Miley Classics Library

# GRIFFITHS& HARRIS

# Principles of Algebraic Geometry

This page intentionally left blank

### PRINCIPLES OF ALGEBRAIC GEOMETRY

This page intentionally left blank

## PRINCIPLES OF ALGEBRAIC GEOMETRY

#### PHILLIP GRIFFITHS and JOSEPH HARRIS Harvard University

Wiley Classics Library Edition Published 1994



A WILEY-INTERSCIENCE PUBLICATION

#### JOHN WILEY & SONS, INC.

New York • Chichester • Brisbane • Toronto • Singapore

This text printed on acid-free paper. Copyright © 1978 by John Wiley & Sons, Inc. Wiley Classics Library edition published 1994.

No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording, scanning or otherwise, except as permitted under Sections 107 or 108 of the 1976 United States Copyright Act, without either the prior written permission of the Publisher, or authorization through payment of the appropriate per-copy fee to the Copyright Clearance Center, 222 Rosewood Drive, Danvers, MA 01923, (978) 750-8400, fax (978) 750-4470. Requests to the Publisher for permission should be addressed to the Permissions Department, John Wiley & Sons, Inc., 111 River Street, Hoboken, NJ 07030, (201) 748-6011, fax (201) 748-6008.

#### Library of Congress Cataloging in Publication Data

Griffiths, Phillip, 1938– Principles of algebraic geometry.
(Pure and applied mathematics) "A Wiley-Interscience publication." Includes bibliographical references.
I. Geometry, Algebraic. I. Harris, Joseph, 1951– joint author. II. Title.
QA564.G64 516'.35 78-6993
ISBN 0-471-05059-8

Printed in the United States of America

20 19 18 17 16 15

## PREFACE

Algebraic geometry is among the oldest and most highly developed subjects in mathematics. It is intimately connected with projective geometry, complex analysis, topology, number theory, and many other areas of current mathematical activity. Moreover, in recent years algebraic geometry has undergone vast changes in style and language. For these reasons there has arisen about the subject a reputation of inaccessibility. This book gives a presentation of some of the main general results of the theory accompanied by—and indeed with special emphasis on—the applications to the study of interesting examples and the development of computational tools.

A number of principles guided the preparation of the book. One was to develop only that general machinery necessary to study the concrete geometric questions and special classes of algebraic varieties around which the presentation was centered.

A second was that there should be an alternation between the general theory and study of examples, as illustrated by the table of contents. The subject of algebraic geometry is especially notable for the balance provided on the one hand by the intricacy of its examples and on the other by the symmetry of its general patterns; we have tried to reflect this relationship in our choice of topics and order of presentation.

A third general principle was that this volume should be self-contained. In particular any "hard" result that would be utilized should be fully proved. A difficulty a student often faces in a subject as diverse as algebraic geometry is the profusion of cross-references, and this is one reason for attempting to be self-contained. Similarly, we have attempted to avoid allusions to, or statements without proofs of, related results. This book is in no way meant to be a survey of algebraic geometry, but rather is designed to develop a working facility with specific geometric questions. Our approach to the subject is initially analytic: Chapters 0 and 1 treat the basic techniques and results of complex manifold theory, with some emphasis on results applicable to projective varieties. Beginning in Chapter 2 with the theory of Riemann surfaces and algebraic curves, and continuing in Chapters 4 and 6 on algebraic surfaces and the quadric line complex, our treatment becomes increasingly geometric along classical lines. Chapters 3 and 5 continue the analytic approach, progressing to more special topics in complex manifolds.

Several important topics have been entirely omitted. The most glaring are the arithmetic theory of algebraic varieties, moduli questions, and singularities. In these cases the necessary techniques are not fully developed here. Other topics, such as uniformization and automorphic forms or monodromy and mixed Hodge structures have been omitted, although the necessary techniques are for the most part available.

We would like to thank Giuseppe Canuto, S. S. Chern, Maurizio Cornalba, Ran Donagi, Robin Hartshorne, Bill Hoffman, David Morrison, David Mumford, Arthur Ogus, Ted Shifrin, and Loring Tu for many fruitful discussions; Ruth Suzuki for her wonderful typing; and the staff of John Wiley, especially Beatrice Shube, for enormous patience and skill in converting a very rough manuscript into book form.

> PHILLIP GRIFFITHS JOSEPH HARRIS

May 1978 Cambridge, Massachusetts

## CONTENTS

CH	IAPTER 0 FOUNDATIONAL MATERIAL	1
1.	Rudiments of Several Complex Variables	
	Cauchy's Formula and Applications Several Variables Weierstrass Theorems and Corollaries Analytic Varieties	2 6 7 12
2.	Complex Manifolds	
	Complex Manifolds Submanifolds and Subvarieties De Rham and Dolbeault Cohomology Calculus on Complex Manifolds	14 18 23 27
3.	Sheaves and Cohomology	
	Origins: The Mittag-Leffler Problem Sheaves Cohomology of Sheaves The de Rham Theorem The Dolbeault Theorem	34 35 38 43 45
4.	Topology of Manifolds	
	Intersection of Cycles Poincaré Duality Intersection of Analytic Cycles	49 53 60
5.	Vector Bundles, Connections, and Curvature	
	Complex and Holomorphic Vector Bundles Metrics, Connections, and Curvature	66 71
6.	Harmonic Theory on Compact Complex Manifolds	
	The Hodge Theorem Proof of the Hodge Theorem I: Local Theory	80 84
		vii

viii		CONTENTS
	Proof of the Hodge Theorem II: Global Theory Applications of the Hodge Theorem	92 100
7.	Kähler Manifolds	
	The Kähler Condition The Hodge Identities and the Hodge Decomposition The Lefschetz Decomposition	106 111 118
СН	APTER 1 COMPLEX ALGEBRAIC VARIETIES	128
1.	Divisors and Line Bundles	
	Divisors Line Bundles Chern Classes of Line Bundles	129 132 139
2.	Some Vanishing Theorems and Corollaries	
	The Kodaira Vanishing Theorem The Lefschetz Theorem on Hyperplane Sections Theorem B The Lefschetz Theorem on (1, 1)-classes	148 156 159 161
3.	Algebraic Varieties	
	Analytic and Algebraic Varieties Degree of a Variety Tangent Spaces to Algebraic Varieties	164 171 175
4.	The Kodaira Embedding Theorem	
	Line Bundles and Maps to Projective Space Blowing Up Proof of the Kodaira Theorem	176 182 189
5.	Grassmannians	
	Definitions The Cell Decomposition The Schubert Calculus Universal Bundles The Plücker Embedding	193 194 197 207 209
CH	IAPTER 2 RIEMANN SURFACES AND ALGEBRA CURVES	AIC 212
1.	Preliminaries	
	Embedding Riemann Surfaces The Riemann-Hurwitz Formula	213 216

CO	DNTENTS	ix
	The Genus Formula Cases $g = 0, 1$	219 222
2.	Abel's Theorem	
	Abel's Theorem—First Version The First Reciprocity Law and Corollaries Abel's Theorem—Second Version Jacobi Inversion	224 229 232 235
3.	Linear Systems on Curves	
	Reciprocity Law II The Riemann-Roch Formula Canonical Curves Special Linear Systems I Hyperelliptic Curves and Riemann's Count Special Linear Systems II	240 243 246 249 253 259
4.	Plücker Formulas	
	Associated Curves Ramification The General Plücker Formulas I The General Plücker Formulas II Weierstrass Points Plücker Formulas for Plane Curves	263 264 268 271 273 277
5.	Correspondences	
	Definitions and Formulas Geometry of Space Curves Special Linear Systems III	282 290 298
6.	Complex Tori and Abelian Varieties	
	The Riemann Conditions Line Bundles on Complex Tori Theta-Functions The Group Structure on an Abelian Variety Intrinsic Formulations	300 307 317 324 326
7.	Curves and Their Jacobians	
	Preliminaries Riemann's Theorem Riemann's Singularity Theorem Special Linear Systems IV Torelli's Theorem	333 338 341 349 359

CONTENTS

CF	IAPTER 3 FURTHER TECHNIQUES	364
1.	Distributions and Currents	
	Definitions; Residue Formulas	366
	Smoothing and Regularity	373
	Cohomology of Currents	382
2.	Applications of Currents to Complex Analysis	
	Currents Associated to Analytic Varieties	385
	Intersection Numbers of Analytic Varieties	392
	The Levi Extension and Proper Mapping Theorems	395
3.	Chern Classes	
	Definitions	400
	The Gauss Bonnet Formulas	409
	Some Remarks—Not Indispensable—Concerning	
	Chern Classes of Holomorphic Vector Bundles	416
4.	Fixed-Point and Residue Formulas	
	The Lefschetz Fixed-Point Formula	419
	The Holomorphic Lefschetz Fixed-Point Formula	422
	The Bott Residue Formula	426
	The General Hirzebruch-Riemann-Roch Formula	435
5.	Spectral Sequences and Applications	
	Spectral Sequences of Filtered and Bigraded Complexes	438
	Hypercohomology	445
	Differentials of the Second Kind	454
	The Leray Spectral Sequence	462
Cŀ	IAPTER 4 SURFACES	469
1.	Preliminaries	
	Intersection Numbers, the Adjunction Formula,	
	and Riemann-Roch	470
	Blowing Up and Down	473
	The Quadric Surface	478
	The Cubic Surface	480
2.	Rational Maps	
	Rational and Birational Maps	489
	Curves on an Algebraic Surface	498
	The Structure of Birational Maps Between Surfaces	510
3.	Rational Surfaces I	
	Noether's Lemma	513
	Rational Ruled Surfaces	514

СО	NTENTS	xi
	The General Rational Surface Surfaces of Minimal Degree Curves of Maximal Genus Steiner Constructions The Enriques-Petri Theorem	520 522 527 528 533
4.	Rational Surfaces II The Castelnuovo-Enriques Theorem The Enriques Surface Cubic Surfaces Revisited The Intersection of Two Quadrics in P <sup>4</sup>	536 541 545 550
5.	Some Irrational Surfaces The Albanese Map Irrational Ruled Surfaces A Brief Introduction to Elliptic Surfaces Kodaira Number and the Classification Theorem I The Classification Theorem II K-3 Surfaces Enriques Surfaces	552 553 564 572 582 590 594
6.	Noether's Formula Noether's Formula for Smooth Hypersurfaces Blowing Up Submanifolds Ordinary Singularities of Surfaces Noether's Formula for General Surfaces Some Examples Isolated Singularities of Surfaces	600 602 611 618 628 636
CH	IAPTER 5 RESIDUES	647
1.	Elementary Properties of Residues Definition and Cohomological Interpretation The Global Residue Theorem The Transformation Law and Local Duality	649 655 656
2.	Applications of Residues Intersection Numbers Finite Holomorphic Mappings Applications to Plane Projective Geometry	662 667 670
3.	Rudiments of Commutative and Homological Algebra with Applications Commutative Algebra Homological Algebra The Koszul Complex and Applications A Brief Tour Through Coherent Sheaves	678 682 687 695

4.	Global Duality	
	Global Ext Explanation of the General Global Duality Theorem Global Ext and Vector Fields with Isolated Zeros Global Duality and Superabundance of	705 707 708
	Points on a Surface	712
	Extensions of Modules	722
	Points on a Surface and Rank-Two Vector Bundles Residues and Vector Bundles	726 729
CH	IAPTER 6 THE QUADRIC LINE COMPLEX	733
1.	Preliminaries: Quadrics	
	Rank of a Ouadric	734
	Linear Spaces on Quadrics	735
	Linear Systems of Quadrics	741
	Lines on Linear Systems of Quadrics	746
	The Problem of Five Conics	749
2.	The Quadric Line Complex: Introduction	
	Geometry of the Grassmannian $G(2,4)$	756
	Line Complexes	759
	The Quadric Line Complex and Associated Kummer Surface I	762
	Singular Lines of the Quadric Line Complex	767
	Two Configurations	773
3.	Lines on the Quadric Line Complex	
	The Variety of Lines on the Quadric Line Complex	778
	Curves on the Variety of Lines	780
	Two Configurations Revisited	784
	The Group Law	787
4.	The Quadric Line Complex: Reprise	
	The Quadric Line Complex and Associated Kummer Surface II	791
	Rationality of the Quadric Line Complex	796
IN	DEX	805

## PRINCIPLES OF ALGEBRAIC GEOMETRY

This page intentionally left blank

## 0 FOUNDATIONAL MATERIAL

In this chapter we sketch the foundational material from several complex variables, complex manifold theory, topology, and differential geometry that will be used in our study of algebraic geometry. While our treatment is for the most part self-contained, it is tacitly assumed that the reader has some familiarity with the basic objects discussed. The primary purpose of this chapter is to establish our viewpoint and to present those results needed in the form in which they will be used later on. There are, broadly speaking, four main points:

1. The Weierstrass theorems and corollaries, discussed in Sections 1 and 2. These give us our basic picture of the local character of analytic varieties. The theorems themselves will not be quoted directly later, but the picture—for example, the local representation of an analytic variety as a branched covering of a polydisc—is fundamental. The foundations of local analytic geometry are further discussed in Chapter 5.

2. Sheaf theory, discussed in Section 3, is an important tool for relating the analytic, topological, and geometric aspects of an algebraic variety. A good example is the *exponential sheaf sequence*, whose individual terms  $\mathbb{Z}$ ,  $\emptyset$ , and  $\emptyset^*$  reflect the topological, analytic, and geometric structures of the underlying variety, respectively.

3. Intersection theory, discussed in Section 4, is a cornerstone of classical algebraic geometry. It allows us to treat the incidence properties of algebraic varieties, a priori a geometric question, in topological terms.

4. Hodge theory, discussed in Sections 6 and 7. By far the most sophisticated technique introduced in this chapter, Hodge theory has, in the present context, two principal applications: first, it gives us the Hodge decomposition of the cohomology of a Kähler manifold; then, together with the formalism introduced in Section 5, it gives the vanishing theorems of the next chapter.

#### 1. RUDIMENTS OF SEVERAL COMPLEX VARIABLES

#### **Cauchy's Formula and Applications**

NOTATION. We will write  $z = (z_1, \dots, z_n)$  for a point in  $\mathbb{C}^n$ , with

$$z_i = x_i + \sqrt{-1} y_i;$$
  
$$||z||^2 = (z, z) = \sum_{i=1}^n |z_i|^2.$$

For U an open set in  $\mathbb{C}^n$ , write  $C^{\infty}(U)$  for the set of  $C^{\infty}$  functions defined on U;  $C^{\infty}(\overline{U})$  for the set of  $C^{\infty}$  functions defined in some neighborhood of the closure  $\overline{U}$  of U.

The cotangent space to a point in  $\mathbb{C}^n \cong \mathbb{R}^{2n}$  is spanned by  $\{dx_i, dy_i\}$ ; it will often be more convenient, however, to work with the complex basis

$$dz_i = dx_i + \sqrt{-1} \, dy_i, \qquad d\overline{z}_i = dx_i - \sqrt{-1} \, dy_i$$

and the dual basis in the tangent space

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial z_i} = \frac{1}{2} \left( \frac{\partial}{\partial x_i} - \sqrt{-1} \frac{\partial}{\partial y_i} \right), \qquad \frac{\partial}{\partial \overline{z_i}} = \frac{1}{2} \left( \frac{\partial}{\partial x_i} + \sqrt{-1} \frac{\partial}{\partial y_i} \right)$$

With this notation, the formula for the total differential is

$$df = \sum_{i} \frac{\partial f}{\partial z_{i}} dz_{i} + \sum_{j} \frac{\partial f}{\partial \bar{z}_{j}} d\bar{z}_{j}.$$

In one variable, we say a  $C^{\infty}$  function f on an open set  $U \subset \mathbb{C}$  is *holomorphic* if f satisfies the Cauchy-Riemann equations  $\partial f/\partial \bar{z} = 0$ . Writing  $f(z) = u(z) + \sqrt{-1} v(z)$ , this amounts to

$$\operatorname{Re}\left(\frac{\partial f}{\partial \bar{z}}\right) = \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} - \frac{\partial v}{\partial y} = 0,$$
$$\operatorname{Im}\left(\frac{\partial f}{\partial \bar{z}}\right) = \frac{\partial u}{\partial y} + \frac{\partial v}{\partial x} = 0.$$

We say f is analytic if, for all  $z_0 \in U$ , f has a local series expansion in  $z - z_0$ , i.e.,

$$f(z) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} a_n (z - z_0)^n$$

in some disc  $\Delta(z_0, \epsilon) = \{z : |z - z_0| < \epsilon\}$ , where the sum converges absolutely and uniformly. The first result is that f is analytic if and only if it is holomorphic; to show this, we use the

**Cauchy Integral Formula.** For  $\Delta$  a disc in  $\mathbb{C}$ ,  $f \in C^{\infty}(\overline{\Delta})$ ,  $z \in \Delta$ ,

$$f(z) = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{\partial\Delta} \frac{f(w)\,dw}{w-z} + \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{\Delta} \frac{\partial f(w)}{\partial\overline{w}} \frac{dw \wedge d\overline{w}}{w-z},$$

where the line integrals are taken in the counterclockwise direction (the fact that the last integral is defined will come out in the proof).

**Proof.** The proof is based on Stokes' formula for a differential form with singularities, a method which will be formalized in Chapter 3. Consider the differential form

$$\eta = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \frac{f(w)dw}{w-z};$$

we have for  $z \neq w$ 

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial \overline{w}} \left( \frac{1}{w-z} \right) = 0$$

and so

$$d\eta = -\frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \frac{\partial f(w)}{\partial \overline{w}} \frac{dw \wedge d\overline{w}}{w-z}$$

Let  $\Delta_{\epsilon} = \Delta(z, \epsilon)$  be the disc of radius  $\epsilon$  around z. The form  $\eta$  is  $C^{\infty}$  in  $\Delta - \Delta_{\epsilon}$ , and applying Stokes' theorem we obtain

$$\frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{\partial\Delta_r} \frac{f(w)dw}{w-z} = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{\partial\Delta} \frac{f(w)dw}{w-z} + \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{\Delta-\Delta_r} \frac{\partial f}{\partial\overline{w}} \frac{dw\wedge d\overline{w}}{w-z}$$

Setting  $w - z = re^{i\theta}$ ,

$$\frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}}\int_{\partial\Delta_{\epsilon}}\frac{f(w)dw}{w-z}=\frac{1}{2\pi}\int_{0}^{2\pi}f(z+\epsilon e^{i\theta})d\theta,$$

which tends to f(z) as  $\varepsilon \rightarrow 0$ ; moreover,

$$dw \wedge d\overline{w} = -2\sqrt{-1} \ dx \wedge dy = -2\sqrt{-1} \ r \, dr \wedge d\theta$$

so

$$\left|\frac{\partial f(w)}{\partial \overline{w}} \frac{dw \wedge d\overline{w}}{w-z}\right| = 2 \left|\frac{\partial f}{\partial \overline{w}} dr \wedge d\theta\right| \leq c |dr \wedge d\theta|.$$

Thus  $(\partial f/\partial \bar{w})(dw \wedge d\bar{w})/(w-z)$  is absolutely integrable over  $\Delta$ , and

$$\int_{\Delta_r} \frac{\partial f}{\partial \overline{w}} \frac{dw \wedge d\overline{w}}{w-z} \to 0$$

as  $\varepsilon \rightarrow 0$ ; the result follows.

Now we can prove the

**Proposition.** For U an open set in  $\mathbb{C}$  and  $f \in C^{\infty}(U)$ , f is holomorphic if and only if f is analytic.

Q.E.D.

**Proof.** Suppose first that  $\partial f/\partial \bar{z} = 0$ . Then for  $z_0 \in U$ ,  $\varepsilon$  sufficiently small, and z in the disc  $\Delta = \Delta(z_0, \varepsilon)$  of radius  $\varepsilon$  around  $z_0$ ,

$$f(z) = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{\partial\Delta} \frac{f(w)dw}{w-z} \\ = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{\partial\Delta} \frac{f(w)dw}{(w-z_0) - (z-z_0)} \\ = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{\partial\Delta} \frac{f(w)dw}{(w-z_0)\left(1 - \frac{z-z_0}{w-z_0}\right)} \\ = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \left(\frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{\partial\Delta} \frac{f(w)dw}{(w-z_0)^{n+1}}\right) (z-z_0)^n;$$

so, setting

$$a_n = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{\partial\Delta} \frac{f(w)dw}{(w-z_0)^{n+1}},$$

we have

$$f(z) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} a_n (z - z_0)^n$$

for  $z \in \Delta$ , where the sum converges absolutely and uniformly in any smaller disc.

Suppose conversely that f(z) has a power series expansion

$$f(z) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} a_n (z - z_0)^n$$

for  $z \in \Delta = \Delta(z_0, \varepsilon)$ . Since  $(\partial/\partial \bar{z})(z - z_0)^n = 0$ , the partial sums of the expansion satisfy Cauchy's formula without the area integral, and by the uniform convergence of the sum in a neighborhood of  $z_0$  the same is true of f, i.e.,

$$f(z) = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{\partial\Delta} \frac{f(w)dw}{w-z}$$

We can then differentiate under the integral sign to obtain

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{z}}f(z) = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}}\int_{\partial\Delta}\frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{z}}\left(\frac{f(w)}{w-z}\right)dw = 0,$$

since for  $z \neq w$ 

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{z}} \left( \frac{1}{w-z} \right) = 0. \qquad Q.E.D.$$

We prove a final result in one variable, that given a  $C^{\infty}$  function g on a disc  $\Delta$  the equation

$$\frac{\partial f}{\partial \bar{z}} = g$$

can always be solved on a slightly smaller disc; this is the

 $\bar{\partial}$ -Poincaré Lemma in One Variable. Given  $g(z) \in C^{\infty}(\bar{\Delta})$ , the function

$$f(z) = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{\Delta} \frac{g(w)}{w-z} \, dw \wedge d\overline{w}$$

is defined and  $C^{\infty}$  in  $\Delta$  and satisfies

$$\frac{\partial f}{\partial \bar{z}} = g$$

**Proof.** For  $z_0 \in \Delta$  choose  $\varepsilon$  such that the disc  $\Delta(z_0, 2\varepsilon) \subset \Delta$  and write

$$g(z) = g_1(z) + g_2(z),$$

where  $g_1(z)$  vanishes outside  $\Delta(z_0, 2\varepsilon)$  and  $g_2(z)$  vanishes inside  $\Delta(z_0, \varepsilon)$ . The integral

$$f_2(z) = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{\Delta} g_2(w) \frac{dw \wedge d\overline{w}}{w-z}$$

is well-defined and  $C^{\infty}$  for  $z \in \Delta(z_0, \varepsilon)$ ; there we have

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{z}}f_2(z) = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}}\int_{\Delta}\frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{z}}\left(\frac{g_2(w)}{w-z}\right)dw\wedge d\overline{w} = 0.$$

Since  $g_1(z)$  has compact support, we can write

$$\frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}}\int_{\Delta}g_{1}(w)\frac{dw\wedge d\overline{w}}{w-z} = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}}\int_{C}g_{1}(w)\frac{dw\wedge d\overline{w}}{w-z}$$
$$= \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}}\int_{C}g_{1}(u+z)\frac{du\wedge d\overline{u}}{u},$$

where u = w - z. Changing to polar coordinates  $u = re^{i\theta}$  this integral becomes

$$f_1(z) = -\frac{1}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{C}} g_1(z + r e^{i\theta}) e^{-i\theta} dr \wedge d\theta,$$

which is clearly defined and  $C^{\infty}$  in z. Then

$$\frac{\partial f_1(z)}{\partial \bar{z}} = -\frac{1}{\pi} \int_C \frac{\partial g_1}{\partial \bar{z}} (z + re^{i\theta}) e^{-i\theta} dr \wedge d\theta$$
$$= \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_\Delta \frac{\partial g_1}{\partial \bar{w}} (w) \frac{dw \wedge d\bar{w}}{w - z};$$

#### FOUNDATIONAL MATERIAL

but  $g_1$  vanishes on  $\partial \Delta$ , and so by the Cauchy formula

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{z}}f(z) = \frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{z}}f_1(z) = g_1(z) = g(z).$$
 Q.E.D.

#### Several Variables

In the formula

$$df = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{\partial f}{\partial z_i} dz_i + \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{\partial f}{\partial \bar{z}_i} d\bar{z}_i$$

for the total differential of a function f on  $\mathbb{C}^n$ , we denote the first term  $\partial f$ and the second term  $\overline{\partial}f$ ;  $\partial$  and  $\overline{\partial}$  are differential operators invariant under a complex linear change of coordinates. A  $C^{\infty}$  function f on an open set  $U \subset \mathbb{C}^n$  is called *holomorphic* if  $\overline{\partial}f = 0$ ; this is equivalent to  $f(z_1, \ldots, z_n)$  being holomorphic in each variable  $z_i$  separately.

As in the one-variable case, a function f is holomorphic if and only if it has local power series expansions in the variables  $z_i$ . This is clear in one direction: by the same argument as before, a convergent power series defines a holomorphic function. We check the converse in the case n=2; the computation for general n is only notationally more difficult. For fholomorphic in the open set  $U \subset \mathbb{C}^2$ ,  $z_0 \in U$ , we can fix  $\Delta$  the disc of radius r around  $z_0 \in U$  and apply the one-variable Cauchy formula twice to obtain, for  $(z_1, z_2) \in \Delta$ ,

$$\begin{split} f(z_1, z_2) &= \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{|w_2 - z_{0_2}| = r} \frac{f(z_1, w_2) dw_2}{w_2 - z_2} \\ &= \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{|w_2 - z_{0_2}| = r} \left[ \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{|w_1 - z_{0_1}| = r} \frac{f(w_1, w_2) dw_1}{w_1 - z_1} \right] \frac{dw_2}{w_2 - z_2} \\ &= \left( \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \right)^2 \int \int_{|w_i - z_{0_i}| = r} \frac{f(w_1, w_2) dw_1 dw_2}{(w_1 - z_1)(w_2 - z_2)}. \end{split}$$

Using the series expansion

$$\frac{1}{(w_1-z_1)(w_2-z_2)} = \sum_{m,n=0}^{\infty} \frac{(z_1-z_{0_1})^m (z_2-z_{0_2})^n}{(w_1-z_{0_1})^{m+1} (w_2-z_{0_2})^{n+1}},$$

we find that f has a local series expansion

$$f(z_1, z_2) = \sum_{m, n=0}^{\infty} a_{m, n} (z_1 - z_{0_1})^m (z_2 - z_{0_2})^n. \qquad \text{Q.E.D.}$$

#### **RUDIMENTS OF SEVERAL COMPLEX VARIABLES**

Many results in several variables carry directly over from the one-variable theory, such as the identity theorem: If f and g are holomorphic on a connected open set U and f = g on a nonempty open subset of U, then f = g, and the maximum principle: the absolute value of a holomorphic function f on an open set U has no maximum in U. There are, however, some striking differences between the one- and many-variable cases. For example, let U be the polydisc  $\Delta(r) = \{(z_1, z_2) : |z_1|, |z_2| < r\}$ , and let  $V \subset U$  be the smaller polydisc  $\Delta(r')$  for any r' < r. Then we have

**Hartogs' Theorem.** Any holomorphic function f in a neighborhood of U-V extends to a holomorphic function on U.

**Proof.** In each vertical slice  $z_1 = \text{constant}$ , the region U - V looks either like the annulus  $r' < |z_2| < r$  or like the disc  $|z_2| < r$ . We try to extend f in each slice by Cauchy's formula, setting

$$F(z_1, z_2) = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{|w_2|=r} \frac{f(z_1, w_2) dw_2}{w_2 - z_2}$$

*F* is defined throughout *U*; it is clearly holomorphic in  $z_2$ , and since  $(\partial/\partial \bar{z}_1)f=0$ , it is holomorphic in  $z_1$  as well. Moreover, in the open subset  $|z_1| > r'$  of U-V,  $F(z_1, z_2) = f(z_1, z_2)$  by Cauchy's formula; thus  $F|_{U-V} = f$ . Q.E.D.

Hartogs' theorem applies to many pairs of sets  $V \subset U \subset \mathbb{C}^n$ ; it is commonly applied in the form

A holomorphic function on the complement of a point in an open set  $U \subset \mathbb{C}^n$  (n > 1) extends to a holomorphic function in all of U.

#### Weierstrass Theorems and Corollaries

In one variable, every analytic function has a unique local representation

$$f(z) = (z - z_0)^n u(z), \qquad u(z_0) \neq 0,$$

from which we see in particular that the zero locus of f is discrete. Similarly, the Weierstrass theorems give local representations of holomorphic functions in several variables, from which we get a picture of the local geometry of their zero sets.

Suppose we are given a function  $f(z_1,...,z_{n-1},w)$  holomorphic in some neighborhood of the origin in  $\mathbb{C}^n$ , with f(0,...,0)=0. Assume that f does not vanish identically on the w-axis, i.e., the power series expansion for f around the origin contains a term  $a \cdot w^d$  with  $a \neq 0$  and  $d \ge 1$ ; clearly this will be the case for most choices of coordinate system.

For suitable r,  $\delta$ , and  $\varepsilon > 0$ , then,  $|f(0,w)| \ge \delta > 0$  for |w| = r, and consequently  $|f(z,w)| \ge \delta/2$  for |w| = r,  $||z|| \le \varepsilon$ . Now if  $w = b_1, \dots, b_d$  are the roots of f(z,w) = 0 for |w| < r, by the residue theorem

$$b_1^q + b_2^q + \dots + b_d^q = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{|w|=r} \frac{w^q (\partial f/\partial w)(z,w)}{f(z,w)} dw;$$

so the power sums  $\sum b_i(z)^q$  are analytic functions of z for  $||z|| < \epsilon$ . Let  $\sigma_1(z), \ldots, \sigma_d(z)$  be the elementary symmetric polynomials in  $b_1, \ldots, b_d$ ;  $\sigma_1, \ldots, \sigma_d$  can be expressed as polynomials in the power sums  $\sum b_i(z)^q$ . Thus the function

$$g(z,w) = w^d - \sigma_1(z)w^{d-1} + \cdots + (-1)^d \sigma_d(z)$$

is holomorphic in  $||z|| < \varepsilon$ , |w| < r, and vanishes on exactly the same set as f. The quotient

$$h(z,w) = \frac{f(z,w)}{g(z,w)}$$

is defined and holomorphic in  $||z|| < \varepsilon$ , |w| < r, at least outside the zero set of f and g. Moreover, for fixed z, h(z,w) has only removable singularities in the disc |w| < r, so h can be extended to a function in all of  $||z|| < \varepsilon$ , |w| < r and analytic in w for each fixed z, as well as in the complement of the zero locus. Writing

$$h(z,w) = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{|u|=r} \frac{h(z,u)du}{u-w}$$

we see that h is holomorphic in z as well.

DEFINITION. A Weierstrass polynomial in w is a polynomial of the form

$$w^{d} + a_{1}(z)w^{d-1} + \cdots + a_{d}(z), \qquad a_{i}(0) = 0.$$

We have proved the existence part of the

Weierstrass Preparation Theorem. If f is holomorphic around the origin in  $\mathbb{C}^n$  and is not identically zero on the w-axis, then in some neighborhood of the origin f can be written uniquely as

$$f = g \cdot h,$$

where g is a Weierstrass polynomial of degree d in w and  $h(0) \neq 0$ .

The uniqueness is clear, since the coefficients of any Weierstrass polynomial g vanishing exactly where f does are given as polynomials in the integrals

$$\int_{|w|=r} \frac{w^q (\partial f/\partial w)(z,w) dw}{f(z,w)} dw$$

We see from the Weierstrass theorem that the zero locus of a function f, holomorphic in a neighborhood of the origin in  $\mathbb{C}^n$ , is for most choices of coordinate system  $z_1, \ldots, z_{n-1}, w$  the zero locus of a Weierstrass polynomial

$$g(z,w) = w^d + a_1(z)w^{d-1} + \cdots + a_d(z).$$

Now, the roots  $b_i(z)$  of the polynomial  $g(z, \cdot)$  are, away from those values of z for which  $g(z, \cdot)$  has a multiple root, locally single-valued holomorphic functions of z. Since the discriminant of  $g(z, \cdot)$  is an analytic function of z,

The zero locus of an analytic function  $f(z_1,...,z_{n-1},w)$ , not vanishing identically on the w-axis, projects locally onto the hyperplane (w=0) as a finite-sheeted cover branched over the zero locus of an analytic function.

As a corollary of the preparation theorem, we have the

**Riemann Extension Theorem.** Suppose f(z, w) is holomorphic in a disc  $\Delta \subset \mathbb{C}^n$  and g(z, w) is holomorphic in  $\overline{\Delta} - \{f = 0\}$  and bounded. Then g extends to a holomorphic function on  $\Delta$ .

**Proof** (in a neighborhood of 0). Assume that the line z=0 is not contained in  $\{f=0\}$ . As before, we can find r,  $\varepsilon$ , and  $\delta > 0$  such that  $|f(0,w)| \ge \delta > 0$  for |w| = r and  $\varepsilon$  such that  $|f(z,w)| > \delta/2$  for  $||z|| < \varepsilon$ , |w| = r; f then has zeros only in the interior of the discs  $z = z_0$ ,  $|w| \le r$ . By the one-variable Riemann extension theorem, we can extend g to a function  $\tilde{g}$  in  $|z| < \varepsilon$ , |w| < r, holomorphic away from  $\{f=0\}$  and holomorphic in w everywhere. As before, we write

$$\tilde{g}(z,w) = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{|u|=r} \frac{\tilde{g}(z,u)du}{u-w}$$

to see that  $\tilde{g}$  is holomorphic in z as well.

Q.E.D.

We recall some facts and definitions from elementary algebra:

Let R be an integral domain, i.e., a ring such that for  $u, v \in R$ ,  $u \cdot v = 0 \Rightarrow u = 0$  or v = 0. An element  $u \in R$  is a unit if there exists  $v \in R$  such that  $u \cdot v = 1$ ; u is irreducible if for  $v, w \in R$ ,  $u = v \cdot w$  implies v is a unit or w is a unit. R is a unique factorization domain (UFD) if every  $u \in R$  can be written as a product of irreducible elements  $u_1, \ldots, u_l$ , the  $u_i$ 's unique up to multiplication by units. The main facts we shall use are

1. R is a UFD  $\Rightarrow$  R[t] is a UFD (Gauss' lemma).

2. If R is a UFD and  $u, v \in R[t]$  are relatively prime, then there exist relatively prime elements  $\alpha, \beta \in R[t], \gamma \neq 0 \in R$ , such that

$$\alpha u + \beta v = \gamma.$$

 $\gamma$  is called the *resultant* of *u* and *v*.

Let  $\mathfrak{O}_{n,z}$  denote the ring of holomorphic functions defined in some neighborhood of  $z \in \mathbb{C}^n$ ; write  $\mathfrak{O}_n$  for  $\mathfrak{O}_{n,0}$ .  $\mathfrak{O}_n$  is an integral domain by the identity theorem, and moreover is a *local ring* whose *maximal ideal m* is  $\{f: f(0)=0\}$ .  $f \in \mathfrak{O}_n$  is a unit if and only if  $f(0) \neq 0$ . The first result is

**Proposition.**  $\mathfrak{O}_n$  is a UFD.

**Proof.** We proceed by induction. Assume  $\mathcal{O}_{n-1}$  is a UFD and let  $f \in \mathcal{O}_n$ . We may assume f is regular with respect to  $w = z_n$ ; i.e.,  $f(0, ..., 0, w) \neq 0$ . Write

 $f = g \cdot u$ ,

where u is a unit in  $\mathcal{O}_n$  and  $g \in \mathcal{O}_{n-1}[w]$  is a Weierstrass polynomial.  $\mathcal{O}_{n-1}[w]$  is a UFD by Gauss' lemma, and so we can write g as a product of irreducible elements  $g_1, \ldots, g_m \in \mathcal{O}_{n-1}[w]$ 

$$f = g_1 \cdots g_m \cdot u,$$

where the factors  $g_i$  are uniquely determined up to multiplication by units. Now suppose we write f as a product of irreducible elements  $f_1, \ldots, f_k \in \mathcal{O}_n$ . Each  $f_i$  must be regular with respect to w, and we can write

$$f_i = g'_i \cdot u_i$$

with  $u_i$  a unit,  $g'_i$  a Weierstrass polynomial, necessarily irreducible in  $\mathcal{O}_{n-1}[w]$ . We have

$$f = g \cdot u = \prod g_i' \cdot \prod u_i',$$

with g and  $\prod g'_i$  both Weierstrass polynomials; by the Weierstrass preparation theorem

$$g = \prod g_i',$$

and since  $\mathcal{O}_{n-1}[w]$  is a UFD, it follows that the  $g'_i$  are the same, up to units, as the  $g_i$ . Thus the expression (\*) represents a unique factorization of f in  $\mathcal{O}_n$ . Q.E.D.

**Proposition.** If f and g are relatively prime in  $\mathfrak{O}_{n,0}$ , then for  $||z|| < \varepsilon$ , f and g are relatively prime in  $\mathfrak{O}_{n,2}$ .

**Proof.** We may assume that f and g are regular with respect to  $z_n$  and are both Weierstrass polynomials; for each fixed  $z' \in \mathbb{C}^{n-1}$  sufficiently small we have  $f(z', z_n) \neq 0$  in  $z_n$ . Now we can write

$$\alpha f + \beta g = \gamma$$

with  $\alpha, \beta \in \mathcal{O}_{n-1}[w]$ ,  $\gamma \in \mathcal{O}_{n-1}$ ; the equation holds in some neighborhood of  $0 \in \mathbb{C}^n$ .

If for some small  $z_0 \in \mathbb{C}^n$ ,  $f(z_0) = g(z_0) = 0$  and f and g have a common factor  $h(z', z_n)$  in  $\mathcal{O}_{n, z_0}$  with  $h(z_0) = 0$ , then

$$\begin{array}{l} h|f,h|g \Rightarrow h|\gamma\\ \Rightarrow h \in \mathcal{O}_{n-1}. \end{array}$$

But then  $h(z_{0_1}, ..., z_{0_{n-1}}, z_n)$  vanishes identically in  $z_n$ , contradicting our assumption that  $f(z_{0_1}, ..., z_{0_{n-1}}, z_n) \neq 0$ . Q.E.D.

We now prove the

Weierstrass Division Theorem. Let  $g(z, w) \in \mathcal{O}_{n-1}[w]$  be a Weierstrass polynomial of degree k in w. Then for any  $f \in \mathcal{O}_n$ , we can write

 $f = g \cdot h + r$ 

with r(z, w) a polynomial of degree < k in w.

**Proof.** For  $\varepsilon, \delta > 0$  sufficiently small, define for  $||z|| < \varepsilon$ ,  $|w| < \delta$ ,

$$h(z,w) = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{|u|=\delta} \frac{f(z,u)}{g(z,u)} \frac{du}{u-w}$$

h is clearly holomorphic, and hence so is r = f - gh. We have

$$r(z,w) = f(z,w) - g(z,w) \cdot h(z,w) = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{|u|=\delta} \left[ f(z,u) - g(z,w) \frac{f(z,u)}{g(z,u)} \right] \frac{du}{u-w} = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{|u|=\delta} \frac{f(z,u)}{g(z,u)} \frac{g(z,u) - g(z,w)}{u-w} du.$$

But (u - w) divides [g(z, u) - g(z, w)] as polynomials in w; thus

$$p(z,u,w) = \frac{g(z,u) - g(z,w)}{u - w}$$

is a polynomial in w of degree < k. Since the factor w appears only in p in the expression for r(z, w), we see that r(z, w) is a polynomial of degree < k in w. Explicitly, if

$$p(z,u,w) = p_1(z,u) \cdot w^{k-1} + \cdots + p_k(z,u),$$

then

$$r(z,w) = a_1(z) \cdot w^{k-1} + \cdots + a_k(z),$$

where

$$a_{i}(z) = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{|u|=\delta} \frac{f(z,u)}{g(z,u)} p_{i}(z,u) du. \qquad \text{Q.E.D.}$$

**Corollary (Weak Nullstellensatz).** If  $f(z, w) \in \mathcal{O}_n$  is irreducible and  $h \in \mathcal{O}_n$  vanishes on the set f(z, w) = 0, then f divides h in  $\mathcal{O}_n$ .

**Proof.** First, we may assume f is a Weierstrass polynomial of degree k in w. Since f is irreducible, f and  $\partial f/\partial w$  are relatively prime in  $\mathcal{O}_{n-1}[w]$   $(\deg_w \partial f / \partial w)$ ; thus we can write

$$\alpha \cdot f + \beta \cdot \frac{\partial f}{\partial w} = \gamma, \qquad \gamma \in \mathcal{O}_{n-1}, \quad \gamma \not\equiv 0.$$

If, for a given  $z_0$ ,  $f(z_0, w) \in \mathbb{C}[w]$  has a multiple root u, we have

$$f(z_0, u) = \frac{\partial f}{\partial w}(z_0, u) = 0$$
$$\Rightarrow \gamma(z_0) = 0;$$

thus: f(z, w) has k distinct roots in w for  $\gamma(z) \neq 0$ .

Now by the division theorem, we can write

$$h = f \cdot g + r, \quad r \in \mathcal{O}_{n-1}[w], \quad \deg r < k.$$

But for any  $z_0$  outside the locus  $(\gamma = 0)$ ,  $f(z_0, w)$  and hence  $h(z_0, w)$  have at least k distinct roots in w. Since degree r < k, this implies  $r(z_0, w) = 0 \in \mathbb{C}[w]$ ; it follows that  $r \equiv 0$  and  $h = f \cdot g$ . Q.E.D.

#### **Analytic Varieties**

The main purpose of the results given above is to describe the basic local properties of analytic varieties in  $\mathbb{C}^n$ . We say a subset V of an open set  $U \subset \mathbb{C}^n$  is an *analytic variety* in U if, for any  $p \in U$ , there exists a neighborhood U' of p in U such that  $V \cap U'$  is the common zero locus of a finite collection of holomorphic functions  $f_1, \ldots, f_k$  on U'. In particular, V is called an *analytic hypersurface* if V is locally the zero locus of a single nonzero holomorphic function f.

An analytic variety  $V \subset U \subset \mathbb{C}^n$  is said to be *irreducible* if V cannot be written as the union of two analytic varieties  $V_1, V_2 \subset U$  with  $V_1, V_2 \neq V$ ; it is said to be *irreducible at*  $p \in V$  if  $V \cap U'$  is irreducible for small neighborhoods U' of p in U. Note first that if  $f \in \mathcal{O}_n$  is irreducible in the ring  $\mathcal{O}_n$ , then the analytic hypersurface  $V = \{f(z)=0\}$  given by f in a neighborhood of 0 is irreducible at 0: if  $V = V_1 \cup V_2$ , with  $V_1, V_2$  analytic varieties  $\neq V$ , then there exist  $f_1, f_2 \in \mathcal{O}_n$  with  $f_1$  (respectively  $f_2$ ) vanishing identically on  $V_1$  (respectively  $V_2$ ) but not on  $V_2$  (respectively  $V_1$ ). By the Nullstellensatz, f must divide the product  $f_1 \cdot f_2$ ; since f is irreducible, it follows that f must divide either  $f_1$  or  $f_2$ , i.e., either  $V_1 \supset V$  or  $V_2 \supset V$ , a contradiction. In addition to the basic picture of an analytic hypersurface (p. 9) we see that

1. Suppose  $V \subset U \subset \mathbb{C}^n$  is an analytic hypersurface, given by  $V = \{f(z) = 0\}$  in a neighborhood of  $0 \in V$ . Since  $\mathcal{O}_n$  is a UFD, we can write

$$f = f_1 \cdots f_n$$

with  $f_i$  irreducible in  $\mathfrak{O}_n$ ; if we set  $V_i = \{f_i(z) = 0\}$  then we have

$$V = V_1 \cup \cdots \cup V_k$$

with  $V_i$  irreducible at 0. Thus if p is any point on any analytic hypersurface  $V \subset U \subset \mathbb{C}^n$ , V can be expressed uniquely in some neighborhood U' of p as the union of a finite number of analytic hypersurfaces irreducible at p.

2. Let  $W \subset U \subset \mathbb{C}^n$  be an analytic variety given in a neighborhood  $\Delta$  of  $0 \in W$  as the zero locus of two functions  $f, g \in \mathfrak{O}_n$ . If W contains no analytic hypersurface through 0, then f and g are necessarily relatively prime in  $\mathfrak{O}_n$ ; if W does not contain the line  $\{z'=0\}$ , then by taking linear combinations we may assume that neither  $\{f(z)=0\}$  or  $\{g(z)=0\}$  contains  $\{z'=0\}$ , and hence that f and g are Weierstrass polynomials in  $z_n$ . Let

$$\gamma = \alpha f + \beta g \neq 0 \in \mathcal{O}_{n-1}$$

be the resultant of f and g. We claim that the image of W under the projection map  $\pi$ :  $\mathbb{C}^n \to \mathbb{C}^{n-1}$  is just the locus of  $\gamma$ . To see this, write

$$\alpha = hg + r$$

with the degree of r strictly less than the degree of g. Then

$$\gamma = rf + (\beta + hf)g.$$

Now, if for some z in  $\mathbb{C}^{n-1}$ ,  $\gamma$  vanishes at z but f and g have no common zeros along the line  $\pi^{-1}(z)$ , it follows that r vanishes at all the zeros of g in  $\pi^{-1}(z)$ ; since deg(r) < deg(g), this implies that r, and hence  $\beta + hf$ , vanish identically on  $\pi^{-1}(z)$ . Thus r and  $\beta + hf$  both are zero on the inverse image of any component of the zero locus of  $\gamma$  other than  $\pi(W)$ ; but r and  $\beta + hf$ are relatively prime and so have no common components. We see then that  $\pi(W)$  is an analytic hypersurface in a neighborhood of the origin in  $\mathbb{C}^{n-1}$ , and, reiterating our basic description of analytic hypersurfaces, that projection of W onto a suitably chosen (n-2)-plane  $\mathbb{C}^{n-2} \subset \mathbb{C}^n$  expresses W locally as a finite-sheeted branched cover of a neighborhood of the origin in  $\mathbb{C}^{n-2}$ .

3. Last, let  $V \subset U \subset \mathbb{C}^n$  be an analytic variety irreducible at  $0 \in V$  such that for arbitrarily small neighborhoods  $\Delta$  of 0 in  $\mathbb{C}^n$ ,  $\pi(V \cap \Delta)$  contains a neighborhood of 0 in  $\mathbb{C}^{n-1}$ . Write

$$V = \{ f_1(z) = \cdots = f_k(z) = 0 \}$$

near 0. Then the functions  $f_i \in \mathcal{O}_n$  must all have a common factor in  $\mathcal{O}_n$ , since otherwise V would be contained in the common locus of two relatively prime functions, and by assertion 2,  $\pi(V \cap \Delta)$  would be a proper analytic subvariety of  $\mathbb{C}^{n-1}$ . If we let g(z) be the greatest common divisor of the  $f_i$ 's, then we can write

$$V = \{ g(z) = 0 \} \cup \left\{ \frac{f_1(z)}{g(z)} = \cdots = \frac{f_k(z)}{g(z)} = 0 \right\}.$$

Since V is irreducible at 0 and since the locus  $\{f_i(z)/g(z)=0, \text{ all } i\}$  cannot contain  $\{g(z)=0\}$ , we must have

$$V = \{g(z)=0\},\$$

i.e., V is an analytic hypersurface near 0.

The results 1, 2, and 3 above, together with our basic picture of an analytic hypersurface, give us a picture of the local behavior of those

analytic varieties cut out locally by one or two holomorphic functions. In fact, the same picture is in almost all respects valid for general analytic varieties, but to prove this requires some relatively sophisticated techniques from the theory of several complex variables. Since the primary focus of the material in this book is on the codimension 1 case, we will for the time being simply state here without proof the analogous results for general analytic varieties:

1. If  $V \subset U \subset \mathbb{C}^n$  is any analytic variety and  $p \in V$ , then in some neighborhood of p, V can be uniquely written as the union of analytic varieties  $V_i$  irreducible at p with  $V_i \not \subset V_j$ .

2. Any analytic variety can be expressed locally by a projection map as a finite-sheeted cover of a polydisc  $\Delta$  branched over an analytic hypersurface of  $\Delta$ .

3. If  $V \subset \mathbb{C}^n$  does not contain the line  $z_1 = \cdots = z_{n-1} = 0$ , then the image of a neighborhood of 0 in V under the projection map  $\pi:(z_1,\ldots,z_n) \rightarrow (z_1,\ldots,z_{n-1})$  is an analytic subvariety in a neighborhood of  $0 \in \mathbb{C}^{n-1}$ .

The difficulties in proving these results are more technical than conceptual. For example, to prove assertion 3, note that if V is given near  $0 \in \mathbb{C}^n$ by functions  $f_1, \ldots, f_k$ , then  $\pi(V)$  is defined in a neighborhood of  $0 \in \mathbb{C}^{n-1}$ by the resultants of all pairs of relatively prime linear combinations of the  $f_i$ . The problem then is to show that the zero locus of an arbitrary collection of holomorphic functions in a polydisc is in fact given by a finite number of holomorphic functions in a slightly smaller polydisc. Granted assertions 3 and 1, 2 is not hard to prove by a sequence of projections.

All of these facts will follow from the proper mapping theorem, which we shall state in the next section and prove in Chapter 3.

Finally, several more foundational results in several complex variables will be proved by the method of residues in Chapter 5.

#### 2. COMPLEX MANIFOLDS

#### **Complex Manifolds**

DEFINITION. A complex manifold M is a differentiable manifold admitting an open cover  $\{U_{\alpha}\}$  and coordinate maps  $\varphi_{\alpha}: U_{\alpha} \to \mathbb{C}^{n}$  such that  $\varphi_{\alpha} \circ \varphi_{\beta}^{-1}$  is holomorphic on  $\varphi_{\beta}(U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta}) \subset \mathbb{C}^{n}$  for all  $\alpha, \beta$ .

A function on an open set  $U \subset M$  is holomorphic if, for all  $\alpha$ ,  $f \cdot \varphi_{\alpha}^{-1}$  is holomorphic on  $\varphi_{\alpha}(U \cap U_{\alpha}) \subset \mathbb{C}^{n}$ . Likewise, a collection  $z = (z_{1}, \dots, z_{n})$  of functions on  $U \subset M$  is said to be a holomorphic coordinate system if  $\varphi_{\alpha} \circ z^{-1}$ and  $z \circ \varphi_{\alpha}^{-1}$  are holomorphic on  $z(U \cap U_{\alpha})$  and  $\varphi_{\alpha}(U \cap U_{\alpha})$ , respectively, for each  $\alpha$ ; a map  $f: M \to N$  of complex manifolds is holomorphic if it is

#### **COMPLEX MANIFOLDS**

given in terms of local holomorphic coordinates on N by holomorphic functions.

#### Examples

1. A one-dimensional complex manifold is called a Riemann surface.

2. Let  $\mathbb{P}^n$  denote the set of lines through the origin in  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$ . A line  $l \subset \mathbb{C}^{n+1}$  is determined by any  $Z \neq 0 \in I$ , so we can write

$$\mathbb{P}^n = \frac{\left\{ [Z] \neq 0 \in \mathbb{C}^{n+1} \right\}}{[Z] \sim [\lambda Z]}.$$

On the subset  $U_i = \{[Z]: Z_i \neq 0\} \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  of lines not contained in the hyperplane  $(Z_i = 0)$ , there is a bijective map  $\varphi_i$  to  $\mathbb{C}^n$  given by

$$\varphi_i\big(\big[Z_0,\ldots,Z_n\big]\big)=\bigg(\frac{Z_0}{Z_i},\ldots,\frac{\hat{Z_i}}{Z_i},\ldots,\frac{Z_n}{Z_i}\bigg).$$

On  $(z_i \neq 0) = \varphi_i (U_i \cap U_i) \subset \mathbb{C}^n$ ,

$$\varphi_j \circ \varphi_i^{-1}(z_1,\ldots,z_n) = \left(\frac{z_1}{z_j},\ldots,\frac{\hat{z}_j}{z_j},\ldots,\frac{1}{z_j},\ldots,\frac{z_n}{z_j}\right)$$

is clearly holomorphic; thus  $\mathbb{P}^n$  has the structure of a complex manifold, called *complex projective space*. The "coordinates"  $Z = [Z_0, ..., Z_n]$  are called *homogeneous coordinates* on  $\mathbb{P}^n$ ; the coordinates given by the maps  $\varphi_i$  are called *Euclidean coordinates*.  $\mathbb{P}^n$  is compact, since we have a continuous surjective map from the unit sphere in  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$  to  $\mathbb{P}^n$ . Note that  $\mathbb{P}^1$  is just the Riemann sphere  $\mathbb{C} \cup \{\infty\}$ . Any inclusion  $\mathbb{C}^{k+1} \to \mathbb{C}^{n+1}$  induces an inclusion  $\mathbb{P}^k \to \mathbb{P}^n$ ; the image of

Any inclusion  $\mathbb{C}^{k+1} \to \mathbb{C}^{n+1}$  induces an inclusion  $\mathbb{P}^k \to \mathbb{P}^n$ ; the image of such a map is called a *linear subspace* of  $\mathbb{P}^n$ . The image of a hyperplane in  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$  is again called a *hyperplane*, the image of a 2-plane  $\mathbb{C}^2 \subset \mathbb{C}^{n+1}$  is a line, and in general the image of a  $\mathbb{C}^{k+1} \subset \mathbb{C}^{n+1}$  is called a k-plane. We may speak of linear relations among points in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  in these terms: for example, the span of a collection  $\{p_i\}$  of points in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  is taken to be the image in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  of the subspace in  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$  spanned by the lines  $\pi^{-1}(p_i)$ ; k points are said to be *linearly independent* if their corresponding lines in  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$  are, that is, if their span in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  is a (k-1)-plane.

Note that the set of hyperplanes in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  corresponds to the set  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1^*} - \{0\}$  of nonzero linear functionals on  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$  modulo scalar multiplication; it is thus itself a projective space, called the *dual projective* space and denoted  $\mathbb{P}^{n^*}$ .

It is sometimes convenient to picture  $\mathbb{P}^n$  as the compactification of  $\mathbb{C}^n$  obtained by adding on the hyperplane H at infinity. In coordinates the inclusion  $\mathbb{C}^n \rightarrow \mathbb{P}^n$  is  $(z_1, \ldots, z_n) \rightarrow [1, z_1, \ldots, z_n]$ ; H has equation  $(Z_0=0)$ , and

the identification  $H \cong \mathbb{P}^{n-1}$  comes by considering the hyperplane at infinity as the directions in which we can go to infinity in  $\mathbb{C}^n$ .

3. Let  $\Lambda = \mathbb{Z}^k \subset \mathbb{C}^n$  be a discrete lattice. Then the quotient group  $\mathbb{C}^n / \Lambda$  has the structure of a complex manifold induced by the projection map  $\pi : \mathbb{C}^n \to \mathbb{C}^n / \Lambda$ . It is compact if and only if k = 2n; in this case  $\mathbb{C}^n / \Lambda$  is called a *complex torus*.

In general, if  $\pi: M \to N$  is a topological covering space and N is a complex manifold, then  $\pi$  gives M the structure of a complex manifold as well; if M is a complex manifold and the deck transformations of M are holomorphic, then N inherits the structure of a complex manifold from M.

Another example of this construction is the *Hopf surface*, defined to be the quotient of  $\mathbb{C}^2 - \{0\}$  by the group of automorphisms generated by  $z \mapsto 2z$ . The Hopf surface is the simplest example of a compact complex manifold that cannot be imbedded in projective space of any dimension.

Let M be a complex manifold,  $p \in M$  any point, and  $z = (z_1, ..., z_n)$  a holomorphic coordinate system around p. There are three different notions of a tangent space to M at p, which we now describe:

1.  $T_{\mathbf{R},p}(M)$  is the usual *real tangent space* to M at p, where we consider M as a real manifold of dimension 2n.  $T_{\mathbf{R},p}(M)$  can be realized as the space of  $\mathbb{R}$ -linear derivations on the ring of real-valued  $C^{\infty}$  functions in a neighborhood of p; if we write  $z_i = x_i + iy_i$ ,

$$T_{\mathbf{R},p}(M) = \mathbb{R}\left\{\frac{\partial}{\partial x_i}, \frac{\partial}{\partial y_i}\right\}.$$

2.  $T_{\mathbb{C},p}(M) = T_{\mathbb{R},p}(M) \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C}$  is called the *complexified tangent space* to M at p. It can be realized as the space of  $\mathbb{C}$ -linear derivations in the ring of complex-valued  $C^{\infty}$  functions on M around p. We can write

$$T_{\mathbf{C},p}(M) = \mathbb{C}\left\{\frac{\partial}{\partial x_i}, \frac{\partial}{\partial y_i}\right\}$$
$$= \mathbb{C}\left\{\frac{\partial}{\partial z_i}, \frac{\partial}{\partial \overline{z_i}}\right\}$$

where, as before,

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial z_i} = \frac{1}{2} \left( \frac{\partial}{\partial x_i} - \sqrt{-1} \frac{\partial}{\partial y_i} \right), \qquad \frac{\partial}{\partial \overline{z_i}} = \frac{1}{2} \left( \frac{\partial}{\partial x_i} + \sqrt{-1} \frac{\partial}{\partial y_i} \right).$$

3.  $T'_p(M) = \mathbb{C}\{\partial/\partial z_i\} \subset T_{\mathbb{C},p}(M)$  is called the holomorphic tangent space to M at p. It can be realized as the subspace of  $T_{\mathbb{C},p}(M)$  consisting of derivations that vanish on antiholomorphic functions (i.e., f such that  $\bar{f}$  is holomorphic), and so is independent of the holomorphic coordinate system  $(z_1,...,z_n)$  chosen. The subspace  $T_p''(M) = \mathbb{C}\{\partial/\partial \bar{z}_i\}$  is called the antiholomorphic tangent space to M at p; clearly

$$T_{\mathbb{C},p}(M) = T'_p(M) \oplus T''_p(M).$$

Observe that for M, N complex manifolds any  $C^{\infty}$  map  $f: M \rightarrow N$  induces a linear map

$$f_*: T_{\mathbf{R},p}(M) \to T_{\mathbf{R},f(p)}(N)$$

and hence a map

$$f_*: T_{\mathbb{C},p}(M) \to T_{\mathbb{C},f(p)}(N),$$

but does not in general induce a map from  $T'_p(M)$  to  $T'_{f(p)}(N)$ . In fact, a map  $f: M \rightarrow N$  is holomorphic if and only if

$$f_*(T'_p(M)) \subset T'_{f(p)}(N)$$

for all  $p \in M$ .

Note also that since  $T_{\mathbb{C},p}(M)$  is given naturally as the real vector space  $T_{\mathbb{R},p}(M)$  tensored with  $\mathbb{C}$ , the operation of conjugation sending  $\partial/\partial z_i$  to  $\partial/\partial \bar{z}_i$  is well-defined and

$$T_p''(M) = \overline{T_p'(M)} \, .$$

It follows that the projection

$$T_{\mathbf{R},p}(M) \to T_{\mathbf{C},p}(M) \to T'_p(M)$$

is an  $\mathbb{R}$ -linear isomorphism. This last feature allows us to "do geometry" purely in the holomorphic tangent space. For example, let z(t) ( $0 \le t \le 1$ ) be a smooth arc in the complex z-plane. Then  $z(t) = x(t) + \sqrt{-1} y(t)$ , and the tangent to the arc may be taken either as

$$x'(t)\frac{\partial}{\partial x} + y'(t)\frac{\partial}{\partial y}$$
 in  $T_{\mathbf{R}}(\mathbb{C})$ 

or

$$z'(t)\frac{\partial}{\partial z}$$
 in  $T'(\mathbb{C})$ ,

and these two correspond under the projection  $T_{\mathbf{R}}(\mathbb{C}) \rightarrow T'(\mathbb{C})$ .

Now let M, N be complex manifolds,  $z = (z_1, ..., z_n)$  be holomorphic coordinates centered at  $p \in M$ ,  $w = (w_1, ..., w_m)$  holomorphic coordinates centered at  $q \in N$  and  $f: M \to N$  a holomorphic map with f(p) = q. Corresponding to the various tangent spaces to M and N at p and q, we have different notions of the Jacobian of f, as follows:

1. If we write  $z_i = x_i + \sqrt{-1} y_i$  and  $w_{\alpha} = u_a + \sqrt{-1} v_{\alpha}$ , then in terms of the bases  $\{\partial/\partial x_i, \partial/\partial y_i\}$  and  $\{\partial/\partial u_{\alpha}, \partial/\partial v_{\alpha}\}$  for  $T_{\mathbb{R},p}(M)$  and  $T_{\mathbb{R},q}(N)$ , the

linear map  $f_*$  is given by the  $2m \times 2n$  matrix

$$\mathfrak{G}_{\mathbf{R}}(f) = \left( \begin{array}{c} \frac{\partial u_{\alpha}}{\partial x_{j}} & \frac{\partial u_{\alpha}}{\partial y_{j}} \\ \frac{\partial v_{\alpha}}{\partial x_{j}} & \frac{\partial v_{\alpha}}{\partial y_{j}} \end{array} \right)$$

In terms of the bases  $\{\partial/\partial z_i, \partial/\partial \bar{z}_i\}$  and  $\{\partial/\partial w_{\alpha}, \partial/\partial \bar{w}_{\alpha}\}$  for  $T_{C,p}(M)$  and  $T_{C,q}(N)$ ,  $f_*$  is given by

$$\oint_{\mathcal{C}}(f) = \begin{pmatrix} \oint(f) & 0\\ 0 & \overline{\oint(f)} \end{pmatrix}$$

where

Note in particular that rank  $\mathcal{G}_{\mathbf{R}}(f) = 2 \cdot \operatorname{rank} \mathcal{G}(f)$  and that if m = n, then

$$\det \mathfrak{f}_{\mathsf{R}}(f) = \det \mathfrak{f}(f) \cdot \det \overline{\mathfrak{f}(f)}$$
$$= |\det \mathfrak{f}(f)|^2 \ge 0,$$

i.e., holomorphic maps are orientation preserving. We take the natural orientation on  $\mathbb{C}^n$  to be given by the 2n-form

$$\left(\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2}\right)^n (dz_1 \wedge d\overline{z}_1) \wedge (dz_2 \wedge d\overline{z}_2) \wedge \cdots \wedge (dz_n \wedge d\overline{z}_n) \\ = dx_1 \wedge dy_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge dx_n \wedge dy_n;$$

it is clear that if  $\varphi_{\alpha}: U_{\alpha} \to \mathbb{C}^{n}$ ,  $\varphi_{\beta}: U_{\beta} \to \mathbb{C}^{n}$  are holomorphic coordinate maps on the complex manifold M, the pullbacks via  $\varphi_{\alpha}$  and  $\varphi_{\beta}$  of the natural orientation on  $\mathbb{C}^{n}$  agree on  $U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta}$ . Thus any complex manifold has a natural orientation which is preserved under holomorphic maps.

#### Submanifolds and Subvarieties

Now that we have established the relations among the various Jacobians of a holomorphic map, it is not hard to prove the

**Inverse Function Theorem.** Let U, V be open sets in  $\mathbb{C}^n$  with  $0 \in U$  and  $f: U \rightarrow V$  a holomorphic map with  $\mathcal{G}(f) = (\partial f_i / \partial z_j)$  nonsingular at 0. Then f is one-to-one in a neighborhood of 0, and  $f^{-1}$  is holomorphic at f(0).

**Proof.** First, since det  $|\mathcal{G}_{\mathbf{R}}(f)| = |\det(\mathcal{G}(f))|^2 \neq 0$  at 0, by the ordinary inverse function theorem f has a  $C^{\infty}$  inverse  $f^{-1}$  near 0. Now we have

$$f^{-1}(f(z)) = z$$

18

$$0 = \frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{z}_i} (f^{-1}(f(z)))$$
$$= \sum_k \frac{\partial f_j^{-1}}{\partial z_k} \cdot \frac{\partial f_k}{\partial \bar{z}_i} + \sum_k \frac{\partial f_j^{-1}}{\partial \bar{z}_k} \cdot \frac{\partial \bar{f}_k}{\partial \bar{z}_i}$$
$$= \sum_k \frac{\partial f_j^{-1}}{\partial \bar{z}_k} \cdot \left(\frac{\partial f_k}{\partial z_i}\right) \quad \text{for all } i, j$$

Since  $(\partial f_k / \partial z_i)$  is nonsingular, this implies  $\partial f_j^{-1} / \partial \bar{z}_k = 0$  for all *j*, *k*, so  $f^{-1}$  is holomorphic. Q.E.D.

Similarly, we have the

Implicit Function Theorem. Given  $f_1, \ldots, f_k \in \mathcal{O}_n$  with

$$\det\left(\frac{\partial f_i}{\partial z_j}(0)\right)_{1 \le i,j \le k} \neq 0,$$

there exist functions  $w_1, \ldots, w_k \in \mathcal{O}_{n-k}$  such that in a neighborhood of 0 in  $\mathbb{C}^n$ ,

$$f_1(z) = \cdots = f_k(z) = 0 \Leftrightarrow z_i = w_i(z_{k+1}, \dots, z_n), \qquad 1 \le i \le k.$$

**Proof.** Again, by the  $C^{\infty}$  implicit function theorem we can find  $C^{\infty}$  functions  $w_1, \ldots, w_k$  with the required property; to see that they are holomorphic we write, for  $z = (z_{k+1}, \ldots, z_n), k+1 \le \alpha \le n$ ,

$$0 = \frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{z}_{\alpha}} (f_{j}(w(z), z))$$

$$= \frac{\partial f_{j}}{\partial \bar{z}_{\alpha}} (w(z), z) + \sum \frac{\partial w_{l}}{\partial \bar{z}_{\alpha}} \cdot \frac{\partial f_{j}}{\partial w_{l}} (w(z), z) + \sum \frac{\partial \overline{w}_{l}}{\partial \bar{z}_{\alpha}} \cdot \frac{\partial f_{j}}{\partial \overline{w}_{l}} (w(z), z)$$

$$= \sum \frac{\partial w_{l}}{\partial \bar{z}_{\alpha}} \cdot \frac{\partial f_{j}}{\partial w_{l}} (w(z), z)$$

$$\Rightarrow \frac{\partial w_{l}}{\partial \bar{z}_{\alpha}} = 0 \quad \text{for all } \alpha, l.$$
Q.E.D.

One special feature of the holomorphic case is the following:

**Proposition.** If  $f: U \rightarrow V$  is a one-to-one holomorphic map of open sets in  $\mathbb{C}^n$  then  $| \oint (f) | \neq 0$ , i.e.,  $f^{-1}$  is holomorphic.

**Proof.** We prove this by induction on n; the case n=1 is clear. Let  $z = (z_1, ..., z_n)$  and  $w = (w_1, ..., w_n)$  be coordinates on U and V, respectively, and suppose  $\oint (f)$  has rank k at  $0 \in U$ ; we may assume then that the matrix

 $((\partial f_i / \partial z_i)(0))_{0 \le i, j \le k}$  is nonsingular. Set

$$\begin{aligned} z'_i &= f_i(z), & 1 \leq i \leq k, \\ z'_\alpha &= z_\alpha, & k+1 \leq \alpha \leq n; \end{aligned}$$

by the inverse function theorem,  $z' = (z'_1, ..., z'_n)$  is a holomorphic coordinate system for U near 0. But now f maps the locus  $(z'_1 = \cdots = z'_k = 0)$ one-to-one onto the locus  $(w_1 = \cdots = w_k = 0)$  and the Jacobian  $(\partial f_\alpha / \partial z'_\beta)$  of  $f|_{(z'_1 = \cdots = z'_k = 0)}$  is singular at 0; by the induction hypothesis, either k = 0 or k = n. We see then that the Jacobian matrix of f vanishes identically wherever its determinant is zero, i.e., that f maps every connected component of the locus  $|\mathcal{G}(f)| = 0$  to a single point in V. Since f is one-to-one and the zero locus of the holomorphic function  $|\mathcal{G}(f)|$  is positive-dimensional if nonempty, it follows that  $|\mathcal{G}(f)| \neq 0$ . Q.E.D.

Note that this proposition is in contrast to the real case, where the map  $t \mapsto t^3$  on  $\mathbb{R}$  is one-to-one but does not have a  $C^{\infty}$  inverse.

Now we can make the

DEFINITION. A complex submanifold S of a complex manifold M is a subset  $S \subset M$  given locally either as the zeros of a collection  $f_1, \ldots, f_k$  of holomorphic functions with rank  $\oint (f) = k$ , or as the image of an open set U in  $\mathbb{C}^{n-k}$  under a map  $f: U \to M$  with rank  $\oint (f) = n-k$ .

The implicit function theorem assures us that the two alternate conditions of the definition are in fact equivalent, and that the submanifold S has naturally the structure of a complex manifold of dimension n-k.

DEFINITION. An analytic subvariety V of a complex manifold M is a subset given locally as the zeros of a finite collection of holomorphic functions. A point  $p \in V$  is called a smooth point of V if V is a submanifold of M near p, that is, if V is given in some neighborhood of p by holomorphic functions  $f_1, \ldots, f_k$  with rank  $\mathcal{G}(f) = k$ ; the locus of smooth points of V is denoted V\*. A point  $p \in V - V^*$  is called a singular point of V; the singular locus  $V - V^*$  of V is denoted  $V_s$ . V is called smooth or nonsingular if  $V = V^*$ , i.e., if V is a submanifold of M.

In particular, if p is a point of an analytic hypersurface  $V \subset M$  given in terms of local coordinates z by the function f, we define the *multiplicity*  $\operatorname{mult}_p(V)$  to be the order of vanishing of f at p, that is, the greatest integer m such that all partial derivatives

$$\frac{\partial^k f}{\partial z_{i_1} \cdots \partial z_{i_k}}(p) = 0, \qquad k \leq m-1.$$

We should mention here a piece of terminology that is pervasive in algebraic geometry: the word *generic*. When we are dealing with a family
of objects parametrized locally by a complex manifold or an analytic subvariety of a complex manifold, the statement that "a (or the) generic member of the family has a certain property" means exactly that "the set of objects in the family that do not have that property is contained in a subvariety of strictly smaller dimension".

In general, it will be clear how the objects in our family are to be parametrized. One exception will be a reference to "the generic k-plane in  $\mathbb{P}^n$ ": until the section on Grassmannians, we have—at least officially—no way of parametrizing linear subspaces of projective space. The fastidious reader may substitute "the linear span of the generic (k + 1)-tuple of points in  $\mathbb{P}^n$ ."

A basic fact about analytic subvarieties is the

**Proposition.** V, is contained in an analytic subvariety of M not equal to V.

**Proof.** For  $p \in V$  let k be the largest integer such that there exist k functions  $f_1, \ldots, f_k$  in a neighborhood U of p vanishing on V and such that  $\oint (f)$  has a  $k \times k$  minor not everywhere singular on V; we may assume that  $|(\partial f_i/\partial z_j)_{1 \le i,j \le k}| \neq 0$  on V. Let  $U' \subset U$  be the locus of  $|(\partial f_i/\partial z_j)_{1 \le i,j \le k}| \neq 0$  and V' the locus  $f_1 = \cdots = f_k = 0$ . Then  $V' = V \cap U'$  is a complex submanifold of U', and for any holomorphic function f vanishing on V the differential  $df \equiv 0$  on V', i.e., f is constant on V'. It follows that for  $q \in V'$  near p, V = V' is a manifold in a neighborhood of q and so  $V_s \subset |(\partial f_i/\partial z_i)_{1 \le i,j \le k}| = 0$ .

It is in fact the case that  $V_s$  is an analytic subvariety of M—if we choose local defining functions  $f_1, \ldots, f_l$  for V carefully,  $V_s$  will be the common-zero locus of the determinants of the  $k \times k$  minors of  $\mathcal{G}(f)$ . For our purposes, however, we simply need to know that the singular locus of an analytic variety is comparatively small, and so we will not prove this stronger assertion.

We state one more result on analytic varieties:

**Proposition.** An analytic variety V is irreducible if and only if  $V^*$  is connected.

**Proof.** One direction is clear: if  $V = V_1 \cup V_2$  with  $V_1, V_2 \neq V$  analytic varieties, then  $(V_1 \cap V_2) \subset V_3$ , so  $V^*$  is disconnected.

The converse is harder to prove in general; since we will use it only for analytic hypersurfaces, we will prove it in this case. Suppose  $V^*$  is disconnected, and let  $\{V_i\}$  denote the connected components of  $V^*$ ; we want to show that  $\overline{V_i}$  is an analytic variety. Let  $p \in \overline{V_i}$  be any point, f a defining function for V near p, and  $z = (z_1, ..., z_n)$  local coordinates around p; we may assume that f is a Weierstrass polynomial of degree k in  $z_n$ . Write

$$g = \alpha \cdot f + \beta \cdot \frac{\partial f}{\partial z_n}, \qquad g \neq 0 \in \mathcal{O}_{n-1};$$

then for  $\Delta$  some polydisc around p and  $\Delta'$  a polydisc in  $\mathbb{C}^{n-1}$ , the projection map  $\pi$ :  $(z_1, \ldots, z_n) \mapsto (z_1, \ldots, z_{n-1})$  expresses  $V_i \cap (\Delta - (g=0))$  as a covering space of  $\Delta' - (g=0)$ . Let  $\{w_\nu(z')\}$  denote the  $z_n$ -coordinates of the points in  $\pi^{-1}(z')$  for  $z' = (z_1, \ldots, z_{n-1}) \in \Delta' - (g=0)$  and let  $\sigma_1(z'), \ldots, \sigma_k(z')$  denote the elementary symmetric functions of the  $w_\nu$ . The functions  $\sigma_i$  are well-defined and bounded on  $\Delta' - (g=0)$ , and so extend to  $\Delta'$ ; the function

$$f_i(z) = z_n^k + \sigma_1(z') z_n^{k-1} + \dots + \sigma_k(z')$$

is thus holomorphic in a neighborhood of p and vanishes exactly on  $\overline{V_i}$ . Q.E.D.

We take the *dimension* of an irreducible analytic variety V to be the dimension of the complex manifold  $V^*$ ; we say that a general analytic variety is of dimension k if all of its irreducible components are.

A note: if  $V \subset M$  is an analytic subvariety of a complex manifold M, then we may define the *tangent cone*  $T_p(V) \subset T'_p(M)$  to V at any point  $p \in V$  as follows: if V = (f=0) is an analytic hypersurface, and in terms of holomorphic coordinates  $z_1, \ldots, z_n$  on M centered around p we write

 $f(z_1,...,z_n) = f_m(z_1,...,z_n) + f_{m+1}(z_1,...,z_n) + \cdots$ 

with  $f_k(z_1,...,z_n)$  a homogeneous polynomial of degree k in  $z_1,...,z_n$ , then the tangent cone to V at p is taken to be the subvariety of  $T'_p(M) = \mathbb{C}\{\partial/\partial z_i\}$  defined by

$$\bigg\{\sum \alpha_i \frac{\partial}{\partial z_i} : f_m(\alpha_1,\ldots,\alpha_n) = 0\bigg\}.$$

In general, then, the tangent cone to an analytic variety  $V \subset M$  at  $p \in V$  is taken to be the intersection of the tangent cones at p to all local analytic hypersurfaces in M containing V. In case V is smooth at p, of course, this is just the tangent space to V at p.

More geometrically, the tangent cone  $T_p(V) \subset T'_p(M)$  may be realized as the union of the tangent lines at p to all analytic arcs  $\gamma: \Delta \rightarrow V \subset M$ .

The *multiplicity* of a subvariety V of dimension k in M at a point p, denoted  $\text{mult}_p(V)$ , is taken to be the number of sheets in the projection, in a small coordinate polydisc on M around p, of V onto a generic k-dimensional polydisc; note that p is a smooth point of V if and only if  $\text{mult}_p(V) = 1$ . In general, if  $W \subset M$  is an irreducible subvariety, we define the *multiplicity*  $\text{mult}_W(V)$  of V along W to be simply the multiplicity of V at a generic point of W.

## De Rham and Dolbeault Cohomology

Let *M* be a differentiable manifold. Let  $A^{p}(M, \mathbb{R})$  denote the space of differential forms of degree *p* on *M*, and  $Z^{p}(M, \mathbb{R})$  the subspace of closed *p*-forms. Since  $d^{2}=0$ ,  $d(A^{p-1}(M, \mathbb{R})) \subset Z^{p}(M, \mathbb{R})$ ; the quotient groups

$$H_{\rm DR}^p(M,\mathbb{R}) = \frac{Z^p(M,\mathbb{R})}{dA^{p-1}(M,\mathbb{R})}$$

of closed forms modulo exact forms are called the *de Rham cohomology* groups of M.

In the same way, we can let  $A^{p}(M)$  and  $Z^{p}(M)$  denote the spaces of complex-valued *p*-forms and closed complex-valued *p*-forms on *M*, respectively, and let

$$H_{\rm DR}^{p}(M) = \frac{Z^{p}(M)}{dA^{p-1}(M)}$$

be the corresponding quotient; clearly

$$H^p_{\mathrm{DR}}(M) = H^p_{\mathrm{DR}}(M,\mathbb{R}) \otimes \mathbb{C}.$$

Now let M be a complex manifold. By linear algebra, the decomposition

$$T^*_{\mathbb{C},z}(M) = T^{*'}_{z}(M) \oplus T^{*''}_{z}(M)$$

of the cotangent space to M at each point  $z \in M$  gives a decomposition

$$\wedge^{n}T^{*}_{\mathbb{C},z}(M) = \bigoplus_{p+q=n} \left( \wedge^{p}T^{*}_{z}(M) \otimes \wedge^{q}T^{*'}_{z}(M) \right)$$

Correspondingly, we can write

$$A^{n}(M) = \bigoplus_{p+q=n} A^{p,q}(M),$$

where

$$A^{p,q}(M) = \left\{ \varphi \in A^n(M) : \varphi(z) \in \bigwedge^p T_z^{*'}(M) \otimes \bigwedge^q T_z^{*''}(M) \text{ for all } z \in M \right\}.$$

A form  $\varphi \in A^{p,q}(M)$  is said to be of *type* (p,q). By way of notation, we denote by  $\pi^{(p,q)}$  the projection maps

$$A^*(M) \to A^{p,q}(M),$$

so that for  $\varphi \in A^*(M)$ ,

$$\varphi = \sum \pi^{(p,q)} \varphi;$$

we usually write  $\varphi^{(p,q)}$  for  $\pi^{(p,q)}\varphi$ .

If  $\varphi \in A^{p,q}(M)$ , then for each  $z \in M$ ,

$$d\varphi(z) \in \left(\bigwedge^{p} T^{*'}(M) \otimes \bigwedge^{q} T^{*''}_{z}(M)\right) \wedge T^{*}_{\mathbb{C},z}(M),$$

i.e.,

$$d\varphi \in A^{p+1,q}(M) \oplus A^{p,q+1}(M).$$

We define the operators

$$\overline{\partial}: A^{p,q}(M) \to A^{p,q+1}(M)$$
$$\partial: A^{p,q}(M) \to A^{p+1,q}(M)$$

by

$$\overline{\partial} = \pi^{(p,q+1)} \circ d, \qquad \partial = \pi^{(p+1,q)} \circ d;$$

accordingly, we have

$$d=\partial+\bar{\partial}.$$

In terms of local coordinates  $z = (z_1, ..., z_m)$ , a form  $\varphi \in A^n(M)$  is of type (p,q) if we can write

$$\varphi(z) = \sum_{\substack{{}^{*}I = p \\ {}^{*}J = q}} \varphi_{IJ}(z) dz_{I} \wedge d\bar{z}_{J},$$

where for each multiindex  $I = \{i_1, \dots, i_p\},\$ 

$$dz_I = dz_{i_1} \wedge \cdots \wedge dz_{i_p}.$$

The operators  $\partial$  and  $\overline{\partial}$  are then given by

$$\begin{split} \bar{\partial}\varphi(z) &= \sum_{I,J,j} \frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{z}_j} \varphi_{IJ}(z) d\bar{z}_j \wedge dz_I \wedge d\bar{z}_J, \\ \partial\varphi(z) &= \sum_{I,J,i} \frac{\partial}{\partial z_i} \varphi_{IJ}(z) dz_i \wedge dz_I \wedge d\bar{z}_J. \end{split}$$

In particular, we say that a form  $\varphi$  of type (q, 0) is holomorphic if  $\overline{\partial}\varphi = 0$ ; clearly this is the case if and only if

$$\varphi(z) = \sum_{\#I=q} \varphi_I(z) dz_I$$

with  $\varphi_I(z)$  holomorphic.

Note that since the decomposition  $T^*_{C,z} = T^*_z \oplus T^{*''}_z$  is preserved under holomorphic maps, so is the decomposition  $A^* = \bigoplus A^{p,q}$ . For  $f: M \to N$  a holomorphic map of complex manifolds,

$$f^*(A^{p,q}(N)) \subset A^{p,q}(M)$$

and

$$\overline{\partial} \circ f^* = f^* \circ \overline{\partial} \qquad \text{on } A^{p,q}(N).$$

Let  $Z_{\bar{a}}^{p,q}(M)$  denote the space of  $\bar{\partial}$ -closed forms of type (p,q). Since  $\partial^2/\partial z_i \partial \bar{z}_j = \partial^2/\partial \bar{z}_i \partial \bar{z}_i$ 

$$\bar{\partial}^2 = 0$$

on  $A^{p,q}(M)$ , and we have

$$\overline{\partial}(A^{p,q}(M)) \subset Z^{p,q+1}_{\overline{\lambda}}(M);$$

24

accordingly, we define the Dolbeault cohomology groups to be

$$H^{p,q}_{\overline{\partial}}(M) = \frac{Z^{p,q}_{\overline{\partial}}(M)}{\overline{\partial}(A^{p,q-1}(M))}$$

Note in particular that if  $f: M \rightarrow N$  is a holomorphic map of complex manifolds, f induces a map

$$f^*: H^{p,q}_{\overline{a}}(N) \to H^{p,q}_{\overline{a}}(M).$$

The ordinary Poincaré lemma that every closed form on  $\mathbb{R}^n$  is exact assures us that the de Rham groups are locally trivial. Analogously, a fundamental fact about the Dolbeault groups is the

 $\bar{\partial}$ -Poincaré Lemma. For  $\Delta = \Delta(\mathbf{r})$  a polycylinder in  $\mathbb{C}^n$ ,  $H^{p,q}_{\mathfrak{Z}}(\Delta) = 0, \qquad q \ge 1.$ 

**Proof.** First note that if

$$\varphi = \sum_{\substack{\#_I = p \\ \#_J = q}} \varphi_{IJ} \cdot dz_I \wedge d\bar{z}_J$$

is a  $\overline{\partial}$ -closed form, then the forms

$$\varphi_J = \sum_{\#J=q} \varphi_{IJ} \cdot d\bar{z}_J \in A^{0,q}(\Delta)$$

are again closed, and that if

$$\varphi_I = \bar{\partial} \eta_I$$

then

$$\varphi = \pm \bar{\partial} \Big( \sum_{I} dz_{I} \wedge \eta_{I} \Big);$$

thus it is sufficient to prove that the groups  $H^{0,q}_{\overline{\partial}}(\Delta)$  vanish. We first show that if  $\varphi$  is a  $\overline{\partial}$ -closed (0,q)-form on  $\Delta = \Delta(r)$ , then for any s < r, we can find  $\psi \in A^{0, q-1}(\Delta(s))$  with  $\overline{\partial} \psi = \varphi$  in  $\Delta(s)$ . To see this, write

$$\varphi = \sum \varphi_I d\bar{z}_I;$$

we claim that if  $\varphi \equiv 0$  modulo  $(d\bar{z}_1, \dots, d\bar{z}_k)$ —that is, if  $\varphi_I \equiv 0$  for  $I \not\subset$  $\{1,\ldots,k\}$ —then we can find  $\eta \in A^{0,q-1}(\Delta(s))$  such that

$$\varphi - \partial \eta \equiv 0 \text{ modulo } (d\bar{z}_1, \dots, d\bar{z}_{k-1});$$

this will clearly be sufficient. So assume  $\varphi \equiv 0 \mod (d\bar{z}_1, \dots, d\bar{z}_k)$  and set

$$\varphi_1 = \sum_{I: k \in I} \varphi_I \cdot d\bar{z}_{I-\{k\}}$$
$$\varphi_2 = \sum_{I: k \notin I} \varphi_I \cdot d\bar{z}_I,$$

so that  $\varphi = \varphi_1 \wedge d\bar{z}_k + \varphi_2$ , with  $\varphi_2 \equiv 0$  modulo  $(d\bar{z}_1, \dots, d\bar{z}_{k-1})$ . If l > k,  $\bar{\partial}\varphi_2$  contains no terms with a factor  $d\bar{z}_k \wedge d\bar{z}_l$ ; since  $\bar{\partial}\varphi = \bar{\partial}\varphi_1 + \bar{\partial}\varphi_2 = 0$ , it follows that

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{z}_I}\varphi_I=0$$

for l > k and I such that  $k \in I$ .

Now set

$$\eta = \sum_{I: \ k \in I} \eta_I d\bar{z}_{I-\{k\}}$$

where

$$\eta_I(z) = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{|w_k| \le s_k} \varphi_I(z_1, \dots, w_k, \dots, z_n) \frac{dw_k \wedge d\overline{w}_k}{w_k - z_k}$$

By the proposition on p. 5, we have

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{z}_k}\eta_I(z)=\varphi_I(z),$$

and for l > k,

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{z}_l} \eta_l(z) = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{|w_k| < s_k} \frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{z}_l} \varphi_l(z_1, \dots, w_k, \dots, z_n) \frac{dw_k \wedge d\bar{w}_k}{w_k - z_k}$$
$$= 0$$

Thus

 $\varphi - \bar{\partial}\eta \equiv 0 \mod (d\bar{z}_1, \dots, d\bar{z}_{k-1})$ 

in  $\Delta(s)$  as was desired.

To prove the full  $\overline{\partial}$ -Poincaré lemma let  $\{r_i\}$  be a monotone increasing sequence tending to r. By the first step, we can find  $\psi_k \in A^{0,q-1}(\Delta)$  such that  $\overline{\partial}\psi_k = \varphi$  in  $\Delta(r_k)$ —take  $\psi'_k \in A^{0,q-1}(\Delta(r_{k+1}))$  with  $\overline{\partial}\psi'_k = \varphi$ ,  $\rho_k$  a  $C^{\infty}$ bump function  $\equiv 1$  on  $\Delta(r_k)$  and having compact support in  $\Delta(r_{k+1})$ , and set  $\psi_k = \rho_k \cdot \psi'_k$ —the problem is to show that we can choose  $\{\psi_k\}$  so that they converge suitably on compact sets. We do this by induction on q. Suppose we have  $\psi_k$  as above. Take  $\alpha \in A^{0,q-1}(\Delta)$  with  $\overline{\partial}\alpha = \varphi$  in  $\Delta(r_{k+1})$ ; then

$$\bar{\partial}(\psi_k - \alpha) = 0$$
 in  $\Delta(r_k)$ ,

and, if  $q \ge 2$ , then by the induction hypothesis we can find  $\beta \in A^{0,q-2}(\Delta)$  with

$$\overline{\partial}\beta = \psi_k - \alpha \qquad \text{in } \Delta(r_{k-1}).$$

Set

$$\psi_{k+1} = \alpha + \bar{\partial}\beta;$$

### **COMPLEX MANIFOLDS**

then  $\bar{\partial}\psi_{k+1} = \bar{\partial}\alpha = \varphi$  in  $\Delta(r_{k+1})$  and

$$\psi_{k+1} = \psi_k \qquad \text{in } \Delta(r_{k-1}).$$

Thus the sequence  $\{\psi_k\}$  chosen in this way converges uniformly on compact sets.

It remains to consider the case q = 1. Again, say  $\psi_k \in C^{\infty}(\Delta)$  with  $\overline{\partial}\psi_k = \varphi$ in  $\Delta(r_k)$ ,  $\alpha \in C^{\infty}(\Delta)$  with  $\overline{\partial}\alpha = \varphi$  in  $\Delta(r_{k+1})$ ; then  $\psi_k - \alpha$  is a holomorphic function in  $\Delta(r_k)$  and hence has a power series expansion around the origin in  $\mathbb{C}^n$ . Truncate this series expansion to obtain a polynomial  $\beta$  with

$$\sup_{\Delta(r_{k-1})}|(\psi_k-\alpha)-\beta|<\frac{1}{2^k},$$

and set

 $\psi_{k+1} = \alpha + \beta.$ 

Then  $\bar{\partial}\psi_{k+1} = \bar{\partial}\alpha = \varphi$  in  $\Delta(r_{k+1})$ ,  $\psi_{k+1} - \psi_k$  is holomorphic in  $\Delta(r_k)$ , and

$$\sup_{\Delta(r_{k-1})}|\psi_{k+1}-\psi_k|<\frac{1}{2^k}.$$

so  $\psi = \lim \psi_k$  exists, and  $\overline{\partial} \psi = \varphi$ .

Note that the proof works for  $r = \infty$ .

We leave it as an exercise for the reader to prove, using a similar argument with annuli and Laurent expansions, that

$$H^{p,q}_{\bar{\lambda}}(\Delta^{*k} \times \Delta^l) = 0 \quad \text{for } q \ge 1,$$

where  $\Delta^*$  is the punctured disc  $\Delta - \{0\}$ .

## **Calculus on Complex Manifolds**

Let M be a complex manifold of dimension n. A hermitian metric on M is given by a positive definite hermitian inner product

$$(,)_z: T'_z(M) \otimes \overline{T'_z(M)} \to \mathbb{C}$$

on the holomorphic tangent space at z for each  $z \in M$ , depending smoothly on z—that is, such that for local coordinates z on M the functions

$$h_{ij}(z) = \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial z_i}, \frac{\partial}{\partial z_j}\right)_{z}$$

are  $C^{\infty}$ . Writing  $(, )_{z}$  in terms of the basis  $\{dz_{i} \otimes d\bar{z}_{i}\}$  for

$$(T'_{z}(M)\otimes \overline{T'_{z}(M)})^{*} = T^{*'}_{z}(M)\otimes T^{*''}_{z}(M),$$

the hermitian metric is given by

$$ds^2 = \sum_{i,j} h_{ij}(z) dz_i \otimes d\bar{z}_j.$$

**O.E.D.** 

A coframe for the hermitian metric is an *n*-tuple of forms  $(\varphi_1, \ldots, \varphi_n)$  of type (1,0) such that

$$ds^2 = \sum_i \varphi_i \otimes \overline{\varphi}_i,$$

i.e., such that, in terms of the inner product induced on  $T_z^*(M)$  by  $(, )_z$  on  $T'_z(M)$ ,  $(\varphi_1(z), \ldots, \varphi_n(z))$  is an orthonormal basis for  $T_z^*(M)$ . From this description it is clear that coframes always exist locally: we can construct one by applying the Gram-Schmidt process to the basis  $(dz_1, \ldots, dz_n)$  for  $T_z^*(M)$  at each z.

The real and imaginary parts of a hermitian inner product on a complex vector space give an ordinary inner product and an alternating quadratic form, respectively, on the underlying real vector space. Since we have a natural  $\mathbb{R}$ -linear isomorphism

$$T_{\mathbb{R},z}(M) \longrightarrow T'_{z}(M),$$

we see that for a hermitian metric  $ds^2$  on M,

Re  $ds^2$ :  $T_{\mathbf{R},z}(M) \otimes T_{\mathbf{R},z}(M) \to \mathbb{R}$ 

is a *Riemannian metric* on M, called the induced Riemannian metric of the hermitian metric. When we speak of distance, area, or volume on a complex manifold with hermitian metric, we always refer to the induced Riemannian metric.

We also see that since the quadratic form

Im 
$$ds^2$$
:  $T_{\mathbb{R},p}(M) \otimes T_{\mathbb{R},p}(M) \to \mathbb{R}$ 

is alternating, it represents a real differential form of degree 2;  $\omega = -\frac{1}{2} \text{Im} ds^2$  is called the *associated* (1, 1)-form of the metric.

Explicitly, if  $(\varphi_1, \ldots, \varphi_n)$  is a coframe for  $ds^2$ , we write

$$\varphi_i = \alpha_i + \sqrt{-1} \beta_i,$$

where  $\alpha_i, \beta_i$  are real differential forms; then

$$ds^{2} = \left(\sum \left(\alpha_{i} + \sqrt{-1} \beta_{i}\right)\right) \otimes \left(\sum \left(\alpha_{i} - \sqrt{-1} \beta_{i}\right)\right)$$
$$= \sum_{i} \left(\alpha_{i} \otimes \alpha_{i} + \beta_{i} \otimes \beta_{i}\right) + \sqrt{-1} \sum_{i} \left(-\alpha_{i} \otimes \beta_{i} + \beta_{i} \otimes \alpha_{i}\right)$$

The induced Riemannian metric is given by

$$\operatorname{Re} ds^2 = \sum \left( \alpha_i \otimes \alpha_i + \beta_i \otimes \beta_i \right),$$

and the associated (1, 1)-form of the metric is given by

$$\omega = -\frac{1}{2} \operatorname{Im} ds^{2}$$
$$= \sum \alpha_{i} \wedge \beta_{i}$$
$$= \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} \sum \varphi_{i} \wedge \overline{\varphi}_{i}.$$

### **COMPLEX MANIFOLDS**

It follows from this last representation that the metric  $ds^2 = \sum \varphi_i \otimes \overline{\varphi_i}$  may be directly recovered from its associated (1, 1)-form  $\omega = \frac{1}{2}\sqrt{-1}\sum \varphi_i \wedge \overline{\varphi_i}$ . Indeed, any real differential form  $\omega$  of type (1, 1) on M gives a hermitian form H(, ) on each tangent space  $T'_2(M)$ . The form H will be positive definite—i.e., will induce a hermitian metric on M—if and only if for every  $z \in M$  and holomorphic tangent vector  $v \in T'_2(M)$ ,

$$\sqrt{-1} \cdot \langle \omega(z), v \wedge \bar{v} \rangle > 0$$

Such a differential form  $\omega$  is called a *positive (1, 1)-form*; in terms of local holomorphic coordinates  $z = (z_1, \dots, z_n)$  on M, a form  $\omega$  is positive if

$$\omega(z) = \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} \sum_{i,j} h_{ij}(z) dz_i \wedge d\overline{z}_j$$

with  $H(z) = (h_{ij}(z))$  a positive definite hermitian matrix for each z.

If  $S \subset M$  is a complex submanifold, then for  $z \in S$  we have a natural inclusion

$$T'_z(S) \subset T'_z(M);$$

consequently a hermitian metric on M induces the same on S by restriction. More generally, if  $f: N \rightarrow M$  is any holomorphic map such that

$$f_*: T'_z(N) \to T'_{f(z)}(M)$$

is injective for all  $z \in N$ , a metric on M induces a metric on N by setting

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial w_{\alpha}}, \frac{\partial}{\partial w_{\beta}}\right)_{z} = \left(f_{*}\frac{\partial}{\partial w_{\alpha}}, f_{*}\frac{\partial}{\partial w_{\beta}}\right)_{f(z)}$$

Note that in this case we can always find, for  $U \subset N$  small, a coframe  $(\varphi_1, \ldots, \varphi_n)$  on  $f(U) \subset M$  with  $\varphi_{k+1}, \ldots, \varphi_n \in \operatorname{Ker} f^* : T^*_{f(2)}(M) \to T^*_{z}(N)$ ; then  $f^*\varphi_1, \ldots, f^*\varphi_k$  form a coframe on U for the induced metric on N. The associated (1, 1)-form  $\omega_N$  on N is thus given by

$$\begin{split} \omega_N &= \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} \sum_{i=1}^k f^* \varphi_i \wedge f^* \bar{\varphi}_i \\ &= f^* \left( \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} \sum_{i=1}^k \varphi_i \wedge \bar{\varphi}_i \right) \\ &= f^* \left( \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} \sum_{i=1}^n \varphi_i \wedge \bar{\varphi}_i \right) \\ &= f^* \omega_M, \end{split}$$

i.e., the associated (1, 1)-form of the induced metric on N is the pullback of the associated (1, 1)-form of the metric on M.

Examples

1. The hermitian metric on  $\mathbb{C}^n$  given by

$$ds^2 = \sum_{i=1}^n dz_i \otimes d\bar{z}_i$$

is called the *Euclidean* or *standard* metric; the induced Riemannian metric is, of course, the standard metric on  $\mathbb{C}^n = \mathbb{R}^{2n}$ .

2. If  $\Lambda \subset \mathbb{C}^n$  is a full lattice, then the metric given on the complex torus  $\mathbb{C}^n / \Lambda$  by

$$ds^2 = \sum dz_i \otimes d\bar{z}_i$$

is again called the *Euclidean metric* on  $\mathbb{C}^n/\Lambda$ .

3. Let  $Z_0, ..., Z_n$  be coordinates on  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$  and denote by  $\pi: \mathbb{C}^{n+1} - \{0\}$  $\rightarrow \mathbb{P}^n$  the standard projection map. Let  $U \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  be an open set and  $Z: U \rightarrow \mathbb{C}^{n+1} - \{0\}$  a lifting of U, i.e., a holomorphic map with  $\pi \circ Z = id$ ; consider the differential form

$$\omega = \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi} \,\partial \bar{\partial} \log \|Z\|^2.$$

If  $Z': U \to \mathbb{C}^{n+1} - \{0\}$  is another lifting, then

$$Z' = f \cdot Z$$

with f a nonzero holomorphic function, so that

$$\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi} \,\partial\bar{\partial}\log\|Z'\|^2 = \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi} \,\partial\bar{\partial}(\log\|Z\|^2 + \log f + \log \bar{f})$$
$$= \omega + \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi} \left(\partial\bar{\partial}\log f - \bar{\partial}\partial\log \bar{f}\right)$$
$$= \omega.$$

Therefore  $\omega$  is independent of the lifting chosen; since liftings always exist locally,  $\omega$  is a globally defined differential form in  $\mathbb{P}^n$ . Clearly  $\omega$  is of type (1, 1). To see that  $\omega$  is positive, first note that the unitary group U(n+1) acts transitively on  $\mathbb{P}^n$  and leaves the form  $\omega$  invariant, so that  $\omega$ is positive everywhere if it is positive at one point. Now let  $\{w_i = Z_i/Z_0\}$ be coordinates on the open set  $U_0 = (Z_0 \neq 0)$  in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  and use the lifting  $Z = (1, w_1, \dots, w_n)$  on  $U_0$ ; we have

$$\omega = \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi} \,\partial\bar{\partial}\log\left(1 + \sum w_i \bar{w}_i\right)$$
$$= \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi} \,\partial\left[\frac{\sum w_i d\bar{w}_i}{1 + \sum w_i \bar{w}_i}\right]$$
$$= \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi} \left[\frac{\sum dw_i \wedge d\bar{w}_i}{1 + \sum w_i \bar{w}_i} - \frac{\left(\sum \bar{w}_i dw_i\right) \wedge \left(\sum w_i d\bar{w}_i\right)}{\left(1 + \sum w_i \bar{w}_i\right)^2}\right].$$

30

### **COMPLEX MANIFOLDS**

At the point [1, 0, ..., 0],

$$\omega = \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi} \sum dw_i \wedge d\overline{w}_i > 0.$$

Thus  $\omega$  defines a hermitian metric on  $\mathbb{P}^n$ , called the *Fubini-Study metric*.

The Wirtinger Theorem. The interplay between the real and imaginary parts of a hermitian metric now gives us the Wirtinger theorem, which expresses another fundamental difference between Riemannian and hermitian differential geometry. Let M be a complex manifold,  $z = (z_1, \ldots, z_n)$  local coordinates on M, and

$$ds^2 = \sum \varphi_i \otimes \overline{\varphi}_i$$

a hermitian metric on M with associated (1, 1)-form  $\omega$ . Write  $\varphi_i = \alpha_i + \sqrt{-1} \beta_i$ ; then the associated Riemannian metric on M is

$$\operatorname{Re}(ds^2) = \sum_{i,j} \alpha_i \otimes \alpha_i + \beta_i \otimes \beta_i,$$

and the volume element associated to  $\operatorname{Re}(ds^2)$  is given by

 $d\mu = \alpha_1 \wedge \beta_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge \alpha_n \wedge \beta_n.$ 

On the other hand, we have

$$\omega = \sum \alpha_i \wedge \beta_i,$$

so that the  $n^{\text{th}}$  exterior power

$$\omega^n = n! \cdot \alpha_1 \wedge \beta_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge \alpha_n \wedge \beta_n$$
  
=  $n! \cdot d\mu$ .

Now let  $S \subset M$  be a complex submanifold of dimension d. As we have observed, the (1, 1)-form associated to the metric induced on S by  $ds^2$  is just  $\omega|_S$ , and applying the above to the induced metric on S, we have the

# Wirtinger Theorem

$$\operatorname{vol}(S) = \frac{1}{d!} \int_{S} \omega^{d}.$$

The fact that the volume of a complex submanifold S of the complex manifold M is expressed as the integral over S of a globally defined differential form on M is quite different from the real case. For a  $C^{\infty}$  arc

$$t \mapsto (x(t), y(t))$$

in  $\mathbb{R}^2$ , for example, the element of arc length is given by

$$(x'(t)^2 + y'(t)^2)^{1/2} dt$$

which is not, in general, the pullback of any differential form in  $\mathbb{R}^2$ .

To close this section, we discuss integration over analytic subvarieties of a complex manifold M. To begin with, we define the integral of a

differential form  $\varphi$  on M over a possibly singular subvariety V to be the integral of  $\varphi$  over the smooth locus  $V^*$  of V. The first thing to prove is the

**Proposition.** V\* has finite volume in bounded regions.

**Proof.** Since the question is local and the volume increases by increasing the metric, it is sufficient to prove it for  $V \subset \mathbb{C}^n$  with the Euclidean metric. Suppose V is of dimension k and choose coordinates on  $\mathbb{C}^n$  so that, in a neighborhood of 0, V meets each of the coordinate (n-k)-planes  $(z_{i_1} = z_{i_2} = \cdots = z_{i_k} = 0)$  only in discrete points. The (1, 1)-form associated to the Euclidean metric on  $\mathbb{C}^n$  is

$$\omega = \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} \sum dz_i \wedge d\bar{z}_i,$$

and so for  $c = (\sqrt{-1}/2)^k (-1)^{k(k-1)/2} \cdot k!$ 

$$\omega^k = c \cdot \sum_{\#_I = k} dz_I \wedge d\bar{z}_I.$$

Thus it will suffice to prove that

$$c\int_{V^*\cap\Delta}dz_I\wedge d\bar{z}_I<\infty$$

for  $I = \{1, ..., k\}$ ,  $\Delta$  a small polydisc around the origin. But the projection map

$$\pi: V^* \to \mathbb{C}^k$$
  
:  $(z_1, \dots, z_n) \mapsto (z_1, \dots, z_k)$ 

expresses  $V^*$  as a *d*-sheeted branched cover of  $\Delta' = \pi(\Delta)$  and consequently

$$c\int_{V^{\bullet}\cap\Delta}dz_{I}\wedge d\bar{z}_{I} \leq d\cdot c\int_{\Delta'}dz_{I}\wedge d\bar{z}_{I} < \infty. \qquad \text{Q.E.D.}$$

Note again the contrast to the  $C^{\infty}$  case, where the set of manifold points of the zero locus of a smooth function—e.g.,  $f(y) = (e^{-y^{-2}} - 1) \sin(1/y)$ —need not have locally finite area.

As a corollary of the proof, we see that for any region  $U \subset M$  with  $\overline{U}$  compact and  $\varphi \in A^*(\overline{U})$ ,

$$\int_{V^*\cap U} \varphi < \infty.$$

An obvious but fundamental observation is that if  $V^*$  has dimension k,  $A^{p,q}(V^*)=0$  for p or q > k; consequently for any form  $\varphi$ ,

$$\int_{V} \varphi = \int_{V} \varphi^{(k,k)}.$$

We can now prove

Stokes' Theorem for Analytic Varieties. For M a complex manifold,  $V \subset M$  an analytic subvariety of dimension k, and  $\varphi$  a differential form of degree 2k - 1 with compact support in M,

$$\int_V d\varphi = 0.$$

**Proof.** The question is local, i.e., it will be sufficient to show that for every  $p \in V$ , there exists a neighborhood U of p such that for any  $\varphi \in A_c^{2k-1}(U)$ 

$$\int_{V} d\varphi = 0$$

For any  $p \in V$ , we can find a coordinate system  $z = (z_1, ..., z_n)$  and a polycylinder  $\Delta$  around p such that the projection map  $\pi: (z_1, ..., z_n) \rightarrow (z_1, ..., z_k)$  expresses  $V \cap \Delta$  as a branched cover of  $\Delta' = \pi(\Delta)$ , branched over an analytic hypersurface  $D \subset \Delta'$ . Let  $T_{\varepsilon}$  be the  $\varepsilon$ -neighborhood of D in  $\Delta'$  and

$$V_{\epsilon} = (V \cap \Delta) - \pi^{-1}(T_{\epsilon}).$$

For  $\varphi \in A_c^{2k-1}(\Delta)$ ,

$$\int_{V} d\varphi = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \int_{V_{\epsilon}} d\varphi$$
$$= \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \int_{\partial V_{\epsilon}} \varphi$$
$$= \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \int_{\partial \pi^{-1}(T_{\epsilon})} \varphi.$$

Thus to prove the result, we simply have to prove that the volume of  $\partial \pi^{-1}(T_{\epsilon}) \rightarrow 0$  as  $\epsilon \rightarrow 0$ . But  $\partial \pi^{-1}(T_{\epsilon})$  is a finite cover of  $\partial T_{\epsilon}$ ; so we need prove only that  $\operatorname{vol}(\partial T_{\epsilon}) \rightarrow 0$  as  $\epsilon \rightarrow 0$ . To see this, let  $D_1$  be the singular locus of D,  $D_2$  the singular locus of  $D_1$ , and so on; let  $T_{\epsilon}^i$  be the  $\epsilon$ -neighborhood of  $D_i^* = D_i - D_{i+1}$  in  $\Delta - D_{i+1}$ . Then  $D_i^*$  is a submanifold of real dimension  $\leq 2k-2$  having finite volume in  $\Delta - D_{i+1}$ , and so the volume of  $\partial T_{\epsilon}^i$  goes to 0 as  $\epsilon \rightarrow 0$ . But  $\partial T_{\epsilon} \subset \cup (\partial T_{\epsilon}^i)$ , and so  $\operatorname{vol}(\partial T_{\epsilon}) \rightarrow 0$  as  $\epsilon \rightarrow 0$ .

This result has to do with the fact that singularities of complex-analytic subvarieties occur only in real codimension 2. It assures us that integration over analytic varieties is much the same as integration over submanifolds; perhaps most importantly, it allows us to show (p. 61) that an analytic subvariety of a compact complex manifold always defines a homology class in  $H_*(M, \mathbb{R})$ .

Finally, we can state the

**Proper Mapping Theorem.** If M, N are complex manifolds, f:  $M \rightarrow N$  a holomorphic map, and  $V \subset M$  an analytic variety such that  $f|_V$  is proper, then f(V) is an analytic subvariety of N.

The proof will be given in Section 2 of Chapter 3.

# 3. SHEAVES AND COHOMOLOGY

## **Origins: The Mittag-Leffler Problem**

Let S be a Riemann surface, not necessarily compact, p a point of S with local coordinate z centered at p. A principal part at p is the polar part  $\sum_{k=1}^{n} a_k z^{-k}$  of a Laurent series. If  $\mathcal{O}_p$  is the local ring of holomorphic functions around p,  $\mathfrak{M}_p$  the field of meromorphic functions around p, a principal part is just an element of the quotient group  $\mathfrak{M}_p/\mathcal{O}_p$ . The *Mittag-Leffler* question is, given a discrete set  $\{p_n\}$  of points in S and a principal part at  $p_n$  for each n, does there exist a meromorphic function f on S, holomorphic outside  $\{p_n\}$ , whose principal part at each  $p_n$  is the one specified? The question is clearly trivial locally, and so the problem is one of passage from local to global data. Here are two approaches, both of which lead to cohomology theories.

*Čech.* Take a covering  $\underline{U} = \{U_{\alpha}\}$  of S by open sets such that each  $U_{\alpha}$  contains at most one point  $p_{\alpha}$ , and let  $f_{\alpha}$  be a meromorphic function on  $U_{\alpha}$  solving the problem in  $U_{\alpha}$ . Set

$$f_{\alpha\beta} = f_{\alpha} - f_{\beta} \in \mathcal{O}(U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta}).$$

In  $U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta} \cap U_{\gamma}$ , we have

$$f_{\alpha\beta} + f_{\beta\gamma} + f_{\gamma\alpha} = 0.$$

Solving the problem globally is equivalent to finding  $\{g_{\alpha} \in \mathcal{O}(U_{\alpha})\}\$  such that

$$f_{\alpha\beta} = g_{\beta} - g_{\alpha}$$
 in  $U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta}$ :

given such  $g_{\alpha}$ ,  $f = f_{\alpha} + g_{\alpha}$  is a globally defined function satisfying the conditions, and conversely. In the Čech theory,

$$\{\{f_{\alpha\beta}\}: f_{\alpha\beta} + f_{\beta\gamma} + f_{\gamma\alpha} = 0\} = Z^{1}(\underline{U}, \mathbb{C})$$
$$\{\{f_{\alpha\beta}\}: f_{\alpha\beta} = g_{\beta} - g_{\alpha}, \text{ some } \{g_{\alpha}\}\} = \delta C^{0}(\underline{U}, \mathbb{C})$$

## SHEAVES AND COHOMOLOGY

and the first Čech cohomology group

$$H^{1}(\underline{U}, \mathbb{C}) = \frac{Z^{1}(\underline{U}, \mathbb{C})}{B^{1}(\underline{U}, \mathbb{C})}$$

is the obstruction to solving the problem in general.

*Dolbeault*. As before, take  $f_{\alpha}$  to be a local solution in  $U_{\alpha}$  and let  $\rho_{\alpha}$  be a bump function, 1 in a neighborhood of  $p_n \in U_{\alpha}$  and having compact support contained in  $U_{\alpha}$ . Then

$$\varphi = \sum_{\alpha} \bar{\partial}(\rho_{\alpha} f_{\alpha})$$

is a  $\overline{\partial}$ -closed  $C^{\infty}(0, 1)$ -form on  $S(\varphi \equiv 0$  in a neighborhood of  $p_n$ ). If  $\varphi = \overline{\partial}\eta$  for  $\eta \in C^{\infty}(S)$ , then the function

$$f = \sum_{\alpha} \rho_{\alpha} f_{\alpha} - \eta$$

satisfies the conditions of the problem; thus the obstruction to solving the problem is in  $H_{\overline{a}}^{0,1}(S)$ .

## Sheaves

Given X a topological space, a *sheaf*  $\mathfrak{F}$  on X associates to each open set  $U \subset X$  a group  $\mathfrak{F}(U)$ , called the sections of  $\mathfrak{F}$  over U, and to each pair  $U \subset V$  of open sets a map  $r_{V,U} : \mathfrak{F}(V) \to \mathfrak{F}(U)$ , called the restriction map, satisfying

1. For any triple  $U \subset V \subset W$  of open sets,

$$r_{W,U} = r_{V,U} \cdot r_{W,V}$$

By virtue of this relation, we may write  $\sigma|_U$  for  $r_{V,U}(\sigma)$  without loss of information.

2. For any pair of open sets  $U, V \subset M$  and sections  $\sigma \in \mathcal{F}(U), \tau \in \mathcal{F}(V)$  such that

$$\sigma|_{U\cap V} = \tau|_{U\cap V}$$

there exists a section  $\rho \in \mathcal{F}(U \cup V)$  with

$$\rho|_U = \sigma, \qquad \rho|_V = \tau.$$

3. If  $\sigma \in \mathfrak{F}(U \cup V)$  and

$$\sigma|_U = \sigma|_V = 0$$

then  $\sigma = 0$ .

*Notation.* The following are the sheaves we will be dealing with most often. In every case the restriction maps are the obvious ones, and the groups are additive unless otherwise stated.

1. On any  $C^{\infty}$  manifold M, we define sheaves  $C^{\infty}$ ,  $C^*$ ,  $\mathcal{C}^p$ ,  $\mathbb{Z}^p$ ,  $\mathbb{Z}$ ,  $\mathbb{Q}$ ,  $\mathbb{R}$ , and  $\mathbb{C}$  by

 $C^{\infty}(U) = C^{\infty}$  functions on U  $C^{*}(U) =$  multiplicative group of nonzero  $C^{\infty}$  functions on U,  $\mathscr{Q}^{p}(U) = C^{\infty}$  *p*-forms on U,  $\mathscr{Z}^{p}(U) =$  closed  $C^{\infty}$  *p*-forms on U,  $\mathscr{Z}^{(U)}(U) = C^{(U)}(U)$  because T = 0. For all

 $\mathbb{Z}(U)$ ,  $\mathbb{Q}(U)$ ,  $\mathbb{R}(U)$ ,  $\mathbb{C}(U)$ =locally constant  $\mathbb{Z}$ -,  $\mathbb{Q}$ -,  $\mathbb{R}$ -, or  $\mathbb{C}$ -valued functions on U.

2. If *M* is a complex manifold,  $V \subset M$  an analytic subvariety of *M*, and  $E \to M$  a holomorphic vector bundle (defined below), we define the sheaves  $\mathcal{O}, \mathcal{O}^*, \mathcal{Q}^p, \mathcal{Q}^{p,q}, \mathfrak{Z}^{p,q}, \mathfrak{G}_V, \mathcal{O}(E)$ , and  $\mathcal{Q}^{p,q}(E)$  by

 $\mathcal{O}(U)$  = holomorphic functions on U,

 $\mathcal{C}^*(U)$  = multiplicative group of nonzero holomorphic functions on U,  $\Omega^p(U)$  = holomorphic *p*-forms on U,

 $\mathfrak{A}^{p,q}(U) = C^{\infty}$  forms of type (p,q) on U,

 $\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \overline{Q}(U) = \overline{\partial}$ -closed  $C^{\infty}$  forms of type (p,q) on U,

 $\mathfrak{G}_{V}^{\circ}(U)$  = holomorphic functions on U vanishing on  $V \cap U$ ,

 $\mathfrak{E}(E)(U) =$  holomorphic sections of E over U,

 $\mathfrak{G}^{p,q}(E)(U) = C^{\infty} E$ -valued (p,q)-forms over U.

3. If *M* is again a complex manifold, a *meromorphic function* f on an open set  $U \subset M$  is given locally as the quotient of two holomorphic functions—i.e., for some covering  $\{U_i\}$  of  $U, f|_{U_i} = g_i/h_i$ , where  $g_i, h_i$  are relatively prime in  $\mathcal{O}(U_i)$  and  $g_i h_j = g_j h_i$  in  $\mathcal{O}(U_i \cap U_j)$ . This definition makes implicit use of the proposition on p. 10. A meromorphic function f is not, strictly speaking, a function even if we consider  $\infty$  a value: at points where  $g_i = h_i = 0$ , it is not defined. The sheaf of meromorphic functions on M is denoted  $\mathfrak{M}$ ; the multiplicative sheaf of meromorphic functions not identically zero is denoted  $\mathfrak{M}^*$ .

A map of sheaves  $\mathfrak{F} \xrightarrow{\alpha} \mathfrak{G}$  on M is given by a collection of homomorphisms  $\{\alpha_U: \mathfrak{F}(U) \rightarrow \mathfrak{G}(U)\}_{U \subset M}$  such that for  $U \subset V \subset M$ ,  $\alpha_U$  and  $\alpha_V$  commute with the restriction maps. The kernel of the map  $\alpha: \mathfrak{F} \rightarrow \mathfrak{G}$  is just the sheaf Ker $(\alpha)$  given by Ker $(\alpha)(U) = \text{Ker}(\alpha_U: \mathfrak{F}(U) \rightarrow \mathfrak{G}(U))$ ; it is easy to check that this assignment does in fact define a sheaf. The cokernel of  $\alpha$  is harder to define: if we set Coker $(\alpha)(U) = \mathfrak{G}(U)/\alpha_U \mathfrak{F}(U)$ , Coker may not satisfy the conditions on p. 35. [The basic example of this is the sheaf map

exp:  $0 \rightarrow 0^*$ 

on  $\mathbb{C} - \{0\}$  given by sending  $f \in \mathcal{O}(U)$  to  $e^{2\pi\sqrt{-1}f} \in \mathcal{O}^*(U)$ . The section  $z \in \mathcal{C}^*(\mathbb{C} - \{0\})$  is not in the image of  $\mathcal{O}(\mathbb{C} - \{0\})$  under exp, but its restric-

#### SHEAVES AND COHOMOLOGY

tion to any contractible open set  $U \subset \mathbb{C} - \{0\}$  is in the image of  $\mathfrak{O}(U)$ .] Instead, we take a section of the cokernel sheaf Coker( $\alpha$ ) over U to be given by an open cover  $\{U_{\alpha}\}$  of U together with sections  $\sigma_{\alpha} \in \mathfrak{G}(U_{\alpha})$  such that for all  $\alpha, \beta$ ,

$$\sigma_{\alpha}|_{U_{\alpha}\cap U_{\beta}}-\sigma_{\beta}|_{U_{\alpha}\cap U_{\beta}}\in \alpha_{U_{\alpha}\cap U_{\beta}}(\mathfrak{F}(U_{\alpha}\cap U_{\beta}));$$

we identify two such collections  $\{(U_{\alpha}, \sigma_{\alpha})\}$  and  $\{(U'_{\alpha}, \sigma'_{\alpha})\}$  if for all  $p \in U$ and  $U_{\alpha}, U'_{\beta} \ni p$ , there exists V with  $p \in V \subset (U_{\alpha} \cap U'_{\beta})$  such that  $\sigma'_{\alpha}|_{V} - \sigma'_{\beta}|_{V} \in \alpha_{V}(\mathfrak{F}(V))$ .

We say that a sequence of sheaf maps

$$0 \to \mathcal{E} \xrightarrow{\alpha} \mathcal{F} \xrightarrow{\beta} \mathcal{G} \to 0$$

is exact if  $\mathscr{E} = \operatorname{Ker}(\beta)$  and  $\mathscr{G} = \operatorname{Coker}(\alpha)$ ; in this case we also say that  $\mathscr{E}$  is a subsheaf of  $\mathscr{F}$  and  $\mathscr{G}$  the quotient sheaf of  $\mathscr{F}$  by  $\mathscr{E}$ , written  $\mathscr{F}/\mathscr{E}$ . More generally, we say a sequence

$$\cdots \to \mathcal{F}_n \xrightarrow{\alpha_n} \mathcal{F}_{n+1} \xrightarrow{\alpha_{n+1}} \mathcal{F}_{n+2} \to \cdots$$

is exact if  $\alpha_{n+1} \circ \alpha_n = 0$  and

$$0 \to \operatorname{Ker}(\alpha_n) \to \mathfrak{F}_n \to \operatorname{Ker}(\alpha_{n+1}) \to 0$$

is exact for each n. Note that by our definition of Coker, this does not imply that

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathscr{E}(U) \xrightarrow{\alpha_U} \mathscr{F}(U) \xrightarrow{\beta_U} \mathscr{G}(U) \longrightarrow 0$$

is exact for all U; it does imply that this sequence is exact at the first two stages for all U, and that for any section  $\sigma \in \mathcal{G}(U)$  and any point  $p \in U$ there exists a neighborhood V of p in U such that  $\sigma|_{V}$  is in the image of  $\beta_{V}$ .

A note: if  $M \subset N$  is a subspace,  $\mathfrak{F}$  a sheaf on M, we can "extend  $\mathfrak{F}$  by zero" to obtain a sheaf  $\tilde{\mathfrak{F}}$  on N, setting

$$\tilde{\mathfrak{F}}(U) = \mathfrak{F}(U \cap M)$$

and letting the restriction maps be the obvious ones. Thus we may consider  $\mathcal{F}$  as a sheaf on either M or N.

## Examples

1. On any complex manifold, the sequence

$$0 \to \mathbb{Z} \xrightarrow{i} 0 \xrightarrow{\exp} 0^* \to 0$$

is exact, where *i* is the obvious inclusion and exp the exponential map  $\exp(f) = e^{2\pi\sqrt{-1}f}$ . This fundamental sequence is called the *exponential* sheaf sequence.

2. If *M* is a complex manifold,  $V \subset M$  a complex submanifold, the sheaf  $\mathfrak{O}_V$  may, by extension by zero, be considered a sheaf on *M*. The sequence

$$0 \to \mathcal{G}_V \xrightarrow{i} \mathcal{O}_M \xrightarrow{r} \mathcal{O}_V \to 0,$$

where i is inclusion and r restriction, is then exact.

3. By the ordinary Poincaré lemma, the sequence

$$0 \to \mathbb{R} \to \mathcal{C}^{\infty} \xrightarrow{d} \mathcal{Q}^{1} \xrightarrow{d} \mathcal{Q}^{2} \to \cdots$$

is exact on any real manifold.

4. By the  $\overline{\partial}$ -Poincaré lemma, the sequence

$$0 \to \Omega^p \to \mathcal{Q}^{p,0} \xrightarrow{\bar{\partial}} \mathcal{Q}^{p,1} \xrightarrow{\bar{\partial}} \mathcal{Q}^{p,2} \to \cdots$$

is exact on any complex manifold.

5. If *M* is a Riemann surface and we let  $\mathscr{PP}$  be the quotient sheaf of the sheaf  $\mathfrak{M}$  by the subsheaf  $\mathfrak{O} \xrightarrow{i} \mathfrak{M}$ , then for  $U \subset M$  open,

$$\mathfrak{PP}(U) = \{(p_n, f_n)\}: \qquad \begin{cases} \{p_n\} \subset U & \text{discrete}, \\ f_n \in \mathfrak{M}_{\rho_n} / \mathfrak{O}_{\rho_n}; \end{cases}$$

i.e., giving a section of  $\mathfrak{PP}$  over U is the same as specifying the data of a Mittag-Leffler problem for U.

## **Cohomology of Sheaves**

Let  $\mathfrak{F}$  be a sheaf on M, and  $\underline{U} = \{U_{\alpha}\}$  a locally finite open cover. We define

$$C^{0}(\underline{U}, \mathfrak{F}) = \prod_{\alpha} \mathfrak{F}(U_{\alpha}),$$

$$C^{1}(\underline{U}, \mathfrak{F}) = \prod_{\alpha \neq \beta} \mathfrak{F}(U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta}),$$

$$\vdots$$

$$C^{p}(\underline{U}, \mathfrak{F}) = \prod_{\alpha_{0} \neq \alpha_{1} \neq \cdots \neq \alpha_{p}} \mathfrak{F}(U_{\alpha_{0}} \cap \cdots \cap U_{\alpha_{p}}).$$

An element  $\sigma = \{\sigma_I \in \mathfrak{F}(\cap U_{i_k})\}_{I=p+1}^*$  of  $C^p(\underline{U}, \mathfrak{F})$  is called a p-cochain of  $\mathfrak{F}$ . We define a coboundary operator

$$\delta: C^p(\underline{U}, \mathfrak{F}) \to C^{p+1}(\underline{U}, \mathfrak{F})$$

by the formula

$$(\delta\sigma)_{i_0,\ldots,i_{p+1}} = \sum_{j=0}^{p+1} (-1)^j \sigma_{i_0,\ldots,i_j,\ldots,i_{p+1}} \bigg|_{U_{i_0} \cap \cdots \cap U_{i_p}}$$

## SHEAVES AND COHOMOLOGY

In particular, if  $\sigma = \{\sigma_U\} \in C^0(U, \mathcal{F}),$ 

$$(\delta\sigma)_{U,V} = -\sigma_U + \sigma_V;$$

and if  $\sigma = \{\sigma_{U,V}\} \in C^{1}(\underline{U}, \mathcal{F}),$ 

 $(\delta\sigma)_{U,V,W} = \sigma_{UV} + \sigma_{VW} - \sigma_{UW}$ 

(omitting the restriction).

A *p*-cochain  $\sigma \in C^p(\underline{U}, \mathfrak{F})$  is called a *cocycle* if  $\delta \sigma = 0$ . Note that any cocycle  $\sigma$  must satisfy the skew-symmetry condition

 $\sigma_{i_0,\ldots,i_p} = -\sigma_{i_0,\ldots,i_{q-1},i_{q+1},i_q,i_{q+2},\ldots,i_p}.$ 

 $\sigma$  is called a *coboundary* if  $\sigma = \delta \tau$  for some  $\tau \in C^{p-1}(\underline{U}, \mathfrak{F})$ . It is easy to see that  $\delta^2 = 0$ —i.e., a coboundary is a cocycle—and we set

$$Z^{p}(\underline{U},\mathfrak{F}) = \operatorname{Ker} \delta \subset C^{p}(\underline{U},\mathfrak{F})$$

and

$$H^{p}(\underline{U},\mathfrak{F})=\frac{Z^{p}(\underline{U},\mathfrak{F})}{\delta C^{p-1}(\underline{U},\mathfrak{F})}.$$

Now, given two coverings  $\underline{U} = \{U_{\alpha}\}_{\alpha \in I}$  and  $\underline{U}' = \{U'_{\beta}\}_{\beta \in I'}$  of M, we say that  $\underline{U}'$  is a *refinement* of  $\underline{U}$  if for every  $\beta \in I'$  there exists  $\alpha \in I$  such that  $U'_{\beta} \subset U_{\alpha}$ ; we write U' < U. If  $\underline{U}' < \underline{U}$ , we can choose a map  $\varphi: I' \to I$  such that  $U'_{\beta} \subset U_{\alpha\beta}$  for all  $\beta$ ; then we have a map

$$\rho_{\omega}: C^{p}(\underline{U}, \mathfrak{F}) \to C^{p}(U', \mathfrak{F})$$

given by

$$(\rho_{\varphi}\sigma)_{\beta_{0}\cdots\beta_{p}}=\sigma_{\varphi\beta_{0}\cdots\varphi\beta_{p}}|_{U_{\beta_{0}}\cap\cdots\cap U_{\beta_{p}}}$$

Evidently  $\delta \circ \rho_{\infty} = \rho_{\infty} \circ \delta$ , and so  $\rho_{\infty}$  induces a homomorphism

 $\rho: H^p(\underline{U}, \mathfrak{F}) \to H^p(\underline{U}', \mathfrak{F}),$ 

which is independent of the choice of  $\varphi$ . (The reader may wish to check that the chain maps  $\rho_{\varphi}$  and  $\rho_{\psi}$  associated to two inclusion associations  $\varphi$  and  $\psi$  are *chain homotopic* and thus induce the same map on cohomology.) We define the p<sup>th</sup> Čech cohomology group of  $\mathcal{F}$  on M to be the direct limit of the  $H^{p}(U, \mathcal{F})$ 's as U becomes finer and finer:

$$H^{p}(M, \mathfrak{F}) = \xrightarrow{\lim_{\underline{U}}} H^{p}(\underline{U}, \mathfrak{F}).$$

Where there is a possibility of confusion, we will denote Čech cohomology groups by  $\check{H}$ . Clearly, for any covering U

$$H^{0}(M, \mathfrak{F}) = H^{0}(U, \mathfrak{F}) = \mathfrak{F}(M).$$

Note that if  $M \subset N$  is a closed subspace,  $\mathcal{F}$  any sheaf on M, then extending  $\mathcal{F}$  by zero to a sheaf on N, we have

$$H^*(M, \mathcal{F}) = H^*(N, \mathcal{F}).$$

The definition of  $H^*(M, \mathfrak{F})$  as a direct limit is, in practice, more or less impossible to work with. What is needed is a simple sufficient condition on a cover U for

$$H^*(U,\mathfrak{F})=H^*(M,\mathfrak{F}),$$

and this is provided by the

**Leray Theorem.** If the covering  $\underline{U}$  is acyclic for the sheaf  $\mathfrak{F}$  in the sense that

$$H^q(U_{i_1}\cap\cdots\cap U_{i_r},\mathfrak{F})=0, \quad q>0, \quad any \ i_1\cdots i_p,$$

then  $H^*(U, \mathfrak{F}) \cong H^*(M, \mathfrak{F})$ .

We will prove the Leray theorem in those cases where it will be used.

The most basic property of sheaf cohomology is: Given an exact sequence

$$0 \to \mathcal{E} \stackrel{\alpha}{\to} \mathcal{F} \stackrel{\beta}{\to} \mathcal{G} \to 0$$

of sheaves on M, we have maps

$$C^{p}(\underline{U}, \mathfrak{E}) \xrightarrow{\alpha} C^{p}(\underline{U}, \mathfrak{F}), \qquad C^{p}(\underline{U}, \mathfrak{F}) \xrightarrow{\beta} C^{p}(\underline{U}, \mathfrak{G})$$

that commute with  $\delta$  and hence induce maps

$$H^{p}(M, \mathcal{E}) \xrightarrow{\alpha^{*}} H^{p}(M, \mathcal{F}), \qquad H^{p}(M, \mathcal{F}) \xrightarrow{\beta^{*}} H^{p}(M, \mathcal{G}).$$

We next define the coboundary map  $\delta^*: H^p(M, \mathcal{G}) \to H^{p+1}(M, \mathcal{G})$ : given  $\sigma \in C^p(\underline{U}, \mathcal{G})$  with  $\delta\sigma = 0$ , we can always pass to a refinement  $\underline{U}'$  of  $\underline{U}$  and find  $\tau \in C^p(\underline{U}', \mathcal{F})$  such that  $\beta(\tau) = \rho\sigma$ . Then  $\beta\delta\tau = \delta\beta\tau = \delta\rho\sigma = 0$ , so by passing to a further refinement  $\underline{U}''$  we can find  $\mu \in C^{p+1}(\underline{U}'', \mathcal{G})$  such that  $\alpha\mu = \delta\tau$ ;  $\alpha\delta\mu = \delta\alpha\mu = \delta^2\tau = 0$  and since  $\alpha$  is injective this means  $\delta\mu = 0$ . Thus  $\mu \in Z^{p+1}(\underline{U}'', \mathcal{G})$  and we take  $\delta^*\sigma = M \in H^{p+1}(M, \mathcal{G})$ .

Basic Fact. The sequence

$$0 \to H^{0}(M, \mathcal{E}) \to H^{0}(M, \mathcal{F}) \to H^{0}(M, \mathcal{G})$$
$$\to H^{1}(M, \mathcal{E}) \to H^{1}(M, \mathcal{F}) \to H^{1}(M, \mathcal{G}) \to \cdots$$
$$\vdots$$
$$\to H^{p}(M, \mathcal{E}) \to H^{p}(M, \mathcal{F}) \to H^{p}(M, \mathcal{G}) \to \cdots$$

is exact.

For most exact sequences  $0 \rightarrow \mathfrak{F} \rightarrow \mathfrak{F} \rightarrow \mathfrak{G} \rightarrow 0$  that actually arise naturally —and certainly for all sheaves with which we shall deal in this book—it is the case that there exist arbitrarily fine coverings U such that for every

#### SHEAVES AND COHOMOLOGY

open set  $U = U_{i_0} \cap \ldots \cap U_{i_n}$  the sequence

$$0 \to \mathfrak{S}(U) \to \mathfrak{F}(U) \to \mathfrak{G}(U) \to 0$$

is exact. Thus, we can find arbitrarily fine coverings  $\underline{U}$  of M for which the cochain groups form an exact sequence

$$0 \to C^p(U, \mathscr{E}) \to C^p(U, \mathscr{F}) \to C^p(U, \mathscr{G}) \to 0.$$

In this case, our basic fact is easy to verify: for example, to see that

$$H^{p}(\underline{U},\mathfrak{F}) \xrightarrow{\beta^{*}} H^{p}(\underline{U},\mathfrak{G}) \xrightarrow{\delta^{*}} H^{p+1}(\underline{U},\mathfrak{E})$$

is exact, let  $\sigma \in C^p(\underline{U}, \mathfrak{G})$  with  $\delta \sigma = 0$  and  $\delta^* \sigma = 0$  in  $H^{p+1}(\underline{U}, \mathfrak{G})$ . Then there exists  $\tau \in C^p(\underline{U}, \mathfrak{F})$  such that  $\beta \tau = \sigma$  and  $\mu \in C^{p+1}(\underline{U}, \mathfrak{F})$  such that  $\alpha \mu = \delta \tau$ ; by definition  $\mu = \delta^* \sigma$  in  $H^{p+1}(\underline{U}, \mathfrak{G})$ , so  $\mu = \delta \nu$  for some  $\nu \in C^p(\underline{U}, \mathfrak{G})$ . Then  $\tau - \alpha \nu$  is a cocycle in  $C^p(\underline{U}, \mathfrak{F})$  with  $\beta(\tau - \alpha \nu) = \beta \tau = \sigma$ , showing  $\sigma \in \beta^*(H^p(\underline{U}, \mathfrak{F}))$ . Conversely, it is clear that  $\delta^*\beta^* = 0$ . The remaining stages are similar but easier.

The most common application of the *exact cohomology sequence* associated to a sheaf sequence

$$0 \to \mathcal{E} \xrightarrow{\alpha} \mathcal{F} \xrightarrow{\beta} \mathcal{G} \to 0$$

is to answer the question: given a global section  $\sigma$  of  $\mathcal{G}$ , when is  $\sigma$  the image under  $\beta$  of a global section of  $\mathcal{F}$ ? The answer, according to the exact cohomology sequence, is that this is the case exactly when  $\delta^*\sigma=0$  in  $H^1(M, \mathcal{E})$ .

For example, we consider again the exact sequence

$$0 \to 0 \xrightarrow{\alpha} \mathfrak{M} \xrightarrow{\rho} \mathfrak{PP} \to 0$$

on a Riemann surface M. The data of the Mittag-Leffler problem consist of a global section  $g \in \mathfrak{PP}(M) = H^0(M, \mathfrak{PP})$ ; the question is whether  $g = \beta^* f$  for some global meromorphic function f. If  $\{f_U\}$  are the local solutions of the problem, we have seen that

$$(\delta^*g)_{U,V} = f_V - f_U$$

and that  $g = \alpha^* f$  if and only if  $\delta^* g = 0$  in  $H^1(M, \mathfrak{O})$ .

There are, roughly speaking, three kinds of sheaves we will encounter:

1. Holomorphic sheaves—such as  $\mathfrak{O}$ ,  $\mathfrak{G}_V$ ,  $\mathfrak{O}(E)$ , and  $\Omega^p$ —whose sections are given locally by *n*-tuples of holomorphic functions. These contain for us the most information and are the principal objects of interest.

2.  $C^{\infty}$  sheaves, such as  $\mathcal{C}^{p,q}$ , whose local sections can be expressed as *n*-tuples of  $C^{\infty}$  functions. These are generally used in an auxiliary manner.

3. Constant sheaves, such as  $\mathbb{Z}, \mathbb{R}, \mathbb{C}$ . These, as we will see, contain topological information about the underlying manifold.

There are a couple of observations to be made about the latter two classes of sheaves:

1. 
$$H^p(M, \mathcal{C}^{r,s}) = 0$$
 for  $p > 0$ .

**Proof.** Given any locally finite cover  $\underline{U} = \{U_{\alpha}\}_{\alpha \in I}$  of M, we can find a partition of unity subordinate to  $\underline{U}$ , i.e.,  $C^{\infty}$  functions  $\rho_{\alpha}$  on M such that  $\Sigma \rho_{\alpha} \equiv 1$  and support $(\rho_{\alpha}) \subset U_{\alpha}$ . Now given  $\sigma \in Z^{p}(U, \mathcal{C}^{r,s})$ , we define  $\tau \in C^{p-1}(U, \mathcal{C}^{r,s})$  by setting

$$\tau_{\alpha_0\cdots\alpha_{p-1}}=\sum_{\beta\in I}\rho_\beta\sigma_{\beta,\alpha_0,\ldots,\alpha_{p-1}},$$

where the section  $\rho_{\beta} \cdot \sigma_{\beta,\alpha_0,\ldots,\alpha_{p-1}}$  extends to  $U_{\alpha_0} \cap \cdots \cap U_{\alpha_{p-1}}$  by zero; one verifies that  $\delta \tau = \sigma$ . In the case p = 1, explicitly:

$$\sigma = \{\sigma_{UV} \in \mathcal{Q}^{r,s}(U \cap V)\}; \\ \sigma_{UV} + \sigma_{VW} + \sigma_{WU} = 0 \quad \text{in} \quad U \cap V \cap W.$$

Set  $\tau_U = \sum_V \rho_V \sigma_{VU}$ ; then

$$\begin{split} \delta \tau )_{UV} &= -\tau_U + \tau_V \\ &= -\sum_W \rho_W \sigma_{WU} + \sum_W \rho_W \sigma_{WV} \\ &= \sum_W \rho_W \sigma_{UV} = \sigma_{UV}. \end{split}$$

In general, sheaves that admit partitions of unity [more precisely, for any  $U = \bigcup U_{\alpha}$ , maps  $\eta_{\alpha} : \mathfrak{F}(U_{\alpha}) \to \mathfrak{F}(U)$  such that the support of  $(\eta_{\alpha}\sigma)$  is contained in  $U_{\alpha}$  and  $\Sigma \eta_{\alpha}(\sigma|_{U_{\alpha}}) = \sigma$  for  $\sigma \in \mathfrak{F}(U)$ ] are called *fine*, and the same argument shows that their higher cohomology groups vanish.

2. For K a simplicial complex with underlying topological space M,

$$H^*(K,\mathbb{Z})\cong H^*(M,\mathbb{Z}),$$

that is, the Cech cohomology of the constant sheaf  $\mathbb{Z}$  on M is isomorphic to the simplicial cohomology of the complex K. To see this, we associate to every vertex  $\nu_{\alpha}$  in K the open set  $St(\nu_{\alpha})$ , called the star of  $\nu_{\alpha}$ , which is the interior of the union of all simplices in K having  $\nu_{\alpha}$  as a vertex.  $\underline{U} = \{U_{\alpha} = St(\nu_{\alpha})\}$  is an open covering of M.  $\bigcap_{i=0}^{p} St(\nu_{\alpha_i})$  is nonempty and connected if  $\nu_{\alpha_0} \cdots \nu_{\alpha_p}$  are the vertices of a p-simplex in our decomposition; otherwise it is empty. Thus a p-cochain  $\sigma$  of the sheaf  $\mathbb{Z}$  associates to every  $(\alpha_0 \cdots \alpha_p)$ an element

$$\sigma_{\alpha_0\cdots\alpha_p} \in \mathbb{Z}\big(\cap \operatorname{St}(\nu_{\alpha_i})\big) = \begin{cases} \mathbb{Z} & \text{if } \nu_{\alpha_i} \text{ span a } p \text{-simplex,} \\ 0 & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

Given  $\sigma \in C^p(\underline{U}, \mathbb{Z})$ , we are led to define a simplicial *p*-cochain  $\sigma'$  by setting, for  $\Delta = \langle \nu_{\alpha_0} \cdots \nu_{\alpha_p} \rangle$  a *p*-simplex with vertices  $\nu_{\alpha_0} \cdots \nu_{\alpha_p}$ ,

$$\sigma'(\Delta) = \sigma_{\alpha_0 \cdots \alpha_n}.$$

 $\sigma \mapsto \sigma'$  gives an isomorphism of Abelian groups

$$C^{p}(\underline{U},\mathbb{Z}) \longrightarrow C^{p}(K,\mathbb{Z}),$$

and

$$\delta\sigma'(\langle \alpha_0 \cdots \alpha_{p+1} \rangle) = \sum_i (-1)^{i+1} \sigma'(\langle \alpha_0 \cdots \hat{\alpha}_i \cdots \alpha_{p+1} \rangle)$$
$$= (\delta\sigma)',$$

so that we have an isomorphism of chain complexes  $C^*(\underline{U},\mathbb{Z}) \to C^*(K,\mathbb{Z})$ , hence an isomorphism  $H^*(\underline{U},\mathbb{Z}) \to H^*(K,\mathbb{Z})$ . Since we can subdivide the complex K to make the cover  $\underline{U}$  of M arbitrarily fine without changing  $H^*(K,\mathbb{Z})$ , we finally obtain

$$H^*(M,\mathbb{Z}) \cong H^*(U,\mathbb{Z}) \cong H^*(K,\mathbb{Z}).$$

## The de Rham Theorem

Let M be a real  $C^{\infty}$  manifold. We say that a singular p-chain  $\sigma$  on M, given as a formal linear combination  $\sum a_i f_i$  of maps  $\Delta \xrightarrow{f_i} M$  of the standard p-simplex  $\Delta \subset \mathbb{R}^p$  to M, is *piecewise smooth* if the maps  $f_i$  extend to  $C^{\infty}$  maps of a neighborhood of  $\Delta$  to M. Let  $C_p^{ps}(M,\mathbb{Z})$  denote the space of piecewise smooth integral p-chains. Clearly the boundary of a piecewise smooth chain is again piecewise smooth, so  $C_{*}^{ps}(M,\mathbb{Z})$  forms a subcomplex of  $C_{*}(M,\mathbb{Z})$  and we can set

$$Z_p^{\mathrm{ps}}(M,\mathbb{Z}) = \operatorname{Ker} \partial: C_p^{\mathrm{ps}}(M,\mathbb{Z}) \to C_{p-1}^{\mathrm{ps}}(M,\mathbb{Z})$$
$$H_p^{\mathrm{ps}}(M,\mathbb{Z}) = \frac{Z_p^{\mathrm{ps}}(M,\mathbb{Z})}{\partial C_{p+1}^{\mathrm{ps}}(M,\mathbb{Z})}.$$

By a foundational result from differential topology, the inclusion map  $C^{ps}_*(M,\mathbb{Z}) \rightarrow C_*(M,\mathbb{Z})$  induces an isomorphism

$$H_p^{\mathrm{ps}}(M,\mathbb{Z})\cong H_p(M,\mathbb{Z});$$

in other words, every homology class in  $H_p(M,\mathbb{Z})$  can be represented by a piecewise smooth *p*-cycle, and if a piecewise smooth *p*-cycle  $\sigma$  is homologous to 0 in the usual sense, there exists a piecewise smooth (p+1)-chain  $\tau$  with  $\partial \tau = \sigma$ .

Now let  $\varphi \in A^p(M)$  be a  $C^{\infty}$  *p*-form and  $\sigma = \sum a_i f_i$  a piecewise smooth *p*-chain; we set

$$\langle \varphi, \sigma \rangle = \int_{\sigma} \varphi$$
  
=  $\sum_{i} a_{i} \int_{\Delta} f_{i}^{*} \varphi$ 

If  $\varphi$  is a closed form, then for  $\sigma$  the boundary of a (p+1)-chain  $\tau$ , by Stokes' theorem

$$\int_{\sigma} \varphi = \int_{\tau} d\varphi = 0,$$

so that  $\varphi$  defines a real-valued singular *p*-cocycle. Again by Stokes' theorem, we have for  $\sigma$  a cycle

$$\int_{\sigma} \varphi = \int_{\sigma} \varphi + d\eta$$

for any  $\eta \in A^{p-1}(M)$ ; thus there is a map

$$H^*_{\mathrm{DR}}(M) \to H^*_{\mathrm{sing}}(M,\mathbb{R}).$$

The de Rham theorem says that this map is in fact an isomorphism.

De Rham's theorem was originally proved essentially by defining relative de Rham groups and showing that the resulting homology theory satisfied the axioms of Eilenberg and Steenrod. We will give here the shorter sheaf-theoretic argument that, while not so geometric, can be merely rephrased to give a proof of the Dolbeault theorem later.

First, since any differentiable manifold M can be realized as the underlying topological space of a simplicial complex K, we have

$$H^*_{\text{sing}}(M,\mathbb{R}) \cong H^*(K,\mathbb{R}) \cong \check{H}^*(M,\mathbb{R}).$$

Next by the ordinary Poincaré lemma, the sequence of sheaves

$$0 \to \mathbb{R} \to \mathcal{R}^0 \xrightarrow{d} \mathcal{R}^1 \xrightarrow{d} \mathcal{R}^2 \to \cdots$$

on M is exact; in other words, the sequences

$$0 \to \mathbb{R} \to \mathcal{C}^0 \xrightarrow{d} \mathcal{Z}^1 \to 0$$
  
:  
$$0 \to \mathcal{Z}_{d}^{p} \to \mathcal{C}^{p} \xrightarrow{d} \mathcal{Z}^{p+1} \to 0$$

are all exact. Now we have seen that

$$H^q(M, \mathcal{Q}^p) = 0$$

for q > 0 and all p; by the exact cohomology sequences associated to the short exact sheaf sequences above,

$$\begin{split} \check{H}^{p}(M,\mathbb{R}) &\cong H^{p-1}(M,\mathbb{Z}^{1}) \\ &\cong H^{p-2}(M,\mathbb{Z}^{2}) \\ &\vdots \\ &\cong H^{1}(M,\mathbb{Z}^{p-1}) \\ &\cong \frac{H^{0}(M,\mathbb{Z}^{p})}{\delta H^{0}(M,\mathbb{Q}^{p-1})} \\ &= \frac{Z^{p}(M)}{dA^{p-1}(M)} \\ &= H^{p}_{\mathrm{DR}}(M). \end{split}$$
Q.E.D.

### SHEAVES AND COHOMOLOGY

Note that the de Rham isomorphism is functorial: if  $f: M \to N$  is a differentiable map of  $C^{\infty}$  manifolds,  $\varphi$  a closed *p*-form on *N* representing  $[\varphi] \in H^p_{sing}(N, \mathbb{R})$  under the de Rham map and  $\sigma = \sum a_i f_i$  a piecewise smooth *p*-cycle on *M*,

$$\langle f^* \varphi, \sigma \rangle = \sum_i a_i \int_{\Delta} f_i^* f^* \varphi$$
  
=  $\langle \varphi, f_* \sigma \rangle$ 

i.e.,  $f^{*}[\varphi] = [f^{*}\varphi]$ .

# The Dolbeault Theorem

We saw in the beginning of this section that the obstruction to solving the Mittag-Leffler problem on a Riemann surface S can be taken to lie in either  $H^1(S, \emptyset)$  or  $H^{0,1}_{\overline{a}}(S)$ . In fact, this represents a special case of the

Dolbeault Theorem. For M a complex manifold,

$$H^q(M,\Omega^p) \cong H^{p,q}_{\overline{a}}(M)$$

**Proof.** By the  $\bar{\partial}$ -Poincaré lemma the sequences

$$0 \to \Omega^{p} \to \mathcal{Q}^{p,0} \xrightarrow{\partial} \mathcal{Z}^{p,1}_{\overline{\partial}} \to 0$$
  
$$\vdots$$
  
$$0 \to \mathcal{Z}^{p,q}_{\overline{\partial}} \to \mathcal{Q}^{p,q} \xrightarrow{\overline{\partial}} \mathcal{Z}^{p,q+1}_{\overline{\partial}} \to 0$$

are exact for all p, q. Since

$$H^r(M, \mathcal{Q}^{p,q}) = 0$$

for r > 0, all p, q, the long exact cohomology sequences associated to these sheaf sequences give us

$$H^{q}(M, \Omega^{p}) \cong H^{q-1}(M, \mathcal{Z}_{\overline{\partial}}^{p,1})$$

$$\cong H^{q-2}(M, \mathcal{Z}_{\overline{\partial}}^{p,2})$$

$$\vdots$$

$$\cong H^{1}(M, \mathcal{Z}_{\overline{\partial}}^{p,q-1})$$

$$\cong \frac{H^{0}(M, \mathcal{Z}_{\overline{\partial}}^{p,q})}{\overline{\partial}H^{0}(M, \mathcal{Q}^{p,q-1})}$$

$$= H^{p,q}_{\overline{\partial}}(M).$$
 Q.E.D.

As an application we will prove a special case of Leray's theorem: for a locally finite cover  $U = \{U_{\alpha}\}$  of M that is *acyclic* for the structure sheaf  $\emptyset$ , i.e., has the property

$$H^p(U_{\alpha_1}\cap\cdots\cap U_{\alpha_n}, \mathfrak{O})=0 \quad \text{for} \quad p>0,$$

we have

$$H^*(U, \mathfrak{O}) \cong H^*(M, \mathfrak{O}).$$

Proof. We have, by hypothesis,

$$\mathscr{Z}^{0,r}_{\mathfrak{F}}(U_{\alpha_{0}}\cap\cdots\cap U_{\alpha_{p}})=\overline{\mathfrak{d}}\mathscr{C}^{0,r-1}(U_{\alpha_{0}}\cap\cdots\cap U_{\alpha_{p}});$$

i.e., we have exact sequences of cochain groups

$$0 \to C^{p}(\underline{U}, \mathcal{Z}^{0, r-1}_{\mathfrak{z}}) \to C^{p}(\underline{U}, \mathcal{Q}^{0, r-1}) \to C^{p}(\underline{U}, \mathcal{Z}^{0, r}_{\mathfrak{z}}) \to 0,$$

which by the usual algebraic reasoning gives exact sequences

$$\cdots \to H^{p}(\underline{U}, \mathcal{Q}^{0, r-1}) \to H^{p}(\underline{U}, \mathcal{Z}^{0, r}_{\mathfrak{z}}) \to H^{p+1}(\underline{U}, \mathcal{Z}^{0, r-1}_{\mathfrak{z}})$$
$$\to H^{p+1}(\underline{U}, \mathcal{Q}^{0, r-1}) \to \cdots .$$

Since  $H^p(U, \mathcal{C}^{0,r}) = 0$  for p > 0 by the partition of unity argument, we find

$$H^{q}(\underline{U}, \mathbb{O}) \cong H^{q-1}(\underline{U}, \mathcal{Z}_{\overline{\mathfrak{d}}}^{0,1})$$
  

$$\cong H^{q-2}(\underline{U}, \mathcal{Z}_{\overline{\mathfrak{d}}}^{0,2})$$
  

$$\vdots$$
  

$$\cong H^{1}(\underline{U}, \mathcal{Z}_{\overline{\mathfrak{d}}}^{0,q-1})$$
  

$$\cong \frac{H^{0}(\underline{U}, \mathcal{Z}_{\overline{\mathfrak{d}}}^{0,q})}{\overline{\partial}H^{0}(\underline{U}, \mathbb{C}^{0,q-1})}$$
  

$$= H_{\overline{\mathfrak{d}}}^{0,q}(M) \cong H^{q}(M, \mathbb{O}).$$
 Q.E.D.

The same argument works as well for the sheaves  $\Omega^{p}$ .

# **Computations**

1. The first observation is that if M is an *n*-dimensional complex manifold, then

$$H^q(M, \mathfrak{O}) \cong H^{0,q}_{\overline{\mathfrak{d}}}(M) = 0 \quad \text{for } q > n.$$

2. By the  $\bar{\partial}$ -Poincaré lemma,

$$H^q(\mathbb{C}^n, \mathbb{O}) = 0 \qquad \text{for } q > 0$$

and more generally

$$H^q((\mathbb{C})^k \times (\mathbb{C}^*)^l, \mathfrak{G}) = 0 \quad \text{for } q > 0.$$

Since  $\mathbb{C}^n$  is contractible, moreover, we see that

$$H^q(\mathbb{C}^n,\mathbb{Z})=0$$
 for  $q>0$ .

Now, from the long exact cohomology sequence associated to the exponential sheaf sequence on  $\mathbb{C}^n$ ,

$$H^{q}(\mathbb{C}^{n}, \mathbb{O}) \to H^{q}(\mathbb{C}^{n}, \mathbb{O}^{*}) \to H^{q+1}(\mathbb{C}^{n}, \mathbb{Z})$$

46

## SHEAVES AND COHOMOLOGY

is exact, and it follows that

$$H^q(\mathbb{C}^n, \mathbb{O}^*) = 0 \quad \text{for } q > 0.$$

As an immediate consequence, we have the answer to the Cousin problem:

Any analytic hypersurface in  $\mathbb{C}^n$  is the zero locus of an entire function.

**Proof.** We have seen that in a neighborhood of any point p in  $\mathbb{C}^n$  an analytic hypersurface  $V \subset \mathbb{C}^n$  may be given as the zero locus of a holomorphic function  $f \in \mathbb{O}_p$ , and if we choose f not divisible by the square of any nonunit in  $\mathbb{O}_p$  then f is unique up to multiplication by a unit. We can thus find a cover  $\underline{U} = \{U_\alpha\}$  of  $\mathbb{C}^n$  and functions  $f_\alpha \in \mathfrak{O}(U_\alpha)$  such that the locus  $(f_\alpha = 0) = V \cap U_\alpha$ , and such that for any  $\alpha, \beta$ ,

$$g_{\alpha\beta}=\frac{f_{\alpha}}{f_{\beta}}\in \mathbb{O}^{*}(U_{\alpha}\cap U_{\beta}).$$

But since  $H^1(\mathbb{C}^n, \mathbb{O}^*) = 0$ , the cocycle

$$\{g_{\alpha\beta}\} \in C^{1}(\underline{U}, \mathfrak{O}^{*})$$

is a coboundary, i.e., after refinement of the covering if necessary there exists a cochain

$$\{h_{\alpha}\} \in C^{0}(\underline{U}, \mathbb{O}^{*})$$

such that

$$\frac{f_{\alpha}}{f_{\beta}} = g_{\alpha\beta} = \frac{h_{\beta}}{h_{\alpha}}$$

 $f = f_{\alpha}h_{\alpha} = f_{\beta}h_{\beta}$ 

The entire function

then has zero locus exactly V.

Another application of the vanishing  $H^q((\mathbb{C})^k \times (\mathbb{C}^*)^l, \emptyset) = 0$  is that a covering of a complex manifold by products of planes and punctured planes is acyclic, a fact we will use in the following two computations.

3. To compute the cohomology groups  $H^q(\mathbb{P}^1, \emptyset)$ , take u and v = 1/uEuclidean coordinates on  $\mathbb{P}^1$ , and set  $U = (v \neq 0)$ ,  $V = (u \neq 0)$ . U and V are biholomorphic to  $\mathbb{C}$  via the coordinates u and v, respectively, while  $U \cap V = \mathbb{C}^*$ ; thus the cover  $\{U, V\}$  of  $\mathbb{P}^1$  is acyclic. Now

$$C^{0}(\lbrace U, V \rbrace, \emptyset) = \lbrace (f,g) \colon f \in \emptyset(U), g \in \emptyset(V) \rbrace$$

and

$$C^{1}(\lbrace U, V \rbrace, \emptyset) = \lbrace h \in \emptyset(U \cap V) \rbrace.$$

Q.E.D.

Given  $(f,g) \in C^0(\{U,V\}, \emptyset)$  we can write

$$f = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} a_n u^n, \qquad g = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} b_n v^n = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} b_n u^{-n}.$$

Thus  $\delta((f,g)) = -f + g \in \mathcal{O}(U \cap V)$  is zero if and only if  $a_n = b_n = 0$  for *n* positive and  $a_0 = b_0$ , i.e.,

$$H^0(\mathbb{P}^1, \mathfrak{G}) \cong \mathbb{C},$$

or in other words the only global holomorphic functions on  $\mathbb{P}^1$  are constants.

In general it is clear from the maximum principle that  $H^0(M, \mathcal{O}) \cong \mathbb{C}$  for any compact, connected complex manifold.

On the other hand, given any

$$h = \sum_{n=-\infty}^{\infty} a_n u^n = \sum_{n=-\infty}^{\infty} a_n v^{-n} \in C^1(\{U, V\}, \emptyset)$$

we can write

$$h = \delta((f,g)),$$

where

$$f = -\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} a_n u^n, \qquad g = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} a_{-n} v^n,$$

and it follows that

$$H^{1}(\mathbb{P}^{1}, \mathfrak{O}) = 0.$$

Similarly, any element  $(\omega, \eta)$  of

$$C^{0}(\lbrace U, V \rbrace, \Omega^{1}) = \bigl\{(\omega, \eta) \colon \omega \in \Omega^{1}(U), \eta \in \Omega^{1}(V)\bigr\}$$

may be written as

$$\omega = \left(\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} a_n u^n\right) du; \qquad \eta = \left(\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} b_n v^n\right) dv = \left(-\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} b_n u^{-n-2}\right) du,$$

since  $dv = d(u^{-1}) = -u^{-2}du$ . We see from this that  $\delta((\omega, \eta)) = 0$  if and only if  $\omega = \eta = 0$ , that is,

$$H^0(\mathbb{P}^1,\Omega^1)=0.$$

By the same token, an element

$$\nu = \left(\sum_{n=-\infty}^{\infty} a_n u^n\right) du \in C^1(\{U,V\},\Omega^1) = \Omega^1(U \cap V)$$

is expressible as  $\delta((\omega, \eta)) = -\omega + \eta$  if and only if  $a_{-1} = 0$ ; thus

$$H^1(\mathbb{P}^1,\Omega^1)\cong\mathbb{C}.$$

48

## **TOPOLOGY OF MANIFOLDS**

The reader may, in the same manner, verify that in general

$$H^{p}(\mathbb{P}^{n},\Omega^{q}) = \begin{cases} \mathbb{C} & \text{if } p = q \leq n, \\ 0 & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases}$$

a fact which we will prove later by means of Hodge theory.

4. Let  $M = \mathbb{C}^2 - \{0\}$ . By Hartogs' theorem we have  $\mathcal{O}(\mathbb{C}^2 - \{0\}) = \mathcal{O}(\mathbb{C}^2)$ . Take the covering  $U_1 = \{z_1 \neq 0\}, U_2 = \{z_2 \neq 0\}$ ; this is again an acyclic cover  $(U_1 \cong U_2 \cong \mathbb{C} \times \mathbb{C}^*; U_1 \cap U_2 \cong \mathbb{C}^* \times \mathbb{C}^*)$ . Now  $C^1(\{U_1, U_2\}, \mathcal{O}) = \mathcal{O}(U_1 \cap U_2)$  consists of Laurent series

$$f(z_1, z_2) = \sum_{m, n = -\infty}^{\infty} a_{mn} z_1^m z_2^n;$$

 $\mathfrak{O}(U_1)$  consists of series

$$f(z_1, z_2) = \sum_{m \ge 0} b_{mn} z_1^m z_2^n$$

and  $\mathcal{O}(U_2)$  of series

$$f(z_1, z_2) = \sum_{n > 0} c_{mn} z_1^m z_2^n.$$

Thus  $\delta C^0(\{U_1, U_2\}, \emptyset) = \emptyset(U_1) + \emptyset(U_2)$  contains no Laurent series with terms  $z_1^m z_2^n$ , m, n < 0; we see that dim  $H^1(\mathbb{C}^2 - \{0\}, \emptyset) = \infty$ .

## 4. TOPOLOGY OF MANIFOLDS

## **Intersection of Cycles**

Consider the standard torus T and the two 1-cycles A and B drawn in Figure 1. It is intuitively reasonable that any 1-cycle homologous to Bmust intersect any 1-cycle homologous to A, while a cycle holomologous to A—for example, A'—may well be disjoint from A. This is an invariant of the classes  $\alpha = (A)$  and  $\beta = (B)$  in  $H_1(T, \mathbb{Z})$ , which we would like to formalize. The problem is that the number of points of intersection of cycles representing  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  is indeterminate: we can have, for example, either of the situations shown in Figure 2. What is needed is a way of counting up the points of intersection of two cycles on T such that "extraneous" intersections cancel each other out. We may do this as follows: first choose an orientation on T. Then if two cycles A and B on Tintersect transversely at a point p, we define the *intersection index*  $\iota_p(A \cdot B)$ of A and B at p to be +1 if the tangent vectors to A and B in turn form an oriented basis for  $T_p(M)$ , -1 if not; we define the *intersection number* " $(A \cdot B)$  of cycles A and B meeting transversely in smooth points to be the



sum

$${}^{\#}(A\cdot B) = \sum_{p \in A \cap B} \iota_p(A \cdot B).$$

It is easy to see that  ${}^{\#}(A \cdot B)$  depends only on the homology classes of A and B: if A is homologous to zero—that is, if A is the boundary of regions  $C_i \subset T$  with the tangent vector to A and the inward normal vector to  $\partial C_i$  always forming an oriented basis for T(M)—then the path B will intersect A positively every time it enters a region  $C_i$  and negatively every time it leaves; thus

$$^{\#}(A \cdot B) = 0$$



#### **TOPOLOGY OF MANIFOLDS**

and, in general, since the intersection number is linear in either factor, if  $A \sim A'$  then

$${}^{\#}(A' \cdot B) = {}^{\#}(A \cdot B).$$

Finally, since for any two homology classes  $\alpha, \beta \in H_1(T, \mathbb{Z})$  we can find cycles A and B on T representing  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  and intersecting transversely, we have defined a bilinear pairing

$$H_1(T,\mathbb{Z}) \times H_1(T,\mathbb{Z}) \longrightarrow \mathbb{Z}.$$

The definition of intersection of cycles on a general oriented manifold differs from this special case only in the difficulty of verifying the transversality statements made. Suppose M is an oriented *n*-manifold, A and B two piecewise smooth cycles on M of dimensions k and n-k, respectively, and  $p \in A \cap B$  a point of transverse intersection of A and B. Let  $v_1, \ldots, v_k \in$  $T_p(A) \subset T_p(M)$  be an oriented basis for  $T_p(A)$ ,  $w_1, \ldots, w_{n-k}$  an oriented basis for  $T_p(B) \subset T_p(M)$ ; we define the *intersection index*  $\iota_p(A \cdot B)$  of A with B at p to be +1 if  $v_1, \ldots, v_k, w_1, \ldots, w_{n-k}$  is an oriented basis for  $T_p(M) =$  $T_p(A) \oplus T_p(B)$ , and -1 if not. If A and B intersect transversely everywhere, we define the *intersection number*  $^{\#}(A \cdot B)$  to be

$${}^{\#}(A\cdot B) = \sum_{p \in A \cap B} \iota_p(A \cdot B).$$

Note that this sum is finite, since A and B are compactly supported and by hypothesis  $A \cap B$  is discrete.

We now have to show that the intersection number  $^{\#}(A \cdot B)$  depends only on the homology class of A and B; i.e., that

$$A \sim 0 \Rightarrow^{\#} (A \cdot B) = 0.$$

In this case we may take  $A = \partial C$  to be the sum of boundaries of piecewise smooth (k+1)-manifolds  $C_i$ , so that at each smooth point  $p \in A$  an oriented basis  $v_1, \ldots, v_k$  for  $T_p(A)$  together with an inward normal vector to  $C_i$  gives the orientation on  $C_i$ . By a standard transversality argument, we may take the chain C to meet B transversely almost everywhere, so that the intersection  $C \cap B$  will consist of a collection  $\{\gamma_{\alpha}\}$  of piecewise smooth arcs. The endpoints of these arcs will, of course, constitute the points of intersection of A with B; we claim that for each  $\gamma$ , the two endpoints  $\gamma(0), \gamma(1) \in A \cap B$  will have opposite intersection index for A and B. (See Figure 3.) This is not hard to see: we can find  $C^{\infty}$  vector fields  $\{v_i(t) \in$  $T_{\gamma(i)}(C)\}_{i=1,\ldots,k}$  to C along  $\gamma$  and  $\{v_i(t) \in T_{\gamma(i)}(B)\}_{i=k+2,\ldots,n}$  to B along  $\gamma$ , such that for all t

- 1.  $v_1(t), \ldots, v_k(t), \gamma'(t)$  is an oriented basis for  $T_{\gamma(t)}(C)$ ,
- 2.  $\gamma'(t), v_{k+2}(t), \dots, v_n(t)$  is an oriented basis for  $T_{\gamma(t)}(B)$ ,
- 3.  $v_1(t), \ldots, v_k(t), \gamma'(t), v_{k+2}(t), \ldots, v_n(t)$  is an oriented basis for  $T_{\gamma(t)}(M)$ ,



and such that  $v_1(0), \ldots, v_k(0)$  is an oriented basis for  $T_{\gamma(0)}(A), v_1(1), \ldots, v_k(1)$ a basis for  $T_{\gamma(1)}(A)$ . (Satisfying all these conditions may require reversing the assigned direction of  $\gamma$ .) Then since  $\gamma'(1)$  is outward normal to C and  $v_1(1), \ldots, v_k(1), \gamma'(1)$  is positively oriented for C, the basis  $v_1(1), \ldots, v_1(1)$  for  $T_{\gamma(1)}(A)$  must be negatively oriented. Thus

$$\iota_{\gamma(0)}(A \cdot B) = +1$$
 and  $\iota_{\gamma(1)}(A \cdot B) = -1$ ,

and we are done.

Now if  $\alpha \in H_k(M, \mathbb{Z})$  and  $\beta \in H_{n-k}(M, \mathbb{Z})$  are any two homology classes, we may find  $C^{\infty}$  piecewise smooth cycles A and B on M representing  $\alpha$ and  $\beta$  and intersecting transversely. The intersection number  ${}^{\#}(A \cdot B)$  is determined by the classes  $\alpha, \beta$ , and so we have defined a bilinear pairing

$$H_k(M,\mathbb{Z}) \times H_{n-k}(M,\mathbb{Z}) \longrightarrow \mathbb{Z},$$

called the *intersection pairing*, and denoted by  $\#(\alpha \cdot \beta)$ . Note that from the definition of the intersection index,

$${}^{\#}(\beta \cdot \alpha) = (-1)^{k(n-k)\#}(\alpha \cdot \beta).$$

We can also define a product

$$H_{n-k_1}(M,\mathbb{Z}) \times H_{n-k_1}(M,\mathbb{Z}) \longrightarrow H_{n-k_1-k_2}(M,\mathbb{Z})$$

on the homology of M in arbitrary dimensions: if  $\alpha \in H_{n-k_1}(M)$  and  $\beta \in H_{n-k_2}(M)$  are classes, we can find cycles A and B representing them and intersecting transversely almost everywhere. The intersection C is given the orientation such that if  $v_1, \ldots, v_{n-k_1-k_2}$  is an oriented basis for  $T_n(C)$  at a smooth point of C and we complete it to bases

$$w_1, \ldots, w_{k_2}, v_1, \ldots, v_{n-k_1-k_2}$$

and

$$v_1, \ldots, v_{n-k_1-k_2}, u_1, \ldots, u_{k_1}$$

for  $T_p(A)$  and  $T_p(B)$ , respectively, the full basis

$$w_1, \ldots, w_{k_2}, v_1, \ldots, v_{n-k_1-k_2}, u_1, \ldots, u_{k_1}$$

is positively oriented for  $T_p(M)$ . C, with this orientation, is called the *intersection cycle*  $A \cdot B$  of A and B. Again, to show that intersection is well-defined on homology—that is, that the cycle  $A \cdot B$  is homologous to zero if A is—we have to show first that we can find a chain C with

$$\partial C = A$$

intersecting B transversely almost everywhere, and then that the set-theoretic relation

$$A \cdot B = \partial (C \cdot B)$$

holds as well on the level of oriented cycles. The techniques used to prove these assertions are similar but more complicated than those used in the case of complementary dimension.

A point of terminology: when we speak of the intersection number or "topological intersection" of two cycles A and B on a manifold M, we shall always refer to the intersection number of the classes  $\alpha, \beta \in H_*(M, \mathbb{Z})$  they represent. Thus the expression  $\#(A \cdot B)$  will have meaning even when A and B fail to meet transversely.

## **Poincaré Duality**

The fundamental result on intersection of cycles is the

**Theorem (Poincaré Duality).** If M is a compact, oriented n-manifold, the intersection pairing

$$H_k(M,\mathbb{Z}) \times H_{n-k}(M,\mathbb{Z}) \longrightarrow \mathbb{Z}$$

is unimodular; i.e., any linear functional  $H_{n-k}(M, \mathbb{Z}) \longrightarrow \mathbb{Z}$  is expressible as intersection with some class  $\alpha \in H_k(M, \mathbb{Z})$ , and any class  $\alpha \in H_k(M, \mathbb{Z})$  having intersection number 0 with all classes in  $H_{n-k}(M, \mathbb{Z})$  is a torsion class.

**Proof.** As in the previous section, we may assume that M is the underlying manifold of a simplicial complex  $K = \{\sigma_{\alpha}^{k}, \partial\}_{\alpha,k}$ . The essential step in the proof is the construction of the *dual cell decomposition* of M, as follows. (See Figure 4.) First let  $\{\tau_{\alpha}^{k}, \partial\}$  be the first barycentric subdivision of the complex K. For each vertex  $\sigma_{\alpha}^{0}$  in the original triangulation, let

$$*\sigma^0_{\alpha} = \bigcup_{\tau^n_{\beta} \ni \sigma^0_{\alpha}} \tau^n_{\beta}$$



be the *n*-cell given as the union of the *n*-simplices  $\tau_{\beta}^{n}$  in the subdivision having  $\sigma_{\alpha}^{0}$  as a vertex. Then for each *k*-simplex  $\sigma_{\alpha}^{k}$  in the original decomposition, let

$$*\sigma_{\alpha}^{k} = \bigcap_{\sigma_{\beta}^{0} \in \sigma_{\alpha}^{k}} *\sigma_{\beta}^{0}$$

be the intersection of the *n*-cells  $*\sigma_{\beta}^{0}$  associated to the k + 1 vertices of  $\sigma_{\alpha}^{k}$ . The cells  $\{\Delta_{\alpha}^{n-k} = *\sigma_{\alpha}^{k}\}$  then give a decomposition of *M*, called the dual cell decomposition to  $\{\sigma_{\alpha}\}$ .

Note that since the only point of a k-complex  $\sigma_{\alpha}^{k}$  of our original complex held in common by k + 1 cells of the dual decomposition is its barycenter, the dual cell  $\Delta_{\alpha}^{n-k} = *\sigma_{\alpha}^{k}$  of  $\sigma_{\alpha}$  is the only (n-k)-cell of the dual decomposition meeting  $\sigma_{\alpha}^{k}$ ;  $\Delta_{\alpha}^{n-k}$  will intersect  $\sigma_{\alpha}^{k}$  transversely. Given an orientation on  $\sigma_{\alpha}^{k}$ , we may take the dual orientation on  $\Delta_{\alpha}^{n-k}$  to be the one such that at  $p = \sigma_{\alpha}^{*} \cap \sigma_{\alpha}$ ,

$$\iota_p(\sigma_\alpha, \Delta_\alpha) = +1.$$

Hereafter, if  $\sigma_{\alpha}$  is considered an oriented simplex,  $*\sigma_{\alpha}$  will denote the oriented cell  $\Delta_{\alpha}$  with the dual orientation; we will also write  $*\Delta_{\alpha}$  to denote the original oriented simplex  $\sigma_{\alpha}$ .

We now relate the boundary operator  $\partial$  on the complex  $\{\sigma_{\alpha}^{k}\}$  to the coboundary operator  $\delta$  on  $\{\Delta_{\alpha}^{n-k}\}$ . Note first that if  $\sigma_{\alpha}^{k}$  has vertices  $\sigma_{0}^{0}, \ldots, \sigma_{k}^{0}$ , then the dual cell  $\Delta_{\alpha}^{n-k} = *\sigma_{\alpha}^{k}$  is given as the (k+1)-fold intersection  $\bigcap_{i}\Delta_{i}^{n} = \bigcap_{i} *\sigma_{i}^{0}$  of the dual *n*-cells, and so the cells appearing in the coboundary  $\delta\Delta_{\alpha}^{n-k}$  of  $\Delta_{\alpha}^{n-k}$  will be just the k-fold intersections  $\Delta_{j}^{n-k+1} = \bigcap_{i \neq j}\Delta_{i}^{n}$  of the cells  $\Delta_{i}^{n}$ , that is, the dual cells of the faces  $\sigma_{j}^{k-1}$  of  $\sigma^{k}$ . We claim now that the basic relation

$$\delta(\Delta_{\alpha}^{n-k}) = (-1)^{n-k+1} * (\partial \sigma_{\alpha}^{k})$$

holds on the level of oriented cells, i.e., that if  $\sigma_j$  and  $\Delta_j$  are oriented as the boundary and coboundary of  $\sigma_{\alpha}$  and  $\Delta_{\alpha}$ , respectively, then at  $p' = \sigma_i \cap \Delta_j$ ,

$$\iota_{p'}(\sigma_j \cdot \Delta_j) = (-1)^{n-k+1}$$

#### **TOPOLOGY OF MANIFOLDS**

(See Figure 5.) This is the same sort of argument as made in the verification of homology-invariance of intersection number. The simplex  $\sigma_{\alpha}^{k}$  intersects the cell  $\Delta_{j}^{n-k+1}$  in an arc  $\gamma$  running from the barycenter  $p = \gamma(0)$  of  $\sigma_{\alpha}$ to the barycenter  $p' = \gamma(1)$  of the face  $\sigma_{j}$  of  $\sigma_{\alpha}$ . Let  $v_{1}, \ldots, v_{k-1}$  then be vector fields to  $\sigma_{\alpha}$  along  $\gamma$  and  $v_{k+1}, \ldots, v_{n}$  vector fields to  $\Delta_{j}$  along  $\gamma$  such that  $v_{1}(0), \ldots, v_{k-1}(0)$ ,  $\gamma'(0)$  is an oriented basis for  $T_{\gamma(0)}(\sigma_{\alpha})$  and  $v_{k+1}(0), \ldots, v_{n}(0)$  an oriented basis for  $T_{\gamma(0)}(\Delta_{\alpha})$ , and such that  $v_{1}(1), \ldots, v_{k-1}(1) \in T_{\gamma(1)}(\sigma_{\alpha}), v_{k+1}(1), \ldots, v_{n}(1) \in T_{\gamma(1)}(\Delta_{j})$ . By the hypothesis

$$\iota_{\gamma(0)}(\Delta_{\alpha} \cdot \sigma_{\alpha}) = +1,$$

the basis  $v_1(0), \ldots, v_{k-1}(0), \gamma'(0), v_{k+1}(0), \ldots, v_n(0)$  is positive for the given orientation on M. Moreover, since  $\gamma'(0)$  is inward normal to  $\Delta_j$  at  $\gamma(0)$ , and since  $v_{k+1}(0), \ldots, v_n(0)$  is positively oriented for  $T_{\gamma(0)}(\Delta_n)$ , the basis

$$\gamma'(0), v_{k+1}(0), \dots, v_n(0)$$

will have sign  $(-1)^{n-k}$  with respect to the orientation on  $\Delta_j$ . By continuity, these last two assertions will hold as well as  $\gamma(1)$ . There, since  $\gamma'(0)$  is outward normal to  $\Delta_{\alpha}$  at  $\gamma(1)$  and since  $v_1(1), \ldots, v_{k-1}(1), \gamma'(1)$  is positively oriented for  $T_{\gamma(1)}(\sigma_{\alpha})$ , the basis  $v_1(1), \ldots, v_{k-1}(1)$  will be negatively oriented for  $\sigma_j$ . Thus

$$\iota_{\gamma(1)}(\sigma_i \cdot \Delta_i) = (-1)^{n-k+1}$$

as desired.

We see from this that the map

$$\sigma^p_{\alpha} \longrightarrow \tilde{\Delta}^{n-p}_{\alpha}$$

induces an isomorphism between the complex  $(C_*, \partial)$  of chains in the original simplicial decomposition of M and the complex  $(\tilde{C}^*, \delta)$  of cochains in the dual cell decomposition. The resulting isomorphisms

$$D: H_k(M,\mathbb{Z}) \to H^{n-\kappa}(M,\mathbb{Z})$$



Figure 5

have the property that

$${}^{\#}(\gamma \cdot \lambda) = D\gamma(\lambda)$$

for any  $\gamma \in H_k(M,\mathbb{Z})$  and  $\lambda \in H_{n-k}(M,\mathbb{Z})$ ; and the theorem follows. Q.E.D.

A somewhat weaker version of Poincaré duality is the statement that the map

$$H_k(M,\mathbb{Q}) \xrightarrow{P} H_{n-k}(M,\mathbb{Q})^* \cong H^{n-k}(M,\mathbb{Q})$$

given by

 $P(A)(B) = {}^{\#}(A \cdot B)$ 

is an isomorphism, omitting the fact that the intersection pairing is unimodular. Via the de Rham isomorphism

$$H^{n-k}_{\mathrm{DR}}(M) \longrightarrow H^{n-k}(M,\mathbb{C})$$

this is equivalent to the assertion that for any k-cycle A on M there exists a closed (n-k)-form  $\varphi$  such that for any (n-k) cycle B on M,

$$\int_B \varphi = {}^{\#}(A \cdot B).$$

Suppose  $\varphi$  and  $\psi$  are two closed forms on the oriented manifold M. Then the wedge product  $\varphi \wedge \psi$  is closed, and by virtue of the relation

 $\varphi \wedge (\psi + d\eta) = \varphi \wedge \psi + (-1)^{\deg \varphi} d(\varphi \wedge \eta)$ 

we see that the de Rham class of  $\varphi \wedge \psi$  depends only on the de Rham classes of  $\varphi$  and  $\psi$ . Thus we have bilinear maps

$$H^{k}_{\mathrm{DR}}(M) \otimes H^{k'}_{\mathrm{DR}} \longrightarrow H^{k+k'}_{\mathrm{DR}}(M)$$

and in particular a pairing

$$H^k_{\mathrm{DR}}(M) \otimes H^{n-k}_{\mathrm{DR}}(M) \longrightarrow H^n_{\mathrm{DR}}(M) \cong \mathbb{C}.$$

We will now relate this pairing in de Rham cohomology to the intersection of cycles via Poincaré duality; to do this we must first establish the Künneth formula.

Suppose  $M = {\sigma_{\alpha}^{k}}_{\alpha,k}$  and  $N = {\sigma_{\alpha}^{\prime k}}_{\alpha,k}$  are two simplicial complexes. The products  $\sigma_{\alpha}^{k} \times \sigma_{\beta}^{\prime \prime}$  give a cell decomposition of the product space  $M \times N$ , with boundary operator

$$\partial \left( \sigma_{\alpha}^{k} \times \sigma_{\beta}^{\prime \prime} \right) = \partial \sigma_{\alpha}^{k} \times \sigma_{\beta}^{\prime \prime} + (-1)^{k} \sigma_{\alpha}^{k} \times \partial \sigma_{\beta}^{\prime \prime}.$$

The product

$$A \times B = \sum a_{\alpha} b_{\beta} \sigma_{\alpha}^{k} \times \sigma_{\beta}^{\prime \prime}$$
#### **TOPOLOGY OF MANIFOLDS**

of two cycles

$$A = \sum a_{\alpha} \sigma_{\alpha}^{k}$$
 and  $B = \sum b_{\beta} \sigma_{\beta}^{\prime \prime}$ 

in M and N is a cycle, and the homology class of  $A \times B$  depends only on the homology classes of A and B, since

$$(A + \partial C) \times B = A \times B + \partial (C \times B).$$

We have thus a map

$$H_*(M,\mathbb{Z}) \otimes H_*(N,\mathbb{Z}) \longrightarrow H_*(M \times N,\mathbb{Z});$$

we claim that it is, modulo torsion, an isomorphism. This is readily seen once we express the chains of the complexes M and N in terms of canonical bases, that is, ones in terms of which the boundary operators are diagonal. We may construct such a basis for the chains in M as follows. Suppose M has dimension m; let  $\{\tau_{\alpha}^{m}\}$  be a rational basis for the *m*-cycles in M. Complete  $\{\tau_{\alpha}^{m}\}$  to a rational basis for the *m*-chains of M; call the additional basis elements  $\{\mu_{\alpha}^{m}\}$ . Set

$$\sigma_{\alpha}^{m-1} = \partial \mu_{\alpha}^{m};$$

so that  $\{\sigma_{\alpha}^{m-1}\}$  is a basis for the boundaries of M in dimension m-1; complete  $\{\sigma_{\alpha}^{m-1}\}$  to a rational basis  $\{\sigma_{\alpha}^{m-1}, \tau_{\beta}^{m-1}\}$  for the (m-1)-cycles of M and complete  $\{\sigma_{\alpha}^{m-1}, \tau_{\beta}^{m-1}\}$  to a rational basis  $\{\sigma_{\alpha}^{m-1}, \tau_{\beta}^{m-1}, \mu_{\gamma}^{m-1}\}$  for all (m-1)-chains on M. Set  $\sigma_{\alpha}^{m-2} = \partial \mu_{\alpha}^{m-1}$ ; continuing in this way, we obtain a rational basis  $\{\sigma_{\alpha}^{k}, \tau_{\alpha}^{k}, \mu_{\alpha}^{k}\}$  for the chains of M, with  $\{\sigma_{\alpha}^{k}\}$  a basis for the boundaries,  $\{\sigma_{\alpha}^{k}, \tau_{\alpha}^{k}\}$  a basis for the cycles, and  $\partial \mu_{\alpha}^{k} = \sigma_{\alpha}^{k-1}$ .

Now let  $\{\sigma_{\alpha}^{\prime\prime}, \tau_{\alpha}^{\prime\prime}, \mu_{\alpha}^{\prime\prime}\}$  be a similarly constructed basis for the chains of N, and let A be a cycle in  $M \times N$ , expressed as a linear combination of the products of the basis elements in M and N. Since the products  $\sigma_{\alpha}^{k} \times \sigma_{\beta}^{\prime\prime}$ ,  $\sigma_{\alpha}^{k} \times \tau_{\beta}^{\prime\prime}$ , and  $\tau_{\alpha}^{k} \times \sigma_{\beta}^{\prime\prime}$  are the boundaries of  $\mu_{\alpha}^{k+1} \times \sigma_{\beta}^{\prime\prime}$ ,  $\mu_{\alpha}^{k+1} \times \tau_{\beta}^{\prime\prime}$ , and  $(-1)^{k} \tau_{\alpha}^{k} \times \mu_{\beta}^{\prime\prime+1}$ , respectively, we may, after replacing A with a homologous cycle, assume that no such terms appear in the expression for A. Also, if a term

$$\sigma_{\alpha}^{\ k} \times \mu_{\beta}^{\prime\prime}$$

appears in A, we may remove it by subtracting from A the boundary

$$\partial \left( \mu_{\alpha}^{k+1} \times \mu_{\beta}^{\prime\prime} \right) = \sigma^{k} \times \mu_{\beta}^{\prime\prime} + (-1)^{k+1} \mu_{\alpha}^{k+1} \times \sigma_{\beta}^{\prime\prime-1}.$$

Thus we can write

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{A} &= \sum a_{\alpha\beta kl} \tau_{\alpha}^{k} \times \tau_{\beta}^{\prime\prime} + \sum b_{\alpha\beta kl} \tau_{\alpha}^{k} \times \mu_{\beta}^{\prime\prime} \\ &+ \sum c_{\alpha\beta kl} \mu_{\alpha}^{k} \times \tau_{\beta}^{\prime\prime} + \sum d_{\alpha\beta kl} \mu_{\alpha}^{k} \times \mu_{\beta}^{\prime\prime} \\ &+ \sum e_{\alpha\beta kl} \mu_{\alpha}^{k} \times \sigma_{\beta}^{\prime\prime}. \end{aligned}$$

Taking the boundary, we have

$$0 = \partial A = \sum b_{\alpha\beta kl} (-1)^{k} \tau_{\alpha}^{k} \times \sigma_{\beta}^{\prime\prime-1} + \sum c_{\alpha\beta kl} \sigma_{\alpha}^{k-1} \times \tau_{\beta}^{\prime\prime} + \sum d_{\alpha\beta kl} \sigma_{\alpha}^{k-1} \times \mu_{\beta}^{\prime\prime} + \sum (-1)^{k} d_{\alpha\beta kl} \mu_{\alpha}^{k} \times \sigma_{\beta}^{\prime-1} + \sum e_{\alpha\beta kl} \sigma_{\alpha}^{k-1} \times \sigma_{\beta}^{\prime\prime}.$$

But now all the terms in the sum are linearly independent, and so each must be zero; thus  $b_{\alpha\beta kl} = c_{\alpha\beta kl} = d_{\alpha\beta kl} = e_{\alpha\beta kl} = 0$  for each  $\alpha, \beta, k, l$  and

$$A = \sum a_{\alpha\beta kl} \tau_{\alpha}^{k} \times \tau_{\beta}^{\prime\prime}$$

is a linear combination of products of cycles of M and N. Similarly, we see that A is homologous to 0 in  $M \times N$  only if  $a_{\alpha\beta kl} = 0$  for each  $\alpha, \beta, k, l$ , and so we have established the Künneth formula:

$$H_*(M \times N, \mathbb{Q}) \cong H_*(M, \mathbb{Q}) \otimes H_*(N, \mathbb{Q}).$$

We now relate intersections of cycles to wedge products of forms on a compact oriented *n*-manifold *M*. Suppose  $\sigma$  is a *k*-cycle on *M* and  $\tau$  an (n-k)-cycle and let  $\varphi \in A^{n-k}(M), \psi \in A^k(M)$  be closed forms on *M* representing the cohomology classes Poincaré dual to the classes of  $\sigma$  and  $\tau$ , i.e., such that for any (n-k)-cycle  $\mu$ ,

$$\int_{\mu} \varphi = {}^{\#}(\sigma \cdot \mu)$$

and for any k-cycle  $\nu$ 

$$\int_{\nu} \psi = {}^{\#}(\tau \cdot \nu).$$

On the product  $M \times M$ , with projection maps  $\pi_1, \pi_2$ , we have

$$\int_{\mu \times \nu} \pi_1^* \varphi \wedge \pi_2^* \psi = \int_{\mu} \varphi \cdot \int_{\nu} \psi$$
$$= {}^{\#} (\sigma \cdot \mu) \cdot {}^{\#} (\tau \cdot \nu).$$

On the other hand, if  $(p_1, p_2)$  is a point of intersection of  $\sigma \times \tau$  with  $\mu \times \nu$ , then writing out the orientations we see that

$$\iota_{(\rho_1,\rho_2)}(\sigma \times \tau,\mu \times \nu) = (-1)^{n-k}\iota_{\rho_1}(\sigma \cdot \mu) \cdot \iota_{\rho_2}(\tau \cdot \nu)$$

Thus

$${}^{\#}(\sigma \times \tau, \mu \times \nu) = (-1)^{n-k} {}^{\#}(\sigma \cdot \mu) \cdot {}^{\#}(\tau \cdot \nu)$$
$$= (-1)^{n-k} \int_{\mu \times \nu} \pi_1^* \varphi \wedge \pi_2^* \psi;$$

note that this formula holds for any (n-k')-cycle  $\mu$  and k-cycle  $\nu$ : if  $k \neq k'$ , both sides are zero. By Künneth such products of cycles generate

## **TOPOLOGY OF MANIFOLDS**

 $H_n(M \times M, \mathbb{Q})$ , and so it follows that the form  $\pi_1^* \varphi \wedge \pi_2^* \psi$  is Poincaré dual to the cycle  $(-1)^{n-k} \sigma \times \tau$ , i.e., for any *n*-cycle  $\eta$  in  $M \times M$ ,

$$(-1)^{n-k}\int_{\eta}\pi_{1}^{*}\phi\wedge\pi_{2}^{*}\psi={}^{\#}(\sigma\times\tau\cdot\eta).$$

We apply this in particular to the diagonal  $\Delta \subset M \times M$ . On the one hand,

$$\int_{\Delta} \pi_1^* \varphi \wedge \pi_2^* \psi = \int_{\mathcal{M}} \varphi \wedge \psi$$

On the other hand, a point (p,p) of intersection of  $\sigma \times \tau$  with  $\Delta$  corresponds to a point p of intersection of  $\sigma$  with  $\tau$ , and examining the orientations we find that for such a point p,

$$\iota_{(p,p)}(\sigma \times \tau \cdot \Delta) = (-1)^{n-k} \iota_p(\sigma \cdot \tau).$$

Thus

$${}^{\#}(\sigma \cdot \tau) = (-1)^{n-k \, \#}(\sigma \times \tau \cdot \Delta) = \int_{M} \varphi \wedge \psi$$

i.e., intersection of cycles in homology is Poincaré dual to wedge product in cohomology.

Note that we can identify the Poincaré dual of the pullback map on cohomology. Explicitly, if  $f: M \to N$  is a  $C^{\infty}$  map of manifolds nonsingular over the cycle  $A \subset N$ , then with the proper orientation the cycle  $f^{-1}(A)$  is Poincaré dual to the pullback via f of the Poincaré dual of A. This is not hard to see: if  $B \subset M$  is any cycle on M meeting  $f^{-1}(A)$  transversely, then f(B) will meet A transversely at  $f(B \cap f^{-1}(A))$ . If  $\varphi$  is a closed form on N Poincaré dual to A, then,

$$\int_{B} f^{*} \varphi = \int_{f(B)} \varphi = {}^{\#} (f(B) \cdot A) = {}^{\#} (B \cdot f^{-1}(A)),$$

so  $f^{-1}(A)$  is Poincaré dual to  $f^*\varphi$ .

In this context, the weaker form of duality may be restated once again as the assertion that the pairing

$$H^k_{\mathrm{DR}}(M) \otimes H^{n-k}_{\mathrm{DR}}(M) \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$$

given by

$$([\varphi], [\psi]) \longrightarrow \int_{M} \varphi \wedge \psi$$

is nondegenerate, or that for any closed k-form  $\varphi$  on M there exists an (n-k)-cycle A, unique up to homology, such that for any closed (n-k)-form  $\psi$ ,

$$\int_{M} \varphi \wedge \psi = \int_{A} \psi.$$

A note: The ordinary cup product  $\alpha \cup \beta$  of two cohomology classes  $\alpha \in H^k(M, \mathbb{Q})$  and  $\beta \in H^{k'}(M, \mathbb{Q})$  may be defined as the pullback

$$\alpha \cup \beta = \Delta^*(\alpha \otimes \beta)$$

via the diagonal map  $\Delta: M \to M \times M$  of the class  $\alpha \otimes \beta$  on  $M \times M$  defined by

$$\alpha \otimes \beta(\sigma \times \tau) = \alpha(\sigma) \cdot \beta(\tau)$$

for all cycles  $\sigma, \tau$  on M. With this definition, it is clear that if  $\varphi$  and  $\psi$  are closed forms on M representing  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$ , the form  $\pi_1^* \varphi \wedge \pi_2^* \psi$  on  $M \times M$  represents  $\alpha \otimes \beta$ , and hence that  $\varphi \wedge \psi$  represents the class  $\alpha \cup \beta$ . Thus wedge product of forms corresponds, via the de Rham isomorphism, to cup product of cocycles.

As an example, let us compute the homology algebra of  $\mathbb{P}^n$ . To do this denote by  $X = (X_0, \dots, X_n)$  Euclidean coordinates on  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$  and  $0 = V_0 \subset V_1$  $\subset \cdots \subset V_n = \mathbb{C}^n$  the flag in  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$  given by

$$V_i = (X_n = \cdots = X_{i+1} = 0);$$

let  $\mathbb{P}^k \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  be the image of  $V^{k+1}$ . As we have seen, the complement  $\mathbb{P}^n - \mathbb{P}^{n-1}$  of the hyperplane  $\mathbb{P}^{n-1}$  in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  is  $\mathbb{C}^n$  with Euclidean coordinates  $X_0/X_n, \ldots, X_{n-1}/X_n$ ; similarly, the complement of  $\mathbb{P}^{k-1}$  in  $\mathbb{P}^k$  is  $\mathbb{C}^k$  with coordinates  $X_0/X_k, \ldots, X_{k-1}/X_k$ . We have therefore a cell-decomposition of  $\mathbb{P}^n$ ,

$$\mathbb{P}^{n} = (\mathbb{P}^{n} - \mathbb{P}^{n-1}) \cup (\mathbb{P}^{n-1} - \mathbb{P}^{n-2}) \cup \cdots \cup (\mathbb{P}^{1} - \mathbb{P}^{0}) \cup \mathbb{P}^{0}$$

as a union of 2k-cells  $\mathbb{P}^k - \mathbb{P}^{k-1} \cong \mathbb{C}^k$ , one for each k = 0, ..., n, generalizing the familiar picture of the Riemann sphere. Since there are cells only in even dimension, all boundary maps are zero, and so the homology of  $\mathbb{P}^n$  is freely generated by the classes of the closures  $\mathbb{P}^k$  of the cells, i.e., by the homology classes of its linear subspaces given the natural orientation.

Inasmuch as a k-plane  $\mathbb{P}^k$  and an (n-k)-plane  $\mathbb{P}^{n-k}$  in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  will generically intersect transversely in one point, Poincaré duality is clear in this case. Indeed, since an  $(n-k_1)$ -plane will generically intersect an  $(n-k_2)$ -plane transversely in an  $(n-k_1-k_2)$ -plane,

$$\left(\left(\mathbb{P}^{n-k_1}\right)\cdot\left(\mathbb{P}^{n-k_2}\right)\right)=\pm\left(\mathbb{P}^{n-k_1-k_2}\right).$$

# **Intersection of Analytic Cycles**

Suppose now that M is a compact complex manifold of dimension n,  $V \subset M$  a possibly singular analytic subvariety of dimension k. As we have seen, Stokes' theorem

$$\int_{V} d\psi = 0$$

#### **TOPOLOGY OF MANIFOLDS**

holds for any (2k-1)-form  $\varphi$  on M. We may thus define a linear functional on  $H^{2k}_{DR}(M)$  by

$$[\varphi] \longrightarrow \int_V \varphi,$$

where V is given the natural orientation. By Poincaré duality this linear functional determines a cohomology class  $\eta_V \in H_{DR}^{2n-2k}(M)$ , called the *fundamental class* of V.

We may also define the fundamental class of V by means of the intersection pairing. For any homology class  $\alpha \in H_{2n-2k}(M,\mathbb{Z})$  we may find a cycle A representing  $\alpha$  and intersecting V transversely in smooth points. In fact, the intersection number

$${}^{\#}(V \cdot A) = \sum_{p \in A \cap V} \iota_p(V, A)$$

—where V again is given the natural orientation—depends only on the homology class  $\alpha$ : if  $A' \sim A$ , then since the singular locus of V has real codimension  $\geq 2$  we can find a (2n-2k+1)-chain C on M avoiding the singular set of V, meeting V transversely almost everywhere and such that

$$\partial C = A - A'.$$

The proof that  ${}^{\#}(A \cdot V) = {}^{\#}(A' \cdot V)$  then proceeds exactly as at the beginning of this section. Consequently V defines a linear functional

$$H_{2n-2k}(M,\mathbb{Z})\longrightarrow\mathbb{Z};$$

the corresponding cohomology class  $\eta_V \in H^{2n-2k}(M)$  is the fundamental class of V.

Note: When we speak of the fundamental class of a variety  $V \subset M$  we may also refer to its Poincaré dual—that is, the element of homology given by the linear functional

$$H^{2n-2k}_{\mathrm{DR}}(M) \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}$$
$$[\varphi] \longmapsto \int_{V} \varphi$$

Usually it will either be clear from the context or unimportant which of these we are referring to.

We now make a very simple observation. Suppose V and W are analytic varieties of dimension k and n-k intersecting transversely at a point p on the complex manifold M. We may take holomorphic coordinates  $z = (z_1, \ldots, z_n)$  on M near p such that V and W are given by

$$V = (z_{k+1} = \cdots = z_{n-k} = 0)$$

and

$$W=(z_1=\cdots=z_k=0).$$

Writing  $z_i = x_i + \sqrt{-1} y_i$ , the natural orientation on M is given by the

basis

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x_1}, \frac{\partial}{\partial y_1}, \dots, \frac{\partial}{\partial x_n}, \frac{\partial}{\partial y_n}\right)$$

for  $T_p(V)$ , while the natural orientations for V and W are given by

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x_1}, \frac{\partial}{\partial y_1}, \dots, \frac{\partial}{\partial x_k}, \frac{\partial}{\partial y_k}\right)$$

and

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x_{k+1}}, \frac{\partial}{\partial y_{k+1}}, \dots, \frac{\partial}{\partial x_n}, \frac{\partial}{\partial y_n}\right).$$

We see, then, that if V, W, and M are all given the natural orientations,

$$\iota_p(V \cdot W) = +1.$$

This trivial observation, that the intersection index of two analytic subvarieties meeting transversely is always positive, is in fact one of the cornerstones of algebraic geometry. It relates the set-theoretic intersection of two varieties—a priori a geometric invariant—to the intersection number—a topological invariant—and so provides a basic link. Before we can fully utilize this bond, however, we have to extend it to varieties that may not intersect transversely. This goes as follows (alternate discussion of intersections of analytic varieties will be given in Section 2 of Chapter 3 and in Section 2 of Chapter 5).

Let V and W be two analytic varieties of dimension k and n-k in the polycylinder  $\Delta$  of radius 1 in  $\mathbb{C}^n$  having the origin as their only point of intersection. Consider in the product  $\Delta' \times \Delta'$  of the polycylinder of radius  $\frac{1}{2}$  with itself the two varieties

$$\tilde{V} = \pi_1^{-1}(V) = \{(z, w) \colon z \in V\}$$

and

$$\tilde{W} = \{(z,w): z - w \in W\}.$$

For each  $\varepsilon$ , of course, the varieties  $\tilde{V}$  and  $\tilde{W}$  meet the fiber  $\pi_2^{-1}(\varepsilon) = \Delta' \times \{\varepsilon\} \cong \Delta'$  in the analytic variety V and the analytic variety  $W + \varepsilon$ —that is, W translated by  $\varepsilon$ —respectively; moreover,  $\pi_2^{-1}(\varepsilon)$  will meet the intersection  $\tilde{V} \cap \tilde{W}$  transversely at a point  $(p, \varepsilon)$  exactly when V and  $W + \varepsilon$  meet transversely at p. The intersection  $\tilde{V} \cap \tilde{W} \subset \Delta' \times \Delta'$  is an analytic variety of dimension n, and so the projection  $\pi_2: \tilde{V} \cap \tilde{W} \longrightarrow \Delta'$  expresses  $\tilde{V} \cap \tilde{W}$  as a branched  $\mu$ -sheeted cover of  $\Delta'$ ; accordingly, we see that for  $\varepsilon \in \Delta'$  lying outside an analytic subvariety of  $\Delta'$ , the varieties V and  $W + \varepsilon$  will meet transversely in  $\mu$  points in  $\Delta'$ . The number  $\mu$  is called the intersection multiplicity of V and W at 0 and is written

$$\mu = m_0(V \cdot W).$$

62

#### **TOPOLOGY OF MANIFOLDS**

By the construction the intersection multiplicity is always positive, and by the implicit function theorem will be 1 if and only if  $\tilde{V} \cap \tilde{W}$  meets the fiber  $\pi_2^{-1}(0)$  transversely—that is, if and only if V and W meet transversely at the origin. Note that the definition does not depend on the choice of coordinates z, so that it applies as well to two analytic subvarieties of a complex manifold. We now check that if V and W are analytic subvarieties of complementary dimension on a compact complex manifold M, then

$${}^{\#}(V \cdot W) = \sum_{p \in V \cap W} m_p(V \cdot W).$$

To do this let z, w be local coordinates around a point  $p \in V \cap W$ , with p = (0,0) the only point of intersection of V with W in the ball  $\Delta$  of radius 1. Let  $\rho(r)$  be a  $C^{\infty}$  bump function, identically 1 on the ball  $\Delta''$  of radius  $\frac{1}{4}$  and identically zero outside the ball  $\Delta'$  of radius  $\frac{1}{2}$ . Then for  $\varepsilon$  generic and sufficiently small, the locus

$$W_{\varepsilon} = \{(z) \colon z - \rho(||z||) \colon \varepsilon \in W\} \subset \Delta$$

will

1. agree with W outside  $\Delta'$ ,

2. be disjoint from V in  $\Delta' - \Delta''$ ,

3. be an analytic variety in  $\Delta''$ , meeting V transversely in  $\mu = m_p(V \cdot W)$  points.

Now let  $\{p_i\} = V \cap W$ . Choose coordinate balls  $\Delta_i$  around  $p_i$  and values  $\varepsilon_i$  as above; set

$$W' = (W - \cup \Delta_i) \cup (\cup W_{e}).$$

W' is then smooth manifold outside a locus of codimension 2 or more, and so by our general method represents a cohomology class  $\eta_{W'}$  in M; indeed,  $\eta_{W'} = \eta_W$ , since in each  $\Delta_i$ 

$$W - W' = \partial \{ \{ (z : z - t \cdot \varepsilon_i \in W, 0 \le t \le \rho(||z||) \} \}.$$

Finally, since W' meets V transversely in  $m_{p_i}(V \cdot W)$  points in  $\Delta_i''$ —where W' and V are both analytic varieties with the natural orientation—and nowhere else,

$${}^{\#}(W \cdot V) = {}^{\#}(W' \cdot V) = \sum m_{p_i}(V \cdot W)$$

as desired.

Summarizing,

The topological intersection number  $(V \cdot W)$  of two analytic subvarieties of complementary dimension meeting in a finite set of points on a compact complex manifold is given by

$${}^{\#}(V \cdot W) = \sum_{p \in V \cap W} m_p(V \cdot W).$$

The intersection multiplicity  $m_p(V \cdot W)$  satisfies

$$m_p(V \cdot W) \ge 1$$

with equality holding if and only if V and W meet transversely at p.

One important corollary of this is that if V and W meet in isolated points, their topological intersection number  ${}^{\#}(V \cdot W)$  is greater than or equal to their set-theoretic intersection  ${}^{\#}\{V \cap W\}$ . Thus, for instance, if the intersection  $V \cap W$  of two analytic varieties in M contains more than  ${}^{\#}(V \cdot W)$  points, it follows that  $V \cap W$  must contain a curve.

As a simple consequence of this assertion, note that

If M is any complex submanifold of projective space  $\mathbb{P}^n$ ,  $V \subset M$  an analytic subvariety, then the fundamental class of V is nonzero in the homology of M.

This is easy: if M has dimension m and V dimension k, we can find a linear subspace  $\mathbb{P}^{n-k}$  of  $\mathbb{P}^n$  meeting V in isolated points, and setting  $W = M \cap \mathbb{P}^{n-k}$ ,

$$^{\#}(W\cdot V)>0,$$

which implies  $\eta_V \neq 0 \in H^{2n-2k}(M)$ .

As a corollary, we see that

The even Betti numbers of M are positive,

since by the above the intersection V of M with a linear subspace  $\mathbb{P}^{n-m+k}$ in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  is an analytic subvariety of dimension k in M, and so represents a nonzero element of  $H_{2k}(M)$ .

Similarly,

Any analytic subvariety of  $\mathbb{P}^n$  homologous to a hyperplane is a hyperplane.

To see this, we note that if V is homologous to a hyperplane it has intersection number 1 with a line. Then if  $p_1, p_2$  are any two points of V, the line  $L = p_1 p_2$ , having two points in common with V, must have a curve in common with V; that is, L must be contained in V. V thus contains the line joining any two of its points, and so is a linear subspace of  $\mathbb{P}^n$ .

From this it follows that

Any holomorphic automorphism of  $\mathbb{P}^n$  is induced by a linear transformation of  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$ .

#### **TOPOLOGY OF MANIFOLDS**

Let  $X_0, \ldots, X_n$  be homogeneous coordinates on  $\mathbb{P}^n$ ,  $x_i = X_i/X_0$  the corresponding Euclidean coordinates on the complement of the hyperplane  $H = (X_0 = 0)$ . Since the fundamental class of a hyperplane in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  generates  $H^2(\mathbb{P}^n, \mathbb{Z}) \cong \mathbb{Z}$ , any holomorphic automorphism  $\varphi$  of  $\mathbb{P}^n$  must take a hyperplane into a complex submanifold of  $\mathbb{P}^n$  homologous to a hyperplane, hence to a hyperplane. Consequently, after composing  $\varphi$  with a linear transformation of  $\mathbb{P}^n$ , we may assume that  $\varphi(H) = H$ . Similarly,  $\varphi$  must carry the coordinate hyperplanes  $H_i = (x_i = 0)$  into hyperplanes other than H, and so we can write

$$\varphi(H_i) = (a_{1,i}x_1 + \cdots + a_{n,i}x_n + a_{0,i} = 0).$$

The pullback  $\varphi^*(x_i)$  of the Euclidean coordinate  $x_i$  is then a meromorphic function on  $\mathbb{P}^n$  with a simple pole along H and a zero along  $\varphi(H_i)$ ; it follows that the function

$$\frac{\varphi^*(x_i)}{a_0+a_1x_1+\cdots+a_nx_n}$$

is holomorphic on all of  $\mathbb{P}^n$ , hence constant. Thus

$$\varphi^*(x_i) = a'_{0,i} + a'_{1,i}x_1 + \cdots + a'_{n,i}x_n,$$

and so  $\varphi$  is linear.

Note that the group of automorphisms of  $\mathbb{P}^n$  is thus the quotient  $PGL_{n+1}$  of the general linear group  $GL_{n+1}$  by the one-dimensional subgroup of scalar matrices  $\{\lambda I\}$ .

A final remark: when two analytic subvarieties V and W of a complex manifold M—not necessarily of complementary dimension—intersect transversely, they likewise intersect positively in the sense that the variety  $V \cap W$  is counted with the natural orientation in the topological intersection of V and W. More generally, if we define the *intersection multiplicity*  $m_Z(V \cdot W)$  of V and W along an irreducible variety  $Z \subset V \cap W$  to be the multiplicity

$$\operatorname{mult}_p((V \cap H) \cdot (W \cap H))_H,$$

where p is a generic smooth point of Z and H a submanifold in a neighborhood of p intersecting Z transversely at p, then the topological intersection of V and W is given by

$$(V \cdot W) = \sum_{Z_{irr} \subset V \cap W} \operatorname{mult}_{Z_i} (V \cdot W) \cdot Z_i.$$

## 5. VECTOR BUNDLES, CONNECTIONS, AND CURVATURE

## **Complex and Holomorphic Vector Bundles**

Let *M* be a differentiable manifold. A  $C^{\infty}$  complex vector bundle on *M* consists of a family  $\{E_x\}_{x \in M}$  of complex vector spaces parametrized by *M*, together with a  $C^{\infty}$  manifold structure on  $E = \bigcup_{x \in M} E_x$  such that

1. The projection map  $\pi: E \to M$  taking  $E_x$  to x is  $C^{\infty}$ , and

2. For every  $x_0 \in M$ , there exists an open set U in M containing  $x_0$  and a diffeomorphism

$$\varphi_U \colon \pi^{-1}(U) \longrightarrow U \times \mathbb{C}^k$$

taking the vector space  $E_x$  isomorphically onto  $\{x\} \times \mathbb{C}^k$  for each  $x \in U$ ;  $\varphi_U$  is called a *trivialization* of E over U.

The dimension of the *fibers*  $E_x$  of *E* is called the *rank* of *E*; in particular, a vector bundle of rank 1 is called a *line bundle*.

Note that for any pair of trivializations  $\varphi_U$  and  $\varphi_V$  the map

$$g_{UV}: U \cap V \to \mathrm{GL}_k$$

given by

$$g_{UV}(x) = \left(\varphi_U \circ \varphi_V^{-1}\right)|_{\{x\} \times \mathbf{C}^k}$$

is  $C^{\infty}$ ; the maps  $g_{UV}$  are called *transition functions* for *E* relative to the trivializations  $\varphi_U, \varphi_V$ . The transition functions of *E* necessarily satisfy the identities

$$g_{UV}(x) \cdot g_{VU}(x) = I \quad \text{for all } x \in U \cap V$$
$$g_{UV}(x) \cdot g_{VW}(x) \cdot g_{WU}(x) = I \quad \text{for all } x \in U \cap V \cap W.$$

Conversely, given an open cover  $\underline{U} = \{U_{\alpha}\}$  of M and  $C^{\infty}$  maps  $g_{\alpha\beta} : U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta} \to GL_k$  satisfying these identities, there is a unique complex vector bundle  $E \to M$  with transition functions  $\{g_{\alpha\beta}\}$ : it is not hard to check that E as a point set must be the union

$$\bigcup_{\alpha} U_{\alpha} \times \mathbb{C}^{k}$$

with points  $(x,\lambda) \in U_{\beta} \times \mathbb{C}^{k}$  and  $(x,g_{\alpha\beta}(x)\cdot\lambda) \in U_{\alpha} \times \mathbb{C}^{k}$  identified and with the manifold structure induced by the inclusions  $U_{\alpha} \times \mathbb{C}^{k} \hookrightarrow E$ .

As a general rule, operations on vector spaces induce operations on vector bundles. For example, if  $E \rightarrow M$  is a complex vector bundle, we take the *dual bundle*  $E^* \rightarrow M$  to be the complex vector bundle with fiber  $E_x^* = (E_x)^*$ ; trivializations

$$\varphi_U \colon E_U \to U \times \mathbb{C}^k$$

(where  $E_U = \pi^{-1}(U)$ ) then induce maps

$$\varphi_U^*: E_U^* \to U \times \mathbb{C}^{k^*} \cong U \times \mathbb{C}^k,$$

which give  $E^* = \bigcup E_x^*$  the structure of a manifold. The construction is most easily expressed in terms of transition functions: if  $E \rightarrow M$  has transition functions  $\{g_{\alpha\beta}\}$ , then  $E^* \rightarrow M$  is just the complex vector bundle given by transition functions

$$j_{\alpha\beta}(x) = {}^{t}g_{\alpha\beta}(x)^{-1}.$$

Similarly, if  $E \rightarrow M$ ,  $F \rightarrow M$  are complex vector bundles of rank k and l with transition functions  $\{g_{\alpha\beta}\}$  and  $\{h_{\alpha\beta}\}$ , respectively, then one can define bundles

1.  $E \oplus F$ , given by transition functions

$$j_{\alpha\beta}(x) = \begin{pmatrix} g_{\alpha\beta}(x) & 0 \\ 0 & h_{\alpha\beta}(x) \end{pmatrix} \in \mathrm{GL}(\mathbb{C}^k \oplus \mathbb{C}^l),$$

2.  $E \otimes F$ , given by transition functions

$$j_{\alpha\beta}(x) = g_{\alpha\beta}(x) \otimes h_{\alpha\beta}(x) \in \mathrm{GL}(\mathbb{C}^k \otimes \mathbb{C}^l),$$

3.  $\wedge' E$ , given by transition functions

$$j_{\alpha\beta}(x) = \bigwedge' g_{\alpha\beta}(x) \in \mathrm{GL}(\bigwedge' \mathbb{C}^k).$$

In particular,  $\bigwedge^{k} E$  is a line bundle given by

$$j_{\alpha\beta}(x) = \det g_{\alpha\beta}(x) \in \mathrm{GL}(1,\mathbb{C}) = \mathbb{C}^*,$$

called the *determinant* bundle of E.

A subbundle  $F \subset E$  of a bundle E is a collection  $\{F_x \subset E_x\}_{x \in M}$  of subspaces of the fibers  $E_x$  of E such that  $F = \bigcup F_x \subset E$  is a submanifold of E; F is clearly a vector bundle itself. The condition that  $F \subset E$  is a submanifold is equivalent to saying that for every  $x \in M$ , there exists a neighborhood U of x in M and a trivialization

$$\varphi_U: E_U \longrightarrow U \times \mathbb{C}^k$$

such that

$$\varphi_U|_{F_U}$$
:  $F_U \longrightarrow U \times \mathbb{C}^l \subset U \times \mathbb{C}^k$ .

The transition functions  $g_{UV}$  of E relative to these trivializations will then look like

$$g_{UV}(x) = \left(\frac{h_{UV}(x) \mid k_{UV}(x)}{0 \mid j_{UV}(x)}\right).$$

The bundle F will have transition functions  $h_{UV}$ , and the maps  $j_{UV}$  are transition functions for the quotient bundle E/F given by  $(E/F)_x = E_x/F_x$ .

Given a  $C^{\infty}$  map  $f: M \to N$  of differentiable manifolds M and N and a complex vector bundle  $E \to N$ , we can define the *pullback bundle*  $f^*E$  by setting

$$(f^*E)_x = E_{f(x)}.$$

If

 $\varphi: E_U \to U \times \mathbb{C}^n$ 

is a trivialization of E in a neighborhood of f(x), then the map

 $f^*\varphi\colon f^*E_{f^{-1}U}\to f^*U\times\mathbb{C}^n$ 

gives  $f^*E$  its manifold structure over the open set  $f^{-1}U$ . Transition functions for the pullback  $f^*E$  will, of course, be the pullback of the transition functions for E.

A map between vector bundles E and F on M is given by a  $C^{\infty}$  map  $f: E \to F$  such that  $f(E_x) \subset F_x$  and  $f_x = f|_{E_x} : E_x \to F_x$  is linear. Note that

$$Ker(f) = \bigcup Kerf_x \subset E$$

and

$$Im(f) = \bigcup Imf_x \subset F$$

are subbundles of E and F, respectively if and only if the maps  $f_x$  all have the same rank. Two bundles E and F on M are *isomorphic* if there exists a map  $f: E \rightarrow F$  with  $f_x: E_x \rightarrow F_x$  an isomorphism for all  $x \in M$ ; a vector bundle on M is called *trivial* if it is isomorphic to the product bundle  $M \times \mathbb{C}^k$ .

Finally, a section  $\sigma$  of the vector bundle  $E \xrightarrow{\pi} M$  over  $U \subset M$  is a  $C^{\infty}$  map

 $\sigma: U \to E$ 

such that  $\sigma(x) \in E_x$  for all  $x \in U$ . A *frame* for *E* over  $U \subset M$  is a collection  $\sigma_1, \ldots, \sigma_k$  of sections of *M* over *U* such that  $\{\sigma_1(x), \ldots, \sigma_k(x)\}$  is a basis for  $E_x$  for all  $x \in U$ . A frame for *E* over *U* is essentially the same thing as a trivialization of *E* over *U*: given

$$\varphi_U: E_U \to U \times \mathbb{C}^k$$

a trivialization, the sections

$$\sigma_i(x) = \varphi_U^{-1}(x, e_i)$$

68

form a frame, and conversely given  $\sigma_1, \ldots, \sigma_k$  a frame, we can define a trivialization  $\varphi_{II}$  by

$$\varphi_U(\lambda) = (x, (\lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_k))$$

for  $\lambda = \sum \lambda_i \sigma_i(x)$  in  $E_x$ .

Note that given a trivialization  $\varphi_U$  of E over U, we can represent every section  $\sigma$  of E over U uniquely as a  $C^{\infty}$  vector-valued function  $f = (f_1, \ldots, f_k)$  by writing

$$\sigma(x) = \sum f_i(x) \cdot \varphi_U^{-1}(x, e_i);$$

if  $\varphi_V$  is a trivialization of E over V and  $f' = (f'_1, \dots, f'_k)$  the corresponding representation of  $\sigma|_{V \cap U}$ , then

$$\sum f_i(x) \cdot \varphi_U^{-1}(x, e_i) = \sum f'_i(x) \cdot \varphi_V^{-1}(x, e_i)$$

so

$$\sum f_i(x) \cdot e_i = \sum f'_i(x) \cdot \varphi_U \varphi_V^{-1}(x, e_i)$$

i.e.

$$f = g_{UV}f'.$$

Thus, in terms of trivializations  $\{\varphi_{\alpha}: E_{U_{\alpha}} \to U_{\alpha} \times \mathbb{C}^{k}\}$ , sections of E over  $\bigcup U_{\alpha}$  correspond exactly to collections  $\{f_{\alpha} = (f_{\alpha_{1}}, \ldots, f_{\alpha_{k}})\}_{\alpha}$  of vector-valued  $C^{\infty}$  functions such that

$$f_{\alpha} = g_{\alpha\beta} \cdot f_{\beta}$$

for all  $\alpha, \beta$ , where the  $g_{\alpha\beta}$  are transition functions of E relative to  $\{\varphi_{\alpha}\}$ .

Now, let M be a complex manifold. A holomorphic vector bundle  $E \xrightarrow{\pi} M$  is a complex vector bundle together with the structure of a complex manifold on E, such that for any  $x \in M$  there exists  $U \ni x$  in M and a trivialization

$$\varphi_U: E_U \to U \times \mathbb{C}^k$$

that is a biholomorphic map of complex manifolds. Such a trivialization is called a *holomorphic trivialization*. Note that if  $\{\varphi_{\alpha}: E_{U_{\alpha}} \to U_{\alpha} \times \mathbb{C}^{k}\}$  are holomorphic trivializations, then the transition functions for E relative to  $\{\varphi_{\alpha}\}$  are holomorphic maps, and that, conversely, given holomorphic maps  $g_{\alpha\beta}: U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta} \to GL_{k}$  satisfying the identities on p. 66, we can construct a holomorphic vector bundle  $E \to M$  with transition functions  $g_{\alpha\beta}$ .

All the vector-bundle phenomena discussed so far carry over directly to the category of holomorphic vector bundles. We can define the dual bundle and direct, tensor, and alternating product bundles of holomorphic vector bundles to be holomorphic; likewise we observe that the pullback  $f^*E$  of a holomorphic vector bundle E under a holomorphic map  $f: M \rightarrow N$ of complex manifolds has a natural holomorphic structure. A holomorphic map of holomorphic vector bundles E, F on M is a holomorphic map

#### FOUNDATIONAL MATERIAL

 $f: E \to F$  with  $f: E_x \to F_x$  linear; a holomorphic subbundle of a holomorphic bundle E is a subbundle  $F \subset E$  with F a complex submanifold of E, and the quotient bundle is again holomorphic. A section  $\sigma$  of the holomorphic bundle E over  $U \subset M$  is said to be holomorphic if  $\sigma: U \to E$  is a holomorphic map, a frame  $\sigma = (\sigma_1, \dots, \sigma_k)$  is called holomorphic if each  $\sigma_i$  is; and in terms of a holomorphic frame  $\{\sigma_i\}$  any section

$$\sigma(x) = \sum f_i(x) \cdot \sigma_i(x)$$

is holomorphic if and only if the functions  $f_i$  are.

One important difference between  $C^{\infty}$  and holomorphic vector bundles is this: while there is no naturally defined exterior derivative d on the space of sections of a vector bundle, on a holomorphic vector bundle E the  $\bar{\partial}$ -operator

$$\bar{\partial}: A^{p,q}(E) \to A^{p,q+1}(E)$$

from E-valued (p,q)-forms to E-valued (p,q+1)-forms is well-defined: we take  $\{e_1,\ldots,e_k\}$  any local holomorphic frame for E over U, write  $\sigma \in A^{p,q}(E)$  as

$$\sigma = \sum \omega_i \otimes e_i, \qquad \omega \in A^{p,q}(U),$$

and set

$$\bar{\partial}\sigma = \sum \bar{\partial}\omega_i \otimes e_i.$$

If  $\{e'_1, \ldots, e'_k\}$  is any other holomorphic frame for E over U, with

$$e_i = \sum g_{ij} e'_j.$$

then

$$\sigma = \sum g_{ij} \omega_i \otimes e'_j$$

and

$$\bar{\partial}\sigma = \sum \bar{\partial}(g_{ij}\omega_i) \otimes e'_j = \sum g_{ij} \cdot \bar{\partial}\omega_i \otimes e'_j = \sum \bar{\partial}\omega_i \otimes e_i,$$

so  $\bar{\partial}\sigma$  does not depend on the frame.

## Examples

Let *M* be a complex manifold, and let  $T_x(M)$  be the complex tangent space to *M* at *x* (p. 16). For  $x \in U \subset M$  and  $\varphi_U : U \to \mathbb{C}^n$  a coordinate chart, we have maps

$$\varphi_{U_*}: T_x(M) \to T_{\varphi(x)}(U) \cong \mathbb{C}\left\{\frac{\partial}{\partial x_i}, \frac{\partial}{\partial y_i}\right\} \cong \mathbb{C}^{2n}$$

for each  $x \in U$ , hence a map

$$\varphi_{U_{\bullet}}: \bigcup_{x \in U} T_x(M) \to U \times \mathbb{C}^{2n}$$

giving  $T(M) = \bigcup_{x \in M} T_x(M)$  the structure of a complex vector bundle, called the *complex tangent bundle*. Transition functions for T(M) are given by

$$j_{U,V} = \mathcal{G}_{\mathbf{R}}(\varphi_U \varphi_V^{-1}).$$

Now for each  $x \in M$ 

$$T_{x}(M) = T'_{x}(M) \oplus T''_{x}(M),$$

where  $T'_x(M)$  and  $T''_x(M)$  are as on p. 17. The subspaces  $\{T'_x(M) \subset T_x(M)\}$  form a subbundle  $T'(M) \subset T(M)$ , called the *holomorphic tangent bundle*. Transition functions for T'(M) are given by

$$j_{U,V} = \mathcal{G}_{\mathbb{C}}(\varphi_U \varphi_V^{-1}),$$

and so we see that T'(M) has naturally the structure of a holomorphic vector bundle.

Similarly, we define:

$$T^*(M) = T(M)^*$$
: the complex cotangent bundle,  
 $T^{*'}(M), T^{*''}(M)$ : the holomorphic and antiholomorphic cotangent bundles,  
 $T^{*(p,q)}(M) = \bigwedge^p T^{*'}(M) \otimes \bigwedge^q T^{*''}(M).$ 

The tensor, symmetric, and exterior products of the holomorphic and complexified tangent and cotangent bundles are called *tensor bundles*.

If  $V \subset M$  is a complex submanifold, we define the normal bundle  $N_{V/M}$  to V in M to be the quotient of the tangent bundle to M, restricted to V, by the subbundle

$$T'(V) \hookrightarrow T'(M)|_{V}$$

The conormal bundle  $N_{V/M}^*$  to V in M is the dual of the normal bundle.

## Metrics, Connections, and Curvature

Let  $E \to M$  be a complex vector bundle. A *hermitian metric* on E is a hermitian inner product on each fiber  $E_x$  of E, varying smoothly with  $x \in M$ —i.e., such that if  $\zeta = \{\zeta_1, \dots, \zeta_k\}$  is a frame for E, then the functions

$$h_{ij}(x) = \left(\zeta_i(x), \zeta_j(x)\right)$$

are  $C^{\infty}$ . A frame  $\zeta$  for *E* is called *unitary* if  $\zeta_1(x), \ldots, \zeta_k(x)$  is an orthonormal basis for  $E_x$  for each *x*; unitary frames always exist locally, since we can take any frame and apply the Gram-Schmidt process.

If E is a bundle with hermitian metric,  $F \subset E$  a subbundle, then the subspaces  $\{F_x^{\perp} \subset E_x\}$  form a subbundle of E,  $C^{\infty}$  isomorphic to the quotient bundle E/F.

A holomorphic vector bundle with a hermitian metric is called a *hermi*tian vector bundle.

DEFINITION. A connection D on a complex vector bundle  $E \rightarrow M$  is a map

$$D: \mathscr{Q}^{0}(E) \to \mathscr{Q}^{1}(E)$$

satisfying Leibnitz' rule

$$D(f \cdot \zeta) = df \otimes \zeta + f \cdot D(\zeta)$$

for all sections  $\zeta \in \mathcal{C}^{0}(E)(U), f \in C^{\infty}(U)$ .

A connection is essentially a way of differentiating sections: for  $\xi \in \mathscr{Q}^0(E)(U)$  the contraction of  $D\xi$  with a tangent vector  $v \in T_x(M)$  may be thought of as the derivative of  $\xi$  in the direction v. It is, however, only a first-order approximation of differentiation, inasmuch as mixed partials will in general not be equal.

Let  $e = e_1, ..., e_n$  be a frame for E over U. Given a connection D on E, we can decompose  $De_i$  into its components, writing

$$De_i = \sum \theta_{ij} e_{j}$$

The matrix  $\theta = (\theta_{ij})$  of 1-forms is called the *connection matrix* of D with respect to e. The data e and  $\theta$  determine D: for a general section  $\sigma \in \mathcal{C}^0(E)(U)$ , writing

 $\sigma = \sum \sigma_i e_i,$ 

$$D\sigma = \sum d\sigma_i \cdot e_i + \sum \sigma_i \cdot De_i$$
$$= \sum_j \left( d\sigma_j + \sum_i \sigma_i \theta_{ij} \right) e_j.$$

The connection matrix  $\theta$  at a point  $z_0 \in U$  depends on the choice of frame in a neighborhood of  $z_0$ : if  $e' = e'_1, \dots, e'_n$  is another frame with

$$e'_i(z) = \sum g_{ij}(z) e_j(z),$$

then

we have

$$De'_i = \sum dg_{ij} \cdot e_j + \sum g_{ik} \theta_{kj} \cdot e_j,$$

so that

$$\theta_{e'} = dg \cdot g^{-1} + g \cdot \theta_e \cdot g^{-1} \qquad (g = (g_{ij})).$$

There is in general no "natural" connection on a vector bundle E. If M is complex and E hermitian, however, we can make two requirements that dictate a canonical choice of connection.

1. Using the decomposition  $T^* = T^{*'} \oplus T^{*''}$ , we can write D = D' + D'', with  $D': \mathcal{A}^0(E) \to \mathcal{A}^{1,0}(E)$  and  $D'': \mathcal{A}^0(E) \to \mathcal{A}^{0,1}(E)$ . Now we say that a connection D on E is compatible with the complex structure if  $D'' = \overline{\partial}$ .

2. If E is hermitian, D is said to be compatible with the metric if

$$d(\xi,\eta) = (D\xi,\eta) + (\xi,D\eta)$$

**Lemma.** If E is a hermitian vector bundle, there is a unique connection D on E compatible with both the metric and the complex structure.

**Proof.** Let  $e = e_1, \ldots, e_n$  be a holomorphic frame for E, and let  $h_{ij} = (e_i, e_j)$ . If such a D exists, its matrix  $\theta$  with respect to e must have type (1,0), and consequently

$$dh_{ij} = d(e_i, e_j)$$
  
=  $\sum_k \theta_{ik} h_{kj} + \sum_k \overline{\theta}_{jk} h_{ik}$   
= type (1,0) + type (0,1).

Comparing types, we have

$$\partial h_{ij} = \sum \theta_{ik} h_{kj}, \quad \text{i.e.,} \quad \partial h = \theta h,$$
  
 $\overline{\partial} h_{ii} = \sum \overline{\theta}_{ik} h_{ik}, \quad \text{i.e.,} \quad \overline{\partial} h = h' \overline{\theta},$ 

and we see that  $\theta = \partial h \cdot h^{-1}$  is the unique solution to both equations. Since  $\theta$  is determined by the conditions of compatibility,  $\theta$  is well-defined globally. Q.E.D.

The unique connection compatible with the complex and metric structures on E is called the associated, or *metric*, connection. As mentioned in the proof, its matrix with respect to a holomorphic frame is of type (1,0); on the other hand if  $e_1, \ldots, e_n$  is a unitary frame,

$$0 = d(e_i, e_j) = \theta_{ij} + \bar{\theta}_{ji}$$

so its matrix with respect to a unitary frame is skew-hermitian.

The metric connections of hermitian vector bundles behave well with respect to bundle operations, as we see in the next two lemmas.

**Lemma.** Let  $E \rightarrow M$  be a hermitian vector bundle and  $F \subset E$  a holomorphic subbundle. Then F is itself a hermitian bundle with metric connection  $D_F$ . On the other hand, the metric connection  $D_E$  in E and direct-sum decomposition  $E = F \oplus F^{\perp}$  induced by the metric give a connection  $\pi_F D_E$  in F, and

$$D_F = \pi_F \circ D_E,$$

where  $\pi_{\rm F}$  is the projection onto F.

**Proof.** If  $\zeta$  is a section of F, then  $(\pi_F \circ D_E)''(\zeta) = \pi_F(D_E''\zeta) = \pi_F(\overline{\partial}\zeta) = \overline{\partial}\zeta$ , so that  $\pi_F \circ D_E$  is compatible with the complex structure. If  $\zeta, \zeta'$  are sections of F, then

$$d(\zeta,\zeta') = (D_E\zeta,\zeta') + (\zeta,D_E\zeta')$$
  
=  $(\pi_F \circ D_E\zeta,\zeta') + (\zeta,\pi_F \circ D_E\zeta'),$ 

so that  $\pi_F \circ D_E$  is compatible with the metric.

Similarly, if E, E' are hermitian vector bundles, there is a natural metric on  $E \otimes E'$  given by

$$(\lambda \otimes \lambda', \delta \otimes \delta') = (\lambda, \delta) \cdot (\lambda', \delta')$$

for  $\lambda, \delta \in E_x$ ,  $\lambda', \delta' \in E'_x$ . Let  $D_E, D_{E'}, D_{E \otimes E'}$  denote the metric connections on E, E', and  $E \otimes E'$ , respectively, and let  $D_E \otimes 1$  be the connection on  $E \otimes E'$  given by

$$(D_E \otimes 1)(\zeta \otimes \xi) = D\zeta \otimes \xi;$$

define  $1 \otimes D_{E'}$  analogously. Then we have

**Lemma.**  $D_{E \otimes E'} = D_E \otimes 1 + 1 \otimes D_{E'}$ .

**Proof.** Clearly  $(D_E \otimes 1 + 1 \otimes D_{E'})'' = \overline{\partial}$ ; thus we just have to check compatibility with the metric. Let  $\zeta, \xi$  be sections of  $E, \zeta', \xi'$  sections of E'. Then  $d(\zeta \otimes \zeta', \xi \otimes \xi') = (\zeta', \xi')((D_E \zeta, \xi) + (\zeta, D_E \xi)) + (\zeta, \xi)((D_{E'}\zeta', \xi') + (\zeta', D_{E'}\xi'))$   $= ((D_E \otimes 1 + 1 \otimes D_{E'})(\zeta \otimes \zeta', \xi \otimes \xi')$   $+ (\zeta \otimes \zeta', (D_E \otimes 1 + 1 \otimes D_{E'})(\xi \otimes \xi')). \qquad Q.E.D.$ 

Finally, note that a hermitian metric on the holomorphic bundle E induces a metric on  $E^*$ —if e is a unitary frame for E,  $e^*$  the dual frame for  $E^*$ , set

$$(e_i^*, e_i^*) = \delta_i$$

—and the metric connection  $D^*$  on  $E^*$  can be defined by the requirement

 $d\langle \sigma, \tau \rangle = \langle D\sigma, \tau \rangle + \langle \sigma, D^*\tau \rangle$ 

for  $\sigma \in \mathcal{C}^0(E)(U), \tau \in \mathcal{C}^0(E^*)(U)$ .

Now, returning to the general discussion, given a connection D on a complex vector bundle  $E \rightarrow M$  we can define operators

$$D: \mathscr{Q}^p(E) \to \mathscr{Q}^{p+1}(E)$$

by forcing Leibnitz' rule

$$D(\psi \wedge \xi) = d\psi \otimes \xi + (-1)^p \psi \wedge D\xi$$

for  $\psi \in \mathcal{Q}^p(U)$ ,  $\xi \in \mathcal{Q}^0(E)(U)$ . In particular we can discuss the operator

$$D^2$$
:  $\mathfrak{C}^0(E) \to \mathfrak{C}^2(E)$ .

Q.E.D.

The first fact about  $D^2$  is that it is linear over  $\mathfrak{C}^0$ , i.e., for  $\sigma$  a section of E and f a  $C^{\infty}$  function,

$$D^{2}(f \cdot \sigma) = D(df \otimes \sigma + f \cdot D\sigma)$$
  
=  $-df \wedge D\sigma + df \wedge D\sigma + f \cdot D^{2}\sigma$   
=  $f \cdot D^{2}\sigma$ .

Consequently the map  $D^2: \mathcal{C}^0(E) \to \mathcal{C}^2(E)$  is induced by a bundle map  $E \to \bigwedge^2 T^* \otimes E$ , or in other words,  $D^2$  corresponds to a global section  $\Theta$  of the bundle

$$\wedge^2 T^* \otimes \operatorname{Hom}(E, E) = \wedge^2 T^* \otimes (E^* \otimes E).$$

If e is a frame for E, then in terms of the frame  $\{e_i^* \otimes e_j\}$  for  $E^* \otimes E$ , we can represent  $\Theta \in A^2(E^* \otimes E)$  by a matrix  $\Theta_e$  of 2-forms—i.e., we can write

$$D^2 e_i = \sum \Theta_{ij} \otimes e_j;$$

 $\Theta_e$  is called the *curvature matrix* of D in terms of the frame e. If  $\{e'_i = \sum g_{ij}e_i\}$  is another frame, then

$$D^{2}e'_{i} = D^{2} \left( \sum g_{ij} e_{j} \right)$$
$$= \sum g_{ij} \Theta_{jk} e_{k}$$
$$= \sum g_{ij} \Theta_{jk} g_{kl}^{-1} e'_{l},$$

that is,

$$\Theta_{e'} = g \cdot \Theta_e \cdot g^{-1}.$$

The curvature matrix is readily expressed in terms of the connection matrix: by definition

$$D^{2}e_{i} = D\left(\sum \theta_{ij} \otimes e_{j}\right)$$
$$= \sum \left(d\theta_{ij} - \sum \theta_{ik} \wedge \theta_{kj}\right) \otimes e_{j}.$$

In matrix notation, therefore,

$$\Theta_e = d\theta_e - \theta_e \wedge \theta_e.$$

This is called the Cartan structure equation.

We can say more about  $\Theta$  in the holomorphic case. If  $E \to M$  is hermitian and the connection D on E is compatible with the complex structure, then  $D'' = \overline{\partial}$  implies  $D''^2 = 0$  and hence  $\Theta^{0,2} = 0$ . If, moreover, Dis compatible with the metric, then in terms of a unitary frame e, the connection matrix  $\theta_e$  is skew-hermitian and hence so is  $\Theta = d\theta - \theta \land \theta$ ; thus  $\Theta^{2,0} = -{}^t \overline{\Theta}^{0,2} = 0$ . Since the type of  $\Theta$  is clearly invariant under change of frame, we see that the curvature matrix of the metric connection on a hermitian bundle is a hermitian matrix of (1, 1)-forms. To close this section, we give computations of the metric connection and curvature matrices of hermitian bundles in two special cases.

First, recall that for E a hermitian bundle with metric connection D, the metric connection  $D^*$  on  $E^*$  satisfies

$$d\langle \sigma, \tau \rangle = \langle D\sigma, \tau \rangle + \langle \sigma, D^*\tau \rangle$$

for all  $\sigma \in \mathcal{Q}^0(E)(U)$ ,  $\tau \in \mathcal{Q}^0(E^*)(U)$ . In particular, if e is a frame for E and  $e^*$  the dual frame in  $E^*$ ,  $\theta$  and  $\theta^*$  the corresponding connection matrices, we have

$$0 = d\langle e_i, e_i^* \rangle = \theta_{ii} + \theta_{ii}^*,$$

so that  $\theta = -t\theta^*$ .

In view of this, a special situation holds when we consider the metric connection on the holomorphic tangent bundle of a hermitian manifold: we can compare the dual connection  $D^*$  on the holomorphic cotangent bundle with the ordinary exterior derivative. Thus

$$D^*: A^{1,0} \to A^{1,0} \otimes A^1 = (A^{1,0} \otimes A^{1,0}) \oplus (A^{1,0} \otimes A^{0,1})$$
  
$$d: A^{1,0} \to A^{2,0} \oplus (A^{1,0} \otimes A^{0,1}).$$

Since  $D^*$  is compatible with the complex structure, we have  $D^{*''} = \overline{\partial}$ ; i.e., the two operators agree in the factor  $A^{1,0} \otimes A^{0,1}$ . As will now be seen, this gives us an effective means of computing the connection matrix of D. Let  $ds^2 = \sum h_{ij} dz_i \otimes d\overline{z}_i = \sum \varphi_i \otimes \overline{\varphi_i}$  be a hermitian metric on M.

**Lemma.** There exists a unique matrix  $\psi_{ij}$  of 1-forms such that  $\psi + {}^t \overline{\psi} = 0$ and

$$(*) d\varphi_i = \sum_j \psi_{ij} \wedge \varphi_j + \tau_i.$$

where  $\tau_i$  is of type (2,0).

**Proof.** Write  $\psi = \psi' + \psi''$  for the type decomposition of  $\psi$ . Then

 $\bar{\partial} \varphi_i = \sum \psi_{ij}'' \wedge \varphi_j$ 

determines  $\psi''$ , and  $\psi + {}^{t}\overline{\psi} = 0 \Rightarrow \psi' = -{}^{t}\overline{\psi}''$ . (Explicitly: if we write  $\varphi_i = \sum a_{ij} dz_j$ , where  $a^{t}\overline{a} = h$ , we have

$$\bar{\partial}\varphi_i = \sum_k \bar{\partial}a_{ik} \wedge dz_k$$
$$= \sum_{j,k} \bar{\partial}a_{ik} \wedge a_{kj}^{-1} \cdot \varphi_j,$$
O.E.D.

so  $\psi'' = \overline{\partial} a a^{-1}$ .)

Let  $v = v_1, ..., v_n$  be the frame for the tangent bundle T'(M) dual to the frame  $\varphi_1, ..., \varphi_n$ ; let  $\theta$  be the connection matrix of D with respect to the

frame v and  $\theta^*$  the matrix for  $D^*$  in the frame  $\varphi_1, \ldots, \varphi_n$ . Then

$$D^{*''} = \bar{\partial} \Longrightarrow \theta^{*''} = \psi^{''}$$
$$\Rightarrow \theta^* = \psi$$

since  $\theta^* + \theta^* = 0$  and  $\psi + \psi^* = 0$ . Thus we have

$$\theta = -{}^{\prime}\theta^* = -{}^{\prime}\psi.$$

In summary, using the basic structure equation (\*) we may determine the connection matrix  $\theta = -\psi$  in the holomorphic tangent bundle T'(M) by knowing the exterior derivatives  $d\varphi_i$  of a unitary coframe. The vector  $\tau = (\tau_1, \dots, \tau_n)$  is called the *torsion*; a metric is called *Kähler* if its torsion vanishes. Later on we shall give alternate definitions of the Kähler condition.

#### Examples

Let M be a Riemann surface with local coordinate z; a metric on M is given by

$$ds^2 = h^2 dz \otimes d\bar{z} = \varphi \otimes \bar{\varphi},$$

where  $\varphi = h dz$ . Then

$$d\varphi = \bar{\partial}h \wedge dz = \frac{\bar{\partial}h}{h} \wedge \varphi,$$

so  $\psi'' = \overline{\partial} \log h$  and  $\psi = (\overline{\partial} - \partial) \log h$ ; by the structure equation the matrix for the metric connection on the tangent bundle is given by

$$\theta = -\psi = (\partial - \overline{\partial}) \log h$$
$$= \frac{\partial}{\partial z} \log h \cdot dz - \frac{\partial}{\partial \overline{z}} \log h \cdot d\overline{z}.$$

Now  $\theta \wedge \theta = 0$ , so by the Cartan structure equation

$$\Theta = d\theta = -2\left(\frac{\partial^2}{\partial z \,\partial \bar{z}} \log h\right) dz \wedge d\bar{z}$$
$$= -\frac{1}{2}\left(\frac{\partial^2}{\partial x^2} + \frac{\partial^2}{\partial y^2}\right) \log h \cdot dz \wedge d\bar{z}$$
$$= -\frac{1}{2}\Delta \log h \cdot dz \wedge d\bar{z}.$$

Comparing the curvature "matrix"  $\Theta$  with the associated (1,1)-form  $\Phi = (\sqrt{-1}/2)\varphi \wedge \overline{\varphi} = (\sqrt{-1}/2)h^2 dz \wedge d\overline{z}$ , we obtain

$$\sqrt{-1} \Theta = K \cdot \Phi$$

where  $K = (-\Delta \log h)/h^2$  is the usual Gaussian curvature.

Our second computation involves the curvature operator of sub- and quotient bundles of a hermitian bundle. While we cannot make a complete computation, we will run across a fundamental distinction between the  $C^{\infty}$  and holomorphic cases: the presence of a sign in the curvature of a hermitian bundle.

Let  $E \rightarrow M$  be a hermitian bundle,  $S \subset E$  a holomorphic subbundle, and Q = E/S the quotient bundle. As mentioned earlier, Q is isomorphic, as a  $C^{\infty}$  vector bundle, to the orthogonal complement  $S^{\perp}$  of S in E, and so both S and Q inherit hermitian structures from E; let  $D_E$ ,  $D_S$ , and  $D_Q$  denote the corresponding metric connections. By the lemma on p. 73,  $D_S$  is equal to the composition of the operator

$$D_E|_{\mathscr{G}^0(S)}: \mathscr{Q}^0(S) \to \mathscr{Q}^1(E)$$

with the projection  $\mathscr{Q}^1(E) \rightarrow \mathscr{Q}^1(S)$ ; thus the operator

$$A = D_E|_{\mathcal{Q}^0(S)} - D_S$$

maps  $\mathscr{C}^0(S)$  to  $\mathscr{C}^1(Q)$ . A is called the *second fundamental form* of S in E; clearly, it is of type (1,0) and linear over  $C^{\infty}$  functions, i.e.,

$$A \in \mathcal{Q}^{1,0}(\operatorname{Hom}(S,Q)).$$

To compute curvatures, we choose a unitary frame  $e_1, \ldots, e_r$  for E such that  $e_1, \ldots, e_s$  is a frame for S. Using this frame and our lemma, the connection matrix for E is

$$\theta_E = \begin{pmatrix} \theta_S & {}^{\prime}\overline{A} \\ A & \theta_Q \end{pmatrix},$$

where  $\theta_S, \theta_O$  are the respective connection matrices for S and Q. Then

$$\begin{split} \Theta_E &= d\theta_E - \theta_E \wedge \theta_E \\ &= \begin{pmatrix} d\theta_S - \theta_S \wedge \theta_S - {}^t \overline{A} \wedge A & * \\ & * & d\theta_Q - \theta_Q \wedge \theta_Q - A \wedge {}^t \overline{A} \end{pmatrix}, \end{split}$$

which implies that

$$\Theta_{S} = \Theta_{E}|_{S} + {}^{\prime}\overline{A} \wedge A,$$
  
$$\Theta_{O} = \Theta_{E}|_{O} + A \wedge {}^{\prime}\overline{A}.$$

Now, we say that a curvature operator

$$\Theta \in A^2(\operatorname{Hom}(E, E))$$

is positive at  $x \in M$  if for  $\lambda \neq 0 \in E_x$ , the multivector

$$(\lambda, \Theta \lambda) \in \Lambda^2 T^*_x(M)$$

is positive of type (1, 1), or equivalently if for any holomorphic tangent vector  $v \in T'_x(M)$ , the hermitian matrix

$$-\sqrt{-1}\langle \Theta(x); v, \bar{v} \rangle \in \operatorname{Hom}(E_x, E_x)$$

is positive definite. We write  $\Theta > 0$  if  $\Theta$  is positive everywhere,  $\Theta \ge 0$  if  $\Theta$  is positive semidefinite, and  $\Theta > \Theta'$  if  $\Theta - \Theta' > 0$ .

Let A be the second fundamental form of the subbundle  $S \subset E$  above, and write

$$A = \sum_{\substack{1 \leq j \leq s \\ s < \lambda \leq r}} a_{\lambda j}^{\alpha} dz_{\alpha} \otimes e_{\lambda} \otimes e_{j}^{*},$$

so

$${}^{\prime}\overline{A} = \sum \bar{a}^{\alpha}_{\lambda j} d\bar{z}_{\alpha} \otimes e^{*}_{\lambda} \otimes e_{j}$$

and

$$A \wedge {}^{t}\overline{A} = \sum a_{ik}^{\alpha} \overline{a}_{\mu k}^{\beta} dz_{\alpha} \wedge d\overline{z}_{\beta} \otimes e_{i} \otimes e_{j}^{*}.$$

Thus, if we let  $A^{\alpha} = (a_{ii}^{\alpha})$ ,

$$\left\langle A \wedge^{t} \overline{A}; \frac{\partial}{\partial z_{\alpha}}, \frac{\partial}{\partial \overline{z}_{\alpha}} \right\rangle = \sum a_{ik}^{\alpha} \overline{a}_{jk}^{\alpha} e_{i} \otimes e_{j}^{*} = A^{\alpha \cdot t} \overline{A}^{\alpha} > 0,$$

which implies that

$$\Theta_{S} \leq \Theta_{E}|_{S},$$
$$\Theta_{Q} \geq \Theta_{E}|_{Q},$$

with equality holding if and only if  $A \equiv 0$ . The principle that curvature decreases in holomorphic subbundles and increases in holomorphic quotient bundles is in marked contrast to the real case.

For example, if  $M \subset \mathbb{C}^n$  is a complex submanifold with the metric induced from the Euclidian metric an  $\mathbb{C}^n$ , we see that

$$T'(M) \subset T'(\mathbb{C}^n)|_M \Rightarrow \Theta_M \leq \Theta_{\mathbb{C}^n}|_M = 0.$$

If M is a Riemann surface, then by the calculations on p. 77, this just means that its Gaussian curvature  $K \le 0$ .

Another basic fact that comes out of this calculation is the following: suppose  $E \to M$  is a holomorphic bundle and that there exist global holomorphic sections  $\sigma_1, \ldots, \sigma_n \in \Gamma(M, E)$  such that, for all  $x \in M$ ,  $\{\sigma_1(x), \ldots, \sigma_n(x)\}$  generate  $E_x$ . Then we have a surjective holomorphic bundle map

$$M\times\mathbb{C}^n\to E\to 0$$

given by

$$(x,\lambda) \to \sum \lambda_i \sigma_i(x) \in E_x$$

for  $x \in M$ ,  $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}^n$ . It follows that, if we give E the metric induced from the Euclidean metric on  $M \times \mathbb{C}^n$ ,

 $\Theta_E \ge 0;$ 

i.e., any holomorphic bundle with a finite number of global sections that generate each fiber has a metric with nonnegative curvature.

The connection between the sign of the curvature of a vector bundle and the existence of global sections is fundamental in the theory of complex manifolds.

# 6. HARMONIC THEORY ON COMPACT COMPLEX MANIFOLDS

#### The Hodge Theorem

This section is devoted to the statement and proof of the Hodge theorem for the  $\bar{\partial}$ -operator together with some of its immediate corollaries.

*M* will be a connected, compact complex manifold of complex dimension *n*. We choose a hermitian metric  $ds^2$  with associated (1, 1)-form

$$\omega = \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} \sum_{j} \varphi_{j} \wedge \overline{\varphi}_{j}$$

in terms of a unitary coframe  $\{\varphi_1, \ldots, \varphi_n\}$ . The metric  $ds^2$  induces a hermitian metric on all tensor bundles  $T^{*(p,q)}(M)$ ; the inner product in  $T_z^{*(p,q)}(M)$  is given by taking the basis  $\{\varphi_I(z) \land \overline{\varphi}_I(z)\}_{I=p, *J=q}^{*}$  to be orthogonal and of length  $\|\varphi_I \land \overline{\varphi}_I\|^2 = 2^{p+q}$  (recall that  $\|dz_i\|^2 = 2$  on  $\mathbb{C}^n$ ). Let  $C_n = (-1)^{n(n-1)/2} (\sqrt{-1}/2)^n$  and

$$\Phi = \frac{\omega^n}{n!} = C_n \varphi_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge \varphi_n \wedge \overline{\varphi}_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge \overline{\varphi}_n$$

be the volume form on M associated to the metric. The global inner product

$$(\psi,\eta) = \int_{\mathcal{M}} (\psi(z),\eta(z)) \Phi(z)$$

makes the space  $A^{p,q}(M)$  into a pre-Hilbert space. We pose the question: Given a  $\bar{\partial}$ -closed form  $\psi \in \mathbb{Z}^{p,q}_{\bar{\partial}}(M)$ , among all the forms  $\{\psi + \bar{\partial}\eta\}$  representing the Dolbeault cohomology class  $[\psi] \in \mathbb{H}^{p,q}_{\bar{\partial}}(M)$  of  $\varphi$ , can we find one of smallest norm? To answer this we pretend for a moment that  $A^{p,q}(M)$  is complete and  $\bar{\partial}$  is bounded, and define the adjoint operator

$$\overline{\partial}^* \colon A^{p,q}(M) \to A^{p,q-1}(M)$$

by requiring that

$$\left(\bar{\partial}^{*}\psi,\eta\right)=\left(\psi,\bar{\partial}\eta\right)$$

for all  $\eta \in A^{p,q-1}(M)$ . This will be justified in a moment, but first we show **Lemma.**  $A \quad \overline{\partial}$ -closed form  $\psi \in \mathbb{Z}^{p,q}_{\overline{\partial}}(M)$  is of minimal norm in  $\psi + \overline{\partial}A^{p,q-1}(M)$  if and only if  $\overline{\partial}^* \psi = 0$ .

**Proof.** If 
$$\bar{\partial}^* \psi = 0$$
, then for any  $\eta \in A^{p,q-1}(M)$  with  $\bar{\partial}\eta = 0$   
$$\|\psi + \bar{\partial}\eta\|^2 = (\psi + \bar{\partial}\eta, \psi + \bar{\partial}\eta)$$
$$= \|\psi\|^2 + \|\bar{\partial}\eta\|^2 + 2\operatorname{Re}(\psi, \bar{\partial}\eta)$$
$$= \|\psi\|^2 + \|\bar{\partial}\eta\|^2 + 2\operatorname{Re}(\bar{\partial}^*\psi, \eta)$$
$$= \|\psi\|^2 + \|\bar{\partial}\eta\|^2$$
$$> \|\psi\|^2,$$

so  $\psi$  has minimal norm. Conversely, if  $\psi$  is of smallest norm, then for any  $\eta \in A^{p,q-1}(M)$ 

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\|\psi+t\bar{\partial}\eta\|^2(0)=0.$$

But at t = 0

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}(\psi + t\bar{\partial}\eta, \psi + t\bar{\partial}\eta) = 2\operatorname{Re}(\psi, \bar{\partial}\eta)$$

and

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}(\psi + t\bar{\partial}(i\eta), \psi + t\bar{\partial}(i\eta)) = 2\operatorname{Im}(\psi, \bar{\partial}\eta).$$

So

$$(\bar{\partial}^*\psi,\eta) = (\psi,\bar{\partial}\eta) = 0$$
  
for all  $\eta \in A^{p,q-1}(M)$ , and hence  $\bar{\partial}^*\psi = 0$ . Q.E.D.

So, at least formally, the Dolbeault cohomology group  $H^{p,q}_{\bar{\partial}}(M) = Z^{p,q}_{\bar{\partial}}(M)/\bar{\partial}A^{p,q-1}(M)$  is represented exactly by the solutions of the two first-order equations

$$\overline{\partial}\psi = 0, \qquad \overline{\partial}^*\psi = 0.$$

These two may be replaced by the single second-order equation

$$\Delta_{\bar{\partial}}\psi = (\bar{\partial}\bar{\partial}^* + \bar{\partial}^*\bar{\partial})\psi = 0:$$

clearly  $\bar{\partial}\psi = 0 = \bar{\partial}^*\psi \Rightarrow \Delta\psi = 0$ , and conversely

$$\begin{aligned} (\Delta_{\bar{\partial}}\psi,\psi) &= \left(\bar{\partial}\bar{\partial}^{*}\psi,\psi\right) + \left(\bar{\partial}^{*}\bar{\partial}\psi,\psi\right) \\ &= \|\bar{\partial}^{*}\psi\|^{2} + \|\bar{\partial}\psi\|^{2}, \end{aligned}$$

so  $\Delta_{\partial}\psi = 0 \Longrightarrow \overline{\partial}\psi = \overline{\partial}^*\psi = 0$ . The operator

 $\Delta_{\bar{\mathfrak{d}}}: A^{p,q}(M) \longrightarrow A^{p,q}(M)$ 

is called the  $\overline{\partial}$ -Laplacian, or simply the Laplacian (written  $\Delta$ ) if no ambiguity is likely. Differential forms satisfying the Laplace equation

 $\Delta \psi = 0$ 

are called *harmonic forms*; the space of harmonic forms of type (p,q) is denoted  $\mathcal{H}^{p,q}(M)$  and called the *harmonic space*. What the above formal argument suggests is the isomorphism

(\*) 
$$\mathfrak{H}^{p,q}(M) \cong H^{p,q}_{\overline{\mathfrak{z}}}(M);$$

if this can be proved, then we will have a unique representative for each cohomology class, which should certainly be an advantage. The isomorphism (\*) is part of the Hodge theorem, whose proof together with the corollaries of (\*) will occupy this section.

We begin by giving an explicit formula for the adjoint  $\bar{\partial}^*$ , thereby proving its existence. First we define the *star*, or *duality operator*,

\*: 
$$A^{p,q}(M) \rightarrow A^{n-p,n-q}(M)$$

by requiring

$$(\psi(z),\eta(z))\Phi(z) = \psi(z) \wedge *\eta(z)$$

for all  $\psi \in A^{p,q}(M)$ . This is an algebraic operator, which is given locally as follows: if we write

$$\eta = \sum_{I,J} \eta_{I\bar{J}} \varphi_I \wedge \bar{\varphi}_J$$

then

$$*\eta = 2^{p+q-n} \sum_{I,J} \varepsilon_{IJ} \bar{\eta}_{I\bar{J}} \varphi_{I^0} \wedge \bar{\varphi}_{J^0},$$

where  $I^0 = \{1, ..., n\} - I$  and we write  $\epsilon_{I,J}$  for the sign of the permutation

$$(1,\ldots,n,1',\ldots,n') \to (i_1,\ldots,i_p,j_1,\ldots,j_q,i_1^0,\ldots,i_{n-p}^0,j_1^0,\ldots,j_{n-q}^0).$$

The signs work out so that

$$**\eta = (-1)^{p+q}\eta.$$

In terms of star, the adjoint operator is

$$\bar{\partial}^* = - * \bar{\partial} *$$

Indeed, we have, for  $\psi \in A^{p,q-1}(M)$  and  $\eta \in A^{p,q}(M)$ 

$$\begin{aligned} \left(\bar{\partial}\psi,\eta\right) &= \int_{\mathcal{M}} \bar{\partial}\psi \wedge *\eta \\ &= (-1)^{p+q} \int_{\mathcal{M}} \psi \wedge \bar{\partial}*\eta + \int_{\mathcal{M}} \bar{\partial}(\psi \wedge *\eta). \end{aligned}$$

Since  $\bar{\partial} = d$  on forms of type (n, n-1), the second term on the right is

$$\int_{M} d(\psi \wedge *\eta) = 0$$

by Stokes' theorem. Thus, for all  $\psi$ ,

$$(\bar{\partial}\psi,\eta) = -\int_{M}\psi\wedge *(*\bar{\partial}*\eta)$$

so that  $\bar{\partial}^*$  is defined by the above formula. Note that  $\bar{\partial}^2 = 0 \Rightarrow \bar{\partial}^{*2} = 0$ .

We now digress for a moment to explain the origins of the terminology Laplacian and harmonic. Provided we work with compactly supported forms, the above definitions are valid for any complex manifold. It is reasonable to expect the case of  $\mathbb{C}^n$  with the Euclidean metric to provide a good local approximation to what is going on. Suppose we take p = q = 0and write  $dz = dz_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge dz_n$ . Then, for  $f \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{C}^n)$ ,

$$\begin{split} \Delta(f) &= \overline{\partial}^* \overline{\partial} f \\ &= \overline{\partial}^* \left( \sum_j \frac{\partial f}{\partial \bar{z}_j} d\bar{z}_j \right) \\ &= * \overline{\partial} \left( 2^{1-n} \sum \pm \frac{\overline{\partial} f}{\partial \bar{z}_j} dz \wedge d\bar{z}_j^{\,0} \right) \\ &= * \left( 2^{1-n} \sum_j - \frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{z}_j} \left( \frac{\overline{\partial} f}{\partial \bar{z}_j} \right) \right) dz \wedge d\bar{z} \\ &= v * \left( 2^{1-n} \sum_j - \frac{\partial^2 f}{\partial z_j \partial \bar{z}_j} \right) dz \wedge d\bar{z} \\ &= \left( 2 \sum_j - \frac{\partial^2 f}{\partial z_j \partial \bar{z}_j} \right). \end{split}$$

Since

$$2\frac{\partial^2}{\partial z_j \,\partial \bar{z}_j} = \frac{1}{2} \left( \frac{\partial^2}{\partial x_j^2} + \frac{\partial^2}{\partial y_j^2} \right),$$

we find that, up to a constant,  $\Delta(f)$  is the usual Laplacian on functions in  $\mathbb{C}^n \cong \mathbb{R}^{2n}$ . Later on, in the discussion of Kähler manifolds, this computation will be extended to show that

$$\Delta(f dz_I \wedge d\bar{z}_J) = \left(-2\sum_j \frac{\partial^2 f}{\partial z_j \partial \bar{z}_j}\right) dz_I \wedge d\bar{z}_J,$$

which explains the terminology for compactly supported forms in  $\mathbb{C}^n$ .

Returning to our compact, complex manifold M, we are aiming for the famous

# **Hodge Theorem**

- 1. dim  $\mathcal{H}^{p,q}(\mathbf{M}) < \infty$ ; and
- 2. because of this, the orthogonal projection

 $\mathfrak{H}: A^{p,q}(M) \to \mathfrak{H}^{p,q}(M)$ 

is well-defined, and there exists a unique operator, the Green's operator,

$$G: A^{p,q}(M) \longrightarrow A^{p,q}(M),$$
with  $G(\mathcal{H}^{p,q}(M)) = 0$ ,  $\overline{\partial}G = G\overline{\partial}$ ,  $\overline{\partial}^*G = G\overline{\partial}^*$  and  
(\*\*)  $I = \mathcal{H} + \Delta G$ 
on  $A^{p,q}(M)$ 

on  $A^{p,q}(M)$ .

The equation (\*\*) in the form

$$\psi = \mathcal{H}(\psi) + \bar{\partial}(\bar{\partial}^* G\psi) + \bar{\partial}^*(\bar{\partial} G\psi)$$

is called the *Hodge decomposition on forms*, since it directly implies the orthogonal direct-sum decomposition

$$A^{p,q}(M) = \mathfrak{N}^{p,q}(M) \oplus \overline{\partial} A^{p,q-1}(M) \oplus \overline{\partial}^* A^{p,q+1}(M).$$

The content of (\*\*) is sometimes expressed by saying that, given  $\eta$ , the equation

 $\Delta \psi = \eta$ 

has a solution  $\psi$  if and only if  $\Re(\eta)=0$ , and then

$$\psi = G(\eta)$$

is the unique solution satisfying  $\mathcal{K}(\psi)=0$ . So, in effect what we shall be doing is trying to solve the Laplace equation on a compact manifold. The idea is to first solve this equation in the *weak sense*—i.e., in the Hilbert-space completion  $\mathcal{L}^{p,q}(M)$  of  $A^{p,q}(M)$  to find a  $\psi$  such that

$$(\psi, \Delta \varphi) = (\eta, \varphi)$$

for all  $\varphi \in A^{p,q}(M)$ —and then to prove that this  $\psi$  is in fact  $C^{\infty}$ . The first step is pretty much formal Hilbert-space theory, and the second—usually called the *regularity theorem*—is at least a local problem, since  $\varphi$  may be written as a sum of forms with compact support in coordinate patches.

# Proof of the Hodge Theorem I: Local Theory

The proof of the Hodge theorem given here uses elementary Hilbert-space techniques. We are looking for the element of smallest norm in the affine

subspace  $\psi + \bar{\partial}A^{p,q-1}(M) \subset A^{p,q}(M)$ . Clearly such an element can be found in the closure of  $\psi + \bar{\partial}A^{p,q-1}(M)$  in the completion  $\mathcal{L}^{p,q}(M)$  of the pre-Hilbert space  $A^{p,q}(M)$ , simply by orthogonal projection. The problem then is to show that the element found in this way in fact lies in  $A^{p,q}(M)$ . We start by discussing functions on the torus. This will provide a model for the formalism underlying the basic estimates; also, by rendering transparent the behavior of the Euclidean Laplacian on the torus, we will gain some idea of what to expect in general.

Let T be the real torus  $(\mathbb{R}/(2\pi\mathbb{Z}))^n$  with coordinates  $x = (x_1, \dots, x_n)$ . Denote by  $\mathfrak{F}$  the space of formal Fourier series

$$u=\sum_{\xi\in\mathbf{Z}^n}u_\xi e^{i\langle\xi,x\rangle}.$$

The Sobolev s-norm is given by

$$||u||_{s}^{2} = \sum_{\xi} (1 + ||\xi||^{2})^{s} |u_{\xi}|^{2},$$

and we define the Sobolev spaces  $H_s$  by

$$H_s = \{ u \in \mathcal{F} : \|u\|_s < \infty \}.$$

These are Hilbert spaces; we have clearly a sequence of inclusions

 $\supset H_{-n} \supset H_{-n+1} \supset \cdots \supset H_{-1} \supset H_0 \supset H_1 \supset \cdots \supset H_n \supset \cdots,$ and we let

$$H_{\infty} = \cap H_{\alpha}, \qquad H_{-\infty} = \cup H_{\alpha}.$$

Now let  $C^{s}(T)$  be the functions of class s on T. A function  $\varphi \in C^{0}(T)$  has a Fourier expansion  $\sum \varphi_{k} e^{i\langle \xi, x \rangle}$ , where

$$\varphi_{\xi} = \int_{T} \varphi(x) e^{-i\langle \xi, x \rangle} dx \qquad \left( dx = \frac{dx_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge dx_n}{(2\pi)^n} \right).$$

We have Parseval's identity

$$\begin{split} \int_{T} |\varphi|^{2} &= \int_{T} \Big( \sum \varphi_{\xi} e^{i\langle \xi, e \rangle} \Big) \Big( \sum \overline{\varphi}_{\xi'} e^{-i\langle \xi', x \rangle} \Big) \\ &= \int_{T} \varphi_{\xi} \overline{\varphi}_{\xi'} e^{i\langle \xi - \xi', x \rangle} dx \\ &= \int_{T} \sum_{\xi} |\varphi_{\xi}|^{2} dx \\ &= \sum_{\xi} |\varphi_{\xi}|^{2}, \end{split}$$

so that  $C^{0}(T)$  maps into  $H_{0}$  injectively with  $\| \|_{0}$  as  $L^{2}$ -norm on  $C^{0}(T)$ . The justification of this interchange of limits is done by using partial sums and the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality.

#### FOUNDATIONAL MATERIAL

We set  $D_j = (1/\sqrt{-1})(\partial/\partial x_j)$  and use the standard multiindex notations

$$D^{\alpha} = D_1^{\alpha_1} \cdots D_n^{\alpha_n}, \qquad \alpha = (\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_n),$$
  
$$\begin{bmatrix} \alpha \end{bmatrix} = \alpha_1 + \cdots + \alpha_n,$$
  
$$\xi^{\alpha} = \xi_1^{\alpha_1} \cdots \xi_n^{\alpha_n}.$$

By integration by parts

$$\int_T D^{\alpha} \varphi \cdot \overline{\psi} = \int_T \varphi \, \overline{D^{\alpha} \psi} \,, \qquad \varphi, \psi \in C^{\infty}(T),$$

and so for  $\varphi \in C^{s}(T)$  and  $[\alpha] \leq s$ 

$$(D^{\alpha}\varphi)_{\xi} = \int_{T} D^{\alpha}\varphi e^{-i\langle\xi,x\rangle} dx$$
$$= \int_{T} \varphi \xi^{\alpha} e^{-i\langle\xi,x\rangle} dx$$
$$= \xi^{\alpha}\varphi_{\xi},$$

i.e.,

$$||D^{\alpha}\varphi||_{0}^{2} = \sum_{\xi} |\xi^{\alpha}|^{2} |\varphi_{\xi}|^{2}.$$

Thus there is an inclusion

$$C^{s}(T) \subset H_{s},$$

and from

$$\sum_{[\alpha] < s} |\xi^{2\alpha}| \le (1 + ||\xi||^2)^s \le C_s \sum_{[\alpha] < s} |\xi^{2\alpha}|$$

we see that on  $C^{s}(T) \subset H_{s}$  the Sobolev norm  $\| \|_{s}$  is equivalent to

$$\sum_{[\alpha] \leq s} \|D^{\alpha}\varphi\|_{0}^{2}$$

which we may describe as the L<sup>2</sup>-norm of the function  $\varphi$  together with its derivatives up to order s. Indeed,  $H_s$  is the completion of  $C^{\infty}(T)$  in this norm.

There is a partial converse to this, the important

**Sobolev Lemma.**  $H_{s+[n/2]+1} \subset C^{s}(T)$ ; that is, every  $u \in H_{s+[n/2]+1}$  is the Fourier series of a function  $\varphi \in C^{s}(T)$ , and this series converges uniformly to  $\varphi$ .

**Proof.** First, consider the case s = 0; let

$$u=\sum_{\xi}u_{\xi}e^{i\langle\xi,x\rangle}$$

with

$$\sum_{\xi} \left( 1 + \|\xi\|^2 \right)^{[n/2]+1} |u_{\xi}|^2 < \infty.$$

86

The partial sums

$$S_R = \sum_{\|\xi\| \le R} u_{\xi} e^{i\langle \xi, x \rangle}$$

are continuous, and for  $R \leq R'$ ,

$$\begin{split} |S_R(x) - S_{R'}(x)| &\leq \sum_{\|\xi\| > R} |u_{\xi}| \\ &= \sum_{\|\xi\| > R} \frac{\left( (1 + \|\xi\|^2)^{[n/2] + 1} |u_{\xi}|^2 \right)^{1/2}}{\left( (1 + \|\xi\|^2)^{[n/2] + 1} \right)^{1/2}} \\ &\leq \||u\|_{[n/2] + 1} \left[ \sum_{\|\xi\| > R} \left( \frac{1}{(1 + \|\xi\|^2)^{[n/2] + 1}} \right)^{1/2} \right]. \end{split}$$

Now apply the integral test in  $\mathbb{R}^n$  to conclude that

$$\sum_{\xi} \left( \frac{1}{\left( 1 + \|\xi\|^2 \right)^{\left[ n/2 \right] + 1}} \right)^{1/2} \le \sum_{\xi \neq 0} \frac{1}{\|\xi\|^{n+1}}$$

converges, from which it follows that  $S_R(x)$  converges uniformly to  $\varphi \in C^0(T)$  with  $\varphi_{\xi} = u_{\xi}$ .

Now we proceed by induction on s. Since the proof for general n involves only inessential formalism beyond what we have just done together with the one-variable case, we shall complete the argument only when n=1.

So, we suppose  $H_{s+1} \subset C^{s}(T)$  and

$$u=\sum_{\xi\in\mathbb{Z}}u_{\xi}e^{i\xi x}$$

satisfies  $u \in H_{s+2}$ , i.e.,

$$\sum_{\xi} |\xi|^{2s+4} |u_{\xi}|^2 < \infty.$$

Set

$$v=\sum_{\xi\neq 0}i\xi u_{\xi}e^{i\xi x}.$$

Then  $v \in H_{s+1}$ , and therefore is a function in  $C^{s}(T)$  by induction hypothesis. The convergence being uniform, we may integrate term-by-term:

$$\int_{0}^{x} v(t) dt = \sum_{\xi} u_{\xi} e^{i\xi x} dx = u(x) - u_{0},$$

so u'(x) = v(x) and  $u \in C^{s+1}(T)$ .

Q.E.D.

Summarizing, we have shown that the Fourier series mapping  $C^0(T) \rightarrow \mathcal{F}$  leads to inclusions

$$C^{s}(T) \subset H_{s},$$
  
$$H_{s+[n/2]+1} \subset C^{s}(T),$$
  
$$C^{\infty}(T) = H_{\infty}.$$

A useful remark is that the proof of the Sobolev lemma gives an estimate

$$\sup_{x \in T} |D^{\alpha} \varphi(x)| \leq C_{\alpha} ||\varphi||_{[n/2]+1+[\alpha]}.$$

**Rellich Lemma.** For s > r the inclusion

$$H_s \subset H_r$$

is compact.

**Proof.** Given a bounded sequence  $\{u_k\}$  in  $H_s$ , we want to find a convergent subsequence in  $H_r$ . Since, for all k we have

$$\sum (1 + ||\xi||^2)' |u_{k,\xi}|^2 \leq \sum_{\xi} (1 + ||\xi||^2)^s |u_{k,\xi}|^2 < C,$$

for fixed  $\xi$  the sequence  $\{(1+||\xi||^2)^{r/2}u_{k,\xi}\}_k$  is bounded and hence has a Cauchy subsequence. By the standard diagonalization, then, we can find a subsequence  $\{u_k\}$  such that  $\{(1+||\xi||^2)^{r/2}u_{k,\xi}\}_k$  is Cauchy for every  $\xi$ . Now we separate the terms with small  $\xi$ , of which there are only a finite

Now we separate the terms with small  $\xi$ , of which there are only a finite number, from those with large  $\xi$  where the factor  $(1 + ||\xi||^2)^r$  will help: given  $\varepsilon > 0$ , choose R and m such that

$$\frac{4C}{(1+\|\xi\|^2)^{s-r}} < \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \quad \text{for} \quad \|\xi\| > R,$$
$$\sum_{\xi\| \le R} (1+\|\xi\|^2)^r |u_{k,\xi} - u_{l,\xi}|^2 < \frac{\varepsilon}{2}$$

for  $k, l \ge m$ . Then

11

$$\|u_{k} - u_{l}\|_{r}^{2} = \sum_{\|\xi\| \leq R} (1 + \|\xi\|^{2})^{r} |u_{k,\xi} - u_{l,\xi}|^{2} + \sum_{\|\xi\| > R} \frac{(1 + \|\xi\|^{2})^{s}}{(1 + \|\xi\|^{2})^{s-r}} |u_{k,\xi} - u_{l,\xi}|^{2} < \frac{\varepsilon}{2} + \frac{\varepsilon}{2} = \varepsilon.$$
Q.E.D.

We now wish to examine the Laplace equation on the torus T. Essentially we are going to prove in this case the Hodge theorem for 0-forms, or functions, with the standard Euclidean metric and relative to the exterior derivative d.

88

For  $\varphi \in C^{\infty}(T)$  the Laplacian is

$$\begin{split} \Delta_d \varphi &= \sum_i D_i^2 \varphi \\ &= -\sum_i \frac{\partial^2 \varphi}{\partial x_i^2} \\ &= -\sum_{\xi} \varphi_{\xi} ||\xi||^2 e^{i\langle \xi, x \rangle}. \end{split}$$

We will discuss the equation

(\*)  $\Delta_d \varphi = \psi$ 

in a manner such that the conclusions carry over to a general compact manifold. A function  $\varphi \in L^2(T) = H_0$  is said to be a *weak solution* to (\*) if

$$(\Delta_d \eta, \varphi) = (\eta, \psi)$$

for all  $\eta \in C^{\infty}(T)$ . In case the weak solution  $\varphi$  is also a  $C^{\infty}$  function, the Laplacian is self-adjoint, meaning that

$$(\eta, \Delta_d \varphi) = (\eta, \psi)$$

for all  $\eta \in C^{\infty}(T)$ , and so  $\Delta_d \varphi = \psi$  in the usual sense. Weak solutions are easy to find by Hilbert-space methods, and the point is to prove regularity.

We first note that the weak solutions of the homogeneous equation

$$\Delta_d \varphi = 0$$

satisfy

$$\left(\|\xi\|^2 e^{i\langle\xi,x\rangle},\varphi\right)=0$$

for all  $\xi$ . Thus the weak harmonic space consists of the constant functions, defined by  $\varphi_{\xi} = 0$  for  $\xi \neq 0$ .

Next, we observe that (\*) makes sense when  $\psi \in L^2(T) = H_0$ . A necessary condition for it to have a weak solution is that  $\psi_0 = 0$ , i.e.,  $\psi$  should be orthogonal to the harmonic space.

Now, assuming this to be the case,

$$\varphi = -\sum_{\xi \neq 0} \frac{1}{\|\xi\|^2} \psi_{\xi} e^{i\langle \xi, x \rangle}$$

gives a formal Fourier series solution to (\*). Since clearly  $\psi \in L^2(T) \Rightarrow \varphi \in L^2(T)$ , it is a weak solution. In fact we can say more:

For  $\psi \in L^2(T)$ , if we define the Green's operator by

$$G(\psi) = -\sum_{\xi \neq 0} \frac{1}{\|\xi\|^2} \psi_{\xi} e^{i\langle \xi, x \rangle},$$

then

$$G: H_s \longrightarrow H_{s+2}$$

is a bounded linear operator. In case  $\psi$  is perpendicular to the harmonic space,

$$\varphi = G(\psi)$$

gives a weak solution to (\*). By the Sobolev lemma, if  $\psi \in C^{\infty}(T)$  then  $\varphi \in C^{\infty}(T)$  and  $\varphi$  is a solution of (\*) in the usual sense. Finally, by the Rellich lemma

$$G: L^2(T) \to L^2(T)$$

is a compact, self-adjoint operator. The spectral decomposition for G on  $L^{2}(T)$  is just Fourier series.

At this juncture the observations of the preceding paragraph more than establish the Hodge theorem for zero-forms on a torus. The essential point is this: The operator

$$I + \Delta_d \colon H_s \longrightarrow H_{s-2}$$

is trivially bounded, since  $\Delta$  is second order. More importantly, the identity

$$\|(I + \Delta_d)\varphi\|_{s-2}^2 = \|\varphi\|_s^2$$

allows us to invert  $I + \Delta_d$  on  $L^2(T)$  using the closed graph theorem. This inverse is a compact smoothing operator and contains the information of the Green's operator. If, on a general compact manifold M, we carry over the Sobolev-space formalism and can prove the *basic estimate* 

$$\|(I+\Delta_d)\varphi\|_{s-2}^2 \ge C_s \|\varphi\|_s^2$$

by calculus, then we can hope to obtain the same sort of picture as on the torus.

We conclude the Fourier series discussion with some remarks concerning *distributions*, defined as the linear functions

$$\lambda: C^{\infty}(T) \longrightarrow \mathbb{C},$$

which are continuous in the sense that

$$|\lambda(\varphi)| \leq C_{\lambda} \sup_{\substack{[\alpha] \leq k \\ x \in T}} |D^{\alpha}\varphi(x)|$$

90

for some k. Each distribution generates a formal Fourier series  $\sum \lambda_{\xi} e^{i\langle \xi, x \rangle}$  where

$$\lambda_{\varepsilon} = \lambda(e^{-i\langle \xi, x \rangle}).$$

It follows from the definition of continuity of  $\lambda$  and the above estimate on  $\sup_{x \in T} |D^{\alpha} \varphi(x)|$  that each distribution  $\lambda$  is a continuous linear function on  $H_s$  for some s. The pairing

$$(u,v)=\sum_{\xi}u_{\xi}v_{\xi}$$

identifies  $H_{-s}$  with the dual of  $H_s$ , so that  $\lambda \in H_{-s}$  with its formal Fourier series given above. If we denote by  $\mathfrak{D}(T)$  the space of distributions, then we conclude that

$$\mathfrak{N}(T)=H_{-\infty}$$

The derivatives of a distribution are defined by

 $D^{\alpha}\lambda(\varphi) = \lambda(D^{\alpha}\varphi).$ 

The Fourier coefficients of  $D^{\alpha}\lambda$  are  $(D^{\alpha}\lambda)_{\xi} = \xi^{\alpha}\lambda_{\xi}$ . With this definition, a distribution is obtained by taking a finite number of derivatives of a continuous function.

A final piece of useful terminology is this: A distribution  $\lambda$  is said to be in L<sup>2</sup> in case  $\lambda \in H_0 \subset H_{-\infty}$ . Then we may describe the Sobolev spaces by

 $H_s$  consists of all distributions  $\lambda$  such that the distributional derivatives  $D^{\alpha}\lambda$  are in  $L^2$  for  $[\alpha] \leq s$ .

An example of an interesting distribution is the delta function defined by

$$\delta(\varphi) = \varphi(0).$$

It has formal Fourier series

$$\delta = \sum_{\xi} e^{i\langle \xi, x \rangle}.$$

We shall not use distributions in proving the Hodge theorem, but they will be rather extensively discussed in Section 1 of Chapter 3. Note in passing that the equation

$$\Delta_d \varphi = \psi,$$

where  $\psi$  is a distribution, may be solved provided that  $\psi(\eta)=0$  for any harmonic  $\eta$ . If  $\psi \in H_s$  for any s, positive or negative, then  $\varphi \in H_{s+2}$ . In particular, regularity holds for distribution solutions as well as weak Hilbert-space solutions. We shall work in this latter setting in order to take advantage of the standard theory of compact, self-adjoint operators on Hilbert spaces.

## Proof of the Hodge Theorem II: Global Theory

On a torus the Sobolev s-norm is given equivalently by a weighted Fourier series norm or by the  $L^2$ -norm

$$\sum_{[\alpha] \leq s} \int_T |D^{\alpha} \varphi|^2 dx.$$

This latter may be extended to vector bundles over manifolds so that the Sobolev lemma and Rellich lemma both remain valid. We now explain how this is done.

To begin with, suppose that  $U \subset V \subset \mathbb{R}^n$  are open sets in  $\mathbb{R}^n$  with each relatively compact in the next. Functions with compact support in U may be considered as functions on a torus T. Suppose that  $v_1(x), \ldots, v_n(x)$  are  $C^{\infty}$  vector fields in V that are everywhere linearly independent, and that  $\rho(x)$  is a positive function on V. For  $\varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(U)$  the Sobolev 0- and 1-norms are equivalent to

$$\int_{V} \rho(x) |\varphi(x)|^2 dx, \qquad \int_{V} \rho(x) \left\{ |\varphi(x)|^2 + \sum_{i} |v_i(x) \cdot \varphi(x)|^2 \right\} dx$$

respectively. More generally, note that the commutator

$$[v_i, v_j]\varphi = v_i(v_j\varphi) - v_j(v_i\varphi)$$

is an operator of order 1, where an operator of order s is one involving at most s-derivatives and denoted by a generic symbol  $A^{s}\varphi$ . An expression

$$v^{\alpha}\varphi = v_1^{\alpha_1}(v_2^{\alpha_2}\cdots(v_n^{\alpha_n}\varphi)\cdots)$$

is independent of the ordering modulo operators of order  $< [\alpha]$ . It follows that the Sobolev s-norm of  $\varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(U)$  is equivalent to

$$\sum_{[\alpha]\leq s}\int |v^{\alpha}\varphi(x)|^2dx.$$

Suppose now that  $E \to M$  is a vector bundle over a compact manifold M. Assume that we have connection  $\nabla$  in E and in the tangent bundle T(M) of M. (It is more convenient to denote the connection operator by  $\nabla$ , rather than D as in Section 5 of Chapter 0.) If  $\{e_{\alpha}\}$  is a local frame for E and  $\{v_i\}$  a local frame for T(M) with dual coframe  $\{\varphi_i\}$ , then the covariant derivatives  $\nabla_i f_{\alpha} = f_{\alpha,i}$  of a section  $f = \sum_{\alpha} f_{\alpha} e_{\alpha}$  of  $E \to M$  are defined by

$$\nabla f = \sum_{\alpha,i} f_{\alpha,i} e_{\alpha} \otimes \varphi_i.$$

We have

$$f_{\alpha,i} = v_i f_\alpha + A^0(f),$$
where  $A^0$  is an operator of order zero involving the connection matrix.

Applying these considerations to  $E \otimes T^*(M)$ , we may define  $f_{\alpha,i,j} = \nabla_j (\nabla_i f_{\alpha})$ , and so forth. The commutation rule

$$\left[\nabla_i, \nabla_j\right] f_\alpha = A^{1}(f)$$

follows from the above expression for  $f_{\alpha,i}$ .

Suppose now that E and T(M) have metrics and that  $\{e_{\alpha}\}, \{v_i\}$  are orthonormal frames. The global Sobolev s-norm of sections  $f \in C^{\infty}(M, E)$  is defined by

$$\|f\|_{s}^{2} = \sum_{k < s} \int_{M} \|\nabla^{k} f\|_{0}^{2} dx,$$

where

$$\nabla^k f = \nabla (\nabla (\cdots (\nabla f) \cdots)) .$$
  
k times

Denote by  $\mathcal{H}_s(M, E)$  the completion of  $C^{\infty}(M, E)$  in this norm. Since, by our remarks at the beginning of this section, the global Sobolev norm induces a norm equivalent to the usual Sobolev norm on sections compactly supported in a neighborhood of a point, by using a partition of unity we may conclude the

**Global Sobolev Lemma.**  $\mathcal{H}_{[n/2]+1+s}(M,E) \subset C^{s}(M,E)$ , the sections of differentiability class s on M, and

$$\bigcap_{s} \mathcal{H}_{s}(M,E) = C^{\infty}(M,E).$$

Global Rellich Lemma. For s > r the inclusion

 $\mathfrak{H}_{s}(M, E) \to \mathfrak{H}_{r}(M, E)$ 

is a compact operator.

Now let M be a compact hermitian manifold with hermitian connection in the tangent bundle. Denote by  $\mathcal{H}_s^{p,q}(M)$  the completion of  $A^{p,q}(M)$  in the Sobolev s-norm,  $\| \| = \| \|_0$ , and define the Dirichlet inner product and Dirichlet norm, respectively, by

$$\begin{aligned} \mathfrak{D}(\varphi,\psi) &= (\varphi,\psi) + \left(\bar{\partial}\varphi,\bar{\partial}\psi\right) + \left(\bar{\partial}^*\varphi,\bar{\partial}^*\psi\right) \\ &= (\varphi,(I+\Delta)\psi) \\ \mathfrak{D}(\varphi) &= \mathfrak{D}(\varphi,\varphi) = \|\varphi\|^2 + \|\bar{\partial}\varphi\|^2 + \|\bar{\partial}^*\varphi\|^2. \end{aligned}$$

The basic estimate in the theory is provided by

Gårding's Inequality. For  $\varphi \in A^{p,q}(M)$  $\|\varphi\|_1^2 \leq C \mathfrak{D}(\varphi)$  (C>0). We remark that the operator  $I + \Delta$ , rather than just the Laplacian  $\Delta$ , is being used, since  $\Delta \ge 0$  implies that  $I + \Delta$  has no kernel and therefore we have a better chance of inverting it.

One use of the Gårding inequality will be to prove the

**Regularity Lemma I.** Suppose that  $\varphi \in \mathcal{K}_{s}^{p,q}(M)$ , and that  $\psi \in \mathcal{K}_{b}^{p,q}(M)$  is a weak solution of the equation

$$\Delta \psi = \varphi$$

in the sense that

$$(\psi, \Delta \eta) = (\varphi, \eta)$$

for all  $\eta \in A^{p,q}(M)$ . Then  $\psi \in \mathcal{K}_{s+2}^{p,q}(M)$ .

For example, suppose that  $\varphi \in \mathcal{K}_0^{p,q}(M)$  is an *eigenfunction* for the Laplacian, meaning that, for a constant  $\lambda$ , the equation

 $\Delta \varphi = \lambda \varphi$ 

holds in the weak sense. Then by the regularity lemma,  $\varphi \in \mathcal{H}^{p,q}_{s}(M)$  for all s, and by the global Sobolev lemma we conclude that any eigenfunction for  $\Delta$  is smooth.

We note that any eigenvalue  $\lambda \ge 0$ , and  $\lambda = 0 \Leftrightarrow \varphi$  is harmonic in the weak sense. By the regularity and Sobolev lemmas any such weakly harmonic form is  $C^{\infty}$  and harmonic in the usual sense.

We shall assume the Gårding inequality and regularity lemma and go ahead and complete the proof of the Hodge theorem. After this is done we shall prove the Gårding inequality. The regularity lemma will be proved when we discuss smoothing of distributions in general. The reader who wishes to have the complete argument at hand may find the proof at the end of the subsection entitled "Smoothing and Regularity" in Section 1 of Chapter 3.

The basic Hilbert-space tool is the spectral theorem for compact selfadjoint operators, together with the principle of representing bounded linear functions by taking the inner product with a fixed vector, in the form of the following

**Lemma.** Given  $\varphi \in \mathcal{K}_{0}^{p,q}(\mathbf{M})$ , there exists a unique  $\psi \in \mathcal{H}_{1}^{p,q}(\mathbf{M})$  such that

$$(\varphi,\eta) = \mathcal{O}(\psi,\eta) = (\psi,(I+\Delta)\eta)$$

for all  $\eta \in A^{p,q}(M)$ . The mapping

$$\psi = T(\varphi)$$

from  $\mathfrak{K}^{p,q}(M)$  to  $\mathfrak{K}^{p,q}(M)$  is bounded, and therefore the mapping

 $T: \mathcal{H}^{p,q}_0(M) \to \mathcal{H}^{p,q}_0(M)$ 

is compact and self-adjoint.

94

**Proof.** The Gårding inequality says that the Dirichlet norm is equivalent to the Sobolev 1-norm on  $\mathcal{H}_{1}^{p,q}(M)$ . The linear functional

$$\eta \to (\varphi, \eta) \qquad (\eta \in A^{p,q}(M))$$

extends to a bounded linear form on  $\mathcal{H}_{l}^{p,q}(M)$  with the Dirichlet norm, by virtue of

$$|(\varphi,\eta)| \leq ||\varphi||_0 ||\eta||_0 \leq ||\varphi||_0 \mathfrak{N}(\eta).$$

Thus the equation

$$(\varphi,\eta) = \mathfrak{N}(\psi,\eta)$$

has a unique solution  $\psi = T(\varphi)$  characterized by

$$(\varphi,\eta) = (T\varphi,(I+\Delta)\eta) \qquad (\eta \in A^{p,q}(M)).$$

T is self-adjoint, since this is true of I and  $\Delta$ . From

$$2\alpha\beta \leq \varepsilon\alpha^2 + \frac{1}{\varepsilon}\beta^2$$

and

$$\|T\varphi\|_{1}^{2} \leq C \circ (T\varphi, T\varphi)$$
  
=  $C(\varphi, T\varphi)$   
 $\leq C \|\varphi\|_{0} \|T\varphi\|_{0}$   
 $\leq 2\varepsilon C \|T\varphi\|_{0}^{2} + \frac{2C}{\varepsilon} \|\varphi\|_{0}^{2}$ 

we deduce that

$$||T\varphi||_1^2 \leq C' ||\varphi||_0^2.$$

This says that T is bounded as a map from  $\mathcal{K}_{0}^{p,q}(M)$  to  $\mathcal{K}_{1}^{p,q}(M)$ , and by the global Rellich lemma it is compact as an operator on  $\mathcal{K}_{0}^{p,q}(M)$ . Q.E.D.

According to the spectral theorem for compact, self-adjoint operators there is a Hilbert-space decomposition

$$\mathfrak{H}_{0}^{p,q}(M)=\bigoplus_{m}E(\rho_{m}),$$

where  $\rho_m$  are the eigenvalues of T and  $E(\rho_m)$  are the *finite-dimensional* eigenspaces. Since T is one-to-one, all  $\rho_m \neq 0$ ; moreover, the equation

$$T\varphi = \rho_m \varphi$$

is the same as

$$(\varphi,\eta) = (\rho_m \varphi, (I+\Delta)\eta) \qquad (\eta \in A^{p,q}(M)),$$

which implies that

$$\Delta \varphi = \left(\frac{1-\rho_m}{\rho_m}\right)\varphi$$

in the weak sense. It follows that the eigenspaces for T and  $\Delta$  are the same and are finite-dimensional vector spaces consisting of  $C^{\infty}$  forms. The eigenvalues  $\lambda_m$  for  $\Delta$  and  $\rho_m$  for T are related by

$$\lambda_m = \frac{1 - \rho_m}{\rho_m}$$
$$\rho_m = \frac{1}{1 + \lambda_m}.$$

We may assume that

$$0=\lambda_0<\lambda_1<\cdots,$$

where  $\lambda_m \uparrow \infty$ ,  $\rho_m \downarrow 0$  as  $m \to \infty$ . The harmonic space  $\mathcal{H}^{p,q}(M)$  corresponds to  $\lambda_0 = 0$ . For  $\varphi \in \mathcal{H}^{p,q}(M)^{\perp}$ 

 $\|\Delta \varphi\|_0 \ge \lambda_1 \|\varphi\|_0$  ( $\lambda_1 > 0$ ),

and if we define the Green's operator by

$$\begin{cases} G=0 \quad \text{on } \mathcal{H}^{p,q}(M), \\ G\varphi = \frac{1}{\lambda_m} \varphi, \quad \varphi \in E\left(\frac{1}{1+\lambda_m}\right), \end{cases}$$

then G is a compact, self-adjoint operator with spectral decomposition

 $\mathfrak{H}_{0}^{p,q}(M) = \mathfrak{H}^{p,q}(M) \oplus \Big( \bigoplus_{m} E(\rho_{m}) \Big),$ 

where

$$G\varphi = \left(\frac{\rho_m}{1-\rho_m}\right)\varphi, \qquad \varphi \in E(\rho_m).$$

At this point, we have proved the Hodge theorem. The essential idea is to produce the Green's operator by a Hilbert-space trick, and then to use the basic estimate to show that it is a compact smoothing operator. Actually, G is an integral operator of the form

$$(G\varphi)(x) = \int_{M} G(x,y)\varphi(y),$$

where G(x,y) is a beautiful kernel on  $M \times M$  with certain singularities along the diagonal  $\Delta$ . The Hilbert-space method has the disadvantage of not giving us the Green's operator in this form. If we were working with distributions rather than just  $L^2$ -forms, then we could produce G(x,y) by solving a distributional equation of the type

$$\Delta_x G(x,y) = \delta_y + S_y,$$

where  $\delta_y$  is a delta function at y and  $S_y$  is an operator of order  $-\infty$ . Such equations will be discussed in Section 1 of Chapter 3.

**Proof of the Gårding Inequality.** We suppose that  $\varphi_1, \ldots, \varphi_n$  is a local unitary coframe for the hermitian metric, so that

$$ds^2 = \sum_i \varphi_i \overline{\varphi}_i$$

A form of type (p,q) is written locally as

$$\psi = \frac{1}{p!q!} \sum_{I,J} \psi_{I,\bar{J}} \varphi_{I} \wedge \bar{\varphi}_{J},$$

where  $\psi_{I,J}$  is skew-symmetric in the indices  $i_{\alpha}$  and  $\bar{j}_{\beta}$ . There is a famous formula for the Laplacian, the *Weitzenböck identity*, which we shall use in the crude form

(W) 
$$(\Delta \psi)_{I\bar{J}} = \left(-\sum_{k=1}^{n} \nabla_k \nabla_{\bar{k}} \psi_{I,\bar{J}}\right) + A^1(\psi).$$

In other words, modulo lower-order terms the global Laplacian on forms looks like the Euclidean Laplacian  $-\sum_k \partial^2/(\partial z_k \partial \bar{z}_k)$  on vector-valued functions.

The precise Weitzenböck formula identifies the lower-order terms. For a general hermitian metric,  $A^{1}(\psi)$  is a messy operator involving the torsion in its terms of first order. However, when the metric is Kähler, these drop out and  $A^{1}(\psi)$  is the algebraic operator

$$A^{1}(\psi)_{I\bar{J}} = \sum_{k,j_{\alpha}\in J} R_{j_{\alpha}k}\psi_{I\bar{j}_{1}\cdots\bar{k}\cdots\bar{j}_{q}} \qquad (k \text{ in } \alpha \text{ th spot}),$$

where

$$R_{j\bar{k}} = \sum_{i} R^{i}_{ij\bar{k}}$$

is the Ricci curvature.

To prove the Weitzenböck formula we shall let  $v_1, \ldots, v_n$  be the vector field frame dual to  $\varphi_1, \ldots, \varphi_n$ , and  $v_i = \overline{v_i}$ . For a function f

$$\bar{\partial}f = \sum_{i} (v_{\bar{i}} \cdot f) \bar{\varphi}_{i},$$

and for a tensor  $\tau = \{\tau_I\}$  the components of the  $\overline{z}$ -covariant differential  $\overline{\nabla}\tau$  are given by

$$(\overline{\nabla}\tau)_I = \overline{\partial}\tau_I + A^0(\tau).$$

It is convenient to use the symbol " $\equiv$ " to denote "modulo lower-order terms," so that, e.g.,

$$(\overline{\nabla}\tau)_I \equiv \overline{\partial}\tau_I.$$

We set  $\Phi' = \varphi_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge \varphi_n$ .

It will suffice to prove (W) when  $\psi = f\varphi_I \wedge \overline{\varphi}_J$  (no summation). Since the dz's act as, so to speak, vector bundle indices, we will assume p = 0. Finally, by the symmetry in the formula we may take J = (1, ..., q), so that

$$\psi = f\bar{\varphi}_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge \bar{\varphi}_q.$$

Now we compute:

$$\begin{split} \bar{\partial}\psi &\equiv (-1)^{q} \sum_{k>q} f_{\bar{k}} \bar{\varphi}_{1} \wedge \cdots \wedge \bar{\varphi}_{q} \wedge \bar{\varphi}_{k} \\ *\bar{\partial}\psi &\equiv (-1)^{q} 2^{q+1-n} \sum_{k>q} (-1)^{k-q-1} \bar{f}_{\bar{k}} \bar{\varphi}_{q+1} \wedge \cdots \wedge \hat{\bar{\varphi}}_{k} \wedge \cdots \wedge \bar{\varphi}_{n} \wedge \Phi' \\ \bar{\partial} *\bar{\partial}\psi &\equiv \left( 2^{q+1-n} \sum_{k>q} \bar{f}_{\bar{k},k} \right) \bar{\varphi}_{q+1} \wedge \cdots \wedge \bar{\varphi}_{n} \wedge \Phi' \\ &+ \sum_{\substack{k>q\\l < q}} 2^{q+1-n} (-1)^{k-1} \bar{f}_{\bar{k},l} \bar{\varphi}_{l} \wedge \bar{\varphi}_{q+1} \wedge \cdots \wedge \bar{\varphi}_{k} \wedge \cdots \wedge \bar{\varphi}_{n} \wedge \Phi' \\ *\bar{\partial} *\bar{\partial}\psi &\equiv \left( 2 \sum_{k>q} f_{\bar{k},k} \right) \bar{\varphi}_{1} \wedge \cdots \wedge \bar{\varphi}_{q} \\ &+ 2 \sum_{\substack{k>q\\l < q}} (-1)^{l-1+q} f_{\bar{k},l} \bar{\varphi}_{1} \wedge \cdots \wedge \bar{\varphi}_{l} \wedge \bar{\varphi}_{k}. \end{split}$$

This gives  $*\bar{\partial}*\bar{\partial}\psi$ , and the other term  $\bar{\partial}*\bar{\partial}*\psi$  is similar but shorter:

$$\begin{aligned} *\psi &= 2^{q-n} \bar{f} \bar{\varphi}_{q+1} \wedge \cdots \wedge \bar{\varphi}_n \wedge \Phi' \\ \bar{\partial} *\psi &\equiv 2^{q-n} \sum_{l < q} \bar{f}_l \bar{\varphi}_l \wedge \bar{\varphi}_{q+1} \wedge \cdots \wedge \bar{\varphi}_n \wedge \Phi' \\ *\bar{\partial} *\psi &\equiv 2 \sum_{l < q} (-1)^{l-1} f_l \bar{\varphi}_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge \hat{\varphi}_l \wedge \cdots \wedge \bar{\varphi}_q \\ \bar{\partial} *\bar{\partial} *\psi &\equiv \left( 2 \sum_{l < q} f_{l,\bar{l}} \right) \bar{\varphi}_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge \bar{\varphi}_q \\ &+ \left( 2 \sum_{\substack{l < q \\ k > q}} (-1)^{q+l} f_{l,\bar{k}} \bar{\varphi}_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge \hat{\varphi}_l \wedge \cdots \wedge \bar{\varphi}_q \wedge \bar{\varphi}_k \right). \end{aligned}$$

Now  $v_i(v_{\bar{i}}f) - v_{\bar{i}}(v_i f) \equiv A^1(f)$ , so that modulo first-order terms

$$\Delta \psi = \left(-2\sum_{k} f_{\bar{k},k}\right) \bar{\varphi}_{1} \wedge \cdots \wedge \bar{\varphi}_{q} \\ + \left(2\sum_{\substack{l \leq q \\ k > q}} (-1)^{l-1+q} f_{\bar{k}} \bar{\varphi}_{1} \wedge \cdots \wedge \hat{\bar{\varphi}}_{l} \wedge \cdots \wedge \bar{\varphi}_{n} \wedge \bar{\varphi}_{k} \\ + 2\sum_{\substack{l \leq q \\ k > q}} (-1)^{l+q} f_{\bar{k},l} \bar{\varphi}_{1} \wedge \cdots \wedge \hat{\bar{\varphi}}_{l} \wedge \cdots \wedge \bar{\varphi}_{n} \wedge \bar{\varphi}_{k}\right).$$

The last two terms cancel to give

$$\Delta \psi \equiv \left(-2\sum_{k} f_{\bar{k},k}\right) \bar{\varphi}_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge \bar{\varphi}_q.$$

This proves the Weitzenböck formula.

We now come to the proof of the Gårding inequality, where we assume the Weitzenböck in the form

$$(\Delta \psi)_{I\bar{J}} = \left(-2\sum_{k}\psi_{I\bar{J},\bar{k},k}\right) + A^{1}(\psi).$$

Inequalities of the type

(\*) 
$$2\alpha\beta \leq \epsilon\alpha^2 + \frac{1}{\epsilon}\beta^2$$

will be used repeatedly, and  $\Phi = C_n \Phi' \wedge \overline{\Phi'}$  denotes the volume form. Set

$$\eta = C_n \bigg( -\sum_{I,J,k} (-1)^{k-1} \psi_{IJ,\bar{k}} \,\overline{\psi_{IJ}} \,\varphi_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge \hat{\varphi}_k \wedge \cdots \wedge \varphi_n \bigg) \wedge \Phi'$$
  
=  $C'_n \big( (\overline{\nabla} \psi, \psi) \wedge \omega^{n-1} \big).$ 

The second expression shows that  $\eta$  is globally defined, and since it has type (n-1,n),  $d\eta = \partial \eta$ . By Stokes' theorem

$$\int_{\mathcal{M}} \partial \eta = 0$$

On the other hand

$$\partial \eta = \left(-2\sum_{I,J,k}\psi_{I\bar{J},\bar{k},k}\bar{\psi}_{IJ}\right)\Phi - \left(2\sum_{I,J,k}\psi_{I\bar{J},\bar{k}}\,\overline{\psi}_{I\bar{J},\bar{k}}\right)\Phi + (A^{\dagger}\psi,\psi)\Phi.$$

Thus, by the Weitzenböck formula

$$(\Delta \psi, \psi) = \| \overline{\nabla} \psi \|^2 + (A^{1} \psi, \psi),$$

where

$$\|\,\overline{\nabla}\,\psi\|^2 = \int_{\mathcal{M}} (\overline{\nabla}\psi,\overline{\nabla}\psi)\,\Phi$$

is the  $L^2$ -norm of the  $\bar{z}$ -covariant differential of the tensor  $\psi$ , and  $A^1(\psi)$  is a first-order operator involving  $\bar{z}$ -derivatives of  $\psi$ . Using (\*), we obtain

$$2|(A^{1}\psi,\psi)| \leq \varepsilon || \overline{\nabla} \psi||^{2} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} ||\psi||^{2},$$

which implies that

$$\|\overline{\nabla}\psi\|^2 \leq C'\{(\Delta\psi,\psi)+\|\psi\|^2\}, \qquad C'>0.$$

We now repeat the argument applied this time to

$$\gamma = C_n \left( -\sum_{I,J,k} (-1)^{k-1} \psi_{I\bar{J},k} \,\overline{\psi_{I\bar{J}}} \,\overline{\varphi}_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge \hat{\overline{\varphi}}_k \wedge \cdots \wedge \overline{\varphi}_n \right) \wedge \Phi'$$

and use  $f_{k,k} = f_{k,k} + A^{1}(f)$  to estimate the  $L^{2}$ -norm  $||\nabla \psi||^{2}$  of the z-derivatives from below by the Dirichlet norm. Putting these together,

 $\|\nabla \psi\|^{2} + \|\overline{\nabla}\psi\|^{2} + \|\psi\|^{2} \ge C''((\Delta \psi, \psi) + \|\psi\|^{2}) = C''\mathfrak{D}(\psi),$ 

which is the Gårding inequality.

**Remark.** In the Kähler case one may use the precise Weitzenböck formula and the above integration by parts calculation to prove the *Kodaira identity* 

$$(\Delta \psi, \psi) = \| \overline{\nabla} \psi \|^2 + (R\psi, \psi),$$

where, for  $\psi \in A^{o,q}(M)$  and summing repeated indices,

$$(R\psi,\psi) = q \int_{\mathcal{M}} \Big( R_{ij}\psi_{\bar{i}_1\cdots\bar{i}_{q-1}\bar{i}}\overline{\psi}_{\bar{i}_1\cdots\bar{i}_{q-1}\bar{j}} \Big) \Phi.$$

If  $\psi$  is harmonic and the hermitian form

$$R_{i\bar{j}}\xi^i\bar{\xi}^j$$

is positive definite, then we deduce that  $\psi \equiv 0$ . By the Hodge theorem

$$0 = \mathcal{H}^{0,q}(M) \cong H^{0,q}_{\bar{\partial}}(M), \qquad q > 0.$$

This is a special case of the famous Kodaira vanishing theorem, for which the general argument will be given in Section 3 of Chapter 1.

# **Applications of the Hodge Theorem**

We begin by noting the isomorphism

$$\mathfrak{H}^{p,q}(M) \longrightarrow H^{p,q}_{\mathfrak{Z}}(M)$$

between the harmonic space and Dolbeault cohomology groups. In fact, by the Hodge decomposition every  $\overline{\partial}$ -closed form  $\psi \in Z_{\overline{a}}^{p,q}(M)$  is

$$\psi = \mathcal{H}(\psi) + \bar{\partial}(\bar{\partial}^* G \psi),$$

since  $\bar{\partial}G\psi = G\bar{\partial}\psi = 0$ . Combining this isomorphism with the Dolbeault isomorphism, we find

$$\mathcal{H}^{p,q}(M) \xrightarrow{\sim} H^q(M,\Omega^p).$$

By the first statement in the Hodge theorem, this implies

# Finite Dimensionality

$$\dim H^q(M,\Omega^p) < \infty.$$

It is instructive to give a direct proof of finite dimensionality in the case q=0. Let  $\{U_i\}$  be a finite coordinate covering of M with holomorphic

# HARMONIC THEORY ON COMPACT COMPLEX MANIFOLDS

coordinates  $z_{i,1}, \ldots, z_{i,n}$  in  $U_i$ . We may find relatively compact open subsets  $V_i \subset U_i$  that still constitute a covering of M. A global section

$$\varphi \in H^0(M, \Omega^q) = H^0(\lbrace U_i \rbrace, \Omega^q)$$
$$= H^0(\lbrace V_i \rbrace, \Omega^q)$$

is given in  $U_i$  by

$$\varphi = \sum_{J} \varphi_{iJ}(z) dz_{i,J},$$

where  $\phi_{iI}(z) \in \mathcal{O}(U_i)$ . We define the norm

$$\|\varphi\| = \sum_{i,J} \sup_{z \in V_i} |\varphi_{i,J}(z)|.$$

This norm is finite, and since (1)  $H^{0}(\{V_{i}\}, \Omega^{q}) \cong H^{0}(\{U_{i}\}, \Omega^{q})$  and (2) any sequence of analytic functions  $\psi_{\nu} \in \mathcal{O}(U_{i})$  satisfying  $\sup_{z \in V_{i}} |\psi_{\nu}(z) - \psi_{\mu}(z)| \rightarrow$ 0 has a subsequence converging uniformly to a holomorphic function  $\psi \in \mathcal{O}(V_{i})$ , we deduce that with this norm  $H^{0}(M, \Omega^{q})$  is a complete Banach space. By the Montel theorem, given a sequence  $\varphi_{\nu} \in H^{0}(M, \Omega^{q})$  with  $||\varphi_{\nu}|| \leq 1$  we may extract a subsequence whose coefficient functions  $\varphi_{\nu,i,J}(z) \in \mathcal{O}(U_{i})$  converge uniformly to some  $\varphi_{i,J}(z) \in \mathcal{O}(V_{i})$ . Thus the unit ball in this Banach space is compact, and by a result in Banach-space theory this implies that it is finite dimensional.

Actually, it is obvious that a Hilbert space whose unit ball is compact is finite dimensional, and we may make  $H^0(M, \Omega^q)$  into a Hilbert space by defining

$$(\varphi,\psi) = \sum_{i,J} \int_{V_i} \varphi_{i,J}(z) \overline{\psi_{i,J}(z)} \Phi(z_i),$$

where  $\Phi(z_i)$  is the Euclidean volume form in the coordinates  $z_i$ . Since (1) a sequence  $\psi_{\nu} \in \mathcal{O}(U_i)$  that is Cauchy in  $L^2(V_i)$  has a subsequence converging uniformly on compact subsets of  $V_i$  to  $\psi \in \mathcal{O}(V_i)$ , and (2) a sequence  $\psi_{\nu} \in \mathcal{O}(U_i)$  that is bounded in  $L^2(V_i)$  has a similarly convergent subsequence, we may adopt the previous argument to this Hilbert-space setting.

This argument may be modified to prove the finite dimensionality of all  $H^q(M, \Omega^p)$ , and indeed the finite dimensionality of  $H^q(M, \mathfrak{F})$  for any coherent analytic sheaf  $\mathfrak{F}$ —these matters will be discussed further in Section 3 of Chapter 5, where it will emerge that the finite dimensionality is the central fact in the global theory of coherent sheaf cohomology on a compact manifold.

A second application of the Hodge theorem is to Kodaira-Serre duality. From the formula  $\bar{\partial}^* = -*\bar{\partial}*$  we see that

$$*\Delta = \Delta *.$$

This implies that the star operator induces an isomorphism

\*:  $\mathfrak{M}^{p,q}(M) \longrightarrow \mathfrak{M}^{n-p,n-q}(M).$ 

In particular

 $\mathcal{H}^{n,n}(M) \cong \mathbb{C} \cdot \Phi,$ 

where  $\Phi = *1$  is the volume form of the metric.

To put this isomorphism in intrinsic form not depending on the choice of a metric, we remark in a general fashion that, given sheaves  $\mathcal{F}$ ,  $\mathcal{G}$ , and  $\mathcal{H}$  over a space X and a sheaf mapping

$$\mathfrak{F}\otimes\mathfrak{G}\longrightarrow\mathfrak{H},$$

there is an induced cup product

$$H^*(X, \mathfrak{F}) \otimes H^*(X, \mathfrak{G}) \longrightarrow H^*(X, \mathfrak{K})$$

given by the cochain formula at the end of the discussion of de Rham's theorem. In particular, the pairings

$$\Omega^p \otimes \Omega^q \longrightarrow \Omega^{p+q}$$

induced by the exterior product of holomorphic differential forms induce

$$(*) H^*(M,\Omega^p) \otimes H^*(M,\Omega^q) \longrightarrow H^*(M,\Omega^{p+q}).$$

On the other hand, the pairing

$$\{,\}: A^{p,r}(M) \otimes A^{q,s}(M) \longrightarrow A^{p+q,r++s}(M)$$

given by

$$\{\psi,\eta\}=\psi\wedge\eta$$

satisfies

$$\bar{\partial}\{\psi,\eta\} = \left\{\bar{\partial}\psi,\eta\right\}(-1)^{\deg\psi}\left\{\psi,\bar{\partial}\eta\right\}$$

and so induces

$$(**) H^{p,*}_{\overline{\partial}}(M) \otimes H^{q,*}_{\overline{\partial}}(M) \longrightarrow H^{p+q,*}_{\overline{\partial}}(M).$$

The pairings (\*) and (\*\*) correspond under the Dolbeault isomorphism, at least modulo signs, for the same reason as in the discussion at the end of de Rham's theorem. With this understood we have the

# Kodaira-Serre Duality Theorem

1. 
$$H^{n}(M,\Omega^{n}) \xrightarrow{\sim} \mathbf{C}$$
, and  
2. the pairing  
 $H^{q}(M,\Omega^{p}) \otimes H^{n-q}(M,\Omega^{n-p}) \longrightarrow H^{n}(M,\Omega^{n})$ 

is nondegenerate.

102

# HARMONIC THEORY ON COMPACT COMPLEX MANIFOLDS

**Proof.** The mapping in 1. is given by composing

$$H^n(M,\Omega^n)\cong H^{n,n}_{\bar{\partial}}(M)$$

with the linear function

$$H^{n,n}_{\mathfrak{Z}}(M) \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}$$

defined by

since

$$\psi \longrightarrow \int_{\mathcal{M}} \psi$$
,

which is well-defined on account of Stokes' theorem and  $d = \bar{\partial}$  on  $A^{n,n-1}(M)$ . The fact that 1. is an isomorphism results from

$$H^{n,n}_{\overline{\partial}}(M) \cong \mathcal{H}^{n,n}(M) \cong \mathbb{C} \cdot \Phi,$$
  
 
$$\times$$
  
 
$$\int_{M} \Phi = \operatorname{vol}(M) > 0.$$

The pairing 2. is given by composing

$$H^q(M,\Omega^p) \cong H^{p,q}_{\overline{\partial}}(M)$$

with the pairing

$$H^{p,q}_{\bar{\partial}}(M) \otimes H^{n-p,n-q}_{\bar{\partial}}(M) \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}$$

defined by

$$\psi \otimes \eta \longrightarrow \int_{\mathcal{M}} \psi \wedge \eta$$

It is nondegenerate, since

$$H^{p,q}_{\overline{2}}(M) \cong \mathcal{H}^{p,q}(M),$$

and for a harmonic form  $\psi \not\equiv 0$ 

$$\psi \otimes *\psi \longrightarrow \int_{\mathcal{M}} \psi \wedge *\psi = \|\psi\|^2 > 0. \qquad Q.E.D.$$

We now come to the Künneth formula. Given compact, complex manifolds M and N, we consider the product  $M \times N$ . The projections onto the two factors induce maps

$$H^{*}(M, \Omega_{M}^{p}) \longrightarrow H^{*}(M \times N, \Omega_{M \times N}^{p}),$$
$$H^{*}(N, \Omega_{N}^{p}) \longrightarrow H^{*}(M \times N, \Omega_{M \times N}^{p}).$$

We will prove in a minute that these are injective, and will identify these groups with their images. This being understood, the cup product gives

$$(*) \qquad \qquad H^*(M,\Omega^*_M) \otimes H^*(M,\Omega^*_N) \longrightarrow H^*(M \times N,\Omega^*_{M \times N}).$$

The Künneth formula asserts that this is an isomorphism.

We will prove this using harmonic forms. Hermitian metrics on M and N induce the product metric on  $M \times N$ , and we will show that, with this choice of metrics,

$$(**) \qquad \qquad \mathfrak{H}^{u,v}(M \times N) \simeq \bigoplus_{\substack{p+r=u\\q+s=v}} \mathfrak{H}^{p,q}(M) \otimes \mathfrak{H}^{r,s}(N)).$$

This will establish the Künneth theorem.

To carry this out, we denote by z, w generic local coordinates on M and N. Given forms  $\psi, \eta$  on M, N, respectively, we will denote by  $\psi \otimes \eta$  the induced form on  $M \times N$  given by

 $(\psi \otimes \eta)(z,w) = \psi(z) \wedge \eta(w).$ 

These forms will be said to be decomposable.

**Lemma.** The decomposable forms are  $L^2$ -dense in all the forms on  $M \times N$ .

**Proof.** We will do this in the case of functions; the modifications necessary to treat general forms will be clear.

It must be proved that a function  $\varphi(z, w)$  that satisfies

$$\int_{M\times N} \varphi(z,w) \big( \overline{\psi(z)\eta(w)} \big) = 0$$

for all  $\psi$  and  $\eta$  is zero. Suppose  $\operatorname{Re} \varphi(z_0, w_0) > 0$ , choose  $\psi(z), \eta(w)$  to have compact support near  $z_0, w_0$ , respectively, and satisfy

 $\operatorname{Re}(\varphi(\eta\eta)) \geq 0, \qquad \operatorname{Re}\big(\varphi(z_0, w_0) \,\overline{\psi(z_0)\eta(w_0)}\,\big) > 0.$ 

This is easy to accomplish using a real nonnegative bump function. Then the above integral is nonzero. Q.E.D.

Forms on  $M \times N$  are locally written

$$\varphi(z,w) = \sum \varphi_{II'JJ'} dz_I \wedge dw_{I'} \wedge d\overline{z}_J \wedge d\overline{w}_{J'},$$

and then

$$\bar{\partial}_{M \times N} = \bar{\partial}_M \pm \bar{\partial}_N$$

where  $\bar{\partial}_M$  is exterior derivative with respect to the  $\bar{z}_j$ 's and similarly for  $\bar{\partial}_N$ . Since the metric is a product, we may choose an orthonormal coframe for  $M \times N$  of the form

$$\{\varphi_1(z),\ldots,\varphi_m(z);\psi_1(w),\ldots,\psi_n(w)\},\$$

where the  $\varphi_i(z)$  are an orthonormal coframe for M and the  $\psi_{\alpha}(w)$  are the same for N. Using the formula

$$\bar{\partial}^* = - * \bar{\partial} *,$$

we find that

$$\begin{cases} \bar{\partial}_{M \times N}^* = \bar{\partial}_M^* \pm \bar{\partial}_N^*, \\ \bar{\partial}_M \bar{\partial}_N^* + \bar{\partial}_V^* \bar{\partial}_M = 0 = \bar{\partial}_M^* \bar{\partial}_N + \bar{\partial}_N \bar{\partial}_M^* \end{cases}$$

These relations imply that

$$\Delta_{M \times N} = \Delta_M + \Delta_N.$$

More precisely, on decomposable forms

$$\Delta_{M\times N}(\psi\otimes\eta)=(\Delta_M\psi)\otimes\eta+\psi\otimes(\Delta_N\eta),$$

and by the lemma this determines  $\Delta_{M \times N}$  on all forms.

Now we come to the main point. If  $\psi_1, \psi_2, \ldots$  are a complete set of eigenforms for  $\Delta_M$  and  $\eta_1, \eta_2, \ldots$  a complete set of eigenforms for  $\Delta_N$ , then the forms

 $\psi_i \otimes \eta_{\alpha}$ 

are eigenforms for  $\Delta_{M \times N}$ . By the lemma they form a complete set. If

$$\begin{split} \Delta_{\mathcal{M}} \psi_i &= \lambda_i \psi_i, \qquad \lambda_i \geq 0, \\ \Delta_{\mathcal{N}} \eta_\alpha &= \mu_\alpha \eta_\alpha, \qquad \mu_\alpha \geq 0, \end{split}$$

then

$$\Delta_{\mathcal{M}\times\mathcal{N}}(\psi_i\otimes\eta_\alpha)=(\lambda_i+\mu_\alpha)(\psi_i\otimes\eta_\alpha).$$

Since  $\lambda_i + \mu_{\alpha} = 0 \Leftrightarrow \lambda_i = \mu_{\alpha} = 0$ , the assertion (\*\*) about the harmonic forms follows. Q.E.D. for Künneth.

If we define the Hodge numbers

$$h^{p,q}(M) = \dim H^q(M,\Omega^p),$$

then we have proved that

$$h^{p,q}(M) < \infty,$$

$$\begin{cases} h^{n,n}(M) = 1 \text{ and } \\ h^{p,q}(M) = h^{n-p,n-q}(M), \end{cases}$$

$$h^{u,v}(M \times N) = \sum_{\substack{p+r=u \\ q+s=v}} h^{p,q}(M) h^{r,s}(N).$$

In case M is Kähler, there will be additional deeper-lying relations among the Hodge numbers, such as

$$h^{p,q}(M) = h^{q,p}(M),$$
  
 $b_r(M) = \sum_{p+q=r} h^{p,q}(M),$   
 $h^{p,p}(M) \ge 1,$ 

where  $b_r(M) = \dim H^r(M, \mathbb{C})$  is the *r*th Betti number. These, and much more, will be derived in the next section.

One final comment. In general the exterior product of harmonic forms is not harmonic. Similarly, the restriction of a harmonic form to a submanifold is generally not harmonic for the induced metric. Otherwise the cohomology ring would have only those relations imposed by exterior algebra. Moreover, the two Laplacians on a hermitian manifold,

$$\Delta_{\bar{\partial}} = \bar{\partial}\bar{\partial}^* + \bar{\partial}^*\bar{\partial},$$
  
$$\Delta_d = dd^* + d^*d,$$

are generally unrelated. It is a miraculous fact that, when the metric is Kähler, both these general principles are violated and the theory of harmonic forms has an extraordinary amount of symmetry. More on this in the next section.

# 7. KÄHLER MANIFOLDS

# The Kähler Condition

Let M be a compact complex manifold with Hermitian metric  $ds^2$ , and suppose that in some open set  $U \subset M$ ,  $ds^2$  is Euclidean; that is, there exist local holomorphic coordinates  $z = (z_1, ..., z_n)$  such that

$$ds^2 = \sum dz_i \otimes d\bar{z}_i.$$

Write  $z_i = x_i + \sqrt{-1} y_i$ ; one may directly verify that for a differential form

$$\varphi = \sum \varphi_{I\bar{J}} \, dz_I \wedge d\bar{z}_J$$

compactly supported in U,

$$\begin{split} \Delta_{\bar{\partial}}(\varphi) &= -2 \sum_{I,J,i} \frac{\partial^2}{\partial z_i \partial \bar{z}_i} \varphi_{I\bar{J}} \cdot dz_I \wedge d\bar{z}_J \\ &= -\frac{1}{2} \sum_{I,J,i} \left( \frac{\partial^2}{\partial x_i^2} + \frac{\partial^2}{\partial y_i^2} \right) \varphi_{I\bar{J}} \cdot dz_I \wedge d\bar{z}_J \\ &= \frac{1}{2} \cdot \Delta_d(\varphi), \end{split}$$

i.e., the  $\overline{\partial}$ -Laplacian is equal to the ordinary *d*-Laplacian in *U*, up to a constant (cf. Section 6 above). Of course, very few compact complex manifolds have everywhere Euclidean metrics, but as it turns out in order to insure the identity

$$\Delta_{\bar{\partial}} = \frac{1}{2} \cdot \Delta_d$$

on a complex manifold, it is sufficient that the metric approximate the Euclidean metric to order 2 at each point. This is the *Kähler condition*, and we will spend the greater part of this section discussing the condition and its consequences.

We start by giving three alternate forms of the Kähler condition. Again, let

$$ds^2 = \sum h_{ij} dz_i \otimes d\bar{z}_j = \sum \varphi_i \otimes \bar{\varphi}_i$$

be a Hermitian metric on the complex manifold M. We say that  $ds^2$  is *Kähler* if its associated (1, 1)-form

$$\omega = \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} \sum \varphi_i \wedge \overline{\varphi}_i$$

is *d*-closed. In Section 5 above we showed that there was a unique matrix  $\psi$  of 1-forms satisfying

$$\psi_{ij} + \bar{\psi}_{ji} = 0, \qquad d\varphi_i = \sum \psi_{ij} \wedge \varphi_j + \tau_i$$

where  $\tau_i$  is of type (2,0); there we said that the metric was Kähler if the torsion  $\tau = 0$ . We now show that these conditions are equivalent. Write

$$\frac{2}{\sqrt{-1}} d\omega = \sum d\varphi_i \wedge \overline{\varphi}_i - \sum \varphi_i \wedge d\overline{\varphi}_i$$
$$= \sum \psi_{ij} \wedge \varphi_j \wedge \overline{\varphi}_i - \sum \varphi_i \wedge \overline{\psi}_{ij} \wedge \overline{\varphi}_j + \sum \tau_i \wedge \overline{\varphi}_i - \sum \varphi_i \wedge \overline{\tau}_i.$$

We have

$$\sum \psi_{ij} \wedge \varphi_j \wedge \overline{\varphi}_i - \sum \varphi_i \wedge \overline{\psi}_{ij} \wedge \overline{\varphi}_j = \sum \psi_{ij} \wedge \varphi_j \wedge \overline{\varphi}_i + \sum \varphi_i \wedge \psi_{ji} \wedge \overline{\varphi}_j = 0$$

and so  $(2/\sqrt{-1}) d\omega = \sum \tau_i \wedge \overline{\varphi}_i - \sum \varphi_i \wedge \overline{\tau}_i$ . But  $\tau_i$  is of type (2,0) and the  $\overline{\varphi}_i$  are pointwise linearly independent (0, 1)-forms, which implies that  $d\omega = 0$  if and only if  $\tau = 0$ .

Another interpretation of the Kähler condition that gives some geometric insight is this: We say a metric  $ds^2$  on M osculates to order k to the Euclidean metric on  $\mathbb{C}^n$  if for every point  $z_0 \in M$  we can find a holomorphic coordinate system (z) in a neighborhood of  $z_0$  for which

$$ds^2 = \sum (\delta_{ij} + g_{ij}) dz_i \otimes d\overline{z}_j,$$

where  $g_{ij}$  vanishes up to order k at  $z_0$ ; we usually write

$$ds^{2} = \sum \left( \delta_{ij} + \left[ k \right] \right) dz_{i} \otimes d\overline{z}_{j}$$

**Lemma.**  $ds^2$  is Kähler if and only if it osculates to order 2 to the Euclidean metric everywhere.

Proof. One direction is clear: if

$$\omega = \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} \sum \left( \delta_{ij} + [2] \right) dz_i \wedge d\bar{z}_j$$

in some coordinate system around  $z_0$ , then  $d\omega(z_0)=0$ . Conversely, we can always find coordinates (z) for which  $h_{ij}(z_0) = \delta_{ij}$ ; i.e.,

$$\omega = \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} \sum_{i,j,k} \left( \delta_{ij} + a_{ijk} z_k + a_{ijk} \overline{z}_k + [2] \right) dz_i \wedge d\overline{z}_j;$$

note that

$$h_{ij} = \overline{h_{ji}} \Rightarrow a_{ji\overline{k}} = \overline{a_{ijk}}$$

and

$$d\omega = 0 \Rightarrow a_{ijk} = a_{kji}.$$

We want to find a change of coordinates

$$z_k = w_k + \frac{1}{2} \sum b_{klm} w_l w_m$$

such that

(\*) 
$$\omega = \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} \sum (\delta_{ij} + [2]) dw_i \wedge d\overline{w}_j;$$

we normalize by requiring

$$b_{klm} = b_{kml}.$$

Then

$$dz_k = dw_k + \sum b_{klm} w_l dw_m,$$

so that

$$\frac{2}{\sqrt{-1}}\omega = \sum \left( dw_i + \sum b_{ilm}w_l dw_m \right) \wedge \sum \left( d\overline{w}_i + \sum \overline{b_{ipq}} \ \overline{w}_p d\overline{w}_q \right) \\ + \sum \left( a_{ijk}w_k + a_{ij\overline{k}}\overline{w}_k \right) dw_i \wedge d\overline{w}_j + [2] \\ = \sum \left( \delta_{ij} + \sum_k \left( a_{ijk}w_k + a_{ij\overline{k}}\overline{w}_k + b_{jki}w_k + \overline{b_{ikj}} \ \overline{w}_k \right) \right) dw_i \wedge d\overline{w}_j + [2].$$

If we set

$$b_{jki} = -a_{ijk};$$

then

$$b_{jki} = -a_{ijk} = -a_{kji} = b_{jik}$$

and

$$\overline{b_{ikj}} = -\overline{a_{jik}} = -a_{ij\bar{k}},$$

so that the coordinate change does in fact satisfy the condition (\*). Q.E.D.

108

Another way of expressing this condition that is useful in computation is to say that for each point  $z_0 \in M$  we can find a unitary coframe  $\varphi_1, \ldots, \varphi_n$  for the metric in some neighborhood of  $z_0$  such that  $d\varphi_i(z_0)=0$ .

A manifold is called *Kähler* if it admits a Kähler metric; we now give some examples of Kähler manifolds.

## Examples

Any metric on a compact Riemann surface is Kähler, since  $d\omega$  is a 3-form, and hence zero.

If  $\Lambda$  is a lattice in  $\mathbb{C}^n$ , the complex torus  $T = \mathbb{C}^n / \Lambda$  is Kähler with the Euclidean metric  $ds^2 = \sum dz_i \otimes d\overline{z}_i$ .

If M and N are Kähler then  $M \times N$  is Kähler, with the product metric.

If  $S \subset M$  is a submanifold,  $\omega$  the associated (1, 1)-form of a Kähler metric on M, we have already noted in Section 2 above that the associated (1, 1)-form of the induced metric on S is just the pullback to S of  $\omega$ ; thus if M is Kähler then S is Kähler.

Recall that the Fubini-Study metric on  $\mathbb{P}^n$  is given by its associated (1, 1) form

$$\omega = \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi} \,\partial\bar{\partial}\log\|Z\|^2$$

where Z is a local lifting of  $U \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  to  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1} - \{0\}$ . Since  $\partial \overline{\partial} = -\overline{\partial} \partial$ ,

$$\omega = \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{4\pi} (\partial + \overline{\partial})(\overline{\partial} - \partial) \log ||Z||^2$$
$$= \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{4\pi} d((\overline{\partial} - \partial) \log ||Z||^2),$$

so we see that  $\omega$  is closed, and the Fubini-Study metric is Kähler.

(*Note*: It is convenient to define an operator  $d^c$  by

$$d^{c}=\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{4\pi}(\bar{\partial}-\partial).$$

d and  $d^c$  are both real differential operators, and

$$dd^c = -d^c d = \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi} \, \partial \bar{\partial}.$$

We can consequently write

$$\omega = dd^c \log \|Z\|^2.$$

Note by the above that any compact complex manifold that can be embedded in projective space  $\mathbb{P}^n$  is Kähler.

We give some immediate topological consequences of the Kähler condition: For M a compact Kähler manifold, 1. The even Betti numbers  $b_{2q}(M)$  are positive;

2. The holomorphic q-forms  $H^0(M, \Omega^q)$  inject into the cohomology  $H^q_{DR}(M)$ , i.e., every such  $\eta$  is closed, and is never exact; and

3. The fundamental class  $\eta_V$  of any analytic subvariety  $V \subset M$  is nonzero.

**Proofs.** 2. Let  $\eta$  be a holomorphic (q, 0)-form; we want to show  $d\eta = 0$ , and that  $\eta = d\psi$  only if  $\eta \equiv 0$ . Let  $\varphi_1, \dots, \varphi_n$  be a local unitary coframe; if

$$\eta = \sum_{I} \eta_{I} \varphi_{I},$$

then

$$\eta \wedge \bar{\eta} = \sum_{I,J} \eta_I \bar{\eta}_J \varphi_I \wedge \bar{\varphi}_J.$$

Now

$$\omega = \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} \sum \varphi_i \wedge \overline{\varphi}_i,$$

so

 $\omega^{n-q} = C_q(n-q)! \sum_{{}^{\#}K=n-q} \varphi_K \wedge \overline{\varphi}_K;$ 

thus, for suitable  $C_a \neq 0$ ,

$$\eta \wedge \bar{\eta} \wedge \omega^{n-q} = C_q \sum_I |\eta_I|^2 \cdot \Phi$$

where  $\Phi$  is the volume form. Consequently,

$$\int_{\mathcal{M}} \eta \wedge \bar{\eta} \wedge \omega^{n-q} \neq 0 \qquad \text{if } \eta \neq 0.$$

Now suppose  $\eta = d\psi$ . Then  $d\eta = d\bar{\eta} = 0$ , and since  $d\omega = 0$  we have

$$\int_{M} \eta \wedge \bar{\eta} \wedge \omega^{n-q} = \int_{M} d(\psi \wedge \bar{\eta} \wedge \omega^{n-q}) = 0.$$

Thus  $\eta = d\psi$  implies that  $\eta \equiv 0$ . Finally, since  $d\eta = \partial \eta$  is a holomorphic (q+1)-form and is exact, it follows that  $d\eta = 0$ .

1. To show  $b_{2q}(M) > 0$ , we exhibit  $\omega^q$  as a closed 2q-form that is not exact: if  $\omega^q = d\psi$ , then we have

$$\int_{M} \omega^{n} = \int_{M} d(\psi \wedge \omega^{n-q}) = 0.$$

But  $\omega^n/n!$  is the volume form on M, and so this cannot happen.

3. The proof of 3 is clear: for V of complex dimension d, by the Wirtinger theorem from Section 2 above

$$\operatorname{vol}(V) = \frac{1}{d!} \int_{V} \omega^{d} \neq 0;$$
  
so  $(\eta_{V}) \neq 0$  in  $H_{2d}(M)$ . Q.E.D.

Note that 1 and 3 are extensions of the propositions proved on p. 64 for submanifolds of projective space.

# The Hodge Identities and the Hodge Decomposition

Let M be a compact complex manifold with hermitian metric  $ds^2$  and associated (1, 1)-form  $\omega$ . We have defined a number of operators on the space  $A^*(M)$  of differential forms on M, such as  $\partial$ ,  $\overline{\partial}$ , d,  $d^c$ , their respective adjoints and associated Laplacians, and the decompositions

$$\Pi^{p,q} \colon A^*(M) \to A^{p,q}(M)$$
$$\Pi^r = \bigoplus_{p+q=r} \Pi^{p,q} \colon A^*(M) \to A^r(M)$$

by type and degree. We define an additional operator

$$L: A^{p,q}(M) \to A^{p+1,q+1}(M)$$

by

$$L(\eta) = \eta \wedge \omega$$

and let

$$\Lambda = L^* \colon A^{p,q}(M) \to A^{p-1,q-1}(M)$$

be its adjoint. Now, for general M there are no nonobvious relationships among these various operators. If we assume that the metric on M is Kähler, however, we get a host of identities relating them, called the *Hodge identities*. Indeed, the Kähler condition is exactly that which insures a strong interplay between the real potential theory associated to the Riemannian metric and the underlying complex structure. The basic identity, from which all the others will easily follow, is

$$[\star] \qquad \qquad \left[\Lambda, d\right] = -4\pi d^{c^*}$$

where [A, B] denotes the commutator AB - BA; or equivalently,

$$[L,d^*] = 4\pi d^c$$

Proof. By decomposition into type, this identity is equivalent to

$$\left[\Lambda,\overline{\partial}\right] = -\sqrt{-1} \ \partial^* \text{ and } \left[\Lambda,\partial\right] = \sqrt{-1} \ \overline{\partial}^*.$$

Since  $\Lambda$ , d, and  $d^c$  are real operators, either of these implies the other; we will prove  $[\Lambda, \partial] = \sqrt{-1} \ \bar{\partial}^*$ . We make the computation first on  $\mathbb{C}^n$  with the Euclidean metric. Here it is messy but straightforward and will be facilitated by our breaking it up into component steps. To do this, we introduce some new operators on forms in  $\mathbb{C}^n$ : for each k = 1, ..., n, let  $e_k : A_c^{p,q}(\mathbb{C}^n) \to A_c^{p+1,q}(\mathbb{C}^n)$  be the operator on compactly supported forms defined by

$$e_k(\varphi) = dz_k \wedge \varphi;$$

let  $\bar{e}_k: A_c^{p,q}(\mathbb{C}^n) \to A_c^{p,q+1}(\mathbb{C}^n)$  similarly be given by

$$\bar{e}_k(\varphi) = d\bar{z}_k \wedge \varphi$$

Let  $i_k$  and  $\bar{i}_k$  be the adjoints of  $e_k$  and  $\bar{e}_k$ , respectively. Note that  $e_k$ ,  $\bar{e}_k$ ,  $i_k$ , and  $\bar{i}_k$  are all linear over  $C^{\infty}(\mathbb{C}^n)$ . Now

$$i_k(dz_J \wedge d\overline{z}_K) = 0, \quad \text{if } k \notin J,$$

and, recalling that the length  $||dz_k|| = 2$ ,

$$i_k(dz_k \wedge dz_J \wedge d\bar{z}_K) = 2 dz_J \wedge d\bar{z}_K;$$

since in the former case, we have for any multiindexes L and M

$$(i_k(dz_J \wedge d\bar{z}_K), dz_L \wedge d\bar{z}_M) = (dz_J \wedge d\bar{z}_K, dz_k \wedge dz_L \wedge d\bar{z}_M)$$
  
= 0,

so  $i_k(dz_J \wedge d\bar{z}_K) = 0$ , while in the latter case

$$(i_k(dz_k \wedge dz_J \wedge d\bar{z}_K), dz_L \wedge d\bar{z}_M) = (dz_k \wedge dz_J \wedge d\bar{z}_K, dz_k \wedge dz_L \wedge d\bar{z}_M) = 2(dz_J \wedge d\bar{z}_K, dz_L \wedge d\bar{z}_M).$$

Similarly, we see that

$$\overline{i}_k(dz_J \wedge d\overline{z}_K) = 0, \quad \text{if } k \notin K,$$

and

$$\bar{i}_k(d\bar{z}_k \wedge dz_J \wedge d\bar{z}_K) = 2 dz_J \wedge d\bar{z}_K.$$

Note also that for any monomial  $dz_J \wedge d\bar{z}_K$ ,

$$i_k \cdot e_k (dz_J \wedge d\bar{z}_K) = \begin{cases} 0, & \text{if } k \in J, \\ 2 dz_J \wedge d\bar{z}_K, & \text{if } k \notin J \end{cases}$$

while

$$e_k \cdot i_k (dz_J \wedge d\bar{z}_K) = \begin{cases} 2 dz_J \wedge d\bar{z}_K, & \text{if } k \in J, \\ 0, & \text{if } k \notin J. \end{cases}$$

Thus

$$i_k e_k + e_k i_k = 2$$

and likewise  $\bar{i_k}\bar{e_k} + \bar{e_k}\bar{i_k} = 2$ . On the other hand, we have for  $k \neq l$ ,

$$i_k \cdot e_l(dz_k \wedge dz_J \wedge d\bar{z}_K) = i_k(dz_l \wedge dz_k \wedge dz_J \wedge d\bar{z}_K)$$
  
=  $i_k(-dz_k \wedge dz_l \wedge dz_J \wedge d\bar{z}_K)$   
=  $-2(dz_l \wedge dz_J \wedge d\bar{z}_K)$   
=  $-2e_l(dz_J \wedge d\bar{z}_K)$   
=  $-e_l \cdot i_k(dz_k \wedge dz_J \wedge d\bar{z}_K)$ ,

while

$$i_k \cdot e_l(dz_J \wedge dz_K) = e_l \cdot i_k(dz_J \wedge d\overline{z}_K) = 0$$

in case  $k \notin J$ , so we have

$$e_k i_l + i_l e_k = 0.$$

We also define operators  $\partial_k$  and  $\overline{\partial}_k$  on  $A_c^{p,q}(\mathbb{C}^n)$  by

$$\partial_k \left( \sum \varphi_{I\bar{J}} dz_I \wedge d\bar{z}_J \right) = \sum \frac{\partial \varphi_{I\bar{J}}}{\partial z_k} dz_I \wedge d\bar{z}_J$$

and

$$\bar{\partial}_k \Big( \sum \varphi_{I\bar{J}} dz_I \wedge d\bar{z}_J \Big) = \sum \frac{\partial \varphi_{I\bar{J}}}{\partial \bar{z}_k} dz_I \wedge d\bar{z}_J.$$

Note that  $\partial_k$  and  $\overline{\partial}_k$  commute with  $e_l$ ,  $\overline{e}_l$ ,  $i_l$ , and  $\overline{i}_l$  and with each other. Finally, we see that the adjoint of  $\partial_k$  is  $-\overline{\partial}_k$ : we have for  $\varphi = \sum \varphi_{l\bar{J}} dz_l \wedge d\bar{z}_K$ any compactly supported form, L and M any multiindices and  $\psi$  any  $C^{\infty}$ function,

$$\left( -\bar{\partial}_{k}\varphi,\psi dz_{L} \wedge d\bar{z}_{M} \right) = \left( -\frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{z}_{k}} (\varphi_{L\overline{M}}) dz_{L} \wedge d\bar{z}_{M}, \psi dz_{L} \wedge d\bar{z}_{M} \right)$$

$$= 2^{*L+*M} \int_{\mathbb{C}^{n}} -\frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{z}_{k}} (\varphi_{L\overline{M}}) \cdot \bar{\psi}$$

$$= 2^{*L+*M} \int_{\mathbb{C}^{n}} \varphi_{L\overline{M}} \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{z}_{k}} (\bar{\psi}) \quad \text{(by integration by parts)}$$

$$= 2^{*L+*M} \int_{\mathbb{C}^{n}} \varphi_{L\overline{M}} \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial z_{k}} (\psi)$$

$$= (\varphi_{L\overline{M}} dz_{L} \wedge d\bar{z}_{M}, \partial_{k} (\psi \cdot dz_{L} \wedge d\bar{z}_{M}))$$

$$= (\varphi, \partial_{k} (\psi dz_{L} \wedge d\bar{z}_{M})).$$

Likewise, the adjoint of  $\overline{\partial}_k$  is  $-\partial_k$ .

We can express all of our operators on  $A_c^{**}(\mathbb{C}^n)$  in terms of these elementary operators: clearly

$$\begin{split} \partial &= \sum_{k} \partial_{k} e_{k} = \sum_{k} e_{k} \partial_{k}, \\ \bar{\partial} &= \sum \bar{\partial}_{k} \bar{e}_{k} = \sum \bar{e}_{k} \bar{\partial}_{k}, \end{split}$$

and, taking adjoints,

$$\bar{\partial}^* = -\sum \partial_k \bar{i_k},$$
$$\partial^* = -\sum \bar{\partial}_k i_k.$$

L is defined as exterior product with the standard Kähler form defined on  $\mathbb{C}^n$ , so

$$L=\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2}\sum e_k\bar{e}_k$$

and, taking the adjoint,

$$\Lambda = -\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2}\sum \bar{i_k}i_k.$$

so

$$\begin{split} \Lambda \partial &= -\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} \sum_{k,l} \bar{i}_k i_k \partial_l e_l \\ &= -\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} \sum_{k,l} \partial_l \bar{i}_k i_k e_l \\ &= -\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} \left( \sum_k \partial_k \bar{i}_k i_k e_k + \sum_{k \neq l} \partial_l \bar{i}_k i_k e_l \right). \end{split}$$

To evaluate the first term, write

$$-\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2}\sum_{k}\partial_{k}\bar{i}_{k}i_{k}e_{k} = \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2}\sum_{k}\partial_{k}\bar{i}_{k}e_{k}i_{k} - \frac{2\sqrt{-1}}{2}\sum_{k}\partial_{k}\bar{i}_{k}$$
$$= -\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2}\sum_{k}\partial_{k}e_{k}\bar{i}_{k}i_{k} - \sqrt{-1}\sum_{k}\partial_{k}\bar{i}_{k}$$

For the second term

$$-\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2}\sum_{k\neq l}\partial_l \bar{i}_k i_k e_l = \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2}\sum_{l\neq k}\partial_l \bar{i}_k e_l i_k$$
$$= -\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2}\sum \partial_l e_l \bar{i}_k i_k.$$

Thus

$$\begin{split} \Lambda \partial &= -\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} \sum_{k,l} \partial_l e_l \bar{i}_k i_k + \sqrt{-1} \sum \partial_k \bar{i}_k \\ &= \partial \Lambda + \sqrt{-1} \ \bar{\partial}^*, \end{split}$$

so the identity is proved on  $\mathbb{C}^n$ .

To prove the result on a Kähler manifold M we use the condition of osculation to show that the identity holds at any point: for  $z_0 \in M$ , we can choose a coframe  $\varphi_1, \ldots, \varphi_n$  for the metric such that  $d\varphi_i(z_0)=0$ . The expression for  $\Lambda$  holds with  $dz_i$  replaced by  $\varphi_i$ ; we can make essentially the same computation for  $[\Lambda, \bar{\partial}]\eta$  as on  $\mathbb{C}^n$  except that we will get terms involving  $\bar{\partial}\varphi_i$ . Since  $[\Lambda, \bar{\partial}]$  involves only first derivatives, however, all the additional terms will have a factor  $\bar{\partial}\varphi_i$  and hence will vanish at  $z_0$ . Likewise, we have computed  $\partial^*\eta = C_n * \partial * \eta$  on  $\mathbb{C}^n$  where it agrees with  $\sqrt{-1} [\Lambda, \bar{\partial}]\eta$ ; the computation on M in terms of the  $\varphi_i$  will again be the same except for additional terms involving  $\bar{\partial}\varphi_i$ , which vanish at  $z_0$ . Thus we see that the identity holds at  $z_0$ , hence everywhere.

This argument is just one instance of a general principle: any intrinsically defined identity that involves the metric together with its first derivatives and which is valid on  $\mathbb{C}^n$  with the Euclidean metric, is also valid on a Kähler manifold.

Now, some consequences: if  $\Delta_d = dd^* + d^*d$  is the *d*-Laplacian, we have  $[L, \Delta_d] = 0$ 

or, equivalently,

 $\left[\Lambda, \Delta_d\right] = 0.$ 

**Proof.** First note that since  $\omega$  is closed,

$$d(\omega \wedge \eta) = \omega \wedge d\eta,$$

i.e.,

[L,d] = 0

and so by taking adjoints

 $\left[\Lambda, d^*\right] = 0.$ 

Now

$$\Lambda(dd^* + d^*d) = (d\Lambda d^* - 4\pi d^{c*}d^*) + d^*\Lambda d$$
  
=  $d\Lambda d^* + (4\pi d^* d^{c*} + d^*\Lambda d)$   
=  $(dd^* + d^*d)\Lambda$ . Q.E.D.

We also have, as mentioned earlier,

$$\Delta_d = 2\Delta_{\bar{a}} = 2\Delta_{\bar{a}}.$$

First we show that  $\partial \bar{\partial}^* + \bar{\partial}^* \partial = 0$ : since  $\Lambda \partial - \partial \Lambda = \sqrt{-1} \bar{\partial}^*$ , we Proof. have

$$\begin{array}{l} \sqrt{-1} \left( \partial \bar{\partial}^* + \bar{\partial}^* \partial \right) = \partial (\Lambda \partial - \partial \Lambda) + (\Lambda \partial - \partial \Lambda) \partial \\ = \partial \Lambda \partial - \partial \Lambda \partial = 0. \\ \text{ow,} \\ \Delta_d = (\partial + \bar{\partial})(\partial^* + \bar{\partial}^*) + (\partial^* + \bar{\partial}^*)(\partial + \bar{\partial}) \\ = (\partial \partial^* + \partial^* \partial) + (\bar{\partial} \bar{\partial}^* + \bar{\partial}^* \bar{\partial}) + (\partial \bar{\partial}^* + \bar{\partial} \partial^* + \partial^* \bar{\partial} + \bar{\partial}^* \partial) \\ = (\partial \partial^* + \partial^* \partial) + (\bar{\partial} \bar{\partial}^* + \bar{\partial}^* \bar{\partial}) \\ = \Delta_0 + \Delta_{\bar{\partial}}, \end{array}$$

so we have to show

$$\Delta_{a} = \Delta_{\bar{a}}$$

For this

N

$$-\sqrt{-1} \Delta_{\bar{\partial}} = \partial(\Lambda \bar{\partial} - \bar{\partial}\Lambda) + (\Lambda \bar{\partial} - \bar{\partial}\Lambda)\partial$$
$$= \partial\Lambda \bar{\partial} - \partial\bar{\partial}\Lambda + \Lambda \bar{\partial}\partial - \bar{\partial}\Lambda\partial$$

and consequently

$$\begin{split} \sqrt{-1} \, \Delta_{\bar{\partial}} &= \left( \bar{\partial} (\Lambda \partial - \partial \Lambda) + (\Lambda \partial - \partial \Lambda) \bar{\partial} \right) \\ &= \bar{\partial} \Lambda \partial - \bar{\partial} \partial \Lambda + \Lambda \partial \bar{\partial} - \partial \Lambda \bar{\partial} \\ &= \sqrt{-1} \, \Delta_{\bar{\partial}}, \end{split}$$

since  $\bar{\partial}\partial = -\partial\bar{\partial}$ .

As an immediate corollary we see that  $\Delta_d$  preserves bidegree; i.e.,

$$\left[\Delta_d, \prod^{pq}\right] = 0.$$

There are two main applications of these identities, the Hodge decomposition and the Lefschetz decomposition and theorem. We do Hodge first: Set

$$H^{p,q}(M) = \frac{Z_d^{p,q}(M)}{dA^*(M) \cap Z_d^{p,q}(M)},$$
  
$$\mathfrak{M}_d^{p,q}(M) = \{\eta \in A^{p,q}(M) : \Delta_d \eta = 0\},$$
  
$$\mathfrak{M}_d^r(M) = \{\eta \in A^r(M) : \Delta_d \eta = 0\}.$$

Note that the first group is intrinsically defined by the complex structure, while the latter two depend on the particular metric. By the commutativity of  $\Delta_d$  and  $\Pi^{p,q}$  and the fact that  $\Delta_d$  is real, the harmonic forms satisfy

(\*) 
$$\begin{cases} \mathfrak{N}^{r}(M) = \bigoplus_{p+q=r} \mathfrak{N}^{p,q}(M), \\ \mathfrak{N}^{p,q}(M) = \overline{\mathfrak{N}^{q,p}(M)}. \end{cases}$$

On the other hand, for  $\eta$  a closed form of pure type (p,q),

 $\eta = \mathcal{H}(\eta) + dd^* G(\eta),$ 

where the harmonic part  $\mathfrak{K}(\eta)$  also has pure type (p,q). Thus

$$H^{p,q}(M) \cong \mathcal{H}^{p,q}(M).$$

Combining this with (\*) and the Hodge theorem

$$\mathcal{H}^*_{\mathsf{DR}}(M) \cong \mathfrak{H}^*(M)$$

for the Laplacian  $\Delta_d$ , we obtain the famous

Hodge Decomposition. For a compact Kähler manifold M, the complex cohomology satisfies

$$\begin{cases} H^{r}(M,\mathbb{C}) \cong \bigoplus_{p+q=r} H^{p,q}(M), \\ H^{p,q}(M) = \overline{H^{q,p}(M)}. \end{cases}$$

Since  $\Delta_d = 2\Delta_{\delta}$ , we have  $\mathcal{H}^{p,q}_d(M) = \mathcal{H}^{p,q}_{\overline{\delta}}(M)$  and consequently  $H^{p,q}(M) \cong H^{p,q}_{\overline{\delta}}(M) \cong H^q(M,\Omega^p)$ .

116

Q.E.D.

In particular, taking q = 0,

$$H^{p,0}(M) = H^0(M,\Omega^p)$$

is the space of holomorphic p-forms. The holomorphic forms are therefore harmonic for any Kähler metric on a compact manifold.

We note also that

The Betti numbers 
$$b_{2a+1}(M)$$
 of odd degree are even.

**Proof.** If we define the Hodge numbers by

$$h^{p,q}(M) = \dim H^{p,q}(M),$$

then the Hodge decomposition gives

$$b_r(M) = \sum_{p+q=r} h^{p,q}(M),$$
  
 $h^{p,q}(M) = h^{q,p}(M).$ 

Taking r = 2q + 1, we find

$$b_{2q+1}(M) = 2 \left[ \sum_{p=0}^{q} h^{p,2q+1-p}(M) \right].$$

We can put the cohomology groups of a compact Kähler manifold diagrammatically in the *Hodge diamond* (Figure 6), so that the *k*th cohomology group of M can be read off as the sum of the groups in the *k*th horizontal row. The star operator gives a symmetry about the center of the diamond; conjugation gives a symmetry about the center vertical line.

As an immediate application of the Hodge decomposition, we have the



Corollary.

$$H^{q}(\mathbb{P}^{n},\Omega^{p}) = H^{p,q}_{\overline{\partial}}(\mathbb{P}^{n}) = \begin{cases} 0, & \text{if } p \neq q, \\ \mathbb{C}, & \text{if } p = q. \end{cases}$$

**Proof.** This is clear: since  $H^{2k+1}(\mathbb{P}^n, \mathbb{Z}) = 0$ , we have  $H^{p,q}_{\partial}(\mathbb{P}^n) = 0$  for p+q odd; since  $H^{2k}(\mathbb{P}^n, \mathbb{Z}) = \mathbb{Z}$ , we have for  $p \neq k$ ,

$$\begin{split} \mathbf{l} &= b_{2k}(\mathbb{P}^n) \ge h^{p,2k-p}(\mathbb{P}^n) + h^{2k-p,p}(\mathbb{P}^n) \\ &= 2 \cdot h^{p,2k-p} \\ &\Rightarrow h^{p,2k-p}(\mathbb{P}^n) = 0 \end{split}$$

and hence

$$H^{p,p}_{\overline{\partial}}(\mathbb{P}^n) \cong H^{2p}_{\mathrm{D}R}r(\mathbb{P}^n) \cong \mathbb{C}.$$
 Q.E.D.

Note in particular that

There are no nonzero global holomorphic forms on  $\mathbb{P}^n$ .

# The Lefschetz Decomposition

Another important application of the Hodge identities is the Lefschetz decomposition of the cohomology of a compact Kähler manifold. To put this in proper perspective, we must first digress for a moment and discuss representations of  $sl_2$ .

*Representations of*  $sl_2$ .  $sl_2$  is the Lie algebra of the group  $SL_2$ ; it is realized as the vector space of  $2 \times 2$  complex matrices with trace 0, and with the bracket

$$[A,B] = AB - BA.$$

We take as standard generators

$$X = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad H = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & -1 \end{pmatrix}, \quad Y = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 \\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix},$$

with the relations

$$[X,Y] = H, \qquad [H,X] = 2X, \qquad [H,Y] = -2Y.$$

Now, let V be a finite-dimensional complex vector space, gl(V) its algebra of endomorphisms. We want to study Lie algebra maps

$$\rho\colon sl_2\to gl(V),$$

i.e., linear maps  $\rho$  such that

$$\rho([A,B]) = \rho(A)\rho(B) - \rho(B)\rho(A).$$

Such a map is called a representation of  $sl_2$  in V; V is called an  $sl_2$ -module.

A subspace of V fixed under  $\rho(sl_2)$  is called a submodule; V (or  $\rho$ ) is called *irreducible* if V has no nontrivial submodules. By a fundamental result, which we won't prove here, every submodule W of an  $sl_2$ -module V has a complementary submodule  $W^{\perp}$ ; thus every  $sl_2$ -module is the direct sum of irreducible  $sl_2$ -modules, and to study representations of  $sl_2$  we need only look at irreducible ones.

Suppose then that V is an irreducible  $sl_2$ -module. The key to analyzing the structure of V is to look at the eigenspaces for  $\rho(H)$  (from now on, we will omit the  $\rho$ 's). These are called *weight spaces*. First of all, note that if  $v \in V$  is an eigenvector of H with eigenvalue  $\lambda$ , then Xv and Yv are also eigenvectors of H, with eigenvalues  $\lambda + 2$  and  $\lambda - 2$ , respectively: this follows from

$$H(Xv) = XHv + [H, X]v$$
$$= X\lambda v + 2Xv$$
$$= (\lambda + 2)Xv,$$

and similarly for Yv. Since H can have only a finite number of eigenvalues, we see from this that X and Y are nilpotent. We say that  $v \in V$  is *primitive* if v is an eigenvector for H and Xv=0; clearly primitive elements exist.

**Proposition.** If  $v \in V$  is primitive, then V is generated as a vector space by

 $v, Yv, Y^2v, \ldots$ 

**Proof.** Since V is irreducible, we need only show that the linear span V' of  $\{Y^iv\}$  is fixed under  $sl_2$ . Clearly  $HV' \subset V'$  and  $YV' \subset V'$ . We show  $XV' \subset V'$  by an induction: Xv = 0 trivially lies in V', and in general

$$XY^{n}v = YXY^{n-1}v + HY^{n-1}v;$$

so

$$XY^{n-1}v \in V' \Rightarrow XY^n v \in V'.$$
 Q.E.D.

Note that the elements  $\{Y^n v\}_n$  that are nonzero are linearly independent, since they are all eigenvectors for H with different eigenvalues. Thus we have the picture of  $V: V = \bigoplus V_{\lambda}$ , where each  $V_{\lambda}$  is one-dimensional,

$$H(V_{\lambda}) = V_{\lambda}, \quad X(V_{\lambda}) = V_{\lambda+2}, \quad Y(V_{\lambda}) = V_{\lambda-2}.$$

**Proposition.** All eigenvalues for H are integers, and we can write  $V = V_n \oplus V_{n-2} \oplus \cdots \oplus V_{-n+2} \oplus V_{-n}.$ 

**Proof.** Let v be primitive, and suppose

$$Y^n v \neq 0, \qquad Y^{n+1} v = 0,$$

and  $Hv = \lambda v$ . Then

$$Xv = 0,$$
  

$$XYv = YXv + Hv = \lambda v,$$
  

$$XY^{2}v = YXYv + HYv$$
  

$$= Y\lambda v + (\lambda - 2)Yv = (\lambda + (\lambda - 2))Yv,$$

and in general  $XY^{m}v = YXY^{m-1}v + HY^{m-1}v$ , so we have

$$XY^{m}v = (\lambda + (\lambda - 2) + (\lambda - 4) + \dots + (\lambda - 2(m - 1)))Y^{m - 1}v$$
  
=  $(m\lambda - m^{2} + m)Y^{m - 1}v$ ,

and since  $Y^n v \neq 0$ ,  $Y^{n+1} v = 0$ ,

$$(n+1)\lambda - (n+1)^2 + n + 1 = 0 \Rightarrow \lambda = n.$$
 Q.E.D.

In summary, the irreducible  $sl_2$  modules are indexed by nonnegative integers n; for each such n the corresponding  $sl_2$ -module V(n) has dimension n+1. Explicitly,

$$V(n) \cong \operatorname{Sym}^n(\mathbb{C}^2)$$

is the nth symmetric power of the vector space  $\mathbb{C}^2$ . The eigenvalues of H acting on V(n) are -n, -n+2, ..., n-2, n, each appearing with multiplicity 1.

For any  $sl_2$ -module V, not necessarily irreducible, we define the Lefschetz decomposition of V as follows: let  $PV = \text{Ker }\rho(X)$ ; then

$$V = PV \oplus YPV \oplus Y^2PV \oplus \cdots,$$

and this decomposition is compatible with the decomposition of V into eigenspaces  $V_m$  for H. We also see that the maps

$$V_m \stackrel{Y^m}{\underset{X^m}{\longleftarrow}} V_{-m}$$

are isomorphisms. Finally, in general,

$$(\operatorname{Ker} X) \cap V_k = \operatorname{Ker}(Y^{k+1}: V_k \to V_{-k-2}).$$

We return now to our compact complex manifold M with Kähler metric  $ds^2 = \sum \varphi_i \otimes \overline{\varphi}_i$ . First, we want to compute the commutator  $[L, \Lambda]$  of the operators L and  $\Lambda$ ; this may be done on  $\mathbb{C}^n$  using the operators  $e_k$ ,  $\overline{e}_k$ ,  $i_k$ , and  $\overline{i}_k$  defined earlier. Recall that

$$L = \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} \sum e_k \bar{e}_k \text{ and } \Lambda = -\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} \sum \bar{i}_k i_k;$$

we have then

$$\begin{bmatrix} L, \Lambda \end{bmatrix} = \frac{1}{4} \left( \sum_{k,l} e_k \bar{e}_k \bar{i}_l i_l - \sum_{k,l} \bar{i}_l i_l e_k \bar{e}_k \right)$$
$$= \frac{1}{4} \sum_{k \neq l} \left( e_k \bar{e}_k \bar{i}_l i_l - \bar{i}_l i_l e_k \bar{e}_k \right)$$
$$+ \frac{1}{4} \sum_k \left( e_k \bar{e}_k \bar{i}_k i_k - \bar{i}_k i_k e_k \bar{e}_k \right)$$

# 120

By our commutation relations, every term in the first sum is zero; for the second, we have

$$e_k \bar{e}_k \bar{i}_k i_k = 2e_k i_k - e_k \bar{i}_k \bar{e}_k i_k,$$
  
$$\bar{i}_k i_k e_k \bar{e}_k = 2\bar{i}_k \bar{e}_k - \bar{i}_k e_k i_k \bar{e}_k,$$

and, since  $e_k \bar{i}_k \bar{e}_k i_k = \bar{i}_k e_k i_k \bar{e}_k$ , this yields

$$\begin{bmatrix} L, \Lambda \end{bmatrix} = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{k} \left( e_k i_k - \bar{i}_k \bar{e}_k \right)$$
$$= \frac{1}{2} \sum_{k} \left( 2 - i_k e_k - \bar{i}_k \bar{e}_k \right)$$
$$= n - \frac{1}{2} \sum_{k} \left( i_k e_k + \bar{i}_k \bar{e}_k \right).$$

To evaluate this, note that  $i_k e_k (dz_J \wedge d\bar{z}_K)$  is zero if  $k \in J$ , and  $2dz_J \wedge d\bar{z}_K$  otherwise;  $\bar{i}_k \bar{e}_k (dz_J \wedge d\bar{z}_K)$  is zero if  $k \in K$  and  $2dz_J \wedge d\bar{z}_K$  if not. Thus

$$\sum_{k} \left( i_k e_k + \bar{i}_k \bar{e}_k \right) (dz_J \wedge dz_K) = 2 \sum_{k \notin J} dz_J \wedge d\bar{z}_K + 2 \sum_{k \notin K} dz_J \wedge d\bar{z}_K$$
$$= \left( 2(n - {}^{\#}J) + 2(n - {}^{\#}K) \right) (dz_J \wedge d\bar{z}_K).$$

and so on  $A_c^{p,q}(\mathbb{C}^n)$ 

$$[L,\Lambda]=p+q-n.$$

Since L and A are both algebraic operators, this identity will hold on any Kähler manifold.

Now set

$$h=\sum_{p=0}^{2n}(n-p)\Pi^p;$$

since  $L: A^{p}(M) \rightarrow A^{p+2}(M)$  and  $\Lambda: A^{p}(M) \rightarrow A^{p-2}(M)$ , we obtain

(\*)  

$$\begin{bmatrix} \Lambda, L \end{bmatrix} = h,$$

$$\begin{bmatrix} h, L \end{bmatrix} = -2L,$$

$$\begin{bmatrix} h, \Lambda \end{bmatrix} = 2\Lambda.$$

The operators L,  $\Lambda$ , and h all commute with  $\Delta_d$ , and so act on the harmonic space  $\mathcal{H}_d^*(M) \cong H^*(M)$  with relations (\*). We may therefore give a representation of  $sl_2$  on  $H^*(M)$  by sending

$$X = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix} \to \Lambda,$$
  

$$Y = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 \\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix} \to L,$$
  

$$H = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & -1 \end{pmatrix} \to h;$$

the eigenspace for h with eigenvalue (n-p) will be  $H^p(M)$ . Applying our results on finite-dimensional representations of  $sl_2$  to this representation yields the

Hard Lefschetz Theorem. The map

 $L^k: H^{n-k}(M) \longrightarrow H^{n+k}(M),$ 

is an isomorphism; and if we define the primitive cohomology

$$P^{n-k}(M) = \operatorname{Ker} L^{k+1} \colon H^{n-k}(M) \to H^{n+k+2}(M)$$
  
= (Ker  $\Lambda$ )  $\cap$   $H^{n-k}(M)$ ,

then we have

$$H^m(M) = \bigoplus_k L^k P^{m-2k}(M),$$

called the Lefschetz decomposition.

Note that the Lefschetz decomposition is compatible with the Hodge decomposition; i.e., if we set

$$P^{p,q}(M) = (\operatorname{Ker} \Lambda) \cap H^{p,q}(M),$$

then

$$P^{l}(M) = \bigoplus_{p+q=l} P^{p,q}(M).$$

We can give the following geometric interpretation of the Lefschetz theory in case the manifold M is embedded in projective space  $\mathbb{P}^N$  with the induced metric. We have seen that the form

$$\omega = \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi} \, \partial \bar{\partial} \log \|Z\|^2$$

is closed and not exact in  $\mathbb{P}^N$ . Since  $H^2(\mathbb{P}^N)$  is one-dimensional, it follows that  $[\omega] \in H^2_{DR}(\mathbb{P}^N)$  is Poincaré dual to some nonzero multiple of the homology class of a hyperplane  $H \subset \mathbb{P}^N$ . In fact,  $[\omega]$  is Poincaré dual to (H), as the reader may verify by integrating  $\omega$  over a line  $l \cong \mathbb{P}^1$  to obtain

$$\int_{l} \omega = 1 = {}^{\#}(H \cdot l).$$

We see from this that for  $M \subset \mathbb{P}^N$  a submanifold, the associated (1, 1) form  $\omega|_M$  of the induced metric is Poincaré dual to the homology class (V) of the analytic subvariety  $V = M \cap H \subset M$ . The Poincaré-dualized version of the hard Lefschetz theorem says that the operation of intersection with an (N-k)-plane  $\mathbb{P}^{N-k} \subset \mathbb{P}^N$  gives an isomorphism

$$H_{n+k}(M) \xrightarrow{\cap \mathbb{P}^{N-k}} H_{n-k}(M).$$

Note that in this interpretation, the primitive cohomology  $P^{n-k}(M)$  of

M corresponds via the isomorphisms



to the subgroup of (n-k)-cycles that do not intersect a hyperplane, i.e., the image of the map

$$H_{n-k}(M-V) \to H_{n-k}(M).$$

Such cycles are called *finite cycles* since M - V is the "finite part"  $M \cap \mathbb{C}^N$  of M; their importance will be more apparent when we prove the Lefschetz theorem on hyperplane sections.

As another application of the Hodge and Lefschetz decompositions, we will now describe the Hodge-Riemann bilinear relations. We define a bilinear form

$$Q: H^{n-k}(M) \otimes H^{n-k}(M) \to \mathbb{C}$$

by setting

$$Q(\xi,\eta)=\int_M\xi\wedge\eta\wedge\omega^k.$$

Note that since  $\omega$  is real, Q defines a real bilinear form on  $H^{n-k}(M, \mathbb{R})$ . By consideration of type, we see that

$$Q(H^{p,q}, H^{p',q'}) = 0$$
 unless  $p = q', q = p'$ .

The Hodge-Riemann bilinear relations assert that for  $\xi \in P^{p,q}(M)$  a primitive class and k = p + q,

$$\sqrt{-1}^{p-q}(-1)^{(n-k)(n-k-1)/2}Q(\xi,\overline{\xi})>0.$$

In the case p + q even, this is the same as saying that on the real vector space

$$(P^{p,q}\oplus P^{q,p})\cap H^{p+q}(M,\mathbb{R})=\left\{\xi+\bar{\xi},\xi\in P^{p+q}(M)\right\}\subset H^{p+q}(M),$$

the quadratic form  $(\sqrt{-1})^{p-q}(-1)^{(n-k)(n-k-1)/2}Q$  is positive definite; in the case p+q odd, the bilinear relations tell us at least that Q is a nondegenerate skew-symmetric form on  $P^{p+q}(M)$ . In either case, since we have the Lefschetz decomposition

$$H^m = \bigoplus L^k P^{m-2k}$$

and  $Q(L^k\xi, L^k\eta) = Q(\xi, \eta)$ ; the bilinear relations tell us that Q is nondegenerate on  $H^{n-k}(M)$ .

FOUNDATIONAL MATERIAL

We will not prove the bilinear relations in full generality, but will verify them in some cases including all those to be used in our applications to geometry. (The general proof may be based on the following observations: In the full exterior algebra

$$V = \Lambda^* \mathbb{C}^n \otimes \Lambda^* \overline{\mathbb{C}^n}$$

corresponding to the differential forms at a point  $x \in M$ , there is an  $sl_2$ -action given by  $\{L, \Lambda, h\}$  as above. Decomposing V into primitive spaces  $P^k V$  is the same as decomposing V under the action of the unitary group  $U_n$ , and thus by Schur's lemma any  $U_n$ -invariant quadratic form on  $P^k V$  is necessarily definite. The primitive harmonic forms on M are those which lie in  $P^k V$  (fixed k) for each  $x \in M$ , and this yields a proof. The result that decomposing V under  $sl_2$  together with  $\pi^{(p,q)}$  yields the same irreducible factors as under the action of  $U_n$  is proved in Herman Weyl's book *The Classical Groups*—it implies that, in general, there are no further Hodge identities.)

First, let M be a compact Riemann surface. By the Hodge decomposition,

$$H^{1}(M,\mathbb{C}) = H^{1,0}(M) \oplus H^{0,1}(M)$$
$$\cong H^{0}(M,\Omega^{1}) \oplus \overline{H^{0}(M,\Omega^{1})}.$$

The number of independent holomorphic 1-forms on M (classically called differentials of the first kind) is thus equal to  $b_1(M)/2$ ; this in fact was one of the first links established between the topology of a complex manifold and its analytic structure. To verify the bilinear relations for M let  $\xi = h(z) dz \in H^{1,0}(M)$ ; we have  $(\sqrt{-1})^{p-q}(-1)^{(n-k)(n-k-1)/2} = \sqrt{-1}$ , and

$$Q(\xi,\bar{\xi}) = \sqrt{-1} \int_{M} |h(z)|^2 dz \wedge d\bar{z}$$
  
> 0.

In general, for M of any dimension,  $H^{p,0}(M)$  and  $H^{0,p}(M)$  are primitive by consideration of type, and the same calculation works to verify the bilinear relations for them. In fact, it was in effect by deducing the Hodge-Riemann bilinear relations for holomorphic q-forms that we first proved that the holomorphic forms inject into the cohomology of a compact Kähler manifold.

Now let dim M=2; it remains only to verify the bilinear relations for  $P^{1,1}$ . Let  $\xi$  be a real, primitive harmonic (1,1)-form; in terms of a local unitary coframe  $\varphi_1, \varphi_2$  we write

$$\xi = \sum \xi_{ij} \varphi_i \wedge \overline{\varphi}_j.$$

Since  $\xi$  is real,  $\xi_{ij} = -\overline{\xi}_{ji}$ ; writing

$$\omega = \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} (\varphi_1 \wedge \overline{\varphi}_1 + \varphi_2 \wedge \overline{\varphi}_2),$$
  
$$\xi \wedge \omega = \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} (\xi_{11} + \xi_{22}) \varphi_1 \wedge \overline{\varphi}_1 \wedge \varphi_2 \wedge \overline{\varphi}_2,$$

we see that  $\xi$  primitive implies  $\xi_{11} + \xi_{22} = 0$ . For the bilinear relation

$$(\sqrt{-1})^{p-q}(-1)^{(n-k)(n-k-1)/2}Q(\xi,\bar{\xi}) = -\int_{M} \xi \wedge \bar{\xi}$$
  
=  $-\int_{M} (-\xi_{11}\bar{\xi}_{22}+2|\xi_{12}|^{2}-\xi_{22}\bar{\xi}_{11})$   
 $\times \varphi_{1} \wedge \bar{\varphi}_{1} \wedge \varphi_{2} \wedge \bar{\varphi}_{2}$   
=  $-\left(\frac{2}{\sqrt{-1}}\right)^{2} \int_{M} (2|\xi_{11}|^{2}+2|\xi_{12}|^{2}) \Phi$   
> 0.

Recall that on a general oriented compact real manifold X of dimension 2k, we have a bilinear form on  $H^k(X, \mathbb{R}) = H^k_{DR}(X)$  defined by

$$\underline{Q}(\eta,\xi)=\int_{M}\eta\wedge\xi;$$

by Poincaré duality  $\underline{Q}$  is nondegenerate. If k is even,  $\underline{Q}$  is symmetric, and we can associate to  $\overline{X}$  as a topological invariant the *signature* of  $\underline{Q}$ , defined as the number of positive eigenvalues minus the number of negative eigenvalues in a matrix representation of  $\underline{Q}$ . The signature of  $\underline{Q}$  is called the *index* I(X) of the manifold X. Of course, if M is a compact Kähler manifold of dimension 2n, then  $\underline{Q} = \underline{Q}$  on  $H^{2n}(M, \mathbb{R})$  and we may use the bilinear relations to compute the index of M:

$$H^{2n}(M) = \bigoplus L^{k} P^{2(n-k)}(M) = \bigoplus_{\substack{p+q \equiv 0(2) \\ \leq 2n}} L^{n-(p+q)/2} P^{p,q}(M).$$

We know that for  $p + q \equiv 0(2)$ ,  $(\sqrt{-1})^{p-q}(-1)^{(p+q)(p+q-1)/2}Q > 0$  on the real space  $(P^{p,q} \oplus P^{q,p}) \cap H^{p+q}(M,\mathbb{R})$ ; since  $Q(L\eta, L\xi) = Q(\eta, \xi)$ , we have

$$I(M) = \sum_{\substack{p+q \equiv 0(2) \\ < 2n}} (\sqrt{-1})^{p-q} (-1)^{(p+q)(p+q-1)/2} \dim P^{p,q}(M)$$
$$= \sum_{\substack{p+q \equiv 0(2) \\ < 2n}} (-1)^p \dim P^{p,q}(M).$$

Now we have by the Lefschetz decomposition

$$h^{p,p+j} = \sum_{i=0}^{p} \dim P^{i,i+j};$$

thus, along a vertical line in the Hodge diamond,

$$\sum_{i=0}^{p-1} (-1)^{i} \dim \mathbf{P}^{i,i+j} = (-1)^{p} h^{p,p+j} + 2\sum (-1)^{i} h^{i,i+j}$$

and we can write, finally,

$$I(M) = \sum_{p+q=2n} (-1)^p h^{p,q} + 2 \sum_{\substack{p+q\equiv 0(2)\\<2n}} (-1)^p h^{p,q},$$

or

$$I(M) = \sum_{p+q \equiv 0(2)} (-1)^p h^{p,q},$$

the last equality holding by virtue of the duality  $h^{p,q} = h^{n-p,n-q}$ . Note in particular that on a Kähler surface M the cup product Q on  $H^{1,1}(M)$  has exactly one positive eigenvalue; this fact is frequently called the *index theorem* for surfaces.

Note, finally, one distinction between the Hodge and Lefschetz theorems of this section: the Lefschetz theorems are essentially topological, while the Hodge decomposition reflects the analytic structure of the particular manifold M. For instance, if we take a real manifold and give it two different Kähler complex structures, the Hodge decomposition of  $H^*$ may vary—the rank of the groups  $(H^{p,q}(M) \oplus H^{q,p}(M)) \cap H^{p+q}(M,\mathbb{Z})$ may even jump—but the Lefschetz isomorphism and decomposition remain the same.

# REFERENCES

We give here a few references that should be helpful to the reader in supplementing the material in this chapter. This list is not meant to be a bibliography but is a small sampling of sources having a notation and point of view similar to that taken here. Moreover, many of these references have extensive bibliographies and so may be used as a guide to the literature.

# General References

- R. Gunning and H. Rossi, Analytic Functions of Several Complex Variables, Prentice-Hall, Englewood Cliffs, N.J., 1965.
- S. S. Chern, Complex Manifolds without Potential Theory, Van Nostrand Reinhold Company, New York, 1967.

126

#### REFERENCES

#### Specific References

#### Section 1

- L. Hormander, An Introduction to Complex Analysis in Several Variables, Van Nostrand Reinhold Company, New York, 1966.
- R. Narasimhan, Introduction to the Theory of Analytic Spaces, Springer-Verlag, Berlin-Heidelberg-New York, 1966.

#### Section 2

- K. Kodaira and J. Morrow, Complex Manifolds, Holt, Rinehart, and Winston, New York, 1971.
- G. Stolzenberg, Volumes, Limits and Extensions of Analytic Varieties, Springer-Verlag, Berlin-Heidelberg-New York, 1966.
- R. O. Wells, Differential Analysis on Complex Manifolds, Prentice-Hall, Englewood Cliffs, N. J., 1973.

Section 3

R. Godement, Theorie des Faisceaux, Hermann, Paris, 1958.

F. Hirzebruch, Topological Methods in Algebraic Geometry, Springer-Verlag, Berlin-Heidelberg-New York, 1966.

#### Section 4

- There are many contemporary books on algebraic topology. A classic whose treatment of homology and intersection theory has largely been adopted here is
- S. Lefschetz, Topology, American Math. Society Colloquium Publications, Vol. 12 (1930).

#### Section 6

- G. de Rham, Varietes differentiables, Hermann, Paris, 1954.
- F. Warner, Introduction to Manifolds, Scott-Foresman, New York, 1971.
- Note: Our proof of the Hodge theorem is a variant of one given by Joe Kohn in a course at Princeton University in 1961-62.

# 1 COMPLEX ALGEBRAIC VARIETIES

An algebraic variety is defined to be the set of complex zeros of homogeneous polynomials in projective space and may be viewed a priori as an analytic subvariety of  $\mathbb{P}^n$ . In case the variety is smooth, we may consider the associated abstract compact complex manifold, whose properties will be intrinsic to—i.e., not depending on the particular embedding of—the variety. Broadly speaking, we will approach algebraic geometry as the study of the interplay between the intrinsic and extrinsic or projective properties of algebraic varieties.

In Section 1 we introduce the notion of divisors and line bundles; the material here is central for all that follows. Since a compact complex manifold admits no global holomorphic functions, we might rather expect its structure to be reflected in the global meromorphic functions and related linear systems of divisors on the manifold; this notion is a basic one in classical algebraic geometry. Associated to a divisor is a holomorphic line bundle, to a meromorphic function a line bundle together with a holomorphic section, and to a line bundle its Chern class. The subsequent formalism, developed by Kodaira and Spencer and others in the early 1950s, gives an extremely useful technique for dealing with codimension-one subvarieties (points on a curve, curves on a surface, etc.) on an algebraic variety.

The basic question of constructing meromorphic functions with prescribed properties—e.g., the principal parts on a Riemann surface—is a problem admitting local solutions where the obstruction to patching these together globally may be measured by a sheaf cohomology group. The *Kodaira vanishing theorem* provides the most useful condition under which these higher groups are zero. It is a remarkable result, one which is proved by potential theory and differential geometry, but which in the end turns out to be equivalent to the Lefschetz theorem concerning the topological
position of a hyperplane section of a complex algebraic variety. Explaining these matters occupies Section 2.

In Section 3 we began the transition

 $\left\{\begin{array}{c} abstract \ compact \\ complex \ manifold \end{array}\right\} \longrightarrow \left\{\begin{array}{c} algebraic \ variety \\ in \ projective \ space \end{array}\right\}$ 

The intermediate step is an analytic variety in projective space; the *Chow* theorem asserts that this must be an algebraic variety. The essential philosophical point here is illustrated by the identity of the two objects "global meromorphic function on the Riemann sphere" and "rational function of one complex variable." The practical consequence is that we may work either locally complex analytically or globally algebraically with the same end result. Our approach at this stage is analytic, as this ties in more readily with the topological and metric properties of an algebraic variety, but the understanding that in the end we are talking about solutions of polynomial equations is fundamental.

In Section 4 we state and prove Kodaria's characterization of those compact complex manifolds which are derived from algebraic varieties, thus providing the essential link between the intrinsic and extrinsic properties of a variety. This embedding theorem and Chow's theorem are existence theorems—they do not by themselves provide a constructive method for finding the equations defining the image of a variety under a projective embedding—but together they form the philosophical cornerstone for our analytic treatment of algebraic geometry.

In the final section of this chapter we explain in some detail the Grassmannian, a variety whose points parametrize the linear subspaces of some fixed dimension in projective space and whose internal structure reflects the nongeneric intersections of a variable linear space with a fixed one. One reason for placing this discussion here is that the Grassmannian illustrates quite nicely the general structure theorems of this chapter. Another is that extensive use will be made in the following chapters of the Schubert calculus, a quantitative expression of the nongeneric incidence relations among linear spaces that is inherent in the structure of the Grassmannian.

# 1. DIVISORS AND LINE BUNDLES

# Divisors

Let M be a complex manifold of dimension n, not necessarily compact. We recall from Section 1 of Chapter 0 some facts about analytic hypersurfaces in M:

Any analytic subvariety  $V \subset M$  of dimension n-1 is an analytic hypersurface, i.e., for any point  $p \in V \subset M$ , V can be given in a neighborhood of p as the zeros of a single holomorphic function f. Moreover, any holomorphic function g defined at p and vanishing on V is divisible by f in a neighborhood of p. f is called a *local defining function* for V near p, and is unique up to multiplication by a function nonzero at p.

If  $V_1^*$  is a connected component of  $V^* = V - V_s$ , then  $\overline{V_1^*}$  is an analytic subvariety in M. Thus V can be expressed uniquely as the union of irreducible analytic hypersurfaces

$$V = V_1 \cup \cdots \cup V_m,$$

where the  $V_i$ 's are the closures of the connected components of  $V^*$ . In particular, V is irreducible if and only if  $V^*$  is connected.

Now we define:

DEFINITION. A divisor D on M is a locally finite formal linear combination

$$D = \sum a_i \cdot V_i$$

of irreducible analytic hypersurfaces of M.

"Locally finite" here means that for any  $p \in M$ , there exists a neighborhood of p meeting only a finite number of the  $V_i$ 's appearing in D; of course, if M is compact, this just means the sum is finite. The set of divisors in M is naturally an additive group, denoted Div(M).

A divisor  $D = \sum a_i V_i$  is called *effective* if  $a_i \ge 0$  for all *i*; we write  $D \ge 0$  for *D* effective. An analytic hypersurface *V* will usually be identified with the divisor  $\sum V_i$  where the  $V_i$ 's are the irreducible components of *V*.

Let  $V \subset M$  be an irreducible analytic hypersurface,  $p \in V$  any point, and f a local defining function for V near p. For any holomorphic function g defined near p, we define the order  $\operatorname{ord}_{V,p}(g)$  of g along V at p to be the largest integer a such that in the local ring  $\mathcal{O}_{M,p}$ ,

$$g = f^a \cdot h.$$

By the result from p. 10 that relatively prime elements of  $\mathcal{O}_{M,p}$  stay relatively prime in nearby local rings, we see that for g a holomorphic function on M,  $\operatorname{ord}_{V,p}(g)$  is independent of p. Thus we can define the order  $\operatorname{ord}_{V}(g)$  of g along V to be simply the order of g along V at any point  $p \in V$ . Note that for g, h any holomorphic functions, V any irreducible hypersurface,

$$\operatorname{ord}_{V}(gh) = \operatorname{ord}_{V}(g) + \operatorname{ord}_{V}(h).$$

Now let f be a meromorphic function on M, written locally as

$$f = \frac{g}{h}$$

with g,h holomorphic and relatively prime. For V an irreducible hypersurface, we define

$$\operatorname{ord}_V(f) = \operatorname{ord}_V(g) - \operatorname{ord}_V(h).$$

We usually say that f has a zero of order a along V if  $\operatorname{ord}_{V}(f) = a > 0$ , and that f has a pole of order a along V if  $\operatorname{ord}_{V}(f) = -a < 0$ .

We define the divisor (f) of the meromorphic function f by

$$(f) = \sum_{V} \operatorname{ord}_{V}(f) \cdot V.$$

If f is written locally as g/h, we take the divisor of zeros  $(f)_0$  of f to be

$$(f)_0 = \sum_V \operatorname{ord}_V(g) \cdot V$$

and the divisor of poles  $(f)_{\infty}$  to be

$$(f)_{\infty} = \sum_{V} \operatorname{ord}_{V}(h) \cdot V.$$

Clearly these are well-defined as long as we require g and h to be relatively prime, and

$$(f) = (f)_0 - (f)_\infty.$$

Divisors can also be described in sheaf-theoretic terms, as follows: Let  $\mathfrak{M}^*$  denote the multiplicative sheaf of meromorphic functions on M not identically 0, and  $\mathfrak{O}^*$  the subsheaf of nonzero holomorphic functions. Then *a divisor* D on M is simply a global section of the quotient sheaf  $\mathfrak{M}^*/\mathfrak{O}^*$ . On the one hand, a global section  $\{f\}$  of  $\mathfrak{M}^*/\mathfrak{O}^*$  is given by an open cover  $\{U_{\alpha}\}$  of M and meromorphic functions  $f_{\alpha} \neq 0$  in  $U_{\alpha}$  with

$$\frac{f_{\alpha}}{f_{\beta}} \in \mathfrak{O}^*(U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta});$$

for any  $V \subset M$ , then,

$$\operatorname{ord}_{V}(f_{\alpha}) = \operatorname{ord}_{V}(f_{\beta}),$$

and we can associate to  $\{f\}$  the divisor

$$D = \sum_{V} \operatorname{ord}_{V}(f_{\alpha}) \cdot V,$$

where for each V we choose  $\alpha$  such that  $V \cap U_{\alpha} \neq \emptyset$ . On the other hand, given

$$D=\sum_{V_i}a_iV_i,$$

we can find an open cover  $\{U_{\alpha}\}$  of M such that in each  $U_{\alpha}$ , every  $V_i$  appearing in D has a local defining function  $g_{i\alpha} \in \mathcal{O}(U_{\alpha})$ . We can then set

$$f_{\alpha} = \prod_{i} g_{i\alpha}^{a_{i}} \in \mathfrak{M}^{*}(U_{\alpha})$$

to obtain a global section of  $\mathfrak{M}^*/\mathfrak{O}^*$ . The  $f_{\alpha}$ 's are called *local defining functions* for *D*. It follows immediately from the definitions that the identification

$$H^0(M, \mathfrak{M}^*/\mathfrak{O}^*) = \operatorname{Div}(M)$$

is in fact a homomorphism.

Given a holomorphic map  $\pi: M \to N$  of complex manifolds, we define a map

$$\pi^*$$
: Div(N)  $\rightarrow$  Div(M)

by associating to every divisor  $D = (\{U_{\alpha}\}, \{f_{\alpha}\})$  on N the pullback divisor  $\pi^*D = (\{\pi^{-1}U_{\alpha}\}, \{\pi^*f_{\alpha}\})$  on M; this is well-defined as long as  $\pi(M) \not\subset D$ . Note that for a divisor on N given by an analytic hypersurface  $V \subset N$ , the pullback divisor  $\pi^*V$  on M lies over V but need not coincide with the analytic hypersurface  $\pi^{-1}(V) \subset M$ ---multiplicities may occur.

We want to make one more remark before going on to consider line bundles. On a Riemann surface M, any point is an irreducible analytic hypersurface, and so clearly Div(M) is always large. This is, in a sense, misleading: a complex manifold M of dimension greater than one need not have any nonzero divisors on it at all. If, however M is embedded in projective space  $\mathbb{P}^N$ , the intersections of M with hyperplanes in  $\mathbb{P}^N$ generate a large number of divisors. In fact, among all compact complex manifolds those which are embeddable in projective space can be characterized by having "sufficiently many" divisors, in a sense that we shall make precise in later sections.

# Line Bundles

All line bundles discussed in this section are taken to be holomorphic. Recall that for any holomorphic line bundle  $L \xrightarrow{\pi} M$  on the complex manifold M, we can find an open cover  $\{U_{\alpha}\}$  of M and trivializations

$$\varphi_{\alpha}\colon L_{U_{\alpha}}\longrightarrow U_{\alpha}\times\mathbb{C}$$

of  $L_{U_{\alpha}} = \pi^{-1}(U_{\alpha})$ . We define the transition functions  $g_{\alpha\beta} : U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta} \to \mathbb{C}^*$  for L relative to the trivializations  $\{\varphi_{\alpha}\}$  by

$$g_{\alpha\beta}(z) = \left(\varphi_{\alpha} \circ \varphi_{\beta}^{-1}\right)|_{L_{z}} \in \mathbb{C}^{*}$$

The functions  $g_{\alpha\beta}$  are clearly holomorphic, nonvanishing, and satisfy

(\*) 
$$\begin{cases} g_{\alpha\beta} \cdot g_{\beta\alpha} = 1, \\ g_{\alpha\beta} \cdot g_{\beta\gamma} \cdot g_{\gamma\alpha} = 1; \end{cases}$$

conversely, given a collection of functions  $\{g_{\alpha\beta} \in \mathbb{O}^*(U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta})\}\$  satisfying these identities, we can construct a line bundle L with transition functions

 $\{g_{\alpha\beta}\}\$  by taking the union of  $U_{\alpha} \times \mathbb{C}$  over all  $\alpha$  and identifying  $\{z\} \times \mathbb{C}$  in  $U_{\alpha} \times \mathbb{C}$  and  $U_{\beta} \times \mathbb{C}$  via multiplication by  $g_{\alpha\beta}(z)$ .

Now, given L as above, for any collection of nonzero holomorphic functions  $f_{\alpha} \in \mathbb{O}^{*}(U_{\alpha})$  we can define alternate trivializations of L over  $\{U_{\alpha}\}$  by

$$\varphi_{\alpha}' = f_{\alpha} \cdot \varphi_{\alpha};$$

transition functions  $g'_{\alpha\beta}$  for L relative to  $\{\varphi'_{\alpha}\}$  will then be given by

$$(**) g'_{\alpha\beta} = \frac{f_{\alpha}}{f_{\beta}} \cdot g_{\alpha\beta}$$

On the other hand, any other trivialization of L over  $\{U_{\alpha}\}$  can be obtained in this way, and so we see that collections  $\{g_{\alpha\beta}\}$  and  $\{g'_{\alpha\beta}\}$  of transition functions define the same line bundle if and only if there exist functions  $f_{\alpha} \in \mathbb{O}^*(U_{\alpha})$  satisfying (\*\*).

The description of line bundles by transition functions lends itself well to a sheaf-theoretic interpretation. First, the transition functions  $\{g_{\alpha\beta} \in \mathbb{O}^*(U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta})\}$  for a line bundle  $L \to M$  represent a Čech 1-cochain on Mwith coefficients in  $\mathbb{O}^*$ ; the relation (\*) simply asserts that  $\delta(\{g_{\alpha\beta}\})=0$ , i.e.,  $\{g_{\alpha\beta}\}$  is a Čech cocycle. Moreover, by the last paragraph, two cocycles  $\{g_{\alpha\beta}\}$  and  $\{g'_{\alpha\beta}\}$  define the same line bundle if and only if their difference  $\{g_{\alpha\beta}, g'_{\alpha\beta}^{-1}\}$  is a Čech coboundary; consequently *the set of line bundles on* M *is just* H<sup>1</sup>(M,  $\mathbb{O}^*$ ).

We can give the set of line bundles on M the structure of a group, multiplication being given by tensor product and inverses by dual bundles. If L is given by data  $\{g_{\alpha\beta}\}, L'$  by  $\{g'_{\alpha\beta}\}$ , we have seen that

$$L \otimes L' \sim \{ g_{\alpha\beta} g'_{\alpha\beta} \}, \qquad L^* \sim \{ g_{\alpha\beta}^{-1} \},$$

and so the group structure on the set of line bundles is the same as the group structure on  $H^{1}(M, \mathbb{O}^{*})$ . The group  $H^{1}(M, \mathbb{O}^{*})$  is called the *Picard* group of M, denoted Pic(M).

We now describe the basic correspondence between divisors and line bundles. Let D be a divisor on M, with local defining functions  $f_{\alpha} \in \mathfrak{M}^*(U_{\alpha})$  over some open cover  $\{U_{\alpha}\}$  of M. Then the functions

$$g_{\alpha\beta} = \frac{f_{\alpha}}{f_{\beta}}$$

are holomorphic and nonzero in  $U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta}$ , and in  $U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta} \cap U_{\gamma}$  we have

$$g_{\alpha\beta} \cdot g_{\beta\gamma} \cdot g_{\gamma\alpha} = \frac{f_{\alpha}}{f_{\beta}} \cdot \frac{f_{\beta}}{f_{\gamma}} \cdot \frac{f_{\gamma}}{f_{\alpha}} = 1.$$

The line bundle given by the transition functions  $\{g_{\alpha\beta} = f_{\alpha}/f_{\beta}\}$  is called the *associated line bundle* of *D*, and written [*D*]. We check that it is well-defined: if  $\{f'_{\alpha}\}$  are alternate local data for *D*, then  $h_{\alpha} = f_{\alpha}/f'_{\alpha} \in \mathbb{O}^{*}(U_{\alpha})$ , and

$$g'_{\alpha\beta} = \frac{f'_{\alpha}}{f'_{\beta}} = g_{\alpha\beta} \cdot \frac{h_{\beta}}{h_{\alpha}}$$

for each  $\alpha, \beta$ .

The correspondence [ ] has these immediate properties: First, if D and D' are two divisors given by local data  $\{f_{\alpha}\}$  and  $\{f'_{\alpha}\}$ , respectively, then D+D' is given by  $\{f_{\alpha}\cdot f'_{\alpha}\}$ ; it follows that

$$\left[D+D'\right] = \left[D\right] \otimes \left[D'\right]$$

so the map

$$[ ]: \operatorname{Div}(M) \to \operatorname{Pic}(M)$$

is a homomorphism. Second, if D = (f) for some meromorphic function f on M, we may take as local data for D over any cover  $\{U_{\alpha}\}$  the functions  $f_{\alpha} = f|_{U_{\alpha}}$ ; then  $f_{\alpha}/f_{\beta} = 1$  and so [D] is trivial. Conversely, if D is given by local data  $\{f_{\alpha}\}$  and the line bundle [D] is trivial, then there exist functions  $h_{\alpha} \in \mathbb{O}^{*}(U_{\alpha})$  such that

$$\frac{f_{\alpha}}{f_{\beta}} = g_{\alpha\beta} = \frac{h_{\alpha}}{h_{\beta}};$$

 $f = f_{\alpha} \cdot h_{\alpha}^{-1} = f_{\beta} \cdot h_{\beta}^{-1}$  is then a global meromorphic function on M with divisor D. Thus the line bundle [D] associated to a divisor D on M is trivial if and only if D is the divisor of a meromorphic function. We say that two divisors D, D' on M are linearly equivalent and write  $D \sim D'$  if D = D' + (f) for some  $f \in \mathfrak{M}^*(M)$ , or equivalently if [D] = [D'].

Also, note that [ ] is functorial: that is, if  $f: M \to N$  is a holomorphic map of complex manifolds, it is easy to check that for any  $D \in Div(N)$ ,

$$\pi^*([D]) = [\pi^*(D)].$$

All these assertions are implicit in the following cohomological interpretation of the correspondence [ ]. The exact sheaf sequence

$$0 \to 0^* \xrightarrow{i} \mathfrak{M}^* \xrightarrow{j} \mathfrak{M}^* / 0^* \to 0$$

on M gives us, in part, the exact sequence

$$H^{0}(M, \mathfrak{M}^{*}) \xrightarrow{j_{*}} H^{0}(M, \mathfrak{M}^{*}/\mathbb{O}^{*}) \xrightarrow{\delta} H^{1}(M, \mathbb{O}^{*})$$

of cohomology groups. The reader may easily verify that under the natural identifications

$$\operatorname{Div}(M) = H^0(M, \mathfrak{M}^*/\mathfrak{O}^*)$$
 and  $\operatorname{Pic}(M) = H^1(M, \mathfrak{O}^*)$ 

for any meromorphic function f on M,

$$j_*f = (f),$$

and for any divisor D on M,

 $\delta D = [D].$ 

Indeed, we will generally violate the previous multiplicative notation and write L + L' for the tensor product of two line bundles or mL for the mth tensor power  $L^{\otimes m}$  of L.

We now wish to discuss holomorphic and meromorphic sections of line bundles. Let  $L \rightarrow M$  be a holomorphic line bundle, with trivializations  $\varphi_{\alpha}: L_{U_{\alpha}} \rightarrow U_{\alpha} \times \mathbb{C}$  over an open cover  $\{U_{\alpha}\}$  of M and transition functions  $\{g_{\alpha\beta}\}$  relative to  $\{\varphi_{\alpha}\}$ . As we have seen, the trivializations  $\varphi_{\alpha}$  induce isomorphisms

$$\varphi_{\alpha}^{\ast} \colon \mathfrak{O}(L)(U_{\alpha}) \longrightarrow \mathfrak{O}(U_{\alpha});$$

we see via the correspondence

$$s \in \mathfrak{O}(L)(U) \to \{s_{\alpha} = \varphi_{\alpha}^{*}(s) \in \mathfrak{O}(U \cap U_{\alpha})\}$$

that a section of L over  $U \subset M$  is given exactly by a collection of functions  $s_{\alpha} \in \mathcal{O}(U \cap U_{\alpha})$  satisfying

$$s_{\alpha} = g_{\alpha\beta} \cdot s_{\beta}$$

in  $U \cap U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta}$ .

In the same way, a meromorphic section s of L over U—defined to be a section of the sheaf  $\mathcal{O}(L) \otimes_{\mathcal{O}} \mathcal{R}$ —is given by a collection of meromorphic functions  $s_{\alpha} \in \mathcal{R}(U \cap U_{\alpha})$  satisfying  $s_{\alpha} = g_{\alpha\beta} \cdot s_{\beta}$  in  $U \cap U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta}$ . Note that the quotient of two meromorphic sections  $s, s' \neq 0$  of L is a well-defined meromorphic function.

If s is a global meromorphic section of L,  $s_{\alpha}/s_{\beta} \in \mathcal{O}^*(U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta})$ , and so for any irreducible hypersurface  $V \subset M$ ,

$$\operatorname{ord}_V(s_{\alpha}) = \operatorname{ord}_V(s_{\beta}).$$

Thus we can define the *order* of s along V by

$$\operatorname{ord}_V(s) = \operatorname{ord}_V(s_\alpha)$$

for any  $\alpha$  such that  $U_{\alpha} \cap V \neq \emptyset$ ; we take the divisor (s) of the meromorphic section s to be given by

$$(s) = \sum_{V} \operatorname{ord}_{V}(s) \cdot V.$$

With this convention s is holomorphic if and only if (s) is effective.

Now if  $D \in Div(M)$  is given by local data  $f_{\alpha} \in \mathfrak{M}(U_{\alpha})$ , then the functions  $f_{\alpha}$  clearly give a meromorphic section  $s_{f}$  of [D] with  $(s_{f}) = D$ .

Conversely, if L is given by trivializations  $\varphi_{\alpha}$  with transition functions  $\mathscr{S}_{\mathscr{B}}$  and s is any global meromorphic section of L, we see that

$$\frac{s_{\alpha}}{s_{\beta}} = g_{\alpha\beta},$$

i.e., L = [(s)]. Thus if D is any divisor such that [D] = L, there exists a meromorphic section s of L with (s) = D, and for any meromorphic section s of L, L = [(s)]. In particular, we see that L is the line bundle associated to some divisor D on M if and only if it has a global meromorphic section not identically zero; it is the line bundle of an effective divisor if and only if it has a nontrivial global holomorphic section.

We can also view this correspondence as follows: Given a divisor

$$D = \sum a_i V_i$$

on M, let  $\mathcal{L}(D)$  denote the space of meromorphic functions f on M such that

$$D+(f) \ge 0$$

i.e., that are holomorphic on  $M - \bigcup V_i$  with

$$\operatorname{ord}_{V_i}(f) \ge -a_{i'}$$

We denote by  $|D| \subset \text{Div}(M)$  the set of all effective divisors linearly equivalent to D; if L=[D], we write |L| for |D|. Let  $s_0$  be a global meromorphic section of [D] with  $(s_0) = D$ . Then for any global holomorphic section s of [D], the quotient

$$f_s = \frac{s}{s_0}$$

is a meromorphic function on M with

$$(f_s) = (s) - (s_0) \ge -D,$$

i.e.,

$$f_s \in \mathcal{C}(D)$$

and

$$(s) = D + (f_s) \in |D|.$$

On the other hand, for any  $f \in \mathcal{L}(D)$  the section  $s = f \cdot s_0$  of [D] is holomorphic. Thus multiplication by  $s_0$  gives an identification

$$\mathcal{L}(D) \xrightarrow{\otimes s_0} H^0(M, \mathcal{O}([D]))$$

Now suppose M is compact. For every  $D' \in |D|$ , there exists  $f \in \mathcal{C}(D)$  such that

$$D' = D + (f),$$

and conversely any two such functions f, f' differ by a nonzero constant. Thus we have the additional correspondence

$$|D| \cong \mathbb{P}(\mathbb{C}(D)) \cong \mathbb{P}(H^{0}(M, \mathbb{O}(\lceil D \rceil))).$$

In general, the family of effective divisors on M corresponding to a linear subspace of  $\mathbb{P}(H^0(M, \mathcal{O}(L)))$  for some  $L \to M$  is called a *linear system* of divisors; a linear system is called *complete* if it is of the form |D|, i.e., if it contains every effective divisor linearly equivalent to any of its members. When we speak of the *dimension* of a linear system, we will refer to the dimension of the projective space parametrizing it; thus, when we write  $\dim |D|$  for the dimension of the complete linear system associated to a divisor D, we have

$$\dim|D| = h^0(M, \mathcal{O}(D)) - 1.$$

A linear system of dimension 1 is called a *pencil*, of dimension 2 a *net*, and of dimension 3 a *web*.

We will mention here two special properties of linear systems. The first is elementary: if  $E = \{D_{\lambda}\}_{\lambda \in \mathbb{P}^n}$  is a linear system, then for any  $\lambda_0, \ldots, \lambda_n$  linearly independent in  $\mathbb{P}^n$ ,

$$D_{\lambda_0}\cap\cdots\cap D_{\lambda_n}=\bigcap_{\lambda\in\mathbb{P}^n}D_{\lambda}.$$

The common intersection of the divisors in a linear system is called the *base locus* of the system; in particular, a divisor F in the base locus—that is, such that  $D_{\lambda} - F \ge 0$  for all  $\lambda$ —is called a *fixed component* of E.

The second property is more remarkable; like the first, it is peculiar to linear systems and is not the case for general families of divisors, even general families of linearly equivalent divisors. This is

**Bertini's Theorem.** The generic element of a linear system is smooth away from the base locus of the system.

**Proof.** If the generic element of a linear system is singular away from the base locus of the system, then the same will be true for a generic pencil contained in the system; thus it suffices to prove Bertini for a pencil.

Suppose  $\{D_{\lambda}\}_{\lambda \in \mathbf{P}^{1}}$  is a pencil, given in a polydisc  $\Delta$  contained in M by

$$D_{\lambda} = (f(z_1, \dots, z_n) + \lambda \cdot g(z_1, \dots, z_n) = 0)$$

and suppose  $P_{\lambda}$  is a singular point of the divisor  $D_{\lambda}(\lambda \neq 0, \infty)$  but not in the base locus B of the pencil. We have then

$$f(P_{\lambda}) + \lambda g(P_{\lambda}) = 0$$

and

$$\frac{\partial f}{\partial z_i}(P_\lambda) + \lambda \frac{\partial g}{\partial z_i}(P_\lambda) = 0, \qquad i = 1, \dots, n.$$

#### **COMPLEX ALGEBRAIC VARIETIES**

Since  $P_{\lambda}$  is not a base point of  $\{D_{\lambda}\}$ , f and g cannot both vanish at  $P_{\lambda}$  and so neither one can; thus

$$\lambda = -\frac{f(P_{\lambda})}{g(P_{\lambda})}$$

and

$$\frac{\partial f}{\partial z_i}(P_{\lambda}) - \frac{f(P_{\lambda})}{g(P_{\lambda})} \cdot \frac{\partial g}{\partial z_i}(P_{\lambda}) = 0.$$

Then

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial z_i} \left( \frac{f}{g} \right) (P_{\lambda}) = \frac{(\partial f / \partial z_i) (P_{\lambda}) - \left[ f(P_{\lambda}) / g(P_{\lambda}) \right] \cdot (\partial g / \partial z_i) (P_{\lambda})}{g(P_{\lambda})} = 0.$$

Now the locus V of singular points of the divisors  $D_{\lambda}$ , being locally the image in  $\Delta$  of the variety  $S \subset \Delta \times \mathbb{P}^{1}_{\lambda}$  cut out by the equations  $\{f+\lambda g=0, \partial f/\partial z_{i}+\lambda \partial g/\partial z_{i}=0\}$ , is an analytic subvariety of  $\Delta$ . But by the calculation above the ratio f/g is constant on every connected component of V-B and so V can meet only finitely many divisors  $D_{\lambda}$  away from the base locus of  $\{D_{\lambda}\}$ . Q.E.D.

The essential point here is that a pencil  $\{D_{\lambda}\}_{\lambda \in \mathbb{P}^{1}}$  with base locus B gives a holomorphic mapping

 $M - B \rightarrow \mathbb{P}^1$ 

since by linearity every  $p \in M - B$  is on a unique  $D_{\lambda}$ . The Bertini theorem is a refinement of Sard's theorem for this mapping.

We make one final remark about sections of line bundles, which will be used repeatedly throughout the book. Recall that if  $D = \sum a_i V_i$  is any effective divisor on the complex manifold M,  $s_0 \in H^0(M, \mathcal{O}([D]))$  a section of [D] with divisor D, then tensoring with  $s_0$  gives an identification between the meromorphic functions on M with poles of order  $\leq a_i$  on  $V_i$ and holomorphic sections of [D]. More generally, if E is any holomorphic vector bundle on M,  $\mathcal{E}$  its sheaf of holomorphic sections, we write  $\mathcal{E}(D)$ for the sheaf of meromorphic sections of E with poles of order  $\leq a_i$  on  $V_i$ ,  $\mathcal{E}(-D)$  for the sheaf of sections of E vanishing to order  $\geq a_i$  along  $V_i$ . Again, tensoring with  $s_0$  or  $s_0^{-1}$  gives identifications

(\*)  

$$\begin{aligned} & \mathcal{E}(D) \xrightarrow{\otimes s_0} \mathfrak{O}(E \otimes [D]), \\ & \mathcal{E}(-D) \xrightarrow{\otimes s_0^{-1}} \mathfrak{O}(E \otimes [-D])
\end{aligned}$$

Thus in particular if D is a smooth analytic hypersurface, the sequence of

138

sheaves

$$O \to \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{M}}(E \otimes [-D]) \xrightarrow{\otimes s_0} \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{M}}(E) \xrightarrow{r} \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{D}}(E|_D) \to 0,$$

where r is the restriction map, is exact. Henceforth, we shall make the identification (\*) implicitly and write  $\mathcal{O}(D)$  for  $\mathcal{O}([D])$ .

## **Chern Classes of Line Bundles**

Let M now be a compact complex manifold of dimension n. The exact sequence of sheaves

$$0 \to \mathbb{Z} \to \mathbb{O} \xrightarrow{\exp} \mathbb{O}^* \to 0$$

gives a boundary map in cohomology

$$H^{1}(M, \mathbb{O}^{*}) \xrightarrow{\delta} H^{2}(M, \mathbb{Z}).$$

For a line bundle  $L \in \operatorname{Pic}(M) = H^{1}(M, \mathbb{O}^{*})$ , we define the first Chern class  $c_{1}(L)$  of L (or simply Chern class) to be  $\delta(L) \in H^{2}(M, \mathbb{Z})$ ; for D a divisor on M, we define the Chern class of D to be  $c_{1}([D])$ . By a slight abuse of language, we will sometimes write  $c_{1}(L) \in H^{2}_{DR}(M)$  for the image of  $c_{1}(L)$  under the natural map  $H^{2}(M, \mathbb{Z}) \rightarrow H^{2}_{DR}(M)$ .

As an immediate consequence of the definition, note that

$$c_1(L \otimes L') = c_1(L) + c_1(L')$$

and

$$c_{\mathbf{I}}(L^*) = -c_{\mathbf{I}}(L).$$

Also, if  $f: M \rightarrow N$  is a holomorphic map of complex manifolds, the diagram

$$H^{1}(M, \mathbb{C}^{*}) \longrightarrow H^{2}(M, \mathbb{Z})$$

$$\uparrow r \qquad \uparrow r$$

$$H^{1}(N, \mathbb{C}^{*}) \longrightarrow H^{2}(N, \mathbb{Z})$$

commutes, so that for  $L \rightarrow N$  any line bundle,

$$c_1(f^*L) = f^*c_1(L).$$

We will be concerned in this subsection with giving two alternate interpretations of the Chern class; first, however, we want to make one observation:

Let  $\mathscr{C}$  and  $\mathscr{C}^*$  denote the sheaves of  $C^{\infty}$  functions and nonzero  $C^{\infty}$  functions, respectively. The transition functions of a  $C^{\infty}$  complex line

bundle L then give a Čech cocycle

$$\{g_{\alpha\beta}\}\in C^{1}(M,\mathcal{C}^{*}),$$

and by the same argument as for holomorphic bundles, the bundle L is determined, up to  $C^{\infty}$  isomorphism, by the cohomology class  $[\{g_{\alpha\beta}\}] \in H^1(M, \mathbb{R}^*)$ . Now we have an exact sheaf sequence

$$0 \to \mathbb{Z} \to \mathcal{Q} \xrightarrow{\exp} \mathcal{Q}^* \to 0$$

and since the long exact sequence in Čech cohomology is functorial, the inclusion maps  $\mathfrak{O} \rightarrow \mathfrak{A}$  and  $\mathfrak{O}^* \rightarrow \mathfrak{A}^*$  give a commutative diagram

$$H^{1}(M, \mathcal{C}) \longrightarrow H^{1}(M, \mathcal{C}^{*}) \xrightarrow{\delta'} H^{2}(M, \mathbb{Z})$$
  

$$\uparrow \qquad \uparrow \qquad \parallel$$
  

$$H^{1}(M, \mathbb{O}) \longrightarrow H^{1}(M, \mathbb{O}^{*}) \xrightarrow{\delta} H^{2}(M, \mathbb{Z})$$

with both rows exact. Thus we can define the Chern class  $c_1(L)$  of a  $C^{\infty}$  line bundle to be  $\delta'(L)$ , and this definition agrees with the one above for holomorphic bundles. But in the upper row we have  $H^1(M, \mathcal{R}) = 0$ , since the sheaf  $\mathcal{R}$  is fine; the conclusion is that a complex line bundle is determined up to  $C^{\infty}$  isomorphism by its Chern class.

Recall now that for any vector bundle  $E \rightarrow M$  of rank k and any connection D on E, the curvature operator  $D^2$  is represented, in terms of a trivialization  $\varphi_{\alpha}$  of E over  $U_{\alpha}$ , by a  $k \times k$  matrix  $\Theta_{\alpha}$  of 2-forms; if  $\varphi_{\beta}$  is another trivialization, we have

$$\Theta_{\alpha} = g_{\alpha\beta} \cdot \Theta_{\beta} \cdot g_{\alpha\beta}^{-1},$$

where  $g_{\alpha\beta}: U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta} \rightarrow GL_{k}$  is the transition function relative to  $\varphi_{\alpha}$  and  $\varphi_{\beta}$ . In particular, if *E* is a line bundle, since  $GL_{1} = \mathbb{C}^{*}$  is commutative  $\Theta = \Theta_{\alpha} = \Theta_{\beta}$  is a closed, globally defined differential form of degree 2, called the *curvature form* of *E*.

Recall also that for any analytic subvariety  $V \subset M$  of dimension k, we have defined the *fundamental class*  $(V) \in H_{2k}(M, \mathbb{R})$  to be given by the linear functional

$$\varphi \mapsto \int_V \varphi$$

on  $H_{DR}^{2k}(M)$ ; we denote its Poincaré dual by  $\eta_V$ . In particular, we take the fundamental class of a divisor  $D = \sum a_i V_i$  on M to be  $\sum a_i(V_i)$ ; we denote its Poincaré dual by

$$\eta_D = \sum a_i \cdot \eta_{V_i}.$$

This subsection will be devoted to proving the

140

**Proposition.** 1. For any line bundle L with curvature form  $\Theta$ ,

$$c_1(L) = \left[\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi}\Theta\right] \in H^2_{\mathrm{DR}}(M).$$

2. If L = [D] for some  $D \in Div(M)$ ,

$$c_1(L) = \eta_D \in H^2_{\mathrm{DR}}(M).$$

**Proof.** First, we unwind the definition of  $c_1(L)$  for  $L \to M$  a line bundle with trivializations  $\varphi_{\alpha}$  and transition functions  $g_{\alpha\beta}$  relative to a cover  $U = \{U_{\alpha}\}$  of M. We may assume the open sets  $U_{\alpha}$  are simply connected and set

$$h_{\alpha\beta} = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}}\log g_{\alpha\beta}$$

By the definition of  $\delta$ , if we set

$$z_{\alpha\beta\gamma} = h_{\alpha\beta} + h_{\beta\gamma} - h_{\alpha\gamma}$$
  
=  $\frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} (\log g_{\alpha\beta} + \log g_{\beta\gamma} - \log g_{\alpha\gamma}),$ 

then  $\{z_{\alpha\beta\gamma}\} \in Z^2(U,\mathbb{Z})$  is a cocycle representing  $c_1(L)$ .

Now choose any connection D on L. In terms of the frame  $e_{\alpha}(z) = \varphi_{\alpha}^{-1}(z, 1)$  on  $U_{\alpha}$ , D is given by its connection matrix, which in this case is a 1-form  $\theta_{\alpha}$ . As was worked out in Section 5 of Chapter 0, in  $U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta}$ 

$$\theta_{\alpha} = g_{\alpha\beta}\theta_{\beta}g_{\alpha\beta}^{-1} + dg_{\alpha\beta} \cdot g_{\alpha\beta}^{-1},$$

i.e.,

$$\theta_{\beta} - \theta_{\alpha} = -g_{\alpha\beta}^{-1} dg_{\alpha\beta} = -d(\log g_{\alpha\beta}),$$

and the curvature matrix is the global 2-form

$$\Theta = d\theta_{\alpha} - \theta_{\alpha} \wedge \theta_{\alpha} = d\theta_{\alpha} = d\theta_{\beta}.$$

Since  $\Theta$  is given as a closed 2-form and  $c_1(L)$  is given as a Čech cocycle, we must now look at the explicit form of the de Rham isomorphism. From the proof of de Rham's theorem, we have exact sequences of sheaves

$$0 \to \mathbb{R} \to \mathcal{C}^0 \to \mathcal{Z}_d^1 \to 0, \qquad 0 \to \mathcal{Z}_d^1 \to \mathcal{C}^1 \to \mathcal{Z}_d^2 \to 0,$$

giving us boundary isomorphisms

$$\frac{H^0(\mathfrak{Z}^2_d)}{dH^0(\mathfrak{C}^1)} \xrightarrow{\delta_1} H^1(\mathfrak{T}^1_d), \qquad H^1(\mathfrak{T}^1_d) \xrightarrow{\delta_2} H^2(\mathbb{R}).$$

To calculate  $\delta_1(\Theta)$ , we write  $\Theta$  locally as  $d\theta_{\alpha}$ ; we see from the definition of  $\delta_1$  that

$$\delta_{1}(\Theta) = \left\{\theta_{\beta} - \theta_{\alpha}\right\} \in Z^{1}(\mathfrak{Z}_{d}^{1}).$$

Now  $\theta_{\beta} - \theta_{\alpha} = -d \log g_{\alpha\beta}$ , so

$$\delta_2 \delta_1(\Theta) = \delta_2 \left( \left\{ \theta_\beta - \theta_\alpha \right\} \right) \\ = \left\{ -\left( \log g_{\alpha\beta} + \log g_{\beta\gamma} - \log g_{\alpha\gamma} \right) \right\} \\ = -2\pi \sqrt{-1} \cdot c_1(L).$$

To prove assertion 2 we have to show that, for  $\Theta$  a curvature matrix for the bundle [D], the cohomology class  $[(\sqrt{-1}/2\pi)\Theta]$  is the Poincaré dual of  $(D) = \sum a_i(V_i)$ —i.e., that for every real, closed form  $\psi \in A^{2n-2}(M)$ ,

$$\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi}\int_{M}\Theta\wedge\psi=\sum a_{i}\int_{V_{i}}\psi.$$

Since both  $D \mapsto c_1([D])$  and  $D \mapsto \eta_D$  are homomorphisms from Div(M) to  $H^2_{DR}(M)$ , we may take D = V an irreducible subvariety.

First, we compute the curvature form of a metric connection on [D]. To do this, let e be a local nonzero holomorphic section of [V] and write

 $|e(z)|^2 = h(z).$ 

Then for any section  $s = \lambda \cdot e$ , the connection matrix  $\theta$  for the metric connection D in terms of the frame e must satisfy

$$\theta = \theta^{1,0}$$

and

$$d(|s|^2) = (Ds,s) + (s,Ds)$$
  
=  $((d\lambda + \theta\lambda)e,\lambda e) + (\lambda e, (d\lambda + \theta\lambda)e)$   
=  $h \cdot \overline{\lambda} \cdot d\lambda + h \cdot \lambda \cdot d\overline{\lambda} + h \cdot |\lambda|^2 (\theta + \overline{\theta}).$ 

Now

$$d(|s|^2) = d(\lambda \cdot \overline{\lambda} \cdot h)$$
  
=  $h \cdot \overline{\lambda} \cdot d\lambda + h \cdot \lambda \cdot d\overline{\lambda} + |\lambda|^2 \cdot dh.$ 

So we have

$$\theta + \bar{\theta} = \frac{dh}{h},$$

i.e., 
$$\theta = \partial \log h = \partial \log |e|^2$$
, and

$$\Theta = d\theta - \theta \wedge \theta = d\theta$$
$$= \bar{\partial} \partial \log |e|^2$$
$$= 2\pi \sqrt{-1} \ dd^c \log |e|^2.$$

Note that this holds for any nonzero holomorphic section e.

Now let D = V be given by local data  $f_{\alpha}$  and let s be a global section  $\{f_{\alpha}\}$  of [D] vanishing exactly on V. Set

$$D(\varepsilon) = (|s(z)| < \varepsilon) \subset M.$$

For small  $\varepsilon$ ,  $D(\varepsilon)$  is just a tubular neighborhood around V in M, and

$$\int_{M} \Theta \wedge \psi = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} 2\pi \sqrt{-1} \int_{M-D(\epsilon)} dd^{c} \log|s|^{2} \wedge \psi$$
$$= \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \left(\frac{2\pi}{\sqrt{-1}}\right) \int_{\partial D(\epsilon)} d^{c} \log|s|^{2} \wedge \psi$$

by Stokes' theorem. In  $U_{\alpha} \cap D(\varepsilon)$ , write

$$|s|^2 = |f_{\alpha}|^2 \cdot h_{\alpha} = f_{\alpha} \cdot \bar{f}_{\alpha} \cdot h_{\alpha}$$

with  $h_{\alpha} > 0$ ; we have

$$d^{c} \log|s|^{2} = d^{c} \log(f_{\alpha} \cdot \bar{f}_{\alpha} \cdot h_{\alpha})$$
  
=  $\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{4\pi} (\bar{\partial} \log \bar{f}_{\alpha} - \partial \log f_{\alpha} + (\bar{\partial} - \partial) \log h_{\alpha}).$ 

Since  $d^c \log h_{\alpha}$  is bounded and, as we have seen in the proof of Stokes' theorem for analytic varieties,  $\operatorname{vol}(\partial D(\varepsilon)) \rightarrow 0$  as  $\varepsilon \rightarrow 0$ , we deduce that

$$\lim_{\varepsilon\to 0}\int_{\partial D(\varepsilon)}d^c\log h_{\alpha}\wedge\psi=0.$$

Moreover,  $\overline{\partial} \log \tilde{f}_{\alpha} = \overline{\partial \log f_{\alpha}}$  and, since  $\psi$  is real, this implies

$$\int_{\partial D(\epsilon)} \overline{\partial} \log \bar{f}_{\alpha} \wedge \psi = \int_{\partial D(\epsilon)} \partial \log f_{\alpha} \wedge \psi$$

Thus in  $U_{\alpha}$ ,

$$\lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \frac{2\pi}{\sqrt{-1}} \int_{\partial D(\epsilon)} d^c \log |s|^2 = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} -\sqrt{-1} \cdot \operatorname{Im} \int_{\partial D(\epsilon)} \partial \log f_{\alpha} \wedge \psi.$$

Now in the neighborhood of any smooth point  $z_0 \in V \cap U_\alpha$ , we can find a holomorphic coordinate system  $w = (w_1, ..., w_n)$  with  $w_1 = f_\alpha$ . Write  $\psi = \psi(w) dw' \wedge d\overline{w'} + \varphi$ , where  $w' = (w_2, ..., w_n)$  and all terms of  $\varphi$  contain either  $dw_1$  or  $d\overline{w_1}$ ; then in any polydisc  $\Delta$  around  $z_0$ ,

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \int_{\partial D(\varepsilon) \cap \Delta} \partial \log f_{\alpha} \wedge \psi = \lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \int_{|w_1| = \varepsilon} \frac{dw_1}{w_1} \cdot \psi(w) \cdot dw' \wedge d\overline{w}'$$
$$= 2\pi \sqrt{-1} \int_{w'} \psi(0, w') \cdot dw' \wedge d\overline{w}'$$
$$= 2\pi \sqrt{-1} \int_{V \cap \Delta} \psi$$

and so

$$\int_{M} \Theta \wedge \psi = -\sqrt{-1} \cdot \operatorname{Im} \left( 2\pi \sqrt{-1} \int_{V} \psi \right)$$
$$= \frac{2\pi}{\sqrt{-1}} \int_{V} \psi. \qquad \text{Q.E.D.}$$

The conclusion that the Chern class  $c_1([D])$  represents, on the one hand, the Poincaré dual of the fundamental homology cycle carried by a divisor D, and on the other hand is given in de Rham cohomology by  $(\sqrt{-1}/2\pi)$  times the curvature of any connection in the line bundle [D], is of fundamental importance for what follows. The method of proof of this proposition, i.e., applying Stokes' theorem to a differential form with singularities—is likewise ubiquitous, and will be systematized in Chapter 3.

The simplest consequence of this proposition is the fact that the divisor (f) of a meromorphic function is homologous to zero. This is intuitively clear: drawing an arc  $\gamma$  from  $\lambda_0 = \infty$  to  $\lambda_1 = \infty$  on the Riemann sphere  $P_{\lambda}^1$ , the divisors

 $\{(\lambda_0 f + \lambda_1)\}_{[\lambda_0,\lambda_1] \in \gamma}$ 

trace out a chain with boundary  $(f)_0 - (f)_{\infty}$ .

Examples

1. In case M is a compact connected Riemann surface, a divisor D on M is just a finite sum

$$D = \sum n_i p_i$$

of points  $p_i \in M$  with multiplicities  $n_i$ . The *degree* of D is defined to be its fundamental class  $(D) \in H_0(M, \mathbb{Z}) \cong \mathbb{Z}$ ; clearly

$$\deg D = \sum n_i.$$

By the above proposition, if  $\Theta$  is the curvature form of a connection in the line bundle [D],

$$\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi}\int_{M}\Theta = \langle c_{1}([D]), [M] \rangle = \deg D.$$

In general, we define the *degree* of a line bundle on M by

$$\deg(L) = \langle c_1(L), [M] \rangle,$$

or in other words  $\deg(L) = c_1(L)$  under the isomorphism  $H^2(M, \mathbb{Z}) \cong \mathbb{Z}$  given by the natural orientation on M.

Note that by the relation proved on page 77 between the curvature form  $\Theta$  of a metric connection on the tangent bundle of a Riemann surface and the ordinary Gaussian curvature  $K_M$  the classical Gauss-Bonnet theorem gives

$$\deg T'(M) = \frac{1}{4\pi} \int_M K_M \cdot \Phi = \chi(M).$$

2. By the exact cohomology sequence

$$H^{1}(\mathbb{P}^{n}, \mathbb{O}) \to H^{1}(\mathbb{P}^{n}, \mathbb{O}^{*}) \xrightarrow{c_{1}} H^{2}(\mathbb{P}^{n}, \mathbb{Z})$$

arising from the exponential sheaf sequence on  $\mathbb{P}^n$  and by the vanishing of  $H^1(\mathbb{P}^n, \mathfrak{O})$  (Section 7 of Chapter 1), we see that every line bundle on  $\mathbb{P}^n$  is determined by its Chern class, i.e.,

$$\operatorname{Pic}(\mathbb{P}^n) \cong H^2(\mathbb{P}^n, \mathbb{Z}) \cong \mathbb{Z}.$$

In other words, every divisor on  $\mathbb{P}^n$  is linearly equivalent to a multiple of the hyperplane divisor  $H = \mathbb{P}^{n-1} \subset \mathbb{P}^n$ . The bundle [H] associated to a hyperplane in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  is called the hyperplane bundle; its inverse,  $J = [H]^* = [-H]$ , is called the universal bundle on  $\mathbb{P}^n$ .

We can give a direct geometric construction of the universal bundle J on  $\mathbb{P}^n$  as follows. Let  $\mathbb{P}^n \times \mathbb{C}^{n+1}$  be the trivial bundle of rank n+1 on  $\mathbb{P}^n$ , with all fibers identified to  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$ . Then the universal bundle is just the subbundle J of  $\mathbb{P}^n \times \mathbb{C}^{n+1}$  whose fiber at each point  $Z \in \mathbb{P}^n$  is the line in  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$  represented by Z, i.e.,

$$J_Z = \{\lambda(Z_0,\ldots,Z_n), \lambda \in \mathbb{C}\}.$$

To see that in fact J = [-H], consider the section  $e_0$  of J over  $U_0 = (Z_0 \neq 0) \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  given by

$$e_0(Z) = \left(1, \frac{Z_1}{Z_0}, \dots, \frac{Z_n}{Z_0}\right).$$

 $e_0$  is clearly holomorphic and nonzero in  $U_0$  and extends to a global meromorphic section of J with a pole of order 1 along the hyperplane  $(Z_0=0) \subset \mathbb{P}^n$ . Thus  $J=[(e_0)]=[-H]$ .

If  $M \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  is a submanifold of projective space, we usually call the restriction of  $[H] \rightarrow \mathbb{P}^n$  to M simply the hyperplane bundle on M; by functoriality, it is the line bundle associated to a generic hyperplane section  $\mathbb{P}^{n-1} \cap M$  of M.

3. Let M be a compact complex manifold,  $V \subset M$  a smooth analytic hypersurface. Recall that we defined the *normal bundle*  $N_V$  on V to be the quotient line bundle

$$N_V = \frac{T'_M|_v}{T'_V}.$$

We defined the conormal bundle  $N_{\nu}^*$  to be the dual of  $N_{\nu}$ ; it is the subbundle of  $T_{M'}^{*'}|_{\nu}$  consisting of cotangent vectors to M that are zero on  $T_{\nu}^{\prime} \subset T_{M'}^{\prime}|_{\nu}$ .

There is an easy formula for the conormal bundle of a smooth hypersurface V, which we now derive: Suppose V is given locally by functions  $f_{\alpha} \in \mathcal{O}(U_{\alpha})$ ; the line bundle [V] on M is then given by transition functions  $\{g_{\alpha\beta} = f_{\alpha}/f_{\beta}\}$ . Now since  $f_{\alpha} \equiv 0$  on  $V \cap U_{\alpha}$ , the differential  $df_{\alpha}$  is a section of the conormal bundle  $N_{V}^{\nu}$  of V; since V is smooth,  $df_{\alpha}$  is everywhere nonzero. On  $U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta} \cap V$ , moreover, we have

$$df_{\alpha} = d(g_{\alpha\beta}f_{\beta}) = dg_{\alpha\beta} \cdot f_{\beta} + g_{\alpha\beta} \cdot df_{\beta} = g_{\alpha\beta} \cdot df_{\beta},$$

i.e., the sections  $df_{\alpha} \in \Gamma(U_{\alpha}, \mathcal{O}(N_{V}^{*}))$  together give a nonzero global section of  $N_{V}^{*} \otimes [V]$ . Thus  $N_{V}^{*} \otimes [V]$  is the trivial line bundle; this is the

### Adjunction Formula I

$$N_V^* = \left[ -V \right] |_{\nu},$$

4. One of the most important line bundles in general is the highest exterior power of the holomorphic cotangent bundle

$$K_M = \bigwedge^n T_M^{*\prime},$$

called the *canonical bundle* of the *n*-dimensional complex manifold M. Holomorphic sections of  $K_M$  are holomorphic *n*-forms, i.e.,  $\mathfrak{O}(K_M) = \Omega_M^n$ .

We will compute the canonical bundle  $K_{\mathbb{P}^n}$  of projective space: Let  $Z_0, \ldots, Z_n$  be homogeneous coordinates on  $\mathbb{P}^n$ ,  $w_i = Z_i/Z_0$  Euclidean coordinates on  $U_0 = (Z_0 \neq 0)$ , and consider the meromorphic *n*-form

$$\omega = \frac{dw_1}{w_1} \wedge \frac{dw_2}{w_2} \wedge \cdots \wedge \frac{dw_n}{w_n}.$$

 $\omega$  is clearly nonzero in  $U_0$  with a single pole along each hyperplane ( $Z_i = 0$ ), i = 1, ..., n. Now if  $w'_i = Z_i / Z_j$ ,  $i = 0, ..., \hat{j}, ..., n$  are Euclidean coordinates on  $U_j = (Z_j \neq 0)$ , then

$$w_i = \frac{w'_i}{w'_0}, \quad i \neq j; \quad w_j = \frac{1}{w'_0}$$

which gives

$$\frac{dw_i}{w_i} = \frac{dw'_i}{w'_i} - \frac{dw'_0}{w'_0}, \quad i \neq j; \qquad \frac{dw_j}{w_j} = \frac{-dw'_0}{w'_0},$$

and so in terms of  $\{w'_i\}$ ,

$$\omega = (-1)^{j} \cdot \frac{dw'_{0}}{w'_{0}} \wedge \cdots \wedge \frac{dw'_{j}}{w'_{j}} \wedge \cdots \wedge \frac{dw'_{n}}{w'_{n}}$$

Thus we see that  $\omega$  has likewise a single pole along the hyperplane ( $Z_0=0$ ), and consequently

$$K_{\mathbb{P}^n} = [(\omega)] = [-(n+1)H].$$

In general, we can compute the canonical bundle  $K_V$  of a smooth analytic hypersurface V in a manifold M in terms of  $K_M$  as follows. We

146

have an exact sequence of vector bundles on V

$$0 \to N_V^* \to T_M^{*'}|_V \to T_V^{*'} \to 0.$$

By simple linear algebra,

$$\left(\bigwedge^{n} T_{M}^{*}\right)|_{V} \cong \bigwedge^{n-1} T_{V}^{*} \otimes N_{V}^{*},$$

i.e.,

$$K_V = K_M |_V \otimes N_V.$$

Combining this with the adjunction formula I above, we have the

# Adjunction Formula II

We can give the corresponding map on sections

$$\Omega^n_M(V) \xrightarrow{\mathrm{P.R.}} \Omega^{n-1}_V$$

as follows: Considering a section  $\omega$  of  $\Omega^n_M(V)$  as a meromorphic *n*-form with a single pole along V and holomorphic elsewhere, we write

$$\omega = \frac{g(z) dz_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge dz_n}{f(z)},$$

where  $z = (z_1, ..., z_n)$  are local coordinates on M and V is given locally by f(z). Under the isomorphism (\*), then,  $\omega$  corresponds to the form  $\omega'$  such that

$$\omega = \frac{df}{f} \wedge \omega'$$

Explicitly,

$$df = \sum \frac{\partial f}{\partial z_i} \cdot dz_i,$$

and so we can take

$$\omega' = (-1)^{i-1} \frac{g(z) dz_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge dz_i \wedge \cdots \wedge dz_n}{\partial f / \partial z_i}$$

for any *i* such that  $\partial f / \partial z_i \neq 0$ . The map

$$\frac{g(z)dz_1\wedge\cdots\wedge dz_n}{f(z)} \longrightarrow (-1)^{i-1} \frac{g(z)dz_1\wedge\cdots\wedge dz_i\wedge\cdots\wedge dz_n}{\partial f/\partial z_i}\bigg|_{f=0}$$

is called the Poincaré residue map, denoted P.R.

Note that the kernel of the Poincaré residue map consists simply of the holomorphic n-forms on M. The exact sheaf sequence

$$0 \to \Omega^n_M \longrightarrow \Omega^n_M(V) \xrightarrow{\mathbf{P.R.}} \Omega^{n-1}_V \to 0$$

then gives us, in part, the exact sequence

$$H^{0}(M,\Omega^{n}_{M}(V)) \xrightarrow{\mathrm{P.R.}} H^{0}(V,\Omega^{n-1}_{V}) \xrightarrow{\delta} H^{1}(M,\Omega^{n}_{M}),$$

i.e., the Poincaré residue map is surjective on global sections if  $H^1(M, \Omega_M^n) = H^{n,1}(M) = 0$ . For example, since  $H^{n,1}(\mathbb{P}^n) = 0$  for n > 1, every holomorphic form of top degree on a hypersurface V in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  is the Poincaré residue of a meromorphic form on  $\mathbb{P}^n$ . We will see later that the meromorphic *n*-forms on  $\mathbb{P}^n$  are easy to describe, so that we can readily write down the holomorphic (n-1)-forms on V.

# 2. SOME VANISHING THEOREMS AND COROLLARIES

### The Kodaira Vanishing Theorem

Let M be a compact Kähler manifold.

DEFINITION. A line bundle  $L \rightarrow M$  is *positive* if there exists a metric on L with curvature form  $\Theta$  such that  $(\sqrt{-1}/2\pi)\Theta$  is a positive (1, 1)-form; L is *negative* if  $L^*$  is positive. A divisor D on M is positive if the line bundle [D] is.

The positivity of a line bundle is a topological property, as we see from the

**Proposition.** If  $\omega$  is any real, closed (1, 1)-form with

$$[\omega] = c_1(L) \in H^2_{\mathrm{DR}}(M),$$

then there exists a metric connection on L with curvature form  $\Theta = (\sqrt{-1}/2\pi)\omega$ . Thus L is positive if and only if its Chern class may be represented by a positive form in  $H^2_{DR}(M)$ .

**Proof.** Let  $|s|^2$  be a metric on L with curvature form  $\Theta$ . If  $\varphi: L_U \to U \times \mathbb{C}$  is a trivialization of L over an open set U, s a section of L over U and  $s_U$  the corresponding holomorphic function, then

$$|s|^2 = h(z) \cdot |s_U|^2$$

for some positive function h(z). The curvature form and Chern class are given by

$$\Theta = -\partial\bar{\partial}\log h(z),$$
  
$$c_{1}(L) = \left[\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi}\Theta\right] \in H^{2}_{\mathrm{DR}}(M).$$

Now let  $|s|'^2$  be another metric on L with curvature form  $\Theta'$ . Then  $|s|'^2/|s|^2 = e^{\rho}$  for some real  $C^{\infty}$  function  $\rho$  on M, and from the local

148

formula

$$h'(z) = e^{\rho(z)}h(z)$$

it follows that

 $\Theta = \partial \bar{\partial} \rho + \Theta'.$ 

In particular,

$$\left[\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi}\Theta\right] = \left[\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi}\Theta'\right].$$

Working in the other direction, suppose that  $(\sqrt{-1}/2\pi)\varphi$  is a real, closed (1,1)-form representing  $c_1(L)$  in  $H^2_{DR}(M)$ . If we can solve the equation

$$\Theta = \partial \bar{\partial} \rho + \varphi$$

for a real  $C^{\infty}$  function  $\rho$ , then the metric  $e^{\rho}|s|^2$  on L will have curvature form  $\varphi$ . Our proposition therefore follows from the

**Lemma.** If  $\eta$  is any (p,q)-form on a compact Kähler manifold, and  $\eta$  is d-,  $\partial$ -, or  $\overline{\partial}$ -exact, then

$$\eta = \partial \bar{\partial} \gamma$$

for some (p-1,q-1)-form  $\gamma$ . If p=q and  $\eta$  is real, then we may take  $\sqrt{-1} \gamma$  also to be real.

**Proof.** Let  $G_d$  denote the Green's operator associated to the Laplacian  $\Delta_d$ , and similarly for  $G_{\partial}$  and  $G_{\bar{\partial}}$ . From the basic identity of page 115

$$\frac{1}{2}\Delta_d = \Delta_{\bar{\partial}} = \Delta_{\bar{\partial}}$$

it follows first that

$$2G_d = G_{\bar{\partial}} = G_{\bar{\partial}},$$

and then that all the operators d,  $\partial$ ,  $\overline{\partial}$ ,  $d^*$ ,  $\partial^*$ , and  $\overline{\partial}^*$  commute with the Green's operators.

Now, since  $\eta$  is *d*-,  $\partial$ -, or  $\overline{\partial}$ -exact, its harmonic projection under any of the above Laplacians is zero. By the Hodge decomposition for  $\overline{\partial}$ ,

$$\eta = \bar{\partial} \bar{\partial}^* G_{\bar{\partial}} \eta.$$

But  $\bar{\partial}^* G_{\bar{\partial}} \eta$  has pure type (p, q-1) and so

$$\partial (\bar{\partial}^* G_{\bar{\partial}} \eta) = \pm \bar{\partial}^* G_{\bar{\partial}} (\partial \eta) = 0.$$

Since the harmonic space for  $\partial$  is the same as the harmonic space for  $\overline{\partial}$  and hence is orthogonal to the range of  $\overline{\partial}^*$ , we deduce by the Hodge decomposition for  $\partial$  that

$$\bar{\partial}^* G_{\bar{\partial}} \eta = \partial \partial^* G_{\partial} \big( \bar{\partial}^* G_{\bar{\partial}} \eta \big).$$

By commuting the various operators,

$$\eta = \pm \bar{\partial} \partial \big( \partial^* \bar{\partial}^* G_{\bar{\partial}}^2 \eta \big),$$

which implies the lemma.

The basic example of a positive line bundle is the hyperplane bundle [H]on  $\mathbb{P}^n$ . Recall that the dual of the hyperplane bundle is the bundle J whose fiber at  $Z \in \mathbb{P}^n$  is the line  $\{\lambda Z\} \subset \mathbb{C}^{n+1}$ ; we can put a metric on J by setting  $|(Z_0, ..., Z_n)|^2 = \sum |Z_i|^2$ . If Z is any nonzero section of J—i.e., a local lifting  $U \subset \mathbb{P}^n \to \mathbb{C}^{n+1} = \{0\}$ --then the curvature form in J is given by

$$\Theta^* = \bar{\partial} \partial \log \|Z\|^2 = 2\pi \sqrt{-1} \ dd^c \log \|Z\|^2$$

The curvature form  $\Theta$  for the dual metric in [H] is then  $-\Theta^*$ , and consequently

$$\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi}\Theta = dd^c \log \|Z\|^2,$$

i.e.,  $(\sqrt{-1}/2\pi)\Theta$  is just the associated (1, 1)-form  $\omega$  of the Fubini-Study metric on  $\mathbb{P}^n$ , which we have seen is positive. As a corollary, we see again that the Poincaré dual of  $[\omega] \in H^2_{DR}(\mathbb{P}^n)$  is the fundamental class (H) of a hyperplane.

Note that since the restriction to a submanifold  $V \subset M$  of a positive form is again positive,  $L|_V \rightarrow V$  will be positive if  $L \rightarrow M$  is. In particular, the hyperplane bundle on any complex submanifold of  $\mathbb{P}^n$  is positive.

Our aim in this section is to prove that certain Čech cohomology groups  $H^q(M, \Omega^p(L))$  associated to a positive line bundle  $L \rightarrow M$  are zero. To begin with, we transpose the problem into one involving  $\overline{\partial}$ -cohomology and harmonic forms by a technique that will be familiar from the previous discussion.

Recall that for any holomorphic vector bundle  $E \rightarrow M$ , the  $\bar{\partial}$ -operator

 $\overline{\partial}: A^{p,q}(E) \to A^{p,q+1}(E)$ 

is defined for global  $C^{\infty}$  *E*-valued differential forms, and satisifes  $\bar{\partial}^2 = 0$ . We let  $Z^{p,q}_{\bar{\partial}}(E)$  denote the space of  $\bar{\partial}$ -closed *E*-valued differential forms of type (p,q), and we define the *Dolbeault cohomology groups*  $H^{p,q}_{\bar{\partial}}(E)$  of *E* to be

$$H^{p,q}_{\overline{\partial}}(E) = \frac{Z^{p,q}_{\overline{\partial}}(E)}{\overline{\partial}A^{p,q-1}(E)}.$$

Let  $\mathfrak{Z}^{p,q}_{\bar{\mathfrak{d}}}(E)$  denote the sheaf of  $\bar{\mathfrak{d}}$ -closed *E*-valued (p,q)-forms. The exact sheaf sequences

$$0 \to \mathcal{Z}^{p,q}_{\bar{\mathfrak{d}}}(E) \to \mathcal{Q}^{p,q}(E) \xrightarrow{\bar{\mathfrak{d}}} \mathcal{Z}^{p,q+1}_{\bar{\mathfrak{d}}}(E) \to 0$$

Q.E.D.

give us isomorphisms

$$H^{i}(M, \mathcal{Z}^{p,q+1}_{\overline{\partial}}(E)) \xrightarrow{\delta} H^{i+1}(M, \mathcal{Z}^{p,q}_{\overline{\partial}}(E)),$$

since the sheaves  $\mathscr{Q}^{p,q}(E)$  admit partitions of unity and hence have no Čech cohomology. Thus, repeating the reasoning from the proof of de Rham's theorem,

$$H^q(M,\Omega^p(E)) \cong H^{p,q}_{\overline{2}}(E).$$

Next we want to discuss harmonic theory in holomorphic vector bundles. Suppose we have metrics given on M and E; we have then induced metrics on all tangential tensor bundles of M tensored with E or  $E^*$ . In particular, if  $\{\varphi_i\}$  is a local coframe for the metric on  $T_M^*$  and  $\{e_\alpha\}$  a unitary frame for E, any section  $\eta$  of  $A^{p,q}(E)$  can be written locally as

$$\eta(z) = \frac{1}{p!q!} \sum_{I,J,\alpha} \eta_{I,J,\alpha}(z) \varphi_I \wedge \overline{\varphi}_J \otimes e_{\alpha};$$

for  $\eta, \psi \in A^{p,q}(E)$ ,

$$(\eta(z),\psi(z))=\frac{2^{p+q-n}}{p!q!}\sum_{I,J,\alpha}\eta_{I,J,\alpha}(z)\cdot\overline{\psi_{I,J,\alpha}(z)}.$$

Again, we define an inner product on  $A^{p,q}(E)$  by setting

$$(\eta,\psi) = \int_{\mathcal{M}} (\eta(z),\psi(z))\Phi,$$

where  $\Phi$  is the volume form on M.

We have a "wedge product"

$$\wedge : A^{p,q}(E) \otimes A^{p',q'}(E^*) \mapsto A^{p+p',q+q'}(M)$$

defined by

$$(\eta \otimes s) \wedge (\eta' \otimes s') = \langle s, s' \rangle \cdot \eta \wedge \eta';$$

we define an operator

$$*_{E} \colon A^{p,q}(E) \to A^{n-p,n-q}(E^{*})$$

by requiring, for  $\eta, \psi \in A^{p,q}(E)$ ,

$$(\eta,\psi)=\int_{\mathcal{M}}\eta\wedge *_{E}\psi.$$

Explicitly, if  $\{e_{\alpha}\}$  and  $\{e_{\alpha}^{*}\}$  are dual unitary frames for E and  $E^{*}$ , then for  $\eta \in A^{p,q}(E)$  written as

$$\begin{split} \eta &= \sum \eta_{\alpha} \otimes e_{\alpha}, \qquad \eta_{\alpha} \in A^{p,q}(M), \\ *_{E} \eta &= \sum * \eta_{\alpha} \otimes e_{\alpha}^{*}, \end{split}$$

where \* is the usual star operator on  $A^{p,q}(M)$ .

We take

$$\bar{\partial}^* \colon A^{p,q}(E) \to A^{p,q-1}(E)$$

to be given by

$$\bar{\partial}^* = -*_E \cdot \bar{\partial} \cdot *_E;$$

as before,  $\bar{\partial}^*$  is the adjoint of  $\bar{\partial}$ , i.e., for all  $\varphi \in A^{p,q-1}(E)$  and  $\psi \in A^{p,q}(E)$ ,

$$(\bar{\partial}\varphi,\psi) = (\varphi,\bar{\partial}^*\psi).$$

Finally, the  $\overline{\partial}$ -Laplacian on E is defined by

$$\Delta = \overline{\partial} \overline{\partial}^* + \overline{\partial}^* \overline{\partial} : A^{p,q}(E) \to A^{p,q}(E).$$

An *E*-valued form  $\varphi$  is called *harmonic* if  $\Delta \varphi = 0$ . (Again, harmonic forms  $\varphi$  are exactly the forms of smallest norm in their Dolbeault cohomology class  $\varphi + \bar{\partial} A^{p,q-1}(E)$ .) We let

$$\mathcal{H}^{p,q}(E) = \operatorname{Ker} \Delta$$

be the harmonic space.

Now, the analytic part of the proof of the Hodge theorem for the  $\bar{\partial}$ -Laplacian on ordinary differential forms on M is essentially local: we can always find appropriate solutions of  $\Delta \varphi = 0$  in the completion of  $A^{p,q}(M)$  in the  $L_2$ -norm; the problem is to show that these solutions are in fact  $C^{\infty}$ . Writing out *E*-valued forms in terms of a frame for *E*, all the local estimates used in the proof of the Hodge theorem for  $A^*(M)$  go over to  $A^{p,q}(E)$ —the only difference is that in each estimate we will get lower-order terms involving the coefficient functions for the metric on *E* as well as the metric on  $T_M^*$ , and these can be estimated out as before. Thus the Hodge theorem holds for the  $\bar{\partial}$ -Laplacian on *E*, that is:

1.  $\mathcal{H}^{p,q}(E)$  is finite dimensional, and

2. If  $\mathcal{H}$  denotes the orthogonal projection  $A^{p,q}(E) \rightarrow \mathcal{H}^{p,q}(E)$ , there exists an operator

$$G: A^{p,q}(E) \to A^{p,q}(E)$$

such that

$$G(\mathcal{H}^{p,q}(E)) = 0,$$
  
$$[G,\overline{\partial}] = [G,\overline{\partial}^*] = 0,$$

and

$$I = \mathcal{K} + \Delta G.$$

3. Consequently there is an isomorphism

$$\mathfrak{H}^{p,q}(E) \longrightarrow H^{p,q}_{\mathfrak{Z}}(E),$$

and

4. The \*-operator gives an isomorphism

$$H^{q}(M,\Omega^{p}(E)) \cong H^{n-q}(M,\Omega^{n-p}(E^{*})).^{*}$$

For p = 0, this last result reads

$$H^{q}(M, \mathcal{O}(E)) \cong H^{n-q}(M, \mathcal{O}(E^{*} \otimes K_{M})).^{*}$$

This isomorphism is called Kodaira-Serre duality.

Now if M is Kähler with associated (1, 1)-form  $\omega$ , we define the operator

$$L: A^{p,q}(E) \to A^{p+1,q+1}(E)$$

by setting, for  $\eta \in A^{p,q}(M)$  and  $s \in A^0(E)$ ,

$$L(\eta \otimes s) = \omega \wedge \eta \otimes s;$$

let  $\Lambda = L^*$  be the adjoint of L. If D = D' + D''  $(D'' = \overline{\partial})$  is the metric connection on E, then we have the *basic identity* 

$$\left[\Lambda,\overline{\partial}\right] = -\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2}D'^*.$$

This identity follows from the analogous identity  $[\Lambda, \bar{\partial}] = -(\sqrt{-1}/2)\partial^*$ on scalar forms  $A^{p,q}(M)$ , which we have already proved. To see this, pick a local frame  $\{e_{\alpha}\}$  for E; if  $\theta = \theta' + \theta''$  is the connection matrix for D in terms of  $\{e_{\alpha}\}$ , we can write, for  $\eta \in A^{p,q}(E)$ ,

$$\eta = \sum_{\alpha} \eta_{\alpha} \otimes e_{\alpha}, \qquad \eta_{\alpha} \in A^{p,q}(M),$$
$$\bar{\partial}\eta = \sum_{\alpha} \bar{\partial}\eta_{\alpha} \otimes e_{\alpha} + \sum_{\alpha,\beta} (\eta_{\alpha} \wedge \theta_{\alpha\beta}'') \otimes e_{\beta},$$
$$\Lambda \eta = \sum_{\alpha} \Lambda(\eta_{\alpha}) \otimes e_{\alpha},$$

so

$$\begin{bmatrix} \Lambda, \bar{\partial} \end{bmatrix} \eta = \sum \begin{bmatrix} \Lambda, \bar{\partial} \end{bmatrix} \eta_{\alpha} \otimes e_{\alpha} + \begin{bmatrix} \Lambda, \theta'' \end{bmatrix} \eta$$
$$= \sum -\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} \partial^{*} \eta_{\alpha} \otimes e_{\alpha} + \begin{bmatrix} \Lambda, \theta'' \end{bmatrix} \eta_{\alpha}$$

Similarly,

$$D'\eta = \sum_{\alpha} \partial \eta_{\alpha} \otimes e_{\alpha} + \sum_{\alpha,\beta} (\eta_{\alpha} \wedge \theta'_{\alpha\beta}) \otimes e_{\beta},$$

i.e.

$$D^{\prime*}\eta = \sum_i \partial^*\eta_\alpha \otimes e_\alpha + \theta^{\prime*}\eta.$$

The difference

$$\left[\Lambda,\bar{\eth}\right] + \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2}D'^* = \left[\Lambda,\theta''\right] + \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2}\theta'^*$$

is consequently an *intrinsically defined algebraic operator*; since we can choose at each  $z_0 \in M$  a frame for E in a neighborhood of  $z_0$  for which  $\theta(z_0)$  vanishes, we see that  $[\Lambda, \overline{\partial}] + (\sqrt{-1}/2)D'^* = 0$ .

We will use the representation of Čech cohomology by harmonic forms to prove our first main result on the cohomology of vector bundles, the

Kodaira-Nakano Vanishing Theorem. If  $L \rightarrow M$  is a positive line bundle, then

$$H^{q}(M,\Omega^{p}(L)) = 0 \quad \text{for } p + q > n.$$

**Proof.\*** By hypothesis we can find a metric in L whose curvature form  $\Theta$  is  $2\pi/\sqrt{-1}$  times the associated (1, 1)-form of a Kähler metric; let the metric on M be the one given by  $\omega = (\sqrt{-1}/2\pi)\Theta$ . Now by harmonic theory

$$H^q(M,\Omega^p(L)) \cong \mathcal{H}^{p,q}(L).$$

To prove the result, we will show that there are no nonzero harmonic L-valued forms of degree larger than n. We do this by interpreting the curvature operator  $\Theta \eta = \Theta \wedge \eta$  alternately as  $(2\pi/\sqrt{-1})L(\eta)$ , and as  $D^2\eta$ , where D is the metric connection on L, and using the basic identity above.

Let  $\eta \in \mathcal{H}^{p,q}(L)$  be a harmonic form. Then

$$\Theta = D^2 = \overline{\partial}D' + D'\overline{\partial},$$

so from  $\bar{\partial}\eta = 0$ 

$$\Theta \eta = \overline{\partial} D' \eta$$

and

$$2\sqrt{-1} (\Lambda \Theta \eta, \eta) = 2\sqrt{-1} (\Lambda \overline{\partial} D' \eta, \eta)$$
$$= 2\sqrt{-1} \left( \left( \overline{\partial} \Lambda - \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} D'^* \right) D' \eta, \eta \right)$$
$$= (D'^* D' \eta, \eta) = (D' \eta, D' \eta) \ge 0,$$

since  $(\bar{\partial}\Lambda D'\eta, \eta) = (\Lambda D'\eta, \bar{\partial}^*\eta) = 0$ . Similarly,

$$2\sqrt{-1} \left(\Theta \Lambda \eta, \eta\right) = 2\sqrt{-1} \left(D'\bar{\partial}\Lambda \eta, \eta\right)$$
$$= 2\sqrt{-1} \left(D' \left(\Lambda \bar{\partial} + \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} D'^*\right) \eta, \eta\right)$$
$$= -\left(D'D'^*\eta, \eta\right) = -\left(D'^*\eta, D'^*\eta\right) \le 0.$$

\*This proof is due to Y. Akizuki and S. Nakano, Note on Kodaira-Spencer's proof of Lefschetz's theorems, *Proc. Japan Acad.*, Vol. 30 (1954).

Combining,

$$2\sqrt{-1}\left(\left[\Lambda,\Theta\right]\eta,\eta\right) \geq 0$$

But  $\Theta = (2\pi/\sqrt{-1})L$ , and so

$$2\sqrt{-1} \left( \left[ \Lambda, \Theta \right] \eta, \eta \right) = 4\pi \left( \left[ \Lambda, L \right] \eta, \eta \right)$$
$$= 4\pi (n - p - q) \|\eta\|^2 \ge 0.$$
  
As  $p + q > n \Rightarrow \eta = 0.$  Q.E.D.

Thu

As was suggested when we first introduced cohomology, the groups  $H^{q}(M, \Omega^{p}(E))$   $(q \ge 1)$  most frequently arise as obstructions to globally solving analytic problems—this is especially true for q=1 as in the Mittag-Leffler problem, but once one admits  $H^{1}$ 's, then all the rest become involved. The Kodaira vanishing theorem-together with its variants to be discussed later—is the best general method for eliminating cohomology.

Dualizing the Kodaira vanishing theorem, we obtain:

$$H^{q}(M, \Omega^{p}(L)) = 0$$
 for  $p + q < n$  in case  $L \to M$  is a negative line bundle.

The special case when p = q = 0 can be proved by elementary methods as follows: What we have to show is that

in case  $L \rightarrow M$  has a metric with curvature form equal to  $2/\sqrt{-1}$  times a negative (1, 1)-form. Suppose  $s \neq 0 \in H^0(M, \mathcal{O}(L))$ , and let  $x_0 \in M$  be a point where  $|s|^2$  attains a maximum. By hypothesis, if we write  $z_i = x_i + \sqrt{-1} y_i$  the coefficient matrix for the curvature form

$$\begin{pmatrix} \frac{\partial}{\partial z_i} \frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{z_j}} \log\left(\frac{1}{|s|^2}\right) \end{pmatrix} = \frac{1}{4} \left( \left(\frac{\partial^2}{\partial x_i \partial x_j} + \frac{\partial^2}{\partial y_i \partial y_j}\right) + \sqrt{-1} \left(\frac{\partial^2}{\partial x_j \partial y_i} - \frac{\partial^2}{\partial y_j \partial x_i}\right) \right) \left( \log \frac{1}{|s|^2} \right)$$

is negative definite hermitian, and in particular the real symmetric matrix

$$\left(\frac{\partial^2}{\partial x_i \partial x_j} + \frac{\partial^2}{\partial y_i \partial y_j}\right) \log \frac{1}{|s|^2}$$

is negative definite. But  $\log(1/|s|^2)$  attains a minimum at  $x_0$ , and by the maximum principle, the matrices

$$\left(\frac{\partial^2}{\partial x_i \partial x_j}\right)\log \frac{1}{|s|^2}$$
 and  $\left(\frac{\partial^2}{\partial y_i \partial y_j}\right)\log \frac{1}{|s|^2}$ 

must both be positive semidefinite-a contradiction.

In case *M* is a Riemann surface, the special case (\*) is the general case, since  $p + q < 1 \Rightarrow p = q = 0$ . The theorem then is even more elementary: if  $\Theta$  is a curvature form for *L* with  $(\sqrt{-1}/2\pi)\Theta$  negative, we have

$$c_1(L) = \int_M \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi} \Theta < 0.$$

But if  $s \neq 0 \in H^0(M, \mathcal{O}(L))$ , then L is the line bundle associated to the effective divisor D = (s), and we have

$$c_1(L) = \deg D \ge 0,$$

a contradiction.

As an immediate consequence of the vanishing theorem, we see that

$$H^{q}(\mathbb{P}^{n}, \mathbb{O}_{\mathbb{P}^{n}}(kH)) = 0$$
 for  $1 \leq q \leq n-1$ , all k.

This follows directly from the dualized version of the vanishing theorem in case k is negative; if k is nonnegative,

$$H^{q}(\mathbb{P}^{n}, \mathfrak{O}_{\mathbb{P}^{n}}(kH)) = H^{q}(\mathbb{P}^{n}, \Omega_{\mathbb{P}^{n}}^{n}(kH - K_{\mathbb{P}^{n}}))$$
$$= H^{q}(\mathbb{P}^{n}, \Omega_{\mathbb{P}^{n}}^{n}((k+n+1)H))$$
$$= 0$$

by the original version of the theorem.

# The Lefschetz Theorem on Hyperplane Sections

Using the Kodaira vanishing theorem, we can give a proof of the famous Lefschetz theorem relating the homology of a projective variety to that of its hyperplane sections.

Let *M* be an *n*-dimensional compact, complex manifold and  $V \subset M$  a smooth hypersurface with L = [V] positive—e.g.,  $M \subset \mathbb{P}^N$  a submanifold of projective space and  $V = M \cap H$  a hyperplane section of *M*. Then we have the

## Lefschetz Hyperplane Theorem. The map

 $H^q(M,\mathbb{Q}) \to H^q(V,\mathbb{Q})$ 

induced by the inclusion  $i: V \hookrightarrow M$  is an isomorphism for  $q \le n-2$  and injective for q=n-1.

**Proof.** It will suffice to prove the result over  $\mathbb{C}$ . By the Hodge decomposition

$$H^{r}(M,\mathbb{C})=\bigoplus_{p+q=r}H^{p,q}(M),$$

and by Dolbeault

$$H^{p,q}(M) \cong H^{p,q}_{\overline{2}}(M) \cong H^q(M,\Omega^p_M).$$

156

The same holding for V, it is sufficient to prove that the map

$$H^p(M,\Omega^q_M) \to H^p(V,\Omega^q_V)$$

is an isomorphism for  $p + q \le n - 2$ , and injective for p + q = n - 1.

To see this, we factor the restriction map  $\Omega^p_M \rightarrow \Omega^p_V$  by

$$\Omega^p_{\mathcal{M}} \xrightarrow{r} \Omega^p_{\mathcal{M}} |_{V} \xrightarrow{i} \Omega^p_{V},$$

where  $\Omega_M^p|_V$  is the sheaf of sections of  $(\Lambda^p T_M^*)|_V$ —considered either as a sheaf on V or, by extension, as a sheaf on M—r is the restriction map, and i is the pullback map induced by the natural projection  $(\Lambda^p T_M^*)|_V \rightarrow \Lambda^p T_V^*$ .

The kernel of the restriction map r is clearly just the sheaf of holomorphic p-forms on M vanishing along V, so we have an exact sequence of sheaves on M

(\*) 
$$0 \to \Omega_M^p (-V) \to \Omega_M^p \to \Omega_M^p |_V \to 0.$$

We can likewise fit the map i into an exact sequence: for  $p \in V$ , the sequence

$$0 \to N_{V,p}^* \to T_p^{*\prime}(M) \to T_p^{*\prime}(V) \to 0,$$

yields, by linear algebra,

$$0 \to N^*_{V,p} \otimes \bigwedge^{p-1} T^{*'}_p(V) \to \bigwedge^p T^{*'}_p(M) \to \bigwedge^p T^{*'}_p(V) \to 0,$$

and consequently an exact sequence of sheaves on V

$$0 \to \Omega_V^{p-1}(N_V^*) \to \Omega_M^p|_V \xrightarrow{i} \Omega_V^p \to 0.$$

But by the adjunction formula I,  $N_V^* = [-V]|_V$ ; we can thus rewrite this last sequence as

$$(**) 0 \to \Omega_V^{p-1}(-V) \to \Omega_M^p|_V \to \Omega_V^p \to 0.$$

Now [-V] is negative on M, and likewise  $[-V]|_{V}$  is negative on V. The Kodaira vanishing theorem accordingly gives

$$H^{q}(M, \Omega_{W}^{p}(-V)) = 0, \quad p+q < n, \\ H^{q}(V, \Omega_{V}^{p-1}(-V)) = 0, \quad p+q < n.$$

By the exact cohomology sequences associated to the sheaf sequences (\*) and (\*\*), recalling that  $H^*(M, \Omega_M^p|_V) = H^*(V, \Omega_M^p|_V)$ ,

$$H^{q}(M,\Omega^{p}_{M}) \stackrel{r^{*}}{\cong} H^{q}(M,\Omega^{p}_{M}|_{V}) \stackrel{i^{*}}{\cong} H^{q}(V,\Omega^{p}_{V})$$

for  $p + q \le n - 2$ , and with both maps injective for p + q = n - 1. Q.E.D.

The Lefschetz theorem on hyperplane sections is, of course, purely topological. There is another proof using a little Morse theory; we will give here a sketch of the argument:\*

\*Due to R. Bott, On a theorem of Lefschetz, Mich. Math. J., Vol. 6 (1959), pp. 211-216.

To begin with, suppose that A is a compact manifold,  $B \subset A$  a smooth submanifold, and  $\varphi: A \to \mathbb{R}^+$  a  $C^\infty$  function such that  $\varphi^{-1}(0) = B$ . A critical point  $x_\nu \in A$  of  $\varphi$  is a point such that  $d\varphi(x_\nu) = 0$ ;  $\varphi(x_\nu)$  is called a critical value of  $\varphi$ . At each critical point the Hessian  $\partial^2 \varphi / (\partial u_i \partial u_j) = H(\varphi)$  is a well-defined quadratic form in the tangent space  $T_{x_\nu}(A)$ ; the critical point is nondegenerate in case  $H(\varphi)$  is nonsingular. The function  $\varphi$  is called a Morse function if all critical points of  $\varphi$  are nondegenerate; according to a standard approximation theorem, such functions are dense in the  $C^2$ -topology. By the main lemma of Morse theory, if  $\varphi$  is a Morse function and the Hessian  $H(\varphi)$  is nonsingular in the normal bundle to B in A, then the homotopy type of

$$A_t = \{ x \in A : \varphi(x) \leq t \},\$$

remains the same as long as t does not cross a critical value (this is obvious; we just retract along the gradient vector field of  $\varphi$ ), and changes by attaching a cell of dimension k when we cross a critical value whose Hessian has exactly k negative eigenvalues. (This requires a local analysis of the Morse function  $\psi$  around the critical point  $x_{\nu}$ , and is the main step.)

Now let M be a compact, complex manifold,  $L \to M$  a positive holomorphic line bundle, and  $s \in H^0(M, \Theta(L))$  a holomorphic section whose zero divisor V = (s) is a smooth hypersurface. Choose a metric for  $L \to M$  such that  $(\sqrt{-1}/2\pi)\Theta = (\sqrt{-1}/2\pi)\partial\bar{\partial}\log|s|^{-2}$  is positive and set

$$\varphi(x) = \log|s|^2.$$

 $\varphi$ —or a function near  $\varphi$  in the  $C^2$  topology—may be used as a Morse function (the fact that  $\varphi: M \rightarrow [-\infty, \infty)$  with  $\varphi^{-1}(-\infty) = V$  causes no essential difficulty; what is important is that  $d(|s|) \neq 0$  along V). Now for any critical point  $x \in M$  of  $\varphi$ , the matrix

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial z_i}\frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{z}_j}\right)\log\frac{1}{|s|^2} = \left(\frac{1}{4}\left(\frac{\partial^2}{\partial x_i\partial x_j} + \frac{\partial^2}{\partial y_i\partial y_j}\right) + \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{4}\left(\frac{\partial^2}{\partial y_i\partial x_j} - \frac{\partial^2}{\partial x_j\partial y_i}\right)\right)\log|s|^2$$

is negative definite hermitian, and consequently the Hessian

$$H(\varphi) = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{\partial^2}{\partial x_i \partial x_j} & \frac{\partial^2}{\partial x_i \partial y_j} \\ \frac{\partial^2}{\partial x_j \partial y_i} & \frac{\partial^2}{\partial y_i \partial y_j} \end{pmatrix} \log |s|^2$$

of  $\varphi$  has at least *n* negative eigenvalues. Clearly, this will also be true for functions  $\psi$  sufficiently close to  $\varphi$  in the  $C^2$ -topology. Thus, by Morse theory, as far as homotopy type is concerned *M* is obtained from *V* by attaching cells of dimension at least *n*, and this gives the Lefschetz theorem on the homotopy level and for homology with Z-coefficients. Q.E.D.

When n=1, the theorem doesn't say anything. However, when n=2—i.e., M is a (connected and compact) complex surface—and  $V \subset M$  is a Riemann surface embedded as a positive divisor, then the Lefschetz theorem gives

$$H_0(V,\mathbb{Z}) \cong H_0(M,\mathbb{Z}) = \mathbb{Z},$$
  
$$H_1(V,\mathbb{Z}) \to H_1(M,\mathbb{Z}) \to 0,$$

i.e., all of the first homology of the 4-manifold M lies on the irreducible embedded Riemann surface V.

We may also apply it to hypersurfaces of projective space: since any effective nonzero divisor on  $\mathbb{P}^n$  is positive, the theorem tells us that if V is any smooth hypersurface in  $\mathbb{P}^n$ , then  $H^{2k-1}(V)=0$  for  $k \neq n/2$ , while  $H^{2k}(V)$  is generated by the class of a k-plane section of V for k < n/2. In particular any smooth hypersurface of dimension 2 or more is connected and simply connected. The same results apply, for an appropriate range of k, to any submanifold of projective space given as the transverse intersection of hypersurfaces.

A final remark on the Lefschetz theorem: Lefschetz's method was insofar as possible to study the topology of an algebraic variety Minductively, reducing questions about the homology of M to questions about the homology of a smaller-dimensional variety. His original proof of the last theorem asserted that for a hyperplane section V of M, the map  $H_q(V,\mathbb{Z}) \rightarrow H_q(M,\mathbb{Z})$  is an isomorphism for q < n-1 and surjective in dimension n-1. By the hard Lefschetz theorem, the homology of M in dimension above n is mirrored in dimensions less than n, and by the Lefschetz decomposition, any nonprimitive cycle in dimension n can be obtained by intersecting a cycle in dimension greater than n with hyperplanes. Thus, the Lefschetz theorems together assert that the only "new" rational homology in varieties in each dimension is the primitive homology of the middle dimension.

# **Theorem B**

Our second vanishing theorem for the cohomology of holomorphic vector bundles is less precise but broader in scope than the Kodaira Vanishing Theorem:

**Theorem B.** Let M be a compact, complex manifold and  $L \rightarrow M$  a positive line bundle. Then for any holomorphic vector bundle E, there exists  $\mu$  such that

$$H^q(M, \mathcal{O}(L^\mu \otimes E)) = 0$$
 for  $q > 0, \mu \ge \mu_0$ .

**Proof.** Before we prove this, note that in case E is a line bundle the result is already implied by the Kodaira theorem: just take  $\mu_0$  such that  $L^{\mu} \otimes E \otimes$ 

**COMPLEX ALGEBRAIC VARIETIES** 

 $K_M^*$  is positive for  $\mu \ge \mu_0$ ; then since  $c_1(L^\mu \otimes E) = \mu c_1(L) + c_1(E)$ 

$$H^{q}(M, \mathcal{O}(L^{\mu} \otimes E)) = H^{q}(M, \Omega^{n}(L^{\mu} \otimes E \otimes K_{M}^{*})) = 0$$

for q > 0,  $\mu \ge \mu_0$ . Indeed, the proof of Theorem B is essentially the same as that of Kodaira's theorem, the only difference being that now we must associate a definite sign to the curvature operator on a general vector bundle.

First, by Kodaira-Serre duality,

$$H^{q}(M, \mathcal{O}(L^{\mu} \otimes E)) \cong H^{n-q}(M, \mathcal{O}(L^{-\mu} \otimes E^{*} \otimes K_{M})),$$

so it will be sufficient to prove that for any E, there exists  $\mu_0$  such that

$$H^{0,p}_{\bar{\partial}}(M,L^{-\mu}\otimes E) \simeq H^p(M,\mathfrak{O}(L^{-\mu}\otimes E)) = 0$$

for  $\mu \ge \mu_0$ , p < n.

Choose a metric in L such that  $\omega = (\sqrt{-1}/2\pi)\Theta_L$  is positive, where  $\Theta_L$  is the curvature form associated to the metric; let the metric on M be the one given by  $\omega$ . Now we have seen that if E, E' are two hermitian vector bundles and if we give  $E \otimes E'$  the induced metric, then

$$D_{E\otimes E'}=D_E\otimes 1+1\otimes D_{E'}$$

and so

$$\Theta_{E\otimes E'} = \Theta_E \otimes 1 + 1 \otimes \Theta_E$$

where  $D, \Theta$  always refer to the metric connection and curvature. In particular, for L and E as above with any metric on E,

$$\Theta_{L^{\mu}\otimes E} = \frac{2\pi\mu}{\sqrt{-1}}\omega\otimes \mathbf{1}_{E} + \Theta_{E}.$$

Let  $\eta \in \mathcal{H}^{0,p}(L^{-\mu} \otimes E)$  be harmonic. Writing  $\Theta$  for  $\Theta_{L^{-\mu} \otimes E}$ , *D* for  $D_{L^{-\mu} \otimes E}$ , we have

$$\Theta = D^2 = D'\bar{\partial} + \bar{\partial}D',$$

so

$$\Theta \eta = \overline{\partial} D' \eta,$$

and by the Kähler identity

$$\left[\Lambda,\bar{\vartheta}\right] = -\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2}D'^*$$

we see that

$$2\sqrt{-1} (\Lambda \Theta \eta, \eta) = 2\sqrt{-1} (\Lambda \overline{\partial} D' \eta, \eta)$$
  
=  $2\sqrt{-1} \left( \left( \overline{\partial} \Lambda + \frac{1}{2\sqrt{-1}} D'^* \right) D' \eta, \eta \right)$   
=  $(D'^* D' \eta, \eta) = (D' \eta, D' \eta) \ge 0,$ 

160

since  $(\bar{\partial}\Lambda D'\eta, \eta) = (\Lambda D'\eta, \bar{\partial}^*\eta) = 0$ . On the other hand,

$$2\sqrt{-1} (\Theta \Lambda \eta, \eta) = 2\sqrt{-1} (D'\bar{\partial}\Lambda \eta, \eta)$$
  
=  $2\sqrt{-1} \left( \left( \Lambda \bar{\partial} - \frac{1}{2\sqrt{-1}} D'^* \right) \eta, D'^* \eta \right)$   
=  $- (D'^* \eta, D'^* \eta) \leq 0.$ 

Thus we have

$$2\sqrt{-1}\left(\left[\Lambda,\Theta\right]\eta,\eta\right) \geq 0$$

But now

$$\Theta = \Theta_{L^{-\mu} \otimes E} = \Theta_E - \frac{2\pi}{\sqrt{-1}} \mu \omega$$

and so

$$2\sqrt{-1}\left(\left[\Lambda,\Theta\right]\eta,\eta\right) = 2\sqrt{-1}\left(\left[\Lambda,\Theta_E\right]\eta,\eta\right) - 4\pi\mu\left(\left[\Lambda,L\right]\eta,\eta\right) \\ = 2\sqrt{-1}\left(\left[\Lambda,\Theta_E\right]\eta,\eta\right) - 4\pi\mu(n-p)\|\eta\|^2.$$

Now  $[\Lambda, \Theta_E]$  is bounded on  $A^{0,*}(L^{-\mu} \otimes E)$ , so we can write

$$|([\Lambda, \Theta_E]\eta, \eta)| \leq C ||\eta||^2,$$

and consequently for p < n,

$$\mu > \frac{C}{2\pi} \Rightarrow \eta = 0$$

i.e.,

$$\mathfrak{R}^{0,p}(L^{-\mu}\otimes E) = 0$$
 for  $\mu > \frac{C}{2\pi}$ ,  $p < n$ . Q.E.D.

### The Lefschetz Theorem on (1,1)-classes

As an application of Theorem B, we will complete our picture of the correspondences among divisors, line bundles, and Chern classes on a complex submanifold of projective space. First, we have the

**Proposition.** Let  $M \subset \mathbb{P}^N$  be a submanifold. Then every line bundle on M is of the form L = [D] for some divisor D; i.e.,

$$\operatorname{Pic}(M) \simeq \frac{\operatorname{Div}(M)}{\operatorname{linear equivalence}}$$
.

**Proof.** To prove this, we have to show that every line bundle on M has a global meromorphic section. To find such a section, let H denote the

### **COMPLEX ALGEBRAIC VARIETIES**

restriction to M of the hyperplane bundle on  $\mathbb{P}^N$ . We will show that for  $\mu \gg 0$ ,  $L + \mu H$  has a nontrivial global holomorphic section s; then if t is any global holomorphic section of [H] over M,  $s/t^{\mu}$  will be a global meromorphic section of L as desired.

We proceed by induction on  $n = \dim M$ : assume that for every submanifold  $V \subset \mathbb{P}^N$  of dimension less than n and every line bundle  $L \to V$ ,  $H^0(V, \emptyset (L + \mu H) \neq 0$  for  $\mu \gg 0$ . By Bertini's theorem we can find a hyperplane  $\mathbb{P}^{N-1} \subset \mathbb{P}^N$  with  $V = \mathbb{P}^{N-1} \cap M$  smooth; we consider the exact sheaf sequence

$$0 \to \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{M}}(L + (\mu - 1)H) \xrightarrow{\otimes s} \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{M}}(L + \mu H) \xrightarrow{r} \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{V}}(L + \mu H) \to 0,$$

where s is the section of H vanishing exactly on H and r is the restriction map. For  $\mu \gg 0$  we have both

$$H^{0}(V, \mathfrak{O}(L + \mu H)) \neq 0$$

by induction and

$$H^{0}(M, \mathcal{O}(L + \mu H)) \rightarrow H^{0}(V, \mathcal{O}(L + \mu H)) \rightarrow 0,$$

since

$$H^{1}(M, \mathfrak{O}(L + (\mu - 1)H)) = 0$$

by Theorem B. Thus  $H^0(M, \mathcal{O}(L+\mu H)) \neq 0$ , and the result is proved. Q.E.D.

We now consider for a moment the general problem of analytic cycles. On a compact Kähler manifold M, the Hodge decomposition

$$H^{n}(M,\mathbb{C}) = \bigoplus_{p+q=n} H^{p,q}(M)$$

on complex cohomology gives a slightly coarser decomposition of real cohomology

$$H^{n}(M,\mathbb{R}) = \bigoplus_{\substack{p+q=n\\p\leq q}} (H^{p,q}(M) \oplus H^{q,p}(M)) \cap H^{n}(M,\mathbb{R}).$$

A natural question to ask is whether we can characterize geometrically the classes in homology that are Poincaré dual to classes in one of these factors. For example, we say a homology class  $\gamma \in H_{2p}(M,\mathbb{Z})$  is analytic if it is a rational linear combination of fundamental classes of analytic subvarieties of M; dually, we say a cohomology class is analytic if its Poincaré dual is. Now, we have seen for purely local reasons that if  $V \subset M$  is an analytic subvariety of dimension p and  $\psi$  any differential form on M,

$$\int_V \psi = \int_V \psi^{n-p,n-p}$$

Thus if  $\eta$  is the harmonic form on M representing the cohomology class  $\eta_V$ 

162

and  $\psi$  any harmonic form,

$$\int_{M} \psi \wedge \eta = \int_{V} \psi = \int_{V} \psi^{n-p,n-p} = \int_{M} \psi \wedge \eta^{p,p}$$

i.e.,  $\eta = \eta^{p,p}$ , and so we see that any analytic cohomology class of degree 2p is of pure type (p,p). The famous Hodge Conjecture asserts that the converse is also true: On  $M \subset \mathbb{P}^N$  a submanifold of projective space every rational cohomology class of type (p,p) is analytic. Whether the Hodge conjecture is true or false is at present unknown; it is a very beautiful and very difficult problem. The only case which has been proved in general is the case p = 1; this is the

Lefschetz Theorem on (1,1)-Classes. For  $M \subset \mathbb{P}^N$  a submanifold, every cohomology class

$$\gamma \in H^{1,1}(M) \cap H^2(M,\mathbb{Z})$$

is analytic; in fact

 $\gamma = \eta_D$ 

for some divisor D on M.

Here, of course, we are writing  $H^2(M,\mathbb{Z})$  for its image under the natural inclusion in  $H^2(M,\mathbb{R})$ .

**Proof.** Consider again the exact sequence

$$0 \to \mathbb{Z} \to \mathfrak{O} \to \mathfrak{O}^* \to 0$$

and the associated cohomology sequence

$$H^{1}(M, \mathbb{O}^{*}) \xrightarrow{c_{1}} H^{2}(M, \mathbb{Z}) \xrightarrow{i_{*}} H^{2}(M, \mathbb{O}) \cong H^{0,2}(M).$$

We claim that the map  $i_*$  is given by first mapping  $H^2(M,\mathbb{Z}) \rightarrow H^2(M,\mathbb{C})$  and then projecting onto the (0,2)-factor of  $H^2(M,\mathbb{C})$  in the Hodge decomposition; i.e., that the diagram

commutes. (The map  $\pi^{0,2}$  is defined on the form level, since for  $\omega = \omega^{2,0} + \omega^{1,1} + \omega^{0,2} \in Z_d^2(M)$ ,  $\overline{\partial}\omega^{0,2} = (d\omega)^{0,3} = 0$ ). To see this, let  $z = (z_{\alpha\beta\gamma}) \in Z^2(M,\mathbb{Z})$ ; to find the image of z under the de Rham isomorphism, we take

 $f_{\alpha\beta} \in A^0(U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta})$  such that

$$z_{\alpha\beta\gamma} = f_{\alpha\beta} + f_{\beta\gamma} - f_{\alpha\gamma} \quad \text{in } U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta} \cap U_{\gamma};$$

since  $z_{\alpha\beta\gamma}$  is constant,  $df_{\alpha\beta} + df_{\beta\gamma} - df_{\alpha\gamma} = 0$ , so  $(df_{\alpha\beta}) \in Z^1(M, \mathcal{Z}_k^1)$  and we can find  $\omega_{\alpha} \in A^1(U_{\alpha})$  such that

$$df_{\alpha\beta} = \omega_{\beta} - \omega_{\alpha} \quad \text{in } U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta}.$$

The global 2-form  $d\omega_{\alpha} = d\omega_{\beta}$  then represents the image of z in  $H^2_{DR}(M, \mathbb{C})$ . On the other hand, take the image of  $i_*z$  under the Dolbeault isomorphism: we write

$$z_{\alpha\beta\gamma} = f_{\alpha\beta} + f_{\beta\gamma} - f_{\alpha\gamma},$$
  
$$\bar{\partial}f_{\alpha\beta} = \omega_{\beta}^{0,1} - \omega_{\alpha}^{0,1},$$

and we see that  $\bar{\partial}\omega_{\alpha}^{0,1} = (d\omega_{\alpha})^{0,2}$  represents z in  $H^{0,2}_{\bar{\partial}}(M)$ .

Now we are just about done: given  $\gamma \in H^{1,1}(M) \cap H^*(M,\mathbb{Z})$ , we have  $i_*(\gamma)=0$ , and hence  $\gamma = c_1(L)$  is the Chern class of some line bundle  $L \in H^1(M, \mathbb{O}^*)$ . Writing L = [D] for some divisor  $D = \sum n_i V_i$ ,

$$\gamma = c_1([D]) = \eta_D. \qquad Q.E.D.$$

Note that since the isomorphism

$$L^{n-1}$$
:  $H^{1,1}(M,\mathbb{Q}) \longrightarrow H^{n-1,n-1}(M,\mathbb{Q})$ 

of the hard Lefschetz theorem is given by intersection with n-1 hyperplanes, it takes analytic classes to analytic classes; thus the Lefschetz (1, 1) theorem also implies the Hodge conjecture for  $H^{2n-2}(M, \mathbb{Q}) \cap$  $H^{n-1,n-1}(M)$ . In particular, we see that the intersection pairing between divisors and curves on a submanifold of projective space is nondegenerate.

# 3. ALGEBRAIC VARIETIES

# Analytic and Algebraic Varieties

Let  $X_0, \ldots, X_n$  denote Euclidean coordinates on  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$  and also the corresponding homogeneous coordinates on  $\mathbb{P}^n$ . Recall that the *universal bundle*  $J \rightarrow \mathbb{P}^n$  is the subbundle of the trivial bundle  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1} \times \mathbb{P}^n \rightarrow \mathbb{P}^n$  whose fiber over a point  $X \in \mathbb{P}^n$  is simply the line  $\{\lambda X\}_{\lambda} \subset \mathbb{C}^{n+1}$  corresponding to X. The *hyperplane bundle*  $H \rightarrow \mathbb{P}^n$  is the dual of J, i.e., it is the bundle whose fiber over  $X \in \mathbb{P}^n$  corresponds to the space of linear functionals on the line  $\{\lambda X\}$ . As we saw in Section 1 of this chapter, the Chern class of H is the fundamental class  $\omega$  of a hyperplane in  $\mathbb{P}^n$ —that is, a generator of  $H^2(\mathbb{P}^n, \mathbb{Z})$ —and it follows from  $H^1(\mathbb{P}^n, \mathfrak{C}) = 0$  that every line bundle on  $\mathbb{P}^n$  is a multiple  $H^d$  of H.

Consider now the global sections of the bundle *H*. First, we note that any linear functional *L* on  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$  induces a section  $\sigma_L$  of *H* by restriction,
#### **ALGEBRAIC VARIETIES**

i.e., by setting

$$\sigma_L(X) = L|_{\{\lambda X\}}$$

Clearly  $\sigma_L$  is identically zero only if L is, so we have an injection

$$\mathbb{C}^{n+1^*} \longrightarrow H^0(\mathbb{P}^n, \mathcal{O}(H)).$$

In fact, all of  $H^0(\mathbb{P}^n, \mathcal{O}(H))$  is obtained in this way: if  $\sigma$  is any section of  $H, D = (\sigma)$  its zero divisor, then the fundamental class  $\eta_D$  is given by

$$\eta_D = c_1(H) = \omega$$

and by the argument of Section 4, Chapter 0, it follows that D is a hyperplane in  $\mathbb{P}^n$ . If we let  $L \in \mathbb{C}^{n+1^*}$  be any linear functional vanishing on the hyperplane  $\pi^{-1}D \subset \mathbb{C}^{n+1}$ , then, the meromorphic function  $\sigma/\sigma_L$  will be holomorphic on all of  $\mathbb{P}^n$ , hence constant.

In general, the fiber of a power  $H^d$  of H over a point X corresponds to the space of d-linear forms on the line  $\{\lambda X\} \subset \mathbb{C}^{n+1}$ , and so as before any d-linear form F on  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$  induces by restriction a global section

$$\sigma_F(X) = F|_{\{\lambda X\}}$$

of  $H^d$ . Since we are restricting F to one line at a time, we see that  $\sigma_F = 0$  if F is alternating in any two factors, and so we have a map

$$\operatorname{Sym}^{d}(\mathbb{C}^{n+1^{*}}) \longrightarrow H^{0}(\mathbb{P}^{n}, \mathfrak{O}(H^{d}))$$

from the space of symmetric *d*-linear forms on  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$ —that is, homogeneous polynomials  $F(X_0, \ldots, X_n)$  of degree *d* in  $X_0, \ldots, X_n$ —to the space of global sections of  $H^d$ . Again, the map is injective, and the zero divisor of the section  $\sigma_F$  is just the image in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  of the zero locus of  $F(X_0, \ldots, X_n)$  in  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$ .

We claim now that *these are all the global sections* of  $H^d$ . To show this, let  $\sigma$  be any global section of  $H^d$ , and denote by  $\sigma_F$  be the section of  $H^d$ corresponding to an arbitrary homogeneous polynomial  $F(X_0, \ldots, X_n)$ . The quotient  $\sigma/\sigma_F$  is then a meromorphic function on  $\mathbb{P}^n$ ; let

$$G' = \pi^* \left( \frac{\sigma}{\sigma_F} \right)$$

be its pullback to  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1} - \{0\}$ . G' has a simple pole along the divisor F=0 in  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1} - \{0\}$  and is holomorphic elsewhere, so the function

$$G = G' \cdot F$$

is holomorphic everywhere in  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1} - \{0\}$  and hence by Hartogs' theorem extends to an entire holomorphic function on  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$ . Now since  $G'(\lambda X) = G'(X)$  for all  $X \in \mathbb{C}^{n+1}$  and  $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ , and  $F(\lambda X) = \lambda^d F(X)$ ,

$$G(\lambda X) = \lambda^d G(X),$$

i.e., G is homogeneous of degree d. Thus if  $\iota: t \to (\mu_0 t, \dots, \mu_n t)$  is any line through the origin in  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$ , the pullback  $\iota^* G$  either is identically zero or

has a zero of order d at t=0 and a pole of order d at  $t=\infty$ , i.e.,

$$\iota^* G = \mu \cdot t^d$$

for some  $\mu$ . It follows that the power series expansion

$$G(X_0,\ldots,X_n)=\sum a_{i_0,\ldots,i_n}X_0^{i_0}\cdots X_n^{i_n}$$

for G around the origin in  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$  contains no terms of degree other than d, i.e., that G is a homogeneous polynomial of degree d in  $X_0, \ldots, X_n$ . Thus  $\sigma = \sigma_G$  is of the desired form, and we have shown that every global section of  $H^d$  is given by a homogeneous polynomial in  $X_0, \ldots, X_n$ .

We note in passing that there is a useful formula for the dimension  $h^0(\mathbb{P}^n, \mathcal{O}(H^d))$  of the space of global sections of  $H^d$ , that is, the number of monomials  $X_0^{i_0}, \ldots, X_n^{i_n}$  of degree d in (n+1) variables. We associate to any sequence  $i_0, \ldots, i_n$  of integers with  $\sum i_k = d$  the set of n integers

$$\{i_0+1, i_0+i_1+2, \dots, i_0+\dots+i_{n-1}+n\} \subset \{1, \dots, d+n\}.$$

This subset of  $\{1, ..., d+n\}$  determines the sequence  $i_k$ , and conversely any subset of *n* distinct numbers between 1 and d+n corresponds to such a sequence. Thus the number of monomials of degree d in  $X_0, ..., X_n$  is just the number  $\binom{d+n}{n}$  of subsets of order *n* in a set of order d+n, and so

$$h^0(\mathbb{P}^n, \mathbb{O}(H^d)) = \binom{d+n}{n}.$$

Note that the locus of a homogeneous polynomial  $F(X_0,...,X_n)$  of degree d in the homogeneous coordinates  $X_i$  may also be given in terms of Euclidean coordinates  $x_i = X_i/X_0$ , i = 1,...,n in  $(X_0 \neq 0)$  by the inhomogeneous polynomial of degree  $\leq d$ 

$$f(x_1,...,x_n) = F(1,x_1,...,x_n) = \frac{1}{X_0^d} F(X_0,...,X_n),$$

and conversely any such polynomial

$$f(x_1,\ldots,x_n)=\sum a_{i_1\ldots i_n}x_1^{i_1}\cdots x_n^{i_n}$$

corresponds to a homogeneous polynomial

$$F(X_0,\ldots,X_n)=\sum a_{i_1,\ldots,i_n}X_0^{d-\sum i_k}\cdot X_1^{i_1}\cdots X_n^{i_n}.$$

f is called the *affine*, or *inhomogeneous* form of F.

We now make the

DEFINITION. An algebraic variety  $V \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  is the locus in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  of a collection of homogeneous polynomials  $\{F_{\alpha}(X_0, \ldots, X_n)\}$ .

An algebraic variety is clearly an analytic subvariety of  $\mathbb{P}^n$  and will be considered primarily as such (i.e., an algebraic variety  $V \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  is called smooth, irreducible, connected, etc. if it has these properties as an analytic

## ALGEBRAIC VARIETIES

subvariety of  $\mathbb{P}^n$ ). Conversely, we will show that any analytic subvariety of projective space is expressible as the locus of homogeneous polynomials. We have already done this in essence for hypersurfaces: if  $V \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  is any divisor, the line bundle [V] is of the form  $H^d$  for some d, and V is the zero locus of some section  $\sigma$  of [V]. But all sections  $\sigma$  of  $H^d$  are of the form  $\sigma_F$ , and so

$$V = (\sigma_F) = (F(X_0, \dots, X_n) = 0)$$

is algebraic. In general, suppose  $V \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  is a k-dimensional variety,  $p \in \mathbb{P}^n$ any point not lying on V. We can find an (n-k-1)-plane  $\mathbb{P}^{n-k-1}$  in  $\mathbb{P}^n$ through p and missing V; let  $\mathbb{P}^{n-k-2}$  be an (n-k-2)-plane in  $\mathbb{P}^{n-k-1}$ disjoint from p. Let  $\pi$  denote the projection from  $\mathbb{P}^{n-k-2}$  onto a complementary (k+1)-plane  $\mathbb{P}^{k+1}$ ; choose coordinates  $X_0, \ldots, X_n$  on  $\mathbb{P}^n$  so that

$$\mathbb{P}^{k+1} = (X_{k+2} = \dots = X_n = 0)$$
$$\mathbb{P}^{n-k-2} = (X_0 = \dots = X_{k+1} = 0)$$

and

$$\pi\big(\big[X_0,\ldots,X_n\big]\big)=\big[X_0,\ldots,X_{k+1}\big].$$

By the proper mapping theorem the image  $\pi(V)$  of V in  $\mathbb{P}^{k+1}$  is an analytic hypersurface in  $\mathbb{P}^{k+1}$ , and by the hypothesis that  $\mathbb{P}^{n-k-1} = \overline{\mathbb{P}^{n-k-2}, p}$  misses  $V, \pi(p)$  will lie outside  $\pi(V)$ . By what we have seen, we can find a homogeneous polynomial  $F(X_0, \ldots, X_{k+1})$  vanishing along  $\pi(V)$  but not at  $\pi(p)$ ; correspondingly, the polynomial

$$\tilde{F}(X_0,...,X_n) = F(X_0,...,X_{k+1})$$

vanishes on V but not at p. We can thus find, for any point  $p \in V$ , a polynomial vanishing identically on V but not at p, and so we have

# Chow's Theorem. Any analytic subvariety of projective space is algebraic.

If  $F(X_0,...,X_n)$  and  $G(X_0,...,X_n) \neq 0$  are two homogeneous polynomials of the same degree d in the homogeneous coordinates X on  $\mathbb{P}^n$ , the quotient

$$\varphi(X) = \frac{F(X)}{G(X)}$$

is a well-defined meromorphic function on  $\mathbb{P}^n$ ; such a mermorphic function is called a *rational function*. Note that after dividing top and bottom by powers of  $X_0$ , we may write the function  $\varphi$  as

$$\varphi(x_1,\ldots,x_n)=\frac{f(x_1,\ldots,x_n)}{g(x_1,\ldots,x_n)},$$

where f and g are polynomials (not necessarily both of degree d) in the Euclidean coordinates  $x_i$ . Thus the field  $K(\mathbb{P}^n)$  of rational functions on  $\mathbb{P}^n$  is isomorphic to  $\mathbb{C}(x_1, \ldots, x_n)$ .

It is not hard to see that any meromorphic function on  $\mathbb{P}^n$  is rational. By Chow's theorem, both the zero-divisor  $(\varphi)_0$  and the polar divisor  $(\varphi)_{\infty}$  of  $\varphi$ are expressible as the loci of homogeneous polynomials F(X) and G(X). Since moreover the divisor  $(\varphi)$  is homologous to zero, F and G have the same degree, so F/G is a well-defined rational function on  $\mathbb{P}^n$ ; then from

$$(F/G) = (\varphi)$$

it follows that

$$\varphi = \lambda F/G$$

for some  $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ .

Now if  $V \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  is any smooth variety, a meromorphic function on V is called rational if it is the restriction to V of a rational function on  $\mathbb{P}^n$ . The rational functions of V a priori form a subfield of the field  $\mathfrak{M}(V)$  of meromorphic functions; in fact,

Every meromorphic function on an algebraic variety  $V \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  is rational.

The proof of this assertion is in two stages: first, we express V as a branched cover of a linear subspace  $\mathbb{P}^k \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  by projection, and deduce from this representation that the pullback  $\pi^*K(\mathbb{P}^k)$  to V of the field of rational functions on  $\mathbb{P}^k$  has index at most  $d = \deg(V)$  in the field  $\mathfrak{M}(V)$ ; we then show that the field K(V) is an extension of degree at least d over  $\pi^*K(\mathbb{P}^k)$ .

For the first part, choose a generic (n-k-1)-plane  $\mathbb{P}^{n-k-1}$  in  $\mathbb{P}^n$ ; at this stage we require only that  $\mathbb{P}^{n-k-1}$  be disjoint from V. Let  $\mathbb{P}^k$  be a complementary k-plane, and  $\pi: V \to \mathbb{P}^k$  the projection from  $\mathbb{P}^{n-k-1}$ . For each point p of  $\mathbb{P}^k$ , the inverse image  $\pi^{-1}(p)$  is just the intersection of V with the (n-k)-plane  $\overline{\mathbb{P}^{n-k-1}, p}$ ; since  $\overline{\mathbb{P}^{n-k-1}, p}$  will generically intersect V in  $d = \deg(V)$  points,  $\pi$  expresses V as a d-sheeted branched cover of  $\mathbb{P}^k$ almost everywhere. In fact,  $\pi$  must be everywhere finite: if for any point p in  $\mathbb{P}^k$  the (n-k)-plane  $\overline{\mathbb{P}^{n-k-1}, p}$  intersected V in a curve, that curve would necessarily meet the hyperplane  $\mathbb{P}^{n-k-1} \subset \overline{\mathbb{P}^{n-k-1}, p}$ , contrary to the hypothesis that  $\mathbb{P}^{n-k-1}$  is disjoint from V.

Note that if we choose homogeneous coordinates  $X = [X_0, ..., X_n]$  on  $\mathbb{P}^n$  such that  $\mathbb{P}^{n-k-1}$  is given as  $(X_0 = \cdots = X_k = 0)$  and  $\mathbb{P}^k$  as  $(X_{k+1} = \cdots = X_n = 0)$ , the map  $\pi$  is given by

$$\pi([X_0,\ldots,X_n]) = [X_0,\ldots,X_k].$$

In particular, the pullback  $\pi^* f$  to V of any rational function f on  $\mathbb{P}^k$  is clearly rational, so that on V we have inclusions

$$\pi^*K(\mathbb{P}^k) \subset K(V) \subset \mathfrak{M}(V).$$

Now, to see that  $\pi^* K(\mathbb{P}^k)$  has index at most d in M(V), let  $\varphi$  be any meromorphic function on V and let  $D = (\varphi)_{\infty}$ . Let  $B \subset \mathbb{P}^k$  be the branch

locus of  $\pi$ ; on  $\mathbb{P}^k - B$  we can define functions  $\psi_i$  by

$$\begin{split} \psi_1(p) &= \sum_{q \in \pi^{-1}(p)} \varphi(q), \\ \psi_2(p) &= \sum_{q \neq q' \in \pi^{-1}(p)} \varphi(q) \cdot \varphi(q'), \\ \vdots \\ \psi_d(p) &= \prod_{q \in \pi^{-1}(p)} \varphi(q), \end{split}$$

i.e., we let  $\psi_i(p)$  be the *i*th symmetric polynomial in the values of  $\varphi$  at the *d* points of  $\pi^{-1}(p)$  in *V*.  $\psi_i$  is then a holomorphic function on  $\mathbb{P}^k - B - \pi(D)$ , and being bounded away from  $\pi(D)$  it extends by the Riemann extension theorem to a holomorphic function on  $\mathbb{P}^k - \pi(D)$ . We claim that  $\psi_i$  extends to a meromorphic function on all of  $\mathbb{P}^k$ . If  $p \in \pi(D)$  is any point and f(X) a local defining function for  $\pi(D)$  in a neighborhood  $\Delta$  of *p*, then for *m* sufficiently large, the function

$$\phi' = \phi \cdot \pi^* f^m$$

will be holomorphic in  $\pi^{-1}(\Delta)$ . For  $q \in \Delta - B$ , then, let

$$\psi'_i(q) = \sum_{\alpha_1,\ldots,\alpha_i} \left( \prod \varphi'(p_{\alpha_1}) \cdots \varphi'(p_{\alpha_i}) \right)$$

be the *i*th symmetric function of the values of  $\varphi'$  at the points of  $\pi^{-1}(q)$ ; being bounded in any compact subset of  $\Delta$ ,  $\psi'_i$  likewise extends to a holomorphic function on  $\Delta$ . Writing

$$\psi_i = \frac{\psi_i'}{f^{i-m}}$$

we see that  $\psi_i$  extends to a meromorphic function in  $\Delta$ , and hence in all of  $\mathbb{P}^k$ . Thus the functions  $\psi_i$  are rational functions. But now on V we have

$$\varphi^d - \pi^* \psi_1 \cdot \varphi^{d-1} + \pi^* \psi_2 \cdot \varphi^{d-2} - \cdots + (-1)^d \pi^* \psi \equiv 0,$$

i.e., every meromorphic function  $\varphi \in \mathfrak{M}(V)$  satisfies a polynomial relation of degree d over  $\pi^* K(\mathbb{P}^k)$ . By the primitive element theorem, then, the field extension  $\mathfrak{M}(V) \supset \pi^* K(\mathbb{P}^k)$  is finite of degree at most d.

To complete the proof of our assertion, we want to exhibit a rational function on V which satisfies no polynomial relation of degree less than d over the field  $\pi^*K(\mathbb{P}^k)$ . To do this, we factor the projection map  $\pi$ : choose generic planes  $\mathbb{P}^{n-k-2} \subset \mathbb{P}^{n-k-1}$  and  $\mathbb{P}^{k+1} \subset \mathbb{P}^k$ , and let  $\pi': V \to \mathbb{P}^{k+1}$  be projection from  $\mathbb{P}^{n-k-2}$ . We may take homogeneous coordinates  $X = [X_0, \ldots, X_n]$  on  $\mathbb{P}^n$  such that

$$\mathbb{P}^{n-k-1} = (X_0 = \dots = X_k = 0), \qquad \mathbb{P}^k = (X_{k+1} = \dots = X_n = 0), \mathbb{P}^{n-k-2} = (X_0 = \dots = X_{k+1} = 0), \qquad \mathbb{P}^{k+1} = (X_{k+2} = \dots = X_n = 0);$$

in terms of these coordinates,  $\pi$  is given as before and

$$\pi'\big(\big[X_0,\ldots,X_n\big]\big)=\big[X_0,\ldots,X_{k+1}\big]$$

so that  $\pi$  is just the composition of  $\pi'$  with projection from the point  $(X_0 = \cdots = X_k = X_{k+2} = \cdots = X_n = 0)$  in  $\mathbb{P}^{k+1}$  onto  $\mathbb{P}^k$ . Note that,  $\mathbb{P}^{n-k-2}$  having been chosen generically, the map  $\pi'$  will be one-to-one over an open set in its image: this will be the case as long as for some point p in V the (n-k-1)-plane  $\mathbb{P}^{n-k-2}$ , p meets V only at p—but for any p in V, the generic (n-k-1)-plane through p meets V only at p.

Now, consider the rational function

$$x_{k+1} = \frac{X_{k+1}}{X_0}$$

on V. Suppose that  $x_{k+1}$  satisfied an equation of the form

$$x_{k+1}^{d'} + \psi_1(x_1, \dots, x_k) \cdot x_{k+1}^{d'-1} + \dots + \psi_{d'}(x_1, \dots, x_k) \equiv 0, d' < d.$$

Then for a generic point  $p = [\alpha_0, ..., \alpha_k]$  in  $\mathbb{P}^k$ , the inverse image of p in  $\pi'(V) \subset \mathbb{P}^{k+1}$  would consist of at most of the d' points  $\{[\alpha_0, ..., \alpha_k, \beta]\}$ , where

$$\beta^{d'} + \psi_1 \left( \frac{\alpha_1}{\alpha_0}, \dots, \frac{\alpha_k}{\alpha_0} \right) \beta^{d'-1} + \dots + \psi_{d'} \left( \frac{\alpha_1}{\alpha_0}, \dots, \frac{\alpha_k}{\alpha_0} \right) = 0.$$

But since the projection  $\pi': V \to \mathbb{P}^{k+1}$  is generically one-to-one onto its image and the fibers of  $\pi$  generically consist of d > d' points, this is impossible. Q.E.D.

Note, as a consequence, that the field of rational functions on an algebraic variety V is independent of the embedding. Thus, the *sheaf of germs of polynomial functions on* V, which associates to every open set U on V the ring of rational functions on V finite in U, is intrinsically associated to V. This sheaf, the basic structure sheaf in algebraic treatments of the subject, is also denoted by  $\mathcal{O}_V$ .

It is not hard to see by the same sort of argument that

1. Any meromorphic differential form on a smooth variety is algebraic, that is, expressible in terms of rational functions and their differentials.

2. Any holomorphic map between smooth varieties may be given by rational functions.

3. Any holomorphic vector bundle on a smooth variety is algebraic, that is, may be given by rational transition functions.

The first assertion we can prove now: clearly the differentials  $d\varphi$  of the rational functions on V span the cotangent space to V at every point, and so a finite number of them do; any meromorphic form on V is then a

linear combination of wedge products of these forms with meromorphic, hence rational, coefficient functions. The second assertion will follow once we see in the following section that the product  $V \times W$  of two algebraic varieties is again a variety; by Chow's theorem the graph  $\Gamma \subset V \times W \subset \mathbb{P}^n$ is then cut out by polynomials. The third assertion will be clear once we have discussed the Grassmannian manifold and proved an embedding theorem for vector bundles on algebraic varieties in Sections 5 and 6 of this chapter.

All these results are special instances of the general  $G.A.G.A. principle^*$  that any global analytic object on an algebraic variety is algebraic. The importance of Chow's theorem and the G.A.G.A. principle is, in this treatment, primarily philosophical rather than practical. While we shall not use them as tools in our study—most of our techniques apply uniformly to all analytic phenomena on a variety, so it will not be useful for us to know, for instance, that a given meromorphic function or map is rational—they assure us that, in treating varieties as analytic rather than algebraic entities, we are still dealing with the same class of objects.

# Degree of a Variety

The fundamental projective invariant of an algebraic variety  $V \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  is its degree, defined as follows: Taking the class of a k-plane  $\mathbb{P}^k \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  as generator, we have an isomorphism

$$H_{2k}(\mathbb{P}^n,\mathbb{Z})\cong\mathbb{Z}.$$

The degree of a k-dimensional variety  $V \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  is its fundamental class in  $H_{2k}(\mathbb{P}^n, \mathbb{Z})$  via this identification.

Alternative definitions abound. First, by Bertini applied to the smooth locus of V the generic (n-k)-plane  $\mathbb{P}^{n-k} \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  will intersect V transversely, and so will meet V in exactly

$$^{\#}(\mathbb{P}^{n-k}\cdot V) = \text{degree}(V)$$

points; thus we may define the degree of a variety to be the number of points of intersections of V with a generic linear subspace of complementary dimension. On the other hand, if  $\omega$  is the standard Kähler form on  $\mathbb{P}^n$ ,

$$\int_{V} \omega^{k} = \operatorname{degree}(V) \cdot \int_{\mathbf{P}^{k}} \omega^{k} = \operatorname{degree}(V),$$

so we may define the degree of V to be simply its volume divided by k!. (This is sometimes called the Wirtinger theorem.) In case  $V \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  is a hypersurface, we have seen that it may be given in terms of homogeneous

<sup>\*</sup>So named after J. P. Serre's paper, Geometrie Algebrique et Geometrie Analytique, Annals of the Institute Fourier, Vol. 6.

coordinates  $X_0, \ldots, X_n$  on  $\mathbb{P}^n$  as the locus

$$V = (F(X_0, \ldots, X_n) = 0)$$

of a homogeneous polynomial F. If F has degree d, then the fundamental class of  $V = (\sigma_F)$  is  $\eta_V = c_1(H^d)$ —that is, d times the class of a hyperplane —so V has degree d. Alternatively, if

$$[Y_0, Y_1] \xrightarrow{\mu} [a_0 Y_0 + b_0 Y_1, \dots, a_n Y_0 + b_n Y_1]$$

is a generic line in  $\mathbb{P}^n$ , the pullback  $\mu^* F$  of F to  $\mathbb{P}^1$  will be homogeneous of degree d in  $Y_0$  and  $Y_1$ , and so by the fundamental theorem of algebra will have exactly d roots. The degree of V is thus the degree d of the polynomial F.

A basic fact about degree is that it is multiplicative with respect to intersections. Since a  $\mathbb{P}^{n-k_1}$  and a  $\mathbb{P}^{n-k_2}$  intersect transversely in a  $\mathbb{P}^{n-k_1-k_2}$ , the degree of the intersection of two varieties meeting transversely almost everywhere is the product of their degrees. More generally, if V and W are varieties of degrees  $d_1$  and  $d_2$  in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  intersecting in a variety of the appropriate dimension,  $\{Z_i\}$  the irreducible components of  $V \cap W$ , then

$$d_1 \cdot d_2 = \sum_i \operatorname{mult}_{Z_i}(V \cdot W) \cdot \operatorname{degree}(Z_i)$$

with  $\operatorname{mult}_{Z_i}(V \cdot W)$  defined as in Section 4 of Chapter 0. This is of particular interest in the case of complementary dimension. For example, if C and D are two curves in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  of degree  $d_1$  and  $d_2$  and having no component in common—that is, intersecting only in points—we see that they can have at most  $d_1d_2$  points of intersection. This is a weak form of

**Bezout's Theorem.** Two relatively prime polynomials f(x,y),  $g(x,y) \in \mathbb{C}[x,y]$  of degrees  $d_1$  and  $d_2$  can have at most  $d_1d_2$  simultaneous solutions.

The degree also behaves well with respect to the geometric operations of projection and coning. Clearly, if  $V \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  is any variety,  $p \in \mathbb{P}^n$  any point not on V, and  $\pi_p: V \to \mathbb{P}^{n-1}$  the projection onto a hyperplane, then

$$\deg(V) = \deg(\pi_n(V)):$$

the number of points of intersection of  $\pi(V)$  with a generic (n-k-1)plane  $\mathbb{P}^{n-k-1}$  in  $\mathbb{P}^{n-1}$  is just the number of points of intersection of V with the (n-k)-plane  $\mathbb{P}^{n-k} = \overline{\mathbb{P}^{n-k-1}}$ , p in  $\mathbb{P}^n$ ; since by Bertini the generic  $\mathbb{P}^{n-k}$ through p meets V transversely, this is just the degree of V.

Coning is an operation we have not previously encountered. If  $V \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  is any variety,  $p \in \mathbb{P}^n$  at any point lying off V, we take the *cone*  $\overline{p, V}$  *through* p *over* V to be the union of the lines through p meeting V. That  $\overline{p, V}$  is a variety is easy to see: it is the image under projection on the first factor of the incidence correspondence  $I \subset \mathbb{P}^n \times \mathbb{P}^n$  defined by

$$I = \{(q,r): r \in V, p \land q \land r = 0\},\$$

itself an analytic subvariety of  $\mathbb{P}^n \times \mathbb{P}^n$ . (Alternatively, if in homogeneous coordinates p = [0, ..., 0, 1], let  $\mathbb{P}^{n-1}$  be the hyperplane  $X_n = 0$ ; if the image  $\pi_p(V) \subset \mathbb{P}^{n-1}$  of V under projection from p is cut out in  $\mathbb{P}^{n-1}$  by polynomials  $\{F_{\alpha}(X_0, ..., X_{n-1})\}$ , then the cone  $\overline{p}, \overline{V}$  is cut out by the polynomials  $\{\tilde{F}_{\alpha}(X_0, ..., X_n) = F_{\alpha}(X_0, ..., X_{n-1})\}$ .) Now if  $H \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  is a generic hyperplane, not containing p, then the intersection of H with the cone  $\overline{p}, \overline{V}$  will be simply the projection  $\pi_p(V)$  of V from p into H; so

$$\deg(\overline{p,V}) = \deg(H \cap \overline{p,V})$$
$$= \deg(\pi_p(V)) = \deg(V).$$

Another variety we may associate with a variety  $V \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  is its *chordal* variety C(V), defined to be the union of all lines meeting V twice or, in the limiting case, tangent to V. C(V) is the image under projection on the third factor of the closure of the incidence correspondence  $I \subset \mathbb{P}^n \times \mathbb{P}^n \times \mathbb{P}^n$  defined by

$$I = \{(p,q,r): p \neq q \in V, p \land q \land r = 0\}.$$

 $\overline{I}$  is an analytic subvariety of  $\mathbb{P}^n \times \mathbb{P}^n \times \mathbb{P}^n$ , and so C(V) is an analytic variety in  $\mathbb{P}^n$ . Note that since projection on the first factor maps I onto V with (dim V+1)-dimensional fibers, I has dimension  $2 \cdot \dim V+1$ . C(V) will thus have dimension at most  $2 \cdot \dim V+1$ ; generally, this will be exact. In particular, since the projection  $\pi_p$  of a smooth variety into a hyperplane will be an embedding if and only if  $p \notin C(V)$ , we see that if  $n > 2 \cdot \dim V + 1$ , then V may be smoothly projected into a hyperplane. Thus

Any smooth algebraic variety of dimension k may be embedded in  $\mathbb{P}^{2k+1}$ .

As we shall see, the degree of the chordal variety C(V) of a variety does not depend on the degree of V alone.

A variety  $V \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  is called *nondegenerate* if it does not lie in a hyperplane. We have the following condition on the degree of a nondegenerate variety:

If  $V \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  is an irreducible, nondegenerate, k-dimensional variety, then

$$\deg(V) \ge n-k+1.$$

We prove this first for V a curve in  $\mathbb{P}^n$ . Any n points of V lie in a hyperplane H, and if the degree of V were less than n, then H, having n

points in common with V, would have a curve in common with V; being irreducible, V would then lie in H.

Turning to the general case, we have to show that the generic hyperplane section  $H \cap V$  of an irreducible nondegenerate variety V of dimension  $\ge 2$  is again irreducible and nondegenerate in H. The latter part is clear: the condition that  $H \cap V$  be degenerate is a closed one on  $H \in \mathbb{P}^{n^*}$ , and since V itself is nondegenerate, we can find n points of V spanning a hyperplane, so not every hyperplane section of V can be degenerate.

The former half of our assertion—that the generic hyperplane section of an irreducible variety is irreducible—is somewhat harder. We note first that in case V is smooth, this follows easily from the Bertini theorem and the Lefschetz theorem on hyperplane sections: by Bertini, the generic hyperplane section  $H \cap V$  is smooth, and so by Lefschetz,

$$H_0(H \cap V, \mathbb{C}) \cong H_0(V, \mathbb{C}) \cong \mathbb{C};$$

i.e.,  $H \cap V$  is connected. Thus, if  $H \cap V$  were reducible, the components of  $H \cap V$  would have to meet each other; but their points of intersection would be singular points of  $H \cap V$ , and so this cannot happen.

To prove the assertion in the general case requires a different approach. We argue as follows: let  $p \in V$  be any smooth point, and let  $\mathbb{P}^{n-2} \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  be an (n-2)-plane meeting V transversely at p; let Z be the irreducible component of  $V \cap \mathbb{P}^{n-2}$  containing p. Now consider the pencil  $\{H_{\lambda}\}$  of hyperplanes in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  containing  $\mathbb{P}^{n-2}$ . Each hyperplane section  $H_{\lambda} \cap V$  of V contains Z, but since each  $H_{\lambda}$  intersects V transversely at p, p—being a smooth point of  $H_{\lambda} \cap V$ —can lie on at most one of the irreducible components of the sections  $H_{\lambda} \cap V$  that contain Z. Then V' is an open k-dimensional analytic variety contained in V, and hence its closure  $\overline{V'}$ must be all of V; thus  $H_{\lambda} \cap V = H_{\lambda} \cap V'$  is irreducible for generic  $\lambda$ .

Now the original lemma follows readily from the curve case: if  $V \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  is any irreducible nondegenerate k-dimensional variety of degree d, then the generic intersection of V with k-1 hyperplanes is an irreducible, nondegenerate curve of degree d in  $\mathbb{P}^{n-k+1}$ , and so

$$d \ge n-k+1.$$

We can restate the lemma as follows: any irreducible k-dimensional variety  $V \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  of degree d must lie in a linear space of dimension d + k - 1; as a corollary, then, we see again that any variety of degree one in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  is a linear subspace.

We shall see that varieties that realize this lower bound on the degree--e.g., curves of degree n in  $\mathbb{P}^n$ , surfaces of degree n-1 in  $\mathbb{P}^n$ , etc.—are of a special character.

## **Tangent Spaces to Algebraic Varieties**

To a variety  $V \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  and a smooth point  $p \in V$  is associated a linear subspace of  $\mathbb{P}^n$ , the *tangent space to V at p*. This may be defined in several ways; we mention two here.

1. The complement of a hyperplane  $H \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  is isomorphic to  $\mathbb{C}^n$  via Euclidean coordinates; we may take the tangent space to  $V \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  at p to be the closure in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  of the usual tangent subspace  $T_p(V) \subset T_p(\mathbb{C}^n)$ . Explicitly, if  $x_1, \ldots, x_n$  are Euclidean coordinates on  $\mathbb{P}^n$  in a neighborhood of  $p = (\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_n)$  and V is cut out by functions  $\{f_\alpha(x_1, \ldots, x_n)\}$ , this is just the linear subspace of  $\mathbb{P}^n$  defined by

$$\sum_{i=1} \frac{\partial f_{\alpha}}{\partial x_i}(p) \cdot (x_i - \alpha_i) = 0.$$

2. Alternatively, if V is given in terms of homogeneous coordinates  $X_0, \ldots, X_n$  as the locus of polynomials  $\{F_\alpha(X_1, \ldots, X_n)\}$ , this is the linear subspace

$$\sum_{i=0}^{n} \frac{\partial F_{\alpha}}{\partial X_{i}}(p) \cdot X_{i} = 0,$$

where the differentiation is formal: if  $f_{\alpha}$  is the inhomogeneous form of  $F_{\alpha}$ , then  $\partial f_{\alpha}/\partial x_i$  is the inhomogeneous form of  $\partial F_{\alpha}/\partial X_i$ , and by virtue of the relation

$$\frac{1}{d} \cdot \sum_{i=0}^{n} \frac{\partial F}{\partial X_i} = F,$$

where  $d = \deg(F)$ , we can write

$$\sum_{i=0}^{n} \frac{\partial F_{\alpha}}{\partial X_{i}}(p) \cdot X_{i} = X_{0} \sum_{i=0}^{n} \frac{\partial F_{\alpha}}{\partial X_{i}}(p) \cdot x_{i}$$
$$= X_{0} \sum_{i=0}^{n} \frac{\partial F_{\alpha}}{\partial X_{i}}(p) \cdot (x_{i} - \alpha_{i})$$
$$= X_{0} \cdot \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{\partial f_{\alpha}}{\partial x_{i}}(p) \cdot (x_{i} - \alpha_{i})$$

so the homogeneous form describes the same subspace.

In a similar way we may define the *tangent cone* to a variety  $V \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  at a (possibly singular) point  $p \in V$ . First, if V is a hypersurface cut out by the homogeneous polynomial F, and p a point of multiplicity k on V—so that all the partial derivatives of F of order  $\leq k-1$  vanish—we take the

tangent cone to V at p to be the locus

$$T_p(V) = \left(\sum \frac{\partial^k F}{\partial^{i_0} X_0 \cdots \partial^{i_n} X_n}(p) \cdot X_0^{i_0} \cdots X_n^{i_n} = 0\right).$$

In general, we will take the tangent cone to a variety  $V \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  at a point p to be the intersection of the tangent cones at p to all the hypersurfaces containing V near p.

This may be realized alternately as the union of the tangent lines at p to all curves lying on V and passing through p; or as the limiting position of chords  $\lim_{\lambda\to 0} \overline{p, q(\lambda)}$  where  $q(\lambda)$  is an arc in V with q(0) = p.

## 4. THE KODAIRA EMBEDDING THEOREM

#### Line Bundles and Maps to Projective Space

We will be concerned in this section with determining exactly when a compact complex manifold is an algebraic variety, i.e., when it can be embedded in projective space. We first establish a basic formalism for maps to  $\mathbb{P}^{N}$ .

Let M be a compact complex manifold,  $L \to M$  a holomorphic line bundle. Recall that to any subspace E of the vector space  $H^0(M, \mathcal{O}(L))$  is associated the linear system

$$|E| = \{(s)\}_{s \in E} \subset \operatorname{Div}(M)$$

of divisors on M. Since M is compact, (s)=(s') only if  $s=\lambda s'$  for some nonzero constant  $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ ; thus |E| is parametrized by the projective space  $\mathbb{P}(E)$ .

Suppose in addition that the linear system |E| has no base points, i.e., that not all  $s \in E$  vanish at any point  $p \in M$ . Then for each  $p \in M$  the set of sections  $s \in E$  vanishing at p forms a hyperplane  $\tilde{H}_p \subset E$ —or, equivalently, the set of divisors  $D \in |E|$  containing p forms a hyperplane  $H_p$  in  $\mathbb{P}(E)$ —and so we can define a map

$$\iota_E \colon M \to \mathbb{P}(E)^*,$$

by sending  $p \in M$  to  $H_p \in \mathbb{P}(E)^*$ .

We can describe the map  $\iota_E$  more explicitly as follows. Choose a basis  $s_0, \ldots, s_N$  for E. If we let  $s_{i,\alpha} = \varphi_{\alpha}^*(s_i) \in \mathbb{O}(U)$  for any trivialization  $\varphi_{\alpha}$  of L over an open set  $U \in M$ , it is clear that the point  $[s_{0,\alpha}(p), \ldots, s_{N,\alpha}(p)] \in \mathbb{P}^N$  is independent of the trivialization  $\varphi_{\alpha}$  chosen; we denote this point by  $[s_0(p), \ldots, s_N(p)]$ . In terms of the identifications  $\mathbb{P}(E)^* \cong \mathbb{P}^N$  corresponding to the choice of basis  $s_0, \ldots, s_N$ , then, the map  $\iota_E$  is given by

$$\iota_E(p) = \lfloor s_0(p), \dots, s_N(p) \rfloor.$$

#### THE KODAIRA EMBEDDING THEOREM

We see from this representation that  $\iota_E$  is holomorphic.

Now let H be the hyperplane bundle on  $\mathbb{P}^N$ . The pullback bundle  $\iota_E^*(H)$  on M is given by the divisor  $(s_i)$ —that is,

$$L = \iota_E^*(H).$$

Moreover, any section  $s = \sum a_i s_i \in E$  is the pullback of the section  $\sum a_i Z_i$  of H on  $\mathbb{P}^N$ ; i.e.,

$$E = \iota_E^* (H^0(\mathbb{P}^N, \mathfrak{O}(H))) \subset H^0(M, \mathfrak{O}(L)).$$

Thus  $\iota_E: M \to \mathbb{P}^N$  determines both the line bundle L and the subspace  $E \subset H^0(M, \mathcal{O}(L))$ , and we have a basic dictionary

$$\begin{cases} \text{nondegenerate maps} \\ f: \ M \to \mathbb{P}^N, \text{ modulo} \\ \text{projective} \\ \text{transformations} \end{cases} \rightleftharpoons \begin{cases} \text{line bundles } L \to M \\ \text{with } E \subset H^0(M, \mathcal{O}(L)) \\ \text{such that } |E| \text{ has no base points} \end{cases}$$

where the choice of homogeneous coordinates on  $\mathbb{P}^N$  corresponds to the choice of basis  $s_0, \ldots, s_N$  for E.

We will often write  $\iota_L$  for  $\iota_{H^0(M, \mathcal{O}(L))}$  and  $\iota_D$  for  $\iota_{[D]}$ .

Note that the degree of the image of M under  $i_E$ —that is, the intersection of M with n general hyperplanes in  $\mathbb{P}^n$ —is just the *n*-fold self-intersection of a representative divisor  $D \in |E|$ , that is,

$$\deg(\iota_E M) = c_1(L)^n$$

A variety  $V \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  is called *normal* if the linear system on V giving the embedding  $\iota: V \hookrightarrow \mathbb{P}^n$  is complete, that is, if the restriction map

$$H^{0}(\mathbb{P}^{n}, \mathfrak{O}(H)) \rightarrow H^{0}(V, \mathfrak{O}(H))$$

is surjective. Note that any hypersurface  $V \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  is normal: from the exact sheaf sequence

$$0 \to \mathfrak{O}_{\mathbf{P}^n}(H-V) \to \mathfrak{O}_{\mathbf{P}^n}(H) \xrightarrow{\prime} \mathfrak{O}_V(H) \to 0$$

we have an exact sequence of cohomology groups

$$H^{0}(\mathbb{P}^{n}, \mathfrak{O}_{\mathbb{P}^{n}}(H)) \xrightarrow{\prime} H^{0}(V, \mathfrak{O}_{V}(H)) \rightarrow H^{1}(\mathbb{P}^{n}, \mathfrak{O}_{\mathbb{P}^{n}}(H-V)),$$

But

$$H^{1}(\mathbb{P}^{n}, \mathfrak{O}_{\mathbb{P}^{n}}(H-V)) = H^{1}(\mathbb{P}^{n}, \mathfrak{O}_{\mathbb{P}^{n}}((1-d)H)) = 0$$

so r must be surjective. Note that two normal varieties  $V, V' \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  will be projectively isomorphic—that is, V may be carried into V' by an automorphism of  $\mathbb{P}^n$ —if V is biholomorphic to V' via a mapping carrying  $H_{V'}$  to  $H_V$ . In particular, if V and V' are smooth hypersurfaces of dimension  $\geq 3$ 

and degree  $d \neq n+1$  in  $\mathbb{P}^n$ , then by the adjunction formula

$$K_{V} = \left(K_{\mathbf{p}^{n}} \otimes \left[V\right]\right)|_{V} = \left[\left(d - n - 1\right)H\right]$$

and likewise for V'. But by the Lefschetz theorem on hyperplane sections

$$H^1(V, \mathbb{O}) \cong H^1(\mathbb{P}^n, \mathbb{O}) = 0, \qquad H^2(V, \mathbb{O}) \cong H^2(\mathbb{P}^n, \mathbb{O}) = 0$$

so from the long exact cohomology sequence associated to the exponential sheaf sequence and the Lefschetz theorem again

$$\operatorname{Pic}(V) = H^{1}(V, \mathbb{O}^{*}) \cong H^{2}(V, \mathbb{Z}) \cong H^{2}(\mathbb{P}^{n}, \mathbb{Z}) = \mathbb{Z}$$

and likewise for V'. Thus if  $\varphi: V \rightarrow V'$  is biholomorphic,

 $\varphi^* K_{V'} = K_V \Longrightarrow \varphi^* (H|_{V'}) = H|_V,$ 

so V and V' are projectively isomorphic. In conclusion

Two smooth hypersurfaces of dimension  $\geq 3$  and degree  $d \neq n+1$  in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  are isomorphic if and only if they are projectively isomorphic; or, equivalently,

Any automorphism of a smooth hypersurface of dimension  $\geq 3$  and degree  $d \neq n+1$  in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  is induced by an automorphism of  $\mathbb{P}^n$ .

This result in fact holds for surfaces V of degree  $d \neq 4$  in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  as well: to apply the previous argument, we need to know only that  $H^2(V,\mathbb{Z})$  contains no torsion; this follows from the fact that V is simply connected (Lefschetz theorem once more), and the statement of Poincaré duality for the torsion part  $H_{*\text{tor}}$  of homology:

$$H_{i, \operatorname{tor}}(M, \mathbb{Z}) \cong H^{n-i-1}_{\operatorname{tor}}(M, \mathbb{Z}).$$

We may illustrate the correspondence between maps to projective space and base-point-free linear systems with a classical example: the Veronese map associated to the line bundle dH on  $\mathbb{P}^n$ . We have seen that the global sections of dH correspond to homogeneous polynomials of degree d in  $Z = [Z_0, ..., Z_n]$ , so that if  $\{Z^{\alpha} = Z_0^{\alpha_0} \cdots Z_n^{\alpha_n}\}$  denotes the set of monomials of degree d in Z, then the Veronese map is given by

$$\left[ Z_0, \ldots, Z_n \right] \mapsto \left[ \ldots, Z^{\alpha}, \ldots \right].$$

It is easily verified that the Veronese map is a smooth embedding, with the property that every hypersurface of degree d in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  becomes a hyperplane section of  $\iota_{dH}(\mathbb{P}^n) \subset \mathbb{P}^N$ . Here are a few cases:

1. The Veronese map

$$\iota_{nH}: \mathbb{P}^1 \to \mathbb{P}^n$$

is given, in terms of the Euclidean coordinate  $t = Z_1/Z_0$  on  $\mathbb{P}^1$ , by

 $t\mapsto [1,t,t^2,\ldots,t^n].$ 

Its image is a nondegenerate curve of degree n, called the *rational normal* curve.

Conversely, if  $C \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  is an irreducible, nondegenerate <u>curve of degree</u> n, let  $p_1, \ldots, p_{n-1}$  be any n-1 independent points of C,  $V = p_1, \ldots, p_{n-1} \cong \mathbb{P}^{n-2}$ their linear span, and  $\{H_{\lambda}\}_{\lambda \in \mathbb{P}^1}$  the pencil of hyperplanes in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  containing V. Each hyperplane  $H_{\lambda}$  will then intersect C in n points:  $p_1, \ldots, p_{n-1}$ , and an additional point we will call  $q(\lambda)$ . (In case  $H_{\lambda}$  is the hyperplane containing V and tangent to C at  $p_i$ , the point  $q(\lambda) = p_i$ .) Every point of Cwill lie on a unique hyperplane  $H_{\lambda}$ , and so the map  $q: \mathbb{P}^1 \to C$  is an isomorphism. Since moreover nH is the unique line bundle of degree n on  $\mathbb{P}^1$ , it follows that every irreducible nondegenerate curve of degree n in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  is projectively isomorphic to the rational normal curve.

2. In terms of Euclidean coordinates  $s = Z_1/Z_0$ ,  $t = Z_2/Z_0$  on  $\mathbb{P}^2$ , the Veronese map  $f = \iota_{2H} : \mathbb{P}^2 \to \mathbb{P}^5$  is given by

$$(s,t)\mapsto [1,s,t,s^2,st,t^2].$$

The image  $S = f(\mathbb{P}^2)$  is a nondegenerate surface of degree  $c_1(f^*H_{\mathbb{P}^5})^2 = c_1(2H_{\mathbb{P}^2})^2 = 4$ ; note that this degree is minimal in the sense of the last section.

We digress for a moment to discuss a curious feature of the Veronese surface  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^5$ : *it is the unique nondegenerate surface in*  $\mathbb{P}^5$  whose variety of chords  $C(S) = \bigcup_{p,q \in S} \overline{pq}$  is a proper subvariety of  $\mathbb{P}^5$ . To see this, note that for any point  $p \in \mathbb{P}^5$  lying on the chord  $\overline{f(u)}, \overline{f(u')}$  of S, the line  $L = \overline{uu'} \subset \mathbb{P}^2$ is mapped into a curve of degree

$${}^{\#}(H_{\mathbb{P}^{5}}f(L)) = {}^{\#}(2H_{\mathbb{P}^{2}}L) = 2$$

 $\mathbb{P}^5$ , hence by the result of p. 173 is a conic lying in a 2-plane  $V_2 \subset \mathbb{P}^5$ . Now  $p \in \overline{f(u), f(u')} \subset V_2$ , and any line through p in  $V_2$  must intersect f(L) twice, so that any point of  $\mathbb{P}^5$  lying on a chord of S lies on infinitely many chords of S. In particular, if we let  $L_0$  be the line (s=0) in  $\mathbb{P}^2$ , and let  $u_0 = L_0 \cap L$ , then the line  $\overline{f(u_0), p} \subset \mathbb{P}^5$  is a chord of S. Thus

$$C(S) = \bigcup_{\substack{p \in L_0 \\ q \in \mathbb{P}^2}} \overline{f(p), f(q)} ,$$

from which we see that C(S) is of dimension at most four. Explicitly, we describe C(S) as the locus

$$\left\{\alpha \cdot f(s,t) + (1-\alpha) \cdot f(0,t')\right\} = \left\{\left[1, \alpha s, \alpha t + (1-\alpha)t', \alpha s^2, \alpha s t, \alpha t^2 + (1-\alpha)t'^2\right]\right\}$$

Now we solve for  $\alpha$ , s, t, and t': given  $X = [X_0, ..., X_5] \in C(S)$ , X must be the point  $\alpha \cdot f(s, t) + (1 - \alpha) \cdot f(0, t')$  for the values

$$s = X_3/X_1, \quad t = X_4/X_1, \quad \alpha = X_1^2/X_0X_3,$$
  
$$t' = (X_2X_3 - X_1X_4)/(X_0X_3 - X_1^2).$$

Consequently the coordinates of  $X \in C(S)$  must satisfy

$$X_{5}/X_{0} = \alpha t^{2} + (1-\alpha)t^{\prime 2}$$
  
=  $X_{4}^{2}/X_{0}X_{3} + (X_{2}X_{3} - X_{1}X_{4})^{2}/(X_{0}X_{3}(X_{0}X_{3} - X_{1}^{2})),$ 

i.e.,

$$(X_0X_3 - X_1^2)X_5 = X_0X_4^2 + X_2^2X_3 - 2X_1X_2X_4,$$

and we see that the variety of chords of the Veronese surface in  $\mathbb{P}^5$  is a cubic hypersurface.

We may state the original question of this section as: Given  $L \rightarrow M$  a holomorphic line bundle, when is  $\iota_L : M \rightarrow \mathbb{P}^N$  an embedding? First, in order for  $\iota_L$  to be well-defined the linear system |L| cannot have any base points, i.e., for each  $x \in M$  the restriction map

$$H^0(M, \mathcal{O}(L)) \xrightarrow{r_x} L_x$$

must be surjective. Granted this,  $\iota_{L}$  will be an embedding if

1.  $\iota_L$  is one-to-one. Clearly this is the case if and only if for all x and y in M, there exists a section  $s \in H^0(M, \mathcal{O}(L))$  vanishing at x but not at y, i.e., if and only if the restriction map

(\*) 
$$H^{0}(M, \mathcal{O}(L)) \xrightarrow{r_{x,y}} L_{x} \otimes L_{y}$$

is surjective for all  $x \neq y \in M$ . Note that if L satisfies this condition, then |L| must be base-point-free.

2.  $\iota_L$  has nonzero differential everywhere. If  $\varphi_{\alpha}$  is a trivialization of L near x, then this is the case if and only if for all  $v^* \in T^*_x(M)$ , there exists  $s \in H^0(M, \mathcal{O}(L))$  with  $s_{\alpha}(x) = 0$  and  $ds_{\alpha}(x) = v^*$  where  $s_{\alpha} = \varphi_{\alpha}^* s$ . We can express this requirement more intrinsically as follows: let  $\mathscr{G}_x \subset \mathscr{O}$  denote the sheaf of holomorphic functions on M vanishing at x, and let  $\mathscr{G}_x(L)$  be the sheaf of sections of L vanishing at x. If s is any section of  $\mathscr{G}_x(L)$  defined near x, and  $\varphi_{\alpha}, \varphi_{\beta}$  are trivializations of L in a neighborhood U of x, then writing  $s_{\alpha} = \varphi_{\alpha}^* s$ ,  $s_{\beta} = \varphi_{\beta}^* s$ ,  $s_{\alpha} = g_{\alpha\beta} s_{\beta}$ , we have

$$d(s_{\alpha}) = d(s_{\beta}) \cdot g_{\alpha\beta} + dg_{\alpha\beta} \cdot s_{\beta}$$
  
=  $d(s_{\beta}) \cdot g_{\alpha\beta}$  at x.

Thus we have a well-defined sheaf map

 $d_x\colon \mathfrak{G}_x(L)\to T_x^{*'}\otimes L_x$ 

and condition 2 can be stated as requiring that the map

$$(**) H^0(M, \mathfrak{f}_x(L)) \xrightarrow{u_x} T_x^{*\prime} \otimes L_x$$

be surjective for all  $x \in M$ . Note that (\*\*) is the limiting case of (\*) when  $y \rightarrow x$ .

#### THE KODAIRA EMBEDDING THEOREM

The result we are aiming for is the

**Kodaira Embedding Theorem.** Let M be a compact complex manifold and  $L \rightarrow M$  a positive line bundle. Then there exists  $k_0$  such that for  $k \ge k_0$ , the map

$$\iota_{I^{k}}: M \to \mathbb{P}^{N}$$

is well-defined and is an embedding of M.

Let us consider how one might go about proving this. The first thing to do is to fit the maps (\*) and (\*\*) into exact sequences and try to use our vanishing theorems directly. To this end, let  $\mathcal{G}_{x,y}(L)$  denote the sheaf of sections of L vanishing at x and y, and  $\mathcal{G}_x^2(L)$  the sheaf of sections of L vanishing to order 2 at x, i.e., sections s of  $\mathcal{G}_x(L)$  such that  $d_x(s)=0$ . We have exact sheaf sequences

$$0 \to \mathfrak{G}_{x,y}(L) \to \mathfrak{O}(L) \xrightarrow{r_{x,y}} L_x \oplus L_y \to 0$$

and

$$0 \to \mathfrak{f}_x^2(L) \to \mathfrak{f}_x(L) \xrightarrow{d_x} T_x^{*'} \otimes L_x \to 0;$$

so that to show that the maps (\*) and (\*\*) are surjective, it would suffice to prove that

$$H^{1}(M, \mathcal{G}^{2}_{x}(L)) = H^{1}(M, \mathcal{G}_{x,y}(L)) = 0;$$

indeed, replacing L by  $L^k$  and using  $H^1(M, \mathcal{O}(L^k)) = 0$  for  $k \ge k_1$ , the reader may check that our theorem is equivalent to this vanishing theorem for high powers of L. The problem is that unless M is of dimension 1 neither of the sheaves  $\mathcal{G}_{x,y}(L)$  and  $\mathcal{G}_x^2(L)$  is the sheaf of sections of a holomorphic vector bundle—for  $E \rightarrow M$  a holomorphic vector bundle and  $V \subset M$  a subvariety, the kernel of the restriction map  $\mathcal{O}_M(E) \rightarrow \mathcal{O}_V(E)$  is the sheaf of sections of a vector bundle if and only if V is of codimension 1 in M—and so we cannot get a direct grip on them using our technique of harmonic theory.  $\mathcal{G}_x^2$  and  $\mathcal{G}_{x,y}$  are examples of *coherent sheaves*, a class of sheaves broader than, but closely related to, sheaves of sections of holomorphic vector bundles. The theory of coherent sheaves will be discussed in Chapter 5.

Another approach to the problem might be to emulate the proof of the proposition on p. 161 and do an induction on the dimension of M—for example, if we could find a smooth hypersurface  $V \subset M$  containing x and y, then to show the map (\*) surjective, we would only have to prove it for  $L|_V$  on V and show that the restriction map

$$H^0(M, \mathfrak{O}_M(L)) \to H^0(V, \mathfrak{O}_V(L))$$

was surjective, i.e., that

$$H^{1}(M, \mathcal{O}_{M}(L-V)) = 0.$$

But this is very nearly presupposing the result to be proved: a priori, M need not have any divisors on it at all.

It is clear by now that our difficulty lies in the simple fact that, unless M is a Riemann surface, a point on M is not a divisor. We can overcome this problem by means of a beautiful classical construction called *blowing up*, which transforms points on a complex manifold into divisors.

# **Blowing Up**

We will first describe the blow-up of the origin in a disc  $\Delta$  in  $\mathbb{C}^n$ . Let  $z = (z_1, \ldots, z_n)$  be Euclidean coordinates in  $\Delta$  and  $l = [l_1, \ldots, l_n]$  corresponding homogeneous coordinates on  $\mathbb{P}^{n-1}$ . Let  $\tilde{\Delta} \subset \Delta \times \mathbb{P}^{n-1}$  be the submanifold of  $\Delta \times \mathbb{P}^{n-1}$  given by the quadratic relations

$$\tilde{\Delta} = \{(z,l): z_i l_j = z_j l_i \quad \text{for all } i,j \}.$$

If we consider points  $l \in \mathbb{P}^{n-1}$  as lines in  $\mathbb{C}^n$ , then writing these equations as  $z \wedge l = 0$  we see that this is just the *incidence correspondence* defined as  $\{(z,l): z \in l\}$ .

Now  $\tilde{\Delta}$  maps onto  $\Delta$  via projection on the first factor  $\pi:(z,l)\mapsto z$ ; from the geometric interpretation it follows that the map is an isomorphism away from the origin in  $\Delta$ , and  $\pi^{-1}(0)$  is just the projective space of lines in  $\Delta$ . In effect,  $\tilde{\Delta}$  consists of all the lines through the origin in  $\Delta$  made disjoint.  $\tilde{\Delta}$ , together with its projection map  $\pi$  to  $\Delta$ , is called the *blow-up* of  $\Delta$  at 0. The real points of the blow-up of  $\Delta \subset \mathbb{C}^2$  are pictured in Figure 1.

Note that we have encountered the manifold  $\overline{\Delta}$  before: together with the projection  $\pi': \overline{\Delta} \to \mathbb{P}^{n-1}$  on the second factor it is the universal bundle J on  $\mathbb{P}^{n-1}$ .

Now let M be a complex manifold of dimension n,  $x \in M$  any point, and  $z: U \rightarrow \Delta$  a coordinate polydisc centered around  $x \in M$ . The restriction of the projection map

$$\pi: \tilde{\Delta} - E \longrightarrow U - \{x\} \subset M$$

gives an isomorphism between a neighborhood of  $E = \pi^{-1}x$  in  $\overline{\Delta}$  and a neighborhood of x in M; we define the *blow-up*  $\widetilde{M}_x$  of M at x to be the complex manifold

$$\tilde{M}_{x} = M - \{x\} \cup_{\pi} \tilde{\Delta}$$

obtained by replacing  $\Delta \subset M$  with  $\tilde{\Delta}$ , together with the natural projection map  $\pi: \tilde{M}_x \to M$ . Again, the projection  $\pi: \tilde{M}_x - \{\pi^{-1}(x)\} \to M - \{x\}$  is an isomorphism; the inverse image  $\pi^{-1}(x)$  in  $\tilde{M}_x$  is called the *exceptional divisor* of the blow-up, and is usually denoted E or  $E_x$ .



Note that the blow-up  $\tilde{M} \to M$  is independent of the coordinates used in the disc  $\Delta$ : if  $\{z'_i = f_i(z)\}$  are other coordinates in  $\Delta$  with  $f_i(0) = 0$ ,  $\tilde{\Delta}'$  the blow up of  $\Delta$  in terms of these coordinates, then the isomorphism

$$f: \ \tilde{\Delta} - E \to \tilde{\Delta}' - E'$$

may be extended over E by setting f(0, l) = (0, l'), where

$$l_j' = \sum \frac{\partial f_j}{\partial z_i}(0) \cdot l_i.$$

Indeed, we see from this that the identification

$$E \longrightarrow \mathbb{P}(T_x(M))$$

given by

$$(0,l) \mapsto \left[ \sum l_i \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial z_i} \right]$$

is likewise independent of the coordinate system chosen.

Now we will describe the geometry of  $\tilde{M}_x$  near E in more detail. First, we give local coordinates near E on  $\tilde{M}_x$ : let  $z = (z_1, \ldots, z_n)$  be local coordinates on  $U \ni x$  with center x. Then

$$\tilde{U} = \pi^{-1}(U) = \left\{ (z,l) \in U \times \mathbb{P}^{n-1} \colon z_i l_j = z_j l_i \right\};$$

and we set

$$\tilde{U}_i = (l_i \neq 0) \subset \tilde{U}.$$

In this way we obtain an open cover of the neighborhood  $\tilde{U}$  of E, and in each open set  $\tilde{U}_i$  we have local coordinates  $z(i)_i$ :

$$z(i)_j = \frac{l_j}{l_i} = \frac{z_j}{z_i}, \qquad j \neq i,$$

and

$$z(i)_i = z_i$$

The map  $\pi: \tilde{M}_x \to M$  is given in  $\tilde{U}_i$  by

 $(z(i)_1,\ldots,z(i)_i,\ldots,z(i)_n)) \mapsto / (z((i)_i \cdot z(i)_1,\ldots,z(i)_i,\ldots,z(i)_i \cdot z(i)_n))$ and the divisor E is given by

$$E = (\tilde{z}(i)_i = 0)$$

in  $\tilde{U}_i$ . In  $\tilde{U}_i \cap \tilde{U}_j$ ,

$$z(i)_k = z(j)_i^{-1} \cdot z(j)_k,$$
  

$$z(i)_j = z(j)_j^{-1},$$
  

$$z_i = z(j)_i \cdot z_i.$$

Now, since  $E = (z_i)$  in  $\tilde{U}_i$ , the line bundle [E] is given in  $\tilde{U}$  by transition functions

$$g_{ij} = z(j)_i = \frac{z_i}{z_j} = \frac{l_i}{l_j}$$
, in  $U_i \cap U_j$ 

and so we can realize  $[E]|_{\tilde{U}}$  by identifying the fiber

(\*) 
$$[E]_{(z,l)} = \{\lambda(l_1,\ldots,l_n),\lambda\in\mathbb{C}\}.$$

184

## THE KODAIRA EMBEDDING THEOREM

In particular, we see that the line bundle  $[E]|_E$  is just the universal bundle J = -H on  $E \cong \mathbb{P}^{n-1}$ .

Dually, the line bundle  $[-E] = [E]^*$  has as fiber over any point  $(z, l) \in \tilde{U}$  the space of linear functionals on the line  $l \subset \mathbb{C}^n$ ;  $[-E]|_E$  is the hyperplane bundle on E.

Now we have seen that E is naturally identified with  $\mathbb{P}(T'_x(M))$ , so that the global sections of [-E] over E correspond exactly to the linear functionals on the tangent space, i.e.,

(\*\*) 
$$H^{0}(E, \mathcal{O}_{E}(-E)) = T_{x}^{*'}(M).$$

On the other hand, given a function f on U vanishing at x, the function  $\pi^* f \in \mathbb{O}(\tilde{U})$  vanishes along E and so can be considered as a section of [-E] over  $\tilde{U}$ . By explicit computation we check that for any  $f \in \mathcal{G}_x(U)$  the restriction to E of the section  $\pi^* f \in \mathbb{O}(-E)(\tilde{U})$  corresponds, via the identification (\*\*), to the differential df(x) of f at x, i.e., the diagram

commutes.

This correspondence reflects a basic aspect of the local analytic character of blow-ups: the infinitesimal behavior of functions, maps, or differential forms at the point x of M is transformed into global phenomena on  $\tilde{M}$ . Indeed, in classical terminology, a point in the exceptional divisor of the blow-up of M at x was called an "infinitely near point" of x; the exceptional divisor itself was called an "infinitesimal neighborhood" of x.

The next thing to do is to compute the curvature of the line bundles [E] and [-E] on  $\tilde{M}$ . We construct a metric on [E] as follows: let  $h_1$  be the metric on  $[E]|_{\tilde{U}}$  given, in terms of the representation (\*) of E, by

$$|(l_1,\ldots,l_n)|^2 = ||l||^2.$$

Let  $\sigma \in H^0(\tilde{M}, \mathcal{O}([E]))$  be the above global section of [E] on  $\tilde{M}$  with  $(\sigma) = E$ , so that  $\sigma$  is nonzero on  $\tilde{M} - E$ ; let  $h_2$  be the metric on  $[E]|_{\tilde{M} - E}$  given by

$$|\sigma(z)| \equiv 1.$$

For  $\varepsilon > 0$ , denote by  $U_{\varepsilon}$  the ball  $(||z|| < \varepsilon)$  around x in U and set  $\tilde{U}_{\varepsilon} = \pi^{-1}(U_{\varepsilon})$ ; let  $\rho_1, \rho_2$  be a partition of unity for the cover  $\{\tilde{U}_{2\varepsilon}, \tilde{M} - \tilde{U}_{\varepsilon}\}$  of  $\tilde{M}$ , and let h be the global metric given by

$$h = \rho_1 \cdot h_1 + \rho_2 \cdot h_2.$$

We will compute the curvature of [E] with this metric. For notational convenience, let  $\Omega_{[E]}$  denote  $\sqrt{-1}/2$  times the curvature  $\Theta_{[E]}$  of [E]. It is necessary to consider three cases:

1. On  $\tilde{M} - \tilde{U}_{2\epsilon}$ ,  $\rho_2 \equiv 1$  so  $|\sigma|^2 \equiv 1$ ; consequently

$$\Omega_{[E]} = dd^c \log \frac{1}{|\sigma|^2} \equiv 0.$$

2. On  $\tilde{U}_{\varepsilon} - E \cong U_{\varepsilon} - \{x\}$ , let  $\sigma$  be given in terms of the representation (\*) by

$$\sigma(z,l)=z;$$

then

$$\Omega_{[E]} = dd^c \log \frac{1}{\|z\|^2} = -dd^c \log \|z\|^2,$$

i.e.,  $-\Omega_{[E]}$  is just the pullback  $\pi'^*\omega$  of the associated (1, 1)-form  $\omega$  of the Fubini-Study metric on  $\mathbb{P}^{n-1}$  under the map  $\pi': \tilde{U}_{\varepsilon} \to \mathbb{P}^{n-1}$  given by  $(z, l) \mapsto l$ . Thus

$$-\Omega_{[E]} \ge 0$$
 on  $\tilde{U}_{\epsilon} - E$ .

3. We have seen that  $-\Omega_{[E]} = \pi'^* \omega$  on  $\tilde{U}_{\epsilon} - E$ ; by continuity it follows that  $-\Omega_{[E]} = \pi'^* \omega$  throughout  $\tilde{U}_{\epsilon}$ , and in particular

$$-\Omega_{[E]}|_{E} = \omega > 0$$

on E.

Summing up, if we let  $\Omega_{[-E]}$  be  $\sqrt{-1}/2$  times the curvature form of the dual metric in  $[E]^* = [-E]$ , we have

$$\Omega_{[-E]} = -\Omega_{[E]} = \begin{cases} 0 & \text{on } \tilde{M} - \tilde{U}_{2\epsilon}, \\ \ge 0 & \text{on } \tilde{U}_{\epsilon}, \\ > 0 & \text{on } T'_{x}(E) \subset T'_{x}(\tilde{M}) & \text{for all } x \in E. \end{cases}$$

The point of this computation is the following: let  $L \to M$  be a positive line bundle with a metric  $h_L$  whose curvature form  $\Theta_L$  is  $2/\sqrt{-1}$  times a positive form  $\Omega_L$ . Then if  $\Omega_{\pi^*L}$  is  $\sqrt{-1}/2$  times the curvature form of the induced metric on the bundle  $\pi^*L \to \tilde{M}$ ,

$$\Omega_{\pi^*L} = \pi^*\Omega_L,$$

hence  $\Omega_{\pi^*L} > 0$  on  $\tilde{M} - E$ . Moreover, for any  $x \in E$  and tangent vector  $v \in T_x(\tilde{M})$ ,

$$\left\langle \Omega_{\pi^{*}L}; v, \bar{v} \right\rangle = \left\langle \Omega_L; \pi_{*}v, \overline{\pi_{*}v} \right\rangle \ge 0$$

with equality holding if and only if  $\pi_*(v)=0$ , i.e., if and only if v is tangent

186

#### THE KODAIRA EMBEDDING THEOREM

to E. Thus

$$\Omega_{\pi^*L} = \begin{cases} \geq 0 & \text{everywhere,} \\ >0 & \text{on } \tilde{M} - E, \\ >0 & \text{on } T'_x(\tilde{M}) / T'_x(E) & \text{for all } x \in E, \end{cases}$$

and the form

$$\Omega_{\pi^*L^k\otimes [-E]} = \Omega_{\pi^*L^k} + \Omega_{[-E]}$$
$$= k\Omega_{\pi^*L} + \Omega_{[-E]}$$

is positive everywhere in  $\tilde{U}_{\epsilon}$  and  $\tilde{M} - \tilde{U}_{2\epsilon}$ . Moreover, since the form  $\Omega_{[-E]}$  is bounded below in  $\tilde{U}_{2\epsilon} - \tilde{U}_{\epsilon}$  and  $\Omega_{\pi^*L}$  is strictly positive there, we see that  $\Omega_{\pi^*L^k\otimes[-E]}$  is everywhere positive for k sufficiently large; i.e., there exists  $k_0$  such that  $\pi^*L^k - E$  is a positive line bundle on  $\tilde{M}$  for  $k \ge k_0$ .

Note that by the same argument, for any positive integer *n* the bundle  $\pi^* L^k - nE$  will be positive for  $k \gg 0$ .

We need to establish one more relation between  $\tilde{M}_x$  and M:

Lemma.  $K_{\tilde{M}} = \pi^* K_M + (n-1)E$ .

**Proof.** This is easy in case M has a nontrivial meromorphic *n*-form  $\omega$ . In terms of local coordinates  $z_1, \ldots, z_n$  in a neighborhood U of x, write

$$\omega(z) = \frac{f(z)}{g(z)} \cdot dz_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge dz_n.$$

Now let  $z(i)_j$  be local coordinates in as before. The map  $\pi$  is given in  $\tilde{U}_i$  by

$$(z(i)_1,\ldots,z(i)_n) \to (z(i)_1z_i,\ldots,z_i,\ldots,z(i)_nz_i),$$

and so

$$\pi^* \omega = \pi^* (f/g) \cdot d(z(i)_1 z_i) \wedge \cdots \wedge dz_i \wedge \cdots \wedge d(z(i)_n z_i)$$
  
=  $\pi^* (f/g) \cdot z_i^{(n-1)} dz(i)_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge dz(i)_n.$ 

Thus we see that in a neighborhood of  $E = \pi^{-1}(x_0)$ , the divisor  $(\pi^*\omega)$  is given by  $\pi^*(\omega) + (n-1)E$ . Since clearly  $(\pi^*\omega) = \pi^*(\omega)$  away from E,

$$K_{\tilde{M}} = \left[ \left( \pi^* \omega \right) \right] = \pi^* K_M + (n-1)E$$

as desired. Thus the formula is proved under the assumption that M has a meromorphic *n*-form; this is the easiest way to see the result.

To prove the lemma in general, we let  $\underline{U} = \{U_0, U_\alpha\}_\alpha$  be an open coordinate cover of M with  $x \in U_0$ ,  $x \notin U_\alpha$  and all sets  $U_\alpha$  having nonempty intersection with  $U_0$  lying in one coordinate patch with coordinates  $z_1, \ldots, z_n$ . Let

$$\underline{\tilde{U}} = \left\{ \tilde{U}_{\alpha} = \pi^{-1} U_{\alpha}, \quad \overline{\tilde{U}}_{i} = \pi^{-1} U_{0} \cap (l_{i} \neq 0) \right\}$$

## COMPLEX ALGEBRAIC VARIETIES.

be a corresponding cover for  $\tilde{M}$ ; we compute the transition functions  $\{g_{ij}, g_{i\alpha}, g_{\alpha\beta}\}$  for  $K_{\tilde{M}}$  in terms of the coordinates  $z(i)_i$  on  $\tilde{U}_i$  and  $w_{i,\alpha} =$  $\pi^* w_{i,\alpha}$  on  $\tilde{U}_{\alpha}$ , where  $\{w_{i,\alpha}\}_i$  are coordinates on  $U_{\alpha}$  in M. First we have in  $\tilde{U}_1 \cap \tilde{U}_2$ 

$$z(2)_{1} = z(1)_{2}^{-1},$$
  

$$z_{2} = z(1)_{2} \cdot z_{1},$$
  

$$z(2)_{i} = z(1)_{i} \cdot z(1)_{2}^{-1}, \quad i \neq 1, 2$$

and so the Jacobian matrix for the change of coordinates is

$$J_{12} = \begin{vmatrix} 0 & -z(1)_2^{-2} & 0 & \cdots & 0 \\ z(1)_2 & z_1 & 0 & \cdots & 0 \\ 0 & & & & \\ \vdots & & & & \\ 0 & -z(1)_j \cdot z(1)_2^{-2} & 0 & \cdots & 0 & z(1)_2^{-1} & 0 & \cdots & 0 \\ \vdots & & & & & \\ \end{vmatrix};$$

in general

$$g_{ij} = \det J_{ij} = z(1)_j^{-n+1}.$$

Similarly, in  $\tilde{U}_{\alpha} \cap \tilde{U}_{1}$ 

$$w_{1,\alpha} = z_1, \qquad w_{i,\alpha} = z_1 \cdot z(1)_i,$$

$$J_{1\alpha} = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & \cdots & 0 & \cdots & 0 \\ \vdots & & & & \\ z(1)_i & 0 & \cdots & z_1 & \cdots & 0 \\ \vdots & & & & & \\ \vdots & & & & & \\ \end{pmatrix}$$

and in general

 $g_{i\alpha} = z_i^{(n-1)}$ 

Also

$$g_{\alpha\beta}=\pi^*g_{\alpha\beta}',$$

where  $g'_{\alpha\beta}$  are the transition functions for  $K_M$  with respect to coordinates

 $w_{i,\alpha}$  in  $\tilde{U}_{\alpha}$ ,  $w_{i,\beta}$  in  $U_{\beta}$ . Now *E* is given in  $\tilde{U}_i$  by  $(z_i)$ , in  $\tilde{U}_{\alpha}$  by (1); so the transition functions for [E] over  $\tilde{U}$  are

$$h_{ij} = \frac{z_i}{z_j} = z(i)_j^{-1},$$
  

$$h_{i\alpha} = z_i,$$
  

$$h_{\alpha\beta} = 1.$$

#### THE KODAIRA EMBEDDING THEOREM

Thus the transition functions for the bundle  $K_{\tilde{M}} \otimes [E]^{-n+1}$  are

$$f_{ij} = z(i)_{j}^{-n+1} \cdot z(i)_{j}^{n-1} = 1,$$
  

$$f_{i\alpha} = {}_{i}z_{i}^{n-1} \cdot {}_{i}z_{i}^{-n+1} = 1,$$
  

$$f_{\alpha\beta} = \pi^{*}g_{\alpha\beta},$$

and we see that  $K_{\tilde{M}} - (n-1)E$  is just the pullback via  $\pi$  of the bundle on M given by transition functions

$$e_{0\alpha} = 1, \qquad e_{\alpha\beta} = g_{\alpha\beta};$$
  
1) $E = \pi^* K_M.$  Q.E.D.

i.e.,  $K_{\tilde{M}} - (n-1)E = \pi^* K_M$ .

We will develop a much more complete picture of the geometry of blow-ups later on in the chapter on surfaces; for the time being, we have enough information to proceed to the proof of the embedding theorem.

### **Proof of the Kodaira Theorem**

Again, let  $L \rightarrow M$  be a positive line bundle on the compact complex manifold M. We want to prove that there exists  $k_0$  such that

1. The restriction map

$$H^0(M, \mathcal{O}(L^k)) \xrightarrow{r_{x,y}} L_x^k \oplus L_y^k$$

is surjective for all  $x \neq y \in M$ ,  $k \ge k_0$ ; and

2. The differential map

$$H^0(M, \mathfrak{G}_x(L^k)) \xrightarrow{d_x} T_x^{*'} \otimes L_x^k$$

is surjective for all  $x \in M$ ,  $k \ge k_0$ .

To prove assertion 1, let  $\tilde{M} \stackrel{\pi}{\to} M$  denote the blow-up of M at both x and y,  $E_x = \pi^{-1}(x)$  and  $E_y = \pi^{-1}(y)$  the exceptional divisors of the blow-up; for notational convenience, let E denote the divisor  $E_x + E_y$  and  $\tilde{L} = \pi^* L$ . (Here we are tacitly assuming that  $n = \dim(M) \ge 2$ ; in case M is a Riemann surface, all the arguments that follow will be valid for  $\tilde{M} = M$ ,  $\pi = id$ .)

Consider the pullback map on sections

$$\pi^*\colon H^0(M, \mathcal{O}_M(L^k)) \to H^0(\tilde{M}, \mathcal{O}_{\tilde{M}}(\tilde{L}^k)).$$

For any global section  $\tilde{\sigma}$  of  $\tilde{L}^k$ , the section of  $L^k$  given by  $\sigma$  over  $M - \{x, y\}$  extends by Hartogs' theorem to a global section  $\sigma \in H^0(M, \mathcal{O}(L^k))$ , and so we see that  $\pi^*$  is an isomorphism. Furthermore, by definition  $\tilde{L}^k$  is trivial along  $E_x$  and  $E_y$ , i.e.,

$$(\tilde{L}^k)|_{E_x} = E_x \times L_x^k, \quad (\tilde{L}^k)|_{E_y} = E_y \times L_y^k,$$

so that

$$H^{0}(E, \mathfrak{O}_{E}(\tilde{L}^{k})) \cong L_{x}^{k} \oplus L_{y}^{k},$$

189

and if  $r_E$  denotes the restriction map to E, the diagram

$$\begin{array}{ccc} H^{0}(\tilde{M}, \mathbb{O}_{\tilde{M}}(\tilde{L}^{k})) \xrightarrow{r_{E}} H^{0}(E, \mathbb{O}_{E}(\tilde{L}^{k})) \\ \uparrow & & & & \\ & \uparrow & & & \\ & & H^{0}(M, \mathbb{O}(L^{k})) \xrightarrow{r_{x,y}} L_{x}^{k} \oplus L_{y}^{k} \end{array}$$

commutes. Thus to prove assertion 1 for x and y, we have to show the map  $r_E$  is surjective.

Now, on  $\tilde{M}$  we have the exact sheaf sequence

$$0 \to \mathfrak{O}_{\tilde{\mathcal{M}}}(\tilde{L}^k - E) \to \mathfrak{O}_{\tilde{\mathcal{M}}}(\tilde{L}^k) \xrightarrow{r_E} \mathfrak{O}_E(\tilde{L}^k) \to 0.$$

Choose  $k_1$  such that  $L^{k_1} + K_M^*$  is positive on M. By virtue of the computation on p. 186, we can choose  $k_2$  such that  $\tilde{L}^k - nE$  is positive on  $\tilde{M}$  for  $k \ge k_2$ . By the previous lemma

$$K_{\tilde{M}} = \tilde{K}_{M} + (n-1)E,$$

where  $\tilde{K}_M = \pi^* K_M$ ; and so for  $k \ge k_0 = k_1 + k_2$ ,

$$\begin{split} \mathfrak{O}_{\tilde{M}}(\tilde{L}^{k}-E) &= \Omega_{\tilde{M}}^{n} \left( \tilde{L}^{k}-E+K_{\tilde{M}}^{*} \right) \\ &= \Omega_{\tilde{M}}^{n} \left( \left( \tilde{L}^{k_{1}}+\tilde{K}_{M}^{*} \right) \otimes \left( \tilde{L}^{k'}-nE \right) \right) \end{split}$$

with  $k' \ge k_2$ . Now by hypothesis,  $\tilde{L}^{k'} - nE$  has a positive definite curvature form on  $\tilde{M}$ ;  $L^{k_1} + K_M^*$  has a positive curvature form on M, and so  $(\tilde{L}^{k_1} + \tilde{K}_M^*)$  has a positive semidefinite one on  $\tilde{M}$ . Thus the line bundle  $(\tilde{L}^{k_1} + \tilde{K}_M^*) + \tilde{L}^{k'} - nE$  is positive on  $\tilde{M}$ , and by the Kodaira vanishing theorem,

$$H^{1}(\tilde{M}, \mathcal{O}_{\tilde{M}}(\tilde{L}^{k} - E)) = H^{1}(\tilde{M}, \Omega^{n}_{\tilde{M}}((\tilde{L}^{k_{1}} + \tilde{K}^{*}_{M}) + (\tilde{L}^{k'} - nE))$$
  
= 0 for  $k \ge k_{0}$ .

Hence the map

$$r_E: H^0(\tilde{M}, \mathcal{O}_{\tilde{M}}(\tilde{L}^k)) \to H^0(E, \mathcal{O}_E(\pi^*L^k))$$

is surjective for  $k \ge k_0$ , and so assertion 1 is proved for x and y.

Assertion 2 is proved similarly. Let  $\tilde{M} \xrightarrow{\pi} M$  now denote the blow-up of M at  $x, E = \pi^{-1}(x)$  the exceptional divisor. Again, the pullback map

$$\pi^* \colon H^0(M, \mathcal{O}_M(L^k)) \to H^0(\tilde{M}, \mathcal{O}_{\tilde{M}}(\tilde{L}^k))$$

is an isomorphism. Further, if  $\sigma \in H^0(M, \mathcal{O}_M(L^k))$ , then  $\sigma(x)=0$  if and only if  $\tilde{\sigma} = \pi^* \sigma$  vanishes on E; thus  $\pi^*$  restricts to give an isomorphism

$$\pi^*\colon H^0(M, \mathfrak{G}_x(L^k)) \longrightarrow H^0(\tilde{M}, \mathfrak{O}_{\tilde{M}}(\tilde{L}^k - E)).$$

As before, we can identify

$$H^{0}(E, \mathcal{O}_{E}(\tilde{L}^{k} - E)) = L^{k}_{x} \otimes H^{0}(E, \mathcal{O}_{E}(-E)) \cong L^{k}_{x} \otimes T^{*\prime}_{x},$$

### THE KODAIRA EMBEDDING THEOREM

and the diagram

$$\begin{array}{ccc} H^{0}(\tilde{M}, \mathbb{O}_{\tilde{M}}(\tilde{L}^{k} - E)) \xrightarrow{r_{E}} H^{0}(E, \mathbb{O}_{E}(\tilde{L}^{k} - E)) \\ & & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\$$

commutes. Thus we must prove that  $r_E$  is surjective for  $k \gg 0$ .

On  $\tilde{M}$ , there is an exact sequence

$$O \to \mathcal{O}_{\tilde{\mathcal{M}}}(\tilde{L}^k - 2E) \to \mathcal{O}_{\tilde{\mathcal{M}}}(\tilde{L}^k - E) \xrightarrow{r_E} \mathcal{O}_E(\tilde{L}^k - E) \to 0.$$

Again, choose  $k_1$  such that  $L^{k_1} + K_M^*$  is positive on M and  $k_2$  such that  $\tilde{L}^{k'} - (n+1)E$  is positive on  $\tilde{M}$  for  $k' \ge k_2$ . For  $k \ge k_0 = k_1 + k_2$ 

$$\mathfrak{O}_{\tilde{\mathcal{M}}}(\tilde{L}^{k}-2E) = \Omega_{\tilde{\mathcal{M}}}^{n}((\tilde{L}^{k_{1}}+\tilde{K}_{M}^{*})\otimes(\tilde{L}^{k'}-(n+1)E))$$

with  $k' \ge k_2$ . It follows by the Kodaira vanishing theorem that

$$H^{1}(\tilde{M}, \mathcal{O}_{\tilde{M}}(\tilde{L}^{k}-2E)) = 0$$

for  $k \ge k_0$ ; hence  $r_E$  is surjective on global sections and assertion 2 is proved for arbitrary fixed x.

All that remains now to be proved is that we can find one value of  $k_0$ such that assertions 1 and 2 hold for all choices of x and y and all  $k \ge k_0$ . But clearly if  $\iota_{L^k}$  is defined at x and y and  $\iota_{L^k}(x) \ne \iota_{L^k}(y)$ , the same will be true for x' near x and y' near y, and likewise if  $\iota_{L^k}$  is smooth at x it will be smooth at x' near x and separate points  $x' \ne x''$  near x. Since M is compact, then, the result follows. Q.E.D.

Before proceeding to some examples and corollaries, we give a somewhat more intrinsic restatement of the theorem:

**Kodaira Embedding Theorem.** A compact complex manifold M is an algebraic variety—i.e., is embeddable in projective space—if and only if it has a closed, positive (1, 1)-form  $\omega$  whose cohomology class  $[\omega]$  is rational.

**Proof.** If  $[\omega] \in H^2(M, \mathbb{Q})$ , then for some k,  $[k\omega] \in H^2(M, \mathbb{Z})$ ; in the exact sequence

$$H^1(M, \mathbb{O}^*) \to H^2(M, \mathbb{Z}) \xrightarrow{\iota_*} H^2(M, \mathbb{O})$$

 $\iota_*([k\omega]) = 0$ , and so there exists a holomorphic line bundle  $L \to M$  with  $c_1(L) = [k\omega]$ . The line bundle L will then be positive. Q.E.D.

A metric whose (1, 1)-form is rational is called a *Hodge metric*.

**Corollary.** If M, M' are algebraic varieties, then  $M \times M'$  is.

**Proof.** If  $\omega, \omega'$  are closed, integral, positive (1, 1)-forms on M, M', respectively, and  $\pi: M \times M' \to M, \pi': M \times M' \to M'$  are the projection maps, then  $\pi^* \omega + \pi'^* \omega'$  is again closed, integral, and positive of type (1, 1). Q.E.D.

A classical example of this is the Segré map  $\mathbb{P}^n \times \mathbb{P}^m \to \mathbb{P}^N$  given by the complete linear system of the line bundle  $\pi_1^* H \otimes \pi_2^* H$  on  $\mathbb{P}^n \times \mathbb{P}^m$ . For example, the Segré map  $\mathbb{P}^1 \times \mathbb{P}^1 \to \mathbb{P}^3$  is given, in terms of homogeneous coordinates  $[z_0, z_1]$  and  $[w_0, w_1]$  on  $\mathbb{P}^1$ , by

$$\left(\left[z_0,z_1\right],\left[w_0,w_1\right]\right)\rightarrow\left[z_0w_0,z_0w_1,z_1w_0,z_1w_1\right].$$

The image is just the quadric hypersurface  $(X_0X_3 = X_1X_2)$  in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ .

**Corollary.** If M is an algebraic variety,  $\tilde{M} \xrightarrow{\pi} M$  the blow-up of M at a point x, then  $\tilde{M}$  is algebraic.

**Proof.** We have seen in the course of the proof of the embedding theorem that if  $L \rightarrow M$  is positive and  $E = \pi^{-1}(x)$ , then  $\pi^* L^k - E$  is positive for  $k \gg 0$ .

**Corollary.** If  $\tilde{\mathbf{M}} \xrightarrow{\pi} \mathbf{M}$  is a finite unbranched covering of compact complex manifolds, then  $\mathbf{M}$  is algebraic if and only if  $\tilde{\mathbf{M}}$  is.

**Proof.** Clearly, if  $L \to M$  is positive, then  $c_1(\pi^*L) = \pi^*c_1(L)$  implies that  $\pi^*L$  is positive. Conversely, say  $\omega$  is an integral, positive (1, 1)-form on  $\tilde{M}$ . For any  $p \in M$ , we have isomorphisms of a neighborhood U of p in M with neighborhoods  $U_i$  of the points  $q_i \in \pi^{-1}(p)$ ; we can define a (1, 1)-form  $\omega'$  on M by

$$\omega'(p) = \sum_{q \in \pi^{-1}(p)} \omega(q).$$

Then  $\omega'$  is closed and of type (1, 1), and if  $\eta \in H_{DR}^{2n-2}(M)$  is any integral cohomology class, then

$$\int_{\mathcal{M}} \omega' \wedge \eta = \frac{1}{m} \int_{\tilde{\mathcal{M}}} \omega \wedge \pi^* \eta \in \mathbb{Q},$$

where m is the number of sheets of the cover. Thus  $[\omega']$  is rational.

DEFINITION. We say that a line bundle  $L \to M$  over an algebraic variety is very ample if  $H^0(M, \mathcal{O}(L))$  gives an embedding  $M \to \mathbb{P}^N$ , i.e., if there exists an embedding  $f: M \hookrightarrow \mathbb{P}^N$  such that  $L = f^* H$ .

Now from the proof of the Kodaira embedding theorem, we see

**Corollary.** If  $E \rightarrow M$  is any line bundle and  $L \rightarrow M$  a positive line bundle, then for  $k \gg 0$ , the bundle  $L^k + E$  is very ample.

# 5. GRASSMANNIANS

## Definitions; The Cell Decomposition and Schubert Cycles

In this section, we will construct and describe the Grassmannians, a fundamental family of compact complex manifolds. Grassmannians may be thought of as a generalization of projective space; the analogy will be apparent throughout.

Let V be a complex vector space of dimension n. The Grassmannian G(k, V) is defined to be the set of k-dimensional linear subspaces of V; we write G(k,n) for  $G(k, \mathbb{C}^n)$ . Given a k-plane  $\Lambda$  in  $\mathbb{C}^n$ , we may represent  $\Lambda$  by a set of k row vectors in  $\mathbb{C}^n$  spanning  $\Lambda$ , i.e., by a  $k \times n$  matrix



of rank k. Clearly any such matrix represents an element of G(k,n) and any two such matrices A, A' represent the same element of G(k,n) if and only if  $\Lambda = g\Lambda'$  for some  $g \in GL_k$ .

For every multiindex  $I = \{i_1, ..., i_k\} \subset \{1, ..., n\}$  of cardinality k, let  $V_{I^\circ} \subset \mathbb{C}^n$  be the (n-k)-plane in  $\mathbb{C}^n$  spanned by the vectors  $\{e_i : j \notin I\}$ , and let

$$U_I = \{\Lambda \in G(k,n) : \Lambda \cap V_{I^\circ} = \{0\}\};$$

 $U_I$  is just the set of  $\Lambda \in G(k,n)$  such that the *I*th  $k \times k$  minor of one, and hence for any, matrix representation for  $\Lambda$  is nonsingular. Any  $\Lambda \in U_I$  has a unique matrix representation  $\Lambda^I$  whose *I*th  $k \times k$  minor is the identity matrix, e.g., any  $\Lambda \in U_{\{1,\ldots,k\}}$  can be represented uniquely by a matrix of the form

[1	0	0	•••	0	*	•••	* ]	
0	1			:	*			
:			•.	0	:	۰.	:	•
0				1	• *	• • •	*	

(Note that the row vectors of such a matrix representative for  $\Lambda \in U_I$  are just the points of intersection of  $\Lambda$  with the affine (n-k)-planes  $\{V_{I^0} + e_j : j \in I\}$ .) Conversely, any  $k \times n$  matrix of the form above represents a k-plane  $\Lambda \in U_I$ ; thus the k(n-k) entries of the  $I^{\circ}$ th  $k \times (n-k)$  minor  $\Lambda_{I^{\circ}}^I$  of  $\Lambda^I$  give a bijection of sets

$$\varphi_I: \ U_I \to \mathbb{C}^{k(n-k)}$$

for each *I*. Note that  $\varphi_I(U_I \cap U_{I'})$  is open in  $\mathbb{C}^{k(n-k)}$  for all *I*, *I'*; we claim that in fact the map  $\varphi_I \circ \varphi_{I'}^{-1}$  is holomorphic on this open set and hence that the maps  $\varphi_I$  give G(k,n) the structure of a complex manifold. But this is clear: if, for  $\Lambda \in U_I \cap U_{I'}$ , we let  $\Lambda_{I'}^I$  be the *I*'th  $k \times k$  minor of  $\Lambda^I$ , then

$$\Lambda^{I'} = \left(\Lambda^{I}_{I'}\right)^{-1} \cdot \Lambda^{I},$$

and since the entries of  $(\Lambda_{I'}^{I})^{-1}$  vary holomorphically with the entries of  $\Lambda^{I}$ ,  $\varphi_{I} \circ \varphi_{I'}^{-1}$  is holomorphic.

With this topology G(k,n) is compact and connected, since the unitary group  $U_n$  maps surjectively and continuously onto G(k,n) by the map

$$g \mapsto g(V_k),$$

where  $V_k = \{e_1, \dots, e_k\} \subset \mathbb{C}^n$ . The full linear group  $GL_n$  likewise acts transitively on G(k, n).

Note in particular that G(1,n) is biholomorphic to  $\mathbb{P}^{n-1}$  as a complex manifold: the "matrix representative"  $(v_1, \ldots, v_n)$  for a line  $\Lambda \in G(1,n)$  corresponds, via the natural set-theoretic identification of G(1,n) with  $\mathbb{P}^{n-1}$ , to the homogeneous coordinates of  $\Lambda \in \mathbb{P}^{n-1}$ , and

$$\Lambda^{\{i\}} = \left(\frac{v_1}{v_i}, \dots, 1, \dots, \frac{v_n}{v_i}\right),$$

so

$$\varphi_{\{i\}} = \Lambda \mapsto \left(\frac{v_1}{v_i}, \dots, \frac{v_n}{v_i}\right),$$

i.e., the coordinates on G(1,n) given by  $\varphi_{\{i\}}$  are just the Euclidean coordinates on  $\mathbb{P}^{n-1}$ . Dually, we have  $G(n-1,n) \cong \mathbb{P}^{n-1^*}$ , the projective space of hyperplanes in  $\mathbb{P}^{n-1}$ .

Finally, we note that G(k,n) can be considered either as the set of linear k-planes  $\Lambda$  in  $\mathbb{C}^n$ , or equivalently as the set of (k-1)-planes  $\overline{\Lambda}$  in  $\mathbb{P}^{n-1}$ . Our viewpoint in this section will for the most part be the former, as it is easier to keep track of dimension and codimension of cycles, but when Grassmannians arise in geometric questions we will generally want to think of them in the latter way.

# The Cell Decomposition

Recall that the cell decomposition

$$\mathbb{P}^n = \mathbb{C}^n \cup \mathbb{C}^{n-1} \cup \cdots \cup \mathbb{C}^1 \cup \mathbb{C}^0$$

of  $\mathbb{P}^n = G(1, n+1)$  is obtained by choosing a *flag* 

$$V = \left( V_1 \underset{\neq}{\subseteq} \cdots \underset{\neq}{\subseteq} V_{n-1} \underset{\neq}{\subseteq} V_n \underset{\neq}{\subseteq} \mathbb{C}^{n+1} \right)$$

#### GRASSMANNIANS

of linear subspaces of  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$  and taking  $W_i \cong \mathbb{C}^{i-1} = \{l \subset \mathbb{C}^{n+1} : l \subset V_i, l \not \subset V_{i-1}\}$ . The same technique works to give a cell decomposition of the Grassmannian: if we set  $V_i = \{e_1, \dots, e_i\} \subset \mathbb{C}^n$ , then the set of  $\Lambda \in G(k, n)$  whose intersection with each  $V_i$  is of a specified dimension turns out, as we shall see, to be a simple cell. The set-up is as follows: for every  $\Lambda \in G(k, n)$  consider the increasing sequence of subspaces

$$(*) \qquad 0 \subset \Lambda \cap V_1 \subset \Lambda \cap V_2 \subset \cdots \subset \Lambda \cap V_{n-1} \subset \Lambda \cap V_n = \Lambda.$$

For generic  $\Lambda$ ,  $\Lambda \cap V_i$  will be zero for  $i \leq n-k$ , and (i+k-n)-dimensional thereafter—indeed, we have seen that the set of such  $\Lambda$  is just the open set  $U_{I^\circ} \cong \mathbb{C}^{k(n-k)} \subset G(k,n)$ . Now, for any sequence of integers  $a_1, \ldots, a_k$ , set

$$W_{a_1,\ldots,a_k} = \big\{ \Lambda \in G(k,n) \colon \dim \big( \Lambda \cap V_{n-k+i-a_i} \big) = i \big\}.$$

We observe that  $\dim(\Lambda + V_{n-k+i-a_i}) = n - a_i$ , and consequently  $W_{a_1,\ldots,a_k}$ will be empty unless  $a_1,\ldots,a_k$  is a nonincreasing sequence of integers  $\leq n-k$ . Since  $\dim(\Lambda \cap V_{n-k+i-a_i}) = i$  if and only if the rank of the *last*  $k \times (k+a_i-i)$  minor of a matrix representative for  $\Lambda$  is exactly k-i it follows that the closure

$$\overline{W_{a_1,\ldots,a_k}} = \left\{ \Lambda \colon \dim(\Lambda \cap V_{n-k+i-a_i}) \ge i \right\}$$

is an analytic subvariety of G(k,n).

We can choose a special basis for a k-plane  $\Lambda \in W_{a_1,\ldots,a_k}$  as follows: let  $v_1$  be a generator for the line  $\Lambda \cap V_{n-k+1-a_1}$ , normalized so that  $\langle v_1, e_{n-k+1-a_1} \rangle = 1$ ; i.e.,

$$v_1 = (*, *, \dots, *, 1, 0, \dots, 0).$$

Now take  $v_2$  so that  $v_1$  and  $v_2$  together span  $\Lambda \cap V_{n-k+2-a_2}$ , normalized so that

$$\langle v_2, e_{n-k+1-a_1} \rangle = 0, \quad \langle v_2, e_{n-k+2-a_2} \rangle = 1.$$

Continue in this way, choosing  $v_i$  so that  $v_1, \ldots, v_i$  span  $\Lambda \cap V_{n-k+i-a_i}$  and such that

$$\langle v_i, e_{n-k+j-a_j} \rangle = \begin{cases} 0, & j < i, \\ 1, & j = i. \end{cases}$$

Clearly, the choice of  $v_i$  at each stage is completely specified by these conditions; thus the k-plane  $\Lambda$  has a unique matrix representative of the



Conversely, any matrix of this form describes a k-plane  $\Lambda \in W_{a_1,...,a_k}$ . Since  $(k^2 + \sum a_i)$  entries are specified in the diagram and the rest are completely free to vary, we have homeomorphisms

$$W_{a_1,\ldots,a_i} \cong \mathbb{C}^{k(n-k)-\sum a_i};$$

consequently, the sets  $W_{a_1,...,a_k}$  give a cell decomposition of G(k,n). Since we have cells only in even dimensions, all boundary maps are zero, and we deduce the

**Proposition.** The integral homology of the Grassmannian G(k, n) has no torsion and is freely generated by the cycles  $\sigma_{a_1,\ldots,a_k} = \overline{[W_{a_1,\ldots,a_k}]}$  in real codimension  $2\Sigma a_i$ , where  $\{(a_1,\ldots,a_k)\}$  ranges over all nonincreasing sequences of integers between 0 and n-k. In particular, all cohomology in G(k, n) is analytic.

In general, for any flag 
$$V = (V_1 \subset V_2 \subset \cdots \subset V_{n-1} \subset V_n)$$
 in  $\mathbb{C}^n$  we let  
 $\sigma_a(V) = \{\Lambda : \dim(\Lambda \cap V_{n-k+i-a_i}) \ge i\}.$ 

Clearly the homology class of the subvariety  $\sigma_a(V)$  is independent of the flag chosen, since we can find a continuous family of linear automorphisms of  $\mathbb{C}^n$  taking any flag into any other. The subvarieties  $\sigma_a(V)$  are called the *Schubert cycles* of the Grassmannian.

#### GRASSMANNIANS

The simplest example of a Grassmannian different from projective space is the G(2,4) of 2-planes in  $\mathbb{C}^4$ . The Schubert cycles on G(2,4) are

codim 1: 
$$\sigma_{1,0}(V_2) = \{\Lambda : \dim(\Lambda \cap V_2) \ge 1\},\$$
  
codim 2:  $\sigma_{1,1}(V_3) = \{\Lambda : \Lambda \subset V_3\},\$   
 $\sigma_{2,0}(V_1) = \{\Lambda : \Lambda \supset V_1\},\$   
codim 3:  $\sigma_{2,1}(V_1, V_3) = \{\Lambda : V_1 \subset \Lambda \subset V_3\}.\$ 

Alternatively, if we think of G(2,4) as the set of lines l in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  and fix the projective flag  $p \in l_0 \subset h$  consisting of a point, line, and hyperplane in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ , then

$$\sigma_{1,0}(l_0) = \{l: l \cap l_0 \neq \emptyset\},\\ \sigma_{2,0}(p) = \{l: p \in l\},\\ \sigma_{1,1}(h) = \{l: l \in h\},\\ \sigma_{2,1}(p,h) = \{l: p \in l \subset h\}.$$

### The Schubert Calculus

Now that we have determined the additive cohomology of G(k,n), we would like to describe its multiplicative structure—that is, to express the intersection of general Schubert cycles  $\sigma_a, \sigma_b$  as a linear combination of other Schubert cycles in homology.

The first task is to write down the intersection pairing in complementary dimensions. To do this, let

$$\sigma_a(V) = \left\{ \Lambda \colon \dim(\Lambda \cap V_{n-k+i-a_i}) \ge i \right\}$$

and

$$\sigma_b(V') = \left\{ \Lambda : \dim(\Lambda \cap V'_{n-k+i-b_i}) \ge i \right\}$$

be general Schubert cycles. Then for each *i* and any  $\Lambda \in \sigma_a(V) \cap \sigma_b(V')$ ,

$$\dim(\Lambda \cap V_{n-k+i-a_i}) \ge i,$$
  
$$\dim(\Lambda \cap V'_{n-k+(k-i+1)-b_{k-i+1}}) \ge k-i+1$$
  
$$\Rightarrow \Lambda \cap V_{n-k+i-a_i} \cap V'_{n-i+1-b_{k-i+1}} \ne (0).$$

But now if  $a_i + b_{k-i+1} > n-k$ , we have

$$(n-k+1-a_i) + (n-i+1-b_{k-i+1}) = 2n-k+1-(a_i+b_{k-i+1}) \le n,$$

and so we can choose our flags V and V' such that  $V_{n-k+i-a_i}$  and  $V'_{n-i+1-b_{k-i+1}}$  intersect only at the origin. Consequently the cycles  $\sigma_a(V)$ 

and  $\sigma_b(V')$  can be made disjoint, i.e.,

$${}^{\#}(\sigma_a \cdot \sigma_b) = 0 \qquad \text{unless } a_i + b_{k-i+1} \le n-k, \text{ for all } i.$$

Now suppose  $\sigma_a$  and  $\sigma_b$  are cycles of complementary dimension, so that

$$\sum a_i + \sum b_i = k(n-k);$$

then

$$a_i + b_{k-i+1} \leq n-k$$
 for all  $i \Rightarrow b_{k-i+1} = n-k-a_i$ 

i.e., the cycle  $\sigma_a$  has intersection number zero with all Schubert cycles in complementary dimension except  $\sigma_{n-k-a_1,\dots,n-k-a_1}$ . Since the Schubert cycles form an integral basis for  $H_*(G(k,n),\mathbb{Z})$ , it follows either by Poincaré duality and the fact that analytic cycles intersect positively or by direct examination that

$$^{\#}(\sigma_{a},\sigma_{n-k-a_{n},\ldots,n-k-a_{1}})=1.$$

Summing up, then, we have the formula

$${}^{\#}(\sigma_a \cdot \sigma_b) = \delta_{(a_1,\ldots,a_k)}^{(n-k-b_k,\ldots,n-k-b_1)}.$$

This enables us to express an arbitrary cycle  $\gamma$  on G(k,n) as a linear combination of Schubert cycles, by computing intersections, i.e.,

$$\gamma = \sum {}^{\#} (\gamma \cdot \sigma_{n-k-a_k,\ldots,n-k-a_1}) \cdot \sigma_a,$$

and in particular reduces the problem of computing the intersection of pairs of Schubert cycles in arbitrary dimension to the problem of computing triple intersections in complementary dimension:

$$(\sigma_a \cdot \sigma_b) = \sum^{\#} (\sigma_a \cdot \sigma_b \cdot \sigma_{n-k-c_k,\ldots,n-k-c_1}) \cdot \sigma_c.$$

As an example, for any hypersurface  $W \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  of degree 2, let  $\tau(W) \subset G(2, n+1)$  denote the set of lines in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  lying on W.  $\tau(W)$  is clearly an analytic cycle in G(2, n+1), and since a line  $l \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  lies on W if and only if three points of l lie on W,  $\tau(W)$  has complex codimension 3. G(2, n+1) has only two Schubert cycles of codimension  $3-\sigma_{3,0}$  and  $\sigma_{2,1}$ —and so we can write

$$\tau(W) = {}^{\#}(\tau(W) \cdot \sigma_{n-1,n-4}) \cdot \sigma_{3,0} + {}^{\#}(\tau(W) \cdot \sigma_{n-2,n-3}) \cdot \sigma_{2,1}$$

Now,  $\sigma_{n-1,n-4}$  is the set of lines in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  containing a point p and contained in a 4-plane  $V_4 \subset \mathbb{P}^n$ ; if we choose our point p to lie off W, clearly  $\tau(W)$ will be disjoint from  $\sigma_{n-1,n-4}$ . On the other hand,  $\sigma_{n-2,n-3}$  is the cycle of lines meeting a line  $l_0 \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  and contained in a 3-plane  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  containing  $l_0$ . Generically,  $W' = W \cap S$  will be a smooth quadric surface in  $S \cong \mathbb{P}^3$ , with  $l_0$  meeting it at two points  $p_1$  and  $p_2$ ; clearly any line  $l \subset \tau(W) \cap \sigma_{n-2,n-3}$ 

198

will pass through either  $p_1$  or  $p_2$ . But any line on W' through  $p_i$  must lie in the tangent plane  $T_{p_i}(W')$ ; and  $T_{p_i}(W') \cap W$  is a singular curve of degree 2, hence consists of two lines. Thus  $\tau(W)$  meets  $\sigma_{n-2,n-3}$  in four points generically, and so

$$\tau(W) \sim 4 \cdot \sigma_{2,1}.$$

In particular, if W and W' are two generic quadric hypersurfaces in  $\mathbb{P}^4$ , meeting transversally in a smooth surface S, then by the above S will have

$${}^{\#}(\tau(W) \cdot \tau(W'))_{G(2,5)} = {}^{\#}(4\sigma_{2,1} \cdot 4\sigma_{2,1})_{G(2,5)} = 16$$

lines in  $\mathbb{P}^4$  lying on it. We will verify this in Section 4 of Chapter 4.

Similarly, we will be able to compute the homology class of  $\tau(W) \subset G(2, n+1)$  for other hypersurfaces of low degree, once we know a few more things about special cases.

Before we go on to consider general intersections, we want to offer two general observations.

First, we will alter our formalism slightly, as follows: for any sequence  $a = a_1, a_2, ...$  of nonnegative integers, we let  $\sigma_a(V)$  denote the cycle

$$\sigma_a(V) = \left\{ \Lambda \colon \dim(\Lambda \cap V_{n-k+i-a_i}) \ge i \right\} \subset G(k,n)$$

so that the symbol  $\sigma_a$  can be used to refer to a Schubert cycle in any Grassmannian. Of course,  $\sigma_a$  will be null in G(k,n) unless  $a_i \le n-k$  for all  $i, a_i = 0$  for all i > k, and a is nonincreasing.

Now, the inclusion  $\mathbb{C}^n \to \mathbb{C}^{n+1}$  induces inclusions

$$\iota_1: G(k,n) \to G(k,n+1)$$

and

$$\iota_2: G(k,n) \rightarrow G(k+1,n+1)$$

obtained by sending  $\Lambda \subset \mathbb{C}^n$  to  $\Lambda \subset \mathbb{C}^{n+1}$  and  $\Lambda \oplus \{e_{n+1}\} \subset \mathbb{C}^{n+1}$ , respectively. Under these inclusions, it is not hard to see that for appropriate choices of flags V in  $\mathbb{C}^n$  and V' in  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$ ,

$$\sigma_a(V) = \iota_1^{-1}(\sigma_a(V')) = \iota_2^{-1}(\sigma_a(V')),$$

i.e., if we denote the Poincaré dual of  $\sigma_a$  by  $\tilde{\sigma}_a$ ,

$$\iota_1^*\tilde{\sigma}_a=\iota_2^*\tilde{\sigma}_a=\tilde{\sigma}_a.$$

Thus any formula

$$(\sigma_a \cdot \sigma_b) = \sum n_c \cdot \sigma_c$$

for the intersection of Schubert cycles in G(k, n+1) or G(k+1, n+1) holds as well in G(k, n), and we can define the *universal Schubert coefficients*   $\delta(a,b;c)$  to be such that the formula

$$(\sigma_a \cdot \sigma_b) = \sum \delta(a,b;c) \cdot \sigma_c$$

holds in all G(k, n).

Note that by our first computation, we have

$$\delta(a,b;c) = {}^{\#}(\sigma_a \cdot \sigma_b \cdot \sigma_{n-k-c_k,\ldots,n-k-c_1})_{G(k,n)}$$

for any k, n such that  $\sigma_c$  is nonnull in G(k, n), i.e., such that  $c_i \leq n-k$  for all *i* and  $c_i = 0$  for all i > k. In particular, if we let l(c) denote the length of the sequence *c*, that is, the number of nonzero entries, we may take  $k = l(c), n-k = c_1$  in the above to obtain

(\*) 
$$\delta(a,b;c) = {}^{\#}(\sigma_a \cdot \sigma_b \cdot \sigma_{c_1 - c_k, \dots, c_1 - c_2})$$
 in  $G(l(c), l(c) + c_1)$ .

As an immediate consequence, we see that  $\delta(a,b;c)=0$  if  $\sigma_a$  or  $\sigma_b$  is null in  $G(l(c), l(c)+c_1)$ , i.e.,  $\delta(a,b;c)=0$  if either

- 1.  $c_1 < a_1$  or  $c_1 < b_1$ , or
- 2. l(c) < l(a) or l(c) < l(b).

Next, note that for any vector space W of dimension n, we have a natural isomorphism

\*: 
$$G(k, W) \longrightarrow G(n-k, W^*)$$

defined by

$$\Lambda = \operatorname{Ann}(\Lambda) = \{l \in V^* : l(\Lambda) = 0\}$$

Let  $V = \{V_1 \subset V_2 \subset \cdots \subset V_n = W\}$  be a flag in W, and let  $V^* = \{V_1^* \subset V_2^* \subset \cdots \subset V_n^* = W^*\}$  be the dual flag in  $W^*$  given by

$$V_i^* = \operatorname{Ann}(V_{n-i}).$$

By linear algebra, for  $\Lambda$  any k-plane in W,

$$\dim(\Lambda \cap V_{n-k+i-a_i}) \ge i \Longleftrightarrow \dim(*\Lambda \cap V_{k-i+a_i}^*) \ge a_i,$$

Thus, for any a, the image  $*\sigma_a \subset G(n-k,n)$  of the Schubert cycle  $\sigma_a \subset G(k,n)$  is the Schubert cycle  $a^*$ , where  $a^*$  is defined to be the smallest nonincreasing sequence such that

$$a_a^* \ge i$$
 for all *i*.

For example,

$$*(\sigma_2) = \sigma_{1,1}, \qquad *(\sigma_{2,1,1}) = \sigma_{3,1}.$$

In general, we will have

$$\delta(a,b;c) = \delta(a^*,b^*;c^*),$$

200
and so we may expect that any formula for the intersection of Schubert cycles  $\sigma_{\alpha}, \sigma_{b}$  gives a dual formula, when applied to  $\sigma_{\alpha^{*}}, \sigma_{b^{*}}$ .

Note that

 $l(a^*) = a_1$  and  $a_1^* = l(a)$ 

so that the formulas 1 and 2 above are, as expected, equivalent under the \* map.

We turn now to the original problem of computing  $\delta(a,b;c)$  for general a, b, and c. We will first give a reduction that allows us to compute effectively in many cases.

Our basic technique is simply a linear algebra reduction to smaller Grassmannians. For example, consider a triple of indices  $\alpha, \beta, \gamma$  such that  $\alpha + \beta + \gamma = 2k + 1$ . Then for any k-plane  $\Lambda \in \sigma_a(V) \cap \sigma_b(V') \cap \sigma_c(V'')$ ,

$$\dim(\Lambda \cap V_{n-k+\alpha-a_{\alpha}}) \ge \alpha,$$
$$\dim(\Lambda \cap V'_{n-k+\beta-b_{\beta}}) \ge \beta,$$
$$\dim(\Lambda \cap V''_{n-k+\gamma-c_{\gamma}}) \ge \gamma$$
$$\Rightarrow \dim(\Lambda \cap V_{n-k+\alpha-a_{\alpha}} \cap V'_{n-k+\beta-b_{\beta}} \cap V''_{n-k+\gamma-c_{\gamma}}) \ge 1.$$

Thus  $\#(\sigma_a \cdot \sigma_b \cdot \sigma_c) = 0$  in G(k, n) if

$$(k-\alpha+a_{\alpha})+(k-\beta+b_{\beta})+(k-\gamma+c_{\gamma})>n-1,$$

i.e., if

$$a_{\alpha}+b_{\beta}+c_{\gamma}>n-k.$$

Suppose on the other hand that  $a_{\alpha} + b_{\beta} + c_{\gamma} = n - k$ , i.e., that generically chosen subspaces  $V_{n-k+\alpha-a_{\alpha}}$ ,  $V'_{n-k+\beta-b_{\beta}}$ , and  $V''_{n-k+\gamma-c_{\gamma}}$  will intersect in a line  $L \subset \mathbb{C}^n$ . Then any  $\Lambda \in \sigma_a(V) \cap \sigma_b(V') \cap \sigma_c(V'')$  must contain L. Let  $L^0$  denote a subspace complementary to L in  $\mathbb{C}^n$  and let  $\pi$  denote the projection of  $\mathbb{C}^n$  onto  $L^0$  with kernel L. Let

$$\overline{V}_{1} = \pi(V_{1}),$$

$$\vdots$$

$$\overline{V}_{n-k+\alpha-a_{\alpha}-1} = \pi(V_{n-k+\alpha-a_{\alpha}-1}) = \pi(V_{n-k+\alpha-a_{\alpha}}),$$

$$\vdots$$

$$\overline{V}_{n-2} = \pi(V_{n-1}),$$

$$\overline{V}_{n-1} = \pi(V_{n}) = L^{0},$$

and define  $\overline{V}'_i$  and  $\overline{V}''_i$  similarly. Then  $\overline{V} = \{\overline{V}_i\}, \overline{V}' = \{\overline{V}'_i\}$ , and  $\overline{V}'' = \{\overline{V}''_i\}$ 

are transverse flags in  $L^0$ , and for any (k-1)-plane  $\overline{\Lambda} \subset L^0$ , we see that

$$\Lambda = L, \overline{\Lambda} \in \sigma_a(V) \cap \sigma_b(V') \cap \sigma_c(V'')$$
  
$$\Leftrightarrow \overline{\Lambda} \in \sigma_{a_1, \dots, \hat{a}_n, \dots, a_k}(\overline{V}) \cap \sigma_{b_1, \dots, \hat{b}_{\beta}, \dots, b_k}(\overline{V}') \cap \sigma_{c_1, \dots, \hat{c}_{\gamma}, \dots, c_k}(\overline{V}'').$$

Thus we have the

**Reduction Formula I.** For any three indices  $0 \le \alpha, \beta, \gamma \le k$  with  $\alpha + \beta + \gamma = 2k + 1$ ,

$${}^{\#}(\sigma_a \cdot \sigma_b \cdot \sigma_c)_{G(k,n)} = \begin{cases} 0 & \text{if } a_\alpha + b_\beta + c_\gamma > n - k, \\ {}^{\#}(\sigma_{a-a_\alpha} \cdot \sigma_{b-b_\beta} \cdot \sigma_{c-c_\gamma})_{G(k-1,n-1)} & \text{if } a_\alpha + b_\beta + c_\gamma = n - k. \end{cases}$$

Note that in case we take  $\beta = \gamma = k$ , this reduction applies if  $a_1 = n - k$ ; in case we take  $\gamma = k$ , it applies if  $a_i + b_{k+1-i} = n - k$  for any *i*.

As suggested, we can apply this first reduction to the intersection of cycles  ${}^{*}(\sigma_{a^*} \cdot \sigma_{b^*} \cdot \sigma_{c^*})$  in G(n-k,n); we obtain

**Reduction Formula II.** For any three coefficients  $a_{\alpha}, b_{\beta}, c_{\gamma}$  with  $a_{\alpha} + b_{\beta} + c_{\gamma} \ge 2(n-k)+1$ ,

$$= \begin{cases} 0 & if \ \alpha + \beta + \gamma > k \\ \# (\sigma_{a_{1}-1,\dots,a_{\alpha}-1,a_{\alpha+1},\dots,a_{k}} \cdot \sigma_{b_{1}-1,\dots,b_{\beta}-1,b_{\beta+1},\dots,b_{k}} \cdot \sigma_{c_{1}-1,\dots,c_{\gamma}-1,c_{\gamma+1},\dots,c_{k}})_{G}(k,n-1) \\ & if \ \alpha + \beta + \gamma = k. \end{cases}$$

For the purposes of this formula, we may set  $a_0 = b_0 = c_0 = n - k$  formally; thus in case we take  $\gamma = \beta = 0$ , this reduction applies if  $a_k \neq 0$ , and if we take  $\gamma = 0$ , it applies in case  $a_i + b_{k-i} \ge n - k + 1$  for some *i*.

Note also that if the sequence  $b_1 - 1, \ldots, b_{\beta-1}, b_{\beta+1}, \ldots$  appearing in the formula is no longer nonincreasing—i.e., if  $b_{\beta} = b_{\beta+1}$ —then the intersection number is zero: just apply the formula to  $\alpha, \beta + 1, \gamma$ . Thus we may use the formula in all circumstances, if we adopt the convention that  $\sigma_b$  is null for b not a nonincreasing sequence.

As a sample calculation, we compute the coefficient  $\delta(311,21;521)$  of  $\sigma_{521}$  in the expression for  $(\sigma_{311} \cdot \sigma_{21})$  as a linear combination of Schubert cycles. By (\*) and the reductions we have

$$\delta(311, 21; 521) = {}^{*}(\sigma_{311} \cdot \sigma_{21} \cdot \sigma_{43}) \quad \text{in } G(3, 8)$$

$$= {}^{*}(\sigma_{2} \cdot \sigma_{21} \cdot \sigma_{43}) \quad \text{in } G(3, 7)$$

$$= {}^{*}(\sigma_{2} \cdot \sigma_{21} \cdot \sigma_{3}) \quad \text{in } G(2, 6)$$

$$= {}^{*}(\sigma_{2} \cdot \sigma_{1} \cdot \sigma_{3}) \quad \text{in } G(2, 5)$$

$$= {}^{*}(\sigma_{2} \cdot \sigma_{1}) \quad \text{in } G(1, 4) = \mathbb{P}^{3}$$

$$= 1.$$

202

The two formulas given here will not apply every time, but in low codimension will yield the answer more often than not. They work especially well in case one of the factors  $\sigma_a$  is a *special Schubert cycle*, defined to be one of the form  $\sigma_{a,0,0,...}$ . In this case, we can use the reductions to obtain the general

**Pieri's Formula.** If a = a, 0, 0, ..., then for any b,

$$(\sigma_a \cdot \sigma_b) = \sum_{\substack{b_i \leq c_i \leq b_{i-1} \\ \sum c_i = a + \sum b_i}} \sigma_c.$$

**Proof.** We want to show that, for  $\sigma_c$  of appropriate codimension,

$$\delta(a,b;c) = \begin{cases} 1, & \text{if } b_i \leq c_i \leq b_{i-1}, \\ 0, & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

We have, setting k = l(c),

$$\delta(a,b;c) = {}^{\#}(\sigma_a \cdot \sigma_b \cdot \sigma_{c_1 - c_k, \dots, c_1 - c_2, 0}) \qquad \text{in } G(k,k+c_1).$$

To start, suppose that  $c_i < b_{i-1}$  for some *i*. Then we have

$$c_1 + b_{i+1} + (c_1 - c_i) \ge 2c_1 + 1,$$

and applying the second reduction formula with  $\sigma = 0$ ,  $\beta = i - 1$ , and  $\gamma = k - i + 1$ , we obtain

$$\delta(a,b;c) = {}^{\#}(\sigma_a \cdot \sigma_{b_1-1,...,b_{i-1}-1,b_i,...} \cdot \sigma_{c_1-c_k-1,...,c_1-c_i-1,c_1-c_{i-1},...}) \\ in \ G(k,k+c_1-1)$$

$$= \delta(a, b'; c')$$

where

and

$$b' = b_1 - 1, \dots, b_{i-1} - 1, b_i, \dots$$
  
 $c' = c_1 - 1, \dots, c_{i-1} - 1, c_i, \dots$ 

$$(b_i \leq c_i \leq b_{i-1} \text{ for all } i) \Leftrightarrow (b'_i \leq c'_i \leq b'_{i-1} \text{ for all } i)$$

and of course

$$b'_{i-1} - c'_i = b_{i-1} - c_i - 1 \ge 0.$$

Thus we may assume from the start that  $c_i \ge b_{i-1}$  for all *i*. Since  $\sum c_i = a + \sum b_i$ , it follows that  $a \ge c_1$ ; and so there are three cases:

1. If  $c_i > b_{i-1}$  for some *i*, then  $a > c_1$  and so  $\delta(a,b;c) = 0$ .

2. If  $c_i < b_i$  for any *i*, then  $c_i \ge b_{i-1}$  implies that  $b_i > b_{i-1}$ , i.e., the sequence *b* is not nonincreasing and  $\sigma_b$  is taken to be null; so  $\delta(a,b;c)=0$ .

3. If  $b_i \le c_i \le b_{i-1}$  for all *i*, it follows that  $c_i = b_{i-1}$  for all *i*, hence  $a = c_1, b_k = 0$ , and applying the first reduction formula with  $\alpha = 1$  and

 $\beta = \gamma = k$  we have

$$\delta(a,b;c) = {}^{\#}(\sigma_a \cdot \sigma_b \cdot \sigma_{c_1 - c_k, \dots, c_1 - c_2, 0}) \quad \text{in } G(k,k+c_1)$$
  
=  ${}^{\#}(\sigma_b \cdot \sigma_{c_1 - c_k, \dots, c_1 - c_2}) \quad \text{in } G(k-1,k+c_1-1)$   
=  ${}^{\#}(\sigma_b \cdot \sigma_{c_1 - b_{k-1}, \dots, c_1 - b_1})$   
= 1. Q.E.D.

Our final result on Schubert cycles is a formula that expresses the general Schubert cycle as a polynomial in the special Schubert cycles  $\sigma_{b,0,...}$ .

We proceed as follows: for  $\sigma_{a_1,...,a_d}$  any Schubert cycle, we consider the cycle

(\*) 
$$\tilde{\sigma}_{a} = \sum_{j=1}^{a} (-1)^{j} \sigma_{a_{1}, \dots, a_{j-1}, a_{j+1}-1, \dots, a_{d}-1} \cdot \sigma_{a_{j}+d-j}$$

Note that  $\tilde{\sigma}_a$  has the same dimension as  $\sigma_a$ . Now, we can by Pieri's formula write out each of the intersections in the sum (\*) as a sum of Schubert cycles. Let  $\sigma_{c_1,\ldots,c_a}$  be any Schubert cycle; if  $\sigma_c$  appears in this expression, consider the sequence of integers

$$c_1 - 1, c_2 - 2, \dots, c_d - d.$$

By Pieri, at most one of these numbers will lie in each of the (d+1) closed intervals

$$[a_{1}-1, n-k],$$

$$[a_{2}-2, a_{1}-2],$$

$$\vdots$$

$$[a_{d}-d, a_{d-1}-d],$$

$$[-d-1, a_{d}-d-1],$$

and so exactly one of these intervals will fail to contain an integer  $c_i - i$ . By cases, then:

1. If no integer  $c_i - i$  lies in the interval  $[-d-1, a_d - d-1]$ , then  $c_i - i \in [a_i - i, a_{i-1} - i]$ ,

and  $\sigma_c$  can appear only in the last term of the sum (\*). But since

$$c_i \ge a_i$$
 and  $\sum c_i = \sum a_i$ ,

it follows that c = a. The Schubert cycle  $\sigma_{a_1,...,a_d}$  thus appears once in (\*), with coefficient  $(-1)^d$ .

2. If no integer  $c_i - i$  appears in the interval  $[a_k - k, a_{k-1} - k]$ , then we have

$$c_{1} - 1 \quad \in [a_{1} - 1, n - k],$$

$$\vdots$$

$$c_{k-1} - k + 1 \in [a_{k-1} - k + 1, a_{k} - k + 1],$$

$$c_{k} - k \quad \in [a_{k+1} - k - 1, a_{k} - k - 1],$$

$$\vdots$$

$$c_{d} - d \quad \in [-d - 1, a_{d} - d - 1],$$

i.e.,

$$a_i \leq c_i \leq a_{i-1}, \quad i = 1, ..., k-1,$$

and

$$a_{i+1} - 1 \le c_i \le a_i - 1, \quad i = k, \dots, d.$$

In this case, the Schubert cycle  $\sigma_c$  will appear twice in the expression for (\*): once in the kth term, and once in the (k-1)st term. Since these two have opposite sign,  $\sigma_c$  will not appear in the final expression for  $\tilde{\sigma}_a$ .

3. If the interval  $[a_1-1, n-k]$  is unoccupied, we have

$$c_i - i \in [a_{i+1} - i - 1, a_i - i - 1]$$

for each *i*—but then  $c_i \le a_i - 1$ , and hence  $\sum c_i < \sum a_i$ , so  $\sigma_c$  cannot appear in (\*).

We have, then, the formula

$$(**) \qquad (-1)^{d} \sigma_{a_{1},...,a_{d}} = \sum_{j=1}^{d} (-1)^{j} \sigma_{a_{1},...,a_{j-1},a_{j+1}-1,...,a_{d}-1} \cdot \sigma_{a_{j}+d-j}.$$

Note that since each factor on the right has length < d, this already implies that  $\sigma_a$  is expressible as a polynomial in the special Schubert cycles  $\sigma_{b,0,\ldots}$ , i.e., that

The cohomology ring of the Grassmannian G(k,n) is generated by the classes of the special Schubert cycles.

Now, we will use the relation (\*\*) to prove Giambelli's formula

$$\sigma_{a_1,\ldots,a_d} = \begin{vmatrix} \sigma_{a_1} & \sigma_{a_1+1} & \sigma_{a_1+2} & \cdots & \sigma_{a_1+d-1} \\ \sigma_{a_2-1} & \sigma_{a_2} & \sigma_{a_2+1} & \cdots & \sigma_{a_2+d-2} \\ \sigma_{a_3-2} & \sigma_{a_3-1} & \sigma_{a_3} & & \\ \vdots & & & \vdots \\ \sigma_{a_d-d+1} & & \cdots & \sigma_{a_d} \end{vmatrix}$$

## **COMPLEX ALGEBRAIC VARIETIES**

We will prove this by induction; clearly it is true for d=1. Assume that it holds for d-1; expanding by cofactors along the left-hand row, the determinant is given by

$$\sum (-1)^{j} \sigma_{a_{j}+d-j} \cdot \begin{vmatrix} \sigma_{a_{1}} & \cdots & \sigma_{a_{1}+d-2} \\ \vdots & \vdots \\ \sigma_{a_{j-1}-j} & \cdots & \sigma_{a_{j-1}+d-j} \\ \sigma_{a_{j+1}-j-2} & \cdots & \sigma_{a_{j+1}+d-j-2} \\ \vdots & \vdots \\ \sigma_{a_{d}-d+1} & \cdots & \sigma_{a_{d}-1} \end{vmatrix}$$
$$= \sum (-1)^{j} \sigma_{a_{j}+d-j} \cdot \sigma_{a_{1},\dots,a_{j-1},a_{j+1}-1,\dots,a_{d}-1}$$
$$= \sigma_{a_{1},\dots,a_{d}},$$

and the formula is proved.

Note that Pieri's formula together with the formula (\*\*) give an algorithm for evaluating an arbitrary intersection of Schubert cycles.

The Schubert calculus will appear frequently in the remainder of the book, in a variety of contexts; for the time being we give some applications of our formulas to elementary problems in enumerative geometry. Perhaps the simplest nontrivial such problem is the question: given four lines  $L_1, L_2, L_3, L_4$  in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  in general position, how many lines meet all four? The answer is easily obtained: since the set of lines meeting  $L_i$  is just the Schubert cycle  $\sigma_1(L_i)$ , the answer is just the fourfold self-intersection number of  $\sigma_1$  in G(2, 4); this is

$$\sigma_1^4 = \sigma_1^2 \cdot (\sigma_{1,1} + \sigma_2)$$
  
=  $\sigma_1 \cdot (2\sigma_{2,1})$   
= 2.

In general, the number of lines meeting four (n+1)-planes in general position in  $\mathbb{P}^{2n+1}$  is given by the fourfold self-intersection of  $\sigma_n$  in G(2, 2n+2); this is

$$(\sigma_n)^4 = (\sigma_n^2)^2$$
$$= \left(\sum_{i=0}^n \sigma_{2n-i,i}\right)^2$$
$$= n+1.$$

In a similar vein, the number of lines in  $\mathbb{P}^4$  meeting six 2-planes in general position is given by  $\sigma_1^6$  in G(2,5); we have

$$\sigma_1^3 = \sigma_1(\sigma_{1,1} + \sigma_2) = 2\sigma_{2,1} + \sigma_3,$$
  
$$\sigma_1^6 = (2\sigma_{2,1} + \sigma_3)^2 = 4 + 1 = 5.$$

so

Q.E.D.

## **Universal Bundles**

Let  $\mathbb{C}^n \times G(k, n)$  denote the trivial vector bundle of rank *n* over G(k, n). We define the *universal subbundle*  $S \to G(k, n)$  to be the subbundle of  $\mathbb{C}^n \times G(k, n)$  whose fiber at each point  $\Lambda \in G(k, n)$  is just the subspace  $\Lambda \subset \mathbb{C}^n$ . S is clearly a holomorphic subbundle of  $\mathbb{C}^n \times G(k, n)$ —explicitly, in each open  $U_I \subset G(k, n)$  the row vectors of the normalized matrix representatives for  $\Lambda \in U_I$  give a frame for S over  $U_I$ ; transition functions relative to these frames are given in  $U_I \cap U_{I'}$  by  $g_{U_I U_I} = \Lambda_I \cdot \Lambda_{I'}^{-1}$ . The quotient bundle  $Q = \mathbb{C}^n / S$  is called the *universal quotient bundle* on G(k, n). Note that under the identification  $*: G(k, n) \to G(n - k, n)$ , the universal subbundle in G(k, n), and likewise  $Q \to G(n - k, n)$  pulls back to the dual  $S^* \to G(k, n)$ . Note in particular that the universal subbundle  $S \to G(1, n) \cong \mathbb{P}^{n-1}$  is just the universal line bundle mentioned earlier.

Now let  $E \to M$  be any holomorphic vector bundle of rank k on a complex manifold M,  $V \subset H^0(M, \mathcal{O}(E))$  an *n*-dimensional vector space of global holomorphic sections, and suppose that the values  $\{\sigma(x)\}_{\sigma \in V}$  of the sections  $\sigma$  in V span  $E_x$  for all  $x \in M$ . Then for each  $x \in M$ , the subspace  $\Lambda_x \subset V$  of sections  $\sigma \in V$  vanishing at x is an (n-k)-dimensional subspace; accordingly, we obtain a map

$$\iota_V \colon M \to G(n-k,V) = G(k,V^*)$$

with

$$E = \iota_V^* S^*$$
 and  $V = \iota_V^* (H^0(G(k,n), \mathfrak{O}(S^*)))$ 

just as for line bundles. Explicitly, if we choose a basis  $\sigma_1, \ldots, \sigma_n$  for V and a frame  $e_1, \ldots, e_k$  for E locally and write

$$\sigma_i = \sum a_{i\alpha} e_{\alpha}$$

then in terms of the corresponding identification  $G(n-k, V) \cong G(k, V^*)$ the map  $\iota_V$  is given by

$$x \mapsto \begin{bmatrix} a_{11} & \cdots & a_{1n} \\ \vdots & & \vdots \\ a_{k1} & \cdots & a_{kn} \end{bmatrix},$$

so that  $\iota_V$  is clearly holomorphic.

As in the case of line bundles, we have an embedding theorem:

**Theorem.** For M any compact complex manifold,  $L \rightarrow M$  a positive line bundle and  $E \rightarrow M$  any holomorphic vector bundle, then for m sufficiently large, the map  $\iota_{E \otimes L^m}$  is an embedding.

**Proof.** Most of the work has been done for us already by the Kodaira embedding theorem: since M has a positive line bundle, we may take

 $M \subset \mathbb{P}^N$  an algebraic variety and  $L \rightarrow M$  the hyperplane bundle.

Now  $\iota_{E \otimes L^m}$  will be 1-1 if for all  $x, y \in M$ , the restriction map

$$(*) \qquad \qquad H^{0}(M, \mathcal{O}(E \otimes L^{m})) \to (E \otimes L^{m})_{x} \oplus (E \otimes L^{m})_{y}$$

is surjective. Similarly, we have a differential map

$$(**) H^0(M, \mathfrak{f}_x(E \otimes L^m)) \to T^{*'}_x \otimes (E \otimes L^m)_x$$

defined as for line bundles;  $\iota_{E\otimes L^m}$  will be smooth at x if this map is surjective. The compactness argument used in the proof of the Kodaira embedding theorem again assures us that to prove the result, it is sufficient to show that for any particular choice of x and y, the above two maps are surjective for m sufficiently large.

We proceed by induction on the dimension of M. For any  $x, y \in M$ , consider the linear system of hyperplane sections of  $M \subset \mathbb{P}^N$  containing x and y: by Bertini's theorem, the generic element of this system is smooth outside the base locus  $\{x, y\}$  of the system, and it is easy to see that, unless M is a curve with  $T_x(M) = T_y(M) \subset \mathbb{P}^N$  (which circumstance we can always avoid by embedding M differently), the generic element of the system will be smooth at x and y as well. Thus we can find a smooth hyperplane section  $V = H \cap M$  of M containing x and y. Consider the sequence

$$0 \to \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{M}}(E \otimes L^{m-1}) \to \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{M}}(E \otimes L^{m}) \to \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{V}}(E \otimes L^{m}) \to 0.$$

By Theorem B, there exists  $m_1$  such that for  $m > m_1$ ,  $H^1(M, \mathcal{O}(E \otimes L^{m-1})) = 0$ , so that the restriction map

$$H^{0}(M, \mathcal{O}(E \otimes L^{m})) \rightarrow H^{0}(V, \mathcal{O}(E \otimes L^{m}))$$

will be surjective. On the other hand, by induction there exists  $m_2$  such that for  $m > m_2$ ,

$$H^{0}(V, \mathfrak{O}_{V}(E \otimes L^{m})) \rightarrow (E \otimes L^{m})_{x} \oplus (E \otimes L^{m})_{y}$$

is surjective. For  $m > m_0 = \max(m_1, m_2)$ , then, the map (\*) will be surjective.

Similarly, for each of a generating set of cotangent vectors  $\{\omega_{\alpha}\}$  for  $T_x^{*}$  we can find a smooth hyperplane section  $V_{\alpha}$  of M through x, such that  $\omega_{\alpha}$  is not in the kernel of the natural projection map  $T_x^{*}(M) \rightarrow T_x^{*}(V_{\alpha})$ . Then by induction we can find  $m_{\alpha}$  such that for  $m > m_{\alpha}$ , the differential map

$$H^{0}(V_{\alpha}, \mathfrak{G}_{x}(E \otimes L^{m})) \to T_{x}^{*}(V_{\alpha}) \otimes (E \otimes L^{m})_{x}$$

is surjective. Likewise, from the sequence

$$0 \to \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{M}}(E \otimes L^{m-1}) \to \mathcal{G}_{x,\mathcal{M}}(E \otimes L^{m}) \to \mathcal{G}_{x,\mathcal{V}}(E \otimes L^{m}) \to 0$$

we see that for  $m > m_1$  as before,

$$H^{0}(M, \mathfrak{f}_{x}(E \otimes L^{m})) \to H^{0}(V_{\alpha}, \mathfrak{f}_{x}(E \otimes L^{m}))$$

is surjective. Thus for  $m > m'_0 = \max(m_1, m_\alpha)$ , we have

$$\begin{array}{ccc} H^{0}(M, \mathcal{G}_{x}(E \otimes L^{m})) & \stackrel{d_{x}}{\to} & T^{*}_{x}(M) \otimes (E \otimes L^{m})_{x} \\ & \downarrow & & \downarrow \\ H^{0}(V_{\alpha}, \mathcal{G}_{x}(E \otimes L^{m})) & \stackrel{d_{x}}{\to} & T^{*}_{x}(V_{\alpha}) \otimes (E \otimes L^{m})_{x} \end{array}$$

for all  $\alpha$ , i.e., the map (\*\*) is surjective.

## The Plücker Embedding

We close this section by describing the classical Plücker embedding of the Grassmannian G(k,n) in projective space; this will illustrate both the Kodaira embedding theorem and Chow's theorem. The embedding line bundle over G(k,n) will be  $L = \det S^* = \det Q$ . L may be seen to be positive by introducing a suitable metric with a positive curvature form in a similar manner to the Fubini-Study metric on projective space; rather than do this, however, we shall give the Plücker embedding directly. The *Plücker map* 

$$p: G(k,n) \to \mathbb{P}(\bigwedge^k \mathbb{C}^n) = \mathbb{P}\binom{n}{k}^{-1}$$

simply sends a k-plane  $\Lambda = \mathbb{C}\{v_1, \dots, v_k\} \subset \mathbb{C}^n$  to the multivector  $v_1 \land \dots \land v_k$ . Explicitly, in terms of the basis  $\{e_I = e_{i_1} \land \dots \land e_{i_k}\}_{\#I=k}$  for  $\wedge^k \mathbb{C}^n$ , this map is given by

$$\Lambda \mapsto [\ldots, |\Lambda_I|, \ldots],$$

i.e., the homogeneous coordinates of the map are just the determinants  $|\Lambda_I|$  of all the  $k \times k$  minors  $\Lambda_I$  of a matrix representative of  $\Lambda$ . It follows that (1) p is holomorphic, (2) p takes every Schubert cycle of the form

$$\sigma_1(V) = \{ \Lambda \in G(k,n) : \dim(\Lambda \cap V_{n-k}) \ge 1 \}$$

into a hyperplane section of  $p(G(k,n)) \subset \mathbb{P}^{\binom{n}{k}-1}$ . We can always find, for  $\Lambda \neq \Lambda' \in G(k,n)$ , an (n-k)-plane  $V_{n-k}$  such that  $\Lambda \cap V_{n-k} \neq (0)$ ,  $\Lambda' \cap V_{n-k} = (0)$ , so p is 1-1; and since, in each open set  $U_I = \{\Lambda : |\Lambda_I| \neq 0\}$  the Euclidean coordinates on G(k,n) described above appear as

$$a_{jk} = \frac{|\Lambda_{I-j+k}|}{|\Lambda_I|},$$

the map p has nonzero differential. Thus the Plücker mapping is an embedding.

Now we shall determine equations which define the Plücker image of G(k, V) in  $\mathbb{P}(\bigwedge^k V)$ . What we are asking for are the conditions that a

0.E.D.

multivector  $\Lambda \in \bigwedge^k V$  be *decomposable*, i.e., of the form

$$\Lambda = v_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge v_k.$$

For this we pose the more general problem of determining the minimal linear subspace  $W \subset V$  such that  $\Lambda$  is in the image of

$$\wedge^k W \to \wedge^k V.$$

If dim W = l, then  $l \ge k$  with equality holding if and only if  $\Lambda$  is decomposable.

Recall the contraction operator

$$i(v^*): \wedge^k V \to \wedge^{k-1} V$$

defined for  $v^* \in V^*$  by

$$\langle i(v^*)\Lambda,\Xi
angle=\langle\Lambda,v^*\wedge\Xi
angle$$

for all  $\Xi \in (\bigwedge^{k-1} V)^* \cong \bigwedge^{k-1} V^*$ . We associate to  $\Lambda$  the linear spaces

 $\Lambda^{\perp} = \{ v^* \in V^* \colon i(v^*)\Lambda = 0 \} \subset V^*$ 

and

$$W = \operatorname{Ann}(\Lambda^{\perp}) \subset V.$$

**Lemma.** W is the minimal subspace of V such that  $\Lambda$  is in the image of  $\wedge^{k}W \rightarrow \wedge^{k}V$ .

**Proof.** Let  $w_1, \ldots, w_l$  be a basis for W, and complete it by  $u_{l+1}, \ldots, u_n$  to a basis for V. Denote the dual basis of  $V^*$  by  $\{w_i^*, u_\alpha^*\}$ . Setting  $U = \mathbb{C}\{u_{l+1}, \ldots, u_n\}$ , the direct sum decomposition  $V = W \oplus U$  induces

$$\wedge^{k} V \cong \wedge^{k} W \oplus (\wedge^{k-1} W \otimes U) \oplus (\wedge^{k-2} W \otimes \wedge^{2} U) \oplus \cdots$$

We want to show that  $\Lambda$  lies in the first factor. Write the component of  $\Lambda$  in the second factor as  $\sum_{\alpha=l+1}^{n} \Lambda_{\alpha} \otimes u_{\alpha}$ , where  $\Lambda_{\alpha} \in \bigwedge^{k-1} W$ . Since

$$i(u_{\alpha}^{*}): \wedge^{k-m}W \otimes \wedge^{m}U \to \wedge^{k-m}W \otimes \wedge^{m-1}U$$

and  $i(u_{\alpha}^*)\Lambda = 0$ , we deduce that all  $\Lambda_{\alpha} = 0$ . Similarly, the other factors of  $\Lambda$  in  $\bigwedge^{k-m}W \otimes \bigwedge^{m}U$  ( $m \ge 2$ ) are zero, and consequently  $\Lambda \in \bigwedge^{k}W$ .

It is easy to see that W is the minimal such subspace. Q.E.D.

We now define

$$W' = \{ w \in W : w \land \Lambda = 0 \}.$$

If  $\Lambda$  is decomposable, then clearly W' = W. Conversely, if  $\Lambda$  is not decomposable so that dim W = l > k, then since the pairing  $\bigwedge^k W \otimes \bigwedge^{l-k} W$  $\rightarrow \bigwedge^l W$  is nondegenerate we deduce that  $W' \neq W$ . So  $\Lambda$  is decomposable if and only if W' = W.

We now express this condition by duality, in two ways. For the first we use the operator

$$i(\Xi): \wedge^k V \to V^*$$

#### GRASSMANNIANS

defined for  $\Xi \in \bigwedge^{k+1} V^*$  by

$$\langle i(\Xi)\Lambda,v\rangle = \langle \Xi,\Lambda\wedge v\rangle$$

for all  $v \in V$ . We observe that, by the definition of  $\Lambda^{\perp}$ , for  $v \in W$  the left-hand side depends only on the image of  $\Xi$  under the natural projection

$$\wedge^{k+1}V^* \to \wedge^{k+1}\left(\frac{V^*}{\wedge^{\perp}}\right) \cong \Lambda^{k+1}W^*$$

Consequently, the condition  $\Lambda \wedge w = 0$  for all  $w \in W$  is equivalent to  $i(\Xi)\Lambda \in \Lambda^{\perp}$  for all  $\Xi$ , which is in turn equivalent to

(\*) 
$$i(i(\Xi)\Lambda)\Lambda = 0$$
 for all  $\Xi \in \bigwedge^{k+1} V^*$ .

The left-hand side of (\*) gives  $\binom{n}{k+1}$  quadratic forms in the homogeneous coordinates  $\Lambda_I$  of p(G(k, V)); setting them equal to zero gives the classical *Plücker relations*. In sum,

the image of the Grassmannian under the Plücker embedding  $p:G(k,V) \rightarrow \mathbb{P}(\Lambda^k V)$  is cut out by the linear system of quadrics given by (\*).

Alternatively, we may characterize W as being the image of

 $\wedge^{k-1}V^* \to V$ 

under the map

 $\Xi \to i(\Xi)\Lambda, \qquad \Xi \in \bigwedge^{k-1} V^*.$ 

Then the condition W' = W is equivalent to

(\*\*) 
$$(i(\Xi)\Lambda) \wedge \Lambda = 0$$
 for all  $\Xi \in \wedge^{k-1} V^*$ .

For example, suppose that

$$\Lambda = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i,j} \lambda_{ij} e_i \wedge e_j, \qquad \lambda_{ij} + \lambda_{ji} = 0,$$

is a bivector. Since for  $v^* \in V^*$ 

$$(i(v^*)\Lambda) \wedge \Lambda = \frac{1}{2}i(v^*)(\Lambda \wedge \Lambda),$$

we may rewrite the conditions (\*\*) as

$$\Lambda \wedge \Lambda = 0.$$

When n = 4 we find the single equation

$$\lambda_{12}\lambda_{34} - \lambda_{13}\lambda_{24} + \lambda_{14}\lambda_{23} = 0$$

expressing the condition that  $\Lambda \in \mathbb{P}(\Lambda^2 \mathbb{C}^4) \cong \mathbb{P}^5$  be decomposable. In other words, G(2,4) is naturally realized as a nonsingular quadric hypersurface in  $\mathbb{P}^5$ . We will see more of this in the final chapter.

# 2 RIEMANN SURFACES AND ALGEBRAIC CURVES

The dominant theme of this chapter is the interplay between the extrinsic projective geometry of algebraic curves and the intrinsic structure of Riemann surfaces. The subject, initially studied in extrinsic terms, underwent a basic shift in viewpoint with the introduction of the notion of abstract Riemann surface; nonetheless, the central aspects of the theory of algebraic curves as presented here are the same in either approach. Most of the results of this chapter were stated, if not proved, before the turn of the century.

We begin in Section 1 by refining the Kodaira embedding theorem in the case of dimension one. We then describe the local structure of maps between Riemann surfaces, and we use this to prove the Riemann-Hurwitz and genus formulas.We suggest the reader start with Section 2 and refer back to Section 1 as needed.

In Section 2 we introduce the theory of Abelian integrals and prove Abel's theorem and its converse. This theorem is perhaps most accessible in the case of elliptic curves—where indeed it was originally found—and we conclude with a discussion of this case.

We turn in Section 3 to the study of linear systems on curves. The fundamental result here is, of course, the Riemann-Roch formula. Next, we introduce the canonical curve, an intrinsically defined projective model of any nonhyperelliptic Riemann surface. The importance of the canonical curve is suggested by the geometric version of the Riemann-Roch; its full significance will continue to emerge through the remainder of the chapter. We initiate our study of special linear systems with Castelnuovo's bound on the genus of a curve of given degree in projective space; following a discussion of hyperelliptic curves and Riemann's count—which establishes our notion of the dependence of a Riemann surface on parameters—we start out on the road toward the solution of the complementary problem of Brill and Noether.

212

Sections 4 and 5 represent a shift of focus toward the extrinsic aspect of curves. In section 4 we prove the general Plücker formulas and the Plücker formulas for plane curves. There is a basic distinction between these results: the general Plücker formulas apply to curves in projective space of arbitrary dimension but deal only with the local character of the curve, while the formulas for plane curves describe such global phenomena as bitangents and double points, but apply only to curves in  $\mathbb{P}^2$ . The apparent gap is partially filled in the following section, where we introduce the powerful computational technique of correspondences and as an application derive formulas for the geometry of space curves. In both sections, the application of projective-geometric formulas to the canonical curve yields results about the intrinsic structure of Riemann surfaces: in Section 4 we obtain the count of Weierstrass points, and in Section 5 we solve some special cases of the Brill-Noether problem.

In the final two sections of the chapter we return to the study of the Jacobian variety associated to a compact Riemann surface. To begin with we give in Section 6 the rudiments of the theory of Abelian varieties; the dominant theme here is the working out of the Kodaira embedding theorem in the case of complex tori. In Section 7 we specialize to the case of the Jacobian of a curve. We see, by two lovely theorems of Riemann, how the geometry of the Jacobian is intimately connected to the special linear systems on the curve; following this we are finally able to prove some results on the Brill-Noether problem. The chapter concludes with Torelli's theorem, following Andreotti.

# 1. PRELIMINARIES

## **Embedding Riemann Surfaces**

Let S be a compact Riemann surface. Throughout this chapter we assume that S is connected. If  $ds^2$  is any metric on S with associated (1, 1)-form  $\omega$ , then  $d\omega$  has degree 3 and so is trivially 0; thus any metric on S is Kähler. Indeed, since the  $\bar{\partial}$ -Laplacian of any metric commutes with the decomposition into type, we see that a form  $\varphi$ , written in terms of a local coordinate  $z = x + \sqrt{-1} y$  as

$$\varphi = p \, dx + q \, dy = \alpha \, dz + \beta \, d\bar{z},$$

is harmonic if and only if  $\varphi^{1,0} = \alpha dz$  is holomorphic and  $\varphi^{0,1} = \beta dz$  is antiholomorphic. This will be the case if and only if

$$\partial \varphi = \partial \varphi = 0,$$

or equivalently, if and only if

$$d\varphi = d^c \varphi = 0.$$

**RIEMANN SURFACES AND ALGEBRAIC CURVES** 

If  $d\varphi = 0$ , then locally  $\varphi = df$  for some  $C^{\infty}$  function f; we have

$$d^{c}\varphi = d^{c} df = -\frac{1}{\pi} \left( \frac{\partial^{2} f}{\partial x^{2}} + \frac{\partial^{2} f}{\partial y^{2}} \right) dx \wedge dy,$$

i.e.,  $\varphi$  is harmonic if and only if f is harmonic in the usual sense of one complex variable. In particular, we see that the harmonic space  $\mathcal{H}(S)$  does not depend on the choice of metric.

Now let  $ds^2$  be a metric with (1, 1)-form  $\omega$ , multiplied by a constant so that

$$\int_{S} \omega = 1.$$

 $[\omega] \in H^2_{DR}(S)$  is an integral cohomology class, and by the Kodaira embedding theorem S can be embedded in projective space  $\mathbb{P}^N$ . In fact, as suggested in the discussion of the embedding theorem, a sharper statement and a simpler proof of the theorem are possible for Riemann surfaces, and we give these here.

Let  $L \to S$  be a holomorphic line bundle. Recall that the *degree* of L is defined to be its first Chern class  $c_1(L) \in H^2(S, \mathbb{Z})$  under the identification  $H^2(S, \mathbb{Z}) = \mathbb{Z}$  given by the natural orientation of S. If L = [D] for

$$D=\sum a_ip_i\in \operatorname{Div}(S),$$

then

$$\deg L = \sum a_i.$$

As we have seen, L has a nontrivial global holomorphic section only if  $c_1(L) \ge 0$ , i.e.,

$$\deg L < 0 \Rightarrow H^0(S, \mathfrak{O}(L)) = 0.$$

On the other hand, since the generator of  $H^2(S,\mathbb{Z})\cong\mathbb{Z}$  corresponding to +1 is represented by a positive form,

L positive 
$$\Leftrightarrow \deg L > 0$$
.

Thus, if deg L > deg  $K_S$ , then  $L \otimes K_S^*$  is positive, and by Kodaira vanishing

$$H^{1}(S, \mathcal{O}(L)) = H^{1}(S, \Omega^{1}(L + K_{S}^{*})) = 0.$$

Alternatively, this fact follows from Kodaira-Serre duality:

$$\deg L > \deg K_S \Rightarrow \deg(K_S \otimes L^*) < 0$$
  
$$\Rightarrow H^1(S, \emptyset(L)) \cong H^0(S, \emptyset(K_S \otimes L^*)) = 0.$$

Now for any  $p \in S$ , consider the exact sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathcal{O}(L-p) \longrightarrow \mathcal{O}(L) \xrightarrow{r_p} L_p \longrightarrow 0.$$

If  $\deg(L-p) = \deg L - 1 > \deg K_S$ , then  $H^1(S, \mathcal{O}(L)-p)) = 0$  and it follows that

$$H^0(S, \mathcal{O}(L)) \to L_p \to 0,$$

that is, the complete linear system of a line bundle of degree greater than  $\deg K_s + 1$  has no base points. Moreover, if  $\deg L > \deg K_s + 2$ , then from the exact sequences

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathfrak{O}(L-p-q) \longrightarrow \mathfrak{O}(L) \xrightarrow{r_{p,q}} L_p \oplus L_q \longrightarrow 0,$$
$$0 \longrightarrow \mathfrak{O}(L-2p) \longrightarrow \mathfrak{O}(L) \xrightarrow{d_p} T'_p \otimes L_p \longrightarrow 0,$$

and the vanishing

$$H^{1}(S, \mathfrak{O}(L-p-q)) = H^{1}(S, \mathfrak{O}(L-2p)) = 0,$$

it follows that the complete linear system of L gives an embedding  $\iota_L: S \to \mathbb{P}^N$ .

Summarizing, we have:

- 1. deg  $L < 0 \Rightarrow H^0(S, \mathcal{O}(L)) = 0.$
- 2.  $\deg L > \deg K_S \Rightarrow H^1(S, \mathcal{O}(L)) = 0.$
- 3. deg  $L > \deg K_S + 2 \Rightarrow \iota_L : S \rightarrow \mathbb{P}^N$  is well-defined and an embedding.

The phrases compact Riemann surface and smooth algebraic curve or just curve will be used pretty much interchangeably from now on. This is somewhat imprecise, as a smooth algebraic curve may be thought of as carrying the additional structure of an embedding—i.e., as a Riemann surface S together with a line bundle  $L \rightarrow S$  and subspace  $E \subset H^0(S, \Theta(L))$ —but hopefully no confusion should arise. What is important is the ability to think alternately of the abstract analytic object—the compact Riemann surface—and the algebraic object—the zeros of polynomials in  $\mathbb{P}^N$ ; this is implicit in the use of the two terminologies.

As we saw in Section 4 of Chapter 1, the variety C(S) of chords of an algebraic curve  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^N$  is a closed subvariety of dimension  $\leq 3$  in  $\mathbb{P}^N$ . Projecting from a point  $p \not\in C(S)$  to any hyperplane  $H \subset \mathbb{P}^N$  gives an embedding of S in  $H \cong \mathbb{P}^{N-1}$ ; thus any curve can be smoothly embedded in 3-space  $\mathbb{P}^3$ . We cannot, in general, embed a curve in  $\mathbb{P}^2$ . Given a smooth curve  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^3$ , however, we can find a point  $p \in \mathbb{P}^3$  that does not lie on any tangent line to S in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ , or on any line meeting S in more than two points, or on any line meeting S in two points with intersecting tangent lines. The projection map  $\pi_p|_S: S \to \mathbb{P}^2$  will then have everywhere nonzero differential and will be at most 2-1 at isolated points; the image  $\pi_p(S) \subset \mathbb{P}^2$  will be a plane algebraic curve whose only singularities are ordinary double points, or nodes—i.e., near a singular point,  $\pi_p(S)$  will look like the union of two smooth analytic arcs meeting at a point with distinct tangents. (This discussion will be sharpened considerably in Section 4 of this chapter.)

Note also that for a curve  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^N$  and smooth point  $p \in S$ , the projection map  $\pi_p : S - \{p\} \to \mathbb{P}^{N-1} \subset \mathbb{P}^N$  to a hyperplane can be extended continuously, hence holomorphically, over all of S by sending p to the point of intersection of its tangent line with  $\mathbb{P}^{N-1}$ . The intersection of a general hyperplane  $H \subset \mathbb{P}^{N-1}$  with the image  $\pi_p(S)$  will be just the intersection of the hyperplane  $\overline{H, p} \subset \mathbb{P}^N$  with  $S - \{p\}$ , so that

$$\deg \pi_p(S) = \deg S - 1$$

for  $p \in S$ . The simplest case here is the stereographic projection of a plane conic C from a point of C onto a line. (See Figure 1.)

# The Riemann-Hurwitz Formula

We know from elementary topology that a compact Riemann surface S has only one topological invariant, which we may take to the be the *genus* 

$$g(S) = \frac{b_1(S)}{2} = \frac{-\chi(S) + 2}{2}$$

or, commonly, the "number of handles."

We saw in Section 2 of Chapter 1 that the curvature form of a metric on the holomorphic tangent bundle  $T'(S) = K_S^*$  is just the Gaussian curvature of the metric times the volume form divided by  $\sqrt{-1}$ . By the classical Gauss-Bonnet theorem, then,

$$\deg K_S = -\chi(S) = 2g - 2.$$

This is a form of the *Riemann-Hurwitz formula* and can be proved directly as follows: Let  $f: S \rightarrow S'$  be a holomorphic map between compact Riemann



Figure 1

surfaces S and S'. For the induced map  $f_*: H_2(S, \mathbb{Z}) \to H_2(S', \mathbb{Z})$ , in homology

$$f_*([S]) = n \cdot [S'];$$

the integer *n* is called the *sheet number*, or *degree*, of the map. For any point  $p \in S'$ , let  $\Theta$  be a curvature form for the line bundle [(p)] associated to the divisor (p). Then  $f^*\Theta$  is a curvature form for the line bundle  $f^*[(p)]=[f^*(p)]$  on S, and we see from the proposition in Section 2 of Chapter 1 that

$$\operatorname{deg} f^{*}(p) = \int_{S} f^{*}\left(\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi}\Theta\right) = n \int_{S'}\left(\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi}\Theta\right) = n,$$

so the map f assumes all values  $p \in S'$  exactly n times, counting multiplicity in the sense of divisors.

For any  $p \in S$ , we can find local coordinates z around p in S and w near f(p) in S' such that the map f is given locally by

 $w = z^{v}$ .

The number v is called the *ramification index* of the map f at p; p is called a *branch point* if v(p) > 1. The *branch locus* of the map f is taken to be either the divisor

$$B = \sum_{p \in S} (v(p) - 1) \cdot p$$

on S or its image

$$B' = \sum_{p \in S} (v(p) - 1) \cdot f(p)$$

on S'. For any point  $p \in S'$ , we can write

$$f^{*}(p) = \sum_{q \in f^{-1}(p)} v(q) \cdot q,$$
$$\deg f^{*}(p) = n = \sum_{q \in f^{-1}(p)} v(q),$$

where the summation is over distinct points. This then gives us a picture of the map f: away from the branch locus of f in S', f is a covering map; at a branch point  $p \in S$  of ramification index k, k sheets of the covering come together.

We can, in terms of the sheet number and ramification of f, relate the genus of S to the genus of S'. Take a triangulation of S' in which every point of the branch locus appears as a vertex. Because f is a covering map away from B, we can take a triangulation of S whose open cells are just the connected components of the inverse images of the open cells in our

triangulation of S'. Then if  $c_0, c_1, c_2$  denote the number of 0-, 1-, and 2-cells in S', respectively, we will have  $n \cdot c_1$  1-cells and  $n \cdot c_2$  2-cells in S. Since for any  $p \in S'$ ,

$$\sum_{q\in f^{-1}(p)}v(q)=n,$$

we see also that the number of distinct points

$${}^{\#}(f^{-1}(p)) = n - \sum_{q \in f^{-1}(p)} (v(q) - 1).$$

Consequently the number of vertices in our triangulation of S is

$$n \cdot c_0 - \sum_{q \in S} (v(q) - 1),$$

and the Euler characteristic

$$\chi(S) = n \cdot c_2 - n \cdot c_1 + n \cdot c_0 - \sum_{q \in S} (v(q) - 1)$$
  
=  $n \cdot \chi(S') - \sum_{q \in S} (v(q) - 1),$ 

so

$$g(S) = n \cdot (g(S') - 1) + 1 + \frac{1}{2} \sum_{q \in S} (v(q) - 1).$$

We can also relate the canonical bundle of S to that of S'. Let  $\omega$  be a global meromorphic 1-form on S', written locally as

$$\omega = \frac{g(w)}{h(w)} \, dw.$$

For any point  $p \in S$  of ramification index v we can find a coordinate z on S centered around p, with f given by

$$w = z^v$$
.

Then

$$f^*\omega = \frac{g(z^v)}{h(z^v)} dz^v$$
$$= v \cdot z^{v-1} \cdot \frac{g(z^v)}{h(z^v)} \cdot dz$$

so

$$\operatorname{ord}_{p}(f^{*}\omega) = v \cdot \operatorname{ord}_{f(p)}(\omega) + (v-1).$$

This implies the equation of divisors on S

$$(f^*\omega) = f^*(\omega) + \sum_{p \in S} (v(p) - 1) \cdot p$$

i.e.,

$$K_{S} = f^{*}K_{S'} + B,$$
  
$$\deg K_{S} = n \cdot \deg K_{S'} + \sum_{p \in S} (v(p) - 1).$$

Now any compact Riemann surface S admits a holomorphic map to  $\mathbb{P}^1$ : if  $f \in \mathfrak{M}(S)$  is any global meromorphic function written locally as g/hwith g, h relatively prime, then f gives a map of S to  $\mathbb{P}^1$  by  $p \mapsto [g(p), h(p)]$ . Let  $f: S \to \mathbb{P}^1$  be such a map; on  $\mathbb{P}^1$  we have

$$\chi(\mathbb{P}^1) = 2 = -\deg K_{\mathbb{P}^1},$$

and so

$$\chi(S) = n \cdot \chi(\mathbb{P}^1) - \sum_{p \in S} (v(p) - 1)$$
$$= -n \cdot \deg K_{\mathbb{P}^1} - \sum_{p \in S} (v(p) - 1)$$
$$= -\deg K_S.$$

Thus for any S,

 $\deg K_S = -\chi(S) = 2g - 2,$ 

and the Riemann-Hurwitz formula is established.

We will sometimes refer to the Riemann-Hurwitz formula as being any of the following:

$$deg K_{S} = 2g - 2,$$
  

$$\chi(S) = n\chi(S') - \sum_{q \in S} (v(q) - 1),$$
  

$$K_{S} = f^{*}K_{S'} + B.$$

Note two things about maps  $f: S \to S'$  between compact Riemann surfaces: first, that the number of branch points of f, counting multiplicity, is always even; and second, that unless f is constant,  $g(S) \ge g(S')$ . The latter follows also from the fact that a Riemann surface of genus g has exactly g linearly independent holomorphic 1-forms on it; if  $f: S \to S'$  is nonconstant, it is easy to see that  $f^*: H^0(S', \Omega^1_{S'}) \to H^0(S, \Omega^1_S)$  is injective, and hence  $g(S) \ge g(S')$ .

# The Genus Formula

We will give here three proofs of the *genus formula*, which gives the genus of a smooth plane curve in terms of its degree.

First, the topological argument. Suppose  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^2$  is a smooth curve of degree *d*, given in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  as the locus of zeros of a homogeneous polynomial  $F(Z_0, Z_1, Z_2)$  of degree *d*. In terms of Euclidean coordinates  $z_1 = Z_1/Z_0$ ,  $z_2 = Z_2/Z_0$  on  $C^2 \subset \mathbb{P}^2$ , the equation is

$$f(z_1, z_2) = F(1, z_1, z_2).$$

Choose a point  $p \in \mathbb{P}^2$  not on S and a line H not containing p; after a linear change of coordinates we may take

$$p = [0,0,1], \quad H = (Z_2 = 0);$$

we may also assume the line L at infinity  $(Z_0=0)$  is not tangent to S.

Now consider the map  $\pi_p: S \to \mathbb{P}^1$  given by projecting from p to H. Near a point  $q \in S$  with  $(\partial f/\partial z_2)(q) \neq 0$ ,  $z_1$  will serve as local coordinate on S, so the map is unramified; if  $(\partial f/\partial z_2)(q) = 0$ , then  $(\partial f/\partial z_1)(q) \neq 0$  and—taking  $z_2$  as local coordinate on S near q,  $z_1 = z_1(z_2)$  as a function of  $z_2$ —we can write

$$f(z_1(z_2), z_2) \equiv 0$$

so by the chain rule

$$\frac{\partial f}{\partial z_2} + \frac{\partial f}{\partial z_1} \cdot \frac{\partial z_1}{\partial z_2} \equiv 0 \text{ on } S.$$

Consequently the order of vanishing of  $\partial z_1/\partial z_2$  at q—that is, the ramification index v(q) of the map  $\pi_p$  at q minus one—is equal to the order of zero of  $\partial f/\partial z_2$  at  $q \in S$ —that is, the multiplicity of intersection of S with the curve  $(\partial f/\partial z_2=0)$  at q.  $(\partial f/\partial z_2=0)$  is a curve of degree d-1 in  $\mathbb{P}^2$ , and so its intersection number with S is d(d-1); since all points of  $S \cap (\partial f/\partial z_2=0)$  lie in the finite plane  $(Z_0 \neq 0)$ ,

$$\sum \left( v(q) - 1 \right) = d(d-1).$$

Now  $[S] = d \cdot [H]$  in  $H_2(\mathbb{P}^2, \mathbb{Z})$ , so the sheet number of the projection map  $\pi_p$  is d; by the Riemann-Hurwitz formula,

$$\chi(S) = d \cdot \chi(\mathbb{P}^1) - \sum_{q \in S} (v(q) - 1)$$
$$= 2d - d(d - 1)$$

and so

$$g(S) = \frac{2 - \chi(S)}{2} = \frac{(d-1)(d-2)}{2}.$$

A second way to arrive at this formula is by the *adjunction formula* from Section 2 of Chapter 1. It gives

$$K_{S} = K_{\mathbf{P}^{2}}|_{S} \otimes N_{S}$$
$$= (K_{\mathbf{P}^{2}} + S)|_{S}$$

Now from that section  $K_{\mathbf{P}^2} = -3H$  and S = dH, so  $K_{\mathbf{P}^2} + S = (d-3)H$  on

#### PRELIMINARIES

 $\mathbb{P}^2$ . Thus

$$\chi(S) = -\deg K_S = -^{\#}(S \cdot (d-3)H) = -d(d-3)$$

and

$$g(S) = \frac{2-\chi(S)}{2} = \frac{(d-1)(d-2)}{2}.$$

The third way to compute g(S) is by the Poincaré residue map. Recall (p. 147) that for a meromorphic 2-form  $\omega$  on  $\mathbb{P}^2$  holomorphic on  $\mathbb{P}^2 - S$  and with a single pole along S, and written locally as

$$\omega = g(z_1, z_2) \frac{dz_1 \wedge dz_2}{f(z_1, z_2)},$$

the Poincaré residue  $R(\omega)$  is given by

$$R(\omega) = -g(z_1, z_2) \frac{dz_1}{(\partial f/\partial z_2)(z_1, z_2)}$$
$$= g(z_1, z_2) \frac{dz_2}{(\partial f/\partial z_1)(z_1, z_2)}.$$

Recall also that the Poincaré residue map gives in this case an isomorphism

$$H^0(\mathbb{P}^2,\Omega^2(S)) \longrightarrow H^0(S,\Omega^1_S).$$

Now consider  $\omega \in H^0(\mathbb{P}^2, \Omega^2(S))$ , written as above. The form  $dz_1 \wedge dz_2$  extends to a meromorphic 2-form on  $\mathbb{P}^2$ ; since  $K_{\mathbf{P}^2} = -3H$  and  $dz_1 \wedge dz_2$  is nonzero holomorphic on  $\mathbb{P}^2 - L$ , it follows that  $dz_1 \wedge dz_2$  must have a pole of order 3 along the line L. Similarly, f extends to a meromorphic function on  $\mathbb{P}^2$ , and since f is a polynomial with a single zero along a curve of degree d in  $\mathbb{P}^2 - L$ , it must have a pole of order d along L. It follows that g must extend to a meromorphic function with a pole of order  $\leq d-3$  along L, i.e., g must be a polynomial of degree  $\leq d-3$  in  $z_1, z_2$ . Thus the holomorphic 1-forms in S are exactly the differentials

$$\omega = g(z_1, z_2) \frac{dz_1}{(\partial f/\partial z_2)(z_1, z_2)}$$

for g a polynomial of degree  $\leq d-3$ . We have seen that the number of monomials of degree  $\leq d$  in *n* variables is  $\binom{n+d}{d}$ , and so

$$g(S) = h^0(S, \Omega^1)$$
  
=  $\binom{d-1}{2} = \frac{(d-1)(d-2)}{2}$ .

Later on we will see how to extend this formula to certain singular curves.

## Cases g = 0, 1

First, let S be any compact Riemann surface of genus 0. Then

$$h^1(S, \mathfrak{O}) = h^0(S, \Omega^1) = 0$$

and so, for L = [p] the line bundle associated to any point  $p \in S$  we see from the long exact cohomology sequence associated to the sequence

$$0 \to \mathfrak{O}_S \to \mathfrak{O}_S(L) \to L_p \to 0$$

that L has a global section nonzero at p, i.e., there exists a nonconstant meromorphic function f on S, holomorphic away from p and having only a simple pole at p. But such a function assumes the value  $\infty$ , and hence every value  $\lambda$ , exactly once, and so gives an isomorphism  $f: S \rightarrow \mathbb{P}^1$ . Thus,

any compact Riemann surface of genus 0 is the Riemann sphere  $\mathbb{P}^1$ 

Next, we consider curves of genus 1. The full story on these curves will not be available to us until the next section; for the time being we will start by proving that any compact Riemann surface S of genus 1 can be realized as a nonsingular cubic curve in  $\mathbb{P}^2$ .

The proposition is easy to prove: we know that deg  $K_S = 0$ , and so, by the embedding theorem, for any  $p \in S$  the complete linear system of the line bundle L = [3p] gives an embedding of S as a cubic curve in  $\mathbb{P}^N$  where  $N = h^0(S, \mathcal{O}(L)) - 1 \ge 2$ . But  $H^0(S, \mathcal{O}(L))$  corresponds to meromorphic functions on S holomorphic on  $S - \{p\}$  and of order  $\ge -3$  at p; since any such function is uniquely determined by its principal part

$$\frac{a_{-3}}{z^3} + \frac{a_{-2}}{z^2} + \frac{a_{-1}}{z} + a_0 + \cdots$$

at p, and since there cannot exist a meromorphic function with only a single pole at p—as noted before, such a function would give a 1-1 map of S to  $\mathbb{P}^1$ —we see that  $h^0(S, \mathcal{O}(L)) \leq 3$ , hence  $h^0(S, \mathcal{O}(L)) = 3$  and we are done.

It is worthwhile, however, to go through the process explicitly in this case. First we shall establish a basic general fact:

**Lemma (Residue Theorem).** For  $\varphi$  a meromorphic one-form on a compact Riemann surface S with polar divisor  $a_1 + \cdots + a_d$ ,

$$\sum_{i} \operatorname{Res}_{a_{i}}(\varphi) = 0.$$

**Proof.** Letting  $B_{\varepsilon}(a_i)$  be an  $\varepsilon$ -disc around  $a_i$ , we have by Stokes' theorem

$$0 = -\int_{S-\bigcup_i B_{\epsilon}(a_i)} d\varphi = \int_{\partial(\bigcup_i B_{\epsilon}(a_i))} \varphi = \sum_i \operatorname{Res}_{a_i}(\varphi). \qquad Q.E.D.$$

Applying this to  $\varphi = df/f$  shows again that meromorphic function f on S has the same number of zeroes as poles.

We return to our Riemann surface S of genus 1. As noted before, there are no nonconstant meromorphic functions on S with only a single pole at p. On the other hand, by the vanishing theorem

$$H^1(S, \mathfrak{O}(p)) = 0,$$

and so the exact sequence

$$0 \to \mathfrak{O}(p) \to \mathfrak{O}(2p) \to \mathbb{C}_p \to 0$$

tells us that there does indeed exist a meromorphic function F on S with a double pole at p, holomorphic elsewhere. Next,

$$h^{0}(S, \Omega^{1}) = g(S) = 1,$$

so S has a nonzero holomorphic 1-form  $\omega$ ; since deg  $K_S = \text{deg}(\omega) = 0$ ,  $\omega$  must be everywhere nonzero. Consider the meromorphic form  $F \cdot \omega$ ; it is holomorphic on  $S - \{p\}$ , and by the residue theorem

$$\operatorname{Res}_{p}(F \cdot \omega) = 0.$$

Consequently if z is any local coordinate around p, after multiplying by a constant and adding a constant we can write the series expansion of F as

$$F(z)=\frac{1}{z^2}+[1].$$

Now consider the meromorphic function  $dF/\omega$  on S. Since  $\omega$  is nonzero everywhere,  $dF/\omega$  is holomorphic on  $S - \{p\}$  and has a triple pole at p; setting

$$F' = \lambda \frac{dF}{\omega} + \lambda' F + \lambda''$$

for suitable constants  $\lambda, \lambda', \lambda''$ , we can write

$$F'(z) = \frac{1}{z^3} + \begin{bmatrix} 1 \end{bmatrix}$$

near p.

The map  $\iota_L: S \to \mathbb{P}^2$  associated to the line bundle L = [3p] can thus be given by

$$q \mapsto [1, F(q), F'(q)].$$

Writing out expansions around p, we have

$$F'(z)^{2} = \frac{1}{z^{6}} + \frac{c}{z^{2}} + [-1]$$

and

$$F(z)^{3} = \frac{1}{z^{6}} + \frac{c'}{z^{3}} + \frac{c''}{z^{2}} + [-1],$$

so that the meromorphic function

$$F'(z)^{2} + c'F'(z) - F(z)^{3} + (c''-c)F(z)$$

is holomorphic away from p, with at most a single pole at p, hence equal to a constant. The image of S under the embedding  $\iota_L$  is accordingly the locus of the polynomial

$$y^2 + c'y = x^3 + ax + b,$$

where  $x = Z_1/Z_0$ ,  $y = Z_2/Z_0$  are Euclidean coordinates on  $\mathbb{P}^2$ . After a linear change of the coordinate y, we may take this polynomial of the form

(\*) 
$$y^2 = x^3 + ax + b$$
,

and finally, after a linear change in the x-coordinate, taking two of the roots of the polynomial  $x^3 + ax + b$  to 0 and 1, we see that any curve of genus 1 is the zero locus in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  of a cubic polynomial

$$y^2 = x \cdot (x-1) \cdot (x-\lambda)$$

for some  $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ .

Note that by the above a Riemann surface of genus 1 is determined by the one parameter  $\lambda$  in the polynomial (\*) above; since the quotient  $\mathbb{C}/\Lambda$ of  $\mathbb{C}$  by any rank 2 lattice  $\Lambda \subset \mathbb{C}$  is a Riemann surface of genus 1, and since one complex parameter is required to specify a lattice  $\Lambda \subset \mathbb{C}$  of rank 2 up to an automorphism of  $\mathbb{C}$ , we might expect that in fact all curves of genus 1 may be realized as  $\mathbb{C}/\Lambda$ . This is in fact the case, as we shall see in the next section.

In closing we note that meromorphic functions on  $S = \mathbb{C}/\Lambda$  are the same as entire meromorphic functions on  $\mathbb{C}$ , which are periodic for the lattice  $\Lambda$ .

# 2. ABEL'S THEOREM

## Abel's Theorem—First Version

The indefinite integrals of the form

(\*) 
$$\int \frac{dx}{\sqrt{x^2 + ax + b}}$$

224

are readily solved in closed form; more generally, any integral

$$\int R(x,\sqrt{x^2+ax+b})\,dx,$$

for R a rational function, has a closed-form solution involving only elementary functions. The solutions to integrals of this type have been known since the early days of calculus. For a long time, however, mathematicians were unable to do much with the integrals

(\*\*) 
$$\int \frac{dx}{\sqrt{x^3 + ax^2 + bx + c}}$$

or, more generally, the Abelian integrals

 $\int R(x,y)dx,$ 

where R is a rational function, and x and y are related by a polynomial equation f(x,y)=0 of degree >2.

In view of the genus formula of the last section, one reason for the difficulty is easy to spot: the first integral (\*) can be thought of as the line integral

$$\int \frac{dx}{y}$$

of the meromorphic form dx/y on the curve C given in terms of Euclidean coordinates x,y in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  by  $y^2 = x^2 + ax + b$ . Now C is a conic curve, hence isomorphic to  $\mathbb{P}^1$  via a polynomial map; if t = t(x,y) is a Euclidean coordinate on  $\mathbb{P}^1$ , the meromorphic form dx/y on C must be of the form R(t)dt on  $\mathbb{P}^1$  with R a rational function. Thus for  $(x_0, y_0), (x, y) \in C$ ,

$$\int_{(x_0,y_0)}^{(x,y)} \frac{dx}{y} = \int_{t(x_0,y_0)}^{t(x,y)} R(t) dt$$

and the latter integral is easy to solve. Note moreover that since  $\mathbb{P}^1$  is simply connected and dx/y is closed, the only dependence of the integral on the choice of path arises from the residues of dx/y, which are readily calculated.

The integral (\*\*), on the other hand, is the integral of the form dx/y on the cubic curve  $C = (y^2 = x^3 + ax^2 + bx + c)$ . Now, if C is smooth then by the genus formula it has genus 1, and hence cannot be parametrized by a single meromorphic function; thus no such simple expression as the one given above for (\*) is possible for (\*\*). Moreover, C is topologically a torus and therefore not simply connected; so the integral

$$\int_{p}^{q} \frac{dx}{y}$$

is well-defined only modulo the *periods* of dx/y, that is, the integrals of dx/y over closed loops  $\gamma \in H_1(C, \mathbb{Z})$ . More precisely, note that from the preceding section the form  $\omega = dx/y$  is everywhere holomorphic on C and so is a generator of  $H^0(C, \Omega^1)$ . Let  $\gamma_1, \gamma_2$  be closed loops on C generating  $H_1(C, \mathbb{Z}) \cong \mathbb{Z} \oplus \mathbb{Z}$ , and denote by

$$a_1 = \int_{\gamma_1} \omega, \qquad a_2 = \int_{\gamma_2} \omega$$

the corresponding periods of  $\omega$ . The general periods of  $\omega$  on C will then be of the form  $n \cdot a_1 + m \cdot a_2$ ,  $n, m \in \mathbb{Z}$ . If  $a_1$  and  $a_2$  were linearly dependent over  $\mathbb{R}$ , we could write

$$k_1 \int_{\gamma_1} \omega + k_2 \int_{\gamma_2} \omega = 0$$

for  $k_1, k_2 \in \mathbb{R}$ ; we would then have

$$k_1 \int_{\gamma_1} \overline{\omega} + k_2 \int_{\gamma_2} \overline{\omega} = 0,$$

and since  $\omega$  and  $\overline{\omega}$  generate  $H^{1,0}(C) \oplus H^{0,1}(C) = H^1_{DR}(C)$ , this would imply that

$$k_1[\gamma_1] + k_2[\gamma_2] = 0 \in H_1(C, \mathbb{R}),$$

which is impossible. Thus  $a_1$  and  $a_2$  are independent over  $\mathbb{R}$ , and so the periods  $\Lambda = \{n \cdot a_1 + m \cdot a_2\}_{n,m \in \mathbb{Z}} \subset \mathbb{C}$  of  $\omega$  in C form a lattice in C. Correspondingly, the value of the integral

$$\int_{p_0}^p \omega,$$

while not a well-defined number, is well-defined as a point of the complex torus  $\mathbb{C}/\Lambda$ .

The first major step toward understanding integrals of this type was made by Abel in 1826. Abel noted that, while the single integral above is a highly intractable function of the point p = (x, y) on C, the qualitative behavior of the more general *Abelian sums* 

$$\sum \int_{p_0}^{p_i} \omega$$

was in fact subject to easily expressed relations. A special case of what Abel proved is the following: for C and  $\omega$  as above, and for any line  $L \subset \mathbb{P}^2$ , let  $p_1(L)$ ,  $p_2(L)$ , and  $p_3(L)$  denote the three points of intersection of L with C (the ordering of these points, of course, is not well-defined). Let  $\psi(L)$  denote the Abelian sum

$$\psi(L) = \sum_{i=1}^{3} \int_{p_0}^{p_i} \omega;$$

as before,  $\psi(L)$  is well-defined modulo the periods  $\Lambda$  of  $\omega$ . Then we have

# Abel's Theorem (First Version)

$$\psi(L) = \operatorname{constant} (\operatorname{mod} \Lambda)$$

**Proof.** A modern version of the proof is deceptively easy. We consider  $\psi$  as a map

$$\psi \colon \mathbb{P}^{2*} \to \mathbb{C}/\Lambda$$

from the space  $\mathbb{P}^{2*}$  of lines in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  to the complex torus  $\mathbb{C}/\Lambda$ ; clearly it is holomorphic. Let z be a Euclidean coordinate on  $\mathbb{C}/\Lambda$  and dz the corresponding global 1-form; then, since  $H^{1,0}(\mathbb{P}^2) = H^0(\mathbb{P}^2,\Omega^1) = 0$ ,

$$\psi^* dz \equiv 0,$$

and hence  $\psi$  is constant.

In a similar way, we prove a slight generalization: again let C be a curve of genus 1,  $\omega \in H^0(C, \Omega^1)$  a holomorphic differential,  $\Lambda \subset \mathbb{C}$  the period lattice of  $\omega$ . Then, if  $D = (g) = \sum p_i - \sum q_i$  is the divisor of a meromorphic function f on C, we have

$$\sum_{i} \int_{q_i}^{p_i} \omega \equiv 0 \text{ (modulo } \Lambda\text{)},$$

i.e., there exists a collection of paths  $\alpha_i$  from  $q_i$  to  $p_i$  such that

$$\sum \int_{\alpha_i} \omega = 0.$$

**Proof.** Write  $D_{\lambda} = (\lambda_0 f - \lambda_1) = \sum p_i(\lambda) - \sum q_i(\lambda)$  for  $\lambda = [\lambda_0, \lambda_1] \in \mathbb{P}^1$ ; set

$$\psi(\lambda) = \sum_{i} \int_{q_i(\lambda)}^{p_i(\lambda)} \omega \pmod{\Lambda}.$$

 $\psi$  is thus a holomorphic map  $\mathbb{P}^1 \to \mathbb{C}/\Lambda$ ; by the same argument as before we see

$$\psi^* dz \in H^0(\mathbb{P}^1, \Omega^1_{\mathbb{P}^1}) = 0$$

⇒ $\psi$  constant and since, as  $\lambda_0 \rightarrow 0$ ,  $\{p_i(\lambda)\} \rightarrow \{q_i(\lambda)\}$ , we have  $\psi \equiv 0$  (modulo  $\Lambda$ ). Q.E.D.

Following some preliminaries concerning the reciprocity formulas, we will give the converse to this version of Abel's theorem for Riemann surfaces of arbitrary genus. Together with the Riemann-Roch formula, these constitute the fundamental tools in the study of algebraic curves.

Let S now be a compact Riemann surface of genus g, and let  $\delta_1, \ldots, \delta_{2g}$  be 1-cycles in S forming a basis for  $H_1(X, \mathbb{Z})$ . We may take  $\delta_1, \ldots, \delta_{2g}$  to be a *canonical basis*, i.e., such that  $\delta_i$  intersects  $\delta_{i+g}$  once positively, and does

0.E.D.

not intersect any other  $\delta_j$ . In such a canonical basis, the cycles  $\delta_1, \ldots, \delta_g$  are called the *A*-cycles,  $\delta_{g+1}, \ldots, \delta_{2g}$  the *B*-cycles.

Now let  $\omega_1, \ldots, \omega_g \in H^0(S, \Omega^1)$  be a basis for the space of holomorphic 1-forms on S. The *period matrix* of S is the  $g \times 2g$  matrix

$$\Omega = \begin{pmatrix} \int_{\delta_1} \omega_1 & \cdots & \int_{\delta_{2g}} \omega_1 \\ \vdots & & \vdots \\ \int_{\delta_1} \omega_g & \cdots & \int_{\delta_{2g}} \omega_g \end{pmatrix}$$

The (transposed) column vectors  $\Pi_i = (\int_{\delta_i} \omega_1, \dots, \int_{\delta_i} \omega_g) \in \mathbb{C}^q$  of the period matrix are called the *periods*; we first check that they are linearly independent over  $\mathbb{R}$ : If we have  $\sum k_i \Pi_i = 0, k_i \in \mathbb{R}$ , then

$$\sum k_i \int_{\delta_i} \omega_j = 0 \text{ for all } j \Rightarrow \sum k_i \int_{\delta_i} \overline{\omega}_j = 0 \text{ for all } j,$$
$$\Rightarrow \sum k_i [\delta_i] = 0 \in H_1(S, \mathbb{R}),$$

since  $\{\omega_j, \overline{\omega}_j\}$  span  $H^1_{DR}(S)$ ; this is impossible, since  $\{\delta_i\}$  is a basis for  $H_1(S, \mathbb{Z})$ .

The 2g periods  $\Pi_i \in \mathbb{C}^g$  thus generate a lattice

$$\Lambda = \left\{ m_1 \Pi_1 + \cdots + m_{2g} \Delta_{2g}, m_i \in \mathbb{Z} \right\}$$

in  $\mathbb{C}^{g}$ ; we define the Jacobian variety  $\mathcal{G}(S)$  of S to be the complex torus  $\mathbb{C}^{g}/\Lambda$ . The Jacobian is a natural range for Abelian integrals: whereas the integral  $\int_{p}^{q} \omega$  of a single holomorphic differential  $\omega$  is defined only modulo the 2g periods of  $\omega$ , which are usually dense in  $\mathbb{C}$ , the vector

$$\left(\int_{p}^{q}\omega_{1},\ldots,\int_{p}^{q}\omega_{g}\right),$$

is well-defined as a vector in  $\mathbb{C}^g$  modulo the discrete lattice  $\Lambda \subset \mathbb{C}^g$ . Picking a base point  $p_0 \in S$ , accordingly, we have a natural map

$$\mu\colon S\to \mathcal{G}(S)$$

given by

$$\mu(p) = \left(\int_{p_0}^p \omega_1, \ldots, \int_{p_0}^p \omega_g\right) \in \mathcal{G}(S).$$

More generally, if  $Div^0(S)$  denotes the group of divisors of degree 0 on S, we define  $\mu: Div^0(S) \rightarrow \mathcal{G}(S)$  by

$$\mu\left(\sum p_{\lambda}-\sum q_{\lambda}\right)=\left(\sum \int_{q_{\lambda}}^{p_{\lambda}}\omega_{\lambda},\ldots,\sum \int_{q_{\lambda}}^{p_{\lambda}}\omega_{g}\right).$$

To study this map, we need to learn something about the relations among the periods of the  $\omega_i$ . These are expressed in the reciprocity laws, one of which we now derive.

## The First Reciprocity Law and Corollaries

To begin with, we may assume that all of the cycles  $\delta_i$  on the Riemann surface S issue from a common point  $s_0 \in S$ . The complement of the  $\delta_i$ 's is then a simply connected region  $\Delta$  on S; the boundary  $\partial \Delta$  contains each  $\delta_i$ twice with opposite orientation, and may be pictured as in Figure 2. What we are doing is making the familiar topological representation of a surface of genus g as a polygon with 4g sides, which are identified in pairs.

Now let  $\omega$  be a holomorphic differential on S,  $\eta$  a meromorphic form whose only singularities are simple poles at points  $s_{\lambda} \in S$ . Assuming that  $\eta$ has no poles on the paths  $\delta_i$ , let  $\Pi^i$  and  $N^i$  denote the periods of  $\omega$  and  $\eta$ , respectively, along the path  $\delta_i$ . Since the region  $\Delta$  is simply connected and  $\omega$  is holomorphic, we can set

$$\pi(s) = \int_{s_0}^s \omega$$

to obtain a holomorphic function  $\pi$  in  $\overline{\Delta}$  with  $\omega = d\pi$ . (See Figure 3.) Note that for any pair of points  $p \in \delta_i$ ,  $p' \in \delta_i^{-1}$  on  $\partial \Delta$  that are identified on S

$$\pi(p') - \pi(p) = \int_{p}^{p'} \omega$$

$$= \int_{p}^{\delta_{i}(1)} \omega + \int_{\delta_{g+i}} \omega + \int_{\delta_{i}(1)}^{p'} \omega$$

$$= \int_{\delta_{g+i}} \omega$$

$$= \Pi^{g+i}$$

$$\delta_{i} \qquad \delta_{g+i}$$

$$\bullet P_{0} \qquad \Delta$$

$$\delta_{g+i}$$



and similarly for  $p \in \delta_{g+i}, p' \in \delta_{g+i}^{-1}$  identified on S,

$$\pi(p') - \pi(p) = -\Pi^i.$$

Consider the meromorphic 1-form  $\pi \cdot \eta$  in  $\overline{\Delta}$ . By the residue theorem, since  $\eta$  has only first order poles,

$$\int_{\partial\Delta} \pi \cdot \eta = 2\pi \sqrt{-1} \sum_{\lambda} \operatorname{Res}_{s_{\lambda}}(\pi \cdot \eta)$$
$$= 2\pi \sqrt{-1} \sum_{\lambda} \operatorname{Res}_{s_{\lambda}}(\eta) \cdot \int_{s_{0}}^{s_{\lambda}} \omega.$$

On the other hand, we can compute the integral of  $\pi \cdot \eta$  around  $\partial \Delta$  explicitly by considering together the contributions of the pair of sides of  $\partial \Delta$  corresponding to  $\delta_i$  and  $\delta_i^{-1}$ : since, for points  $p \in \delta_i$  and  $p' \in \delta_i^{-1}$  identified on S, the difference  $\Pi(p') - \Pi(p)$  is a constant  $\Pi^{g+i}$ , we see that

$$\int_{\delta_i+\delta_i^{-1}}\pi\cdot\eta=-\Pi^{g+i}\cdot\int_{\delta_i}\eta=-\Pi^{g+i}\cdot N^i.$$

Similarly

$$\int_{\delta_{g+i}+\delta_{g+i}}\pi\cdot\eta=\Pi^i\cdot N^{g+i}.$$

Comparing the two expressions for  $\int_{\partial\Delta} \pi \cdot \eta$ , we find the

**Reciprocity Law I** 

$$\sum_{i=1}^{s} \left( \prod^{i} N^{g+i} - \prod^{g+i} N^{i} \right) = 2\pi \sqrt{-1} \sum_{\lambda} \operatorname{Res}_{s_{\lambda}}(\eta) \cdot \int_{s_{0}}^{s_{\lambda}} \omega_{s_{0}}(\eta) d\eta + \sum_{\lambda} \int_{s_{0}}^{s_{\lambda}} \left( \prod_{j=1}^{s} \sum_{i=1}^{s} \prod_{j=1}^{s} \prod_{j=1}^{s} \sum_{j=1}^{s} \prod_{j=1}^{s} \prod_{j=1}^{s}$$

where the integrals on the right are taken in the interior of  $\Delta$ .

This is classically known as the reciprocity law for differentials of the first and third kinds. In classical terminology, a differential of the first kind on a Riemann surface S is a holomorphic 1-form; a differential of the second kind is a meromorphic 1-form with no residues, and a differential of the third kind is a meromorphic form with only single poles. Clearly a differential is of the first kind if and only if it is both of the second kind and of the third kind; we shall see shortly that any meromorphic 1-form is the sum of differentials of the second and third kinds. Later on we will prove a reciprocity law for differentials of the first and second kinds.

Before we can apply the reciprocity law, we need to prove a similar result, which will enable us to normalize our basis for  $H^0(S,\Omega^1)$ . Let  $\omega,\omega'$  be two holomorphic 1-forms on S,  $\Pi^i$  and  $\Pi'^i$  their respective periods around  $\delta_i$ . Let  $\Delta$  and  $\pi$  be as above, and consider the integral around  $\partial \Delta$  of the form  $\pi \cdot \overline{\omega}'$ . The exterior derivative  $d(\pi \cdot \overline{\omega}') = d\pi \wedge \overline{\omega}' = \omega \wedge \overline{\omega}'$ , and so by Stokes' theorem

$$\int_{\partial \Delta} \pi \cdot \overline{\omega}' = \int_{S} \omega \wedge \overline{\omega}',$$

and, evaluating the line integral just as in the proof of the reciprocity law, we obtain

$$\int_{S} \omega \wedge \overline{\omega}' = \sum \left( \prod^{i} \cdot \overline{\Pi'^{i+g}} - \Pi^{i+g} \overline{\Pi'^{i}} \right).$$

In particular if we take  $\omega' = \omega$ , then since  $\omega \wedge \overline{\omega}$  is positive we find that

$$(**) \qquad 0 < \sqrt{-1} \int_{S} \omega \wedge \overline{\omega} = \sqrt{-1} \sum_{i=1}^{8} \left( \prod^{i} \overline{\Pi^{g+i}} - \Pi^{g+i} \overline{\Pi^{i}} \right)$$

for  $\omega \neq 0$ . It follows from this that any holomorphic 1-form  $\omega$  whose A-periods all vanish must be identically zero, i.e., the first  $g \times g$  minor of the period matrix  $\Omega$  is nonsingular. Once we know this, we can take our basis  $\omega_1, \ldots, \omega_p$  for  $H^0(S, \Omega^1)$  so that

$$\int_{\delta_i} \omega_j = \delta_{ij} \quad \text{for} \quad 1 \leq i,j \leq g,$$

i.e., so that the period matrix has the form

$$(I_{g}, Z).$$

Such a basis for  $H^0(S, \Omega^1)$  is called *normalized*.

We now return to the reciprocity law and deduce some consequences. First, consider the case where  $\eta = \omega'$  is a holomorphic 1-form; write  $\Pi''$  for the periods of  $\omega'$ . Since  $\omega'$  has no residues, the formula reads

$$\sum_{i=1}^{g} \left( \Pi^{i} \Pi^{\prime g+i} - \Pi^{g+i} \Pi^{\prime i} \right) = 0.$$

This is the first Riemann bilinear relation in the periods. In particular, if

 $\omega = \omega_i, \omega' = \omega_j$  are elements of our normalized basis, all but two terms in the expression on the right vanish, and we have

$$\int_{\delta_{g+i}} \omega_j - \int_{\delta_{g+j}} \omega_i = 0,$$

i.e., the right-hand block Z in the period matrix above is symmetric. Note that since the quadratic form on  $H^0(S, \Omega^1)$  given by

$$(\omega_i,\omega_j) = \sqrt{-1} \int_{S} \omega_i \wedge \overline{\omega}_j = \sqrt{-1} \int_{\delta_{g+i}} \omega_j - \sqrt{-1} \int_{\delta_{g+j}} \omega_i = 2 \cdot \operatorname{Im} \int_{\delta_{g+j}} \omega_j$$

is positive definite, the imaginary part Im(Z) of Z is positive definite; this is the second Riemann bilinear relation. In sum, the two Riemann bilinear relations imply that for a normalized basis of  $H^0(S, \Omega^1)$ , the period matrix  $\Omega$  of S has the form

$$\Omega = (I,Z)$$
 with  $Z = Z'$ ,  $\operatorname{Im} Z > 0$ .

# Abel's Theorem—Second Version

Let S as before be a Riemann surface of genus g,  $D = \sum (p_{\lambda} - q_{\lambda})$  a divisor of degree 0 on S, and consider the Abelian sum

$$\mu(D) = \left(\sum_{q_{\lambda}} \int_{q_{\lambda}}^{p_{\lambda}} \omega_{1}, \dots, \sum_{q_{\lambda}} \int_{q_{\lambda}}^{p_{\lambda}} \omega_{g}\right) \in \mathcal{G}(S).$$

Abel's theorem in the case g=1 tells us that if D is the divisor (f) of a meromorphic function f on S, then  $\mu(D)=0$ . It is not hard to extend this statement to the case of genus g: If D=(f), then the map

$$\psi \colon [\lambda_0, \lambda_1] \to \mu((\lambda_0 f - \lambda_1))$$

from  $\mathbb{P}^1$  to  $\mathcal{J}(S)$  is holomorphic, and since the holomorphic 1-forms  $dz_i$  on the complex torus  $\mathcal{J}(S)$  span the cotangent space at each point,

$$\psi^*(dz_i) \equiv 0 \Rightarrow \psi$$
 is constant  
 $\Rightarrow \mu(D) = \psi(0) = \psi(\infty) = 0.$ 

Conversely, we will now show that if  $D = \sum (p_{\lambda} - q_{\lambda})$  is any divisor on S of degree 0 and  $\mu(D) = 0$ , then D is the divisor of a meromorphic function.

The problem, which may at first seem difficult, becomes straightforward once we transpose it from a question about the existence of a meromorphic function to one about the existence of a certain meromorphic form. Note that if f is a meromorphic function with  $(f) = \Sigma(p_{\lambda} - q_{\lambda})$ , then the differential

$$\eta = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} d\log f = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \frac{df}{f}$$

is a meromorphic form with polar divisor

$$(\eta)_{\infty} = -\left(\sum_{\lambda} (p_{\lambda} + q_{\lambda})\right)$$
 1)

$$\operatorname{Res}_{p_{\lambda}}(\eta) = \frac{a_{\lambda}}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}}, \quad \operatorname{Res}_{q_{\lambda}}(\eta) = \frac{b_{\lambda}}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}}, \quad 2)$$

where we are now writing

$$D = \sum a_i p_i + \sum b_i q_i$$

with the  $p_{\lambda}, q_{\lambda}$  distinct; and moreover

$$\int_{\gamma} \eta \in \mathbb{Z}$$
 3)

for any closed loop  $\gamma$  on  $S - \{p_i, q_i\}$ . Conversely, if  $\eta$  is any meromorphic form with these three properties, we can set

$$f(p) = e^{2\pi i \int_{p_0}^{p} \eta}$$

to obtain a well-defined meromorphic function f with (f) = D. Thus, to prove the converse to Abel's theorem, we have to show that for  $D = \sum (p_{\lambda} - q_{\lambda})$  with  $\mu(D) = 0$ , there exists a differential of the third kind  $\eta$ , holomorphic on  $S - \{p_{\lambda}, q_{\lambda}\}$  with residues  $a_{\lambda}$  at  $p_{\lambda}$ ,  $b_{\lambda}$  at  $q_{\lambda}$ , and having all integral periods. First, we check that we can at least find a meromorphic differential with the requisite singularities:

**Lemma.** Given a finite set of points  $\{p_{\lambda}\}$  on S and complex numbers  $a_{\lambda}$  such that  $\sum a_{\lambda} = 0$ , there exists a differential of the third kind on S, holomorphic on  $S - \{p_{\lambda}\}$  and having residue  $a_{\lambda}$  at  $p_{\lambda}$ .

**Proof.** Consider the exact sheaf sequence on S

$$0 \longrightarrow \Omega^{1} \longrightarrow \Omega^{1}(\Sigma p_{\lambda}) \xrightarrow{\operatorname{res.}} \oplus \mathbb{C}_{p_{\lambda}} \longrightarrow 0.$$

By Kodaira-Serre duality

$$H^{1}(S,\Omega^{1}) \cong H^{0}(S,\mathfrak{O}) \cong \mathbb{C},$$

so that the image of  $H^0(S, \Omega^1([\Sigma p_{\lambda}]))$  in  $\bigoplus \mathbb{C}_{p_{\lambda}}$  has codimension at most 1. But we have seen that the sum of the residues of any meromorphic 1-form on S is zero; so the image of  $H^0(S, \Omega^1([\Sigma p_{\lambda}]))$  is contained in, hence equal to, the hyperplane  $(\Sigma a_{\lambda} = 0) \subset \bigoplus \mathbb{C}_{p_{\lambda}}$ . Q.E.D.

Now choose cycles  $\delta_1, \ldots, \delta_{2g}$  representing a canonical basis for  $H_1(S, \mathbb{Z})$  as on p. 227 such that no point  $p_{\lambda}, q_{\lambda}$  lies on one of the paths  $\delta_j$ , and let  $\omega_1, \ldots, \omega_g$  be a normalized basis for  $H^0(S, \Omega^1)$  with respect to  $\{\delta_1, \ldots, \delta_{2g}\}$ . By the lemma, there exists a differential of the third kind with residues  $a_{\lambda}/(2\pi\sqrt{-1})$  at  $p_{\lambda}, b_{\lambda}/(2\pi\sqrt{-1})$  at  $q_{\lambda}$ ; any two such forms differ by a holomorphic form on S, and hence there exists a unique such form  $\eta$  such that the A-periods

$$N^{i}=\int_{\delta_{i}}\eta=0, \qquad i=1,\ldots,g.$$

The problem now is to alter  $\eta$  so as to make all its *B*-periods integral; clearly we can do this without disturbing the singularities of  $\eta$  or the integrality of its *A*-periods only by adding on an integral linear combination of the forms  $\omega_i$ . To see if this is possible, we read off the *B*-periods of  $\eta$  by the reciprocity law: since  $N^i = 0$  for i = 1, ..., g, we have for each *i*,

$$N^{g+i} = \sum_{\lambda} a_{\lambda} \int_{p_0}^{p_{\lambda}} \omega_i + \sum_{\lambda} b_{\lambda} \int_{p_0}^{q_{\lambda}} \omega_i$$
$$= \sum_{\lambda} \int_{q_{\lambda}}^{p_{\lambda}} \omega_i$$

for some choice of paths  $\alpha_{\lambda}$  from  $q_{\lambda}$  to  $p_{\lambda}$ . Now we are essentially done. By hypothesis,

$$\mu(D) = \left(\sum_{\lambda} \int_{\alpha_{\lambda}} \omega_{1}, \dots, \sum_{\lambda} \int_{\alpha_{\lambda}} \omega_{g}\right) \in \Lambda,$$

i.e., there exists a cycle

$$\gamma \sim \sum_{k=1}^{2g} m_k \cdot \delta_k, \qquad m_k \in \mathbb{Z}$$

such that for each i,

$$\sum_{\lambda} \int_{\alpha_{\lambda}} \omega_i = \int_{\gamma} \omega_i,$$

and so

$$N^{g+i} = \int_{\gamma} \omega_i$$
 for all *i*.

Set

$$\eta' = \eta - \sum_{k=1}^{g} m_{g+k} \omega_k$$

The periods  $N'^i$  of  $\eta'$  are then given by

$$N^{\prime i} = -m_{g+i}, \qquad i = 1, \dots, g,$$

$$N^{\prime g+i} = N^{g+i} - \sum_{k=1}^{g} m_{g+k} \int_{\delta_{g+i}} \omega_k$$

$$= \sum_{k=1}^{2g} m_k \int_{\delta_k} \omega_i - \sum_{k=1}^{g} m_{g+k} \int_{\delta_{g+i}} \omega_k$$

$$= m_i + \sum_{k=1}^{g} m_{g+k} \left( \int_{\delta_{g+k}} \omega_i - \int_{\delta_{g+i}} \omega_k \right)$$

$$= m_i,$$

234

## ABEL'S THEOREM

by the first bilinear relation of Riemann. Thus  $\eta'$  has all integral periods, and D = (f) for  $f(p) = \exp(2\pi\sqrt{-1}\int_{-\pi}^{p}\eta')$ .

Summarizing, we have proved

Abel's Theorem (Second Version). Given  $D = \sum (p_{\lambda} - q_{\lambda}) \in Div(S)$  and  $\omega_1, \ldots, \omega_g$  a basis for the space of holomorphic 1-forms on S, then D = (f) for some meromorphic function f on S if and only if

$$\varphi(D) = \left(\sum_{\lambda} \int_{q_{\lambda}}^{p_{\lambda}} \omega_{1}, \dots, \sum_{\lambda} \int_{q_{\lambda}}^{p_{\lambda}} \omega_{g}\right) \equiv 0(\Lambda).$$

In fancier language: recalling that  $Pic^{0}(S)$  is the group of divisors of degree zero on S modulo linear equivalence, the map

$$\mu: \operatorname{Div}^{0}(S) \to \mathcal{G}(S)$$

factors

$$\frac{\text{Div}^{0}(S)}{\int} \xrightarrow{\mu} \quad \begin{array}{c} \varphi(S) \\ & \varphi(S) \\ & Pic^{0}(S) \end{array}$$

to give an injection  $\tilde{\mu}$ : Pic<sup>0</sup>(S)  $\rightarrow$   $\mathcal{G}(S)$ .

# Jacobi Inversion

The second statement of Abel's theorem above suggests our next question: Is the map  $\mu$ : Div<sup>0</sup>(S) $\rightarrow$ \$(S) given by Abelian sums surjective, or, in other words, is the induced map  $\tilde{\mu}$ : Pic<sup>0</sup>(S) $\rightarrow$ \$(S) an isomorphism? The Jacobi inversion theorem asserts that the answer to this question is yes, and in fact tells us that we obtain what is suggested by counting dimensions.

**Theorem (Jacobi Inversion).** Given S a curve of genus g,  $p_0 \in S$  and  $\omega_1, \ldots, \omega_g$  a basis for  $H^0(S, \Omega^1)$ , for any  $\lambda \in \mathcal{J}(S)$  we can find g points  $p_1, \ldots, p_r \in S$  such that

(\*) 
$$\mu\left(\sum_{i}\left(p_{i}-p_{0}\right)\right)=\lambda_{i}$$

i.e., for any vector  $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}^g$ , we can find  $p_1, \dots, p_g \in S$  and paths  $\alpha_i$  from  $p_0$  to  $p_i$  such that

$$\sum_{i} \int_{\alpha_{i}} \omega_{j} = \lambda_{j} \qquad \text{for all } j.$$

Moreover, for generic  $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}^{g}$ , the divisor  $\Sigma p_{i}$  is unique.

**Proof.** For now, we will just prove the result; in Section 7 of this chapter, after introducing Riemann's theta function, we will see how to solve the equation (\*) explicitly.

First let  $S^{(d)}$  denote the set of effective divisors of degree d on S, i.e., the set of unordered d-tuples of points  $\{p_1, \ldots, p_d\}$  on S, not necessarily distinct.  $S^{(d)}$  is the quotient of the d-fold product  $S^d = S \times S \times \cdots \times S$  of S with itself d times by the action of the symmetric group  $\Sigma_d$  on d letters; as such it inherits from  $S^d$  the structure of a topological space. In fact, the projection map  $\pi: S^d \to S^{(d)}$  gives  $S^{(d)}$  the structure of a complex manifold: for a point  $D = \Sigma p_i \in S^{(d)}$ , let  $z_i$  be a local coordinate in a neighborhood  $U_i$ of  $p_i$  in S, where we take  $U_i \cap U_j = \emptyset$  for  $p_i \neq p_j$  and  $z_i = z_j$  in  $U_i = U_j$  for  $p_i = p_j$ . Then if we let  $\sigma_1, \ldots, \sigma_d$  denote the elementary symmetric functions, by the fundamental theorem of algebra the map

$$\sum q_i \mapsto (\sigma_1\{z_i(q_i)\}, \dots, \sigma_d\{z_i(q_i)\})$$

gives a coordinate chart on  $\pi(U_1 \times \cdots \times U_d) \subset S^{(d)}$ . Note that away from the branch locus the map  $\pi$  is a covering map and we can take coordinates  $(z_1(p_1), \ldots, z_d(p_d))$  on  $S^{(d)}$ . At the other extreme, around a point  $d \cdot p$  local coordinates are

$$(z_1 + \cdots + z_d, \ldots, z_1 \cdots z_d)$$

The compact complex manifold  $S^{(d)}$  is called the *d*th symmetric product of S. (It is interesting to verify that  $\mathbb{P}^{1(d)} = \mathbb{P}^d$ .) Fixing a base point  $p_0 \in S$ , there are inclusions

$$\iota: S^{(d)} \to \operatorname{Div}^0(S)$$

given by

$$\sum p_{\lambda} \mapsto \sum \left( p_{\lambda} - p_0 \right)$$

and, correspondingly, holomorphic maps

$$\mu^{(d)}: S^{(d)} \to \mathcal{G}(S)$$
  
$$: \sum p_{\lambda} \mapsto \left(\sum_{\lambda} \int_{p_0}^{p_{\lambda}} \omega_1, \dots, \sum_i \int_{p_0}^{p_{\lambda}} \omega_g\right).$$

In this context, the Jacobi inversion theorem asserts that for S of genus g, the map  $\mu^{(g)}$  is surjective and generically one-to-one.

Now let  $D = \sum p_i$  be a point of  $S^{(g)}$  with all  $p_i$  distinct,  $z_i$  a local coordinate on S centered at  $p_i$ , and  $(z_1, \dots, z_g)$  corresponding coordinates on  $S^{(g)}$  near D. For  $D' = \sum z_i$  near D, by calculus

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial z_i} \left( \mu^{(g)}(D') \right) = \frac{\partial}{\partial z_i} \left( \int_{p_0}^{z_i} \omega_j \right)$$
$$= \omega_i / dz_i,$$

where we write  $\omega/dz$  for the function h(z) such that  $\omega = h(z)dz$ . Thus, and this is a fundamental observation, the Jacobian matrix of the map  $\mu^{(d)}$  is
#### **ABEL'S THEOREM**

given near D by

$$\mathcal{G}(\mu^{(d)}) = \begin{bmatrix} \omega_1/dz_1 & \cdots & \omega_1/dz_g \\ \vdots & & \vdots \\ \omega_g/dz_1 & \cdots & \omega_g/dz_g \end{bmatrix}$$

We note that changing the local coordinate  $z_i$  multiplies the *i*th column by a nonzero factor but does not affect the rank of  $\oint (\mu^{(d)})$ .

We may choose  $p_1$  so that  $\omega_1(p_1) \neq 0$ , and then, subtracting a multiple of  $\omega_1$  from  $\omega_2, \ldots, \omega_g$ , we may arrange that  $\omega_2(p_1) = \cdots = \omega_g(p_1) = 0$ . Next, we may choose  $p_2$  so that  $\omega_2(p_2) \neq 0$ , and then arrange as before that  $\omega_3(p_2) = \cdots = \omega_g(p_2) = 0$ . Continuing in this way, the Jacobian matrix at D will be triangular with zeros below the diagonal and nonzero on the diagonal, and so has maximal rank at D.

Thus the map  $\mu^{(g)}$  is not everywhere singular, and the Jacobi inversion theorem follows from the fact that any holomorphic map  $f: M \to N$  between compact connected equidimensional complex manifolds is surjective if  $|\oint(f)| \neq 0$ . This follows immediately from the proper mapping theorem:  $f(M) \subset N$  is an analytic subvariety and contains an open set, hence f(M) = N. For a more elementary argument, let  $\psi_N$  be a volume form on N. Since f is orientation preserving and  $|\oint(f)| \neq 0$ ,

$$\int_M f^* \psi_N > 0.$$

On the other hand, for any  $q \in N$  we have

$$H^{2n}(N-\{q\},\mathbb{R})=0,$$

hence in  $N - \{q\}$ 

$$\psi_N = dq$$

for some  $\varphi \in A^{2n-1}(N-\{q\})$ . Then if  $q \notin f(M)$ ,

$$\int_{\mathcal{M}} f^* \psi_{\mathcal{N}} = \int_{\partial \mathcal{M}} df^* \varphi = 0,$$

a contradiction.

The only thing that remains to be proved is that  $\mu^{(g)}$  is generically one-to-one. But this is clear: by Abel's theorem the fiber of  $\mu^{(g)}$  over any point  $\lambda \in \mathcal{G}(S)$  consists of the set |D| of effective divisors linearly equivalent to any divisor  $D \in \mu^{(g)^{-1}}(\lambda)$ , which is a projective space. On the other hand, by dimension considerations the generic fiber of  $\mu^{(g)}$  is 0-dimensional; it follows that the generic fiber of  $\mu^{(g)}$  is one point. (The map  $\mu^{(g)}$  is an example of a *birational map*; we shall discuss these in detail in Chapter 4.) Q.E.D. Note that as a corollary to Jacobi inversion, we see that every divisor of degree  $\geq$  g on a Riemann surface of genus g is linearly equivalent to an effective divisor.

Consider in particular the case of a Riemann surface S of genus 1. Then  $f(S) = \mathbb{C}/\Lambda$  and the map  $\mu^{(1)}$  is given simply by

$$\mu: p \mapsto \int_{p_0}^p \omega,$$

where  $\omega$  is a generator of  $H^0(S, \Omega^1)$ . By Abel's theorem,  $\mu(p) = \mu(p')$  only if there exists a meromorphic function f on S with  $(f) = (p - p_0) - (p' - p_0) = p - p'$ ; since we have seen that there are no meromorphic functions on Swith only a single pole, it follows that the map  $\mu^{(1)}$  is injective. By the Jacobi inversion theorem, the map is surjective as well, and so we have an isomorphism

$$\mu\colon S \longrightarrow \mathfrak{f}(S),$$

i.e., every Riemann surface of genus 1 is of the form  $\mathbb{C}/\Lambda$  for some lattice  $\Lambda \subset \mathbb{C}$ .

We have thus established the fundamental fact that the nonsingular cubic curves in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  are the same as the compact Riemann surfaces  $\mathbb{C}/\Lambda$  for a suitable lattice  $\Lambda$  in the complex plane. It follows that every such curve C has a group structure; we want to briefly discuss this.

First, recall that at the end of the previous section we constructed meromorphic functions F and F' on a Riemann surface C of genus 1, having a double and triple pole, respectively, at a base point  $p_0 \in C$  and holomorphic elsewhere. We chose F and F' so that in terms of a local coordinate w around  $p_0$ ,

$$F(w) = \frac{1}{w^2} + \begin{bmatrix} 1 \end{bmatrix}$$

and

$$F'(w) = \frac{1}{w^3} + \begin{bmatrix} 1 \end{bmatrix}$$

and

$$dF = F' \cdot \omega,$$

where  $\omega$  is a global nonzero holomorphic 1-form on C. Now, we may express C as the complex torus  $\mathbb{C}/\Lambda$ ; let z be the Euclidean coordinate on C with  $\omega = dz$ . The function F is then the Weierstrass  $\mathfrak{P}$ -function; its derivative  $(\partial/\partial z)\mathfrak{P} = -2F'$  is denoted  $\mathfrak{P}'$ . Note that the Laurent expansion for  $\mathfrak{P}$  around  $p_0$  can contain no terms of odd degree, since otherwise  $\mathfrak{P}(z) - \mathfrak{P}(-z)$  would be a nonconstant holomorphic function on C. Thus

$$\begin{aligned} \mathfrak{P}(z) &= \frac{1}{z^2} + az^2 + bz^4 + [6], \\ \mathfrak{P}'(z) &= -\frac{2}{z^3} + 2az + 4bz^3 + [5], \\ \mathfrak{P}(z)^3 &= \frac{1}{z^6} + \frac{3a}{z^2} + 3b + [2], \\ \mathfrak{P}'(z)^2 &= \frac{4}{z^6} - \frac{8a}{z^2} - 16b + [1], \end{aligned}$$

from which we deduce that  $\mathcal{P}$  and  $\mathcal{P}'$  satisfy the relation

 $\mathfrak{P}^{\prime 2}=4\cdot \mathfrak{P}^3-20a\cdot \mathfrak{P}-28b;$ 

it is conventional to write  $g_2$  for 20a and  $g_3$  for 28b.

Now the holomorphic map

$$\psi: \mathbb{C}/\Lambda \to \mathbb{P}^2$$

given by

$$z\mapsto [1, \mathfrak{P}(z), \mathfrak{P}'(z)]$$

embeds  $\mathbb{C}/\Lambda$  as the locus of the polynomial  $f(x,y) = y^2 - 4x^3 + g_2 \cdot x + g_3$ . The differential  $\omega = dz$  on  $C = \mathbb{C}/\Lambda$  is the Poincaré residue

$$\omega = R\left(\frac{dx \wedge dy}{f(x,y)}\right) = \frac{dx}{\partial f/\partial y} = \frac{dx}{y},$$

and the inverse of  $\psi$  is the Abelian integral

$$\psi^{-1}(p) = \int_{p_0}^{p} \frac{dx}{y} \pmod{\text{periods}}$$

where we take in this case  $p_0 = \psi(0) = [0, 0, 1] \in \mathbb{P}^2$ . If  $p_1, p_2, p_3 \in C$  and  $z_1, z_2, z_3 \in \mathbb{C}$  are the corresponding points in  $\mathbb{C}/\Lambda$ , then Abel's theorem is equivalent to the assertion

$$z_1 + z_2 + z_3 \equiv 0(\lambda) \Leftrightarrow (3p_0 - p_1 - p_2 - p_3) \sim 0,$$

i.e., there exists a meromorphic function f(z) on C with a triple pole at  $p_0$ and zeros at  $p_1, p_2, p_3$ . To see this, let A(x, y) = ax + by + c be the equation of the line L joining  $p_1$  and  $p_2$  in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  and denote by p' the third point of intersection of L with C (Figure 4). Then since the line at infinity intersects C in the divisor  $3p_0 A(\mathfrak{P}(z), \mathfrak{P}'(z))$  is a meromorphic function on  $C = \mathbb{C}/\Lambda$ with divisor  $p_1 + p_2 + p' - 3p_0$ . Thus  $p' \sim p_3$  and so  $p' = p_3$ . In summary:

(\*) 
$$z_1 + z_2 + z_3 \equiv 0(\lambda) \Leftrightarrow p_1, p_2, p_3$$
 are collinear.

Setting  $p_i = [1, \mathfrak{P}(z_i), \mathfrak{P}'(z_i)]$ , we may rewrite (\*) in the form

(\*\*) 
$$\begin{vmatrix} 1 & \mathfrak{P}(z_1) & \mathfrak{P}'(z_1) \\ 1 & \mathfrak{P}(z_2) & \mathfrak{P}'(z_2) \\ 1 & \mathfrak{P}(z_3) & \mathfrak{P}'(z_3) \end{vmatrix} = 0 \Leftrightarrow z_1 + z_2 + z_3 \equiv 0(\Lambda).$$

This beautiful relation may be interpreted in several—eventually equivalent—ways. One is as the famous *addition theorem* for elliptic functions expressing  $\mathcal{P}(-z_1-z_2) = \mathcal{P}(z_1+z_2)$  and  $\mathcal{P}'(-z_1-z_2) = -\mathcal{P}'(z_1+z_2)$  rationally in terms of  $\mathcal{P}(z_1)$ ,  $\mathcal{P}(z_2)$ ,  $\mathcal{P}'(z_1)$ , and  $\mathcal{P}'(z_2)$ . Alternately, we may give the group structure on the cubic curve C geometrically by making the construction with lines dictated by (\*\*). In any case, the inversion of the elliptic integral via Abel's theorem and corresponding theory of cubic curves in the plane occupies a singular position of harmony and depth in the subject of algebraic geometry.

# 3. LINEAR SYSTEMS ON CURVES

#### **Reciprocity Law II**

Let S be a compact Riemann surface of genus g,  $\omega$  a global holomorphic 1-form on S, and  $\eta$  a differential of the second kind, i.e., a global meromorphic 1-form with no residues. We want, as in the first reciprocity law, to relate the periods of  $\omega$  and  $\eta$  to the singularities of  $\eta$ . Since these singularities are not described by the intrinsically defined residue, we choose a local coordinate z around each singular point p of  $\eta$ , and write

$$\eta(z) = (a_{-n}^{p} z^{-n} + \dots + a_{0}^{p} + a_{1}^{p} z + \dots) dz,$$
  

$$\omega(z) = (b_{0}^{p} + b_{1}^{p} z + \dots) dz.$$

Note that  $a_{-1}^p = \operatorname{Res}_p(\eta) = 0$ , and that  $b_0^p(p) = (\omega/dz)(p)$  as defined earlier.



**Figure 4** 

240

#### LINEAR SYSTEMS ON CURVES

Now let  $\delta_1, \ldots, \delta_{2g}$  be cycles on S representing a canonical basis for  $H_1(S, \mathbb{Z})$ , disjoint except for a common base point  $s_0 \in S$  and not containing any singular points of  $\eta$ ; let  $\Pi^i$  and  $N^i$  denote the periods of  $\omega$  and  $\eta$  along  $\delta_i$ . As before,  $\Delta = S - \bigcup \delta_i$  is simply connected and we can set

$$\pi(s) = \int_{s_0}^s \omega$$

to obtain a holomorphic function  $\pi$  in  $\Delta$  with  $d\pi = \omega$ . Consider the meromorphic differential  $\pi \cdot \eta$  on  $\Delta$ ; since  $\eta$  is smooth on the arcs  $\delta_i$ , the integral of  $\pi \cdot \eta$  along the boundary of  $\Delta$  is well-defined, and by the same argument as used in the first reciprocity law

$$\int_{\partial\Delta} \pi \cdot \eta = \sum_{i=1}^{g} \left( \prod^{i} N^{g+i} - \prod^{g+i} N^{i} \right).$$

On the other hand, near a singular point p of  $\eta$  with local coordinate z as above,

$$\pi(z) = \int_{s_0}^p \omega + b_0^p z + \frac{1}{2} b_1^p z^2 + \frac{1}{3} b_2^p z^3 + \cdots$$

so that

$$\int_{\partial\Delta} \pi \cdot \eta = 2\pi\sqrt{-1} \sum_{p} \operatorname{Res}_{p}(\pi \cdot \eta) = 2\pi\sqrt{-1} \sum_{p} \left[ \sum_{j=2}^{n} \frac{a_{-j}^{p} \cdot b_{j-2}^{p}}{j-1} \right]$$

Thus we have the reciprocity law for differentials of the first and second kind:

$$\sum_{i=1}^{g} (\Pi^{i} N^{g+i} - \Pi^{g+i} N^{i}) = 2\pi \sqrt{-1} \sum_{p,j} \frac{a_{-j}^{p} b_{j-2}^{p}}{j-1}.$$

The two reciprocity laws stated are the only ones we shall use in our discussion of curves. It should be pointed out, however, that more general laws can be obtained in the same way with little additional effort. For example, in either of the two formulas given, we may take  $\omega$  to be a differential of the second kind: the function

$$\pi(s) = \int_{s_0}^s \omega$$

will then be meromorphic but still well-defined, and again we will have

$$\sum \left( \prod^{i} N^{g+i} - \prod^{g+i} N^{i} \right) = 2\pi \sqrt{-1} \sum_{p} \operatorname{Res}_{p}(\pi \cdot \eta).$$

Similarly, a reciprocity law for a pair of differentials of the third kind can be proved if we excise some additional arcs from our region  $\Delta$ . We will not

derive all these formulas—the general formalism should by now be evident —but we will mention one rather pretty result that is similarly obtained:

**Theorem (Weil).** Let f,g be meromorphic functions on the compact Riemann surface S, with (f) disjoint from (g). Then

$$\prod_{p \in S} f(p)^{\operatorname{ord}_{p(g)}} = \prod_{p \in S} g(p)^{\operatorname{ord}_{p(f)}}.$$

**Proof.** Let  $\delta_1, \ldots, \delta_{2g}$  and  $\Delta$  be as above. Let  $\{p_i\}$  denote the support of (f),  $\{q_i\}$  the support of (g), and draw smooth arcs  $\alpha_i$  from  $s_0$  to  $p_i$  disjoint except for their common base point  $s_0$  and not containing any of the points  $\{q_i\}$ . Let  $\Delta'$  be the complement of the arcs  $\alpha_i$  in  $\Delta$ ;  $\Delta'$  can again be considered as a polygon with sides  $\ldots, \delta_i, \delta_{g+i}, \delta_i^{-1}, \delta_{g+i}^{-1}, \ldots, \alpha_i, \alpha_i^{-1}, \ldots$  as drawn in Figure 5. Since  $\Delta'$  is simply connected and f is nonzero holomorphic in  $\Delta'$ , we can choose a single branch of the function  $\log f$  in  $\Delta'$ ; we consider the meromorphic differential

$$\varphi = \log f \cdot d \log g = \log f \cdot \frac{dg}{g}$$

in  $\Delta'$ . First, since dg/g has a single pole with residue  $\operatorname{ord}_{q_i}(g)$  at each  $q_i$ , we have by the residue theorem

$$\int_{\partial \Delta'} \varphi = 2\pi \sqrt{-1} \sum_{q_i} \operatorname{Res}_{q_i}(\varphi)$$
$$= 2\pi \sqrt{-1} \sum_{q_i} \operatorname{ord}_{q_i}(g) \cdot \log f(q_i).$$



# LINEAR SYSTEMS ON CURVES

Now, for points  $p \in \delta_i$ ,  $p' \in \delta_i^{-1}$  on  $\partial \Delta'$  identified on S,

$$\log f(p') = \log f(p) + \int_{\delta_{g+i}} d \log f,$$

and so

$$\int_{\delta_i + \delta_i^{-1}} \varphi = \left( \int_{\delta_i} d\log g \right) \left( - \int_{\delta_{g+i}} d\log f \right)$$

and similarly

$$\int_{\delta_{g+i}+\delta_{g+i}^{-1}} \varphi = \left(\int_{\delta_{g+i}} d\log g\right) \left(\int_{\delta_i} d\log f\right).$$

We also see that for points  $p \in \alpha_i$ ,  $p' \in \alpha_i^{-1}$  on  $\partial \Delta'$  identified on S,

$$\log f(p') - \log f(p) = -2\pi \sqrt{-1} \cdot \operatorname{ord}_{p_i}(f),$$

and hence

$$\int_{\alpha_i + \alpha_i^{-1}} \varphi = 2\pi \sqrt{-1} \operatorname{ord}_{p_i}(f) \int_{s_0}^{p_i} d\log g$$

Thus,

$$\sum_{i} \int_{\alpha_{i} + \alpha_{i}^{-1}} \varphi = 2\pi \sqrt{-1} \left( \sum \operatorname{ord}_{p_{i}}(f) \cdot \left( \log g(p_{i}) - \log g(s_{0}) \right) \right)$$
$$= 2\pi \sqrt{-1} \sum \operatorname{ord}_{p_{i}}(f) \cdot \log g(p_{i}),$$

since 
$$\sum_{p_i} \operatorname{ord}_{p_i}(f) = 0$$
. In sum, we have  
 $2\pi\sqrt{-1} \left( \sum \operatorname{ord}_{q_i}(g) \cdot \log f(q_i) - \sum \operatorname{ord}_{p_i}(f) \cdot \log g(p_i) \right)$   
 $= \sum_{i=1}^{g} \left( \left( \int_{\delta_i} d\log f \right) \left( \int_{\delta_{g+i}} d\log g \right) - \left( \int_{\delta_i} d\log g \right) \left( \int_{\delta_{g+i}} d\log f \right) \right)$ 

But  $\int_{\delta_i} d\log f$  is always an integral multiple of  $2\pi\sqrt{-1}$ ; thus the righthand term above is an integral multiple of  $(2\pi\sqrt{-1})^2$  and we see that

$$\sum \operatorname{ord}_{q_i}(g) \cdot \log f(q_i) - \sum \operatorname{ord}_{p_i}(f) \cdot \log g(p_i) \in 2\pi\sqrt{-1} \mathbb{Z}.$$

Exponentiating, we obtain

$$\prod_{i} f(q_i)^{\operatorname{ord}_{q_i}(g)} = \prod_{i} g(p_i)^{\operatorname{ord}_{p_i}(f)}$$
Q.E.D.

as desired.

# The Riemann-Roch Formula

The starting point for our discussion of linear systems is the natural question: given a divisor D on a Riemann surface S of genus g, determine

the dimension of  $H^{0}(S, \mathcal{O}(D))$ , i.e., the number of meromorphic functions f on S with

$$(f) + D \ge 0.$$

We will try to answer the question first for an effective divisor  $D = \sum p_{\lambda}$  of degree d on S. We will assume moreover that the points  $p_{\lambda}$  are distinct —the only difference in the following computation if D has multiple points is a much more cumbersome notation.

As with Abel's theorem, the problem becomes tractable when expressed in terms of differentials. Now if  $f \in \mathfrak{M}(S)$  with  $(f) + D \ge 0$ , then df is a meromorphic 1-form on S holomorphic on  $S - \{p_{\lambda}\}$ , with no periods, no residues, and a pole of order  $\le 2$  at each  $p_{\lambda}$ . Conversely, given any such differential  $\eta$ , the meromorphic function

$$f(p) = \int_{p_0}^p \eta$$

is well-defined and satisfies  $(f) + D \ge 0$ . Since  $df = df' \Leftrightarrow f = f' + \lambda$ ,  $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ , we see that the dimension of  $H^0(S, \mathcal{O}(D))$  is one more than the dimension of the vector space V of differentials of the second kind holomorphic on  $S - \{p_{\lambda}\}$  with no periods and poles of order  $\le 2$  at  $p_{\lambda}$ .

By the Kodaira vanishing theorem, for any  $p \in S$ 

$$H^1(S,\Omega^1(p))=0,$$

and so from the exact sequence

$$0 \to \Omega^{1}(p) \to \Omega^{1}(2p) \to \mathbb{C}_{p} \to 0$$

we see that there exists a meromorphic form on S, holomorphic on  $S - \{p\}$ and having a double pole at p; clearly this form cannot have any residues. It follows that if we let  $z_{\lambda}$  be a local coordinate around the point  $p_{\lambda}$ , for any sequence  $a_1, \ldots, a_d$  of complex numbers there exists a meromorphic *1*-form  $\eta_a$  on S, holomorphic on  $S - \{p_{\lambda}\}$  and having principal part

$$\eta_a(z) = \left(a_\lambda \cdot z_\lambda^{-2} + \begin{bmatrix} 0 \end{bmatrix}\right) dz_\lambda$$

at  $p_{\lambda}$ . Since any two such forms differ by a holomorphic 1-form on S, we see moreover that *there exists a unique such differential*  $\varphi_a$  with all A-periods zero. Let  $W \cong \mathbb{C}^d$  denote the vector space of such forms, and consider the linear map

$$\psi: W \to \mathbb{C}^g$$

obtained by integration over the B-cycles of S:

$$\psi: \varphi_a \mapsto \left(\int_{\delta_{g+1}} \varphi_a, \ldots, \int_{\delta_{2g}} \varphi_a\right).$$

Clearly, the vector space V above is just the kernel of the map  $\psi$ .

#### LINEAR SYSTEMS ON CURVES

To describe  $\psi$  explicitly, let  $\omega_1, \ldots, \omega_g$  be a normalized basis for  $H^0(S, \Omega^1)$ . By the reciprocity law for differentials of the first and second kinds,

$$\int_{\delta_{g+j}} \varphi_a = 2\pi \sqrt{-1} \sum_{\lambda} a_{\lambda} \cdot (\omega_j / dz_{\lambda})(p_{\lambda}),$$

i.e., the map  $\psi$  is given by the matrix

$$\begin{pmatrix} (\omega_1/dz_1)(p_1) & \cdots & (\omega_1/dz_d)(p_d) \\ \vdots & \vdots \\ (\omega_g/dz_1)(p_1) & \cdots & (\omega_g/dz_d)(p_d) \end{pmatrix}$$

Now the number of independent relations among the row vectors of this matrix is just the number of linearly independent holomorphic differentials vanishing at  $p_{\lambda}$  for all  $\lambda$ , that is, the dimension of  $H^0(S, \Omega^1(-D))$ . Thus

$$h^{0}(D) = \dim(\ker \psi) + 1$$
  
=  $d - \operatorname{rank} \psi + 1$   
=  $d - g + h^{0}(K - D) + 1.$ 

This is the classical Riemann-Roch formula.

We have proved the Riemann-Roch for effective divisors, and hence for all divisors of degree  $\ge g$ . For a general D of degree  $\le g-2$ , we apply the formula to K-D to obtain

$$h^{0}(K-D) = (2g-2-d) - g + 1 + h^{0}(D)$$
  
 $\Rightarrow h^{0}(D) = d - g + 1 + h^{0}(K-D).$ 

Finally, if deg D = g - 1 and neither D nor K - D is linearly equivalent to an effective divisor, then  $h^0(D) = h^0(K - D) = 0$ , and the formula again holds.

The Riemann-Roch formula gives us immediately a picture of the behavior of generic linear systems: for generic effective divisors  $D = \sum_{\lambda=1}^{d} p_{\lambda}$  of degree d the matrix  $((\omega_i/dz_{\lambda})(p_{\lambda}))$  has maximal rank, and so

$$h^{0}(D) = \begin{cases} 1, & d \leq g, \\ d-g+1, & d > g, \end{cases}$$

for D outside an analytic subvariety in  $S^{(d)}$ .

An effective divisor D such that  $h^0(K-D) \neq 0$  is called *special*; a special divisor whose associated linear system is larger than that of the generic divisor of its degree—i.e., such that  $h^0(K-D) > g - d$ —is called *irregular*. A linear system is called special or irregular if its individual divisors are.

It should be mentioned at this point that the Riemann-Roch formula can be given a sheaf-theoretic proof. In general, if  $E \rightarrow M$  is a holomorphic

vector bundle on a compact complex manifold M, we define the holomorphic Euler characteristic of E to be

$$\chi(E) = \sum (-1)^p h^p(M, \mathcal{O}(E));$$

we usually write  $\chi(\mathfrak{G}_M)$  for the holomorphic Euler characteristic of the trivial line bundle, i.e.,

$$\chi(\mathfrak{O}_M) = \sum (-1)^p h^{0,p}(M).$$

Now for a line bundle L on a Riemann surface S, by Kodaira-Serre duality we have

$$\chi(L) = h^{0}(S, \Theta(L)) - h^{1}(S, \Theta(L))$$
  
=  $h^{0}(L) - h^{0}(K - L)$   
 $\chi(\Theta_{S}) = h^{0,0}(S) - h^{0,1}(S)$   
=  $1 - g$ ,

and so the Riemann-Roch formula reads simply

$$\chi(L) = \chi(\mathfrak{O}_S) + c_1(L).$$

To prove the Riemann-Roch in this form, we note that it is clear for the trivial bundle, and show that it holds for any L = [D], if and only if it holds as well for L' = [D+p] and L'' = [D-p],  $p \in S$  any point. This is easy: the exact sheaf sequence

$$0 \to \mathcal{O}(D) \to \mathcal{O}(D+p) \to \mathbb{C}_p \to 0$$

gives us the exact cohomology sequence

$$0 \to H^{0}(S, \mathcal{O}(D)) \to H^{0}(S, \mathcal{O}(D+p))$$
$$\to \mathbb{C}_{p} \to H^{1}(S, \mathcal{O}(D)) \to H^{1}(S, \mathcal{O}(D+p)) \to 0,$$

and since the alternating sum of the dimensions of the vector spaces in an exact sequence is zero, this implies that

$$\chi([D+p]) = \chi([D]) + 1. \qquad Q.E.D.$$

This version of the Riemann-Roch formula, while not as explicit as the first, points the way toward generalizations in higher dimensions. The principal fact that holds in general is this: the holomorphic Euler characteristic of a vector bundle  $E \rightarrow M$  on a compact complex manifold is a topological invariant of E and M. In these terms, the essential point of the classical Riemann-Roch formula is the duality  $h^1(D) = h^0(K-D)$ .

# **Canonical Curves**

Let S be a compact Riemann surface of genus  $g \ge 2$ , K the canonical bundle on S. We note immediately that the complete linear system |K| has

#### LINEAR SYSTEMS ON CURVES

no base points: if  $p \in S$  were in the base locus of |K|, we would have

$$h^0(K-p) = h^0(K) = g_1$$

and hence by Riemann-Roch

$$h^{0}(p) = \deg(p) - g + 1 + h^{0}(K-p) = 1 - g + 1 + g = 2,$$

i.e., there would exist a nonconstant meromorphic function on S holomorphic on  $S - \{p\}$  and having only a single pole at p, so S would be biholomorphic to  $\mathbb{P}^1$ . It follows that the line bundle K gives a map

$$\iota_{K} \colon S \to \mathbb{P}^{g-1}$$
$$\colon p \mapsto [\omega_{1}(p), \dots, \omega_{g}(p)]$$

where  $\omega_1, \ldots, \omega_g$  are a basis for  $H^0(S, \Omega^1)$ .  $\iota_K$  is called the *canonical mapping* of S,  $\iota_K(S) \subset \mathbb{P}^{g-1}$  the *canonical curve* of S.

Now, the map  $\iota_{\kappa}$  is 1-1 if for any points  $p,q \in S$ , we can find a  $\omega \in H^0(S,\Omega^1)$  with  $\omega(p)=0$ ,  $\omega(q)\neq 0$ ; it is an immersion if for any  $p \in S$  there exists  $\omega$  vanishing exactly to order 1 at p. Thus,  $\iota_{\kappa}$  is an imbedding if and only if for any points p,q, not necessarily distinct,

$$h^{0}(K-p-q) < h^{0}(K-p) = g-1.$$

By Riemann-Roch,

$$h^{0}(K-p-q) = g - 3 + h^{0}(p+q),$$

and so

$$h^{0}(K-p-q) < h^{0}(K-p) \Leftrightarrow h^{0}(p+q) = 1.$$

Thus  $\iota_K$  fails to be an embedding if and only if there exists a meromorphic function on S having only two poles, i.e., if S can be expressed as a two-sheeted branched covering of  $\mathbb{P}^1$ . Such a Riemann surface is called hyperelliptic. Hyperelliptic Riemann surfaces form an important subset of the set of all curves of genus g, with properties that often differ markedly from those of a general Riemann surface. We will discuss them in detail later on in this section; for the time being, we merely assure the reader that the "general" Riemann surface of genus  $g \ge 3$  is indeed nonhyperelliptic.

Note that if  $L \rightarrow S$  is any line bundle of degree 2g-2, then

$$h^{0}(K-D) = \begin{cases} 0 & \text{if } D \neq K, \\ 1 & \text{if } D = K; \end{cases}$$

by Riemann-Roch, if  $D \neq K$  we find  $h^0(D) = g - 1$ . This implies that: if  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^{g-1}$  is any nondegenerate curve of genus g and degree 2g-2, then S is a canonical curve.

The canonical curve of a Riemann surface S derives much of its importance from the fact that it is intrinsically defined by S, and so as a general rule, any projective invariant of the canonical curve reflects the

*intrinsic structure of* S. We will see this principle applied when we discuss Weierstrass points, and again in discussing the Torelli theorem.

We can rephrase the Riemann-Roch formula in terms of the geometry of the canonical curve: for any divisor  $D = \sum p_i$  on the Riemann surface S,  $h^0(K-D)$  is just the number of hyperplanes in  $\mathbb{P}^{g-1}$  containing the points  $\iota_K(p_i)$ , and so  $h^0(D)$  is equal to the degree of D minus the dimension of the linear space  $\overline{D}$  spanned by the points  $p_i$  on the canonical curve. Here, of course, we take the "linear span" of a point  $p_i$  with multiplicity  $a_i$  in D to be the span of  $p_i$  together with the first  $a_i - 1$  derivatives of the canonical map. Finally, since the dimension of the linear span of d points on C is just d-1 less the number of independent linear relations on the points, we have the geometric version of the Riemann-Roch:

The dimension r of the complete linear system containing a divisor  $D = \sum p_i$  is equal to the number of independent linear relations on the points  $p_i$  on the canonical curve,

i.e.,

The points of D span exactly a (d-r-1)-plane.

Indeed, the Riemann-Roch formula may be quite easily proved in this geometric form. To start, we prove the inequality

(\*) 
$$\dim \overline{D} \leq (d-1) - \dim |D|.$$

**Proof.** Suppose that  $D = \sum p_i$  moves in an r-dimensional linear system; that is, there exist r+1 independent meromorphic functions  $f_0, \ldots, f_r$  on S with

$$(f_{\nu})+D \geq 0.$$

We may take  $f_0 = 1$ ; then no nontrivial linear combination of the functions  $f_1, \ldots, f_r$  will be holomorphic. Equivalently, if  $z_i$  is a local coordinate on S centered around  $p_i$  and if we write

$$f_{\nu}(z_i) = a_{\nu,i} z_i^{-1} + \cdots$$

then the matrix

$$\begin{bmatrix} a_{1,1} & \cdots & a_{1,d} \\ \vdots & & \vdots \\ a_{r,1} & \cdots & a_{r,d} \end{bmatrix}$$

has maximal rank r. Now, if  $\omega$  is any holomorphic 1-form on S, then by the residue theorem, for each  $\nu$ ,

$$0 = \sum_{i} \operatorname{Res}_{p_{i}}(f_{\nu}\omega)$$
$$= \sum_{i} a_{\nu,i} \cdot \left(\frac{\omega(p_{i})}{dz_{i}}\right).$$

This gives r independent relations on the points  $p_i$  on the canonical curve, establishing the inequality (\*).

We may now prove the opposite inequality by applying (\*) to the residual series K-D of D. Suppose that on the canonical curve

$$\dim \overline{D} = d - s - 1.$$

The hyperplanes in  $\mathbb{P}^{g-1}$  containing D then cut out a linear subseries of |K-D| of dimension

$$(g-1) - (d-s-1) - 1 = g - d + s - 1.$$

Applying (\*) to a divisor  $E \in |K - D|$ , then, we see that

$$\dim \overline{E} \le \deg E - 1 - (g - d + s - 1) \\= (2g - 2 - d) - 1 - (g - d + s - 1) \\= g - s - 2.$$

But now the hyperplanes in  $\mathbb{P}^{g-1}$  containing E will cut out on S a linear subseries of |D| having dimension at least

$$(g-1) - (g-s-2) - 1 = s,$$

that is,

$$\dim |D| \ge s = d - 1 - \dim \overline{D}$$

and so the Riemann-Roch formula is proved.

# Special Linear Systems I

The Riemann-Roch formula describes exactly the behavior of the "generic" linear system on a Riemann surface, but it does not tell us much about irregular linear systems. We will now try to fill in the gap with some classical theorems relating the dimension, degree, and genus of special linear systems. Our basic lemma is

**Lemma.** For  $C \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  a nondegenerate curve, the points of a generic hyperplane section of C are in general position, i.e., no n of them are linearly dependent.

**Proof.** Suppose C has degree d, and let  $H_0 \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  be a hyperplane meeting C in d distinct points  $p_1, \ldots, p_d$ . Then for H in a sufficiently small neighbor-

**O**.E.D.

hood U of  $H_0$  in  $\mathbb{P}^{n^*}$ , the points  $\{p_i(H)\}$  of intersection of H with C will vary holomorphically with  $H \in \mathbb{P}^{n^*}$ . Accordingly, for every multiindex  $I = \{i_1, \ldots, i_n\} \subset \{1, \ldots, d\}$ , we get a map

$$\pi_{I}: U \to C^{n} = C \times C \times \cdots \times C,$$
  
:  $H \mapsto (p_{i}, (H), \dots, p_{i}, (H));$ 

moreover, since for any point  $(q_1, \ldots, q_n) \in C^n$  sufficiently near  $\pi_I(H_0)$ , there is a hyperplane  $H \in U$  containing  $q_1, \ldots, q_n$ , the image of U under  $\pi_I$  contains an open set in  $\mathbb{C}^n$ .

Now let  $D \subset C^n$  be the locus of points  $(q_1, \ldots, q_n)$  such that  $q_1, \ldots, q_n$  are linearly dependent. Since C is nondegenerate, D is a proper analytic subvariety of  $C^n$ , and so  $\pi_I^{-1}(D)$  is likewise a proper subvariety of U. Thus, for  $H \in U - \bigcup_I \pi_I^{-1}(D)$ , the points of  $H \cap C$  are in general position. Q.E.D.

Now, we can characterize the dimension of a linear system |D| as follows: dim $|D| \ge t$  if and only if for every t points  $p_1, \ldots, p_t \in S$  there exists a divisor  $E \in |D|$  containing  $p_1, \ldots, p_t$ . Thus, if D and D' are two effective divisors on S, we can find a divisor,  $E \sim D + D'$  containing any  $h^0(D) - 1 + h^0(D') - 1$  points of S, and so we have

$$h^{0}(D+D') \ge h^{0}(D) + h^{0}(D') - 1$$

In particular, suppose D is special, so that  $h^0(K-D) \neq 0$  and we can take D' = K - D. Then  $h^0(D+D') = h^0(K) = g$ , and we have

$$\frac{h^{0}(D) + h^{0}(K - D) \leq g + 1}{h^{0}(D) - h^{0}(K - D) = d - g + 1} \leq d + 2$$

Note as well that equality holds in the last line if and only if every divisor in the canonical series |D + D'| = |K| is the sum of a divisor in the linear system |D| and a divisor from |D'|. But by our lemma the points of a generic hyperplane section of  $\iota_K(S)$  are in general position, and so  $2h^0(D)$  can equal d+2 only if D=0, D=K, or  $\iota_K$  is not one-to-one. Summing up, then, we have

**Clifford's Theorem.** For any two effective divisors on the compact Riemann surface S,

$$\dim |D| + \dim |D'| \leq \dim |D + D'|$$

and for D special

$$\dim |D| \leq \frac{d}{2}$$

with equality holding only if D=0, D=K, or S is hyperelliptic.

**Corollary.** If  $C \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  is any curve of degree d < 2n and genus g,

 $g \leq d-n$ 

with equality if and only if C is normal.

**Proof.** Let D be the hyperplane section of C. Then

$$\dim |D| = h^0(D) - 1 = n > \frac{d}{2},$$

and so by Clifford's theorem D is nonspecial. Thus  $h^0(K-D)=0$ , and by Riemann-Roch

$$g = d - h^{0}(D) + 1$$
  

$$\leq d - n. \qquad Q.E.D.$$

Of course, this bound can be realized by any Riemann surface of genus g = d - n, and any linear system of degree d.

It remains now to find the maximal genus of a curve of degree d in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  for d > 2n, or equivalently to find a sharper bound on the dimension of a linear system than that provided by Clifford's theorem when  $d \ll g$ . We offer here an argument originally given by Castelnuovo in 1889.

Let  $C \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  be a curve of degree d and genus g, with hyperplane section D. Consider the linear systems |kD| for k = 1, 2, ... By our basic lemma, we can take the points of D to be in general position in a hyperplane in  $\mathbb{P}^n$ .

Let m = [(d-1)/(n-1)] be the greatest integer less than or equal to (d-1)/(n-1), and for each integer  $k \le m$  choose a set  $\Gamma$  of k(n-1)+1 points of D. We claim that the hyperplanes in  $H^0(C, \emptyset(kD))$  corresponding to the points of  $\Gamma$  are all independent; to prove it we will exhibit, for any point  $q \in \Gamma$ , a hypersurface of degree k in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  containing  $\Gamma - \{q\}$  but not q. This is easy: if we partition the remaining points of  $\Gamma$  into k sets

$$\{p_1^1, p_2^1, \dots, p_{n-1}^1\}, \{p_1^2, \dots, p_{n-1}^2\}, \dots, \{p_1^k, \dots, p_{n-1}^k\}$$

of (n-1) points each, then each set  $\{p_{\alpha}^{i}\}_{\alpha}$  will be linearly independent, and its linear span will not contain q. We can thus find hyperplanes

 $H_1, \ldots, H_k$  in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  containing the points  $\{p_{\alpha}^i\}_{\alpha}$  but not q; the sum  $H_1$ +  $\cdots$  +  $H_k$  is the desired hypersurface of degree k.

We see from this that the vector space of sections of [kD] vanishing on all the points of D has codimension at least k(n-1)+1 in  $H^0(C, \mathcal{O}(kD))$ , i.e.,

$$h^{0}(kD) - h^{0}((k-1)D) \ge k(n-1) + 1, \quad \text{for } k \le m.$$

The same argument likewise shows that for k > m we can find k hyperplanes in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  containing all but any one of the points of D, so that

$$h^{0}(kD) - h^{0}((k-1)D) = d$$
 for  $k > m$ .

Thus we have

$$h^{0}(D) \ge n + 1,$$
  

$$h^{0}(2D) \ge n + 1 + 2(n - 1) + 1$$
  

$$= 3(n - 1) + 3,$$
  

$$h^{0}(3D) \ge 6(n - 1) + 4,$$
  

$$\vdots$$
  

$$h^{0}(mD) \ge \frac{m(m + 1)}{2}(n - 1) + m + 1,$$
  

$$\vdots$$
  

$$h^{0}((l + m)D) \ge \frac{m(m + 1)}{2}(n - 1) + m + 1 + ld$$

But now for m sufficiently large, the divisor (l+m)D will be nonspecial. By Riemann-Roch, then,

$$h^{0}((l+m)D) = (l+m)d - g + 1,$$
  
so that  
(\*)  
$$g \leq (l+m)d \frac{m(m+1)}{2}(n-1) - m - 1 - ld + 1$$
$$= \frac{m(m-1)}{2}(n-1) + m(d - m(n-1) - 1)$$

Thus the genus of a nondegenerate curve of degree d in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  is at most

$$\frac{m(m-1)}{2}(n-1)+m\varepsilon, \quad \text{where } m=\left[\frac{d-1}{n-1}\right], d-1=m(n-1)+\varepsilon.$$

We will see in the section on ruled surfaces that in fact this bound is realized for each d and n, and give an explicit description of these curves of maximal genus. For the time being, let us summarize what we know in

#### LINEAR SYSTEMS ON CURVES

general about nondegenerate curves in  $\mathbb{P}^n$ : if C has degree d, then

 $d < n \Rightarrow C$  is degenerate,

 $d = n \Rightarrow C$  is the rational normal curve,

 $n < d < 2n \Rightarrow g \leq d - n$ , with equality if C is normal,

 $d = 2n \Rightarrow g \le n + 1$  with equality if and only if C is a canonical curve,

$$d \ge 2n \Rightarrow g \le \frac{m(m-1)}{2}(n-1) + m\varepsilon,$$
  
where  $m = \left[\frac{d-1}{n-1}\right], d-1 = m(n-1) + \varepsilon.$ 

Note that if C achieves this bound, then equality must hold in the basic inequality (\*) above, and it follows that the complete linear system |kD| on C is cut out by hypersurfaces of degree k; or, in other words, the map

$$H^{0}(\mathbb{P}^{n}, \mathfrak{O}(kH)) = \operatorname{Sym}^{k} H^{0}(\mathbb{P}^{n}, \mathfrak{O}(H)) \to H^{0}(C, \mathfrak{O}(kH))$$

must be surjective. Applying this in particular to the canonical curve, we have

Noether's Theorem. For any curve nonhyperelliptic C, the map

$$\operatorname{Sym}^{l} H^{0}(C, \mathcal{O}(K)) \to H^{0}(C, \mathcal{O}(lK))$$

is surjective for all 1.

Castelnuovo's inequality can be inverted in two ways to give an upper bound on n in terms of d and g and a lower bound on d in terms of n and g. Without going through the manipulation, we have

$$n \leq \frac{2(l(d-1)-g)}{l(l+1)}, \qquad l = \left[\frac{2(g-1)}{d}+1\right],$$
  
$$d \geq \frac{(j+1)}{2}(n-1) + \frac{g}{j} + 1, \qquad j(j-1) < \frac{2g}{n-1} \leq j(j+1).$$

#### Hyperelliptic Curves and Riemann's Count

Recall that a compact Riemann surface S of genus  $g \ge 2$  is called hyperelliptic if there exists a meromorphic function f on S with only two poles, i.e., if S admits a 2-1 map  $f: S \rightarrow \mathbb{P}^1$  to the Riemann sphere. By the Riemann-Hurwitz formula the number of branch points of such a map f is given by

$$b = 2g - 2 + 2\chi(\mathbb{P}^1)$$
  
= 2g + 2;

of course, since f has only two sheets, it cannot have a multiple branch point. Let  $z_1, \ldots, z_{2g+2}$  be the branch points, assumed finite, of f in  $\mathbb{P}^1$ , and consider the curve  $S' = (w^2 = \prod_{i=1}^{2g+2} (z - z_i)) \subset \mathbb{C}^2$ , together with the projection map  $\pi$  on the z-plane. Since the points  $z_i$  are distinct S' is smooth, and for  $R > \max(|z_i|)$  we see that  $\pi^{-1}(|z| > R)$  consists simply of two disjoint punctured discs; we can complete S' to a compact Riemann surface  $\tilde{S}$  by replacing these punctured discs with full discs. The map  $\pi: S' \to \mathbb{C}$  can be extended continuously, hence holomorphically, to a map  $\tilde{\pi}: \tilde{S} \to \mathbb{P}^1$  by mapping the two added points to  $z = \infty$ . Thus  $\tilde{S}$  will again be a double cover of  $\mathbb{P}^1$  branched at the points  $\{z_i\}$ .

Now in general if two Riemann surfaces M, M' have maps  $f: M \to \mathbb{P}^1$ ,  $f': M' \to \mathbb{P}^1$  with the same branch locus  $B \subset \mathbb{P}^1$ , and if  $f^{-1}(\mathbb{P}^1 - B)$  is isomorphic to  $f'^{-1}(\mathbb{P}^1 - B)$  as topological covering spaces of  $\mathbb{P}^1 - B$ , then M and M' will be isomorphic: the isomorphism between  $f^{-1}(\mathbb{P}^1 - B)$  and  $f'^{-1}(\mathbb{P}^1 - B)$  will extend continuously, hence holomorphically, over the branch loci of f and f'. In the case at hand, it follows that the Riemann surfaces S and  $\tilde{S}$  are isomorphic, i.e., that any hyperelliptic Riemann surface of genus g can be realized as the smooth completion of the locus

$$w^2 = g(z)$$

in  $\mathbb{C}^2$ , for g(z) a polynomial of degree 2g+2.

If S is a hyperelliptic Riemann surface given as the completion of  $(w^2 = \prod_{i=1}^{2g+2} (z-z_i)) \subset \mathbb{C}^2$ , we can compute explicitly a basis for  $H^0(S, \Omega^1)$ . First, note that we have an automorphism  $j: S \to S$  of order 2 given by  $j: (w, z) \mapsto (-w, z); j$  is called the *hyperelliptic involution* on S. The induced linear transformation

$$j^*$$
:  $H^0(S,\Omega^1) \to H^0(S,\Omega^1)$ 

is likewise of order 2, and so a priori we obtain a decomposition of  $H^0(S,\Omega^1)$  into eigenspaces with eigenvalues +1 and -1. In fact, the +1 eigenspace is trivial, since a holomorphic 1-form  $\omega$  on S with  $j^*\omega = \omega$  would descend to give a holomorphic 1-form on  $\mathbb{P}^1$ , and none such exists. Thus we have  $j^*\omega = -\omega$  for all  $\omega \in H^0(S,\Omega^1)$ .

Now consider the 1-form

$$\omega_0 = \frac{dz}{w}$$

on S.  $\omega_0$  is holomorphic and nonzero away from the points at  $\infty$ , since the points where w vanishes are exactly the zeros of dz. Since the total degree of  $\omega_0$  is 2g-2 and  $\omega_0$  has the same order of zero or pole at the points of S lying over  $z = \infty$ ,  $\omega_0$  must have a zero of order g-1 at each of these two points. If  $\omega$  is any other holomorphic 1-form on S,

$$\omega = h \cdot \omega_0$$

# LINEAR SYSTEMS ON CURVES

where h is a meromorphic function on S, holomorphic away from  $\infty$ . But we have  $j^*\omega = -\omega$ ,  $j^*\omega_0 = -\omega_0$ , and so  $j^*h = h$ , i.e., h is a function of z alone, and so necessarily a polynomial in z. If h is of degree d, then h has 2d zeros on the finite part of S and hence a pole of order d at each of the points at  $\infty$ ; since  $\omega_0$  has zeros of order g-1 at  $\infty$  and  $h \cdot \omega_0$  is holomorphic, we have deg  $h \leq g-1$ . Thus we can write out a basis for  $H^0(S, \Omega^1)$ :

$$\bigg\{\frac{dz}{w}, z\frac{dz}{w}, \ldots, z^{g-1}\frac{dz}{w}\bigg\}.$$

The canonical map  $\iota_K$  of S is then given by

$$\iota_K(z,w) = \left[1, z, \dots, z^{g-1}\right] \in \mathbb{P}^{g-1};$$

the image of S under  $\iota_K$  is thus the rational normal curve in  $\mathbb{P}^{g-1}$ . Note, moreover that the canonical map factors through the projection f; since  $\iota_K$  is intrinsically defined, it follows that the map f is unique up to an automorphism of  $\mathbb{P}^1$ .

To show that not all Riemann surfaces are hyperelliptic, we count the number of parameters needed to specify both a hyperelliptic curve and a general curve of genus g. First, we have seen that given any collection of 2g+2 distinct points  $z_i \in \mathbb{P}^1$  there is a unique hyperelliptic curve S with a 2-fold map  $f: S \to \mathbb{P}^1$  having branch locus  $B = \{z_i\}$ . We can send any three points  $z_1, z_2, z_3 \in B$  to 0, 1, and  $\infty$  respectively by an automorphism of  $\mathbb{P}^1$ , and so we see that the general hyperelliptic Riemann surface of genus g can be described by specifying (2g+2)-3=2g-1 points on  $\mathbb{P}^1$ . Conversely, since f is unique up to an automorphism of  $\mathbb{P}^1$ , any hyperelliptic curve S corresponds to only finitely many such collections of 2g-1 points; thus the family of such curves has 2g-1 parameters locally.

We will now count the number of parameters needed to describe a general Riemann surface of genus g, following an argument of Riemann. Choose any integer n greater than 2g. Any Riemann surface of genus g can be expressed as an n-sheeted branched cover of  $\mathbb{P}^1$ ; the number of branch points of such a map is given by

$$b = 2g - 2 + n \cdot \chi(\mathbb{P}^1)$$
$$= 2n + 2g - 2.$$

Conversely we claim that given any divisor B on  $\mathbb{P}^1$  of degree 2n+2g-2and taking no point with multiplicity > n-1, there exist a finite number of Riemann surfaces S of genus g expressible as *n*-sheeted covers of  $\mathbb{P}^1$  with branch locus B. We will construct these Riemann surfaces in case  $B = \sum z_i$ consists of 2n+2g-2 distinct points; the general case is more complicated but conceptually no more difficult.

Draw disjoint arcs  $\gamma_i$  in  $\mathbb{P}^1$  from  $z_i$  to  $z_{i+1}$ ; let  $T_1, \ldots, T_n$  be *n* disjoint copies of  $\mathbb{P}^1 - \bigcup \gamma_i$ . (See Figure 6.) Choose a sequence of permutations  $\sigma_0, \ldots, \sigma_{2n+2g-2} \in S_n$  with  $\sigma_0 = \sigma_{2n+2g-2} = e$  and  $\sigma_j \cdot \sigma_{j+1}^{-1}$  a nontrivial simple transposition for each j, such that  $\{\sigma_i\}$  is transitive on  $\{1, ..., n\}$ ; we can always find a finite number of such sequences. For each i,  $1 \le i \le 2n + 2g$ -3, adjoin to  $\bigcup_i T_i$  n copies  $\{\gamma_i^j\}_i$  of the arc  $\gamma_i$ , identifying  $\gamma_i^j$  with the boundary of  $T_i$  along the upper edge of the cut  $\gamma_i$  and also with the boundary of  $T_{\sigma(i)}$  along the lower edge of the cut  $\gamma_i$ . Let S be the resulting topological space,  $f: S \to \mathbb{P}^1$  the obvious projection map.  $f^{-1}(\mathbb{P}^1 - B) \subset S$  is a covering space of  $\mathbb{P}^1 - B$ , and so inherits uniquely a complex structure; this structure extends over all of S, taking as local coordinate at a point  $p \in f^{-1}(z_i)$  either  $(z - z_i)$  or  $\sqrt{z - z_i}$  according to whether the map f is 1-1 or 2-1 in a neighborhood of p. Thus S is a compact Riemann surface that maps to  $\mathbb{P}^1$  with branch locus B, and by the remark made earlier S is determined completely by the choices of permutations  $\sigma$  made in the construction.

We have seen that any divisor B of degree 2n+2g-2 as above corresponds to a finite number of Riemann surfaces of genus g together with *n*-fold maps f to  $\mathbb{P}^1$ . It remains to see how many such divisors correspond to a single such Riemann surface S. Now the map f on S can be specified by giving first its polar divisor  $D = (f)_{\infty} \in S^{(n)}$  and then the element of the linear system  $H^0(S, \emptyset([D]))$  corresponding to f. Clearly the choice of D depends on n parameters; since n > 2g,  $h^0(K-D) = 0$ , and by Riemann-Roch,

$$h^0(D) = n - g + 1,$$

so the choice of  $f \in H^0(S, \mathcal{O}([D]))$  depends on n-g+1 parameters. Thus the family of *n*-fold maps  $f: S \to \mathbb{P}^1$  is

$$n + (n - g + 1) = 2n - g + 1$$

-dimensional. Since the family of divisors B as above is (2n+2g-2)-dimensional, it follows that the general Riemann surface of genus g depends locally on

$$2n + 2g - 2 - (2n - g + 1) = 3g - 3$$

parameters. In particular we note that for  $g \ge 3$ , the "generic" Riemann surface of genus g is nonhyperelliptic.

It is amusing to verify Riemann's count explicitly in cases g=3, 4, and 5. First, as we have seen, the canonical curve of any Riemann surface of genus 3 is a quartic curve in  $\mathbb{P}^2$ , determined up to an automorphism of  $\mathbb{P}^2$ , and conversely if  $C \subset \mathbb{P}^2$  is a smooth quartic curve, by the adjunction





formula

$$K_{C} = (K_{\mathbf{p}^{2}} + C)|_{C}$$
  
= (-3H+4H)|<sub>C</sub>  
= H|<sub>C</sub>,

so C is a canonical curve. Now the space of quartic curves in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  has dimension

$$\binom{6}{2} - 1 = \frac{6 \cdot 5}{2} - 1 = 14,$$

and dim PGL<sub>3</sub>=9-1=8; thus a curve of genus 3 depends on 14-8=6 parameters, as predicted.

Next, let  $C \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  be a canonical curve of genus 4. By Riemann-Roch, since  $2K_C$  is nonspecial,

$$h^{0}(C, 2K_{C}) = 12 - 4 + 1 = 9.$$

But  $h^0(\mathbb{P}^3, \mathfrak{O}(2H)) = 10$ , and so the restriction map

$$H^{0}(\mathbb{P}^{3}, \mathbb{O}(2H)) \to H^{0}(C, \mathbb{O}(2H_{C}))$$
$$= H^{0}(C, 2K_{C})$$

has a kernel, i.e., C lies on a quadric surface Q; since a reducible quadric consists of two planes and so cannot contain C, Q is irreducible. Also, since

 $h^0(C, 3K_C) = 18 - 4 + 1 = 15$ 

and

$$h^0(\mathbb{P}^3, \mathfrak{O}(3H)) = 20,$$

C lies on a four-dimensional linear system of cubics in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ . The system of cubics containing Q is only  $h^0(\mathbb{P}^3, \mathbb{O}(3H-Q)) - 1 = h^0(\mathbb{P}^3, \mathbb{O}(H)) - 1 = 3$ -dimensional, and it follows that C also lies on a cubic Q' not containing Q. Since Q is irreducible, Q and Q' must then intersect in a curve of degree 6; but  $C \subset Q \cap Q'$  and deg C = 6, so

$$C = Q \cap Q'.$$

Conversely, by the adjunction formula, for any cubic Q' and quadric Q meeting in a smooth curve C, we have

$$K_Q = (K_{\mathbf{p}^3} + Q')|_{Q'} = (-4H + 3H)|_{Q'} = -H_{Q'}$$

and

$$K_{C} = (K_{Q'} + Q)|_{C}$$
  
= (-H+2H)|<sub>C</sub> = H|<sub>C</sub>,

so C is a canonical curve of genus 4.

258

Now the quadric Q depends, as we said before, on 9 parameters. Two cubic polynomials will cut out the same curve on Q if their difference vanishes identically on Q; the vector space of cubics vanishing on Q has dimension

$$H^{0}(\mathbb{P}^{3}, \mathbb{O}(3H-2H)) = 4$$

and so, Q having been chosen, the choice of Q' depends on

19 - 4 = 15

parameters. Bertini's theorem, moreover, assures us that the generic pair (Q, Q') do indeed meet transversely. Finally, PGL<sub>4</sub> has dimension 15, and so the number of parameters needed to describe a curve of genus 4 locally is

$$9 + 15 - 15 = 9$$

as expected.

The case g = 5 is somewhat easier. For  $C \subset \mathbb{P}^4$  a canonical curve of genus 5, we have

$$H^{0}(C, 2K_{C}) = 16 - 5 + 1 = 12$$

But

$$H^{0}(\mathbb{P}^{4}, \mathbb{O}(2H)) = \begin{pmatrix} 6\\ 4 \end{pmatrix} = 15,$$

so the curve C must lie on three independent quadric surfaces Q, Q', and Q''; by the Enriques theorem of Section 3, Chapter 4, it is generically the intersection of these quadrics. Conversely, if Q, Q', and Q'' are any three quadrics in  $\mathbb{P}^4$  meeting transversely, the adjunction formula applied three times tells us that C is a canonical curve of genus 5.

Now C is determined by specifying a three-dimensional subvector space of the vector space of polynomials of degree 2 on  $\mathbb{P}^4$ , i.e., by specifying a point in the Grassmannian  $G = G(3, H^0(\mathbb{P}^4, 0(3H)))$ . G has dimension 3(15 - 3) = 36, and by Bertini's theorem applied three times we see that the linear system of quadrics corresponding to a generic point of G do in fact meet in a smooth curve. PGL<sub>5</sub> is 24-dimensional, and so we see that a curve of genus 5 depends locally on

$$36 - 24 = 12$$

parameters.

#### Special Linear Systems II

Earlier in this section we asked, what is the greatest possible genus of a nondegenerate curve of degree d in  $\mathbb{P}^n$ ? Inverted, this is equivalent to the problem, what is the largest possible dimension of a linear system of

#### **RIEMANN SURFACES AND ALGEBRAIC CURVES**

degree d (or, the smallest possible degree of a linear system of dimension n) on a Riemann surface S of genus g, not counting those that factor through a quotient of S? We gave an answer to this question (which we shall later see is the correct one), but as we can now see, in case d > 2n or n > g - 1 this bound cannot be realized by every Riemann surface of genus g. For example, we have seen that the greatest possible genus of a plane curve of degree d is (d-1)(d-2)/2; and of course this bound is sharp, being achieved by any smooth plane curve. The smallest degree of a two-dimensional linear system on a curve S of genus g which does not factor through a quotient of S is thus M, where

$$\frac{(M-1)(M-2)}{2} \ge g > \frac{(M-2)(M-3)}{2}.$$

We can see, however, that not every Riemann surface of genus g possesses such a linear system: if g = (d-1)(d-2)/2, then the family of Riemann surfaces of genus g with such a linear system—that is, plane curves of degree d—has dimension at most

$$h^{0}(\mathbb{P}^{2}, \mathfrak{O}(dH)) - 1 - \dim \mathrm{PGL}_{3} = \frac{(d+1)(d+2)}{2} - 9$$

while the family of all Riemann surfaces of genus g has dimension

$$3g-3=\frac{3(d-1)(d-2)}{2}-3.$$

For  $d \ge 5$ , then, the curves S of genus g = (d-1)(d-2)/2 having a net degree d are exceptional.

This example suggests another question, complementary to Castelnuovo's: what special linear systems exist on the *generic* Riemann surface of genus g? This is the *Brill-Noether problem*, which we will discuss further later in this chapter.

The presumed answer to—if not a proof of—the Brill-Noether problem is given by a simple-minded dimension count. Consider a canonical curve C of genus g in  $\mathbb{P}^{g-1}$ . By the geometric form of Riemann-Roch, an effective divisor  $D = \sum p_i$  of degree d with dim|D| = r consists of d points on C spanning a (d-1-r)-plane in  $\mathbb{P}^{g-1}$ , that is, a d-secant (d-1-r)plane to C. C will thus have a linear system of degree d and dimension r if and only if it has at least an r-dimensional family of d-secant (d-r-1)planes.

Now the Grassmannian G = G(d-r,g) of (d-r-1)-planes in  $\mathbb{P}^{g-1}$  has dimension (d-r)(g-d+r). The subvariety  $\sigma_{g-d+r}(p)$  of (d-r-1)-planes passing through a point p has codimension g-d+r in G, so the subvariety of (d-r-1)-planes meeting the curve C has codimension g-d+r-1. We may expect, then, that the subvariety of (d-r-1)-planes meeting C d times has codimension d(g-d+r-1) in G, so that there will be an r-dimensional family of such planes if

$$(d-r)(g-d+r)-d(g-d+r-1) \ge r$$

Solving, we see that this will be the case when

$$(d-r)(r+1)-rg \ge 0.$$

Our count thus suggests that

The generic Riemann surface of genus g will possess a linear system of degree d and dimension  $\tau$  if and only if

$$d \ge \frac{rg}{r+1} + r$$

and there will in general be a [(d-r)(r+1)-rg]-dimensional family of such linear systems.

Clearly, our argument as it stands falls far short of a proof; a proof of one direction will be given in the final section of this chapter. Two cases we can check now are r=1 and 2. Since a linear system of degree d and dimension 1 without base points on a Riemann surface S gives a d-sheeted map  $S \rightarrow \mathbb{P}^1$ , the statement for r=1 amounts to

The generic Riemann surface of genus g is expressible as a branched cover of  $\mathbb{P}^1$  with

$$d = \left[\frac{g+1}{2}\right] + 1$$

sheets, but no fewer; in case g is even it is so expressible in a finite number of ways (up to automorphisms of  $\mathbb{P}^1$ ), while if g is odd there is a one-dimensional family of such representations.

We can verify this in one direction by a count of parameters. A *d*-sheeted map of a curve of genus g to  $\mathbb{P}^1$  has by Riemann-Hurwitz

$$b = 2g - 2 + 2d$$

branch points. By our general argument, then, the family of Riemann surfaces expressible as *d*-sheeted covers of  $\mathbb{P}^1$  has dimension at most

$$b - 3 = 2g + 2d - 5$$

If the generic Riemann surface of genus g is so expressible, then, we have by Riemann's count

$$2g + 2d - 5 \ge 3g - 3$$

i.e.,

$$d \geq \frac{g}{2} + 1$$

In case r = 2, our result may be stated as

The generic Riemann surface may be represented as a plane curve of degree

$$d = \left[\frac{2g+2}{3}\right] + 2$$

and no smaller.

Again we can check this in one direction. In the linear system of all plane curves of degree d, those that have a double point or worse form a subvariety of codimension 1, and the generic such curve has just one ordinary double point. Similarly if  $\delta \leq (d-1)(d-2)/2$ , the variety of curves of degree d having  $\delta$  double points or worse has codimension  $\delta$ , and the generic such curve has just  $\delta$  ordinary double points. Now, as we shall see in the next section, the genus of a plane curve of degree d with  $\delta$  ordinary double points is

$$g=\frac{(d-1)(d-2)}{2}-\delta;$$

there is, accordingly, an

$$h^{0}(\mathbb{P}^{2}, \mathfrak{O}(dH)) - 1 - \delta = \frac{(d+1)(d+2)}{2} - 1 + g - \frac{(d-1)(d-2)}{2}$$
$$= 3d + g - 1$$

-dimensional family of plane curves of degree d and genus g. Since the group PGL<sub>3</sub> acts on the family of such curves, the number of Riemann surfaces so expressible has dimension

$$3d + g - 1 - 8 = 3d + g - 9$$
.

Thus the generic Riemann surface of genus g may be represented in this way only if

 $3d + g - 9 \ge 3g - 3$ 

i.e., if

 $d \geq \frac{2}{3}g + 2,$ 

as predicted.

Some amusing enumerative problems arise from this discussion. For example, we have seen that the generic Riemann surface of genus g=2khas a finite number of pencils of degree k+1; we may ask how many. This question will be answered in the cases g=2, 4, 6, and 8 in the discussion of correspondences in the next section, and in general in the final section.

# **PLÜCKER FORMULAS**

# 4. PLÜCKER FORMULAS

#### **Associated Curves**

In this section we will concern ourselves with the *extrinsic geometry* of curves, i.e., the study of properties of curves  $C \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  having to do with the embedding. To a certain extent, our study of associated curves is the complex analogue of the Frenet formalism in classical Euclidean differential geometry. Because of the complex analytic structure, however, the subject is much richer; we will obtain quantitative and qualitative results that could not be hoped for in the  $C^{\infty}$  case.

We make one remark before proceeding. Clearly, if  $f: S \to \mathbb{P}^n$  is any map of a Riemann surface into projective space, then we can lift f locally to  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$ —that is, in a neighborhood of any point  $p \in S$  we can find a holomorphic vector-valued function v to  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$  such that f(z) = $[v_0(z), \ldots, v_n(z)]$ . Conversely, for  $v: S \to \mathbb{C}^{n+1}$  any vector-valued function, the map  $f(z) = [v_0(z), \ldots, v_n(z)]$  is well-defined even if v = 0 at isolated points. To see this, simply let z be a local coordinate centered around a zero p of v; then if  $k = \min(\operatorname{ord}_n v_i)$ , the map

$$\tilde{f}(z) = \left[ z^{-k} v_0(z), \dots, z^{-k} v_n(z) \right]$$

is well-defined and extends f.

Now suppose S is a compact Riemann surface, and  $f: S \to \mathbb{P}^n$  a nondegenerate map to  $\mathbb{P}^n$ . Let f be given locally by the vector function  $v(z) = [v_0(z), \dots, v_n(z)]$ . We define the kth associated curve of f:

$$f_{k}: S \to G(k+1, n+1) \subset \mathbb{P}(\Lambda^{k+1}\mathbb{C}^{n+1})$$

by

$$f_k(z) = \left[ v(z) \wedge v'(z) \wedge \cdots \wedge v^{(k)}(z) \right]$$

We emphasize that the curve is the abstract Riemann surface together with the map.

In order to assure ourselves that  $f_k$  is well-defined, we have to check three things: that  $v(z) \wedge \cdots \wedge v^{(k)}(z)$  cannot be identically zero, and that it is independent, up to multiplication by a scalar, of the choice of lifting vand local coordinate z. To show the first, suppose that for some  $k \leq n$ ,  $v(z) \wedge \cdots \wedge v^{(k)}(z) \equiv 0$  but  $v(z) \wedge \cdots \wedge v^{(k-1)}(z) \not\equiv 0$ . Then evidently

$$v^{(k)}(z) \equiv 0 \mod(v(z), \dots, v^{(k-1)}(z)),$$

i.e.,

$$\begin{aligned} (v(z)\wedge\cdots\wedge v^{(k-1)}(z))' &= v(z)\wedge\cdots\wedge v^{(k-2)}(z)\wedge v^{(k)}(z) \\ &= \lambda(z)\cdot v(z)\wedge\cdots\wedge v^{(k-1)}(z), \end{aligned}$$

### RIEMANN SURFACES AND ALGEBRAIC CURVES

so that  $f_{k-1}(z)$  must be constant and f(S) lies in a (k-1)-plane in  $\mathbb{P}^n$ , contradicting our assumption of nondegeneracy.

Now let  $\tilde{v}(z) = \rho(z) \cdot v(z)$  be another lifting of f. Then

$$\tilde{v}' = \rho' \cdot v + \rho \cdot v'$$

so

$$\tilde{v}' \wedge \tilde{v} = \rho^2 \cdot (v \wedge v')$$

and in general

$$\tilde{v}\wedge\cdots\wedge\tilde{v}^{(k)}=\rho^{k+1}\cdot v\wedge\cdots\wedge v^{(k)}$$

Similarly, let w be another local coordinate on S. Then

$$\frac{\partial v}{\partial w} = \frac{\partial z}{\partial w} \cdot \frac{\partial v}{\partial z}$$

and so

$$v \wedge \frac{\partial v}{\partial w} = \frac{\partial z}{\partial w} \left( v \wedge \frac{\partial v}{\partial z} \right).$$

In general, we will have

$$v\wedge\cdots\wedge\frac{\partial^{k}v}{\partial w^{k}}=\left(\frac{\partial z}{\partial w}\right)^{k(k+1)/2}v\wedge\cdots\wedge\frac{\partial^{k}v}{\partial z^{k}},$$

and so  $f_k$  is well-defined.

Geometrically, for a point  $z \in S$  with  $v(z) \land \cdots \land v^{(k)}(z) \neq 0$ , the k-plane  $f_k(z) \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  is the unique k-plane having contact of order at least k+1 with f(S) at z, called the osculating k-plane. In the case of a plane curve  $f: S \to \mathbb{P}^2$ , the map  $f_1: S \to \mathbb{P}^{2^*}$  is just the Gauss map sending  $z \in S$  to the tangent line to f(S) at f(z); the curve  $f_1(S)$ , often written  $f^*$ , is called the dual curve of f. Note that even at a singular point  $z_0$  of f(S) the tangent line is well-defined by the remark at the beginning of this section. In practice,  $f_1(z_0)$  corresponds to what would ordinarily be called the tangent line at  $z_0$ : the limiting position of the tangent lines at nearby points. (See Figure 7.)

#### Ramification

Let  $f: S \to \mathbb{P}^n$  be any curve, given in terms of Euclidean coordinates in a neighborhood of  $f(z_0)$  by  $f_1(z), \ldots, f_n(z)$ . We define the *ramification index*  $\beta(z_0)$  of f at  $z_0$  to be the order of vanishing of the Jacobian  $(\partial f_1/\partial z, \ldots, \partial f_n/\partial z)$ , i.e.,

$$\beta(z_0) = \min\left(\operatorname{ord}_{z_0}\left(\frac{\partial f_i}{\partial z}\right)\right).$$

264



Clearly  $\beta(z_0) = 0$  if and only if the map f is smooth at  $z_0$ ; in general,  $\beta(z_0)$  is a measure of the singularity of f at  $z_0$ .

Another way to define the ramification index is as follows. Let  $\omega$  be the associated (1, 1)-form of the Fubini-Study metric on  $\mathbb{P}^n$ . Then  $\beta(z_0)$  is the unique integer such that

$$f^*\omega = \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} |z - z_0|^{2\beta(z_0)} \cdot h(z) \cdot dz \wedge d\overline{z}$$

with  $h(z) C^{\infty}$  and nonzero at  $z_0$ . To see that these two definitions are indeed equivalent, let v(z) be any lifting of f near  $z_0$ . Then we have

$$f^*\omega = \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} \partial\bar{\partial}\log \|v(z)\|^2$$
  
=  $\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} \partial\left(\frac{(v,v')}{(v,v)}d\bar{z}\right)$   
=  $\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2}, \frac{(v,v)(v',v') - (v,v')(v',v)}{(v,v)^2}dz \wedge d\bar{z}$   
=  $\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} \cdot \frac{1}{\|v\|^4} \cdot \sum_{i \neq j} |v_iv_j' - v_jv_i'|^2 \cdot dz \wedge d\bar{z}.$ 

In particular we may take the lifting

$$v(z) = [1, f_1(z), \dots, f_n(z)];$$

then

$$f^* \omega = \frac{\sqrt{-1} \cdot dz \wedge d\bar{z}}{2 ||v||^4} \left( \sum_{i=1}^n |f_i'|^2 + \sum_{i \neq j} |f_i f_j' - f_i' f_j|^2 \right)$$

and so clearly

$$f^*\omega = \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} |z - z_0|^{2\beta(z_0)} \cdot h(z) \cdot dz \wedge d\overline{z}$$

with  $\beta(z_0) = \min(\operatorname{ord}_{z_0}(f'_i))$  as originally claimed.

Now we will be concerned not only with the ramification indices  $\beta(z)$  of a curve  $f: S \to \mathbb{P}^n$ , but also with the ramification indices  $\beta_k(z)$  of its associated curves. In order to make the numbers  $\beta_k(z_0)$  computable for a given point  $z_0 \in S$ , we may put the curve in *normal form* at  $z_0$  as follows:

Write  $f(z) = [v(z)] = [v_0(z), ..., v_n(z)]$  with  $v(z_0) \neq 0$ . Making a linear change of coordinates in  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$ , we may take

$$v(z_0) = (1, 0, \dots, 0).$$

We have  $v_1(z_0) = \cdots = v_n(z_0) = 0$ ; write

$$(v_1(z),...,v_n(z)) = (z-z_0)^{\alpha_1+1} (v_1^1(z),...,v_n^1(z))$$

with  $(v_1^1(z_0), \dots, v_n^1(z_0)) \neq 0$ . Now make a linear change of the last *n* coordinates in  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$  so that  $(v_1^1(z_0), \dots, v_n^1(z_0)) = (1, 0, \dots, 0)$ ; we write

$$(v_2^1(z),...,v_n^1(z)) = (z-z_0)^{\alpha_2+1}(v_2^2(z),...,v_n^2(z))$$

with  $(v_2^2(z_0), \ldots, v_n^2(z_0)) \neq 0$ . We change the last n-1 coordinates on  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$  so that  $(v_2^2(z_0), \ldots, v_n^2(z_0)) = (1, 0, \ldots, 0)$ , and continuing in this way we end up with a system of coordinates for  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$  in terms of which

$$v(z) = (1 + \dots, (z - z_0)^{\alpha_1 + 1} + \dots, (z - z_0)^{2 + \alpha_1 + \alpha_2} + \dots, \dots, (z - z_0)^{n + \alpha_1 + \dots + \alpha_n} + \dots).$$

This is called the *normal form* of the curve f near  $z_0$ ; from it we see that  $f_k(z_0)$  is the  $\mathbb{P}^k$  spanned by the first k + 1 linearly independent vectors from the sequence  $v(z_0), v'(z_0), v''(z_0), \ldots$ . Putting a curve in normal form amounts to choosing a basis  $e_0, \ldots, e_n$  for  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$  such that  $f_k(z_0)$  is spanned by  $\{e_0, \ldots, e_k\}$ .

Now we compute the ramification index  $\beta_k(z_0)$  of the kth associated curve of f at  $z_0$  in terms of the exponents  $\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_n$  appearing in the normal form: assume  $z_0 = 0$ , normalize the homogeneous vector by making the first entry  $v_0(z) \equiv 1$ , and then write

$$v(z) = (1, z^{1+\alpha_1} + \cdots, z^{2+\alpha_1+\alpha_2} + \cdots, \dots, z^{n+\alpha_1+\cdots+\alpha_n} + \cdots).$$

The homogeneous coordinates of  $f_k(z)$  are then the determinants of the

266

## **PLÜCKER FORMULAS**

 $(k+1) \times (k+1)$  minors of the matrix

 $\begin{bmatrix} v(z) \\ v'(z) \\ \vdots \\ v^{(k)}(z) \end{bmatrix}$   $= \begin{bmatrix} 1 + \cdots & z^{1+\alpha_1} + \cdots & z^{2+\alpha_1+\alpha_2} + \cdots & \cdots & z^{n+\alpha_1+\cdots+\alpha_n} + \cdots \\ 0 & (1+\alpha_1)z^{\alpha_1} + \cdots & \vdots \\ 0 & \vdots & \vdots$ 

The minor whose determinant vanishes to least order at 0 is clearly the left-hand minor  $\Lambda_{I_0}$ ,  $I_0 = \{1, \dots, k+1\}$ , and so we may take as Euclidean coordinates on  $f_k(S)$  near  $z_0$  the quotients  $\{|\Lambda_I|/|\Lambda_{I_0}|\}_I$ ; the minor other than  $\Lambda_{I_0}$  whose determinant vanishes to smallest order at 0 is  $\Lambda_J$ , for  $J = \{1, \dots, k, k+2\}$ , and so the index of ramification of  $f_k$  at  $z_0$  is the order of vanishing of

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial z} \left( \frac{|\Lambda_J(z)|}{|\Lambda_{I_0}(z)|} \right).$$

Now we have

and

$$|\Lambda_J(z)| = z^{k\alpha_1 + \dots + \alpha_k + \alpha_{k+1} + 1} \cdot \begin{vmatrix} \alpha_1 + 1 & \dots & k + 1 + \alpha_1 + \dots + \alpha_k \\ \alpha_1(\alpha_1 + 1) & \vdots \\ \vdots & & \vdots \end{vmatrix} + \dots$$

and, since neither of the determinants appearing on the right is zero,

$$\operatorname{ord}_{z_0}\left(\frac{|\Lambda_J(z)|}{|\Lambda_{I_0}(z)|}\right) = \alpha_{k+1} + 1,$$

hence

$$\beta_k(z_0) = \alpha_{k+1}.$$

# The General Plücker Formulas I

Our aim now is to relate two invariants of the associated curves  $f_k$  of a curve  $f: S \to \mathbb{P}^n$ : the degree  $d_k$  of  $f_k: S \to \mathbb{P}(\Lambda^{k+1}\mathbb{C}^{n+1})$  (or, if one prefers to think of  $f_k$  as a map to G(k+1,n+1), the intersection number of  $f_k(S)$  with the Schubert cycle  $\sigma_1$ , i.e., the number of osculating k-planes to  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  meeting a generic (n-k-1)-plane in  $\mathbb{P}^n$ ) and the total ramification  $\beta_k$  of  $f_k$ , defined as the sum of  $\beta_k(z)$  over all  $z \in S$ . We do this by considering the pullback  $f_k^*(ds^2)$  to S of the standard metric on  $\mathbb{P}(\Lambda^{k+1}\mathbb{C}^{n+1})$ . On the one hand,  $f_k^*(ds^2)$  is a metric on S away from the singular points of  $f_k$ , and so by a Gauss-Bonnet-type argument we can express the integral of its curvature form over S as a function of the genus of S and  $\beta_k$ ; on the other hand, we can compute this curvature form directly and relate it to the degrees  $d_k$  of the various associated curves.

First, we say that a positive semidefinite inner product  $\varphi$  on the tangent bundle of a Riemann surface is a *pseudo-metric* if it is given locally as

$$\varphi = h(z) \cdot dz \otimes d\bar{z}$$

where

$$h(z) = |z|^{2\nu} \cdot h_0(z)$$

with

 $h_0(z) > 0.$ 

We say that  $\varphi$  has a zero of order  $\nu$  at z=0 and write  $\operatorname{ord}_p(\varphi) = \nu$ ; the divisor

$$D_{\varphi} = \sum_{p \in S} \operatorname{ord}_{p}(\varphi) \cdot p$$

is called the *singular divisor* of the pseudo-metric  $\varphi$ . In fact,  $\varphi$  defines an honest metric on the line bundle  $T' \otimes [D_{\varphi}]$ : if we identify sections of  $T' \otimes [D_{\varphi}]$  with meromorphic vector fields  $\theta = f(z) \cdot (\partial/\partial z)$  having poles of order at most  $\operatorname{ord}_{p}(\varphi)$  at p, then the inner product

$$(\theta, \theta) = |f(z)|^2 \cdot h(z)$$

will be a well-defined metric. Now the curvature form  $\Theta$  of  $\varphi$ , considered as a metric on  $T' \otimes [D_{\varphi}]$ , will be given by

$$\Theta = -\partial\bar{\partial}\log h(z),$$

and so we have from the proposition on page 141

$$\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi} \int_{S} \Theta = \deg(T' + D_{\varphi})$$
$$= 2 - 2g + \deg(D_{\varphi}).$$

#### **PLÜCKER FORMULAS**

In particular, if we take  $\varphi = f_k^*(ds^2)$  to be the pullback via  $f_k$  of the standard metric on  $\mathbb{P}(\Lambda^{k+1}\mathbb{C}^{n+1})$ ,

$$D_{\varphi} = \sum_{p \in S} \beta_k(p) \cdot p,$$

and so if  $\Theta$  is the curvature form of  $\varphi$ ,

$$\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi}\int_{S}\Theta=2-2g+\beta_{k}.$$

The problem now is to evaluate directly the curvature form of the pseudo-metric  $f_k^*(ds^2)$ . Let  $\omega$  be the (1,1)-form associated to the Fubini-Study metric on  $\mathbb{P}^n$ ; let v(z) be as before a lifting of f, and set  $\Lambda_k(z) = v(z) \wedge \cdots \wedge v^{(k)}(z) \in \Lambda^{k+1} \mathbb{C}^{n+1}$ . Then we have the

# Infinitesimal Plücker Formula

$$f_{k}^{*}(\omega) = \frac{\|\Lambda_{k-1}\|^{2} \cdot \|\Lambda_{k+1}\|^{2}}{\|\Lambda_{k}\|^{4}} \cdot \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} dz \wedge d\bar{z}.$$

**Proof.** First, note that the expression on the right is independent of the choice of lifting, as indeed it must be. Now if  $\tilde{v}(z) = \rho(z) \cdot v(z)$  is another lifting, we have

$$\begin{split} \tilde{v}' &= \rho' \cdot v + \rho \cdot v', \\ \tilde{v}'' &= \rho'' \cdot v + 2 \cdot \rho' \cdot v' + \rho \cdot v'', \\ \vdots \\ \tilde{v}^{(k+1)} &= \rho^{(k+1)} \cdot v + \binom{k+1}{1} \rho^{(k)} v' + \dots + \binom{k+1}{k} \rho' v^{(k)} + \rho \cdot v^{(k+1)}. \end{split}$$

In particular, we see that we can find a function  $\rho$  with  $\rho(z_0) \neq 0$  such that  $\tilde{v}^{(k+1)}(z_0)$  is orthogonal to  $v(z_0), v'(z_0), \ldots, v^{(k)}(z_0)$ , and hence to  $\tilde{v}(z_0), \tilde{v}'(z_0), \ldots, \tilde{v}^{(k)}(z_0)$ ; i.e., at any point  $z_0$  such that  $\Lambda_{k+1}(z_0) \neq 0$ , we can choose a lifting v of f with  $v^{(k+1)}(z_0)$  orthogonal to  $v(z_0), \ldots, v^{(k)}(z_0)$ .

Now write

$$f_{k}^{*}(\omega) = \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} \partial \bar{\partial} \log \|\Lambda_{k}\|^{2}$$
  
=  $\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} \partial \left( \frac{(\Lambda_{k}, \Lambda_{k}')}{(\Lambda_{k}, \Lambda_{k})} d\bar{z} \right)$   
=  $\left( \frac{(\Lambda_{k}, \Lambda_{k})(\Lambda_{k}', \Lambda_{k}') - (\Lambda_{k}, \Lambda_{k}')(\Lambda_{k}', \Lambda_{k})}{(\Lambda_{k}, \Lambda_{k})^{2}} \right) \cdot \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} dz \wedge d\bar{z}$ 

with

$$\Lambda'_k = v \wedge v' \wedge \cdots \wedge v^{(k-1)} \wedge v^{(k+1)}.$$

Let  $V_0 \subset \mathbb{C}^{n+1}$  be the linear span of  $v(z_0), \ldots, v^{(k)}(z_0)$ ; let  $V_0^{\perp}$  denote the orthogonal complement of  $V_0$  in  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$ . Then the decomposition  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1} = V_0 \oplus V_0^{\perp}$  gives a decomposition

$$\Lambda^{k+1}\mathbb{C}^{n+1} = \bigoplus_{p+q=k+1} (\Lambda^p V_0 \otimes \Lambda^q V_0^{\perp})$$

of  $\Lambda^{k+1}\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$  as an inner product space, with the induced metric on each factor  $\Lambda^p V_0 \otimes \Lambda^q (V_0^{\perp})$ . If we assume that  $v^{(k+1)}(z_0) \in V_0^{\perp}$ , we have

$$\Lambda_k(z_0) \in \Lambda^{k+1} V_0, \qquad \Lambda'_k(z_0) \in \Lambda^k V_0 \otimes \Lambda^1 V_0^{\perp};$$

hence

$$(\Lambda_k(z_0), \Lambda'_k(z_0)) = 0, (\Lambda'_k(z_0), \Lambda'_k(z_0)) = \|\Lambda_{k-1}(z_0)\|^2 \cdot \|v^{(k+1)}(z_0)\|^2,$$

and

$$\begin{aligned} (\Lambda_k(z_0), \Lambda_k(z_0)) \cdot (\Lambda'_k(z_0), \Lambda'_k(z_0)) &= \|\Lambda_{k-1}(z_0)\|^2 \cdot \|v^{(k+1)}(z_0)\|^2 \cdot \|\Lambda_k(z_0)\|^2 \\ &= \|\Lambda_{k-1}(z_0)\|^2 \cdot \|\Lambda_{k+1}(z_0)\|^2, \end{aligned}$$

proving the lemma.

The curvature form of pseudo-metric  $f_k^*(ds^2)$  is then given by

$$\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2}\Theta = \frac{-\sqrt{-1}}{2}\partial\bar{\partial}\log\left(\frac{\|\Lambda_{k+1}\|^2 \cdot \|\Lambda_{k-1}\|^2}{\|\Lambda_k\|^4}\right) \\ = -f_{k-1}^*(\omega) + 2f_k^*(\omega) - f_{k+1}^*(\omega)$$

and so by the Wirtinger theorem,

$$\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi} \int_{S} \Theta = -d_{k-1} + 2d_k - d_{k+1}$$

Comparing this with our first evaluation of  $\int_{S} \Theta$ , we have the

# **Global Plücker Formula**

$$d_{k-1} - 2d_k + d_{k+1} = 2g - 2 - \beta_k.$$

As an immediate application of the Plücker formula, we show that we can characterize the rational normal curve by the absence of inflectionary behavior.

**Proposition.** The only totally unramified curve  $f: S \rightarrow \mathbb{P}^n$  is the rational normal curve.

**Proof.** We can take a linear combination of the various Plücker formulas to eliminate  $d_k$  for k > 0:

$$\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} (n-k)(d_{k-1}-2d_k+d_{k+1}) = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} (n-k)(2g-2-\beta_k),$$

### PLÜCKER FORMULAS

obtaining

$$\sum (n-k)\beta_k = (n+1)d + n(n+1)(g-1).$$

In particular, if  $\beta_i = 0$  for all *i* 

$$n(n+1)(g-1) < 0 \Rightarrow g = 0,$$

and so this formula reads

$$-(n+1)d = -n(n+1)$$

i.e., d = n and the curve S is the rational normal curve. Q.E.D.

# The General Plücker Formulas II

We now wish to give a second proof of the general Plücker formulas which, while it does not admit a local analogue, is of a more geometric character.

Let  $f: C \to \mathbb{P}^n$  be a nondegenerate curve, v(z) a local lifting of f to  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$ , and denote the cast of characters

$$\Lambda_k(z) = v(z) \wedge \cdots \wedge v^{(k)}(z) \in \bigwedge^{k+1} \mathbb{C}^{n+1},$$
  

$$f_k: C \to G(k+1, n+1) \subset \mathbb{P}(\bigwedge^{k+1} \mathbb{C}^{n+1}),$$
  

$$d_k = \deg f_k(C) \subset \mathbb{P}(\bigwedge^{k+1} \mathbb{C}^{n+1})$$
  

$$= {}^{\#}(f_k(C) \cdot \sigma_1)_{G(k+1, n+1)},$$
  

$$\beta_k = \sum_{z \in C} \beta_k(z)$$

as before; for convenience, set

$$m = \dim \mathbb{P}(\wedge^{k+1}\mathbb{C}^{n+1}) = \binom{n+1}{k+1} - 1.$$

Let  $V_{m-2}$  be a generic (m-2)-plane in  $\mathbb{P}(\bigwedge^{k+1} \mathbb{C}^{n+1})$ , disjoint from C and consider the map

$$\pi_V\colon C\to \mathbb{P}^1$$

obtained by projecting  $f_k(C)$  from  $V_{m-2}$  onto a line. The sheet number of  $\pi_{V}$  is clearly just the degree  $d_{k}$  of  $f_{k}(C)$ ; by Riemann-Hurwitz, then,

$$2g-2=-2d_k+\tau_k,$$

where  $\tau_k$  is the number of branch points of  $\pi_{\nu}$ .

To evaluate  $\tau_k$ , put the map  $f_k$  in normal form at  $z_0 \in C$ :

$$f_k(z) = \left[1 + \cdots, (z - z_0)^{\gamma_1 + 1} + \cdots, (z - z_0)^{\gamma_1 + \gamma_2 + 2} + \cdots, \ldots\right].$$

(Here the exponent  $\gamma_i$  is the ramification index of the (i-1)st associated curve of  $f_k$  at  $z_0$ ; thus  $\gamma_1 = \beta_k(z_0)$ , while the remaining integers  $\gamma_2, \dots$  have

no bearing on the proceedings.) From this normal form we see that  $z_0$  will be a branch point of order  $(\gamma_{l+1} + \cdots + \gamma_1 + l - 1)$  of  $\pi_V$  exactly when the hyperplane  $\overline{V_{m-2}}, f_k(z_0) \subset \mathbb{P}^m$  contains the osculating *l*-plane to  $f_k(C)$  at  $z_0$ , but not the osculating (l+1)-plane. In particular, if we choose a sufficiently generic  $V_{m-2}$ —i.e., such that  $V_{m-2}$  does not meet the tangent line to  $f_k(C)$  at any stationary point  $f_k$ , and does not meet the osculating 2-plane to any point of  $f_k(C)$  in a line—then a singular point  $z_0$  of  $f_k(C)$ will be a branch point of order  $\beta_k(z_0)$  of the map  $\pi_V$ , while a smooth point  $z_0$  of  $f_k(C)$  will be a simple branch point of  $\pi_V$  if the tangent line  $T_{z_0}(f_k(C))$ to  $f_k(C)$  at  $z_0$  meets  $V_{m-2}$ , not a branch point otherwise. The number of branch points of  $\pi_V$  will thus be the total ramification index  $\beta_k$  of  $f_k$ , plus the number of times a tangent line to  $f_k(C)$  meets a generic (m-2)-plane in  $\mathbb{P}^m$ —that is, the degree of the *tangential ruled surface* 

$$T(f_k(C)) = \bigcup_{z \in C} T_z(f_k(C)) \subset \mathbb{P}^m$$

of  $f_k(C)$ .

Our computation of deg  $T(f_k(C))$  is based on one observation. The tangent line to  $f_k(C)$  at a smooth point z is spanned by the vectors

$$\Lambda_k(z) = v(z) \wedge v'(z) \wedge \cdots \wedge v^{(k)}(z)$$

and

$$\Lambda'_k(z) = v(z) \wedge v'(z) \wedge \cdots \wedge v^{(k-1)}(z) \wedge v^{(k+1)}(z)$$

Thus the tangent line

$$T_{z}(f_{k}(C)) = \left\{ \left[ v(z) \wedge \cdots \wedge v^{(k-1)}(z) \wedge (\lambda_{0}v^{(k)}(z) + \lambda_{1}v^{(k+1)}(z)) \right] \right\}_{[\lambda_{0},\lambda_{1}] \in \mathbf{P}^{k}}$$

lies entirely in the Grassmannian  $G(k+1, n+1) \subset \mathbb{P}^m$ —in fact, *it is simply* the Schubert cycle of k-planes in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  containing the osculating (k-1)-plane  $\Lambda_{k-1}(z)$  to f at z and contained in the osculating (k+1)-plane  $\Lambda_{k+1}(z)$  to f at z. Since the hyperplane section of  $G(k+1, n+1) \subset \mathbb{P}^m$  is the Schubert cycle  $\sigma_1$ , we can then write

$$\deg T(f_k(C)) = {}^{\#}(T(f_k(C)) \cdot V_{m-2})_{\mathbf{P}^m} = {}^{\#}(T(f_k(C)) \cdot \sigma_1^2)_{G(k+1,n+1)}.$$

Now by the Schubert calculus from Section 6 of Chapter 1,  $\sigma_1^2$  is homologous to the Schubert cycle  $\sigma_{1,1}(\Gamma_{n-k})$  of k-planes in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  meeting an (n-k)-plane  $\Gamma_{n-k}$  in a line, plus the Schubert cycle  $\sigma_2(\Gamma_{n-k-2})$  of k-planes meeting an (n-k-2)-plane  $\Gamma_{n-k-2}$ . We see, moreover, that the cycle  $T_2(f_k(C)) \subset G(k+1,n+1)$  of k-planes in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  containing  $\Lambda_{k-1}(z)$  and contained in  $\Lambda_{k+1}(z)$  will meet the Schubert cycle  $\sigma_2(\Gamma_{n-k-2})$  if and only if  $\Gamma_{n-k-2}$  has a point in common with  $\Lambda_{k+1}(z)$ , so that the intersection number of  $T(f_k(C))$  with  $\sigma_2$  in G(k+1,n+1) is just the number of points
### **PLÜCKER FORMULAS**

 $z \in C$  whose (k+1)st osculating plane meets a generic (n-k-2)-plane  $\Gamma_{n-k-2} \subset \mathbb{P}^n$ , that is, the degree  $d_{k+1}$  of the (k+1)st associated curve  $f_{k+1}(C)$ . Similarly,  $T_z(f_k(C))$  will meet the cycle  $\sigma_{1,1}(\Gamma_{n-k})$  exactly when  $\Lambda_{k-1}(z)$  has a point in common with  $\Gamma_{n-k}$ , so the intersection number of  $T(f_k(C))$  with  $\sigma_{1,1}$  is the number of points  $z \in C$  whose (k-1)st osculating plane meets a generic (n-k)-plane  $\Gamma_{n-k} \subset \mathbb{P}^n$ , i.e., the degree  $d_{k-1}$  of the (k-1)st associated curve. We have thus

$$\deg T(f_k(C)) \subset \mathbb{P}^m = {}^{\#} (T(f_k(C)) \cdot (\sigma_{1,1} + \sigma_2))_{G(k+1,n+1)} \\ = d_{k-1} + d_{k+1},$$

and so the number of branch points of  $\pi_V$  is given by

$$\tau_k = \beta_k + d_{k-1} + d_{k+1}.$$

From Riemann-Hurwitz, then, we obtain the general Plücker formulas

$$2g - 2 = -2d_k + \tau_k = -2d_k + \beta_k + d_{k-1} + d_{k+1}.$$

## Weierstrass Points

In general, the Plücker formulas deal with extrinsic invariants of curves. Following the general principle that projective invariants of a canonical curve S correspond to intrinsic properties of S, however, we apply the Plücker formulas to the canonical curves and obtain a count of the number of Weierstrass points on a Riemann surface, as follows.

Let S be a Riemann surface of genus g,  $p \in S$  any point, and consider the linear systems associated to the divisors  $k \cdot p$ , k = 1, 2, ... We know by Riemann-Roch that  $h^0(kp) = k - g + 1$  for  $k \ge 2g - 1$ , and, in general,

$$h^{0}(kp) = \begin{cases} h^{0}((k-1)p) + 1, & \text{if there exists } f \in \mathfrak{M}(S) \text{ such that } (f)_{\infty} = kp, \\ h^{0}((k-1)p), & \text{if there does not exist } f \in \mathfrak{M}(S) \text{ such that } (f)_{\infty} = kp. \end{cases}$$

It follows that there exist exactly g positive integers  $a_1, \ldots, a_g$  such that there does not exist a meromorphic function f on S with  $(f)_{\infty} = a_i p$ . These integers  $a_1 < a_2 < \cdots < a_g$  are called the gap values of the point  $p \in S$ .

Now we might expect that for a generic  $p \in S$ , all the divisors kp will be regular, i.e.,

$$h^{0}(kp) = \begin{cases} 1, & k \leq g, \\ k-g+1, & k \geq g, \end{cases}$$

so that

$$a_i = i, \qquad i = 1, \dots, g.$$

We say a point p is a Weierstrass point of S if any of the divisors kp is irregular, or in other words if there exists a meromorphic function f on S holomorphic on  $S - \{p\}$  and with a pole of order  $\leq g$  at p. We take the weight of the Weierstrass point p to be

$$W(p) = \sum (a_i - i),$$

where the  $a_i$  are the gap values of  $p \in S$ . For example, if S is hyperelliptic with  $h^0(2p) = 2$ , then the gap values of p are

 $a_i = 2i - 1$ 

and p is called a *hyperelliptic Weierstrass point*; at the other end of the scale, a point p with weight 1 has gap values

$$1, 2, 3, \ldots, g - 1, g + 1$$

—i.e., has minimal deviation from the expected pattern—and is called a *normal Weierstrass point* of S.

We can characterize Weierstrass points on a nonhyperelliptic Riemann surface S in another way. Let  $C \subset \mathbb{P}^{g-1}$  be the canonical curve of S. Then by our geometric version of Riemann-Roch, for any  $p \in C$ ,  $h^0(gp) > 1$  if and only if the point  $p \in C$  and its first g-1 derivatives fail to span all of  $\mathbb{P}^{g-1}$ , i.e., p is a Weierstrass point of S if and only if it is a singular point of one of the associated curves of C. Precisely, if the canonical map  $\iota_K$  is given, in terms of a local coordinate z centered around p, by

 $\iota_{K}(z) = \left[1, z^{1+\alpha_{1}}+\cdots, z^{2+\alpha_{1}+\alpha_{2}}+\cdots, \ldots, z^{g-1+\alpha_{1}+\cdots+\alpha_{g-1}}+\cdots\right],$ 

then the gap values of  $p \in S$  are

$$a_1 = 1,$$
  

$$a_2 = 2 + \alpha_1,$$
  

$$a_3 = 3 + \alpha_1 + \alpha_2,$$
  

$$\vdots$$
  

$$a_e = g + \alpha_1 + \alpha_2 + \dots + \alpha_{e-1}.$$

and the weight of p is

$$W(p) = \sum_{k=1}^{g-1} (g-k)\alpha_k$$
  
=  $\sum_{k=0}^{g-2} (g-k-1)\beta_k(p).$ 

Now we can count the number of Weierstrass points on S by applying the Plücker formulas obtained in the argument for the rational normal curve: setting d=2g-2 and n=g-1, we have

$$\sum (g-k-1)\beta_k = g(2g-2) + (g-1)g(g-1) = (g-1)g(g+1)$$

### **PLÜCKER FORMULAS**

i.e., the total weight of the Weierstrass points on a Riemann surface of genus g is exactly  $(g-1) \cdot g \cdot (g+1)$ .

Weierstrass points are of interest because they are "marked" points on a Riemann surface, i.e., points intrinsically defined. For example, we can apply our last result to show:

**Theorem.** Any Riemann surface S of genus >1 has only finitely many automorphisms.

**Proof.** Any automorphism of S must permute its Weierstrass points; since there are only a finite number of these points, it will suffice to consider automorphisms of S fixing each of the Weierstrass points of S. Suppose now that S is nonhyperelliptic. First, note that by Clifford's theorem for any point  $p \in S$  we have

$$h^0(kp) < \frac{k}{2} + 1$$

so

 $a_i \leq 2i-2, \qquad i=2,\ldots,g,$ 

and

$$W(p) = \sum_{i=1}^{g} a_i - i$$
  

$$\leq \sum_{i=2}^{g} i - 2$$
  

$$\leq \frac{(g-1)(g-2)}{2},$$

and so the number of distinct Weierstrass points on S is at least

$$\frac{(g-1)g(g+1)}{\frac{1}{2}(g-1)(g-2)} = \frac{2g(g+1)}{g-2} \ge 2g+6.$$

Now suppose that S is nonhyperelliptic and let C be the canonical curve of S. Any automorphism of S is then induced by an automorphism of  $\mathbb{P}^{g-1}$  fixing C; let  $\tau: \mathbb{P}^{g-1} \to \mathbb{P}^{g-1}$  be such an automorphism fixing each of the Weierstrass points of S. It follows then that  $\tau$  preserves all of the osculating planes at each Weierstrass point  $p_i$ ; in particular, if we let  $V_i$  be the osculating (g-3)-plane to C at  $p_i$ , then  $\tau$  preserves  $V_i$  and the pencil of hyperplanes  $\{H_{\lambda}^i\}_{\lambda \in \mathbb{P}^1}$  containing  $V_i$ . Suppose  $V_i$  contains k points of C other than  $p_i$ . Then any hyperplane containing  $V_i$  has k+g-2 points of intersection with C lying inside  $V_i$ , and hence contains at most g-kWeierstrass points outside  $V_i$ . But there are at least

$$2g + 2 - (k + 1) = 2g - k + 1$$

Weierstrass points of C lying off  $V_i$ . Thus at least three of the hyperplanes  $\{H_{\lambda}^i\}_{\lambda \in \mathbb{P}^1}$  contain a Weierstrass point outside  $V_i$ , and so are fixed by  $\tau$ ; it

follows that  $\tau$  fixes each of the hyperplanes  $H'_{\lambda}$ , and hence, since the hyperplane sections of C are finite, that  $\tau$  has finite order.

Suppose now that  $\tau$  has order d and consider the quotient curve S' of S by the group  $\{\tau^i\}$  of automorphisms. The projection map  $\pi$  expresses S as a d-sheeted cover of S', with each Weierstrass point a (d-1)-fold branch point; then we have

$$2g-2 \ge d(2g(S')-2) + (d-1)(2g+2) \\ \ge (d-1)(2g-2) + 2d \cdot g(S') + 2(d-2),$$

so  $d \ge 2 \Rightarrow g(S') = 0$  and d = 2, i.e., S is hyperelliptic. Thus if S is nonhyperelliptic, any automorphism fixing the Weierstrass points of S is the identity, and so the theorem is proved in this case.

In case S is hyperelliptic, any automorphism of S is given, modulo the hyperelliptic involution, by an automorphism of  $C \subset \mathbb{P}^{g-1}$ ; but C is rational, and so any automorphism of C fixing the 2g+2>3 Weierstrass points of C is the identity. Q.E.D.

Now, let S be a Riemann surface of genus  $g \ge 3$ . By our last result, if S has any automorphisms at all, it has an automorphism  $\varphi$  of prime order p. Let S' be the quotient of S by the group of automorphisms  $\{\varphi^i\}$ , and g' the genus of S'. Since a fixed point of any power  $\varphi^i$  of  $\varphi$  is a fixed point of  $\varphi$ , the branch locus of the quotient map  $\pi: S \rightarrow S'$  consists simply of a certain number k of (p-1)-fold branch points; and to specify the surface S up to a finite number of choices we simply have to specify the surface S', together with k points on S'. This is a total of 3g'+3+k parameters; but now by Riemann-Hurwitz,

$$2g - 2 = p(2g' - 2) + k(p - 1),$$

i.e.,

$$k = \frac{2g - 2 - p(2g' - 2)}{p - 1} = \frac{2g - 2pg'}{p - 1} + 2.$$

Thus we have at most

$$3g' + \frac{2g - 2pg'}{p - 1} - 1$$

parameters for S; and since we must have  $g' \ge (1/p)(g-1)+1 \ge \frac{1}{2}(g+1)$  this number is less than 3g-3. We conclude, then, that

The generic Riemann surface of genus  $g \ge 3$  has no automorphisms.

The reader may check, by essentially the same techniques, that no Riemann surface of genus  $g \ge 2$  can have more than 84(g-1) automorphisms.

## PLUCKER FORMULAS

A final note on Weierstrass points: we can see by a count of parameters that the generic Riemann surface of genus  $g \ge 3$  has no Weierstrass points with gap value  $a_i \ge i$  for i < g. To see this, suppose the contrary—i.e., that the generic Riemann surface S contains points p with dim $|(g-1)p| \ge 1$ . S is then expressible as a (g-1)-sheeted cover of  $\mathbb{P}^1$ , with p appearing as a branch point of order g-2; the branch locus B of this map consists of (g-2)p plus

$$2g - 2 + 2(g - 1) - (g - 2) = 3g - 2$$

other points, and so depends on 3g-1 parameters. S thus depends on at most 3g-1-3=3g-4 parameters, a contradiction. Likewise, the reader may verify that a generic Riemann surface of genus  $g \ge 3$  contains no points p with dim  $|(g+1)p| \ge 3$ , by counting (as on p. 262) the number of parameters for plane curves of genus g and degree g+1 possessing a (g+1)-fold tangent line. Together, these two assertions imply that the generic Riemann surface of genus  $g \ge 3$  has only normal Weierstrass points.

## **Plücker Formulas for Plane Curves**

We want to consider now the projective invariants of plane curves. This calls for somewhat different techniques from those used previously: the Plücker formulas we have derived thus far deal only with singularities of a curve  $f: S \rightarrow \mathbb{P}^n$  arising from the local character of the map f. We have seen, however, that plane curves  $f: S \rightarrow \mathbb{P}^2$  are subject to singularities arising from the global behavior of f—e.g., nodes—that are not reflected thus far in our general formulas. To obtain a reasonably broad range of applicability, we will consider curves in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  with *traditional singularities*, which we now define.

DEFINITION. We say that a curve  $f: S \to \mathbb{P}^2$  has traditional singularities if every point  $p \in S$  is one of the following:

1. A regular point, which is a smooth point of both f and the dual curve  $f^*$ . At such a point  $\beta_0(p) = \beta_1(p) = 0$ , and f has the local normal form

 $f(z) = [1, z + \cdots, z^2 + \cdots].$ 

2. An ordinary flex of f; i.e., a smooth point of f where the tangent line has contact of order three. In normal form

$$f(z) = [1, z + \cdots, z^3 + \cdots],$$
  
$$f^*(z) = [1, z^2 + \cdots, z^3 + \cdots].$$

3. A cusp of f, i.e., a singular point of f that has normal form

$$f(z) = [1, z^2 + \cdots, z^3 + \cdots].$$



Figure 8

Thus, p is a flex of  $f \Leftrightarrow p$  is a cusp of  $f^*$ .

4. A bitangent of f, i.e., a point p, not a flex, where the tangent line is also simply tangent at some other point  $q \neq p$ .

5. An ordinary double point of f, i.e., a point where two nonsingular branches of f(S) cross transversely. Clearly p is bitangent for  $f \Leftrightarrow p$  is an ordinary double point of  $f^*$ .

Note one important point: if  $f: S \to \mathbb{P}^2$  is any plane curve,  $f^*: S \to \mathbb{P}^{2^*}$  its dual, then for a point  $z_0 \in S$  the tangent line  $f^*(z_0) \in \mathbb{P}^{2^*}$  is the limiting position of the secant lines  $\overline{f(z_0)f(z)}$  as  $z \to z_0$ . (See Figure 9.) Similarly,  $(f^*)^*(z_0)$ —that is, the point in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  corresponding to the tangent line to  $f^*(S) \subset \mathbb{P}^{2^*}$  at  $f^*(z_0)$ —is the limiting position of the intersection of the tangent lines to f(S) at z and  $z_0$ , as  $z \to z_0$ , which is of course  $z_0$ . We see then that the dual of the dual is the original curve.

Now suppose  $f: S \to \mathbb{P}^2$  has traditional singularities and let C = f(S),  $C^* = f^*(S)$ . With the notations

g = genus of S,

 $d = \deg C, \quad d^* = \deg C^*,$ 

b = number of bitangent lines of C,  $b^* =$  number of bitangent lines of  $C^*$ ,

f = number of flexes of C,  $f^* =$  number of flexes of  $C^*$ ,

 $\kappa$  = number of cusps of C,  $\kappa^*$  = number of cusps of C\*,

 $\delta$  = number of double points of C,  $\delta^*$  = number of double points of C\*,



we have the relations

$$b = \delta^*, \qquad b^* = \delta, \\ f = \delta^*, \qquad f^* = \kappa.$$

The degree of the dual of *C*—usually called the *class* of *C*—is by definition the number of points of intersection of *C*<sup>\*</sup> with a generic line in  $\mathbb{P}^{2^*}$ , that is, the number of tangent lines to *C* containing a generic point  $p \in \mathbb{P}^2$ . Let *p* be such a point, and assume moreover that *p* does not lie on any of the tangent lines to *C* at any of the singular points of *C*. Choose coordinates  $[X_0, X_1, X_2]$  on  $\mathbb{P}^2$  with p = [0, 0, 1]; if *C* is given in these coordinates as the locus of the polynomial  $g(X_0, X_1, X_2)=0$ , then the tangent lines to *C* through *p* correspond exactly to the smooth points of *C* such that  $(\partial g/\partial X_2)(q)=0$ . Now the curve  $C' = (\partial g/\partial X_2 = 0)$  has degree d-1, and passes through each double point and cusp of *C* with intersection multiplicity 2 and 3, respectively. Thus the number of points of intersection of *C'* with the smooth points of *C* is  $(C \cdot C') - 2\delta - 3\kappa$ ; i.e.,

(\*) 
$$d^* = d(d-1) - 2\delta - 3\kappa$$

Similarly, consider the projection map  $\pi$  of C from p onto a line.  $\pi$  expresses C as a d-sheeted cover of  $\mathbb{P}^1$ , and so we have

$$\chi(S)=2-2g=2d-b,$$

where b is the number of branch points of the map  $\pi \circ f: S \to \mathbb{P}^1$ . Now, as in the argument for the original genus formula, a smooth point q of C is a branch point of  $\pi \circ f$  if and only if  $(\partial g/\partial X_2)(q) = 0$ ; thus we have  $d(d-1) - 2\delta - 3\kappa$  branch points of  $\pi \circ f$  among the smooth points of C. In addition we see that, while neither of the points of S corresponding to an ordinary double point of C is a branch point of  $\pi \circ f$ , every cusp of C is a branch point of order 1 on S. Thus

$$b = d(d-1) - 2\delta - 3\kappa + \kappa$$
  
=  $d(d-1) - 2\delta - 2\kappa$ ,

and so

(\*\*) 
$$2 - 2g = 2d - d(d-1) + 2\delta + 2\kappa$$
$$g = \frac{(d-1)(d-2)}{2} - \delta - \kappa.$$

Applying the relations (\*) and (\*\*) to the dual curve  $C^*$  as well, we obtain the classical Plücker formulas

$$d^* = d(d-1) - 2\delta - 3\kappa \qquad g = \frac{(d-1)(d-2)}{2} - \delta - \kappa$$
$$d = d^*(d^*-1) - 2b - 3f \qquad g = \frac{(d^*-1)(d^*-2)}{2} - b - f$$

It will be useful to us later on to have a formula for the canonical bundle of a Riemann surface S expressed as a curve C of degree d in the plane with traditional singularities. To find this, let  $f: S \to \mathbb{P}^2$  and  $\pi: C \to \mathbb{P}^1$  be as above, and consider the pullback  $\omega$  to S of the meromorphic 1-form  $d(X_1/X_0)$ . First,  $\omega$  will have double poles over the points of intersection of C with the line  $X_0 = 0$ ; thus

$$(\omega)_{\infty} = f^{*}(2H).$$

Now consider the section  $\sigma \in H^0(\mathbb{P}^2, \mathfrak{O}((d-1)H))$  given by the homogeneous polynomial  $\partial g/\partial X_2$ , g as above. Away from the singular locus of C, we have

 $(\omega)_0 = (f^*\sigma);$ 

at an ordinary double point p = f(q) = f(q') of C, on the other hand,  $\omega$  will be nonzero while  $f * \sigma$  will vanish at both q and q'; at a cusp p = f(q) of C,  $\omega$  will have a simple zero while  $f * \sigma$  will vanish to order 3. If  $D \subset S$  is the inverse image of the singular points of C (counting the inverse image of a cusp twice), then

and so finally

$$K_S = (\omega)_0 - (\omega)_\infty = f^*((d-3)H) - D.$$

We turn now to some special cases:

 $(\omega)_0 = (f^*\sigma) - D,$ 

*Plane Cubics.* Let C be a nonsingular plane cubic. Then d=3, g=1,  $K=\delta=0$ . Moreover, the number b of bitangents is zero, since no line can have four intersections with C. Similarly, any general flex with normal form

$$z \to [1, z + \cdots, z^{3+l} + \cdots] \qquad (l \ge 0)$$

280

must be an ordinary flex (i.e., l=0). The singularities are thus traditional, and the classical Plücker formulas give

$$d^* = 6, \qquad f = 9.$$

The nine flexes are distinct and can be found as follows: If  $0 \in C$  is one flex, then according to the discussion of the inversion of the elliptic integral in Section 2 of this chapter we may describe C parametrically by

$$f: \mathbb{C} \to \mathbb{P}^2,$$

where

$$\begin{split} f(z) &= \big[ \, 1, \mathcal{P}(z), \mathcal{P}'(z) \, \big], \\ z &= \int_0^{f(z)} \omega \end{split}$$

with  $\omega \in H^0(C, \Omega^1)$  a generator. By the addition theorem the condition that points A, B, C be the points of intersection of a line is exactly

$$\int_0^A \omega + \int_0^B \omega + \int_0^C \omega \equiv 0(\Lambda),$$

where  $\Lambda = f^{-1}(0)$  is the lattice in C. The flexes are those lines for which A = B = C; i.e., they are just the nine points

$$[1, \mathfrak{P}(z), \mathfrak{P}'(z)], \quad \text{where } 3z \in \Lambda.$$

From this we deduce the statement from classical geometry: If a line L passes through two flexes of a nonsingular plane cubic, then it also passes through a third flex.

Note that if C has an ordinary double point, then the number of flexes of C drops to three, while if C has a cusp, it has only one flex point.

*Plane Quartics.* In case C is a smooth plane quartic with ordinary singularities, the degree of  $C^*$  is

$$d^* = d(d-1) = 12.$$

We have, then,

$$2b + 3f = 12 \cdot 11 - 4 = 128.$$

On the other hand, C has genus 3, and so

$$3 = \frac{11 \cdot 10}{2} - b - f,$$

i.e., b + f = 52. Solving, we find

$$f = (2b+3f) - (2b+2f) = 128 - 2 \cdot 52 = 24$$

and

$$b = (3b+3f) - (2b+3f)$$
  
= 3 \cdot 52 - 128  
= 28,

i.e., C has 24 flexes and 28 bitangents. We will see the 28 bitangents to a smooth plane quartic reappear in Section 4 of Chapter 4, in another context.

In general, if C is a *smooth* plane curve of degree d having traditional singularities,

$$d^* = d(d-1)$$

$$g=\frac{(d-1)(d-2)}{2},$$

so

and

$$2b + 3f = d(d-1) \cdot (d(d-1)-1) - d$$

and

$$b+f = \frac{(d(d-1)-1)(d(d-1)-2)}{2} - \frac{(d-1)(d-2)}{2}$$

Thus

$$f = (2b+3f) - (2b+2f) = 3d(d-2)$$

and

$$b = (3b+3f) - (2b+3f)$$
  
=  $\frac{1}{2}d(d+1)(d-1)(d-2) - 4d(d-2).$ 

# 5. CORRESPONDENCES

## **Definitions and Formulas**

A correspondence  $T: C \rightarrow C'$  of degree d between two curves C and C' associates to every point  $p \in C$  a divisor T(p) of degree d on C', varying holomorphically with p. It may be given either as a holomorphic map

 $C \rightarrow C'^{(d)}$ 

from C to the dth symmetric product of C', or equivalently—and more usefully to us—by its curve of correspondence (intuitively, its graph)

$$D = \{(p,q): q \in T(p)\} \subset C \times C';$$

conversely, given any curve  $D \subset C \times C'$ , we can define an associated

282

#### CORRESPONDENCES

correspondence by

$$T(p) = i_p^*(D) \in \operatorname{Div}(C'),$$

where  $i_p: C' \rightarrow C \times C'$  sends q to (p,q). A correspondence will be called *irreducible* if its curve of correspondence is.

The *inverse* of a correspondence  $T: C \rightarrow C'$  with curve of correspondence  $D \subset C \times C^1$  is defined to be the correspondence given by the curve

$$D' = \{(q,p): (p,q) \in D\} \subset C' \times C,$$

i.e., by

$$T^{-1}(q) = \sum_{q \in T(p)} p.$$

Some basic correspondences are:

1. If  $\{D_{\lambda}\}$  is a pencil on the curve C without base points, or equivalently a branched covering map  $C \xrightarrow{\pi} \mathbb{P}^1$ , then for each  $p \in C$  there is a unique divisor  $D(p) \in \{D_{\lambda}\}$  containing p; we may define a correspondence T by

$$T(p)=D(p)-p,$$

i.e., T is given by the curve

$$D = \{(p,q): D_{\lambda} - p - q \ge 0 \text{ for some } \lambda\} \subset C \times C.$$

Note that T is symmetric, that is,  $T = T^{-1}$ .

2. If  $C \subset \mathbb{P}^2$  is a smooth plane curve, we define a correspondence  $T: C \to C$  by

$$T(p) = T_p(C) \cdot C - 2p,$$

i.e., T is given by the closure D in  $C \times C$  of the locus

$$\{(p,q)\colon p\neq q, q\in T_p(C)\}.$$

Note that  $p \in T(p)$  only if  $T_p(C)$  meets C with multiplicity 3 or more at p, i.e., if p is a flex of C. T is called the *tangential* correspondence on C.

The phenomena associated to correspondences with which we will be concerned are these:

1. A coincident point of a correspondence  $T: C \to C'$  is a pair  $(p,q) \in C \times C'$  such that q appears in T(p) with multiplicity 2 or more; we say that (p,q) is a coincident point of multiplicity m for T if q appears with multiplicity (m+1) in T(p). In example 1 above, a pair (p,q) will be a coincident point of T if q is a branch point of the map  $C \to \mathbb{P}^1$  given by the pencil  $\{D_{\lambda}\}$  and  $p \neq q \in \pi^{-1}(\pi(q))$ ; in example 2 a coincident point corresponds to a bitangent line to C.

In general, if  $T: C \rightarrow C'$  is a correspondence given by the curve  $D \subset C \times C'$ , a coincident point is either a branch point of the projection

 $\pi_1: D \to C$ 

of D on the first factor, or a singular point of D.

2. A united point of a correspondence  $T: C \to C$  from a curve to itself is a point  $p \in C$  such that  $p \in T(p)$ ; we say that p is a united point of multiplicity m for T if p appears with multiplicity m in T(p). In example 1 above, the united points p of T are the branch points of the map  $C \to \mathbb{P}^1$ given by  $\{D_{\lambda}\}$ ; in example 2 they are the flexes of C. In general, if  $T: C \to C$  is given by the curve  $D \subset C \times C$ , a united point is a point of intersection of D with the diagonal  $\Delta \subset C \times C$ .

3. A common point of two correspondences  $T, S: C \rightarrow C'$  is, as the name suggests, a pair  $(p,q) \in C \times C'$  such that q is in both T(p) and S(p). If T and S are given by curves D and F in  $C \times C'$ , a common point is just a point of intersection of D and F.

4. A correspondence  $T: C \rightarrow C$  from a curve of genus  $g \ge 1$  to itself is said to have valence k if the linear equivalence class of the divisor

 $T(p) + k \cdot p$ 

is independent of p. The correspondence of examples 1 and 2 above have valence 1 and 2, respectively. A correspondence need not, in general, have any valence; if it does have a valence though, the valence is unique: if for k > k' the linear equivalence classes of  $T(p) + k \cdot p$  and  $T(p) + k' \cdot p$  were both constant, it would follow that the divisors  $(k - k') \cdot p$  all belonged to some linear system E, of dimension r. Since the generic point of the curve  $\iota_E(C) \subset \mathbb{P}^r$  meets any hyperplane with multiplicity at most r, it follows that r = k - k'—but then  $\iota_E(C)$  is the rational normal curve, contrary to the hypothesis that  $g(C) \ge 1$ .

In practice, the information about a correspondence  $T: C \to C$  that will be most readily available to us is the *degree* of T—that is, the intersection number  ${}^{\#}(D \cdot E)$  of the curve of correspondence  $D \subset C \times C$  with the vertical fibers  $E_p = \pi_1^{-1}(p) \subset C \times C$ ; the *degree of*  $T^{-1}$ —the intersection number of D with the horizontal fibers  $F_p = \pi_2^{-1}(p) \subset C \times C$ ; and the valence of T if it has one. On the other hand, as we shall see, to compute the number of coincident, or united, points of T, we will want to know the *homology class* of the curve  $D \subset C \times C$ . This is, in general, impossible: the group

$$H^{1,1}(C \times C) \cap H^2(C \times C,\mathbb{Z})$$

of divisors on  $C \times C$  modulo homology has highly unpredictable rank. What makes it possible to compute effectively with some correspondences is the fundamental **Lemma.** Let  $T: C \rightarrow C$  be a correspondence,  $D \subset C \times C$  its curve of correspondence. Then T has valence k if and only if D is homologous to a linear combination

$$D \sim aE + bF - k\Delta$$

of the two fibers E, F of C×C and the diagonal  $\Delta \subset C \times C$ .

**Proof.** First, assume that  $D \sim aE + bF - k\Delta$ . We claim to begin with that D is then *linearly equivalent* to a sum

$$G = \sum a_i E_{p_i} + \sum b_i F_{q_i} - k\Delta_i$$

where  $E_p = \pi_1^{-1}(p)$ ,  $F_q = \pi_2^{-1}(q)$ . This follows from the Künneth formulas: since the first two vertical maps of the diagram

$$H^{1}(C \times C, \mathbb{Z}) \longrightarrow H^{1}(C \times C, \emptyset) \longrightarrow \operatorname{Pic}^{0}(C \times C) \to 0$$

$$\uparrow^{\pi^{\dagger} \times \pi^{\dagger}_{2}} \qquad \uparrow^{\pi^{\dagger} \times \pi^{\dagger}_{2}} \qquad \uparrow^{\pi^{\dagger} \times \pi^{\dagger}_{2}} \qquad \uparrow^{\pi^{\dagger} \times \pi^{\dagger}_{2}}$$

$$H^{1}(C, \mathbb{Z}) \oplus H^{1}(C, \mathbb{Z}) \to H^{1}(C, \emptyset) \oplus H^{1}(C, \emptyset) \to \operatorname{Pic}^{0}(C) \times \operatorname{Pic}^{0}(C) \to 0$$

are isomorphisms, the last one is also. Now if  $D \subset C \times C$  is linearly equivalent to the divisor G written above, then for generic  $p \in C$ , the divisor  $T(p) = i_p^*(D)$  is linearly equivalent to the divisor  $i_p^*(G) = \sum b_i q_i - k \cdot p$ ; clearly, then, the linear equivalence class of T(p) + k(p) is independent of p. Conversely, suppose that the correspondence T has valence k. Write

$$T(p) + k \cdot p = \sum b_i q_i;$$

and

$$T^{-1}(q_0) + k \cdot q_0 = \sum a_i p_i,$$

and let L be the line bundle

$$L = D - \sum a_i E_{p_i} - \sum b_i F_{q_i} + k\Delta.$$

Then by hypothesis the restriction of L to any fiber  $E_p$  of  $\pi_1$ , and to the fiber  $F_{q_0}$  of  $\pi_2$  as well, is trivial. We claim now that under these circumstances L must be trivial; this will certainly suffice to prove the lemma. To see this, let  $s_0$  be a global nonzero holomorphic section of the restriction of L to  $F_{q_0}$ . For each  $p \in C$ , then, there will be a unique global section t(p) of  $L|_{E_p}$  such that  $t(p)(p,q) = s_0(p,q_0)$ ; set

$$t(p,q) = t(p)(q).$$

t is then a global nonzero holomorphic section of L, and consequently L is trivial. Q.E.D.

*Note*: It may seem, at first glance, that the notion of valence is an unlikely one, and that correspondences with valency will be relatively rare.

In fact, just the opposite is true: on a generic Riemann surface there are no correspondences without valency. (Here "generic" has a meaning slightly different from usual, as will be seen.) We will not prove this, but the reader may see why it should be true: by the Künneth formula,

$$H^{1,1}(C \times C) = (H^{1,1}(C) \otimes H^{0,0}(C)) \oplus (H^{1,0}(C) \otimes H^{0,1}(C)) \\ \oplus (H^{0,1}(C) \otimes H^{1,0}(C)) \oplus (H^{0,0}(C) \otimes H^{1,1}(C)).$$

The first and last terms in this expression are one-dimensional and are generated by the classes of the fibers E and  $F \subset C \times C$ , respectively. Writing out a basis for  $(H^{1,0}(C) \otimes H^{0,1}(C)) \oplus (H^{0,1}(C) \otimes H^{1,0}(C))$ , and integrating over a basis for  $H_2(C \times C, \mathbb{Z}) = H_1(C, \mathbb{Z}) \otimes H_1(C, \mathbb{Z})$ , the reader will see that the requirement that there exist an integral class in the middle factor other than that of the diagonal  $\Delta \subset C \times C$  is that the period matrix of C satisfy certain rationality conditions (cf. Section 4 in Chapter 3 for similar computations); the set of curves of genus g possessing correspondence without valence is thus expected to be a countable union of proper subvarieties of the family of all curves of genus g.

For example, the reader may check that a curve of genus one has correspondences without valence if and only if it has *complex multiplica-tion*, that is, writing

$$C = \frac{\mathbb{C}}{\Lambda},$$

where  $\Lambda$  is the lattice generated by 1 and  $\tau$ , if and only if  $\tau$  satisfies a quadratic polynomial over  $\mathbb{Q}$ .

Now, with our basic lemma, we can derive the three basic formulas for correspondences. The first thing to do is to determine the intersection pairing on the subspace of  $H_2(C \times C, \mathbb{Z})$  spanned by the classes of E, F, and  $\Delta$ . We have, clearly,

$${}^{\#}(E \cdot F) = 1,$$
  
 ${}^{\#}(E \cdot E) = {}^{\#}(F \cdot F) = 0,$ 

and

$${}^{\#}(\Delta \cdot E) = {}^{\#}(\Delta \cdot F) = 1;$$

it remains only to determine  $\Delta \cdot \Delta$ . To do this, let  $\{D_{\lambda}\}$  be a pencil of degree d on C and let T be the correspondence defined by  $\{D_{\lambda}\}$  as in example 1 above; let  $D \subset C \times C$  be its curve of correspondence. Since T has valence 1, we can write

$$D \sim aE + bF - \Delta$$

Since T and  $T^{-1}$  both have degree d-1, moreover, we have

$$d-1 = {}^{\#}(D \cdot E) = b-1$$

## CORRESPONDENCES

and

$$d-1 = {}^{\#}(D \cdot F) = a-1,$$

i.e.,

 $D \sim dE + dF - \Delta.$ 

Now, the number  ${}^{\#}(D \cdot \Delta)$  of united points of T is just the number b of branch points of the map  $C \rightarrow \mathbb{P}^1$  given by  $\{D_{\lambda}\}$ ; this being a d-sheeted cover, we have by Riemann-Hurwitz

2g-2=-2d+b,

i.e.,

$$b=2g-2+2d.$$

Thus

$$2g - 2 + 2d = {}^{\#}(D \cdot \Delta)$$
  
= d {}^{\#}(E \cdot \Delta) + d {}^{\#}(F \cdot \Delta) - {}^{\#}(\Delta \cdot \Delta),  
= 2d - {}^{\#}(\Delta \cdot \Delta)

and so we have

$$\Delta \cdot \Delta = 2 - 2g$$

The intersection pairing is therefore

#	Ε	F	Δ
Ε	0	1	1
F	1	0	1
$\Delta$	1	1	2 - 2g

Now suppose T is any correspondence with  $\deg(T) = d$ ,  $\deg(T^{-1}) = d'$ , and valence k. If D is the curve of correspondence of T, we write

 $D \sim aE + bF - k\Delta.$ 

Then, since

$$d = \deg T = {}^{\#}(D \cdot E) = b - k$$

and

$$d' = \deg T^{-1} = {}^{\#}(D \cdot F) = a - k,$$

we obtain

$$D \sim (d'+k)E + (d+k)F - k\Delta A$$

Consequently

$$D \cdot \Delta = d' + k + d + k - k(2 - 2g)$$
$$= d + d' + 2kg,$$

i.e.,

(\*) T has 
$$d + d' + 2kg$$
 united points,

this is known as the Cayley-Brill formula.

Similarly, if S is another correspondence with  $\deg(S) = e$ ,  $\deg(S^{-1}) = e'$ , and valence l, given by the curve  $G \subset C \times C$ ,

$$G \sim (e'+l)E + (e+l)F - \Delta.$$

By an obvious computation using the intersection table,

$${}^{\#}(D \cdot G) = ed' + e'd - 2gkl,$$

i.e.,

(\*\*) The correspondences T and S have ed' + e'd - 2gkl common points.

The computation for the number of coincident points of a correspondence  $T: C \rightarrow C$  is slightly more difficult. With T and D as above,

$$D \sim (d'+k)E + (d+k)F - k \cdot \Delta.$$

In case D is smooth and irreducible, we may apply the adjunction formula

$$K_D = (K_{C \times C} + D)|_D$$

for the canonical bundle of D to obtain

$$\deg K_D = {}^{\#}(K_{C \times C} \cdot D) + {}^{\#}(D \cdot D).$$

Once we have evaluated these intersection numbers, we will be done; by the Hurwitz formula, the number b of branch points of the projection  $\pi_1: D \rightarrow C$  on the first factor is given by

 $\deg K_D = d \cdot \deg K_C + b,$ 

i.e.,

$$b = \deg K_D - d \cdot \deg K_C$$
  
= \*(K\_C \times C \cdot D) + \*(D \cdot D) - d(2g - 2).

Now if  $\omega, \omega'$  are holomorphic 1-forms on C, then the divisor of the 2-form  $\pi_1^* \omega \wedge \pi_2^* \omega'$  on  $C \times C$  is

$$(\pi_1^*\omega\wedge\pi_2^*\omega')=\pi_1^*(\omega)+\pi_2^*(\omega').$$

Thus the homology class of  $K_{C \times C}$  is

$$K_{C \times C} \sim \pi_1^* K_C + \pi_2^* K_C = (2g-2)E + (2g-2)F$$

We then obtain

$${}^{\#}(D \cdot K_{C \times C}) = (2g-2)(d+k) - k(2g-2) + (2g-2)(d'+k) - k(2g-2)$$
  
=  $(2g-2)(d+d')$ 

and by another straightforward manipulation

$$^{\#}(D\cdot D)=2dd'-2gk^{2}.$$

### CORRESPONDENCES

Putting everything together,

$$b = {}^{\#}(K_{C \times C} \cdot D) + {}^{\#}(D \cdot D) - d(2g - 2)$$
  
=  $(d + d')(2g - 2) + 2dd' - 2gk^2 - d(2g - 2)$   
=  $2dd' + (2g - 2)d' - 2gk^2$ 

i.e.,

(\*\*\*) The correspondence T has  $2dd' + (2g-2)d' - 2gk^2$  coincident points.

This computation may be readily extended to the case where the correspondence T is given by a sum of smooth irreducible curves  $D_i \subset C \times C$ —the coincident points of T will then consist of coincident points for the correspondence  $T_i$  defined by the curves  $D_i$ , plus common points of the correspondences  $D_i$  and  $D_j$  for  $i \neq j$  (to be counted, as we shall see, with multiplicity 2), and it is easily checked that the formula holds. A more serious objection is that the formula as stated holds only for correspondences given by smooth curves D. Since this will not always be the case, we will borrow a couple of results from Section 2 of Chapter 4 to see how to handle at least the case where D has ordinary double points.

Suppose that  $D \subset C \times C$  has  $\delta$  ordinary double points  $(p_i, q_i)$  and is otherwise smooth. Assuming that neither branch of D at such a double point (p,q) is tangent to the fiber  $E_p = \pi_1^{-1}(p)$ , (p,q) will appear as a simple coincident point of T. From Section 2 of Chapter 4 we see that D is the image of a smooth curve  $\tilde{D}$  via a map  $\tilde{\pi}: \tilde{D} \to D \subset C \times C$  that is one-to-one and smooth away from the double points of D—we simply separate the two branches of D around the double points. The Riemann surface  $\tilde{D}$ , moreover, will have genus (cf. page 280)

$$g(\tilde{D}) = \frac{{}^{\#}(K_{C \times C} \cdot D) + {}^{\#}(D \cdot D)}{2} + 1 - \delta,$$

i.e.,

$$\deg K_{\tilde{D}} = {}^{\#}(K_{C \times C} \cdot D) + {}^{\#}(D \cdot D) - 2\delta.$$

The composite map  $\pi_1 \cdot \tilde{\pi} : \tilde{D} \to C$  will thus have

$$b = \deg K_{\tilde{D}} - d \cdot \deg K_C$$
  
=  $2dd' + (2g-2)d' - 2gk^2 - 2\delta$ 

branch points; i.e., the correspondence T will have

$$2dd' + (2g-2)d' - 2gk^2 - 2\delta$$

coincident points apart from the double points  $(p_i, q_i)$  of D. We see, then, that the formula given above for the number of coincident points of T holds if we count with multiplicity 2 a coincident point arising from an ordinary double point of D.

In practice, it will be easy to distinguish an ordinary coincident point of T from one corresponding to a double point of D: a smooth point  $(p,q) \in D$  can be a branch point of only one of the projections  $\pi_1: D \to C$  and  $\pi_2: D \to C$ , while a double point  $(p,q) \in D$  will appear as a coincident point for both T and  $T^{-1}$ .

We apply our formulas to the correspondence of example 2 on a smooth plane curve C of degree d. As we saw, T has degree d-2 and valence 2; the degree of  $T^{-1}$  is the number of tangent lines to C other than  $T_q(C)$ passing through a point  $q \in C$ , i.e., the number b of branch points of the projection  $\pi_q$  of C from q onto a line. The projection is (d-1)-sheeted, and so by Riemann-Hurwitz,

$$\deg T^{-1} = b = 2g - 2 + 2(d - 1)$$
  
= (d-1)(d-2) - 2 + 2(d-1)  
= (d+1)(d-2).

By the formula (\*), the number of united points of T—that is, the number of flexes of C—is

$$f = (d-2) + (d+1)(d-2) + 2kg$$
  
= (d-2) + (d+1)(d-2) + 2(d-1)(d-2)  
= 3d(d-2),

which agrees with our computation in the last subsection of Plücker formulas. To compute the number of bitangent lines to C we have to be careful: if q and p are distinct points of C with  $T_p(C) = T_q(C)$ , then both (p,q) and (q,p) are coincident points of T. The number b of bitangent lines to C is thus half the number of coincident points of T; by (\*\*\*) this is

$$b = \frac{1}{2} \Big[ 2(d-2)(d-2)(d+1) + (2g-2)(d-2)(d+1) - 2gk^2 \Big] \\ = \frac{1}{2} d(d+1)(d-1)(d-2) - 4d(d-2),$$

as we found earlier.

## **Geometry of Space Curves**

We will now illustrate the technique of correspondences by an application to the geometry of *space curves*, i.e., curves in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ . Our primary goal will be to find the number of quadrisecants to a space curve C of degree d and genus g; along the way we will come across several other invariants.

Before we begin, we want to make one observation. The family of lines in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  meeting a curve C has codimension 1 in the four-dimensional Grassmannian G(2,4). By a naive dimension count, then, we may expect that C will have finitely many quadrisecants but no lines meeting C five times. Similarly, we expect that there will be a finite number of points of C whose tangent lines meet a given tangent line to C, hence a finite number of trisecants  $\overline{p,q,r}$  such that  $T_p(C)$  and  $T_q(C)$  meet, but no such quadrisecants. In general, we say that a curve has *nondegenerate behavior* if no such phenomena occur that are not predicted by a dimension count. We will be assuming, in the following discussion, that this is the case; in particular we will assume that

1. C has no quintisecant lines.

2. The tangent lines to the four points of intersection of each quadrisecant to C are disjoint.

3. No line has contact of order 3 with C, i.e., the first associated curve of C is smooth.

4. No osculating 2-plane to C contains another tangent line to C.

Now, the central object of our discussion will be the trisecant correspondence T on C, defined by the curve

$$D = \{(p,q): \overline{pq} \text{ is a trisecant of } C \}.$$

We first compute degree of T: if p is a generic point of C, then the image of C under projection of C from p will be a plane curve of degree d-1having only ordinary double points, and the double points of this curve will correspond to the trisecants to C passing through p. By the Plücker formulas, the number of trisecants through p is

$$\delta=\frac{(d-2)(d-3)}{2}-g,$$

and since T(p) will contain two points for each trisecant of C through p,

$$\deg T = (d-2)(d-3) - 2g.$$

(Note that by our bound on the genus of space curves (p. 252), this number will be positive unless d=3, g=0 or d=4, g=1.) Since T is symmetric, this is also the degree of  $T^{-1}$ .

Now T has valence, as we see from the following: if  $\pi_p: C \to \mathbb{P}^2$  is the projection of C from a generic point  $p \in C$  as above, then as we proved in the preceding section, since deg $\pi_p C = d - 1$ 

$$K_C = \pi_p^*((d-4)H_{\mathbb{P}^2}) - D,$$

where D is the inverse image in C of the double points of  $\pi_p(C)$ . But now on C we have

$$\pi_p^*(H_{\mathbf{P}^2}) = H_{\mathbf{P}^3} - p,$$

and of course

$$D=T(p),$$

so

$$K_C = (d-4)H_{\mathbf{P}^3} - (d-4)p - T(p),$$

i.e.,

$$T(p) + (d-4)p = (d-4)H_{\mathbb{P}^3} - K_C$$

is constant as a linear equivalence class, and so T has valence k = (d-4).

Consider now the coincident points of the correspondence T. For  $p \in C$ , T(p) will contain a multiple point if it fails to contain (d-2)(d-3)-2g distinct points. This will be the case exactly when the projected curve has singularities other than ordinary double points; this may happen in the following three ways:

1. If a line through p is simply tangent to C at another point q, then the image of q in  $\pi_p(C) \subset \mathbb{P}^2$  will be a cusp of  $T_p(C)$ . (See Figure 10.) By the Plücker formulas, in the absence of other special behavior  $\pi_p(C)$  will have  $\delta = (d-2)(d-3)/2 - g - 1$  double points apart from  $\pi_p(q)$ , and so T(p) will contain (d-2)(d-3) - 2g - 2 points besides q; q is thus taken in T(p) with multiplicity 2.

Note that (p,q) is not a coincident point of  $T^{-1}$ , so (p,q) is a simple point of the curve of correspondence D.

A line tangent to C and meeting C again elsewhere is called a *tangential* trisecant of C. We see that there will be one coincident point of T for every tangential trisecant to C.



#### CORRESPONDENCES

2. If a line through p meets C in two other points q and q', and the tangent lines to C at q and q' meet, then the image point  $\pi_p(q) = \pi_p(q') \in \pi_p(C)$  will be a double point of  $\pi_p(C)$ , but not an ordinary one: the tangent lines to the two branches of  $\pi_p(C)$  at  $\pi_p(q)$  will coincide. (See Figure 11.) Such a double point is called a *tacnode*. Now, as we will see in Section 2 of Chapter 4, a tacnode drops the genus of a curve by 2, so if  $\pi_p(C)$  has a tacnode, it will have only (d-2)(d-3)/2 - g - 2 other double points. T(p) thus contains (d-2)(d-3)-2g-4 points other than q and q', and so each of the pairs (p,q) and (p,q') will be a coincident point of T. Again, since neither (p,q) nor (p,q') is a coincident point of  $T^{-1}$ , they will both be smooth points of D.

A trisecant  $\overline{p,q,q'}$  such that  $T_q(C)$  and  $T_q(C)$  meet is called a *stationary* trisecant of C; by the above, there will be two coincident points of T for every stationary trisecant to C.

3. If a line through p meets C in three other points  $q_1$ ,  $q_2$ , and  $q_3$ , then the image point  $\pi_p(q_1) = \pi_p(q_2) = \pi_p(q_3)$  will be an ordinary triple point of  $\pi_p(C)$ . (See Figure 12.) Looking ahead again to Section 2 of Chapter 4, we see that a triple point drops the genus of a curve by 3, so that T(p) will have only (d-2)(d-3)-2g-6 coincident points other than  $q_1$ ,  $q_2$ , and  $q_3$ ;



each of the pairs  $(p,q_1)$ ,  $(p,q_2)$ , and  $(p,q_3)$  will thus be a coincident point of T. Moreover,  $(p,q_i)$  will by the same argument be a coincident point of  $T^{-1}$ , so  $(p,q_i)$  is in fact a double point of D. Thus, if  $L = \overline{p_1 p_2 p_3 p_4}$  is a quadrisecant of C, each of the 12 pairs  $(p_i, p_j)$  will be a double point of D, and so there are 24 coincident points of T for every quadrisecant to C.

Now, knowing the degree and valence of T, we can compute the total number of coincident points of T, so to find the number Q of quadrisecants to C we have to find the number of tangential and stationary trisecants. The number t of tangential trisecants is easy, since clearly the trisecants  $\overline{p,q}$  with  $q \in T_p(C)$  correspond exactly to the united points (p,p) of T. By the formula (\*),

$$t = (d-2)(d-3) - 2g + (d-2)(d-3) - 2g + 2(d-4)g$$
  
= 2(d-2)(d-3) + 2(d-6)g.

The number s of stationary trisecants is somewhat more difficult to calculate. To find it, we introduce the *bitangential correspondence* S on C,



defined by the curve

$$G = \overline{\left\{ (p,q) \colon p \neq q, T_p(C) \cap T_q(C) \neq \emptyset \right\}} \subset C \times C.$$

For each  $p \in C$ , the divisor S(p) is the branch locus of the projection map  $\pi_L$  of C from the tangent line  $L = T_p(C)$  to C at p onto a line; since  $\pi_L$  has degree d-2, by the Riemann-Hurwitz formula

$$\deg S = 2g - 2 + 2(d - 2) = 2g + 2d - 6.$$

Since S is symmetric, this is also the degree of  $S^{-1}$ . We have, moreover,

$$K_{C} = \pi_{L}^{*}(-2H_{\mathbb{P}^{1}}) + S(p),$$

and because  $\pi_L^*(H_{\mathbb{P}^1}) = H_{\mathbb{P}^3} - 2p$ , this yields

$$S(p) + 4p = K_{C} + 2H_{\mathbb{P}^{3}},$$
  
$$S(p) + 4p = K_{C} + 2H_{\mathbb{P}^{3}},$$

i.e., S has valence l=4.

Consider now the common points of the two correspondences T and S. (See Figure 13.) These can occur in two ways: if  $\overline{p,q,q'}$  is a stationary trisecant of C with  $T_q(C) \cap T_{q'}(C) \neq \emptyset$ , then each of the pairs (q,q') and (q',q) will be a common point of S and T. Alternately, if  $\overline{p,q}$  is a tangential trisecant with  $q \in T_p(C)$ , then (p,q) and (q,p) are both common points of S and T. The number of common points of S and T is therefore 2s + 2t; we have by the formula (\*\*),

$$2s + 2t = 2((d-2)(d-3) - 2g)(2g + 2d - 6) - 2g(d-4) \cdot 4,$$
  
i.e.,  
$$s = ((d-2)(d-3) - 2g)(2g + 2d - 6) - 4g(d-4) - 2(d-2)(d-3) - 2(d-6)g$$
  
$$= 2d(d-2)(d-3) - 2(d-2)(d-3) - 6(d-2)(d-3) + 2g((d-2)(d-3) - 2g - 2d + 6 - 2(d-4) - (d-6)))$$
  
$$= 2(d-2)(d-3)(d-4) + 2g(d^2 - 10d + 26 - 2g).$$

We now have enough to calculate the number Q of quadrisecants to C. As we have seen, the total number of coincident points of the correspondence T is t+2s+24Q; by our formula (\*\*\*),

$$t + 2s + 24Q = 2((d-2)(d-3) - 2g)^{2} + 2g - 2((d-2)(d-3) - 2g) - 2g(d-4)^{2},$$

i.e.,

$$Q = \frac{1}{12}((d-2)(d-3)-2g)^2 + (g-1)((d-2)(d-3))$$
  
-2g-g(d-4)^2-(d-2)(d-3)-(d-6)g  
-2(d-2)(d-3)(d-4)-2g(d^2-10d+26-2g)



Figure 13

Omitting the explicit reduction, this gives

$$Q = \frac{1}{12}(d-2)(d-3)^2(d-4) - \frac{1}{2}g(d^2-7d+13-g).$$

One point: while the formulas derived in this discussion apply a priori to curves that do not exhibit degenerate behavior, it should be clear from the derivation how to account for such behavior. For example, if  $L = \overline{p_1, \ldots, p_5}$  is a quintisecant to C, we can verify that each of the 20 pairs  $(p_i, p_j)$  is a triple point of the curve D and so drops the genus of D by 3; going back to the derivation of (\*\*\*), we see that each pair  $(p_i, p_j)$  counts as six coincident points. L thus contributes 120 coincident points to T, i.e., in terms of

the last formula a quintisecant line to C is equivalent to 120/24=5 quadrisecants.

Finally we take the opportunity here of remarking that some enumerative problems having to do with the extrinsic properties of more than one curve in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  may also be solved by means of the Schubert calculus. For example, if C and C' are space curves, we may ask for the number of common chords of C and C'. To answer this, let  $V(C) \subset G(2,4)$  be the algebraic surface of chords to C, in the Grassmannian of lines in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ . The fourth homology group of G(2,4) is generated by the cycles

$$\sigma_2(p) = \left\{ l \in \mathbb{P}^3 \colon p \in l \right\}$$

and

$$\sigma_{1,1}(H) = \{l \subset \mathbb{P}^3 \colon l \in H\};$$

we have clearly

$${}^{\#}(\sigma_{2} \cdot \sigma_{2}) = {}^{\#}(\sigma_{1,1} \cdot \sigma_{1,1}) = 1; \qquad {}^{\#}(\sigma_{2} \cdot \sigma_{1,1}) = 0.$$

If we write

$$V(C) \sim a \cdot \sigma_{1,1} + b \cdot \sigma_2,$$

then

$$a = {}^{\#}(V(C) \cdot \sigma_{1,1}), \qquad b = {}^{\#}(V(C) \cdot \sigma_2).$$

These numbers are readily calculable. A generic hyperplane H will meet C in d distinct points  $\{p_i\}$  and so contain exactly the d(d-1)/2 chords  $\{\overline{p_i p_j}\}_{i \neq j}$ ; consequently

$$a=\frac{d(d-1)}{2}.$$

On the other hand, for p a generic point of  $\mathbb{P}^3$ , the number of chords to C passing through p will be just the number of double points of the image of C under projection from p into a hyperplane; by the Plücker formulas, this is

$$b = \frac{(d-1)(d-2)}{2} - g$$

Combining,

$$V(C) \sim \frac{d(d-1)}{2} \cdot \sigma_{1,1} + \left(\frac{(d-1)(d-2)}{2} - g\right) \sigma_{2}$$

If C' has degree d' and genus g', and if C and C' are in general position with respect to one another so that V(C) and V(C') meet transversely, then C and C' will have

$${}^{\#}(V(C) \cdot V(C')) = \frac{d(d-1) \cdot d'(d-1)}{4} + \frac{(d-1)(d-2)(d'-1)(d'-2)}{4} - (d-1)(d-2)g' - (d'-1)(d'-2)g + gg'$$

common chords.

## Special Linear Systems III

As promised earlier, we will use the results on correspondences to answer some of the enumerative questions arising from the Brill-Noether problem. We have seen that the generic Riemann surface of genus g=2k has a finite number of pencils of degree k+1; the question is, how many? We will answer this in cases g=4, 6, and 8. (Note that in case g=2 the answer 1 has already been obtained.)

g=4. If S is a Riemann surface of genus 4, its canonical curve is a curve of degree 6 in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ . Now if  $D = \sum p_i$  is a divisor of degree 3 on S, then by the geometric version of the Riemann-Roch, l(D) will be 1 exactly when the points  $p_i$  are collinear; for each pencil of degree 3 there will be one such divisor through a generic point  $p \in S$ . The number of such pencils is thus the number of trisecants to S through a generic point  $p \in S$ —and this we have seen is

$$n = \frac{1}{2}(d-2)(d-3) - g$$
  
=  $\frac{1}{2}(4\cdot3) - 4 = 2$ ,

i.e., there are two pencils of degree 3 on S. Thus, the generic Riemann surface of genus 4 is expressible as a 3-sheeted cover of  $\mathbb{P}^1$  in two ways.

It is interesting to actually locate these two pencils. We saw in the last section that the canonical curve of S is the smooth intersection of a quadric Q and cubic Q' in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ ; generically the quadric will be smooth. Now a smooth quadric surface in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  (discussed on pages 478-480 below) contains two families of lines  $\{L_t\}, \{L'_t\}$ , each parametrized by  $t \in \mathbb{P}^1$ ; since S is cut out on Q by the cubic Q', each line  $L_t$  or  $L'_t$  will meet S in three points; the divisors

$$D_t = L \cap S$$
 and  $D'_t = L'_t \cap S$ 

then form two pencils of degree 3 on S. Conversely, if  $D = \sum_{i=1}^{3} p_i$  is any divisor consisting of three collinear points, then the line  $L = \overline{p_1 p_2 p_3}$ , meeting Q in three points, must lie in Q; L is thus an  $L_i$  or an  $L'_i$  and D a  $D_i$  or a  $D'_i$ .

Note that in case Q is singular, S will contain only one pencil of degree 3; the projection of S from any point of S into a hyperplane will have not two ordinary double points but one tacnode.

g=6. If  $D=\sum_{i=1}^{4}p_i$  is a divisor of degree 4 and dim|D|=1 on a curve S of genus 6, then the divisor K-D will have degree 2g-2-4=6, and by Riemann-Roch

$$h^{0}(K-D) = \deg(K-D) - g + 1 + h^{0}(D)$$
  
= 6 - 6 + 1 + 2  
= 3,

i.e., the complete linear system |K-D| will have dimension 2. Consequently the number of pencils of degree 4 on S is the number of nets of degree 6; it is this number that we shall compute.

Now by the geometric Riemann-Roch formula a divisor D of degree 6 with dim|D|=2 on S consists of six points on the canonical curve of S spanning a 3-plane in  $\mathbb{P}^5$ ; and if  $p, q \in S$  are generic points for every net of degree 6 on S, there will be one such divisor containing p and q. If  $D=p+q+r_1+\cdots+r_4$  is such a divisor, moreover, then the images of the points  $r_i$  under the projection

$$\pi_I: S \to \mathbb{P}^3$$

of S from the line  $L = \overline{pq}$  onto a 3-plane will be collinear, and conversely, if any four points  $\pi_L(r_i)$  of  $\pi_L(S)$  are collinear, then the points  $p, q, r_1, \ldots, r_4$ all lie in the 3-plane spanned by L and  $\{\pi_L(r_i)\}$ . The number of nets of degree 6 on S will thus be the number of quadrisecants to  $\pi_L(S)$  in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ . Since  $\pi_L(S)$  has degree  $d = \deg(S) - 2 = 8$  and genus g = 6, by our previous formula this number is

$$n = \frac{1}{12} \cdot 6 \cdot 5 \cdot 5 \cdot 4 - \frac{1}{2} 6(64 - 56 + 13 - 6)$$
  
= 50 - 3 \cdot 15 = 5.

We see that the generic Riemann surface of genus 6 is expressible as a 4-sheeted cover of  $\mathbb{P}^1$  in five ways.

g=8. If D is a divisor of degree 5 with dim|D|=1 on a Riemann surface S of genus 8, then the divisor K-D has degree 14-5=9 and

$$h^{0}(K-D) = \deg(K-D) - g + 1 + h^{0}(D)$$
  
= 9 - 8 + 1 + 2  
= 4,

i.e., dim|K-D|=3. By the Riemann-Roch, then, D will be represented by five points spanning a 3-plane on the canonical curve of S, while K-D will be represented by nine points of S spanning a 5-plane.

To compute the number of pencils of degree 5 on S, we first prove the

**Lemma.** If D, D' are two divisors of degree 5 on S,  $\dim|D| = \dim|D'| = 1$ , then there will be a divisor  $E \in |K - D'|$  containing D if and only if D and D' are not linearly equivalent; if E exists, it is unique.

**Proof.** We want to show that

$$h^{0}(K-D-D') = \begin{cases} 1, & \text{if } D \not\sim D', \\ 0, & \text{if } D \sim D'. \end{cases}$$

(Note that since C is generic, it has no pencil of degree 4; thus

$$h^0(K-D-D') \leq 1.$$

By Riemann-Roch,

$$h^{0}(K-D-D') = \deg(K-D-D') - g + 1 + h^{0}(D+D')$$
  
= 4 - 8 + 1 + h^{0}(D+D'),

i.e., we have to show that

$$h^{0}(D+D') = \begin{cases} 3, & \text{if } D \sim D', \\ 4, & \text{if } D \not\sim D'. \end{cases}$$

But now if  $h^0(D+D')$  were 3—i.e., if |D+D'| were parametrized by  $\mathbb{P}^2$ —then for any  $D_0 \in |D|, D'_0 \in |D'|$  the two lines  $D_0 + |D'|$  and  $D'_0 + |D| \subset |D+D'|$  would meet; we would then have  $D_0 \in |D'|$ and  $D \sim D'$ .

On the other hand, any divisor  $G \in |K-D|$  consists of nine points spanning a 5-plane and so lies on a pencil  $\{H_i\}$  of hyperplanes in  $\mathbb{P}^7$ ; the divisors

$$D_t = (H_t \cdot C) - G$$

comprise the linear system  $\{D_t\}$ . Clearly, then, for  $t \neq t'$ ,  $D_t$  and  $D_{t'}$  will lie in no hyperplane in  $\mathbb{P}^7$ , i.e.,  $K - D_t - D_{t'} \sim K - 2D$  is not effective. Q.E.D.

Now suppose  $D = \sum_{i=1}^{5} p_i$  is any divisor on S of degree 5 and dim|D| = 1. Then by our lemma the pencils of degree 5 in S other than D correspond exactly to 9-secant 5-planes to the canonical curve  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^7$  containing D. If  $\overline{p_1, \dots, p_5, q_1, \dots, q_4}$  is any such 9-secant 5-plane, then the images of the points  $q_i$  under the projection

$$\pi_V \colon S \to \mathbb{P}^3$$

of S from the 3-plane  $V = \overline{p_1, \ldots, p_5}$  will be collinear, and conversely. Thus the number of pencils of degree 5 on S other than |D| is just the number of quadrisecants to  $\pi_V(S) \subset \mathbb{P}^3$ .  $\pi_V(S)$  has degree  $d = \deg(S) - 5 = 9$ , and so this number is

$$\frac{1}{12}7 \cdot 6 \cdot 6 \cdot 5 - \frac{1}{2}8 \cdot (81 - 63 + 13 - 8) = 105 - 4 \cdot 23 = 13.$$

Summarizing, we see that the generic Riemann surface of genus 8 may be expressed as a 5-sheeted cover of  $\mathbb{P}^1$  in 14 ways.

## 6. COMPLEX TORI AND ABELIAN VARIETIES

#### The Riemann Conditions

En route to our analysis of the relationship between a compact Riemann surface and its Jacobian, we given here an introduction to the general theory of complex tori. First, we make a definition: for V a complex vector space of dimension  $n, \Lambda \subset V$  a discrete lattice of maximal rank 2n, the complex torus  $M = V/\Lambda$  is called an *Abelian variety* if it is a projective algebraic variety, i.e., if it admits an embedding in projective space.

Our first task will be to determine when a complex torus  $M = V/\Lambda$  is an Abelian variety. Since the cohomology of M is easily expressed in terms of V and  $\Lambda$ , Kodaira's embedding theorem will give us necessary and sufficient conditions; later on, we will verify the sufficiency of these conditions by direct computation. To begin with, we make some general remarks about the cohomology of complex tori.

Let  $M = V/\Lambda$  as above. Since  $\Lambda$  is a subgroup of V, M likewise has the structure of a group: for any  $\mu \in M$ , and any  $x \in V$  over  $\mu$ , the map

$$\tau_{\mu} \colon V \to V$$
$$\colon v \mapsto v + x$$

induces a map  $\tau_{\mu}: M \rightarrow M$ , called *translation by*  $\mu$ .

Now we have a natural identificaton

$$T'_u(M) \cong V$$

for each  $\mu \in M$ ; accordingly, any hermitian inner product on the vector space V gives a Kähler metric on M, invariant under the automorphisms  $\{\tau_{\mu}\}$ . We claim first that with respect to such a metric, the harmonic forms are exactly the forms invariant under  $\{\tau_{\mu}\}$ . To see this, note first that since  $\tau_{\mu}$  preserves the metric,  $\tau_{\mu}^*: A^*(M) \to A^*(M)$  sends harmonic forms to harmonic forms. Then, since  $\tau_{\mu}$  is homotopic to the identity map and by the Hodge theorem  $\mathcal{H}^*(M)$  maps isomorphically to  $H^*(M, \mathbb{C})$ ,

$$\tau_{\mu}^{*}: \mathfrak{H}^{*}(M) \to \mathfrak{H}^{*}(M)$$

is just the identity, i.e., harmonic forms are invariant. But now an invariant form on M is determined by its values on the tangent space  $T_{p,C}(M) = T'_p(M) \oplus T''_p(M)$  to M at a point p, and this tangent space is naturally identified with the vector space  $V \oplus \overline{V}$ . Letting  $\mathfrak{G}^*(M)$  denote the space of invariant forms on M, then,

$$\mathfrak{G}^{\ast}(M) = \bigwedge^{\ast} (T_{p,\mathbb{C}}(M)^{\ast}) \cong \bigwedge^{\ast} V^{\ast} \otimes \bigwedge^{\ast} \overline{V}^{\ast}.$$

But we know that topologically  $M \simeq (S^{1})^{2n}$ , so the dimension of the space of harmonic forms of degree k is  $\binom{2n}{k}$ ; since  $\mathcal{K}^{*}(M) \subset \mathcal{G}^{*}(M)$ , we count dimensions to obtain

$$H^*(M,\mathbb{C}) \cong \mathfrak{H}^*(M) = \bigwedge^* V \otimes \bigwedge^* \overline{V^*}$$

Thus if  $z = (z_1, ..., z_n)$  are Euclidean coordinates on V,  $\{dz_1, ..., dz_n\}$  and

 $\{d\bar{z}_1,\ldots,d\bar{z}_n\}$  the corresponding global 1-forms on M,

$$\mathfrak{H}^*(M) = \mathbb{C}\left\{dz_I \wedge d\bar{z}_j\right\}_{I,J}$$

with

$$\mathfrak{M}^{p,q}(M) = \mathbb{C}\left\{dz_{I} \wedge d\bar{z}_{J}\right\}_{J=p, J=q}^{*}.$$

On the other hand, note that any loop  $\gamma \in H_1(M, \mathbb{Z})$  with base point  $[0] \in M$  lifts to a path  $\tilde{\gamma}$  in V starting at 0 and ending at a point  $\lambda \in \Lambda \subset V$ ; since V is the universal covering space of M, we can make the identification

$$H_1(M,\mathbb{Z}) = \Lambda.$$

Let  $\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_{2n} \in \Lambda$  be lattice vectors forming an integral basis for  $\Lambda$ ;  $\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_{2n}$  will also be a basis for the real vector space V. Let  $x_1, \ldots, x_{2n}$  be the dual real coordinates on V and  $dx_1, \ldots, dx_{2n}$  the corresponding 1-forms on M. Then

$$\int_{\lambda_i} dx_j = \delta_{ij},$$

i.e.,

$$H^{1}(M,\mathbb{Z}) = \mathbb{Z}\{dx_{1},\ldots,dx_{2n}\}$$

and in general

$$H^{k}(M,\mathbb{Z}) = \mathbb{Z}\{dx_{I}\}_{=k}$$

Thus we have two alternate bases for the cohomology of M: the first,  $\{dz_{\alpha}, d\bar{z}_{\alpha}\}$  reflecting the complex structure on  $H^*(M)$  and the second,  $\{dx_i\}$ , reflecting the rational structure. Now the Kodaira embedding theorem says that M is algebraic if and only if there exists a *Hodge form* on M, i.e., a closed, positive form of type (1, 1) representing a rational cohomology class. Moreover, if  $\tilde{\omega}$  is any such form, written

$$\tilde{\omega} = \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} \sum \tilde{h}_{\alpha\beta}(z) dz_{\alpha} \wedge d\bar{z}_{\beta},$$

and  $d\mu$  is the invariant Euclidean measure on M with  $\mu(M) = 1$ , we can set

$$h_{\alpha\beta}=\int_{M}\tilde{h}_{\alpha\beta}(z)\,d\mu$$

and

$$\omega = \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} \sum h_{\alpha\beta} dz_{\alpha} \wedge d\bar{z}_{\beta}$$

to obtain an *invariant* form that is again closed, positive of type (1, 1), and integral. Thus M has a Hodge form if and only if it has an invariant Hodge form. Accordingly, to determine whether such a form exists, we have to relate our two bases for  $H^*(M)$ .

### **COMPLEX TORI AND ABELIAN VARIETIES**

Let  $\Pi = (\pi_{in})$  be the  $2n \times n$  matrix such that

$$dx_i = \sum_{\alpha} \pi_{i\alpha} dz_{\alpha} + \sum_{\alpha} \overline{\pi_{i\alpha}} d\overline{z}_{\alpha},$$

i.e., such that the  $2n \times 2n$  matrix  $\tilde{\Pi} = (\Pi, \overline{\Pi})$  gives the change of basis from  $\{dz_{\alpha}, d\bar{z}_{\alpha}\}$  to  $\{dx_i\}$ . Then, if  $\omega$  is an invariant, integral 2-form, we can write

$$\omega = \frac{1}{2} \sum q_{ij} dx_i \wedge dx_j$$

with  $Q = (q_{ij})$  an integral skew-symmetric  $2n \times 2n$  matrix. In terms of the  $dz_{\alpha}, d\bar{z}_{\alpha}$ , we have

$$\begin{split} \omega &= \frac{1}{2} \sum q_{ij} (\pi_{i\alpha} dz_{\alpha} + \bar{\pi}_{i\alpha} d\bar{z}_{\alpha}) \wedge (\pi_{j\beta} dz_{\beta} + \bar{\pi}_{j\beta} d\bar{z}_{\beta}) \\ &= \frac{1}{2} \sum q_{ij} \pi_{i\alpha} \pi_{j\beta} dz_{\alpha} \wedge dz_{\beta} + \frac{1}{2} \sum q_{ij} \bar{\pi}_{i\alpha} \bar{\pi}_{j\beta} d\bar{z}_{\alpha} \wedge d\bar{z}_{\beta} \\ &+ \frac{1}{2} \sum q_{ij} (\pi_{i\alpha} \bar{\pi}_{j\beta} - \bar{\pi}_{i\beta} \pi_{j\alpha}) dz_{\alpha} \wedge d\bar{z}_{\beta}. \end{split}$$

From this we see that  $\omega$  is of type (1, 1) if and only if the coefficient matrix

$$\frac{1}{2} \left( \sum_{i,j} q_{ij} \pi_{i\alpha} \pi_{j\beta} \right) = {}^{t} \Pi \cdot Q \cdot \Pi$$

is zero, and that if this is the case, then  $\omega$  is positive if and only if

$$\frac{1}{2\sqrt{-1}} \left( \sum_{i,j} q_{ij} (\pi_{i\alpha} \overline{\pi}_{j\beta} - \overline{\pi}_{i\beta} \pi_{j\alpha}) \right)_{\alpha\beta}$$
$$= \frac{1}{2\sqrt{-1}} \left( {}^{\prime}\Pi Q \overline{\Pi} - {}^{\prime}\Pi {}^{\prime}Q \overline{\Pi} \right) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{-1}} {}^{\prime}\Pi Q \overline{\Pi}$$

is hermitian positive definite. Thus we have the

**Riemann Conditions I.** M is an Abelian variety if and only if there exists an integral, skew-symmetric matrix Q such that

$$'\Pi \cdot Q \cdot \Pi = 0$$

and

$$-\sqrt{-1}'\Pi Q\overline{\Pi} > 0.$$

We can also express these conditions in terms of the square matrix  $\Pi = (\Pi, \overline{\Pi})$ :

$${}^{\prime}\widetilde{\Pi}\cdot Q\cdot\overline{\widetilde{\Pi}} = \begin{pmatrix}{}^{\prime}\Pi\\{}^{\prime}\overline{\Pi}\end{pmatrix}\cdot Q\cdot(\overline{\Pi},\Pi) = \begin{pmatrix}{}^{\prime}\Pi\cdot Q\cdot\overline{\Pi} & {}^{\prime}\Pi\cdot Q\cdot\Pi\\{}^{\prime}\overline{\Pi}\cdot Q\cdot\overline{\Pi} & {}^{\prime}\overline{\Pi}\cdot Q\cdot\Pi\end{pmatrix}$$

and  $'\Pi Q \Pi = '('\Pi' Q \overline{\Pi}) = -'('\Pi \cdot Q \cdot \overline{\Pi})$ , so *M* is an Abelian variety if and only if there exists an integral, skew-symmetric matrix *Q* with

$$-\sqrt{-1}\,'\tilde{\Pi}\cdot Q\cdot\overline{\tilde{\Pi}}=\begin{pmatrix}H&0\\0&-'H\end{pmatrix}$$

with H > 0.

### **RIEMANN SURFACES AND ALGEBRAIC CURVES**

The usual form of the Riemann conditions is in terms of the dual change-of-basis matrix. For  $\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_{2n}$  an integral basis for  $\Lambda$  and  $e_1, \ldots, e_n$  a complex basis for V, we take the *period matrix* of  $\Lambda \subset V$  to be the  $n \times 2n$  matrix  $\Omega = (\omega_{\alpha i})$  such that

$$\lambda_i = \sum_{\alpha} \omega_{\alpha i} e_{\alpha}.$$

Then we have

$$dz_{\alpha} = \sum_{i} \omega_{\alpha i} dx_{i},$$
$$d\bar{z}_{\alpha} = \sum_{i} \overline{\omega}_{\alpha i} dx_{i},$$

so that the matrix  $\tilde{\Omega} = \begin{pmatrix} \Omega \\ \overline{\Omega} \end{pmatrix}$  gives the change of basis from  $\{dx_i\}$  to  $\{dz_{\alpha}, d\overline{z}_{\alpha}\}$ . Thus

$$\tilde{\Omega} \cdot \tilde{\Pi} = I_{2n}$$
 or  $\Omega \Pi = I_n$ ,  $\Omega \overline{\Pi} = 0$ .

Now

$$-\sqrt{-1} \, {}^{\prime} \tilde{\Pi} \cdot Q \cdot \overline{\tilde{\Pi}} = -\sqrt{-1} \, {}^{\prime} \tilde{\Omega}^{-1} \cdot Q \cdot \overline{\tilde{\Omega}}^{-1},$$

and so in terms of  $\Omega$  we can write the Riemann conditions as

$$\sqrt{-1} \cdot \overline{\tilde{\Omega}} \cdot Q^{-1} \cdot \tilde{\Omega} = \begin{pmatrix} H^{-1} & 0 \\ 0 & -t H^{-1} \end{pmatrix},$$

where H > 0. But  $H > 0 \iff H^{-1} > 0$ ; thus

**Riemann Conditions II.** M is an Abelian variety if and only if there exists an integral, skew-symmetric matrix Q satisfying

$$\Omega \cdot Q^{-1} \cdot \Omega = 0, \qquad -\sqrt{-1} \ \Omega \cdot Q^{-1} \cdot \overline{\Omega} > 0.$$

It will be noticed that the period matrix  $\Omega$  of  $\Lambda \subset V$  depends on the choice of basis for both  $\Lambda$  and V. By normalizing our choice of both with respect to a given form, we can simplify the Riemann conditions somewhat. First, we prove the

**Lemma.** If Q(,) is an integral, skew-symmetric quadratic form on  $\Lambda = \mathbb{Z}^{2n}$ , then there exists a basis  $\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_{2n}$  for  $\Lambda$  in terms of which Q is given by the matrix

$$Q = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \Delta_{\delta} \\ -\Delta_{\delta} & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad \Delta_{\delta} = \begin{pmatrix} \delta_{1} & 0 \\ & \ddots & \\ 0 & & \delta_{n} \end{pmatrix}, \qquad \delta_{i} \in \mathbb{Z}.$$

**Proof.** For each  $\lambda \in \Lambda$  the set of values  $\{Q(\lambda, \lambda'), \lambda' \in \Lambda\}$  forms a principal ideal  $d_{\lambda}\mathbb{Z}$  in  $\mathbb{Z}, d_{\lambda} \ge 0$ . Let  $\delta_1 = \min(d_{\lambda} : \lambda \in \Lambda, d_{\lambda} \ne 0)$ , and take  $\lambda_1$  and  $\lambda_{n+1}$ 

such that  $Q(\lambda_1, \lambda_{n+1}) = \delta_1$ . Then for every  $\lambda \in \Lambda$ ,  $\delta_1$  divides  $Q(\lambda, \lambda_1)$  and  $Q(\lambda, \lambda_{n+1})$ , and we can write

$$\lambda + \frac{\mathcal{Q}(\lambda,\lambda_1)}{\delta_1} \cdot \lambda_{n+1} - \frac{\mathcal{Q}(\lambda,\lambda_{n+1})}{\delta_1} \cdot \lambda_1 \in \mathbb{Z}\{\lambda_1,\lambda_{n+1}\}^{\perp},$$

i.e.,

$$\Lambda = \mathbb{Z}\{\lambda_1, \lambda_{n+1}\} \oplus \mathbb{Z}\{\lambda_1, \lambda_{n+1}\}^{\perp}.$$

Set  $\Lambda' = \mathbb{Z}\{\lambda_1, \lambda_{n+1}\}^{\perp}$ ; we can repeat this process to obtain two elements  $\lambda_2, \lambda_{n+2} \in \Lambda'$  with

$$\Lambda' = \mathbb{Z}\{\lambda_2, \lambda_{n+2}\} \oplus \mathbb{Z}\{\lambda_2, \lambda_{n+2}\}^{\perp}.$$

Continuing in this way, we obtain a basis  $(\lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_{2n})$  for  $\Lambda$  having the desired properties.

Note that the integers  $\{\delta_i\}$  obtained satisfy  $\delta_1|\delta_2, \delta_2|\delta_3$ , and so on: if, for example,  $\delta_1 \not > \delta_2$ , then for some k we would have

$$0 < Q(k\lambda_1 + \lambda_2, \lambda_{n+1} + \lambda_{n+2}) < \delta_1.$$

We observe that with the additional condition  $\delta_i | \delta_{i+1}$  the integers  $\delta_i$  are invariants of the quadratic form Q. Q.E.D.

We see from the lemma that if  $\omega$  is any integral, invariant 2-form on  $M = V/\Lambda$ , we can find a basis  $\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_{2n}$  for  $\Lambda$  such that in terms of the dual coordinates  $x_1, \ldots, x_{2n}$  on V,

$$\omega = \sum_{i=1}^n \delta_i dx_i \wedge dx_{n+i}, \qquad \delta_i \in \mathbb{Z}.$$

Now if  $\omega$  is nondegenerate—that is, if  $\omega^n \neq 0$ , as will be the case if  $\omega$  is positive—then  $\delta_{\alpha} \neq 0$  for all  $\alpha$ , and we can take as our basis for the complex vector space V the vectors

$$e_{\alpha} = \delta_{\alpha}^{-1} \lambda_{\alpha}, \qquad \alpha = 1, \dots, n$$

The period matrix of  $\Lambda \subset V$  will then be of the form

$$\Omega = (\Delta_{\delta}, Z);$$

such a period matrix is called *normalized*. As before,  $\omega$  will be of type (1, 1) if

$$\Omega \cdot Q_{\delta}^{-1} \cdot \Omega = 0,$$

i.e., if

$$(\Delta_{\delta}, Z) \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -\Delta_{\delta^{-1}} \\ \Delta_{\delta^{-1}} & 0 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \Delta_{\delta} \\ Z \end{pmatrix} = (\Delta_{\delta}, Z) \begin{pmatrix} -\Delta_{\delta}^{-1} \cdot Z \\ I \end{pmatrix}$$
$$= Z - Z = 0,$$

i.e., if Z is symmetric; and  $\omega$  will be positive as well if

$$-\sqrt{-1}\cdot\Omega\cdot Q_{\delta}^{-1,t}\overline{\Omega}>0,$$

i.e., if

$$-\sqrt{-1} (\Delta_{\delta}, Z) \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -\Delta_{\delta^{-1}} \\ \Delta_{\delta^{-1}} & 0 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \Delta_{\delta} \\ {}^{\prime}\overline{Z} \end{pmatrix} = -\sqrt{-1} (Z - {}^{\prime}\overline{Z}) = 2 \cdot \operatorname{Im} Z > 0.$$

Thus we have

**Riemann Conditions III.**  $M = V/\Lambda$  is an Abelian variety if and only if there exists an integral basis  $\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_{2n}$  for  $\Lambda$  and complex basis  $e_1, \ldots, e_n$  for V such that

 $\Omega = (\Delta_{\delta}, Z)$ 

with Z symmetric and ImZ positive definite.

Note that the matrix  $\Pi$  above likewise takes a relatively simple form in terms of the bases  $\{\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_{2n}\}$  and  $\{e_1, \ldots, e_n\}$ : solving

$$(\Pi,\overline{\Pi})\cdot\begin{pmatrix}\Omega\\\overline{\Omega}\end{pmatrix}=I_{2n},$$

we see that

$$\Pi = \begin{pmatrix} \Pi_1 \\ \Pi_2 \end{pmatrix}$$
$$\Pi_2 = \frac{1}{2\sqrt{-1}} (\operatorname{Im} 2)$$

with

$$\Pi_{2} = \frac{1}{2\sqrt{-1}} (\operatorname{Im} Z)^{-1},$$
  
$$\Pi_{1} = \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} \Delta_{\delta}^{-1} \overline{Z} (\operatorname{Im} Z)^{-1}.$$

The cohomology class  $[\omega]$  of a Hodge form  $\omega$  on an Abelian variety  $M = V/\Lambda$  is called a *polarization* of M. The integers  $\delta_{\alpha}$  appearing in the expression

$$\omega = \sum \delta_{\alpha} dx_{\alpha} \wedge dx_{n+\alpha}, \qquad \delta_{\alpha} | \delta_{\alpha+1}$$

for  $\omega$  in terms of coordinates  $\{x_i\}$  dual to an integral basis for  $\Lambda$  are invariants of the class  $[\omega]$ , and are called the *elementary divisors* of the polarization;  $[\omega]$  is called a *principal polarization* if  $\delta_{\alpha} = 1$  for all  $\alpha$ .

Now if S is a compact Riemann surface of genus g with bases  $\delta_1, \ldots, \delta_{2g}$  for  $H_1(S, \mathbb{Z})$  and  $\omega_1, \ldots, \omega_g$  for  $H^0(S, \Omega^1)$ , the Jacobian variety

### **COMPLEX TORI AND ABELIAN VARIETIES**

where the  $\lambda_i$  are the column vectors.

$$\lambda_i = {}^{t} \left( \int_{\delta_i} \omega_1, \dots, \int_{\delta_i} \omega_g \right)$$

of the period matrix  $\Omega$  of S. We have seen in Section 2 of this chapter that if  $\delta_1, \ldots, \delta_{2g}$  is a normalized basis for  $H_1(S, \mathbb{Z})$ , we can choose a basis  $\omega_1, \ldots, \omega_g$  for  $H^0(S, \Omega^1)$  such that

$$\int_{\delta_i} \omega_{\alpha} = \delta_{i\alpha}, \qquad 1 \leq i, \, \alpha \leq g;$$

the period matrix will then be of the form

 $\Omega = (I, Z),$ 

and by the two Riemann bilinear relations also proved in Section 2,  $Z = X + \sqrt{-1} Y$  is symmetric with Y > 0. Thus  $\mathcal{J}(S)$  is an Abelian variety, and moreover has a principal polarization given in terms of the basis  $\{dx_i\}$  for  $H^1(\mathcal{J}(S), \mathbb{Z})$  dual to  $\{\lambda_i\} \in H_1(\mathcal{J}(S), \mathbb{Z})$  by

$$\omega = \sum dx_{\alpha} \wedge dx_{n+\alpha}.$$

In intrinsic terms, the Jacobian variety  $\mathcal{G}(S) = V(S)/\Lambda(S)$ , where  $V(S) = H^0(S,\Omega^1)^*$  and the lattice  $\Lambda(S) \cong H_1(S,\mathbb{Z})$  is embedded in V(S) by integration. The polarizing form  $\omega \in H^2(\mathcal{G}(S),\mathbb{Z}) \cong \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{Z}}(\bigwedge^2 H_1(S,\mathbb{Z}),\mathbb{Z})$  is the skew-symmetric bilinear form

$$Q: H_1(S,\mathbb{Z}) \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} H_1(S,\mathbb{Z}) \to \mathbb{Z}$$

given by intersection of cycles; the fact that the polarization is principal is a reflection of Poincaré duality. Note that the polarizing class  $[\omega]$  does not depend on the choice of basis  $\delta_1, \ldots, \delta_{2g}$  for  $H_1(S, \mathbb{Z})$ .

A note: Up to now, we have indexed our complex basis  $\{e_{\alpha}\}$  and dual complex coordinates  $\{z_{\alpha}\}$  for V by  $\alpha = 1, ..., n$ ; the integral basis  $\{\lambda_i\}$  and dual real coordinates  $\{x_i\}$  by i = 1, ..., 2n. Once we have normalized our basis, however, we can no longer maintain the notational distinction; we will instead denote the integral basis by

$$\{\lambda_{\alpha},\lambda_{n+\alpha}\}_{\alpha=1,\ldots,n}$$
 and  $\{x_{\alpha},x_{n+\alpha}\}_{\alpha=1,\ldots,n}$ .

## Line Bundles on Complex Tori

We will now give explicit descriptions of positive line bundles on a complex torus  $M = V/\Lambda$ . The fundamental observation, proved on p. 46, is simply that, since  $H^1(\mathbb{C}^n, \emptyset) = H^2(\mathbb{C}^n, \mathbb{Z}) = 0$ , any line bundle on  $V \cong \mathbb{C}^n$  is trivial. Thus if  $L \to M$  is any line bundle, the pullback  $\pi^*L$  of L to V is trivial, and we can find a global trivialization

$$\varphi\colon \pi^*L \longrightarrow V \times \mathbb{C}.$$

Now for  $z \in V$ ,  $\lambda \in \Lambda$ , the fibers of  $\pi^*L$  at z and  $z + \lambda$  are by definition both identified with the fiber of L at  $\pi(z)$ , and comparing the trivialization  $\varphi$  at z and  $z + \lambda$  yields a linear automorphism of  $\mathbb{C}$ :

$$\mathbb{C} \stackrel{\varphi_z}{\longleftarrow} (\pi^*L)_z = L_{\pi(z)} = (\pi^*L)_{z+\lambda} \stackrel{\varphi_{z+\lambda}}{\longrightarrow} \mathbb{C}.$$

Such an automorphism is given as multiplication by a nonzero complex number; if we denote this number by  $e_{\lambda}(z)$ , we obtain a collection of functions

$$\{e_{\lambda} \in \mathfrak{O}^{*}(V)\}_{\lambda \in \Lambda}$$

called a set of *multipliers* for L. The functions  $e_{\lambda}$  necessarily satisfy the compatibility relation

$$e_{\lambda'}(z+\lambda)e_{\lambda}(z) = e_{\lambda}(z+\lambda')e_{\lambda'}(z) = e_{\lambda+\lambda'}(z)$$

for all  $\lambda, \lambda' \in \Lambda$ .

Conversely, given any collection of entire nonzero holomorphic functions  $\{e_{\lambda}\}_{\lambda \in \Lambda}$  satisfying these relations, we can construct a line bundle  $L \rightarrow M$  having multipliers  $\{e_{\lambda}\}$ : we take L to be the quotient space of  $V \times \mathbb{C}$  under the identifications

$$(z,\xi) \sim (z+\lambda,e_{\lambda}(z)\cdot\xi).$$

Note that by the compatibility relations, we can give such a collection  $\{e_{\lambda}\}$  by specifying  $e_{\lambda_{\alpha}}$  for some basis  $\{\lambda_{\alpha}\}$  for  $\Lambda$  so long as the functions  $\{e_{\lambda_{\alpha}}\}$  satisfy

(\*) 
$$e_{\lambda_{\alpha}}(z+\lambda_{\beta})e_{\lambda_{\beta}}(z) = e_{\lambda_{\beta}}(z+\lambda_{\alpha})e_{\lambda_{\alpha}}(z).$$

Our aim now is to show that any line bundle  $L \rightarrow M$  can be given by multipliers  $\{e_{\lambda}(z)\}$  of a very simple character. We will do this in two stages: first, we will construct line bundles having arbitrary positive Chern class, using elementary functions  $e_{\lambda}$ ; then we will show that any positive line bundle  $L \rightarrow M$  is determined, up to translation in M, by its Chern class.

One simplification is immediate: If  $\{\lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_{2n}\}$  is any basis for  $\Lambda$  over  $\mathbb{Z}$  with  $\lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_n$  linearly independent over  $\mathbb{C}$ , then we have

$$\frac{V}{\mathbb{Z}\{\lambda_1,\ldots,\lambda_n\}}\cong (\mathbb{C}^*)^n,$$

and we can factor our projection map  $\pi: V \rightarrow M$  by

$$V \to \frac{V}{\mathbb{Z}\{\lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_n\}} \xrightarrow{\pi_1} M.$$

Now we have also seen on p. 27 that

$$H^{1}((\mathbb{C}^{*})^{n}, \mathfrak{G}) = H^{2}((\mathbb{C}^{*})^{n}, \mathfrak{G}) = 0,$$
#### **COMPLEX TORI AND ABELIAN VARIETIES**

and hence

$$H^{1}((\mathbb{C}^{*})^{n}, \mathbb{O}^{*}) \xrightarrow{\overset{c_{1}}{\longrightarrow}} H^{2}((\mathbb{C}^{*})^{n}, \mathbb{Z}),$$

i.e., any line bundle on  $(\mathbb{C}^*)^n$  is determined by its Chern class. For any L we can choose our basis  $\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_{2n}$  for A such that in terms of the dual coordinates  $x_1, \ldots, x_{2n}$  on V,

$$c_1(L) = \sum_{\alpha=1}^n \delta_{\alpha} dx_{\alpha} \wedge dx_{n+\alpha}$$

But  $x_{n+\alpha}$  is a well-defined function on  $V/\mathbb{Z}\{\lambda_1,...,\lambda_n\}$ , so  $[dx_{n+\alpha}]=0 \in H^1_{DR}(V/\mathbb{Z}\{\lambda_1,...,\lambda_n\})$ . Thus

$$c_1(\pi_1^*L) = \pi_1^*(c_1(L)) = 0$$

and consequently  $\pi_1^*L$  is trivial. If we then take a trivialization  $\tilde{\varphi}: \pi_1^*L \to (\mathbb{C}^*)^n \times \mathbb{C}$  and choose our trivialization  $\varphi$  of  $\pi^*L$  to extend  $\tilde{\varphi}$ , we have

$$e_{\lambda_{\alpha}}(z) \equiv 1, \qquad \alpha = 1, \dots, n.$$

Now suppose  $\omega$  is any invariant integral form, positive of type (1, 1). Choose a basis  $\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_{2n}$  for  $\Lambda$  over  $\mathbb{Z}$  such that in terms of dual coordinates  $x_1, \ldots, x_{2n}$  on V

$$\omega = \sum_{\alpha=1}^{n} \delta_{\alpha} dx_{\alpha} \wedge dx_{n+\alpha}, \qquad \delta_{\alpha} \in \mathbb{Z}.$$

Since  $\omega$  is nondegenerate,  $\delta_{\alpha} \neq 0$  for all  $\alpha$ , and we can set

$$e_{\alpha} = \delta_{\alpha}^{-1} \lambda_{\alpha}, \qquad \alpha = 1, \dots, n;$$

let  $z_1, \ldots, z_n$  be linear coordinates on V dual to the basis  $e_1, \ldots, e_n$ . Then as before we can write

$$(\lambda_1,\ldots,\lambda_{2n}) = \begin{pmatrix} e_1\\ \vdots\\ e_n \end{pmatrix} \Omega,$$

i.e.,

$$\begin{pmatrix} dz_1 \\ \vdots \\ dz_n \end{pmatrix} = '\Omega(dx_1, \dots, dx_{2n})$$

with

$$\Omega = (\Delta_{\delta}, Z);$$

and again, by the Riemann Conditions III,  $\omega$  positive of type (1, 1) implies that  $Z = {}^{t}Z$ , Im Z > 0. Our fundamental calculation is the

**Lemma.** The line bundle  $L \rightarrow M$  given by multipliers

$$e_{\lambda_{\alpha}} \equiv 1, \qquad e_{\lambda_{n+\alpha}}(z) = e^{-2\pi i z_n}, \qquad \alpha = 1, \dots, n,$$

has Chern class  $c_1(L) = [\omega]$ .

**Proof.** We first check that the multipliers given do indeed satisfy the relations (\*) above. Clearly (\*) is satisfied for  $\alpha$  or  $\beta \leq n$ ; and writing  $Z = (Z_{\alpha\beta})$ , we have

$$e_{\lambda_{n+\beta}}(z+\lambda_{n+\alpha}) \cdot e_{\lambda_{n+\alpha}}(z) = e^{-2\pi i (z_{\beta}+Z_{\beta\alpha}+z_{\alpha})}$$
  
=  $e^{-2\pi i (z_{\alpha}+Z_{\alpha\beta}+z_{\beta})}$   
=  $e_{\lambda_{n+\alpha}}(z+\lambda_{n+\beta}) \cdot e_{\lambda_{n+\beta}}(z)$ 

as required.

Now let  $\varphi: \pi^*L \to V \times \mathbb{C}$  be a trivialization of  $\pi^*L$  inducing the multipliers given. Then for any section  $\tilde{\theta}$  of L over  $U \subset M$ ,  $\theta = \varphi^*(\pi^*\tilde{\theta})$  is an analytic function on  $\pi^{-1}(U)$  satisfying

$$\theta(z + \lambda_{\alpha}) = \theta(z),$$
  
$$\theta(z + \lambda_{n+\alpha}) = e^{-2\pi i z_{\alpha}} \theta(z),$$

and conversely any such function defines a section of L. Now if  $\| \|$  is any metric on L, we can write

$$\|\tilde{\theta}(z)\|^2 = h(z) \cdot |\theta(z)|^2$$

for any section  $\tilde{\theta}$  of L; evidently h will be a positive  $C^{\infty}$  function of z satisfying

$$h(z)|\theta(z)|^{2} = \|\tilde{\theta}(z)\|^{2} = h(z+\lambda)|\theta(z+\lambda)|^{2}$$

for any  $\lambda \in \Lambda$ ; thus

$$h(z + \lambda_{\alpha}) = h(z),$$
  
$$h(z + \lambda_{n+\alpha}) = |e^{2\pi i z_{\alpha}}|^2 h(z).$$

Conversely, any such function h defines a metric on L. Now write  $Z = X + \sqrt{-1} Y$  as before; since Y > 0, we can set  $W = (W_{\alpha\beta}) = Y^{-1}$ . Then we claim that the function

$$h(z) = e^{(\pi/2)\sum W_{\alpha\beta}(z_{\alpha}-\bar{z}_{\alpha})(z_{\beta}-\bar{z}_{\beta}-2iY_{\beta\beta})}$$

satisfies the functional equations above. Clearly  $h(z + \lambda_n) = h(z)$ ; for the

others, write

$$\log h(z + \lambda_{n+\gamma}) = \frac{\pi}{2} \sum_{\alpha,\beta} W_{\alpha\beta} (z_{\alpha} - \bar{z}_{\alpha} + 2iY_{\alpha\gamma}) (z_{\beta} - \bar{z}_{\beta} + 2i(Y_{\beta\gamma} - Y_{\beta\beta}))$$

$$= \frac{\pi}{2} \sum_{\alpha,\beta} W_{\alpha\beta} (z_{\alpha} - \bar{z}_{\alpha}) (z_{\beta} - \bar{z}_{\beta} - 2iY_{\beta\beta}) + \frac{\pi}{2} \sum_{\alpha,\beta} W_{\alpha\beta} (z_{\alpha} - \bar{z}_{\alpha}) \cdot 2iY_{\beta\gamma}$$

$$+ \frac{\pi}{2} \sum_{\alpha,\beta} W_{\alpha\beta} \cdot 2iY_{\alpha\gamma} (z_{\beta} - \bar{z}_{\beta} + 2i(Y_{\beta\gamma} - Y_{\beta\beta}))$$

$$= \log h(z) + \frac{\pi}{2} \sum_{\alpha} \delta_{\alpha\gamma} \cdot 2i(z_{\alpha} - \bar{z}_{\alpha}) + \frac{\pi}{2} \sum_{\beta} \delta_{\beta\gamma} \cdot 2i(z_{\beta} - \bar{z}_{\beta} + 2i(Y_{\beta\gamma} - Y_{\beta\beta}))$$

(since  $Y \cdot W = I$  and  $W = {}^{t}W$ )

$$= \log h(z) + \pi i (z_{\gamma} - \bar{z}_{\gamma}) + \pi i (z_{\gamma} - \bar{z}_{\gamma})$$
  
= log h(z) - 4\pi Im(z\_{\gamma});

hence

$$h(z+\lambda_{n+\gamma})=|e^{2\pi i z_{\gamma}}|^2h(z).$$

Now we can compute the curvature form  $\Theta_L$  associated to the metric in L given by h:

$$\begin{split} \Theta_L &= \partial \bar{\partial} \log \frac{1}{h} \\ &= -\frac{\pi}{2} \, \partial \bar{\partial} \Big( \sum_{\alpha,\beta} W_{\alpha\beta} (z_\alpha - \bar{z}_\alpha) (z_\beta - \bar{z}_\beta - 2iY_{\beta\beta}) \Big) \\ &= \frac{\pi}{2} \, \partial \sum_{\alpha,\beta} W_{\alpha\beta} ((z_\alpha - \bar{z}_\alpha) \, d\bar{z}_\beta + (z_\beta - \bar{z}_\beta - 2iY_{\beta\beta}) \, d\bar{z}_\alpha) \\ &= \pi \sum_{\alpha,\beta} W_{\alpha\beta} \, dz_\alpha \wedge d\bar{z}_\beta. \end{split}$$

We want to express this in terms of the basis  $\{dx_{\alpha}, dx_{n+\alpha}\}$ ; we have

$$dz_{\alpha} = \delta_{\alpha} dx_{\alpha} + \sum_{\beta} z_{\alpha\beta} dx_{n+\beta},$$
  
$$d\bar{z}_{\alpha} = \delta_{\alpha} dx_{\alpha} + \sum_{\beta} \overline{z_{\alpha\beta}} dx_{n+\beta},$$

so

$$\begin{split} \Theta_L &= \pi \sum W_{\alpha\beta} dz_\alpha \wedge d\bar{z}_\beta \\ &= \pi \sum_{\alpha,\beta} W_{\alpha\beta} \delta_\alpha \delta_\beta dx_\alpha \wedge dx_\beta \\ &+ \pi \sum_{\alpha,\beta,\gamma} W_{\alpha\beta} \delta_\alpha \big( \overline{Z}_{\beta\gamma} - Z_{\beta\gamma} \big) dx_\alpha \wedge dx_{n+\gamma} \\ &+ \pi \sum_{\alpha,\beta,\gamma,\epsilon} W_{\alpha\beta} Z_{\alpha\gamma} \overline{Z}_{\beta\epsilon} dx_{n+\gamma} \wedge dx_{n+\epsilon}. \end{split}$$

Since W = W and Z = Z, the first and last of these three terms are zero, and hence

$$\Theta = \pi \sum_{\alpha,\beta,\gamma} \delta_{\alpha} W_{\alpha\beta} (\overline{Z}_{\beta\gamma} - Z_{\beta\gamma}) dx_{\alpha} \wedge dx_{n+\gamma}$$
  
=  $-2\pi \sqrt{-1} \sum_{\alpha,\beta,\gamma} \delta_{\alpha} W_{\alpha\beta} Y_{\beta\gamma} dx_{\alpha} \wedge dx_{n+\gamma}$   
=  $-2\pi \sqrt{-1} \sum_{\alpha} \delta_{\alpha} dx_{\alpha} \wedge dx_{n+\alpha}$ ,

and so finally

$$c_1(L) = \left[\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi}\Theta\right] = [\omega].$$
 Q.E.D.

To continue our description of line bundles on M we want to consider the set of line bundles  $L \rightarrow M$  having a given positive Chern class. We note that for any  $\mu \in M$  the translation  $\tau_{\mu}: M \rightarrow M$  is homotopic to the identity and hence for any line bundle  $L \rightarrow M$ ,

$$c_1(\tau^*_\mu L) = c_1(L).$$

Note, moreover, that if L is given by multipliers

$$e_{\lambda_n} \equiv 1, \qquad e_{\lambda_{n+n}}(z) = e^{-2\pi i z_n}$$

then  $\tau_{\mu}^{*}L$  can be given by multipliers

$$e'_{\lambda_{\alpha}}(z) = e_{\lambda_{\alpha}}(z+\mu) \equiv 1$$
$$e'_{\lambda_{n+\alpha}}(z) = e_{\lambda_{n+\alpha}}(z+\mu)$$
$$= e^{-2\pi i (z_{\alpha}+\mu_{\alpha})}.$$

i.e.,  $e'_{\lambda}$  will differ from  $e_{\lambda}$  by multiplication by a constant  $e^{-2\pi i \mu_{\alpha}}$ . Conversely, if L' is any line bundle with multipliers  $e'_{\lambda_{\alpha}} \equiv 1$  and  $e'_{\lambda_{n+\alpha}} \equiv c_{\alpha} \cdot e_{\lambda_{n+\alpha}}$ ,  $c_{\alpha} \in \mathbb{C}^*$ , then, setting

$$\mu = \sum \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi} \log c_{\alpha} \cdot e_{\alpha} \in V,$$

we have

Thus, to prove that any line bundle having the same Chern class as 
$$L$$
 must be a translate of  $L$ , it will suffice to show that any line bundle with Chern class 0 can be realized by constant multipliers. To this end we first

 $L' = \tau^* L.$ 

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathbb{Z} \longrightarrow 0 \xrightarrow{exp} 0^* \longrightarrow 0$$
$$\| \uparrow \uparrow \\ 0 \longrightarrow \mathbb{Z} \longrightarrow \mathbb{C} \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}^* \longrightarrow 0$$

on any compact Kähler manifold X induces a commutative diagram

The map  $\iota_1^*$  represents projection of  $H^1(X, \mathbb{C}) = H^{1,0}(X) \oplus H^{0,1}(X)$  on the second factor, and so is surjective. It follows that any cocycle  $\gamma \in$  $H^1(X, \mathbb{O}^*)$  in the kernel of  $c_1$  is in the image of  $\iota_2^*$ , i.e., is cohomologous to a cocycle with constant coefficients; thus any line bundle on X with Chern class 0 can be given by constant transition functions.

Now if  $L \to M = V/\Lambda$  is any line bundle with trivial Chern class, we can find an open cover  $\underline{U} = \{U_{\alpha}\}$  of M such that for each  $\alpha, \pi^{-1}(U_{\alpha}) = \{U_{\alpha j}\}_j$ is a disjoint collection of open sets isomorphic via  $\pi$  to  $U_{\alpha}$ , and a collection of trivializations  $\varphi_{\alpha} : L_{U_{\alpha}} \to U_{\alpha} \times \mathbb{C}$  having constant transition functions  $\{g_{\alpha j}\}$ . We can then define constants  $\{h_{\alpha j}\}_{\alpha, j}$  by taking  $h_{\alpha_0, j_0} \equiv 1$  for some  $\alpha_0, j_0$  and setting

$$h_{\alpha j} = h_{\alpha' j'} \cdot g_{\alpha \alpha'}$$
 for  $\alpha, j, \alpha', j'$  such that  $U_{\alpha j} \cap U_{\alpha' j'} \neq \emptyset$ .

It is not hard to see that by the cocycle rule on  $\{g_{\alpha\alpha'}\}$  this is well-defined, and the trivializations

 $\varphi_{\alpha j} \colon \pi^* L_{U_{\alpha i}} \to U_{\alpha j} \times \mathbb{C}$ 

defined by

$$\varphi_{\alpha j} = h_{\alpha j} \cdot \pi^* \varphi_{\alpha}$$

patch together to give a trivialization of  $\pi^*L$  having constant multipliers.

To shed some light on this argument, we will describe in more detail the geometry of the group of line bundles on M. Recall that by the exponential sheaf sequence

$$H^{1}(M,\mathbb{Z}) \to H^{1}(M,\mathbb{O}) \to H^{1}(M,\mathbb{O}^{*}) \xrightarrow{c_{1}} H^{2}(M,\mathbb{Z})$$

the group  $Pic^{0}(M)$  of holomorphic line bundles on M with Chern class zero is given by

$$\operatorname{Pic}^{0}(M) = \frac{H^{1}(M, \mathbb{C})}{H^{1}(M, \mathbb{Z})}.$$

Now,  $H^{1}(M, \mathfrak{O}) = \mathfrak{K}^{0,1}(M)$  is the space of invariant forms of type (0, 1) on M, i.e., the space  $\overline{V}^{*} = \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{C}}(\overline{V}, \mathbb{C})$  of conjugate linear functionals on V.  $H^{1}(M, \mathbb{Z})$ , on the other hand, is the space of real invariant 1-forms  $\omega$  on M having integral periods, that is, the space of real linear functionals on V taking integral values on  $\Lambda \subset V$ . The map

$$H^{1}(M,\mathbb{Z}) \to H^{1}(M,\mathbb{O})$$

is given simply by

 $\omega \mapsto \omega^{0,1};$ 

since for  $\omega$  real

$$\int_{\lambda} \omega = \int_{\lambda} \omega^{1,0} + \int_{\lambda} \omega^{0,1}$$
$$= \left(\int_{\lambda} \omega^{0,1}\right) + \overline{\left(\int_{\lambda} \omega^{0,1}\right)}$$

is integral for all  $\lambda \in \Lambda$  if and only if

$$2\operatorname{Re}\int_{\lambda}\omega^{0,1}\in\mathbb{Z}$$

for all  $\lambda \in \Lambda$ , we see that the image  $\overline{\Lambda}^*$  of  $H^1(M, \mathbb{Z})$  in  $H^1(M, \mathbb{O}) = \overline{V}^*$ consists exactly of conjugate linear functionals on V whose real part is half-integral on  $\Lambda \subset V$ . Thus  $\operatorname{Pic}^0(M)$  is again a complex torus, often called the dual Abelian varitey of M and denoted  $\hat{M}$ .

Explicitly, if  $x_1, \ldots, x_{2n}$  are, as above, real coordinates on V dual to the basis  $\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_{2n}$ , and we let  $x_i^*$  denote the conjugate linear part of the real functional  $x_i$ , then the  $x_i^*$  form a basis for  $\Lambda^*$ . Writing

$$x_i = \sum \pi_{i\alpha} z_{\alpha} + \sum \bar{\pi}_{i\alpha} \bar{z}_{\alpha},$$

we have

$$x_i^* = \sum \bar{\pi}_{i\alpha} \bar{z}_{\alpha},$$

where, as we found above

$$\Pi = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} \Delta_{\delta}^{-1} \overline{Z} Y^{-1} \\ \frac{1}{2\sqrt{-1}} Y^{-1} \end{pmatrix}$$

Reordering our basis  $\{x^*\}$  for  $\Lambda^*$  by setting

$$y_{\alpha}^{*} = -x_{n+\alpha}^{*}, \qquad y_{n+\alpha}^{*} = x_{\alpha}^{*},$$

we see that

$$(y_{n+1}^*, \dots, y_{2n}^*) = -\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} \Delta_{\delta}^{-1} Z Y^{-1}(\bar{z}_1, \dots, \bar{z}_n)$$
$$= \Delta_{\delta}^{-1} Z(y_1^*, \dots, y_n^*).$$

Consequently, if we order the elementary divisors  $\delta_{\alpha}$  so that  $\delta_1 |\delta_2| \cdots |\delta_n$ , we may set

$$e_{\alpha}^{*} = \frac{\delta_{\alpha}}{\delta_{n}} y_{\alpha}^{*};$$

314

we then have

and

$$(y_1^*,...,y_n^*) = \delta_n \Delta_{\delta}^{-1}(e_1^*,...,e_n^*)$$

$$(y_{n+1}^*,...,y_{2n}^*) = \delta_n \Delta_{\delta}^{-1} Z \Delta_{\delta}^{-1} (e_1^*,...,e_n^*).$$

. . . .

The period matrix of  $\hat{M}$  in terms of the bases  $(y_{\alpha}^*)$  for  $\Lambda^*$  and  $(e_{\alpha}^*)$  for  $\overline{V}^*$  is then

$$\Omega^* = \left(\delta_n \Delta_{\delta}^{-1}, \delta_n \Delta_{\delta}^{-1} Z \Delta_{\delta}^{-1}\right).$$

Since  $\delta_{\alpha}|\delta_n$  for all  $\alpha$ ,  $\delta_n\Delta_{\delta}^{-1}$  is again diagonal and integral; and since

$${}^{\iota}(\delta_n \Delta_{\delta}^{-1} Z \Delta_{\delta}^{-1}) = \delta_n \Delta_{\delta}^{-1} Z' \Delta_{\delta}^{-1}$$
$$= \delta_n \Delta_{\delta}^{-1} Z \Delta_{\delta}^{-1}$$

and

$$\operatorname{Im}(\delta_n \Delta_{\delta}^{-1} Z \Delta_{\delta}^{-1}) = \delta_n \Delta_{\delta}^{-1} Y \Delta_{\delta}^{-1}$$

is again positive definite, we see that  $\hat{M}$  is an Abelian variety; indeed, the original polarization on M induces a polarization on  $\hat{M}$  with "dual" elementary divisors  $\{\delta_n/\delta_a\}$ .

Now let L be a positive line bundle on M. We can define a map

$$\varphi_L: M \to \operatorname{Pic}^0(M)$$

by

$$\varphi_L(\mu) = L^{-1} \otimes \tau_{\mu}^* L.$$

We want to describe  $\varphi_L$  explicitly in terms of the bases  $\{\lambda_{\alpha}\}$  for  $\Lambda$  and  $\{e_{\alpha}\}$  for V normalized with respect to L, and the dual bases  $\{y_{\alpha}^*\}$  for  $\Lambda^*$  and  $\{e_{\alpha}^*\}$  for  $\overline{V}^*$ .

First, we trace out the map

$$H^{0,1}_{\overline{\partial}}(M) \xrightarrow{\delta} H^1(M, \mathbb{O}) \to \operatorname{Pic}^0(M),$$

where  $\delta$  is the Dolbeault isomorphism. If

$$\sigma = \sum \sigma_{\alpha} d\bar{z}_{\alpha}, \qquad \sigma_{\alpha} \in \mathbb{C},$$

is a constant (0, 1)-form on M, then in each open set  $U_i$  of a sufficiently fine open cover we may write

$$f_i(z) = \sum \sigma_\alpha \bar{z}_\alpha$$

 $\sigma = \bar{\partial} f_i(z),$ 

for a suitable choice of branch of  $z_{\alpha}$ . The line bundle associated to  $\sigma$  thus has transition functions

$$g_{ii}(z) = e^{2\pi i (f_i(z) - f_j(z))}$$

#### RIEMANN SURFACES AND ALGEBRAIC CURVES

and, correspondingly, in terms of a suitable trivialization, multipliers

$$e_{\lambda_{\alpha}}(z) = e^{-2\pi i \delta_{\alpha} \sigma_{\alpha}}, \qquad e_{\lambda_{n+\alpha}} = e^{-2\pi i \sum \sigma_{\beta} \overline{Z}_{\alpha\beta}}.$$

Multiplying the trivializations by the function

$$f(z) = e^{2\pi i \sum \sigma_{\alpha} z_{\alpha}},$$

yields the normalized multipliers

$$e_{\lambda_{a}}(z) = 1,$$
  

$$e_{\lambda_{n+a}}(z) = e^{-2\pi i \sum \sigma_{\beta}(\overline{Z}_{\alpha\beta} - Z_{\alpha\beta})}$$
  

$$= e^{-4\pi \sum \sigma_{\beta}Y_{\alpha\beta}},$$

where Y = Im Z as above. In terms of the coordinates  $x_{\alpha}^*$  on V, we see that the line bundle associated to

$$\sum_{\alpha=1}^{n} c_{\alpha} x_{\alpha}^{*} = \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} \sum \delta_{\alpha}^{-1} c_{\alpha} Z_{\alpha\beta} Y_{\beta\gamma}^{-1} dz_{\gamma}$$

has multipliers

 $e_{\lambda_{\alpha}} \equiv 1, \qquad e_{\lambda_{n+\beta}}(z) = e^{-2\pi i \sum \delta_{\alpha}^{-1} c_{\alpha} Z_{\alpha\beta}}$ 

and, likewise, the bundle corresponding to

$$\sum c_{\alpha} x_{n+\alpha}^{*} = \frac{1}{2\sqrt{-1}} \sum c_{\alpha} Y_{\alpha\beta}^{-1} d\bar{z}_{\beta}$$

has multipliers

$$e_{\lambda_{\alpha}} \equiv 1, \qquad e_{\lambda_{n+\beta}}(z) = e^{2\pi i c_{\alpha}}.$$

On the other hand, since the line bundle L is given by

 $e_{\lambda_{\alpha}} \equiv 1, \qquad e_{\lambda_{n+\alpha}} = e^{-2\pi i z_{\alpha}},$ for any  $\mu = \sum \mu_{\alpha} e_{\alpha} \in V, \ \tau_{\mu}^{*} L$  is given by  $e_{\lambda_{\alpha}} \equiv 1$  and  $e_{\lambda_{n+\alpha}} = e^{-2\pi i (z_{\alpha} + \mu_{\alpha})};$ 

thus  $\varphi(L) = L^{-1} \otimes \tau_{\mu}^* L$  has multipliers

$$e_{\lambda_{\alpha}} \equiv 1$$
 and  $e_{\lambda_{n+\alpha}} = e^{-2\pi i \mu_{\alpha}}$ .

In particular, if  $\mu = \sum c_{\alpha} \lambda_{\alpha} = \sum c_{\alpha} \delta_{\alpha} e_{\alpha}$ , we see that  $\varphi_L(\sum c_{\alpha} \lambda_{\alpha})$  has multipliers

$$e_{\lambda_{\alpha}} \equiv 1$$
 and  $e_{\lambda_{n+\beta}} = e^{-2\pi i \delta_{\alpha} c_{\alpha}}$ 

i.e.,

$$\varphi_L\left(\sum c_\alpha \lambda_\alpha\right) = -\sum c_\alpha \delta_\alpha x^*_{n+\alpha} = \sum c_\alpha \delta_\alpha y^*_\alpha$$

and if  $v = \sum c_{\alpha} \lambda_{n+\alpha} = \sum c_{\alpha} Z_{\alpha\beta} e_{\beta}$ , then  $\varphi_L(\sum c_{\alpha} \lambda_{n+\alpha})$  has multipliers  $e_{\lambda\alpha} \equiv 1$  and  $e_{\lambda_{n+\beta}} = e^{-2\pi i Z_{\alpha\beta}}$ ,

i.e.,

$$\varphi_L\Big(\sum c_\alpha \lambda_{n+\alpha}\Big) = \sum \delta_\alpha c_\alpha x_\alpha^* = \sum c_\alpha \delta_\alpha y_{n+\alpha}^*.$$

(These last two assertions are equivalent, since  $\varphi_L$  is complex linear and so

$$\varphi_{L} \Big( \sum c_{\alpha} \lambda_{n+\alpha} \Big) = \varphi_{L} \Big( \sum c_{\alpha} Z_{\alpha\beta} \delta_{\beta}^{-1} \lambda_{\beta} \Big)$$
  
$$= \sum c_{\alpha} Z_{\alpha\beta} v_{\beta}^{*}$$
  
$$= \sum c_{\alpha} Z_{\alpha\beta} (\delta_{n} / \delta_{\beta}) e_{\beta}^{*}$$
  
$$= \sum c_{\alpha} \delta_{\alpha} \delta_{n} \Big( \delta_{\alpha}^{-1} Z_{\alpha\beta} \delta_{\beta}^{-1} e_{\beta}^{*} \Big)$$
  
$$= \sum c_{\alpha} \delta_{\alpha} y_{n+\alpha}^{*} \Big).$$

In any event, we see clearly from this that the kernel of  $\varphi_L$  is exactly the subgroup of M generated by  $\{\delta_{\alpha}^{-1}\lambda_{\alpha}, \delta_{\alpha}^{-1}\lambda_{n+\alpha}\}$ ; i.e., that the line bundle L is fixed under exactly the  $\Pi \delta_{\alpha}^2$  translations

$$\big\{\tau_v\colon v\in\mathbb{Z}\big\{\delta_{\alpha}^{-1}\lambda_{\alpha},\delta_{\alpha}^{-1}\lambda_{n+\alpha}\big\}\big\}.$$

#### **Theta-Functions**

Having described a positive line bundle  $L \rightarrow M$  on an Abelian variety  $M = V/\Lambda$  as a quotient of the trivial bundle  $V \times \mathbb{C}$ , we can accordingly realize global holomorphic sections of L as entire holomorphic functions on  $V \cong \mathbb{C}^n$  satisfying certain functional equations. These functions are called *theta-functions*, and by examining them we shall prove the

**Theorem.** Let  $L \rightarrow M$  be any positive line bundle, and let  $\delta_1, \ldots, \delta_n$  be the elementary divisors of the polarization  $c_1(L)$  of M. Then

1. dim H<sup>0</sup>(M,  $\mathcal{O}(L)$ ) =  $\prod_{\alpha} \delta_{\alpha}$ .

2.  $H^{0}(M, \mathcal{O}(L^{k}))$  has no base points for  $k \ge 2$  and gives an embedding of M for  $k \ge 3$ .

Before proving this theorem, we make a few remarks. First, since  $K_M = 0$ , we have by the Kodaira vanishing theorem

$$h^p(M, \mathfrak{O}(L)) = h^p(M, \Omega^n(L)) = 0, \qquad p > 0,$$

and hence

$$h^0(M, \mathfrak{O}(L)) \simeq \chi(L).$$

On the other hand, we can find an integral basis  $\{dx_1, \ldots, dx_{2n}\}$  for  $H^1(M, \mathbb{Z})$  such that

$$c_1(L) = \sum \delta_{\alpha} dx_{\alpha} \wedge dx_{n+\alpha}$$

and so

$$c_1(L)^n = n! [[\delta_\alpha \in H^{2n}(M,\mathbb{Z}) \cong \mathbb{Z}.$$

Thus assertion 1 may be thought of as a special case of the general Riemann-Roch formula, expressing the holomorphic Euler characteristic of a line bundle in terms of its topological invariants.

Assertion 2, due to Lefschetz, is of a deeper character, and will emerge later.

To prove the first statement, choose  $\{\lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_{2n}\}$  an integral basis for  $\Lambda$  such that in terms of dual coordinates  $x_1, \dots, x_{2n}$ ,

$$c_1(L) = \sum \delta_\alpha dx_\alpha \wedge dx_{n+\alpha}$$

As before, set

$$e_{\alpha} = \delta_{\alpha}^{-1} \lambda_{\alpha}$$

and let  $z_1, \ldots, z_n$  be the corresponding complex coordinates on V, so that the period matrix  $\Omega$  of  $\Lambda \subset V$  is of the form

 $\Omega = (\Delta_{\delta}, Z)$ 

with  $Z = X + \sqrt{-1} Y$  symmetric and Y > 0.

Now we have seen that the line bundle L is a translate of the bundle  $L_0$  given by multipliers

$$e_{\lambda_{\alpha}} \equiv 1, \qquad e_{\lambda_{\alpha+\alpha}}(z) = e^{-2\pi i z_{\alpha}}.$$

Since  $h^0(L)$  is clearly invariant under translation, we will prove assertion 1 for  $L = \tau_{\mu}^* L_0$ , where

$$\mu = \frac{1}{2} \sum Z_{\alpha\alpha} \cdot e_{\alpha}$$

Multipliers for L are thus

$$e_{\lambda_{\alpha}} \equiv 1, \qquad e_{\lambda_{n+\alpha}} = e^{-2\pi i z_{\alpha} - \pi i Z_{\alpha\alpha}},$$

and so global sections  $\tilde{\theta}$  of L are given by entire holomorphic functions  $\theta$  on V satisfying

$$\theta(z+\lambda_{\alpha})=\theta(z), \qquad \theta(z+\lambda_{n+\alpha})=e^{-2\pi i z_{\alpha}-\pi i Z_{\alpha\alpha}}\cdot\theta(z).$$

By the first condition, such a function  $\theta$  must have a power series expansion in the variables  $z_{\alpha}^* = e^{2\pi i \delta_{\alpha}^{-1} z_{\alpha}}$ ; we can write

$$\theta(z) = \sum_{l \in \mathbb{Z}^n} a_l \cdot z_1^{*l_1} \cdots z_n^{*l_n}$$

$$= \sum_{l \in \mathbb{Z}^n} a_l \cdot e^{2\pi i \sum_a l_a \delta_a^{-1} z_a}$$

$$= \sum_{l \in \mathbb{Z}^n} a_l \cdot e^{2\pi i \langle l, \Delta_a^{-1} z \rangle}.$$

Now the second set of conditions gives us recursive relations among the

#### **COMPLEX TORI AND ABELIAN VARIETIES**

coefficients  $a_l$  of  $\theta$ ; to begin with

$$\theta(z+\lambda_{n+\alpha}) = \sum_{l \in \mathbb{Z}^n} a_l \cdot e^{2\pi i \langle l, \Delta_{\delta}^{-1}(z+\lambda_{n+\alpha}) \rangle}$$
$$= \sum_{l \in \mathbb{Z}^n} a_l \cdot e^{2\pi i \langle l, \Delta_{\delta}^{-1} \lambda_{n+\alpha} \rangle} \cdot e^{2\pi i \langle l, \Delta_{\delta}^{-1} z \rangle}$$

But the second condition above asserts that

$$\theta(z+\lambda_{n+\alpha}) = e^{-2\pi i z_{\alpha} - \pi i Z_{\alpha\alpha}} \cdot \theta(z)$$
  
=  $e^{-2\pi i z_{\alpha} - \pi i Z_{\alpha\alpha}} \sum_{l \in \mathbb{Z}^{n}} a_{l} e^{2\pi i \langle l, \Delta_{\delta}^{-1} z \rangle}$   
=  $\sum_{l \in \mathbb{Z}^{n}} a_{l+\Delta_{\delta} e_{\alpha}} \cdot e^{-\pi i Z_{\alpha\alpha}} \cdot e^{2\pi i \langle l, \Delta_{\delta}^{-1} z \rangle}$ 

Comparing these two Fourier expansions for  $\theta(z + \lambda_{n+\alpha})$ , we obtain

$$a_{l+\delta_{\alpha}e_{\alpha}} = e^{2\pi i \langle l, \Delta_{\delta}^{-1} \lambda_{n+\alpha} \rangle + \pi i Z_{\alpha\alpha}} \cdot a_{l}.$$

Thus  $\theta$  is completely determined by the choice of coefficients

 $\{a_l\}_{l: 0 \leq l_\alpha < \delta_\alpha},$ 

and accordingly we have

$$h^{0}(M, \mathfrak{O}(L)) \leq \prod \delta_{\alpha}$$

To prove equality, we have to show that the series (\*) determined by an arbitrary choice of coefficients  $\{a_l\}_{l:0 \le l_{\alpha} < \delta_{\alpha}}$  does in fact converge. Now we can write

$$\theta(z) = \sum_{0 < l_{0_{\alpha}} < \delta \alpha} \left( \sum_{l \in \mathbb{Z}^{n}} a_{l_{0} + \Delta_{\delta}l} \cdot e^{2\pi i \langle l_{0} + \Delta_{\delta}l, \Delta_{\delta}^{-1}z \rangle} \right)$$
$$= \sum_{0 < l_{0_{\alpha}} < \delta_{\alpha}} e^{2\pi i \langle l_{0}, \Delta_{\delta}^{-1}z \rangle} \cdot \left( \sum_{l \in \mathbb{Z}^{n}} a_{l_{0} + \Delta_{\delta}l} \cdot e^{2\pi i \langle l, z \rangle} \right).$$

Let

$$(**) \qquad \qquad \theta_{l_0}(z) = e^{2\pi i \langle l_0, \Delta_\delta^{-1} z \rangle} \sum_{l \in \mathbb{Z}^n} a_{l_0 + \Delta_\delta l} \cdot e^{2\pi i \langle l, z \rangle}$$

be the series determined by the choice  $a_{l_0} = 1$  and the recursion relations above; by the linearity of these relations we see that the general theta-function is of the form

$$\theta(z) = \sum_{0 \leq l_{0_{\alpha}} < \delta_{\alpha}} a_{l_0} \theta_{l_0}(z),$$

and so it will suffice to prove the series (\*\*) converges.

# RIEMANN SURFACES AND ALGEBRAIC CURVES

For convenience, set  $b_l = a_{l_0 + \Delta_0 l}$ ; the recursion relations then read

$$b_{l+e_{\alpha}} = a_{l_{0}+\Delta_{\delta}l+\Delta_{\delta}e_{\alpha}}$$
  
=  $e^{2\pi i \langle (l_{0}+\Delta_{\delta}l), \Delta_{\delta}^{-1}\lambda_{n+\alpha} \rangle + \pi i Z_{a\alpha} \cdot a_{l_{0}+\Delta_{\delta}l}}$   
=  $e^{2\pi i \langle l, \lambda_{n+\alpha} \rangle + 2\pi i \langle l_{0}, \Delta_{\delta}^{-1}\lambda_{n+\alpha} \rangle + \pi i Z_{a\alpha}}.$ 

We can solve these relations by setting

$$b_{l} = e^{\pi i \langle l, Zl \rangle + 2\pi i \langle \Delta_{\delta}^{-1} l_{0}, Zl \rangle}$$

to verify this, we have

$$\begin{split} b_{l+e_{\alpha}} &= e^{\pi i \langle (l+e_{\alpha}), Z(l+e_{\alpha}) \rangle + 2\pi i \langle \Delta_{\delta}^{-1} l_{0}, Z(l+e_{\alpha}) \rangle} \\ &= e^{\pi i \langle l, Zl \rangle + 2\pi i \langle l, Ze_{\alpha} \rangle + \pi i \langle e_{\alpha}, Ze_{\alpha} \rangle + 2\pi i \langle \Delta_{\delta}^{-1} l_{0}, Zl \rangle + 2\pi i \langle \Delta_{\delta}^{-1} l_{0}, Ze_{\lambda} \rangle} \\ &= e^{2\pi i \langle l, \lambda_{n+\alpha} \rangle + \pi i Z_{\alpha\alpha} + 2\pi i \langle \Delta_{\delta}^{-1} l_{0}, \lambda_{n+\alpha} \rangle b_{l}}, \end{split}$$

since  $Z = {}^{t}Z$ , and  $Ze_{\alpha} = \lambda_{n+\alpha}$ . Thus the  $b_{l}$  given are indeed the solutions to the recursion relations.

Now

$$|b_l| = e^{-\pi \langle l, Yl \rangle - 2\pi \langle \Delta_{\delta}^{-1} l_0, Yl \rangle},$$

where Y = Im Z as above. But Y is positive definite, and so

$$\langle l, Yl \rangle > c' \cdot \|l\|^2$$

for some constant c' > 0. Also, clearly

$$|\langle \Delta_{\delta}^{-1}l_0, Yl \rangle| < c'' \cdot ||l||$$

for some constant c'', and so for some constant c > 0 we have

 $|b_l| < e^{-c ||l||^2}$ 

for *l* sufficiently large. Thus the series (\*\*) converges uniformly on compact sets in  $\mathbb{C}^n$ , and we are done.

Note that in particular if  $c_1(L)$  is a principal polarization of M,  $H^0(M, \mathcal{O}(L))$  is one-dimensional and is generated by the section  $\tilde{\theta}$  corresponding to the function

$$\theta(z) = \sum_{l \in \mathbb{Z}^n} e^{\pi i \langle l, Zl \rangle} \cdot e^{2\pi i \langle l, z \rangle},$$

which satisfies the functional equations

$$\theta(z+e_{\alpha}) = \theta(z),$$
  
$$\theta(z+\lambda_{n+\alpha}) = e^{-2\pi i (z_{\alpha}+Z_{\alpha\alpha}/2)} \cdot \theta(z),$$

and

$$\theta(z) = \theta(-z).$$

This beautiful entire function is called the *Riemann*  $\theta$ -function of the principally polarized Abelian variety  $(M, [\omega])$ .

#### **COMPLEX TORI AND ABELIAN VARIETIES**

Note also that since  $h^0(M, \emptyset(L)) = 1$ , the divisor  $\Theta = [\tilde{\theta}]$  is uniquely determined by L and hence determined up to translation by the cohomology class  $[\omega]$ ;  $\Theta$  is called the *Riemann theta-divisor* of the polarized Abelian variety  $(M, [\omega])$ .

It may help in understanding the last result to consider the following configuration: let  $\Lambda$ ,  $\lambda$ , x, e, z,  $\delta$ , and Z be as above. Let  $\Lambda' \subset V$  be the lattice generated by the vectors

$$\lambda'_{\alpha} = \delta_{\alpha}^{-1} \lambda_{\alpha}, \qquad \lambda'_{n+\alpha} = \lambda_{n+\alpha};$$

set  $M' = V/\Lambda'$ . Since  $\Lambda$  is a sublattice of index  $\Delta = \prod \delta_{\alpha}$  in  $\Lambda'$ , the projection map

$$\pi': M \to M'$$

expresses M as a  $\Delta$ -sheeted covering of M', the deck transformations being just the translations  $\{\tau_{\mu}\}_{\mu \in \Lambda'/\Lambda}$ . But now the period matrix for  $\Lambda' \subset V$  in terms of the bases  $\{\lambda'_i\}$  and  $\{e_{\alpha}\}$ 

But now the period matrix for  $\Lambda' \subset V$  in terms of the bases  $\{\lambda'_i\}$  and  $\{e_{\alpha}\}$  is just

$$\Omega' = (I, Z).$$

Consequently if  $x'_1, \ldots, x'_{2n}$  are real coordinates dual to  $\{\lambda'_i\}$ , the class

$$\begin{bmatrix} \omega \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} \sum dx'_{\alpha} \wedge dx'_{n+\alpha} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} \sum \delta_{\alpha} dx_{\alpha} \wedge dx_{n+\alpha} \end{bmatrix}$$

is a principal polarization of M. Since L is determined up to translation by its Chern class  $c_1(L) = [\omega]$ , it follows that we can find a line bundle  $L' \rightarrow M'$ such that  $\pi'^*L' = L$ . Summarizing, if  $L \rightarrow M = V/\Lambda$  is any positive line bundle on an Abelian variety, we can find an Abelian variety M' with principally polarizing line bundle  $L' \rightarrow M'$  and a finite map  $\pi' : M \rightarrow M'$  such that  $\pi'^*L' = L$ .

It is fairly clear that the  $\Delta$  sections  $\tilde{\theta}_{l_0}$  corresponding to the theta-functions  $\theta_{l_0}$  defined in the proof of assertion 1 are, up to multiplication, all translates of one another by the deck transformations of  $\pi': M \to M'$ , and that the generator  $\tilde{\theta}$  of  $H^0(M', \mathcal{O}(L'))$  is given by

$$\pi^{\prime *} \tilde{\theta} = \sum_{\lambda \in \Lambda^{\prime} / \Lambda} \tau_{\lambda}^{*} \tilde{\theta}$$

We now prove assertion 2 for a line bundle L with  $c_1(L)$  a principal polarization; the idea is to use the group law on the torus. Let  $L \rightarrow M$  be principally polarized and normalize everything as in the last paragraph. We have

$$H^{0}(M, \mathcal{O}(L^{k})) = \left\{ \theta \in \mathcal{O}(V) : \ \theta(z + e_{\alpha}) = \theta(z), \ \theta(z + \lambda_{n+\alpha}) = e^{-2k\pi i (z_{\alpha} + Z_{\alpha\alpha}/2)} \theta(z) \right\}.$$

In particular, if  $\theta$  is the Riemann theta-function for (M, L), then for any

 $\mu \in M$ 

$$\Theta_{\mu}(z) = \theta(z+\mu)\theta(z-\mu) \in H^0(M, \mathcal{O}(L^2)).$$

Now if  $z^* \in M$ , we can find  $\mu \in M$  such that  $\theta(z^* + \mu) \neq 0$  and  $\theta(z^* - \mu) \neq 0$ ; i.e.,  $\Theta_{\mu}(z^*) \neq 0$ . Thus the linear system  $|L^2|$  has no base points, and hence it gives a map  $\iota_{L^2}: M \to \mathbb{P}^N$ .

To see that the map  $\iota_{L^3}: M \to \mathbb{P}^N$  given by the line bundle  $L^3$  is an embedding, let  $\theta_0, \ldots, \theta_N$  be a basis for  $H^0(M, \mathcal{O}(L^3))$ , and set

$$\begin{aligned}
\Psi(z) &= \begin{pmatrix} \theta_0(z) & \cdots & \theta_N(z) \\ \frac{\partial \theta_0}{\partial z_1}(z) & \cdots & \frac{\partial \theta_N}{\partial z_1}(z) \\ \vdots & & \vdots \\ \frac{\partial \theta_0}{\partial z_n}(z) & \cdots & \frac{\partial \theta_N}{\partial z_n}(z) \\ \end{aligned}$$

We will show first that the rank of  $\mathcal{G}(z)$  is n+1, and hence that  $\iota_{L^3}$  is an immersion. Let  $\theta(z)$  be the Riemann  $\theta$ -function and set

$$\Theta(z,\mu,\nu) = \theta(z+\mu)\theta(z+\nu)\theta(z-\mu-\nu)$$

 $\Theta$  is a holomorphic function of the three variables z,  $\mu$ , and  $\nu$ ; for fixed  $\mu$  and  $\nu$ ,  $\Theta_{\mu,\nu}(z) = \Theta(z,\mu,\nu)$  is a global section of  $L^3$ . Thus we can write

$$\Theta(z,\mu,\nu) = c_0(\mu,\nu) \cdot \theta_0(z) + \cdots + c_N(\mu,\nu) \cdot \theta_N(z)$$

with  $c_i$  well-defined and holomorphic in  $\mu, \nu$ .

Now assume that  $f(z^*)$  has rank < n+1 for some  $z^* \in M$ , i.e., that

$$a_0\theta_i(z^*) = a_1\frac{\partial\theta_i}{\partial z_1}(z^*) + \cdots + a_n\frac{\partial\theta_i}{\partial z_n}(z^*)$$

for  $0 \le i \le N$ . Then

$$a_0\Theta(z^*,\mu,\nu) = a_1\frac{\partial\Theta}{\partial z_1}(z^*,\mu,\nu) + \cdots + a_n\frac{\partial\Theta}{\partial z_n}(z^*,\mu,\nu)$$

for all  $\mu, \nu$ . If we define the entire meromorphic function

$$\varphi(z) = a_1 \frac{\partial \log \theta}{\partial z_1}(z) + \dots + a_n \frac{\partial \log \theta}{\partial z_n}(z),$$

then

$$\varphi(z^* + \mu) + \varphi(z^* + \nu) + \varphi(z^* - \mu - \nu) = \sum a_i \frac{\partial \log \Theta}{\partial z_i}(z^*, \mu, \nu)$$
$$= \frac{1}{\Theta(z^*, \mu, \nu)} \sum a_i \frac{\partial \Theta}{\partial z_i}(z^*, \mu, \nu) = a_0$$

# COMPLEX TORI AND ABELIAN VARIETIES

for all  $\mu, \nu$ . Now for any  $\mu$ , we can find a  $\nu$  such that  $\varphi(z^* + \nu) \neq \infty$  and  $\varphi(z^* - \mu - \nu) \neq \infty$ , i.e., such that both  $z^* + \nu$  and  $z^* - \mu - \nu$  are outside the polar divisor of  $\varphi$ ; since  $\varphi(z^* + \mu) + \varphi(z^* + \nu) + \varphi(z^* - \mu - \nu) = a_0$ , it follows that  $\varphi(z^* + \mu)$  is an entire *holomorphic* function of  $\mu$ . Now clearly  $\varphi(z + e_{\alpha}) = \varphi(z)$ ; and since

$$\theta(z+\lambda_{n+\alpha}) = e^{-2\pi i (z_{\alpha}+Z_{\alpha\alpha}/2)} \theta(z),$$
  
$$\log \theta(z+\lambda_{n+\alpha}) = -2\pi i \left(z_{\alpha}+\frac{Z_{\alpha\alpha}}{2}\right) + \log \theta(z),$$

i.e.,

 $\varphi(z+\lambda_{n+\alpha})=\varphi(z)-2\pi i\cdot a_{\alpha}.$ 

Thus each partial derivative  $\partial \varphi / \partial z_i$  is periodic for the lattice  $\Lambda$ , hence bounded in  $V \cong \mathbb{C}^n$  and therefore constant. Consequently  $\varphi$  must be linear; write

$$\varphi(z) = \sum_{\alpha} b_{\alpha} \cdot z_{\alpha} + c.$$

But  $\varphi(z + e_{\alpha}) = \varphi(z) \Rightarrow b_{\alpha} = 0$  for all  $\alpha$ ; hence  $\varphi(z + \lambda_{n+\alpha}) = \varphi(z) = c$ . Then  $\varphi(z + \lambda_{n+\alpha}) = \varphi(z) = 2\pi i \cdot a \Rightarrow a = 0$  for all  $\alpha$ 

$$\varphi(z+\lambda_{n+\alpha})-\varphi(z)=2\pi i\cdot a_{\alpha}\Rightarrow a_{\alpha}=0$$
 for all  $\alpha$ .

We deduce that the presumed linear relation

$$a_0 \theta_j(z^*) = \sum a_i \frac{\partial \theta_j}{\partial z_i}(z^*)$$
 for all  $j$ 

is trivial, and  $\iota_{L^3}$  is an immersion.

It remains to show by a similar argument that  $\iota_{L^3}$  is one-to-one. Suppose there exist  $z_1, z_2 \in \mathbb{C}^n$  with

$$\theta_i(z_1) = \rho \cdot \theta_i(z_2)$$
 for all *i*;

we will prove that  $z_1$  and  $z_2$  represent the same point on M. From the general relation

$$\Theta(z,\mu,\nu) = \sum_{i=0}^{N} c_i(\mu,\nu) \cdot \theta_i(z)$$

it follows that

$$\frac{\Theta(z_1,\mu,\nu)}{\Theta(z_2,\mu,\nu)} = \frac{\theta(z_1+\mu)\theta(z_1+\nu)\theta(z_1-\mu-\nu)}{\theta(z_2+\mu)\theta(z_2+\nu)\theta(z_1-\mu-\nu)} = \rho$$

identically in  $\mu$  and  $\nu$ . For any  $\mu \in \mathbb{C}^n$ , we can find  $\nu$  such that

$$\theta(z_1+\nu), \theta(z_1-\mu-\nu), \theta(z_2+\nu), \theta(z_2-\mu-\nu)$$

are all nonzero; consequently  $\theta(z_1 + \mu)/\theta(z_2 + \mu)$  is a nonzero entire function of  $\mu$ . Then we can set

$$\psi(z) = \log \frac{\theta(z_1 + z)}{\theta(z_2 + z)}$$

and obtain an entire holomorphic function. By the functional equations of the  $\theta$ -function,

$$\psi(z + e_{\alpha}) = \psi(z) + 2\pi i b_{\alpha}, \qquad b_{\alpha} \in \mathbb{Z},$$
  
$$\psi(z + \lambda_{n+\alpha}) = \psi(z) - 2\pi i (z_1 - z_2)_{\alpha} + 2\pi i c_{\alpha}, \qquad c_{\alpha} \in \mathbb{Z}.$$

As before this implies that  $\partial \psi / \partial z_i$  is constant for all *i*, so we can write

$$\psi(z) = 2\pi i \sum a_{\beta} \cdot z + d.$$

Then  $\psi(z + e_{\alpha}) = \psi(z) + 2\pi i b_{\alpha} \Rightarrow a_{\beta} = b_{\beta} \in \mathbb{Z}$ ; this in turn implies that

$$\psi(z + \lambda_{n+\alpha}) - \psi(z) = 2\pi i \sum a_{\beta} Z_{\alpha\beta}$$

$$\Rightarrow \qquad 2\pi i (z_1 - z_2)_{\alpha} = -2\pi i c_{\alpha} + 2\pi i \sum a_{\beta} Z_{\alpha\beta}$$

$$\Rightarrow \qquad z_1 - z_2 = -\sum c_{\alpha} \cdot e_{\alpha} + \sum a_{\beta} \lambda_{n+\beta}$$

i.e.,  $z_1 - z_2 \in \Lambda$ .

Finally, note that for  $L \rightarrow M$  an arbitrary positive line bundle, we can construct as before an Abelian variety M' with principally polarizing line bundle  $L' \rightarrow M'$  and finite map

 $\pi': M \to M'$ 

such that

$$\pi^{\prime *}(L^{\prime}) = L.$$

Since the map  $\pi'$  is nowhere singular, the argument above applied to L' shows that  $\iota_{L^3}$  is likewise an immersion, and that for p and q with  $\pi'(p) \neq \pi'(q), \ \iota_{L^3}(p) \neq \iota_{L^3}(q)$ . That  $\iota_{L^3}$  separates points in  $\pi^{-1}(p)$  can be seen directly from the explicit form of the  $\theta$ -functions given on p. 319. Q.E.D.

The first case beyond curves is the embedding

 $\iota_{I^3}: M \hookrightarrow \mathbb{P}^8$ 

of a principally polarized Abelian surface. As a special case, if  $M = E_1 \times E_2$ is the product of two elliptic curves,  $L_1 \rightarrow E_1$  and  $L_2 \rightarrow E_2$  line bundles of degree 1, and  $\iota_{L_i}: E_i \rightarrow \mathbb{P}^2$  the corresponding embeddings, then  $L = \pi_1^* L_1 \otimes \pi_2^* L_2$  is principally polarizing, and  $\iota_{L_i}$  is just the Segré map  $\mathbb{P}^2 \times \mathbb{P}^2 \rightarrow \mathbb{P}^8$ applied to  $M = E_1 \times E_2 \rightarrow \mathbb{P}^2 \times \mathbb{P}^2$ .

## The Group Structure on an Abelian Variety

To close our discussion of complex tori, we want to make a few general remarks about the group structure on an Abelian variety.

#### **COMPLEX TORI AND ABELIAN VARIETIES**

Any complex torus  $M = \mathbb{C}^n / \Lambda$  is a complex Lie group — that is, a complex manifold having a group structure in which the group operations are holomorphic. Conversely, we have

**Proposition.** Any connected compact complex Lie group M is a complex torus.

**Proof.** We first show that M must be commutative. For every  $g \in M$ , let Ad(g) denote the automorphism of M given by

$$\operatorname{Ad}(g): h \mapsto ghg^{-1}.$$

Clearly the identity e is a fixed point of Ad(g) for all  $g \in M$ .

Now let  $z_1, \ldots, z_n$  be holomorphic coordinates around  $e \in M$ , and for each  $g \in M$ , write out the power series expansion of Ad(g)\* $z_i$  as

$$\operatorname{Ad}(g)^*(z_i) = \sum a_{i_1,\ldots,i_n}(g) z_1^{i_1} \cdots z_n^{i_n}.$$

For each index  $(i_1, \ldots, i_n)$  the function  $a_{i_1, \ldots, i_n}(g)$  is clearly a holomorphic function of g; since M is compact and connected, it follows that  $a_{i_1, \ldots, i_n}(g)$  is constant. Thus

$$\operatorname{Ad}(g)^*(z_i) = \operatorname{Ad}(e)^*(z_i) = z_i,$$

and so

 $\operatorname{Ad}(g)^* \equiv I$ ,

i.e., M is commutative.

Next, for any tangent vector  $v \in T'_e(M)$  to M at e, let let  $\tilde{v}$  be the vector field on M defined by

$$\tilde{v}(g) = (t_o)_*(v),$$

where  $t_g: M \to M$  is multiplication by g; clearly  $\tilde{v}$  is holomorphic. Let  $\varphi_{t,v}: M \to M$  be the endomorphism of M obtained by integrating the vector field  $\tilde{v}$  to time t, and let

 $\pi: T'_e(M) \to M$ 

be the exponential map, defined by

$$\pi(v) = \varphi_{1,v}(e).$$

Since *M* is commutative,  $\pi$  is in fact a group homomorphism. Thus *M* is the quotient of  $T'_e(M) \cong \mathbb{C}^n$  by a discrete subgroup, which must be a lattice  $\Lambda$ ; since *M* is compact,  $\Lambda$  must have maximal rank 2n, and hence  $M = \mathbb{C}^n / \Lambda$  is a complex torus. Q.E.D.

Note that if  $M = \mathbb{C}^n / \Lambda$ ,  $M' = \mathbb{C}^m / \Lambda'$  are two complex tori and  $f: M \to M'$ any holomorphic map, then f lifts to a map

$$\tilde{f}: \mathbb{C}^n \to \mathbb{C}^m.$$

We see then that in terms of Euclidean coordinates  $z = (z_1, ..., z_n)$  and  $w = (w_1, ..., w_m)$  on  $\mathbb{C}^n$  and  $\mathbb{C}^m$  respectively, the Jacobian matrix

$$\oint_f = \left(\frac{\partial w_i}{\partial z_j}\right)$$

is a well-defined global holomorphic function on M, hence constant. It follows that  $\tilde{f}$  is an affine linear transformation, and we have

**Proposition.** Any holomorphic map between complex tori is a group homomorphism followed by a translation.

An Abelian variety is a homogeneous algebraic variety—that is, it admits a transitive group of biholomorphic automorphisms. Other homogeneous varieties are Grassmannians, quadrics, etc. There is an important difference between these two types. In the latter examples the automorphisms may be taken to be projective transformations—i.e., for a suitable embedding  $M \subset \mathbb{P}^N$ , the automorphism group Aut(M) is just the group of linear automorphisms of  $\mathbb{P}^N$  leaving M fixed. On the other hand:

**Theorem.** If  $M \subset \mathbb{P}^N$  is an Abelian variety, the group of automorphisms of M induced by linear transformations on  $\mathbb{P}^N$  is finite.

**Proof.** Let  $L \to M$  be the hyperplane bundle on M. Then if  $\varphi: M \to M$  is any automorphism induced by a linear transformation of  $\mathbb{P}^N$ , clearly  $\varphi^*L = L$ . But L is positive, and so it is preserved by only a finite group of translations of M. Thus it will suffice to prove that the group of automorphisms  $\varphi$  of M fixing L and fixing the point  $p = \pi(0)$  in M is finite. Now any such automorphism lifts to a linear transformation  $\tilde{\varphi}: \mathbb{C}^n \to \mathbb{C}^n$  fixing the lattice  $\Lambda \subset \mathbb{C}^n$ ; since  $\varphi$  takes L to itself, moreover,  $\tilde{\varphi}$  must be unitary with respect to the hermitian inner product given by  $c_1(L) \in H^{1,1}(M) = V \otimes \overline{V}$ . In particular,  $\tilde{\varphi}$  must take each lattice vector  $\lambda_i$  in a basis to a lattice vector of the same length. But there can be only a finite number of such lattice vectors for each i, and so the result is proved.

# **Intrinsic Formulations**

It is frequently convenient to have the results on Abelian varieties expressed in a coordinate free manner, and we shall now give this together with a few applications.

Suppose that  $V_{\mathbb{R}}$  is a real even-dimensional vector space containing a full lattice  $\Lambda$ , and with a decomposition of the complexification  $V_{\mathbb{C}} = V_{\mathbb{R}} \otimes \mathbb{R}$ 

(\*) 
$$V_{\rm C} = V \oplus \overline{V},$$

#### COMPLEX TORI AND ABELIAN VARIETIES

into conjugate subspaces being given. Then the image of  $\Lambda$  in  $V_{\mathbb{C}}$  projects onto a full lattice in V which we still denote by  $\Lambda$ ; and

$$M = V/\Lambda$$

is a complex torus. We will see in the next paragraph that every complex torus arises in this way with  $V_{\mathbf{R}} = \Lambda \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathbb{R}$ .

The natural isomorphisms

$$\Lambda \cong H_1(M,\mathbb{Z}), \qquad V^* \cong H^0(M,\Omega^1)$$

have already been noted. If  $\dim_{\mathbb{C}} V = n$ , then by Kodaira-Serre and Poincaré dualities

$$V \cong H^{n-1,n}(M), \qquad \Lambda \cong H^{2n-1}(M,\mathbb{Z}).$$

It follows that  $V_{\mathbb{R}} = \Lambda \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \mathbb{R}$  is canonically isomorphic to  $H^{2n-1}(M, \mathbb{R})$  with (\*) being the Hodge decomposition

$$H^{2n-1}(M,\mathbb{C}) = H^{n-1,n}(M) \oplus H^{n-1,n}(M)$$
.

According to the proposition in the preceding section, an arbitrary holomorphic mapping

$$\varphi: \frac{V}{\Lambda} \to \frac{V'}{\Lambda'}$$

is given by an affine linear mapping  $V \rightarrow V'$ . To see explicitly what this mapping is, we compose  $\varphi$  with a translation so that  $\varphi(e) = e'$  and let

$$\Phi: \Lambda \to \Lambda$$

denote the induced map on homology. Since  $\varphi^*$  preserves the Hodge decomposition, we see that

$$\Phi\colon V\to V',$$

and this is the linear mapping inducing  $\varphi$ .

The Riemann conditions for the existence of a polarization may be formulated as follows: A class in  $H^2(M,\mathbb{Z})$  is given by a bilinear form

$$Q: \Lambda \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \Lambda \to \mathbb{Z}, \qquad Q(\lambda, \lambda') = -Q(\lambda', \lambda).$$

Identifying  $\Lambda \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \mathbb{C}$  with  $V \oplus \overline{V}$ , the bilinear relations are

$$Q(v,v')=0, \quad v,v' \in V,$$
  
- $\sqrt{-1} Q(v,\bar{v}) > 0, \quad 0 \neq v \in V.$ 

For example, if S is a compact Riemann surface with Jacobian variety

the principal polarization given by the divisor  $\Theta$  is that given by the cup

product

$$H^{1}(S,\mathbb{Z})\otimes H^{1}(S,\mathbb{Z})\to\mathbb{Z},$$

which is unimodular by Poincaré duality. In general, if Q has elementary divisors  $\delta_1, \ldots, \delta_n$ , then  $\Delta = \delta_1 \cdot \ldots \cdot \delta_n$  is called the *Pfaffian* of Q and

$$\det Q = \Delta^2$$

We shall use this intrinsic formulation to construct the Poincaré line bundle

$$P \to M \times \hat{M}$$

where  $\hat{M} = \operatorname{Pic}^{0}(M)$  is the complex torus dual to M. Recall that  $\operatorname{Pic}^{0}(M)$  is defined to be the group of holomorphic line bundles with first Chern class zero. Via the cohomology sequence of the exponential sheaf sequence we make the natural identifications

$$\operatorname{Pic}^{0}(M) \simeq \frac{H^{1}(M, \mathbb{O})}{H^{1}(M, \mathbb{Z})}$$
$$\simeq \frac{\overline{V^{*}}}{\Lambda^{*}}, \qquad \Lambda^{*} = \operatorname{Hom}(\Lambda, \mathbb{Z})$$

and denote by  $P_{\xi} \rightarrow M$  the line bundle corresponding to  $\xi \in \operatorname{Pic}^{0}(M)$ .

**Lemma.** There is a unique holomorphic line bundle

$$P \to M \times \hat{M},$$

called the Poincaré line bundle, which is trivial on  $e \times \hat{M}$  and which satisfies

$$P|_{M\times\{\xi\}}\cong P_{\xi}.$$

**Proof.** Using  $\hat{M} = H^{0,1}(M)/H^1(M,\mathbb{Z})$ , the cohomology sequence of the exponential sheaf sequence and Künneth formula give

Now the identity  $I \in \text{Hom}(H^1(M,\mathbb{Z}), H^1(M,\mathbb{Z}))$  has Hodge type (1, 1) since it preserves the Hodge decomposition on  $H^1(M,\mathbb{C})$ . By the Lefschetz theorem on (1, 1) classes, then, we obtain a holomorphic line bundle  $P \rightarrow M \times \hat{M}$  with  $c_1(P) = I$ . The restriction  $P|_{M \times \{\xi\}}$  has zero Chern class,

328

#### **COMPLEX TORI AND ABELIAN VARIETIES**

and hence is  $P_{\alpha(\xi)}$  for some holomorphic mapping

$$\varphi: \hat{M} \to \operatorname{Pic}^{0}(M).$$

Normalizing so that  $\varphi(e) = \hat{e}$ , which is achieved by multiplying *P* by  $\pi_1^* P_{-\xi_0}$  where  $\xi_0 = \varphi(e)$ , the induced homology mapping is, by construction, just the identity. Thus  $\varphi$  is also the identity, and this proves the existence of the Poincaré bundle.

If P, P' are two such line bundles, then  $Q = P^* \otimes P'$  has the properties

$$Q|M \times \{\xi\} \cong M \times \mathbb{C}; \qquad Q|\{e\} \times \hat{M} \cong \hat{M} \times \mathbb{C}.$$

Denote the second trivialization by  $\psi$  and let  $\sigma(\lambda, \xi) \in Q_{(\lambda,\xi)}$  be the unique section of  $Q|_{M \times \{\xi\}}$  which has the value  $\psi^{-1}(1)$  at  $(e,\xi)$ . Then  $\sigma$  is a nonvanishing holomorphic section of Q, which must then be the trivial line bundle. Q.E.D.

For  $L \to M$  a positive line bundle we set  $L \otimes P = \pi_1^* L \otimes P$  on  $M \times \hat{M}$ ; then

$$L \otimes P|_{M \times \{\xi\}} \cong L \otimes P_{\xi}$$
$$= L_{\xi}$$

where the last step is a definition. For use in Section 5 of Chapter 3 on differentials of the second kind, we will prove the

**Proposition.** There exist  $\Delta$  sections  $\theta_j(\lambda, \xi) \in H^0(M \times \hat{M}, \mathcal{O}(L \otimes P))$  inducing a basis of  $H^0(M, \mathcal{O}(L_{\varepsilon}))$  for each  $\xi \in \hat{M}$ .

The proof will follow some preliminary observations on the map

$$\varphi_L: M \to \hat{M}$$

defined by

 $\varphi_L(\lambda) = \tau_\lambda^* L \otimes L^*$ 

which was discussed in the preceding section. Since  $\varphi_L(e) = \hat{e}$ , according to our general remarks  $\varphi_L$  is uniquely specified by the induced homology map

$$\Phi_L: \Lambda \to \Lambda^*$$
  
:  $H^{2n-1}(M, \mathbb{Z}) \to \operatorname{Hom}(H^{2n-1}(M, \mathbb{Z}), \mathbb{Z}).$ 

We will compute  $\Phi_L$ , thereby giving another proof of the fact that  $\varphi_L$  is an *isogeny*—i.e., a finitely sheeted covering mapping—of degree  $\Delta^2$ .

For this we consider the group law

 $m: M \times M \to M$ 

given by

$$m(\lambda',\lambda)=\lambda'+\lambda.$$

By construction

(\*) 
$$\varphi_L(\lambda) = \pi_1^* L^* \otimes m^* L|_{M \times \{\lambda\}}$$

If  $x_1, \ldots, x_{2n}$  are real coordinates on  $V_{\mathbb{R}}$  such that the Chern class of  $L \rightarrow M$  is

$$\omega = \sum_{\alpha} \delta_{\alpha} dx_{\alpha} \wedge dx_{n+\alpha},$$

then using  $(u_{\alpha}, v_{\beta})$  as corresponding coordinates on  $M \times M$ 

$$m^*\omega = \sum_{\alpha} \delta_{\alpha}(du_{\alpha} + dv_{\alpha}) \wedge (du_{n+\alpha} + dv_{n+\alpha}).$$

If  $\eta \in H^{2n-1}(M,\mathbb{Z})$ , we let  $\eta_1 \in H^{2n-1}(M \times M,\mathbb{Z})$  be the class  $\pi_1^*\eta$ , and similarly for  $\eta_2$ . From (\*) we easily deduce that  $\Phi_L$  is given by the bilinear form on  $H^{2n-1}(M,\mathbb{Z})$  defined by

$$\Phi_L(\eta,\eta') = \int_{M \times M} m^* \omega \wedge \eta_1 \wedge \eta'_2.$$

For the explicit computation we write

$$\eta = \sum (-1)^{i-1} \eta_i dx_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge \widehat{dx_i} \wedge \cdots \wedge dx_{2n},$$
  
$$\eta' = \sum (-1)^{j-1} \eta_j dx_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge \widehat{dx_j} \wedge \cdots \wedge dx_{2n},$$

and then by the formulas for  $m^*\omega$  and  $\Phi_L$ 

$$\Phi_L(\eta,\eta') = \sum_{\alpha} \delta_{\alpha}(\eta_{\alpha}\eta'_{n+\alpha} - \eta_{n+\alpha}\eta'_{\alpha}).$$

This implies the previous assertion that

 $\varphi_L: M \rightarrow \hat{M}$  is an isogeny of degree  $\Delta^2$ , or, equivalently, the line bundle L $\rightarrow M$  is fixed exactly under the group of translations

$$\mathbb{Z}\left\{\delta_{\alpha}^{-1}x_{\alpha},\delta_{\alpha}^{-1}x_{n+\alpha}\right\}$$

Returning to the proof of the proposition, the equation

$$\xi = \varphi_L(\lambda)$$

has  $\Delta^2$  solutions  $\lambda_{\alpha}(\xi)$ . If  $\theta(z) \in \mathcal{O}(V)$  is a  $\theta$ -function giving a section of  $L \to M$ , then  $\theta_{\lambda}(z) = \theta(z+\lambda)$  gives a section of  $\tau_{\lambda}^* L = L \otimes L_{\varphi_L(\lambda)}$ . Now if  $\rho: M \times M \to M \times \hat{M}$  is the isogeny defined by  $\rho(\lambda', \lambda) = (\lambda', \varphi_L(\lambda))$ , then  $\theta(z, \lambda) = \theta(z+\lambda)$  gives a section of

$$\pi_1^*L \otimes \rho^*P = \rho^*(L \otimes P) \to M \times \hat{M}.$$

Since  $\theta(z + \lambda_a(\xi)) = \theta(z + \lambda_b(\xi))$ , this section is induced from a section  $\theta(z,\xi) \in H^0(M \times \hat{M}, \emptyset(L \otimes P))$ . In this way we may construct the sections required by the proposition. Q.E.D.

We conclude by discussing some complex tori which are intrinsically associated to an arbitrary compact Kähler manifold M. Recalling the Hodge decomposition

$$H^{2q-1}(V,\mathbb{C}) = \bigoplus_{r+s=2q-1} H^{r,s}(M)$$

from Section 1 of Chapter 2, we set

$$V_{q} = H^{q-1,q}(M) \oplus \cdots \oplus H^{0,2q-1}(M)$$

for  $1 \le q \le n = \dim M$ . Then

$$H^{2q+1}(M,\mathbb{C}) = V_q \oplus \overline{V}_q,$$

and, if we let  $\Lambda_q$  denote the image of  $H^{2q+1}(M,\mathbb{Z}) \rightarrow V_q$ , then the qth *intermediate Jacobian* is defined to be the complex torus

$$\mathcal{G}_q(M) = \frac{V_q}{\Lambda_q}.$$

We shall discuss briefly the extreme cases q = 1 and q = n.

When q = 1, we find the Picard variety

$$\begin{aligned}
\oint_{1}(M) &= \frac{H^{0,1}(M)}{H^{1}(M,\mathbb{Z})} \\
&= \operatorname{Pic}^{0}(M).
\end{aligned}$$

For q = n we obtain the Albanese variety

$$\begin{aligned}
\oint_n(M) &= \frac{H^{n-1,n}(M)}{H^{2n-1}(M,\mathbb{Z})} \\
&\simeq \frac{H^0(M,\Omega^1)^*}{H_1(M,\mathbb{Z})} \\
&= \operatorname{Alb}(M),
\end{aligned}$$

where the last step is a definition. Now, for the same reasons as in our discussion of Abel's theorem, choosing a base point  $p_0 \in M$  and basis  $\omega_1, \ldots, \omega_q \in H^0(M, \Omega^1)$  the map

$$\mu: M \to \operatorname{Alb}(M)$$

given by

$$\mu(p) = \left(\int_{p_0}^p \omega_1, \dots, \int_{p_0}^p \omega_q\right)$$

is well-defined and holomorphic. The induced mappings

$$\mu_*: \frac{H_1(M,\mathbb{Z})}{\text{torsion}} \to H_1(\text{Alb}(M),\mathbb{Z}),$$
$$\mu^*: H^0(\text{Alb}(M),\Omega^1) \to H^0(M,\Omega^1)$$

are, by construction, isomorphisms. Using our intrinsic formulations, we have

$$\operatorname{Pic}^{0}(\operatorname{Alb}(M)) = \frac{H^{0,1}(M)}{H^{1}(M,\mathbb{Z})}$$
$$= \operatorname{Pic}^{0}(M),$$
$$\operatorname{Alb}(\operatorname{Pic}^{0}(M)) = \frac{H^{n-1,n}(M)}{H^{2n-1}(M,\mathbb{Z})}$$
$$= \operatorname{Alb}(M).$$

In particular, Alb(M) and  $Pic^{0}(M)$  are, in a natural way, dual complex tori.

Suppose now that  $\omega \in H^{1,1}(M) \cap H^2(M,\mathbb{Z})$  is the Chern class of a positive line bundle. Then, by the Hodge-Riemann bilinear relations, the bilinear form

$$Q: \Lambda_1 \otimes \Lambda_1 \to \mathbb{Z}$$

given by

$$Q(\eta,\eta') = \int_{\mathcal{M}} \omega^{n-1} \wedge \eta \wedge \eta'$$

induces a polarization on  $\operatorname{Pic}^{0}(M)$ , which by the previous discussion induces a polarization on the dual torus  $\operatorname{Alb}(M)$ . For  $L \to \operatorname{Alb}(M)$  a positive line bundle and  $P \to \operatorname{Alb}(M) \times \operatorname{Pic}^{0}(\operatorname{Alb}(M))$  the Poincaré bundle we set  $L_{\xi} = L \otimes P|_{\operatorname{Alb}(M) \times \{\xi\}}$ , where  $\xi \in \operatorname{Pic}^{0}(\operatorname{Alb}(M))$ . Then for each section  $\theta \in H^{0}(\operatorname{Alb}(M), L)$  we have constructed  $\theta_{\xi} \in H^{0}(\operatorname{Alb}(M), L_{\xi})$ . Pulling this back under the canonical mapping

$$\mu: M \to \mathrm{Alb}(M)$$

and making the previous identification  $\operatorname{Pic}^{0}(\operatorname{Alb}(M)) \cong \operatorname{Pic}^{0}(M)$ , we deduce that:

There are holomorphic line bundles  $L_{\xi} \rightarrow M$  parametrized by  $\xi \in \operatorname{Pic}^{0}(M)$  with  $L_{\xi} \otimes L_{e}^{*} = \xi$ , and holomorphic sections  $\theta_{\xi} \in H^{0}(M, \mathcal{O}(L_{\xi}))$  depending holomorphically on  $\xi$ .

If  $q = \frac{1}{2}b_1(M)$ , then setting  $D_{\xi} = (\theta_{\xi})$  this last assertion was classically stated as saying that on M there is a family  $D_{\xi}$  of  $\infty^q$  linearly *in*equivalent divisors.

#### 7. CURVES AND THEIR JACOBIANS

## **Preliminaries**

Let S now be a compact Riemann surface of genus g. Choose a canonical basis  $\{a_1, \ldots, a_g, b_1, \ldots, b_g\}$  for  $H_1(S, \mathbb{Z})$ , so that

$${}^{\#}(a_{\alpha} \cdot a_{\beta}) = {}^{\#}(b_{\alpha} \cdot b_{\beta}) = 0, \qquad {}^{\#}(a_{\alpha} \cdot b_{\beta}) = \delta_{\alpha\beta};$$

let  $\omega_1, \ldots, \omega_g$  in turn be a basis for  $H^0(S, \Omega^1)$  normalized with respect to  $\{a_a, b_a\}$ , i.e., such that

$$\int_{a_{\alpha}} \omega_{\beta} = \delta_{\alpha\beta}$$

Recall that the Jacobian  $\mathcal{J}(S)$  of S is given by  $\mathcal{J}(S) = \mathbb{C}^g / \Lambda$ , where  $\Lambda$  is the lattice generated by the vectors

$$e_{\alpha} = \lambda_{\alpha} = \left( \int_{a_{\alpha}} \omega_{1}, \dots, \int_{a_{\alpha}} \omega_{g} \right)$$
$$\lambda_{g+\alpha} = \left( \int_{b_{\alpha}} \omega_{1}, \dots, \int_{b_{\alpha}} \omega_{g} \right).$$

By the Riemann bilinear relations, the period matrix  $\Omega$  of  $\Lambda \subset \mathbb{C}^g$  is of the form

$$\Omega = (I, Z)$$

with Z = Z and Y = Im Z > 0; thus if we let  $x_1, \dots, x_{2g}$  be real coordinates on  $\mathbb{C}^g$  dual to the real basis  $\{\lambda_i\}$ , the differential form

$$\omega = \sum_{\alpha} dx_{\alpha} \wedge dx_{n+\alpha}$$

represents a principal polarization of  $\mathcal{J}(S) = \mathbb{C}^g / \Lambda$ . In terms of standard complex coordinates  $z = (z_1, \dots, z_g)$  on  $\mathbb{C}^g$ , we can also write

$$\omega = \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} \sum Y_{\alpha\beta}^{-1} dz_{\alpha} \wedge d\bar{z}_{\beta}$$

with  $Y = \operatorname{Im} Z$  as above.

(*Note*: Inasmuch as the Jacobian of a Riemann surface is always principally polarized, we will, after normalizing as above, write  $e_{\alpha}$  for  $\lambda_{\alpha}$ , and

$$Z_{\alpha} = (Z_{\alpha 1}, \dots, Z_{\alpha g}) = \left(\int_{b_{\alpha}} \omega_{1}, \dots, \int_{b_{\alpha}} \omega_{g}\right)$$

for  $\lambda_{n+\alpha}$ .)

Let L be the line bundle on  $\mathcal{F}(S)$  with Chern class  $[\omega]$ , translated so that a global section  $\tilde{\theta}$  of L is represented by the Riemann theta function  $\theta \in \mathcal{O}(\mathbb{C}^n)$  satisfying

$$\theta(z+e_{\alpha})=\theta(z), \qquad \theta(z+Z_{\alpha})=e^{-2\pi i(Z_{\alpha}+Z_{\alpha\alpha}/2)}\theta(z);$$

let  $\Theta \subset \mathcal{J}(S)$  be the divisor of the section  $\tilde{\theta}$ .

Now, choose once and for all a base point  $z_0 \in S$ , and let  $\mu: S \rightarrow \mathcal{F}(S)$  be the map given by

$$\mu(z) = \left(\int_{z_0}^z \omega_1, \ldots, \int_{z_0}^z \omega_g\right).$$

We compute first of all the intersection number of the curve  $\mu(S) \subset \mathcal{G}(S)$ with the divisor  $\Theta$ ; to do this we simply count the zeros of the section  $\mu^* \tilde{\theta}$ of  $\mu^* L$  on S. Assume the cycles  $a_{\alpha}, b_{\alpha}$  are disjoint except for a common base point and, as in Section 2 of this chapter, represent S as a polygon  $\Delta$ in the plane whose sides correspond in order to the cycles  $a_1, b_1, a_1^{-1}, b_1^{-1}$ , etc. (See Figure 14.) Then if  $\tilde{\mu}: \Delta \to \mathbb{C}^g$  is the obvious lifting of  $\mu$  given by integrating from  $z_0$  to z in  $\Delta$  and  $\theta \in \mathfrak{O}(\mathbb{C}^n)$  is the Riemann  $\theta$ -function above, we see that

number of zeros of 
$$\tilde{\mu}^*\theta = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}}\int_{\partial\Delta} d\log\theta(\mu(z)).$$

To evaluate this integral, we consider together the contributions of the sides  $a_{\beta}$  and  $a_{\beta}^{-1}$ ,  $b_{\beta}$  and  $b_{\beta}^{-1}$  in  $\partial \Delta$ . If  $z, z^*$  are corresponding points on  $a_{\beta}$ 



Figure 14

#### **CURVES AND THEIR JACOBIANS**

and  $a_{\beta}^{-1}$ , respectively, we have

$$\tilde{\mu}_{\alpha}(z^{*}) - \tilde{\mu}_{\alpha}(z) = \int_{z}^{z^{*}} \omega_{\alpha} = \int_{z}^{p_{0}} \omega_{\alpha} + \int_{b_{\beta}} \omega_{\alpha} + \int_{p_{0}}^{z^{*}} \omega_{\alpha} = \int_{b_{\beta}} \omega_{\alpha} = Z_{\beta\alpha},$$
  
i.e.,

$$\tilde{\mu}(z^*) = \tilde{\mu}(z) + Z_{\beta}$$

Thus

$$\theta(\tilde{\mu}(z^*)) = e^{-2\pi i \left(\tilde{\mu}_{\beta}(z) + Z_{\beta\beta}/2\right)} \theta(\tilde{\mu}(z)),$$

so

$$\frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{a_{\beta}} d\log\theta(\tilde{\mu}(z)) + \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{a_{\beta}^{-1}} d\log\theta(\tilde{\mu}(z))$$
$$= \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{a_{\beta}^{-1}} d\log e^{-2\pi i \left(\tilde{\mu}(z)_{\beta} + Z_{\beta\beta/2}\right)}$$
$$= \int_{a_{\beta}} d\tilde{\mu}(z)_{\beta}$$
$$= \int_{a_{\beta}} \omega_{\beta} = 1.$$

Similarly, we see that for  $z, z^*$  corresponding points on  $b_{\beta}, b_{\beta}^{-1}$ ,

$$\tilde{\mu}(z^*) = \tilde{\mu}(z) - e_{\beta},$$

hence  $\theta(\tilde{\mu}(z^*)) = \theta(\tilde{\mu}(z))$  and

(\*) 
$$\frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{b_{\beta}} d\log \theta(\tilde{\mu}(z)) + \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{b_{\beta}^{-1}} d\log \theta(\tilde{\mu}(z)) = 0.$$

Adding up the contributions from all the sides of  $\Delta$ , we find

$$\deg \mu^* L = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{\partial \Delta} d\log \theta(\tilde{\mu}(z)) = g.$$

Note that we assume in the course of this computation that  $\tilde{\mu}^* \theta \neq 0$  on S; if this is not the case, we may take instead of L the translate  $L_{\lambda} = \tau_{\lambda}^* L$  and corresponding section  $\theta_{\lambda}(z) = \theta(z - \lambda) \in H^0(\mathcal{G}(S), \mathfrak{O}(L_{\lambda}))$  for a suitable  $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}^n$ .

Another way to compute  $deg \mu^* L$  is topological:

$$\deg \mu^* L = \int_S c_1(\mu^* L) = \int_S \mu^* c_1(L) = \int_S \mu^* \left( \sum_{\alpha} dx_{\alpha} \wedge dx_{n+\alpha} \right).$$

Now  $\mu_*(a_\alpha) = \lambda_\alpha$ ,  $\mu_*(b_\alpha) = \lambda_{g+\alpha}$ , and so

$$\int_{a_{\beta}} \mu^{*} dx_{\alpha} = \int_{\mu(a_{\beta})} dx_{\alpha} = \delta_{\alpha\beta};$$
$$\int_{b_{\beta}} \mu^{*} dx_{\alpha} = \int_{\mu(b_{\beta})} dx_{\alpha} = 0.$$

From this we see that  $[\mu^* dx_{\alpha}]$  is Poincaré dual to the cycle  $-b_{\alpha}$ , and  $[\mu^* dx_{n+\alpha}]$  is dual to  $+a_{\alpha}$ . Thus

$$\int_{S} \mu^{*}(dx_{\alpha} \wedge dx_{n+\alpha}) = {}^{\#}(-b_{\alpha} \cdot a_{\alpha}) = 1,$$

hence

$$\deg \mu^*(L) = \int_S \mu^* \Big( \sum dx_{\alpha} \wedge dx_{n+\alpha} \Big) = g$$

Now let  $\Theta = (\theta)$  denote the divisor of the line bundle L and  $\Theta_{\lambda} = \Theta + \lambda = (\theta_{\lambda})$ , where  $\theta_{\lambda}(z) = \theta(z - \lambda)$ , denote the divisor of the translated bundle  $L_{\lambda} = \tau_{\lambda}^{*}L$ . Since  $c_{1}(L_{\lambda}) = c_{1}(L)$ , we have shown by the last computation that for any  $\lambda \in \mathcal{G}(S)$ , either

- 1.  $\mu(S) \subset \Theta_{\lambda}$ ; or
- 2.  $\mu(S)$  intersects  $\Theta_{\lambda}$  in exactly g points, counting multiplicity.

For  $\lambda \in \mathcal{G}(S)$  such that  $\mu(S) \not\subset \Theta_{\lambda}$ , write the divisor

$$(\mu^*\theta_{\lambda}) = z_1(\lambda) + \cdots + z_g(\lambda).$$

Now by the Abel and Jacobi theorems, the point  $\lambda \in \mathcal{F}(S)$  represents a linear equivalence class of divisors of degree 0 on S. In fact, it turns out that up to a constant  $\kappa$ ,  $\lambda$  is just the class of the divisor  $\sum z_i(\lambda) - g \cdot z_0$ . We express this as the

**Lemma.** For a suitable constant  $\kappa \in \mathcal{G}(S)$ ,

$$\sum_{i=1}^{g} \mu(z_i(\lambda)) + \kappa = \lambda$$

for all  $\lambda \in \mathcal{G}(S)$  such that  $\mu(S) \not\subset \Theta_{\lambda}$ .

Note that this lemma gives our promised explicit solution to the Jacobi inversion problem, at least for a general  $\lambda \in \mathcal{J}(S)$  such that the curve  $\mu(S)$  does not lie in  $\Theta_{\lambda}$ .

**Proof.** Represent S again as a polygon  $\Delta$  in the plane, with  $\tilde{\mu}: \Delta \to \mathbb{C}^g$  the corresponding lifting of  $\mu$ .  $\tilde{\mu}^* \theta_{\lambda}$  vanishes exactly on the points  $z_i(\lambda)$ , and so by residues

$$\sum_{i} \tilde{\mu}_{\alpha}(z_{i}(\lambda)) = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{\partial\Delta} \tilde{\mu}_{\alpha}(z) \cdot d\log\theta_{\lambda}(\tilde{\mu}(z)).$$

We evaluate this integral as before by considering corresponding points  $z, z^*$  on sides  $a_{\beta}, a_{\beta}^{-1}$  of  $\partial \Delta$ . Since

$$\tilde{\mu}_{\alpha}(z^*) = \tilde{\mu}_{\alpha}(z) + Z_{\alpha\beta},$$

the functional equation for the  $\theta$ -function gives

$$\theta_{\lambda}(\tilde{\mu}(z^{*})) = e^{-2\pi i (\tilde{\mu}_{\beta}(z) + Z_{\beta\beta}/2 - \lambda_{\beta})} \theta_{\lambda}(\tilde{\mu}(z))$$

#### CURVES AND THEIR JACOBIANS

hence

$$d\log\theta_{\lambda}(\tilde{\mu}(z^{*})) = d\log\theta_{\lambda}(\tilde{\mu}(z)) - 2\pi\sqrt{-1} \cdot \omega_{\beta}(z).$$

Consequently

$$\frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}}\left(\int_{a_{\beta}}\tilde{\mu}_{\alpha}(z)d\log\theta_{\lambda}(\tilde{\mu}(z))+\int_{a_{\beta}^{-1}}\tilde{\mu}_{\alpha}(z)d\log\theta_{\lambda}(\tilde{\mu}(z))\right)$$
$$=-\frac{Z_{\alpha\beta}}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}}\int_{a_{\beta}}d\log\theta_{\lambda}(\tilde{\mu}(z))+Z_{\alpha\beta}\int_{a_{\beta}}\omega_{\beta}(z)+\int_{a_{\beta}}\tilde{\mu}_{\alpha}(z)\omega_{\beta}(z).$$

The last two terms of this expression are independent of  $\lambda$  and hence may be absorbed in the constant  $\kappa_{\alpha}$ . As for the first term, if  $z_1$  and  $z_2$  are the endpoints of the arc  $a_{\beta}$ , then  $\tilde{\mu}(z_2) = \tilde{\mu}(z_1) \pm e_{\beta}$ ; hence  $\theta_{\lambda}(\tilde{\mu}(z_1)) = \theta_{\lambda}(\tilde{\mu}(z_2))$  and

$$\frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}}\int_{a_{\beta}}d\log\theta_{\lambda}(\tilde{\mu}(z))\in\mathbb{Z}.$$

Thus the first term must likewise be constant and can be absorbed in  $\kappa_{\alpha}$ . Now if z and  $z^*$  are corresponding points of  $b_{\beta}$  and  $b_{\beta}^{-1}$ , we have

$$\tilde{\mu}(z^*) = \tilde{\mu}(z) - e_{\beta}, \qquad \theta_{\lambda}(\tilde{\mu}(z^*)) = \theta_{\lambda}(\tilde{\mu}(z));$$

so

$$\frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \left( \int_{b_{\beta}} \tilde{\mu}_{\alpha}(z) d\log\theta_{\lambda}(\tilde{\mu}(z)) + \int_{b_{\beta}^{-1}} \tilde{\mu}_{\alpha}(z) d\log\theta_{\lambda}(\tilde{\mu}(z)) \right)$$
$$= \frac{\delta_{\alpha\beta}}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{b_{\beta}} d\log\theta_{\lambda}(\tilde{\mu}(z)).$$

Again, if  $z_1$  and  $z_2$  are the endpoints of  $b_{\beta}$ , we have  $\tilde{\mu}(z_2) = \tilde{\mu}(z_1) + Z_{\beta}$ ; hence

$$\theta_{\lambda}(\tilde{\mu}(z_{2})) = e^{-2\pi i \left(\tilde{\mu}_{\beta}(z) - \lambda_{\beta} + Z_{\beta\beta}/2\right)} \theta_{\lambda}(\tilde{\mu}(z_{1})),$$

$$\frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{b_{\beta}} d\log \theta_{\lambda}(\tilde{\mu}(z)) - \lambda_{\beta} \equiv \tilde{\mu}_{\beta}(z) + \frac{Z_{\beta\beta}}{2} \pmod{\mathbb{Z}}.$$

The expression on the right does not depend on  $\lambda$ ; thus the expression on the left must be constant and can be absorbed into  $\kappa_{\alpha}$ . Adding up the contributions from all the sides, we finally obtain

$$\sum_{i} \tilde{\mu}_{\alpha}(z_{i}(\lambda)) = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{\partial\Delta} \tilde{\mu}_{\alpha}(z) d\log\theta_{\lambda}(\tilde{\mu}(z)) = \lambda_{\alpha} + \kappa_{\alpha}. \text{ Q.E.D.}$$

Following our discussion of Riemann's theorem, we will be able to identify the constant  $\kappa$  and determine exactly when  $\mu(S) \subset \Theta_{\lambda}$ .

# **Riemann's Theorem**

We can use our last result to obtain a geometric description of the divisor  $\Theta$  of  $\theta$ . It will be convenient to change our notation slightly, and denote by

$$D = p_1 + \dots + p_d \in S^{(d)}$$

an effective divisor of degree d, and by  $z_i$  a local coordinate around  $p_i$ . Once we have chosen  $z_i$ , we may define functions  $\Omega_{\alpha}$  around  $p_i$  by

$$\omega_{\alpha}(p) = \Omega_{\alpha}(p) \cdot dz_i;$$

 $\Omega_{\alpha}$  is the function we have previously written as  $\omega_{\alpha}(p)/dz_{i}$ .

As before, we define

$$\mu\colon S^{(d)}\to \mathcal{G}(S)$$

by

$$\mu(p_1 + \dots + p_d) = \mu(p_1) + \dots + \mu(p_d)$$
$$= \left(\sum_i \int_{p_0}^{p_i} \omega, \dots, \sum_i \int_{p_0}^{p_i} \omega\right)$$

At a point  $D = p_1 + \cdots + p_d$  with the points  $p_i$  distinct the Jacobian matrix of the map  $\mu$  is given, in terms of the coordinates  $z_1, \ldots, z_d$  on  $S^{(d)}$ , by

$$\begin{aligned}
\begin{aligned}
& \mathcal{G}(\mu) = \begin{pmatrix} \Omega_1(p_1) & \cdots & \Omega_g(p_1) \\ \vdots & & \vdots \\ \Omega_1(p_d) & \cdots & \Omega_g(p_d) 
\end{aligned}$$

This matrix has maximal rank exactly when the points  $p_i$  are linearly independent on the canonical curve of S; since this is generically the case as long as  $d \le g$ , it follows that for  $d \le g$  the image

$$W_d = \mu(S^{(d)})$$

is an analytic subvariety of dimension d, and since the fibers of  $\mu$  are linear spaces, that the map  $\mu$  is generically one-to-one. The geometry of this mapping—especially its relation to the special linear systems on S—will be examined in the following two subsections.

We have intrinsically associated to the Jacobian  $\mathcal{G}(S)$  of S two divisors, unique up to translation: the divisor  $\Theta$  of the line bundle  $L \rightarrow \mathcal{G}(S)$  with Chern class given by the intersection form on  $H_1(S,\mathbb{Z}) \cong H_1(\mathcal{G}(S),\mathbb{Z})$ , and the image  $W_{g-1}$  of  $S^{(g-1)}$  under  $\mu$ . The first of these divisors is defined purely in terms of the linear algebra of  $\mathcal{G}(S)$  and  $[\omega]$ , while the second involves directly the geometry of S and  $\mu$ . Of fundamental importance, accordingly, is

## **Riemann's Theorem**

$$\Theta = W_{g-1} + \kappa,$$

where  $\kappa$  is the constant appearing the last lemma.

338

**Proof.** We first show that  $W_{g-1} \subset \Theta_{-\kappa}$ . To see this, let  $D = p_1 + \cdots + p_g \in S^{(g)}$  be a generic divisor, so that the points  $p_i$  are all distinct,  $\mu: S^{(g)} \to \mathcal{G}(S)$  is one-to-one at D, and  $\mu(S) \not\subseteq \Theta_{\kappa+\mu(D)}$ . Set

$$\lambda = \mu(D) + \kappa,$$

so that by the preceding lemma,

$$\Theta_{\lambda} \cap \mu(S) = \mu(p_1) + \cdots + \mu(p_g).$$

Now—and this is the crucial step—we have seen that  $\theta(\mu) = \theta(-\mu)$ ; therefore, using  $\theta_{\lambda}(\mu(p_i)) = 0$  for i = g,

$$\theta(\mu(p_1) + \cdots + \mu(p_{g-1}) + \kappa) = \theta(\lambda - \mu(p_g)) = \theta_{\lambda}(\mu(p_g)) = 0,$$

i.e.,

$$\theta_{-\kappa}(\mu(p_1)+\cdots+\mu(p_{g-1}))=0.$$

Thus  $\mu^* \theta_{-\kappa}$  vanishes in an open set in  $S^{(g-1)}$ , hence in all of  $S^{(g-1)}$ , and we see that  $W_{g-1} \subset \Theta_{-\kappa}$ .

Now from Section 1 of Chapter 1 we can write

$$\Theta_{-\kappa} = a \cdot W_{g-1} + \Theta'$$

with  $a > 0 \in \mathbb{Z}$  and  $\Theta'$  an effective divisor on  $\oint(S)$ . We want to show first that a = 1, and then that  $\Theta' = 0$ ; the first step will be to show that  ${}^{\#}(\mu(S) \cdot W_{g-1}) \ge g$ . To prove this, note that the involution  $\mu \mapsto -\mu$  acts as the identity on  $H_2(\oint(S)) = H_1(\oint(S)) \wedge H_1(\oint(S))$ , and so the cycle  $-\mu(S)$  is homologous to  $\mu(S)$ . Now take  $\lambda = \mu(p_1) + \cdots + \mu(p_g)$  a generic point of  $\oint(S)$  so that  $-\mu(S) \not\subset W_{g-1} - \lambda$ ; then  $-\mu(S)$  and  $W_{g-1} - \lambda$  meet in isolated points, and for each  $i = 1, \dots, g$  we have

$$-\mu(p_i) = \mu\left(\sum_{j\neq i} p_j\right) - \lambda \in W_{g-1} - \lambda.$$

Thus  ${}^{\#}(\mu(S), W_{g-1}) \ge g$ .

Now we have proved that the intersection number of  $\Theta$  with  $\mu(S)$  is g, and consequently

$$a \cdot {}^{\#} \big( \mu(S) \cdot W_{g-1} \big) + {}^{\#} \big( \mu(S) \cdot \Theta' \big) = g.$$

But we can always find  $\lambda \in \mathcal{G}(S)$  such that  $\mu(S) \not\subset \Theta' + \lambda$ ; thus  $\#(\mu(S), \Theta') \ge 0$ , and it follows that a = 1,  $\#(\mu(S) \cdot W_{g-1}) = g$ , and  $\#(\mu(S) \cdot \Theta') = 0$ .

It remains to show that  $\Theta' = 0$ . We use the following argument: since  ${}^{*}(\mu(S) \cdot \Theta') = 0$ ,

$$\mu(S) \cap \Theta'_{\lambda} \neq \emptyset \Rightarrow \mu(S) \subset \Theta'_{\lambda} \quad \text{for any } \lambda \in \mathfrak{f}(S);$$

it follows from this that

$$\Theta'_{\lambda} \cap W_2 \neq \emptyset \Rightarrow W_2 \subset \Theta'_{\lambda}$$
 for any  $\lambda \in \mathcal{G}(S)$ ,

since

$$\begin{aligned} \Theta'_{\lambda} & \ni \mu(p_1) + \mu(p_2) \\ & \Rightarrow \Theta'_{\lambda+\mu(p_1)} \ni \mu(p_2) \\ & \Rightarrow \Theta'_{\lambda+\mu(p_1)} \ni \mu(p_2^*) & \text{for all } p_2^* \in S \\ & \Rightarrow \Theta'_{\lambda} \ni \mu(z_1) + \mu(p_2^*) & \text{for all } p_2^* \in S \\ & \Rightarrow \Theta'_{\lambda} \ni \mu(z_1^*) + \mu(p_2^*) & \text{for all } p_1^*, p_2^* \in S \end{aligned}$$

i.e.,  $W_2 \subset \Theta'_{\lambda}$ . Repeating the argument gives

$$\Theta'_{\lambda} \cap W_n \neq \emptyset \Rightarrow \Theta'_{\lambda} \supset W_n$$

for any *n*. But by Jacobi's theorem  $W_g = \oint (S)$ , and hence  $\Theta'_{\lambda} \cap W_g = \emptyset$ ; thus  $\Theta'_{\lambda} = 0$ . Q.E.D.

Note that by Riemann-Roch, if D is any effective divisor of degree g-1, then K-D is also; it follows that

$$W_{g-1}=\mu(K)-W_{g-1}$$

It is now possible to identify the constant  $\kappa$  appearing in Riemann's theorem: we have

$$W_{g-1} + \kappa = \Theta$$
  
=  $-\Theta$   
=  $-W_{g-1} - \kappa$   
=  $W_{g-1} - \kappa - \mu(K)$ .

Since  $W_{g-1}$  is the theta-divisor of a principal polarization, by the result of p. 317 it cannot be fixed by any nonzero translation, and we find that

$$2\kappa = -\mu(K).$$

Similarly, we can determine exactly when  $\mu(S) \subset \Theta_{\lambda}$ : clearly,  $\lambda - \mu(p) \in W_{g-1}$  if and only if  $\lambda = \mu(D)$  for some  $D \in S^{(g)}$  containing the point  $p \in S$ . Thus  $\lambda - \mu(S) \subset W_{g-1}$  if and only if  $\lambda = \mu(D)$  for D such that  $h^0(D) > 1$ . Now for any  $\lambda = \mu(D)$ , we have

$$\lambda - \mu(S) \subset W_{g-1} \Leftrightarrow \lambda - \mu(S) + \kappa \subset \Theta$$
$$\Leftrightarrow \mu(S) - \lambda - \kappa \subset \Theta$$
$$\Leftrightarrow \mu(S) \subset \Theta + \kappa + \lambda.$$

i.e.,  $\mu(S) \subset \Theta_{\kappa} + \lambda$  if and only if  $\lambda = \mu(D)$  for  $D \in S^{(g)}$  such that  $h^{0}(D) > 0$ . We can express this more intrinsically by noting that the lemma above (p. 336) fails to give an explicit answer to the Jacobi inversion problem—finding  $D \in S^{(g)}$  such that  $\mu(D) = \lambda$  for a given  $\lambda \in \mathcal{G}(S)$ —exactly when that answer is not unique, i.e., when such a D varies in a nontrivial linear system.

340

### **Riemann's Singularity Theorem**

We turn our attention now to the subvariety  $W_d = \mu(S^{(d)}) \subset \mathcal{G}(S)$  parametrizing linear equivalence classes of effective divisors of degree d on S. Our goal will be to prove a theorem, of which a special case was suggested by Riemann, relating the local geometry of the varieties  $W_d$ —specifically their tangent cones at various points  $\mu(D)$ —to the geometry of the corresponding linear systems |D| on the canonical curve of S in  $\mathbb{P}^{g-1}$ .

To start, note that we have a natural identification

$$\mathbb{P}(T'_{\mu}(\mathfrak{f}(S))) \cong \mathbb{P}(H^{0}(S,\Omega^{1}_{S})^{*})$$

between the projective space associated to the tangent space to the Jacobian  $\mathcal{G}(S)$ , and the ambient space of the canonical map

$$\iota_{K} \colon S \longrightarrow \mathbb{P}(H^{0}(S, \Omega^{1}_{S})^{*}) \cong \mathbb{P}^{g-1}.$$

Hereafter, when we refer to  $\mathbb{P}^{g^{-1}}$  we will always mean specifically  $\mathbb{P}(H^0(S, \Omega_S^1)^*)$ . In particular, the projective tangent cones

$$P(T'_{\mu}(X)) \subset \mathbb{P}(T'_{\mu}(\mathcal{G}(S))) = \mathbb{P}^{g-1}$$

to any subvariety  $X \subset \mathcal{G}(S)$  at any point  $\mu \in X$  will be considered as subvarieties of the ambient space  $\mathbb{P}^{g-1}$  of the canonical curve; we will denote this variety by  $T_n(X)$ .

To recall our notation, let  $\omega_1, \ldots, \omega_g$  be a basis for the holomorphic 1-forms on S, so that the map

$$\mu\colon S \longrightarrow \mathfrak{f}(S)$$

is given by

$$\mu(p) = \left(\int_{p_0}^p \omega_1, \ldots, \int_{p_0}^p \omega_g\right)$$

and the map  $\mu: S^{(d)} \to \mathcal{G}(S)$  by

$$\mu(p_1+\cdots+p_d)=\mu(p_1)+\cdots+\mu(p_d).$$

Whenever we have a local coordinate z on S we will define functions  $\Omega_{\alpha}$  by

$$\omega_{\alpha}(p) = \Omega_{\alpha}(p) dz$$

so that the vector

$$\Omega(p) = \left(\Omega_1(p), \dots, \Omega_g(p)\right)$$

represents the point p on the canonical curve in  $\mathbb{P}^{g-1}$ .

Our first object is to describe geometrically the tangent cone to the variety  $W_d$  at a point  $\mu(D)$ . Suppose first that the divisor D is regular, i.e., that dim|D|=0. By the geometric version of the Reimann-Roch, the linear span  $\overline{D}$  of the points of D on the canonical curve is a (d-1)-plane, and we

claim that

 $W_d$  is smooth at  $\mu(D)$ , with tangent space  $T_{\mu(D)}(W_d) = \overline{D}$ .

**Proof.** Suppose first that  $D = p_1 + \cdots + p_d$  with the points  $p_i$  distinct, so that local coordinates  $z_i$  on S near  $p_i$  furnish local coordinates on  $S^{(d)}$  near D. The map  $\mu: S^{(d)} \to \mathcal{G}(S)$  is given by

$$\mu(p_1+\cdots+p_d)=\bigg(\sum_i\int_{p_0}^{p_i}\omega_1,\ldots,\sum_i\int_{p_0}^{p_i}\omega_g\bigg).$$

Differentiating, we find that the Jacobian  $\mathcal{G}(\mu)$  of the map  $\mu$  is

$$\mathfrak{F}(\mu) = \begin{bmatrix} \Omega_1(p_1), \dots, \Omega_g(p_1) \\ \vdots \\ \Omega_1(p_d), \dots, \Omega_g(p_d) \end{bmatrix}.$$

By hypothesis, the row vectors  $\Omega(p_i) = (\Omega_1(p_i), \dots, \Omega_g(p_i))$ , representing the point  $p_i$  on the canonical curve, are all independent. Thus  $\oint (\mu)$  has maximal rank d at D, so  $W_d = \mu(S^{(d)})$  is smooth at  $\mu(D)$ , with tangent plane spanned by the points  $p_i$ .

We will illustrate what happens at the diagonals of  $S^{(d)}$  by assuming that  $D = 2p_1 + p_2 + \cdots + p_{d-1}$  where the  $p_i$  are distinct; the general situation is only notationally more complicated. Let z be a coordinate of p varying in a neighborhood of  $p_1$ , and for  $\Omega(p) = (\Omega_1(z), \dots, \Omega_p(z))$  as above we define

$$\Omega'(p) = \left(\frac{d\Omega_1}{dz}, \dots, \frac{d\Omega_g}{dz}\right).$$

The line  $\overline{\Omega(p)\Omega'(p)}$  in  $\mathbb{P}^{g-1}$  determined by  $\Omega(p)$  and  $\Omega'(p)$  is the tangent line to the canonical curve at p. For

$$w_1 = \frac{z_1 + z_2}{2}, \qquad w_2 = z_1 z_2$$

we set

$$F_{\alpha}(w_1,w_2) = \int_{p_0}^{z_1} \omega_{\alpha} + \int_{p_0}^{z_2} \omega_{\alpha}.$$

From

$$\frac{\partial F_{\alpha}}{\partial w_1} d\left(\frac{z_1 + z_2}{2}\right) + \frac{\partial F_{\alpha}}{\partial w_2} d(z_1 z_2) = \omega_{\alpha}(z_1) + \omega_{\alpha}(z_2)$$

we deduce that

$$\frac{\partial F_{\alpha}}{\partial w_1} = \frac{1}{2} (\Omega_{\alpha}(z_1) + \Omega_{\alpha}(z_2)); \qquad \frac{\partial F_{\alpha}}{\partial w_2} = \frac{\Omega(z_1) - \Omega(z_2)}{z_2 - z_1}.$$

Letting  $z_2$  go to  $z_1$  it follows that the Jacobian matrix evaluated at  $D = 2p_1 + p_2 + \cdots + p_{d-1}$  is

$$\Omega(p_1) \\
-\Omega'(p_1) \\
\Omega(p_2) \\
\vdots \\
\Omega(p_{d-1})$$

and the argument proceeds as before when the points were distinct. Q.E.D.

Suppose now that D moves in an *r*-dimensional linear system, and denote the divisors in |D| by

$$D_{\lambda} = p_1(\lambda) + \cdots + p_d(\lambda), \qquad \lambda \in \mathbb{P}^r$$

According to Riemann-Roch, the points  $p_i(\lambda)$  of each  $D_{\lambda}$  will span a (d-r-1)-plane  $\overline{D}_{\lambda}$  in  $\mathbb{P}^{g-1}$ ; we claim that in this case

The projective tangent cone to  $W_d$  at the point  $\mu(D)$  is the union

$$T_{\mu(D)}(W_d) = \bigcup_{\lambda \in \mathbb{P}'} \overline{D}_{\lambda}$$

of the planes spanned by the divisors of the linear system  $|\mathbf{D}|$ .

**Proof.** Recall that the tangent cone to  $W_d$  at  $\mu(D)$  is the locus of all tangent lines at  $\mu(D)$  to analytic arcs in  $W_d$ . Now, let

$$D(t) = q_1(t) + \dots + q_d(t)$$

be any path in the symmetric product  $S^{(d)}$  with

$$D(0) = D_{\lambda} = p_1(\lambda) + \dots + p_d(\lambda)$$

for some  $D_{\lambda} \in |D|$ . The image arc

$$w(t) = \mu(D(t))$$

then lies in  $W_d$  with  $w(0) = \mu(D)$ ; and conversely any arc in  $W_d$  may be given in this fashion. For simplicity of notation we assume that  $p_i(\lambda)$  are distinct and let  $z_i$  be a local coordinate around  $p_i(\lambda)$ . Then if  $q_i(t)$  has coordinate  $z_i(t)$ ,

$$w(t) = \mu(q_1(t)) + \dots + \mu(q_d(t))$$
$$= \left(\dots, \sum_{i=1}^d \int_{p_0}^{z_i(t)} \Omega_\alpha(z_i) dz_i, \dots\right)$$

Q.E.D.

where  $\omega_{\alpha} = \Omega_{\alpha}(z_i) dz_i$  near  $p_i(\lambda)$  as before. Differentiating,

$$\frac{dw}{dt} = \left(\ldots, \sum_{i} \Omega_{\alpha}(z_{i}(t)) z_{i}'(t), \ldots\right),$$

and, setting t=0, the tangent line to w(t) at  $\mu(D)$  is

$$\sum_{i=1}^{a} z_i'(0) \Omega(p_i(\lambda)).$$

Now the numbers  $z'_i(0)$  and point  $\lambda \in \mathbb{P}^r$  may be prescribed arbitrarily, which implies that as a set

$$T_{\mu(D)}(W_d) = \bigcup_{\lambda} \overline{p_1(\lambda), \dots, p_d(\lambda)}$$

as desired.

Note in particular that if r>0, then  $T_{\mu(D)}(W_d)$  contains the *r*-secant variety of the canonical curve; since this does not lie in any linear subspace of  $\mathbb{P}^{g-1}$ , we conclude that

 $\mu(D)$  is a singular point of  $W_d$  if and only if dim |D| > 0.

We may interpret intrinsically the preceding computation as follows: With the identification  $|D| = \mathbb{P}^r$ , the linear system  $|D| \subset S^{(d)}$  is a complex submanifold with normal bundle  $N \rightarrow \mathbb{P}^r$ . We denote by  $\mathbb{P}(N)$  the associated projective bundle whose fibers are given by

$$\mathbb{P}(N)_{\lambda} = \mathbb{P}(N_{\lambda}).$$

Since  $\mu: S^{(d)} \to \mathcal{G}(S)$  maps  $\mathbb{P}^r$  to the point  $\mu(D)$ , the differential  $\mu_*$  is zero on tangent vectors to  $\mathbb{P}^r$  and hence  $\mu_*(\xi) \in T'_{\mu(D)}(\mathcal{G}(S))$  is well-defined for any  $\xi \in N_{\lambda}$ . This induces a holomorphic mapping

$$\mu_*: \mathbb{P}(N) \longrightarrow \mathbb{P}^{g-1},$$

whose image is the tangent cone  $T_{\mu(D)}(W_d)$ . For each  $\lambda$  the fiber  $\mathbb{P}(N)_{\lambda}$  is parametrized by arcs in  $S^{(d)}$  passing through  $D_{\lambda}$ , and what the above computation shows is that  $\mu_*$  maps  $\mathbb{P}(N)_{\lambda}$  isomorphically to the subspace  $\overline{D}_{\lambda} \subset \mathbb{P}^{g-1}$ .

One aspect of the behavior of the planes  $\overline{D}$  in a linear system which will be useful is the following:

**Lemma.** If a point  $q \in \mathbb{P}^{g-1}$  lies on two secant planes  $\overline{D}_{\lambda}, \overline{D}_{\lambda'}$ , it lies on  $\overline{D}_{\mu}$  for every  $D_{\mu}$  in the pencil spanned by  $D_{\lambda}$  and  $D_{\lambda'}$ ; or, in other words, the fibers of the map  $\mu_* : \mathbb{P}(N) \to T_{\mu(D)}(W_d)$  are linear spaces.

**Proof.** Suppose that the dimension of the complete linear system |D| is r. By Riemann-Roch, the points of any divisor  $F \in |K-D|$  span a

344
## CURVES AND THEIR JACOBIANS

(g-r-2)-plane  $\overline{F}$ . The linear system of hyperplanes in  $\mathbb{P}^{g-1}$  containing F thus cuts out on the canonical curve the complete linear system |D|; in particular, any pencil  $\{D_{\mu}\} \subset |D|$  is cut out by a pencil of hyperplanes through F. Thus, if q lies on two secant planes  $\overline{D}_{\lambda}$  and  $\overline{D}_{\lambda'}$  of the pencil  $\{D_{\mu}\}$ , it lies in the hyperplane spanned by any plane  $\overline{D}_{\mu}$  and any divisor  $F \in |K - D|$ . But of course the residual intersection of the canonical curve with any hyperplane containing  $D_{\mu}$  is a divisor of the system |K - D|, so this implies q lies on any hyperplane containing  $D_{\mu}$ , i.e., q lies on  $\overline{D}_{\mu}$ . Q.E.D.

Next, we set  $\mathbb{T} = T_{\mu(D)}(W_d)$  and will prove the

**Proposition.** For  $D \in S^{(d)}$  with dim|D| = r, the degree of the projective tangent cone  $\mathbb{T} \subset \mathbb{P}^{g-1}$  is  $\begin{pmatrix} g-d+r\\ r \end{pmatrix}$ .

**Proof.** Let  $q_1, \ldots, q_{g-d+r}$  be generic points of S, in particular such that

(\*) 
$$\dim |D + q_1 + \dots + q_{g-d+r}| = \dim |D| = r$$

and for any subset  $q_1, \ldots, q_\alpha$  with  $\alpha \leq r$ ,

(\*\*) 
$$\dim |D-q_1\cdots - q_\alpha| = \dim |D| - \alpha = r - \alpha.$$

Note that by (\*) the points  $q_1, \ldots, q_{g-d+r}$  are all independent on the canonical curve; denote by  $\overline{E}$  the linear space  $\mathbb{P}^{g-d+r-1} \subset \mathbb{P}^{g-1}$  they span.

To prove the proposition we will show that E intersects  $\mathbb{T}$  transversely in a variety of degree  $\binom{g-d+r}{r}$ ; specifically, we will prove that

1. The intersection  $\mathbb{T} \cap \overline{E}$  is the union

$$\bigcup_{\substack{I \subset \{1, \dots, g-d+r\}\\ *I = r}} \overline{q_{i_1}, \dots, q_{i_r}}$$

of the  $\binom{g-d+r}{r}$  coordinate (r-1)-planes in  $\mathbb{P}^{d-g+r-1}$ ; and 2. This intersection is transverse.

To prove the first statement, we note that for any multiindex  $I = \{i_1, ..., i_r\} \subset \{1, ..., g - d + r\}$ , we can find a divisor  $D_{\lambda} \in |D|$  containing the points  $q_{i_1}, ..., q_i$ ; we then have

$$\overline{q_{i_1},\ldots,q_{i_r}}\subset\overline{D}_\lambda$$

and hence in general

$$\bigcup_{I} \ \overline{q_{i_1}, \ldots, q_{i_r}} \subset \mathbb{T} \cap \overline{E}.$$

Conversely, suppose that  $D_{\lambda}$  is any divisor in |D|, and that  $D_{\lambda}$  contains exactly  $\alpha$  of the points  $q_i$ , which we may take to be  $q_1, \ldots, q_{\alpha}$  (by (\*), of

course,  $\alpha \leq r$ ). Then since by (\*\*)

$$\dim |D + q_{\alpha+1} + \dots + q_{g-d+r}| = \dim |D| = r$$

we have by the Riemann-Roch formula that

$$\dim\left(\overline{D_{\lambda}\cup E}\right) = \dim \overline{D_{\lambda}, q_{\alpha+1}, \dots, q_{g-d+r}} = g-1-\alpha.$$

It follows from linear algebra that

$$\dim\left(\overline{D}_{\lambda} \cap \overline{E}\right) = \dim \overline{D}_{\lambda} + \dim \overline{E} - \dim \overline{D}_{\lambda} \cup \overline{E}$$
$$= \alpha - 1$$

i.e., that  $\overline{D}_{\lambda}$  meets  $\overline{E}$  only in the span  $\overline{q_1,\ldots,q_{\alpha}}$ . Thus

$$\overline{E} \cap \mathbb{T} \subset \bigcup_{I} \ \overline{q_{i_1}, \dots, q_{i_r}}$$

and the first part of the lemma is proved.

Note that by this argument, for  $q_1, \ldots, q_r$  generic points on S and q any point in  $\overline{q_1, \ldots, q_r}$  not in the span of a proper subset of  $q_1, \ldots, q_r$ , there will be a unique plane  $\overline{D}_{\lambda}$  containing q. Thus,

the map  $\mu_*$  is generically one-to-one, i.e., the planes  $\overline{D}_{\lambda}$  sweep out the variety  $\mathbb{T}$  only once.

In particular, this assures us that T does indeed have dimension d-1. The first—and principal—step in the proof of part 2 is to show that

(\*) For  $q_1, ..., q_r \in S$  generic, the variety  $\mathbb{T}$  is smooth in the complement  $\overline{q_1, ..., q_r} - \bigcup_{i=1}^r \overline{q_1, ..., q_{i-1}, q_{i+1}, ..., q_r}$ 

of the coordinate hyperplanes in  $\overline{q_1, \ldots, q_r}$ .

We have already seen that  $\mu_*$  is one-to-one over such a point q; in order to prove this, we have to show that the map  $\mu_*:\mathbb{P}(N)\to\mathbb{T}$  has nonzero differential at q. For this we work in a neighborhood  $U \subset \mathbb{P}^r$  with coordinates  $\lambda = (\lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_r)$  in which the  $p_i(\lambda)$  are single-valued functions of  $\lambda$ ; we choose a local coordinate  $z_i$  around  $p_i(0)$  and consider  $z_i(\lambda) = z_i(p_i(\lambda))$  as a function of  $\lambda$ . At any given point it is possible to choose the  $\lambda_a$   $(1 \le a \le r)$ such that  $\partial z_a(\lambda)/\partial \lambda_b = \delta_b^a$ .

We may assume that  $p_1(\lambda), \ldots, p_{d-r}(\lambda)$  span  $\overline{D}_{\lambda}$ ; then for  $t = [t_1, \ldots, t_{d-r}]$  the corresponding homogeneous coordinates in the fibers of  $\mathbb{P}(N)|_U$  the mapping  $\mu_*$  has a lifting

$$\tilde{\mu}_*: U \times \mathbb{C}^{d-r} \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}^g$$

defined by

$$\tilde{\mu}_*(\lambda,t) = t_1 \Omega(p_1(\lambda)) + \cdots + t_{d-r} \Omega(p_{d-r}(\lambda)).$$

346

Noting that  $\tilde{\mu}_*$  is linear on each fiber of  $\mathbb{P}^n$ , it is straightforward to check that the Jacobian matrix of  $\mu_*$  has rank one less than that of  $\tilde{\mu}_*$ , and we shall compute the latter. Using the index range  $1 \le \sigma \le d-r$ , the Jacobian of  $\tilde{\mu}_*$  is

$$\begin{vmatrix} \partial \tilde{\mu}_{*} / \partial t_{1} \\ \vdots \\ \partial \tilde{\mu}_{*} / \partial t_{d-r} \\ \partial \tilde{\mu}_{*} / \partial \lambda_{1} \\ \vdots \\ \partial \tilde{\mu}_{*} / \partial \lambda_{r} \end{vmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \Omega(p_{1}(\lambda)) \\ \vdots \\ \Omega(p_{d-r}(\lambda)) \\ \sum_{\sigma} t_{\sigma}(\partial z_{\alpha} / \partial \lambda_{1}) \Omega'(p_{\sigma}(\lambda)) \\ \vdots \\ \sum_{\sigma} t_{\sigma}(\partial z_{\sigma} / \partial \lambda_{r}) \Omega'(p_{\sigma}(\lambda)) \end{vmatrix}$$

At a point where  $\partial z_a(\lambda) / \partial \lambda_b = \delta_b^a$  this is

$$\begin{array}{c}
\Omega(p_{1}(\lambda)) \\
\vdots \\
\Omega(p_{d-r}(\lambda)) \\
t_{1}\Omega'(p_{1}(\lambda)) + \sum_{\sigma \geq r+1} t_{\sigma}(\partial z_{\sigma}/\partial \lambda_{1})\Omega'(p_{\sigma}(\lambda)) \\
\vdots \\
t_{r}\Omega'(p_{r}(\lambda)) + \sum_{\sigma \geq r+1} t_{\sigma}(z_{\sigma}/\partial \lambda_{r})\Omega'(p_{\sigma}(\lambda))
\end{array}$$

at a point  $p \in \overline{p_1, \dots, p_r}$  in the span of the first r points  $p_i$ —so that  $t_{r+1} = \dots = t_{d-r} = 0$ —but not in the span of any proper subset of them—so that  $t_{\alpha} \neq 0$  for  $\alpha \leq r$ —the rank of this matrix is just the rank of

$$\begin{array}{c} \Omega(p_1) \\ \vdots \\ \Omega(p_{d-r}) \\ \Omega'(p_1) \\ \vdots \\ \Omega'(p_r) \end{array}$$

But now if  $p_1, \ldots, p_r$  are generic, then

$$\dim |D + p_1 + \dots + p_r| = \dim |D| = r$$

and so by Riemann-Roch the span

$$\frac{D_{\lambda} + p_1 + \dots + p_r}{D_{\lambda} + p_1 + \dots + p_r} = \frac{2p_1 + \dots + 2p_r + p_{r+1} + \dots + p_d}{\Omega(p_1), \dots, \Omega(p_{d-r}), \Omega'(p_1), \dots, \Omega'(p_r)}$$

has dimension d-1. Thus the Jacobian has maximal rank at a generic point of  $p_1, \ldots, p_r$ , and the first assertion is proved.

The remaining two steps in the proof of part 2 are much easier. The second step is to show that

For some  $q_1, \ldots, q_{g-d+r}$ , the intersection  $\overline{E} \cap T$  is transverse at a generic point of  $\overline{q_1, \ldots, q_r}$ .

This is immediate: choose  $q_1, \ldots, q_r$  generically, take any  $q \in \overline{q_1, \ldots, q_r}$  lying away from the hyperplanes  $\overline{q_1, \ldots, q_{i-1}, q_{i+1}, \ldots, q_r}$ , and then choose  $q_{r+1}, \ldots, q_{g-d+r}$  independent modulo the subspace  $T_q(\mathbb{T})$ .

Finally, we claim that for generic  $q_1, \ldots, q_{g-d+r}$  on S,

(\*) the intersection  $\overline{E} \cap \mathbb{T}$  is transverse at a generic point of each (r-1)-plane  $\overline{q_{i_1}, \dots, q_{i_k}}$ .

To see this, consider the map

$$\pi \colon S^{(r)} \times S^{(g-d)} \longrightarrow S^{(g-d+r)}$$

sending  $(q_1 + \cdots + q_r, q_{r+1} + \cdots + q_{g-d+r})$  to  $(q_1 + \cdots + q_{g-d+r})$ , and let  $B \subset S^{(g-d+r)}$  be the locus of  $q_1, \ldots, q_{g-d+r}$  for which (\*) fails to hold. By the second step,  $\pi^{-1}(B) \neq S^{(r)} \times S^{(g-d)}$ , and since  $S^{(r)} \times S^{(g-d)}$  is irreducible, it follows that the dimension of B is strictly less than g-d+r; thus the proposition is proved. Q.E.D.

In sum, we have proved the

**Riemann-Kempf Singularity Theorem\*.** For |D| a linear system of degree d and dimension r, the tangent cone

$$T_{\mu(D)}(W_d) = \bigcup_{D_{\lambda} \in |D|} \overline{D}_{\lambda}$$

is the union of the planes  $\overline{D}_{\lambda} = \mathbb{P}^{d-r-1}$  spanned by the points of the divisors  $D_{\lambda} \in |D|$ . It has degree  $\binom{g-d+r}{r}$ , and is swept out once by the planes  $\overline{D}_{\lambda}$ .

In case d=g-1, we have seen that  $W_d$  is the translate  $\Theta_{-\kappa}$  of the theta-divisor  $\Theta$  on  $\mathcal{G}(S)$ , and this gives us the result originally stated by Riemann:

$$\operatorname{mult}_{\mu(D)}(\Theta_{-\kappa}) = h^0(D);$$

in particular, the singular locus of the theta-divisor corresponds to those divisors of degree g-1 which move in a linear system. Using this, we see

\*Cf. G. Kempf, On the geometry of a theorem of Riemann, Annals of Math., Vol. 98 (1973), 178-185.

#### **CURVES AND THEIR JACOBIANS**

readily that

The singular locus of  $\Theta$  has dimension at least g-4.

**Proof.** Assume, on the contrary, that the singular locus of  $\Theta_{-\kappa}$  has dimension  $\leq g-5$ . A generic set of points  $p_1, \ldots, p_{g-3}$  on the canonical curves spans a  $\mathbb{P}^{g-4}$ . Let  $\varphi: S \to \mathbb{P}^2$  be the projection of S from this  $\mathbb{P}^{g-4}$ . For points  $p \neq q$  on S,

$$\varphi(p) = \varphi(q)$$

if, and only if,

$$\overline{p,p_1,\ldots,p_{g-3}} = \overline{q,p_1,\ldots,p_{g-3}}$$

which is equivalent to

$$\dim \overline{p, q, p_1, \dots, p_{g-3}} = q - 3,$$

i.e.,

$$\dim |p + q + p_1 + \dots + p_{g-3}| = 1.$$

Counting dimensions, we deduce that if  $\dim(\Theta_{-\kappa})_s$  were strictly less than g-4, there would be  $\infty^{g-4}$  divisors  $D \in S^{(g-1)}$  with  $\dim \overline{D} \leq g-3$ , and hence for generic choice of  $p_1, \ldots, p_{g-3}$  the mapping  $\varphi$  would be one-to-one. But then the image curve would be a smooth plane curve of degree (2g-2)-(g-3)=g+1 and genus g(g-1)/2. Since g < (g)(g-1)/2 for  $g \ge 4$ , we have a contradiction. Q.E.D.

The reader may enjoy working out the Riemann singularity theorem in the special case of a linear system of degree 5 and dimension 2 on a Riemann surface S of genus 6. After checking that such a linear system |D| always embeds S as a smooth plane quintic—so that 2D = K—it is not hard to see that the tangent cone to  $W_5$  at the point  $\mu(D)$  is the chordal variety of the Veronese surface  $\iota_{2H}(\mathbb{P}^2) \subset \mathbb{P}^5$ , and that the singular locus of T is just the Veronese surface itself.

## Special Linear Systems IV

We now have at our disposal the techniques necessary to answer in part the question of the existence of special linear systems on curves. For each pair of integers d and r with  $1 \le d \le g-1$  we denote by  $W'_d$  the image of the linear systems of degree d and dimension  $\ge r$  under the map

$$\mu\colon S^{(d)} \longrightarrow \mathcal{G}(S).$$

By the proper mapping theorem,  $W_d^r$  is an analytic subvariety, and we will show that it has at least the dimension predicted by the naïve dimension count of Section 3 in this chapter. We begin by computing the homology class of the subvariety  $W_d = \mu(S^{(d)})$ ; the answer is *Poincaré's formula* 

$$W_d \sim \frac{1}{(g-d)!} \Theta^{g-d}.$$

**Proof.** In terms of the real coordinates  $x_1, \ldots, x_{2g}$  on  $\mathcal{G}(S)$  corresponding to a choice of canonical basis  $\delta_1, \ldots, \delta_{2g}$  for  $H_1(S, \mathbb{Z})$ , we have proved that the Poincaré dual of  $\Theta$  is

$$\omega = \sum_{\alpha=1}^{g} dx_{\alpha} \wedge dx_{\alpha+g}.$$

Letting  $A = (\alpha_1, ..., \alpha_k)$  run over index sets with  $1 \le \alpha_1 < \cdots < \alpha_k \le g$  and setting  $dx_A = dx_{\alpha_1} \land \cdots \land dx_{\alpha_k}, A + g = (\alpha_1 + g, ..., \alpha_k + g),$ 

$$\omega^{g-d} = (g-d)! (-1)^{g-d} \sum_{x_A = g-d} dx_A \wedge dx_{A+g}.$$

If  $J = (j_1, ..., j_k)$  runs over index subsets from (1, ..., 2g), then since the  $dx_J$  give a basis for  $H^k(\mathcal{G}(S))$  it will suffice to establish that

$$\int_{W_d} dx_J = \frac{1}{(g-d)!} \int_{\mathfrak{g}(S)} \omega^{g-d} \wedge dx_J.$$

Using the formula for  $\omega^{g-d}$ , the right-hand side is

$$\frac{1}{(g-d)!} \int_{\frac{d}{2}(S)} \omega^{g-d} \wedge dx_J = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } J = (A, A+g) \text{ for} \\ & \text{some } A = (\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_d), \\ 0 & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

On the other hand, since the map  $\mu^{(d)}: S^{(d)} \to W_d$  has degree one and  $\pi: S^d \to S^{(d)}$  has degree d!,

$$\int_{W_d} dx_j = \frac{1}{d!} \int_{S^d} (\mu^d)^* dx_j$$

where  $\mu^d = \mu^{(d)} \circ \pi : S^d \to W_d$  is the composition. Now

$$(\mu^d)^* dx_j = \sum_{k=1}^d \pi_k^* \mu^* dx_j, \quad 1 \le j \le 2g,$$

where  $\pi_k: S^d \to S$  is projection on the kth factor and  $\mu = \mu^1$ ; since the  $\mu^* dx_j \in H_{DR}^1(S)$  are Poincaré dual to cycles  $\delta_j$ ,

(\*) 
$$\int_{S} \mu^* dx_{\alpha} \wedge \mu^* dx_{\alpha+g} = 1$$

and all other integrals of  $\mu^* dx_i \wedge \mu^* dx_i$  for i < j are zero. Thus, by

## CURVES AND THEIR JACOBIANS

iteration,

$$\int_{S^d} (\mu^d)^* dx_J = \int_{S^d} \bigwedge_{j \in J} \left( \sum_{k=1}^d \pi_k^* \mu^* dx_j \right)$$

is zero unless J = (B, B+g) for some  $B = (\beta_1, ..., \beta_d)$ , and in this case by (\*)

$$\int_{S^d} (\mu^d)^* dx_{B,B+g} = d!.$$
 Q.E.D.

We now introduce a construction developed by Kempf and Kleiman-Laksov.\* Recall from pp. 328-332 that the principal polarization on the Jacobian leads to an identification

$$\operatorname{Pic}^{0}(\mathfrak{f}(S)) \cong \mathfrak{f}(S),$$

and also to the Poincaré bundle

$$P \longrightarrow \mathfrak{f}(S) \times \mathfrak{f}(S)$$

with the properties:

1. under the above identification,

$$P|_{\mathfrak{G}(S)\times\lambda}=P(\lambda)$$

is the line bundle corresponding to  $\lambda \in \operatorname{Pic}^{0}(\mathcal{G}(S))$ ; and

2. if  $p_0 \in S$  is a base point, then for any p

$$P(\lambda)_p \simeq P(\lambda + \mu(p))_{p_0}$$

Now we fix a divisor  $D_0$  of degree n > 2g - 2 on S and set

$$L(\lambda) = P(\lambda) + D_0$$

As  $\lambda$  varies over  $\mathcal{J}(S)$  the  $L(\lambda)$  vary over all line bundles of degree *n* on *S*. Choose m > n generic points  $p_1, \ldots, p_m$  on *S*. By property 2 there is a natural identification

$$L(\lambda)_{p_i} \cong P(\lambda + \mu(p_i))_{p_0} \otimes L_{p_i}.$$

Since, when restricted to  $p_0 \times \mathcal{G}(S)$ , the Poincaré bundle is topologically trivial, there is an isomorphism

$$L(\lambda)_{p_i} \longrightarrow L_p$$

which depends  $C^{\infty}$ —but not holomorphically—on  $\lambda \in \mathcal{G}(S)$ .

By Riemann-Roch  $h^0(\mathcal{O}(L(\lambda))) = n - g + 1$ . Since no section of  $L(\lambda)$  can vanish at *m* points, then, there is an injection

$$H^{0}(\mathcal{O}(L(\lambda))) \longrightarrow \bigoplus_{i=1}^{m} L(\lambda)_{p_{i}}$$

\*S. Kleiman and D. Laksov, On the existence of special divisors, Amer. J. Math., Vol. 93 (1972), 431-436.

whose image  $S_{\lambda}$  is an (n-g+1)-dimensional subspace  $S_{\lambda}$  varying holomorphically with  $\lambda$ . More precisely, there is a rank *m* holomorphic vector bundle  $E \rightarrow \oint (S)$  with fibers

$$E_{\lambda} = \bigoplus_{i=1}^{m} L(\lambda)_{p_i};$$

if G(n-g+1, E) is the associated Grassmannian bundle with fibers

$$G(n-g+1,E)_{\lambda} = G(n-g+1,E_{\lambda}),$$

then the subspaces  $\{S_{\lambda} \subset E_{\lambda}\}$  give a holomorphic section of

$$G(n-g+1,E)$$
.

The point of the construction is this: for each d we consider the holomorphic subbundle  $V_{m-n+d} \subset E$  with fibers

$$V_{m-n+d,\lambda} = \bigoplus_{i=1}^{m-n+d} L(\lambda)_{p_i}.$$

and set

$$E_d(\lambda) = L(\lambda) - p_{m-n+d+1} - \dots - p_m$$
  
=  $P(\lambda) + D_0 - p_{m-n+d+1} - \dots - p_m$ 

We have, then, that

$$h^0(E_d(\lambda)) = \dim S_\lambda \cap V_{m-n+d}$$

This may be rephrased as follows: combining the  $C^{\infty}$  identifications  $L(\lambda)_{p_i} \cong L_{p_i}$  with isomorphisms  $L_{p_i} \cong \mathbb{C}$  gives a  $C^{\infty}$  trivialization

$$\varphi \colon E \longrightarrow \mathfrak{f}(S) \times \mathbb{C}^m$$

taking the direct sum decomposition  $E = \bigoplus_{i=1}^{m} L(\lambda)_{p_i}$  into the coordinate axes of  $\mathbb{C}^m$ . We have thus a  $C^{\infty}$  map

$$\alpha: \, \mathfrak{f}(S) \to G(n-g+1,m)$$

given by  $\alpha(\lambda) = \varphi(S_{\lambda})$ . If  $e_1, \dots, e_m$  is the standard basis of  $\mathbb{C}^m$  and  $V_{m-n+d} = \{e_1, \dots, e_{m-n+d}\}$ , then

The translate by  $\mu(-D_0 + p_{m-n+d+1} + \cdots + p_m)$  of the variety  $W_d^r$  is set-theoretically the inverse image under  $\alpha$  of the Schubert cycle

$$\sigma_{g+r-d,\ldots,g+r-d}(V_{m-n+d}) = \{\Lambda \in G(n-g+1,m): \dim(\Lambda \cap V_{m-n+d}) \ge r+1\}.$$

We note that, even though the mapping  $\alpha$  is not holomorphic, the inverse image under  $\alpha$  of any Schubert cycle corresponding to a flag whose subspaces are coordinate  $\mathbb{C}^k$ 's in  $\mathbb{C}^m$  is a complex analytic subvariety of  $\mathcal{G}(S)$ . Alternatively, the Schubert conditions for these cycles makes sense in the fibers of the Grassmannian bundle.

## CURVES AND THEIR JACOBIANS

The result we are aiming for is the lower bound on dim  $W_r^d$  given on p. 358 below. The crucial step in the proof is the

**Lemma.**  $\alpha(\mathcal{G}(S))$  meets the special Schubert cycles  $\sigma_{g-d}(V_{m-n+d})$  transversely away from  $\sigma_{g-d, g-d}(V_{m-n+d})$ .

Recall that set-theoretically  $\alpha^{-1}(\sigma_{g-d}(V_{m-n+d}))$  is a translate of  $W_d$ ; since  $W_d$  is irreducible, the lemma essentially amounts to showing that  $\alpha(\mathcal{G}(S))$  is not everywhere tangent to  $\sigma_{g-d}(V_{d+1})$  along the intersection.

Assuming for a moment the lemma, the idea behind the remainder of the proof is this: First, by the lemma the fundamental class of  $W_d$  is  $\alpha^*(\sigma_{e-d})$ . Then, by the Poincaré formula

$$\alpha^*(\sigma_{g-d}) \sim \frac{1}{(g-d)!} \Theta^{g-d}.$$

Finally, as proved in Section 6 of Chapter I, every Schubert cycle—in particular  $\sigma_{g-d+r,\ldots,g-d+r}$ —can be expressed as a polynomial in the basic Schubert cycles  $\sigma_k$ ; carrying this out explicitly will give

$$\alpha^*(\sigma_{g-d+r,\ldots,g-d+r})=c\Theta^{(r+1)(g+r-d)}, \qquad c\neq 0,$$

and this implies the bound dim  $W_d^r \ge g - (r+1)(g+r-d)$ .

**Proof of the Lemma.** Take  $\lambda_0 \in \alpha^{-1} \sigma_{g-d}(V_{m-n+d})$ . Choose points  $q_1, \ldots, q_g$  independent on the canonical curve of S, and set

$$E_0 = q_1 + \cdots + q_g - P(\lambda_0)$$

Since  $\mu: S^{(g)} \to \mathcal{G}(S)$  is one-to-one around  $q_1 + \cdots + q_g$ , then, there will be for all  $\lambda$  near  $\lambda_0$  uniquely determined points  $q_1(\lambda), \ldots, q_g(\lambda)$  such that

$$P(\lambda) = [q_1(\lambda) + \cdots + q_g(\lambda) - E_0]; \quad q_i(\lambda_0) = q_i.$$

Set

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{E}(\lambda) &= \mathcal{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{8} q_i(\lambda) - E_0 + D_0\right) \\ &= \left\{f \in \mathfrak{M}(S) : (f) + \sum q_\alpha(\lambda) - \sum r_k + D_0 \ge 0\right\} \\ &\cong H^0(\mathfrak{O}(L(\lambda))), \end{aligned}$$

and consider the map

$$\mathscr{L}\left(\sum q_i(\lambda) - E_0 + D_0\right) \stackrel{R}{\to} \bigoplus_{i=1}^m \mathbb{C}_{p_i}$$

given by

$$R(f) = (f(p_i), \dots, f(p_m)).$$

This defines, for  $\lambda$  in a neighborhood U of  $\lambda_0$ , a map

$$\tilde{\alpha}: H^0(\mathfrak{O}(L(\lambda))) \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}^m,$$

which is just the map  $\alpha$  in a suitable local trivialization of E.

Now let

$$\beta: U \to G(m-n+g-1,m)$$

be the composition of  $\tilde{\alpha}$  with the natural isomorphism

\*: 
$$G(n-g+1,\mathbb{C}^m) \rightarrow G(m-n+g-1,\mathbb{C}^m*),$$

so that  $\beta(\lambda)$  is just the m-n+g-1-dimensional vector space of relations on the values R(f) for  $f \in \mathcal{L}(\lambda)$  at the points  $p_1, \ldots, p_m$ . We want to show that  $\beta(U)$  meets the dual Schubert cycle

$$\star(\sigma_{g-d}) = \left\{ \Lambda^* \colon \dim(\Lambda^* \cap \operatorname{Ann} V_{m-n+d}) \ge g-d \right\}$$

transversely at  $\beta(\lambda_0)$ .

Now, if  $\lambda_0$  corresponds to a divisor  $D \in W_d$  not in  $W_d^1$ , that is, if

$$h^{0}(P(\lambda_{0}) + D_{0} - p_{m-n+d+1} - \cdots - p_{m}) = 1$$

then for some choice of *i* between 1 and m-n+d, and  $j_1, \ldots, j_{g-d}$  between m-n+d+1 and m, we will have

$$h^{0}(P(\lambda_{0}) + D_{0} - p_{m-n+d+1} - \cdots - p_{m} - p_{i} + p_{j_{1}} + \cdots + p_{j_{g-d}}) = 0.$$

For notational convenience we may take  $i=1, j_1, \ldots, j_{g-d}=m-n+d+1, \ldots, m-n+g$ . This means then that the subspace  $\alpha(\lambda_0)$  in  $\mathbb{C}^m$  is complementary to the subspace

$$\mathbb{C}_{p_2}\oplus\cdots\oplus\mathbb{C}_{p_{m-n+g}}.$$

As we saw in Section 5 of Chapter 2, then, any  $\Lambda$  in a neighborhood of  $\beta(\lambda_0)$  is uniquely represented by a matrix of the form

<i>a</i> <sub>1,1</sub>	1	0	•••	0	0	$a_{1,m-n+g+1}$	•••	<i>a</i> <sub>1,<i>m</i></sub>
	0	1		0	0			
								•
•	•	•		•	•	•		•
1.	•	•		•	•	•		•
	0	0		1	0			
$a_{m-n+g-1,1}$	0	0	• • •	0	1	$a_{m-n+g-1,m-n+g+1}$	1	$a_{m-n+g-1,m}$

The unspecified entries  $a_{ij}$  in this matrix are Plucker coordinates on G(m-n+g-1,m) near  $\beta(\lambda_0)$ ; and the Schubert cycle  $*\sigma_{g-d}(\operatorname{Ann} V_{m-n+d})$  is given, in these coordinates, by

 $a_{m-n+d,1} = \cdots = a_{m-n+g-1,1} = 0.$ 

To give the map  $\beta$  around  $\lambda_0$  in terms of these coordinates we first find the linear relations on the subspace  $R(\mathcal{L}(\lambda))$  as follows: by Riemann-Roch,

$$h^0\left(S,\Omega^1\left(E_0-\sum q_i(\lambda)+\sum p_i-D_0\right)\right)=m-n+g-1.$$

Let  $\eta_1, \ldots, \eta_{m-n+g-1}$  be a basis of this space of meromorphic differentials. For any function  $f \in \mathcal{C}(\lambda)$  the meromorphic forms  $f \cdot \eta_{\alpha}$  will have poles only

## **CURVES AND THEIR JACOBIANS**

at the points  $p_i$ , and adding up the residues we have

$$\sum_{i} \operatorname{Res}_{p_{i}}(f \cdot \eta_{\alpha}) = \sum_{i} f(p_{i}) \cdot \operatorname{Res}_{p_{i}}(\eta_{\alpha}) = 0$$

for each  $\alpha = 1, ..., m - n + g - 1$ . These are our desired relations, and the matrix  $(\operatorname{Res}_{p_i}(\eta_{\alpha}))$  represents the space  $\beta(\lambda) \subset C^{m^*}$ . (Note that we do get all the relations on  $\mathcal{L}(\lambda)$  this way: since  $h^0(S, \Omega^1(E_0 - \sum q_i - D_0)) = 0$ , the matrix  $(\operatorname{Res}_n(\eta_{\alpha}))$  has maximal rank m - n + g - 1.)

We can realize the coordinates of the map  $\beta$  geometrically: again by Riemann-Roch,

$$h^{0}(S, \Omega^{1}(E_{0} + \sum p_{i} - D_{0})) = m - n + 2g - 1;$$

consider the corresponding embedding of S in  $\mathbb{P}^{m-n+2g-2}$ . By hypothesis the points  $p_2, \ldots, p_{m-n+g}$  and  $q_1(\lambda), \ldots, q_g(\lambda)$  are linearly independent; let V be the (m-n+g-2)-plane spanned by the points  $p_2, \ldots, p_{m-n+g}$  and  $W(\lambda)$  the (g-1)-plane spanned by the points  $q_i(\lambda)$ . (See Figure 15.) Then, since



Figure 15

the forms

$$\eta_{\alpha} \in H^{0}(S, \Omega^{1}(E_{0} - \sum q_{i}(\lambda) + \sum p_{i} - D_{0}))$$

correspond to the hyperplanes in  $\mathbb{P}^{m-n+2g-2}$  containing the points  $q_i(\lambda)$ , we see that

The Plucker coordinates  $a_{1,k}, \ldots, a_{m-n+g-1,k}$  of  $\beta(\lambda)$  are the homogeneous coordinates of the image  $\pi_{W(\lambda)}(p_k)$  of the point  $p_k$  under projection from  $W(\lambda)$  to V, in a coordinate system on V in which the points  $p_2, \ldots, p_{m-n+g}$  represent the coordinate axes.

Thus, to prove the transversality of  $\beta$  at  $\lambda_0$  we have to show that the map

$$\pi: U \to V \cong \mathbb{P}^{m-n+g-1}$$

given by

$$\pi(\lambda) = \pi_{W(\lambda)}(p_1)$$

is transverse to the subspace of V spanned by the points  $p_2, \ldots, p_{m-n+d}$ . To see this, let the point  $q_i(\lambda)$  vary. Since  $\pi(\lambda)$  is the intersection of V with the subspace  $\overline{q_1(\lambda), \ldots, q_g(\lambda), p_1}$ , the tangent line to the arc formed by  $\pi(\lambda)$  as  $q_i(\lambda)$  varies is just the intersection of V with the space spanned by  $q_1(\lambda), \ldots, q_{i-1}(\lambda), q_{i+1}(\lambda), \ldots, q_g(\lambda), p_1$  and the tangent line to S at  $q_i(\lambda)$ . Thus  $\pi$  can fail to be transverse to  $p_2, \ldots, p_{m-n+d}$  only if the tangent lines  $\{T_{q_i(\lambda)}(S)\}_{i=1,\ldots,g}$ , together with the points  $p_1, \ldots, p_{m-n+d}$ , fail to span  $\mathbb{P}^{m-n+2g-2}$ . But this is equivalent to the statement

$$h^{0}(S,\Omega^{1}(E_{0} + \sum p_{i} - D_{0} - 2 \cdot \sum q_{i}(\lambda_{0}) - p_{1} - \dots - p_{m-n+d}))$$
  
=  $h^{0}(S,\Omega^{1}(-P(\lambda_{0}) - D_{0} + p_{m-n+d} + \dots + p_{m} - q_{i}(\lambda_{0})))$   
=  $h^{0}(S,\Omega^{1}(-E_{d}(\lambda_{0}) - \sum q_{i}(\lambda_{0}))) \neq 0;$ 

and since the points  $q_i(\lambda)$  are independent on the canonical curve of S, this is not the case.

It follows from the lemma that

The fundamental class of the variety  $W_d$  on  $\mathcal{G}(S)$  is the pullback via  $\alpha$  of the cohomology class of the Schubert cycle  $\sigma_{g-d}$  on G(n-g+1,m).

By the Poincaré formula

$$\alpha^* \sigma_{g-d} \sim \frac{1}{(g-d)!} \Theta^{g-d}.$$

Now, by Giambelli's formula the class of the cycle  $\sigma_{g+r-d,\ldots,g+r-d}$  is

356

given by the determinant

$$\sigma_{g+r-d,\ldots,g+r-d} = \begin{vmatrix} \sigma_{g+r-d} & \sigma_{g+r-d+1} & \cdots & \sigma_{g+2r-d} \\ \sigma_{g+r-d-1} & \sigma_{g+r-d} & & \\ \vdots & & \vdots \\ \sigma_{g-d} & & \sigma_{g+r-d} \end{vmatrix}$$

and so we can write

$$\alpha^* \sigma_{g+r-d,\dots,g+r-d} \sim \Theta^{(r+1)(g+r-d)} \\ \cdot \begin{vmatrix} \frac{1}{(g+r-d)!} & \frac{1}{(g+r-d+1)!} & \cdots & \frac{1}{(g+2r-d)!} \\ \frac{1}{(g+r-d-1)!} & \vdots & \vdots \\ \frac{1}{(g+d)!} & \cdots & \frac{1}{(g+r-d)!} \end{vmatrix}$$

To evaluate in general the determinant D(x,y) of the (y+1)-by-(y+1) matrix

$$\left(a_{ij}=\frac{1}{(x-i+j)!}\right),\,$$

for each k=2,...,y+1 in turn multiply the kth column by (x+k-1) and subtract that quantity from the (k-1)st column. The new matrix A' will then be

$$a'_{ij} = \frac{1}{(x-i+j)!} - \frac{(x+j)}{(x-i+j+1)!}$$
$$= \frac{x-i+j+1}{(x-i+j+1)!} - \frac{x+j}{(x-i+j+1)!}$$
$$= \frac{1-i}{(x-i+k+1)!}, \quad j \neq y+1,$$
$$a'_{i,y+1} = a_{i,y+1} = \frac{1}{(x-i+y+1)!}.$$

In particular, all the entries of the top row will be zero, except  $a'_{1,y+1} = 1/(x+y)!$ ; and its cofactor will be  $y! \cdot D(x,y-1)$ ; thus

$$D(x,y) = \frac{y!}{(x+y)!} D(x,y-1),$$

and, since D(x, 1) = 1/x, this gives

$$D(x,y) = \frac{y!(y-1)!\cdots 0!}{(x+y)!\cdots x!}$$

Applying this to the cycles  $\alpha^* \sigma_{g-d+r,\ldots,g-d+r}$ , we have

$$\alpha^*\sigma_{g-d+r,\ldots,g-d+r}\frac{r!(r-1)!\cdots 0!}{(g+2r-d)!\cdots (g+r-d)!}\cdot \Theta^{(r+1)(g+r-d)}.$$

Suppose now that the variety had dimension less than g-(r+1)(g-d+r). Then we could find a cycle V on  $\mathcal{J}(S)$  of dimension (r+1)(g-d+r) missing  $W'_d$ . We would then have

$$\alpha^* \sigma_{g-d+r,\ldots,g-d+r}(V) = {}^{\#} (\alpha(V) \cdot \sigma_{g-d+r,\ldots,g-d+r})$$
  
= 0.

But on the other hand

$$\alpha^* \sigma_{g-d+r,\dots,g-d+r}(V) = \frac{r!(r-1)!\cdots 0!}{(g+2r-d)!\cdots (g+r-d)!} \cdot {}^{\#}(V \cdot \Theta^{(r+1)(g+r-d)})$$
  
> 0,

since  $\Theta$  is positive. Thus we have, finally, the

**Theorem.** The variety  $W_d^r \subset \mathcal{F}(S)$  of linear systems of degree d and dimension r on S has dimension at least g - (r+1)(g+r-d). In particular, if  $g \ge (r+1)(g+r-d)$ , then every Riemann surface of genus g has such a linear system.

Note that it will not always be the case that  $\alpha(\mathcal{G}(S))$  will meet the Schubert cycles  $\sigma_{g+d+r,\ldots,g-d+r}$  transversely—we have seen many cases where the variety  $W'_d = \alpha^{-1}\sigma_{g-d+r,\ldots,g-d+r}$  has dimension greater than that expected. Thus we cannot say with certainty what the class of  $W'_d$  will be. It is worth stating, however, the obvious fact that

In case 
$$\alpha(\mathcal{G}(S))$$
 is transverse to  $\sigma_{g-d+r,\ldots,g-d+r}$ , the class of  $W_d^r$  is  
 $W_d^r \sim \frac{r!(r-1)!\cdots 0!}{(g+2r-d)!\cdots (g+r-d)!} \Theta^{(r+1)(g+r-d)}.$ 

This gives us an "expected" answer to the enumerative questions raised in earlier discussions of special linear systems. For example, we have seen that a generic Riemann surface of genus g=2k will have finitely many pencils of degree k + 1, and asked how many; in case  $\alpha(f(S))$  is transverse

358

## **CURVES AND THEIR JACOBIANS**

to the Schubert cycle  $\sigma_{k,k}$ , this number will be

$$W_{k+1}^{1} = \frac{1}{(k+1)!k!} \cdot \Theta^{g}$$
$$= \frac{(2k)!}{(k+1)!k!}$$

since  $\Theta^g = g!$ . Note that in cases g = 2, 4, 6, and 8 this gives 1, 2, 5, and 14, which agrees with our previous computations.

# **Torelli's Theorem**

Recall that a polarized Abelian variety is a pair  $(M, [\omega])$ , where M is an Abelian variety and  $[\omega] \in H^2(M, \mathbb{Z})$  is a polarizing class on M. A mapping between polarized Abelian varieties  $(M, [\omega])$  and  $(M', [\omega'])$  is given by a holomorphic mapping  $f: M \to M'$  with  $f^*([\omega']) = [\omega]$ . We have seen that a compact Riemann surface S of genus  $g \ge 1$  gives a principally polarized Abelian variety  $(\mathcal{G}(S), [\omega_S])$  where, in intrinsic terms,  $\mathcal{G}(S)$  is the quotient of  $(H^0(S, \Omega^1))^*$  by the lattice  $\Lambda(S) \cong H_1(S, \mathbb{Z})$  of functionals on  $H^0(S, \Omega^1)$ obtained by integration over the 1-cycles of S, and the class

$$[\omega_S]: H_2(\mathcal{G}(S),\mathbb{Z}) \to \mathbb{Z}$$

is given, in terms of the natural identification

 $H_2(\mathcal{J}(S),\mathbb{Z}) = \Lambda^2(H_1(S,\mathbb{Z})),$ 

by

$$[\omega_S](\alpha \wedge \beta) = {}^{\#}(\alpha \cdot \beta):$$

We will now prove that in fact the curve S can be reconstructed from the data  $[\oint(S), [\omega])$ : this is

# Torelli's Theorem. If S and S' are compact Riemann surfaces such that

 $\left( \operatorname{\mathsf{G}}(S), \left[ \omega_{S} \right] \right) \cong \left( \operatorname{\mathsf{G}}(S'), \left[ \omega_{S'} \right] \right)$ 

as polarized Abelian varieties, then  $S \cong S'$ .

**Proof.**\* We remark first that the essential transcendental step in the proof of Torelli's theorem—as stated above—consists of Riemann's theorem, which relates the divisor  $\Theta$  as defined up to translation by  $[\omega_S]$  to the divisor  $W_{r-1}$ ; what follows now is a reconstruction of S from  $W_{r-1}$ .

We will prove Torelli's theorem first in the case S and S' are nonhyperelliptic. Recall that if  $M = \mathbb{C}^g / \Lambda$  is any complex torus, then the tangent

\*This proof is due to A. Andreotti, On Torelli's theorem, Am. J. Math., Vol. 80 (1958), pp. 801-821.

spaces  $\{T'_{\lambda}(M)\}_{\lambda \in M}$  are all naturally identified with  $\mathbb{C}^g$ . Thus if  $X \subset M$  is any analytic subvariety of dimension  $k, X^* = X - X_{sing}$  the smooth locus of X, we can define the *Gauss map* 

$$\mathcal{G}_X: X^* \to G(k,g)$$

on  $X^*$  by

$$\mathscr{G}_{\chi}(\lambda) = T'_{\lambda}(X) \subset T'_{\lambda}(M) = \mathbb{C}^{g}.$$

We see immediately that  $\mathcal{G}_X$  is intrinsically defined and that it does not vary if X is translated in M.

For example, consider the standard mapping  $\mu: S \rightarrow \mathcal{G}(S)$  given by

$$\mu(z) = \left(\int_{z_0}^z \omega_1, \ldots, \int_{z_0}^z \omega_g\right).$$

The Gauss map

$$\mathcal{G}_{\mu}: S \to G(1,g) = \mathbb{P}^{g-1}$$

is then given by

$$\mathcal{G}_{\mu}(z) = \left[\frac{\partial}{\partial z}\mu_{1}(z), \dots, \frac{\partial}{\partial z}\mu_{g}(z)\right]$$
$$= \left[\omega_{1}(z)/dz, \dots, \omega_{g}(z)/dz\right].$$

i.e., The Gauss map of  $\mu(S)$  is simply the canonical mapping  $\iota_K : S \to \mathbb{P}^{g-1}$ . Now consider the Gauss map

$$\mathcal{G}: \ \Theta^*_{-\kappa} = W^*_{g-1} \to G(g-1,g) = (\mathbb{P}^{g-1})^*$$

associated to the theta-divisor  $\Theta_{-\kappa} \subset \mathcal{G}(S)$ . We have seen that a point  $\mu(D) \in \Theta_{-\kappa}$  is smooth if and only if the divisor  $D = \sum p_i$  is regular, and that, if this is the case, the tangent plane to  $\Theta_{-\kappa}$  at  $\mu(D)$  is the hyperplane spanned by the points  $p_i$  on the canonical curve C of S. Since every hyperplane section of C contains only a finite number of points, it follows that the map  $\mathcal{G}: \Theta^*_{-\kappa} \to \mathbb{P}^{g-1*}$  is everywhere finite; since the generic hyperplane section consists of 2g-2 points in general position, we see that generically  $\mathcal{G}$  has

$$\binom{2g-2}{g-1} = \frac{g \cdot (g+1) \cdots (2g-2)}{(g-1)!}$$

sheets.

Now let  $B \subset (\mathbb{P}^{g^{-1}})^*$  denote the branch locus of  $\mathcal{G}$ , that is, the image in  $(\mathbb{P}^{g^{-1}})^*$  of the set of points in  $\Theta_{-\kappa}^*$  where the map  $\mathcal{G}$  is singular. At a point  $\mu(D) \in \Theta_{-\kappa}^*$ ,  $D = \sum p_i \in S^{(g-1)}$ , we may take as coordinates on  $\Theta_{-\kappa}$  the local coordinates  $z_1, \ldots, z_{g-1}$  around the points  $p_1, \ldots, p_{g-1}$  on S. It is clear, then, that if the tangent line to any of the points  $p_i$  on C lies in the

## **CURVES AND THEIR JACOBIANS**

plane spanned by  $p_1, \ldots, p_{g-1}$ ,

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial z_i} \mathcal{G}(\mu(D)) = 0,$$

i.e.  $\mu(D)$  is a singular point of  $\mathcal{G}$ . Thus if we let  $V \subset (\mathbb{P}^{g-1})^*$  denote the proper subvariety of hyperplanes in  $\mathbb{P}^{g-1}$  whose intersections with C are not in general position, we see that any tangent hyperplane H to C lying outside V is in the branch locus B of  $\mathcal{G}$ .

Conversely, if H is not a tangent hyperplane to C, then H meets C in 2g-2 distinct points  $z_1(H), \dots, z_{2g-2}(H)$  that vary analytically with H. For H' near H, the  $\binom{2g-2}{g-1}$  branches of  $\mathcal{G}$  are given by  $\{D_I(H') = z_{i_1}(H') + \dots + z_{i_{g-1}}(H')\}_{*I = g-1}$ 

and since no two of these branches come together at H, H cannot be a branch point. Denoting by  $C^* \subset (\mathbb{P}^{g-1})^*$  the set of tangent hyperplanes to C, we have shown that

$$B \subset C^*$$
 everywhere,  
 $B = C^*$  in  $(\mathbb{P}^{g^{-1}})^* - V$ .

But now we see that  $C^*$  is irreducible: it is the image of the incidence correspondence  $I = \{p, H\}: H \supset T_p(C)\} \subset C \times \mathbb{P}^{g-1*}$ , which is itself fibered over C with irreducible fibers, and hence irreducible.

It follows, then, that in  $(\mathbb{P}^{g-1})^*$ ,

 $\overline{B} = C^*,$ 

i.e., the set of tangent hyperplanes to the canonical curve of S is the closure in  $(\mathbb{P}^{g-1})^*$  of the branch locus of the Gauss map  $\mathcal{G}$  on the theta-divisor  $\Theta \subset \mathcal{F}(S)$ .

Now we are just about finished with the proof: since the data  $(\mathcal{G}(S), [\omega])$  determine  $\Theta$  and  $\mathcal{G}$ , and hence  $C^*$  up to an automorphism of  $(\mathbb{P}^{g^{-1}})^*$ , all that remains is to show that if C and  $C' \subset \mathbb{P}^{g^{-1}}$  are two canonical curves with  $C^* = C'^*$ , then  $C \cong C'$ . This is not hard: just note that for every point  $p \in C$ , the (g-3)-plane

$$T_p(C)^* = \{ H \in (\mathbb{P}^{g-1})^* : H \supset T_p(C) \}$$

is contained in  $C^* = C'^*$ . But by Bertini's theorem, the generic element of the linear system

$$\{H \cdot C'\}_{H \in T_p(C)^*}$$

is smooth outside the base locus  $T_p(C) \cap \dot{C}'$  of the system; since  $T_p(C) \subset C'^*$ , it follows that  $T_p(C)$  must be a tangent line to C'. We see, moreover, that if g > 3, no line can be tangent to C' at two points  $q, q' \in C'$ : if it were,

by the geometric version of Riemann-Roch we would have  $h^0(2q+2q')=3$ , and by Clifford's theorem the curve C' would have to be hyperelliptic. Thus we can write  $T_p(C) = T_{p'}(C')$  for a unique point  $p' \in C'$ , and the map  $p \mapsto p'$  gives an isomorphism of C with C'. In case g=3, we have seen that there are only a finite number of bitangents to the quartic curves C and C' in  $\mathbb{P}^2$ ; the map  $p \mapsto p'$  will extend over these points to give an isomorphism  $C \cong C'$ .

Essentially the same proof will go over to the hyperelliptic case: again, the branch locus of  $\mathcal{G}_{\Theta}$  in  $(\mathbb{P}^{g-1})^*$  will consist of those hyperplanes H such that  $\iota_{\kappa}^{-1}(H \cap C)$  contains multiple points. In the hyperelliptic case, however, this can occur in two ways: if H is tangent to C, or if H passes through any of the points in the branch locus of  $\iota_{\kappa}$ . Thus  $\overline{B}$  will consist of  $C^*$ , together with the hyperplane  $p^* = \{H : H \in p\} \subset (\mathbb{P}^{g-1})^*$  for each p in the branch locus of  $\iota_{\kappa}$ . In effect, then,  $\overline{B}$  determines C and also determines 2g+2 points  $\{p_i\}$  on C such that S is expressible as a double cover of  $C \cong \mathbb{P}^1$  branched exactly at  $\{p_i\}$ ; as we saw in our discussion of hyperelliptic curves, these data determine S. Q.E.D.

The Torelli theorem assures us that theoretically all the behavior of a Riemann surface S is reflected in its polarized Jacobian  $(\mathcal{G}(S), [\omega])$ . In closing, we would like to make the remark that this is the case in practice as well as in theory—the reader may note that every result we have proved in this chapter can be readily expressed in terms of the geometry of the maps

$$\mu: S^{(d)} \to \mathcal{G}(S).$$

Indeed, as we have seen, some of the deeper properties of curves become tractable when expressed in terms of the essentially linear Jacobians. The relationship between curves and their Jacobians is, accordingly, an extraordinarily rich one. Unfortunately, no analogous technique for studying higher-dimensional varieties has been found, though analogous constructions may be made via the Hodge decomposition.

## REFERENCES

The literature on Riemann surfaces and algebraic curves is incredibly vast. We do not attempt any sort of complete bibliography but simply list a few sources that best supplement the material in this chapter.

- F. Enriques and O. Chisini, Teoria geometrica delle equazioni e delle funzioni algebriche, Zanichelli, Bologna, 1934.
- C. L. Siegel, Topics in Complex Function Theory, 3 vols., Wiley-Interscience, New York, 1969-1973.

# REFERENCES

- H. Weyl, Die Idee der Riemannschen Fläche, 3rd ed., Teubner, Stuttgart, 1955.
- J. L. Coolidge, A Treatise on Algebraic Plane Curves, Oxford, 1931.
- D. Mumford, *Curves and Their Jacobians*, University of Michigan Press, Ann Arbor, 1975. This reference gives a valuable up-to-date overview together with a guide to further literature, especially the history and sources for the generalized Riemann singularity theorem.

# **3** FURTHER TECHNIQUES

We return now to the subject of general analytic varieties in order to develop some further techniques especially intended for higher-dimensional considerations. The motif of this chapter is *differential forms*; the theme is their wide variety of applications, cohomological and otherwise, to complex analytic geometry.

We begin in Sections 1 and 2 with the theory of currents, or differential forms with distribution coefficients. This theory, initiated by de Rham to include both the  $C^{\infty}$  forms and piecewise smooth chains in the same framework, is especially fruitful in the complex analytic case. A pattern for the entire chapter is established, in that first the real or  $C^{\infty}$  situation is discussed and then the theory in the richer complex-analytic case developed. The topics in Section 1 are pretty much standard and well described by the table of contents. Coming to Section 2, there has recently been a flurry of research into the remarkable properties of currents associated to complex-analytic varieties. We have taken advantage of this to illustrate how the theory of currents is useful in establishing many of the foundational results required in an analytic treatment of algebraic geometry. For example, there is now an elegant method for recognizing when a current is one defined by an analytic variety, and this affords a direct method for proving such results as Remmert's proper mapping theorem which, although intuitively plausible, were traditionally rather difficult to establish rigorously.

Next we turn to the theory of Chern classes. The definition by differential forms that are polynomials in the curvature matrix provides a quick and easy derivation of the functoriality properties, especially Whitney duality, of the Chern classes as well as exhibiting directly the type and positivity properties in the complex analytic case. This is carried out in the beginning of Section 3; and in the second part we prove that the Chern classes are Poincaré dual to the basic Schubert cycles in the Grassmannian. This identifies the differential-form Chern classes with the usual topological ones, at least modulo torsion, and establishes the basic link between the Chern classes and enumerative questions in algebraic geometry, a recurrent theme in the remainder of the book.

In Section 4 the currents and Chern classes are combined to establish two global formulas, the holomorphic Lefschetz fixed-point formula and Bott's residue formula. Although the external circumstances are different. in both cases we use the intersection-and-smoothing theory of currents to reduce the proof to an application of Stokes' theorem where the integrand is a singular differential form. This technique of Stokes' theorem with singularities is ubiquitous throughout the general theory presented in the book-e.g., it appears in Section 1 of Chapter 1, throughout Chapter 2, and again in the general residue theorem given in Section 1 of Chapter 5-and we have to some extent formalized it in Section 1 of this chapter. The "principal part" of the singular differential forms inevitably turns out to be the Bochner-Martinelli kernel-a glance at the index will attest to its presence. Here we wish to point out that what is important is not so much its specific formula but rather its role as a fundamental solution for the  $\bar{\partial}$ -equation on  $\mathbb{C}^n$ . This is brought out in Section 1 of Chapter 5, the upshot of which is that any such fundamental solution would do-what is essential is the implicit duality. On the other hand, the Bochner-Martinelli kernel is characterized among all fundamental solutions by unitary invariance, and this particular symmetry is manifest in the aforementioned two global formulas, as well as in the Todd polynomials, which appear in the Hirzebruch-Riemann-Roch formula.

This latter is briefly discussed at the end of Section 3 but is not proved in the book. One reason is that there are by now an abundance of proofs from many differing viewpoints, and we have nothing to add. A second reason is that our applications of the Riemann-Roch formula to specific geometric problems occur only for curves and surfaces, and we have given a direct argument establishing the result in these cases.

The final section of this chapter is about spectral sequences, together with a few of their applications to algebraic geometry, which we hope will give at least an idea of how they are utilized. Again the motif is differential forms, especially those with singularities. In our discussion of hypercohomology, the algebraic de Rham theorem, and differentials of the second kind it will be seen that the spectral sequence formalism distills out general patterns and yields sometimes deceptive derivations of classical results whose original proofs were responsible for introducing many of the techniques that have become second nature in the subject.

# 1. DISTRIBUTIONS AND CURRENTS

Let *M* be a compact, oriented *n*-manifold. We know from Poincaré duality and de Rham's theorem that if  $\Gamma$  is a *p*-cycle on *M*—for example, an oriented submanifold—then there exists a closed  $C^{\infty}(n-p)$ -form  $\omega$  that is dual to  $\Gamma$  in the sense that for all closed *p*-forms  $\varphi$ 

$$\int_{\Gamma} \varphi = \int_{\mathcal{M}} \omega \wedge \varphi.$$

We also know that  $\omega$  is unique up to an exact form.

A special case when all this has been made quite explicit is when M is complex manifold and  $\Gamma$  is the cycle carried by an analytic subvariety V of codimension 1. If V is given locally as the divisor of  $f_{\alpha} \in \mathcal{O}(U_{\alpha})$ , and if we have chosen positive functions  $h_{\alpha}$  in  $U_{\alpha}$  with  $h_{\alpha}/h_{\beta} = |f_{\alpha}/f_{\beta}|^2$  in  $U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta}$ , then  $\omega = dd^c \log h_{\alpha}$  is the Chern class of the line bundle [V]. Especially noteworthy is the case when [V] is positive in the sense that, with a suitable choice of the metric  $\{h_{\alpha}\}$  in [V], the real (1, 1)-form  $\omega$  is positive.

We shall introduce a formalism that includes both cycles and smooth forms. This will lead to a cohomology theory to which both the ordinary singular and de Rham's theories map, and both maps will be isomorphisms.

## **Definitions; Residue Formulas**

We make our definitions first on  $\mathbb{R}^n$ . Let  $C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  be the vector space of compactly supported smooth functions on  $\mathbb{R}^n$ . If  $x = (x_1, \ldots, x_n)$  are coordinates on  $\mathbb{R}^n$ , we let  $D_i = \partial/\partial x_i$  and  $D^{\alpha} = D_1^{\alpha_1} \ldots D_1^{\alpha_n}$  for  $\alpha = (\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_n) \in (\mathbb{Z}^+)^n$ . The  $C^p$ -topology is defined on  $C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  by saying that a sequence  $\varphi_n \to 0$  in case there is a compact set K with all  $\operatorname{supp} \varphi_n \subset K$  and with

$$D^{\alpha}\varphi_{n}(x) \longrightarrow 0$$

uniformly for  $x \in K$  and all  $\alpha$  satisfying  $[\alpha] = \alpha_1 + \ldots + \alpha_n \leq p$ . The  $C^{\infty}$  topology is defined by saying that  $\varphi_n \to 0$  in case all  $\operatorname{supp} \varphi_n \subset K$  and  $\varphi_n \to 0$  in the  $C^p$  topology for each p.

DEFINITION. A distribution on  $\mathbb{R}^n$  is a linear map  $T: C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n) \to \mathbb{C}$  that is continuous in the  $C^{\infty}$  topology. The vector space of distributions on  $\mathbb{R}^n$  is denoted  $\mathfrak{P}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ .

We say that a distribution is of order p if it is continuous in the  $C^{p}$ -topology. Now any linear map from a topological vector space V to  $\mathbb{C}$  is continuous  $\Leftrightarrow$  the inverse of the unit ball in  $\mathbb{C}$  is open in the topology of V. Since for the space  $C_{c}^{\infty}(K)$  of functions supported in a compact set K the  $C^{\infty}$  topology is the union of the  $C^{p}$  topologies, we see that any distribution is locally of finite order.

## DISTRIBUTIONS AND CURRENTS

# Examples

1. If  $\psi(x)$  is a locally  $L^1$  function on  $\mathbb{R}^n$ , then we may define a distribution  $T_{\psi}$  of order zero by

$$T_{\psi}(\varphi) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \varphi(x) \psi(x) dx$$

Here  $dx = dx_1 \wedge \ldots \wedge dx_n$ , and we always assume that  $\mathbb{R}^n$  is oriented by this form.

2. The  $\delta$ -function is the distribution defined by

$$\delta(\varphi) = \varphi(0).$$

Next we extend the operators  $D_i$  to the space of distributions by setting

$$(D_i T)(\varphi) = -T(D_i \varphi).$$

If  $T = T_{\psi}$  is the distribution associated to a function  $\psi$  of class  $C^{1}$ , then for  $\varphi \in C_{c}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{n})$ 

$$(D_i T_{\psi})(\varphi) = -T_{\psi}(D_i \varphi)$$
  
=  $-\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \psi(x) [(\partial \varphi / \partial x_i(x))] dx$   
=  $\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \frac{\partial \psi(x)}{\partial s_i} \varphi(x) dx$ 

(by Stokes' theorem)

$$= (T_{D,\psi})(\varphi),$$

so that our extended notion of differentiating distributions makes sense.

An example that illustrates the principle underlying the various residue theorems we shall discuss is obtained by considering the locally  $L^1$  function  $\psi(x)$  on  $\mathbb{R}$  defined by

$$\begin{cases} \psi(x)=0, & x<0, \\ \psi(x)=1, & x \ge 1. \end{cases}$$

Formally—i.e., ignoring the singularity— $\psi'(x)=0$ . However, the distributional derivative is given by

$$(DT_{\psi})(\varphi) = -\int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \varphi'(x)\psi(x)dx$$
$$= -\int_{0}^{\infty} \varphi'(x)dx$$
$$= \varphi(0),$$

i.e.,

$$DT_{\psi} = \delta.$$

The general principle will be

$$DT_{\psi} - T_{D\psi} =$$
 "residue,"

where  $D\psi$  is the derivative of  $\psi$  computed formally. We will expound this in greater detail in a little while.

Another picture of distributions is obtained by looking at the torus  $T = \mathbb{R}^n / (2\pi\mathbb{Z})^n$ . In Section 6 of Chapter 0 on the proof of the Hodge theorem we defined the space  $\mathfrak{P}(T)$  of distributions on the torus and showed that

$$\mathfrak{D}(T) = \bigcup_{s} H_{s},$$

where  $H_s$  is the Sobolev space of formal Fourier series  $T = \sum u_{\xi} e^{i(\xi,x)}$ satisfying  $\sum (1 + ||\xi||^2)^s |u_{\xi}|^2 < \infty$ . By the Sobolev lemma proved there

$$C^{\infty}(T) = \bigcap_{s} H_{s},$$

and for  $\varphi = \sum \varphi_{\xi} e^{i(\xi, x)} \in C^{\infty}(T)$ 

$$T(\varphi)=\sum_{\xi}u_{\xi}\varphi_{\xi}.$$

The  $\delta$ -function is given by

$$\delta = \sum_{\xi} e^{i(\xi, x)}.$$

As usual, the torus will provide an excellent illustration of our general remarks.

Now let  $A_c^q(\mathbb{R}^n)$  be the space of  $C^{\infty}$  q-forms on  $\mathbb{R}^n$  with compact support. In the obvious way the topology on  $C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  may be used componentwise to make  $A_c^q(\mathbb{R}^n)$  into a complete topological vector space.

DEFINITION. The topological dual of  $A_c^{n-q}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  is the space of *currents* of degree q, and is denoted by  $\mathfrak{P}^q(\mathbb{R}^n)$ .

# Examples

1. In the following examples we will denote by  $L^{q}(\mathbb{R}^{n}, loc)$  the q-forms  $\psi = \sum \psi_{I}(x) dx_{I}$  whose coefficient functions are locally  $L^{1}$  functions on  $\mathbb{R}^{n}$ . For such a  $\psi$  there is an associated current  $T_{\psi} \in \mathfrak{P}^{q}(\mathbb{R}^{n})$  defined by

$$T_{\psi}(\varphi) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \psi \wedge \varphi, \qquad \varphi \in A_c^{n-q}(\mathbb{R}^n).$$

368

### DISTRIBUTIONS AND CURRENTS

2. If  $\Gamma$  is a piecewise smooth, oriented (n-q) chain in  $\mathbb{R}^n$ , then  $\Gamma$  defines a current  $T_{\Gamma} \in \mathfrak{N}^q(\mathbb{R}^n)$  by

$$T_{\Gamma}(\varphi) = \int_{\Gamma} \varphi, \qquad \varphi \in A_c^{n-q}(\mathbb{R}^n).$$

In general if we call the support of the current T the smallest closed set S such that  $T(\varphi) = 0$  for all  $\varphi \in A_c^{n-q}(\mathbb{R}^n - S)$ , then clearly  $\sup(T_{\Gamma}) = \Gamma$ .

The exterior derivative on smooth forms induces

$$d: \mathfrak{D}^{q}(\mathbb{R}^{n}) \longrightarrow \mathfrak{D}^{q+1}(\mathbb{R}^{n})$$

defined by

$$(dT)(\varphi) = (-1)^{q+1} T(d\varphi), \qquad \varphi \in A_c^{n-q-1}(\mathbb{R}^n)$$

Then  $d^2=0$ . If  $T=T_{\psi}$  for some smooth form  $\psi \in A^q(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , by Stokes' theorem

$$dT_{\psi}(\varphi) = (-1)^{q+1} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \psi \wedge d\varphi$$
$$= -\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} d(\psi \wedge \varphi) + \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} d\psi \wedge \varphi$$
$$= T_{d\psi}(\varphi).$$

Similarly, for  $T_{\Gamma}$  as in the second example,

$$dT_{\Gamma}(\varphi) = (-1)^{q+1} \int_{\Gamma} d\varphi$$
$$= (-1)^{q+1} \int_{\partial \Gamma} \varphi$$
$$= (-1)^{q+1} T_{\partial \Gamma}(\varphi).$$

Thus, d on the currents induces the usual exterior derivative on the smooth forms and  $\pm \partial$  on the piecewise smooth chains.

Here is an example that interpolates between these two.

3. Suppose that  $\psi \in L^q(\mathbb{R}^n, loc)$  is  $C^{\infty}$  outside a closed set S, and assume moreover that  $d\psi$  on  $\mathbb{R}^n - S$  extends to a locally  $L^1$  form on  $\mathbb{R}^n$ . We define the *residue*  $R(\psi)$  by the equation of currents

$$dT_{\psi} = T_{d\psi} + R(\psi). \tag{(*)}$$

It is clear that the support supp  $R(\psi) \subset S$ .

For example, suppose that we consider the Cauchy kernel

$$\kappa = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \frac{dz}{z}$$

on C. Then  $\kappa \in L^{1,0}(\mathbb{C}, \operatorname{loc})$  and is  $C^{\infty}$  on  $\mathbb{C} - \{0\}$ ; moreover,  $d\kappa = \overline{\partial}\kappa = 0$ 

there. The general version of Cauchy's formula

$$\varphi(0) = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{\mathbb{C}} \frac{\partial\varphi(z)}{\partial\bar{z}} \frac{dz \wedge d\bar{z}}{z}, \qquad \varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{C}),$$

given in Section 1 of Chapter 0 translates into the equation of currents

$$\partial(T_{\kappa}) = \delta_{\{0\}}$$

Equivalently, the residue

$$R\left(\frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}}\frac{dz}{z}\right) = \delta_{\{0\}}$$

of the Cauchy kernel is the  $\delta$ -function at the origin.

We will generalize this, first to  $\mathbb{R}^n$  and then to  $\mathbb{C}^n$ . The notations

$$r^{2} = \sum_{i} x_{i}^{2} = ||x||^{2},$$
  

$$r dr = \sum_{i} x_{i} dx_{i},$$
  

$$\Phi(x) = dx_{1} \wedge \dots \wedge dx_{n},$$
  

$$\Phi_{i}(x) = (-1)^{i-1} x_{i} dx_{1} \wedge \dots \wedge \widehat{dx_{i}} \wedge \dots \wedge dx_{n}$$

will be used. We will also let  $C_n$  stand for a generic constant depending only on *n*. Finally, the operators such as \* that depend on a metric will refer to  $ds^2 = \sum_i (dx_i)^2$ .

We note that the function  $r^{-s}$  is locally integrable for s < n but not for s = n. Define

$$\sigma = C_n \frac{\sum \Phi_i(x)}{\|x\|^n}$$
$$= C_n \frac{*r \, dr}{r^n}.$$

This form  $\sigma$  belongs to  $L^{n-1}(\mathbb{R}^n, loc)$ , is invariant under the proper orthogonal group, and is smooth on  $\mathbb{R}^n - \{0\}$ . Since  $d\Phi_i(x) = \Phi(x)$ , it follows that in  $\mathbb{R}^n - \{0\}$ 

$$d\sigma = C_n \left( \frac{n\Phi(x)}{r^n} - \frac{nrdr \wedge *(rdr)}{r^{n+2}} \right)$$
  
= 0.

By Stokes' theorem, then, the integral

$$\int_{||x||=\epsilon} \sigma$$

of  $\sigma$  over a sphere is independent of the radius  $\varepsilon > 0$ . Consequently,

370

choosing  $C_n$  properly,  $\sigma$  is the unique form on  $\mathbb{R}^n - \{0\}$  that is invariant under proper rotations, orthogonal to the normal dr to spheres, and that has integral 1 over a sphere of any radius. In  $\mathbb{R}^2$  with coordinates  $(x,y) = (r \cos \theta, r \sin \theta)$ ,

$$\sigma = \frac{1}{2\pi} \frac{x \, dy - y \, dx}{x^2 + y^2} = \frac{1}{2\pi} \, d\theta.$$

In general if

 $x = r\omega$ ,

where r = ||x|| and  $\omega \in S^{n-1}$  are polar coordinates in  $\mathbb{R}^n$ , then we may write

$$\sigma = C_n d\omega.$$

For  $\varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , by Stokes' theorem,

$$-\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} d\varphi \wedge \sigma = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} -\int_{\mathbb{R}^n - \{||x|| \le \epsilon\}} d\varphi \wedge \sigma$$
$$= \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \int_{||x|| = \epsilon} \varphi \sigma$$
$$= \varphi(0).$$

Thus, the equation of currents

$$dT_{\sigma} = \delta_{\{0\}}$$

is valid, as is the residue relation

$$R(\sigma)=\delta_{\{0\}}.$$

On  $\mathbb{C}^n \cong \mathbb{R}^{2n}$  the form  $\sigma$  decomposes into type, each component of which is invariant under the unitary group. Up to a constant to be specified in a moment, the component of type (n, n-1) is

$$\beta = C_n \frac{\left(\sum \overline{\Phi_i(z)} \wedge \Phi(z)\right)}{\|z\|^{2n}}$$
$$= C_n \frac{*(r\overline{\partial}r)}{r^{2n}}.$$

Clearly  $\beta \in L^{n,n-1}(\mathbb{C}^n, \text{loc})$ , and since  $\overline{\partial} \overline{\Phi_i(z)} = \overline{\Phi(z)}$ , the same computation as for  $\sigma$  shows that

$$\bar{\partial}\beta = 0$$
 on  $\mathbb{C}^n - \{0\}$ .

Since  $d = \overline{\partial}$  on forms of type (n,q), we may repeat the previous argument to conclude that for a suitable choice of constant,

$$\partial T_{\beta} = \delta_{\{0\}},$$

and therefore the residue

$$R(\beta) = \delta_{\{0\}}.$$

Explicitly, for  $\varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{C}^n)$ ,

$$\varphi(0)=\int_{\mathbb{C}^n}\bar{\partial}\varphi\wedge\beta,$$

and just as in the one-variable case this formula may be extended to noncompactly supported forms to obtain

$$\varphi(0) = \int_{B[r]} \bar{\partial} \varphi \wedge \beta + \int_{\partial B[r]} \varphi \beta,$$

where  $B[r] = \{z \in \mathbb{C}^n : ||z|| \le r\}$  is the ball of radius r in  $\mathbb{C}^n$ . In case  $\varphi \in \mathcal{O}(\mathbb{C}^n)$  is holomorphic, this reduces to the *Bochner-Martinelli formula* 

$$\varphi(0) = \int_{\|z\|=r} \varphi(z) \beta(z,\bar{z}).$$

It is possible to prove these formulas by reducing to the one-variable case in a manner that sheds some additional light on the expression for  $\beta$ . First, we shall show that

$$\beta = C_n(\partial \log ||z||^2) \wedge (\partial \overline{\partial} \log ||z||^2)^{n-1}.$$

**Proof.** Denote by  $\gamma$  the form on the right-hand side of this equation. Since

$$\partial \log ||z||^2 = \frac{(dz,z)}{(z,z)},$$
  
$$\partial \overline{\partial} \log ||z||^2 = \partial \left(\frac{(z,dz)}{(z,z)}\right)$$
  
$$= \frac{(dz,dz)}{(z,z)} - \frac{(dz,z) \wedge (z,dz)}{(z,z)^2},$$

and since  $(dz, z) \wedge (dz, z) = 0$ ,

$$\gamma = C'_n \frac{(dz,z) \wedge (dz,dz)^{n-1}}{\|z\|^{2n}}.$$

The numerator is

$$C'_{n}\left(\sum_{j} \bar{z}_{i} dz_{i}\right) \wedge \left(\sum_{j} dz_{j} \wedge d\bar{z}_{j}\right)^{n-1}$$
  
=  $C''_{n}\left(\sum (-1)^{i-1} \bar{z}_{i} d\bar{z}_{1} \wedge \cdots \wedge d\bar{z}_{n} \wedge dz_{1} \wedge \cdots \wedge dz_{n}\right),$ 

which implies the result.

# DISTRIBUTIONS AND CURRENTS

Now we recall that under the projection

$$\mathbb{C}^n - \{0\} \to \mathbb{P}^{n-1}$$

the Kähler form of the Fubini-Study metric pulls back to

$$\Omega = dd^c \log ||z||^2$$
$$= \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{4\pi} \,\partial\bar{\partial}\log ||z||^2.$$

Let  $\tilde{\mathbb{C}}^n$  be the blow-up of  $\mathbb{C}^n$  at the origin and

$$\pi: \ \tilde{\mathbb{C}}^n \to \mathbb{P}^{n-1}$$

the extension to  $\tilde{\mathbb{C}}^n$  of the projection.  $\tilde{\mathbb{C}}^n$  is the total space of the universal line bundle over projective space, and  $\pi^*\Omega$  is smooth up on  $\tilde{\mathbb{C}}^n$ . Thus, on  $\tilde{\mathbb{C}}^n$ 

$$\pi^*\beta = C_n\theta \wedge (\pi^*\Omega)^{n-1},$$

where  $\theta = \partial \log ||z||^2$  is a (1,0)-form that on each fiber  $\{\lambda z\}_{\lambda \in \mathbb{C}}$  of  $\mathbb{C}^n \to \mathbb{P}^{n-1}$  reduces to  $d\lambda/\lambda$ . Summarizing,  $\pi^*\beta$  on  $\mathbb{C}^n$  is the pullback of the standard volume form on  $\mathbb{P}^{n-1}$  times a form  $\theta$  that reduces to the Cauchy kernel in each fiber of  $\mathbb{C}^n \to \mathbb{P}^{n-1}$ . Using this interpretation, the *n*-variable Bochner-Martinelli formulas may, by pulling forms back to  $\mathbb{C}^n$  and making an obvious iteration of the integrals, be reduced to the one-variable Cauchy formula.

A final remark is that the definition of distributions and currents may be localized. Thus, for U open in  $\mathbb{R}^n$  the space  $\mathfrak{P}(U)$  of distributions on U is the dual of  $C_c^{\infty}(U)$  with the obvious topology. Since a diffeomorphism  $f: U \to V(U, V \text{ open in } \mathbb{R}^n)$  induces a topological isomorphism  $f^*: C_c^{\infty}(V) \to C_c^{\infty}(U)$ , we may define the spaces  $\mathfrak{P}(M)$  and currents  $\mathfrak{P}^*(M)$  on a manifold M.

# **Smoothing and Regularity**

A distribution  $T \in \mathfrak{D}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  is said to be *smooth* in case  $T = T_{\psi}$  for a  $C^{\infty}$  function  $\psi(x)$  on  $\mathbb{R}^n$ . We shall now make precise the sense in which the smooth distributions are dense among all distributions.

Let  $\chi(x) \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  be a nonnegative function supported in a neighborhood of the origin, with

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \chi(x) \, dx = 1.$$

In a little while we shall assume that  $\chi$  is *radially symmetric*, i.e., in polar coordinates  $x = r\omega$ 

$$\chi(x)=\chi(r).$$

We set

$$\chi_{\varepsilon}(x) = \frac{1}{\varepsilon^n} \chi\left(\frac{x}{\varepsilon}\right).$$

If supp  $\chi = K$ , then supp  $\chi_{\epsilon} = \epsilon K$  and

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \chi_{\varepsilon}(x) dx = 1.$$

We remark that

$$T_{\chi_t} \to \delta$$
 as  $\varepsilon \to 0$ 

in the sense that for any test function  $\varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ 

$$\lim_{\varepsilon\to 0}\int_{\mathbb{R}^n}\chi_\varepsilon(x)\varphi(x)\,dx=\varphi(0).$$

To see this, simply note that

$$\min_{x \in \epsilon K} \varphi(x) \leq \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \chi_{\epsilon}(x) \varphi(x) dx \leq \max_{x \in \epsilon K} \varphi(x),$$

which tends to  $\varphi(0)$  as  $\varepsilon \rightarrow 0$ .

Having "smoothed" the  $\delta$ -function, for a general distribution  $T \in \mathfrak{D}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  we consider the function

$$T_{\varepsilon}(x) = T_{y}(\chi_{\varepsilon}(x-y)),$$

where we use the subscript y on T to indicate that we consider  $\chi_{\epsilon}(x-y)$  as a function of y and apply T accordingly.  $T_{\epsilon}(x)$  is a  $C^{\infty}$  function on  $\mathbb{R}^{n}$  with derivatives

$$D^{\alpha}T_{\epsilon}(x) = \pm T_{y}(D_{x}^{\alpha}\chi_{\epsilon}(x-y)).$$

By an abuse of notation, we denote by  $T_{\epsilon}$  the distribution on  $\mathbb{R}^n$  defined by the function  $T_{\epsilon}(x)$ .

The following formal properties of the  $T_e$ 's will be proved:

- 1.  $(T_{\varphi})_{\varepsilon} = T_{\varphi_{\varepsilon}} \text{ for } \varphi(x) \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{n}).$ 2.  $T_{\varepsilon}(\psi) = T(\psi_{\varepsilon}) \text{ for } \psi(x) \in C^{\infty}_{c}(\mathbb{R}^{n}).$
- 3.  $(DT)_{c} = D(T_{c})$  for  $D = \partial^{\alpha}/\partial x^{\alpha}$ .

**Proof of 1.** For  $\psi \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ ,

$$(T_{\varphi})_{\varepsilon}(\psi) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} T_{\varphi_y}(\chi_{\varepsilon}(x-y)\psi(x)dx)$$
$$= \int \int \varphi(y)\chi_{\varepsilon}(x-y)\psi(x)dxdy$$
$$= T_{\varphi_y}(\psi)$$

by interchanging the order of integration.

374

# DISTRIBUTIONS AND CURRENTS

**Proof of 2.** Since T is linear,

$$T(\psi_{\varepsilon}) = T_{y} \left( \int \psi(x) \chi_{\varepsilon}(x-y) dx \right)$$
$$= \int \psi(x) T_{y} \chi_{\varepsilon}(x-y) dx$$
$$= \int \psi(x) T_{\varepsilon}(x) dx$$
$$= T_{\varepsilon}(\psi).$$

**Proof of 3.** We may suppose that  $D = \partial/\partial x_i$ . If  $T = T_{\psi}$  for  $\psi \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  and  $\psi \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ ,

$$DT_{\epsilon}(\varphi) = T_{\epsilon}(-D\varphi)$$

$$= \int \int -\frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial x_{i}}(x)\chi_{\epsilon}(x-y)\psi(y)dxdy$$

$$= \int \chi_{\epsilon}(u) \left(\int -\frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial x_{i}}(x)\psi(x-u)dx\right)du$$

$$= \int \chi_{\epsilon}(u) \left(\int \varphi(x)\frac{\partial \psi}{\partial x_{i}}(x-u)dx\right)du$$

$$= \int \int \frac{\partial \psi}{\partial y_{i}}(y)\varphi(x)\chi_{\epsilon}(x-y)dxdy$$

$$= (DT)_{\epsilon}(\varphi).$$
For a general  $T \in \mathfrak{P}(\mathbb{R}^{n})$  and  $\varphi \in C_{c}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{n})$ ,  
 $(DT)_{\epsilon}(\varphi) = (DT)(\varphi_{\epsilon})$ 

$$= T(-D\varphi_{\epsilon})$$

$$= T(-D\varphi)_{\epsilon} \qquad \text{(by the previous step)}$$
$$= T_{\epsilon}(-D\varphi)$$
$$= DT_{\epsilon}(\varphi),$$

which proves assertion 3.

In particular, we conclude that for any  $\psi \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ 

$$D\psi_{e} \rightarrow D\psi$$

uniformly, and consequently

$$T_{\epsilon}(\psi) \to T(\psi)$$
 as  $\epsilon \to 0$ .

There are, of course, many subtle questions about the convergence of the smoothing process in particular norms, but we need not get into these here.

$$T = \sum_{\#_I = q} T_I dx_I$$

with distribution coefficients  $T_I$  defined by

$$T_I(\varphi) = \pm T(\varphi \, dx_{I^0})$$

for  $\varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . Here  $I^0$  is the index set defined by  $*dx_I = \pm dx_{I^0}$ . The smoothing

$$T_{\varepsilon} = \sum_{I} \left( T_{I} \right)_{\varepsilon} dx_{I}$$

satisfies

$$T_{\varepsilon}(\varphi) \to T(\varphi)$$
 as  $\varepsilon \to 0$ ,  $\varphi \in A_{c}^{n-q}(\mathbb{R}^{n})$ ,

and

$$dT_{\varepsilon} = d(T_{\varepsilon}).$$

We will now use smoothing to prove some regularity results concerning the Laplace equation on distributions

where

$$\Delta T=S,$$

$$\Delta = -\sum_{i} \frac{\partial^2}{\partial x_i^2}.$$

**Lemma.** If  $T \in \mathfrak{D}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  satisfies  $\Delta T = 0$ , then  $T = T_{\varphi}$  for some  $\varphi \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  with  $\Delta \varphi = 0$ .

**Proof.** Smooth functions  $\varphi$  satisfying  $\Delta \varphi = 0$  are said to be harmonic. We shall first prove that harmonic functions obey the mean-value property

$$\varphi(y) = \int_{||x-y||=\epsilon} \varphi(x) \sigma_y(x),$$

where, if

$$\sigma = C_n \frac{*(r\,dr)}{r^n}$$

is the form encountered in the preceding section, then

$$\sigma_{y}(x) = \sigma(x-y)$$

is the invariant volume form on the sphere  $||x-y|| = \varepsilon$  having total area 1. Since the Laplacian is invariant under translations and proper rotations, it will suffice to prove the mean value property when y=0.

We shall apply Stokes' theorem twice to spherical shells  $B[\delta, \varepsilon] = \{\delta \le ||x|| \le \varepsilon\}$ . The first time we take the (n-1)-form

$$\eta = \varphi \sigma.$$

376

# DISTRIBUTIONS AND CURRENTS

Since  $d\sigma = 0$ ,

$$d\eta = C_n d\varphi \wedge \frac{*(r dr)}{r^n} = \pm C_n * d\varphi \wedge \frac{dr}{r^{n-1}},$$

and Stokes' theorem gives

(\*) 
$$\pm C_n \int_{B[\delta,\epsilon]} *d\varphi \wedge \frac{dr}{r^{n-1}} = \int_{||x||=\epsilon} \varphi \sigma - \int_{||x||=\delta} \varphi \sigma.$$

We write

$$*d\varphi \wedge \frac{dr}{r^{n-1}} = *d\varphi \wedge d\gamma,$$

where

$$\gamma = \begin{cases} \log r & \text{in case } n = 2, \\ \left( -\frac{1}{n-2} \right) \frac{1}{r^{n-2}} & \text{in case } n \ge 3. \end{cases}$$

Now

$$d*d\varphi = \pm \Delta \varphi \, dx = 0$$

so that

$$*d\varphi \wedge d\gamma = d(\gamma * d\varphi).$$

Applying Stokes' theorem once again, we may express the integral on the left of (\*) as a difference of integrals

$$C_n \int_{\|x\|=\rho} \gamma * d\varphi$$

For fixed  $\rho$ , this integral is a constant times

$$\int_{||x||=\rho} *d\varphi = \int_{||x||<\rho} d*d\varphi = 0.$$

Thus, for a harmonic function  $\varphi$ ,

$$\int_{||x||=\delta} \varphi \sigma = \int_{||x||=\epsilon} \varphi \sigma.$$

If we let  $\delta \rightarrow 0$ , the left-hand side tends to  $\varphi(0)$ , and the mean-value property is established.

Now we assume that  $\chi(x)$  is radically symmetric. Then a harmonic function  $\varphi$  satisfies  $\varphi_{\varepsilon} = \varphi$  for  $\varepsilon > 0$ . By the formal properties 1-3 of smoothing, a harmonic distribution T satisfies  $T_{\delta} = T$  for  $\delta > 0$ . More precisely, by property 3,

$$\Delta T_{\epsilon} = (\Delta T)_{\epsilon} = 0$$

so that  $T_{\epsilon} = T_{\psi_{\epsilon}}$  for a harmonic function  $\psi_{\epsilon}$ . Then

$$(T_{\epsilon})_{\delta} = T_{(\psi_{\epsilon})_{\delta}} = T_{\psi_{\epsilon}} = T_{\epsilon}$$

and for  $\varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ ,

$$T(\varphi) = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} T_{\epsilon}(\varphi)$$
  
=  $\lim_{\epsilon \to 0} (T_{\epsilon})_{\delta}(\varphi)$   
=  $\lim_{\epsilon \to 0} T_{\epsilon}(\varphi_{\delta})$   
=  $T(\varphi_{\delta})$  (by property 2)  
=  $T_{\delta}(\varphi);$ 

i.e.,

 $T = T_{\delta}$ 

is a smooth distribution as desired.

We now extend regularity to the inhomogeneous equation.

**Lemma.** If  $T \in \mathfrak{D}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  satisfies

$$\Delta T = \eta \in C^{\infty}_{c}(\mathbb{R}^{n}),$$

then  $T = T_{\psi}$  for some  $\psi \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  such that  $\Delta \psi = \eta$ .

**Proof.** We will write down an explicit solution  $\rho \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  to the equation

$$\Delta \rho = \eta,$$

using the classical Green's function

$$G(x,y) = \begin{cases} \frac{1}{\|x-y\|^{n-2}}, & n \ge 3, \\ \log\|x-y\|, & n=2. \end{cases}$$

Then

 $\Delta(T-T_o)=0,$ 

and this lemma follows from the preceding one.

We shall assume that  $n \ge 3$ , the case n=2 being essentially the same. Define

$$\rho(x) = C_n \int_{y \in \mathbb{R}^n} \frac{\eta(y) dy}{\|x - y\|^{n-2}}$$
$$= \pm C_n \int_{u \in \mathbb{R}^n} \frac{\eta(x - u) du}{\|u\|^{n-2}},$$

where the equality follows from the change of variables y = x - u. The second expression shows that  $\rho(x)$  is smooth and

$$\Delta \rho(x) = \pm C_n \int_{u \in \mathbb{R}^n} \frac{\Delta \eta(x-u) du}{\|u\|^{n-2}}$$

Q.E.D.

## DISTRIBUTIONS AND CURRENTS

We will prove that this integral is  $\eta(x)$ . By translating x to the origin, what must be verified is the *Poisson formula* 

$$\eta(0) = C_n \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \frac{\Delta \eta(x) dx}{\|x\|^{n-2}}.$$

In polar coordinates  $x = r\omega$ , where r = ||x|| and  $\omega \in S^{n-1}$ ,

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{\Delta\eta(x)\,dx}{\|x\|^{n-2}} &= \frac{d*d\eta}{r^{n-2}} \\ &= d\left(\frac{*d\eta}{r^{n-2}}\right) \pm \left(\frac{1}{n-2}\right) \frac{dr\wedge *d\eta}{r^{n-1}} \\ &= d\left(\frac{*d\eta}{r^{n-2}}\right) \pm \left(\frac{1}{n-2}\right) \frac{d\eta\wedge *(r\,dr)}{r^n} \\ &= d\left(\frac{*d\eta}{r^{n-2}}\right) \pm \left(\frac{1}{n-2}\right) d(\eta\sigma). \end{aligned}$$

We apply Stokes' theorem to the region  $\mathbb{R}^n - \{ \|x\| \le \epsilon \}$  and to each of the forms on the right-hand side. Thus

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \frac{\Delta \eta(x) dx}{\|x\|^{n-2}} = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n - \{\|x\| \le \epsilon\}} \frac{\Delta \eta(x) dx}{\|x\|^{n-2}}$$
$$= A_{\epsilon} + B_{\epsilon},$$

where

$$A_{\varepsilon} = \pm \int_{||x|| = \varepsilon} \frac{*d\eta}{\varepsilon^{n-2}} = \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{n-2}} \int_{||x|| < \varepsilon} \Delta \eta \, dx$$
  

$$\to 0 \qquad \text{as } \varepsilon \to 0,$$

since  $\Delta \eta$  is  $C^{\infty}$ , and so

$$\int_{\|x\| \leq \varepsilon} \Delta \eta = \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^n);$$

and where

$$B_{\varepsilon} = \text{constant} \int_{\|x\| = \varepsilon} \eta \sigma$$
  
  $\rightarrow \eta(0) \quad \text{as } \varepsilon \rightarrow 0$ 

for a suitable choice of the constant  $C_n$ . This proves the Poisson formula, and hence the lemma.

Regularity also works locally:

**Lemma.** Given an open set  $U \subset \mathbb{R}^n$  and  $T \in \mathfrak{D}(U)$  with  $\Delta T = 0$ , then  $T = T_{\psi}$  for a function  $\psi$  harmonic in U.

**Proof.** Given  $V \subset U$  a relatively compact open subset, then for  $\varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(V)$  and  $\varepsilon$  sufficiently small,  $\operatorname{supp} \varphi_{\varepsilon} \subset U$ . We can then define  $T_{\varepsilon}$  by

$$T_{\epsilon}(\varphi) = T(\varphi_{\epsilon}),$$

and repeat the previous argument to conclude that  $T_{\epsilon} = T_{\psi_{\nu}}$  for some  $\psi_{\nu}$  harmonic in V. Since  $\psi_{\nu}$  is the same for all  $\epsilon$ , if  $V \subset W \subset U$  we have  $\psi_{W}|_{\nu} = \psi_{\nu}$ . Consequently there is a harmonic function  $\psi$  in U such that  $T = T_{\psi}$ .

As an application we have the

**Regularity for the**  $\bar{\partial}$ -operator. If  $U \subset \mathbb{C}^n$  is an open set and  $T \in \mathfrak{D}(U)$  satisfies  $\bar{\partial}T = 0$ , then  $T = T_f$  for some  $f \in \mathfrak{O}(U)$ .

Proof. By one of our Hodge identities from Section 6 of Chapter 0,

$$\Delta = \sqrt{-1} \Lambda \partial \bar{\partial}$$

on  $\mathbb{C}^n$ . Thus,  $\bar{\partial}T=0 \Rightarrow \Delta T=0$ , and so  $T=T_f$  for some  $f \in C^{\infty}(U)$  by the preceding lemma. But then  $0=\bar{\partial}T_f=T_{\bar{\partial}f}\Rightarrow \bar{\partial}f=0$  and  $f\in \mathfrak{G}(U)$ . Q.E.D.

Finally, we will tie up the remaining loose end in Section 6 of Chapter 0 on the proof of the Hodge theorem. Namely, referring to Regularity Lemma I in the subsection entitled "Proof of the Hodge Theorem II: Global Theory" we want to prove that if  $\varphi$  lies in the Sobolev space  $\Re_{s}^{r,q}(M)$  and  $\psi \in \Re_{s}^{p,q}(M)$  is a weak solution of the equation

$$\Delta \psi = \varphi,$$

then  $\psi \in \mathcal{H}^{p,q}_{s+2}(M)$ . Writing  $P = \bar{\partial} + \bar{\partial}^*$ ,  $P^2 = \Delta$ . Therefore, we consider the weak equation

 $(*) \qquad \qquad P\theta = \eta$ 

and show that if  $\eta \in \mathcal{H}^{p,q}_{s}(M)$ , then  $\theta \in \mathcal{H}^{p,q}_{s+1}(M)$ . If  $\rho \in C^{\infty}(M)$ , then  $P(\rho \theta) = P(\rho) \wedge \theta + \rho P(\theta)$  $= P(\rho) \wedge \theta + \rho \eta$ .

It will consequently suffice to prove the regularity assertion about weak solutions of the equation (\*) for forms compactly supported in a fixed coordinate patch on M. This coordinate patch may be taken to be diffeomorphic to  $\mathbb{R}^n$ , so that what we must show is the following

**Regularity Lemma II.** Let Pu = Qu + Ru, where

$$(Qu)_i = \sum_{k,j} a_{ij}^k(x) \frac{\partial u_j(x)}{\partial x_k},$$
  
$$(Ru)_i = \sum_j b_{ij}(x) u_j(x),$$
be a first-order differential operator with  $C^{\infty}$  coefficients satisfying the Gårding inequality

$$||Pu||_0 + ||u||_0 \ge ||u||_1$$

for compactly supported u. If the distribution equation

$$Pu = v$$

holds for some compactly supported v in the Sobolev space  ${\mathbb H}_s,$  then  $u \in {\mathbb H}_{s+1}.$ 

**Proof.** We define the smoothing

$$u_{\varepsilon}(x) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} u_{\varepsilon}(y) \chi_{\varepsilon}(x-y) \, dy$$

as above. The  $L^2$  norm

$$||u_{\varepsilon} - u||_{0}^{2} \rightarrow 0$$
 as  $\varepsilon \rightarrow 0$ ,

since the convergence  $u_e \rightarrow u$  is uniform. If we can prove that the Sobolev norms

$$\|u_{\varepsilon}\|_{s+1}$$

are uniformly bounded for  $0 < \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_0$ , then, taking a sequence  $\varepsilon_k \downarrow 0$ , a subsequence of  $u_{\varepsilon_k}$  will converge weakly to an element u' of  $\mathcal{H}_{s+1}$ , and u' must be equal to u.

By the Gårding inequality in our assumption, we can bound the  $\mathcal{H}_{s+1}$ norm of  $u_{\epsilon}$  in terms of the  $\mathcal{H}_s$ -norms of  $Qu_{\epsilon}$  and  $u_{\epsilon}$ . Inductively, we may assume that  $u \in \mathcal{H}_s$ , and then the s-norm of  $u_{\epsilon}$  is bounded by the s-norm of u.

It remains to bound the s-norm of  $Qu_{\epsilon}$ . We know how to bound the s-norm of  $(Qu)_{\epsilon} = -(Ru)_{\epsilon} + v_{\epsilon}$ , and so we must bound the s-norm of the difference

$$(**) \qquad (Qu)_{\epsilon} - Q(u_{\epsilon}).$$

For constant-coefficient operators this is zero, and so in general we may expect a bound in terms of the *s*-norm of *u* and 1-norm of the  $a_{ij}^k(x)$ 's. For simplicity we do the case s = 0, the general argument being the same. The *i*th component of (**\*\***) is

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial x^k} \left( \sum_{j,k} a_{ij}^k u_j \right) - \sum_{j,k} a_{ij}^k \frac{\partial}{\partial x^k} (u_j)_{\epsilon} - \left( \sum_{j,k} \frac{\partial a_{ij}^k}{\partial x^k} u_j \right)_{\epsilon}$$

The last term is bounded by a constant times the  $L^2$ -norm of u. The other term is

$$\frac{1}{\varepsilon^{n+1}}\sum_{j,k}\int_{\mathbf{R}^n}(D_k\chi)\Big(\frac{y}{\varepsilon}\Big)\Big(a_{ij}^k(x-y)-a_{ij}^k(x)\Big)u_j(x-y)\,dy,$$

Q.E.D.

and the Minkowski inequality implies that its  $L_2$ -norm is less than

$$\left(\frac{C}{\varepsilon^{n+1}}\int_{\|y\| \le \varepsilon K} \left| (D_k \chi) \left(\frac{y}{\varepsilon}\right) \right| |y| \, dy \right) \|u\|_0 \le C' \|u\|_0$$

for suitable constants C, C'.

## **Cohomology of Currents**

On a manifold M we have defined the *complex of currents*  $(\mathfrak{D}^*(M), d)$ . The inclusion of smooth forms into the currents gives a natural map

$$H^*_{\mathsf{DR}}(M) \to H^*(\mathfrak{T}(M), d)$$

from de Rham cohomology into the cohomology computed from currents. We will prove that this mapping is an isomorphism. By de Rham's theorem the same is true of the mapping

$$H^*(M, \operatorname{sing}) \to H^*(\mathfrak{O}^*(M), d)$$

from the cohomology of piecewise smooth singular chains into the cohomology of currents. If  $\Gamma$  is a piecewise smooth (n-p)-cycle, then there will be a smooth, closed p-form  $\psi$  such that the equation of currents

$$T_{\Gamma} = T_{\psi} + dR$$

will be satisfied. Although we will not prove it, one may think of R as the current defined by a (p-1)-form  $\eta$  that is integrable on M,  $C^{\infty}$  on  $M-\Gamma$ , and where  $d\eta = -\psi$  on  $M-\Gamma$ . Then the equation above becomes

$$dT_{\eta} - T_{d\eta} = T_{\Gamma}$$

which is a residue formula of the sort discussed above.

Before doing this, we note that if M is a complex manifold, then we also have the complex  $(\mathfrak{D}^{p,*}(M),\overline{\partial})$  of currents of type (p,q). We will also prove that the map

$$H^{p,*}_{\overline{a}}(M) \to H^*(\mathfrak{V}^{p,*}(M),\overline{\partial})$$

is an isomorphism. Since both proofs are essentially the same, we will do the complex case.

Let  $\mathfrak{D}^{p,q}$  be the sheaf of currents of type (p,q). Then there is a *complex* of sheaves

(\*) 
$$0 \to \Omega^p \to \mathfrak{P}^{p,0} \xrightarrow{\mathfrak{d}} \mathfrak{P}^{p,1} \to \cdots \xrightarrow{\mathfrak{d}} \mathfrak{P}^{p,n} \to 0.$$

Since distributions may be multiplied by  $C^{\infty}$  functions, the sheaves  $\mathfrak{D}^{p,q}$  admit partitions of unity. Consequently,  $H^k(M, \mathfrak{D}^{p,q}) = 0$  for k > 0, and the sheaf-theoretic proof of the de Rham and Dolbeault theorems from Section 3 of Chapter 0 will apply verbatim if we can prove that (\*) is exact. In other words, we must establish the  $\overline{\partial}$ -Poincaré lemma for currents.

382

#### DISTRIBUTIONS AND CURRENTS

The first step is just the regularity theorem for the  $\bar{\partial}$ -operator. Note that this step is trivial for the full exterior derivative d.

To prove the  $\bar{\partial}$ -Poincaré lemma for higher-degree currents, we shall give another proof for the  $C^{\infty}$  case that can be adapted to currents. This proof will be based on finding a homotopy operator

$$K\colon A^{0,q}_c(\mathbb{C}^n)\to A^{0,q-1}(\mathbb{C}^n).$$

The construction of K is based on the Bochner-Martinelli formula above, and the explicit expression will turn out to be useful in proving the holomorphic Lefschetz fixed-point formula.

Some notation will be helpful in defining K. Given complex manifolds M and N with local holomorphic coordinates z and w, the forms on the product  $M \times N$  decompose into *bitype*, where, e.g.,

$$A^{(p,q)(r,s)}(M\times N)$$

denotes the  $C^{\infty}$  forms having type (p,q) in dz's and (r,s) in dw's, and therefore type (p+r,q+s) on  $M \times N$ . We set

$$\Phi(\zeta) = d\zeta_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge d\zeta_n,$$

$$\Phi_i(\zeta) = (-1)^{i-1} \zeta_i d\zeta_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge \widehat{d\zeta_i} \wedge \cdots \wedge d\zeta_n,$$

and define the Bochner-Martinelli kernel on  $\mathbb{C}^n \times \mathbb{C}^n$  by

$$k(z,w) = C_n \frac{\sum \overline{\Phi_i(z-w)} \wedge \Phi(w)}{\|z-w\|^{2n}}$$

This form has singularities along the diagonal z = w and is integrable on  $\mathbb{C}^n \times \mathbb{C}^n$ . Its decomposition into bitype is

$$k(z,w) \in \bigoplus_{q=1}^{n} L^{(0,q-1)(n,n-q)}(\mathbb{C}^n \times \mathbb{C}^n, \operatorname{loc}).$$

We then define

$$K\colon A^{0,q}_{c}(\mathbb{C}^{n})\to A^{0,q-1}(\mathbb{C}^{n})$$

by

$$(K\varphi)(z) = \int_{w \in \mathbb{C}^n} k(z,w) \wedge \varphi(w).$$

This integral makes sense, since k is integrable and  $\varphi$  has compact support. With the usual change of variables u = z - w,

$$(K\varphi)(z) = \int_{u \in \mathbb{C}^n} k(z, z-u) \wedge \varphi(z-u)$$

is  $C^{\infty}$  in z since only  $||u||^{2n}$  will appear in the denominator of the integrand.

We note that  $K\varphi$  does not have compact support. There are analogues of  $K\varphi$  for forms  $\varphi \in A_c^{p,q}(\mathbb{C}^n)$   $(p \neq 0)$ , but we shall leave it to the reader to write these out.

What we need to know about K is the homotopy formula

$$\overline{\partial}K + K\overline{\partial} = \text{identity.}$$

Proof. Since

$$\overline{\partial} \left( \frac{\sum \overline{\Phi_i(\zeta)}}{\|\zeta\|^{2n}} \right) = \frac{n \overline{\Phi(\zeta)}}{\|\zeta\|^{2n}} - \frac{n \overline{\partial}(\zeta,\zeta) \wedge \sum \Phi_i(\zeta)}{\|\zeta\|^{2n+2}}$$
$$= \frac{n}{\|\zeta\|^{2n}} \left[ \overline{\Phi(\zeta)} - \frac{\left(\sum \zeta_i \overline{d\zeta_i}\right) \wedge \left(\overline{\sum \Phi_i(\zeta)}\right)}{\|\zeta\|^2} \right]$$
$$= 0,$$

we see that formally  $\bar{\partial}k(z,w)=0$ . Ignoring for a moment the singularities, for a test form  $\psi \in A_c^{n,n-q+1}(\mathbb{C}^n)$  Stokes' theorem gives

$$0 = \int_{\mathbb{C}^n \times \mathbb{C}^n} d(\psi(z) \wedge k(z, w) \wedge \varphi(w))$$
  
= 
$$\int_{\mathbb{C}^n \times \mathbb{C}^n} \overline{\partial}(\psi(z) \wedge k(z, w) \wedge \varphi(w))$$
  
= 
$$\int_{\mathbb{C}^n \times \mathbb{C}^n} \overline{\partial}\psi(z) \wedge k(z, w) \wedge \varphi(w) \pm \int_{\mathbb{C}^n \times \mathbb{C}^n} \psi(z) \wedge k(z, w) \wedge \overline{\partial}\varphi(w).$$

This equation says that, considering  $K_{\varphi} = K\varphi \in A^{0,q-1}(\mathbb{C}^n)$  as a current operating on  $A_c^{n,n-q+1}(\mathbb{C}^n)$ ,

$$\overline{\partial}K_{\varphi} + K_{\varphi}\overline{\partial} = 0.$$

Of course this formal computation is not correct, because in applying Stokes' theorem the singularities of the kernel along the diagonal come into the picture. Referring to the previously established Bochner-Martinelli formula,

$$\eta(0) = C_n \int_{\mathbb{C}^n} \bar{\partial} \eta(\zeta) \wedge \frac{\sum \overline{\Phi_i(\zeta)} \wedge \Phi(\zeta)}{\|\zeta\|^{2n}}$$

for  $\eta \in \mathbb{C}^{\infty}_{c}(\mathbb{C}^{n})$ , it seems pretty clear that the correction term that must be added to the right-hand side of (\*) is just the identity. This may be proved by writing everything out and using the Bochner-Martinelli formula, but

384

since it is completely straightforward to carry out the computation, we will not do it here.

A first application of the homotopy formula is another proof of the  $\bar{\partial}$ -Poincaré lemma for smooth forms. Given a  $\bar{\partial}$ -closed form  $\varphi \in A^{0,q}(U)$ , where  $U \subset \mathbb{C}^n$  is an open set, we may find a relatively compact open subset  $V \subset U$  and bump function  $\rho \in C_c^{\infty}(U)$  with  $\rho \equiv 1$  on V. Then  $\rho \varphi \in A_c^{0,q}(\mathbb{C}^n)$ , and

$$(\rho\varphi)(z) = \overline{\partial}(K\rho\varphi)(z) + K(\overline{\partial}(\rho\varphi))(z).$$

Restricting to V,

$$\varphi(z) = \overline{\partial}(K\rho\varphi)(z) \qquad (z \in V).$$

Now, suppose we say that a current  $T \in \mathfrak{D}^{0,q}(\mathbb{C}^n)$  is compactly supported if, for some relatively compact open set  $U \subset \mathbb{C}^n$ ,  $T(\varphi) = 0$  whenever  $\operatorname{supp} \varphi \subset \mathbb{C}^n - U$ . Such a current may then be defined on all of  $A^{n,n-q}(\mathbb{C}^n)$ , not just on the forms with compact support. Using this device, we may define KT for a compactly supported current T by

$$KT(\varphi) = T(K\varphi), \qquad \varphi \in A_c^{n,n-q+1}(\mathbb{C}^n).$$
  
Then  $KT \in \mathfrak{N}^{0,q-1}(\mathbb{C}^n)$ , and for a test form  $\psi \in A_c^{n,n-q}(\mathbb{C}^n)$ ,  
 $(\bar{\partial}(KT))(\psi) + (K(\bar{\partial}T))(\psi) = (KT)(\bar{\partial}\psi) + (\bar{\partial}T)(K\psi)$   
 $= T(K\bar{\partial}\psi + \bar{\partial}K\psi)$   
 $= T_{\psi},$ 

so that, with this interpretation, the homotopy formula makes sense for compactly supported currents. In particular, the proof of the  $\bar{\partial}$ -Poincaré lemma for smooth forms may be extended verbatim to prove the result for currents.

This completes the argument establishing the isomorphisms

$$H^{p,*}_{\overline{\partial}}(M) \longrightarrow H^{p,*}(\mathfrak{P}^{p,*}(M),\overline{\partial}),$$
  
$$H^{*}_{\mathsf{DR}}(M) \longrightarrow H^{*}(\mathfrak{P}^{*}(M),d),$$

which we shall refer to as smoothing of cohomology.

# 2. APPLICATIONS OF CURRENTS TO COMPLEX ANALYSIS

### Currents Associated to Analytic Varieties

Let *M* be a complex manifold. The currents  $\mathfrak{D}^{p,p}(M)$  of type (p,p) are the continuous linear functionals on the compactly supported forms  $A_c^{n-p,n-p}(M)$ . A (p,p) current *T* is real in case  $T = \overline{T}$  in the sense that

 $\overline{T(\varphi)} = T(\overline{\varphi})$  for all  $\varphi \in A_c^{n-p,n-p}(M)$ , and a real current is *positive* in case

$$(\sqrt{-1})^{p(p-1)/2}T(\eta\wedge\bar{\eta}) \ge 0, \qquad \eta\in A_c^{n-p,0}(M).$$

Especially noteworthy are the closed, positive currents. Note that for real  $T \in \mathbb{O}^{p,p}(M)$ ,

$$dT = 0 \Leftrightarrow \partial T = \overline{\partial} T = 0.$$

The positivity of a current implies that it is order zero in the sense of distributions. For example, a current  $T \in \mathbb{O}^{1,1}(M)$  is locally written as

$$T = \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} \sum_{i,j} t_{ij} dz_i \wedge d\bar{z}_j,$$

a differential form with distribution coefficients defined by

 $t_{ij}(\alpha) = (-1)^{n+i+j} (\alpha \, dz_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge \widehat{dz_i} \wedge \cdots \wedge dz_n \wedge d\overline{z_1} \wedge \cdots \wedge \widehat{dz_j} \wedge \cdots \wedge d\overline{z_n}).$ The current is real if  $\overline{t_{ij}} = t_{ji}$ , and positive if for any  $\lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_n$  the distribution

$$\alpha \to T(\lambda)(\alpha) = \left(\sum_{i,j} t_{ij} \lambda_i \overline{\lambda}_j\right)(\alpha)$$

is nonnegative on positive functions. In this case, by taking monotone limits we may extend the domain of definition of  $T(\lambda)$  to a suitable class of functions—including all the continuous functions—in  $L^1(M, \text{loc})$  that are integrable for the positive measure  $T(\lambda)$ . A similar discussion applies to positive (p,p) currents.

## Examples

1. Let  $Z \subset M$  be a codimension-*p* analytic subvariety with  $Z^* = Z - Z_s$  the set of smooth points. In the subsection on calculus on complex manifolds in Section 2 of Chapter 0 we proved what, in the language of currents, amounts to the assertion that the map

$$\varphi \to \int_{Z^*} \varphi, \qquad \varphi \in A_c^{n-p,n-p}(M),$$

defines a closed, positive current  $T_Z$ . This example is of fundamental importance.

The cohomology class defined by  $T_z$  together with the isomorphism

$$H^*_{\mathrm{DR}}(M) \cong H^*(\mathfrak{O}^*(M), d)$$

is the fundamental class of Z.

2. A smooth (1, 1) form

$$\omega = \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} \left( \sum_{i,j} h_{ij} dz_i \wedge d\bar{z}_j \right)$$

is real if  $\bar{h}_{ij} = h_{ji}$ , strictly positive if the matrix  $h_{ij}$  is positive definite, and closed exactly when the corresponding hermitian metric

$$ds^2 = \sum_{i,j} h_{ij} dz_i d\bar{z}_j$$

is Kähler. The powers  $\omega^p$  of a Kähler form define closed, positive (p,p) currents.

3. A real function  $\varphi \in L^1(M, loc)$  is said to be *plurisubharmonic* in case  $\sqrt{-1} \partial \overline{\partial} \varphi$  is a positive (1, 1) current. Here the derivatives are taken in the sense of distributions. Plurisubharmonic functions define potentials especially suitable for complex function theory.

**Lemma (\partial \overline{\partial}-Poincaré Lemma).** Let T be a closed, positive (1, 1) current. Then locally

$$T = \sqrt{-1} \ \partial \bar{\partial} \varphi$$

for a real plurisubharmonic function  $\varphi$ , which is unique up to adding the real part of a holomorphic function.

**Proof.** By the  $\bar{\partial}$ -Poincaré lemma, locally

$$T = -\sqrt{-1} \, \bar{\partial} \eta$$

for some current  $\eta$  of type (1,0). The current  $\partial \eta$  is of type (2,0), and  $\bar{\partial}(\partial \eta) = -\partial \bar{\partial} \eta = (1/\sqrt{-1})\partial T = 0$ . By the regularity theorem for the  $\bar{\partial}$ -operator,  $\partial \eta$  is a closed holomorphic 2-form, and so by the *d*-Poincaré lemma for holomorphic forms  $\partial \eta = d\xi$  for a holomorphic 1-form  $\xi$ . Then  $T = -\sqrt{-1} \bar{\partial} \eta'$ , where  $\eta' = \eta - \xi$  satisfies  $\partial \eta' = 0$ . Now, by the  $\partial$ -Poincaré lemma,  $\eta' = \partial \gamma$  for some distribution  $\gamma$ ;  $\varphi = \frac{1}{2}(\gamma + \overline{\gamma})$  is then a real distribution satisfying  $\sqrt{-1} \partial \overline{\partial} \varphi = T$ .

Using the fact that  $\sqrt{-1} \partial \overline{\partial} \varphi$  is a distribution of order zero, it may be proved that  $\varphi$  is a locally  $L^1$  function, but we will not completely prove this, since we do not need it. Intuitively, the argument is that

$$\Delta \varphi = \sqrt{-1} \Lambda \partial \bar{\partial} \varphi$$

is a distribution of order zero, hence it is (more or less) in the Sobolev space  $H_0$ . By the regularity theorem, then,  $\varphi$  is (more or less) in the Sobolev space  $H_2$ .

The function  $\varphi$  is called a *potential* for *T*, and it is unique up to adding a real function  $\gamma$  with  $\partial \overline{\partial} \gamma = 0$ . If  $\gamma$  is any such function then  $\partial \gamma$  is a  $\overline{\partial}$ -closed current of type (1,0), and so again by regularity is a closed holomorphic 1-form. Setting  $f(z) = \int_{z_0}^{z} \partial \gamma$ , then, we have  $\gamma = \operatorname{Re} f$ . Q.E.D.

If  $T = T_{\omega}$  is the current associated to a Kähler metric, then its potential function  $\varphi$  is smooth. For instance,  $\varphi(z) = ||z||^2$  is a global potential function for the Euclidean metric on  $\mathbb{C}^n$ .

At the other extreme we have the

**Lemma (Poincaré-Lelong Equation).** If the holomorphic function  $f \in O(M)$  has divisor the analytic hypersurface Z, then the equation of currents

$$T_Z = \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{\pi} \, \partial \bar{\partial} \log |f|$$

is valid.

**Proof.** Around a smooth point we may choose coordinates  $(z_1, \ldots, z_n)$  such that  $f(z) = z_n$ . Then

$$\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{\pi} \,\partial\bar{\partial}\log|f| = \bar{\partial}\left(\frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \,\partial\log f\right)$$
$$= \bar{\partial}\left(\frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \,\frac{dz_n}{z_n}\right)$$
$$= T_{\{z_n=0\}}$$

by an obvious extension of the 1-variable Cauchy formula (in distributional form)

$$\bar{\partial}\left(\frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}}\frac{dz}{z}\right) = \delta_{\{0\}}$$

allowing dependence on parameters.

Next, suppose that  $p(w) = w^n + a_1 w^{n-1} + \cdots + a_0$  is a polynomial in one complex variable, possibly with repeated roots. Then we have the distribution equation

$$\overline{\partial}\left(\frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}}\frac{p'(w)dw}{p(w)}\right)=\sum_{p(w_{\nu})=0}\delta_{w_{\nu}}.$$

This means that the 1-form  $\partial \log p(w)$  is integrable, and moreover for  $\alpha \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{C})$ ,

$$\frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}}\int\int\frac{\partial\alpha(w)}{\partial\overline{w}}\frac{p'(w)}{p(w)}\,dw\wedge d\overline{w}=\sum_{p(w_{\nu})=0}\alpha(w_{\nu}).$$

The formula follows by writing  $p(w) = \prod_{\nu=1}^{n} (w - w_{\nu})$  and using the Cauchy formula on each factor.

Returning to the general Poincaré-Lelong formula, we must show that  $\log |f|$  is integrable and

$$\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{\pi} \int_{M} \log|f| \,\overline{\partial} \, \partial \varphi = \int_{Z^*} \varphi$$

for  $\varphi \in A_c^{n-1,n-1}(M)$ . The problem is local around a point  $p \in Z$  with local coordinates  $(z_1, \ldots, z_n)$ . We may assume that  $f(z_1, \ldots, z_n)$  is a Weierstrass polynomial in  $z_n$  and that

$$\varphi = \alpha(z) dz_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge dz_{n-1} \wedge d\overline{z}_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge d\overline{z}_{n-1},$$

since these forms generate all forms under coordinate stretchings,

$$z'_1 = z_1, \ldots, z'_{n-1} = z_{n-1}, \qquad z'_n = \beta_1 z_1 + \cdots + \beta_{n-1} z_{n-1} + z_n$$

Effectively, then, we are reduced to 2-variables (z, w), where

$$\varphi = \alpha(z,w) dz \wedge dz$$

and

$$f(z,w) = w^{n} + a_{1}(z)w^{n-1} + \cdots + a_{0}(z) = \prod_{\nu=1}^{n} (w - w_{\nu}(z))$$

is a Weierstrass polynomial. By iteration, the integral in question is a constant times

$$\int_{|z| \leq 1} \left( \int_{|w| \leq 1} \log |f(z,w)| \frac{\partial^2 \alpha(z,w)}{\partial w \, \partial \overline{w}} \, dw \wedge d\overline{w} \right) dz \wedge \overline{dz} \, .$$

Applying first Stokes' theorem and then the polynomial result to the inner integral gives

$$\int_{|z| \leq 1} \left( \sum_{\nu} \alpha(z, w_{\nu}(z)) \right) dz \wedge d\bar{z} = \int_{Z} \varphi. \qquad \text{Q.E.D.}$$

One may suspect that a general closed, positive current should be somewhere between the smooth currents and those supported by analytic varieties. This turns out to be basically true, and in order to describe what is known, we show how a closed, positive current  $T \in \mathbb{O}^{p,p}(U)$  an open set U in  $\mathbb{C}^n$  has associated to each point p a Lelong number

$$\Theta(T,p) \ge 0,$$

which is identically zero for smooth currents, and where at the other extreme

$$\Theta(T_Z, p) = \operatorname{mult}_p(Z)$$

gives the multiplicity of an analytic variety Z at a point.

For simplicity we assume  $U = \mathbb{C}^n$ , p is the origin, and we use the notations

$$B[r] = \{z \in \mathbb{C}^n : ||z|| \leq r\},$$
  

$$\chi(r) = \text{characteristic function of } B[r],$$
  

$$B[r, R] = \{z \in \mathbb{C}^n : r \leq ||z|| \leq R\} \qquad (r < R),$$
  

$$\omega = \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} \left(\sum_i dz_i \wedge d\bar{z}_i\right).$$

As mentioned above, by taking monotone limits the current T may be defined on suitable  $L^1$ -forms, such as  $\chi(r)\omega^{n-p}$ . In case  $T = T_Z$ ,

$$T_{Z}(\chi(r)\omega^{n-p}) = \int_{Z \cap B[r]} \omega^{n-p}$$
  
= volume of  $(Z \cap B[r])$ 

by the Wirtinger theorem from Section 2 of Chapter 0. In general we set

$$\Theta(T,p,r) = \frac{1}{r^{2n-2p}} T(\chi(r)\omega^{n-p})$$

and shall prove the

**Lemma.**  $\Theta(T, p, r)$  is an increasing function of r.

**Proof.** The smoothing  $T_e$  of a closed, positive current is again a closed, positive current. Using this it will suffice to prove the lemma when  $T = T_{\psi}$  for a smooth, closed (p,p) form  $\psi$ . Then

$$\Theta(T,p,r) = \frac{1}{r^{2n-2p}} \int_{B[r]} \psi \wedge \omega^{n-p}$$
  
=  $\left(\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2}\right)^{n-p} \frac{1}{r^{2n-2p}} \int_{B[r]} \psi \wedge \left(\partial \bar{\partial} ||z||^2\right)^{n-p}$   
=  $\left(\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2}\right)^{n-p} \frac{1}{r^{2n-2p}} \int_{B[r]} d(\psi \wedge \bar{\partial} ||z||^2 \wedge \left(\partial \bar{\partial} ||z||^2\right)^{n-p-1},$ 

since  $\psi$  is closed,

$$= \left(\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2}\right)^{n-p} \frac{1}{r^{2n-2p}} \int_{\partial B[r]} \psi \wedge \overline{\partial} ||z||^2 \wedge \left(\partial \overline{\partial} ||z||^2\right)^{n-p-1}$$

by Stokes' theorem.

Now on the sphere ||z|| = r,

$$0 = d(z,z) = (dz,z) + (z,dz)$$
$$\Rightarrow \partial\bar{\partial}\log(z,z) = \partial\left(\frac{(z,dz)}{(z,z)}\right) = \frac{(dz,dz)}{(z,z)}$$

since  $(dz,z)\wedge(z,dz) = -(dz,z)\wedge(dz,z) = 0$ . The last integral is therefore equal to

$$\left(\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2}\right)^{n-p}\int_{||z||=r}\psi\wedge\bar{\partial}\log||z||^2\wedge\left(\partial\bar{\partial}\log||z||^2\right)^{n-p-1}.$$

By Stokes' theorem, for r < R (remembering that p is the origin)

$$\begin{split} \Theta(T_{\psi},p,R) &- \Theta(T_{\psi},p,r) \\ &= \int_{\partial B[r,R]} \psi \wedge \left\{ \left(\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2}\right)^{n-p} \bar{\partial} \log \|z\|^2 \wedge \left(\partial \bar{\partial} \log \|z\|^2\right)^{n-p-1} \right\} \\ &= \pi^{n-p} \int_{B[r,R]} \psi \wedge \Omega^{n-p}, \end{split}$$

where

$$\Omega = \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi} \,\partial\bar{\partial}\log\|z\|^2$$

is the pullback to  $\mathbb{C}^n$  of the Fubini-Study metric on  $\mathbb{P}^{n-1}$ . Since  $\psi \wedge \Omega^{n-p} \ge 0$ , we have proved the lemma. Q.E.D.

DEFINITION. The Lelong number is

$$\Theta(T,p) = \frac{1}{\pi^{n-p}} \lim_{r\to 0} \Theta(T,p,r).$$

It is clear that  $\Theta(T,p) \ge 0$  and is identically equal to zero in case T is a smooth current. As indicated above

$$\Theta(T_Z, p) = \operatorname{mult}_p(Z)$$

for currents defined by analytic varieties.

Sketch of proof. By the proof of the previous lemma,

$$\Theta(T_Z,0) = \lim_{r \to 0} \int_{Z[r]} \Omega^{n-1},$$

where  $Z[r] \subset \mathbb{P}^{n-1}$  is the set of lines  $\overrightarrow{oq}$  for  $q \in Z \cap B[r]$  and  $\Omega$  is the standard Kähler form on  $\mathbb{P}^{n-1}$ . The limiting position of Z[r] as  $r \downarrow 0$  is the tangent cone C(Z) to Z at the origin, and by the Wirtinger theorem applied this time to the projective space  $\mathbb{P}^{n-1}$ ,

$$\int_{C(Z)} \Omega^{n-p} = \text{degree} (C(Z))$$
$$= \text{mult}_{\{0\}}(Z). \qquad Q.E.D.$$

This proof is not too difficult to make precise, and it is essentially obvious in case the origin is a smooth point of Z, which is all we shall use. Since the Lelong number is semicontinuous, it follows that

$$\Theta(T_Z,p) \ge 1$$

for  $p \in Z$ .

Building upon previous work by several authors, Siu has recently proved that for a general closed, positive current T the set of points where

$$\Theta(T,p) \geq \varepsilon > 0$$

is supported in a codimension-p analytic subvariety.\* We shall not use this result, but it is worthwhile to keep in mind when we discuss the proper mapping theorem in the section after next, where in fact a special case of Siu's theorem will be proved.

## **Intersection Numbers of Analytic Varieties**

Suppose that M is a compact, oriented manifold of real dimension n. Two closed currents T, S of complementary degrees have an *intersection number* defined by

$$T \cdot S = \int_M T_{\varepsilon} \wedge S_{\delta},$$

where  $T_{\epsilon}, S_{\delta}$  are smooth forms in the cohomology classes defined by T and S using the isomorphism

$$H^*(\mathfrak{V}^*(M),d) \cong H^*_{\mathrm{DR}}(M).$$

This intersection number coincides with the usual topological one on piecewise smooth singular cycles, with the cup product on the smooth forms considered as currents, and with the usual pairing

$$\int_{\Gamma} \psi$$

of forms on cycles when  $T = T_{\psi}$  for a smooth form  $\psi$  and  $S = T_{\Gamma}$  for a piecewise smooth chain  $\Gamma$ .

In case M is a complex manifold of complex dimension n, the pairing

$$H^{p,q}_{\bar{\partial}}(M) \otimes H^{n-p,n-q}_{\bar{\partial}}(M) \to \mathbb{C}$$

induces an intersection number on  $\overline{\partial}$ -closed currents of complementary type (p,q) and (n-p,n-q). In case p=q and T is a real (p,p) current and S a real (n-p,n-p) current, then

$$dT = 0 \Leftrightarrow \overline{\partial}T = 0,$$
  
$$dS = 0 \Leftrightarrow \overline{\partial}S = 0.$$

and the intersection number of closed currents is the same in either the d or  $\overline{\partial}$  sense.

\*Y. T. Siu, Analyticity of sets associated to Lelong numbers and the extension of closed positive currents, Bull. Amer. Math. Soc., Vol. 79 (1973), pp. 1200-1205.

Now suppose that T is a closed, positive (p,p) current. Then by the smoothing of cohomology there is a closed, real smooth (p,p) form  $T_{\epsilon}$  in the same cohomology class at T. With some care we could insure that

$$\lim_{\epsilon\to 0}T_{\epsilon}=T.$$

However, we cannot say that the  $T_{\epsilon}$  are positive forms. For example, suppose that  $M = \tilde{N}_p$  is the blow-up of a two-dimensional complex manifold N at a point p. The fiber over p in  $M \rightarrow N$  is a curve  $E \cong \mathbb{P}^1$  with normal bundle  $H^*$ , where  $H \rightarrow \mathbb{P}^1$  has Chern class + 1. Thus the self-intersection number  $E \cdot E = -1$ . If  $T_{\epsilon}$  is a smoothing of  $T_E$ , then

$$E \cdot E = \int_E T_e$$

shows that we cannot take  $T_{\epsilon}$  to be a positive (1, 1) form.

The intuitive reason for this is that  $T_{\epsilon}$  is a smooth form supported in  $\epsilon$ -tubular neighborhood of E, and so  $T_{\epsilon}$  has to do with the shape of the normal bundle of E. To say that  $T_{\epsilon}$  is positive would be something like saying that the normal bundle has positive curvature, which is not the case in this example.

Using the theory of currents, we now will reprove the fundamental result from Section 4 of Chapter 0 about positivity of intersection numbers of analytic varieties meeting in isolated points.

**Theorem.** Suppose that Z and W are analytic subvarieties of complementary dimensions p and n-p in M that meet at a finite number of points of M. Then the intersection number

$$Z \cdot W = \sum_{p \in Z \cap W} m_p(Z, W),$$

where  $(Z, W)_p$  depends only on Z and W in a neighborhood of p and satisfies  $m_p(Z, W) \ge \text{mult}_p(Z) \text{mult}_p(W).$ 

**Proof.** We first argue that we may assume W to be smooth. For this we consider the product  $M \times M$ . By the formal properties of the Künneth formula and Poincaré duality,

$$Z \cdot W = (Z \times W) \cdot \Delta,$$

where the right-hand side is the intersection number in  $M \times M$  of  $Z \times W$ with the diagonal  $\Delta$ . Set-theoretically,

$$(Z \times W) \cap \Delta = \{(p,p) \colon p \in Z \cap W\}.$$

Also, it has been established in Section 1 of Chapter 0 that

$$\operatorname{mult}_{p \times q}(Z \times W) = \operatorname{mult}_{p}(Z) \operatorname{mult}_{q}(W).$$

Since the diagonal is smooth, the general case is therefore reduced to the situation when W is smooth.

Next, we may for simplicity assume that Z and W meet in a single point  $p_0$ . We may choose a holomorphic coordinate system  $(z, w) = (z_1, \ldots, z_p; w_1, \ldots, w_{n-p})$  around  $p_0$  such that W is given by z=0 and the projection  $(z, w) \rightarrow z$  is a finitely sheeted branched covering mapping on Z. Set  $U_{\epsilon} = \{(z, w) : ||z|| < \epsilon, ||w|| < \epsilon\}$  and let  $U = U_1$ . The picture is shown by Figure 1.

Suppose now that we have a current  $S \in \mathfrak{P}^{p,p-1}(U)$  such that

$$T_{W}|U = \overline{\partial}S$$

Let  $\rho$  be a bump function that is 1 in  $U_{\epsilon_0}$  and has compact support in U. Then

$$T'_{W} = T_{W} - \bar{\partial}(\rho S)$$

is a globally defined current on M in the same cohomology class as  $T_W$ . Moreover,  $T'_W = (T_W - \rho \bar{\partial}S) - \bar{\partial}\rho \wedge S$  is smooth near  $Z \cap W$ , and so the integral

$$\int_Z T'_W$$

is defined and computes the intersection number  $Z \cdot W$ . If  $Z_e = Z \cap U_e$ , then since  $T'_W = 0$  near  $p_0$ ,

$$\int_{Z} T'_{W} = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \int_{Z - Z_{\epsilon}} T'_{W}$$
$$= \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} - \int_{Z - Z_{\epsilon}} \bar{\partial}(\rho S)$$
$$= \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \int_{\partial Z_{\epsilon}} S$$

by Stokes' theorem. The formula

$$Z \cdot W = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \int_{\partial Z_{\epsilon}} S$$

reduces us to a purely local question.



**Figure 1** 

## APPLICATIONS OF CURRENTS TO COMPLEX ANALYSIS

We take for S the current  $T_{\beta}$  defined by the Bochner-Martinelli form

$$\beta(z) = C_n \Big( \partial \log \|z\|^2 \wedge \big( \partial \overline{\partial} \log \|z\|^2 \Big)^{p-1} \Big)$$

discussed in Section 1 of this chapter. The equation

$$\partial T_{\beta} = T_{\{z=0\}}$$

is just the Bochner-Martinelli formula with trivial dependence on the parameters w. Let  $B_{\epsilon} \subset \mathbb{C}^{p}$  be the ball  $\{||z|| < \epsilon\}$ . The projection

$$Z_{\epsilon} \xrightarrow{\pi} B_{\epsilon}$$

is a  $d \ge \operatorname{mult}_{p}(Z)$  sheeted branched covering, and consequently

$$\int_{\partial Z_{\epsilon}} S = d \int_{\partial B_{\epsilon}} \beta = d. \qquad Q.E.D.$$

The local intersection numbers  $m_p(Z, W)$  will be discussed once again and in greater detail in case Z and W are locally complete intersections in Section 2 of Chapter 5.

In case W is smooth of dimension 1, so that Z is an analytic hypersurface locally defined by a single holomorphic function f, the above proof gives the formula

$$Z \cdot W = \sum_{p \in Z \cap W} \operatorname{ord}_p(f|_W).$$

## The Levi Extension and Proper Mapping Theorems

We first recall the statement of Remmert's

**Proper Mapping Theorem.** Let U and N be complex manifolds,  $M \subset U$  an analytic subvariety, and  $f: U \rightarrow N$  a holomorphic mapping whose restriction to M is proper. Then the image f(M) is an analytic subvariety of N.

We shall give a proof of this result under one additional technical assumption, which will be trivially satisfied in all of our applications. This is:

For each smooth point  $p \in M$  and each k-plane  $\Lambda_p$  in the tangent space to M at  $p(k \le n = \dim M)$ , there is a k-dimensional analytic subvariety Z of M having  $\Lambda_p$  as tangent plane at p.

In practice U will be an open subset of an algebraic variety V, and we may take Z to be a linear section of M.

Our proof of the proper mapping theorem will use the discussion about currents from the preceding sections, together with the following Levi Extension Theorem (I). Let f be a meromorphic function defined outside an analytic variety V of codimension  $\geq 2$  on a complex manifold M. Then f extends to a meromorphic function on M.

**Proof.** Let  $(f)_{\infty}$  be the polar divisor of f in M-V, and let  $\overline{(f)_{\infty}}$  be its closure in M. If we make the assumption that  $\overline{(f)_{\infty}}$  is an analytic subvariety of M, then we can argue as follows: for any  $p \in M$ , let  $\overline{(f)_{\infty}} = (g)$  in a neighborhood U of p. Then  $g \cdot f = \tilde{h}$  is holomorphic in  $U \cap (M-V)$ , and hence by Hartogs' theorem extends to a holomorphic function h in U. So h/g gives a meromorphic extension of f to U.

Since the question of whether  $\overline{(f)_{\infty}}$  is an analytic variety is local around a point of M, the theorem is reduced to

Levi Extension Theorem (II). In the polycylinder  $\Delta^n$  in  $\mathbb{C}^n$  let V be a codimension  $\geq 2$  analytic subvariety, and D a subvariety of codimension 1 in  $\Delta^n - V$ . Then the closure  $\overline{D}$  of D in  $\Delta^n$  is analytic.

**Proof.** This is a geometric variant of Hartogs' theorem. The analogous general result, where

 $\operatorname{codim} D \leq (\operatorname{codim} V) - 1,$ 

has been proved by Remmert and Stein.

We begin by making some reductions. If we prove the result when V is nonsingular, then this will imply the general case by the following stratification device: Let V' be the variety of singular points of V, V" the variety of singular points of V', etc. Applying the nonsingular case to sufficiently small neighborhoods of points  $p \in V - V'$ , we conclude that D extends to  $\Delta^n - V'$ . Repeating the argument, D will extend to  $\Delta^n - V''$ , and so forth.

Next, by localizing around a point of V and choosing coordinates properly, we may assume that V is a linear subspace of  $\mathbb{C}^n$ . The essential case is thus when n=2 and  $V = \{z_1 = z_2 = 0\}$  is the origin. We shall prove the result in this situation, from which the general conclusion may be drawn by analogy.

Let  $\Delta' = \{|z_1| < 1, |z_2| < 1, z_1 \neq 0\} \cong \Delta^* \times \Delta$ . Then we have proved in Section 3 of Chapter 0 that

$$H^{1}(\Delta', \mathfrak{O}) = H^{2}(\Delta', \mathbb{Z}) = 0.$$

From the exact cohomology sequence of the exponential sheaf sequence this implies that  $H^1(\Delta', \mathbb{O}^*) = 0$ . Consequently, if  $D^* = D \cap \Delta'$ , then the line bundle  $[D^*] \rightarrow \Delta'$  is trivial and we conclude that the analytic curve  $D^*$  is the divisor of some  $h \in \mathcal{O}(\Delta')$ .

We may assume that D does not contain the line  $\{z_1=0\}$ , and therefore  $D \cap \{z_1=0\}$  consists of a finite number of points in the punctured disc

 $0 < |z_2| < 1$ . We may find a circle  $|z_2| = \varepsilon$  that does not meet these points. It follows by continuity that, for  $\delta$  sufficiently small, the locus

$$\{|z_1| \le \delta, |z_2| = \varepsilon\}$$

will not meet D (Figure 2). For fixed z with  $0 < |z_1| \le \delta$  the integral

$$\frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}}\int_{|z_2|=\varepsilon}\frac{dh}{h}$$

is well-defined, continuous, and integer-valued. It follows that D meets each vertical disc  $\{z_1 = C, |z_2| \le \varepsilon, 0 < |C| \le \delta\}$  the same number d of times. Thus, projecting  $\overline{D}$  on the  $z_1$ -axis gives a proper mapping  $\pi: \overline{D} \rightarrow \Delta$  that restricts to a d-sheeted covering  $\pi: D^* \rightarrow \Delta^*$  over the punctured disc. If d=1, we have the graph of a bounded holomorphic function, and our result follows from the Riemann extension theorem. In general we use the by-now-familiar argument involving the elementary symmetric functions: set

$$\varphi_{i}(z) = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{|z_{2}|=\epsilon} z_{2}^{i} \frac{dh(z_{1}, z_{2})}{h(z_{1}, z_{2})}$$
$$= \sum_{\nu=1}^{d} z_{2,\nu}(z_{1})^{i},$$

where  $\pi^{-1}(z_1) = \{(z_1, z_{2,\nu}(z_1))\}_{\nu}$ . The  $\varphi_i(z_1)$  are holomorphic and bounded in  $0 < |z_1| \le \delta$ , and hence they extend to holomorphic functions on the full disc. We may then set

$$F(z_1, z_2) = z_2^d + p_1(\varphi_1(z_1), \dots, \varphi_d(z_1)) z_2^{d-1} + \dots + p_d(\varphi_1(z_1), \dots, \varphi_d(z_1))$$

a polynomial in  $z_1$  whose roots are for fixed  $z_1 \neq 0$  just the points  $(z_1, z_{2,\nu}(z_1))$ , and which is holomorphic in the bicylinder. The divisor of F is  $\overline{D}$ , and we are done. Q.E.D.

Note: The general principle is this: Let  $W \subset \Delta^n$  be a closed subset such that (1) the projection  $W \xrightarrow{\pi} \Delta^k$  is proper, and (2) outside an analytic subvariety  $Z \subset \Delta^k$  this projection  $W^* \xrightarrow{\pi} \Delta^k - Z$  ( $W^* = W - \pi^{-1}(Z)$ ) is an



analytic branched covering. Then W is a k-dimensional analytic subvariety of  $\Delta^n$ .

Now we come to the proof of the proper mapping theorem. We shall give several preliminary reductions before coming to the essential point.

1. Since f(M) is a closed subset of N, the question is local around a point  $p \in f(M)$  in N. So we may assume that N is a polycylinder  $\Delta^N = \Delta$  in  $\mathbb{C}^N$ .

Also, we may assume that M is irreducible, since only a finite number of components of M will have images meeting a given compact set in N.

2. The proof is by induction on  $n = \dim M$ . Let  $M^* = M - M_s$  be the complex manifold of smooth points of M, and choose a point  $p_0 \in M^*$  where the Jacobian matrix of  $f: M^* \to \mathbb{C}^N$  has maximum rank  $k \le n$ . If k < n, by our assumption we may choose a k-dimensional analytic subvariety S in M passing through  $p_0$  and such that f|S has maximum rank k. We call such an S a horizontal slice for  $f: M \to \mathbb{C}^N$ . It is clear from the implicit function theorem that there is a neighborhood W of  $p_0$  such that  $f(W) = f(S \cap W)$ . It follows that f(M) = f(S), since M is irreducible.

This reduces us to proving the theorem when f has maximum rank  $n = \dim M$  at some point  $p_0 \in M^*$ . We will then prove that f(M) is an *n*-dimensional analytic subvariety of the polycylinder.

3. At this juncture we may define the current  $S \in \mathbb{O}^{p,p}(\Delta)$  (p = N - n), which will turn out to be  $T_{f(M)}$  once the theorem is proven. The definition is

$$S(\varphi) = \int_{M^*} f^*(\varphi), \qquad \varphi \in A_c^{n,n}(\Delta).$$

Since f is proper and holomorphic, S is a closed, positive current. What we must prove is that it is the current given by integration over an analytic variety, which must then be f(M).

Note that at each point  $q \in f(M)$  the Lelong number

$$\Theta(S,q) \ge 1.$$

This is true at points q = f(p), where  $p \in M^*$  and f has maximum rank, since then one piece of f(M) passing through q will be a complex manifold, and it is therefore true on all of S by semicontinuity.

4. We next argue that we may assume N = n + 1, so that f(M) is to be analytic hypersurface. Precisely, we shall show that for a generic choice of coordinate system, the composition g in

$$M \xrightarrow{f} \Delta^{N}$$

$$g \searrow \pi = \text{projection}$$

$$\Delta^{n+1}$$

are proper, at least if we allow ourselves to shrink the polycylinder  $\Delta^N$ . If this has been established, and if we have proved the result in case N = n + 1, then a finite number of analytic functions of the form  $h \cdot \pi$ , where  $h \in \mathcal{O}(\Delta^{n+1})$  has divisor g(M), will define f(M).

To prove the existence of these good projections, we let  $\lambda$  be a generic linear form on  $\mathbb{C}^N$  and set  $\lambda_f = \lambda \circ f$ . Then  $\lambda_f = 0$  defines

$$M_{\lambda} = f^{-1}$$
 (hyperplane section of  $f(M)$ ).

By the induction assumption, the image of

$$f: M_{\lambda} \to \Delta^{N-1}$$

is an analytic variety of dimension  $\leq n-1$ . For a generic choice of coordinate system, the coordinate projections

$$f(M_{\lambda}) \to \Delta'$$

are all proper mappings.

To complete the argument we make an observation: in  $\mathbb{C} \times \mathbb{C}^p \times \mathbb{C}^q$  with coordinates  $(u, v_1, \ldots, v_p, w_1, \ldots, w_q) = (u, v, w)$  we suppose given a closed subset S of the polycylinder  $\Delta \times \Delta^p \times \Delta^q$  defined by  $|u| < \varepsilon$ ,  $|v_i| < \varepsilon$ ,  $|u_{\alpha}| < \varepsilon$ . Suppose that we let  $S_0 = S \cap \{u = 0\}$ , and assume that the projection  $S_0 \rightarrow \Delta^p$  induced by  $(0, v, w) \rightarrow v$  is proper. Then, taking a smaller  $\varepsilon$  if necessary, the projection  $S \rightarrow \Delta \times \Delta^p$  induced by  $(u, v, w) \rightarrow (u, v)$  will again be proper.

Following these reductions we come to the essential point.

*Completion of the Proof.* The idea is this. We are given a proper holomorphic mapping

$$f: M \to \Delta^{n+1}$$

that has maximal rank n at some point  $p_0 \in M^*$ . We let  $W \subset M$  be the union of the singular set of M and subvariety where the Jacobian of f has rank < n. By the induction assumption f(W) is an analytic subvariety of codimension  $\ge 2$  in  $\Delta^{n+1}$ . The image of a sufficiently small neighborhood of a point  $p \in M - W$  is a piece of smooth analytic hypersurface in  $\Delta^{n+1}$ , and the closure

$$\overline{f(M-W)} = f(M-W) \cup f(W).$$

The problem is therefore to show that the two pieces f(M - W) and f(W) fit together nicely.

What we do know is that

$$\varphi \to \int_{M^*} f^*(\varphi), \qquad \varphi \in A_c^{n,n}(\Delta^{n+1})$$

defines a closed, positive current  $S \in \mathfrak{N}^{1,1}(\Delta^{n+1})$ . By the  $\partial \overline{\partial}$ -Poincaré

lemma we may write

$$S=\frac{\pi}{\sqrt{-1}}\,\partial\bar{\partial}\varphi,$$

where  $\varphi$  is a real distribution on  $\Delta^{n+1}$ . Around a point  $q \in f(M - W)$  lying outside the codimension  $\ge 2$  subvariety f(W), the image f(M) is locally the divisor of a holomorphic function h. By the Poincaré-Lelong formula

$$\partial \bar{\partial} (\varphi - \log |h|) = 0$$

near q, so that  $\varphi - \log |h|$  is the real part of a holomorphic function j. This proves that the current

$$\theta = \partial \varphi = d \log h + dj$$
 (locally)

is a closed meromorphic 1-form on  $\Delta^{n+1} - f(W)$ . By the Levi extension theorem,  $\theta$  extends to a meromorphic 1-form on all of  $\Delta^{n+1}$ . The polar divisor of  $\theta$  contains f(M-W) and therefore is equal to f(M). Equivalently, f(M) is the divisor of the holomorphic function

$$e^{2\pi\sqrt{-1}\int_{\theta}}$$

This completes the proof of the proper mapping theorem.

## 3. CHERN CLASSES

#### Definitions

In this section we will give the definition and some properties of the basic topological invariants of complex vector bundles, the Chern classes. We will not be concerned with holomorphic bundles until later; for the present, all our manifolds and vector bundles will be simply  $C^{\infty}$ .

We begin by recalling some of the definitions of Section 5 of Chapter 0. Let M be a manifold,  $E \xrightarrow{\pi} M$  a complex vector bundle, and  $\mathscr{Q}^{p}(E)$  the sheaf of E-valued p-forms, that is, the sheaf of  $C^{\infty}$  sections of the bundle  $\Lambda^{p}T^{*}(M) \otimes E$ . We define a *connection* D on E to be an operator

$$D: \mathscr{Q}^{0}(E) \to \mathscr{Q}^{1}(E)$$

satisfying Leibnitz' rule

$$D(f \cdot \xi) = df \otimes \xi + f \cdot D\xi$$

for  $f \in C^{\infty}(U)$ ,  $\xi \in \mathscr{C}^{0}(E)(U)$ . If  $\varphi_{\alpha} : E | U_{\alpha} \to U_{\alpha} \times \mathbb{C}^{n}$  is a trivialization of E over  $U_{\alpha} \subset M$ , then we can identify sections  $\xi$  of E over  $U_{\alpha}$  with *n*-vectors  $\xi_{\alpha} = (\xi_{\alpha,1}, \ldots, \xi_{\alpha,n})$  of functions on  $U_{\alpha}$ . If  $\{e_{\alpha,i}\}$  is the frame for E over  $U_{\alpha}$  given by the constant vectors  $(0, \ldots, 1, \ldots, 0)$ , we can write

$$De_{\alpha,i} = \sum \theta_{\alpha_{ii}} \otimes e_{\alpha,j}.$$

400

The matrix  $\theta_{\alpha} = (\theta_{\alpha_{y}})$  of 1-forms is called the *connection matrix* for D; we have for a general section  $\xi \in \mathcal{Q}^{0}(E)(U_{\alpha})$ 

$$D\xi_{\alpha} = d\xi_{\alpha} + {}^{t}\theta_{\alpha} \cdot \xi_{\alpha}.$$

If  $\varphi_{\beta} : \mathbb{E} | U_{\beta} \to U_{\beta} \times \mathbb{C}^{n}$  is another trivialization of E over  $U_{\beta} \subset M$  with  $\varphi_{\alpha} = g_{\alpha\beta} \cdot \varphi_{\beta}$  and  $\theta_{\beta}$  is the connection matrix for D in terms of  $\varphi_{\beta}$ , then

$$\theta_{\alpha} = g_{\alpha\beta} \cdot \theta_{\beta} \cdot g_{\alpha\beta}^{-1} + dg_{\alpha\beta} \cdot g_{\alpha\beta}^{-1}$$

Note that the dependence of  $\theta$  on the choice of frame is nonlinear—i.e.,  $\theta$  is not a tensor field of *E*. Indeed, by solving the equations  $g_{\alpha\beta}(x_0) =$  identity and  $dg_{\alpha\beta}(x_0) = -\theta_{\alpha}(x_0)$ , we can find a trivialization of *E* in a neighborhood of any point  $x_0 \in M$  in terms of which the connection matrix  $\theta_{\beta}(x_0)$  of *D* vanishes at  $x_0$ .

We extend the connection D to an operator  $D: \mathcal{C}^{q}(E) \to \mathcal{C}^{q+1}(E)$  by forcing Leibnitz' rule; that is, by setting, for  $\xi \in \mathcal{C}^{0}(E)$  and  $\eta$  a q-form,

$$D(\eta \otimes \xi) = d\eta \otimes \xi + (-1)^q \eta \wedge D\xi \in \mathfrak{C}^{q+1}(E).$$

We then define the curvature operator  $\Theta$  by

$$\Theta = D^2: \ \mathfrak{Q}^q(E) \to \mathfrak{Q}^{q+2}(E).$$

In terms of a trivialization  $\varphi_{\alpha}$ , we have

$$(\Theta\xi)_{\alpha}=\Theta_{\alpha}\xi_{\alpha},$$

where  $\Theta_{\alpha}$  is the matrix of 2-forms

$$\Theta_{\alpha} = d\theta_{\alpha} - \theta_{\alpha} \wedge \theta_{\alpha};$$

 $\Theta_{\alpha}$  is called the *curvature matrix* of *D* in terms of  $\varphi_{\alpha}$ . If  $\varphi_{\beta}$  is another trivialization with  $\varphi_{\alpha} = g_{\alpha\beta}\varphi_{\beta}$ ,

$$\Theta_{\alpha} = g_{\alpha\beta}\Theta_{\beta} \cdot g_{\alpha\beta}^{-1}.$$

This transition rule just expresses the directly verifiable fact that  $\Theta$  is linear over  $C^{\infty}(M)$ , i.e., that  $\Theta \in A^{2}(\text{Hom}(E, E))$ .

In the case of E a line bundle the curvature matrix is, according to the transition rule above, a global 2-form, and we have seen that the cohomology class  $[(\sqrt{-1}/2\pi)\Theta]$ , the Chern class of E, reflects the topological structure of E. In order to define the general Chern classes of a vector bundle, we digress for a moment to consider those functions of a variable matrix which are invariant under conjugation.

Let  $\mathfrak{M}_n \cong \mathbb{C}^{n^2}$  denote the vector space of  $n \times n$  matrices. A polynomial function  $P: \mathfrak{M}_n \to \mathbb{C}$ , homogeneous of degree k in the entries, is said to be *invariant* if

$$P(A) = P(gAg^{-1})$$

for all  $A \in \mathfrak{M}_n$ ,  $g \in \mathrm{GL}_n$ . The basic examples of such polynomials P(A) are

the elementary symmetric polynomials of the eigenvalues of A, i.e., the polynomials  $P^{i}(A)$  defined by the relation

$$\det(A+t\cdot I) = \sum_{k=0}^{n} P^{n-k}(A) \cdot t^{k}.$$

In particular,  $P^n(A) = \det(A)$  and  $P^1(A) = \operatorname{trace}(A)$ ; in general, if for any multiindexes  $I, J \subset \{1, ..., n\}$  we let  $A_{I,J}$  denote the (I,J)th minor  $(A_{ij})_{i \in I, j \in J}$  of A, we can write

$$P^{k}(A) = \sum_{\#I=k} \det(A_{I,I})$$
$$= \operatorname{trace}(\bigwedge^{k} A).$$

The polynomials  $P^i$  are called the *elementary invariant polynomials*. In fact, any holomorphic function f on  $\mathfrak{M}_n$  invariant under conjugation is expressible as a power series in the  $P^i$ : If we set

$$F(\lambda_1,\ldots,\lambda_n)=f\begin{pmatrix}\lambda_1&0\\&\ddots\\0&&\lambda_n\end{pmatrix},$$

then F is a symmetric holomorphic function in  $\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_n$ . Write

 $F(\lambda_1,\ldots,\lambda_n) = G(\sigma_1,\ldots,\sigma_n),$ 

where  $\sigma_1, \ldots, \sigma_n$  are the elementary symmetric polynomials in the  $\lambda_i$ ; the equality

$$f(A) = G(P^{1}(A), \dots, P^{n}(A))$$

then holds throughout the connected and dense open set of semisimple (i.e., diagonalizable) matrices in  $GL_n$ , hence in all of  $\mathfrak{M}_n$ .

Now, a k-linear form

$$\tilde{P}: \mathfrak{M}_n \times \cdots \times \mathfrak{M}_n \to \mathbb{C}$$

is called *invariant* if for any  $A_1, \ldots, A_k \in \mathfrak{M}_n$ ,  $g \in \mathrm{GL}_n$ ,

$$\tilde{P}(A_1,\ldots,A_k)=\tilde{P}(gA_1g^{-1},\ldots,gA_kg^{-1}).$$

An invariant form  $\tilde{P}$  clearly gives an invariant polynomial P by

$$P(A) = \tilde{P}(A, \dots, A).$$

In fact, the converse is also true: any invariant polynomial P of degree k can be realized as the restriction of a symmetric invariant k-linear form  $\tilde{P}$  on  $\mathfrak{M}_n \times \cdots \times \mathfrak{M}_n$  to the diagonal. The form  $\tilde{P}$ , called the *polarization* of P, is uniquely determined by P. For example, for k=2 we have

$$\tilde{P}(A,B) = \frac{1}{2}(P(A+B) - P(A) - P(B)).$$

In general, to polarize  $P^k$ , if for  $(A^1, \ldots, A^k) \in (\mathfrak{M}_n)^k$ ,  $\tau \in S_k$  a permutation

402

and  $I \subset \{1, ..., n\}$  a multiindex of order k, we let  $A_I^{\tau}$  be the  $k \times k$  matrix whose *i*th column is the *i*th column of  $A_{I,I}^{\tau(i)}$ , then

$$\tilde{P}^{k}(A_{1},\ldots,A_{k})=\frac{1}{k!}\sum_{\tau\in S^{k}}\sum_{\#I=k}\det(A_{I}^{\tau});$$

and the polarizations of a general invariant polynomial—expressed as a polynomial in the elementary invariant polynomials  $P^i$ —can be written out in a similarly unenlightening way.

We return now to our complex vector bundle  $E \xrightarrow{\pi} M$  of rank *n*. Let  $\{U_{\alpha}\}$  be an open cover of M with  $\varphi_{\alpha}$  a trivialization of E over  $U_{\alpha}$  and  $\theta_{\alpha}$  and  $\Theta_{\alpha}$  the connection and curvature matrices of the connection D on E in terms of  $\varphi_{\alpha}$ . Then, since the wedge product is commutative on forms of even degree, for any invariant polynomial P of degree k on  $\mathfrak{M}_n$  the expression

 $P(\Theta_{\alpha})$ 

is a well-defined form of degree 2k on  $U_{\alpha}$ ; since

$$\Theta_{\alpha} = g_{\alpha\beta} \cdot \Theta_{\beta} \cdot g_{\alpha\beta}^{-1},$$

we see that

$$P(\Theta_{\alpha}) = P(\Theta_{\beta})$$

in  $U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta}$ , so that  $P(\Theta) = P(\Theta_{\alpha})$  is a well-defined global 2k-form on M, independent of the trivializations chosen. The basic fact is

Lemma. For P any invariant polynomial of degree k,

1.  $dP(\Theta_{\alpha}) = 0$ ,

2. The cohomology class  $[P(\Theta_{\alpha})] \in H^{2k}_{DR}(M)$  is independent of the connection chosen for E.

**Proof.** Writing  $P(\Theta_{\alpha}) = \tilde{P}(\Theta_{\alpha}, \dots, \Theta_{\alpha})$  for  $\tilde{P}$  a polarization of P, by linearity

$$dP(\Theta_{\alpha}) = \sum \tilde{P}(\Theta_{\alpha}, \dots, d\Theta_{\alpha}, \dots, \Theta_{\alpha}).$$

Now  $\Theta_{\alpha} = d\theta_{\alpha} - \theta_{\alpha} \wedge \theta_{\alpha}$ , so  $d\Theta_{\alpha} = d\theta_{\alpha} \wedge \theta_{\alpha} - \theta_{\alpha} \wedge d\theta_{\alpha}$ . But  $P(\Theta_{\alpha})$  is invariant under change of frame for *E*, and as we saw for any  $x_0 \in M$ , we can find a frame for *E* in terms of which the connection matrix  $\theta_{\beta}$  vanishes at  $x_0$ . Thus

$$dP(\Theta_{\alpha}) = dP(\Theta_{\beta})$$
  
=  $\sum \pm \tilde{P}(\Theta_{\beta}, ..., d\theta_{\beta} \wedge \theta_{\beta} - \theta_{\beta} \wedge d\theta_{\beta}, ..., \Theta_{\beta})$   
 $\Rightarrow dP(\Theta_{\beta})(x_{0}) = 0$   
 $\Rightarrow dP(\Theta) \equiv 0.$ 

In order to prove part 2, we need to establish an identity for invariant forms. We consider the holomorphic function on  $GL_n$  given by

$$f(g) = P(gA_1g^{-1},...,gA_kg^{-1})$$

for any choice of  $A_1, \ldots, A_k \in \mathfrak{M}_n$ . Using as coordinates on  $GL_n$  the entries of g' = g - I, we compute the linear term  $f_1$  of the power series expansion for f around I. First,

$$(I+g')^{-1} = I - g' + [2].$$

Thus

$$f(g) = P(gA_1g^{-1}, ..., gA_kg^{-1})$$
  
=  $P((I+g')A_1(I-g'), ..., (I+g')A_k(I-g')) + [2]$   
=  $P(A_1, ..., A_k) + \sum_i P(A_1, ..., g'A_i - A_ig', ..., A_k) + [2]$ 

But if P is invariant,

$$f = P(A_1, \dots, A_k);$$

thus all higher-order terms in the power series for f vanish, and in particular

$$\sum_{i} P(A_1,\ldots,g'A_i-A_ig',\ldots,A_k)=0.$$

Now if  $\varphi$  is a 1-form, g a matrix of functions, and  $A_i$  a matrix of forms of degree  $d_i$ , by multilinearity

$$\sum_{i} (-1)^{d_{1}+\cdots+d_{i-1}} P(A_{1},\ldots,\varphi \wedge gA_{i},\ldots,A_{k})$$

$$= \sum_{i} \varphi \wedge P(A_{1},\ldots,gA_{i},\ldots,A_{k})$$

$$= \sum_{i} \varphi \wedge P(A_{1},\ldots,A_{i}g,\ldots,A_{k})$$

$$= \sum_{i} (-1)^{d_{1}+\cdots+d_{i}} P(A_{1},\ldots,A_{i} \wedge \varphi g,\ldots,A_{k}).$$

In general, if  $\theta$  is any matrix of 1-forms,  $\theta$  can be written  $\sum \theta_{\alpha} g_{\alpha}$ , where  $\theta_{\alpha}$  is a 1-form and  $g_{\alpha}$  is a matrix of functions; by linearity again,

$$(*) \sum_{i} (-1)^{d_1 + \dots + d_{i-1}} P(A_1, \dots, \theta \wedge A_i, \dots, A_k)$$
$$= \sum_{i} (-1)^{d_1 + \dots + d_i} P(A_1, \dots, A_i \wedge \theta, \dots, A_k).$$

Now we can prove Part 2. Let  $D, \tilde{D}$  be two connections on E, with local connection and curvature matrices  $\theta_{\alpha}$  and  $\tilde{\theta}_{\alpha}, \Theta_{\alpha}$  and  $\tilde{\Theta}_{\alpha}$ . In terms of the trivialization  $\varphi_{\alpha}$ , we have

$$D\xi_{\alpha} = d\xi_{\alpha} + \theta_{\alpha}\xi_{\alpha}, \qquad \tilde{D}\xi_{\alpha} = d\xi_{\alpha} + \theta_{\alpha}\xi_{\alpha};$$

404

consequently the operator  $\eta = D - \tilde{D}$  is linear over  $C^{\infty}(M)$ , and so it is given in terms of the trivialization  $\varphi_{\alpha}$  as multiplication by the transpose of the matrix  $\eta_{\alpha} = \theta_{\alpha} - \tilde{\theta}_{\alpha}$ , which transforms by the rule

$$\eta_{\alpha} = g_{\alpha\beta}\eta_{\beta}g_{\alpha\beta}^{-1},$$

where  $g_{\alpha\beta} = \varphi_{\alpha} \cdot \varphi_{\beta}^{-1}$ . Consider the homotopy

$$D_t = \tilde{D} + t\eta, \qquad 0 \le t \le 1,$$

between  $D_0 = \tilde{D}$  and  $D_1 = D$ .  $D_i$  has connection matrix  $\theta_i = \tilde{\theta} + t\eta$ , hence curvature matrix

$$\Theta_t = d(\tilde{\theta} + t\eta) - (\tilde{\theta} + t\eta) \wedge (\tilde{\theta} + t\eta).$$

Let P be an invariant polynomial of degree k. We claim that

$$\left[P(\Theta)\right] = \left[P(\tilde{\Theta})\right] \in H^{2k}_{\mathrm{DR}}(M).$$

To prove this, we will consider the arc in  $A^{2k}(M)$  given by

 $t \mapsto P(\Theta_t)$ 

and show that its tangent vector  $(\partial/\partial t)P(\Theta_t)$  lies in the subspace  $dA^{2k-1}(M) \subset A^{2k}(M)$ ; this will show that the image curve  $t \mapsto [P(\Theta_t)] \in H^{2k}_{DR}(M)$  is constant. The calculation goes as follows:

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\Theta_t = d\eta - \left(\tilde{\theta} \wedge \eta + \eta \wedge \tilde{\theta}\right) - 2t\eta \wedge \eta,$$

hence

$$\begin{split} \frac{\partial}{\partial t} P(\Theta_t) &= \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \tilde{P}(\Theta_t, \dots, \Theta_t) \\ &= k \cdot \tilde{P} \Big( \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \Theta_t, \Theta_t, \dots, \Theta_t \Big) \\ &= k \tilde{P} (d\eta, \Theta_t, \dots, \Theta_t) - k \tilde{P} \Big( \tilde{\theta} \wedge \eta + \eta \wedge \tilde{\theta}, \Theta_t, \dots, \Theta_t \Big) \\ &- 2k t \tilde{P} (\eta \wedge \eta, \Theta_t, \dots, \Theta_t). \end{split}$$

Applying the identity (\*) with  $\theta = \eta$ ,

$$\begin{split} \tilde{P}(\eta \wedge \eta, \Theta_{\iota}, \dots, \Theta_{\iota}) &- (k-1)\tilde{P}(\eta, \eta \wedge \Theta_{\iota}, \Theta_{\iota}, \dots, \Theta_{\iota}) \\ &= -\tilde{P}(\eta \wedge \eta, \Theta_{\iota}, \dots, \Theta_{\iota}) - (k-1)\tilde{P}(\eta, \Theta_{\iota} \wedge \eta, \Theta_{\iota}, \dots, \Theta_{\iota}), \end{split}$$

so that

$$2kt\tilde{P}(\eta \wedge \eta, \Theta_{t}, \dots, \Theta_{t}) = tk(k-1)\tilde{P}(\eta, \eta \wedge \Theta_{t} - \Theta_{t} \wedge \eta, \dots, \Theta_{t}, \dots).$$
  
Similarly, by (\*),

$$\begin{split} \tilde{P}\big(\tilde{\theta} \wedge \eta, \Theta_{t}, \dots, \Theta_{t}\big) - (k-1)\tilde{P}\big(\eta, \tilde{\theta} \wedge \Theta_{t}, \dots, \Theta_{t}, \dots\big) \\ &= -\tilde{P}\big(\eta \wedge \tilde{\theta}, \Theta_{t}, \dots, \Theta_{t}\big) - (k-1)\tilde{P}\big(\eta, \Theta_{t} \wedge \tilde{\theta}, \dots, \Theta_{t}, \dots\big), \end{split}$$

and so

$$-k\tilde{P}\big(\tilde{\theta}\wedge\eta+\eta\wedge\tilde{\theta},\ldots,\Theta_{t},\ldots\big)=k(k-1)\tilde{P}\big(\eta,\Theta_{t}\wedge\tilde{\theta}-\tilde{\theta}\wedge\Theta_{t},\ldots,\Theta_{t},\ldots\big).$$

Thus we have

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} P(\Theta_t) = k \tilde{P}(d\eta, \Theta_t, \dots, \Theta_t) + k(k-1) \tilde{P}(\eta, \Theta_t \wedge (\tilde{\theta} + t\eta) - (\tilde{\theta} + t\eta) \wedge \Theta_t, \dots, \Theta_t, \dots).$$

But for any connection  $\theta$  with curvature  $\Theta$ ,  $d\Theta = \theta \land \Theta - \Theta \land \theta$  and consequently

$$d\Theta_t = (\theta + t\eta) \wedge \Theta_t - \Theta_t \wedge (\theta + t\eta);$$

so we can write, finally,

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} P(\Theta_t) = k \tilde{P}(d\eta, \Theta_t, \dots, \Theta_t) - k(k-1) \tilde{P}(\eta, d\Theta_t, \dots, \Theta_t)$$
$$= k \cdot d\tilde{P}(\eta, \Theta_t, \dots, \Theta_t). \qquad Q.E.D.$$

*Note*: For those accustomed to the general formalism of differential geometry, we can sketch the above calculation in more intrinsic terms as follows: First, the operator  $D: A^{q}(E) \rightarrow A^{q+1}(E)$  may be extended to an operator on all tensor bundles of E. Then, since the connection matrix of D can be made to vanish at any point, we obtain the *Bianchi identity* 

$$D\Theta = 0.$$

and applying P to the algebra  $A^*(Hom(E, E))$ ,

$$d\widetilde{P}(A_1,\ldots,A_q)=\sum_i (-1)^{d_1+\cdots+d_{i-1}}\widetilde{P}(A_1,\ldots,DA_i,\ldots,A_q),$$

where  $A_i \in A^d(\text{Hom}(E, E))$ ; thus  $dP(\Theta) \equiv 0$ . Finally, with  $D_i$ ,  $\theta_i$ ,  $\Theta_i$ , and  $\eta$  as above we see that  $(\partial/\partial t)\Theta_i = D_i\eta$ , and so

$$d(kP(\eta,\Theta_t,\ldots,\Theta_t)) = kP(D_t\eta,\Theta_t,\ldots,\Theta_t)$$
$$= k\tilde{P}\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\Theta_t,\Theta_t,\ldots,\Theta_t\right)$$
$$= \frac{\partial}{\partial t}P(\Theta_t).$$

To restate the lemma: If we let  $\Phi$  denote the graded algebra of invariant polynomials, then for any vector bundle  $E \rightarrow M$ , we obtain a well-defined homomorphism of algebras

$$\Phi \xrightarrow{w} H_{\rm DR}^{2^*}(M)$$

given by

$$P \stackrel{\mathsf{w}}{\mapsto} [P(\Theta)],$$

where  $\Theta$  is the curvature matrix of any connection in E; w is called the *Weil homomorphism*.

406

#### CHERN CLASSES

In particular, let  $P^i$  denote again the elementary invariant polynomials. We define the *Chern forms*  $c_i(\Theta)$  of the curvature  $\Theta$  in *E* by

$$c_i(\Theta) = P^i\left(\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi}\Theta\right),$$

and we define the Chern classes  $c_i(E)$  by

$$c_i(E) = \left[ P^i \left( \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi} \Theta \right) \right] \in H^{2i}_{\mathrm{DR}}(M).$$

The total Chern class c(E) is the sum of the Chern classes:

$$c(E) = \sum_{i \geq 0} c_i(E) \in H^{2^*}_{\mathrm{DR}}(M),$$

where we set  $c_0(E) = 1 \in H^0_{DR}(M)$ . Also, for M a complex manifold, we take the Chern classes  $c_i(M)$  of M to be the Chern classes of its holomorphic tangent bundle T'(M).

Note that the definition of  $c_1(E)$  here agrees with our former definition of the Chern class of a holomorphic line bundle. In general—as will be clear by the end of this section—the Chern classes of a vector bundle are likewise purely topological invariants. The basic properties of the Chern classes are these:

1. First, if  $f: M \rightarrow N$  is any  $C^{\infty}$  map,  $E \rightarrow N$  a complex vector bundle, then

$$c_r(f^*E) = f^*c_r(E).$$

To see this, note that if D is a connection on E,  $\underline{U} = \{U_{\alpha}\}$  an open cover of N with  $e_{1,\alpha}, \ldots, e_{k,\alpha}$  a frame for E over  $U_{\alpha}$  and  $\overline{\theta}_{\alpha}$  the connection matrix for D relative to  $\{e_{i,\alpha}\}$ , then the matrices

$$f^*(\theta_{\alpha}) = \inf f^{-1}(U_{\alpha})$$

define a connection  $D^*$  on  $f^*E \rightarrow M$  with curvature

$$\Theta(D^*) = f^*(\Theta(D)).$$

2. Next, let  $E \rightarrow M$ ,  $F \rightarrow M$  be two vector bundles with connections D, D' and curvature matrices  $\Theta, \Theta'$ , respectively. Then the operator

$$D'' = D \oplus D': \mathscr{Q}^{0}(E \oplus F) \to \mathscr{Q}^{1}(E \oplus F)$$

is a connection for the bundle  $E \oplus F$ , with curvature matrix

$$\Theta'' = \begin{pmatrix} \Theta & 0 \\ 0 & \Theta' \end{pmatrix}.$$

Then we have

$$det(\Theta'' + tI) = det(\Theta + tI) \cdot det(\Theta' + tI)$$

as polynomials in t; i.e.,

$$c(E \oplus F) = c(E) \cdot c(F).$$

This is the Whitney product formula.

3. Similarly, if E is a vector bundle of rank r and L is a line bundle, we have seen that for appropriate connections on E, L, and  $E \otimes L$ ,

$$\Theta_{E\otimes L} = \Theta_E \otimes 1 + I_r \otimes \Theta_L,$$

so that

$$c_1(E \otimes L) = \left[ \operatorname{trace} \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi} \Theta_{E \otimes L} \right] = c_1(E) + r \cdot c_1(L).$$

4. Finally for now, if  $\Theta$  is the curvature matrix of a connection in a complex vector bundle *E*, then the dual connection in  $E^*$  has curvature matrix  $-\Theta$ ; thus

$$c_r(E^*) = (-1)^r c_r(E).$$

We can use the Whitney product formula to evaluate the Chern classes  $c_i(\mathbb{P}^n)$  of projective space, as follows. Let

$$\pi: \mathbb{C}^{n+1} - \{0\} \to \mathbb{P}^n$$

be the standard projection map; let  $X_0, \ldots, X_n$  be linear coordinates on  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$  and

$$x_i = X_i / X_0, \qquad i = 1, \dots, n$$

corresponding affine coordinates on  $\mathbb{P}^n$ . Then we have

$$\pi^* dx_i = \frac{X_0 \cdot dX_i - X_i \cdot dX_0}{X_0^2},$$

and so, at a point  $X \in \mathbb{C}^{n+1}$ , the image under  $\pi$  of the tangent vector  $\partial/\partial X_i$  is given by

$$\pi_* \frac{\partial}{\partial X_i} = \frac{1}{X_0} \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial x_i}, \qquad i = 1, \dots, n,$$
  
$$\pi_* \frac{\partial}{\partial X_0} = -\sum \frac{X_i}{X_0^2} \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial x_i}.$$

It follows from this calculation that:

1. If l(X) is any linear functional on  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$ , the vector field

$$v(X) = l(X)\frac{\partial}{\partial X_i}$$

descends to  $\mathbb{P}^n$ —that is,  $\pi_* v(X) = \pi_* v(\lambda X)$  for any  $X \in \mathbb{C}^{n+1}$ ,  $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ . We will denote by  $\pi_* v$  the induced vector field on  $\mathbb{P}^n$ .

408

#### CHERN CLASSES

2. The tangent space  $T'_x(\mathbb{P}^n)$  to  $\mathbb{P}^n$  at a point  $x = \pi(X)$  is spanned by the vectors

$$\left\{\pi_*\frac{\partial}{\partial X_i}\right\}_{i=0,\ldots,n}$$

with the single relation

$$\sum X_i \frac{\partial}{\partial X_i} = 0.$$

Now, recalling that the fiber of the hyperplane line bundle  $H \to \mathbb{P}^n$  over a point  $x = \pi(X) \in \mathbb{P}^n$  corresponds to linear functionals on the line  $\mathbb{C}\{X\} \subset \mathbb{C}^{n+1}$ , we can define a bundle map

$$H^{\oplus (n+1)} = \underbrace{H \oplus \cdots \oplus H}_{n+1} \xrightarrow{\&} T'(\mathbb{P}^n)$$

by setting, for  $\sigma = (\sigma_0, \dots, \sigma_n)$  a section of  $H^{\oplus (n+1)}$ ,

$$\mathfrak{E}(\sigma) = \pi_* \bigg( \sum \sigma_i(X) \frac{\partial}{\partial X_i} \bigg).$$

By the second observation the map  $\mathcal{E}$  is surjective, with kernel the trivial line bundle spanned by the section

$$\tau = (X_0, \ldots, X_n)$$

Thus we have an exact sequence of bundles on  $\mathbb{P}^n$ :

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathbb{C} \longrightarrow H^{\oplus (n+1)} \xrightarrow{\&} T'(\mathbb{P}^n) \longrightarrow 0,$$

called the *Euler sequence*. Now, from the  $C^{\infty}$  decomposition

$$H^{\oplus (n+1)} = T'(\mathbb{P}^n) \oplus \mathbb{C}$$

and the Whitney product formula, we find

$$c(T'(\mathbb{P}^n)) = c(H^{\oplus (n+1)}) = c(H)^{n+1} = (1+\omega)^{n+1},$$

where  $\omega = \eta_H \in H^2(\mathbb{P}^n, \mathbb{Z})$  is the class of a hyperplane.

### The Gauss-Bonnet Formulas

As we have seen, the first Chern class of a holomorphic line bundle is Poincaré dual to the cycle represented by the zero-locus of a global holomorphic section. A similar geometric description of the general Chern classes—or rather their Poincaré duals in homology—is available, and the remainder of this section will be spent in deriving it. The computation will not be made directly; instead, we will first compute the Chern classes of the universal bundles on the Grassmannians, and then by the functoriality of the Chern classes draw conclusions for general vector bundles. Recall from Section 6 of Chapter 1 that for any strictly increasing flag

$$0 = V_0 \subset V_1 \subset \cdots \subset V_{n-1} \subset V_n = \mathbb{C}^n$$

of linear subspaces of  $\mathbb{C}^n$ , and for any nonincreasing sequence of k integers  $a_i: 0 \le a_i \le n-k$ , we define the Schubert cycle  $\sigma_a(V) \subset G(k,n)$  in the Grassmannian of k-planes in  $\mathbb{C}^n$  by

$$\sigma_a(V) = \left\{ \Lambda : \dim \left( \Lambda \cap V_{n-k+i-a_i} \right) \ge i \right\}.$$

 $\sigma_a(V)$  is an analytic subvariety of G(k,n) of codimension  $\sum a_i$ , with fundamental class  $\sigma_a$  independent of the flag V; as we saw, the integral homology of the Grassmannian is freely generated by the classes  $\sigma_a$ .

Recall also that the universal subbundle  $S \to G(k,n)$  is defined to be the subbundle of the trivial bundle  $\mathbb{C}^n \times G(k,n)$  whose fiber over a point  $\Lambda \in G(k,n)$  is just the k-plane  $\Lambda \subset \mathbb{C}^n$ . Letting  $\sigma_a^*$  denote the Poincaré dual of the cycle  $\sigma_a$ , our fundamental result is the

#### **Gauss-Bonnet Theorem I**

$$c_r(S) = (-1)^r \cdot \sigma_{1,\ldots,1}^*$$

**Proof.** By our computation of the intersection pairing in  $H_*(G(k,n),\mathbb{Z})$ , we must show that for any Schubert cycle  $\sigma_a$  of dimension r,

$$c_r(S)(\sigma_a) = (-1)^{r^{\#}}(\sigma_{1,...,1} \cdot \sigma_a) \\ = \begin{cases} (-1)^r, & \text{if } a = n-k, ..., n-k, n-k-1, ..., n-k-1, \\ 0, & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

We first note that if  $\sigma_a(V)$  is any Schubert cycle of dimension r, and  $a \neq n-k, ..., n-k, n-k-1, ..., n-k-1$ , then  $a_{k-r+1}$  must necessarily be n-k, i.e.,  $\sigma_a(V) \subset \{\Lambda \in G(k,n) : \Lambda \supset V_{k-r+1}\}$ . Thus if we take  $e_1, ..., e_{k-r+1}$  any basis for  $V_{k-r+1} \subset \mathbb{C}^n$ , the corresponding sections  $e_i$  of the trivial bundle  $\mathbb{C}^n \times G(k,n)$  all lie in S over  $\sigma_a(V)$ . The sections  $e_i$  of  $S|_{\sigma_a(V)}$  then extend to give k-r+1 everywhere linearly independent sections  $\tilde{e}_i$  of S over an open set  $U \subset G(k,n)$  containing  $\sigma_a(V)$ . Let  $S' \rightarrow U$  be the trivial subbundle of  $S|_U$  spanned by  $\tilde{e}_1, ..., \tilde{e}_{k-r+1}$ , and let  $S'' \rightarrow U$  be the quotient of  $S|_U$  by S'. Since S' is trivial, we have c(S')=1; by the Whitney formula,

$$c(S|_{U}) = c(S''),$$

and hence

$$c_r(S)(\sigma_a(V)) = c_r(S'')((\sigma_a(V)) = 0,$$

since S" has rank r-1.

Now set

$$Z_r = \sigma_{n-k,\ldots,n-k,n-k-1}(V) = \{\Lambda \colon V_{k-r} \subset \Lambda \subset V_{k+1}\}.$$

#### CHERN CLASSES

It remains to check that

$$c_r(S)(Z_r) = (-1)^r$$

To see this, let

$$Z_k = \sigma_{n-k-1,\dots,n-k-1}(V)$$
  
= {\Lambda: \Lambda \Color V\_{k+1}} \Color G(k,n).

 $Z_k \cong \mathbb{P}(V_{k+1})^*$  is just the dual projective space of hyperplanes in  $V_{k+1}$ , and  $Z_r \subset Z_k$  the linear subspace of hyperplanes containing  $V_{k-r}$ . The bundle  $S|_{Z_k}$ , moreover, is just the subbundle of the trivial bundle  $V_{k+1} \times Z_k$  whose fiber over any  $\Lambda \in Z_k$  is the hyperplane  $\Lambda \subset V_{k+1}$ . The quotient Q of  $V_{k+1} \times Z_k$  by S is thus the universal quotient bundle on  $Z_k \cong \mathbb{P}^k$ , that is, the hyperplane line bundle. Letting  $\omega$  denote the class of a hyperplane in  $Z_k \cong \mathbb{P}^k$ , we have then

$$c(Q) = 1 + \omega,$$

and since as  $C^{\infty}$  bundles

$$V_{k+1} \times Z_k = S|_{Z_k} \oplus Q,$$
  
$$1 = c(S|_{Z_k}) \cdot (1+\omega),$$

hence

$$c(S|_{Z_k}) = 1 - \omega + \omega^2 - \omega^3 + \cdots,$$

i.e.,

$$c_r(S|_{Z_i}) = (-1)^r \omega^r.$$

Thus

$$c_r(S)(Z_r) = c_r(S|_{Z_r}) \cdot (Z_r) = (-1)^r \omega^r(\mathbb{P}^r) = (-1)^r,$$

and the theorem is proved.

Note that by the relation giving the Chern classes of a dual bundle

$$c_r(S^*) = (-1)^r c_r(S) = \sigma_{1,...,1}^*$$

and via the isomorphism  $(S^* \to G(n-k,n)) \cong (Q \to G(k,n))$ , we see that  $c_*(Q) = \sigma^*_*$ ,

where 
$$Q$$
 is the universal quotient bundle.

The Gauss-Bonnet formula gives us a relatively concrete interpretation of Chern classes in general as follows. Let M be a compact, oriented manifold,  $E \rightarrow M$  a complex vector bundle of rank k, and  $\sigma = (\sigma_1, ..., \sigma_k) k$ global  $C^{\infty}$  sections of E. We define the *degeneracy set*  $D_i(\sigma)$  to be the set of points  $x \in M$ , where  $\sigma_1, ..., \sigma_i$  are linearly dependent, i.e.,

$$D_i(\sigma) = \{x: \sigma_1(x) \wedge \cdots \wedge \sigma_i(x) = 0\}.$$

411

Q.E.D.

We say that the collection  $\sigma$  of sections is generic if, for each i,  $\sigma_{i+1}$  intersects the subspace of E spanned by  $\sigma_1, \ldots, \sigma_i$  transversely—so that  $D_{i+1}(\sigma)$  is, away from  $D_i(\sigma)$ , a submanifold of codimension 2(k-i)—and if, moreover, integration over  $D_{i+1}(\sigma) - D_i(\sigma)$  defines a closed current as discussed in Section 1 of this chapter. (By the results of Section 2 this will occur if everything is complex analytic and the dimensions are correct.) In this case, we can give the smooth locus  $D_i - D_{i-1}$  an orientation: In a neighborhood of a point  $x_0 \in D_i - D_{i-1}$ , complete the sections  $e_1 = \sigma_1, \ldots, e_{i-1} = \sigma_{i-1}$  to a frame for E, and write

$$\sigma_i(x) = \sum_j f_j(x) \cdot e_j(x).$$

 $D_i$  is then given near  $x_0$  as the locus  $(f_i = \cdots = f_k = 0)$ ; let  $\Phi_i$  be the orientation on  $D_i$  near  $x_0$  such that the form

$$\Phi_i \wedge \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} (df_{i+1} \wedge d\bar{f}_{i+1}) \wedge \cdots \wedge \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} (df_k \wedge d\bar{f}_k)$$

is positive for the given orientation on M. By the theorem on smoothing of cohomology given in Section 1 of this chapter, the locus  $D_i$  together with the orientation  $\Phi_i$  on  $D_i - D_{i-1}$  represents a cycle in homology, called the *degeneracy cycle* of the sections  $\sigma$ .

Now suppose  $\sigma_1, \ldots, \sigma_k$  are generic sections of *E*. Using a partition of unity on *M*, we can then construct additional sections  $\sigma_{k+1}, \ldots, \sigma_n$  of *E* such that together  $\sigma_1(x), \ldots, \sigma_n(x)$  span the fiber  $E_x$  of *E* over each point  $x \in M$ . By the construction of Section 6 of Chapter 1, then, the sections  $\sigma_1, \ldots, \sigma_n$  give us a map

$$\iota: M \to G(k,n).$$

In terms of a trivialization of E, we can express  $\sigma_1, \ldots, \sigma_n$  as k-vectors  $V_1, \ldots, V_n$  of  $C^{\infty}$  functions; the map  $\iota$  is given by

$$x \xrightarrow{i} [(V_1(x), \dots, V_n(x))] \in G(k, n).$$

Since the subspace  $\iota(x) = \Lambda \subset \mathbb{C}^n$  corresponds to linear functionals on the fiber  $E_x$  of E over x, moreover, we see as before that  $\iota^*(S) = E^*$ , i.e.,

$$\iota^*(S^*) = E.$$

Now for each r = 1, ..., k let  $V_{n-k+r-1} = \{e_{k-r+2}, ..., e_n\} \subset \mathbb{C}^n$ . Then for any  $x \in M$ , the k-plane  $\Lambda = \iota(x) \in G(k, n)$  will intersect  $V_{n-k+r-1}$  in a space of dimension r or greater if and only if the sections  $\sigma_1, ..., \sigma_{k-r+1}$  are linearly dependent at x—i.e.,  $\iota(M)$  meets the Schubert cycle  $\sigma_{1,...,1}(V) \subset$ G(k,n) exactly in the degeneracy set  $D_{k-r+1}$  of the sections  $\sigma_1, ..., \sigma_k$ . Moreover the condition that  $\sigma_1, ..., \sigma_k$  be generic assures that  $\iota(M)$  meets  $\sigma_{1,...,1}(V)$  transversely. If  $\alpha$  is any cycle of real dimension 2r on M meeting  $D_{k-r+1}$  transversely at points  $p_i$ , then,  $\iota_*\alpha$  will meet  $\sigma_{1,\ldots,1}(V)$  transversely at the points  $\iota(p_i)$ , and by our choice of orientation for  $D_{k-r+1}$  the intersection number of  $\iota_*\alpha$  with  $\sigma_{1,\ldots,1}(V)$  at  $\iota(p_i)$  will be that of  $\alpha$  with  $D_{k-r+1}$  at  $p_i$ . Thus

$${}^{\#}(\iota_*\alpha\cdot\sigma_{1,\ldots,1})={}^{\#}(\alpha\cdot D_{k-r+1}),$$

and we see that

$$c_r(E)(\alpha) = \iota^*(c_r(S^*))(\alpha)$$
  
=  $c_r(S^*)(\iota_*\alpha)$   
=  ${}^{\#}(\iota_*\alpha \cdot \sigma_{1,...,1})$   
=  ${}^{\#}(\alpha \cdot D_{k-r+1}).$ 

We thus have the

**Gauss-Bonnet Formula II.** The rth Chern class  $c_r(E)$  is Poincaré dual to the degeneracy cycle  $D_{k-r+1}$ .

**Example.** We can now make a second computation for the Chern classes of projective space. Let  $X_0, \ldots, X_n$  be linear coordinates on  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$ , and let  $\mathcal{E}$  and  $\pi_*$  be as in the Euler sequence above. Let  $A = (\alpha_{ij})$  be an  $(n+1) \times (n+1)$  matrix all of whose minors are distinct and nonzero, and consider the vector fields

$$v_i = \mathscr{E}(\alpha_{i,0}X_0, \dots, \alpha_{i,n}X_n)$$
  
=  $\pi_* \sum_j \alpha_{ij}X_i \frac{\partial}{\partial X_j}.$ 

We will leave it as an exercise to verify that, under the assumptions made about  $A, v_1, \ldots, v_n$  are generic sections of  $T'(\mathbb{P}^n)$  (this is simply a matter of writing  $v_i$  out in terms of Euclidean coordinates on  $\mathbb{P}^n$ ), and compute the degeneracy cycles  $D_i$  of  $v_1, \ldots, v_i$ . First, we see that  $v_1$  vanishes at  $X \in \mathbb{P}^n$ exactly when

$$\left[\alpha_{1,0}X_0,\ldots,\alpha_{1,n}X_n\right] = \left[X_0,\ldots,X_n\right],$$

and since by assumption  $\alpha_{1i} \neq 0$  for all *i* and  $\alpha_{1i} \neq \alpha_{1j}$  for all  $i \neq j$ , this is the case only for  $X = p_i$ , where

$$p_i = [0, \dots, 0, 1, 0, \dots, 0], \quad i = 0, \dots, n.$$

Thus  $c_n(\mathbb{P}^n) = n+1$ . Now  $v_1$  and  $v_2$  will be linearly dependent at  $X \in \mathbb{P}^n$  when there exist  $(\lambda_1, \lambda_2) \neq 0$  such that

$$\left[\lambda_1\alpha_{10}X_0+\lambda_2\alpha_{20}X_0,\ldots,\lambda_1\alpha_{1n}X_n+\lambda_2\alpha_{2n}X_n\right]=\left[X_0,\ldots,X_n\right],$$

and by the assumption that all  $2 \times 2$  minor determinants of A are distinct and nonzero, this will be the case only when all but two of the homogeneous coordinates of X are zero, i.e., when X lies on a line  $\overline{p_i p_i}$  for some  $0 \le i \ne j \le r$ .  $D_2$  thus consists of the union of the  $\binom{n+1}{2}$  lines  $\overline{p_i p_j}$ ; or in other words, if  $\omega$  is the hyperplane class on  $\mathbb{P}^n$ ,

$$c_{n-1}(\mathbb{P}^n) = \binom{n+1}{2} \cdot \omega^{n-1}.$$

In general,  $v_1, \ldots, v_q$  will be linearly dependent at X exactly when all but q of the homogeneous coordinates of X vanish, i.e.,

$$D_q = \bigcup_{\#I=q} \overline{p_{i_1}, p_{i_2}, \dots, p_{i_q}}$$

consists of the union of the coordinate (q-1)-planes spanned by the points  $p_i$ . Thus

$$c_q(\mathbb{P}^n) = \binom{n+1}{q} \cdot \omega^q,$$

as we computed before.

As an immediate application, we can add one more identity to those previously mentioned. If  $E \rightarrow M$  is a complex vector bundle of rank k, then the first Chern class  $c_1(E)$  is dual to the cycle  $D_k \subset X$  given as the locus where k generic sections  $\sigma_1, \ldots, \sigma_k$  of E are linearly dependent. But the k sections  $\sigma_i$  of E together give one section

$$\sigma = \sigma_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge \sigma_k$$

of the line bundle  $\Lambda^k E \to M$ , and the degeneracy set  $D_1$  of  $\sigma$  is equal to  $D_k$ . Checking that the orientations are in fact the same, we have

$$c_1(\wedge^k E) = c_1(E)$$

Finally, note that given generic sections  $\sigma_1, \ldots, \sigma_i$  we can define degeneracy cycles

$$D_i^{(j)} = \left\{ x : \dim \overline{\sigma_1(x), \dots, \sigma_i(x)} \leq i - j \right\}.$$

If, as before, we complete the sections  $\sigma_1, \ldots, \sigma_i$  to a collection  $\sigma_1, \ldots, \sigma_n$  spanning each fiber, then the degeneracy cycle  $D_i^{(j)}$  will be the inverse image, under the corresponding map  $\iota: M \to G(k, n)$ , of the Schubert cycle

$$\sigma_{j,\ldots,j}(V_{n-i-j+1}) = \{\Lambda: \dim \Lambda \cap V_{n-i-j+1} \ge k-i+1\}.$$

Composing  $\iota$  with the isomorphism  $\star$ :  $G(k,n) \rightarrow G(n-k,n)$ , we find that

$$D_{i}^{(j)} = (*i)^{-1} \left( \sigma_{\underbrace{k-i+1,...,k-i+1}_{j}} \right);$$

and since  $c_r(E) = (*\iota)^* \sigma_r$ , we may combine this with Giambelli's formula on p. 205 to obtain

**Porteous' Formula.** For  $\sigma_1, \ldots, \sigma_i$  suitably generic, the Poincaré dual of the degeneracy cycle  $D_i^{(j)}$  is

$$D_i^{(j)*} = \det \begin{pmatrix} c_{k-i+1}(E) & \cdots & c_{k-i+j}(E) \\ \vdots & & \vdots \\ c_{k-i-j+2}(E) & \cdots & c_{k-i+1}(E) \end{pmatrix}$$

Finally, we will specialize our general Gauss-Bonnet formula to obtain a more classical form, and also to explain the terminology. Suppose that M is of real dimension  $2n, E \rightarrow M$  of complex rank n, and  $\sigma$  a global  $C^{\infty}$  section of E having nondegenerate zeros at points  $p_{\nu} \in M$ . For each  $\nu$ , let  $e_1, \ldots, e_n$  be a frame for E around  $p_{\nu}, x = (x_1, \ldots, x_{2n})$  oriented real coordinates on X centered around  $p_{\nu}$ , and write

$$\sigma(x) = \sum \left( a_{ak}^{\nu} + \sqrt{-1} b_{ak}^{\nu} \right) \cdot x_a \cdot e_k(x) + [2], \qquad a_{ak}^{\nu}, b_{ak}^{\nu} \in \mathbb{R}.$$

Let  $A_{p_{\nu}}$  be the  $2n \times 2n$  matrix  $(A^{\nu}, B^{\nu})$ , where  $A^{\nu} = (a_{ak}^{\nu})$  and  $B^{\nu} = (b_{ak}^{\nu})$ . Then, if we write

$$\sigma(x) = \sum f_k(x) \cdot e_k(x)$$

as before, we have

$$(df_k \wedge d\bar{f}_k)(p_\nu) = \sum_a \left(a_{ak}^\nu + \sqrt{-1} b_{ak}^\nu\right) dx_a \wedge \sum_b \left(a_{bk}^\nu - \sqrt{-1} b_{bk}^\nu\right) dx_b$$
$$= -2\sqrt{-1} \sum_a a_{ak}^\nu \cdot b_{bk}^\nu \cdot dx_a \wedge dx_b,$$

and so by linear algebra the sign of the point  $p_{\nu}$  in the degeneracy cycle  $D_1$  of  $\sigma$  is

 $(-1)^{n(n-1)/2}$  · sgn det  $(A_n)$ .

Thus by Gauss-Bonnet II we have

$$c_n(E) = \sum (-1)^{n(n-1)/2} \operatorname{sgn} \det (A_{p_r}).$$

Specializing still further, let M be a complex manifold of dimension n,  $E = T'(M) \rightarrow M$  its holomorphic tangent bundle and  $\sigma$  a  $C^{\infty}$  section of E having nondegenerate zeros at  $p_{\nu} \in M$ . Let  $z = (z_1, ..., z_n)$  be local holomorphic coordinates centered around  $p_{\nu}$ , and write

$$z_i = x_{2i-1} + \sqrt{-1} x_{2i}$$

so that  $x = (x_1, ..., x_{2n})$  is an oriented real coordinate system for M near  $p_{\nu}$ . Then, if

$$v(z) = \sum \left( a_{jk}^{\nu} + \sqrt{-1} b_{jk}^{\nu} \right) z_j \frac{\partial}{\partial z_k} + [2]$$

and if  $A_{p_{\nu}} = (A^{\nu}, B^{\nu})$  as above, we have

$$c_n(M) = \sum (-1)^{n(n-1)/2} \operatorname{sgn} \det(A_{p_r}).$$

Now let

$$v'(z) = \frac{1}{2} \left( v(z) + \overline{v(z)} \right)$$

be the real vector field obtained from v by the real projection  $T'(M) \rightarrow T_{\mathbb{R}}(M)$ . Then

$$v'(z) = \frac{1}{2} \sum \left( a_{jk}^{\nu} + \sqrt{-1} b_{jk}^{\nu} \right) z_j \cdot \left( \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{2k-1}} - \sqrt{-1} \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{2k}} \right)$$
$$+ \frac{1}{2} \sum \left( a_{jk}^{\nu} - \sqrt{-1} b_{jk}^{\nu} \right) \overline{z}_j \cdot \left( \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{2k-1}} + \sqrt{-1} \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{2k}} \right) + [2]$$
$$= \sum a_{jk}^{\nu} x_j \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{2k-1}} + \sum b_{jk}^{\nu} x_j \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{2k}} + [2],$$

so the index of v' at  $p_{\nu}$  is  $(-1)^{n(n-1)/2}$  times the sign of the determinant of  $A_{p_{\nu}}$ . Thus by the Hopf index theorem (to be proved in the next section)

$$\chi(M) = \sum (-1)^{n(n-1)/2} \operatorname{sgn} \det(A_{p_r}),$$

and so we have

## **Gauss-Bonnet Formula III.** $c_n(M) = \chi(M)$ .

We have, in this discussion, inverted the historical order of things. The Chern classes of complex vector bundles and the analogous Steifel-Whitney classes of real vector bundles were originally defined using obstruction theory; in terms of this definition, the classes were visibly the Poincaré duals of degeneracy cycles. Chern then discovered the remarkable fact that these global topological invariants of a vector bundle could in fact be computed from the local hermitian differential geometric structure of the vector bundle; Chern's theorem has since been frequently adopted as a definition.

# Some Remarks—Not Indispensable—Concerning Chern Classes of Holomorphic Vector Bundles

Suppose that  $E \rightarrow M$  is a holomorphic vector bundle with base space a complex manifold M. If we choose a hermitian connection as in Section 5 of Chapter 0, then the hermitian symmetry  $\Theta + {}^t\overline{\Theta} = 0$  of the curvature matrix in a unitary frame implies the relations

$$c_p(\Theta)$$
 has type  $(p,p)$ ,  $c_p(\Theta) = c_p(\Theta)$
on the Chern forms. In case M is a compact Kähler manifold, these imply that

$$c_p(E) \in H^{p,p}(M) \cap H^{2p}(M,\mathbb{Z});$$

i.e., the Chern classes are integral and of Hodge type (p,p).

In case M is a projective algebraic variety, which by the Kodaira embedding theorem is equivalent to the existence of a positive holomorphic line bundle  $L \rightarrow M$ , we can say more. We assume that L is the hyperplane bundle relative to a projective embedding. First, the Chern classes of  $E \cong (E \otimes L^k) \otimes L^{-k}$  can be expressed as polynomials in the Chern classes of  $E \otimes L^k$  and  $L^{-k}$ . The Chern class of  $L^{-k}$  is

$$c(L^{-k}) = 1 - k\eta_D,$$

where D is a hyperplane section of M, and by Theorem B in Section 5 of Chapter 1 we may find a holomorphic embedding

$$M \rightarrow G(r, N)$$
 (r = rank E)

inducing  $E \otimes L^k$  from the universal bundle over the Grassmannian. According to the preceding discussion, the Chern classes of  $E \otimes L^k$  are Poincaré dual to the intersection of M with suitable Schubert cycles. In summary, the Chern classes of a holomorphic vector bundle over an algebraic variety are represented by fundamental classes of algebraic cycles.

There is also a notion of *positivity* for the Chern classes of holomorphic vector bundles. We shall not enter into this in detail, as it will not be used in the study of specific varieties, but will offer two observations. If  $E \rightarrow M$  is generated by its global holomorphic sections, we have seen at the end of Section 5 in Chapter 0 that there is a hermitian connection whose curvature matrix has the local form

$$\Theta^{\alpha}_{\beta} = \sum_{\mu} A^{\alpha}_{\mu} \wedge \overline{A}^{\beta}_{\mu},$$

where  $A_{\mu}^{\alpha} = \sum A_{\mu j}^{\alpha} dz_j$  is a matrix of (1,0) forms. The *q*th Chern polynomial is then

$$c_{q}(\Theta) = \left(\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi}\right)^{q} \left\{ \sum_{\alpha_{1} < \cdots < \alpha_{q}} \left(\frac{1}{q!} \sum_{\pi} \operatorname{sgn} \pi \Theta_{\alpha_{\pi}(1)}^{\alpha_{1}} \wedge \cdots \wedge \Theta_{\alpha_{\pi}(q)}^{\alpha_{q}}\right) \right\}$$
$$= \left(\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi}\right)^{q} (-1)^{q(q-1)/2} \sum_{\substack{\alpha_{1} < \cdots < \alpha_{q} \\ \mu_{1} < \cdots < \mu_{q}}} \frac{\operatorname{sgn} \pi}{q!} A_{\mu_{1}}^{\alpha_{1}} \wedge \cdots \wedge A_{\mu_{q}}^{\alpha_{q}} \wedge \overline{A}_{\mu_{1}}^{\alpha_{\pi}(1)} \wedge \cdots \wedge \overline{A}_{\mu_{q}}^{\alpha_{\pi}(q)}$$
$$= \sqrt{-1}^{q^{2}} \sum_{\mu = (\mu_{1}, \dots, \mu_{q})} \eta_{\mu} \wedge \overline{\eta}_{\mu},$$

where

$$\eta_{\mu} = \left(\frac{1}{2\pi}\right)^{q} \frac{1}{q!} \sum_{\alpha_{1} < \cdots < \alpha_{q}} \operatorname{sgn} \pi \cdot A_{\mu_{1}}^{\alpha_{\pi(1)}} \wedge \cdots \wedge A_{\mu_{q}}^{\alpha_{\pi(q)}}$$

is a form of type (q, 0). It follows that

$$\int_Z c_q(\Theta) \ge 0$$

for any q-dimensional analytic subvariety Z in M.

Perhaps more interesting are the Schwarz-type inequalities. The simplest of these is

$$\int_{Z} c_1(\Theta)^2 \ge 2 \int_{Z} c_2(\Theta),$$

where Z is a two-dimensional analytic subvariety of M. For simplicity of notation we prove this when the rank is 2, omitting the exterior multiplication symbol and summing repeated indices. Then

$$c_{1}(\Theta)^{2} = \left(\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi}\right)^{2} \left(A_{\mu}^{1}\overline{A}_{\mu}^{1} + A_{\mu}^{2}\overline{A}_{\mu}^{2}\right) \left(A_{\lambda}^{1}\overline{A}_{\lambda}^{1} + A_{\lambda}^{2}\overline{A}_{\lambda}^{2}\right)$$
$$= \left(\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi}\right)^{2} \left\{-\left(A_{\mu}^{1}A_{\lambda}^{1}\overline{A}_{\mu}^{1}\overline{A}_{\lambda}^{1} + A_{\mu}^{2}A_{\lambda}^{2}\overline{A}_{\mu}^{2}\overline{A}_{\lambda}^{2}\right) + 2A_{\mu}^{1}\overline{A}_{\mu}^{1}A_{\lambda}^{2}\overline{A}_{\lambda}^{2}\right\}$$
$$2c_{2}(\Theta) = \left(\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi}\right)^{2} \left\{2A_{\mu}^{1}\overline{A}_{\mu}^{1}A_{\lambda}^{2}\overline{A}_{\lambda}^{2} - 2A_{\mu}^{1}\overline{A}_{\mu}^{2}A_{\lambda}^{2}\overline{A}_{\lambda}^{1}\right\}.$$

Then

$$c_1(\Theta)^2 - 2c_2(\Theta) = \left(\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi}\right)^2 \left\{ A_{\mu}^1 \overline{A}_{\mu}^1 A_{\lambda}^1 \overline{A}_{\lambda}^1 + A_{\mu}^2 \overline{A}_{\mu}^2 A_{\lambda}^2 \overline{A}_{\lambda}^2 - 2A_{\mu}^1 \overline{A}_{\mu}^2 A_{\lambda}^2 \overline{A}_{\lambda}^1 \right\},$$
  
and the inequality

and the inequality

$$\left\langle c_1(\Theta)^2 - 2c_2(\Theta), \left(\frac{2}{\sqrt{-1}}\right)^2 \tau_1 \wedge \bar{\tau}_1 \wedge \tau_2 \wedge \bar{\tau}_2 \right\rangle \ge 0$$

for (1,0) vectors  $\tau_1, \tau_2$  follows from the usual Cauchy-Schwarz inequality. The inequalities

$$\begin{cases} c_q(E) \ge 0, \\ c_1^2(E) \ge 2c_2(E), \text{ etc.}, \end{cases}$$

are valid for any holomorphic vector bundle that is positive in a suitable sense. We shall not give the proof here, but the reader may consult S.

## FIXED-POINT AND RESIDUE FORMULAS

Bloch and D. Gieseker, The positivity of the Chern classes of an ample vector bundle, *Invent. Math.*, Vol. 12 (1971), 112-117.

# 4. FIXED-POINT AND RESIDUE FORMULAS

### The Lefschetz Fixed-Point Formula

We now derive Lefschetz's formula for the number of fixed points, properly counted, of an endomorphism  $f: M \to M$  on a compact oriented manifold M of dimension n in terms of the action of  $f^*$  on the cohomology of M. That such a formula should exist is not hard to see: a fixed point of f corresponds to a point of intersection of the graph  $\Gamma_f \subset M \times M$  of fwith the diagonal  $\Delta \subset M \times M$ , and as we have seen the intersection number  ${}^{*}(\Gamma_f \cdot \Delta)_{M \times M}$  depends only on the homology classes of  $\Gamma_f$  and  $\Delta$  in  $M \times M$ . Nor is the calculation itself difficult; it will come out readily once we have obtained an expression for the cohomology class  $\eta_{\Delta} \in H^n(M \times M)$  of the diagonal  $\Delta \subset M \times M$ . We do this as follows: First, for each q, let  $\{\psi_{\mu,q}\}$  be a collection of closed q-forms on M representing a basis for  $H^q_{DR}(M)$ , and let  $\{\psi_{\mu,n-q}^*\}$  be (n-q)-forms representing the dual basis for  $H^{n-q}_{DR}(M)$ , i.e., such that

$$\int_{M} \psi_{\mu,q} \wedge \psi_{\nu,n-q}^{*} = \delta_{\mu,\nu}.$$

Let  $\pi_1$  and  $\pi_2$  denote the two projection maps  $M \times M \rightarrow M$ . By the Künneth formula, the forms

$$\left\{\varphi_{\mu,\nu,p,q}=\pi_1^*\psi_{\mu,p}\wedge\pi_2^*\psi_{\nu,q}^*\right\}_{p+q=k}$$

represent a basis for  $H^k_{DR}(M \times M)$ . The dual basis for  $H^{2n-k}_{DR}(M \times M)$  is then represented by

$$\left\{\varphi_{\mu,\nu,n-p,n-q}^{*}=(-1)^{q(p+q)}\pi_{1}^{*}\psi_{\mu,n-p}^{*}\wedge\pi_{2}^{*}\psi_{\nu,n-q}\right\}_{p+q=k}$$

since by a direct computation using iteration of the integral

$$\int_{M \times M} \varphi_{\mu,\nu,p,q} \wedge \varphi_{\mu',\nu',n-p',n-q'}^{*} = \delta_{\mu,\mu'} \cdot \delta_{\nu,\nu'} \cdot \delta_{p,p'} \cdot \delta_{q,q'}.$$

The Poincaré dual  $\eta_{\Delta}$  of the homology class of the diagonal  $\Delta \subset M \times M$  is thus represented by the form

$$\varphi_{\Delta} = \sum_{p,\mu,\nu} c_{p,\mu,\nu} \varphi_{\mu,\nu,p,n-p},$$

where

$$c_{p,\mu,\nu} = \int_{\Delta} \varphi_{\mu,\nu,n-p,\rho}^* = (-1)^{n-p} \delta_{\mu,\nu}$$

i.e.,  $\eta_{\Delta}$  is represented by

$$\varphi_{\Delta} = \sum_{p,\mu} (-1)^{n-p} \varphi_{\mu,\mu,p,n-p}.$$

Now let  $f: M \to M$  be a  $C^{\infty}$  map. We say that a fixed point  $p \in M$  of f is *nondegenerate* if it is isolated and in terms of local coordinates  $x_1, \ldots, x_n$  on M centered around p, the Jacobian matrix

$$\mathcal{G}_f(p): T_p(M) \to T_p(M)$$

satisfies

$$\det(\mathcal{G}_f(p)-I)\neq 0;$$

under these circumstances, we define the index  $u_f(p)$  of f at p to be

$$\iota_f(p) = \operatorname{sgn} \det(\mathcal{G}_f(p) - I).$$

We can give another interpretation of the nondegeneracy condition and the index as follows: let  $\Gamma_f = \{(p, f(p))\} \subset M \times M$  be the graph of f.  $\Gamma_f$  is a submanifold of  $M \times M$ ; we give it the orientation induced by the map

$$\tilde{f}: p \mapsto (p, f(p)).$$

Let p be a fixed point of f,  $x_1, ..., x_n$  an oriented coordinate system for M centered around p; take as coordinates around  $(p,p) \in M \times M$  the functions

$$y_i = \pi_1^* x_i$$
 and  $z_i = \pi_2^* x_i$ 

An oriented basis for  $T_{(p,p)}(\Delta) \subset T_{(p,p)}(M \times M)$  is then given by

$$\Delta_*\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x_1},\ldots,\frac{\partial}{\partial x_n}\right) = \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial y_1} + \frac{\partial}{\partial z_1},\ldots,\frac{\partial}{\partial y_n} + \frac{\partial}{\partial z_n}\right),$$

where  $\Delta$  is the diagonal map  $x \mapsto (x, x)$ , and an oriented basis for  $T_{(p,p)}(\Gamma_f) \subset T_{(p,p)}(M \times M)$  is given by

$$\tilde{f}_*\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x_1},\ldots,\frac{\partial}{\partial x_n}\right) = \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial y_1} + \sum \frac{\partial f_i}{\partial x_1} \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial z_i},\ldots,\frac{\partial}{\partial y_n} + \sum \frac{\partial f_i}{\partial x_n} \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial z_i}\right).$$

The combined collection

$$\left(\Delta_*\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x_1}\right),\ldots,\Delta_*\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x_n}\right),\tilde{f}_*\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x_1}\right),\ldots,\tilde{f}_*\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x_n}\right)\right)$$

is consequently obtained from the standard oriented basis  $(\partial/\partial y_1, \ldots, \partial/\partial z_n, \partial/\partial z_1, \ldots, \partial/\partial z_n)$  for  $T_{(p,p)}(M \times M)$  by the matrix

$$\begin{pmatrix} I_n & I_n \\ I_n & \mathcal{F}_f(p) \end{pmatrix}$$

we see accordingly that the cycles  $\Gamma_f$  and  $\Delta$  intersect transversely at (p,p) exactly when

$$\det\begin{pmatrix} I & I\\ I & \oint_f(p) \end{pmatrix} = \det(\oint_f(p) - I)$$

is nonzero, i.e., when p is a nondegenerate fixed point of f; and in this case the index of f at p is just the intersection number of  $\Delta$  with  $\Gamma_f$  at p. Thus if f has only nondegenerate fixed points,

$$\sum_{f(p)=p}\iota_f(p)={}^{\#}(\Delta\cdot\Gamma_f)_{M\times M},$$

and we can evaluate this intersection number by

$${}^{*}(\Delta \cdot \Gamma_{f}) = \int_{\Gamma_{f}} \varphi_{\Delta}$$
$$= \sum_{p} (-1)^{n-p} \int_{\Gamma_{f}} \sum_{\mu} \pi_{1}^{*} \psi_{\mu,p} \wedge \pi_{2}^{*} \psi_{\mu,n-p}^{*};$$

since  $\tilde{f}^*\pi_2^* = f^*$ , this is

$$= \sum_{p} (-1)^{n-p} \int_{M} \sum_{\mu} \psi_{\mu,p} \wedge f^{*} \psi_{\mu,n-p}^{*}$$
  
=  $\sum_{p} (-1)^{n-p} \cdot \operatorname{trace}(f^{*}|_{H^{n-p}_{DR}(M)})$   
=  $\sum_{p} (-1)^{p} \operatorname{trace}(f^{*}|_{H^{p}_{DR}(M)}).$ 

The number  $\sum (-1)^p \operatorname{trace}(f^*|_{H^p_{DR}(M)})$  is called the *Lefschetz number* of the map f, and is usually denoted L(f); we have proved the

### Lefschetz Fixed-Point Formula.

$$\sum_{f(p)=p}\iota_f(p)=L(f)$$

Note that without computing signs the number of fixed points of f must be at least the absolute value of L(f), i.e.,

$${}^{\#}\left\{p \in M \colon f(p) = p\right\} \ge |L(f)|,$$

and in particular,

$$L(f) \neq 0 \Rightarrow f$$
 has a fixed point.

As an immediate corollary to the Lefschetz fixed-point formula we will prove the Hopf index theorem. Let M be as above, and let v be a global  $C^{\infty}$  vector field on M. We say a zero p of v is *nondegenerate* if it is isolated and, in terms of local coordinates  $x_1, \ldots, x_n$  centered around p,

$$v(x) = \sum a_{ij} x_i \frac{\partial}{\partial x_j} + [2]$$

with  $\Delta = (a_{ij})$  nonsingular; in this case we define the *index*  $\iota_v(p)$  of v at p to be the sign of the determinant of  $\Delta$ . Now, integrating the vector field v to time t gives a flow

$$f_i: M \to M.$$

For t small, the fixed points of  $f_t$  will be exactly the zeros of v, and if v is given as above near a zero p, then in terms of the coordinates x,

$$\oint_{f_i}(p) = e^{tA} + \text{higher-order terms.}$$

Thus

$$\mathcal{G}_{f_i}(p) - I = t \left( A + \frac{tA^2}{2} + \frac{t^2A^3}{6} + \cdots \right),$$

and for t positive and sufficiently small,

$$\iota_{f_{v}}(p) = \operatorname{sgn} \det \left( \mathcal{G}_{f}(p) - I \right) = \operatorname{sgn} \det A = \iota_{v}(p)$$

Since  $f_t$  is homotopic to the identity,  $f_t^*$  acts as the identity on the cohomology of M, so that

$$\operatorname{trace} f_t^*|_{H^p_{\operatorname{DR}}(M)} = \dim H^p_{\operatorname{DR}}(M),$$

i.e.,

$$L(f_t) = \chi(M);$$

and we have the

Hopf Index Theorem.

$$\sum_{\upsilon(p)=0}\iota_{\upsilon}(p)=\chi(M).$$

### The Holomorphic Lefschetz Fixed-Point Formula

Suppose now that M is a compact complex manifold of dimension n and  $f: M \to M$  a holomorphic map. Then f acts not only on the de Rham cohomology of M but on the Dolbeault cohomology groups as well, and we may hope, by analogy with the Lefschetz fixed-point formula, that the action of f on  $H_{\overline{d}}^{**}(M)$  will be reflected in the local behavior of f around its fixed points. This is in fact the case, and we will spend the remainder of this section deriving the corresponding formula.

Our starting point, as before, is a computation of the Dolbeault cohomology class of the diagonal  $\Delta \subset M \times M$ . To this end, for each p and q

let

$$\{\psi_{p,q,\mu}\}$$

be a collection of  $\bar{\partial}$ -closed (p,q)-forms representing a basis for  $H^{p,q}_{\bar{\partial}}(M)$ , and let

$$\{\psi_{n-p,n-q,\mu}^*\}$$

be  $\bar{\partial}$ -closed forms representing the dual basis for  $H^{n-p,n-q}_{\bar{\partial}}(M)$  under the pairing

$$H^{p,q}_{\bar{a}}(M)\otimes H^{n-p,n-q}_{\bar{a}}(M)\to\mathbb{C}$$

given by

$$\psi \otimes \varphi \mapsto \int_{\mathcal{M}} \psi \wedge \varphi.$$

By the Künneth formula from Section 6 of Chapter 0 a basis for  $H_{5}^{n,n}(M \times M)$  is represented by the forms

$$\{\varphi_{p,q,\mu,\nu}=\pi_1^*\psi_{p,q,\mu}\wedge\pi_2^*\psi_{n-p,n-q,\nu}^*\},\$$

and the dual basis for  $H^{n,n}_{\bar{\partial}}(M \times M)$  is represented, as in the real case above, by

$$\{\varphi_{n-p,n-q,\mu,\nu}^* = \pi_1^* \psi_{n-p,n-q,\mu}^* \land \pi_2^* \psi_{p,q,\nu} \}.$$

The Dolbeault class  $\eta_{\Lambda}$  of the diagonal is

$$\varphi_{\Delta} = \sum_{p,q,\mu} (-1)^{p+q} \varphi_{p,q,\mu,\mu}$$

Now let  $f: M \to M$  be a holomorphic map with isolated nondegenerate zeros; let  $\Gamma_f = \{(p, f(p))\} \subset M \times M$  be its graph. If we compute the intersection number of  $\Delta$  and  $\Gamma_f$  in  $M \times M$ , we find only that

$$L(f) = \int_{\Gamma_f} \varphi_{\Delta}$$
  
=  $\sum_{p,q} (-1)^{p+q} \int_{\Gamma_f} \sum_{\mu} \pi_1^* \psi_{p,q,\mu} \wedge \pi_2^* \psi_{n-p,n-q,\mu}^*$   
=  $\sum (-1)^{p+q} \operatorname{trace} f^*|_{H_1^{p,q}(M)}.$ 

This tells us nothing essentially new: in case M is Kähler, this follows from the ordinary Lefschetz fixed-point formula and the Hodge decomposition; in general, it follows from the Lefschetz formula and the Fröhlicher spectral sequence relating Dolbeault and de Rham cohomology given in Section 5 of this chapter. To obtain finer information about the action of fon the Dolbeault groups of M, let  $\eta_{\Delta}^{p,q}$  be the (p,q)th component of the class  $\eta_{\Delta}$  under the decomposition into bitype

$$H^{n,n}_{\delta}(M\times M) = \bigoplus_{p,q} \left( \pi_1^* H^{p,q}_{\delta}(M) \otimes \pi_2^* H^{n-p,n-q}_{\delta}(M) \right),$$

and set

$$\eta^0_\Delta = \sum_q \eta^{0,q}_\Delta.$$

 $\eta^0_{\Delta}$  is then represented by the form

$$\varphi_{\Delta}^{0}=\sum_{q,\mu}(-1)^{q}\varphi_{0,q,\mu,\mu},$$

and so the value of  $\eta^0_{\Delta}$  on the cycle  $\Gamma_f$  is given by

$$\eta_{\Delta}^{0}(\Gamma_{f}) = \int_{\Gamma_{f}} \varphi_{\Delta}^{0}$$

$$= \sum_{q} (-1)^{q} \int_{M} \sum_{\mu} \psi_{0,q,\mu} \wedge f^{*} \psi_{n,n-q,\mu}^{*}$$

$$= \sum_{q} (-1)^{q} \operatorname{trace} f^{*}|_{H^{n,n-q}_{\delta}(M)}$$

$$= \sum_{q} (-1)^{q} \operatorname{trace} f^{*}|_{H^{0,q}_{\delta}(M)}$$

by Kodaira-Serre duality. The number  $\sum_{q} (-1)^q \operatorname{trace} f^*|_{H^{0,q}_{\overline{\mathfrak{d}}}(M)}$  is called the *holomorphic Lefschetz number* of the map f, and is denoted  $L(f, \mathfrak{O})$ .

We ask accordingly whether we can evaluate the number  $\eta^0_{\Delta}(\Gamma_f)$  in terms of the local behavior of f around its fixed points. What makes this possible is the fact that while the full decomposition of forms on  $M \times M$  into bitype (cf. Section 2 in this chapter)

$$A^{p,q}(M \times M) = \bigoplus_{\substack{p_1 + p_2 = p \\ q_1 + q_2 = q}} A^{(p_1,q_1),(p_2,q_2)}(M \times M),$$

does not commute with the  $\bar{\partial}$ -operator, the coarser direct-sum decomposition

$$A^{p,q}(M \times M) = \bigoplus_{p_1} A^{(p_1, \star), (p-p_1, q-\star)}(M \times M)$$

does. Here \* represents an index running from zero to q. It follows that if  $T_{\Delta}^{0}$  is the component of the current  $T_{\Delta}$  of bitype (0, \*), (n, n - \*)—i.e., the current defined by the linear function

$$T^0_{\Delta}(\varphi) = \int_{\Delta} \sum_{q} \varphi^{(n,n-q),(0,q)}$$

on test forms  $\varphi$ , then  $T_{\Delta}^{0}$  is  $\bar{\partial}$ -closed and represents the Dolbeault cohomology class  $\eta_{\Delta}^{0}$ . To compute  $\eta_{\Delta}^{0}(\Gamma_{f})$ , then, we need only smooth the current  $T_{\Delta}^{0}$ —that is, solve the equation of currents

(\*) 
$$T_{\Lambda}^{0} = \varphi + \bar{\partial}k$$

with k any (n, n-1)-current on  $M \times M$  and  $\varphi$  a smooth form; we will then

have

$$\eta^0_{\Delta}(\Gamma_f) = \int_{\Gamma_f} \varphi$$

In fact, as we will see, it will suffice just to solve the equation (\*) locally around the fixed points. We proceed as follows.

Recall from the subsection "Definitions; Residue Formulas" in Section 1 of this chapter the Bochner-Martinelli kernel on  $\mathbb{C}^n \times \mathbb{C}^n$  is given by

$$k(z,\zeta) = C_n \frac{\sum \overline{\Phi_i(z-\zeta)} \wedge \Phi(\zeta)}{\|z-\zeta\|^{2n}},$$

where

$$\begin{cases} \Phi_i(x) = (-1)^{i-1} x_i dx_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge dx_n, \\ \Phi(x) = dx_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge dx_n. \end{cases}$$

This form has bitype (0, \*-1), (n, n-\*) in the variables  $(dz, d\overline{z})(d\zeta, d\overline{\zeta})$ . Also, from  $\overline{\partial \Phi_i(z-\zeta)} = \overline{\Phi_i(z-\zeta)}$  it follows that

$$\overline{\partial}k(z,\zeta) = 0$$
 on  $\mathbb{C}^n \times \mathbb{C}^n - \Delta$ ,

so that the current defined by  $k(z,\zeta)$  has distributional derivative  $\bar{\partial}k$  supported on the diagonal. In fact, the homotopy formula proved in the subsection "Cohomology of Currents" is equivalent to the distributional equation

$$\bar{\partial}k = T^0_{\Lambda}$$

giving the desired "smoothing" of  $T_{\Delta}^{0}$  in  $\mathbb{C}^{n} \times \mathbb{C}^{n}$ .

Now we return to our complex manifold M and map  $f: M \to M$ . Assume that f has isolated, nondegenerate fixed points  $\{p_{\alpha}\}$  and, in terms of local coordinates  $z_{\alpha i}$  around  $p_{\alpha}$ , write

$$f(z_{\alpha})_{i} = \sum b_{ij} z_{\alpha j} + [2],$$

i.e.,

$$f(z_{\alpha}) = B_{\alpha} z_{\alpha} + [2],$$

where  $B_{\alpha} = (b_{ij})$ ; by nondegeneracy,  $(I - B_{\alpha})$  is nonsingular. Let  $B_{\epsilon}(p_{\alpha};p_{\alpha})$  be a ball of radius  $\epsilon$  around  $(p_{\alpha},p_{\alpha})$  in  $M \times M$ , and let  $\rho_{\alpha}$  be a bump function with

$$\rho_{\alpha} \equiv 1 \qquad \text{in } B_{\varepsilon}(p_{\alpha}, p_{\alpha}) \\ \rho_{\alpha} \equiv 0 \qquad \text{in } M \times M - B_{2\varepsilon}(p_{\alpha}, p_{\alpha});$$

let k be the current on  $M \times M$  given by

$$k = \sum_{\alpha} \rho_{\alpha} \cdot k(z_{\alpha}, \xi_{\alpha}),$$

where  $k(z_{\alpha},\xi_{\alpha})$  is the Bochner-Martinelli kernel. Then in  $B_{\epsilon}(p_{\alpha},p_{\alpha})$  we have

$$\bar{\partial}k = \bar{\partial}k(z_{\alpha},\xi_{\alpha}) = T_{\Delta}^{0}.$$

Moreover, k is smooth on  $M \times M - \Delta$ , so that if we set

$$\varphi = T_{\Delta}^0 - \bar{\partial}k,$$

 $\varphi$  will be a  $\overline{\partial}$ -closed current representing  $\eta_{\Delta}^0$ , smooth in an open set containing  $\Gamma_f$ , and equal to  $-\overline{\partial}k$  away from  $\Delta$ . Then

$$\begin{split} \eta_{\Delta}^{0}(\Gamma_{f}) &= \int_{\Gamma_{f}} \varphi \\ &= -\int_{\Gamma_{f}-\bigcup B_{\epsilon}(p_{\alpha},p_{\alpha})} \bar{\partial}k \\ &= \sum_{\alpha} \int_{\partial(\Gamma_{f}\cap B_{\epsilon}(p_{\alpha},p_{\alpha}))} k \\ &= \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \sum_{\alpha} \int_{||z_{\alpha}|| = \epsilon} k(z_{\alpha},f(z_{\alpha})). \end{split}$$

Now if we set  $w_{\alpha} = z_{\alpha} - f(z_{\alpha})$ , then

$$dw_{\alpha_1}\wedge\cdots\wedge dw_{\alpha_n}=\det(I-\mathfrak{F}(f))\cdot dz_{\alpha_1}\wedge\cdots\wedge dz_{\alpha_n}$$

and we have

$$\begin{split} &\int_{\|z\|=\epsilon} k(z_{\alpha}, f(z_{\alpha})) \\ &= C_n \int_{\|z\|=\epsilon} \frac{\sum (-1)^{i-1} \overline{w}_{\alpha} d\overline{w}_{\alpha_1} \wedge \dots \wedge d\overline{w}_{\alpha_n} \wedge dz_{\alpha_1} \wedge \dots \wedge dz_{\alpha_n}}{\|w_{\alpha}\|^{2n}} \\ &= C_n \int_{\|z\|=\epsilon} \frac{\sum (-1)^{i-1} \overline{w}_{\alpha_i} d\overline{w}_{\alpha_1} \wedge \dots \wedge d\overline{w}_{\alpha_n} \wedge dw_{\alpha_n} \wedge dw_{\alpha_n} \wedge dw_{\alpha_n}}{\|w_{\alpha}\|^{2n} \det(I - \mathcal{G}(f))} \\ &= \frac{1}{\det(I - \mathcal{G}(f)(0))} = \frac{1}{\det(I - B_{\alpha})} \end{split}$$

by the Bochner-Martinelli formula proved in Section 1 of this chapter. Putting this all together, we have the *holomorphic Lefschetz fixed-point* formula:

$$L(f, \mathfrak{O}) = \sum_{f(p_{\alpha})=p_{\alpha}} \frac{1}{\det(I-B_{\alpha})}.$$

## The Bott Residue Formula

We ask now whether there exist refinements of the Gauss-Bonnet formula for holomorphic vector bundles on complex manifolds. The answer, in

### FIXED-POINT AND RESIDUE FORMULAS

general, is no, for the reason that a zero of a section  $\sigma$  of a holomorphic vector bundle E on a complex manifold carries no nonobvious local structure: since we can choose a frame  $e = (e_1, \dots, e_k)$  for E and a local holomorphic coordinate system  $z = (z_1, \dots, z_n)$  for M independently, the local expansion

$$\sigma(z) = \sum b_{ij} z_i \cdot e_j + \sum b_{ijl} z_i z_j \cdot e_l + \dots$$

for  $\sigma$  can be given virtually arbitrary form. The exception to this occurs when E is a holomorphic tensor bundle, e.g., when E = T'(M) is the holomorphic tangent bundle of M: in this case a local coordinate system  $(z_i)$  determines naturally a frame  $\{\partial/\partial z_i\}$  for T'(M). Thus, in the neighborhood of a zero of the holomorphic vector field v, we set  $A_p = (a_{ij})$ , where

$$v(z) = \sum a_{ij} z_i \frac{\partial}{\partial z_j} + [2].$$

If w = f(z) is any other coordinate system around z = 0 and we let  $A'_p = (a'_{ij})$  be given by

$$v(z) = \sum a'_{ij} \cdot w_i \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial w_j} + [2],$$

then for  $g = (g_{ij}) = \mathcal{G}(f)$  the Jacobian of the change of coordinates,

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial z_i} = \sum g_{ji} \frac{\partial}{\partial w_j}$$

and hence

$$v(z) = \sum_{i,j,k,l} a_{ij} \cdot g_{ik}^{-1} \cdot w_k \cdot g_{ij} \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial w_l} + [2].$$

Thus

$$A_p' = {}^t g^{-1} \cdot A_p \cdot {}^t g,$$

i.e.,  $A_p$  is determined up to conjugation. The value  $P(A_p)$  of any invariant polynomial P on A is therefore an invariant of v and p, and we may hope that the numbers  $P(A_p)$  carry some global information. This is in fact the case: if  $\Theta$  is any curvature matrix in the holomorphic tangent bundle T'(M) of the compact complex manifold M, P any invariant polynomial of degree  $n = \dim M$ , v a global holomorphic vector field and  $A_p$  as above, we have the

## **Bott Residue Formula**

$$\sum_{v(p)=0} \frac{P(A_p)}{\det(A_p)} = \int_M P\left(\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi}\Theta\right),$$

i.e., if we write P as a polynomial

$$P = Q(P^1, \dots, P^n)$$

in the elementary invariant polynomials P<sup>1</sup>,

$$\sum_{v(p)=0} \frac{P(A_p)}{\det(A_p)} = Q(c_1(M), \dots, c_n(M)).$$

**Proof.\*** The outline of the proof is this: we choose a metric in T'(M) that is Euclidean in a neighborhood of the zeros  $\{p_{\nu}\}$  of  $\nu$ , and let  $\Theta$  be the curvature matrix of the metric connection on T'(M). Then

$$\Theta \equiv 0$$

in a ball  $B_{\epsilon}(p_{\nu})$  around each  $p_{\nu}$ . We will construct a  $C^{\infty}(n, n-1)$  form  $\Lambda$  on  $M^* = M - \{p_{\nu}\}$  such that

$$d\Lambda = \partial\Lambda = P(\Theta);$$

we will then have

$$\int_{M} P\left(\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi}\Theta\right) = \int_{M-\bigcup B_{\epsilon}(p_{\nu})} P\left(\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi}\Theta\right)$$
$$= -\left(\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi}\right)^{n} \sum_{i} \int_{\partial B_{\epsilon}(p_{\nu})} \Lambda,$$

and since our construction of  $\Lambda$  is essentially a local process, we will be able to evaluate the last integrals in terms of the local behavior of v at  $p_v$ .

So: let  $\{p_{\nu}\}$  denote the zeros of v, and  $z_1, \ldots, z_n$  local holomorphic coordinates in  $B_{2\epsilon}(p_{\nu})$ , and let  $h_{\nu}$  be the Euclidean metric in  $B_{2\epsilon}(p_{\nu})$  given by

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial z_j},\frac{\partial}{\partial z_k}\right)=\delta_{jk}.$$

Let  $h_0$  be any metric on  $M^* = M - \{p_\nu\}$ , and  $\{\rho_0, \rho_\nu\}$  a partition of unity for the covering of M by  $U_0 = M - \bigcup B_{\varepsilon}(p_{\nu})$  and  $U_{\nu} = B_{2\varepsilon}(p_{\nu})$ ; we take as our metric on M

$$h = \rho_0 \cdot h_0 + \sum \rho_{\nu} h_{\nu}.$$

Let  $\Theta$  hereafter be the curvature matrix of the associated metric connection D; clearly  $\Theta \equiv 0$  in  $B_{\epsilon}(p_{\nu})$  for each  $\nu$ .

\*This proof is due to S. S. Chern, "Meromorphic vector fields and characteristic numbers, Scripta Mathematica, Vol. XXIX, pp. 243-251.

### FIXED-POINT AND RESIDUE FORMULAS

Now consider the bundle map

$$\wedge^{p-1}T' \otimes \wedge^{q}T'' \xrightarrow{\wedge v} \wedge^{p}T' \otimes \wedge^{q}T''$$

given by wedge product with  $v(z) \in T'_z$ . We define the contraction operator

$$\iota(v)\colon A^{p,q}(M)\to A^{p-1,q}(M)$$

to be the adjoint of  $\wedge v$ ; i.e., such that for any  $\varphi \in A^{p,q}(M)$  and  $\eta \in C^{\infty}(\wedge^{p-1}T' \otimes \wedge^{q}(T''))$ ,

$$\langle \iota(v)\varphi,\eta\rangle = \langle \varphi,v\wedge\eta\rangle.$$

Thus, if in terms of local coordinates  $z_i$ 

$$v(z) = \sum_{j} v^{j}(z) \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial z_{j}},$$

we have

$$\iota(v)(dz_i) = v^i$$

and in general

$$u(v)(f(z)\cdot dz_I) = \sum_{\alpha} (-1)^{\alpha-1} v^{i_\alpha}(z) f(z) dz_{I-\{i_\alpha\}}$$

In particular, since the coefficient functions  $v^i$  are holomorphic it follows from sign considerations that

$$\bar{\partial} \cdot \iota(v) + \iota(v) \cdot \bar{\partial} = 0.$$

The essential step in our construction of  $\Lambda$  is to express the tensor

$$\iota(v)(\Theta) \in A^{0,1}(T' \otimes T'^*)$$

as  $\hat{\sigma}$  of a global section of  $T' \otimes T'^*$ . To do this, we recall from Section 5 of Chapter 0 the definition of the *torsion* associated to a metric on T'(M). As we saw then, if  $v_1, \ldots, v_n$  is a unitary frame for T'(M),  $\varphi_1, \ldots, \varphi_n$  the dual coframe for  $T'^*$ ,  $\theta$  the connection matrix of D in terms of  $\{v_i\}$  and  $\theta^* = -i\theta$  the connection matrix of the dual connection  $D^*$  on  $T'^*$  in terms of  $\{\varphi_i\}$ , then

$$d\varphi_i = \sum \theta^*_{ij} \wedge \varphi_j + \tau_i$$

with  $\tau_i$  of type (2,0); the vector  $\tau = (\tau_1, \dots, \tau_n)$  of 2-forms is called the *torsion* of the metric in terms of  $\{v_i\}$ . Now if

$$\left\{ v_i' = \sum g_{ij} \cdot v_j \right\}$$

is another frame,  $\{\varphi_i\}$  the dual coframe, and  $\theta'$  and  $\theta'^*$  the connection and curvature matrices of D and  $D^*$  in terms of  $\{v'_i\}$  and  $\{\varphi'_i\}$ , then in matrix notation and setting  $g^* = {}^{i}g^{-1}$ 

$$\varphi' = g^* \cdot \varphi,$$
  
$$\theta'^* = g^* \cdot \theta^* \cdot g' + d(g^*) \cdot g'$$

and

$$\begin{aligned} \tau' &= d\varphi' - \theta'^* \wedge \varphi' \\ &= d(g^*\varphi) - \theta'^* \wedge g^*\varphi \\ &= d(g^*) \cdot \varphi + g^*\varphi - g^* \cdot \theta^* \cdot {}^tg \cdot g^* \cdot \varphi - d(g^*) \cdot {}^tg \cdot g^* \cdot \varphi \\ &= g^*\varphi - g^* \cdot \theta^* \wedge \varphi \\ &= g^* \cdot \tau \end{aligned}$$

i.e., the quantity

$$\tilde{\tau} = \sum \tau_i \otimes v_i \in A^{2,0}(T')$$

is a tensor invariant of the metric, called the torsion tensor. Note that by our calculation, if  $v'_1, \ldots, v'_n$  is any other frame for T', not necessarily unitary but with  $\varphi$ ,  $\theta$ , and  $\theta^*$  as before, we still have

$$\tilde{\tau} = \sum_{i} \left( d\varphi'_{i} - \sum \theta'^{*}_{ij} \wedge \varphi'_{j} \right) \otimes v'_{i}.$$

Now let  $(z_1, ..., z_n)$  be local coordinates on M and  $\theta = (\theta_{ij})$  the connection matrix of D in terms of the frame  $\{\partial/\partial z_i\}$  for T'(M). Write

$$\theta_{ij} = \sum_{k} \Gamma^{j}_{ik} dz_k,$$

so that

$$Dv = D\left(\sum_{i} v^{i} \frac{\partial}{\partial z_{i}}\right) = \sum_{j,k} \left(\frac{\partial v^{j}}{\partial z_{k}} + \sum_{i} \Gamma^{j}_{ik} v^{i}\right) \frac{\partial}{\partial z_{j}} \otimes dz_{k}.$$

The torsion tensor  $\tilde{\tau}$  is given by

$$\begin{split} \tilde{\tau} &= -\sum_{i,j} \theta_{ji}^* \wedge dz_i \otimes \frac{\partial}{\partial z_j} \\ &= \sum_{i,j} \theta_{ij} \wedge dz_i \otimes \frac{\partial}{\partial z_j} \\ &= \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i,j,k} \left( \Gamma_{ik}^j - \Gamma_{ki}^j \right) \frac{\partial}{\partial z_j} \otimes (dz_i \wedge dz_k). \end{split}$$

and so the contraction  $\iota(v) \cdot \tau \in C^{\infty}(T' \otimes T'^*)$  of  $\tau$  by v is given by

$$u(v)\cdot\tau=\sum_{i,j,k}\left(\Gamma_{ik}^{j}-\Gamma_{ki}^{j}\right)v^{i}\cdot\frac{d}{\partial z_{j}}\otimes dz_{k}.$$

Thus the tensor

$$E = -Dv + \iota(v) \cdot \tau$$
  
=  $-\sum_{j,k} \left\{ \frac{\partial v^{j}}{\partial z_{k}} + \sum_{i} \Gamma_{ki}^{j} v^{i} \right\} \frac{\partial}{\partial z_{j}} \otimes dz_{k}$ 

is a well-defined global section of the holomorphic vector bundle  $T' \otimes T'^*$ , and

$$\bar{\partial}E = -\sum \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{z}_{l}}\left\{\frac{\partial v^{j}}{\partial z_{k}} + \sum \Gamma_{ki}^{j}v^{i}\right\} \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial z_{j}} \otimes dz_{k}\right) d\bar{z}_{l}$$
$$= -\sum \left(\frac{\partial \Gamma_{ki}^{j}}{\partial \bar{z}_{l}} \cdot v^{i} \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial z_{j}} \otimes dz_{k}\right) d\bar{z}_{l}.$$

On the other hand, the curvature tensor  $\Theta \in A^2(T \otimes T^*)$  is given by

$$\Theta = \sum \Theta_{ij} \frac{\partial}{\partial z_j} \otimes dz_i,$$

where

$$\Theta_{ij} = \bar{\partial}\theta_{ij} = -\sum \frac{\partial \Gamma_{ik}^{j}}{\partial \bar{z}_{l}} \cdot dz_{k} \wedge d\bar{z}_{l},$$

so that from the formula

$$\iota(v) \cdot \Theta = -\sum_{i,j,k} \left( \frac{\partial \Gamma_{ik}^{j}}{\partial \bar{z}_{l}} \cdot v^{k} \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial z_{j}} \otimes dz_{i} \right) d\bar{z}_{l}$$

we deduce the desired relation

$$\iota(v)\Theta=\bar{\partial}E.$$

Now, consider  $\Theta$ , E, and  $\overline{\partial}E = \iota(v)\Theta$  again as matrix-valued 2-, 0-, and 1-forms, respectively; if P is any invariant polynomial of degree n on GL(n) and  $\tilde{P}$  its polarization, set

$$P_r(E,\Theta) = {n \choose r} \tilde{P}(\underbrace{E,\ldots,E}_{n-r}, \underbrace{\Theta,\ldots,\Theta}_{r}) \in A^{r,r}(M).$$

Since  $\bar{\partial}\Theta = 0$  and  $\bar{\partial}E = \iota(v)\Theta$ ,

$$\bar{\partial}P_r(E,\Theta) = \binom{n}{r} \sum_{i=1}^{n-r} \tilde{P}(E,\ldots,\iota(v)\cdot\Theta,\ldots,E,\Theta,\ldots,\Theta)$$
$$= \iota(v)\cdot P_{r+1}(E,\Theta).$$

Let  $\omega \in A^{1,0}(M^*)$  be the form dual to v under the metric on M; set

$$\Phi_r = \omega \wedge (\bar{\partial}\omega)^{n-r-1} \wedge P_r(E,\Theta) \in A^{n,n-1}(M^*).$$

We have, for  $0 \le r \le n-1$ ,

$$\bar{\partial}\Phi_r = (\bar{\partial}\omega)^{n-r} \wedge P_r(E,\Theta) - \omega \wedge (\bar{\partial}\omega)^{n-r-1} \wedge \iota(v)P_{r+1}(E,\Theta);$$
  
since  $\iota(v)\omega = 1$ ,

$$0 = \iota(\bar{\partial}v)\omega + \iota(v)\bar{\partial}\omega \Rightarrow \iota(v)\bar{\partial}\omega = 0,$$

and so

$$\iota(v)\bar{\partial}\Phi_r = (\bar{\partial}\omega)^{n-r} \wedge \iota(v)P_r(E,\Theta) - (\bar{\partial}\omega)^{n-r-1} \wedge \iota(v)P_{r+1}(E,\Theta).$$

 $\iota(v)P_0(E,\Theta)$  is trivially zero, and so if we set

$$\Phi = \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \Phi_i,$$

we see that

$$\iota(v)\bar{\partial}\Phi = \sum_{i=1}^{n-1} (\bar{\partial}\omega)^{n-r} \wedge \iota(v)P_i(E,\Theta) - \sum_{i=1}^n (\bar{\partial}\omega)^{n-i} \wedge \iota(v) \cdot P_i(E,\Theta)$$
  
=  $-\iota(v)P_n(\Theta)$   
=  $-\iota(v) \cdot P(\Theta).$ 

Since  $\bar{\partial}\Phi$  and  $P(\Theta)$  are both forms of top degree,

$$\iota(v)\big(\bar{\partial}\Phi + P(\Theta)\big) = 0$$

implies that

$$\bar{\partial}\Phi + P(\Theta) = 0$$

and we have constructed our explicit solution to  $\bar{\partial}\Lambda = P(\Theta)$ .

It remains now to evaluate the integral of  $\Phi$  over the boundary of  $B_{\epsilon}(p_{\nu})$ . First of all, recall that by our choice of metric,  $\Theta$ —and hence  $P_r(E,\Theta)$  for r>0—vanishes identically in  $B_{\epsilon}(p_{\nu})$ ; thus

$$\int_{\partial B_{\epsilon}(p_{\nu})} \Phi = \int_{\partial B_{\epsilon}(p_{\nu})} P_{0}(E,\Theta) = \int_{\partial B_{\epsilon}(p_{\nu})} \omega \wedge (\bar{\partial}\omega)^{n-1} P(E).$$

Let  $z = (z_1, ..., z_n)$  be as before local coordinates around  $p_i$  such that

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial z_i},\frac{\partial}{\partial z_j}\right) = \delta_{ij}$$

in  $B_{\epsilon}(p_{\nu})$ ; write

$$v(z) = \sum v^{j}(z) \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial z_{j}}.$$

Then since our metric is Euclidean in  $B_{\varepsilon}(p_{\nu})$ , the connection D is zero and

$$E_{jk} = -\left(\frac{\partial v^{j}}{\partial z_{k}} + \sum_{i} \Gamma_{ki}^{j} v^{i}\right) = -\frac{\partial v^{j}}{\partial z_{k}},$$

i.e.,

$$P(E)(p_{\nu}) = -P(A_{\mu\nu}).$$

Moreover,

$$\omega = \frac{\sum \bar{v}^i dz_i}{\sum v^i \bar{v}^i}$$
$$= \frac{(dz, v)}{(v, v)},$$

so

$$\bar{\partial}\omega = -\frac{(dz,dv)}{(v,v)} + \frac{(dz,v)\wedge(v,dv)}{(v,v)^2}$$

Thus, since  $(dz, v) \wedge (dz, v) = 0$ ,

$$\left(\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi}\right)^{n}\omega\wedge(\bar{\partial}\omega)^{n-1} = (-1)^{n-1}\left(\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi}\right)^{n}\frac{(dz,v)\wedge(dz,dv)^{n-1}}{(v,v)^{n}}$$
$$= -C_{n}\frac{\sum_{i}(-1)^{i-1}\bar{v}^{i}d\bar{v}^{1}\wedge\cdots\wedge d\bar{v}^{i}\wedge\cdots\wedge d\bar{v}^{n}\wedge dz_{1}\wedge\cdots\wedge dz_{n}}{(v,v)^{n}},$$

where  $C_n$  is the constant appearing in the Bochner-Martinelli formula from Section 1 of this chapter,

$$= -\frac{1}{\det A_p}\beta(v,\bar{v}),$$

where  $\beta$  is the form appearing in that formula. Putting everything together,

$$\int_{M} P\left(\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi}\Theta\right) = \int_{M^{-} \cup B_{\epsilon}(p_{\nu})} P\left(\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi}\Theta\right)$$
$$= -\sum_{\nu} \int_{\partial B_{\epsilon}(p_{\nu})} \Phi$$
$$= \sum_{\nu} \int_{\partial B_{\epsilon}(p_{\nu})} \frac{P(A_{p_{\nu}})}{\det A_{p_{\nu}}} \beta(v,v) \quad \text{where } A = (\partial v_{i}/\partial z_{j}),$$
$$= \sum_{\nu} \frac{P(A_{p_{\nu}})}{\det A_{p_{\nu}}}$$

by the Bochner-Martinelli formula.

As an example of a computation involving the Bott residue theorem, we calculate for the third (and last) time the Chern classes of projective space. Let  $X = (X_0, ..., X_n)$  be linear coordinates on  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$ ,  $\pi_*$  and  $\mathfrak{S}$  as in Section 3 of this chapter, and  $(\alpha_0, ..., \alpha_n)$  any (n+1)-vector of distinct nonzero

Q.E.D.

complex numbers. Consider the vector field on  $\mathbb{P}^n$ ,

$$v(X) = \pi_* \sum_{i=0}^n \alpha_i X_i \frac{\partial}{\partial X_i}$$

(since  $\pi_* \sum X_i(\partial/\partial X_i) \equiv 0$ , we may as well take  $\sum \alpha_i = 0$ ). As we have seen, v vanishes exactly at the points  $p_i = [0, ..., 1_i, ..., 0]$ ; in terms of Euclidean coordinates

$$x_j = \frac{X_j}{X_i}, \qquad j \neq i,$$

on  $\mathbb{P}^n$  around  $p_i$ , we have

$$\pi_*\left(X_j\frac{\partial}{\partial X_j}\right) = x_j\frac{\partial}{\partial x_j}, \quad j \neq i,$$

and

$$\pi_*\left(X_i\frac{\partial}{\partial X_i}\right) = -\sum_{j\neq i} x_j\frac{\partial}{\partial x_j}.$$

Thus

$$v(x) = \sum_{j \neq i} (\alpha_j - \alpha_i) x_j \frac{\partial}{\partial x_j},$$

i.e., the matrix  $A_{p_i}$  for v near  $p_i$  is just the diagonal matrix with entries  $(\alpha_i - \alpha_i), j \neq i$ . According to the Bott residue formula, then,

$$c_{1}(\mathbb{P}^{n})^{n} = \sum_{i=0}^{n} \frac{\left(\operatorname{trace}(A_{p_{i}})\right)^{n}}{\det(A_{p_{i}})}$$
$$= \sum_{i} \frac{\left(\sum_{j \neq i} (\alpha_{j} - \alpha_{i})\right)^{n}}{\prod_{j \neq i} (\alpha_{j} - \alpha_{i})}$$
$$= \sum_{i} \frac{\left(-(n+1)\alpha_{i}\right)^{n}}{\prod_{j \neq i} (\alpha_{j} - \alpha_{i})},$$

since  $\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \alpha_k = 0$ . To evaluate this expression, consider the meromorphic functions f,g on the Riemann sphere given in terms of a Euclidean coordinate by

$$f(z) = \prod_{k=0}^{n} (\alpha_k - z), \qquad g(z) = z^n;$$

then  $(g(z)/f(z))dz = \varphi$  is a meromorphic differential with simple poles at

 $z = \alpha_k$  and  $z = \infty$ , and

$$\operatorname{Res}_{\alpha_{i}}(\varphi) = \frac{-\alpha_{i}^{n}}{\prod_{j \neq i} (\alpha_{j} - \alpha_{i})},$$
$$\operatorname{Res}_{\infty}(\varphi) = (-1)^{n}.$$

By the residue theorem

$$\sum_{i} \left( \frac{\alpha_i^n}{\prod_{j \neq i} (\alpha_j - \alpha_i)} \right) = (-1)^n$$

and consequently

$$c_1(\mathbb{P}^n)^n = \sum_i \frac{(-1)^n (n+1)^n \alpha_i^n}{\prod_{j \neq i} (\alpha_j - \alpha_i)} = (n+1)^n;$$

since the *n*th power of the hyperplane class  $\omega$  in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  is 1, this implies that  $c (\mathbb{P}^n) = (n+1)\omega$ 

$$c_{1}(1) = (n+1)\omega.$$

Now to compute the rest of the Chern classes of  $\mathbb{P}^n$  we need only evaluate the Chern numbers  $c_1(\mathbb{P}^n)^{n-r} \cdot c_r(\mathbb{P}^n)$ . By Bott residue applied to v,

$$c_{1}(\mathbb{P}^{n})^{n-r} \cdot c_{r}(\mathbb{P}^{n}) = \sum_{i=0}^{n} \frac{\left(\sum_{j\neq i} (\alpha_{j} - \alpha_{i})\right)^{n-r} \cdot \left(\sum_{\substack{i \neq I \\ i \notin I}}^{*I=r} \prod_{j \in I} (\alpha_{j} - \alpha_{i})\right)}{\prod_{j\neq i} (\alpha_{j} - \alpha_{i})}$$
$$= \sum_{i=0}^{n} \frac{(-1)^{n-r} (n+1)^{n-r} \alpha_{i}^{n-r} \cdot \sum_{\substack{i \notin I \\ i \notin I}}^{*I=r} \prod_{i \in I} (\alpha_{j} - \alpha_{i})}{\prod_{j\neq i} (\alpha_{j} - \alpha_{i})}.$$

Again, for f(z) as above,  $g(z) = z^{n-r} \sum_{x_{l} = r} \prod_{k \in I} (\alpha_{k} - z)$ , and  $\varphi = (g/f) dz$ 

$$\operatorname{Res}_{\alpha_{i}}(\varphi) = \frac{-\alpha_{i}^{n-r} \sum_{\substack{*I=r \\ \Pi_{j\neq i}}} \prod_{j \in I} (\alpha_{j} - \alpha_{i})}{\prod_{j\neq i} (\alpha_{j} - \alpha_{i})}$$
$$\operatorname{Res}_{\infty}(\varphi) = (-1)^{n-r} \binom{n+1}{r}$$

and the residue theorem together with  $c_1(\mathbb{P}^n) = (n+1)\omega$  imply

$$c_r(\mathbb{P}^n) = \binom{n+1}{r} \omega^r.$$

## The General Hirzebruch-Riemann-Roch Formula

Consider now how we arrived at the identity

$$c_n(M) = \chi(M)$$

for a compact complex manifold M of dimension n: On the one hand, the general Gauss-Bonnet formula tells us that we can realize  $c_n(M)$  as the number of zeros, properly counted, of a generic  $C^{\infty}$  vector field on M; on the other hand, the Lefschetz fixed-point formula tells us that the Euler characteristic of M is equal to the number of fixed points, properly counted, of the map  $\varphi_v: M \to M$  obtained by integrating v—that is, again the number of zeros of v. Now we have obtained refinements of both the Gauss-Bonnet and the Lefschetz fixed-point formulas in the holomorphic case, and we may try to apply them in the same way to arrive at a formula for the holomorphic Euler characteristic of a complex manifold.

So, suppose again that M is a compact Kähler manifold of dimension n and let v be a holomorphic vector field on M having isolated nondegenerate zeros. Let

$$f_t = \exp(tv): M \to M$$

be the map obtained by integrating the corresponding real vector field to time t;  $f_t$  is readily seen to be holomorphic. Moreover, if  $z_1, \ldots, z_n$  are local coordinates around a zero p of v and

$$v(z) = \sum a_{ij} z_i \frac{\partial}{\partial z_j} + [2],$$

then the Jacobian of  $f_i(z)$  at p is given by

$$B_p = e^{t \cdot A_p}$$

where  $A_p = (a_{ij})$ . Now for t small,  $f_t$  will have a fixed point exactly where v has a zero, and by the holomorphic Lefschetz fixed-point formula,

$$L(f_{I}, \mathfrak{O}) = \sum_{v(p)=0} \frac{1}{\det(I-B_{p})}.$$

Since  $f_i$  is homotopic to the identity,  $f_i^*$  is the identity on  $H^{p,q}_{\bar{\partial}}(M)$ , and so this formula reads

$$\chi(\mathfrak{O}_M) = \sum_{v(p)=0} \frac{1}{\det(I - e^{tA_p})}$$
$$= \sum_{v(p)=0} \frac{1}{\det A_p} \cdot \left(\frac{\det A_p}{\det(I - e^{tA_p})}\right)$$

Now, for each t the holomorphic function

$$F_t(A) = \det(A) \cdot \left(\det(I - e^{tA})\right)^{-1}$$

on  $GL_n$  is invariant under conjugation, and hence uniquely expressible as a power series in the elementary invariant polynomials  $P^i$  on  $GL_n$ . Ex-

plicitly, for  $A \in GL_n$  semisimple with eigenvalues  $\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_n$ ,

$$F_{t}(A) = \frac{\det A}{\det(I - e^{tA})}$$

$$= \prod_{i=1}^{n} \left(\frac{\lambda_{i}}{1 - e^{t\lambda_{i}}}\right)$$

$$= (-1)^{n} t^{-n} \left\{ 1 - \left(\frac{\sum \lambda_{i}}{2}\right) t + \left(\frac{\sum \lambda_{i}^{2}}{12} + \frac{\sum \lambda_{i}\lambda_{j}}{4}\right) t^{2} - \left(\frac{\sum \lambda_{i}\lambda_{j}\lambda_{k}}{8} + \frac{\sum \lambda_{i}^{2}\lambda_{j} + \sum \lambda_{i}\lambda_{j}^{2}}{24}\right) t^{3} + \cdots \right\}$$

$$= (-1)^{n} t^{-n} \left\{ 1 - P^{1}(A) t + \left(\frac{P^{1}(A)^{2} + P^{2}(A)}{12}\right) t^{2} - \frac{P^{1}(A)P^{2}(A)}{24} t^{3} + \cdots \right\},$$

where the summations occur over increasing indices. In general the coefficient of  $t^i$  in the bracketed power series may be expressed as a polynomial in the elementary invariant polynomials. The *Todd polynomials*  $Td_i$ are then defined by

$$\frac{\det A}{\det(I-e^{-tA})} = (-1)^n t^{-n} \left\{ \sum_i Td_i \left( P^1(A), \dots, P^i(A) \right) t^i \right\}$$

Now we may express the Lefschetz fixed-point formula as applied to v and  $f_t$  by

$$\chi(\mathfrak{G}_M) = \sum_{v(p)=0} \frac{1}{\det A_p} \cdot \frac{\det A_p}{\det (I - e^{tA_p})}$$
$$= (-1)^n t^{-n} \sum_i \left( \sum_{v(p)=0} (-1)^i \frac{Td_i \left( P^1(A_p), \dots, P^i(A_p) \right)}{\det A_p} \right) \cdot t^i.$$

But  $\chi(\mathfrak{O}_M)$  is obviously independent of t, and so all terms on the right involving nonzero powers of t are necessarily zero; thus

$$\chi(\mathfrak{O}_M) = \sum_{v(p)=0} \frac{Td_n(P^1(A_p), \dots, P^n(A_p))}{\det A_p},$$

and finally, by the Bott residue formula, we can evaluate this last term to arrive, in this special case, at the famous

## Hirzebruch-Riemann-Roch Formula

$$\chi(\mathfrak{O}_M) = Td_n(c_1(M), \ldots, c_n(M)).$$

For a curve, the formula reads

$$\chi(\mathfrak{O}_M) = \frac{1}{2}c_1(M),$$

which is equivalent to Riemann's relation

$$g = \frac{1}{2}b_1(M).$$

This we proved by harmonic theory. For a surface, we have Noether's formula

$$\chi(\mathfrak{O}_{M}) = \frac{c_{1}(M)^{2} + c_{2}(M)}{12},$$

which we will prove and use extensively in the next chapter.

Unfortunately, our analogy between the Gauss-Bonnet III and Riemann-Roch formulas fails in one crucial aspect: while any differentiable manifold has many  $C^{\infty}$  vector fields to use as props in the proof of Gauss-Bonnet III, relatively few compact manifolds have any global holomorphic vector fields. (Cf. the theorem of Carrell and Liebermann proved in Section 4 of Chapter 5.) Of course, since the Riemann-Roch formula itself has nothing to do with the vector field v used to obtain it, we may suspect that the role of v is only auxiliary. This is in fact the case—the formula holds for any compact complex manifold—but we do not have available here the techniques necessary to prove it. Our derivation of the formula thus remains only a suggestion, and not a proof; we will, however, give a geometric proof of the formula for algebraic surfaces in the next chapter.

## 5. SPECTRAL SEQUENCES AND APPLICATIONS

### Spectral Sequences of Filtered and Bigraded Complexes

Spectral sequences are algebraic tools for working with cohomology; basically they form an array of long exact sequences fit into a systematic pattern and are to be applied in a similar fashion. To someone who works with cohomology, they are essential in the same way that the various integration techniques are essential to a student of calculus. We shall use spectral sequences in rather limited circumstances, but it seems worthwhile to give the general definitions.

A complex  $(K^*, d) = \{K^0 \xrightarrow{d} K^1 \xrightarrow{d} K^2 \rightarrow \cdots\}$  is a sequence of Abelian groups with differentials

$$d: K^p \to K^{p+1}$$

## SPECTRAL SEQUENCES AND APPLICATIONS

satisfying  $d \circ d = 0$ . The cohomology of the complex is

$$H^*(K^*) = \bigoplus_{p \ge 0} H^p(K^*),$$

where

$$H^p(K^*) = \frac{Z^p}{dK^{p-1}}$$

with  $Z^p = \ker\{d: K^p \to K^{p+1}\}$  the group of cycles and  $dK^{p-1} = B^p \subset Z^p$  the subgroup of boundaries. A subcomplex  $(J^*, d)$  is given by subgroups  $J^p \subset K^p$  with  $dJ^* \subset J^*$ . The quotient complex  $(L^*, d)$  is defined by  $L^* = K^*/J^*$  with the obvious differential. We then have an exact sequence of complexes

$$0 \to J^* \to K^* \to L^* \to 0;$$

by an easy and well-known argument, this gives rise to a long exact cohomology sequence

$$\cdots \to H^p(J^*) \to H^p(K^*) \to H^p(L^*) \to H^{p+1}(J^*) \to \cdots$$

Generalizing the notion of a subcomplex is that of a *filtered complex*  $(F^{p}K^{*}, d)$ , defined as a decreasing sequence of subcomplexes

$$K^* = F^0 K^* \supset F^1 K^* \supset \cdots \supset F^n K^* \supset F^{n+1} K^* = \{0\}.$$

The single subcomplex mentioned above corresponds to the filtration

$$K^* \supset J^* \supset \{0\},$$

and the spectral sequence of a filtered complex will generalize the long exact cohomology sequence. Before coming to this, we need a few more definitions.

The associated graded complex to a filtered complex  $(F^{p}K^{*},d)$  is the complex

$$\operatorname{Gr} K^* = \bigoplus_{p \ge 0} \operatorname{Gr}^p K^*$$

where

$$\operatorname{Gr}^{p} K^{*} = \frac{F^{p}K^{*}}{F^{p+1}K^{*}}$$

and the differential is the obvious one. The filtration  $F^{p}K^{*}$  on  $K^{*}$  also induces a filtration  $F^{p}H^{*}(K^{*})$  on the cohomology by

$$F^p H^q(K^*) = \frac{F^p Z^q}{F^p B^q}.$$

The associated graded cohomology is

$$\operatorname{Gr} H^*(K^*) = \bigoplus_{p,q} \operatorname{Gr}^p H^q(K^*),$$

where

$$\operatorname{Gr}^{p} H^{q}(K^{*}) = \frac{F^{p} H^{q}(K^{*})}{F^{p+1} H^{q}(K^{*})}.$$

DEFINITION. A spectral sequence is a sequence  $\{E_r, d_r\}$   $(r \ge 0)$  of bigraded groups

$$E_r = \bigoplus_{p,q \ge 0} E_r^{p,q}$$

together with differentials

$$d_r: E_r^{p,q} \to E_r^{p+r,q-r+1}, \qquad d_r^2 = 0,$$

such that

$$H^*(E_r) = E_{r+1}.$$

When working with spectral sequences it is useful—even essential—to draw the "picture" (Figure 3).

In practice we will always have  $E_r = E_{r+1} = \cdots$  for  $r \ge r_0$ ; we call this limit group  $E_{\infty}$  and say that the spectral sequence  $\{E_r\}$  converges to  $E_{\infty}$ .

**Proposition.** Let  $K^*$  be a filtered complex. Then there exists a spectral sequence  $\{E_r\}$  with

$$E_0^{p,q} = \frac{F^p K^{p+q}}{F^{p+1} K^{p+q}},$$
  

$$E_1^{p,q} = H^{p+q} (Gr^p K^*),$$
  

$$E_{\infty}^{p,q} = Gr^p (H^{p+q} (K^*)).$$



The last statement is usually written

$$E_r \Rightarrow H^*(K^*)$$

and we say that the spectral sequence abuts to H\*(K\*).

**Proof.** The initial term has been defined, and

is obtained from the given differential d by passing to the quotient. The cohomology of  $\{E_0, d_0\}$  is

$$E_1^{p,q} = \frac{\operatorname{Ker} d_0}{\operatorname{Im} d_0} = \frac{\{a \in F^p K^{p+q} : da \in F^{p+1} K^{p+q+1}\}}{d(F^p K^{p+q-1}) + F^{p+1} K^{p+q}}$$
$$= H^{p+q} \left(\frac{F^p K^*}{F^{p+1} K^*}\right)$$
$$= H^{p+q} (\operatorname{Gr}^p K^*)$$

as specified.

If [a] is a class in  $E_1^{p,q}$  as just above, then

$$da \in \frac{\{b \in F^{p+1}K^{p+q+1} \colon db \in F^{p+2}K^{p+q+2}\}}{d(F^{p+1}K^{p+q}) + F^{p+2}K^{p+q+1}}$$

defines a class in  $E_1^{p+1,q}$ , and this gives the differential

 $d_1: E_1^{p,q} \to E_1^{p+1,q}.$ 

It follows that

$$\operatorname{Ker} d_{1} = \frac{\{a \in F^{p}K^{p+q} : da \in F^{p+2}K^{p+q+1}\}}{d(F^{p}K^{p+q-1}) + F^{p+1}K^{p+q}},$$
$$\operatorname{Im} d_{1} = \frac{d(F^{p-1}K^{p+q-1})}{d(F^{p}K^{p+q-1}) + F^{p+1}K^{p+q}},$$

so that

$$E_2^{p,q} = \frac{\{a \in F^p K^{p+q} \colon da \in F^{p+2} K^{p+q+1}\}}{d(F^{p-1} K^{p+q-1}) + F^{p+1} K^{p+q}}$$

Here, the denominator is not a subgroup of the numerator; the meaning is that we take {denominator as written} $\cap$ {numerator}. A similar remark applies during the remainder of this proof.

Continuing in this way, we define in general

$$E_r^{p,q} = \frac{\{a \in F^p K^{p+q} \colon da \in F^{p+r} K^{p+q+1}\}}{d(F^{p-r+1} K^{p+q-1}) + F^{p+1} K^{p+q}},$$

and for  $[a] \in E_r^{p,q}$  we define

$$d_{r}a = [da] \in \frac{\{b \in F^{p+r}K^{p+q+1}: db \in F^{p+2r+1}K^{p+q+2}\}}{d(F^{p}K^{p+q}) + F^{p+r+1}K^{p+q+1}} = E_{r}^{p+r,q-r+1}$$

A computation-straightforward but messy-gives

 $H^*(E_r) \cong E_{r+1}.$ 

For r sufficiently large,

$$E_r^{p,q} = \frac{\{a \in F^p K^{p+q} : da = 0\}}{dK^{p+q-1} + F^{p+1} K^{p+q}}$$
$$\approx \frac{F^p H^{p+q}(K^*)}{F^{p+1} H^{p+q}(K^*)}$$
$$= \operatorname{Gr}^p H^{p+q}(K^*).$$

This completes the proof of the proposition.

One of our main examples is the spectral sequence associated to a *double* complex. This latter is a bigraded group

$$K^{*,*} = \bigoplus_{p,q \ge 0} K^{p,q}$$

together with differentials

$$d: K^{p,q} \to K^{p+1,q}, \\ \delta: K^{p,q} \to K^{p,q+1},$$

satisfying

$$d^2 = \delta^2 = 0, \qquad d\delta + \delta d = 0.$$

The double complex will be denoted  $(K^{*,*}; d, \delta)$ . The associated single complex  $(K^*, D)$  is defined by

$$K^{n} = \bigoplus_{p+q=n} K^{p,q}$$
$$D = d + \delta.$$

There are two filtrations on  $(K^*, D)$  given by

$${}^{'}F^{p}K^{n} = \bigoplus_{\substack{p'+q=n\\p'>p}} K^{p',q},$$
$${}^{''}F^{q}K^{n} = \bigoplus_{\substack{p+q''=n\\a''>q}} K^{p,q''}.$$

If, e.g., M is a complex manifold and

$$K^{p,q} = A^{p,q}(M), \quad d = \partial, \quad \delta = \overline{\partial},$$

then  $F^{p}A^{n}(M)$  means "*n*-forms having at least *p*-*dz*'s."

442

Q.E.D.

There are two spectral sequences,  $\{E_r\}$  and  $\{E_r\}$ , both abutting to  $H^*(K^*)$ . By symmetry we may consider the first one. Then

$${}^{\prime}E_{0}^{p,q} = \frac{K^{p,q} + K^{p+1,q-1} + \cdots}{K^{p+1,q-1} + \cdots} \cong K^{p,q}.$$

The differential  $d_0$  is induced from  $D = d + \delta$  by passing to the quotient. Thus, under the above isomorphism  $d_0 = \delta$  and

$$'E_1^{p,q} \cong H^q_\delta(K^{p,*}),$$

where the right-hand side denotes the qth cohomology group of the complex

$$\cdots \to K^{p,q-1} \xrightarrow{\delta} K^{p,q} \xrightarrow{\delta} K^{p,q+1} \to \cdots$$

The differential  $d_1$  is computed from  $D = d + \delta$  on  $E_1$ . Since  $\delta = 0$  on  $E_1$ , we see that  $d_1 = d$  and

$${}^{\prime}E_{2}^{p,q} = H^{*}({}^{\prime}E_{1}^{p,q},d_{1}) \cong H^{p}_{d}(H^{q}_{\delta}(K^{*,*})).$$

The last expression denotes the cohomology of

$$\cdots \to H^q_{\delta}(K^{p-1,*}) \stackrel{a}{\to} H^q_{\delta}(K^{p,*}) \stackrel{a}{\to} H^q_{\delta}(K^{p+1,*}) \to \cdots$$

which has meaning, since  $d\delta + \delta d = 0$ . Summarizing:

Associated to a bigraded complex  $(K^{*,*}; d, \delta)$  are two spectral sequences both abutting to the cohomology of the total complex and where

$$\begin{cases} {}^{\prime}E_2^{p,q} \cong H^p_d(H^q_\delta(K^{*,*})) \\ {}^{\prime\prime}E_2^{p,q} \cong H^q_\delta(H^p_d(K^{*,*})). \end{cases}$$

There is one point to be careful of here. A class  $[a] \in E_1^{p,q}$  is given by  $a \in K^{p,q}$  satisfying  $\delta a = 0$  and taken modulo  $\delta K^{p,q-1}$ . Then a class  $[a] \in E_2^{p,q}$  is given by  $a \in K^{p,q}$  satisfying

$$\begin{cases} \delta a = 0, \\ da \in \delta K^{p+1, q-1} \end{cases}$$

and taken modulo

$$\delta K^{p,q-1} + dK^{p-1,q} \cap \operatorname{Ker}\delta;$$

we cannot assume da = 0, but only that [da] = 0 in  $H^q_{\delta}(K^{p+1,*})$ .

#### Examples

If M is a complex manifold and

$$\begin{cases} K^{p,q} = A^{p,q}(M), \\ d = d \text{ and } \delta = \overline{\partial} \end{cases}$$

then the associated single complex is the de Rham complex  $(A^*(M), d)$ . In general not much seems to be known about the resulting *Fröhlicher spectral sequences*  $\{{}^{\prime}E_r\}$  and  $\{{}^{\prime\prime}E_r\}$ , both of which abut to  $H^*_{DR}(M)$ .

If, however M is compact Kähler, then every class  $[a] \in E_1^{p,q} \cong H^{p,q}_{\bar{\partial}}(M)$  has a harmonic representative for the  $\bar{\partial}$ -Laplacian  $\Delta_{\bar{\partial}}$ . By the Kähler assumption,  $2\Delta_{\bar{\partial}} = \Delta_d$ , and consequently da = 0. Thus

$$E_1 \cong E_2 \cong \cdots \cong E_{\infty}$$

and the filtration on  $H^*_{DR}(M)$  is the Hodge filtration defined by

$$F^{p}H^{n}_{\mathrm{DR}}(M) \simeq H^{n,0}(M) \oplus \cdots \oplus H^{p,n-p}(M).$$

If *M* is compact but not Kähler, it may happen that  ${}^{'}E_1 \neq {}^{'}E_2$ , but no example seems to be known where  ${}^{'}E_2 \neq {}^{'}E_{\infty}$ . An example of  ${}^{'}E_1 \neq {}^{'}E_2$  is provided by the *Iwasawa manifold* 

$$M=\frac{G}{\Gamma},$$

where G is the Lie group of all complex matrices

$$g = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & a & b \\ 0 & 1 & c \\ 0 & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}$$

and  $\Gamma \subset G$  is the discrete subgroup all of whose entries are Gaussian integers  $\alpha + i\beta(\alpha, \beta \in \mathbb{Z})$ . Under the mapping  $g \rightarrow (a, c)$  we may check that M is a holomorphic fiber bundle over a complex 2-torus with fiber a complex 1-torus. The entries in the Maurer-Cartan matrix  $dg \cdot g^{-1}$  are right-invariant holomorphic forms on G and hence descend to M. These entries are

$$\omega_1 = da, \quad \omega_2 = dc, \quad \omega_3 = -cda + db.$$

In particular,

$$d\omega_3 = \omega_1 \wedge \omega_2,$$

so that  $\omega_3$  is a nonclosed holomorphic form on M. If we consider  $\omega_3$  as defining a class in  $E_1^{1,0} \cong H^{1,0}_{\bar{a}}(M) = H^0(\Omega^1_M)$ , then

$$d_1[\omega_3] = [d\omega_3] = [\omega_1 \land \omega_2]$$

is nonzero in  $E_2^{2,0}$ .

Since dim  $E_r \ge \dim E_{r+1}$  and the Euler characteristic is invariant under taking cohomology, we have the *Fröhlicher relations* 

$$\sum_{p+q=r} h^{p,q} \ge b_r,$$
  
$$\sum_{p,q} (-1)^{p+q} h^{p,q} = \sum_r (-1)^r b_r = \chi(M),$$

where  $h^{p,q} = \dim H^{p,q}_{\overline{a}}(M)$  and  $b_r$  is the *r*th Betti number.

At the other extreme, we suppose M is a noncompact complex manifold and that the Dolbeault cohomology

(\*) 
$$H_{5}^{p,q}(M) = 0, \quad q > 0.$$

This happens if M is what is called a *Stein manifold*—e.g., in Section 3 of Chapter 0 we proved (\*) when

$$M = \Delta^{*k} \times \Delta^{n-k}$$

is a punctured polycylinder defined by

$$\{z \in \mathbb{C}^n \colon |z_i| < 1, z_1 \cdots z_k \neq 0\}.$$

If (\*) is satisfied, then  $E_1^{p,q} = 0$  for q > 0 and the first spectral sequence is trivial from  $E_2$  onward; i.e.,  $E_2 \cong E_{\infty}$ . What this implies is

 $H^*_{\mathrm{DR}}(M) \cong H^*_{\mathrm{DR}}(M, \mathrm{hol}),$ 

where the right-hand side is the de Rham cohomology computed from the complex of holomorphic forms.

### Hypercohomology

This is a useful generalization of ordinary sheaf cohomology. On a topological space X, a *complex of sheaves*  $(\mathcal{K}^*, d)$  is given by sheaves of Abelian sheaves  $\mathcal{K}^p$  together with sheaf maps

$$\mathcal{K}^0 \to \cdots \to \mathcal{K}^p \xrightarrow{a} \mathcal{K}^{p+1} \to \cdots$$

satisfying  $d^2=0$ . In this discussion the notation does *not* mean that the sheaf sequence is exact. We sometimes write

$$(\mathfrak{K}^*,d) = \{\mathfrak{K}^0 \xrightarrow{d} \mathfrak{K}^1 \xrightarrow{d} \mathfrak{K}^2 \rightarrow \cdots \}.$$

Associated to a complex of sheaves  $(\mathcal{K}^*, d)$  are the cohomology sheaves  $\mathcal{H}^q = \mathcal{H}^q(\mathcal{K}^*)$ : Setting  $\mathcal{K}^q(U) = H^0(U, \mathcal{K}^q)$ , the presheaf

$$U \mapsto \frac{\operatorname{Ker}\{d: \ \mathfrak{K}^{q}(U) \to \mathfrak{K}^{q+1}(U)\}}{d \mathfrak{K}^{q-1}(U)}$$

gives rise to a sheaf  $\mathcal{H}^q$  whose stalk is

$$\mathfrak{M}_{x}^{q} = \lim_{U \ni x} \frac{\operatorname{Ker}\{d \colon \mathfrak{K}^{q}(U) \to \mathfrak{K}^{q+1}(U)\}}{d\mathfrak{K}^{q-1}(U)}$$

A section  $\sigma$  of  $\mathcal{H}^q$  over an open set  $U \subset X$  is given by a covering  $\{U_\alpha\}$  of U and  $\sigma_\alpha \in \mathcal{H}^q(U_\alpha)$  such that

$$d\sigma_{\alpha} = 0,$$
  
$$\sigma_{\alpha} - \sigma_{\beta} = d\eta_{\alpha\beta}, \qquad \eta_{\alpha\beta} \in \mathcal{K}^{q-1}(U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta});$$

the section is zero in case

$$\sigma_{\alpha} = d\eta_{\alpha}, \qquad \eta_{\alpha} \in \mathcal{K}^{q-1}(U_{\alpha}),$$

after perhaps refining the given covering. We note that essentially by definition:

The cohomology sheaves  $\mathfrak{H}^q = 0$  for  $q > 0 \Leftrightarrow$  the Poincaré lemma holds for the complex of sheaves  $(\mathfrak{K}^*, d)$ .

Now let  $\underline{U} = \{U_{\alpha}\}$  be a covering of X and  $C^{p}(\underline{U}, \mathbb{K}^{q})$  the Čech cochains of degree p with values in  $\mathbb{K}^{q}$ . The two operators

$$\delta: C^{p}(\underline{U}, \mathbb{K}^{q}) \to C^{p+1}(\underline{U}, \mathbb{K}^{q}),$$
$$d: C^{p}(\underline{U}, \mathbb{K}^{q}) \to C^{p}(\underline{U}, \mathbb{K}^{q+1}),$$

satisfy  $\delta^2 = d^2 = 0$ ,  $d\delta + \delta d = 0$ ; and hence gives rise to a double complex

$$\{C^{p,q} = C^p(U, \mathcal{H}^q); \delta, d\}.$$

Let  $(C^*(\underline{U}), D)$  be the associated single complex. A refinement  $\underline{U}' < \underline{U}$  of coverings induces mappings

$$C^{p}(\underline{U}, \mathfrak{K}^{q}) \rightarrow C^{p}(\underline{U}', \mathfrak{K}^{q}),$$
$$H^{*}(C^{*}(U)) \rightarrow H^{*}(C^{*}(U')),$$

and we define the hypercohomology

$$\mathbb{H}^*(X, \mathfrak{K}^*) = \lim_{\underline{U}} H^*(C^*(\underline{U}), D).$$

Now the spectral sequences E, E associated to the double complex  $(C^p(\underline{U}, \mathbb{K}^q), \delta, d)$  behave well with respect to refinements of the covering, and passing to the limit we obtain two spectral sequences abutting to  $\mathbb{H}^*(X, \mathbb{K}^*)$  with

**Explanations.**  $H^*(X, \mathcal{H}^*(\mathcal{H}^*))$  is the Čech cohomology of the cohomology sheaves  $\mathcal{H}^*(\mathcal{H}^*)$ , and  $H^*_d(H^*(X, \mathcal{H}^*))$  is the cohomology of the complex

$$H^*(X, \mathbb{K}^0) \xrightarrow{d} H^*(X, \mathbb{K}^1) \xrightarrow{d} \cdots$$

Before giving some examples, we need one lemma. A map

$$j: \mathbb{C}^* \to \mathbb{K}^*$$

between complexes of sheaves is a *quasi-isomorphism* if it induces an isomorphism on cohomology sheaves:

$$j_*: \ \mathfrak{H}^q(\mathbb{R}^*) \longrightarrow \mathfrak{H}^q(\mathfrak{K}^*), \qquad q \ge 0.$$

**Lemma.** If  $j: \mathbb{C}^* \to \mathbb{K}^*$  is a quasi-isomorphism, then the induced map on hypercohomology

$$j_*$$
:  $\mathbb{H}^*(X, \mathbb{C}^*) \to \mathbb{H}^*(X, \mathbb{K}^*)$ 

is an isomorphism.

**Proof.** Clearly *j* induces mappings on the spectral sequences, and

$$j_* \colon H^p(X, \mathfrak{H}^q(\mathfrak{L}^*)) \longrightarrow H^p(X, \mathfrak{H}^q(\mathfrak{K}^*))$$

is an isomorphism by our assumption. It is a reasonably obvious general fact that a map between filtered complexes that induces an isomorphism on any term  $\{E_r\}$  in the spectral sequences necessarily induces an isomorphism on the total cohomology. Q.E.D.

Here are some examples.

1. De Rham's theorem revisited. Suppose M is a manifold and  $(\mathcal{A}^*, d)$  the de Rham complex of sheaves of smooth forms

$$\mathfrak{A}^0 \xrightarrow{d} \mathfrak{A}^1 \xrightarrow{d} \mathfrak{A}^2 \longrightarrow \cdots$$

We denote by  $\mathbb{R}^*$  the trivial complex

$$\mathbb{R} \to 0 \to 0 \to \cdots$$

with  $\mathbb{R}$  in degree zero and nothing elsewhere. By the *d*-Poincaré lemma,

 $\mathfrak{H}^{q}(\mathfrak{A}^{*}) = 0$  for q > 0,  $\mathfrak{M}^{0}(\mathfrak{A}^{*}) \cong \mathbb{R}$ .

Consequently, the inclusion

$$i: \mathbb{R}^* \to \mathcal{C}^*$$

is a quasi-isomorphism, and by the lemma

$$\mathbb{H}^*(M,\mathbb{R}^*)\cong\mathbb{H}^*(M,\mathcal{C}^*).$$

Evidently

$$(E_{\mathbb{R}^*})_2^{p,q} = \begin{cases} H^p(M,\mathbb{R}), & q=0, \\ 0, & q>0, \end{cases}$$

so the first spectral sequence for  $\mathbb{R}^*$  is trivial and

$$H^*(M,\mathbb{R})\cong \mathbb{H}^*(M,\mathbb{R}^*).$$

On the other hand, by the partition of unity argument  $H^{q}(M, \mathbb{C}^{*})=0$  for q>0, and so

$$({}^{"}E_{\mathfrak{G}^{*}})_{2}^{p.q} = \begin{cases} H^{p}_{\mathrm{DR}}(M), & q=0, \\ 0, & q>0. \end{cases}$$

Combining the previous remarks yields again the de Rham isomorphism

$$H^*(M,\mathbb{R})\cong H^*_{\mathrm{DR}}(M).$$

This is, of course, essentially the previous sheaf-theoretic proof of the theorem. However, it is cast in such a way that the essential aspects are more clearly isolated, thus leading naturally to the generalizations to appear shortly.

2. Same for Dolbeault. Suppose M is a complex manifold, and let  $(\mathcal{Q}^{p,*}, \overline{\partial})$  denote the Dolbeault complex of sheaves

$$\mathcal{Q}^{p,0} \xrightarrow{\bar{\partial}} \mathcal{Q}^{p,1} \xrightarrow{\bar{\partial}} \mathcal{Q}^{p,2} \longrightarrow \cdots,$$

and  $\Omega^{p^*}$  the trivial complex

 $\Omega^{p} \rightarrow 0 \rightarrow 0.$ 

Then, by the  $\bar{\partial}$ -Poincaré lemma the inclusion

$$\Omega^{p^*} \to \mathcal{C}^{p, *}$$

is a quasi-isomorphism. Repeating the argument just given for de Rham's theorem gives the Dolbeault isomorphism

$$H^q(M,\Omega^p) \simeq H^{p,q}_{\mathfrak{Z}}(M).$$

3. The complex of holomorphic forms. We now show how to compute the ordinary cohomology  $H^*(M, \mathbb{C})$  of a complex manifold M purely in terms of the holomorphic differentials. First, note that the Poincaré lemma holds for these forms: If  $\varphi$  is a closed holomorphic *p*-form (p>0), then locally  $\varphi = d\eta$  for a holomorphic (p-1)-form  $\eta$ . The proof may be done by the same method as the  $\overline{\partial}$ -Poincaré lemma—a much more sophisticated lemma will be proved when we discuss the log complex in the next example.

Now the holomorphic de Rham complex

$$\Omega^0 \xrightarrow{d} \Omega^1 \xrightarrow{d} \Omega^2 \longrightarrow \cdots$$

and trivial complex

 $\mathbb{C} \to 0 \to 0 \to \cdots$ 

are such that the inclusion

$$\mathbb{C}^* \to (\Omega^*, d)$$

is a quasi-isomorphism, and repeating the previous argument gives

(\*) 
$$H^*(M,\mathbb{C}) \cong \mathbb{H}^*(M,\Omega^*),$$

expressing the complex Čech cohomology in terms of the holomorphic forms.

Concerning the right-hand side of (\*), the second spectral sequence has

$${}^{''}E_{2}^{p,q} = H_{d}^{p}(H^{q}(M,\Omega^{p})).$$

Two cases are noteworthy: If M is compact Kähler, then d=0 on  $H^q(M,\Omega^p) \cong H^{p,q}_{\overline{a}}(M)$ , since  $2\Delta_{\overline{a}} = \Delta_d$ ; thus " $E_2 = E_{\infty}$  and

$$\mathbb{H}^n(M,\Omega^*) \simeq \bigoplus_{p+q=n} H^q(M,\Omega^p),$$

## **FURTHER TECHNIQUES**

which is the Hodge decomposition. In the Stein case,  $H^{q}(M, \Omega^{*})=0$  for q>0 and (\*) reduces to the previously noted isomorphism

$$H^*(M,\mathbb{C}) \cong H^*_{\mathrm{DR}}(M,\mathrm{hol}).$$

4. The log complex. We now come to an interesting situation. Suppose M is a complex manifold and D a divisor on M. We say that D has normal crossings in case  $D = \sum_{\nu} D_{\nu}$ , where the irreducible components  $D_{\nu}$  of D are smooth and meet transversely. At a point p through which k of the  $D_{\nu}$  pass, we may choose local holomorphic coordinates  $(z_1, \ldots, z_n)$  in a neighborhood  $U = \{|z_i| < 1\}$  of  $p = (0, \ldots, 0)$  such that

$$D \cap U = \{z_1 \cdots z_k = 0\}$$

is the union of coordinate hyperplanes. The complement

$$U^* = U - U \cap D = (\Delta^*)^k \times \Delta^{n-k}$$

is a punctured polycylinder  $P^*(k,n)$  given by

 $\{z: |z_i| < 1, z_1 \cdots z_k \neq 0\}.$ 

Topologically,  $P^*(k,n)$  is a product  $\times^k S^1$  of k circles.

Denote by  $\Omega^{p}(*D) = \bigcup_{\substack{k>0\\k>0}} \Omega^{p}(kD)$  the sheaf on M of meromorphic p-forms that are holomorphic on  $M^{*} = M - D$  and have poles of arbitrary (finite) order on D. Similarly, we define  $\mathscr{C}^{p}(*D)$  to be the sheaf on M coming from the presheaf

$$U \longrightarrow A^{p}(U - U \cap D).$$

Both of these fit into complexes of sheaves  $(\Omega^*(*D), d)$  and  $(\mathcal{C}^*(*D), d)$  on M.

Next, we define  $\Omega^{p}(\log D)$  to be the subsheaf of  $\Omega^{p}(*D)$  generated by the holomorphic forms and the logarithmic differentials  $dz_{i}/z_{i}$  (i=1,...,k). Symbolically,

$$\Omega^p(\log D) = \Omega^p\left\{\frac{dz_1}{z_1}, \dots, \frac{dz_k}{z_k}\right\}.$$

Clearly

 $d\Omega^p(\log D) \subset \Omega^{p+1}(\log D),$ 

and the resulting complex  $(\Omega^*(\log D), d)$  is called the *log complex*. An intrinsic characterization is given by the following

**Lemma.** If f is a local defining equation for D, then  $\Omega^{p}(\log D)$  is given by those meromorphic forms  $\varphi$  such that both

are holomorphic.

**Proof.** Obviously we may take  $f = z_1 \cdots z_k$ , and then the necessary condition is clear.

#### **FURTHER TECHNIQUES**

Suppose, conversely, that  $f\varphi$  and  $fd\varphi$  are holomorphic. Using the notations

$$I = (1, ..., k), \qquad J, K, L \subset (1, ..., n) \text{ are index sets,} \\ z_J = z_{j_1} \cdots z_{j_q}, \qquad dz_J = dz_{j_1} \wedge \cdots \wedge dz_{j_q},$$

we may write

$$\varphi = \sum_{\substack{J \subset I \\ K \cap I = \emptyset}} \frac{\varphi_{JK}}{z_J} \frac{dz_{I-J}}{z_{I-J}} \wedge dz_K,$$

where  $\varphi_{JK}$  is holomorphic. Computing modulo terms T such that fT is holomorphic,

$$d\varphi \equiv -\sum_{J,K} \sum_{j \in J} \frac{\varphi_{JK}}{z_J} \frac{dz_j}{z_j} \wedge \frac{dz_{I-J}}{z_{I-J}} \wedge dz_K$$
$$= \sum_{L,K} \psi_{LK} \frac{dz_L}{z_L} \wedge dz_K,$$

where

$$z_{I-L}\psi_{LK} = \pm \sum_{i \in L} \frac{\varphi_{(I-L) \cup \{i\},K}}{z_i}$$

is holomorphic. It follows that  $\varphi_{JK}/z_J$  is holomorphic, as was to be proved. Q.E.D.

Intuitively, if  $\varphi$  contains a term with  $1/z_i$  but no  $dz_i$  in the numerator, then  $d\varphi$  will contain  $dz_i/z_i^2$ —what we have verified is that no cancellation occurs.

The main local result, which as we will see plays the role of a Poincaré lemma in the present context, is the following

Lemma. The two inclusions

$$\begin{cases} \Omega^*(\log D) \subset \mathcal{A}^*(*D), \\ \Omega^*(*D) \subset \mathcal{A}^*(*D), \end{cases}$$

are both quasi-isomorphisms.

**Proof.** At a point  $p \notin D$ , the stalks are

$$\begin{cases} \Omega^*(\log D)_p = \Omega^*(*D)_p = \Omega^*_p, \\ \mathcal{Q}^*(*D)_p = \mathcal{Q}^*_p, \end{cases}$$

and the result follows from the usual holomorphic and  $C^{\infty}$  Poincaré lemmas, respectively.

Around  $p \in D$  we consider neighborhoods U as above. By the de Rham

theorem for the (open) manifold  $P^*(k,n)$ 

$$H^{q}_{\mathsf{DB}}(U-U\cap D) \cong H^{q}(\times^{k}S^{1},\mathbb{C}) = \wedge^{q}H^{1}(\times^{k}S^{1},\mathbb{C}),$$

and so the stalk

$$\mathcal{H}^{q}(\mathcal{C}^{*}(*D))_{p} \cong H^{q}(\times^{k}S^{1},\mathbb{C}).$$

Since the cohomology of  $U^* = U - U \cap D$  has as basis the forms

$$\frac{dz_J}{z_J} \qquad (J \subset I),$$

the stalks  $\mathcal{H}^{q}(\Omega^{*}(\log D))_{p}$  and  $\mathcal{H}^{q}(\Omega^{*}(*D))_{p}$  both map onto  $\mathcal{H}^{q}(\Omega^{*}(*D))_{p}$ . What must be verified is:

(\*) Let  $\varphi$  be a closed meromorphic p-form on the polycylinder such that  $\varphi$  has poles on D and  $\varphi = 0$  in  $H^p_{DR}(P^*(k, n))$ . Then  $\varphi = d\eta$ , where  $\eta$  is meromorphic with poles on D. If  $\varphi$  is in the log complex and  $\varphi = 0$  in  $H^p_{DR}(P^*(k, n))$ , then  $\varphi = d\eta$  for a form  $\eta$  in the log complex.

Before giving the proof, we remark that on two previous occasions we have proved the isomorphism

$$H^*(M,\mathbb{C})\cong H^*_{\mathrm{DR}}(M,\mathrm{hol})$$

for a complex manifold M satisfying

$$H^q(M,\Omega^p)=0, \qquad q>0.$$

Since this latter is true for  $M = P^*(k, n)$ , we may write  $\varphi = d\eta$  where  $\eta$  is holomorphic in  $P^*(k, n)$  but may have an *essential singularity* on the divisor  $(z_1 \cdots z_k) = 0$ . By being careful we must show that  $\eta$  may be taken to be meromorphic.

**Proof.** The argument is not difficult but is a little long. We shall concentrate on writing  $\varphi = d\eta$ , where  $\eta$  has at most a pole on the divisor  $(z_1 \cdots z_k) = 0$ . The argument will also show that  $\eta$  is in the log complex in case this is true of  $\varphi$ .

Write  $(z_1, ..., z_n) = (u_1, ..., u_k, v_1, ..., v_{n-k}) = (u, v)$ , so that  $P^*(k, n)$  is given by

$$\{(u,v): 0 < |u_i| < 1, |v_j| < 1\}$$

and the divisor D by  $u_i \cdots u_k = 0$ . We first eliminate the v's from the picture. Following the procedure in the proof of the  $\bar{\partial}$ -Poincaré lemma in Section 2 of Chapter 0, we suppose that  $\varphi \equiv 0(du, dv_1, \dots, dv_l)$  and write

$$\varphi = \varphi' + \varphi'' \wedge dv_l,$$

where  $\varphi', \varphi'' \equiv 0$  ( $du, dv_1, \dots, dv_{l-1}$ ). Then  $d\varphi = 0 \Rightarrow (\partial \varphi' / \partial v_j) = (\partial \varphi'' / \partial v_j) = 0$ 

for j > l, where if  $\alpha = \sum \alpha_I dx_I$  is a differential form,

$$\frac{\partial \alpha}{\partial x_j} = \sum_I \frac{\partial \alpha_I}{\partial x_j} dx_I.$$

Since  $\varphi$  is holomorphic in v, we may use formal integration of power series to solve

$$\varphi''=\frac{\partial\eta}{\partial v_{I}},$$

where  $\eta$  has the same order pole in u as  $\varphi''$  and  $\partial \eta / \partial v_j = 0$  for all j > l. Then  $\varphi - d\eta \equiv 0(du, dv_1, \dots, dv_{l-1})$ . Continuing in this way, we may assume that  $\varphi \equiv 0(du)$ . Then  $d\varphi = 0 \Rightarrow (\partial \varphi / \partial v_j) = 0$ , and so the v's may effectively be ignored.

Inductively, we assume the theorem for  $u' = (u_1, \dots, u_{k-1})$  and write

$$\varphi = \psi' + \psi'' \wedge du_k,$$

where  $\psi', \psi'' \equiv 0(du')$ . Consider the Laurent series

$$\psi'' = \sum_{\nu=-N}^{\infty} \psi''(u')_{\nu} u_k^{\nu}.$$

Then, by formally integrating the series insofar as possible, we may write

$$\psi'' - \frac{\psi''(u')_{-1}}{u_k} = \frac{\partial \eta}{\partial u_k}$$

where  $\eta$  has the same order pole in u' and one less order pole in  $u_k$ . Clearly

$$\tilde{\varphi} = \varphi - d\eta = \xi' + \xi'' \wedge \frac{du_k}{u_k},$$

where  $\xi'' \equiv 0(u', du')$  and  $\xi' \equiv 0(du')$ . Since  $\tilde{\varphi}$  is closed, we deduce that  $\xi' \equiv 0(u', du')$  and

$$d\xi' = 0 = d\xi''.$$

Now  $\tilde{\varphi} = 0$  in  $H_{DR}^q((\Delta^*)^k)$ , and thus the restriction of  $\tilde{\varphi}$  to  $H_{DR}^q((\Delta^*)^{k-1})$  is zero, where  $(\Delta^*)^{k-1} \subset (\Delta^*)^k$  is given by  $u_k = \text{constant}$ . This restriction is just  $\xi'$ , and by induction  $\xi' = d\gamma'$ , where  $\gamma'$  has at most a pole in u'.

Finally we consider  $\tilde{\phi} = \tilde{\phi} - d\gamma' = \xi'' \wedge du_k / u_k$ . Writing  $(\Delta^*)^k = (\Delta^*)^{k-1} \times \Delta^*$  and using Künneth,  $\tilde{\phi} = 0$  in  $H_{DR}^q((\Delta^*)^k) \Rightarrow \xi'' = 0$  in  $H_{DR}^{q-1}((\Delta^*)^{k-1})$ . Then  $\xi'' = d\gamma''$  where  $\gamma''$  has at most a pole in u', and  $\tilde{\phi} = d(\gamma'' \wedge du_k / u_k)$ . Q.E.D.

We now draw some conclusions from the lemma. The sheaves  $\mathscr{C}^*(*D)$  admit partitions of unity, and therefore  $H^q(M, \mathscr{C}^*(*D)) = 0$  for q > 0 and,
### SPECTRAL SEQUENCES AND APPLICATIONS

by the spectral sequence for hypercohomology,

$$\mathbb{H}^*(M, \mathcal{C}^*(*D)) \cong H^*_d(H^0(M, \mathcal{C}^*(*D))) = H^*_{\mathsf{DR}}(M-D) \cong H^*(M-D, \mathbb{C}).$$

Using this together with the lemma on quasi-isomorphisms, we deduce the isomorphisms

This gives a method for computing the cohomology of the complement of a divisor with normal crossing by using meromorphic forms that are holomorphic in M-D and have poles along D.

Using the resolution of singularities theorem\*, the second isomorphism

$$\mathbb{H}^*(M,\Omega^*(*D)) \cong H^*(M-D,\mathbb{C})$$

holds with no assumptions on the singularities of D.

Suppose now that the line bundle  $[D] \rightarrow M$  is positive. By Theorem B,

$$H^{q}(M,\Omega^{p}(kD)) = 0 \quad \text{for } q > 0, k \ge k_{0}.$$

If we set U = M - D and denote by

 $H^*_{\rm DR}(U, alg)$ 

the cohomology of the complex of meromorphic forms that are holomorphic in U and have poles on D, then by the degeneration of the second spectral sequence of hypercohomology we obtain

## Grothendieck's Algebraic de Rham Theorem

 $H^*_{\mathsf{DR}}(U, \mathrm{alg}) \cong H^*(U, \mathbb{C}).$ 

The reason for this description of the result is this. An affine algebraic variety U is a complex submanifold of  $\mathbb{C}^N$  defined by polynomial equations. We denote by  $\Omega^*(U, \text{alg})$  the complex of holomorphic forms on U that are the restrictions of rational differential forms in  $\mathbb{C}^N$ . This notation is consistent, since if we take the projective closure  $M_0$  of  $U \subset \mathbb{C}^N \subset \mathbb{P}^N$  and apply Hironaka's theorem to obtain a resolution of singularities

$$M \xrightarrow{\pi} M_0$$

that is an isomorphism on U, then  $\Omega^*(U, \text{alg})$  are just the meromorphic forms on M that are holomorphic in U—cf. Section 4 of Chapter 1. The

\*H. Hironaka, On Resolution of Singularities, Proc. Int. Congress Math., Stockholm (1962), pp. 507-525.

algebraic de Rham theorem then asserts that cohomology  $H^*(U, \mathbb{C})$  may be computed from the complex  $\Omega^*(U, \text{alg})$ .

# Differentials of the Second Kind\*

Let *M* be a smooth algebraic variety. A differential of the first kind is the classical terminology for a holomorphic *p*-form on *M*. By Hodge theory these inject to give the part  $H^{p,0}(M)$  of the cohomology  $H^p(M, \mathbb{C})$  of *M*.

DEFINITION. A differential of the second kind is given by a closed meromorphic p-form  $\varphi$  on M such that, for some divisor D with complement U = M - D,  $\varphi$  is holomorphic in U and is in the image of

$$H^p_{\mathrm{DR}}(M) \to H^p_{\mathrm{DR}}(U).$$

Equivalently, a differential of the second kind is a closed meromorphic p-form on M, holomorphic on M - D, which can be extended, up to an exact form on M - D, to a  $C^{\infty}$  closed form on M. We let  $\rho_p$  be the dimension of the space

$$\frac{(p-\text{forms of the second kind})}{d (\text{meromorphic} (p-1)-\text{forms})}$$

Historically, differentials of the second kind for p = 1, 2 played a pivotal role in the early development of the theory of algebraic surfaces. They furnished the technique for the first proof that the irregularity q of an algebraic surface was equal to  $\frac{1}{2}b_1$ —so that in particular  $b_1$  is even—and the original proof that the Neron-Severi group defined below

{divisors on S } {divisors algebraically equivalent to zero}

is finitely generated. For  $p \ge 3$  the differentials of the second kind are only partially understood, and even that is fairly recent. Because of their historical importance and close tie-in with the algebraic de Rham theorem, we shall give a brief discussion of differentials of the second kind with special emphasis on the cases p = 1, 2.

We begin by amplifying the definition of second kind in two ways. Given a closed meromorphic *p*-form  $\varphi$  and divisor *D* such that  $\varphi$  is holomorphic in U = M - D, we define a *residue* to be an integral

$$\int_{\gamma} \varphi,$$

where  $\gamma \in H_p(U,\mathbb{Z})$  is a *p*-cycle that is homologous to zero in *M*. It is clear

### 454

<sup>\*</sup>This treatment is based on M. F. Atiyah and W. V. D. Hodge, Integrals of the second kind on an algebraic variety, *Annals of Math.*, Vol. 62 (1955), pp. 56-91.



Figure 4

that  $\varphi$  is of the second kind  $\Leftrightarrow$  it has no residues in open sets U = M - D for sufficiently large divisors D.

For p=1 we may obtain a clear picture of what the residues look like. Let D be an irreducible divisor and  $x_0 \in D$  a simple point. The boundary  $\gamma_D$  of a normal disc to D in M at  $x_0$  is then a 1-cycle in  $H_1(M-D,\mathbb{Z})$  that bounds in M, and the class of  $\gamma_D$  is independent of  $x_0$ , since the smooth points of D form a connected manifold (Figure 4). Now suppose that  $D = D_1 + \cdots + D_k$  is a divisor with irreducible components  $D_i$ . We may choose the  $\gamma_D$  to lie in U = M - D, and we claim that any cycle  $\gamma$  in

$$\operatorname{Ker} \{ H_1(U, \mathbb{Z}) \longrightarrow H_1(M, \mathbb{Z}) \}$$

is homologous to a linear combination of the  $\gamma_{D_i}$ . Indeed, by assumption  $\gamma = \partial \Delta$ , where  $\Delta$  is a 2-chain in M. Since the singularities of D are in real codimension 4, we may assume that  $\Delta$  meets D transversely at simple points. If  $x_0 \in D_i$  is such an intersection point, then near  $x_0$  we may picture the part  $\Delta_{\epsilon}$  of  $\Delta$  lying within distance  $\epsilon$  of  $D_i$  as a normal disc at  $x_0$  (Figure 5), and so  $\partial \Delta_{\epsilon} = \gamma_{D_i}$ . Consequently  $\gamma - \gamma_{D_i}$  has one less intersection point with D, and repeating the argument gives a homology

$$\gamma \sim \sum m_i \gamma_{D_i}.$$



Figure 5

A consequence of this is:

For p = 1, a closed meromorphic 1-form  $\varphi$  is of the second kind  $\Leftrightarrow \varphi$  has no residues in any open set of the form U = M - D where it is holomorphic.

The argument also makes it pretty clear that residues will be complicated when  $p \ge 3$ .

We shall now show that

For a p-form  $\varphi$  of the second kind, given any point  $x_0 \in M$  there is a meromorphic (p-1)-form  $\psi$  such that

$$\varphi - d\psi = \eta$$

is holomorphic near  $x_0$ . The converse is true when p = 1.

**Proof.** Given  $x_0 \in M$ , we may find an ample divisor D not passing through  $x_0$ , and then for U = M - D by the algebraic de Rham theorem,

$$H^*_{\mathrm{DR}}(U) \cong H^*_{\mathrm{DR}}(U, \mathrm{alg}).$$

In fact, we may take U to be an affine neighborhood of  $x_0$  as discussed at the end of the preceding section. Then for any divisor  $D' \supset D$ ,  $M - D' = U' \subset U$  will also be affine and consequently

$$H^*_{\mathrm{DR}}(U') \cong H^*_{\mathrm{DR}}(U', \mathrm{alg}).$$

We may find a U' such that  $\varphi$  is holomorphic in U' and is the image of a class  $\Phi \in H^{\rho}_{DR}(M)$ . In the diagram

$$H^{p}_{DR}(M) \xrightarrow{H^{p}_{DR}(U', \text{alg})} H^{p}_{DR}(U', \text{alg})$$

$$H^{p}_{DR}(U, \text{alg})$$

the restriction of  $\Phi$  to U will be represented by a closed p-form  $\eta$  that is meromorphic on M and holomorphic in U. Restricting to U', we find the desired presentation

$$\varphi - \eta = d\psi,$$

where  $\psi$  is a meromorphic (p-1)-form on M that is holomorphic in U'.

When p = 1, it is clear from our above description of residue cycles that a closed meromorphic 1-form that has local presentations

$$\varphi = d\psi + \eta$$

will have no residues, and consequently  $\varphi$  is of the second kind. Q.E.D.

To give the interpretations of  $\rho_1$  and  $\rho_2$ , we define the *Picard number*  $\rho$  to

### 456

be the rank of the image

$$H^1(M, \mathbb{O}^*) \xrightarrow{c_1} H^2(M, \mathbb{Z}).$$

Equivalently, according to the proof of the Lefschetz (1, 1) theorem from Section 2 of Chapter 1,  $\rho$  is the rank of  $H^{1,1}(M) \cap H^2(M,\mathbb{Z})$ , which is the rank of the quotient group

divisors on M homological equivalence

of all divisors on M modulo those homologous to zero. We shall prove that

$$\begin{cases} \rho_1 = b_1, \\ \rho_2 = b_2 - \rho. \end{cases}$$

**Proof.** Recall that for a divisor D on M,  $\Omega^{p}(*D)$  denotes the subsheaf of the sheaf  $\mathfrak{M}^{p}$  of all meromorphic *p*-forms consisting of those having poles only on D. We let

$$\Omega^{p}(*) = \bigcup_{D \in \operatorname{Div}(M)} \Omega^{p}(*D)$$

be the subsheaf of  $\mathfrak{M}^p$  of meromorphic *p*-forms whose polar loci are a part of a global divisor on *M*. Clearly

$$\Omega(*): \ \Omega^{0}(*) \xrightarrow{d} \Omega^{1}(*) \to \cdots \xrightarrow{d} \Omega^{n}(*)$$

gives a complex of sheaves, and as usual  $\mathcal{W}(\Omega(*))$  denotes the *p*th cohomology sheaf. Evidently

$$\mathcal{H}^{0}(\Omega(*)) \cong \mathbb{C},$$

and we shall prove the

**Lemma.**  $\mathcal{H}^{1}(\Omega(*)) \cong \bigoplus_{D \in DivM} \mathbb{C}_{D}$ , where  $\mathbb{C}_{D}$  is the constant sheaf concentrated on divisor D.

**Proof.** We let  $\varphi$  be a closed meromorphic 1-form given in a sufficiently small polycylindrical neighborhood W of a point  $x_0 \in M$ . The polar divisor of  $\varphi$  is  $D = D_1 + \cdots + D_k$ , where the  $D_i$  are irreducible and are divisors of holomorphic functions  $f_i \in \mathcal{O}(W)$ . By the same argument as above, if  $W^* = W - D$ , then  $H_1(W^*, \mathbb{Z})$  is generated by 1-cycles  $\gamma_i$  consisting of circles turning once around  $D_i$ . If

$$\lambda_i = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{\gamma_i} \varphi,$$

then

$$\varphi - \sum_i \lambda_i \frac{df_i}{f_i} = \psi$$

will have no periods, and consequently

$$g = \int \psi$$

will be a meromorphic function in W with

(\*) 
$$\varphi = \sum_{i} \lambda_{i} \frac{df_{i}}{f_{i}} + dg$$

We define the residue map

$$R: \ \mathfrak{H}^{1}(\Omega(*)) \to \bigoplus_{D \in \operatorname{Div} M} \mathbb{C}_{D}$$

by

$$R(\varphi) = \bigoplus_i \lambda_i \cdot 1_{D_i}.$$

The notation means that  $R(\varphi)$  is the constant  $\lambda_i$  on the divisor  $D_i$ . The local presentation (\*) shows that R is an isomorphism. Q.E.D.

Now we write out the two spectral sequences abutting to  $\mathbb{H}^*(\Omega(*))$ . One of these has

$${}^{"}E_{2}^{p,q} = H_{d}^{p}(H^{q}(M,\Omega(*))).$$

Since the ample divisors are cofinal among all divisors,

$$H^q(M,\Omega(*)) = 0 \quad \text{for } q > 0.$$

Consequently, " $E_2^{p,q} = 0$  for q > 0 and

$$\mathbb{H}^{p}(\Omega(*)) \simeq \frac{\{\text{closed meromorphic } p\text{-forms}\}}{\{\text{exact forms}\}}.$$

We may therefore think of  $\mathbb{H}^*(\Omega(*))$  as the de Rham cohomology of the function field of M.

For the other spectral sequence

(\*\*) 
$${}^{\prime}E_{2}^{p,q} \cong H^{p}(M, \mathcal{H}^{q}(\Omega(*)))$$

Now any spectral sequence gives an exact sequence in low degrees, which in this case is

$$0 \to E_{2}^{\prime 1,0} \to \mathbb{H}^{1} \to {}^{\prime}E_{2}^{0,1} \xrightarrow{d_{2}}{}^{\prime}E_{2}^{2,0} \to \mathbb{H}^{2} \to G \to 0,$$

where  $G = \mathbb{H}^2 / F^2 \mathbb{H}^2$  has the subgroup  $G' = \mathbb{H}^2 / F^1 H^2$  with

$$G' \oplus G/G' \subset E_2^{1,1} \oplus E_2^{2,0}$$

a subgroup of ker  $d_2$ . Substituting (\*\*) in this exact sequence, we obtain

$$0 \to H^{1}(M,\mathbb{C}) \to \mathbb{H}^{1}(\Omega(*)) \xrightarrow{R} H^{0}\left(\bigoplus_{D \in \operatorname{Div} M} \mathbb{C}_{D}\right) \xrightarrow{i} H^{2}(M,\mathbb{C}) \to \mathbb{H}^{2}(\Omega(*)) \to G.$$

458

The interpretations of the maps in this sequence are (we omit the proofs that diagrams commute):

1. Using the previously established isomorphism

 $(***) H^*(M,\mathbb{C}) \cong \mathbb{H}^*(\Omega^*),$ 

the first map is the natural one

$$\mathbb{H}^{\mathsf{I}}(\Omega^*) \to \mathbb{H}^{\mathsf{I}}(\Omega(*))$$

induced from the inclusions  $\Omega^p \rightarrow \Omega^p(*)$ .

2. The second map assigns to a closed meromorphic 1-form its residue as in the proof of the lemma above.

3. The map *i* assigns to  $1_D$  the fundamental class  $\eta_D \in H^2(M, \mathbb{Z})$  of the divisor *D*.

4. The map  $H^2(M, \mathbb{C}) \to \mathbb{H}^2(\Omega(*))$  is again induced by the isomorphism (\*\*\*) and inclusion  $\Omega^p \hookrightarrow \Omega^p(*)$ .

Now the isomorphism

$$H^{1}(M, \mathbb{C}) \cong \ker R$$
  
= 
$$\frac{\{1 \text{-forms of the second kind}\}}{\{\text{exact forms}\}}$$

gives  $\rho_1 = b_1$ .

Next, we have

$$\frac{H^{2}(M,\mathbb{C})}{\begin{cases} \text{Chern classes} \\ \text{of holomorphic} \\ \text{line bundles} \end{cases}} = \frac{H^{2}(M,\mathbb{C})}{iH^{0}(\oplus\mathbb{C}_{D})}$$
$$\cong \operatorname{image}\left\{H^{2}(M,\mathbb{C}) \to \mathbb{H}^{2}(\Omega(*))\right\}$$
$$= \frac{\{2 \text{-forms of the second kind}\}}{\{\text{exact forms}\}},$$

and so  $\rho_2 = b_2 - \rho$ .

It is clear that the identification

$$\operatorname{image}\left\{ E^{0,p} \to \mathbb{H}^{p}(\Omega(*)) \right\} \cong \frac{\left\{ p \text{-forms of the second kind} \right\}}{\left\{ \text{exact forms} \right\}}$$

allows the above proof to continue, but the subsequent interpretation of the numbers  $\rho_p$  has yet to yield much geometric information. So we shall conclude with some further remarks on the cases p = 1, 2.

For p = 1 perhaps the most interesting case is when M is an algebraic curve of genus g. Our definition of differentials of the second kind agrees

Q.E.D.

with that given in Section 2 of Chapter 2 on Riemann surfaces. We will prove the result:

Let  $D = p_1 + \cdots + p_g$  be a nonspecial divisor of degree g. Then there is an isomorphism

$$\begin{cases} 1-forms \ \varphi \ having\\ no \ residues \ and\\ polar \ divisor \ 2D \end{cases} \cong \frac{\{1-forms \ of \ the \ second \ kind\}}{\{exact \ forms\}}.$$

Proof. By the Riemann-Roch theorem

$$h^{0}(D) = \deg D - g + 1 + i(D) = 1,$$

so the only meromorphic functions with polar divisor D are the constants. Again by Riemann-Roch applied to the line bundle  $K_C + 2D$ ,

$$h^{0}(K_{C}+2D) = \deg(K_{C}+2D) - g + 1 + i(K_{C}+2D)$$
  
= 2g - 2 + 2g - g + 1  
= 3g - 1,

so that the space of meromorphic differentials having polar divisor 2D has dimension 3g-1. The equations

$$\sum \operatorname{Res}_{p}(\varphi) = 0$$

impose exactly g-1 independent conditions on this space, due to the residue theorem

$$\sum_{i} \operatorname{Res}_{p_i}(\varphi) = 0,$$

and observation that we may find  $\varphi \in H^0(\mathcal{O}_C(K+2D))$  with prescribed residues subject only to the residue theorem (cf. Section 2 in Chapter 2). So the space of 1-forms of the second kind with polar divisor 2D has dimension

$$3g-1-(g-1)=2g,$$

and none of these can be exact by our remark about meromorphic functions with polar divisor D. Q.E.D.

We turn now to the case p = 2. To first explain how the relation

$$\rho_2 = b_2 - \rho$$

was used classically, we refer to the exact sequence

$$\mathbb{H}^{1}(\Omega(*)) \xrightarrow{R} H^{0}\left(\bigoplus_{D \in \operatorname{Div} M} \mathbb{C}_{D}\right) \xrightarrow{i} H^{2}(M, \mathbb{C}).$$

which appeared in the proof above. We may interpret it in the following

### 460

manner:

If D is a divisor on M with fundamental class  $\eta_D \in H^2(M, \mathbb{Z})$ , then  $\eta_D$  is a torsion element if and only if there exists a closed, meromorphic 1-form  $\varphi$  whose residue  $R(\varphi) = D$ .

This was proved by Picard, and Severi showed that a multiple  $\lambda D(\lambda \in \mathbb{Z})$  is algebraically equivalent to zero (to be explained momentarily) if and only if there is a closed meromorphic 1-form whose residue is D. Combining these, it follows that the Neron-Severi group

$$NS(M) = \frac{\{\text{divisors on } M\}}{\{ \text{divisors algebraically} \\ \text{equivalent to zero} \}}$$

is finitely generated (*theorem of the base*). The structure of the group of divisors on M may be pictured by the diagram

$$H^{11}(M) \cap H^{2}(M, \mathbb{Z})$$

$$\underbrace{\operatorname{Div} \supset \operatorname{Div}_{h} \supset \operatorname{Div}_{a} \supset \operatorname{Div}_{l}}_{NS} \xrightarrow{\operatorname{Pic}^{0}}_{\operatorname{Pic}}$$

where  $\text{Div}_h$ ,  $\text{Div}_a$ ,  $\text{Div}_l$  are the divisors homologous, algebraically equivalent, and linearly equivalent to zero.

We shall give the precise difinitions and derive the finiteness theorem in a different way. Two effective divisors  $D_1, D_2$  are algebraically equivalent in the strong sense, written

$$D_1 \stackrel{=}{=} D_2,$$

if there is a connected parameter variety T with marked points  $t_1, t_2 \in T$ and divisor D on  $M \times T$  such that

$$D \cdot M \times \{t_i\} = D_i \qquad (i=1,2).$$

Intuitively, there is an algebraic family  $D_t(t \in T)$  of divisors connecting  $D_1$  and  $D_2$ .

Two divisors  $D_1, D_2$  are algebraically equivalent, written  $D_1 \equiv D_2$ , if there is a divisor D such that both of  $D + D_i$  are effective and  $D + D_1 \equiv D + D_2$ . We will see in a minute that this is an equivalence relation compatible with the group structure on Div(M). The divisors algebraically equivalent to zero then form a subgroup " $\equiv$ " of Div(M), and the quotient

$$\operatorname{Div}(M)/``\equiv `` = \operatorname{NS}(M)$$

is called the Neron-Severi group.

The basic result we need is the

**Lemma.** Two divisors  $D_1, D_2$  are algebraically equivalent if and only if they are homologous.

**Proof.** It is clear that  $D_1 \equiv D_2 \Rightarrow \eta_{D_1} = \eta_{D_2}$  in  $H^2(M, \mathbb{Z})$ . For the converse we assume that  $\eta_{D_1} = \eta_{D_2}$ , which is equivalent to  $c_1([D_1]) = c_1([D_2])$  by the proposition in Section 1 of Chapter 1, and shall show that  $D_1 \equiv D_2$ . Let  $D_i^-$  be the part of  $D_i$  appearing with negative coefficients and add  $E = D_1^- + D_2^-$  of each of  $D_1, D_2$  to obtain effective divisors, thereby reducing us to proving that  $D_1 \equiv D_2$  for effective divisors in the same homology class.

Now we come to the point. Recall that the Picard variety  $\operatorname{Pic}^{0}(M) = H^{1}(M, \emptyset)/H^{1}(M, \mathbb{Z})$  parametrizes line bundles with first Chern class zero; we denote by  $\{P_{\xi} \rightarrow M\}$  ( $\xi \in H^{1}(M, \emptyset)/H^{1}(M, \mathbb{Z})$ ) this family. Since  $[D_{1}] \otimes [D_{2}]^{*}$  has zero Chern class,

$$[D_1] \otimes [D_2]^* = P_{\xi_\ell}$$

for some  $\xi_0$ . By the last result proved in the subsection "Intrinsic Formulations" in Section 6 of Chapter 2, we may find a line bundle  $L \rightarrow M$ and sections  $\theta_{\xi} \in H^0(M, \emptyset(L \otimes P_{\xi}))$  such that  $\theta_{\xi} \neq 0$  for generic  $\xi$ . In fact from the proof we may assume that  $\theta_e, \theta_{\xi_0} \neq 0$ . Setting  $D_{\xi} = (\theta_{\xi})$  from  $[D_1 - D_2 + D_e] = [D_{\xi_0}]$ , we deduce that the *linear* equivalence

$$D_1 + D_e \sim D_2 + D_{\xi_0}$$

holds. In particular

$$D_1 + D_e \equiv D_2 + D_{E_2}$$

and it is clear that

 $D_e \equiv D_{\xi_0}$ 

via the family of divisors  $\{D_{\xi}\}(\xi \in \operatorname{Pic}^{0}(M))$ . Thus  $D_{1} \equiv D_{2}$  and we are done. Q.E.D.

As a corollary we deduce the theorem of the base: NS(M) is a finitely generated group of rank  $\rho = b_2 - \rho_2$ .

We have not dwelt on rational and algebraic equivalence of divisors or of general algebraic cycles, partly because we do not need these for our study of any specific varieties, and partly because the codimension-one theory is—at least as matters now stand—misleading as regards higher codimensional cycles.

## The Leray Spectral Sequence

This is in many ways the most useful general spectral sequence, and so we want at least to say what it is and give an illustration. Suppose we are

given topological spaces X, Y with a continuous mapping

$$f\colon X \to Y$$

and sheaf  $\mathcal{F}$  over X. The qth direct image sheaf is the sheaf  $R_f^q(\mathcal{F})$  on Y associated to the presheaf

$$U \to H^q(f^{-1}(U), \mathfrak{F}).$$

The Leray spectral sequence, which exists under very mild restrictions (cf. the references at the end of this chapter) is a spectral sequence  $\{E_r\}$  with

$$E_{\infty}^{p,q} \Rightarrow H^{*}(X, \mathcal{F}),$$
$$E_{2}^{p,q} = H^{p}(Y, R_{f}^{q}(\mathcal{F}))$$

Suppose that  $E \xrightarrow{\pi} B$  is a differentiable fiber bundle with compact fiber F. Then E, B, and F are manifolds,  $\pi$  is a  $C^{\infty}$  mapping, and

$$\pi^{-1}(U) \cong U \times F$$

for sufficiently small open sets  $U \subset B$ . For the constant sheaf  $\mathbb{Q}$  on E, by the Künneth formula

$$H^q(\pi^{-1}(U),\mathbb{Q})\cong H^q(F,\mathbb{Q}).$$

This suggests that as a first approximation

$$R_f^q(\mathbb{Q}) \cong H^q(F,\mathbb{Q})$$

is a constant sheaf on *B*. This is not quite correct, since account must be taken of how the fundamental group  $\pi_1(B, x_0)$  acts on the cohomology  $H^q(F_{x_0}, \mathbb{Q})(F_x = \pi^{-1}(x))$ . More precisely, displacement of homology cycles in the fibers over a path  $\gamma$  from  $x_0$  to x induces an isomorphism

$$H^q(F_x, \mathbb{Q}) \cong H^q(F_{x_0}, \mathbb{Q})$$

that depends only on the homotopy class of  $\gamma$ . This is reasonably intuitive and is proven in standard books on topology. The upshot is that first there is a representation

$$\rho: \pi_1(B, x_0) \to \operatorname{Aut}(H^q(F_{x_0}, \mathbb{Q}))$$

that describes how cycles change when they are displaced around closed paths. Second, *any* representation of the fundamental group

$$\rho: \pi_1(B, x_0) \to \operatorname{Aut}(V)$$

gives locally constant sheaf  $\mathcal{V}_{\rho}$  on *B*. To construct  $\mathcal{V}_{\rho}$ , we take the vector bundle

$$V_{\rho} = \tilde{B} \times_{\pi} V$$

associated to the universal covering  $\tilde{B} \to B$ , and then the sections of  $\tilde{V}_{\rho}$  over an open set  $U \subset B$  are just those which lift to constant sections of  $\tilde{B} \times V$ . Third, the *q*th direct image sheaf  $R_{\pi}^{q}(\mathbb{Q})$  is the sheaf constructed in this way from the representation of  $\pi_{1}(B, x_{0})$  on  $H^{q}(F_{x_{0}}, \mathbb{Q})$ .

It is instructive to sketch the derivation of the Leray spectral sequence in de Rham cohomology. At any point  $p \in E$  we let

$$T_p(F) = \ker \{ \pi_* \colon T_p(E) \to T_{\pi(p)}(B) \}$$

be the tangent space to the fiber  $F_{\pi(p)}$  passing through p. Setting

$$F^{p}(\wedge^{n}T_{p}(E)) = (\wedge^{p}T_{p}(F)) \wedge (\wedge^{n-p}T_{p}(E))$$

defines a filtration  $\{F^p(\wedge^n T(E))\}$  on the exterior powers of the tangent bundle T(E), and we let  $\{F^p(\wedge^n T^*(E))\}$  be the dual filtration of the exterior powers of  $T^*(E)$  given by

$$F^{p}(\wedge^{n}T^{*}(E)) = \operatorname{Ann}(F^{n-p+1}(\wedge^{n}T(E))).$$

This gives a filtration  $F^{p}A^{n}(E)$  on the space of  $C^{\infty}$  differential forms of degree *n* on *E*, and, setting  $A^{n} = A^{n}(E)$ , we have

$$\begin{cases} A^n = F^0 A^n \supset F^1 A^n \supset \cdots \supset F^n A^n \supset F^{n+1} A^n = 0\\ d: F^p A^n \to F^p A^{n+1}. \end{cases}$$

To picture this filtration, we choose local product coordinates (x,y) in E with  $\pi(x,y) = x$ . Then  $T_p(F)$  is spanned by the vectors  $\partial/\partial y_i$ , and

$$F^{p}A^{n} = \left\{ \varphi = \sum_{\substack{\#_{I} + \#_{J} = n \\ \#_{I} > p}} \varphi_{IJ}(x, y) dx_{I} \wedge dy_{J} \right\},$$

from which the two above properties of the filtration are apparent.

According to the general mechanism, once we have such a filtered complex  $\{F^{p}A^{*}\}$ , there is an associated spectral sequence  $\{E_{r}\}$  with

$$E_{\infty} \Rightarrow H^*(A^*) = H^*_{\mathrm{DR}}(E).$$

We will calculate the terms  $E_1$  and  $E_2$ .

Recall that

$$E_0^{p,q} = \frac{F^p A^{p+q}}{F^{p+1} A^{p+q}},$$

and  $d_0$  is obtained from d by passing to the quotient. Taking a local product isomorphism

$$\pi^{-1}(U) \cong U \times F,$$

we may represent  $E_0^{p,q}$  by forms

$$\varphi = \sum_{\#_I=p} \eta_I(x, y, dy) \wedge dx_I,$$

where the  $\eta_I$  are q-forms on F. Computing modulo  $F^{p+1}A^*$ ,

$$d_0\varphi=\sum_{\#_I=p}d_y\eta_I\wedge dx_I,$$

where  $d_{y}$  is the exterior derivative in the *F*-direction relative to the product decomposition. It follows that elements of  $E_{1}^{p,q}$  are locally represented by

$$\bar{\varphi} = \sum_{*I=p} \bar{\eta}_I \wedge dx_I,$$

where

$$\bar{\eta}_I(x,y,dy) \in H^q_{\mathrm{DR}}(F_x).$$

Intuitively, we may think of  $E_1^{p,q}$  as the *p*-forms on *B* with values in the bundle  $H_{DR}^q(F)$  whose fibers are

$$H^q_{\mathrm{DR}}(F)_x = H^q_{\mathrm{DR}}(F_x).$$

We now compute  $d_1 \overline{\varphi}$ . For  $\varphi$  as above with  $d_0 \varphi = d_v \varphi = 0$ ,

$$d_1 \overline{\varphi} = \overline{d\varphi}$$

Thus

$$d_1\bar{\varphi} = d_x \bigg(\sum_{*I=p} \eta_I(x,y,dy) \wedge dx_I\bigg),$$

and so  $E_2^{p,q}$  is given by

$$E_2^{p,q} = H_{\mathrm{DR}}^p(B, H_{\mathrm{DR}}^q(F)),$$

where the right-hand side may be defined by first interpreting  $H_{DR}^q(F) \rightarrow B$ as a *flat vector bundle*—i.e., a vector bundle associated to a representation of the fundamental group—whose locally constant sections are just the sheaf  $R_{\pi}^q(\mathbb{C})$ , and then taking the de Rham cohomology of forms with values in this bundle. Granted that this interpretation needs some amplification, but once this is done we have derived the spectral sequence of a differentiable fibration.

These spectral sequences are generally nontrivial—i.e.,  $E_2 \neq E_{\infty}$ —and may be extremely complicated. Even the simplest nontrivial fibration, the *Hopf fibration*,

$$\pi: S^{2n+1} \to \mathbb{P}^n,$$

has an interesting spectral sequence: The fiber is the circle  $S^1$ , and since  $\mathbb{P}^n$  is simply connected,

$$E_2^{p,q} \cong H^q(S^1) \otimes H^p(\mathbb{P}^n).$$

Figure 6 pictures the  $E_2$  term. If  $\eta \in E_2^{0,1} \cong H^1(S^1)$  is a generator, then  $d_2\eta \neq 0$ , since  $H^q(S^{2n+1}) = 0$  for  $q \neq 0, 2n+1$ . Thus

$$d_2\eta = \omega,$$

where  $\omega \in E_2^{2,0} \cong H^2(\mathbb{P}^n)$  is a generator. If we represent  $S^{2n+1}$  as the unit sphere  $\{z : ||z|| = 1\}$  in  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$ , then

$$\omega = dd^c \log \|z\|^2$$



is the standard Kähler form on  $\mathbb{P}^n$ . Up on  $S^{2n+1}$ ,

 $\omega = dn.$ 

where it is straightforward to check that

$$\eta = d^c \log \|z\|^2$$

restricts to the generator of  $H^{1}(S^{1})$  for each fiber. So, in this case the relation

$$d_2\eta = \omega$$

is quite visible. We also note that

$$d_2(\eta \wedge \omega^q) = \omega^{q+1} \qquad (0 \leq q \leq n).$$

By way of contrast, we suppose that E, B are compact Kähler manifolds and

 $\pi: E \to B$ 

is a surjective, holomorphic mapping of maximal rank. This is a differentiable fiber bundle whose fiber F is a compact Kähler manifold, and we shall prove:\*

The Leray spectral sequence degenerates at E<sub>2</sub>; i.e.,

$$E_2 \cong E_{\infty}$$

so that

$$H^*(E,\mathbb{Q}) \cong H^*(B,R^*_{\pi}(\mathbb{Q})).$$

Before giving the proof, we wish to suggest two interpretations of this result. One is as another reflection of the extraordinary topological properties, such as those encountered in Sections 1 and 3 of Chapter 1, possessed

\*Cf. P. Deligne, Théorème de Lefschetz et critéres de dégénérescence de suite spectrales, Publ. Math. I.H.E.S., Vol. 35 (1968), pp. 107-126. by an algebraic variety. The other interpretation is as focusing attention on the extremely important role played by the *monodromy group*, which is by definition the image of  $\pi_1(B, x_0)$  in Aut $(H^*(G, \mathbb{Q}))$  under the representation obtained by displacing cycles around closed paths.

**Proof.** We first remark that a closed k-form  $\varphi$  given on the total space E defines classes in  $E_r^{p,k}$  for all r, and moreover that multiplication by  $\varphi$  induces

$$\varphi: E_r^{p,q} \to E_r^{p,q+k}$$

commuting with

$$d_r: E_r^{p,q} \to E_r^{p+r,q-r+1},$$

again for all r. These assertions are clear from our proof of the spectral sequence using differential forms and also were verified in the little example above.

Now let  $\omega$  be a Kähler form on E, and denote by L the map induced by multiplication by  $\omega$ . Then from the definition of the direct image sheaves,  $L: R^q_{\pi}(\mathbb{C}) \to R^{q+2}_{\pi}(\mathbb{C})$  is defined and if dim F = n the hard Lefschetz theorem

$$L^k: R^{n-k}_{\pi}(\mathbb{C}) \to R^{n+k}_{\pi}(\mathbb{C})$$

is valid, simply because each stalk

$$R^{q}_{\pi}(\mathbb{C})_{x} \cong H^{q}(F_{x},\mathbb{C})$$

and we may apply the usual hard Lefschetz theorem. Continuing this line of thought, if we define the *primitive Leray sheaf* by

$$P^{n-k} = \ker\{L^{k+1}: R^{n-k} \to R^{n+k+2}\}, \qquad R^q = R^q_{\pi}(\mathbb{C}),$$

then for the same reasons the Lefschetz decomposition

$$R^q \cong \bigoplus_k L^k P^{q-2k} \qquad (q \le n)$$

is valid.

We shall show that

$$d_2: E_2^{p,q} \to E_2^{p+2,q-1}$$

is zero, with the proof for the higher  $d_r$ 's being the same. Since

$$E_2^{p,q} = H^p(B,R^q)$$

and

$$L^k \colon E_2^{p,n-k} \cong E_2^{p,n+k}$$

is an isomorphism commuting with  $d_2$ , it will suffice to show that  $d_2=0$  on

 $E_2^{p,n-k}$ . Passing to the Lefschetz decomposition, we consider the commutative diagram

$$H^{p}(B, P^{n-k}) \xrightarrow{d_{2}} H^{p+2}(B, R^{n-k-1})$$
$$\downarrow^{L^{k+1}} = 0 \qquad \qquad \downarrow^{L^{k+1}}$$
$$H^{p}(B, R^{n+k+2}) \xrightarrow{d_{2}} H^{p+2}(B, R^{n+k+1}).$$

The right-hand vertical arrow is an isomorphism by hard Lefschetz, and the left-hand one is zero by definition of primitive. Thus  $d_2 = 0$ . Q.E.D.

### REFERENCES

This chapter gives a potpourri of general analytic, topological, and homological methods applied to complex manifolds and algebraic varieties. Some specific references were given in the text, and here we mention one or two sources for each topic that may assist the reader in amplifying the discussions in the book and serve as a guide to the literature.

Section 1

G. de Rham, Variétès différentiables, Hermann, Paris, 1954.

Section 2

P. Lelong, Fonctionis plurisousharmoniques et formes différentielles positives, Gordon and Breach, Paris-London-New York, 1968.

Section 3

S. S. Chern, Characteristic classes of hermitian manifolds, Annals of Math., Vol. 57 (1946), pp. 85-121.

Section 4

- M. F. Atiyah and R. Bott, A Lefschetz fixed point formula for elliptic complexes II, Annals of Math., Vol. 88 (1968), pp. 451-491.
- R. Bott, Vector fields and characteristic numbers, Michigan Math. Jour., Vol. 14 (1967), pp. 231-244.

Section 5

- R. Godement, Theorie des Faisceaux, Hermann, Paris, 1958.
- P. Deligne, Equations Différentielles à Points Singulers Réguliers, Springer-Verlag, Berlin-Heidelberg-New York, 1970.

468

# 4 SURFACES

Perhaps the most striking aspect of the theory of algebraic surfaces, when first encountered, is how different it is in character from the theory of Riemann surfaces. Whereas curves, having the genus as their sole discrete invariant, fall into an orderly sequence of families, surfaces possess a variety of numerical invariants and are not so readily classified. Conversely, while curves have a natural continuous invariant—their periods, realized geometrically by the Jacobian—no fully satisfactory continuous invariant has been found for surfaces. As a result, the theory of algebraic surfaces does not possess the natural cohesiveness of the theory of curves; it tends to concentrate more on the study of special classes of surfaces. This is reflected in our treatment: with the exception of the basic tools presented in Sections 1 and 2 and the proof of Noether's formula, virtually all our results either describe or characterize specific families of surfaces.

Sections 1 and 2 contain all the techniques used in our study. For the most part, these results are special cases of general phenomena discussed before; the one new idea introduced here is the notion of a *rational map*. This is an important aspect of the theory of varieties in dimension two or more; in the case of surfaces we are able to give a complete description of birational maps.

In Section 3 we describe the general rational surface, and obtain in consequence the answer to some problems posed in curve theory. Section 4 is complementary to 3: its main result is a characterization of rational surfaces by numerical invariants.

Section 5 discusses the classification theorem for surfaces; this essentially amounts to a description, in varying detail, of all surfaces except those of general type.

It remains in Section 6 to prove Noether's formula. To do this, we introduce another technique of general interest: the blow-up of a complex manifold along any submanifold. Using this construction together with some remarks on singularities of surfaces in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  we represent a general

surface as a smooth divisor in a blow-up of  $\mathbb{P}^3$ , and obtain formulas for the numerical characters of a surface in terms of the projective invariants of a birational embedding in 3-space. Noether's formula is an immediate consequence of these.

# 1. PRELIMINARIES

### Intersection Numbers, the Adjunction Formula, and Riemann-Roch

Let M be an algebraic surface, i.e., a compact complex manifold of dimension 2 that may be embedded in projective space. Since M is an oriented real 4-manifold, the intersection pairing

$$H_2(M,\mathbb{Z}) \times H_2(M,\mathbb{Z}) \to \mathbb{Z}$$

is symmetric and nondegenerate. For divisors D and D' on M we define the *intersection number*  $D \cdot D'$  of D and D' to be simply the intersection number of their fundamental classes (D),  $(D') \in H_2(M, \mathbb{Z})$ . Similarly, if  $L \to M$  and  $L' \to M$  are two line bundles, we take the *intersection number*  $L \cdot L'$  of L and L' to be given by

$$L \cdot L' = (c_1(L) \cup c_1(L')) [M],$$

and likewise we define the intersection number  $L \cdot D$  of a line bundle L with a divisor D to be just the value of the Chern class  $c_1(L) \in H^2(M, \mathbb{Z})$  on the fundamental class  $(D) \in H_2(M, \mathbb{Z})$  of D. Since intersection of cycles is Poincaré dual to cup product, all these definitions are consistent with the correspondence between divisors and line bundles; i.e., if L=[D] and L'=[D'], then  $D \cdot D' = L \cdot D' = L' \cdot D = L \cdot L'$ .

There are a few points to be made about the intersection of divisors on an algebraic surface:

1. If L is a positive line bundle, then for any effective divisor D

$$L \cdot D = \int_D c_1(L) > 0.$$

2. Any two effective divisors D and D' intersecting in isolated points intersect positively; thus  $D \cdot D' \ge 0$  unless D and D' have a component in common. In particular, if D is irreducible, then any effective divisor D' not containing D intersects D positively, and if in addition,  $D \cdot D \ge 0$ , then  $D \cdot D' \ge 0$  for any effective divisor D'.

3. In a somewhat deeper vein, recall that by the Hodge-Riemann bilinear relations the intersection form is negative definite on the primitive cohomology  $P^{1,1}(M) \subset H^{1,1}(M)$ . By the Lefschetz decomposition,  $P^{1,1}$  has codimension 1 in  $H^{1,1}$ ; thus if D is any divisor on M with  $D \cdot D > 0$ , the

intersection pairing is negative definite on the orthogonal complement of  $\eta_D$  in  $H^{1,1}(M)$ . In particular, if  $D \cdot D > 0$ , then for any divisor D' on M such that  $D' \cdot D = 0$ , either  $D' \cdot D' < 0$  or (D') = 0; this is commonly called the index theorem.

By way of terminology, we define a curve C on the surface M to be any effective divisor on M; a curve C is called *smooth* if it is the locus of a submanifold of M taken with multiplicity 1 and *irreducible* if it is not the sum of two nontrivial effective divisors.

Let C be a smooth, irreducible curve on M. By the adjunction formula from Section 2 of Chapter 1

$$K_C = (K_M + C)|_C,$$

where  $K_C$  and  $K_M$  denote, as usual, the canonical line bundles of C and M. If g is the genus of the curve C, it follows that

$$g = \frac{1}{2} \deg K_{C} + 1$$
  
=  $\frac{1}{2} \deg (K_{M} + C)|_{C} + 1$   
=  $\frac{K_{M} \cdot C + C \cdot C}{2} + 1.$ 

This formula is also referred to as the adjunction formula. In general, we define the *virtual genus*  $\pi(C)$  of an arbitrary curve C on M by

$$\pi(C) = \frac{K \cdot C + C \cdot C}{2} + 1.$$

Now let D be any smooth, irreducible curve on the surface M, and let L=[D] be its associated line bundle. From the long exact cohomology sequence associated to the exact sheaf sequence

$$0 \to \mathfrak{O}_{\mathcal{M}} \to \mathfrak{O}_{\mathcal{M}}(L) \to \mathfrak{O}_{\mathcal{D}}(L) \to 0$$

we obtain

$$\chi(L) = \chi(\mathfrak{O}_M) + \chi(\mathfrak{O}_D(L)).$$

Now, by Riemann-Roch for D,

$$\chi(\mathfrak{O}_D(L)) = -\pi(D) + \deg(L|_D) + 1$$
  
=  $-\pi(D) + L \cdot L + 1.$ 

But by the adjunction formula,

$$\pi(D) = \frac{L \cdot L + L \cdot K}{2} + 1;$$

thus we have

$$\chi(L) = \chi(\mathfrak{O}_M) + \frac{L \cdot L - L \cdot K}{2}.$$

This formula holds for an arbitrary line bundle L on M. We just choose a divisor D on M sufficiently positive so that both the linear series |D| and |L+D| contain smooth, irreducible divisors; setting

$$L' = L) + D$$

the exact sequence

$$0 \to \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{M}}(L) \to \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{M}}(L') \to \mathcal{O}(L') \to 0$$

gives

$$\chi(L) = \chi(L') - \chi(L'|_D).$$

But

$$\chi(L'|_D) = -\pi(D) + \deg L'|_D + 1$$
$$= -\frac{D \cdot D + D \cdot K}{2} + L' \cdot D;$$

so

$$\chi(L) = \chi(\mathfrak{O}_M) + \frac{L' \cdot L' - L' \cdot K}{2} + \frac{D \cdot D + D \cdot K - 2(L' \cdot D)}{2}$$
$$= \chi(\mathfrak{O}_M) + \frac{(L' \cdot L' - 2L' \cdot D + D \cdot D) - (L' \cdot K - D \cdot K)}{2}$$
$$= \chi(\mathfrak{O}_M) + \frac{L \cdot L - L \cdot K}{2};$$

this is the Riemann-Roch formula for line bundles on a surface.

As suggested in the last chapter, the holomorphic Euler characteristic  $\chi(\mathcal{O}_M)$  of M is itself expressible as a polynomial in the Chern classes of M: the formula

$$\chi(\mathfrak{O}_{M}) = \frac{1}{12} (c_{1}(M)^{2} + c_{2}(M))$$
$$= \frac{1}{12} (K \cdot K + \chi(M))$$

is called *Noether's formula*. We defer the proof until the last section of this chapter.

We observe that the Riemann-Roch theorem for line bundles gives a direct proof of the index theorem for divisors, as follows: let E be a positive divisor on S. We have seen (p. 164) that the intersection pairing on the group  $H^{1,1}(S) \cap H^2(S, \mathbb{Z})$  of divisors modulo homology is nondegenerate; if it had two positive eigenvalues, it would of course have at least one in the orthogonal complement of the class of E; i.e., we could find a divisor D with

$$D \cdot E = 0$$
 and  $D \cdot D = d > 0$ .

We will show that such a divisor D cannot exist. First, since E has strictly positive intersection number with any effective divisor, neither mD nor

-mD can be effective for any  $m \neq 0$ . Applying Riemann-Roch, we find

$$h^{0}(mD) - h^{1}(mD) + h^{2}(mD) = \frac{1}{2}m^{2}d - \frac{m}{2}K \cdot D + \chi(\mathfrak{O}_{S});$$

i.e.,

$$h^{0}(K-mD) = h^{2}(mD) \ge \frac{1}{2}m^{2}d - \frac{m}{2}K \cdot D + \chi(\mathfrak{O}_{S}) + h^{1}(mD)$$

becomes arbitrarily large as m goes to either  $-\infty$  or  $+\infty$ . In particular, K+mD is linearly equivalent to an effective divisor  $E_m$  for all  $m \gg 0$ . But now the map

$$|K - mD| \rightarrow |2K|$$

given by

 $G \mapsto G + E_m$ 

is injective, and so the dimension of |K-mD| is bounded—a contradiction.

### **Blowing Up and Down**

We recall some definitions from Chapter 1, Section 5: let M be a complex manifold of dimension n,  $z = (z_1, ..., z_n)$  holomorphic coordinates in an open set  $U \subset M$  centered around the point  $p \in M$ . The blow-up  $\tilde{M}$  of M at p is then taken to be the complex manifold obtained by adjoining to  $M - \{p\}$  the manifold

$$\tilde{U} = \{(z,l): z \in l\} \subset U \times \mathbb{P}^{n-1}$$

via the isomorphism

$$\tilde{U} - (z = 0) \simeq U - \{p\}$$

given by  $(z, l) \mapsto z$ . There is a natural projection map  $\pi: \tilde{M} \to M$  extending the identity on  $M - \{p\}$ . The inverse image  $E = \pi^{-1}(p)$  is naturally isomorphic to  $\mathbb{P}(T_p(M)) \cong \mathbb{P}^{n-1}$  and is called the *exceptional divisor* of the blow-up  $\tilde{M} \to M$ .

When blow-ups were introduced in the course of the Kodaira embedding theorem, we were primarily concerned with the local geometry of Mand  $\tilde{M}$  near p and E, respectively. We would now like to relate the global geometry of  $\tilde{M}$  to that of M. We begin by considering the topology of Mand  $\tilde{M}$ : we set  $M^* = M - \{p\}$ ,  $\tilde{M}^* = \pi^{-1}M^* = \tilde{M} - E$ ,  $U^* = U - \{p\}$  and  $\tilde{U}^* = \pi^{-1}U^* = \tilde{U} - E$ , and compare the Mayer-Victoris sequences of M = $M^* \cup U$  and  $\tilde{M} = \tilde{M}^* \cup U$ :

$$H_{i}(\tilde{U}^{*}) \rightarrow H_{i}(\tilde{U}) \oplus H_{i}(\tilde{M}^{*}) \rightarrow H_{i}(\tilde{M}) \rightarrow H_{i+1}(\tilde{U}^{*})$$

$$\downarrow^{\pi_{*}} \qquad \downarrow^{\pi_{*}} \qquad \downarrow^{\pi_{*}} \qquad \downarrow^{\pi_{*}} \qquad \downarrow^{\pi_{*}}$$

$$H_{i}(U^{*}) \rightarrow H_{i}(U) \oplus H_{i}(M^{*}) \rightarrow H_{i}(M) \rightarrow H_{i+1}(U^{*})$$

Now,  $\pi_*$  is an isomorphism between  $H_*(\tilde{U}^*)$  and  $H_*(U^*)$ , and between  $H_*(\tilde{M}^*)$  and  $H_*(M^*)$ . On the other hand, we may choose our open set U a ball around the point p; and the standard contraction  $z \mapsto tz$  of U onto p induces, via  $\pi$ , a contraction of  $\tilde{U}$  onto E. Thus we have

$$H_i(\tilde{M}) = H_i(M) \oplus H_i(E), \qquad i > 0,$$

Since all the cohomology of  $E \cong \mathbb{P}^{n-1}$  is represented by analytic cycles,

$$h^{i,i}(\tilde{M}) = h^{i,i}(M) + 1, \quad i > 0,$$

with all other Hodge numbers of  $\tilde{M}$  equal to those of M.

We make here one new definition. Let p, M,  $\tilde{M}$ , and  $\pi$  be as above, and let  $V \subset M$  be any analytic subvariety of M. Then we define the proper transform  $\tilde{V} \subset \tilde{M}$  of V to be the closure in  $\tilde{M}$  of the inverse image

$$\tilde{V} = \overline{\pi^{-1}(V - \{p\})} = \overline{\pi^{-1}(V) - E}$$

of V away from x. Clearly  $\pi$  maps  $\tilde{V} - E = \pi^{-1}(V - \{p\})$  isomorphically onto  $V - \{p\}$ . To get a picture of  $\tilde{V}$  near the exceptional divisor, let  $z = (z_1, \dots, z_n)$  be holomorphic coordinates around  $p \in M$ ,  $\tilde{U}_i$  the open set  $(l_i \neq 0)$  in  $\tilde{U} = \pi^{-1}(U)$ , and

$$z(i)_j = \frac{z_j}{z_i} = \frac{l_j}{l_i}, \qquad j \neq i,$$
$$z_i = z_i$$

holomorphic coordinates on  $\tilde{U}_i$  as on p. 184. Recall that the divisor E is given in  $\tilde{U}_i$  as  $(z_i=0)$ , and that the coordinates  $\{z(i)_j\}_{j\neq i}$  restrict to Euclidean coordinates on  $E \cong \mathbb{P}^{n-1}$ . Now let f be any holomorphic function near  $p \in M$ , V = (f) its divisor. Write

$$f(z) = \sum_{m \ge 0} f_m(z),$$

where

$$f_m(z) = \sum_{|a|=m} c_a \cdot z_1^{a_1} \cdots z_n^{a_n}$$

is the *m*th homogeneous component of f in terms of the coordinates z around p. Setting  $\tilde{f} = \pi^* f$ ,  $\tilde{f}_m = \pi^* f_m$ , we have

$$\tilde{f}(z) = \sum \tilde{f}_m(z)$$

and

$$\widetilde{f}_m(z) = \sum_{|a|=m} c_a \cdot (z_i \cdot z(i)_1)^{a_1} \cdots z_i^{a_i} \cdots (z_i \cdot z(i)_n)^{a_n}$$
$$= z_i^m \cdot \sum c_a \cdot z(i)_1^{a_1} \cdots \widehat{z_i}^{a_i} \cdots z(i)_n^{a_n}.$$

Consequently if f vanishes to order  $m_0$  at x—i.e., if  $f_0 = f_1 = \cdots = f_{m_0-1} = 0$ 

—then  $\tilde{f}$  vanishes to order  $m_0$  along E, and

$$\tilde{V} = \pi^* V - \operatorname{mult}_p(V) \cdot E$$
  
=  $\pi^* V - \operatorname{ord}_E(\pi^* V) \cdot E.$ 

Moreover, we see that

$$\widetilde{V} \cap E = (z_i^{-m_0} f_m)$$
$$= \left(\sum_{|a|=m_0} c_a \cdot l_1^{a_1} \cdots l_n^{a_n}\right),$$

i.e., under the identification  $E \cong \mathbb{P}(T'_p(M))$ ,  $\tilde{V} \cap E$  is just the projective tangent cone to V at p. Figure 1 illustrates the case of a surface M and a curve V in M with an ordinary double point at p.

Note finally that if p is a smooth point of the subvariety  $V \subset M$ , then the proper transform  $\tilde{V}$  of V under the blow-up of M at p is just the blow-up of V at p. Accordingly, we sometimes refer to the proper transform  $\tilde{V} \subset \tilde{M}$  of a subvariety  $V \subset M$  as the blow-up of V at p, even when p is a singular point of V.

We now consider the case of a surface M and its blow-up  $\tilde{M} \xrightarrow{\pi} M$  at  $p \in M$ . First, we see that if C is any curve on  $\tilde{M}$  not containing the exceptional divisor E, then C is the proper transform of its image  $\pi(C)$  in M; thus

(\*) 
$$\operatorname{Div}(\tilde{M}) = \pi^* \operatorname{Div}(M) \oplus \mathbb{Z} \{ E \}$$

We can now compute intersection numbers readily. We have seen in Chapter 1 that the normal bundle to E in  $\tilde{M}$  is just the dual of the hyperplane bundle on  $E \cong \mathbb{P}^1$ ; thus

$$(E \cdot E) = \deg([E]|_E) = \deg(N_E) = -1.$$

Since the map  $\pi$  has degree 1—that is, the image under  $\pi_*$  of the fundamental class  $[\tilde{M}] \in H_4(\tilde{M}, \mathbb{Z})$  of  $\tilde{M}$  is just the fundamental class of M



Figure 1

—we deduce that for any divisors D, D' on M,

$$\pi^* D \cdot \pi^* D' = D \cdot D',$$

and since the class (E) of the exceptional divisor of the blow-up is in the kernel of  $\pi_*$ ,

$$\pi^* D \cdot E = {}^{\#} \big( D \cdot \big( \pi_*(E) \big) = 0 \big)$$

for any divisor D on M. Summarizing, the isomorphism (\*) above is an isomorphism of inner product spaces.

Note in particular that if D, D' are two divisors on M intersecting transversely at  $p, \tilde{D}$  and  $\tilde{D'}$  their proper transforms in  $\tilde{M}$ , we have

$$D \cdot D' = (\pi^* D - E) \cdot (\pi^* D' - E)$$
  
=  $\pi^* D \cdot \pi^* D' + E \cdot E$   
=  $D \cdot D' - 1.$ 

This is as we would expect from our picture of the proper transforms of curves: for every point p' of intersection of D and D' other than p,  $\tilde{D}$  and  $\tilde{D}'$  will meet at  $\pi^{-1}(p')$ ; since D and D' have distinct tangents at p, however,  $\tilde{D}$  and  $\tilde{D}'$  will not meet at any point of  $E = \pi^{-1}(p)$ .

One point that should be brought out here is that if  $\{D_{\lambda}\}$  is a linear system of curves on the surface M, the proper transforms  $\{\tilde{D}_{\lambda}\}$  of the curves  $D_{\lambda}$  on  $\tilde{M}$  do not necessarily form a linear system on  $\tilde{M}$ . Indeed, since

$$\tilde{D}_{\lambda} = \pi^* D_{\lambda} - \operatorname{mult}_p(D_{\lambda}) \cdot E$$

and the curves  $\{\pi^* D_{\lambda}\}$  do form a linear system,  $\{\tilde{D}_{\lambda}\}$  will be a linear system if and only if all the curves  $D_{\lambda}$  have the same multiplicity at p. Thus when we speak of the *proper transform of a linear system*  $\{D_{\lambda}\}$ , we will mean the linear system of curves  $\{\pi^* D_{\lambda} - mE\}$ , where  $m = \min\{\text{mult}_p(D_{\lambda})\}_{\lambda}$  is the multiplicity of the generic curve  $D_{\lambda}$  at p.

We see from all the above that the blow-up  $\tilde{M}$  of a surface M is very closely related to M. An important question to ask, then, is the converse: Given a surface M and a curve C on M, when can we realize M as the blow-up  $\tilde{N}_{x_0}$  of some surface N, with  $C = \pi^{-1}(\{x_0\})$ ? Clearly, necessary conditions are that C be rational and that  $C \cdot C = -1$ ; in fact, the following result says that these are also sufficient.

**Castelnuovo-Enriques Criterion.** Let M be an algebraic surface,  $C \subset M$  a smooth rational curve on M of self-intersection -1. Then there exists a smooth algebraic surface N and a map  $\pi:: M \to N$  such that  $M \xrightarrow{\pi} N$  is the blow-up of N at  $p_0 \in N$ , and  $C = \pi^{-1}(p_0)$ .

**Proof.** The proof here is along the lines of the Kodaira embedding theorem, but with a twist: we want to find a map  $f: M \to \mathbb{P}^m$  that is one-to-one away from C, maps C to a point, and has smooth image. Accordingly, we look first for a line bundle  $L \to M$  that is sufficiently

positive away from C to have global sections, but whose restriction to C is trivial.

To find such a bundle, we start with a very ample line bundle L on M; choosing L sufficiently large, we may assume that

$$H^1(M, \mathfrak{O}(L)) = 0.$$

Let  $m = L \cdot C$  and consider, for each k = 0, 1, ..., m the sequences

$$(*_k) \quad 0 \to \mathcal{O}_M(L + (k+1)C) \to \mathcal{O}_M(L + kC) \to \mathcal{O}_C(L + kC) \to 0.$$

We note first that if  $H \to C \cong \mathbb{P}^1$  is the point bundle on  $\mathbb{P}^1$ ,  $(L+kC)|_C = (m-k)H$ , so that

$$H^{1}(C, \mathcal{O}(L+kC)) = 0 \quad \text{for } k < m+1.$$

It follows from the long exact cohomology sequence associated to  $(*_k)$  that  $H^1(M, \mathcal{O}(L+(k-1)C))$  surjects onto  $H^1(M, \mathcal{O}(L+kC))$  for  $k \le m+1$ ; and since by hypothesis  $H^1(M, \mathcal{O}(L)) = 0$ ,

$$H^{1}(M, \mathcal{O}(L+kC)) = 0 \quad \text{for } k \leq m+1$$

so the restriction map  $H^{0}(M, \mathcal{O}(L+kC)) \rightarrow H^{0}(C, \mathcal{O}((m-k)H))$  is surjective for  $k \leq m+1$ . In particular, this tells us that the linear system |L+kC| has no base points on C for  $k \leq m$ ; since |L| itself has no base points, it follows that |L+kC| has no base points for  $k \leq m$ .

Consider now the map  $\iota_{L'}$  given by the linear system |L'| = |L + mC|. Since |L'| contains the subseries |L| + mC and L is very ample,  $\iota_{L'}$  embeds M - C and separates points of C from points of M - C. On the other hand, since  $L'|_C$  is trivial, any section  $\sigma \in H^0(M, \mathcal{O}(L'))$  vanishing at a point of C vanishes identically along C; so  $\iota_{L'}$  maps C to a point. To conclude the argument, we must show that  $\iota_L(C)$  is a smooth point of the image  $\iota_L(M)$ ; to see this, note that by the sequence  $(*_{m-1})$  the restriction map

$$H^{0}(M, \mathcal{O}(L' - C)) \rightarrow H^{0}(C, \mathcal{O}(H))$$

is surjective. Let  $p_1 \neq p_2 \in C$ , and let  $\xi_1$  be a section of  $L^1$  vanishing on C that restricts, via the map above, to a section of H over C vanishing at  $p_1$ ; let  $\xi_2$  be a global section of L' restricting to a section of H vanishing at  $p_2$ . Let  $\xi_0$  be any section of L' not vanishing identically on C (and hence nonzero on C), and set

$$z_1 = \frac{\xi_1}{\xi_0}, \qquad z_2 = \frac{\xi_2}{\xi_0}.$$

Let  $U_1 = C - \{p_2\}$ ,  $U_2 = C - \{p_1\}$ . Then in some open set  $\tilde{U}_1 \subset M$  containing  $U_1$ ,  $z_1/z_2$  is holomorphic; in fact, for  $p \in U_1$  we have  $d(z_1/z_2) \neq 0$  on  $T'_p(C) \subset T'_p(M)$  and  $dz_2 \neq 0$  on  $T'_p(M)/T'_p(C)$ , so that if we choose  $\tilde{U}_1$  sufficiently small, we may take  $z_2$ ,  $z_1/z_2$  local coordinates on  $\tilde{U}_1$ . Similarly,

 $z_1$  and  $z_2/z_1$  furnish local coordinates on an open set  $\tilde{U}_2 \subset M$  containing  $U_2$ . We see from this that the functions  $(z_1, z_2)$  map a neighborhood of C in M onto a neighborhood of the origin in  $\mathbb{C}^2$ , a mapping that is holomorphic outside C. This proves that  $\iota_{L'}(C)$  is a smooth point of  $\iota_L(M)$ , completing the proof of the Castelnuovo-Enriques criterion. Q.E.D.

A smooth rational curve of self-intersection -1 on a surface is called an *exceptional divisor of the first kind*.

# The Quadric Surface

We now consider a smooth surface of degree 2 in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ . Such a surface is given as the locus of

$$(x \cdot Qx) = \sum q_{ij} x_i x_j = 0$$

for  $Q = (q_{ii})$  a symmetric matrix; since

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial x_i}(x \cdot Qx) = 2\sum_j q_{ij} x_j,$$

we see that S is smooth exactly when the matrix Q is nonsingular. All nondegenerate symmetric quadratic forms on  $\mathbb{C}^4$  are isomorphic, and it follows that any two smooth quadric surfaces in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  are projectively isomorphic. Consider in particular the Segré map

 $\sigma: \mathbb{P}^1 \times \mathbb{P}^1 \to \mathbb{P}^3$ 

given by

$$\left(\left[s_0,s_1\right],\left[t_0,t_1\right]\right)\mapsto\left[s_0t_0,s_0t_1,s_1t_0,s_1t_1\right].$$

 $\sigma$  is clearly an embedding, and the image of  $\sigma$  is contained in—hence equal to—the smooth quadric

$$S_0 = (X_1 X_4 - X_2 X_3 = 0).$$

Thus any quadric surface  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  is isomorphic to  $\mathbb{P}^1 \times \mathbb{P}^1$ .

Of particular interest is the set of lines in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  lying on a smooth quadric S. We see that under the Segré map  $\sigma$ , the curves  $\{s\} \times \mathbb{P}^1$  and  $\mathbb{P}^1 \times \{t\}$  on  $\mathbb{P}^1 \times \mathbb{P}^1$  are sent into lines in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ . We will call these two families of lines on S the A-lines and the B-lines; clearly every A-line meets every B-line, and any two A-lines are disjoint, as are any two B-lines. These are, moreover, all the lines on S: if  $L \subset S$  is any line, then obviously L must meet at least one A-line  $L_1$  and one B-line  $L_2$ . But  $L_1$  and  $L_2$  meet, and the plane they span in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  can meet S in at most two lines, so either  $L = L_1$  or  $L = L_2$ .

We can describe the set of lines on a general smooth quadric S directly as follows: first, note that if Q is any point in the intersection of S with its tangent plane  $T_p(S) \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  at P, the line  $\overline{PQ}$  meets S three times—once at Q and twice at P—and so must lie in S. The locus  $S \cap T_p(S)$  must therefore consist of a union of lines; since  $S \cap T_p(S)$  has degree 2, it must consist of two lines. Conversely any line on S through P must lie in the locus  $S \cap T_p(S)$ , and so we see that through every point  $P \in S$  there pass exactly two lines on S, comprising the locus  $S \cap T_p(S)$ . (Note that these two lines are necessarily distinct: if  $T_p(S)$  met S in only one line L,  $T_p(S)$  would have to be tangent to S everywhere along L, and so no other line on S could meet L. But the intersection of S with a general tangent plane  $T_Q(S)$  not containing L will consist of a union of lines, and must meet L, so this cannot be the case.)

Now, pick one line  $L_0 \subset S$  and call any line on S an A-line if it is either equal to or disjoint from L, a B-line if it meets L in one point. If two lines  $L, L' \neq L_0$  on S meet in a point, the plane they span in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  meets  $L_0$  in a point, which must be a point of either L or L'; so one of the two is an A-line and the other a B-line. Conversely, if  $L \neq L_0$  is an A-line and L' a B-line, the plane spanned by L' and  $L_0$  must meet L in a point, which by definition cannot be a point of  $L_0$ ; so L and L' intersect. Thus two lines on S meet if and only if they are of different type; since there will be a unique B-line passing through every point of  $L_0$  and likewise a unique A-line passing through each point of a fixed B-line, we see that the families of A-lines and B-lines are each parametrized by  $\mathbb{P}^1$  In sum, then, the set of lines on S consists of two disjoint families, each parametrized by  $\mathbb{P}^1$ , with two lines meeting if and only if they are from different families. It follows that  $S \cong \mathbb{P}^1 \times \mathbb{P}^1$ .

We can obtain another description of a quadric surface S by projecting from a point p of S onto a plane H in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ . Of course, the projection map  $\pi_p: S - \{p\} \rightarrow H$  is not defined at, and does not extend over, the point p. If we let  $\tilde{S}$  be the blow-up of S at p, however, we can extend the map  $\pi_p$ continuously over the exceptional divisor  $E \subset \tilde{S}$ , obtaining a holomorphic map  $\tilde{\pi}: \tilde{S} \rightarrow H$ : for a point  $r \in E$  corresponding via the identification  $E \cong \mathbb{P}(T'_p(S))$  to the line  $\bar{r} \subset T_p(S)$ , take  $\tilde{\pi}(r)$  to be the point of intersection of H with the line  $L_r \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  through p with tangent line  $\bar{r}$ .

Now let  $L_1, L_2$  be the two lines on S passing through p, and let  $q_1$  and  $q_2$ be their points of intersection with H. Then for any point  $q \in H$  other than  $q_1$  and  $q_2$ , the line  $\overline{pq}$  will either meet S in one point other than p, or be simply tangent to S at p; in either case q will be the image under  $\tilde{\pi}$  of a single point of  $\tilde{S}$ . The inverse images of  $q_1$  and  $q_2$ , on the other hand, will be the proper transforms  $\tilde{L}_1$  and  $\tilde{L}_2$  of  $L_1$  and  $L_2$  in  $\tilde{S}$ . (Note that the A-lines of S—i.e., lines meeting  $L_1$ —are mapped into the pencil of lines in H containing  $q_1$ , the B-lines into the pencil of lines through  $q_2$ , and the exceptional divisor E onto the line  $\overline{q_1q_2}$ .) We see from this that  $\tilde{\pi}$  is one-to-one on  $\tilde{S} - \tilde{L}_1 - \tilde{L}_2$ , and maps  $\tilde{L}_1$  and  $\tilde{L}_2$  onto  $q_1$  and  $q_2$ —i.e.,  $\tilde{\pi}: \tilde{S} \rightarrow \mathbb{P}^2$  is just the blow-up of  $\mathbb{P}^2$  at  $q_1$  and  $q_2$ . Thus we may obtain  $\mathbb{P}^2$ from a quadric surface S by blowing up one point p of S and blowing down the proper transforms of the two lines on S through p. In reverse: we may obtain a quadric surface  $S \cong \mathbb{P}^1 \times \mathbb{P}^1$  from  $\mathbb{P}^2$  by blowing up two points  $q_1, q_2$  on  $\mathbb{P}^2$  and blowing down the proper transform of the line  $\overline{q_1q_2} \subset \mathbb{P}^2$ . We will see this operation more explicitly following our discussion of the cubic surface.

Note that since the only invariant of a symmetric quadratic form on  $\mathbb{C}^n$  is its rank, there are all in all only three quadric surfaces without multiple components in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ : (1) those given as the locus of a nondegenerate form

$$X_0^2 + X_1^2 + X_2^2 + X_3^2$$

on  $\mathbb{C}^4$ —these are the smooth quadrics; (2) those given as the locus of a form

$$X_0^2 + X_1^2 + X_2^2;$$

such a quadric is the cone over a plane conic curve and singular at the vertex [0,0,0,1] of the cone; and (3) those given as the locus of a form

$$X_0^2 + X_1^2;$$

these consist of the union of two planes.

### The Cubic Surface

We now describe a smooth cubic surface in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ . We will first construct such a surface by blowing up six "general" points in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  and embedding the blown-up surface in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  as a cubic; we will then show that in fact every nonsingular cubic surface may be obtained in this way.

Choose six points  $p_1, \ldots, p_6 \in \mathbb{P}^2$  such that

- 1.  $p_1, \ldots, p_6$  do not all lie on a conic curve; and
- 2. no three of them lie on a line.

Let  $\tilde{\mathbb{P}}^2 \xrightarrow{\pi} \mathbb{P}^2$  be the blow up of  $\mathbb{P}^2$  at  $p_1, \dots, p_6$ ,  $E_i$  the exceptional divisor over  $p_i$ , and consider the complete linear system  $|\tilde{C}|$  where

$$\tilde{C} = \pi^* 3H - E_1 - \cdots - E_6.$$

If C is any cubic curve in the plane passing through all six points  $p_i$ , then the curve  $\pi^{-1}(C) - E_1 - \cdots - E_6$  is certainly in the linear system  $|\tilde{C}|$ ; conversely, if D is any curve in  $|\tilde{C}|$ , then

$$\pi(D) \cdot H = D \cdot \pi^* H = 3$$

so  $\pi(D)$  is a cubic curve, and

$$D \cdot E_i = -E_i \cdot E_i = 1$$

so D meets every exceptional divisor  $E_i$ , i.e.,  $\pi(D)$  passes through all six

points  $p_i$ . Thus the system  $|\tilde{C}|$  consists exactly of curves

$$\pi^{-1}(C) - E_1 - \cdots - E_6,$$

where C is a cubic plane curve containing  $p_1, \ldots, p_6$ . We claim now that the linear system  $|\tilde{C}|$  embeds  $\tilde{\mathbb{P}}^2$  as a cubic surface in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ . This involves quite a bit of checking: we have to show that

- 1.  $\tilde{C}\cdot\tilde{C}=3$ .
- 2. dim  $|\tilde{C}| = 3$ .
- 3.  $\iota_{\tilde{C}}$  separates points  $p \neq q \in \mathbb{P}^2$ , for
  - a.  $p,q \in \tilde{\mathbb{P}}^2 \cup E_i$ ,
  - b.  $p \in E_i, q \in \tilde{\mathbb{P}}^2 \bigcup E_i$
  - c.  $p \in E_i, q \in E_i$ , and
  - d.  $p, q \in E_i$ ; and
- 4.  $\iota_{\tilde{c}}$  has nonzero differential at p, for
  - a.  $p \in \tilde{\mathbb{P}}^2 \cup E_i$ , and
  - b.  $p \in E_i$ .

Assertion 1 is immediate: we have

$$\tilde{C} \cdot \tilde{C} = \pi^* 3H \cdot \pi^* 3H + E_1 \cdot E_1 + \dots + E_6 \cdot E_6 = 9 - 6 = 3.$$

The other assertions, however, are of a different character. For example, we know that the complete linear system of cubic curves in the plane has dimension 9, and that the requirement that a cubic pass through any one of the points  $p_i$  imposes one linear condition on the system |3H|; the statement dim  $|\tilde{C}|=3$  amounts to saying that the conditions imposed by the six points  $p_i$  are independent. This, and the last two assertions as well, will follow from the

**Lemma.** Eight points  $p_1, \ldots, p_8 \in \mathbb{P}^2$  fail to impose independent conditions on cubics only if either

- 1. All eight lie on a conic curve; or
- 2. Five of the points p, are collinear.

**Proof.** The first step in the proof is to show that seven points  $p_1, \ldots, p_7 \in$  $\mathbb{P}^2$  fail to impose independent conditions on cubics only if five are collinear. To see this, we argue as follows: Assume that  $p_1, \ldots, p_7$  fail to impose independent conditions on cubics. Then for some point  $p_i$ , any cubic containing the other six will contain  $p_i$ ; reordering, we may take  $p_i$  to be  $p_1$ . Let  $L_{ii}$  denote the line  $\overline{p_i, p_i}$ . The cubic curve

$$L_{23} + L_{45} + L_{67}$$

contains  $p_2, \ldots, p_7$  and hence  $p_1$  as well; thus  $p_1$  is collinear with two other points  $p_i$ , which we may take to be  $p_2$  and  $p_3$ .

Suppose now that the line  $L = \overline{p_1 p_2 p_3}$  also contains one of the points  $p_4, \dots, p_7$ , say  $p_4$ . Then since the cubic

$$L_{25} + L_{36} + L_{47}$$

contains  $p_1$ , we must have either  $p_5$ ,  $p_6$ , or  $p_7$  lying on L as well; thus we have five collinear points. If, on the other hand, none of the points  $p_4, \ldots, p_7$  lies on the line L, then since the cubics

$$L_{24} + L_{35} + L_{67}$$
,  $L_{24} + L_{36} + L_{57}$ , and  $L_{25} + L_{36} + L_{47}$ 

all contain  $p_1$  but the lines  $L_{24}$ ,  $L_{25}$ ,  $L_{35}$ , and  $L_{36}$  cannot,  $p_1$  must lie on  $L_{47}$ ,  $L_{57}$ , and  $L_{67}$ ; thus  $p_4$ ,  $p_5$ , and  $p_6$  all lie on the line  $L_{17}$ , and again we have five collinear points.

The lemma follows readily from this first step. Suppose we have eight points  $p_1, \ldots, p_8$  in the plane imposing only seven or fewer conditions on cubics, and assume that no five are collinear. By our first step, then, any seven of the eight points  $p_i$  do impose independent conditions, and it follows that any cubic passing through *any* seven of the points contains them all. Choose three noncollinear points; call them  $p_1, p_2$ , and  $p_3$  and let C be a conic containing the remaining points  $p_4, \ldots, p_8$ . By hypothesis, the cubics

$$C + L_{12}$$
,  $C + L_{13}$ , and  $C + L_{23}$ 

each contain all eight points; since each of the points  $p_1$ ,  $p_2$ , and  $p_3$  lies outside one of the lines  $L_{12}$ ,  $L_{13}$ , and  $L_{23}$ , it follows that the conic C contains all eight. Q.E.D.

The statement of the lemma also holds in case  $p_1$  is *infinitely near*  $p_2$ , that is, if  $p_1$  is a point on the exceptional divisor E of the blow-up  $\tilde{\mathbb{P}}^2 \xrightarrow{\pi} \mathbb{P}^2$  of  $\mathbb{P}^2$  at  $p_2$ . In this case, we say that a curve C in the plane contains  $p_1$  and  $p_2$ if C passes through  $p_2$  and the curve  $\pi^{-1}(C) - E$  contains  $p_1$ , i.e., if either C is smooth at  $p_2$  with tangent line corresponding to  $p_1$ , or C is singular at  $p_2$ . Thus, for example, we say that the points  $p_1, p_2$ , and  $p_3$  are collinear if the proper transform in  $\tilde{\mathbb{P}}^2$  of the line  $\overline{p_2 p_3}$  contains  $p_1$ . Of course, the linear condition imposed by  $p_1$  on the system of cubics is defined only on the subsystem of cubics passing through  $p_2$ , but the independence of the conditions imposed by  $p_1, \ldots, p_8$  is still well-defined.

The argument for the lemma in case  $p_1$  is infinitely near  $p_2$  runs as follows: as before, we first want to show that any seven points  $p_1, \ldots, p_7$ , with  $p_1$  infinitely near  $p_2$ , impose independent conditions on cubics unless five are collinear. Assuming that no five are collinear, we know from the first argument that the points  $p_2, \ldots, p_7$  impose six conditions; if  $p_1, \ldots, p_7$ fail to impose seven, every cubic passing through  $p_2, \ldots, p_7$  will contain  $p_1$ . Now, if two of the points  $p_3, \ldots, p_7$  lie on the line  $L = L_{12}$ —say  $p_3$  and  $p_4$ —we are done: the cubic  $L_{25} + L_{36} + L_{47}$  contains  $p_1$ , and so either  $p_5, p_6$ , or  $p_7$  lies on L, giving us five collinear points. If exactly one of the points  $p_3, \ldots, p_7$ —say  $p_3$ —lies on L, then the cubics

 $L_{24} + L_{35} + L_{67}$ ,  $L_{24} + L_{36} + L_{57}$ , and  $L_{25} + L_{36} + L_{47}$ 

all contain  $p_1$ , and so must be singular at  $p_2$ ; thus  $p_2$  lies on  $L_{47}$ ,  $L_{57}$ , and  $L_{67}$ , i.e.,  $p_4$ ,  $p_5$ , and  $p_6$  all lie on the line  $L_{27}$ . If, finally, none of the points  $p_3, \ldots, p_7$  lies on L, then since the cubic

$$L_{27} + L_{34} + L_{56}$$

contains  $p_1$ , either  $L_{34}$  or  $L_{56}$ —say  $L_{34}$ —must contain  $p_2$ . In this case, take L' any line through  $p_7$  missing all the other points  $p_i$ ; the cubic

$$L_{23} + L_{56} + L'$$

contains  $p_1$ ; thus  $p_2$  lies on  $L_{56}$ . But then since

$$L_{27} + L_{35} + L_{46}$$

contains  $p_1$ , either  $L_{35}$  or  $L_{46}$  must pass through  $p_2$ , and in either case it follows that  $p_2$ ,  $p_3$ ,  $p_4$ ,  $p_5$ , and  $p_6$  are collinear.

The lemma now follows just as in the original case: given eight points  $p_1, \ldots, p_8$ , with  $p_1$  infinitely near  $p_2$  and no five collinear, by the first step any conic containing all but any three noncollinear points  $p_i$  contains all eight. Q.E.D.

We leave to the reader the proof of the lemma in three additional cases: when  $p_1$  and  $p_2$  are infinitely near  $p_3$ , when  $p_1$  is infinitely near  $p_2$  and  $p_3$  is infinitely near  $p_4$ , and when  $p_1$  is infinitely near  $p_2$ , which is itself infinitely near  $p_3$ .

A note: this lemma will reappear as a consequence of the general duality theory discussed in Section 4 of Chapter 5.

Let us return now to the blow-up  $\pi: \tilde{\mathbb{P}}^2 \to \mathbb{P}^2$  of  $\mathbb{P}^2$  at six points  $p_1, \ldots, p_6$ as specified earlier, and the linear system  $|\tilde{C}| = |\pi^* 3H - E_1 - \cdots - E_6|$ . As an immediate consequence of the lemma, we see that the points  $p_1, \ldots, p_6$ impose independent conditions on cubics, so that dim $|\tilde{C}| = 3$ . The remaining assertions 3a-d and 4a and b likewise follow from the lemma: respectively, they may be restated as saying that the points  $p_1, \ldots, p_6, p$  and q impose independent conditions on cubics in case

3a. 
$$p \neq q \in \mathbb{P}^2 - \{p_1, \dots, p_6\},\$$

- 3b. p infinitely near  $p_i, q \in \mathbb{P}^2 \{p_1, \dots, p_6\},\$
- 3c. p infinitely near  $p_i$ , q infinitely near  $p_i$ ,
- 3d.  $p \neq q$  infinitely near  $p_i$ ,
- 4a. p infinitely near  $q \in \mathbb{P}^2 \{p_1, \dots, p_6\}$ ,
- 4b. p infinitely near q infinitely near  $p_i$ .

In each of these cases, we see that since no three of the points  $p_i$  are collinear, no five of the points  $p_1, \ldots, p_6, p, q$  are; and since the points  $p_i$  do

not all lie on a conic, certainly  $p_1, \ldots, p_6$ , p and q do not. By the lemma, then, the points  $p_1, \ldots, p_6$ , q and p impose independent conditions on cubics, and the map  $\iota_{\tilde{c}}$  embeds  $\tilde{\mathbb{P}}^2$  as a cubic  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^3$ .

Before proceeding to study the geometry of S, we make one observation. Recall that a smooth quadric surface  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  may be obtained by blowing up two points  $q_1, q_2$  on  $\mathbb{P}^2$ , and blowing down the proper transform in  $\tilde{\mathbb{P}}_{q_1q_2}^2$ of the line  $\overline{q_1q_2}$ . The reader may wish to verify, by the techniques of the preceding argument, that the linear system  $|\pi^*2H - E_1 - E_2|$  on  $\tilde{\mathbb{P}}_{q_1q_2}^2$ —corresponding to conic curves in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  passing through  $q_1$  and  $q_2$ —does indeed give a map of  $\tilde{\mathbb{P}}_{q_1q_2}^2$  onto a quadric surface in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ , one-to-one except along the proper transform of  $\overline{q_1q_2}$ .

Now return to our cubic surface  $S \cong \tilde{\mathbb{P}}_{p_1,\dots,p_6}^2$  in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ . Consider first the image of the exceptional divisors  $E_1,\dots,E_6$  in S. Since  $\tilde{C} \cdot E_i = 1$ , we see that each of the curves  $E_i$  has degree 1 in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ , hence must be a line. Likewise, if  $F_{ij}$  (j > i) is the proper transform in  $\tilde{\mathbb{P}}^2$  of the line  $L_{ij} = \overline{p_i p_j}$  in  $\mathbb{P}^2$ , then

$$F_{ij} \cdot \tilde{C} = (\pi^* L_{ij} - E_i - E_j) (\pi^* 3H - \sum E_k)$$
  
=  $L_{ii} \cdot 3H - 2 = 3 - 2 = 1,$ 

so that the image of  $F_{ij}$  in  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  is again a line; there are 15 such lines. Note that

$$F_{ij} \cdot F_{ij} = (\pi^* L_{ij} - E_i - E_j)(\pi^* L_{ij} - E_i - E_j)$$
  
=  $L_{ij} \cdot L_{ij} - 2 = -1$ 

so that the lines  $F_{ij}$  are exceptional divisors of the first kind on S. Also, if  $G_i$  is the proper transform in  $\tilde{\mathbb{P}}^2$  of the conic  $C_i$  in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  through the five points  $p_1, \ldots, \hat{p}_i, \ldots, p_6$ ,

$$G_i \cdot \tilde{C} = \left( \pi^* C_i - \sum_{j \neq i} E_j \right) \left( \pi^* 3H - \sum E_i \right) \\ = C_i \cdot 3H - 5 = 6 - 5 = 1.$$

Thus  $G_i \subset S \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  is again a line, and

$$G_i \cdot G_i = \left(\pi^* C_i - \sum_{i \neq j} E_j\right) \left(\pi^* C_i - \sum_{i \neq j} E_j\right)$$
$$= C_i \cdot C_i - 5 = 4 - 5 = -1$$

so  $G_i$  is exceptional of the first kind.

Now if L is any line in S, we consider the locus  $\pi(L) \subset \mathbb{P}^2$ . Assuming L is not one of the exceptional divisors  $E_i$ , L can meet each line  $E_i$  at most once, and that transversely. Thus  $\pi(L)$  will be a smooth rational curve in  $\mathbb{P}^2$ , hence by the genus formula either a line or a conic. Now

$$L = \pi^* \pi(L) - \sum_{p_i \in \pi(L)} E_i$$

#### PRELIMINARIES

and so

$$1 = \tilde{C} \cdot L = \left(\pi^* 3H - \sum E_i\right) \cdot \left(\pi^* \pi(L) - \sum_{p_i \in \pi(L)} E_i\right)$$
$$= 3H \cdot \pi(L) + \sum_{p_i \in \pi(L)} E_i \cdot E_i.$$

This tells us that  $\pi(L)$  must contain exactly two of the points  $p_i$  in case  $\pi(L)$  is a line, five of the points  $p_i$  if  $\pi(L)$  is a conic, and hence that L must be one of the lines  $F_{ii}$ ,  $G_i$ .

Thus there are exactly 27 lines on the cubic surface we have constructed: six  $E_i$ 's, 15  $F_{ij}$ 's, and six  $G_i$ 's. The incidence relations among the lines are clearly seen from their description as curves in  $\mathbb{P}^2$ : the line  $E_i$  will meet all lines on S coming from plane curves passing through  $p_i$ , that is,  $F_{ij}$  for any j and  $G_j$  for any  $j \neq i$ . The line  $F_{ij}$  will meet, apart from  $E_i$  and  $E_j$ , any line coming from a curve in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  having a point of intersection with  $\overline{p_i p_j}$  other than  $p_i$  or  $p_j$ , that is,  $F_{kl}$  for  $k, l \neq i, j, G_i$ , and  $G_j$ . The line  $G_i$  will meet  $E_j$  for  $j \neq i$ , and  $F_{ij}$  for all j. Note in particular that every line of S meets exactly ten other lines; some other interesting aspects of this configuration of 27 lines are:

1. There are exactly 72 sets of six disjoint lines on S: these are

$$\{E_i\} \tag{1},$$

$$\{E_i, E_j, E_k, F_{lm}, F_{mn}, F_{ln}\}$$
 (20),

$$\left\{E_{i},G_{i},F_{jl},F_{jk},F_{jm},F_{jn}\right\}$$
(30),

$$\left\{G_i, G_j, G_k, F_{lm}, F_{mn}, F_{ln}\right\}$$
(20)

and

$$\{G_i\}$$
 (1).

As the reader may verify, there is a unique automorphism of the configuration of 27 lines on S (not an automorphism of S) that carries any of these 72 into any other, in any assignment; thus there are  $72 \cdot 6! = 51,840$  symmetries of the configuration of lines on S.

2. If two of the lines L, L' on S intersect, then there is a unique other line on S that intersects them both: the hyperplane in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  containing L and L' must intersect S in a cubic curve including L and L', hence in a third line. In fact, the planes in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  that meet S in a union of three lines are

$$H_{ij} = \overline{E_i G_j F_{ij}}$$
 and  $H_{ijklmn} = \overline{F_{ij} F_{kl} F_{mn}}$ 

3. Recall from our discussion of Grassmannians in Section 6 of Chapter 1 that if  $L_1, L_2, L_3, L_4$  are four disjoint lines in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ , then there are exactly two lines  $L, L' \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  meeting all four. Now if the lines  $L_i$  all lie on S,

then the lines L and L' meet S in four points, hence must also lie on S. Thus for any four disjoint lines on a cubic surface S there will be exactly two other lines on S meeting all four.

We now want to show that every smooth cubic surface S in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  can be obtained by blowing up  $\mathbb{P}^2$  in six points. We first locate six exceptional divisors on S to blow down; to find these we look for the cohomology classes they represent. Let  $S_0 = \tilde{\mathbb{P}}_{p_1,\ldots,p_6}^2$  be the cubic surface constructed above, and let S be an arbitrary smooth cubic in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ . Let  $W = |3H| \cong \mathbb{P}^{19}$  be the linear system of all cubic surfaces in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ , and consider the incidence correspondence

$$X = \{(S,p): p \in S\} \subset W \times \mathbb{P}^3.$$

The subset  $V \subset W$  of singular cubics is a proper analytic subvariety of W, and so W - V is connected; take  $\gamma: I \rightarrow W - V$  a  $C^{\infty}$  embedding of the unit interval  $I \subset \mathbb{R}$  in W - V with  $\gamma(0) = S_0$ ,  $\gamma(1) = S$ . Let  $\pi: X \to W$  be the projection map on the first factor. The inverse image  $X' = \pi^{-1}(\gamma(I)) \subset X$ is a smooth manifold, and the map  $\gamma^{-1} \circ \pi : X' \rightarrow I$  is smooth. By standard manifold theory, then, X' is diffeomorphic to the product  $I \times S_0$ , and consequently S is diffeomorphic to  $S_0$ : since X' is compact and the map  $\gamma^{-1} \circ \pi$  is smooth, we can by a partition of unity lift the vector field  $-\partial/\partial t$ on I to a vector field v on X'; the flow  $\varphi_t = \varphi_t(v)$  on X' will then map  $\pi^{-1}(\gamma(t))$  diffeomorphically onto  $\pi^{-1}(\gamma(0)) = S_0$ . Note also that if  $H \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  is any hyperplane meeting S and  $S_0$  transversely, the set V' of cubic surfaces tangent to H is again an analytic subvariety of W. We may therefore choose our path  $\gamma$  to lie in W - V - V', so that  $Y' = X' \cap$  $(W \times H)$  will be a submanifold of X' mapping smoothly onto I. Take v' a vector field on Y' lifting  $-\partial/\partial t$  and choose v to extend v'; the diffeomorphism  $\varphi = \varphi_1 : S \to S_0$  will then carry the hyperplane section  $H \cap S$  to  $H \cap S_0$ . This argument shows in general that any two smooth hypersurfaces of degree d in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  are diffeomorphic via a map carrying a hyperplane section of one to a hyperplane section of the other.

Now by the adjunction formula applied to  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^3$ ,

$$K_{S} = (K_{\mathbb{P}^{3}} + S)|_{S}$$
$$= -H|_{S}$$

and similarly  $K_{S_0} = -H|_{S_0}$ . Since our diffeomorphism  $\varphi: S \to S_0$  carries  $S \cap H$  to  $S_0 \cap H$ , we deduce that

$$c_1(K_S) = \varphi^* c_1(K_{S_0}).$$

Let  $\eta_{E_i} \in H^2(S_0, \mathbb{Z})$  be the cohomology class of the exceptional divisor  $E_i \subset S_0 = \tilde{\mathbb{P}}_{p_1,\ldots,p_s}^2$ , and set  $\mu_i = \varphi^* \eta_{E_i}$ . Since  $K_S$  is negative, it clearly cannot have any global sections, so  $h^{2,0}(S) = h^{0,2}(S) = 0$  and the classes  $\mu_i \in H^2(S, \mathbb{Z})$  are necessarily of type (1, 1). By the Lefschetz (1, 1) theorem,

### PRELIMINARIES

there exists a holomorphic line bundle  $L_i \rightarrow S$  with  $c_1(L_i) = \mu_i$ . Since intersection numbers are topologically invariant,

$$L_i \cdot L_i = -1, \qquad L_i \cdot L_j = 0 \qquad (i \neq j)$$
  
$$L_i \cdot K_s = E_i \cdot K_{s_0} = -1.$$

Applying the Riemann-Roch

$$\chi(L_i) = \frac{L_i \cdot L_i - L_i \cdot K_S}{2} + \chi(\mathfrak{G}_S) = \chi(\mathfrak{G}_S).$$

Now, as remarked,  $h^{2,0}(S) = 0$ ; by the Lefschetz hyperplane theorem

$$H^{1}(S,\mathbb{Z}) \cong H^{1}(\mathbb{P}^{2},\mathbb{Z}) = 0,$$

so  $h^{1,0}(S)=0$  and consequently  $\chi(\mathfrak{O}_S)=1$ . Moreover, by Kodaira-Serre duality  $h^2(L_i)=h^0(K_S-L_i)$ ; but

 $\deg(K_S - L_i)|_{S \cap H} = K_S \cdot H_S - L_i \cdot H_S = K_{S_0} \cdot H_{S_0} - E_i \cdot H_{S_0} = -3 - 1 = -4,$ so  $K_S - L_i$  cannot have any global sections. Thus

$$h^0(L_i) \ge 1,$$

so  $L_i$  has a nonzero global section, and  $\mu_i$  is the cohomology class of an effective divisor  $D_i$ .

Since  $D_i \cdot H_S = 1$ ,  $D_i$  is a line on S in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ . Thus  $D_i$  is a smooth rational curve on S with self-intersection -1 and so can be blown down. Moreover, since  $D_i \cdot D_j = 0$ , the lines  $D_i$  on S are disjoint, so that the image  $\pi_i(D_j)$  of  $D_j$  under the blowing-down  $\pi_i$  of  $D_i$  is again a smooth rational curve of self-intersection -1. Thus we can blow down all six divisors  $D_i$  in turn; let  $\tilde{S}$  be the surface obtained by blowing them down. We observe first that the Betti numbers of  $\tilde{S}$  are

$$b^{0}(\tilde{S}) = b^{4}(\tilde{S}) = 1,$$
  

$$b^{1}(\tilde{S}) = b^{3}(\tilde{S}) = 0,$$
  

$$b^{2}(\tilde{S}) = b^{2}(S) - 6 = 7 - 6 = 1$$

Note also that if  $\pi: S \to \tilde{S}$  is the blowing-down map, then

$$K_S = \pi^* K_{\tilde{S}} + D_1 + \cdots + D_6,$$

and since  $K_S$  is negative, we deduce that for any curve  $D \subset \tilde{S}$ ,

$$D \cdot K_{\tilde{S}} = \pi^* D \cdot (K_S - D_1 - \dots - D_6)$$
  
$$\leq \pi^* D \cdot K_S < 0;$$

so the bundle  $K_{\bar{S}}$  is certainly not positive. Consequently our argument that S is  $\mathbb{P}^2$  blown up six times will be complete once we prove the

**Lemma.** If M is an algebraic surface with the same Betti numbers as  $\mathbb{P}^2$  and  $K_M$  is not positive, then  $M \cong \mathbb{P}^2$ .

**Proof.** Since  $b_1(M) = 0$ , we have  $\operatorname{Pic}(M) \cong H^2(M, \mathbb{Z}) \cong \mathbb{Z}$ . Since M is algebraic, there exists a positive line bundle L' on M; let L be the generator of  $\operatorname{Pic}(M)$  such that  $L' = L^n$  for some n > 0. (Note that L' positive implies that L is positive). By hypothesis,  $H^2(M, \mathbb{C}) = \mathbb{C}$  and since  $H^{1,1}(M, \mathbb{C}) = \mathbb{C}$ , we have  $h^{2,0}(M) = 0$ ;  $b^1(M) = 0$  implies  $h^{1,0}(M) = 0$  and hence  $\chi(\mathfrak{O}_M) = 1$ . The topological Euler characteristic  $\chi(M) = 3$ , and so by Noether's formula

$$1 = \chi(\mathfrak{O}) = \frac{K_M \cdot K_M + \chi(M)}{12} \Rightarrow K_M \cdot K_M = 9.$$

Since  $c_1(L)$  generates  $H^2(M, \mathbb{Z})$ , by Poincaré duality

$$L \cdot L = (c_1(L) \cup c_1(L))[M] = \pm 1,$$

and since  $L^k$  is effective for  $k \gg 0$  and L is positive,

$$L \cdot L^k = k(L \cdot L) > 0 \Rightarrow L \cdot L = 1.$$

Thus, if we write  $K_M = L^m$ , m must be negative since  $K_M$  is not positive, and so

$$9 = K_M \cdot K_M = m^2(L \cdot L) \Rightarrow m = -3,$$

i.e.,  $K_M = L^{-3}$ . Apply Riemann-Roch for L:

$$h^{0}(L) - h^{1}(L) + h^{2}(L) = 1 + \frac{L \cdot L - K \cdot L}{2} = 1 + \frac{1 - (-3)}{2} = 3.$$

But  $h^2(L) = h^0(K-L) = h^0(L^{-4}) = 0$  since  $L^{-4}$  is negative. Also, by the Kodaira vanishing theorem,

$$h^{1}(L) = h^{1}(K + 4L) = 0,$$

since  $L^4$  is positive. Consequently

$$h^0(L) = 3.$$

Now if  $D \in |L|$  is any divisor in the linear system |L|, D must be irreducible: if  $D = D_1 + D_2$  where  $D_1, D_2 > 0$ , we would obtain

$$1 = L \cdot L = L \cdot D_1 + L \cdot D_2$$

Moreover, D must be a smooth curve: if  $p \in D$  is a singular point, since  $\dim |L| = 2$  we can find  $D' \neq D \in |L|$  such that  $p \in D'$ ; we would then have

$$1 = L \cdot L = D \cdot D' > 1.$$

The genus of the curve D is given by the adjunction formula:

$$\pi(D) = \frac{D \cdot D + D \cdot K}{2} + 1 = \frac{1 - 3}{2} + 1 = 0,$$

i.e.,  $D \cong \mathbb{P}^1$ . The restriction  $L|_D$  is then the hyperplane (i.e., point) bundle  $H_{\mathbb{P}^1}$ ; and from the cohomology of the exact sequence

$$0 \to \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{M}} \to \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{M}}(L) \to \mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}^{\mathsf{I}}}(H_{\mathbf{P}^{\mathsf{I}}}) \to 0$$
and the fact that  $H^{1}(M, \mathcal{O}_{M}) = 0$ , it follows that

$$H^{0}(M, \mathfrak{O}_{M}(L)) \to H^{0}(\mathbb{P}^{1}, \mathfrak{O}_{\mathbb{P}^{1}}(H_{\mathbb{P}^{1}})) \to 0.$$

 $H_{\mathbf{P}^1}$  is very ample on  $\mathbb{P}^1$  so the linear system |L| separates points on each curve  $D \in |L|$ . But since dim|L|=2, we see that for every two points  $p, q \in M$  we can find a curve  $D \in |L|$  passing through p and q. Thus the linear system |L| has no base points, and the map

 $\iota_r: M \to \mathbb{P}^2$ 

separates points; it follows that  $\iota_L$  is surjective, and hence is an isomorphism. Q.E.D.

We have now shown that every smooth cubic surface  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  is of the form  $\tilde{\mathbb{P}}^2_{p_1,\ldots,p_6}$ . Suppose that three of the points  $p_i$  lay on a line  $L \subset \mathbb{P}^2$ . Then the proper transform  $\tilde{L}$  of L in S would be a smooth rational curve of self-intersection  $1 \cdot 1 - 3 = -2$ , and by the adjunction formula,

$$0 = \pi(\tilde{L}) = \frac{\tilde{L}\cdot\tilde{L} + K_S\cdot\tilde{L}}{2} + 1,$$

i.e.,  $K_S \cdot \tilde{L} = 0$ . But the canonical bundle of S is negative, a contradiction. Similarly, suppose that the six points  $p_i$  lay on a conic curve  $C \subset \mathbb{P}^2$ . By the above C would have to be smooth, and so its proper transform  $\tilde{C}$  in S would again be a smooth rational curve with self-intersection  $2 \cdot 2 - 6 = -2$ ; the same argument shows this cannot happen. Thus if  $S \cong \tilde{\mathbb{P}}^2_{p_1,\ldots,p_d}$ , the points  $p_i$  necessarily satisfy the conditions 1 and 2 of p. 480; thus we see that

Every smooth cubic surface  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  may be obtained by blowing up  $\mathbb{P}^2$  at six points  $p_1, \ldots, p_6$ , no three collinear and not all six on a conic, and embedding the blow-up in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  by the proper transform of the linear system of cubics passing through the points  $p_i$ .

In particular, we see that our discussion of the lines on the surface constructed before applies to all smooth cubics.

As we will see in the following sections, the quadric and cubic surfaces are the only smooth hypersurfaces in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  that may be obtained from  $\mathbb{P}^2$  by a series of blow-ups and blow downs.

# 2. RATIONAL MAPS

# **Rational and Birational Maps**

One of the basic geometric operations on algebraic varieties  $V \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  is the projection

$$\pi_p: V \longrightarrow \mathbb{P}^{n-1}$$

of a variety V from a point  $p \in \mathbb{P}^n$  not lying on V to a hyperplane. In Chapter 2 we saw that, if V is a curve, the map  $\pi_p$  is well-defined even in case p lies on  $V: \pi_p$ , defined a priori only on  $V - \{p\}$ , may be extended by mapping p to the image in  $\mathbb{P}^{n-1}$  of the tangent line to V at p. In general, however, if V has dimension greater than one and  $p \in V$ , the map  $\pi_p$  is not well-defined at, nor can it be extended over, the point p. This is not hard to see: for any point  $q \in \mathbb{P}^{n-1} \cap T_p(V)$  in the image of the tangent plane to V at p there is a sequence  $\{q_i\}$  of points on  $V - \{p\}$  tending to p, such that  $\pi_p(q_i)$  tends to q. Despite the fact that it is not everywhere defined, however,  $\pi_p$  is a natural geometric operation—as we have already had occasion to see in the previous section—and it is recognized as such in algebraic geometry.  $\pi_p$  is an example of a large class of transformations called *rational maps*, which we will now discuss.

We begin with a definition.

DEFINITION. A rational (or meromorphic) map of a complex manifold M to projective space  $\mathbb{P}^n$  is a map

$$f: z \longrightarrow [1, f_1(z), \dots, f_n(z)]$$

given by *n* global meromorphic functions on *M*. A rational map  $f: M \to N$  to the algebraic variety  $N \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  is a rational map  $f: M \to \mathbb{P}^n$  whose image lies in *N*.

One difficulty in understanding rational maps  $f: M \to \mathbb{P}^n$  is the fact that they are not, strictly speaking, maps: they need not be defined on all of M. Let us first see how this occurs.

As we saw in several contexts in the chapter on curves, any collection  $f_1, \ldots, f_n$  of meromorphic functions on a Riemann surface S serves to define a holomorphic map

$$f: z \mapsto [1, f_1(z), \dots, f_n(z)]$$

from S to  $\mathbb{P}^n$ : while f is defined a priori only away from the poles of the functions  $f_i$ , at any point  $p = (z=0) \in S$  we may set

$$m = \max\{-\operatorname{ord}_p(f_i)\}_i,$$

and the map

$$\tilde{f}: z \mapsto \left[ z^m, z^m f_1(z), \dots, z^m f_n(z) \right]$$

extends f over p. The fact that we are using here to extend f is simply that the point p is a divisor on the Riemann surface S; i.e., it is defined by a single function z, and any function vanishing at p must be divisible by z. This, of course, fails in higher codimension, and so we may expect that a general rational map will not be everywhere defined. The simplest case is the rational map

$$f: \mathbb{C}^2 \longrightarrow \mathbb{P}^1$$

#### **RATIONAL MAPS**

given by the single meromorphic function f(x,y) = y/x, i.e., by

$$f(x, y) = \left[1, \frac{y}{x}\right] = \left[x, y\right]:$$

f is well-defined and holomorphic away from the origin  $(0,0) \in \mathbb{C}^2$ , but cannot be extended to a map on all of  $\mathbb{C}^2$ .

Another way to represent a rational map  $f: M \to \mathbb{P}^n$  is by an (n+1)-tuple of holomorphic functions: if f is given by meromorphic functions  $f_1, \ldots, f_n$ , write each of the functions locally as

$$f_i = \frac{g_i}{h_i}$$

with  $h_i, g_i$  holomorphic and relatively prime; let  $h_0$  be the least common multiple of the functions  $h_i$ . Then f may be given locally by

$$f: z \mapsto [1, f_1(z), \dots, f_n(z)] = [h_0(z), f_1(z)h_0(z), \dots, f_n(z)h_0(z)];$$

of course the functions  $\tilde{f}_0 = h_0$  and  $\tilde{f}_i = h_0 f_i$  are holomorphic, and f will be well-defined away from their common zero locus  $\bigcap (\tilde{f}_i)$ .

Note that the functions  $\tilde{f}_i$  have no common factors: if k is any irreducible function dividing  $h_0$  exactly m times, then  $k^m$  divides  $h_i$  for some i. Since k cannot then divide  $g_i$ , it follows that k cannot divide  $f_i \cdot h_0 = g_i \cdot h_0/h_i$ . Thus no function vanishing at p can divide all the functions  $h_0, h_0, f_i$ . It follows that the locus  $\bigcap (\tilde{f}_i)$  contains no divisors, i.e., that a rational map f is defined away from a subvariety of codimension 2 or more. Conversely, if  $V \subset M$  is any analytic subvariety of codimension at least 2,  $f: M - V \rightarrow \mathbb{P}^n$  a holomorphic map, then by the Levi theorem from Section 2 of Chapter 3 the pullback to M - V of the Euclidean coordinate functions  $x_i = X_i/X_0$ , i = 1, ..., n, on  $\mathbb{P}^n$  extend to meromorphic functions  $f_i$  on M; the map  $f = [1, f_1(z), ..., f_n(z)]$  is thus rational. This affords a second point of view on rational maps, namely

A rational map

$$f: M \longrightarrow N$$

from the complex manifold M to the algebraic variety N is given by a holomorphic map

$$f: M - V \longrightarrow N$$

defined on the complement of a subvariety V of codimension 2 or more in M.

Next, we would like to relate rational maps to  $\mathbb{P}^n$  to linear systems of divisors and sections of line bundles, as we have done with holomorphic maps. Let  $L \rightarrow M$  be a line bundle and  $\sigma_0, \ldots, \sigma_n \in H^0(M, \mathcal{O}(L))$  a collection of linearly independent global holomorphic sections of L. Then the

meromorphic functions

$$f_i = \frac{\sigma_i}{\sigma_0}$$

determine a rational map

$$f\colon M\longrightarrow \mathbb{P}^{n^*}.$$

In terms of divisors, suppose  $|D_{\lambda}|_{\lambda \in \mathbf{P}^{n}}$  is a linear system on M. Let E be the fixed component of  $\{D_{\lambda}\}$ —that is, the largest effective divisor such that  $D_{\lambda} - E > 0$  for every  $\lambda$ —so that the divisors  $\{D'_{\lambda} = D_{\lambda} - E\}$  form a linear system with base locus of codimension at least 2. Then we may define a rational map

$$f: M \longrightarrow \mathbb{P}^{n^*}$$

by setting

$$f(p) = \{\lambda \colon D'_{\lambda} \ni p\} \in \mathbb{P}^{n^*};$$

this is well-defined away from the base locus of  $\{D_{\lambda}\}$ . Of course, if  $\{D_{\lambda}\}$  is the linear system

$$D_{\lambda} = (\lambda_0 \sigma_0 + \cdots + \lambda_n \sigma_n)$$

associated to the vector space  $\{\sigma_0, \ldots, \sigma_n\}$  of sections of the line bundle L above, then the maps f given by the system  $\{D_{\lambda}\}$  and the meromorphic functions  $\sigma_i/\sigma_0$  are the same.

Note that while any linear system gives in this way a rational map, we have an exact correspondence

$$\begin{cases} \text{linear systems of divisors} \\ \text{on } M \text{ with base locus} \\ \text{of codimension} \ge 2 \end{cases} \longleftrightarrow \begin{cases} \text{rational maps} \\ f: M \to \mathbb{P}^n, \text{ up to} \\ \text{automorphisms of } \mathbb{P}^n \end{cases}$$

From yet another viewpoint, we may consider a rational map  $f: M \to \mathbb{P}^n$ as a subvariety of  $M \times \mathbb{P}^n$ . Explicitly, we define the graph  $\Gamma_f \subset M \times \mathbb{P}^n$  of fto be the closure in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  of the graph

$$\{(p,X): f(p)=X\}$$

of f where defined. Note that this is an analytic subvariety: if f is given locally by

$$f\colon p\mapsto [g_0(p),\ldots,g_n(p)],$$

where  $g_0, \ldots, g_n$  are holomorphic functions with no common factor, then  $\Gamma_f$  will be contained in the variety

$$\Gamma_0 = \left( g_i(p) \cdot X_i - g_i(p) X_i = 0 \right)$$

and will agree with  $\Gamma_0$  over the domain of definition  $M_0$  of f in M.  $\Gamma_f$  is thus the irreducible component of  $\Gamma_0$  containing  $\Gamma_0 \cap M_0 \times \mathbb{P}^n$ . Conversely,

492

suppose  $\Gamma \subset M \times \mathbb{P}^n$  is any k-dimensional analytic subvariety having intersection number

$${}^{\#}(\Gamma, \{p\} \times \mathbb{P}^n) = 1$$

with the fibers of  $M \times \mathbb{P}^n$  over M. For each  $p \in M$ ,  $\Gamma$  will either meet the fiber  $\{p\} \times \mathbb{P}^n$  transversely in a single point (p, f(p))—in which case by the implicit function theorem  $\Gamma$  is the graph of a holomorphic map near p—or have at least a curve in common with it. The former is clearly generically the case. Indeed, the locus V of points  $p \in M$  where the latter case occurs must have codimension at least 2: if V were of dimension k-1, the inverse image of V in  $\Gamma$  would have dimension k, and so would form a component of the irreducible variety  $\Gamma$ .  $\Gamma$  thus defines a rational map  $f: M \to \mathbb{P}^n$ . We have then:

A rational map  $f: M \to \mathbb{P}^n$  is given by an irreducible k-dimensional subvariety of  $M \times \mathbb{P}^n$  having intersection number 1 with the fibers  $\{p\} \times \mathbb{P}^n$  of  $M \times \mathbb{P}^n$  over M.

One point that emerges readily from this description is that for M compact, the image of M under a rational map  $f: M \to \mathbb{P}^n$ —that is, the closure of the image of f where defined—is an algebraic subvariety of  $\mathbb{P}^n$ . This follows from the proper mapping theorem, once we observe that the image of the closure of the graph  $\Gamma_f$  of f in  $M \times \mathbb{P}^n$  is indeed just the closure of the image of f.

Birational Maps. We say that a rational map  $f: M \to N$  is birational if there exists a rational map  $g: N \to M$  such that  $f \circ g$  is the identity as a rational map; two algebraic varieties are said to be birationally isomorphic, or simply birational, if there exists a birational map between them. In particular, a variety is called rational if it is birational to  $\mathbb{P}^n$ , i.e., if there exist *n* meromorphic functions on it providing local coordinates almost everywhere. Note that a rational map  $f: M \to N$  is birational if and only if it is generically one-to-one: if, for generic  $p \in N$ ,  $f^{-1}(p)$  is a single point, then the graph  $\Gamma_f \subset M \times N$  of f has intersection number 1 with the fibers  $M \times \{p\}$ , and so defines an inverse rational map.

Birational isomorphism represents an important intermediate notion of equivalence among varieties. Birational varieties are alike in more ways than they differ; to the classical geometers they were different manifestations of the same variety. This point of view is immediately clear to an algebraist, in whose terms the local rings of functions around points  $p \in M$ ,  $q \in N$  on two varieties M and N are isomorphic as local rings if and only if there is a birational map  $f: M \rightarrow N$  taking p to q and biregular around p. It will take us somewhat longer to appreciate the close relationship between birational manifolds. To start, note the following:

Let  $f: M \to N$  be a rational map, defined and holomorphic on the complement M - V of a subvariety V of codimension  $\ge 2$ . If  $\varphi$  is any global holomorphic p-form on N, then by Hartogs' theorem the pullback  $f^*\varphi$  on M - V extends uniquely to a p-form on all of M; thus we have a map

$$f^*: H^0(N, \Omega^p_N) \longrightarrow H^0(M, \Omega^p_M)$$

for each p. More generally, if  $E_M \to M$  is any contravariant tensor bundle, the natural map  $f^*$  from sections of  $E_N$  over N to sections of  $E_M$  over M - V gives a map

$$f^*: H^0(N, \mathfrak{O}(E_N)) \longrightarrow H^0(M, \mathfrak{O}(E_M)).$$

If f is a birational map, of course, then all the functions  $f^*$  are isomorphisms; thus the space of sections of any contravariant holomorphic tensor bundle is a birational invariant; in particular, the Hodge numbers  $h^{p,0}(M)$  are. Several of these invariants have been given names:

1. The number  $h^{1,0}(S)$  of holomorphic 1-forms on a Riemann surface is its genus g(S). In general, the number  $h^{n,0}(M)$  of holomorphic forms of top degree on a compact complex *n*-manifold *M* is called the *geometric* genus of *M* and denoted  $p_{e}(M)$ .

2. An alternative generalization of the notion of genus is the number

$$p_{a}(M) = h^{n,0}(M) - h^{n-1,0}(M) + \cdots + (-1)^{n-1}h^{1,0}(M),$$

called the *arithmetic genus* of M. Using  $h^{q,0}(M) = h^{0,q}(M)$  we can also write

$$p_a(M) = (-1)^n (\chi(\mathfrak{O}_M) - 1).$$

3. The number  $h^{1,0}(M)$  of holomorphic 1-forms on a compact complex manifold M is often denoted q(M) and called the *irregularity* of M. If M is Kähler, of course, the irregularity is simply half the first Betti number.

4. Of interest also are the dimensions

$$P_n(M) = h^0(M, \mathcal{O}(K_M^n)),$$

of the spaces of sections of the *n*th powers of the canonical bundle, called collectively the *plurigenera* of M.

5. The fundamental group  $\pi_1(M)$  of an algebraic variety is also a birational invariant: suppose

 $f: M \longrightarrow N$ 

is a birational map, defined away from the subvariety  $U \subset M$  and one-toone away from the subvariety  $V \subset M$ . If  $\gamma$  is any loop on M, then we can find a loop  $\gamma'$  in M homotopic to  $\gamma$  and disjoint from U; and the class of  $f(\gamma')$  on N will be independent of the choice of  $\gamma'$ : since U has real codimension at least 4, if  $\gamma' - \gamma''$  is the boundary of a disc in M, then it is the boundary of a disc in M - U. We thus obtain maps

$$f_*: \pi_1(M) \longrightarrow \pi_1(M)$$

and

$$f_*^{-1} \colon \pi_1(N) \longrightarrow \pi_1(M)$$

inverse to one another; and so  $\pi_1(M) \cong \pi_1(N)$ .

Another way in which a birational map carries structure is this: if  $f: M \rightarrow N$  is a birational map, we may define two maps

$$f_*: \operatorname{Div}(M) \longrightarrow \operatorname{Div}(N),$$

called the *proper transform* and the *total transform*. The proper transform of a divisor D in M is defined to be the closure in N of the image of D under f where defined, while the total transform is defined to be the image in Nof the inverse image of D in the graph  $\Gamma \subset M \times N$  of f. The reader may verify that the total transform map preserves linear equivalence while the proper transform map does not.

## Examples of Rational and Birational Maps

1. Any holomorphic map  $M \rightarrow \mathbb{P}^n$  is trivially rational.

2. If  $\tilde{M} \xrightarrow{\pi} M$  is the blow-up of an algebraic variety M at a collection of points  $\{p_i\}$ , then the inverse map

$$M-\{p_i\}\stackrel{\pi^{-1}}{\longrightarrow}\tilde{M}$$

is clearly rational, so  $\pi$  is a birational isomorphism. A holomorphic map  $f: \tilde{M} \to \mathbb{P}^n$  thus gives a rational map from M to  $\mathbb{P}^n$ ; in fact—as we shall prove later in this section in case M is a surface—the converse is true: any rational map  $f: M \to \mathbb{P}^n$  is induced by a holomorphic map on a (possibly multiple) blow-up  $\tilde{M}$  of M.

3. As mentioned at the beginning of this section, the projection map

$$\pi_p: C - \{p\} \longrightarrow \mathbb{P}^{n-1}$$

of a curve  $C \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  from a point p on C into a hyperplane in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  extends to a holomorphic map on all of C. In general, if  $V \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  is any variety,  $p \in V$ any point, the projection map  $\pi_p$  of V from p to a hyperplane is a rational map. Indeed,  $\pi_p$  may always be extended to a holomorphic map on the blow-up  $\tilde{V}$  of V at p by sending a point  $r \in E$  in the exceptional divisor to the point of intersection of  $\mathbb{P}^{n-1}$  with the tangent line to V at p corresponding to r.

Note that in case V is a quadric hypersurface the map  $\pi_p$  is a birational isomorphism. We have already seen this in the case of Q a quadric surface

in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ , where the map  $\pi_p$  consists of the blow-up of the point p, followed by the blowing down of the two lines of Q through p.

4. If  $\varphi: M \to \mathbb{P}^n$  is any holomorphic map of a k-dimensional manifold to  $\mathbb{P}^n$ , the associated Gauss map

$$\mathcal{G}: M^* \longrightarrow G(k+1, n+1),$$

sending any smooth point of the image to its tangent plane in  $\mathbb{P}^n$ , is a rational map: explicitly, if  $\varphi$  is given locally by

$$\varphi(z) = [\varphi_0(z), \dots, \varphi_n(z)],$$

then the map  $\mathcal{G}$  is given in terms of the Plücker embedding

 $G(k+1,n+1) \longrightarrow \mathbb{P}(\wedge^{k+1}\mathbb{C}^{n+1})$ 

by the minors of the Jacobian matrix  $\partial \varphi_i / \partial z_{\alpha}$  of  $\varphi$ .

5. If  $V \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  is any variety, we may define a rational map

$$V^k \longrightarrow G(k, n+1),$$

from the k-fold product of V with itself to the Grassmannian of (k-1)-planes in  $\mathbb{P}^n$ , by

$$(v_1,\ldots,v_k) \longrightarrow \overline{v_1\cdots v_k}$$

The graph of this map is just the main irreducible component of incidence correspondence  $I \subset V^k \times G(k, n+1)$  given by

$$I = \{ (p_1, \dots, p_k; \Lambda) \colon p_i \in \Lambda \text{ for all } i \}.$$

6. We previously encountered the two birational maps

$$\mu^{(g)}: S^{(g)} \longrightarrow J(S)$$

and

$$\mu^{(g-1)}: S^{(g-1)} \longrightarrow \Theta$$

from the g-fold symmetric product of a Riemann surface S to its Jacobian J(S), and from the (g-1)st symmetric product of S to the theta-divisor  $\Theta \subset J(S)$ . The latter map involves both of the two previous examples of rational maps: if  $\mathscr{G} : \Theta \rightarrow \mathbb{P}^{g-1}$  is the Gauss map, as defined in Section 6 of Chapter 2, then the composition

$$S^{g-1} \xrightarrow{\pi} S^{(g-1)} \xrightarrow{\mu^{(g-1)}} \Theta \xrightarrow{g} \mathbb{P}^{g-1^*}$$

( $\pi$  the standard quotient map) is just the map defined in example 4 above, applied to the canonical curve  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^{g-1}$ .

7. A birational map of the projective plane  $\mathbb{P}^2$  to itself is called a *Cremona transformation*. One basic example of a Cremona transformation may be given as follows: let a, b, c be noncollinear points of  $\mathbb{P}^2$ , and  $\tilde{\mathbb{P}}^2$  the blow-up of  $\mathbb{P}^2$  at these three points. The proper transforms  $\tilde{L}_{ab}, \tilde{L}_{bc}$ , and  $\tilde{L}_{ac}$ 

496

### **RATIONAL MAPS**

of the lines  $\overline{ab}$ ,  $\overline{bc}$ , and  $\overline{ac}$  are then disjoint rational curves of self-intersection -1 in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  and may all be blown down. (See Figure 2.) The resulting surface S, by the last lemma of the previous section, is isomorphic to  $\mathbb{P}^2$ ; so we have given, up to an automorphism of  $\mathbb{P}^2$ , a birational map  $\varphi_{a,b,c}$  of  $\mathbb{P}^2$  to itself. In terms of linear series, the map  $\varphi_{a,b,c}$  is given by the linear system  $|2H|_{a+b+c}$  of conics in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  passing through the three points a, b, and c; in homogeneous coordinates, if

$$a = [1,0,0], \quad b = [0,1,0], \quad c = [0,0,1],$$

the map  $\varphi_{abc}$  is

$$\varphi_{abc}: [X_0, X_1, X_2] \longrightarrow [X_1 X_2, X_0 X_2, X_0 X_1].$$

Defined as it is by a linear system of conics,  $\varphi_{a,b,c}$  is called a *quadratic* transformation of the plane. Note that a general line L through the point a is carried over into a line through the image point of  $L_{bc}$ , while a line L not containing any of the points a, b, c is carried over into a conic passing through all three image points  $d = \varphi(L_{ab})$ ,  $e = \varphi(L_{bc})$  and  $f = \varphi(L_{ac})$ . This reflects the fact that  $\varphi_{edf} \circ \varphi_{abc}$  is holomorphic.

Another Cremona transformation has been implicitly mentioned in the last section. Let  $a_1, \ldots, a_6$  be six points in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  in general position with



respect to lines and conics. Then in the blow-up  $\tilde{\mathbb{P}}^2$  of  $\mathbb{P}^2$  at the points  $a_i$  the proper transforms of the conics  $G_i\{a_j\}_{j\neq i}$  in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  passing through five of the six points  $a_i$  are disjoint rational curves of self-intersection -1, and so in turn may be blown down. The resulting surface is  $\mathbb{P}^2$ ; thus we have another Cremona transformation  $\psi$ . The reader may verify that the birational map  $\psi$  is given by the linear system of quintic curves in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  having double points at each of the points  $a_i$ . Of course, blowing down any of the 72 sets of six disjoint lines on the cubic  $\tilde{\mathbb{P}}^2$  yields a Cremona transformation.

It is a classical result that the group of Cremona transformations is generated by the set of quadratic transformations  $\varphi_{abc}$ . An interesting exercise is to check this in the case of the map  $\psi$  above by expressing  $\psi$  as a composition of quadratic transformations; three will be needed.

We will return later in this section to prove a structure theorem for birational maps on surfaces; before we do that, however, we need to know some more about curves on surfaces.

## Curves on an Algebraic Surface

We begin our discussion of curves on surfaces by proving a fact mentioned in Chapter 2: that if  $C \subset S$  is any irreducible curve on an algebraic surface, then there exists a compact Riemann surface  $\tilde{C}$  and a holomorphic map

$$\psi \colon \tilde{C} \longrightarrow C \subset S$$

that is one-to-one over smooth points of C. The Riemann surface  $\tilde{C}$  together with the map  $\psi$  is called a *desingularization* of C.

To start, observe that the problem is a local one: we want to complete the (possibly) open Riemann surface  $C^* = C - C_s$  to a compact one, and we may do this over one singular point at a time. Indeed, since the local irreducible components of  $C^*$  around a singular point  $p \in C$  are all disjoint, we may proceed by completing one local component of  $C^*$  at a time. Explicitly, suppose  $p_1, \ldots, p_m$  are the singular points of C, and  $C_i^i, \ldots, C_a^i$  the irreducible components of C at  $p_i$ . If we can find maps

$$\psi_{i,\alpha}: \Delta_{\epsilon} \longrightarrow C^{i}_{\alpha}$$

one-to-one away from  $0 \in \Delta_{\epsilon}$  and  $p_i \in C^i_{\alpha}$ , then we take our desingularization  $\tilde{C}$  to be the union

$$C^* \bigcup_{\psi_{1,1}} \Delta \bigcup_{\psi_{1,2}} \Delta \bigcup \cdots \bigcup_{\psi_{1,a_1}} \Delta \bigcup_{\psi_{2,1}} \Delta \bigcup \cdots \bigcup_{\psi_{m,a_m}} \Delta$$

of the smooth locus  $C^*$  of C with the discs  $\Delta$  via the maps  $\{\psi_{i\alpha}\}$ .

Now, let p be a singular point of C, and suppose C is irreducible in a small neighborhood  $\Delta$  of p and smooth in  $\Delta - \{p\}$ . Let z, w be local

holomorphic coordinates on S around p = (0,0), and let C be given in  $\Delta$  by the holomorphic function f(z,w). After a holomorphic change of coordinates we may take f to be a Weierstrass polynomial in w and write

$$f(z,w) = w^{k} + p_{1}(z)w^{k-1} + \dots + p_{k}(z)$$

with  $p_i(0)=0$  for every *i*. Now for  $\varepsilon$  small and  $0 < |z| < \varepsilon$ , the polynomial f(z, w) will have k distinct roots  $a_r(z)$ ; the functions  $a_r(z)$  will be locally single-valued holomorphic functions of  $z \neq 0$ , and

$$f(z,w) = \prod_{v=1}^{k} (w-a_r(z)).$$

Geometrically, this means that the projection map  $\pi(z, w) \rightarrow z$  on the z-plane expresses the inverse image  $\pi^{-1}(\Delta_{\epsilon}^{*}) \subset C^{*}$  of the punctured disc  $\Delta_{\epsilon}^{*} = \Delta_{\epsilon} - \{0\}$  as a topological covering space of  $\Delta_{\epsilon}^{*}$ .

Analytic continuation of the function  $a_r(z)$  around the origin in the z-plane gives a new function element  $a_{\sigma(r)}(z)$ , where  $\sigma$  is a permutation of  $(1,\ldots,k)$ —that is, if we lift the path  $t\mapsto z \cdot e^{2\pi i t}$  from the z-plane to C, starting at the point  $(z,a_r(z)) \in C$ , we end up at  $(z,a_{\sigma(r)}(z))$ . Since C is irreducible at p, the covering space  $\pi^{-1}(\Delta_{\epsilon}^*) \rightarrow \Delta_{\epsilon}^*$  is connected and the permutations  $\{\sigma'\}$  act transitively; thus  $\sigma$  has order exactly k.

We now construct our local desingularization map

$$\psi\colon \Delta_{\epsilon'} \longrightarrow C \qquad (\epsilon'^k = \epsilon)$$

as follows: Consider the function

$$b(\zeta) = a_1(\zeta^k),$$

defined a priori in a neighborhood of  $\zeta = r$ . Writing  $\zeta = re^{i\theta}$ , we see that as  $\theta$  increases from 0 to  $2\pi/k$ ,  $\zeta^k$  turns once around the origin and, continuing b,

$$b(e^{2\pi i/k}\zeta) = a_{\sigma(1)}(\zeta^k).$$

Continuing further, we have

$$b(e^{2\pi i\mu/k}\zeta) = a_{\sigma^{\mu}(1)}(\zeta^{k}),$$

and so, since  $\sigma$  has order k, the analytic continuation of b around the circle  $|\zeta| = r$  agrees with the original function b. Thus  $b(\zeta)$  is well-defined in the punctured disc  $\Delta_{\epsilon'}^*$ , and, being bounded, it extends to a holomorphic function on  $\Delta_{\epsilon'}$ . Now let

$$\psi(\zeta) = (\zeta^k, b(\zeta)).$$

Clearly  $f(\zeta^k, a_1(\zeta^k)) \equiv 0$ , so  $\psi$  maps the disc  $\Delta_{\epsilon'}$  into C. Moreover,  $\psi$  must be one-to-one: if for some  $\zeta, \zeta'$ , we had  $\psi(\zeta) = \psi(\zeta')$ , it would follow first

that  $\zeta^{k} = \zeta'^{k}$ , hence

$$\zeta' = e^{2\pi i \mu/k} \zeta$$

for some  $\mu = 1, \dots, k$ ; then, since

$$b(\zeta') = a_{\sigma^{\mu}(1)}(\zeta^{k}) = a_{1}(\zeta^{k}) = b(\zeta),$$

we would have

 $\sigma^{\mu}(1) = 1.$ 

But since  $\sigma$  acts transitively on  $\{1, ..., k\}$ , this implies that  $\mu = k$ , i.e.,  $\zeta = \zeta'$ . Consequently the map

$$\psi\colon \Delta_{\epsilon'} \longrightarrow C$$

restricts to an isomorphism

$$\psi^*\colon \Delta^*_{\epsilon'} \longrightarrow C - \{p\},\$$

and we have our desingularization. (Note that C, being the image of a disc  $\Delta$ , has a uniquely determined tangent line at p.)

We see that the desingularization of C is unique: if  $\pi: \tilde{C} \to C, \pi': \tilde{C}' \to C$ are two desingularizations, the isomorphism

$$\tilde{C} - \pi^{-1}(C_s) \longrightarrow C^* \longrightarrow C' - \pi'^{-1}(C_s)$$

extends continuously, hence holomorphically, to an isomorphism of  $\tilde{C}$  and  $\tilde{C}'$ .

The desingularization of algebraic curves gives a second notion of the genus of a singular curve. Recall that for  $C \subset S$  an irreducible curve on an algebraic surface S, the *virtual genus*  $\pi(C)$  is defined by

$$\pi(C) = \frac{C \cdot C + K_S \cdot C}{2} + 1;$$

by the adjunction formula,  $\pi(C)$  is the genus of any smooth curve homologous to C. On the other hand, we may define the *real genus* g(C) of C to be the genus of its desingularization  $\tilde{C}$ . The focal point of this discussion is a comparison of the two notions of genus; to make this comparison we will use the explicit form of the adjunction formula: the Poincaré residue map.

Let S be a smooth surface,  $C \subset S$  a smooth curve given locally in terms of holomorphic coordinates z, w on S by f(z, w) = 0. The Poincaré residue map

$$R: \Omega^2_S(C) \longrightarrow \Omega^1_C$$

is given locally by

$$g(z,w)\frac{dz\wedge dw}{f(z,w)}\longmapsto g(z,w)\frac{dz}{(\partial f/\partial w)(z,w)}\Big|_{f(z,w)=0};$$

500

as observed in Section 2 of Chapter 1, this is independent of the choice of coordinates z, w. We can extend R to a map from the space of meromorphic 2-forms in S having a pole of order at most one along C to the space of meromorphic 1-forms on C simply by letting g(z, w) be meromorphic in the formula above. For a general meromorphic 2-form  $\omega$  written as above, the Poincaré residue  $R(\omega)$  on C will have the following zeros and poles:

1. At a point p of intersection of the divisor  $D = (g) = (\omega) + (f) = K_s + C$  with C,  $R(\omega)$  will have order exactly  $m_p(D, C)$ .

2. At a point where the restriction to C of the 1-form dz vanishes,  $R(\omega)$  will have a zero.

3. At a point where the derivative  $\partial f/\partial w$  vanishes,  $R(\omega)$  will have a pole.

Now, as observed in the case of a curve in  $\mathbb{P}^2$ , the second and third factors exactly cancel each other out: at a point p with  $(\partial f/\partial w)(p)=0$ ,  $(\partial f/\partial z)(p)$  must be nonzero since C is smooth and we have

$$df = \frac{\partial f}{\partial z} dz + \frac{\partial f}{\partial w} dw \equiv 0$$
 on  $C$ ,

hence

$$\operatorname{ord}_p\left(\frac{\partial f}{\partial w}\right) = \operatorname{ord}_p(dz)$$

on C. We see then that the canonical divisor  $K = (R(\omega))$  on C is just the intersection of C with  $K_s + C$ , and consequently

i.e.,  

$$2g - 2 = \deg K_C = C \cdot (K_S + C),$$

$$\times$$

$$g = \frac{C \cdot C + K_S \cdot C}{2} + 1.$$

We would like to see how this goes over when C is singular. In this case, let  $\tilde{C} \xrightarrow{\pi} C$  be the desingularization of C. As before, we let  $\omega \in \Omega_S^2(C)$  be a meromorphic 2-form with

$$\operatorname{ord}_{C}(\omega) = -1,$$

written locally as

$$\omega = g(z,w) \frac{dz \wedge dw}{f(z,w)}$$

Then the pullback

$$\tilde{\omega} = \pi^* R(\omega) = \pi^* \left( g(z, w) \frac{dz}{(\partial f/\partial w)(z, w)} \right)$$

is a well-defined meromorphic 1-form on the inverse image  $\pi^{-1}(C^*)$  of the

smooth locus of C in  $\tilde{C}$ ; we ask how  $\tilde{\omega}$  behaves over the singular points of C. To facilitate the calculation, we first check that we can choose  $\omega$  so that its divisor ( $\omega$ ) contains no components other than C passing through the singular points of C—that is, in the above expression for  $\omega, g$  will be nonzero at all singular points of C. This is easy: if L is any positive line bundle on S, then for k sufficiently large, we can find  $\sigma \in H^0(S, \Omega^2(L^k + C))$  and  $\tau \in H^0(S, \Theta(L^k))$  nonzero on  $C_s$ ; the quotient  $\omega = \sigma/\tau$  will then be a meromorphic 2-form of the desired type.

First, we will consider the case of p a point of multiplicity k > 1 on C with C locally irreducible at p. Since C is irreducible at p the tangent cone to C at p consists of one line taken k times; let z, w be local coordinates on S centered around p such that the tangent line to C at p is given by (w=0). Let f(z,w) be a defining function for C around p; we may take f to be a Weierstrass polynomial in w. Write

$$f(z,w) = \sum_{i} a_{i} \cdot z^{i} \cdot w^{k-i} + [k+1]$$
$$= \prod_{i} (\gamma_{i} z - \delta_{i} w) + [k+1]$$

with  $(\gamma_i z - \delta_i w)$  the equations of the lines of the tangent cone to C at p; under the assumption that (w=0) is the only tangent line to C at p,

$$f(z,w) = w^k + [k+1],$$

i.e., the power series expansion of f in z and w contains no terms of degree  $\leq k$  except  $w^k$ . Writing out f as a Weierstrass polynomial,

$$f(z,w) = w^{k} + p_{1}(z)w^{k-1} + \dots + p_{k}(z),$$

then, the function  $p_i(z)$  must vanish to order at least i+1 at z=0 for each i.

Let  $\{a_r(z)\}$  be as before the function elements in a punctured disc in the z-plane such that

$$f(z,w) = \sum w^{k-i} p_i(z) = \prod_r (w - a_r(z));$$

set

$$b(\zeta) = a_1(\zeta^k)$$

and let  $\pi: \Delta_{\epsilon} \to C$  be the desingularization map

$$\pi(\zeta) = (\zeta^k, b(\zeta))$$

constructed above. Then

$$\pi^* dz = d(\zeta^k) = k \cdot \zeta^{k-1} d\zeta$$

and

$$\frac{\partial f}{\partial w} = \sum_{r} \left( \prod_{r' \neq r} (w - a_{r'}(z)) \right)$$

$$\pi^* \frac{\partial f}{\partial w}(\zeta) = \sum_r \left( \prod_{r' \neq r} \left( b(\zeta) - a_{r'}(\zeta^k) \right) \right)$$
$$= \sum_r \left( \prod_{r' \neq r} \left( b(\zeta) - b(e^{2\pi i r'/k}\zeta) \right) \right)$$
$$= \prod_{r' \neq 1} \left( b(\zeta) - b(e^{2\pi i r'/k}\zeta) \right),$$

since  $\{b(e^{2\pi i r/k}\zeta)\}_r = \{a_r(\zeta^k)\}_r$ . We can write

$$\prod_{r} \left( \pi^* \frac{\partial f}{\partial w} (e^{2\pi i r/k} \zeta) \right) = \prod_{r} \prod_{r' \neq 1} \left( b(e^{2\pi i r} \zeta) - b(e^{2\pi i (r+r')/k} \zeta) \right)$$
$$= \prod_{r \neq r'} \left( b(e^{2\pi i r/k} \zeta) - b(e^{2\pi i r'/k} \zeta) \right).$$

This last expression is a symmetric polynomial homogeneous of degree k(k-1) in the functions  $\{b(e^{2\pi i r/k}\zeta)\}_r = \{a_r(\zeta^k)\}_r$ , and so is expressible as a polynomial in the elementary symmetric polynomials  $p_i(\zeta^k)$  of  $\{a_r(\zeta^k)\}_r$ ; we have

$$\prod_{r\neq r'} \left( b(e^{2\pi i r/k} \zeta) - b(e^{2\pi i r'/k} \zeta) \right) = \sum c_e p_1(\zeta^k)^{e_1} \cdot p_2(\zeta^k)^{e_2} \cdots p_k(\zeta^k)^{e_k}$$

with

$$\sum i \cdot e_i = k(k-1)$$

for each *e* such that  $c_e \neq 0$ . But the function  $p_i$  vanishes to order at least i+1 at 0, and therefore the function  $p_i(\zeta^k)$  vanishes there to order k(i+1). Thus the function  $\prod_r(\pi^*(\partial f/\partial w)(e^{2\pi i r/k}\zeta))$  vanishes to order at least k(k-1)(k+1) at  $\zeta = 0$ —and, since the functions  $\{\pi^*(\partial f/\partial w)(e^{2\pi i r/k}\zeta)\}_r$  all vanish to the same order at  $\zeta = 0$ , it follows that  $\pi^*(\partial f/\partial w)(\zeta)$  vanishes to order at least to order at least (k-1)(k+1) at  $\zeta = 0$ .

Summarizing, with  $\omega$  the 2-form above,

$$\tilde{\omega} = \pi^* R(\omega) = \pi^* g(z, w) \frac{\pi^* dz}{\pi^* (\partial f / \partial z)}$$
$$= \pi^* g(z, w) \frac{k \cdot \zeta^{k-1} d\zeta}{\pi^* (\partial f / \partial z)(\zeta)}$$

extends over  $\pi^{-1}(p)$  to a meromorphic 1-form having a pole of order at least (k-1)(k+1)-(k-1)=k(k-1) at  $\pi^{-1}(p)$ .

The computation in case C may be locally reducible around p is no more difficult. Let z, w, and f be as above, and write

$$f = \prod f_i$$

with  $f_i$  irreducible and zero at p; denote by

$$C_i = (f_i = 0)$$

the irreducible components of C around p, and let

$$\pi_i: \Delta \to C_i$$
  
be the corresponding desingularization maps,  $\tilde{p}_i = \pi_i^{-1}(p_i)$ . Observe that if  
 $k_i = \operatorname{mult}_p(C_i)$ ,

then

$$k = \operatorname{mult}_p(C) = \sum k_i.$$

Consider again the Poincaré residue of  $\omega$  on  $\tilde{C}$  near  $p_i$ ,

$$\tilde{\omega} = \pi_i^* g(z, w) \cdot \frac{\pi_i^* dz}{\pi_i^* (\partial f / \partial w)(z, w)}.$$

We have

$$\frac{\partial f}{\partial w} = \sum_{i} \left( \frac{\partial f_i}{\partial w} \prod_{j \neq i} f_j \right)$$

and, since  $f_i$  vanishes identically on  $C_i$ ,

$$\pi_i^* \frac{\partial f}{\partial w} = \pi_i^* \frac{\partial f_i}{\partial w} \cdot \prod_{j \neq i} \pi_i^* f_j.$$

Thus

$$\tilde{\omega} = \pi_i^* g \cdot \frac{1}{\prod\limits_{j \neq i} \pi_i^* f_j} \cdot \frac{\pi_i^* dz}{\pi_i^* (\partial f_i / \partial w)}$$

By our previous computation, the form

$$\frac{\pi_i^* dz}{\pi_i^* (\partial f_i / \partial w)}$$

extends over  $\tilde{p}_i$  to a meromorphic form having a pole of order at least  $k_i(k_i-1)$  at  $\tilde{p}_i$ . On the other hand, the function  $\prod_{j\neq i} \pi_i^* f_j$  vanishes to order

$$\operatorname{ord}_{\tilde{p}_{i}}\left(\prod_{j\neq i}\pi_{i}^{*}f_{j}\right) = m_{p}\left(C_{i},\sum_{j\neq i}C_{j}\right)$$
$$= \sum_{j\neq i}m_{p}(C_{i},C_{j})$$
$$\geq \sum_{j\neq i}k_{i}k_{j}.$$

We see from this that  $\tilde{\omega}$  extends over  $\tilde{p}_i$  to a meromorphic 1-form having a pole of order at least

$$k_i(k_i - 1) + \sum_{j \neq i} k_i k_j = k_i \left( \sum k_j - 1 \right)$$
  
=  $k_i(k - 1)$ 

504

## **RATIONAL MAPS**

at  $\tilde{p}_i$ . The form  $\tilde{\omega}$  thus has a total of at least

$$\sum_{i} k_i(k-1) = k(k-1)$$

poles at the points  $\{\tilde{p}_i\}$  lying over p. Summarizing, we have proved that

The form  $\tilde{\omega}$  on  $\tilde{C}^*$  extends to a meromorphic 1-form on all of  $\tilde{C}$ , having a total of at least k(k-1) poles at the points of  $\tilde{C}$  lying over a point of multiplicity k on C.

Now we count the degree of the meromorphic form  $\tilde{\omega}$  on  $\tilde{C}$ . Away from the inverse images in  $\tilde{C}$  of the singular points of C, as in the smooth case  $\tilde{\omega}$  will have poles and zeros exactly where g(z, w) does; as before,

$$\deg(\tilde{\omega}|_{\tilde{C}^*}) = C(K_S + C).$$

Letting

$$\delta_p = \sum_{\pi(\tilde{p}_i) = p} - \operatorname{ord}_{\tilde{p}_i}(\tilde{\omega})$$

be the total order of  $\tilde{\omega}$  at the points of  $\tilde{C}$  lying over p, we have  $\delta_p \ge k(k-1)$  for p a point of multiplicity k on C, and

$$2g(C) - 2 = \deg(\tilde{\omega})$$
  
=  $C \cdot C + C \cdot K_S - \sum_{p \in C_s} \delta_p,$   
$$g(C) = \frac{C \cdot C + C \cdot K_S}{2} + 1 - \frac{1}{2} \sum \delta_p$$

This gives the basic

**Lemma.** If the curve  $C \subset S$  has singular points  $p_i$  with multiplicities  $k_i$ ,

$$g(C) \leq \frac{C \cdot C + C \cdot K_S}{2} + 1 - \sum \frac{k_i(k_i - 1)}{2}.$$

In particular,

 $g(C) \leq \pi(C)$ 

with equality holding if and only if C is smooth.

Note, as an important corollary, that

 $\pi(C) \ge 0$  for any irreducible curve C on a surface S; and if  $\pi(C) = 0$ , then C is smooth.

This in turn yields a stronger statement of the Castelnuovo-Enriques criterion for blowing down:

An irreducible curve C on an algebraic surface S may be blown down if and only if  $C \cdot C$  and  $K \cdot C$  are both negative.

Proof.

$$\pi(C) = \frac{C \cdot C + K \cdot C}{2} + 1 \ge 0,$$

and if  $C \cdot C < 0$  and  $K \cdot C < 0$ , this implies that

$$C \cdot C = K \cdot C = -1.$$

Then

 $\pi(C)=0;$ 

hence C is smooth and the first version of the blowing-down criterion applies. Q.E.D.

Another important feature of the lemma is that it gives us a means of constructing the desingularization of a curve explicitly, as follows: Suppose C is an irreducible curve lying on the algebraic surface  $S, p \in C$  a singular point of multiplicity k. Let  $\tilde{S} \xrightarrow{\pi} S$  be the blow-up of S at  $p, E = \pi^{-1}(p) \subset \tilde{S}$  the exceptional divisor of the blow-up, and  $\tilde{C}$  the proper transform of C in  $\tilde{S}$ . Then

$$\begin{split} K_{\tilde{S}} \sim \pi^* K_S + E, \\ \tilde{C} \sim \pi^* C - kE, \end{split}$$

so

$$\tilde{C} \cdot \tilde{C} = (\pi^* C \cdot \pi^* C) + k^2 (E \cdot E)$$
$$= C \cdot C - k^2$$

and

$$K_{\tilde{S}} \cdot \tilde{C} = (\pi^* K_S \cdot \pi^* C) - k(E \cdot E)$$
  
=  $K_S \cdot C + k$ .

Combining, we have

$$\pi(\tilde{C}) = \frac{\tilde{C}\cdot\tilde{C}+K_{\tilde{S}}\cdot\tilde{C}}{2}+1$$
$$= \frac{C\cdot C+K_{S}\cdot C}{2}+1-\frac{k(k-1)}{2}$$
$$= \pi(C)-\frac{k(k-1)}{2},$$

i.e., the virtual genus of  $\tilde{C}$  will be strictly less than the virtual genus of C. This gives a recipe for the desingularization C. We define a sequence of curves and surfaces  $C_i \subset S_i$  by letting  $C_1$  be the proper transform of C in the blow-up  $S_1 \xrightarrow{\pi_1} S$  of S at the singular points of  $C, C_2$  the proper transform of  $C_1$  in the blow-up  $S_2 \xrightarrow{\pi_2} S_1$  of  $S_1$  at the singular points of  $C_1$ , and so forth. If  $C_i$  were singular for all i, we would have

$$\pi(C) > \pi(C_1) > \pi(C_2) > \cdots$$

506

The lemma tells us, however, that  $\pi(C_i) \ge 0$  for every *i*, so this is impossible. Therefore for some *i*, the proper transform  $C_i$  must be smooth. By our construction, the map

$$\pi = \pi_1 \circ \pi_2 \circ \cdots \circ \pi_i \colon C_i \longrightarrow C$$

is one-to-one away from the singular locus of C, and so  $C_i \rightarrow C$  is the desingularization of C.

Using this process we can, as promised in Section 5 of Chapter 1, evaluate the effect of any singular point on the genus of a curve. For example, suppose  $C \subset S$  has a *tacnode*, that is, a double point whose branches are simply tangent at a point p. (See Figure 3.) If we let  $\tilde{S} \rightarrow S$  be the blow-up of S at p,  $\tilde{C}$  the the proper transform of C in  $\tilde{S}$ , then the proper transforms of the two branches of C will meet transversely at the point  $r \in E$  in the exceptional divisor corresponding to their common tangent line at p.  $\tilde{C}$  thus has an ordinary double point at r. If we let  $\tilde{S}^{(2)} \rightarrow \tilde{S}$  be the blow-up of  $\tilde{S}$  at r, then the proper transform  $\tilde{C}^{(2)}$  of  $\tilde{C}$  in  $\tilde{S}^{(2)}$  will be smooth. Now

$$\tilde{C} \cdot \tilde{C} = C \cdot C - 4, \qquad K_{\tilde{S}} \cdot \tilde{C} = K_{S} \cdot C + 2,$$
  
$$\tilde{C}^{(2)} \cdot \tilde{C}^{(2)} = \tilde{C} \cdot \tilde{C} - 4, \qquad K_{\tilde{S}}^{(2)} \cdot \tilde{C}^{(2)} = K_{\tilde{S}} \cdot \tilde{C} + 2,$$



so that

$$\pi(\tilde{C}^{(2)}) = \frac{\tilde{C}^{(2)} \cdot \tilde{C}^{(2)} + K_{\tilde{S}}^{(2)} \cdot \tilde{C}^{(2)}}{2} + 1$$
$$= \frac{C \cdot C + K_{\tilde{S}} \cdot C}{2} + 1 - 2$$
$$= \pi(C) - 2,$$

i.e., a tacnode drops the genus of a curve by 2.

Similarly, if p is an ordinary triple point of C—that is, around p C consists of three arcs meeting transversely at p—then the proper transform  $\tilde{C}$  of C in the blow-up  $\tilde{S}$  of S at p will be smooth over p, and we have

$$\pi(\tilde{C}) = \pi(C) - 3,$$

i.e., an ordinary triple point drops the genus of a curve by 3.

One final note, which we will have occasion to use in what follows: if  $C \subset S$  is a curve having singular points  $p_i$  with multiplicity  $k_i$ ,  $C_0$  a smooth curve homologous to C, and f:  $\tilde{C} \rightarrow C$  the desingularization of C, then it has been proved that

$$g(C) \leq \pi(C) - \sum \frac{k_i(k_i-1)}{2} = \pi(C_0) - \sum \frac{k_i(k_i-1)}{2},$$

so

$$\chi(\tilde{C}) \geq \chi(C_0) + \sum k_i(k_i - 1).$$

On the other hand, taking a triangulation of  $\tilde{C}$  having all the points  $f^{-1}(p_i)$  as vertices, we deduce that

$$\chi(C) = \chi(\tilde{C}) - \sum_{i}^{\#} \{f^{-1}(p_i)\} - 1;$$

since the points of  $f^{-1}(p_i)$  correspond exactly to the irreducible components of C around  $p_i$ , and there are less than  $k_i$  of these, this implies

$$\chi(C) \geq \chi(\tilde{C}) - \sum (k_i - 1).$$

Combining, we see that

$$\chi(C) \geq \chi(C_0) + \sum (k_i - 1)^2,$$

i.e., the Euler characteristic of a singular curve on S is strictly greater than the Euler characteristic of a smooth curve homologous to it.

In particular, if C has  $\delta$  ordinary double points and no other singularities,

$$\chi(C) = \chi(C_0) + \delta.$$

We introduce here a classical formula relating the Euler characteristic of a surface to the structure of a pencil of curves on it. Suppose that M is any

508

algebraic surface,  $\{C_{\lambda}\}$  a pencil of generically irreducible curves on M. Assume in addition that all the curves  $C_{\lambda}$  are smooth at the base points of the pencil  $\{C_{\lambda}\}$ , so that if we blow M up  $C_{\lambda} \cdot C_{\lambda} = n$  times at the base points of  $\{C_{\lambda}\}$ , the proper transforms  $\tilde{C}_{\lambda}$  of the curves  $C_{\lambda}$  on  $\tilde{M}$  form a pencil of disjoint, generically irreducible curves. Consider the map

$$\iota: \tilde{M} \to \mathbb{P}^1$$

given by the pencil  $\{\tilde{C}_{\lambda}\}$ . By Bertini's theorem, the generic curve  $\tilde{C}_{\lambda} \cong C_{\lambda}$  is smooth; let  $\tilde{C}_{\lambda_1}, \ldots, \tilde{C}_{\lambda_{\mu}}$  be the singular elements of the pencil. Then the restricted map

$$\iota: \tilde{M} - \bigcup_{i} C_{\lambda_{i}} \to \mathbb{P}^{1} - \{\lambda_{1}, \dots, \lambda_{\mu}\}$$

is proper and everywhere nonsingular, so that  $M - \bigcup C_{\lambda_i}$  is a  $C^{\infty}$  fiber bundle over  $\mathbb{P}^1 - \{\lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_{\mu}\}$ . Thus

$$\chi\left(\tilde{M}-\bigcup_{i}C_{\lambda_{i}}\right)=\chi\left(\mathbb{P}^{1}-\{\lambda_{1},\ldots,\lambda_{\mu}\}\right)\cdot\chi(C)$$
$$=(2-\mu)\cdot\chi(C),$$

where  $\chi(C)$  denotes the Euler characteristic of a generic curve  $C_{\lambda}$ . Taking a triangulation of  $\tilde{M}$  in which the union of the singular fibers appears as a subcomplex, then, we see that

$$\chi(\tilde{M}) = (2-\mu)\chi(C_2) + \sum_{i=1}^{\mu} \chi(C_{\lambda_i})$$

and so

$$\chi(M) = \chi(\tilde{M}) - n$$
  
=  $(2 - \mu)\chi(C_{\lambda}) + \sum \chi(C_{\lambda}) - n.$   
=  $2\chi(C) + \sum_{\lambda} (\chi(C_{\lambda}) - \chi(C)) - n$ 

If we make the additional assumption that each of the singular curves  $C_{\lambda_i}$  has one double point and no other singularities (a pencil satisfying these conditions is called a *Lefschetz pencil*), then we have

$$\chi(C_{\lambda_i}) = \chi(C) + 1,$$

i.e.,

**Proposition.** If  $\{C_{\lambda}\}$  is a Lefschetz pencil of curves on M, with self-intersection n and containing  $\mu$  singular curves, then

$$\chi(M) = 2\chi(C) + \mu - n,$$

where  $\chi(C)$  denotes the Euler characteristic of the generic element of the pencil.

We remark that if  $f: M \rightarrow B$  is any holomorphic map of a smooth surface S onto a curve B with singular fibers  $C_p = f^{-1}(p_i)$ , then the same argument

gives

$$\chi(M) = \chi(B - \{p_i\}) \cdot \chi(C) + \sum_i \chi(C_{p_i})$$
$$= \chi(B) \cdot \chi(C) + \sum_i (\chi(C_{p_i}) - \chi(C)),$$

where C is the generic fiber of f; combining this with the inequality  $\chi(C_p) > \chi(C)$  noted above, we see that

If  $f: M \rightarrow B$  is any holomorphic map of M to a curve B, C the generic fiber of f, then

$$\chi(M) \geq \chi(B) \cdot \chi(C).$$

## The Structure of Birational Maps Between Surfaces

As we mentioned in the introduction to this chapter, we can give a comprehensive picture of birational maps on surfaces. This is the

**Theorem.** Any birational map between surfaces may be obtained by a sequence of blow-ups followed by a sequence of blowing-downs; i.e., if M and N are algebraic surfaces and

$$f: M \to N$$

a birational map, then there exists a surface  $\tilde{M}$  and maps  $\pi_1, \pi_2$ 



such that  $f = \pi_2 \circ \pi_1^{-1}$ , and  $\pi_1, \pi_2$  are blowing-up maps.

**Proof.** The proof of this theorem consists of two parts: we will show that

1. If  $f: M \to N$  is any rational map on the surface M, then there exists a blow-up  $\tilde{M} \stackrel{\pi_1}{\to} M$  such that  $\pi_1 \circ f$  is holomorphic; and

2. Any holomorphic birational map  $\tilde{M} \xrightarrow{\pi_2} N$  is a sequence of blow-ups.

To prove part 1, we must prove that if  $\{D_{\lambda}\}_{\lambda \mathbb{P}^n}$  is any linear system of divisors on M having only isolated base points, then there exists a blow-up  $\tilde{M} \xrightarrow{\pi_1} M$  such that the proper transform in  $\tilde{M}$  of the linear system  $\{D_{\lambda}\}$  has no base points. This is fairly easy. Suppose that the point  $p \in M$  is a base point of multiplicity k for the linear system  $\{D_{\lambda}\}$  (i.e., p has multiplicity k in the generic  $D_{\lambda}$ ). Let  $\tilde{M} \xrightarrow{\pi} M$  be the blow-up of M at  $p, E = \pi^{-1}(p)$  the exceptional divisor of the blow-up. Then

$$\tilde{D}_{\lambda} = \pi^* D_{\lambda} - kE,$$

and therefore  $\tilde{D}_{\lambda}$  has self-intersection

$$\vec{D}_{\lambda} \cdot \vec{D}_{\lambda} = (\pi^* D_{\lambda} \cdot \pi^* D_{\lambda}) + k^2 (E \cdot E)$$
  
=  $D_{\lambda} \cdot D_{\lambda} - k^2 < D_{\lambda} \cdot D_{\lambda}.$ 

Now define a sequence of blow-ups  $M_i \xrightarrow{\pi_i} M_{i-1}$  and linear systems  $\{D_{\lambda}^i\}$  as follows: let  $M_1 \xrightarrow{\pi_1} M$  be the blow-up of M in the base points of  $\{D_{\lambda}\}$  and  $\{D_{\lambda}^1\}$  the proper transform in  $M_1$  of the system  $\{D_{\lambda}\}, M_2 \xrightarrow{\pi_2} M_1$  the blow-up of  $M_1$  in the base points of  $\{D_{\lambda}^1\}$  and  $\{D_{\lambda}^2\}$  the proper transform of  $\{D_{\lambda}^1\}$  in  $M^2$ , etc. If every series  $\{D_{\lambda}^1\}$  had base points, we would have

$$D_{\lambda} \cdot D_{\lambda} > D_{\lambda}^{1} \cdot D_{\lambda}^{1} > D_{\lambda}^{2} \cdot D_{\lambda}^{2} > \cdots$$

But for generic  $\lambda, \lambda'$ , and any *i*, the divisors  $D_{\lambda}^{i}$  and  $D_{\lambda}^{i}$  have no common components, so

$$D_{\lambda}^{i} \cdot D_{\lambda}^{i} \ge 0$$

for all *i*. Thus the linear system  $\{D_{\lambda}^{i}\}$  is base-point-free for some *i*, and we have proved part 1 of our theorem.

Part 2 is somewhat deeper. Suppose that  $\pi: M \to N$  is a holomorphic birational map, that is, a holomorphic map one-to-one away from a finite collection of points in N. Note that for any point  $p \in N$  the inverse image  $f^{-1}(p) \subset M$  is connected: if it were not, we could find disjoint relatively compact open sets  $U_1, U_2 \subset M$  each containing connected components of  $f^{-1}(p)$ ; being open, they could not map to p nor to any curve through p, so by the proper mapping theorem the image of each would contain a neighborhood of p—contradicting the hypothesis that  $\pi$  is generically one-to-one. The inverse image of any point  $p \in N$  is thus either a single point or a connected divisor. We claim now that

If the inverse image  $\pi^{-1}(p)$  of a point  $p \in N$  is a curve C, then C contains an exceptional curve of the first kind.

To prove this, we will use the index theorem. Let  $C_1, \ldots, C_m$  be the irreducible components of C. We can certainly find a positive divisor E on N that does not pass through p; we have

$$(\pi^*E\cdot\pi^*E)=(E\cdot E)>0$$

but

$$(\pi^* E \cdot C_i) = 0$$
 for every *i*.

It follows from the index theorem that the intersection pairing is negative definite on the subspace of  $H^2(M, \mathbb{Q})$  spanned by the classes  $\{C_i\}$ .

Let  $\omega$  be any meromorphic 2-form on N, regular at p. The pullback  $\pi^*\omega$  is a meromorphic 2-form on M, vanishing everywhere in C; we can thus

write

$$K_{\mathcal{M}} = (\pi^* \omega) = D + \sum a_i C_i$$

with D disjoint from C and  $a_i > 0$  for every i. Now from the index theorem

$$\left(\sum a_i C_i \cdot \sum a_i C_i\right) < 0.$$

But since D is disjoint from C,

$$\left(\sum a_i C_i \cdot \sum a_i C_i\right) = \left(\sum a_i C_i \cdot K_M\right),$$

which implies that

 $C_i \cdot K < 0$ 

for some *i*. But by the index theorem again,

 $C_i \cdot C_i < 0$ ,

and so by the stronger version of the Castelnuovo-Enriques criterion,  $C_i$  is an exceptional curve of the first kind; we have thus proved the claim.

Assertion 2, and hence the main theorem, follow readily. If  $f: M \to N$  is holomorphic and birational, but not biholomorphic, then for some  $p \in N$ ,  $f^{-1}(p)$  will be a curve and so contain an exceptional curve  $C_1$  of the first kind. Let  $M \xrightarrow{\pi_1} M_1$  be the blow-down of  $C_1$ ; the map

$$f: M_1 - \pi_1(C) \longrightarrow M - C \rightarrow N$$

extends continuously, hence holomorphically, to a map

$$f_1: M_1 \to N.$$

Again, if  $f_1$  is not biholomorphic, we can find an exceptional curve of the first kind  $C_2$  in  $M_1$  lying over a point of N; let  $M_2$  be the blow-down of  $C_2$ , and so define inductively a sequence of blow-downs  $M_i \rightarrow M_{i+1}$  and holomorphic birational maps  $f_i$ 



The Betti numbers satisfy

$$b_2(M) > b_2(M_1) > b_2(M_2) > \cdots$$

and, since  $b_2(M)$  is finite, it follows that for some  $i, M_i \xrightarrow{J_i} N$  is biholomorphic; the theorem is proved.

512

## **RATIONAL SURFACES I**

# 3. RATIONAL SURFACES I

### Noether's Lemma

The next two sections will be devoted to a discussion of rational surfaces, that is, algebraic surfaces birationally isomorphic to  $\mathbb{P}^2$ . In this section our goal will be a description of all rational surfaces; as corollaries of the main theorem we will answer two questions left open in Chapter 2.

We start with

**Noether's Lemma.** An algebraic surface S is rational if and only if it contains an irreducible rational curve C with dim $|C| \ge 1$ .

**Proof.** One direction is clear: if  $\pi: S \to \mathbb{P}^2$  is a birational map, then for the generic line  $L \subset \mathbb{P}^2$ , the pullback  $C = \pi^* L$  on S will be such a curve. Conversely, suppose  $C \subset S$  is an irreducible rational curve varying in a nontrivial linear system. Choose a pencil  $\{C_{\lambda}\}_{\lambda \in \mathbb{P}^1}$  containing C in the complete linear system |C|. We have seen that if we blow up S sufficiently many times at the base points of the pencil  $\{C_{\lambda}\}$ , we obtain a surface  $\tilde{S}$  on which the proper transforms  $\{\tilde{C}_{\lambda}\}$  of the curves  $C_{\lambda}$  form a pencil without base points; clearly the curves  $\tilde{C}_{\lambda}$  will again be rational. Thus we may as well assume from the start that S contains a pencil  $\{C_{\lambda}\}$  of rational curves, not all reducible, having no base points.

Since any point of intersection of two distinct elements  $C_{\lambda}, C_{\lambda'}$  of our pencil is a base point for the whole pencil,

$$C_{\lambda} \cdot C_{\lambda} = C_{\lambda} \cdot C_{\lambda'} = 0.$$

Now suppose a particular curve  $C_0$  in the pencil is reducible; write

$$C_0 = \sum a_{\nu} C_{\nu}$$

with  $C_{\nu}$  irreducible,  $a_{\nu} > 0$ . Since each  $C_{\nu}$  is disjoint from  $C_{\lambda} \sim C_0$  for  $\lambda \neq 0$ ,

$$0 = C_0 \cdot C_{\nu} = \sum_{\nu'} a_{\nu'} (C_{\nu} \cdot C_{\nu'}).$$

But  $C_{\nu} \cdot C_{\nu'} \ge 0$  for  $\nu \ne \nu'$ , and  $C_0$ , being the limiting position of irreducible curves  $C_{\lambda}$ , must be connected; we deduce that  $C_{\nu} \cdot C_{\nu'} > 0$  for some  $\nu' \ne \nu$ . It follows that  $C_{\nu} \cdot C_{\nu} < 0$  for all  $\nu$ . By the adjunction formula,

$$\pi(C_0) = \frac{C_0 \cdot C_0 + C_0 \cdot K}{2} + 1 = 0$$
  
$$\Rightarrow C_0 \cdot K = \sum a_{\nu} C_{\nu} \cdot K = -2$$
  
$$\Rightarrow C_{\nu_0} \cdot K < 0 \quad \text{for some } \nu_0$$

Thus, by the strong version of the Castelnuovo-Enriques criterion,  $C_{\nu_0}$  can

be blown down. Let  $S \xrightarrow{\pi} \tilde{S}'$  be the blowing-down of  $C_{\nu_0}$ . Since every  $C_{\lambda}$  other than  $C_0$  is disjoint from  $C_{\nu_0}$ , the curves  $\pi(C_{\lambda})$  form a pencil of rational curves without base points on  $\tilde{S}'$ ; by the same argument, if any curve  $\pi(C_{\lambda})$  is reducible,  $\tilde{S}'$  can again be blown down. Since we can only blow down a surface a finite number of times, we see that after a finite number of steps we obtain a surface  $\tilde{S}$  with map  $\pi: S \to \tilde{S}$  such that the curves  $\pi(C_{\lambda})$  form a pencil of irreducible—hence smooth—disjoint rational curves. Such a surface is called a *rational ruled surface*; the proof of Noether's lemma will be completed in the following discussion.

## **Rational Ruled Surfaces**

Let S be a rational ruled surface,  $\{C_{\lambda}\}$  a pencil of disjoint smooth rational curves on S, and consider the map  $\iota: S \to \mathbb{P}^1$  given by the pencil  $\{C_{\lambda}\}$ . We claim first that  $\iota: S \to \mathbb{P}^1$  is a holomorphic fiber bundle over  $\mathbb{P}^1$  with fiber  $\mathbb{P}^1$ , *i.e.*, for every  $\lambda_0 \in \mathbb{P}^1$ , there exists a neighborhood  $U \ni \lambda_0$  in  $\mathbb{P}^1$  and an isomorphism  $\varphi: \iota^{-1}(U) \cong U \times \mathbb{P}^1$  fibering over U. To see this, let  $L \to S$  be a positive line bundle, sufficiently positive so that  $H^1(S, \mathcal{O}(L-C))=0$ . Then from the exact cohomology sequence associated to the sequence

$$0 \to \mathfrak{O}S(L-C) \to \mathfrak{O}S(L) \to \mathfrak{O}C_{\lambda}(L) \to 0$$

we find

$$H^{0}(S, \mathfrak{O}(L)) \to H^{0}(C_{\lambda}, \mathfrak{O}(L)) \to 0$$

for each  $\lambda$ . Let  $L \cdot C_{\lambda} = n$ —so that  $L|_{C_{\lambda}} \cong H^{n}$ , where H is the hyperplane bundle on  $C_{\lambda} \cong \mathbb{P}^{1}$ —and let  $\sigma_{0}, \ldots, \sigma_{n}$  be global sections of L whose restrictions to some fiber  $C_{0} = C_{\lambda_{0}}$  span  $H^{0}(C_{0}, \mathfrak{O}(L))$ . Then for  $\lambda$  in some neighborhood U of  $\lambda_{0}$  in  $\mathbb{P}^{1}$ , the restrictions of  $\sigma_{0}, \ldots, \sigma_{n}$  to  $C_{\lambda}$  span  $H^{0}(C_{\lambda}, \mathfrak{O}(L))$ , i.e., the map  $\iota_{\sigma} : \iota^{-1}(U) \to \mathbb{P}^{n}$  given by  $[\sigma_{0}, \ldots, \sigma_{n}]$  is well-defined and embeds each curve  $C_{\lambda}$  as a rational normal curve in  $\mathbb{P}^{n}$ .

Choose n-1 distinct points  $p_1, \ldots, p_{n-1}$  on  $C_0$ . Since the fibers of the map  $\iota: S \to \mathbb{P}^1$  are smooth, we can find holomorphic arcs  $\gamma_1, \ldots, \gamma_{n-1}: \Delta \to S$  with  $\gamma_i$  meeting  $C_0$  transversely at  $p_i$ ; for  $\lambda$  in some open set U' around  $\lambda_0$ , then, the curve  $C_{\lambda}$  will likewise meet the arc  $\gamma_i$  transversely in a point  $p_i(\lambda)$ . For each  $\lambda \in U'$ , let  $V(\lambda) \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  be the (n-2)-plane spanned by the points  $\iota_o(p_i(\lambda)), i=1,\ldots,n-1$ . Choose a line  $L \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  disjoint from  $V(\lambda)$  for all  $\lambda \in U'$ —restricting U' again if necessary—and let  $\pi_{\lambda}$  denote the projection map from  $\mathbb{P}^n - V(\lambda)$  onto L. Note that since  $p_i(\lambda)$ —and hence  $\iota_o(p_i(\lambda))$ —varies holomorphically with  $\lambda$ , the map  $\pi_{\lambda}$  likewise varies holomorphically with  $\lambda$ ; in particular the map

$$\pi'\colon\,\iota^{-1}(U')\to L\cong\mathbb{P}^1$$

### **RATIONAL SURFACES I**

given by

$$\pi'|_{C_{\lambda}} = \pi_{\lambda} \longrightarrow C_{\lambda} \xrightarrow{\sim} L$$

is holomorphic. The map

$$\varphi = (\iota, \pi') \colon \iota^{-1}(U') \xrightarrow{\approx} U' \times \mathbb{P}^1$$

then gives the bundle structure.

In general, if  $E \to M$  is a holomorphic vector bundle on a complex manifold M, we define the associated projective bundle  $\mathbb{P}(E) \to M$  to be the fiber bundle over M whose fiber over any point  $x \in M$  is the projective space  $\mathbb{P}(E_x)$ . If  $\{U_{\alpha}\}$  is an open cover of M,  $\varphi_{\alpha} : E|_{U_{\alpha}} \to U_{\alpha} \times \mathbb{C}^r$  a trivialization of E over  $U_{\alpha}$  for each  $\alpha$ , the maps  $\varphi_{\alpha}$  induce maps  $\tilde{\varphi}_{\alpha} : \mathbb{P}(E)|_{U_{\alpha}} \to$  $U_{\alpha} \times \mathbb{P}^{r-1}$ , giving  $\mathbb{P}(E)$  the structure of a holomorphic  $\mathbb{P}^{r-1}$ -bundle over M. Note that if  $\{g_{\alpha\beta} : U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta} \to \mathbb{GL}_r\}$  are the transition functions for the trivializations  $\varphi_{\alpha}$  of E, then transition functions for  $\mathbb{P}(E)$  relative to  $\tilde{\varphi}_{\alpha}$  are given by the composition  $\tilde{g}_{\alpha\beta}$  of  $g_{\alpha\beta}$  with the standard projection map  $\mathrm{GL}_r \to \mathrm{PGL}_r$ . In particular, if L is any line bundle over M with transition functions  $h_{\alpha\beta} : U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta} \to \mathbb{C}^*$ , then  $E \otimes L$  is given by transition functions  $g'_{\alpha\beta} = h_{\alpha\beta} \cdot g_{\alpha\beta}$ ; since  $\tilde{g}_{\alpha\beta} = \tilde{g}'_{\alpha\beta}$ , we see that  $\mathbb{P}(E) = \mathbb{P}(E \otimes L)$ . Conversely, if E, E' are any two vector bundles over M with  $\mathbb{P}(E) \cong \mathbb{P}(E')$ , it follows that  $E' = E \otimes L$  for some line bundle  $L \to M$ .

We claim now that any holomorphic  $\mathbb{P}^{r-1}$  bundle P over  $\mathbb{P}^1$  is of the form  $\mathbb{P}(E)$  for some vector bundle  $E \to \mathbb{P}^1$  of rank r. To see this, let  $\tilde{g}_{\alpha\beta}: U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta} \to \mathrm{PGL}_r$  be transition functions for P relative to some open cover  $\{U_{\alpha}\}$  of  $\mathbb{P}^1$ . Assuming  $\{U_{\alpha}\}$  is sufficiently fine, we can find liftings  $g_{\alpha\beta}: U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta} \to \mathrm{GL}_r$  of  $\tilde{g}_{\alpha\beta}$  (the group  $\mathrm{SL}_r \subset \mathrm{GL}_r$  of matrices with determinant 1 forms an unbranched *r*-sheeted cover of  $\mathrm{PGL}_r$ ); on  $U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta} \cap U_{\gamma}$ , set

$$h_{\alpha\beta\gamma} = g_{\alpha\beta} \times g_{\beta\gamma} \times g_{\gamma\alpha}.$$

Since  $\tilde{h}_{\alpha\beta\gamma} = \tilde{g}_{\alpha\beta} \times \tilde{g}_{\beta\gamma} \times \tilde{g}_{\gamma\alpha} = I$ , we see that  $h_{\alpha\beta\gamma} : U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta} \cap U_{\gamma} \to \mathbb{C}^{*}$ ; i.e.,  $\{h_{\alpha\beta\gamma}\} \in \mathbb{Z}^{2}(\underline{U}, \mathbb{O}^{*})$ . But from the exact cohomology sequence of  $0 \to \mathbb{Z} \to \mathbb{O}^{*} \to 1$  and  $H^{2}(\mathbb{P}^{1}, \mathbb{O}) = H^{3}(\mathbb{P}^{1}, \mathbb{Z}) = 0$ , we deduce that  $H^{2}(\mathbb{P}^{1}, \mathbb{O}^{*}) = 0$ , so we can write

$$h_{\alpha\beta\gamma} = j_{\alpha\beta} \times j_{\beta\gamma} \times j_{\gamma\alpha}$$

for some Čech cochain  $\{j_{\alpha\beta}: U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta} \to \mathbb{C}^*\}$ . The functions  $g_{\alpha\beta} \times j_{\alpha\beta}^{-1}$  then are the transition functions for a vector bundle  $E \to \mathbb{P}^1$  with  $P = \mathbb{P}(E)$ . (Note that this argument works as well for a projective bundle over any Riemann surface.)

Summarizing, we have shown that any rational ruled surface is of the form  $\mathbb{P}(E)$  for some holomorphic vector bundle E of rank two over  $\mathbb{P}^1$ . The following lemma gives a complete description of such vector bundles:

**Lemma.** Any holomorphic vector bundle on  $\mathbb{P}^1$  is decomposable—that is, a direct sum of line bundles.

**Proof.** First note that a vector bundle E is decomposable if and only if  $E \otimes H^k$  is decomposable for any k. From the exact sequence

$$0 \to \mathcal{O}(E \otimes H^{k-1}) \to \mathcal{O}(E \otimes H^k) E_x \otimes H_x^k \to 0,$$

we find that  $H^{1}(\mathbb{P}^{1}, \mathbb{O}(E \otimes H^{k-1})) = 0 \Rightarrow H^{0}(\mathbb{P}^{1}, \mathbb{O}(E \otimes H^{k})) \neq 0$ ; i.e., for  $k \gg 0$ ,  $E' = E \otimes H^{k}$  has a nontrivial global holomorphic section  $\sigma$ . Now suppose  $\sigma$  vanishes at *n* points on  $\mathbb{P}^{1}$ ; then, multiplying  $\sigma$  by a meromorphic function on  $\mathbb{P}^{1}$  with poles exactly at the zeros of  $\sigma$ , we obtain another section  $\sigma'$  of E' with  $\sigma$  and  $\sigma'$  everywhere linearly dependent and nowhere both zero. Together, they span a subline bundle L in E' of degree n. Note that by Riemann-Roch for  $\mathbb{P}^{1}, h^{0}(L) = n + 1$ , and, since  $H^{0}(\mathbb{P}^{1}, \mathbb{O}(L))$  injects into  $H^{0}(\mathbb{P}^{L}, \mathbb{O}(E)$ , we have  $n \leq h^{0}(E)$ ; thus no global section of E can have more than  $h^{0}(E) - 1$  zeros.

Assume now that rank E=2. Let *n* be the greatest number of zeros of a global section of *E*, and let  $\sigma_0$  be a global section of *E* with *n* zeros. Let  $L_1$  be the corresponding subline bundle of *E* and  $L_2 = E/L_1$  the quotient bundle, we have an exact sequence of bundles

$$0 \to L_1 \to E \to L_2 \to 0.$$

We claim now that  $m = \deg L_2 \leq \deg L_1 = n$ . Otherwise, let  $\tilde{\tau}$  be a section of  $L_2$  vanishing at m > n points  $p_1, \ldots, p_m \in \mathbb{P}^1$ . Since  $H^1(\mathbb{P}^1, \mathcal{O}(L_1)) = 0$ ,

$$H^{0}(\mathbb{P}^{1}, \mathfrak{O}(E)) \rightarrow H^{0}(\mathbb{P}^{1}, \mathfrak{O}(L_{2})) \rightarrow 0;$$

i.e.,  $\tilde{\tau}$  is the projection onto  $L_2$  of a section  $\tau$  of E; since  $\tilde{\tau}(p_i) = 0, \tau(p_i) \in (L_1)_{p_i}$  for all *i*. For any collection  $q_0, \ldots, q_n$  of n+1 points in  $\mathbb{P}^1$ , deg $(L_1 - q_0 - \cdots - q_n) = -1$ , so

$$H^{1}(\mathbb{P}^{1}, \mathfrak{O}(L_{1} - (q_{0} + \dots + q_{n}))) = 0$$
  
$$\Rightarrow H^{0}(\mathbb{P}^{1}, \mathfrak{O}(L_{1} - (q_{0} + \dots + q_{n-1}))) \rightarrow \mathbb{C}_{q_{n}} \rightarrow 0.$$

Thus there exist sections of  $L_1$  vanishing at  $q_0, \ldots, q_{n-1}$  and nonzero at  $q_n$ . Let  $\tau_i$  be the section of  $L_1$  vanishing at  $p_1, \ldots, \widehat{p_i}, \ldots, p_{n+1}$  and taking the value  $\tau(p_i)$  at  $p_i$ ; then

$$\tau - \sum \tau_i$$

is a nonzero section of E vanishing at n+1 points, contradicting our assumption that no section of E vanishes at more than n points.

Next consider the sequence of bundles

$$0 \rightarrow \operatorname{Hom}(L_2, L_1) \rightarrow \operatorname{Hom}(L_2, E) \rightarrow \operatorname{Hom}(L_2, L_2) \rightarrow 0.$$

Since deg  $L_1 \ge \deg L_2$ , deg(Hom $(L_2, L_1)$ ) = deg  $L_1$  - deg  $L_2 \ge 0$ ; so  $H^1(\mathbb{P}^1, \mathcal{O}(\operatorname{Hom}(L_2, L_1))) = 0$  and

$$H^{0}(\mathbb{P}^{1}, \mathfrak{O}(\operatorname{Hom}(L_{2}, E))) \to H^{0}(\mathbb{P}^{1}, \mathfrak{O}(\operatorname{Hom}(L_{2}, L_{2}))) \to 0.$$

Let  $\iota: L_2 \to E$  be a section of  $\operatorname{Hom}(L_2, E)$  that maps onto the identity section of  $\operatorname{Hom}(L_2, L_2)$ . Since  $\iota$  composed with the projection map  $E \to L_2$ is the identity,  $\iota$  gives an inclusion of bundles  $L_2 \to E$ , with  $\iota(L_2)_x$  disjoint from  $(L_1)_x$  for all x; thus

$$E\cong L_1\oplus L_2.$$

To prove the lemma for bundles of general rank, we use induction on the rank: if rank E = r and the lemma is proved for all bundles of rank < r, take again a section  $\sigma$  and corresponding subline bundle  $L_1$  of maximal degree; then

$$E' = \frac{E}{L_1} \cong \bigoplus_{i=2}^r L_i.$$

The same argument shows that  $\deg L_i \leq \deg L_1$  for all *i*, hence

$$H^{1}(\mathbb{P}^{1}, \operatorname{Hom}(E', L_{1}))) = \bigoplus_{i=2}^{n} H^{1}(\mathbb{P}^{1}, \operatorname{Hom}(L_{i}, L_{1}))) = 0,$$

so that the exact sequence

$$0 \to L_1 \to E \to E' \to 0$$

again splits.

By the lemma, any rational ruled surface is of the form

$$\mathbb{P}(E) = \mathbb{P}(L_1 \oplus L_2) = \mathbb{P}((L_1 \otimes L_2^*) \oplus \mathbb{C}_{\mathbf{P}^1}) = \mathbb{P}(H^n \oplus \mathbb{C}_{\mathbf{P}^1})$$

for some  $n \ge 0$  (here  $\mathbb{C}_{\mathbb{P}^1}$  stands for the trivial line bundle over  $\mathbb{P}^1$ ); the bundle  $\mathbb{P}(H^n \oplus \mathbb{C})$  is denoted  $S_n$ .

Let  $E_0 \subset S_n$  be the image of the section (0, 1) of  $H^n \oplus \mathbb{C}_{\mathbf{p}^1}$ ;  $E_0$  is called the *zero-section* of  $S_n$ . More generally, if  $\sigma$  is any holomorphic section of  $H^n$ , let  $E_{\sigma}$  be the image in  $S_n$  of the section  $(\sigma, 1)$  of  $H^n \oplus \mathbb{C}_{\mathbf{p}^1}$ . Clearly  $E_{\sigma}$  is homologous to  $E_0$ , and since for  $\sigma$  a nontrivial section  $E_{\sigma}$  will meet  $E_0$  exactly *n* times, the intersection number  $E_0 \cdot E_0$  is *n*. (See Figure 4.)

Consider the section  $(\sigma, 0)$  of  $H^n \otimes \mathbb{C}_{\mathbf{p}^1}$  where  $\sigma$  is any section of  $H^n$ . Away from the zeros of  $\sigma$ ,  $(\sigma, 0)$  gives a curve in  $S_n$ ; let  $E_{\infty}$  denote the closure of this curve. (Clearly  $E_{\infty}$  is independent of the choice of section  $\sigma$ , since  $(\sigma, 0)$  and  $(\sigma', 0)$  have the same image in  $S_n$  away from a finite number of points.) More generally, if  $\sigma$  is any meromorphic section of  $H^n$ ,

Q.E.D.



let  $E_{\sigma}$  denote the closure of the curve given by  $(\sigma, 1)$  away from the poles of  $\sigma$ . Letting C be any fiber of the bundle map  $S_n \rightarrow \mathbb{P}^1$ , we have

 $E_0 \cdot E_0 = n$   $E_{\sigma} \cdot E_0 = \text{number of zeros of } \sigma,$   $E_{\sigma} \cdot E_{\infty} = \text{number of poles of } \sigma,$   $E_0 \cdot E_{\infty} = 0,$  $E_0 \cdot C = E_{\sigma} \cdot C = E_{\infty} \cdot C = 1.$ 

 $S_n - C_\lambda - E_0$  forms a C-bundle over  $\mathbb{P}^1 - \{\lambda\} \cong \mathbb{C}$ , and therefore is contractible; thus

$$H_2(S_n,\mathbb{Z}) \cong H_2(C_\lambda \cup E_0,\mathbb{Z}) \cong \mathbb{Z}\{(C_\lambda), (E_0)\}$$

and

$$H_1(S_n,\mathbb{Z}) = H_1(C_\lambda \cup E_0,\mathbb{Z}) = 0.$$

Since  $H^{1}(S_{n},\mathbb{Z})=0$  and  $H^{2}(S_{n},\mathbb{Z})$  is spanned by (1, 1)-classes, we deduce that

$$H^1(S_n, \mathfrak{O}) = H^2(S_n, \mathfrak{O}) = 0.$$

In particular, the Chern class map

$$H^1(S_n, \mathfrak{O}^*) \xrightarrow{c_1} H^2(S_n, \mathbb{Z})$$

is an isomorphism; i.e., two curves on  $S_n$  are linearly equivalent if and only if they are homologous. Consequently we can write

$$E_{\infty} \sim m_1 \cdot E_0 + m_2 \cdot C$$

for  $m_1, m_2 \in \mathbb{Z}$ . But then  $E_{\infty} \cdot C = 1 \Rightarrow m_1 = 1$ , and  $E_{\infty} \cdot E_0 = 0 \Rightarrow m_2 = -n$ ; i.e.,

$$E_{\infty} \sim E_0 - n \cdot C,$$

### **RATIONAL SURFACES I**

and so

$$E_{\infty} \cdot E_{\infty} = E_0 \cdot E_0 - 2nC \cdot E_0 = -n.$$

Similarly, for  $\sigma$  a meromorphic section of  $H^n$ ,

 $E_{\sigma} \sim E_0 + m \cdot C$ ,

where m is the number of poles of the section  $\sigma$ .

Now suppose D is any irreducible curve on  $S_n$ . If  $D \neq E_{\infty}$ , then since D and  $E_{\infty}$  are irreducible, we have  $D \cdot E_{\infty} \ge 0$ ; since D cannot contain every curve  $C_{\lambda}$ , and since  $C_{\lambda}$  is irreducible,  $D \cdot C \ge 0$ . If

$$D = m_1 \cdot E_0 + m_2 \cdot C,$$

we see that  $D \cdot E_{\infty} \ge 0 \Rightarrow m_2 \ge 0$ , and  $D \cdot C \ge 0 \Rightarrow m_1 \ge 0$ ; consequently

 $D \cdot D = n \cdot m_1^2 + 2m_1 m_2 \ge 0.$ 

From this it follows that  $E_{\infty}$  is the only irreducible curve on  $S_n$  with negative self-intersection: for  $n \neq 0$ , then,  $S_n$  is the unique  $\mathbb{P}^1$ -bundle over  $\mathbb{P}^1$  having an irreducible curve of self-intersection -n. In particular, we see that the spaces  $\{S_n\}_{n\geq 0}$  are all distinct as abstract compact complex manifolds.

Note that the blow-up  $\tilde{\mathbb{P}}^2$  of  $\mathbb{P}^2$  at a point  $p \in \mathbb{P}^2$  is an  $S_n$ : the proper transforms  $\tilde{L}_{\lambda}$  of the pencil of lines  $L_{\lambda} \subset \mathbb{P}^2$  through p form a pencil of disjoint irreducible rational curves on  $\tilde{\mathbb{P}}^2$ . Since the exceptional divisor E of the blow-up has self-intersection -1,

$$\tilde{\mathbb{P}}^2 \cong S_1$$
.

To determine the class of the canonical bundle K of  $S_n$ , note that by the adjunction formula,

$$0 = \pi(E_0) = \frac{E_0 \cdot E_0 + K \cdot E_0}{2} + 1$$
$$\Rightarrow K \cdot E_0 = -n - 2$$

and

$$0 = \pi(C) = \frac{C \cdot C + C \cdot K}{2} + 1$$
$$\Rightarrow K \cdot C = -2.$$

Thus if  $K = m_1 E_0 + m_2 C$ ,  $K \cdot C = -2$  implies that  $m_1 = -2$ , and  $E_0 \cdot K = -n$ -2 implies that  $m_2 = n - 2$ ; i.e.,

$$K = -2E_0 + (n-2)C.$$

Finally, we would like to relate the surfaces  $S_n$  to one another geometrically. To do this, let  $x \in S_n$  be any point not on  $E_{\infty}$ , say  $x \in C_{\lambda}$ . Blow up x to obtain a surface  $\tilde{S}_n \xrightarrow{\pi_1} S_n$ ; the proper transform  $\tilde{C}_{\lambda}$  of  $C_{\lambda}$  will then have self-intersection -1 and can be blown down. If  $\tilde{S}_n \xrightarrow{\pi_2} S$  is the blowingdown map, we notice that the curves  $\{\pi_2(\pi_1^*(C_{\lambda}))\}_{\lambda}$  form a pencil of irreducible rational curves on S with self-intersection 0, and hence S is again a ruled surface. Moreover, since  $\pi_1^* E_{\infty} \cdot \tilde{C}_{\lambda_0} = 1$ ,

$$\pi_2 \pi_1^* E_{\infty} \cdot \pi_2 \pi_1^* E_{\infty} = E_{\infty} \cdot E_{\infty} + 1 = -n + 1,$$

i.e., S contains an irreducible curve of self-intersection -n+1, and hence S is biholomorphic to  $S_{n-1}$ . As Figure 5 attempts to show, the image  $\pi_2(E_x) \subset S$  of the exceptional curve  $E_x$  of  $\pi_1$  becomes an element of the pencil  $\pi_2 \pi_1^* C_\lambda$ , while  $\tilde{E}_0^{(2)} = \pi_2 \pi_1^* E_0$  is the curve corresponding to a section  $\tau$  of  $H^{n-1}$  with a single pole; the role of  $E_0$  is taken over by  $\pi_2 \pi_1^* E_\sigma$  for some  $E_\sigma$  passing through x. To obtain  $S_{n+1}$  from  $S_n$ , conversely, we blow up a point x on  $E_\infty$  and blow down the proper transform of the curve  $C_\lambda$ through x. We have seen this process once before, when we showed that  $S_0 = \mathbb{P}^1 \times \mathbb{P}^1$  could be obtained by blowing up a point  $q \notin E$  on the blow-up  $\tilde{\mathbb{P}}^2 = S_1$  of  $\mathbb{P}^2$  at a point p, and blowing down the proper transform of the line  $\overline{pq}$ .

The proof of Noether's lemma is at last complete: since the surfaces  $S_n$  are all obtained from one another by blowing up and down, and since  $S_0 = \mathbb{P}^1 \times \mathbb{P}^1$  and  $S_1$  are rational, it follows that all the surfaces  $S_n$  are rational.

## The General Rational Surface

Having given a fairly thorough account of the rational ruled surfaces  $S_n$ , we may now complete our picture of rational surfaces in general with the

**Theorem.** Every rational surface is the blow-up of  $\mathbb{P}^2$  or  $S_n$ .

**Proof.** We begin by making two observations. First, we claim that any surface S with a pencil |C| of irreducible rational curves is either  $\mathbb{P}^2$  or  $S_n$ . This is not hard: as we have seen, if we blow up the base points of the pencil |C|, we obtain a surface  $\tilde{S} \rightarrow S$  with a pencil of disjoint irreducible



Figure 5

rational curves;  $\tilde{S}$  must then be a rational ruled surface. But  $b_2(S_n)=2$ , and since the second Betti number increases by 1 every time we blow up, it follows that either S is rational ruled, or  $b_2(S)=1$ . In the latter case, since S is rational, we have

$$b_1(S) = b_3(S) = 0;$$

moreover,  $P_n(S) = H^0(S, \mathcal{O}(K^n)) = 0$  for all *n* implies that  $K_S$  is not positive. By the lemma at the end of the discussion on cubic surfaces, then, we find that  $S \cong \mathbb{P}^2$ .

Our second point is more obvious. Suppose C is a curve on an algebraic surface S, L a positive line bundle, and  $C \cdot L = n$ . Then C cannot be linearly equivalent to a sum of more than n effective divisors  $D_i$ : if  $C = \sum_{i=1}^{n+1} D_i$ , we would have  $L \cdot C = \sum L \cdot D_i \ge n+1$ .

Now let S be any rational surface,  $\{C_{\lambda}\}$  a pencil of rational curves on S, not all reducible. We want to show that either

- 1. S can be blown down; or
- 2. S is rational ruled or  $\mathbb{P}^2$ .

Since any surface can be blown down only finitely many times, this will suffice to prove the theroem.

If all the curves  $C_{\lambda}$  on S are irreducible, then by the above argument we are done. Suppose then that  $C_0$  is reducible and write

$$C_0 = \sum_{\nu=1}^{k} a_{\nu} C_{\nu}, \qquad a_{\nu} > 0.$$

We note first that all the curves  $C_{\nu}$  must be rational. This follows from writing

$$0 = \pi(C_{\lambda}) = \frac{\left(\sum a_{\nu}C_{\nu}\right) \cdot \left(\sum a_{\nu}C_{\nu}\right) + K_{S} \cdot \left(\sum a_{\nu}C_{\nu}\right)}{2} + 1$$
  
=  $\frac{1}{2} \left[ \left(\sum (a_{\nu} - 1)C_{\nu}\right) \cdot \left(\sum a_{\nu}C_{\nu}\right) + \sum_{\nu \neq \nu'} a_{\nu'}C_{\nu} \cdot C_{\nu'} + \sum_{\nu} a_{\nu}C_{\nu} \cdot C_{\nu} + \sum a_{\nu} \cdot K_{S} \cdot C_{\nu} + 2 \right]$   
=  $\frac{1}{2} \left(\sum (a_{\nu} - 1)C_{\nu}\right) \cdot \left(\sum a_{\nu}C_{\nu}\right) + \sum a_{\nu}\pi(C_{\nu}) + \sum_{\nu \neq \nu'} a_{\nu'}C_{\nu} \cdot C_{\nu'} - (k-1).$ 

 $C_{\nu} \cdot (\sum a_{\nu}C_{\nu}) = C_{\nu} \cdot C_{\lambda} \ge 0$ , so the first term is nonnegative; since  $C_0$  is connected,  $\sum_{\nu \neq \nu'} C_{\nu'} \cdot C_{\nu'} \ge k - 1$  and so the third term is also nonnegative. It follows that  $\sum a_{\nu}\pi(C_{\nu})=0$ , and hence  $\pi(C_{\nu})=0$ . Since  $C_{\lambda} \cdot C_{\lambda} \ge 0$ , by the adjunction formula

$$0 = \pi(C_{\lambda}) = \frac{C_{\lambda} \cdot C_{\lambda} + K_{S} \cdot C_{\lambda}}{2} + 1,$$

we see that  $K_S \cdot C_{\lambda} < 0$ , hence  $K_S \cdot C_{\nu_0} < 0$  for some  $\nu_0$ . Now if  $C_{\nu_0} \cdot C_{\nu_0} < 0$ , it follows that  $C_{\nu_0} \cdot C_{\nu_0} = C_{\nu_0} \cdot K = -1$  and hence  $C_{\nu_0}$  can be blown down; in this case we are done. Suppose on the other hand  $C_{\nu_0} \cdot C_{\nu_0} \ge 0$ ; then, since S is rational,  $\chi(0_S) = 1$ , and by Riemann Roch,

$$h^{0}(C_{\nu_{0}}) + h^{0}(K_{S} - C_{\nu_{0}}) \ge 1 + \frac{C_{\nu_{0}} \cdot C_{\nu_{0}} - C_{\nu_{0}} \cdot K_{S}}{2} > 1.$$

But  $h^0(K_s) = 0$  implies  $h^0(K_s - C_{\nu_0}) = 0$  and therefore  $h^0(C_{\nu_0}) > 1$ , i.e.,  $C_{\nu_0}$  is itself an element of a pencil of rational curves, which we will denote  $\{C_{\lambda}^1\}$ .

If all the curves  $C_{\lambda}^{1}$  are irreducible, we are done; if not, let  $C_{0}^{1}$  be a reducible element of  $\{C_{\lambda}^{1}\}$  and write

$$C_0^1 = \sum a_\nu^1 \cdot C_\nu^1.$$

Again,  $\pi(C_{\lambda}^{1})=0$  implies  $K \cdot C_{\lambda}^{1} < 0$ , so  $K \cdot C_{\nu_{0}}^{1} < 0$  for some  $C_{\nu_{0}}^{1}$ , and either  $C_{\nu_{0}}^{1}$  can be blown down or  $C_{\nu_{0}}^{1}$  is itself an element of a pencil of rational curves  $\{C_{\lambda}^{2}\}$ . If S has no exceptional curves and is not  $\mathbb{P}^{2}$  or  $S_{n}$ , we can continue to generate new pencils in this way. But after n steps we can write

$$C_{\lambda} = \sum_{\nu \neq \nu_0} C_{\nu} + \sum_{\nu \neq \nu_0} C_{\nu}^1 + \cdots + \sum C_{\nu}^n,$$

and so eventually either every element of the pencil we obtain will be irreducible or S will contain an exceptional curve. Q.E.D.

## Surfaces of Minimal Degree

In Section 3 of Chapter 1 we showed that the smallest possible degree of an irreducible, nondegenerate variety  $M \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  of dimension m is n-m+1. We can now describe exactly the surfaces that achieve this minimal degree. We will start by constructing some such surfaces, and then show that all surfaces of minimal degree may be obtained in this way.

Consider the linear system  $|E_0 + kC|$  on the rational ruled surface  $S_n = \mathbb{P}(H^n \oplus \mathbb{C})$ . If  $\sigma$  is any meromorphic section of  $H^n$  having exactly k poles, then, as we have seen, the corresponding curve

$$E_{\sigma} = \sigma(\mathbb{P}^1) \subset S_n$$

is homologous, hence linearly equivalent, to  $E_0 + kC$ . Conversely, suppose D is any irreducible curve linearly equivalent to  $E_0 + kC$ . Then D meets each fiber C of the projection map  $S_n \xrightarrow{\pi} \mathbb{P}^1$  exactly once, and away from the k points  $\mu_1, \ldots, \mu_k \in \mathbb{P}^1$  over which D meets  $E_\infty$  we can define a section  $\sigma$  of  $H^n$  by

$$\overline{(\sigma(\mu),1)}=D\cap C_{\mu}.$$

 $\sigma$  then extends to a global meromorphic section of  $H^n$ , having poles at  $\mu_1, \ldots, \mu_k$ , such that  $D = E_{\sigma}$ .

#### **RATIONAL SURFACES I**

Note in particular that the linear system  $|E_0 + kC|$  has no base points; we denote the corresponding map  $\iota_{E_0+kC}$  by  $\varphi_{k,n}$ .

To specify a global meromorphic section of  $\sigma$  having k poles, we have to specify first its polar divisor  $(\sigma)_{\infty} = \mu_1 + \cdots + \mu_k$ —involving k degrees of freedom—and then specify  $\sigma$  as an element of the vector space  $H^0(\mathbb{P}^1, \mathcal{O}(H^n + \mu_1 + \cdots + \mu_k))$ —involving  $h^0(H^n + \mu_1 + \cdots + \mu_k) = n + k + 1$ degrees of freedom. Thus we may expect that the linear system  $|E_0 + kC|$ is at least k + (n + k + 1) = (n + 2k + 1)-dimensional. The Riemann-Roch theorem confirms our guess: since  $h^0(K_{S_n}) = 0$ ,  $h^2(E_0 + kC) = h^0(K_{S_n} - E_0 - kC) = 0$ , and we have

$$h^{0}(E_{0}+kC) \ge 1 + \frac{(E_{0}+kC) \cdot (E_{0}+kC) - (E_{0}+kC) \cdot (-2E_{0}+(n-2)C)}{2}$$
  
= 1 +  $\frac{n+2k+2n+2k-n+2}{2}$   
= n + 2k + 2.

But now  $\varphi_{k,n}$  maps  $S_n$  into projective space of dimension  $h^0(E_0 + kC) - 1$  as a nondegenerate surface of degree

$$(E_0 + kC) \cdot (E_0 + kC) = n + 2k,$$

and so  $h^0(E_0 + kC) - 1 \le n + 2k + 1$ . Thus equality must hold, and we see that the image  $S_{k,n}$  of  $S_n$  under  $\varphi_{k,n}$  is a surface of minimal degree n + 2k in  $\mathbb{P}^{n+2k+1}$ .

We can give a nice description of the surfaces  $S_{k,n}$  as follows: recall first that

$$E_0 \cdot (E_0 + kC) = n + k,$$
  

$$E_\infty \cdot (E_0 + kC) = k,$$
  

$$C \cdot (E_0 + kC) = 1.$$

In fact, we see from the correspondence between irreducible curves  $E_{\sigma} \in |E_0 + kC|$  and meromorphic sections  $\sigma$  of  $H^n$  having k poles that the restrictions of  $|E_0 + kC|$  to the curves  $E_0$ ,  $E_{\infty}$ , and  $C \cong \mathbb{P}^1$  are the complete linear systems  $|H_{\mathbf{p}^{1+k}}^{n+k}|$ ,  $|H_{\mathbf{p}^{1}}^{k}|$ , and  $|H_{\mathbf{p}^{1}}|$ , respectively: given any collection of points  $\mu_1, \ldots, \mu_{n+k}, \nu_1, \ldots, \nu_k \in \mathbb{P}^1$  we can always find a meromorphic section  $\sigma$  of  $H^n$  with

$$(\sigma)_0 = \sum \mu_i, \qquad (\sigma)_\infty = \sum \nu_i;$$

likewise, given any point  $\overline{(\xi, 1)} \in C_{\lambda}$ , we can find  $\sigma$  with  $\sigma(\lambda) = \xi$ . Thus:

1. The image  $D_0$  of  $E_0$  under  $\varphi_{k,n}$  is a rational normal curve in some linear subspace  $V_{n+k} \subset \mathbb{P}^{n+2k+1}$ .

2. The image  $D_{\infty}$  of  $E_{\infty}$  under  $\varphi_{k,n}$  is a rational normal curve in some linear subspace  $V_k \subset \mathbb{P}^{n+2k+1}$ .

3. The image  $L_{\lambda}$  of the curves  $C_{\lambda}$  under  $\varphi_{k,n}$  are straight lines meeting  $D_0$  and  $D_{\infty}$ . Note that  $S_{k,n}$  thus lies in the linear span of  $V_k$  and  $V_{n+k}$ , so

that these subspaces are necessarily complementary (i.e., disjoint) in  $\mathbb{P}^{n+2k+1}$ 

The surface  $S_{k,n}$  consists of the union of the straight lines joining points p on the rational normal curve  $D_0 \subset V_{n+k}$  with corresponding points  $\psi(p)$  on the rational normal curve  $D_{\infty} \subset V_k$ .

Conversely, suppose that  $V_k, V_{n+k}$  are complementary linear subspaces in  $\mathbb{P}^{n+2k+1}$ ,  $D_{\infty}$  and  $D_0$  rational normal curves in  $V_k$  and  $V_{n+k}$ , respectively, and  $\psi: D_0 \to D_{\infty}$  an isomorphism between the two curves. For each point  $\mu \in D_0$ , let  $L_{\mu}$  be the line  $\overline{\mu, \psi(\mu)}$  in  $\mathbb{P}^{n+2k+1}$ , and let

$$S = \bigcup_{\mu \in D_0} L_{\mu}$$

be the corresponding surface. To compute the degree of S, note that the generic hyperplane  $H \subset \mathbb{P}^{n+2k+1}$  containing  $D_{\infty}$  meets  $D_0$  transversely in deg  $D_0 = n+k$  points  $\mu_1, \ldots, \mu_{n+k}$ ; we then have

$$H \cap S = D_{\infty} + L_{\mu_1} + \cdots + L_{\mu_{n+1}},$$

all components occurring with multiplicity 1. Therefore

$$\deg S = \deg H \cap S = n + 2k,$$

and S is a surface of minimal degree.

Now the lines  $\{L_{\mu}\}$  are disjoint: If  $L_{\mu}$  met  $L_{\mu'}$ , the 2-plane spanned by  $L_{\mu}$ and  $L_{\mu'}$  in  $\mathbb{P}^{n+2k+1}$  would have to meet  $V_{n+k}$  in the line  $\overline{\mu\mu'}$  and  $V_k$  in the line  $\overline{\psi(\mu), \psi(\mu')}$ , so that  $V_k$  and  $V_{n-k}$  would intersect. Thus the map

$$S \xrightarrow{\pi} D_0 \cong \mathbb{P}^1$$

sending  $L_{\mu}$  to  $\mu$  expresses S as a rational ruled surface. To determine which rational ruled surface S is, consider again a hyperplane section  $D = H \cdot S = D_{\infty} + L_{\mu_1} + \cdots + L_{\mu_{n+k}}$  above. We have

$$n + 2k = D \cdot D$$
  
=  $D_{\infty} \cdot D_{\infty} + 2D_{\infty} \cdot \left(\sum L_{\mu_{i}}\right).$ 

But each line  $L_{\mu_i}$  meets  $D_{\infty}$  transversely (otherwise it would lie in  $V_k$ ), and so

$$D_{\infty}\cdot\left(\sum L_{\mu_i}\right)=n+k,$$

and hence

$$D_{\infty} \cdot D_{\infty} = -n,$$
$$S \cong S_n$$

so
with  $D_{\infty}$  corresponding to  $E_{\infty}$ . Moreover, the hyperplane section of S is

$$D = D_{\infty} + L_{\mu_1} + \dots + L_{\mu_{n+k}}$$
$$\sim E_{\infty} + (n+k)C$$
$$\sim E_0 + kC,$$

so that indeed  $S = S_{k,n}$ .

The surfaces  $S_{k,n}$  are called *rational normal scrolls*. Note that in case n > 0 the curve  $D_{\infty} \subset S_{k,n}$  is unique; it is called the *directrix* of  $S_{k,n}$ .

Now we can apply our theorem on rational surfaces to prove the

**Proposition.** Every nondegenerate irreducible surface of degree m-1 in  $\mathbb{P}^m$  is either a rational normal scroll or the Veronese surface  $\iota_{2H}(\mathbb{P}^2) \subset \mathbb{P}^5$ .

**Proof.** Note first that if S is an irreducible surface of degree m-1 in  $\mathbb{P}^m$ , then any line L meeting S in three or more points must lie in S. To see this, suppose that L meets S in three points  $p_1, p_2, p_3$  but does not lie in S. The points of intersection of S with a generic (m-2)-plane  $V_{m-2}$  containing L span  $V_{m-2}$ , and so  $V_{m-2} \cap S$  must contain at least m-3 points  $q_1, \ldots, q_{m-3}$  lying outside L—but  $\#(V_{m-2} \cdot S) = m-1$  and so it follows that  $V_{m-2}$  has a curve in common with S. The image  $\pi_L(S)$  of S under projection from L into an (m-2)-plane  $W_{m-2}$  thus meets every (m-4)-plane in  $W_{m-2}$  in a curve, and so has dimension 3, an absurdity.

In particular, we see that if S has a singular point p, then for any point  $q \in S$  the line  $\overline{pq}$  must lie in S. S must therefore be the cone  $\bigcup_{q \in C} \overline{pq}$  through p over any hyperplane section  $C = S \cap H$  of S not containing p. Now C is nondegenerate and irreducible, since S is, and has degree m-1 in  $H \cong \mathbb{P}^{m-1}$ , hence is a rational normal curve. Thus  $S = S_{0,m-1}$  is the cone over a rational normal curve.

The argument for S smooth is by induction. The result clearly holds for m=3: as we have seen, the smooth quadric surface in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  is just the image  $S_{1,0}$  of  $S_0 = \mathbb{P}^1 \times \mathbb{P}^1$ . Suppose the result is proved for all  $m \le m_0, m_0 \ge 4$ , and let S be a smooth irreducible nondegenerate surface of degree m-1 in  $\mathbb{P}^m$ . Assume first that S contains only finitely many lines. A generic point p of S will then lie on no lines on S, and since any line meeting S three times lies on S, it follows that no two points of S are collinear with p. This means that the projection map

$$\pi_n: S \to \mathbb{P}^{m-1}$$

gives an embedding of the blow-up  $\tilde{S}$  of S at p as a surface of degree m-2 in  $\mathbb{P}^{m-1}$ . By induction hypothesis, then, we see that

- 1. S is rational; and
- 2.  $\chi(S) = \chi(\tilde{S}) 1 \leq 3.$

But we have seen that the only rational surface of Euler characteristic 3 is  $\mathbb{P}^2$ ; so  $S \cong \mathbb{P}^2$ . Now, any base-point-free linear system on  $\mathbb{P}^2$  has degree  $k^2$  and dimension at most ((k+1)(k+2)/2)-1 for some k, and so the only embedding of  $\mathbb{P}^2$  as a surface of minimal degree is that given by the complete linear system of conics; thus S must be the Veronese surface.

Suppose now that S does contain in irreducible one-parameter family  $\{L_{\mu}\}_{\mu \in C}$  of lines. Note first that two generic lines in the family must be disjoint: if every two lines met, then every three lines would either lie in a plane—in which case every line in that plane would meet S three times and so lie in S—or meet in a point, with independent directions—impossible since S is assumed smooth. Set b = [m/2] and choose b lines  $L_1, \ldots, L_b$  of the family.  $L_1, \ldots, L_b$  together span at most an (m-1)-plane; take H a hyperplane containing  $L_1, \ldots, L_b$  and consider the intersection  $H \cdot S$ . Since H has intersection number 1 with a line, there must be a unique irreducible component of the divisor  $H \cdot S$  having intersection number 1 with  $L_{\mu}$ ; call this curve  $D_{\infty}$ . The remaining components of  $H \cdot S$ , having intersection number 0 with  $L_{\mu}$ , must be themselves lines of the family; thus we can write

$$H \cdot S = D_{\infty} + L_1 + \cdots + L_b + L_{b+1} + \cdots + L_c.$$

Consider the curve  $D_{\infty}$ . By the above,  $D_{\infty}$  has degree k = m - c - 1. On the other hand, the linear span of  $D_{\infty}$  must be a least a k-plane: otherwise, for any m-k points  $p_1, \ldots, p_{m-k}$  of  $S - D_{\infty}$  we could find a hyperplane H' containing  $D_{\infty}$  and the points  $p_1, \ldots, p_{m-k}$ , and hence also the lines of the family passing through  $p_1, \ldots, p_{m-k}$ ; the degree of  $H' \cdot S$  would then be at least m, which is impossible. Thus  $D_{\infty}$  spans a k-plane, i.e.,  $D_{\infty}$  is a rational normal curve.

Now let  $L_1, \ldots, L_k$  be any lines of the family.  $L_1, \ldots, L_k$  span at most a (2k-1)-plane in  $\mathbb{P}^m$  (note that since  $c \ge b = \lfloor m/2 \rfloor$ , k = m - c - 1 must be strictly less than m/2, so  $L_1, \ldots, L_k$  all lie in a proper subspace of  $\mathbb{P}^m$ ) which intersects the linear span  $\overline{D}_{\infty}$  in at least the (k-1)-plane spanned by the points of intersection  $L_1 \cdot D_{\infty}, \ldots, L_k \cdot D_{\infty}$ . In fact, the span of the lines  $L_i$  cannot contain  $D_{\infty}$ : if it did, for any m-2k points  $p_1, \ldots, p_{m-2k} \in S - D_{\infty}$   $- \bigcup L_i$ , the lines  $L_i$  and the points  $p_i$  would all lie in a hyperplane, which would then contain the curve  $D_{\infty}$ , the k lines  $L_i$ , and the m-2k lines of the family passing through the points  $p_i$ —altogether a curve of degree m. Thus we can find a hyperplane H in  $\mathbb{P}^m$  containing the lines  $L_1, \ldots, L_k$  but not  $D_{\infty}$ .

Again, the hyperplane section  $H \cdot S$  will contain one component having intersection number 1 with  $L_{\mu}$ ; call this curve  $D_0$ . Note that

$$D_0 \cdot D_\infty = (H \cdot S - L_1 - \dots - L_k) \cdot D_\infty = 0$$

so  $D_0$  and  $D_{\infty}$  will be disjoint. Since every line  $L_{\mu}$  meets both  $D_0$  and  $D_{\infty}$ ,

S lies in the linear span of  $D_0$  and  $D_{\infty}$ , so  $D_0$  must span at least an (m-k-1)-plane; on the other hand,

$$\deg D_0 \leq \deg(H \cdot S - L_1 - \dots - L_k) = m - k - 1$$

and it follows that  $D_0$  is a rational normal curve of degree k, in a k-plane complementary to the span of  $D_{\infty}$ . Thus S is the rational normal scroll  $S_{k,m-2k-1}$ , and the result is proved. Q.E.D.

The reader may find it amusing to verify directly what was in effect proved on p. 520: that the image of  $S_{k,n}$  under projection from a point lying off the directrix  $D_{\infty} \subset S_{k,n}$  is  $S_{k,n-1}$ , while the image of  $S_{k,n}$  under projection from a point  $q \in D_{\infty}$  is  $S_{k-1,n+1}$ .

# **Curves of Maximal Genus**

We gave, in the section on linear systems on curves, Castelnuovo's upper bound on the genus of an irreducible nondegenerate curve B of degree d in  $\mathbb{P}^n$ . Briefly, we showed that if D was the hyperplane divisor of  $B \subset \mathbb{P}^n$ , then

$$h^{0}(kD) - h^{0}((k-1)D) \begin{cases} \ge k(n-1) + 1, & k \le m = \left[\frac{d-1}{n-1}\right], \\ = d, & k \ge m \end{cases}$$

leading directly to

(\*)  
$$\begin{cases} h^{0}(D) \ge n+1, \\ h^{0}(2D) \ge 3(n-1)+3, \\ \vdots \\ h^{0}((m+j)D) \le \frac{m(m+1)}{2}(n-1)+m+1+jd, \end{cases}$$

and the last equality, for  $j \gg 0$ , gives by Riemann-Roch

$$g(B) \leq m\left(d - \frac{m+1}{2}(n-2) - 1\right).$$
  
=  $\frac{m(m-1)}{2}(n-1) + m\varepsilon$  where  $d-1 = m(n-1) + \varepsilon$ .

We can now give a fairly complete description of those curves of degree d > 2n that achieve this bound—called *Castelnuovo curves*—and, in so doing, verify that the bound is indeed sharp for all d and n.

To begin with, we note that if  $C \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  is a Castelnuovo curve, equality must hold in all the inequalities above. In particular, we see that

$$h^0(C, \mathfrak{O}(2H)) = 3n;$$

and since  $h^0(\mathbb{P}^n, \mathcal{O}(2H)) = (n+1)(n+2)/2$ , this implies that

The linear system W of quadrics in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  containing C has dimension at least (n-1)(n-2)/2-1.

Since, moreover, no quadric containing C can contain a hyperplane, the restriction of W to a hyperplane  $\mathbb{P}^{n-1} \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  is injective; thus the linear system of quadrics in n-1 containing the points  $\Gamma = C \cap \mathbb{P}^{n-1}$  likewise has dimension at least (n-1)(n-2)/2-1. Inasmuch as the linear system of all quadrics in  $\mathbb{P}^{n-1}$  has dimension only n(n+1)/2-1, this means that

The points of a generic hyperplane section  $\Gamma = C \cap \mathbb{P}^{n-1}$  of C impose only 2n-1 conditions on quadrics.

Now this is certainly a very strong statement. As we saw in the original discussion of Castelnuovo's bound, any 2n-1 points in general position in  $\mathbb{P}^{n-1}$  must impose independent conditions on quadrics; here we have an arbitrary number  $d = \deg C$  of points imposing only this smallest possible number of conditions. Indeed, from our previous encounter with the phenomena of superabundance in the discussion of cubic surfaces, we may expect that the extreme failure of the points of  $\Gamma$  to impose independent conditions on quadrics should have strong geometric consequences. The problem is, it simply is not obvious how one should proceed from this hypothesis. To Castelnuovo, however, it must have been clear; after spending the first 30 pages of his original article arriving at this point, he draws the correct conclusion in a paragraph. The essential point seems to have been a familiarity with certain projective-geometric constructions called *Steiner constructions*, which we now describe.

## **Steiner Constructions**

Let  $p_1$  and  $p_2$  be points in the plane. Parameterize the two pencils  $\{L_1(\lambda)\}$ and  $\{L_2(\lambda)\}$  of lines through  $p_1$  and  $p_2$  respectively by  $\lambda \in \mathbb{P}^1$ , choosing the parameterizations so that the one line  $\overline{p_1 p_2}$  common to the two pencils corresponds to different values of  $\lambda$ —that is, so that  $L_1(\lambda) \neq L_2(\lambda)$  for all  $\lambda$ . Then the curve

$$C = \bigcup_{\lambda} L_1(\lambda) \cap L_2(\lambda)$$

is clearly irreducible and nondegenerate, containing the points  $p_1$  and  $p_2$ but not lying in the line  $\overline{p_1 p_2}$ . Its intersection with a general line  $L \subset \mathbb{P}^2$ consists of the fixed points of the automorphism of L sending the point

#### **RATIONAL SURFACES I**

 $L \cap L_1(\lambda)$  to  $L \cap L_2(\lambda)$ ; since there can be at most two such fixed points it follows that C is a conic curve.

Note that given three additional points  $p_3$ ,  $p_4$ , and  $p_5$  in the plane, no two collinear with either  $p_1$  or  $p_2$ , we may choose our parameterizations of the pencils  $L_1$  and  $L_2$  so that  $L_1(0)$  and  $L_2(0)$  both contain  $p_3$ ,  $L_1(1)$  and  $L_2(1)$  contain  $p_4$ , and  $L_1(\infty)$  and  $L_2(\infty)$  contain  $p_5$ . If in addition we assume that  $p_3$ ,  $p_4$ , and  $p_5$  lie off the line  $\overline{p_1 p_2}$  and are not all three collinear, then these parameterizations satisfy our requirement that the line  $\overline{p_1 p_2}$  correspond to different  $\lambda$  in the two pencils. If indeed  $\overline{p_1 p_2} = L_1(\lambda_0) = L_2(\lambda_0)$ , then the automorphism of the line  $L = \overline{p_3 p_4}$  taking  $L \cap L_1(\lambda)$  to  $L \cap L_2(\lambda)$  would fix the three points  $p_3$ ,  $p_4$ , and  $L \cap \overline{p_1 p_2}$ , and so would be the identity; we would then have

$$p_5 = L_1(\infty) \cap L_2(\infty) = L_1(\infty) \cap L \in L.$$

We see, accordingly, that we may construct a smooth conic through any five points in the plane, no three collinear.

Classically, the common parameterization of the two pencils  $L_1$  and  $L_2$ was given geometrically by choosing two auxiliary lines  $M_1$  and  $M_2$  and an auxiliary point  $q \notin M_1, M_2$ , and for each line  $M(\lambda)$  through q letting  $L_1(\lambda)$ be the line joining  $p_1$  and the point  $M_1 \cap M(\lambda)$ ,  $L_2(\lambda)$  the line joining  $p_2$  and  $M_2 \cap M(\lambda)$ . Thus, for example, to construct the conic through  $p_1, \ldots, p_5$  one could take

$$M_1 = \overline{p_3 p_4}, \qquad M_2 = \overline{p_3 p_5}, \qquad q = \overline{p_1 p_5} \cap \overline{p_2 p_4}.$$

This construction may be generalized to higher dimensional space in many ways, two of which are the following:

1. If  $V_1, V_2$  are two (n-2)-planes in  $\mathbb{P}^n$ , we may choose any parameterization of the two pencils of hyperplanes  $\{H_1(\lambda)\}$  and  $\{H_2(\lambda)\}$  through  $V_1$  and  $V_2$  respectively such that  $H_1(\lambda) \neq H_2(\lambda)$  for all  $\lambda$ , and consider the locus

$$Q = \bigcup_{\lambda} H_{\mathfrak{l}}(\lambda) \cap H_{2}(\lambda).$$

As in the previous construction, Q is readily seen to be an irreducible, nondegenerate hypersurface, and hence a quadric, intersecting a general line  $L \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  in the fixed points of the automorphism of L sending  $L \cap H_1(\lambda)$ to  $L \cap H_2(\lambda)$ . In the terminology of Section 1 of Chapter 6, Q is a quadric of rank either 3 or 4, with vertex  $V_1 \cap V_2$ .

2. Let  $p_1, \ldots, p_n$  be linearly independent points in  $\mathbb{P}^n$ , and let  $\{H_i(\lambda)\}$  be the pencil of hyperplanes containing the (n-2)-plane  $V_i$  spanned by  $p_1, \ldots, \hat{p_i}, \ldots, p_n$ ; choose the parameterizations so the one hyperplane  $V = \overline{p_1, \ldots, p_n}$  common to all the pencils corresponds to *n* different values of  $\lambda$ . Then for each  $\lambda$ , the planes  $H_1(\lambda), \ldots, H_n(\lambda)$  meet only in a point: if none

of the planes  $H_i(\lambda)$  are equal to V then the intersection  $H_1(\lambda) \cap \ldots \cap H_n(\lambda)$ cannot meet V and so must be a point; while if  $H_i(\lambda) = V$  then  $H_i(\lambda) \cap$  $H_i(\lambda)$  is just  $V_i$ , and the intersection  $H_1(\lambda) \cap \ldots \cap H_n(\lambda) = p_i$ . Thus the curve

$$C = \bigcup_{\lambda} H_1(\lambda) \cap \ldots \cap H_n(\lambda)$$

is irreducible; and as before it is nondegenerate, containing the points  $p_1, \ldots, p_n$  but not lying in the hyperplane V they span. Its degree must therefore be at least n; and since its intersection with a general hyperplane  $H \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  consists of the fixed points of the automorphism of H sending the point  $H \cap H_1(\lambda) \cap \ldots \cap H_{n-1}(\lambda)$  to  $H \cap H_2(\lambda) \cap \ldots \cap H_n(\lambda)$ —that is, the eigenspaces of the corresponding linear transformation of H—we see that the degree of C must be exactly n, that is, C is a rational normal curve.

Note that if we set

$$Q_{ij} = \bigcup_{\lambda} H_i(\lambda) \cap H_j(\lambda)$$

then C will be the intersection of the quadrics  $Q_{ii}$ ; thus we see that

# A rational normal curve is cut out by quadrics.

Now, choose three additional points  $p_{n+1}$ ,  $p_{n+2}$ , and  $p_{n+3}$  such that the points  $p_1, \ldots, p_{n+3}$  are in general position. As in the construction of the plane conic, then, we can choose our parameterizations of the pencils  $H_i$  so that

$$p_{n+1} \in H_i(0), \quad p_{n+2} \in H_i(1), \quad p_{n+3} \in H_i(\infty)$$

for all *i*. This choice satisfies our requirement. If for some  $\lambda \in \mathbb{P}^1$  we had  $H_i(\lambda) = H_j(\lambda) = V$ , the automorphism of the line  $L = \overline{p_{n+1}p_{n+2}}$  sending  $L \cap H_i(\lambda)$  to  $L \cap H_j(\lambda)$  would fix the points  $p_{n+1}$ ,  $p_{n+2}$  and  $L \cap V$ , and so would be the identity;  $H_i(\infty) \cap H_j(\infty)$  would then meet L and so the n+1 points  $p_1, \ldots, \hat{p_i}, \ldots, \hat{p_j}, \ldots, p_n, p_{n+1}, p_{n+2}$ , and  $p_{n+3}$  would all lie in a hyperplane. Having chosen our parameterizations in this way, we then see that all the points  $p_1, \ldots, p_{n+3}$  will lie on C; thus we can find a rational normal curve in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  containing any n+3 points in general position. Indeed, such a curve is unique: if D is another rational normal curve containing  $p_1, \ldots, p_{n+3}$ , then each hyperplane  $H_i(\lambda)$  will meet D in  $p_1, \ldots, \hat{p_i}, \ldots, p_n$  and one more point, which we may denote  $q_i(\lambda)$ . But now the automorphism  $\phi_{ij}$  of D sending  $q_i(\lambda) = H_1(\lambda) \cap \ldots \cap H_n(\lambda)$  and correspondingly D = C. In sum, then,

Through any n+3 points in general position in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  there passes a unique rational normal curve.

We note in passing some of the other variations on the theme of Steiner constructions. For example, we may take three nets of planes in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  and parameterize each by  $\lambda \in \mathbb{P}^2$ ; the union of the intersection of corresponding planes will then be a cubic surface. One can also take two pencils of planes in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  parameterized by  $\lambda \in \mathbb{P}^1$  and a correspondence  $T: \mathbb{P}^1 \rightarrow \mathbb{P}^1$ , and take the union of corresponding pairs of planes. If T has bidegree (1,2) the resulting surface will be a cubic surface is a quartic with two double lines; both of these surfaces will be discussed in Section 6 of this chapter.

Now we can without difficulty prove

**Castelnuovo's Lemma.** A collection  $p_1, \ldots, p_d$  of  $d \ge 2n+3$  points in general position in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  which impose only 2n+1 conditions on quadrics lies on a rational normal curve.

**Proof.** First note that, since any 2n+1 points in general position in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  impose independent conditions on quadrics, any quadric containing 2n+1 of the points  $p_1, \ldots, p_d$  will contain them all. Now let  $\{H_i(\lambda)\}$  and  $\{H(\lambda)\}$  be the pencils of hyperplanes in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  through  $p_1, \ldots, \hat{p_i}, \ldots, p_n$  and  $p_{n+1}, \ldots, p_{2n-1}$ , respectively, parameterized so that

$$p_{2n} \in H_i(0), H(0); \quad p_{2n+1} \in H_i(1), H(1); \qquad p_{2n+2} \in H_i(\infty), H(\infty)$$

for all *i*. Then the quadrics

$$Q_i = \bigcup_{\lambda} H_i(\lambda) \cap H(\lambda),$$

containing the points  $p_1, \ldots, \hat{p_i}, \ldots, p_{2n+2}$  must contain the points  $p_{2n+3}, \ldots, p_d$  as well; that is, the remaining points  $p_{2n+3}, \ldots, p_d$  also lie on corresponding hyperplanes of the pencils  $H_i$ , and hence lie on the rational normal curve

$$C = \bigcup_{\lambda} H_1(\lambda) \cap \ldots \cap H_n(\lambda).$$

We have shown then that  $p_1, \ldots, p_n, p_{2n}, \ldots, p_d$  all lie on a rational normal curve, and hence after rearranging that any d-n+1>n+3 of the points  $p_1, \ldots, p_n$  do also; since a rational normal curve is determined by any n+3 points this implies that all the points  $p_1, \ldots, p_n$  lie on a rational normal curve. Q.E.D.

Returning to our Castelnuovo curve  $C \subset \mathbb{P}^n$ , it is now straightforward to describe C explicitly. As we have seen, the linear system W of quadrics in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  through C cuts out on a general hyperplane  $\mathbb{P}^{n-1} \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  a linear system of quadrics through the hyperplane section  $\Gamma = C \cap \mathbb{P}^{n-1}$  having codimension 2n-1 in the system of all quadrics in  $\mathbb{P}^{n-1}$ ; clearly these are all the quadrics containing  $\Gamma$ . Now, by Castelnuovo's lemma,  $\Gamma$  lies on a rational normal curve  $D \subset \mathbb{P}^{n-1}$ ; since  $\Gamma$  consists of  $d \ge 2n-1$  points, any quadric will contain  $\Gamma$  if and only if it contains D; and since a rational normal curve is cut out by quadrics it follows that the base locus of the linear system W intersects the hyperplane  $\mathbb{P}^{n-1}$  in the rational normal curve D. But then the base locus of W must be a surface of degree n-1 in  $\mathbb{P}^n$ ; so by our previous result,

A Castelnuovo curve lies on either a rational normal scroll or the Veronese surface.

It is easily checked that any smooth plane curve, mapped to  $\mathbb{P}^5$  via the Veronese map, is a Castelnuovo curve; in what follows we shall assume that C lies on a rational normal scroll  $S = S_{k,1}$ . We ask first for the homology class of the curve C on S; a priori we may write

$$C \sim aH + bL$$

where H and L are the classes of a hyperplane section of and line on S respectively. We have

$$d = \deg C = H \cdot C = a(n-1) + b$$

so b = d - a(n-1); and applying the adjunction formula,

$$g(C) \le (C) = \frac{C \cdot C + K_S \cdot C}{2} + 1$$
  
=  $\frac{(aH + (d - a(n - 1))L) \cdot ((a - 2)H + (d - (a - 1)(n - 1) - 2)L)}{2} + 1$   
=  $\frac{1}{2}(a(a - 2)(n - 1) + (a - 2)(d - a(n - 1)) + a(d - a(n - 1) + n - 3))$   
=  $\frac{(a - 1)(a - 2)}{2}(n - 1) + (a - 1)(d - (a - 1)(n - 1) - 1)$ 

This in fact achieves our bound exactly when a = m + 1, and, in case  $\varepsilon = 0$ , when a = m as well. We see, then, that the curve C must be smooth, and have either class  $(m+1)H - (n-2-\varepsilon)L$  in general or class mH + L when C=0. Another way to express this, since the linear series cut out on a rational normal scroll by hypersurfaces of degree m is complete for all m, is to say that C plus any  $n-2-\varepsilon$  lines of S form the complete intersection of S with a hypersurface of degree m+1 in  $\mathbb{P}^n$ , or, in the exceptional case, that C together with the directrix  $E_{\infty}$  of S and any n-k-2 lines of S form the complete intersection of I with a hypersurface of degree m+1.

Finally, to see that smooth irreducible curves with this homology class exist on the surface  $S = S_{k,1}$  (at least for some k), we simply write

$$(m+1)H - (n-2-\varepsilon)L = (m+1)E_0 + (m(n-k-1)-k+1+\varepsilon)L.$$

Since the coefficient of L can, by a suitable choice of k, be made positive, we see that the linear system  $|(m+1)H+(n-2-\varepsilon)L|$  on S has no base

# **RATIONAL SURFACES I**

points and so the generic element is smooth; since any two components of a reducible curve homologous to  $(m+1)H + (n-2-\varepsilon)L$  would meet, it follows that the generic element is irreducible as well.

Summing up, then, we can say that

The greatest possible genus of an irreducible nondegenerate curve C of degree d in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  is  $m(m-1)/2+m\varepsilon$ , where m=[(d-1)/(n-1)] and  $d-1=m(n-1)+\varepsilon$ . Moreover, any curve achieving this bound is either

1. Residual to either  $n-2-\varepsilon$  lines of n-k-2 lines plus the directrix in a complete intersection of a rational normal scroll  $S_{k,1} \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  with a hypersurface of degree m+1; or

2. A smooth curve on the Veronese surface in  $\mathbb{P}^5$ .

# The Enriques-Petri Theorem

Recall from our initial discussion of curves of maximal genus that the curves of degree d=2n in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  having maximal genus are just the canonical curves of genus g=n+1. Much of the preceding analysis of extremal curves of degree greater than 2n applies as well in this case: for  $C \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  a canonical curve, we have

$$h^{0}(L) = n + 1, \qquad h^{0}(2L) = 3n,$$

and so the linear system  $W \subset |2H|$  of quadrics in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  containing C again has dimension

dim 
$$W \ge \frac{1}{2}(n-1)(n-2) - 1$$
.

In addition, we see just as before that the restriction of W to a hyperplane is injective, and hence that the hyperplane section  $\Gamma = C \cap \mathbb{P}^{n-1}$  imposes only 2n-1 conditions on quadrics. At this point, our previous analysis breaks down: lacking 2n+1 points, we cannot apply Castelnuovo's argument to prove that the hyperplane section of C lies on a rational normal curve. If we hypothesize the existence of just one point of S not lying on C, however, Castelnuovo's argument is again in force. To see this, we need only prove a slight strengthening of the basic general position lemma of Section 3, Chapter 2:

**Basic Lemma II.** Let  $C \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  be any nondegenerate curve,  $p \in \mathbb{P}^n$  any point not lying on infinitely many chords of C. Then for H a generic hyperplane passing through p, the points

$$\{p\}\cup (H\cap C)$$

are in general position.

**Proof.** We first show that for a generic hyperplane H containing p, the point p is linearly independent from any n-1 points of  $H \cap C$ . This is

clear: by hypothesis, for generic H the projection map  $\pi_p$  of C from p onto a hyperplane  $\mathbb{P}^{n-1}$  is one-to-one on  $H \cap C$ , and for any n-1 points  $p_1, \ldots, p_{n-1} \in H \cap C$ , p will lie in the linear span of  $p_1, \ldots, p_{n-1}$  if and only if the points  $\{\pi_p(p_i)\}$  are linearly dependent in  $\mathbb{P}^{n-1}$ . But by our original basic lemma, the generic hyperplane in  $\mathbb{P}^{n-1}$  contains no such collection of points in  $\pi_n(C)$ .

To see that the generic H containing p will not contain n linearly dependent points of C, consider the incidence correspondence

$$I \subset C^n \times \mathbb{P}^{n*}$$

given by

$$I = \{(p_1, ..., p_n, H) : p_i \in H\}$$

and let  $J \subset I$  be given by

$$J = \left\{ (p_1, \dots, p_n, H) : \dim \overline{p_1, \dots, p_n} < n-1 \right\}.$$

The projection map

 $\pi_1: J \to C^n$ 

has fiber dimension at least 1. From the first half of our proof, moreover, we see that if every hyperplane through p contained n linearly dependent points  $p_1, \ldots, p_n$  of C, then for a generic such hyperplane H the points  $p_1, \ldots, p_n$  would uniquely determine H, so that the image  $\pi_1(J) \subset C^n$  would have dimension at least n-1. But then J would have dimension at least n, and since the projection

$$\pi_2: J \to \mathbb{P}^{n*}$$

is finite-to-one, this would imply that  $\pi_2(J) = \mathbb{P}^{n*}$ , i.e., that every hyperplane section of C contained n linearly dependent points, contradicting our first basic lemma. Q.E.D.

Now let  $C \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  again be a canonical curve,  $W \subset |2H|$  the linear system of quadrics through C, and suppose that the base locus S of W is not equal to C. If any point  $p \in S - C$  lay on a chord  $L = \overline{qr}$  of C the line L, meeting each quadric  $Q \in W$  in the three points q, r and p, would lie in Q and hence in S; it follows that we may choose a point  $p \in S - C$  not lying on infinitely many chords of C. By our basic lemma II, if H is a generic hyperplane through p the 2n+1 points

$$\{p\} \cup (H \cap C)$$

are in general position. But now the restriction  $W|_H$  to H of W is a linear system of quadrics of dimension at least  $\frac{1}{2}(n-1)(n-2)-1$  with base locus containing 2n+1 points in general position, and so by Castelnuovo's argument, the base locus  $S \cap H$  of  $W|_H$  must be a rational normal curve, hence S is a surface of minimal degree.

### **RATIONAL SURFACES I**

If S is the Veronese surface  $\iota_{2H}(\mathbb{P}^2) \subset \mathbb{P}^5$ , then clearly C is just a quintic plane curve. On the other hand, if S is one of the ruled surfaces  $S_{k,l}$ , then by the computation of p. 532, the curve C—having maximal genus—must be linearly equivalent to

$$(m+1)H - (n-2-\varepsilon)C = 3H - (n-3)C$$

since

$$m = \left[\frac{d-1}{n-1}\right] = \left[\frac{2n-1}{n-1}\right] = 2.$$

In particular, we see that C has intersection number 3 with each of the lines of the surface  $S_{k,l}$ . C is thus expressible as a 3-sheeted cover of  $\mathbb{P}^1$ ; such a curve is called *trigonal*.

Conversely, suppose the canonical curve  $C \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  is trigonal,  $\pi: C \to \mathbb{P}^1$  a threefold cover. Then the divisors  $\{\pi^{-1}(\lambda) = p_1^{\lambda} + p_2^{\lambda} + p_3^{\lambda}\}_{\lambda \in \mathbb{P}^1}$  form a linear system of degree 3 and dimension 1 on C; by the geometric version of Riemann-Roch (p. 248), it follows that the points  $p_1^{\lambda}$ ,  $p_2^{\lambda}$ , and  $p_3^{\lambda}$  are collinear for each  $\lambda$ . The line  $L_{\lambda} = \overline{p_1^{\lambda} p_2^{\lambda} p_3^{\lambda}}$  then meets every quadric Q containing C in three points, and so lies on Q; the surface

$$S' = \bigcup_{\lambda \in \mathbf{P}^1} L_{\lambda}$$

is contained in—hence equal to—the intersection of all quadrics containing C.

Similarly, if C is a plane quintic curve, then by the adjunction formula

$$K_C = \left[ 2H_{\mathbf{P}^2} \big|_C \right],$$

so that the canonical map on C is just the restriction to C of the Veronese map  $\iota_{2H}: \mathbb{P}^2 \to \mathbb{P}^5$ . In particular, if L is any line in  $\mathbb{P}^2$ ,  $\iota_{2H}(L)$  is a conic curve in  $\mathbb{P}^5$  meeting C in five points; as before, any quadric containing C will have to contain  $\iota_{2H}(L)$ . The intersection of the quadrics containing  $C \subset \mathbb{P}^5$  thus contains—hence equals—the Veronese surface.

Summarizing, we have proved\*

**Theorem (Enriques; Petri).** For  $C \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  any canonical curve, either

1. C is entirely cut out by quadric hypersurfaces; or

2. C is trigonal, in which case the intersection of all quadrics containing C is the rational normal scroll swept out by the trichords of C; or

3. C is a plane quintic, in which case the intersection of the quadrics containing C is the Veronese surface  $\iota_{2H}(\mathbb{P}^2) \subset \mathbb{P}^5$ , swept out by the conic curves through five coplanar points of C.

\*Cf. B. Saint-Donat, On Petri's Analysis of the linear system of quadrics through a canonical curve, *Math. Annalen*, Vol. 206 (1973), pp. 157–175.

Note that since the rational normal scrolls  $S_{k,l}$  (other than  $S_{0,1} \subset \mathbb{P}^3$ ) contain only one family of lines, a trigonal curve of genus  $g \ge 5$  can contain only one linear system of degree 3 and dimension 1.

# 4. RATIONAL SURFACES II

### The Castelnuovo-Enriques Theorem

Now that we have a fairly complete picture of rational surfaces, a natural question is whether we can characterize them by numerical birational invariants. Clearly, if S is rational,  $q(S) = p_g(S) = P_n(S) = 0$ ; we now prove a converse.

**Theorem of Castelnuovo-Enriques.** If S is an algebraic surface with  $q(S) = P_2(S) = 0$ , then S is rational.

**Proof.** First of all, we can blow down S to obtain a surface birational to S that does not contain any exceptional curves of the first kind; thus we may assume from the start that S contains no such curves.

To apply Noether's lemma we must show that S contains an irreducible curve C with  $\pi(C)=0$  and dim|C|>0. To begin with, we transpose the problem slightly: since  $P_2(S)=0$ , we have  $p_g(S)=0$ —a nontrivial section  $\sigma$ of  $K_S$  yields a nontrivial section  $\sigma \otimes \sigma$  of  $K_S^2$ —so

$$\chi(\mathfrak{O}_S) = 1 - q(S) + p_g(S) = 1.$$

Moreover, for any curve C on S,

$$h^{2}(C) = h^{0}(K_{S} - C) = 0,$$

and the Riemann-Roch formula tells us that

$$h^0(C) \ge \frac{C \cdot C - K \cdot C}{2} + 1.$$

Now if C is a rational curve and  $C \cdot C \ge 0$ , then by the adjunction formula  $K \cdot C \le -2$ ; thus  $h^0(C) \ge 2$  and dim $|C| \ge 1$ . It will suffice, then, to find an irreducible curve C on S such that

(\*) 
$$\begin{cases} \pi(C) = 0, \\ C \cdot C \ge 0. \end{cases}$$

Before we proceed with the proof, we want to make explicit a special corollary to Bertini's theorem.

**Lemma.** If  $\{D_{\lambda}\}$  is a pencil of curves on a surface and the generic element of  $\{D_{\lambda}\}$  is reducible—i.e.,

$$D_{\lambda} = E + \sum C_{\nu_{\lambda}},$$

where E is the fixed component of  $\{D_{\lambda}\}$ , then  $C_{\nu} \cdot C_{\nu} \ge 0$  for each  $\nu$ .

**Proof.** Let  $\{D_{\lambda}'\} = \{D_{\lambda} - E\}$  be the reduced pencil;  $\{D_{\lambda}\}$  will have only isolated base points. Let  $\tilde{S} \xrightarrow{\pi} S$  be the blow-up of S at the base points of  $\{D_{\lambda}'\}$ , so that the proper transforms

$$\tilde{D}'_{\lambda} = \sum \tilde{C}_{\nu_{\lambda}}$$

form a linear system  $\{\tilde{D}'_{\lambda}\}$  without base points on  $\tilde{S}$ . Then, since a point of intersection of  $\tilde{C}_{\nu_{\lambda}}$  with  $\tilde{C}_{\nu'_{\lambda}}$  would be a singular point of  $\tilde{D}'_{\lambda}$ , we see that for generic  $\lambda$ , the curves  $\tilde{C}_{\nu_{\lambda}}$  are disjoint. Thus,

$$\tilde{C}_{\nu}\cdot\tilde{C}_{\nu}=\tilde{C}_{\nu}\cdot\tilde{D}'=0$$

and consequently  $C_{\nu} \cdot C_{\nu} \ge 0$ .

The proof of the Castelnuovo-Enriques theorem is in three cases,  $K \cdot K < 0$ ,  $K \cdot K = 0$ , and  $K \cdot K > 0$ , the last of which is the most difficult. We start with

Case 1.  $K \cdot K = 0$ 

First, by Riemann-Roch applied to the divisor -K,

$$h^{0}(-K) + h^{2}(-K) = h^{0}(-K) + h^{0}(2K) \ge 1;$$

but  $h^0(2K) = P_2(S) = 0$ , and so  $h^2(-K) \ge 1$ ; i.e., there exists an effective divisor D linearly equivalent to -K. Note that  $D \ne 0$ , since the bundle K is nontrivial.

Let L = [E] be a very ample line bundle on S; we may assume that  $h^0(L-D) \neq 0$ . Since E is positive,

$$E\cdot K=-E\cdot D<0;$$

hence

$$E \cdot (E + mK) < 0$$
 for  $m \gg 0$ .

This implies that  $h^0(E+mK)=0$  for  $m \gg 0$ , since if E+mK were linearly equivalent to an effective divisor, we would have  $E \cdot (E+mK) > 0$ . Choose n such that

$$h^{0}(E+nK) > 0,$$
  
 $h^{0}(E+(n+1)K) = 0.$ 

Now let  $D' \in |E + nK|$ , and write  $D' = \sum a_{\nu}C_{\nu}$ . Then

$$K \cdot D' = K \cdot (E + nK) = K \cdot E < 0;$$

thus  $K \cdot C_{\nu_0} < 0$  for some  $\nu_0$ . By Riemann-Roch applied to the divisor  $-C_{\nu_0}$ .

$$h^{0}(-C_{\nu_{0}}) + h^{0}(K+C_{\nu_{0}}) \geq \frac{C_{\nu_{0}} \cdot C_{\nu_{0}} + C_{\nu_{0}} \cdot K}{2} + 1$$
$$= \pi(C_{\nu_{0}}).$$

0.E.D.

But  $h^0(-C_{\nu_0}) = 0$  clearly, and since  $K + C_{\nu_0} < K + D'$ ,

$$h^{0}(K+C_{\nu_{0}}) \leq h^{0}(K+D') = h^{0}(E+(n+1)K) = 0;$$

thus we have

$$\pi(C_{\nu_0})=0.$$

By the adjunction formula  $C_{\nu_0} \cdot K < 0$  implies  $C_{\nu_0} \cdot C_{\nu_0} \ge -1$ ; but if  $C_{\nu_0} \cdot C_{\nu_0} = -1$ , then  $C_{\nu_0}$  is an exceptional curve of the first kind, and we assumed that S contains no such curve. Consequently  $C_{\nu_0}$  satisfies the numerical conditions (\*), and we are done.

We claim first that, in this case, if E is any divisor on S,

 $h^0(E+nK) = 0 \quad \text{for } n \gg 0.$ 

To see this, first choose  $n_0$  large enough that

$$K \cdot (E + n_0 K) = K \cdot E + n_0 K \cdot K < 0.$$

Now suppose  $h^0(E+mK) \neq 0$  for some  $m \ge n_0$ ; let  $D \in |E+mK|$  and write  $D = \sum_{\nu} a_{\nu} C_{\nu}$ .  $K \cdot D \le K \cdot (E+n_0K) < 0$ , so  $K \cdot C_{\nu_0} < 0$  for some  $\nu_0$ ; then if  $C_{\nu_0} \cdot C_{\nu_0}$  were negative, we would have  $K \cdot C_{\nu_0} = C_{\nu_0} \cdot C_{\nu_0} = -1$ , i.e.,  $C_{\nu_0}$  would be an exceptional curve of the first kind, contrary to assumption. Thus  $C_{\nu_0} \cdot C_{\nu_0} \ge 0$  and hence, by the remark of p. 470,  $C_{\nu_0} \cdot D' \ge 0$  for any effective divisor D'. Then, since  $K \cdot C_{\nu_0} < 0$ , we have for  $m' \gg 0$ ,

$$(E+m'K) \cdot C_{\nu_0} < 0 \Rightarrow h^0(E+m'K) = 0,$$

and our assertion is proved.

Let E be a very ample divisor with  $h^0(E+K) \ge 2$ ; choose n such that

$$h^{0}(E+nK) \ge 2, \qquad h^{0}(E+(n+1)K) \le 1.$$

Let D be a generic element of the system |E+nK|; by our corollary to Bertini's theorem, if we write

$$D = E + \sum C_{\nu},$$

where E is the fixed component of D, then  $C_{\nu} \cdot C_{\nu} \ge 0$  for all  $\nu$ . Since  $h^0(-C_{\nu})$  is clearly 0, we have by Riemann-Roch for  $-C_{\nu}$ ,

$$h^{0}(K+C_{\nu}) \geq \frac{C_{\nu} \cdot C_{\nu} + C_{\nu} \cdot K}{2} + 1 = \pi(C_{\nu}).$$

But

$$h^{0}(K+C_{\nu}) \leq h^{0}(K+D) \leq 1,$$

and so  $\pi(C_{\nu})=0$  or  $\pi(C_{\nu})=1$  for all  $\nu$ . If  $\pi(C_{\nu})=0$ , we are done, since  $C_{\nu} \cdot C_{\nu} \ge 0$ ; assume that  $\pi(C_{\nu})=1$ . In this case  $h^{0}(K+C_{\nu})=h^{0}(K+D)=1$ ;

538

#### **RATIONAL SURFACES II**

let  $D' \in |K + C_{\nu}|$  and write

$$D'=\sum a_{\mu}E_{\mu}.$$

Note that  $D' \neq 0$ , since  $D' = 0 \Rightarrow K \sim -C_{\nu} \Rightarrow K \cdot K = C_{\nu} \cdot C_{\nu} < 0$ . By the adjunction formula,

$$\pi(C_{\nu}) = 1 \Rightarrow K \cdot C_{\nu} = -C_{\nu} \cdot C_{\nu} \Rightarrow D' \cdot C_{\nu} = (K+C_{\nu}) \cdot C_{\nu} = 0;$$

and since  $C_{\nu} \cdot C_{\nu} \ge 0 \Rightarrow C_{\nu} \cdot E_{\mu} \ge 0$  for all  $\mu$ , it follows that  $E_{\mu} \cdot C_{\nu} = 0$  for all  $\mu$ .

Since  $K \cdot C_{\nu} < 0$  and  $K \cdot K < 0$ , we have  $D' \cdot K < 0$ ; thus  $E_{\mu_0} \cdot K < 0$  for some  $\mu_0$ . But then

$$0 > E_{\mu_{0}} \cdot K = E_{\mu_{0}} \cdot (K + C_{\nu})$$
  
=  $a_{\mu_{0}} E_{\mu_{0}} \cdot E_{\mu_{0}} + \sum_{\mu \neq \mu_{0}} E_{\mu_{0}} \cdot E_{\mu}$   
 $\ge a_{\mu_{0}} E_{\mu_{0}} \cdot E_{\mu_{0}}.$ 

Thus  $E_{\mu_0} \cdot K = E_{\mu_0} \cdot E_{\mu_0} = -1$ , i.e.,  $E_{\mu_0}$  is an exceptional curve of the first kind, a contradiction.

Case 3:  $K \cdot K > 0$ 

To begin with, since  $h^0(2K) = 0$ , we have by Riemann-Roch for -K,

$$h^{0}(-K) \ge 1 + \frac{K \cdot K - (K \cdot - K)}{2} > 1,$$

i.e., |-K| contains a pencil of curves. Let D be a generic element of |-K|; by our lemma,

$$D = E + \sum a_{\nu} C_{\mu}$$

with E the fixed component of |D| and  $C_{\nu} \cdot C_{\nu} \ge 0$  for all  $\nu$ . Now if D is reducible—i.e.,  $D \ne C_1$ —we have

$$h^{2}(-C_{1}) = h^{0}(K+C_{1}) = h^{0}\left(-(a_{1}-1)C_{1}-E-\sum_{\nu\neq 1}a_{\nu}C_{\nu}\right) = 0,$$

and of course

$$h^0(-C_1) = 0,$$

so that by Riemann-Roch for  $-C_1$ ,

$$0 \ge \frac{C_1 \cdot C_1 + K \cdot C_1}{2} + 1 = \pi(C_1);$$

but then  $\pi(C_1)=0$  and  $C_1 \cdot C_1 \ge 0$ , so we are done. Thus we may assume  $D = C_1$  is an irreducible curve on S; since  $D \sim -K$ , we have  $D \cdot K = -D \cdot D$ , and hence  $\pi(D) = 1$ .

Now if every very ample line bundle on S were a multiple of K, it would

follow then that every bundle on S is a multiple of K; i.e.,

$$H^{2}(S,\mathbb{Z}) = H^{1,1}(S,\mathbb{Z}) \cong \mathbb{Z}$$

with  $c_1(K)$  as a generator. But then by Poincaré duality, we would have  $K \cdot K = 1$ , and by Noether's formula

$$1 = \chi(\mathcal{O}_S) = \frac{K \cdot K + \chi(S)}{12} = \frac{1+3}{12},$$

a contradiction. Thus we can find a very ample line bundle [E] on S that is not a multiple of K and such that  $h^0(E+K) \ge 1$ . Since  $E \cdot K = -E \cdot D < 0$ , we see that  $E \cdot (E + nK) < 0$ , and hence  $h^0(E + nK) = 0$ , for  $n \ge 0$ ; let  $n_0$  be the integer such that

$$h^{0}(E + n_{0}K) \ge 1,$$
  
 $h^{0}(E + (n_{0} + 1)K) = 0.$ 

Let D' be a generic element of  $|E + n_0K|$  and write  $D' = \sum a_{\nu}C_{\nu}$ ; we know that  $D' \neq 0$  because  $E \neq -n_0K$ . Now D is irreducible, and so  $D \cdot D \ge 0 \Rightarrow$  $K \cdot C_{\nu} = -D \cdot C_{\nu} \le 0$  for all  $\nu$ . Again,  $h^0(K + C_{\nu}) \le h^0(K + D') = 0$ , and  $h^0(-C_{\nu}) = 0$ , so by Riemann-Roch

$$0 \geq \frac{C_{\nu} \cdot C_{\nu} + K \cdot C_{\nu}}{2} + 1 = \pi(C),$$

i.e.,  $\pi(C) = 0$ . Now we know  $K \cdot C_{\nu} \leq 0$ ; if  $K \cdot C_{\nu} < -1$ , then  $C_{\nu} \cdot C_{\nu} \ge 0$  and we're done. On the other hand, if  $K \cdot C_{\nu} = -1$ , then  $C_{\nu}$  is exceptional of the first kind. Thus we may assume

$$C_{\nu} \cdot C_{\nu} = -2, \qquad K \cdot C_{\nu} = 0.$$

Apply Riemann-Roch to the divisor  $D - C_{\nu} = -C_{\nu} - K$ ; since

$$h^{0}(2K + C_{\nu}) \leq h^{0}(2K + D') = 0,$$
  

$$h^{0}(D - C_{\nu}) \geq \frac{(D - C_{\nu}) \cdot (D - C_{\nu}) - K \cdot (D - C_{\nu})}{2} + 1$$
  

$$= \frac{D \cdot D + C_{\nu} \cdot C_{\nu} + D \cdot D}{2} + 1$$
  

$$= K \cdot K > 0;$$

Let  $\Gamma \in |D - C_{\nu}|$  and write  $\Gamma = \sum b_{\nu}\Gamma_{\nu}$ ;  $\Gamma \neq 0$ , since  $\Gamma = 0 \Rightarrow C_{\nu} = D = -K \Rightarrow K \cdot K = C_{\nu} \cdot C_{\nu} = -2$ . Applying Riemann-Roch to  $-\Gamma_{\nu}$ , we have

$$h^{0}(K+\Gamma_{\nu}) \leq h^{0}(K+\Gamma) = h^{0}(-C_{\nu}) = 0$$
  
$$\Rightarrow 0 = h^{0}(-\Gamma_{\nu}) \geq \frac{\Gamma_{\nu} \cdot \Gamma_{\nu} + \Gamma_{\nu} \cdot K}{2} + 1 = \pi(\Gamma_{\nu}),$$

i.e.,  $\pi(\Gamma_{\nu}) = 0$  for all  $\nu$ . But now

$$\Gamma \cdot K = (-K - C_{\nu}) \cdot K < 0 \Longrightarrow \Gamma_{\nu_0} \cdot K < 0 \qquad \text{for some } \nu_0.$$

#### **RATIONAL SURFACES II**

Consequently, either  $\Gamma_{\nu_0} \cdot \Gamma_{\nu_0} = -1$ —in which case  $\Gamma_{\nu_0}$  is exceptional of the first kind—or  $\Gamma_{\nu_0} \cdot \Gamma_{\nu_0} > 0$ , and we are done. Q.E.D.

As an immediate corollary, we have

**Luroth's Theorem.** If M is a rational surface,  $f: M \rightarrow N$  a surjective holomorphic map, then N is rational.

**Proof.** The proof is clear: if  $P_2(N)$  were nonzero, then the vanishing of the pullback to M of a nonzero section of  $K_N^2$  would imply that the Jacobian of f was everywhere zero, and hence that the image of f could not be all of N. Similarly, if N had a nonzero holomorphic 1-form, its pullback to M would have to vanish, so that again the Jacobian of f would be identically zero. Q.E.D.

# The Enriques Surface

We will now show that the hypotheses  $q = P_2 = 0$  of the Castelnuovo-Enriques theorem cannot be weakened. The condition q=0 clearly cannot be eliminated: if  $S = \mathbb{P}^1 \times E$  is the product of  $\mathbb{P}^1$  with a Riemann surface of genus 1, then  $K_S = -2(\{p\} \times E)$  and hence  $P_n(S)=0$  for all *n*; but *S* cannot be rational, since q(S)=1. To show that the requirement  $P_2=0$ cannot be replaced by the weaker condition  $p_g=0$  is somewhat more difficult. Enriques did it by constructing a class of surfaces satisfying  $q = p_g = 0$  and  $P_2 \neq 0$ , one of which we now describe.

Let  $[X_0, X_1, X_2, X_3]$  be homogeneous coordinates on  $\mathbb{P}^3$ , and S the quartic Fermat surface, given as the locus of

$$F(X) = X_0^4 + X_1^4 - X_2^4 - X_3^4 = 0.$$

S is a smooth surface, and by the adjunction formula, the canonical bundle

$$K_S = (K_{\mathbf{P}^3} + S)|_S$$

is trivial. Let T be the automorphism of  $\mathbb{P}^3$  given by

$$T: [X_0, X_1, X_2, X_3] \mapsto [X_0, \sqrt{-1} X_1, -X_2, -\sqrt{-1} X_3].$$

T preserves  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^3$ , and so generates a group  $\{T^n\}$  of automorphisms of S, of order 4. T has four fixed points in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ , [0,0,0,1], [0,0,1,0], [0,1,0,0], and [1,0,0,0], none of which lies on S. On the other hand,  $T^2$  has two fixed lines

$$l_1 = (X_0 = X_2 = 0)$$
 and  $l_2 = (X_1 = X_3 = 0)$ ,

each of which intersects S transversely in four points; thus  $T^2$  has eight isolated fixed points  $p_1, \ldots, p_8$  on S.

The quotient of S by the group of automorphisms  $\{T^n\}$  cannot be given the structure of a complex manifold—for one thing, a punctured neighborhood of the image of a fixed point  $p_i$  in  $S/\{T^n\}$  has fundamental group  $\mathbb{Z}/2$ . If we let  $\tilde{S} = \tilde{S}_{p_1,\ldots,p_8} \xrightarrow{\pi} S$  be the blow-up of S at the points  $p_1,\ldots,p_8$ , however, the automorphisms  $T^n$  on  $\tilde{S} - E_1 - \cdots - E_8 \cong S - \{p_i\}$  extend to automorphisms  $\{\tilde{T}^n\}$  of  $\tilde{S}$ , and the quotient  $\tilde{S}/\{\tilde{T}^n\}$  is a complex manifold. To see this, let

$$x = \frac{X_1}{X_0}, \quad y = \frac{X_2}{X_0}, \quad z = \frac{X_3}{X_0}$$

be Euclidean coordinates on  $(X_0 \neq 0)$  in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ , so that S is given by

$$f(x, y, z) = 1 + x^4 - y^4 - z^4 = 0$$

and consider the fixed point p = [1,0,1,0] = (0,1,0) of  $T^2$  on S. In a neighborhood U of p in S (which we may take to be preserved by  $T^2$ ) the functions x and z furnish local coordinates; if we let  $\tilde{U}_1$  and  $\tilde{U}_2$  be the complements in  $\tilde{U} = \pi^{-1}U$  of the proper transforms of (x=0) and (z=0), respectively, then we may correspondingly take as local coordinates in  $U_1$  the functions

$$x'=x, \qquad z'=\frac{z}{x},$$

and in  $U_2$  the functions

$$x''=\frac{x}{z}, \qquad z''=z$$

Now  $T^2$  is given in U by

$$T^2$$
:  $(x,z) \rightarrow (-x,-z)$ ,

and so  $\tilde{T}^2$  is given in  $U_1$  and  $U_2$  by

$$\tilde{T}^{2}(x',z') = (-x',z'), \qquad \tilde{T}^{2}(x'',z'') = (x'',-z'');$$

we see then that  $\tilde{T}^2$  extends by the identity map on  $E = \pi^{-1}(p)$  to an automorphism of  $\tilde{U}$ . On the image of  $U_1$  in the quotient  $\tilde{U}/\{\tilde{T}^2\}$ , moreover, the functions  $v = x'^2$  and z' provide local coordinates; on the image of  $U_2$  in  $\tilde{U}/\{\tilde{T}^2\}$ , similarly, x'' and  $u = z''^2$  provide local coordinates, giving the quotient the structure of a complex manifold. Since all the fixed points behave similarly, we see that the quotient  $S'' = \tilde{S}/\{\tilde{T}^{2n}\}$  has naturally the structure of a complex manifold; and the quotient map  $\iota: \tilde{S} \to S''$  is a double cover simply branched at the divisors  $E_1, \ldots, E_8$ .

Now the automorphism T likewise induces an automorphism  $\tilde{T}$  on  $\tilde{S}$ , which then descends to S''.  $\tilde{T}$  is fixed-point-free on S'', moreover, so that the quotient  $S' = S'' / \{\tilde{T}^n\} = \tilde{S} / \{\tilde{T}^n\}$  naturally inherits a complex structure; the quotient map  $\iota': S'' \to S'$  is, of course, an unbranched double cover.

## **RATIONAL SURFACES II**

Note that S'' (and hence S') is an algebraic variety: the reader may verify directly that the space of sections of  $H^4$  on S invariant under  $T^2$ (i.e., homogeneous polynomials of degree 4 involving only monomials  $X_0^{\alpha}X_1^{\alpha}X_2^{\alpha}X_3^{\alpha}$  with  $\alpha_1 + \alpha_3$  even) and vanishing to order 2 at the points  $p_i$ (or in other words, sections of  $[\pi^*4H - 2E_1 - \cdots - 2E_8]$  on  $\tilde{S}$  invariant under  $\tilde{T}^2$ ) embeds S'' as a surface of degree 16 in  $\mathbb{P}^9$ . In fact, S'' has two linearly independent positive line bundles: the space of sections of  $H^6$  on S invariant under  $T^2$  and vanishing to order 4 at each  $p_i$  embeds S'' as a surface of degree 8 in  $\mathbb{P}^5$ .

First observe that q(S')=0: if  $\eta$  were any holomorphic 1-form on S',  $\iota'^*\eta$  would, of course, be a holomorphic 1-form on  $\tilde{S}$ , hence zero, since  $q(\tilde{S})=q(S)=0$ . Similarly, if  $\omega$  were a holomorphic 2-form on S',  $\iota'^*\omega$ would be a holomorphic 2-form on  $\tilde{S}$ , and so would give a holomorphic 2-form on S invariant under T. But we know that  $H^0(S, \Omega^2) \cong \mathbb{C}$ , and we see from the Poincaré residue map that a generator of  $H^0(S, \Omega^2)$  is

$$\varphi = \frac{dx \wedge dz}{\partial f / \partial y} = \frac{dx \wedge dz}{4y^3}.$$

Since

$$T^*\varphi = -\varphi$$

it follows that S has no holomorphic 2-form invariant under T, and hence that  $p_{\sigma}(S')=0$ .

On the other hand, we have

 $T^{2*}\varphi = \varphi,$ 

so  $\varphi$  descends to give a holomorphic 2-form  $\psi$  on S'' away from the branch locus  $\iota(E_1 + \cdots + E_8)$  of the map  $\iota$ . We claim that in fact  $\psi$  extends over  $\iota(E_i)$ ; to see this, let x', z' and x'', z'' be the coordinates introduced above on the neighborhood  $\tilde{U}$  of the exceptional divisor  $E \subset \tilde{S}$ . We can write

$$x = x', \qquad z = z'x',$$
  
$$dx = dx', \qquad dz = z'dx' + x'dz',$$

so

$$dx \wedge dz = x' dx' \wedge dz'.$$

Thus

$$\pi^{*}(\varphi) = \frac{x'}{(1+x'^{4}-z'^{4}x'^{4})^{3/4}} (dx' \wedge dz')$$
$$= \iota^{*} \frac{(dv \wedge dz')}{2(1+v^{2}-z'^{4}v^{2})^{3/4}},$$

so that indeed  $\psi$  extends over all of S". Finally, since  $\varphi \otimes \varphi$  is invariant under T,  $\psi \otimes \psi$  must likewise be invariant under the induced involution  $\tilde{T}$ 

of S". Thus  $\psi \otimes \psi$  descends to give a nonzero holomorphic section of  $K_{S'} \otimes K_{S'}$ , and we see that  $P_2(S') \neq 0$ ; so S' cannot be rational.

The surface S' is called an *Enriques surface*. We can compute some of its invariants as follows: first, since  $K_S = 0$ ,

$$K_{\tilde{S}} = E_1 + \dots + E_8$$

Now if  $\omega$  is any meromorphic 2-form on S", we see that

$$K_{\tilde{S}} = (\iota^* \omega) = \iota^* K_{S''} + E_1 + \cdots + E_8,$$

so the canonical bundle of S" has Chern class 0. The holomorphic 2-form  $\psi$  on S" is therefore nowhere zero, and  $K_{S"}$  is trivial. Since

$$K_{S''} = \pi^* K_{S'},$$

moreover, we see that  $K_{S'}$  has Chern class zero modulo torsion.

Since we know that  $c_1(S)^2 = 0$ , we can apply Noether's formula to obtain

$$\chi(S) = c_2(S) = 12\chi(\mathfrak{O}_S) = 24,$$

and similarly, since  $c_1(S'')^2 = c_1(S')^2 = 0$ ,

$$\chi(S'') = 24, \qquad \chi(S') = 12.$$

So  $b_1(S') = b_3(S') = 0$ , and  $b_2(S') = h^{1,1}(S') = 10$ . S' cannot be simply connected—otherwise it would not have a connected two-sheeted unbranched cover. In fact, by the Lefschetz theorem, S is simply connected, and hence so is  $\tilde{S}$ . Now any loop  $\gamma$  in S" lifts to  $\tilde{S}$ —just take the base point of  $\gamma$  to be in the branch locus  $\iota(E_1 + \cdots + E_8)$  of  $\iota$ —so it follows that S" is again simply connected, and hence

$$H_1(S',\mathbb{Z})=\mathbb{Z}/2.$$

Another way to see that S'' is simply connected is as follows: we know that the fundamental group  $\pi_1(S'')$  is torsion, since q(S'')=0; if  $\pi_1(S'')$ had a subgroup of index d, then there would exist a d-sheeted covering space  $M \xrightarrow{j} S''$  of S''. M would be a compact complex manifold with

$$K_{\mathcal{M}} = j^* K_{S'}$$

trivial, and

$$\chi(M) = d \cdot K_{S''} = 24 \cdot d.$$

Thus by Noether's formula

$$\chi(\mathfrak{O}_M) = \frac{c_1^2 + c_2}{24} = 2d.$$

But since  $K_M$  is trivial,  $p_g(M) = 1$ , and q(S'') = 0 implies q(M) = 0, so we must have

$$\chi(\mathfrak{O}_{M})=2, \qquad d=1.$$

#### **RATIONAL SURFACES II**

## **Cubic Surfaces Revisited**

As an application of the techniques developed in the last two sections, we will now go back and give a shorter, if less ingenuous, analysis of a smooth cubic surface. We will then consider the correspondence between the lines on a cubic surface and the bitangents to a quartic curve in  $\mathbb{P}^2$ .

Let  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  be any smooth cubic surface. By the Lefschetz theorem, S is simply connected and so q(S)=0; by the adjunction formula

$$K_S = (K_{\mathbf{p}^3}S)|_S = -H|_S,$$

the canonical bundle of S is negative, and so  $P_n(S)=0$  for all n. By the Castelnuovo-Enriques theorem, then, we see immediately that S is rational.

Now by Noether's formula,

$$1 = \chi(\mathcal{O}_{S}) = \frac{c_{1}(S)^{2} + c_{2}(S)}{12},$$

and since  $c_1(S) = -H$ ,  $c_1(S)^2 = 3$  and it follows that

$$\chi(S) = c_2(S) = 9.$$

By our theorem on rational surfaces, S must be a ruled surface  $S_n$  blown up five times. But for any irreducible curve C on S we have

$$K \cdot C = -H \cdot C < 0,$$

and so by the adjunction formula  $C \cdot C \ge -1$ , i.e., S cannot contain an irreducible curve of self-intersection -2 or less. Thus S is  $S_0$  or  $S_1$  blown up five times, or, what is the same thing,  $\mathbb{P}^2$  blown up six times. In fact, S must be  $\mathbb{P}^2$  blown up in six distinct points  $p_1, \ldots, p_6$ : if at any stage in the sequence of blow-ups of  $\mathbb{P}^2$  we blow up a point on the exceptional divisor of a previous blow-up, the proper transform of that exceptional divisor in S will have self-intersection < -1. Likewise, the points  $p_1, \ldots, p_6$  must be "general" in the sense of p. 480: if three of the points  $p_i$  lay on a line  $L \subset \mathbb{P}^2$ , the proper transform  $\tilde{L}$  of L in S would have self-intersection < -2, and similarly if all six lay on a conic  $C \subset \mathbb{P}^2$ , the proper transform  $\tilde{C}$  of C would have self-intersection -2. Finally, the embedding line bundle of  $S \cong \widetilde{\mathbb{P}}_{p_1,\ldots,p_6}^n$  is given by

$$H = -K_{S} = -(\pi^{*}K_{\mathbf{p}^{2}} + E_{1} + \dots + E_{6})$$
  
=  $\pi^{*}(3H) - E_{1} - \dots - E_{6}.$ 

Thus we can show as on p. 485 that S contains exactly 27 lines.

Now let S be, as above, a smooth cubic surface,  $P \in S$  any point not lying on any of the 27 lines of S, and consider the projection map

$$\pi_P \colon S - \{P\} \to \mathbb{P}^2$$

of S from P onto a hyperplane  $\mathbb{P}^2 \subset \mathbb{P}^3$ . As we have seen,  $\pi_P$  extends to a holomorphic map

$$\tilde{\pi}_P: \tilde{S} \to \mathbb{P}^2$$

on the blow-up  $\tilde{S}$  of S at P;  $\tilde{\pi}_P$  expresses  $\tilde{S}$  as a 2-sheeted branched cover of  $\mathbb{P}^2$ .

Let  $B \subset \mathbb{P}^2$  be the branch locus of  $\tilde{\pi}_P$ . If  $l \subset \mathbb{P}^2$  is a generic line, the plane  $H_l = \overline{l, P} \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  spanned by l and P meets S in a smooth curve  $C_l$ : the generic hyperplane in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  through P will not be tangent to S at P, and by Bertini's theorem will not be tangent to S anywhere else. The map  $\tilde{\pi}_P$  then maps the proper transform  $\tilde{C}_l \cong C_l$  onto  $l \cong \mathbb{P}^1$  as a 2-sheeted cover; since  $C_l$  has genus 1,  $\tilde{\pi}_P |_{\tilde{C}_l}$  must have four branch points, and since no branch point of a 2-sheeted cover can have multiplicity greater than 1, these points are all distinct. Thus the generic line l meets B in four points, and consequently B has degree 4. Note, moreover, that if  $q \in \mathbb{P}^2$  is any point, then for the generic line  $l \subset \mathbb{P}^2$  containing  $\overline{Pq}$  will not be tangent to S at any of the finite number of points of  $\overline{Pq} \cap S$ , and by Bertini's theorem will not be tangent to S elsewhere. Thus by the same argument the generic line through q in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  meets B in four distinct points, so q cannot be a singular point of B; it follows that B is a smooth quartic curve.

We have argued that if the plane  $H_l$  meets S in a smooth curve, then l meets B in four distinct points, i.e., l is nowhere tangent to B. Conversely, let  $Q \in S$  be any point of the branch locus  $\tilde{B}$  of  $\pi_P$ ,  $q = \pi_P(Q) \in B$ , and  $l_0 = T_q(B)$  the tangent line to B at q. The line  $\overline{PQ} \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  is clearly in the tangent plane  $T_Q(S)$  to S at Q, and so is the tangent line  $T_Q(\tilde{B})$  to  $\tilde{B}$  at Q, hence so is the line  $\pi_P(T_Q(B)) = l_0$ ; thus

$$T_O(S) = H_{l_0}$$

Summarizing, we see that for any line  $l \subset \mathbb{P}^2$  through  $q = \pi_P(Q) \in \vec{B}$ , l is tangent to B at Q if and only if  $H_l$  is tangent to S at Q, if and only if  $C_l = H_l \cap S$  is singular at Q.

Now let  $L_1, \ldots, L_{27}$  be the lines on S, and  $l_1, \ldots, l_{27}$  their images in  $\mathbb{P}^2$ under  $\tilde{\pi}_P$ .  $l_i$  is a line in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  by our assumption that  $P \notin L_i$ . If  $l_i = l_j$  for some  $i \neq j$ , moreover, the plane  $H_i = H_j$  in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  would contain both  $L_i$  and  $L_j$  and so meet S in the sum of three lines—but  $P \in H_i \cap S$  does not lie on any line in S, so this cannot happen; thus the lines  $l_i$  are distinct. Note also that under the assumption that  $P \notin L_i$ , no line on S lies in the tangent plane Tto S at P: if  $L_i \subset T \cap S$ , then we must have

$$T \cap S = L_i + C,$$

where C is a conic curve in T. But then C would be singular at P, hence would consist of two lines containing P.

# 546

#### **RATIONAL SURFACES II**

Now consider the intersections of S with the planes  $H_{l_i}$ , i = 1, ..., 27.  $H_{l_i}$  meets S in a curve of degree 3 containing  $L_i$  and no other line; thus

$$H_l \cap S = L_i + C_i,$$

where  $C_i$  is a smooth conic curve in  $H_{l_i}$ .  $C_i$  then meets  $L_i$  in two points  $Q_i$ and  $R_i$  (not necessarily distinct), which are singular points of  $H_{l_i} \cap S$ . By what we said above, then, the points  $q_i = \pi_P(Q_i)$  and  $r_i = \pi_P(R_i)$  are points of tangency of  $l_i$  with B. Thus either

1.  $q_i \neq r_i$ —i.e.,  $C_i$  meets  $L_i$  transversely—in which case  $l_i$  is a bitangent line to B, or

2.  $q_i = r_i$ —i.e.,  $C_i$  is tangent to  $L_i$  at  $Q_i = R_i$ —in which case every line L through P in  $H_{l_i}$  other than  $\overline{PQ_i}$  will meet  $C_i$  and  $L_i$  in two distinct points, so that  $l_i$  will meet B only at  $q_i$ —i.e.,  $l_i$  will have contact or order 4 with B at  $q_i$ . Such a line is called a hyperflex of B.

Finally, let  $l_{28} \subset \mathbb{P}^2$  be the image under  $\pi_P$  of the tangent plane T to S at p—or, in other words, the image under  $\tilde{\pi}_P$  of the exceptional divisor  $E \subset \tilde{S}$ . T intersects S in a cubic curve  $C \subset T$  with a singularity at P, either a node or a cusp. The tangent lines to C at P in T map via  $\pi_P$  to points of tangency of  $l_{28}$  with B, and no other line through P in T maps to a point of B, so that either

- 1. *P* is a node of *C*, i.e.,  $l_{28}$  is bitangent to *B*, or
- 2. *P* is a cusp of *C*, i.e.,  $l_{28}$  is a hyperflex of *B*.

Conversely, let  $l \subset \mathbb{P}^2$  be any bitangent to *B*. If  $H_l \neq T$ , then  $C_l$  must have two singular points. Since  $C_l$  is a cubic curve in  $H_l$ , it must then contain the line joining these two points, i.e.,  $l = l_i$  for some *i*. Similarly, if  $l \subset \mathbb{P}^2$  is a hyperflex of *B* and  $l \neq l_{28}$ , then  $C_l$  maps down to *l* via  $\pi_P$  as a double cover branched only over  $l \cap B = \{q\}$ . Since  $l - \{q\}$  is simply connected,  $C_l - \pi_P^{-1}(q)$  is disconnected. Thus  $C_l$  is reducible; since  $C_l$  is a cubic curve, one of its irreducible components must be a line, and again we have  $l = l_i$ , for some *i*.

Note that if we realize S as  $\mathbb{P}^2$  blown up in six points  $x_1, \ldots, x_6$  with  $x_7 \in \mathbb{P}^2$  corresponding to  $P \in S$ , then the linear system giving the map  $\tilde{\pi}_P : \tilde{S} \to \mathbb{P}^2$  is just the proper transform of the system of cubic curves  $C \subset \mathbb{P}^2$  passing through  $x_1, \ldots, x_7$ . In particular if

1.  $L_i = E_i$ ; then  $C_{l_i} = H_i \cap S$  corresponds to the cubic curve  $C \subset \mathbb{P}^2$  through  $x_1, \ldots, x_7$  singular at  $x_i$ .  $l_i$  will be a bitangent if C has a node at  $x_i$ , a hyperflex if C has a cusp at  $x_i$ .

2.  $L_i = G_{ij}$ ; then  $C_{l_i}$  corresponds to the line L through  $x_i$  and  $x_j$  in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  plus the conic C through  $\{x_k : k \neq i, j\}$ .  $l_i$  will be a bitangent if C meets L transversely, a hyperflex is C is tangent to L.

3.  $L_i = F_i$ ; then  $C_{l_i}$  is the line L through  $x_i$  and  $x_7$  in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  plus the conic  $C \subset \mathbb{P}^2$  through  $\{x_k : k \neq i, 7\}$ ; again,  $l_i$  will be a hyperflex or a bitangent according to whether these curves are tangent or not.

We see from the above discussion that every quartic curve in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  obtained as the branch locus of the projection of a cubic surface from a point on the surface has exactly 28 bitangents and hyperflexes, and that the generic quartic curve of this form has no hyperflexes and 28 bitangents.

Now we show that in fact every nonsingular quartic curve  $B \subset \mathbb{P}^2$  can be realized as the branch locus of the projection of a cubic surface  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^2$ from a point  $p \in S$ . We first show that we can construct a surface  $\tilde{S}$  that is a double cover of  $\mathbb{P}^2$  branched at B. To do this, fix an isomorphism of line bundles on  $\mathbb{P}^2$ 

$$H^2 \otimes H^2 \longrightarrow H^4$$

and let  $\sigma \in H^0(\mathbb{P}^2, \mathcal{O}(H^4))$  be a section defining *B*, i.e., such that  $(\sigma) = B$ . Then in the total space of the bundle  $H^2 \xrightarrow{\pi} \mathbb{P}^2$ , consider the locus

$$\tilde{S} = \{(p,\xi) \colon \xi \otimes \xi = \sigma(p)\}.$$

 $\tilde{S}$  is readily seen to be a submanifold of  $H^2$ , and the projection map  $\pi: H^2 \to \mathbb{P}^2$  expresses  $\tilde{S}$  as a double cover of  $\mathbb{P}^2$  branched exactly along B. (In general, a similar construction can be made of a double cover of  $\mathbb{P}^2$  branched along any given curve of even degree; the singularities of the double cover will occur exactly over the singular points of the curve.)

Let  $\tilde{B} \subset \tilde{S}$  be the branch locus of  $\pi : \tilde{S} \to \mathbb{P}^2$  in  $\tilde{S}$ . If  $\omega$  is any meromorphic 2-form on  $\mathbb{P}^2$ , we see that

$$K_{\tilde{S}} = (\pi^* \omega) = \pi^*(\omega) + \tilde{B} = \pi^*(-3H) + \tilde{B}.$$

But  $2\tilde{B} = \pi^*(4H)$ , and so

$$2K_{\tilde{S}} = \pi^*(-6H) + \pi^*(4H) = \pi^*(-2H).$$

Thus

$$4K_{\tilde{S}} \cdot K_{\tilde{S}} = \pi^{*}(-2H) \cdot \pi^{*}(-2H) \\= 2 \cdot (-2H) \cdot (-2H) \\= 8,$$

i.e.,  $K_{\tilde{S}} \cdot K_{\tilde{S}} = 2$ .

Now, taking a triangulation of  $\mathbb{P}^2$  extending a triangulation of B and lifting it to  $\tilde{S}$ , we see that

$$\chi(\tilde{S}) = 2 \cdot \chi(\mathbb{P}^2) - \chi(B)$$
$$= 6 - (-4)$$
$$= 10.$$

Thus by Noether's formula

$$\chi(\mathfrak{O}_{\tilde{S}}) = \frac{10+2}{12} = 1.$$

But  $2K_{\tilde{s}}$  is the inverse of an effective divisor, so

$$P_2(\tilde{S}) = p_g(\tilde{S}) = 0.$$

Hence  $q(\tilde{S})=0$  as well, and by Castelnuovo-Enriques,  $\tilde{S}$  is rational. Since  $\chi(\tilde{S})=10$ ,  $\tilde{S}$  must then be the blow-up six times of some ruled surface  $S_n$ . But now for any irreducible curve D on  $\tilde{S}$ ,

$$K_{\tilde{S}} \cdot D = \frac{1}{2} \pi^* (-2H) \cdot D$$
$$= -H \cdot \pi(D) < 0,$$

since  $\pi(D)$  must again be effective and nonzero. It follows from the adjunction formula that

$$D \cdot D \ge -1$$
,

and hence, as on p. 545,  $\tilde{S}$  must be either  $S_1$  or  $S_0$  blown up in six distinct points, or equivalently  $\mathbb{P}^2$  blown up in seven distinct points  $p_1, \ldots, p_7$ . We see, moreover, that no three of the points  $p_i$  can lie on a line L: if they did, the proper transform  $\tilde{L}$  of L in  $\tilde{S}$  would have self-intersection  $\leq -2$ ; similarly, no six of the points can lie on a conic curve  $C \subset \mathbb{P}^2$ :  $\tilde{C}$  would have self-intersection  $\leq -2$ . Thus if we blow down any of the exceptional divisors  $E_i$  of  $\tilde{S} = \tilde{\mathbb{P}}_{p_1,\ldots,p_7}^2$ , the resulting surface  $S = \tilde{\mathbb{P}}_{p_1,\ldots,p_7}^2$  may be embedded in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  as a smooth cubic surface S.

To complete our argument, then, we claim that the map

$$\pi_p: \tilde{S} \to \mathbb{P}^2,$$

obtained by projecting S from the image point P of the exceptional divisor  $E_i \subset \tilde{S}$ , is the same as our original map  $\pi: \tilde{S} \to \mathbb{P}^2$ . But this is clear: on the one hand, the hyperplane section of  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  is just the dual  $-K_S$  of the canonical bundle of S, and so the proper transforms in  $\tilde{S}$  of hyperplane sections of S through P are elements of  $|-K_{\tilde{S}}|$ , i.e.,

$$\pi_P = \iota_{-K_{\tilde{S}}}$$

On the other hand, we have seen that

$$2K_{\tilde{S}} = \pi^*(-2H);$$

since  $\tilde{S}$  is rational and so has no torsion in  $Pic(S) = H^2(S, \mathbb{Z})$ , it follows that  $K_{\tilde{S}} = \pi^*(-H)$ , i.e.,

$$\pi = \iota_{-K_{\bar{S}}} = \pi_P.$$

Thus the branch locus of the projection of  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  from P is the quartic curve B we started with.

In conclusion, then, every smooth quartic curve in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  has exactly 28 bitangents and/or hyperflexes.

# The Intersection of Two Quadrics in ₽<sup>4</sup>

Recall that in the section on Grassmannians we saw that the set of lines lying on a quadric hypersurface  $Q \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  represented the Schubert cycle  $4 \cdot \sigma_{21}$  in the Grassmannian G(2, n+1) of lines in  $\mathbb{P}^n$ . In particular, this suggested that the generic intersection of two quadrics  $Q, Q' \subset \mathbb{P}^4$  contained

$$(4\sigma_{21} \cdot 4\sigma_{21})_{G(2,5)} = 16$$

lines. We can now show that this is indeed the case for any smooth intersection,  $Q \cap Q'$ .

Let Q and Q' be any two quadric hypersurfaces in  $\mathbb{P}^4$  intersecting transversely in a surface S. First, by the adjunction formula,

$$K_Q = (K_{\mathbf{P}^4} + Q)|_Q = -3H|_Q$$

and

$$K_S = (K_Q + Q')|_S = -H|_S.$$

In particular,

$$c_1^2 = H \cdot H = \deg S = 4$$

and, since  $K_s$  is negative,

$$p_g(S) = P_2(S) = 0.$$

Now Q is a positive divisor on  $\mathbb{P}^4$  and S a positive divisor on Q, so by the Lefschetz theorem,

$$H^{1}(S,\mathbb{Z}) = H^{1}(Q,\mathbb{Z}) = H^{1}(\mathbb{P}^{4},\mathbb{Z}) = 0.$$

Hence

q(S) = 0,

and, by Castelnuovo-Enriques, S is rational. By Noether's formula,

$$1 = \chi(\mathcal{O}_S) = \frac{c_1^2 + c_2}{12} = \frac{4 + c_2}{12},$$

therefore  $c_2(S) = \chi(S) = 8$ . Then, since  $K_S$  is negative, for any irreducible curve D on S,

$$K_{\rm s} \cdot D < 0$$

which implies

 $D \cdot D \ge -1.$ 

By our classification of rational surfaces, S must be  $\mathbb{P}^2$  blown up in five distinct points. No three of these points may be collinear, moreover, since the proper transform in S of a line in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  containing three of them would have self-intersection < -1.

550

#### **RATIONAL SURFACES II**

Now let  $E_1, \ldots, E_5$  be the five exceptional divisors of the blow-up,  $\tilde{L}_{ij}$  the proper transform in S of the line  $L_{ij} = \overline{p_i p_j} \subset \mathbb{P}^2$ , and  $\tilde{C}$  the proper transform in S of the conic  $C \subset \mathbb{P}^2$  through all five points. Since the hyperplane section H of  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^4$  is given by

$$H = -K_{S} = \pi^{*}(3H_{\mathbf{P}^{2}}) - E_{1} - \cdots - E_{5},$$

we see that

$$E_i \cdot H = -E_i \cdot E_i = 1,$$
  

$$\tilde{L}_{ij} \cdot H = 3(L_{ij} \cdot H_{\mathbf{P}^2}) - 2 = 1,$$
  

$$\tilde{C} \cdot H = 3(C \cdot H_{\mathbf{P}^2}) - 5 = 1,$$

i.e.,  $E_i$ ,  $\tilde{L}_{ij}$ , and  $\tilde{C}$  are all lines on S. Conversely, if  $D \neq E_i \subset S$  is any line, then since D can meet each line  $E_i$  in at most one point, its image  $\pi(D) \subset \mathbb{P}^2$  is a smooth rational curve, hence either a line or a conic. If  $\pi(D)$  is a line, then

$$1 = H \cdot D = \pi(D) \cdot H_{\mathbf{P}^2} - D \cdot \sum E_i$$
  
= 3 - D \cdot \sum E\_i,

so D meets two of the exceptional divisors  $E_i$ ; thus  $\pi(D)$  contains two of the points  $p_i$  and so  $D = \tilde{L}_{ii}$  for some *i*, *j*. Similarly, if  $\pi(D)$  is a conic,

$$1 = H \cdot D = \pi(D) \cdot H_{\mathbf{p}2} - D \cdot \sum E_i$$
  
= 6 - D \cdot \sum E\_i

tells us that  $\pi(D)$  contains all five points  $p_1, \ldots, p_5$ , i.e.,  $D = \tilde{C}$ . Thus  $E_i$ ,  $\tilde{L}_{ij}$ , and  $\tilde{C}$  are all the lines on S, and consequently S contains exactly 5+10+1=16 lines, as expected.

Note that any line on S will meet exactly five other lines on S: the line C will meet the five lines  $\{E_i\}_i$ , the line  $E_i$  will meet the line C and the four lines  $\{L_{ij}\}_j$ , and the line  $L_{ij}$  will meet the two lines  $E_i$  and  $E_j$  and the three lines  $\{L_{kl}\}_{k\neq i,j}$ .

We claim that conversely if  $p_1, \ldots, p_5$  are any five points no three of which are collinear, and  $S \xrightarrow{\pi} \mathbb{P}^2$  is the blow-up of  $\mathbb{P}^2$  at these points, then the linear system  $|-K_S| = |\pi^*(3H_{\mathbb{P}^2}) - E_1 - \cdots - E_5|$  embeds S in  $\mathbb{P}^4$  as the intersection of two quadrics. First, note that if  $p_6 \in S$  is any point lying off the inverse image  $\pi^{-1}C$  of the conic  $C \subset \mathbb{P}^2$  containing  $p_1, \ldots, p_{5_2}$  our argument of p. 481 shows that the proper transform in the blow-up  $\tilde{S}$  of S at  $p_6$  of the linear system of curves  $D \in |-K_{\tilde{S}}|$  passing through  $p_6$  embeds  $\tilde{S}$ as a cubic in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ ; thus a fortiori the complete linear system  $|-K_S|$  embeds S as a surface of degree 4 in  $\mathbb{P}^4$ . Now, since  $-2K_S$  is positive, by the Kodaira vanishing theorem

$$H^{1}(S, \mathcal{O}(-2K_{S})) = H^{1}(S, \Omega^{2}(-3K_{S})) = 0,$$

and likewise

$$H^{2}(S, \Theta(-2K_{S})) = H^{2}(S, \Omega^{2}(-3K_{S})) = 0.$$

Thus by Riemann-Roch,

$$h^{0}(-2K_{S}) = 1 + \frac{(-2K_{S} \cdot -2K_{S}) - (-2K_{S} \cdot K_{S})}{2}$$
  
= 1 + 3K\_{S} \cdot K\_{S}  
= 13.

But the linear system |2H| on  $\mathbb{P}^4$  has dimension  $\binom{6}{2} - 1 = 14$ ; since its restriction to S has dimension 13 - 1 = 12, it follows that S must lie in—hence equal—the intersection of two quadric hypersurfaces in  $\mathbb{P}^4$ .

Note that we can also find the 16 lines on the intersection S of two quadrics Q, Q' by our knowledge of cubic surfaces in  $P^3$ . To see this, let  $p \in S$  be any point not lying on a line of S; projection from p onto a hyperplane  $\mathbb{P}^3$  then defines a holomorphic map

$$\pi_p: \tilde{S} \to \mathbb{P}^3$$

on the blow-up  $\tilde{S}$  of S at p. This map is in fact an embedding: if any line Lin  $\mathbb{P}^4$  through p meet S twice away from p, it would have three points in common with each of the quadrics Q and Q', and so would lie on S—but we assumed to begin with that p lay on no line of S. The image  $\pi_p(S)$  is a smooth cubic and so has 27 lines  $L_i$  on it, including the image of the exceptional divisor E of S. For each  $L \neq \pi_p(E) \subset \pi_p(S)$ , the inverse image  $\tilde{L}$  of L in S will be either

- 1. a line on S, if L is disjoint from  $\pi_n(E)$ ; or
- 2. a conic curve on S, if L meets  $\pi_p(E)$ .

Since, as we have seen, exactly 10 lines of  $\pi_p(S)$  will meet  $\pi_p(E)$ , it follows that S contains 27 - 1 - 10 = 16 lines.

# 5. SOME IRRATIONAL SURFACES

### The Albanese Map

In this section we will discuss the overall classification of surfaces and briefly describe some basic types of surfaces other than the rational ones. We will classify surfaces by means of birational invariants, and will often assume that our surfaces are *minimal*; i.e., that they contain no exceptional curves of the first kind.

A basic new technique to be employed is the Albanese variety Alb(S)and Albanese mapping

$$\mu\colon S\to \operatorname{Alb}(S)$$

### SOME IRRATIONAL SURFACES

for a surface S. We recall (pp. 331-332) that  $Alb(S) = V/\Lambda$  where  $V = H^0(S, \Omega^1)^*$  and  $\Lambda$  are the linear functions obtained by integrating over cycles in  $H_1(S, \mathbb{Z})$ . Explicitly, if  $\eta_1, \ldots, \eta_q$  are a basis for the holomorphic one-forms on S, then  $V \cong \mathbb{C}^q$  and  $\Lambda$  is the lattice of vectors

$$\left(\int_{\gamma}\eta_1,\ldots,\int_{\gamma}\eta_q\right), \qquad \gamma \in H_1(S,\mathbb{Z}).$$

The mapping  $\mu$  is given by choosing a base point  $p_0$ , and then for  $p \in S$  setting

$$\mu(p) = \left(\int_{p_0}^p \eta_1, \ldots, \int_{p_0}^p \eta_q\right).$$

As in the curve case, the map  $\mu$  induces isomorphisms

 $\mu_*: H_1(M,\mathbb{Z})/\text{torsion} \longrightarrow H_1(A,\mathbb{Z})$ 

and

$$\mu^*\colon H^0(A,\Omega^1_A)\longrightarrow H^0(M,\Omega^1_M),$$

hence an isomorphism

$$\operatorname{Pic}^{0}(A) = H^{1}(A, \mathbb{O}_{A}) / H^{1}(A, \mathbb{Z}) \underset{\mu^{*}}{\to} H^{1}(M, \mathbb{O}_{M}) / H^{1}(M, \mathbb{Z})$$
$$= \operatorname{Pic}^{0}(M).$$

# **Irrational Ruled Surfaces**

In Section 3 of this chapter we defined a rational ruled surface to be a holomorphic  $\mathbb{P}^1$ -bundle over  $\mathbb{P}^1$ . Similarly, we define an irrational ruled surface to be a holomorphic  $\mathbb{P}^1$ -bundle  $S \xrightarrow{\Psi} E$  over an irrational curve E.

The first thing to notice about such a surface is that the pullback map  $\Psi^*$  on holomorphic 1-forms is injective. Conversely, since the fibers C of  $\Psi$  are rational, any holomorphic 1-form  $\eta$  on S restricts to zero on the fibers. It follows that  $\eta$  is the pullback of a 1-form on E: in a neighborhood of any fiber of  $\Psi$  we may choose a point  $p_0$  and set

$$f(p) = \int_{p_0}^p \eta;$$

f, being constant along the (connected) fibers of  $\Psi$ , is the pullback of a function g on an open set in E, and we can write

$$\eta = \Psi^* \xi, \qquad \xi = dg.$$

Inasmuch as  $\eta$  determines  $\xi$ ,  $\xi$  is globally defined on E. The pullback map

$$\Psi^*: H^0(E,\Omega^1_E) \to H^0(S,\Omega^1_S)$$

is thus an isomorphism; in particular, the irregularity q(S) of S is the genus of E.

Second, the fibers C of  $\Psi$  have self-intersection 0 and so by adjunction

$$K \cdot C = -2.$$

But since  $C \cdot C = 0$ , any effective curve on S has nonnegative intersection number with C. Thus no multiple of K can be effective, i.e.,

$$P_m(S) = 0$$
 for all  $m$ .

Also, since S is a  $\mathbb{P}^1$ -bundle over a curve of genus q(S),

$$\chi(S) = 2 \cdot \chi(E) = 4 - 4q,$$

and it follows from Noether's formula

$$1 - q = \chi(\mathfrak{O}_S) = \frac{c_1^2 + c_2}{12}$$

that

$$K \cdot K = 8 - 8q.$$

Finally, by either the Leray spectral sequence or the exact homotopy sequence of a fiber bundle, we see that the map

$$\Psi_*: H_1(S,\mathbb{Z}) \to H_1(E,\mathbb{Z})$$

is an isomorphism; it follows that the Albanese variety of S is just the Jacobian of E, and the Albanese map  $S \rightarrow Alb(S)$  the composition of  $\Psi$  with the natural map  $\mu: E \rightarrow \mathcal{G}(E)$ .

This is as far as we will go into the geometry of ruled surfaces. Our previous analysis of rational ruled surfaces applies to irrational ruled surfaces in one respect: any ruled surface  $S \rightarrow E$  is, by the same argument as given earlier, the projective bundle associated to a vector bundle of rank 2 on *E*. Here the analogy ends: it is *not* the case that any vector bundle over an irrational curve is the direct sum of line bundles. To study ruled surfaces in any greater detail thus requires more knowledge of vector bundles on curves than we have. One point to bear in mind, however, is this: in large measure the geometry of a ruled surface is a reflection of the geometry of its base curve.

In the remainder of this discussion we will give two numerical criteria for a surface S to be ruled. The first is

**The Castelnuovo-de Franchis Theorem.** If S is minimal, i.e., contains no exceptional curves of the first kind, and if  $\chi(S) < 0$ , then S is an irrational ruled surface.

**Proof.** Before we begin, we prove the

**Lemma.** If S is minimal, E a curve, and  $\pi: S \rightarrow E$  any holomorphic map whose generic fiber is irreducible and rational, then S is a  $\mathbb{P}^1$ -bundle over E.

554

### SOME IRRATIONAL SURFACES

**Proof.** We will show that  $S \xrightarrow{\pi} E$  can contain no reducible fibers; since all fibers of  $\pi$  have the same virtual genus 0, this will imply that all fibers are smooth. From the argument used for rational ruled surfaces (p. 514) it will follow that S is a  $\mathbb{P}^1$ -bundle.

Suppose that  $\pi$  has a reducible fiber

$$C = \sum n_i C_i, \quad n_i > 0, \quad C_i \text{ irreducible.}$$

We may then write

$$0 = C \cdot C_i = n_i C_i \cdot C_i + \sum_{j \neq i} n_j C_i \cdot C_j$$

and, since all fibers are connected, the latter term is strictly positive; thus

 $C_i \cdot C_i < 0$ 

for all *i*. On the other hand,

$$\pi(C) = \frac{C \cdot C + K \cdot C}{2} + 1 = 0,$$

so

 $K \cdot C = -2$ 

and hence  $K \cdot C_{i_0} < 0$  for some  $i_0$ .  $C_{i_0}$  then has negative intersection both with itself and with the canonical bundle, and so is an exceptional curve of the first kind. Q.E.D.

Thus, to prove the Castelnuovo-de Franchis theorem, we need only exhibit a map  $\pi: S \to E$  whose generic fiber is irreducible and rational. We do this in two steps: we first find  $\pi$  under the assumption that S has two independent holomorphic 1-forms with wedge product identically zero; we then go back and show that every surface S with  $\chi(S) < 0$  has two such forms. In following the proof of the former assertion, it is helpful to bear in mind the actual picture: for  $S \xrightarrow{\pi} E$  ruled, any two 1-forms are pullbacks of forms  $\eta_1, \eta_2$  on E. The quotient  $f = \eta_1/\eta_2$  then gives a map of E to  $\mathbb{P}^1$  with the fibers of the composed map  $\pi': S \to E \to \mathbb{P}^1$  consisting of combinations of fibers of  $\pi$ , and we may reconstruct E as the set of connected components of fibers of  $\pi'$ .

Suppose that  $\omega_1, \omega_2 \in H^0(S, \Omega^1)$  are linearly independent and that  $\omega_1 \wedge \omega_2 \equiv 0$ . Then the vectors

$$\omega_1(p), \omega_2(p) \in T_p^*(S)$$

are linearly dependent at every point  $p \in S$ , and therefore

$$\omega_1 = f\omega_2$$

for f some global meromorphic function on S; since  $\omega_1$  and  $\omega_2$  are linearly independent, f is nonconstant.

In a small polydisc  $\Delta$  around any point  $p_0 \in S$  we may set

$$\Psi(p) = \left(\int_{p_0}^p \omega_1, \int_{p_0}^p \omega_2\right).$$

Then since  $\omega_1 \wedge \omega_2 \equiv 0$  the Jacobian of  $\Psi$  has rank one at a generic p, and so the image is an analytic arc C in  $\mathbb{C}^2$ . Now, if the arc C is given in a neighborhood of the origin as the locus of the holomorphic function  $g(z_1, z_2)$ , then we have

$$f = \Psi^* \left( \frac{\partial g / \partial z_1}{\partial g / \partial z_2} \right).$$

Since f is locally the pullback of a meromorphic function on the curve C, then, it follows that the zero and polar divisors of f are disjoint, and hence that f gives a holomorphic—rather than rational—map

$$\pi': S \to \mathbb{P}^{1}$$

with fibers  $C_{\lambda} = \pi'^{-1}(\lambda) = (f - \lambda)_0$ . The fibers of  $\pi'$  may be (indeed will be) reducible; if so, by Bertini the irreducible components of the generic  $C_{\lambda}$  will be disjoint, and

$$C_{\lambda} = C_{\lambda,1} + \dots + C_{\lambda,n}$$

with  $C_{\lambda,i}$  connected and generically irreducible, and

$$C_{\lambda,i} \cdot C_{\lambda,i} = 0$$
 for all  $i \neq j$ ;

since, of course,  $C_{\lambda} \cdot C_{\lambda,i} = 0$ , it follows that

 $C_{\lambda,i} \cdot C_{\lambda,i} = 0$ 

as well.

Consider the set of connected components  $E = \{C_{\lambda,i}\}_{\lambda,i}$  of curves in the pencil  $\{C_{\lambda}\}$ . *E* forms a branched cover of  $\mathbb{P}^1$  via the map  $\lambda$  and so inherits the structure of an algebraic curve. This is intuitively clear; a formal proof of the fact is based on two observations: all the curves  $C_{\lambda_i}$  (taken with proper multiplicity) are homologous, and only finitely many pairs  $C_{\lambda,i}$  and  $C_{\mu,j}$  are linearly equivalent. The first follows from the fact that the curves  $\{C_{\lambda_i}\}_{\lambda,i}$  must form a connected family: if instead the pairs  $(\lambda, i)$  broke up into two families *A* and *B*,

$$S = \left(\bigcup_{(\lambda,i) \in A} C_{\lambda,i}\right) \cup \left(\bigcup_{(\lambda,i) \in B} C_{\lambda,i}\right)$$

would itself be reducible. To see the second point, note that if two generic components  $C_{\lambda,i}$  and  $C_{\mu,j}$  are linearly equivalent, they span a pencil  $\{D_{\alpha}\}$  of curves. Every curve  $C_{\lambda,i}$  will then meet at least one  $D_{\alpha}$ , and so lie in  $D_{\alpha}$ ; thus the pencil  $\{D_{\alpha}\}$  is the pencil  $\{C_{\lambda}\}$ , and  $C_{\lambda,i}$  and  $C_{\mu,j}$  constitute the entire fibers  $C_{\lambda}, C_{\mu}$ —but since the generic  $C_{\lambda}$  has two or more connected

556

components, there can be only finitely many such fibers. We may thus choose  $\lambda_0, i_0$  and define

$$E' \subset S \times \operatorname{Pic}^{0}(S)$$

by

$$E' = \left\{ (p, \delta) : p \in C_{\lambda, i} \text{ and } \left[ C_{\lambda, i} - C_{\lambda_0, i_0} \right] = \delta \right\};$$

the desingularization E of E' is the curve we seek.

Now, the map

$$\pi'\colon S\to \mathbb{P}^1$$

factors through E via the map

$$S \xrightarrow{\pi} E$$
,

sending a point p to the pair  $(\lambda, i)$  such that  $p \in C_{\lambda,i}$ . The fibers  $C_{\lambda,i}$  of  $\pi$  are irreducible, and both the forms  $\omega_1$  and  $\omega_2$  vanish identically on all fibers of  $\pi$ . It follows as on p. 553 that the forms  $\omega_i$  are the pullbacks of 1-forms  $\eta_1, \eta_2$  on the base E. Since E has at least the two one-forms  $\eta_1$  and  $\eta_2$ , then,

 $g(E) \ge 2,$ 

so

 $\chi(E) < 0.$ 

$$\chi(S) \geq \chi(E) \cdot \chi(F)$$

for the Euler characteristic of a surface S mapped to a curve E with generic fiber F, it follows from  $\chi(S) < 0$  that the fibers of  $\pi$  have positive Euler characteristic, and so must be rational; thus S is ruled.

To complete the proof of the Castelnuovo-de Franchis theorem, we now argue that any surface S with  $\chi(S) < 0$  contains two independent 1-forms with wedge product identically zero. To see this, note that from the Hodge decomposition,

$$4q = 2 + 2p_g + h^{1,1} - \chi(S)$$
  
>  $2p_g + 3 - \chi(S)$ .

It follows that

$$2q \ge p_g + \left(\frac{3-\chi(S)}{2}\right).$$

In particular,  $q \ge 2$ —if q were 1, the Albanese map would take S to an elliptic curve, and by the formula of p. 510 quoted above the Euler characteristic of S would be nonnegative—so S contains at least two 1-forms  $\omega_1, \omega_2$ .

Now, since  $\pi_1(S)$  contains at least a  $\mathbb{Z}$ -factor, we may for any *m* construct an *m*-sheeted covering space  $\tilde{S} \xrightarrow{\pi} S$ ;  $\tilde{S}$  inherits from *S* the structure of an algebraic surface. We then have

$$\chi(\tilde{S}) = m \cdot \chi(S),$$

so by taking *m* large we may assume  $\chi(\tilde{S}) \leq -5$ . Now consider the map

$$\wedge^2 (H^0(\tilde{S}, \Omega^1_{\tilde{S}})) \xrightarrow{\rho} H^0(\tilde{S}, \Omega^2_{\tilde{S}})$$

given by wedge product. The kernel of  $\rho$  has codimension at most

$$p_g(\tilde{S}) \leq 2q(\tilde{S}) - \left(\frac{3-\chi(\tilde{S})}{2}\right) \leq 2q(\tilde{S}) - 4$$

in  $\wedge^2 H^0(\tilde{S},\Omega^1_{\tilde{s}})$ . On the other hand, the cone of decomposable vectors

$$\{\eta_1 \wedge \eta_2\} \subset \wedge^2 H^0(\tilde{S}, \Omega^1_{\tilde{S}})$$

has dimension  $2q(\tilde{S})-3$ , and so must meet the kernel of  $\rho$ .  $\tilde{S}$  thus contains two independent 1-forms with wedge product 0, and so by the first part of the argument is birational to a ruled surface. But as we have seen, on a ruled surface the wedge product of *any* two 1-forms is identically zero—in particular, the pullbacks  $\pi^*\omega_1, \pi^*\omega_2$  of the two 1-forms  $\omega_1, \omega_2$  on S have wedge product zero, and hence so do  $\omega_1$  and  $\omega_2$ . Q.E.D.

Note also that we can take any surface S with  $\chi(S) < 0$  and, blowing down, arrive at a minimal surface  $S_0$  with  $\chi(S_0) \leq \chi(S) < 0$ ; thus

Any surface with  $\chi(S) < 0$  is the blow-up of a ruled surface.

There is a second similar criterion for a surface to be ruled:

**Theorem.** If S is minimal and  $c_1^2(S) < 0$ , then S is irrational ruled.

**Proof.** We start by proving the

**Lemma.** If S is minimal and  $P_m(S) \neq 0$  for any m > 0—that is, if any multiple mK of the canonical divisor on S is linearly equivalent to an effective divisor D—then  $c_1^2(S) \ge 0$ .

Proof. Write

$$mK \sim D = \sum n_i D_i,$$

with  $n_i > 0$  and  $D_i$  irreducible. Suppose that  $K \cdot K$  were negative; we would then have

$$K \cdot mK = K \cdot \sum_{i=1}^{n} n_i D_i < 0,$$
  

$$\Rightarrow K \cdot D_i < 0 \quad \text{for some } i$$

But then

$$0 > K \cdot n_i D_i = n_i D_i \cdot D_i + \sum_{j \neq i} n_j D_i \cdot D_j$$
  
$$\geq n_i^2 D_i \cdot D_i,$$

so  $D_i \cdot D_i < 0$  and  $D_i$  is an exceptional curve of the first kind, contrary to the hypothesis that S is minimal. Q.E.D.

From this we see that if S is minimal and  $c_1^2(S) < 0$ , then  $P_m(S) = 0$  for all m; in particular,  $P_2(S) = p_g(S) = 0$ . If the irregularity q of S were zero, it would follow from Section 4 that S was rational, and from Section 3 that S was either rational ruled or  $\mathbb{P}^2$ ; in either case  $c_1^2(S)$  would be positive. Thus q(S) > 0; and since  $p_g(S) = 0$ , the Albanese map  $\overline{\Psi}: S \rightarrow \text{Alb}(S)$  maps S onto a curve  $\overline{E} \subset \text{Alb}(S)$ . Now let

$$\pi: E \to \overline{E}$$

be the desingularization of  $\overline{E}$ . The map

$$\Psi = \pi^{-1} \circ \overline{\Psi} \colon S \to E$$

is defined outside the divisor  $\overline{\Psi}^{-1}(\overline{E}_s)$  on *S*, and is given, in terms of a local coordinate *z* around a point  $p \in \pi^{-1}(\overline{E}_s)$ , by a bounded holomorphic function; by Riemann's extension theorem the map  $\Psi$  extends to all of *S*. Note that since all holomorphic 1-forms on *S* are induced via  $\overline{\Psi}$  from Alb(*S*) (and hence via  $\Psi$  from *E*), *E* must have genus at least *q*; on the other hand, since the pullback map

$$\psi^*: H^0(E,\Omega^1_E) \to H^0(S,\Omega^1_S)$$

is injective, it follows that E must have genus exactly q.

The final point in setting up the proof is that the fibers of the map  $\Psi: S \rightarrow E$  are generically irreducible. To see this, we first note that they are generically smooth (apply Bertini's theorem to the pullback  $\{\Psi^*(D_{\lambda})\}$  of any pencil  $\{D_{\lambda}\}$  on E) and so, if the generic fiber were reducible, it would have more than one connected component. We could then make the construction used in the last argument (p. 557) to factor the map  $\Psi$ 



through the curve F consisting of connected components of fibers of  $\Psi$ . If E were of genus  $q \ge 2$  or if the map  $\alpha$  were branched, then by the

Riemann-Hurwitz formula

$$g(F) = m(q-1) + 1 + b > q,$$

where b is the number of branch points of  $\alpha$  and m its sheet number; since the pullback  $\Psi'^{\bullet}$  on 1-forms is injective, this is a contradiction. On the other hand, if q were 1 and  $\alpha$  unbranched, then the image

$$\alpha_*(H_1(F,\mathbb{Z})) \subset H_1(E,\mathbb{Z})$$

would have positive index-contradicting the fact that the composed map

$$\overline{\Psi}_{*} \colon H_{1}(S,\mathbb{Z})/\text{torsion} \xrightarrow{\Psi'_{*}} H_{1}(F,\mathbb{Z}) \xrightarrow{\alpha_{*}} H_{1}(E,\mathbb{Z}) \xrightarrow{\pi_{*}} H_{1}(Alb(S),\mathbb{Z})$$

$$\mathbb{R} \qquad \mathbb{R} \qquad \mathbb{R}$$

$$\mathbb{Z}^{2} \qquad \mathbb{Z}^{2} \qquad \mathbb{Z}^{2}$$

is an isomorphism. Thus  $\alpha$  cannot have degree 2 or more, and the fibers of  $\Psi$  are generically irreducible.

This completes the setting up. Our object now is to show that the fibers of  $\Psi$  are rational; by the lemma used in the proof of the Castelnuovode Franchis theorem, this will establish that S is ruled. The first step is to prove the

**Lemma.** If  $c_1^2(S) < 0$ , then S contains an irreducible curve D having nonnegative self-intersection, and negative intersection number with K.

**Proof.** First, since  $K \cdot K < 0$ , by the index theorem the intersection pairing has one positive eigenvalue on the orthogonal complement  $K^{\perp}$  of the canonical class in  $H^{1,1}(S,\mathbb{Z})$ ; i.e., we can find a divisor class  $D_1$  on S with

$$D_1 \cdot K = 0, \qquad D_1 \cdot D_1 > 0.$$

By Riemann-Roch, for any m,

$$h^{0}(mD_{1}) + h^{0}(K - mD_{1}) \ge 1 - q + \frac{m^{2}D_{1} \cdot D_{1}}{2},$$

so for large *m*, either  $mD_1$  or  $K - mD_1$  will be effective.  $K \cdot (K - mD_1) = K \cdot K$  is negative, so in the latter case we may take  $D_2 = K - mD_1$ . On the other hand, if  $mD_1$  is effective, we apply Riemann-Roch to the divisor  $mD_1 + K$  to obtain

$$h^{0}(mD_{1}+K) + h^{0}(-mD_{1}) \ge 1 - q + \frac{m^{2}D_{1} \cdot D_{1}}{2}$$

-but since  $mD_1$  is effective,  $h^0(-mD_1)=0$ , and consequently  $mD_1 + K$  is effective.  $(mD_1+K)\cdot K<0$ , so we may set  $D_2=mD_1+K$ . In either event we obtain an effective curve  $D_2$  with  $D_2\cdot K<0$ , and of course some irreducible component D of  $D_2$  will have negative intersection with K. Note that since  $D\cdot K<0$  and S is minimal,  $D\cdot D \ge 0$ . Q.E.D.
Now, assume the fibers of  $\Psi$  are irrational of genus g. Let D be an irreducible curve on S with  $D \cdot K < 0$ , and consider the linear systems

$$|D + nK|, \quad n = 0, 1, 2, \dots$$

These are eventually empty: for sufficiently large n

 $D\cdot (D+nK)<0;$ 

but D, being irreducible with nonnegative self-intersection, has nonnegative intersection number with every effective divisor on S. We can thus choose an integer n such that

$$h^{0}(D + nK) \ge 1,$$
  
 $h^{0}(D + (n + 1)K) = 0.$ 

Let G be a generic curve in the system |D + nK|; since

$$G \cdot K = D \cdot K + nK \cdot K < 0,$$

some irreducible component  $G_0$  of G will have negative intersection number with K. Let us first see that  $G_0$  cannot be contained in a fiber C of  $\Psi$ : if we write

$$C=\sum n_iC_i,$$

then

$$0 = C_i \cdot C = n_i C_i \cdot C_i + \sum_{j \neq i} n_j C_i \cdot C_j;$$

C being connected, the latter term is strictly positive, and so

 $C_i \cdot C_i < 0$  for all *i*.

Since S contains no exceptional curves of the first kind, then,

 $C_i \cdot K \ge 0$  for all *i*.

Thus, no component of a fiber of  $\Psi$  has negative intersection number with K; accordingly, our curve  $G_0$  cannot lie in a fiber, and so it must have positive intersection number  $k = G_0 \cdot C$  with C.

The argument now splits up into two cases:

Case 1:  $q \ge 2$ 

Consider the representation

$$\Psi: G_0 \to E$$

of  $G_0$  as a k-sheeted cover of E; if  $\Psi: G_0 \rightarrow E$  has b branch points, by Riemann-Hurwitz

$$\pi(G_0) = k(q-1) + 1 + \frac{b}{2}$$

and in particular, if  $k \ge 2$ , then

$$\pi(G_0) > q.$$

In this case, from the Poincaré residue sequence

$$0 \to \Omega_S^2 \to \Omega_S^2(G_0) \to \Omega_{G_0}^1 \to 0$$

and

$$h^0(\Omega^1_{G_0}) = \pi(G_0) > h^1(\Omega^2_S)$$

we deduce that

$$h^0(\Omega^2_S(G_0)) \neq 0.$$

But

$$h^{0}(\Omega_{S}^{2}(G_{0})) = h^{0}(K+G_{0}) \leq h^{0}(K+G)$$
  
=  $h^{0}(D+(n+1)K)$   
= 0,

so this is impossible.  $G_0$  must thus have intersection number 1 with C and therefore is mapped biholomorphically onto E by  $\Psi$ . Note that since

$$\pi(G_0) = q \quad \text{and} \quad G_0 \cdot K < 0,$$

we have

 $G_0 \cdot G_0 > 2q - 2.$ 

Now let  $C_{\lambda}$  and  $C_{\lambda'}$  be two distinct generic fibers of  $\Psi: S \rightarrow E$ , and

 $G_1 = G_0 + C_{\lambda'} - C_{\lambda}.$ 

 $G_1$  being homologous to  $G_0$ , by Riemann-Roch

$$h^{0}(G_{1}) \geq \chi(\mathfrak{O}_{S}) + \frac{G_{1} \cdot G_{1} - G_{1} \cdot K}{2}$$
$$= 1 - q + \frac{G_{0} \cdot G_{0} - G_{0} \cdot K}{2}$$
$$\geq 1$$

so  $G_1$  is effective. On the other hand, since  $G_0$  and  $G_1$  are homologous and not linearly equivalent,  $G_1$  cannot contain  $G_0$ ; thus  $G_1$  and  $G_0$  each meet the generic fiber C in a single point, and these points are distinct. But inasmuch as the line bundles  $[C_{\lambda}]$  and  $[C_{\lambda'}]$  on S both restrict to the trivial bundle on C,

$$[G_1]|_C = [G_0]|_C.$$

The single points  $G_0 \cdot C$  and  $G_1 \cdot C$  are thus linearly equivalent on C, contrary to the hypothesis that C is irrational.

Case 2: q=1

Here our previous argument fails—a priori,  $G_0$  could very well be a multisheeted unbranched cover of E— and so we must employ a some-

562

what subtler approach. Certainly, from the above we may conclude that

$$\pi(G_0)=q=1$$

Write

$$G_0 \cdot K = -d, \qquad d > 0;$$

then, by adjunction,

 $G_0 \cdot G_0 = d.$ 

Now choose a fixed point  $\lambda_0 \in E$ , and for each  $\lambda \in E$  set

$$G_{\lambda} = G_0 + C_{\lambda} - C_{\lambda_0}.$$

 $G_{\lambda}$  is once more homologous to  $G_0$ , and by Riemann-Roch

$$h^{0}(G_{\lambda}) \geq 1 - q + \frac{G_{0} \cdot G_{0} - G_{0} \cdot K}{2}$$
$$\geq d;$$

in particular  $G_{\lambda}$  is effective. Note that in fact we must have  $h^{0}(G_{\lambda}) = d$ : since no curve in the system  $|G_{\lambda}|$  can contain  $G_{0}$ ,  $|G_{\lambda}|$  cuts out on  $G_{0}$  a linear system of degree d and dimension  $h^{0}(G_{\lambda}) - 1$ ; if  $h^{0}(G_{\lambda})$  were d + 1 or greater, this would imply that  $G_{\lambda}$  was rational.

Now choose d-1 generic points  $p_1, \ldots, p_{d-1}$  on S. For generic  $\lambda \in E$ , there will be a unique curve in the system  $|G_{\lambda}|$  passing through the points  $P_i$ ; we will denote this curve by  $H_{\lambda}$ . For two generic points  $\lambda, \lambda' \in E$ ,  $H_{\lambda}$ and  $H_{\lambda'}$  will intersect in d points, consisting of  $p_1, \ldots, p_{d-1}$  and an additional point, which we will call  $Q(\lambda, \lambda')$ . Note that the points  $Q(\lambda, \lambda')$  fill up the surface S, since the curves  $\{H_{\lambda}\}_{\lambda}$  do and on any  $H_{\lambda}$  the divisors

$$Q(\lambda,\lambda') - Q(\lambda,\lambda'') = (H_{\lambda'} - H_{\lambda''})|_{H_{\lambda}}$$
  
$$\approx (C_{\lambda'} - C_{\lambda''})|_{H_{\lambda}}$$

fill up  $\operatorname{Pic}^{0}(H_{\lambda})$ . Now, considering the elliptic curve E as a group with origin  $\lambda_{0}$ , for any  $\mu \in E$  set

$$F_{\mu} = \bigcup_{\lambda \in E} Q(\lambda, \mu - \lambda).$$

The points of  $F_{\mu}$  are parametrized by the quotient of E by the involution  $\lambda \mapsto \mu - \lambda$ , and so  $F_{\mu}$  is a priori either a point or a rational curve; since the points  $\{Q(\lambda, \mu - \lambda)\}_{\mu,\lambda}$  fill up S, it follows that for generic  $\mu \in E$ ,  $F_{\mu}$  is a rational curve. S thus contains a one-parameter family of rational curves —but since any rational curve on S lies in a fiber of  $\Psi$  and the generic fiber is irreducible, this is impossible. Q.E.D.

Note that by the Riemann-Roch formula

$$\chi(\mathfrak{O}_S) = 1 - q + p_g = \frac{c_1^2 + c_2}{12},$$

if the holomorphic Euler characteristic  $\chi(\mathbb{O}_S)$  of S is negative, then either  $c_1^2$  or  $c_2$  is. We have, accordingly, a third

**Theorem.** If S is minimal and  $\chi(\mathfrak{O}_S) < 0$ , then S is ruled.

# A Brief Introduction to Elliptic Surfaces

An *elliptic surface* with base E is a surface S and a map  $\Psi: S \rightarrow E$  to a curve E such that the generic fiber of  $\Psi$  is an irreducible elliptic curve. Elliptic surfaces form a far more varied class than ruled surfaces: for one thing, whereas all fibers of a ruled surface are irreducible and smooth, an elliptic surface may have singular, reducible, and/or multiple fibers; for another, while all fibers of a ruled surface are of necessity isomorphic to one another, the complex structure of the fibers of an elliptic surface will, in general, vary from fiber to fiber. The various questions arising from these considerations-what configurations of curves may occur as reducible fibers of elliptic surfaces and how they affect the global geometry of the surface; what variations of the complex structure of the fiber are possible, especially around singular fibers-are both fascinating and, to a large degree, tractable. We are not able, in the present context, to go into these questions fully; the interested reader is referred to the papers of Kodaira, "On compact complex analytic surfaces," I, II, III, and IV, listed at the end of this chapter. One phenomenon associated to elliptic surfaces, however, unlike anything we have dealt with previously and warranting some discussion is that of *multiple fibers*, which we now describe.

Let us first say what a multiple fiber is. If  $\Psi: S \rightarrow E$  is any holomorphic map of a surface S onto a curve E, then for generic  $p \in E$ , the pullback  $\Psi^*z$  of a local coordinate z on E centered around p will vanish simply to order 1 along the fiber  $\Psi^{-1}(p)$  of  $\Psi$  over p. A fiber  $C = \Psi^{-1}(p)$  of  $\Psi$  along which the pullback of a local defining function z for  $p \in E$  vanishes to order  $m \ge 2$  is called a *multiple fiber* of *multiplicity* m. (More properly, if  $C = \sum C_i$  is reducible, and  $\Psi^*z$  vanishes to order  $n_i$  along  $C_i$ , we say that C is multiple if the greatest common divisor of the  $n_i$  is  $m \ge 2$ .) We note first a few points about a multiple fiber  $C_p$ :

1. Since the divisors  $C_{\lambda} = (\Psi^*(z - \lambda))$  on S are all homologous, including  $(\Psi^*z) = mC_p$ , we see that  $\mathbf{m} \cdot \mathbf{C}_p$  is homologous to a generic fiber C of  $\Psi$ . In particular,

$$C_p \cdot C_p = 0$$
 and  $C_p \cdot K = \frac{1}{m} C_\lambda \cdot K.$ 

2. Similarly, if  $\gamma: \Delta \to S$  is any holomorphic arc meeting the multiple fiber  $C_p$  transversely at  $\gamma(0)$ , the pullback  $\gamma^* \Psi^* z$  vanishes to order *m* at 0; thus the map  $\Psi \circ \gamma$  expresses  $\Delta$  locally as an *m*-sheeted cover of its image in

E, with a branch point of multiplicity m at 0; in particular,  $\gamma(\Delta)$  will meet every fiber near  $C_p$  not once but a total of m times. Likewise, if  $\gamma(\Delta)$  meets  $C_p$  with multiplicity k, then  $\Psi \circ \gamma$  expresses  $\Delta$  as an mk-sheeted cover of its image, totally branched at 0, and  $\gamma(\Delta)$  will meet fibers near  $C_p$  a total of mk times.

Now, it is easy to see that if the generic fiber of a map  $\Psi: S \rightarrow E$  is rational, then no fiber  $C_n$  may be multiple: we would have

$$C_p \cdot C_p = 0$$
 and  $C_p \cdot K = -\frac{2}{m}$ ,

contradicting at the very least the integrality of the virtual genus  $\pi(C_p)$ . If the generic fiber of  $\Psi$  is of genus  $g \ge 2$ , then we see in the same way that a multiple fiber  $C_p$  must have multiplicity *m* dividing g-1, and the genus of  $C_p$  will be g' = (g-1)/m+1 < g. On the other hand, if  $\Psi: S \rightarrow E$  is elliptic,  $\Psi$  may have multiple fibers of any multiplicity, all of the same genus 1.

We can construct a map  $\Psi: S \rightarrow \Delta$  of an open surface S to the unit disc  $\Delta \subset \mathbb{C}$  with a multiple fiber at 0 as follows. Let F be any elliptic curve, given as the complex plane with Euclidean coordinate w modulo the lattice  $\Lambda = \{1, \tau\}$ . Let z be the coordinate in the disc  $\Delta$ , and consider the automorphism

$$\varphi: \Delta \times F \to \Delta \times F$$

given by

$$\varphi(z,w)=\Big(e^{2\pi i/m}\cdot z,w+\frac{\tau}{m}\Big).$$

 $\varphi$  has order *m* and all powers  $\varphi^i$  of  $\varphi$  are fixed-point-free; let *S* be the quotient of  $\Delta \times F$  by the group  $\{\varphi^i\}$  and  $\Delta \times F \xrightarrow{\pi} S$  the quotient map. The map

$$\psi' \colon \Delta \times F \longrightarrow \Delta$$
$$(z, w) \mapsto z^m$$

factors through S to give a map

$$\Psi: S \to \Delta$$

whose fibers  $C_{\lambda} = \Psi^{-1}(\lambda)$  are all elliptic curves. Now for  $\lambda \neq 0 \in \Delta$  the divisor  $\pi^* C_{\lambda}$  consists of the *m* elliptic curves  $\{\{\epsilon\} \times F : \epsilon^m = \lambda\}$  each taken singly, while the divisor  $\pi^* C_0$  consists of the single curve  $\{0\} \times F$ , taken with multiplicity 1 since the map  $\pi$  is unbranched.  $C_0$  is thus a multiple fiber of  $\Psi$ , of multiplicity *m*.

More generally, we can alter any elliptic surface  $S_0 \xrightarrow{\Psi_0} E$  to create multiple fibers, as follows. Start with any point  $p \in E$  with  $C_p$  smooth and nonmultiple. By way of preparation, let U be a small disc around p so that  $\Psi_0$  has no singular fibers over U, let z be a local coordinate in U centered

around p such that  $U = \{|z| < 1\}$ , and let  $\Sigma_0 = \Psi_0^{-1}(U)$ . Take a section  $\alpha$  of  $\Psi_0$ —that is, a map  $\alpha: U \to S_0$  such that  $\Psi_0 \circ \alpha = id$ , and for each  $z \in U$  consider the fiber  $C_z$  as a group with  $\alpha(z) \in C_z$  as the origin. The points of order exactly m in the fibers  $C_z$  form an unbranched cover of U and so break up into disjoint arcs; choose one such arc and call it  $\beta$ . The elliptic curve  $C_z$  may be realized as  $\mathbb{C}$  modulo the lattice  $\{1, \tau(z)\}$ , with  $\alpha(z)$  corresponding to the origin and  $\beta(z)$  the point 1/m. For any complex number t, then, let  $t \cdot \beta(z)$  denote the point of  $C_z$  corresponding to  $(t/m) \in \mathbb{C}$ ; this is well-defined.

Now define

by

$$\Sigma \subset \Delta \times \Sigma_0$$

$$\Sigma = \{(w,r): z(r) = w^m\}.$$

Note that the projection  $w: \Sigma \to \Delta$  expresses  $\Sigma$  as elliptic over  $\Delta$ , and that the fibers over points w and  $e^{2\pi i/m}w$  are naturally identified with the fiber  $C_{w^m}$  of  $\Psi_0$ ; accordingly, we can define an automorphism  $\varphi$  on  $\Sigma$  by

$$\varphi(w,r) = \left(e^{2\pi i/m}w, r + \beta(w^m)\right).$$

The quotient  $\Sigma_1$  of  $\Sigma$  by the finite group  $\{\varphi^i\}$  is, as in the first example, an elliptic surface over  $\Delta$  via the map  $\Psi_1(w,r) = w^m = z$  with a fiber of multiplicity *m* over w=0. Moreover, the fiber  $\tilde{C}_z$  of  $\Sigma_1$  over *z* is isomorphic to the fiber of the original surface *S* over *z*; indeed, the inverse image  $\Psi_1^{-1}(\Delta - \{0\})$  of the punctured disc in  $\Sigma_1$  and the inverse image  $\Psi_0^{-1}(U - \{0\})$  are isomorphic as elliptic surfaces via the map  $\alpha: \Sigma \to S_0$  induced by

$$\bar{\alpha}: \Sigma \to S_0$$
  
:  $(w,r) \mapsto r + (\frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \log w) \cdot \beta(w^m)$ 

away from the fibers over 0. We can thus glue the new surface  $\Sigma_1$  into  $S_0$  in place of the original  $\Sigma_0$ ; i.e., we can set

$$S_1 = S_0 - \Psi_0^{-1}(0) \cup_{\alpha} \Sigma_1$$

to obtain an elliptic surface  $S_1 \rightarrow E$ , isomorphic to  $S_0$  away from  $C_p = \Psi_0^{-1}(0)$  and having a fiber of multiplicity *m* over *p*.

This operation—replacing an ordinary fiber of an elliptic surface with a multiple one—is called a *logarithmic transformation*; it was invented by Kodaira. One warning: if  $S_1$  is obtained from  $S_0$  by a logarithmic transformation on the fiber  $C_p$  as above, then it is clear from the formulas that under the isomorphism

$$S_0 - C_p \simeq S_1 - \tilde{C}_p, \qquad \tilde{C}_p = \Psi_1^{-1}(0),$$

## 566

a curve in  $S_0$  transverse to the fiber  $C_p$  may be mapped to a curve in  $S_1 - \tilde{C}_p$  having an essential singularity along  $\tilde{C}_p$ . There may be, accordingly, very little correlation between closed curves in  $S_0$  and in  $S_1$ ; indeed,  $S_0$  may be algebraic and  $S_1$  not, or vice versa.

One basic fact about multiple fibers is the

**Lemma.** If B is a smooth multiple fiber of multiplicity m in the elliptic surface  $\Psi: S \rightarrow E$ , then the normal bundle  $N_{B/S} = [B]|_B$  of B is torsion of order exactly m in Pic<sup>0</sup>(B).

**Proof.** It is easy to see that the normal bundle to B is m-torsion: the bundles  $\{[\Psi^*(p)]|_B\}_{p \in E}$  form a continuous family, trivial for  $p \neq q \in \Psi(B)$  and hence for all p, including  $\Psi^*(q) = [mB]$ . To see that  $N_{B/S}$  is indeed of order m, choose a local coordinate w on E centered around  $q = \Psi(B)$ , and a covering  $\underline{U} = \{U_\alpha\}$  of a neighborhood U of B in S by small polydiscs. Since the function  $\Psi^*w$  vanishes to order m along B, we can in each  $U_\alpha$  choose an mth root of  $\Psi^*w$ , i.e., a holomorphic function  $z_\alpha$  on  $U_\alpha$  with

$$z_{\alpha}^{m} = \Psi^{*}w;$$

write

$$z_{\alpha} = e^{2\pi i k_{\alpha\beta}/m} \cdot z_{\beta}$$
 in  $U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta}$ 

for  $k_{\alpha\beta} \in \{0, 1, ..., m-1\}$ .

Since  $z_{\alpha}$  vanishes to order 1 along B in  $U_{\alpha}$ , the 1-form  $dz_{\alpha}$  restricted to B gives a nonzero section of the conormal bundle  $N_{B/S}^*$  in  $B \cap U_{\alpha}$ ; transition functions for  $N_{B/S}^*$  are thus given by the constant functions

$$\frac{dz_{\alpha}}{dz_{\beta}} = e^{2\pi i k_{\alpha\beta}/m}.$$

Suppose that the *d*th power  $N_{B/S}^d$  (and hence the *d*th power  $(N_{B/S}^*)^d$  is trivial. Then the cocycle

$$\left\{ g_{\alpha\beta} = e^{2\pi i dk_{\alpha\beta}/m} \right\} \in Z^{1}(B,\mathbb{C}^{*})$$

is a coboundary, i.e., we can find constants  $l_{\alpha} \in \mathbb{C}$  such that for all  $\alpha, \beta$ ,

$$e^{2\pi i dk_{\alpha\beta}/m} = \frac{l_{\alpha}}{l_{\beta}}.$$

We may normalize the  $l_{\alpha}$ 's by taking  $l_1 = 1$ ; it then follows from the last equation that every  $l_{\alpha}$  is a (d/m)th root of unity. Now let

$$z'_{\alpha} = l_{\alpha} \cdot z^{d}_{\alpha}.$$

The functions  $z'_{\alpha} \in \mathcal{O}(U_{\alpha})$  agree on the overlaps  $U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta}$  and so define a single function  $z' \in \mathcal{O}(U)$ , with

$$z'^m = \Psi^* w^d.$$

Moreover, z', being constant along the fibers of  $\Psi$ , is in fact induced from a function w' on a neighborhood of q in E satisfying  $w'^m = w^d$ ; but since  $w^d$ vanishes to order exactly d at q,  $d = m \cdot \operatorname{ord}_q(w')$  is a multiple of m. We see, then, that  $N_{B/S}^d$  is trivial if and only if m divides d. Q.E.D.

The proof of this lemma suggests a way to invert the logarithmic transformation; we will sketch this construction, leaving the details as an exercise for the reader. Let *B* be a smooth fiber of multiplicity *m* on  $S_1 \xrightarrow{\Psi_1} E$ ,  $U = \{|w| < 1\} \subset E$  a neighborhood of  $\Psi_1(B)$ , and  $\Sigma_1 = \Psi_1^{-1}(U)$ . Consider the set  $\Sigma$  of pairs  $(p, z_{\alpha})$ , where *p* is a point of  $\Sigma_1 \subset S_1$  and  $z_{\alpha}$  a function element around *p* satisfying  $z_{\alpha}^m = \Psi_1^* w$ . By the proof of the lemma,  $\Sigma$  forms a connected unbranched, *m*-sheeted cover of  $\Sigma_1$ , and the map

$$\Sigma \xrightarrow{z = z_{\alpha}} \Delta$$

expresses  $\Sigma$  as an elliptic surface over the disc, with *no multiple fiber*: for  $\lambda \neq 0$ , the fiber  $z^{-1}(\lambda)$  maps one-to-one onto the fiber  $\Psi_1^{-1}(\lambda^m)$  of  $S_1$ , while  $z^{-1}(0)$  forms an *m*-sheeted cover of the multiple fiber *B* of  $S_1$ . Now take an arc  $\gamma$  in  $S_1$  transverse to *B*;  $\gamma$  then forms an *m*-sheeted cover of its image in *E*, branched totally over 0. The inverse image of  $\gamma$  in  $\Sigma$  then consists of *m* disjoint arcs, each transverse to the fibers of  $z_{\alpha}$ . Choose one of these components and call it  $\tilde{\gamma}$ , and let  $\varphi_{\lambda}$  be the isomorphism

$$\varphi_{\lambda} = z^{-1}(\lambda) \longrightarrow z^{-1}(e^{2\pi i/m} \cdot \lambda)$$

consisting of the natural identification

$$z^{-1}(\lambda) \cong \Psi_1^{-1}(\lambda^m) \cong z^{-1}(e^{2\pi i/m} \cdot \lambda)$$

composed with a translation, and carrying  $\tilde{\gamma} \cdot z^{-1}(\lambda)$  to  $\tilde{\gamma} \cdot z^{-1}(e^{2\pi i/m} \cdot \lambda)$ . The automorphism  $\varphi$  of  $\Sigma$  given by

$$\varphi(p, z_{\alpha}) = (\varphi_{\lambda}(p), e^{2\pi i/m} z_{\alpha}) \qquad (\lambda = z_{\alpha}(p))$$

then has order *m* and is fixed-point-free away from  $z^{-1}(0)$ , where it is the identity. The quotient  $\Sigma_0$  of  $\Sigma$  by the group  $\{\varphi^i\}$  is again elliptic via the map  $w = z^m$  and is without multiple fibers; moreover, the complement of  $w^{-1}(0)$  in  $\Sigma_0$  is isomorphic to the complement of  $\Psi_1^{-1}(0)$  in  $\Sigma_1$ , and so we may plug  $\Sigma_0$  into  $S_1 - \Psi_1^{-1}(0)$  to obtain a surface  $S_0$ , isomorphic to  $S_1$  outside  $\Psi_1^{-1}(0)$  and having a nonmultiple fiber over  $q \in E$ . The reader may verify that the operation is indeed inverse to the logarithmic transformation—i.e., that if we perform a logarithmic transformation to  $S_0$  (making suitable choices of arcs  $\alpha, \beta$ ), we get  $S_1$  back again—and so show that every elliptic surface with smooth multiple fibers is obtained from an elliptic surface without multiple fibers by means of logarithmic transformations.

We come now to the main point of our analysis of elliptic surfaces: the formula for the canonical divisor. We will consider here an elliptic surface  $S \xrightarrow{\Psi} E$ , all of whose multiple fibers are smooth—all of our formulas apply as well to the general case, but the proof is substantially harder.

To start, let  $C_{\lambda_1}, \ldots, C_{\lambda_n}$  be *n* generic fibers of  $\Psi$ . Consider the Poincaré residue map

$$0 \to \Omega_{\mathcal{S}}^2 \to \Omega_{\mathcal{S}}^2 (C_{\lambda_1} + \cdots + C_{\lambda_n}) \to \oplus \Omega_{C_{\lambda_i}}^1 \to 0.$$

The image in  $H^{0}(\oplus \Omega^{1}_{C_{\lambda_{i}}}) = \oplus H^{0}(C_{\lambda}, \Omega^{1}_{C_{\lambda_{i}}}) \cong \mathbb{C}^{n}$  of  $H^{0}(S, \Omega^{2}_{S}(\Sigma C_{\lambda_{i}}))$  has codimension at most  $h^{1}(S, \Omega^{2}_{S}) = q(S)$ ; thus

$$h^0\left(K+\sum_{i=1}^n C_{\lambda_i}\right) \ge n+p_g-q.$$

In particular, for *n* large, we see that  $K + \sum_{i=1}^{n} C_{\lambda_i}$  is linearly equivalent to an effective divisor *D*. Now any fiber *C* of *S* has self-intersection 0 and hence, by adjunction, intersection number 0 with *K*. *D*, accordingly, has intersection number

$$D \cdot C_{\lambda} = \left(K + \sum_{i=1}^{n} C_{\lambda_{i}}\right) \cdot C_{\lambda} = 0$$

with the fiber  $C_{\lambda}$  and so must consist of a linear combination of fibers and components of fibers. We claim that D cannot contain a component of a reducible fiber C unless it contains the entire fiber. To see this, decompose C into irreducible components

$$C = \sum n_i C_i$$

and write

$$D=D'+\sum m_iC_i.$$

with D' disjoint from C. By the standard argument (p. 555), every component  $C_i$  of C has strictly negative self-intersection, and so by the hypothesis that S contains no exceptional curves of the first kind,  $K \cdot C_i \ge 0$ for all *i*. Writing

$$K=D-\sum C_{\lambda_{i}},$$

this implies that for any *i* 

$$\sum_{j\neq i} m_j C_i \cdot C_j \ge -m_i C_i \cdot C_i.$$

Now,

$$0 = C \cdot C_i = n_i C_i \cdot C_i + \sum_{j \neq i} n_j C_j C_i,$$

and so we obtain the inequality

$$\frac{\sum_{j \neq i} m_j C_i \cdot C_j}{\sum_{j \neq i} n_j C_i \cdot C_j} \ge \frac{-m_i C_i \cdot C_i}{-n_i \cdot C_i \cdot C_i} = \frac{m_i}{n_i} \quad \text{for any } i;$$

it follows that all the ratios  $m_i/n_i$  are equal. Thus, if C is nonmultiple (i.e., the coefficients  $n_i$  have no common divisor), D contains the entire fiber  $C = \sum n_i C_i$  with some multiplicity.

From the above, we see that we can write the canonical divisor

$$K = \Psi^* D + \sum \rho_i B_i$$

as the pullback of a divisor D on E, plus a linear combination of the multiple fibers  $B_i$  of S. If  $B_i$  has multiplicity  $m_i$ , then we can incorporate any integral multiple of  $m_i B_i$  into D; thus we may take

$$0 \leq \rho_i \leq m_i - 1$$

This determines  $\rho_i$ : by the adjunction formula,

$$K_{B_i} = \left[ \left[ K + B_i \right] \right]_{B_i} = \left[ \left( \rho_i + 1 \right) B_i \right]_{B_i} \equiv 0;$$

since the bundle  $[B_i]|_B$  is torsion of order exactly  $m_i$ , this implies

$$\rho_i = m_i - 1$$

i.e.,

$$K = \Psi^* D + \sum (m_i - 1) B_i.$$

Finally, we ask for the degree d of D. We will find d by computing  $h^0(K+\Sigma C_{\lambda_i})$  for n generic fibers  $C_{\lambda_1}, \ldots, C_{\lambda_n}$  of S in two ways: by Riemann-Roch on E, and on S. First, note that since

$$\left[K+\sum C_{\lambda_i}\right]_{B_i}=K|_{B_i}=\left[(m_i-1)B_i\right]|_{B_i},$$

the divisor  $\Sigma(m_i - 1)B_i$  is a fixed component of the series  $|K + \Sigma C_{\lambda_i}|$ . We have thus for n large

$$h^{0}(S, \mathfrak{O}_{S}(K+\sum C_{\lambda_{i}})) = h^{0}(E, \mathfrak{O}(D+\sum \lambda_{i}))$$
  
= deg D + n - g(E) + 1

by Riemann-Roch on E. On the other hand, by Riemann-Roch on S,

$$h^0(K+\sum C_{\lambda_i})-h^1(K+\sum C_{\lambda_i})=\chi(\mathfrak{O}_S),$$

inasmuch as  $h^2(K + \sum C_{\lambda_i}) = h^0(-\sum C_{\lambda_i}) = 0$ , and  $K \cdot C_{\lambda_i} = C_{\lambda_i} \cdot C_{\lambda_i} = 0$ . The problem hinges on determining  $h^1(K + \sum C_{\lambda_i})$ ; to this end, consider

570

the sequence

$$0 \to \mathfrak{O}_{\mathcal{S}}\Big(-\sum C_{\lambda_i}\Big) \to \mathfrak{O}_{\mathcal{S}} \to \oplus \mathfrak{O}_{C_{\lambda_i}} \to 0.$$

From the long exact cohomology sequence

$$0 \to H^0(S, \mathfrak{O}_S(-\sum C_{\lambda_i})) \to H^0(S, \mathfrak{O}_S) \to \oplus H^0(C_{\lambda_i}, \mathfrak{O}_{C_{\lambda_i}})$$
$$\to H^1(S, \mathfrak{O}_S(-\sum C_{\lambda_i})) \to H^1(S, \mathfrak{O}_S) \to \oplus H^1(C_{\lambda_i}, \mathfrak{O}_{C_{\lambda_i}})$$

associated to this sequence, we see that

$$h^{1}(S, \mathcal{O}(K+\sum C_{\lambda_{i}})) = h^{1}(S, \mathcal{O}(-\sum C_{\lambda_{i}}))$$
$$= 0 - 1 + n + k,$$

where k is the dimension of the kernel of the map  $H^1(S, \mathcal{O}_S) \rightarrow \oplus H^1(C_{\lambda_i}, \mathcal{O}_{C_{\lambda_i}})$  induced by restriction. To compute k, note that by the functoriality of the Dolbeault isomorphism—i.e., the commutativity of the diagram

$$H^{1}(S, \mathfrak{O}_{S}) \longrightarrow \oplus H^{1}(C_{\lambda_{i}}, \mathfrak{O}_{C_{\lambda_{i}}})$$
$$\overset{\parallel}{H^{0,1}_{\mathfrak{z}}(S)} \longrightarrow \oplus H^{0,1}_{\mathfrak{z}}(C_{\lambda_{i}})$$
$$\overset{\parallel}{H^{1,0}_{\mathfrak{z}}(S)} \longrightarrow \oplus \frac{\parallel}{H^{1,0}_{\mathfrak{z}}(C_{\lambda_{i}})}$$

—this is just the number of holomorphic 1-forms on S whose restriction to each of the  $C_{\lambda}$  is identically zero.

If  $\eta$  is any 1-form on S with  $\eta|_{C_{\lambda}} \equiv 0$ , then the restriction of  $\eta$  to any smooth fiber  $C_{\lambda}$  of S is likewise zero in the de Rham cohomology of  $C_{\lambda}$ , and hence identically zero. Thus any 1-form vanishing on a single fiber of S vanishes on all fibers, and so by our previous argument (p. 553), is induced from a 1-form on the base E; conversely, of course, the pullback  $\Psi^*\omega$  of any 1-form  $\omega$  on E vanishes on every fiber of  $\Psi$ . The number of 1-forms on S vanishing on the curves  $C_{\lambda}$  is thus just the genus g of E; we have, accordingly,

$$h^{1}(K+\Sigma C_{\lambda_{i}})=h^{1}(-\Sigma C_{\lambda_{i}})=g+n-1$$

and

$$h^0(K+\sum C_{\lambda_i}) = \chi(\mathfrak{O}_S) + g + n - 1.$$

Combining this with the formula for  $h^0(K + \sum C_{\lambda})$  obtained from

Riemann-Roch on E, we see that

$$\chi(\mathfrak{O}_S) + g + n - 1 = h^0 (K + \Sigma C_{\lambda_i})$$
  
= deg D + n - g + 1,  
deg D = 2g - 2 +  $\chi(\mathfrak{O}_S)$ 

and hence

Summarizing, we have

The canonical bundle K of an elliptic surface  $S \xrightarrow{\Psi} E$  with multiple fibers  $B_i$  of multiplicity  $m_i$  is given by

$$K = \psi^* D + \sum (m_i - 1) B_i,$$

where

$$\deg D = 2g(E) - 2 + \chi(\mathfrak{O}_S).$$

Note that a suitable multiple mK of K will always be the pullback of a bundle on the base E, of degree

$$m\left(2g-2+\chi(\mathfrak{O}_S)+\sum \frac{m_i-1}{m_i}\right).$$

## Kodaira Number and the Classification Theorem I

In terms of their gross characteristics, algebraic curves may be said to fall into three classes—genus 0, genus 1, and genus  $g \ge 2$ —according to whether the canonical bundle of the curve has negative, zero, or positive degree. Analogously, in trying to classify surfaces, we consider the behavior of their canonical bundles. Of course, we have for surfaces no notion completely analogous to the degree of a line bundle on a curve; nor does it suffice to consider only the dimension of the linear system |K|: as we have seen in our discussion of elliptic surfaces, there may exist surfaces on which a multiple of K is effective and nonzero, while  $p_g=0$ . Indeed, taking the quotient of the Fermat quintic

$$S' = (X_0^5 + X_1^5 + X_2^5 + X_3^5 = 0) \subset \mathbb{P}^3$$

by the fixed-point-free group of automorphisms generated by

$$\varphi[X_0, X_1, X_2, X_3] = [X_0, e^{2\pi i/5} X_1, e^{4\pi i/5} X_2, e^{6\pi i/5} X_3],$$

we obtain a surface S (called a Godeaux surface) on which the canonical bundle is actually positive but has no sections. We therefore consider not just the dimension of the linear system |K| but all the plurigenera  $P_m(S) =$  $H^0(S, \emptyset(mK))$ . There are, in broad terms, four possible types of behavior

for the sequence  $P_m(S)$ :

1. It may be—as, for example, on a rational surface—that  $P_m(S)=0$  for all *m*. Such a surface is said to have *Kodaira number* -1.

2. Assuming that  $P_m(S) \neq 0$  for some *m*, we may ask whether the integers  $P_m(S)$  are bounded. If in fact they are, then  $P_m(S)$  must be either 0 or 1 for all *m*: if for some *m* the bundle *mK* had two linearly independent global holomorphic sections  $\sigma$  and  $\tau$ , then the bundle *mnK* would possess at least the n+1 independent sections

$$\sigma^n, \sigma^{n-1} \otimes \tau, \dots, \sigma \otimes \tau^{n-1}, \tau^n$$

A surface whose plurigenera are bounded but not all 0 is said to have *Kodaira number* 0.

3. If the sequence  $P_m(S)$  is unbounded, but

$$P_m(S) \leq c \cdot m$$

for some constant c, then S is said to have Kodaira number 1.

4. Finally, if the sequence  $P_m(S)/m$  is unbounded, S is said to have Kodaira number 2, and to be of general type.

The Kodaira number of a surface S, usually written  $\kappa(S)$ , can also be thought of as either one less than the transcendence degree over  $\mathbb{C}$  of the quotient field of the *pluricanonical* (graded) ring

$$\bigoplus_{m=0}^{\infty} H^0(S, \mathfrak{O}(mK))$$

or alternatively as the dimension of the image of S under the rational map given by the linear system |mK| for m large (-1 if the map is not defined —i.e., if |mK| is empty—for all m).

For example, any ruled surface  $S \xrightarrow{\Psi} E$  has Kodaira number -1, as we have seen. An elliptic surface  $S \xrightarrow{\Psi} E$ , on the other hand, may have Kodaira number -1, 0, or 1. As we saw in the last discussion, if  $\{B_i\}$  are the multiple fibers of  $\Psi$ ,  $m_i$  the multiplicity of  $B_i$ , and m a common multiple of the  $m_i$ , then

$$mK_{s} = \Psi^{*}L$$

for some line bundle  $L \rightarrow E$  of degree

$$\deg(L) = m\left(2g-2+\chi(\mathfrak{G}_S)+\sum \frac{m_i-1}{m_i}\right),$$

where g is the genus of E. The Kodaira number of S is clearly -1 if

$$\sum \frac{m_i-1}{m_i} < 2-2g-\chi(\mathfrak{O}_S)$$

and 1 if

$$\sum \frac{m_i-1}{m_i} > 2-2g-\chi(\mathfrak{O}_S),$$

while in case deg(L)=0, S will have Kodaira number either -1 or 0 depending on whether some power of L is trivial or not (we shall see later that in fact deg(L)=0 implies  $L^n \equiv 0$  for some n). Note one point that emerges from our description of the canonical bundle of an elliptic surface S: if  $K \cdot D > 0$  for any effective curve D on S (in particular if some multiple of K is effective and nonzero), then  $\kappa(S)=1$ .

The version of the classification theorem for surfaces we shall prove here consists of describing in turn surfaces of Kodaira number -1, 0, and +1. The description of surfaces of general type is not yet in as complete a form. We begin with the relatively easy case  $\kappa = +1$ ; we will prove that

Any surface S with Kodaira number 1 is elliptic.

The proof is fairly straightforward. We note first that if S is minimal with  $\kappa(S)=0$  or 1, then  $c_1^2(S)=0$ : if  $c_1^2(S)$  were negative, then S would be ruled, while if  $c_1^2(S)$  were positive, we would have by Riemann-Roch

$$h^{0}(mK) + h^{0}(-(m-1)K) \ge \frac{mK \cdot mK - mK \cdot K}{2} + \chi(\mathfrak{O}) > \frac{c_{1}^{2}}{4}m^{2}$$

for m large, so that either  $h^0(-(m-1)K) \gg 0$ —in which case  $\kappa(S) = -1$ —or  $h^0(mK) \ge c_1^2 m^2/4$ , i.e.,  $\kappa(S) = 2$ .

**Lemma.** If any multiple D=mK of the canonical bundle on a minimal surface is effective, and  $D \cdot D=0$ , then all irreducible components  $D_i$  of D satisfy

 $K \cdot D_i = 0$ ,  $D_i \cdot D_i = 0$  or -2.

Proof. Write

 $D = \sum n_i D_i, \quad n_i > 0, \quad D_i \text{ irreducible};$ 

for each *i* we have

$$K \cdot D_i = \frac{1}{m} \left( n_i D_i \cdot D_i + \sum_{j \neq i} n_j D_j \cdot D_i \right) \ge \frac{n_i}{m} D_i \cdot D_i,$$

and it follows that  $K \cdot D_i \ge 0$  for all *i* since otherwise  $D_i$  would be exceptional of the first kind. Now from the equation

$$0 = D \cdot D = m \sum n_i K \cdot D_i$$

we see that in fact  $K \cdot D_i = 0$  for all *i*, and hence that  $D_i \cdot D_i \leq (n_i/m)K \cdot D_i = 0$ 

574

must be either 0 or -2 for each *i*. Each component  $D_i$  is thus either rational or elliptic. Q.E.D.

Note that the lemma applies as well to curves D homologous to a multiple of K.

We may use this lemma to describe surfaces S with  $\kappa(S) = 1$ . For some m, the linear system |mK| contains at least a pencil  $\{D_{\lambda}\}$ , and by the lemma all components of each curve  $D_{\lambda}$  are either elliptic or rational. Since the rational components all have negative self-intersection, moreover, they cannot vary; thus if F is the fixed component of the pencil  $\{D_{\lambda}\}$ , the generic element of the pencil

$$\{D_{\lambda}' = D_{\lambda} - F\}$$

will contain only elliptic components  $D'_{\lambda_1}, \ldots, D'_{\lambda_n}$ . Inasmuch as all components of  $D_{\lambda}$  have intersection number 0 with K, and hence with  $D_{\lambda}$ , we have

$$D'_{\lambda} \cdot D'_{\lambda} = D_{\lambda} \cdot D_{\lambda} - 2D_{\lambda} \cdot F + F \cdot F$$
  
$$\leq D_{\lambda} \cdot D_{\lambda} + F \cdot F$$
  
$$\leq D_{\lambda} \cdot D_{\lambda} = 0.$$

But since  $D'_{\lambda}$  moves in a pencil without fixed component,  $D'_{\lambda} \cdot D'_{\lambda} \ge 0$ ; thus  $D'_{\lambda} \cdot D'_{\lambda} = 0$ . Finally, by the lemma  $D'_{\lambda} \cdot D'_{\lambda} = 0$  and obviously  $D'_{\lambda_i} \cdot D'_{\lambda_j} \ge 0$  for  $i \ne j$ , so it follows that  $D'_{\lambda_i} \cdot D'_{\lambda_i} = 0$  for all *i* and *j*, i.e.,

The pencil  $\{D'_{\lambda}\}$  has no base points, and its generic element  $D'_{\lambda}$  consists of a disjoint collection of elliptic curves.

By the construction introduced in the proof of the Castelnuovo-de Franchis theorem (p. 557), the map

 $\pi: S \to \mathbb{P}^1$ 

given by the pencil  $\{D'_{\lambda}\}$  factors

 $\pi: S \xrightarrow{\pi'} E \to \mathbb{P}^1$ 

through the curve  $E = \{D'_{\lambda_i}\}_{\lambda,i}$  consisting of connected components of curves in the pencil  $\{D'_{\lambda}\}$ , and the fibers of  $\pi'$  are generically irreducible elliptic curves; thus S is elliptic. Q.E.D.

Note, incidentally, that by this argument a minimal surface S with  $K \cdot K = 0$  cannot have Kodaira number 2: if  $P_m(S) > 1$  for any m, S will be elliptic and so  $\kappa(S) \le 1$ .

We next consider surfaces of Kodaira number -1. We will prove that

A minimal surface S with  $\kappa(S) = -1$  is either  $\mathbb{P}^2$  or ruled.

A large part of the work involved in proving this has already been done: if q(S)=0, then by the Castelnuovo-Enriques theorem of Section 4 the vanishing of  $P_2(S)$  implies that S is rational, and our discussion in Section 3 of minimal rational surfaces shows that S is either  $\mathbb{P}^2$  or rational ruled. On the other hand, if either  $c_1^2(S)$  or  $c_2(S)$  is negative, then, as we have seen, S is ruled, so we may assume both are nonnegative; from this it follows that

$$0 \leq \frac{c_1^2 + c_2}{12} = \chi(\mathfrak{O}_S) = 1 - q,$$

$$c_1^2 = c_2 = \chi(\mathcal{O}_S) = 0$$
 and  $q(S) = 1$ .

Let S be a surface with these numerical characters, and assume that S is not ruled. We will describe the geometry of S; our principal object for the present will be to show that  $P_m(S) \neq 0$  for some m.

We start with some generalities. First, the Albanese map  $\Psi: S \rightarrow E$  maps S to an elliptic curve E; assuming S is not ruled, the fibers will have genus  $g \ge 1$ . Since, moreover,  $\chi(S)=0$ , by the formula of p. 510, all fibers of  $\Psi$  must be smooth irreducible curves of genus g. Note in particular that S contains no rational curves, since any such curve would necessarily lie in a fiber of the Albanese map. Also, since S is not ruled, by the argument of p. 561, S contains no effective curve having negative intersection number with the canonical bundle K; from this follows the basic

Lemma. If D is any curve on S with

$$K \cdot D = D \cdot D = 0,$$

then D consists of a disjoint collection of smooth elliptic curves  $D_i$ , each satisfying  $D_i \cdot D_i = K \cdot D_i = 0$ .

**Proof.** The proof is not difficult: writing

$$D=\sum n_i D_i,$$

we see first that, since no  $D_i$  can have negative intersection number with K, and

$$K \cdot D = \sum n_i K \cdot D_i = 0,$$

we must have

$$K \cdot D_i = 0$$
 for all *i*.

Then, since S contains no rational curves,

$$D_i \cdot D_i \ge 0$$
 for all *i*,

and the inequality

$$0 = D \cdot D = \sum n_i^2 D_i \cdot D_i + \sum_{i \neq j} n_i n_j D_i \cdot D_j$$
  
$$\geq \sum n_i^2 D_i \cdot D_i \ge 0$$

implies that

 $D_i \cdot D_i = 0$  for all i, j,

so the curves  $D_i$  are disjoint. Finally, since S contains no rational curves, any irreducible curve of virtual genus  $\pi = 1$  on S is smooth. Q.E.D.

The main point of our study of S will be to show that S is elliptic with rational base. The argument for this proceeds in three steps: we show first that S must contain an elliptic curve transverse to the fibers C of  $\Psi$ , second that it must contain two disjoint such elliptic curves, and finally that it must contain an elliptic pencil transverse to the fibers of  $\Psi$ .

Step 1. S contains an irreducible curve F with  $K \cdot F = F \cdot F = 0$ ,  $F \cdot C > 0$ , transverse to the fibers of  $\Psi$ .

This is the hardest of the three parts of the argument. We shall have to use two different approaches, depending on whether the genus g of the fibers of the Albanese map  $\Psi$  is 1, or more than 1.

Case 1:  $g \ge 2$ 

In this case, we will show that S contains an effective curve homologous to 2K; by the last lemma, every component of such a curve will be elliptic, and as we shall see, one must be transverse to the fibers.

Note first that since the fibers  $C_{\lambda}$  of  $\Psi$  have self-intersection 0, by the adjunction formula

$$K \cdot C_{\lambda} = 2g - 2.$$

For each  $\lambda \in E$ , consider the linear system

$$|2K + C_{\lambda}|.$$

Since

$$h^{2}(2K+C_{\lambda}) = h^{0}(-K-C_{\lambda}) \leq h^{0}(-K) = 0,$$

by Riemann-Roch we have

$$h^{0}(2K+C_{\lambda}) \geq \frac{(2K+C_{\lambda})(K+C_{\lambda})}{2} = 3g-3.$$

On the other hand, the line bundle  $[2K+C_{\lambda}]$  on S restricts to the bicanonical bundle  $2K_{C_{\alpha}}$  on any fiber  $C_{0}$ , and by Riemann-Roch for

curves,

$$h^{0}(C_{0}, \mathfrak{O}_{C_{0}}(2K_{C_{0}})) = 3g - 3.$$

Now, if for any  $\lambda$  the restriction map

$$r_{\lambda}: H^{0}(S, \mathcal{O}_{S}(2K+C_{\lambda})) \to H^{0}(C_{0}, \mathcal{O}_{C_{0}}(2K_{C_{0}}))$$

failed to be injective,  $2K + C_{\lambda} - C_0$  would be effective, and we would be done. Assume, on the other hand, that  $r_{\lambda}$  is injective (and hence an isomorphism) for all  $\lambda$ . In this case, if we choose any divisor  $D = P_1 + \cdots + P_{4g-4}$  in the bicanonical series  $|2K_{C_0}|$ , then for every  $\lambda$  there will be a unique curve  $D_{\lambda}$  in the series  $|2K + C_{\lambda}|$  cutting out D on  $C_0$ . Consider then the incidence correspondence

$$I \subset E \times S$$

defined by

$$I = \{(\lambda, p) \colon p \in D_{\lambda}\}$$

Since the curves  $D_{\lambda}$  are distinct, the image of I under the projection  $\pi_2$  onto S cannot be a curve; since I is compact, it follows that  $\pi_2: I \rightarrow S$  is surjective. Thus, for any  $Q \in C_0$ ,  $Q \neq P_i$ , there will be some curve  $D_{\lambda}$  containing Q—but then  $D_{\lambda}$ , containing the 4g-3 points  $P_1, \ldots, P_{4g-4}$  and Q on  $C_0$ , will contain  $C_0$ .  $F = D_{\lambda} - C_0 \in |2K + C_{\lambda} - C_0|$  is thus effective, and we are done.

Case 2: The fibers of the Albanese map have genus g=1

Note first that if the Albanese map  $\Psi: S \rightarrow E$  had multiple fibers, then by the formula for the canonical class of an elliptic surface, S would have Kodaira number 1; assume therefore that  $\Psi$  has no multiple fibers. In particular, this means the canonical class of S is zero in homology. Let H be any curve on S having positive intersection number m with the fibers  $C_{\lambda}$ of  $\Psi$ . In each fiber  $C_{\lambda}$  of  $\Psi$ , consider the set of points

$$\left\{ p_i^{\lambda} \in C_{\lambda} \colon \left[ m p_i^{\lambda} \right] = \left[ H \right] \right|_{C_{\lambda}} \in \operatorname{Pic}(C_{\lambda}) \right\}.$$

Inasmuch as the map

$$E \to \operatorname{Pic}^0(E) \cong E$$

given by

$$p \mapsto [mp - mp_0]$$

is simply multiplication by m on the group E, there are exactly  $m^2$  points  $\{p_i^{\lambda}\}$  in each fiber  $C_{\lambda}$ , differing from one another by 1/m lattice points. The curve

$$F = \bigcup_{\lambda,i} \left\{ p_i^{\lambda} \right\}$$

578

is thus an unbranched  $m^2$ -sheeted cover of E, and so every component  $F_i$  of F is elliptic. Since K is homologous to 0,  $K \cdot F_i = 0$  and hence  $F_i \cdot F_i = 0$ , so we are done.

The remaining two steps apply equally in cases g = 1,  $g \ge 2$ .

Step 2. S contains two disjoint irreducible elliptic curves F and F' satisfying  $K \cdot F = K \cdot F' = 0$ ,  $F' \cdot C > 0$ ,  $F \cdot C > 0$ , transverse to the fibers of  $\Psi$ .

We have already located one such elliptic curve F in step 1. For any n,

$$[nK+nF]|_F = nK_F \equiv 0;$$

consider the sequences

$$0 \to \mathcal{O}_{S}(nK + (n-1)F) \to \mathcal{O}_{S}(nK + nF) \to \mathcal{O}_{F} \to 0.$$

We have, for  $n \ge 2$ 

$$h^{2}(nK+(n-1)F) = h^{0}(-(n-1)K-(n-1)F) = 0$$

and likewise

$$h^{2}(nK+nF) = h^{0}(-(n-2)K-nF) = 0.$$

But

$$h^{1}(\mathfrak{O}_{F})=1,$$

and so it follows that  $h^{1}(nK+nF) \ge 1$ . By Riemann-Roch, then,

$$h^{0}(nK+nF) = \frac{(nK+nF)((n-1)K+nF)}{2} + \chi(\mathcal{O}_{S}) + h^{1}(nK+nF)$$
  
=  $h^{1}(nK+nF) \ge 1$ ,

so nK + nF is equivalent to an effective curve  $G_n$ . We note that  $G_n$  cannot be simply a multiple of F for all n: if, for example, we had

$$G_n = nK + nF = mF$$

and

$$G_{n+1} = (n+1)K + (n+1)F = m'F,$$

we would have

$$K \sim (m'-m-1)F,$$

and since  $G_{n+1} \cdot C > G_n \cdot C, m' > m$ , so this would imply  $p_g \neq 0$ . Thus, some  $G_n$  contains at least one component F' distinct from F, and by our lemma, F' is elliptic with  $K \cdot F' = 0$ . Finally, since  $G_n \cdot F = F \cdot F = 0$ , F' is disjoint from F, and since  $F \cdot C > 0$  this in turn implies that F' is transverse to the fibers C of  $\Psi$ .

Step 3. S is elliptic with rational base.

Let F and F' be the two disjoint elliptic curves found above. We have

$$[2K+2F+2F']|_F = [2K+2F]|_F = 2K_F \equiv 0$$

and likewise for F'; consider the sequence

$$0 \to \mathcal{O}_{S}(2K + F + F') \to \mathcal{O}_{S}(2K + 2F + 2F') \to \mathcal{O}_{F} \oplus \mathcal{O}_{F'} \to 0.$$

We have

$$h^{2}(2K+F+F') = h^{0}(-K-F-F') = 0$$

and likewise for  $h^2(2K+2F+2F')$ ; since

$$h^{1}(\mathfrak{O}_{F}\oplus\mathfrak{O}_{F'})=h^{1}(\mathfrak{O}_{F})\oplus h^{1}(\mathfrak{O}_{F'})=2,$$

it follows that

$$h^1(2K+2F+2F') \ge 2.$$

By Riemann-Roch, then,

$$h^{0}(2K+2F+2F') = \frac{(2K+2F+2F')(K+2F+2F')}{2} + \chi(\mathfrak{O}_{S}) + h^{1}(2K+2F+2F') = h^{1}(2K+2F+2F') \ge 2,$$

i.e., the system |2K+2F+2F'| contains at least a pencil  $\{G_{\lambda}\}$ . By the lemma of p. 576, every  $G_{\lambda}$  consists of a disjoint collection of elliptic curves; and we may apply once more the construction made in the proof of Castelnuovo's theorem to obtain a map

# $S \xrightarrow{\pi} B$

of S onto a curve B, with fibers consisting of the variable components of the curves  $\{G_{\lambda}\}$ : thus S is elliptic. Finally, since  $G_{\lambda} \cdot F = F \cdot F = 0$ , every component of  $G_{\lambda}$  is either equal to or disjoint from F and so, as before, transverse to the fibers C of  $\Psi$ . The base B of an elliptic pencil on S must therefore be rational: if not, we could lift a holomorphic 1-form from B to S to obtain a 1-form on S not vanishing along the fibers of  $\Psi$ .

The assertion we set out to prove is easily seen, now that we have expressed S as an elliptic surface  $\pi: S \to \mathbb{P}^1$  with rational base. If the fibers C of the Albanese map  $\Psi$  on S have genus  $g \ge 2$ , then the canonical bundle  $K_S$  has positive intersection with C, and we need only know that S is elliptic to conclude that  $\kappa(S)=1$ . On the other hand, if the fibers of  $\Psi$  have genus 1, then we have seen that the canonical bundle of S is homologous to 0—but some multiple of  $K_S$  is the pullback  $\pi^*L$  of a line bundle L on  $\mathbb{P}^1$  and L, having degree 0, is trivial; thus  $\kappa(S)=0$ . This completes the proof that a minimal surface S with Kodaira number -1 is ruled.

In fact, however, we can prove a bit more: namely,

**Enriques' Theorem.** A minimal surface S with  $P_4(S) = P_6(S) = 0$  is ruled or  $\mathbb{P}^2$ .

**Proof.** This is clear in case q(S)=0 or  $q(S) \ge 2$ . If q(S)=1, on the other hand, and S is not ruled, then we have seen that either

580

1. The Albanese map  $\Psi$  on S has elliptic fibers, with some multiple fibers; or

2. S is elliptic with rational base.

In case 1, applying the formula for the canonical bundle of an elliptic surface to  $\Psi: S \rightarrow E$ , we have

$$K_{\mathcal{S}} = \Psi^* D + \sum (m_i - 1) B_i,$$

where  $\deg D = 0$ ; so

$$2K_{S} = 2\Psi^{*}D + \sum (2m_{i}-2)B_{i}$$
$$= (2\Psi^{*}D + \sum m_{i}B_{i}) + \sum (m_{i}-2)B_{i}.$$

The first term in this expression is the pullback of a divisor of positive degree on E, and so effective; thus  $2K_S$  is effective and  $P_2(S) \neq 0$ .

Assume then that case 2 holds, and let

$$\pi: S \to \mathbb{P}^1$$

be the map expressing S as an elliptic surface with rational base. Let B be the generic fiber of  $\pi$ ,  $B_1, \ldots, B_k$  the multiple fibers of  $\pi$ , and  $m_1, \ldots, m_k$  their multiplicities. We have then

$$K_{S} = -2B + \sum_{i=1}^{k} (m_{i} - 1)B_{i}$$

and, since  $\kappa(S) \ge 0$ ,

$$(*) \qquad \qquad \sum_{i=1}^k \frac{m_i - 1}{m_i} \ge 2$$

with equality holding when  $\kappa(S)=0$  (note that by (\*),  $k \ge 3$ ). Order the fibers  $B_i$  so that  $m_1 \le m_2 \le \cdots \le m_k$ ; we separate the possible values of  $\{m_i\}$  into four cases:

1.  $k \ge 4$ , 2.  $k=3, m_1=2, m_2=3$ ; in this case by (\*) we must have  $m_3 \ge 6$ , 3.  $k=3, m_1=2, m_3 \ge m_2 \ge 4$ , and 4.  $k=3, m_3 \ge m_2 \ge m_1 \ge 3$ .

In case 1,

$$2K_{S} = -4B + \sum_{i=1}^{k} (2m_{i} - 2)B_{i}$$
  
=  $-4B + \sum_{i=1}^{k} m_{i}B_{i} + \sum (m_{i} - 2)B_{i}$   
 $\ge \sum (m_{i} - 2)B_{i} \ge 0$ 

is effective, so  $P_2(S) \neq 0$ . In case 4 we have

$$3K_{S} = -6B + \sum (3m_{i} - 3)B_{i}$$
  
= -6B + \sum 2m\_{i}B\_{i} + \sum (m\_{i} - 3)B\_{i}  
\ge \sum (m\_{i} - 3)B\_{i} \ge 0,

so  $P_3(S) \neq 0$ . In case 3 we have

$$4K_{S} = -8B + 4B_{1} + (4m_{2} - 4)B_{2} + (4m_{3} - 4)B_{3}$$
  
= -6B + 3m\_{2}B\_{2} + 3m\_{3}B\_{3} + (m\_{2} - 4)B\_{2} + (m\_{3} - 4)B\_{3}  
= (m\_{2} - 4)B\_{2} + (m\_{3} - 4)B\_{3} \ge 0,

so  $P_4(S) \neq 0$ . Finally, in case 2 we see that

$$6K_{S} = -12B + 6B_{1} + 12B_{2} + (6m_{3} - 6)B_{3}$$
  
= -5B + 5m\_{3}B\_{3} + (m\_{3} - 6)B\_{3}  
= (m\_{3} - 6)B\_{3} \ge 0,

so  $P_6(S) \neq 0$ .

Thus in every case either  $P_4(S) \neq 0$  or  $P_6(S) \neq 0$ , and so Enriques' theorem is proved. Q.E.D.

Note that there are exactly four collections of integers  $m_i \ge 2$  that satisfy equality in (\*): they are

We will see in the following discussion that each of these in fact represents the multiplicities of the multiple fibers of a nonruled elliptic surface with rational base, and so Enriques' theorem is sharp.

## The Classification Theorem II

To complete the classification theorem, we discuss surfaces of Kodaira number 0; we will find four distinct types of such surfaces. We make two observations before starting: by the remarks of p. 574, a minimal surface S with  $\kappa(S)=0$  must have  $c_1^2(S)=0$ ; and inasmuch as  $\chi(\mathfrak{O}_S) \ge 0$  and  $p_g(S) \le 1$ , the irregularity q(S) must be 0, 1, or 2. We proceed now by cases:

Case 1: q=0

There are two possibilities in this case: either  $p_g = 0$  or  $p_g = 1$ . We consider these separately:

Case 1a:  $p_g = 1$ 

Here we have  $\chi(\mathfrak{G}_S) = 2$ , and by Riemann-Roch for 2K

$$h^{0}(2K) + h^{0}(-K) \ge \frac{2K \cdot 2K - 2K \cdot K}{2} + \chi(\mathfrak{O}_{S})$$
$$= 2.$$

But  $h^{0}(2K) = 1$ , and consequently -K must be effective; since K and -K are both effective, it follows that the canonical bundle K of S is trivial. A surface with these invariants—q = 0 and  $K \equiv 0$ —is called a K-3 surface; we will give a brief description of these surfaces later in this section.

Case 1b: 
$$p_g = 0$$

By the Castelnuovo-Enriques theorem, since q(S)=0 and S has Kodaira number 0, we must have  $P_2(S)=1$ . Now by Riemann-Roch applied to 3Kwe have

$$h^{0}(3K) + h^{0}(-2K) \ge \chi(\Theta_{S}) = 1.$$

But  $h^0(3K)$  must be zero: We know that there exists a global section  $\sigma$  of 2K not identically zero; if we had as well a nontrivial section  $\tau$  of 3K, then since  $P_6(S) \le 1$  we would have

$$\sigma^3 = \lambda \cdot \tau^2$$

for some  $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ . But then if  $\sigma$  vanished to order k along any curve C in S,  $\tau$  would vanish to order 3k/2, and so  $\tau/\sigma$  would be a global holomorphic section of K. Thus  $h^0(3K)=0$ , and so from Riemann-Roch  $h^0(-2K)\neq 0$ . As before, then,  $h^0(2K)$ ,  $h^0(-2K)\neq 0$  implies that  $2K_S$  is trivial. A surface with these numerical characters— $q=p_g=0$  and  $2K\equiv 0$ —is called an *Enriques surface*; we have already seen one example of such a surface in Section 4 of this chapter, and we will discuss them in general at the end of this section.

Case 2: q=2

We will prove that

# Any algebraic surface S with q=2 and Kodaira number 0 is an Abelian variety.

Note first that since  $\chi(\mathcal{O}_S)$  is nonnegative, we must have  $p_g = 1$ . Let  $\eta_1, \eta_2$  be generators for the space of holomorphic 1-forms on S. If the wedge product  $\eta_1 \wedge \eta_2$  were identically zero, the Albanese map  $\Psi$  on S would map S to a curve of genus 2; since  $\chi(S)=0$  and S is not ruled, the fibers of  $\Psi$  would have genus 1. But we have seen that an elliptic surface over a base of genus  $g \ge 2$  has Kodaira number 1; thus, under the assumption that  $\kappa(S)=0$ , the wedge product  $\omega = \eta_1 \wedge \eta_2$  is a generator for  $H^0(S, \Omega_S^2)$ .

Consider now the Albanese map  $\Psi$  of S onto the two-dimensional Abelian variety A = Alb(S). The Jacobian determinant of  $\Psi$  is, of course, zero exactly where the forms  $\eta_1$  and  $\eta_2$  are dependent, i.e., on the canonical divisor  $D = (\omega = \eta_1 \land \eta_2)$ ; we consider what this locus may be.

We first dispense with the possibility that the image of D in A has dimension 0. If this were the case, then the map

$$S-D \xrightarrow{\Psi} A - \Psi(D)$$

would be an unbranched covering. But then, since

$$\pi_{\mathsf{I}}(A - \Psi(D)) \cong \pi_{\mathsf{I}}(A) \cong \mathbb{Z}^{\ell}$$

and  $\pi_1(S-D)$  surjects onto  $\pi_1(S)$ , it would follow from the isomorphism

$$H_1(S,\mathbb{Z})/\text{torsion} \longrightarrow H_1(A,\mathbb{Z})$$

that  $\Psi$  was 1-sheeted—i.e., that  $\Psi$  was birational. By the structure theorem for birational maps (Section 2 of this chapter), then,  $\Psi$  would be a blowing-down map, contrary to the hypothesis that S is minimal.

We see then that if  $D \neq 0$ , its image in A must contain a curve. Suppose that this is the case. By the lemma of p. 574, every component of the divisor D is either elliptic or rational, and since the Abelian variety A contains no rational curves, it follows that D has an elliptic component  $D_i$ , with  $E = \Psi(D_i) \subset A$  again elliptic. We may take the origin  $0 \in A$  to lie on E, and consider the map

$$\mu\colon A\to \operatorname{Pic}^0(A)$$

given by

$$\mu: \lambda \mapsto [t_{\lambda}(E) - E],$$

where  $t_{\lambda}$  is translation by  $\lambda$  in the group A. Since any map between Abelian varieties is, up to translation, a homomorphism,  $E = \Psi(D_i)$  is a subgroup of A, so translation by any point  $\lambda \in E$  fixes E; on the other hand the reader may check, either directly or via the set-up of pp. 315-317, that [E] cannot be fixed by all of A. The fibers of  $\mu$  are thus one-dimensional, and the image  $B = \mu(A)$  a curve; indeed, since the fiber of  $\mu$  over 0 is a subgroup of A and hence smooth, E constitutes one connected component of the fiber  $\mu^{-1}(0)$ . Making the construction used in the proof of Castelnuovo's theorem (p. 557), we obtain a map

$$\tilde{\mu}: A \longrightarrow \tilde{B}$$

of A onto a (a priori possibly) branched cover  $\tilde{B}$  of B, with E the fiber over a point; composing  $\tilde{\mu}$  with  $\Psi$ , we obtain a map of S onto  $\tilde{B}$  with  $D_i$  a fiber. S is thus an elliptic surface—but we have seen that any elliptic surface with an effective, nonzero canonical divisor has Kodaira number 1. We conclude that the divisor D must be zero, i.e., the canonical bundle of S is trivial. The map  $\Psi$  is then an unbranched covering, and S is an Abelian variety.

Case 3: q=1

A surface S with these characters— $\kappa(S)=0$  and q(S)=1—is called *hyperelliptic*, and we can give a fairly complete account of such surfaces. We start by showing that the geometric genus  $p_g(S)$  of S must be zero: to see this, note that since  $\pi_1(S)$  contains a  $\mathbb{Z}$ -factor, we can construct for any m an unbranched m-sheeted cover  $\tilde{S} \xrightarrow{\pi} S$ . If  $p_g(S)$  were 1, then, we would have  $\chi(\hat{\mathbb{O}}_S)=1$ ,

$$\chi(\mathfrak{O}_{\tilde{S}}) = m \cdot \chi(\mathfrak{O}_{S}) = m$$

and so

 $p_{g}(\tilde{S}) \geq m.$ 

But now a section  $\sigma \in H^0(\tilde{S}, \Omega_S^2)$  induces a section  $\pi_* \sigma \in H^0(S, \mathcal{O}_S(K_S^m))$ : since for any  $p \in S$  and any  $q \in \pi^{-1}(p)$  the fibers of  $K_S$  at p and  $K_{\tilde{S}}$  at qare naturally identified via  $\pi$ , we may set

$$\pi_*\sigma(p)=\sigma(q_1)\otimes\cdots\otimes\sigma(q_m)\in K_{S,p}^{\otimes m},$$

where  $\pi^{-1}(p) = \{q_1, \dots, q_m\}$ . Clearly  $\pi_*\sigma$  is not identically zero if  $\sigma$  is not. For  $m \ge 2$ , then, we could find a section  $\sigma$  of  $K_{\tilde{S}}$  vanishing at some point  $q \in \tilde{S}$  and another section  $\tau$  of  $K_{\tilde{S}}$  nonzero over  $\pi(q)$ ; the images  $\pi_*\tau$  and  $\pi_*\sigma$  would then be two independent sections of  $K_{\tilde{S}}^{\otimes m}$ —so S would have Kodaira number  $\ge 1$ .

We conclude that a surface S with  $\kappa(S)=0$  and q=1 must have  $p_g=0$ , and hence  $c_1^2 = c_2 = 0$ . We have already discussed surfaces with these numerical invariants. Recall from our previous discussion that for such a surface S the fibers  $\{C_{\lambda}\}$  of the Albanese map  $\Psi: S \rightarrow E$  are elliptic, and none are multiple. S also contains a pencil  $\{F_{\lambda}\}$  of curves, transverse to  $C_{\lambda}$ and having rational base. Let F be a nonmultiple element of the second pencil  $\{F_{\lambda}\}$ , and in the product  $S \times F$  consider the surface

$$\tilde{S} = \{(p,q) \colon \Psi(p) = \Psi(q)\}.$$

The projection  $\pi_1: \tilde{S} \to S$  on the first factor expresses  $\tilde{S}$  as an unbranched cover of S; the projection  $\pi_2: \tilde{S} \to F$  expresses S as an elliptic surface with base F, again with no multiple or singular fibers. By our formula for the canonical bundle of an elliptic surface, we can write

$$K_{\tilde{S}} = \tilde{C}_{\lambda} - \tilde{C}_{\lambda'},$$

where  $\tilde{C}_{\lambda}, \tilde{C}_{\lambda'}$  are fibers of  $\pi_2: \tilde{S} \rightarrow F$ . Now let

$$\tilde{F} = \{(p,p): p \in F\} \subset \tilde{S}.$$

 $\tilde{F}$  maps via  $\pi_2$  one-to-one onto F, and likewise one-to-one via  $\pi_1$  onto  $F \subset S$ . But now we have

$$(C_{\lambda} - C_{\lambda'})|_{\tilde{F}} = K_{\tilde{S}}|_{\tilde{F}} = \pi_1^* K_S|_{\tilde{F}} = K_S|_F \equiv 0,$$

and hence

$$K_{\tilde{s}} \equiv 0.$$

Thus  $p_{g}(\tilde{S}) = 1$ , and since

$$\chi(\mathfrak{O}_{\tilde{S}}) = m\chi(\mathfrak{O}_{S}) = 0,$$
$$q(\tilde{S}) = 2.$$

Finally,  $\tilde{S}$ , like S, must have Kodaira number 0: if  $K_{\tilde{S}}^{\otimes n}$  contained more than one linearly independent section, we could construct as above two independent sections of  $K_{S}^{\otimes mn}$ . Thus we see from our last argument that  $\tilde{S}$  is an Abelian variety.

Indeed, we can be even more specific. Let  $C_0$  be a fiber of the map  $\pi_2$ , and choose as the origin in  $\tilde{S}$  the point of intersection of  $C_0$  with  $\tilde{F}$ . Then we can define maps

$$\mu_1: \tilde{S} \longrightarrow F \text{ and } \mu_2: \tilde{S} \longrightarrow C_0$$

by  $\mu_1 = \pi_2$  and

$$\mu_2(\lambda) = t_{\lambda}(\tilde{F}) \cap C_0.$$

These maps give an isomorphism

$$\mu\colon \tilde{S} \longrightarrow C_0 \times F.$$

Thus, we see that a surface S of Kodaira number 0 and irregularity 1 is the quotient, by a finite fixed-point-free group, of the product of two elliptic curves.

We can construct these surfaces explicitly, as follows: let F and C be two arbitrary elliptic curves, with Euclidean coordinates z and w, and suppose C is given as  $\mathbb{C}$  modulo the lattice  $\Lambda = \{1, \tau\}$ . Let  $\zeta: C \rightarrow C$  be any automorphism on C of finite order m having fixed points (note that under this hypothesis the quotient of C by the group  $\{\zeta^i\}$  is rational, because the quotient map  $C \rightarrow C/\{\zeta^i\}$  is branched). Let  $\varphi$  be the automorphism of  $F \times C$  defined by

$$\varphi(z,w)=\Big(z+\frac{\tau}{m},\zeta(w)\Big).$$

 $\varphi$  is then fixed-point-free of order *m*, and the quotient *S* of  $F \times C$  by the group  $\{\varphi^i\}$  is a smooth algebraic surface. Since the 1-form *dz* on  $F \times C$  is

586

invariant under  $\varphi$ , it descends to give a 1-form on S. On the other hand,

$$\zeta^*(dw) = e^{2\pi i k/m} \cdot dw$$

for some  $k \in \mathbb{Z}$ , and since the quotient of C by  $\{\zeta^i\}$ —or any nonzero subgroup of  $\{\zeta^i\}$ —is rational, we see that k must be relatively prime to m. Thus neither of the forms dw nor  $dz \wedge dw$  on S is invariant under  $\varphi$ . Since any holomorphic form on S lifts to a holomorphic form on  $F \times C$  invariant under  $\varphi$ , it follows that

$$q(S) = 1, \qquad p_{\sigma}(S) = 0;$$

more generally, since the generator  $(dz \wedge dw)^{\otimes n}$  of  $H^0(F \times C, \mathcal{O}(K^n))$  is invariant under  $\varphi$  if and only if *m* divides *n*,

$$nK_S \equiv 0$$
, if  $m|n$ ,  
 $nK_S \not\equiv 0$ , otherwise

Note that the Albanese map  $\Psi$  sends S to the curve  $E = \mathbb{C}/\{1, \tau/m\}$ , with fibers isomorphic to C, while the second pencil  $\{F_p\}$  of elliptic curves on S consists of the images in S of the fibers  $F \times \{p\}$  of  $F \times C$ . In particular, if  $p \in C$  is not a fixed point of any multiple of  $\zeta$  other than the identity, the curve  $F_p$  forms via  $\Psi$  an *m*-sheeted cover of E, meeting a fiber C of  $\Psi$  in the points  $\{\zeta^i(p)\}_i$ . On the other hand, if q is fixed under a subgroup of order k in  $\{\zeta^i\}$ , then  $F \times \{q\}$  maps k-to-1 onto its image  $F_q$ ;  $F_q$  will then be a multiple fiber of multiplicity k in the pencil  $\{F_p\}$ , meeting a fiber C of  $\Psi$  in the *m*/k points of the orbit  $\{\zeta^i(q)\}$ .

We have four examples of this construction:

1. If C is any elliptic curve, we may take  $\zeta(w) = -w$  to obtain a surface S with  $2K_S \equiv 0$ ,  $K_S \not\equiv 0$ . Note that the second elliptic pencil  $\{F_p\}$  has four double fibers, corresponding to the four fixed points  $p_i$  of  $\zeta$  shown in Figure 6. S in this case is said to be of type  $I_a$ .

2. If C is the elliptic curve given as C modulo the lattice  $\Lambda = \{1, i\}$ , we may take  $\zeta(w) = iw$  to obtain a surface with 4K trivial, but  $p_g = P_2 = 0$ . The





pencil  $\{F_p\}$  on S has two quadruple fibers and one double, corresponding to the two fixed points  $p_1$ ,  $p_2$  of  $\zeta$  and the fixed pair  $p_3$ ,  $p_4$  of  $\zeta^2$ , as shown in Figure 7. S here is called type  $\Pi_a$ .

3. If C is the elliptic curve  $\mathbb{C}/\{1, e^{\pi i/3}\}$ , we may take  $\zeta(w) = e^{2\pi i/3}w$ ; S then has canonical bundle of order 3. The pencil  $\{F_p\}$  then has three triple fibers, corresponding to the three fixed points  $p_i$  of  $\zeta$  in Figure 8. S is said to be of type III<sub>a</sub>.

4. With  $C = \mathbb{C}/\{1, e^{\pi i/3}\}$  as above, we may set  $\zeta(w) = e^{\pi i/3}w$ ; the canonical bundle of S then has order exactly 6. The pencil  $\{F_p\}$  has one sextuple fiber, one triple fiber, and one double corresponding to the orbits  $\{p_1\}, \{p_2, p_3\}$ , and  $\{p_4, p_5, p_6\}$  of  $\zeta$ , respectively; see Figure 9. Note that S is the quotient of a surface of type III<sub>a</sub> by an involution; S itself is said to be of type III<sub>b</sub>.

Note that the multiplicities of the multiple fibers of the surfaces S expressed as elliptic surfaces with rational base—that is, (2, 2, 2, 2), (2, 4, 4), (2, 3, 6), and (3, 3, 3) in cases 1 through 4, respectively—correspond to all four solutions of the equation (\*) of p. 581.





Finally, we can introduce one additional twist into our construction. Suppose that with C, F,  $\zeta$ , and  $\varphi$  as above, we let

$$\zeta'\colon C\to C$$

be a translation of order *n* on *C* that commutes with the automorphism  $\zeta$  (i.e., translation by a fixed point of  $\zeta$ ). We may then define a second automorphism of  $F \times C$  by

$$\varphi'(z,w) = \left(z + \frac{1}{n}, \zeta'(w)\right).$$

 $\varphi$  and  $\varphi'$  then generate a finite, fixed-point-free group of automorphisms of  $F \times C$ , and the quotient  $\tilde{S} = F \times C / \{\varphi^i \varphi'^j\}$  is again hyperelliptic: since the automorphism  $\overline{\varphi}'$  induced by  $\varphi'$  on the partial quotient  $S = F \times C / \{\varphi^i\}$  described above preserves all the forms and multiforms on  $\tilde{S}$ , the numerical invariants of  $\tilde{S}$  are the same as those of S. The Albanese map  $\Psi$  sends  $\tilde{S}$  to the curve  $E = /\{1/n, \tau/m\}$  with fiber C, and the elements of the second pencil  $\{F_p\}$  on S all form *n*-sheeted unbranched covers of their images  $\tilde{F}_p$  in  $\tilde{S}$ , giving a second elliptic pencil on  $\tilde{S}$  with multiple fibers corresponding exactly to those of  $\{F_p\}$  on S. Explicitly, in each of the four cases above:

1. If  $\zeta(w) = -w$  as in case 1 above, we may take  $\zeta'$  to be translation by any of the points  $\{p_i\}$  of order 2 on C, e.g.,

$$\varphi'(z,w) = \left(z + \frac{1}{2}, w + \frac{1}{2}\right).$$

The resulting surface  $\tilde{S}$  is said to be of type I<sub>b</sub>.

2. In case 2 above we must take  $\zeta'$  to be translation by  $p_2$ , i.e.,

$$\varphi'(z,w) = \left(z + \frac{1}{2}, w + \frac{1+i}{2}\right);$$

 $\tilde{S}$  is said to be of type II<sub>b</sub>.

3. In case 3 we may take  $\zeta$  to be translation by either of the points

p<sub>2</sub>,p<sub>3</sub>, e.g.,

$$\varphi'(z,w) = \left(z + \frac{1}{3}, w + \frac{3 + \sqrt{3}i}{6}\right).$$

 $\tilde{S}$  is then called type III<sub>c</sub>.

4. In the last case above no nontrivial translation commutes with  $\zeta$ , and we cannot make this construction.

We have described now seven classes of hyperelliptic surfaces: namely,  $I_a$ ,  $I_b$ ,  $II_a$ ,  $II_b$ ,  $III_a$ ,  $III_b$ ,  $III_b$ , and  $III_c$ . The reader may, by examining in general finite commutative groups of automorphisms on elliptic curves C, see that we have constructed all hyperelliptic surfaces.

In sum we have the following version of the

## **Classification Theorem (Enriques; Kodaira)**

- 1. A minimal surface S with  $\kappa(S) = -1$  is either  $\mathbb{P}^2$  or ruled.
- 2. A minimal surface S with  $\kappa(S) = 0$  is either
  - (a) a K-3 surface, if q=0 and  $p_g=1$ ,
  - (b) an Enriques surface, if q=0 and  $p_{g}=0$ ,
  - (c) a hyperelliptic surface as constructed above, if q = 1; or
  - (d) an Abelian variety, if q=2.
- 3. A surface S with  $\kappa(S) = 1$  is elliptic.

# **K-3** Surfaces

To conclude this section, we wish to study in some more detail two types of surfaces encountered in the course of the classification theorem: K-3 surfaces and Enriques surfaces.

Let us first dispose of the numerical characters of a K-3 surface S. By definition,

q(S) = 0 and  $K_S \equiv 0$ ,

so  $p_{e}(S) = 1$  and  $c_{1}^{2}(S) = 0$ . By Riemann-Roch,

$$2=\chi(\mathfrak{O}_S)=\frac{c_2}{12},$$

so the topological Euler characteristic

$$\chi(S)=24.$$

The Hodge diamond of S is

Suppose S is a K-3 surface embedded in  $\mathbb{P}^n$ , and suppose that S is normal—that is, the embedding is given by a complete linear system. Let  $C = H \cdot S$  be a generic hyperplane section of S, and consider the standard sequence

$$0 \to \mathcal{O}_S \to \mathcal{O}_S(C) \to \mathcal{O}_C(C) \to 0$$

Since  $K_s \equiv 0$ , we see by the adjunction formula that

$$\mathfrak{O}_C(C) = \mathfrak{O}_C(K_S + C) = \Omega_C^1,$$

i.e., the linear system cut out on C by hyperplane sections of  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  is a subsystem of the canonical series on C. Since, moreover, the linear system of hyperplane sections of S is the complete series  $|H^0(S, \mathcal{O}_S(C))|$ , and

$$h^{1}(S, \mathcal{O}_{S}) = q(S) = 0,$$

 $H^{0}(\mathbb{P}^{n}, \mathfrak{O}(H))$  surjects onto  $H^{0}(S, \mathfrak{O}(C))$  which surjects onto  $H^{0}(C, \Omega_{C}^{1})$ . The hyperplanes in  $\mathbb{P}^{n}$  thus cut out the complete canonical series on C, i.e.,  $C \subset \mathbb{P}^{n-1}$  is a canonical curve. Accordingly C has genus n and degree 2n-2; in particular,

A normal K-3 surface 
$$S \subset \mathbb{P}^n$$
 has degree  $2n-2$ .

We may also see this directly from Riemann-Roch: if  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  is a normal K-3 surface, C a hyperplane section of S, then since C is positive,

$$h^{1}(S, \mathcal{O}(C)) = h^{1}(S, \Omega_{S}^{2}(C)) = 0$$

and likewise

$$h^2(S, \mathcal{O}(C)) = 0$$

by the Kodaira vanishing theorem. Riemann-Roch then tells us

$$n+1 = h^{0}(S, \mathcal{O}(C)) = \frac{C \cdot C}{2} + \chi(\mathcal{O}_{S})$$
$$= \frac{\deg(S)}{2} + 2,$$

so deg(S) = 2n-2.

We will see, in the four cases n=2, 3, 4, and 5, how we may realize such a surface. The easiest is n=3, i.e., S a quartic surface in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ . By the Lefschetz hyperplane theorem, a smooth quartic in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  has irregularity

$$q(S) = q(\mathbb{P}^3) = 0,$$

and by adjunction,

$$K_{S} = (K_{\mathbf{P}^{3}} + S)|_{S} = (-4H + 4H)|_{S} \equiv 0,$$

so S is a K-3 surface. Note that since the linear system of quartics in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  has dimension 34 and PGL<sub>4</sub> dimension 15, the family of quartic K-3's has

dimension

$$34 - 15 = 19$$
.

The second case is that of a sextic K-3 surface S in  $\mathbb{P}^4$ . Observe that if C is the hyperplane section of S, then the system of quadrics in  $\mathbb{P}^4$  cuts out on S a system of dimension at most

$$h^{0}(S, \mathcal{O}(2C)) - 1 = \frac{2C \cdot 2C}{2} + 2 - 1 = \frac{24}{2} + 1 = 13$$

—but the linear system of quadrics in  $\mathbb{P}^4$  is 14-dimensional, and so S must lie on a quadric hypersurface  $Q \subset \mathbb{P}^4$ . Similarly, since

$$h^{0}(S, \mathcal{O}(3C)) = \frac{54}{2} + 2 = 29$$

and

$$h^{0}(\mathbb{P}^{4}, \mathbb{O}(3H)) = \frac{5 \cdot 6 \cdot 7}{6} = 35,$$

S must lie on a five-dimensional family of cubics in  $\mathbb{P}^4$ —but the system of cubics containing the quadric Q is only  $h^0(\mathbb{P}^4, \mathcal{O}(H)) - 1 = 4$ -dimensional, and so S must lie on a cubic Q' not containing Q. Because Q is irreducible, Q' must meet Q in a surface of degree 6 or less, and hence exactly in S. Thus, a sextic K-3 in  $\mathbb{P}^4$  is the complete intersection of a quadric and a cubic. Conversely, if  $S = Q \cap Q'$  is such a smooth complete intersection, then by the Lefschetz theorem on hyperplane sections applied twice, q(S)=0, and by adjunction

$$K_{S} = (K_{Q'} + Q)|_{S}$$
  
=  $(K_{P^{4}} + Q' + Q)|_{S}$   
=  $(-5H + 3H + 2H)|_{S} \equiv 0,$ 

so S is K-3. Note, finally, that such a K-3 is determined by choosing a quadric Q out of the 14-dimensional family of quadrics in  $\mathbb{P}^4$  and then a cubic Q' in the 35-5-1=29-dimensional family of cubics in  $\mathbb{P}^4$  modulo those containing Q. Since PGL<sub>5</sub> has dimension 24, we see that again the family of sextic K-3's in  $\mathbb{P}^4$  has dimension

$$14 + 29 - 24 = 19$$
.

Next, consider an octic K-3 surface  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^5$ . By Riemann-Roch

$$h^{0}(S, \mathcal{O}(2C)) = \frac{2C \cdot 2C}{2} + 2 = 18,$$

while  $h^0(\mathbb{P}^5, \mathbb{O}(2H)) = 21$ . S will thus always lie on three independent quadrics in  $\mathbb{P}^5$ ; generically, S will be their complete intersection. Conversely, as in the last case, by the Lefschetz theorem and the adjunction formula any smooth complete intersection of three quadrics in  $\mathbb{P}^5$  is a K-3

surface. Counting parameters, a generic octic K-3 is specified by a net of quadrics in  $\mathbb{P}^5$ —in other words, a point of the Grassmannian  $G(3, H^0(\mathbb{P}^5, \mathfrak{O}(2H)))$ —and so the family of octic K-3's has dimension once again

$$\dim G(3,21) - \dim \mathrm{PGL}_6 = 54 - 35 = 19.$$

The fourth case we shall look at is that of n=2—that is, K-3 surfaces S expressed as double covers  $S \xrightarrow{\pi} \mathbb{P}^2$  of the plane. The "hyperplane section" of S—i.e., the inverse image  $\pi^{-1}(l)$  of a line  $l \subset \mathbb{P}^2$ —is a curve of genus 2, expressed by  $\pi$  as a double cover of  $l \cong \mathbb{P}^1$ .  $\pi$  is thus branched over six points in l; and the branch locus of  $\pi$  a sextic curve in  $\mathbb{P}^2$ . Conversely if  $B \subset \mathbb{P}^2$  is any smooth sextic curve, we can construct a double cover  $S \xrightarrow{\pi} \mathbb{P}^2$  of  $\mathbb{P}^2$  branched along B by the construction of p. 548; and the surface S is a K-3 surface: as in Section 4, if  $\tilde{B} = \pi^{-1}(B)$  is the branch locus of  $\pi$  in S, we have

$$K_S = \pi^* K_{\mathbb{P}^2} + \tilde{B},$$

and so

$$2K_{S} = 2\pi^{*}K_{\mathbf{p}^{2}} + 2\vec{B}$$
  
=  $\pi^{*}(-6H) + \pi^{*}B \equiv 0.$ 

(Note that this implies S is minimal.) Also, since B has genus 10,

$$\chi(B) = 2 - 2g(B) = -18,$$

and

$$\chi(S) = 2\chi(\mathbb{P}^2) - \chi(B) = 24,$$

so, by the classification theorem, S must be a K-3. We count parameters once again: the system of sextic curves in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  has dimension 27, and is acted on by PGL<sub>3</sub>, so the family of K-3 surfaces expressed as double covers of  $\mathbb{P}^2$  is 27-8=19-dimensional.

This is as much as we shall prove about K-3 surfaces. One comment, however, should be made: while the general statement which extrapolates our computations—that for any n, there is a 19-dimensional irreducible family  $\Gamma_n$  of K-3 surfaces of degree 2n-2 in  $\mathbb{P}^n$ —is true, it may give a false impression. In fact, if we drop the requirement of projectivity and simply define a K-3 surface to be a compact complex 2-manifold, simply connected and having trivial canonical bundle, then all K-3 surfaces will form an irreducible 20-dimensional family, the generic member of which is not algebraic; the families  $\Gamma_n$  form a countable union of subvarieties of this one moduli space. The picture is not unlike that for complex tori/Abelian varieties: in a family  $\{S_{\lambda}\}$  of complex K-3 surfaces, parametrized by a polydisc, we may consider the cohomology group  $H^2(S_{\lambda}, \mathbb{C})$  as a fixed vector space V and the subgroup  $H^2(S_{\lambda},\mathbb{Z})$  of integral classes likewise as a fixed lattice inside V. The subspace  $H^{1,1}(S_{\lambda}) \subset V$ , however, varies as the complex structure of  $S_{\lambda}$  varies;  $S_{\lambda}$  will belong to the family  $\Gamma_n$  only when  $H^{1,1}(S_{\lambda})$  meets a lattice point corresponding to an integral cohomology class of self-intersection 2n-2. (See Figure 10.) Note that more generally the group of divisors modulo homology on an algebraic  $S_{\lambda}$  is exactly the intersection of  $H^{1,1}(S_{\lambda})$  with  $H^2(S_{\lambda},\mathbb{Z})$ , and indeed it turns out to be the case that

The family of K-3 surfaces having k or more divisors independent in homology forms a dense countable union of subvarieties of dimension 20-k in the family of all K-3's; in particular, on the generic algebraic K-3 surface all divisors are homologous to multiples of the hyperplane class.

The reader may verify this in one particular case, by showing that a K-3 expressed as a double cover of  $\mathbb{P}^2$  branched along a sextic curve *B* contains two or more independent curves if and only if there is in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  a rational curve of degree *d* tangent to *B* at 3*d* points (i.e., a tritangent line, etc.).

## **Enriques Surfaces**

We turn our attention now to Enriques surfaces. First, for the numerical invariants: by definition,

 $p_g = q = 0, \qquad \chi(\mathfrak{O}_S) = 1,$ 



Figure 10

and, since  $2K \equiv 0$ ,

$$c_1^2 = 0;$$

it follows from Riemann-Roch that

$$\chi(S) = 12$$

and the Hodge diamond of S is

Note in particular that since  $H^{2,0}(S) = 0$ , all the second cohomology of S is represented by algebraic curves. The group of divisors modulo rational homology on any Enriques surface is thus  $\mathbb{Z}^{10}$ .

We have already constructed one Enriques surface in Section 4 of this chapter by letting S be the surface  $(X_0^4 + X_1^4 - X_2^4 - X_3^4 = 0)$  and T the automorphism sending  $[X_0, X_1, X_2, X_3]$  into  $[X_0, iX_1, -X_2, -iX_3]$ ; we blew up the fixed points of  $T^2$  on S and then took the quotient S" of the blow-up by  $T^2$ ; the Enriques surface S' was then the quotient of S" by the involution T. S' was thus the quotient of the surface S"—which we can now identify as K-3—by a fixed-point-free involution. Indeed, it is not hard to see that any Enriques surface S arises as a quotient of a K-3 surface: simply let  $\sigma \in H^0(S, \emptyset(2K))$  be a nonzero section of the bundle  $K \otimes K$ , and consider, in the total space of the bundle K, the locus

$$X = \{(p,\zeta): \zeta \in K_p, \zeta \otimes \zeta = \sigma(p)\}.$$

Since  $\sigma$  is nowhere zero, X projects to S as an unbranched 2-sheeted covering space. We have, then,

$$q(X) = q(S) = 0,$$
  
 $\chi(X) = 2\chi(S) = 24$ 

and

$$\chi(\mathfrak{O}_{\chi})=2\chi(\mathfrak{O}_{S})=2.$$

In particular, we see from the first and third equality that  $p_g(X) = 1$ , and indeed the section is visible: since  $X \rightarrow S$  is unbranched, for any point  $(p,\zeta) \in X$ 

$$K_{\chi}((p,\zeta)) = K_{\chi}(p),$$

and so we can define a section  $\tilde{\sigma} \in H^0(X, \mathfrak{O}(K_X))$  simply by

$$\tilde{\sigma}((p,\zeta)) = \zeta.$$

Clearly  $\tilde{\sigma}$  never vanishes, and so  $K_X$  is trivial; consequently X is a K-3 surface:

Every Enriques surface is the quotient of a K-3 surface by a fixedpoint-free involution.

A second way to represent an Enriques surfaces is as an elliptic surface S with rational base. To show that S has an elliptic pencil, we begin with the observation

If E is any smooth elliptic curve on S, then  $h^0(2E) \ge 2$ .

Since  $h^0(2E) \ge h^0(E)$ , if E moves in a pencil we are done, so we may suppose that E itself does not move, i.e., that  $h^0(E) = 1$ . Now, since

$$K \cdot E = 0$$

it follows from adjunction that

$$E \cdot E = 0,$$

and hence, by Riemann-Roch, that

$$h^{1}(E) = h^{0}(E) - \frac{E \cdot E - K \cdot E}{2} + \chi(\mathcal{O}_{S})$$
  
= 1 - 1 = 0

since  $h^2(E) = h^0(K-E) = 0$ . Now we have

$$[2E]|_E = [2K+2E]|_E = 2K_E \equiv 0,$$

and so from the long exact sequence associated to the sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{S}}(E) \longrightarrow \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{S}}(2E) \longrightarrow \mathcal{O}_{E} \longrightarrow 0$$

we deduce that

$$h^{0}(S, \mathcal{O}(2E)) = h^{0}(S, \mathcal{O}(E)) + h^{0}(E, \mathcal{O}_{E})$$
  
= 2,

and the assertion is proved.

Now 2E, like E, has virtual genus 1; thus, to show that S is elliptic, we need only locate a smooth elliptic curve on S.

We start by locating an effective divisor of self-intersection 0 (and hence virtual genus 1) on S. By the index theorem the intersection pairing on  $H^2(S,\mathbb{Z}) \cong \mathbb{Z}^{10}$  is unimodular with one positive and nine negative eigenvalues; so we can find a class  $\alpha \neq 0 \in H^2(S,\mathbb{Z})$  with  $\alpha \cdot \alpha = 0$ .\* Since  $p_g(S) = 0$ ,  $\alpha$  is of type (1, 1), and consequently by the Lefschetz (1, 1) theorem is the

\*Cf. J.-P. Serre, Cours d'Arithmétique, Presses Universitaires de France, Paris, 1970, Chap. 5.
### SOME IRRATIONAL SURFACES

class of a divisor D' on S. By Riemann-Roch,

$$h^{0}(D')+h^{0}(K-D') \geq \frac{D'\cdot D'-K\cdot D'}{2}+\chi(\mathfrak{O}_{S})=1,$$

so either D' or K - D' is effective; call the effective one D. In either case,  $D \cdot D = 0$ .

Let  $X \xrightarrow{\pi} S$  be the twofold covering of S by a K-3 surface X, and  $\tilde{D} = \pi^* D$  the inverse image of D. We have

$$\tilde{D}\cdot\tilde{D}=2D\cdot D=0,$$

and so by Riemann-Roch on X,

$$h^{0}(\tilde{D}) \geq \frac{\tilde{D} \cdot \tilde{D} - K_{X} \cdot \tilde{D}}{2} + \chi(\mathfrak{G}_{X}) = 2,$$

i.e.,  $\tilde{D}$  moves in a linear system on X. To separate out the fixed components of  $|\tilde{D}|$  we write

$$|\tilde{D}| = |C| + \sum n_i E_i,$$

where the  $E_i$ 's are irreducible,  $n_i > 0$ , and the linear system |C| has no fixed components.  $E_i$  being fixed, we find

$$1 = h^0(E_i) \geq \frac{E_i \cdot E_i}{2} + 2,$$

while

$$0 \leq \pi(E_i) = \frac{E_i \cdot E_i}{2} + 1;$$

it follows that the curves  $E_i$  are all rational of self-intersection -2. If for each *i* we set

$$k_i = (\tilde{D} - n_i E_i) \cdot E_i = \left(C + \sum_{j \neq i} n_j E_j\right) \cdot E_i,$$

then,

$$0 = \tilde{D} \cdot \tilde{D} = \tilde{D} \cdot \left(C + \sum n_i E_i\right)$$
  
=  $\tilde{D} \cdot C + \sum n_i (\tilde{D} - n_i E_i) \cdot E_i + \sum n_i^2 E_i \cdot E_i$   
=  $C \cdot C + \sum n_i C \cdot E_i + \sum n_i k_i - 2 \sum n_i^2$ .

Now  $C \cdot C \ge 0$ , since C moves in a linear system without fixed components. If  $C \cdot C = 0$ , set  $\tilde{D}_1 = C$ ; if  $C \cdot C > 0$ , then it follows that for some  $i_0$ ,

 $k_{i_0} \leq 2n_{i_0}.$ 

In this case, set

$$\tilde{D}_1 = \tilde{D} - (2n_{i_0} - k_{i_0})E_{i_0}$$

We have then

$$\tilde{D}_{1} \cdot \tilde{D}_{1} = \tilde{D} \cdot \tilde{D} - 2(2n_{i_{0}} - k_{i_{0}})(\tilde{D} \cdot E_{i_{0}}) + (2n_{i_{0}} - k_{i_{0}})^{2}(E_{i_{0}} \cdot E_{i_{0}})$$
  
=  $-2(2n_{i_{0}} - k_{i_{0}})(k_{i_{0}} - 2n_{i_{0}}) - 2(2n_{i_{0}} - k_{i_{0}})^{2}$   
= 0.

Now once more by Riemann-Roch

$$h^{0}(\tilde{D}_{1}) + h^{0}(K - \tilde{D}_{1}) \ge \frac{D_{1} \cdot D_{1}}{2} + 2 = 2,$$

and since

$$K - \tilde{D}_1 = K + (2n_{i_0} - k_{i_0})E_{i_0} - \tilde{D}$$

cannot be effective,  $\tilde{D}_1$  must move in a linear system. Since  $2n_{i_0} - k_{i_0} > 0$ , we deduce that if the linear system  $|\tilde{D}|$  has a rational fixed component, we may subtract an effective curve from  $\tilde{D}$  to obtain a divisor  $\tilde{D}_1$  moving in a linear series, again with self-intersection 0. If the system  $|\tilde{D}_1|$  has rational fixed components, then, we may deduct an effective curve again to obtain a divisor  $\tilde{D}_2 > 0$  with  $\tilde{D}_2 \cdot \tilde{D}_2 \ge 0$ ,  $h^0(\tilde{D}_2) \ge 2$ , and so on. But, as was pointed out on p. 521, the divisor  $\tilde{D}$  cannot be written as the sum of arbitrarily many effective curves, and so we arrive at a divisor  $\tilde{D}_{\alpha}$  of self-intersection 0, moving in a linear system without fixed components. By the lemma of p. 576, every component of  $\tilde{D}_{\alpha}$  is elliptic, with self-intersection 0.

Consider now the image  $D_{\alpha,i}$  in S of a component  $\tilde{D}_{\alpha,i}$  of  $\tilde{D}_{\alpha}$ . If  $\tilde{D}_{\alpha,i}$  maps two-to-one to  $D_{\alpha,i}$ , then  $D_{\alpha,i}$  is a smooth elliptic curve on S and by the lemma we are done. On the other hand, if  $\pi: \tilde{D}_{\alpha,i} \to D_{\alpha,i}$  is generically one-to-one, then  $D_{\alpha,i}$  will be singular exactly at those points  $p \in S$  such that both points of  $\pi^{-1}(p) \subset X$  lie in  $\tilde{D}_{\alpha,i}$ . In this case, let

$$\tilde{D}_{\alpha,i}' = \pi^* \pi_* \tilde{D}_{\alpha,i} - \tilde{D}_{\alpha,i}$$

be the remaining component of  $\pi^* D_{\alpha,i}$ . Since  $\pi: \tilde{D}'_{\alpha,i} \to D_{\alpha,i}$  is again generically one-to-one,

$$\pi_*(\tilde{D}'_{\alpha,i}) = \pi_*(\tilde{D}_{\alpha,i})$$

and hence

$$\tilde{D}_{\alpha,i}' \cdot \tilde{D}_{\alpha,i}' = 0.$$

Since the self-intersection of  $\pi^*\pi_*\tilde{D}_{\alpha,i} = \tilde{D}_{\alpha,i} + \tilde{D}'_{\alpha,i}$  is again 0, it follows that  $\tilde{D}_{\alpha,i} \cdot \tilde{D}'_{\alpha,i} = 0$ —i.e.,  $\tilde{D}_{\alpha,i}$  and  $\tilde{D}'_{\alpha,i}$  are disjoint. But if  $D_{\alpha,i}$  is singular at a point  $p \in S$ , then  $\tilde{D}_{\alpha,i}$  must pass through both points of  $\pi^{-1}(p)$  and  $\tilde{D}'_{\alpha,i}$  likewise, so  $\tilde{D}_{\alpha,i}$  and  $\tilde{D}'_{\alpha,i}$  will meet over p. Thus  $D_{\alpha,i}$  is a smooth elliptic curve, and we are done.

Consider now the Enriques surface S as an elliptic surface  $\Psi: S \rightarrow \mathbb{P}^1$ with rational base. If S has multiple fibers  $B_i$  with multiplicity  $m_i$ , then

598

# SOME IRRATIONAL SURFACES

since  $\chi(\mathfrak{G}_{S}) = 1$ , we have by our formula for the canonical class

$$K_{\mathcal{S}} = \Psi^*(-p) + \sum (m_i - 1)B_i,$$

and since

$$0 \equiv 2K_{S} = \Psi^{*}(-2p) + \sum 2(m_{i}-1)B_{i},$$

it follows that S has exactly two double fibers,  $B_1$  and  $B_2$ . Finally, since  $2B_1 = 2B_2 = \Psi^*(p)$ , we may write

$$K_S = \Psi^*(-p) + B_1 + B_2 = B_1 - B_2 = B_2 - B_1,$$

i.e., the canonical divisor of an Enriques surface S is just the difference of the two double fibers appearing in an elliptic pencil on S.

Performing the inverse logarithmic transformation on the two double fibers of an Enriques surface  $S \xrightarrow{\Psi} \mathbb{P}^1$ , we obtain an elliptic surface  $S' \xrightarrow{\Psi} \mathbb{P}^1$ without multiple fibers. We see immediately that

$$c_1^2(S') = c_1^2(S) = 0$$

and

$$c_2(S') = c_2(S) = 12,$$

so by Riemann-Roch

$$\chi(\mathfrak{O}_{S'})=\chi(\mathfrak{O}_S)=1.$$

By our formula, then,

$$K_{S'} = \Psi^*(-p)$$

and so

$$\kappa(S') = -1;$$

in particular  $p_g(S')=0$ , and from  $\chi(\mathbb{O}_{S'})=1$  we deduce that q(S')=0. By Castelnuovo's theorem, S' is rational; and by our classification of rational surfaces S' is some rational ruled surface blown up eight times, or  $\mathbb{P}^2$ blown up nine times. In fact, since  $-K_{S'}$  is effective and irreducible and has self-intersection 0, every curve on S' has nonpositive intersection number with  $K_{S'}$  and hence self-intersection  $\ge -2$ ; by the standard argument, S' must be  $\mathbb{P}^2$  blown up nine times. Finally, the images in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  of the fibers  $C_{\lambda}$  of  $S \xrightarrow{\Psi} \mathbb{P}^1$  under the blowing-down map  $\pi: S' \rightarrow \mathbb{P}^2$  must represent sections of  $|-K_{\mathbf{P}^2}|$ , that is, cubic curves; since the  $C_{\lambda}$  are all disjoint, the nine points blown up are the base locus of the pencil  $|\pi(C_{\lambda})|$ of cubics. In sum

An Enriques surface may be obtained by blowing up  $\mathbb{P}^2$  at the nine base points of pencil  $D_{\lambda}$  of cubic curves, and applying two logarithmic transformations of order 2 to the resulting elliptic surface  $\tilde{\mathbb{P}}^2 \rightarrow \mathbb{P}^1$ . Conversely, performing logarithmic transforms in this case will always yield an algebraic surface, which the reader may easily verify is an Enriques surface. Note that this construction enables us to count parameters for Enriques surfaces: to construct an Enriques surface, we specify nine points in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  forming the base locus of a pencil of cubics, blow them up, and then specify two fibers of the resulting elliptic surface (i.e., two cubics passing through the nine blown-up points) on which to perform logarithmic transformations. In short, then, the entire process is determined by the choice of two cubic curves in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  meeting transversely; since there is a nine-dimensional family of cubics in  $\mathbb{P}^2$ , and dim  $PGL_3 = 8$ , the family of Enriques surfaces is irreducible of dimension

$$9 + 9 - 8 = 10$$
.

# 6. NOETHER'S FORMULA

## Noether's Formula for Smooth Hypersurfaces

A Riemann-Roch formula in general is a formula giving the holomorphic Euler characteristic of a vector bundle  $E \rightarrow M$  on a compact complex manifold M in terms of the Chern classes of E and M. In practice this problem breaks up into two halves: first, expressing the holomorphic Euler characteristic  $\chi(\mathcal{O}_M)$  of M in terms of the Chern classes of M—e.g., for curves and surfaces,

and

$$\chi(\mathcal{O}_{M}) = \frac{1}{12} (c_{1}^{2}(M) + c_{2}(M))$$

 $\chi(\mathfrak{O}_M) = \frac{1}{2}c_1(M)$ 

—and second, expressing the holomorphic Euler characteristic  $\chi(\mathfrak{O}(E))$  in terms of the Chern classes of E and M and the holomorphic Euler characteristic  $\chi(\mathfrak{O}_M)$  of M, e.g., for line bundles L on curves and surfaces

$$\chi(\mathfrak{O}(L)) = \chi(\mathfrak{O}_M) + c_1(L)$$

and

$$\chi(\mathfrak{O}(L)) = \chi(\mathfrak{O}_M) + \frac{1}{2} (c_1^2(L) + c_1(L)c_1(M)).$$

Of the two halves of a Riemann-Roch formula, the second is usually much easier: once we know the formula for (n-1)-dimensional varieties, we can compute it for the line bundle  $L \rightarrow M$  associated to a smooth divisor D on the *n*-dimensional manifold M simply by adding up the Euler characteristics of the sheaves in the sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathcal{O}_{M} \longrightarrow \mathcal{O}_{M}(L) \longrightarrow \mathcal{O}_{D}(L) \longrightarrow 0;$$

the resulting formula holds for all line bundles  $L \rightarrow M$ . The first half —expressing  $\chi(\mathfrak{O}_M)$  in terms of the Chern classes of M—is in general harder. For curves, of course, the formula  $\chi(\mathfrak{O}_M) = \frac{1}{2}c_1(M)$  is an easy consequence of Hodge theory; it was originally proved, in form  $h^0(\Omega^1_M) = b_1(M)/2$  or "the number of independent differentials of the first kind is equal to the number of handles," by Riemann. Our principal object in this section is to prove the analogous formula  $\chi(\mathfrak{O}_M) = \frac{1}{12}(c_1^2(M) + c_2(M))$  for surfaces, called *Noether's formula*.

To get a sense of the problem, we will first verify the formula for a smooth surface S in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  of degree n. To begin with, we establish two general formulas: for  $S \subset X$  a smooth surface on a threefold X, from the  $C^{\infty}$  decomposition

$$T_{X}|_{S} = T_{S} \oplus N_{S/X}$$
$$= T_{S} \oplus [S]|_{S}$$

and the Whitney product formula, we obtain the adjunction formulas

(\*) 
$$c_1(X)|_S = c_1(S) + (S)|_S$$

and

(\*\*) 
$$c_2(X)|_S = c_2(S) + c_1(S) \cdot S|_S.$$

The first of these is, of course, the standard adjunction formula applied to  $c_1(S) = -K_S$ .

Applying these formulas to our smooth surface  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  of degree *n*, and using the values

$$c_1(\mathbb{P}^3) = 4H, \qquad c_2(\mathbb{P}^3) = 6H^2,$$

we have

$$c_1(S)^2 = (n-4)^2 H^2$$
  
=  $n(n-4)^2$   
=  $n^3 - 8n^2 + 16n$ ,

since  $H \cdot H = n$  on S; and by (\*\*),

$$6H^{2} = c_{2}(S) + c_{1}(S) \cdot c_{1}(N_{S})$$
  
=  $c_{2}(S) + (4-n) \cdot n \cdot H^{2}$ ,

i.e.,

$$\chi(S) = c_2(S) = (n(n-4)+6)H^2$$
  
= n(n(n-4)+6)  
= n<sup>3</sup> - 4n<sup>2</sup> + 6n.

 $\chi(\mathcal{O}_S)$  is likewise readily expressed in terms of *n*. By the Lefschetz theorem, q(S)=0; to compute  $p_o(S)$ , consider the Poincaré residue map

$$0 \to \Omega^3_{\mathbb{P}^3} \to \Omega^3_{\mathbb{P}^3}(S) \to \Omega^2_S \to 0.$$

We have  $h^0(\Omega_{\mathbf{p}^3}^3) = 0$  and  $h^1(\Omega_{\mathbf{p}^3}^3) = h^{3,1}(\mathbb{P}^3) = 0$ , so  $p_g(S) = h^0(\Omega_S^2) = h^0(\Omega_{\mathbb{P}^3}^3(S))$  $= h^0(\mathbb{P}^3, \mathbb{O}((n-4)H))$  $= \binom{n-1}{3} = \frac{(n-1)(n-2)(n-3)}{6}.$ 

Thus

$$\chi(\emptyset_S) = \frac{(n-1)(n-2)(n-3)}{6} + 1$$
$$= \frac{n^3 - 6n^2 + 11n - 6}{6} + 1$$
$$= \frac{2n^3 - 12n^2 + 22n}{12}$$
$$= \frac{c_1(S)^2 + c_2(S)}{12},$$

and the Riemann-Roch formula is proved for S.

This computation illustrates the general principle that if we know the cohomology ring and Chern classes of a variety M, we can compute most of these invariants-and hence verify Riemann-Roch-for a smooth divisor on M. Of course, a general surface S cannot be realized as a smooth divisor in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ : while we can embed S in some large projective space and project to  $\mathbb{P}^3$  to obtain a generically one-to-one map  $\phi: S \rightarrow \mathbb{P}^3$ , the image  $S_0 = \phi(S)$  will in general be singular. To prove Noether's formula, then, we will extend the formulas obtained above for the numerical characters of a smooth surface S in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  to the case of surfaces  $S_0$  with standard singularities; we will do this by re-embedding  $S_0$  as a smooth surface in a threefold X obtained by blowing up  $\mathbb{P}^3$ . This requires two preliminary steps: we have to describe those types of singularities which arise under a generic projection of a surface to  $\mathbb{P}^3$ ; and, given a surface  $S_0 \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  with these singularities, construct a blow-up  $X \xrightarrow{\pi} \mathbb{P}^3$  in which the proper transform of  $S_0$  is smooth. The first of these steps is simply a matter of dimension-theoretic case checking, and will be deferred for the moment. The second, on the other hand, involves an important extension of our notion of blowing up; we take this up in the following discussion.

### **Blowing Up Submanifolds**

As previously, we start by constructing the blow-up of a disc along a coordinate plane. Let  $\Delta$  be an *n*-dimensional disc with holomorphic coordinates  $z_1, \ldots, z_n$ , and let  $V \subset \Delta$  be the locus  $z_{k+1} = \cdots = z_n = 0$ . Let  $[l_{k+1}, \ldots, l_n]$  be homogeneous coordinates on  $\mathbb{P}^{n-k-1}$ , and let

$$\tilde{\Delta} \subset \Delta \times \mathbb{P}^{n-k-1}$$

be the smooth variety defined by the relations

$$\Delta = \left\{ (z,l) : z_i l_j = z_j l_i, k+1 \le i, j \le n \right\}.$$

The projection  $\pi: \tilde{\Delta} \to \Delta$  on the first factor is clearly an isomorphism away from V, while the inverse image of a point  $z \in V$  is a projective space  $\mathbb{P}^{n-k-1}$ . The manifold  $\tilde{\Delta}$ , together with the map  $\pi: \tilde{\Delta} \to \Delta$ , is called the *blow-up of*  $\Delta$  *along* V; the inverse image  $E = \pi^{-1}(V)$  is called the *exceptional divisor* of the blow-up.

 $\tilde{\Delta}$  may be covered by coordinate patches

$$U_j = (l_j \neq 0), \quad j = k + 1, ..., n$$

with holomorphic coordinates

$$z_i = z_i, \qquad i = 1, \dots, k,$$
  

$$z(j)_i = \frac{l_i}{l_j} = \frac{z_i}{z_j}, \qquad i = k + 1, \dots, \hat{j}, \dots, n,$$
  

$$z_j = z_j$$

on  $U_j$ ; the coordinates  $\{z(j)_i\}$  are Euclidean coordinates on each fiber  $\pi^{-1}(p) \cong \mathbb{P}^{n-k-1}$  of the exceptional divisor.

Note that the blow-up  $\tilde{\Delta} \xrightarrow{\pi} \Delta$  is independent of the coordinates chosen in  $\Delta$ : if  $\{z'_i = f_i(z)\}$  is another coordinate system in  $\Delta$  with V again given as  $(z'_{k+1} = \cdots = z'_n = 0),$ 

$$\tilde{\Delta}' = \left\{ (z', l') \colon z'_i l'_j = z'_j l'_i \right\} \subset \Delta \times \mathbb{P}^{n-k-1}$$

the blow-up of  $\Delta$  in this coordinate system, then the isomorphism

$$\tilde{f}: \; \tilde{\Delta} - E \longrightarrow \tilde{\Delta}' - E'$$

given by  $z \mapsto f(z)$  may be extended over E by sending a point (z, l) with  $z_{k+1} = \cdots = z_n = 0$  to the point (f(z), l'), where

$$l'_j = \sum_{i=k+1}^n \frac{\partial f_j}{\partial z_i}(z) \cdot l_i.$$

Indeed, we see from this that the identification of the fiber of  $E \xrightarrow{\pi} V$  over a point  $z = (z_1, \ldots, z_k, 0, \ldots, 0)$  with the projective normal space  $\mathbb{P}(N_{V/\Delta}(z)) = \mathbb{P}(T'_z(\Delta)/T'_z(V))$  made via

$$(z,l) \mapsto \sum_{i=k+1}^{n} l_i \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial z_i}$$

is natural, i.e., does not depend on the coordinate system used.

This last observation allows us to globalize our construction. Let M be a complex manifold of dimension n and  $X \subset M$  a submanifold of dimension k. Let  $\{U_{\alpha}\}$  be a collection of discs in M covering V such that in each disc

 $\Delta_{\alpha}$  the subvariety  $X \cap \Delta_{\alpha}$  may be given as the locus  $(z_{k+1} = \cdots = z_n = 0)$ , and let  $\tilde{\Delta}_{\alpha} \to \Delta_{\alpha}$  be the blow-up of  $\Delta_{\alpha}$  along  $X \cap \Delta_{\alpha}$ . We have then isomorphisms

$$\pi_{\alpha\beta} \colon \pi_{\alpha}^{-1}(U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta}) \longrightarrow \pi_{\beta}^{-1}(U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta})$$

and using them, we can patch together the local blow-ups  $\tilde{\Delta}_{\alpha}$  to form a manifold

$$\tilde{\Delta} = \bigcup_{\pi_{\alpha\beta}} \tilde{\Delta}_{\alpha}$$

with a map

$$\tilde{\Delta} \xrightarrow{\pi} \cup \Delta_{\alpha}$$

Finally, since  $\pi$  is an isomorphism away from  $X \cap (\bigcup \Delta_{\alpha})$ , we can take

$$\tilde{M} = \tilde{\Delta} \cup_{\pi} M - X;$$

 $\tilde{M}$ , together with the map  $\pi: \tilde{M} \to M$  extending  $\pi$  on  $\tilde{\Delta}$  and the identity on M-X, is called the *blow-up* of M along X. By the construction, the blow-up has the following properties

1.  $\pi$  is an isomorphism away from  $X \subset M$  and  $E = \pi^{-1}(X) \subset \tilde{M}$ .

2. The exceptional divisor E is a fiber bundle over X with fiber  $\mathbb{P}^{n-k-1}$ ; indeed,  $E \xrightarrow{\pi} X$  is naturally identified with the projectivization  $\mathbb{P}(N_{X/M})$  of the normal bundle  $N_{X/M}$  of X in M.

3. Locally the blow-up is isomorphic to the blow-up of a disc as given above.

4. As the reader may check by the same method as used in the case of blow-ups of a point, blow-ups of submanifolds are unique, in the sense that if

 $N \xrightarrow{\pi} M$ 

is any map of complex manifolds that is an isomorphism away from a smooth subvariety X of dimension k in M, and such that the fiber of  $\pi$  over any point  $z \in X$  is isomorphic to projective space  $\mathbb{P}^{n-k-1}$ , then  $N \xrightarrow{\pi} M$  is the blow-up of M along X.

5. For any subvariety  $Y \subset M$ , we may define the *proper transform*  $\tilde{Y} \subset \tilde{M}_X$  of Y in the blow-up  $\tilde{M}_X$  to be the closure in  $\tilde{M}_X$  of the inverse image

$$\pi^{-1}(Y-X) = \pi^{-1}(Y) - E$$

of Y away from the exceptional divisor E. As in the case of blowing up a point, we see that the intersection

$$\tilde{Y} \cap E \subset \mathbb{P}(N_{X/M})$$

corresponds to the image in  $N_{X/M}$  of the tangent cones  $T_p(Y) \subset T_p(M)$  to Y at points of  $Y \cap X$ . In particular, for  $Y \subset M$  a divisor,

$$\tilde{Y} = \pi^{-1}Y - m \cdot E,$$

where

 $m = \operatorname{mult}_{X}(Y)$ 

is the multiplicity of Y at a generic point of X. Note also that blow-ups are functorial, in the sense that if Y meets X transversely everywhere, the proper transform  $\tilde{Y}$  of Y in  $\tilde{M}_X$  is just the blow-up of Y along  $Y \cap X$ .

The Cohomology of a Blow-up. We would like now to describe the relation between the cohomology ring of M and that of its blow-up  $\tilde{M} = \tilde{M}_X$  along a submanifold. Cohomology is with  $\mathbb{Z}$  coefficients throughout. As in our discussion of point blow-ups, we may take  $U \subset M$  a tubular neighborhood of  $X \subset M$ ,  $\tilde{U} = \pi^{-1}U$ ,  $U^* = U - X$ ,  $\tilde{U}^* = \tilde{U} - E$ ,  $M^* = M - X$ , and  $\tilde{M}^* = \tilde{M} - E$ , and compare the Mayer-Vietoris sequences for  $M = U \cup M^*$ and  $\tilde{M} = \tilde{M}^* \cup \tilde{U}$ . Since contractions yield, as before, isomorphisms

 $H^*(U) \longrightarrow H^*(X)$  and  $H^*(\tilde{U}) \longrightarrow H^*(E)$ ,

and clearly  $\pi^*$  gives isomorphisms

 $H^*(U^*) \longrightarrow H^*(\tilde{U}^*)$  and  $H^*(M^*) \longrightarrow H^*(\tilde{M}^*)$ ,

we obtain

$$\begin{array}{c} H^{i-1}(U^*) \to H^i(\tilde{M}) \to H^i(M^*) \oplus H^i(E) \to H^i(U^*) \\ \| & \uparrow & \| & \| \\ H^{i-1}(U^*) \to H^i(M) \to H^i(M^*) \oplus H^i(X) \to H^i(U^*). \end{array}$$

Since the pullback map  $\pi^*: H^*(M) \to H^*(\tilde{M})$  is injective (equivalently, and more visibly, the map  $\pi_*H_*(\tilde{M}) \to H(*(M))$  is surjective), we see from this that (additively)

$$H^{*}(\tilde{M}) = \pi^{*}H^{*}(M) \oplus H^{*}(E)/\pi^{*}H^{*}(X)$$

To describe the cohomology of  $E \cong \mathbb{P}(N_{X/M})$ , as well as the multiplicative structure of  $H^*(\tilde{M})$ , we need a general result on the cohomology of projective bundles. First a definition: for  $E \to X$  a complex vector bundle of rank r and  $\mathbb{P}(E) \xrightarrow{\pi} X$  its associated projective bundle, we define the *tautological line bundle*  $T \to \mathbb{P}(E)$  to be the subbundle of the pullback bundle  $\pi^*E \to \mathbb{P}(E)$  whose fiber at any point  $(p,v) \in \mathbb{P}(E)$  is the line in  $E_p$ represented by v. Note that the bundle T is *not* determined by the abstract projective bundle  $\mathbb{P}(E) \to X$  alone: if  $L \to X$  is any line bundle, we have seen that

$$\mathbb{P}(E) \cong \mathbb{P}(E \otimes L);$$

but the tautological line bundles on  $\mathbb{P}(E)$  and  $\mathbb{P}(E \otimes L)$  will differ. One thing is always true: the restriction of T to each fiber  $\mathbb{P}(E)_p \cong \mathbb{P}^{r-1}$  is the universal bundle.

Now, the cohomology ring  $H^*(\mathbb{P}(E))$  is, via the pullback map,

$$H^*(X) \xrightarrow{\pi^*} H^*(\mathbb{P}(E)),$$

an algebra over the ring  $H^*(X)$ . A complete description of  $H^*(\mathbb{P}(E))$  is given in these terms by the

**Proposition.** For X any compact oriented  $C^{\infty}$  manifold,  $E \rightarrow X$  any complex vector bundle of rank r, the cohomology ring  $H^*(\mathbb{P}(E))$  is generated, as an  $H^*(X)$ -algebra, by the Chern class

$$\zeta = c_1(T)$$

of the tautological bundle, with the single relation

$$\zeta^{r} - c_{1}(E)\zeta^{r-1} + c_{2}(E)\zeta^{r-2} + \dots + (-1)^{r-1}c_{r-1}(E)\zeta + (-1)^{r}c_{r}(E) = 0.$$
(\*)

**Proof.** We first establish the basic relation (\*). To do this, let S be the quotient of the pullback  $\pi^*E$  by the tautological subbundle, and set  $\eta_i = c_i(E)$ . By Whitney; then,

$$(1+\zeta)(1+\eta_1+\cdots+\eta_{r-1}) = \pi^* c(E)$$

and solving successively, we have

$$\eta_{1} = c_{1}(E) - \zeta$$
  

$$\eta_{2} = c_{2}(E) - \zeta \cdot c_{1}(E) + \zeta^{2}$$
  

$$\vdots$$
  

$$\vdots$$
  

$$\eta_{1} = c_{r-1}(E) - \zeta \cdot c_{r-2}(E) + \dots + (-1)^{r-1} \zeta^{r-1}$$

The final equation

 $c_r(E) = \zeta \cdot \eta_{r-1}$ 

is then our basic relation.

 $\eta_{r-}$ 

Now let  $\{\psi_{i,\alpha}\}_{\alpha}$  be a basis for  $H^{i}(X)$ , with  $\{\psi_{i,\alpha}\}$  and  $\{\psi_{n-i,\alpha}\}$  orthogonal—i.e., such that

$$\psi_{i,\alpha}\cup\psi_{n-i,\beta}=\pm\delta_{\alpha,\beta}.$$

We claim that the classes

$$\left\{\pi^*\psi_{i,\alpha}\cup\zeta^j\right\}_{1\leqslant i\leqslant n,\,1\leqslant j\leqslant r-1,\alpha}$$

are linearly independent in  $H^*(\mathbb{P}(E))$ . First, for any pair of classes  $\psi_{i,\alpha}$  and  $\psi_{n-i,\alpha}$ , the cup product  $\pi^*\psi_{i,\alpha} \cup \pi^*\psi_{n-i,\alpha}$  will be Poincaré dual to plus or minus the class of a fiber  $\mathbb{P}(E)_p$  of  $\mathbb{P}(E)$ . But the restriction of  $\zeta$  to  $\mathbb{P}(E)_p$ 

606

is minus the class of a hyperplane in  $\mathbb{P}(E)_{p}$ , and consequently

 $\pi^*\psi_{i,\alpha}\cup\pi^*\psi_{n-i,\alpha}\cup\zeta^{r-1}=\pm 1,$ 

or, in other words, for any j,

$$\left(\pi^*\psi_{i,\alpha}\cup\zeta^j\right)\cup\left(\pi^*\psi_{n-i,\alpha}\cup\zeta^{r-j-1}\right)=\pm 1.$$

On the other hand, for  $\alpha \neq \beta$ ,

$$\pi^*\psi_{i,\alpha}\cup\pi^*\psi_{n-i,\beta}=0;$$

likewise, for i < k and any  $\alpha, \beta, j$ ,

$$\left(\pi^*\psi_{i,\alpha}\cup\zeta^j\right)\cup\left(\pi^*\psi_{n-k,\beta}\cup\zeta^{r-i-j+k-1}\right)=0.$$

Therefore the intersection matrix for the classes  $\{\psi_{i,\alpha} \cup \zeta^j\}_{i,j,\alpha}$  may be made upper triangular with  $\pm 1$ 's along the diagonal; in particular, we see that it is nonsingular, and so these elements are all linearly independent in  $H^*(\mathbb{P}(E))$ .

Finally, consider the Leray spectral sequence  $(E_r^{p,q}, d_r)$  of the bundle  $\mathbb{P}(E) \rightarrow X$ . Since the cohomology of the fiber has rank at most 1 in each dimension,  $\pi_1(X)$  acts trivially on  $H^*(\mathbb{P}^{r-1})$ , and so

$$E_2 \cong H^*(X) \otimes H^*(\mathbb{P}^{r-1}).$$

But since the classes  $\{\psi_{i,\alpha} \cup \zeta^j\}$  are all independent in  $H^*(\mathbb{P}(E))$ ,

$$r \cdot \dim H^*(X) \leq \dim H^*(\mathbb{P}(E))$$
  
= dim  $E_{\infty}$   
 $\leq$  dim  $E_2$   
=  $r \cdot \dim H^*(X)$ .

Equality must therefore hold everywhere, i.e., the classes  $\{\psi_{i,\alpha} \cup \zeta^j\}$  span  $H^*(\mathbb{P}(E))$  so that  $\zeta$  generates  $H^*(\mathbb{P}(E))$  as an  $H^*(X)$ -algebra, and there can be no relations on  $\zeta$  other than (\*) above. Q.E.D.

One observation makes this result particularly applicable to blow-ups: if  $\tilde{M} \rightarrow M$  is the blow-up of the manifold M along the submanifold X,  $E = \mathbb{P}(N_{X/M})$  the exceptional divisor, then *the normal bundle to* E in  $\tilde{M}$  is just the tautological bundle on  $E \cong \mathbb{P}(N_{X/M})$ . Indeed, for any point  $(p,v) \in E$ , we easily see that

$$\pi_*\colon T'_{(p,v)}(\tilde{M})\to T'_p(M)$$

induces a map

$$\tilde{\pi}_*\colon N_{E/\tilde{M}}(p,v)\to N_{X/M}(p).$$

To see that the image of  $\tilde{\pi}_*$  is just the line v in  $N_{X/M}(p)$ , it is sufficient to check it for the blow-up  $\tilde{\mathbb{C}}_V^n \to \mathbb{C}^n$  of  $\mathbb{C}^n$  along the subspace  $V \cong \mathbb{C}^k$ , and there it is clear. As a consequence, we see that the restriction to E of the

cohomology class  $e = c_1([E])$  is

$$e|_{E} = c_{1}(N_{E/\tilde{M}}) = c_{1}(T) = \zeta,$$

and correspondingly, with a knowledge of  $H^*(E)$  and the restriction map  $H^*(M) \rightarrow H^*(X)$ , we may compute effectively in the cohomology ring of the blow-up  $\tilde{M}_{Y}$ .

Chern Classes of Blow-ups. We have seen that if  $\tilde{M} \xrightarrow{\pi} M$  is the blow-up of an *n*-dimensional complex manifold at a point, *E* the exceptional divisor, then

$$c_1(\tilde{M}) = -K_{\tilde{M}} = \pi^* c_1(M) - (n-1)E.$$

In a similar fashion, it is not hard to verify that for  $\tilde{M} \xrightarrow{\pi} M$  the blow-up of M along a k-dimensional submanifold  $X \subset M$ , E again the exceptional divisor,

$$c_1(\tilde{M}) = \pi^* c_1(M) - (n-k-1)E.$$

This formula may be checked in general as it was in case k=0—that is, by writing out transition functions for the canonical bundle  $K_{\tilde{M}}$ . The computation is substantially easier, however, if we consider only algebraic varieties M. In this case we can find a meromorphic *n*-form  $\omega$  on M, with X not contained in the zero or polar divisor of  $\omega$ . The divisor of the pullback form  $\pi^*\omega$  on  $\tilde{M}$  is then, away from E, just the pullback of the divisor ( $\omega$ ). To see how  $\pi^*\omega$  behaves around E, let p be a generic point of X and  $z_1, \ldots, z_n$  local coordinates in a neighborhood U of p with

$$X \cap U = (z_{k+1}, \dots, z_n = 0);$$

we may write

$$\omega = g(z) dz_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge dz_n$$

with g nonzero and holomorphic around p. In terms of coordinates

$$z_i = z_i, i = 1, \dots, k, j_i$$

and

$$z(j)_i = \frac{z_i}{z_j}, i = k + 1, ..., \hat{j}, ..., n,$$

on the open set  $U_i \subset \pi^{-1}(U)$  as described above, we have

$$\pi^* dz_i = dz_i, \qquad i = 1, ..., k, j,$$
  
$$\pi^* dz_i = d(z_j z(j)_i)$$
  
$$= z_j dz(j)_i + \tilde{z}(j)_i \cdot dz_j, \qquad i = k + 1, ..., \hat{j}, ..., n.$$

Thus,

$$\pi^*\omega = \pi^*g(z) \cdot z_j^{n-k-1} \cdot dz_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge dz_k \wedge dz(j)_{k+1} \wedge \cdots \wedge dz(j)_n$$

#### 608

#### **NOETHER'S FORMULA**

vanishes to order n-k-1 along  $E = (\tilde{z}_i)$ , and the formula is verified.

Computing the higher Chern classes of a general blow-up is substantially harder; in particular, one has to find the Chern classes of the exceptional divisor, and we do not have at present the requisite formalism of the *Chern character*. We may, however, determine the Chern classes of the blow-up of a threefold by essentially ad hoc methods; we will do this in the following two lemmas.

**Lemma.** If  $\tilde{\mathbf{M}} \xrightarrow{\pi} \mathbf{M}$  is the blow-up of the algebraic threefold  $\mathbf{M}$  at a point,  $c_2(\tilde{M}) = \pi^* c_2(M).$ 

**Proof.** We will prove this by applying the adjunction formulas (\*) and (\*\*) of p. 601 to surfaces in  $\tilde{M}$  whose Chern classes we know. First, let E be the exceptional divisor of the blow-up,  $l \in H^2(E)$  the class of a line in  $E \cong \mathbb{P}^2$ . We have seen that

$$E|_E = -l$$

while

$$c_1(E) = 3l$$
 and  $c_2(E) = 3$ .

By the formula (\*\*), then

$$c_{2}(M)|_{E} = c_{2}(E) + c_{1}(E) \cdot E|_{E}$$
  
= 3 + 3l \cdot (-l)  
= 0.

Next, we do the same thing for a surface  $S \subset M$  not containing p and its inverse image  $S = \pi^{-1}(S) \subset \tilde{M}$ . Inasmuch as  $\tilde{S} \cong S$  and the fundamental class  $\eta_{\tilde{S}} = \pi^* \eta_{\tilde{S}}$ , we have

$$c_{2}(\tilde{M})|_{\tilde{S}} = c_{2}(\tilde{S}) + c_{1}(\tilde{S}) \cdot \tilde{S}|_{\tilde{S}}$$
  
=  $c_{2}(S) + c_{1}(S) \cdot S|_{S}$   
=  $c_{2}(M)|_{S}$   
=  $\pi^{*}c_{2}(M)|_{\tilde{S}}.$ 

We see from these two computations that the class  $c_2(\tilde{M}) - \pi^* c_2(M)$  restricts to zero on—i.e., has intersection number 0 with—the exceptional divisor E and the inverse image of any surface  $S \subset M$  not containing p. But any divisor on  $\tilde{M}$  is homologous to a linear combination of such surfaces; and since the intersection form

$$H^{1,1}(\tilde{M},\mathbb{Z})\otimes H^{2,2}(\tilde{M},\mathbb{Z})\to\mathbb{Z}$$

is nondegenerate, this implies the lemma.

Using the same approach, we can prove the slightly harder

**Lemma.** If  $\pi: \tilde{M} \to M$  is the blow-up of the algebraic threefold M along a smooth curve  $X \subset M$ , E the exceptional divisor of the blow-up, and  $\eta_X \in$ 

Q.E.D.

 $H^{4}(M)$  the class of X, then

$$c_2(\tilde{M}) = \pi^*(c_2(M) + \eta_X) - \pi^*c_1(M) \cdot E.$$

**Proof.** Let  $l \in H^2(E)$  denote the class of a fiber in  $E \cong \mathbb{P}(N_{X/M}) \xrightarrow{\pi_E} X$ ; since the class  $e = E|_E$  is the class of the tautological bundle on E, we have first

$$l \cdot e = -1.$$

From our basic relation

$$e \cdot e - e \cdot \pi_E^* c_1(N_{X/M}) = 0,$$

then, we have

$$e \cdot e = -c_1(N_{X/M}).$$

Now, by (\*),

$$c_{1}(E) = c_{1}(\tilde{M}) - E|_{E}$$
  
=  $\pi^{*}c_{1}(M) - 2E|_{E}$   
=  $(c_{1}(M) \cdot X) - 2e$ 

and hence by (\*\*),

$$c_2(\tilde{M})|_E = c_2(E) + c_1(E) \cdot E$$
  
=  $c_2(E) - c_1(M) \cdot X + 2c_1(N_{X/M})$ .

But

$$c_{2}(E) = \chi(E) = 2\chi(X) = 2c_{1}(X) = 2c_{1}(M) \cdot X - 2c_{1}(N_{X/M})$$

and so we have

$$c_{2}(\tilde{M})|_{E} = c_{1}(M) \cdot X$$
  
=  $-\pi^{*}c_{1}(M) \cdot E|_{E}$   
=  $(\pi^{*}(c_{2}(M) + \eta_{X}) - \pi^{*}c_{1}(M) \cdot E)|_{E}$ 

Next, let  $S \subset M$  be a smooth surface meeting X transversely, and let  $\tilde{S}$  be its inverse image in  $\tilde{M}$ .  $\tilde{S}$  is just the blow-up of S at the points of  $S \cap X$ , and so

$$c_2(\tilde{S}) = c_2(S) + S \cdot X.$$

By (\*),

$$c_1(\tilde{S}) = (c_1(\tilde{M}) - \tilde{S})|_{\tilde{S}}$$
$$= \pi^* c_1(S) - E|_S$$

and so from (\*\*) we see that

$$\begin{aligned} c_2(\tilde{M})|_S &= c_2(\tilde{S}) + c_1(\tilde{S}) \cdot \tilde{S}|_{\tilde{S}} \\ &= c_2(S) + c_1(S) \cdot S|_S + S \cdot X - E \cdot \tilde{S}|_{\tilde{S}} \\ &= \pi^* c_2(M)|_{\tilde{S}} + \pi^* \eta_X|_{\tilde{S}} - E \cdot \tilde{S}|_{\tilde{S}} \\ &= \pi^* (c_2(M) + \eta_X)|_{\tilde{S}} \end{aligned}$$

since  $E \cdot \tilde{S} \cdot \tilde{S} = E \cdot \pi^*(S \cdot S) = 0$ . Thus we see that the class  $c_2(\tilde{M}) - \pi^*(c_2(M) + \eta_X) + \pi^*c_1(M) \cdot E$  has intersection number 0 with both E and  $\tilde{S}$ , and hence is zero. Q.E.D.

## **Ordinary Singularities of Surfaces**

Our task in this section is to describe the singularities of a generic projection of a surface  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^N$  into  $\mathbb{P}^3$ . To begin with, we recall that for N > 5, the generic projection of  $\tilde{S} \subset \mathbb{P}^N$  from a point is an embedding, so we may take  $\tilde{S}$  smooth in  $\mathbb{P}^5$  to start and consider the projection map

$$\pi_I: \tilde{S} \to \mathbb{P}^2$$

from a generic line  $L \subset \mathbb{P}^5$ . As we have seen, the map  $\pi_L$  will be 1-1 and smooth at a point  $p \in \tilde{S}$  exactly when the 2-plane pL meets  $\tilde{S}$  transversely at p and nowhere else; accordingly, we will try to determine, at least dimension-theoretically, the number of times a generic line  $L \subset \mathbb{P}^5$  meets a chord of  $\tilde{S}$ , or a tangent plane to  $\tilde{S}$ , or lies in a 2-plane spanned by points of  $\tilde{S}$ , etc. One point before we proceed: while we shall argue that the generic projection of *any* surface  $\tilde{S} \subset \mathbb{P}^5$  has only ordinary singularities as defined on p. 616, all we need to know for the purpose of proving Noether's formula is that any surface may be embedded in  $\mathbb{P}^5$  in such a way that the generic projection has only ordinary singularities. Indeed, some of the subtler questions of "general position" that arise in the latter part of our argument may be decided immediately by taking the embedding  $\tilde{S} \to \mathbb{P}^5$  to be of sufficiently high degree; accordingly we will leave the verification of these conditions to the reader, and merely show that they are satisfied for an appropriate embedding of  $\tilde{S}$ .

Now let G(2,6) be the Grassmannian of lines in  $\mathbb{P}^5$  and consider the incidence correspondence

$$I \subset \tilde{S} \times \tilde{S} \times G(2,6)$$

given by

$$I = \{(p,q,L): p \neq q, \dim \overline{pqL} \leq 2\}.$$

Clearly for any two points  $p \neq q \in \tilde{S}$ ,  $\pi_L(p) = \pi_L(q)$  exactly when  $(p,q,L) \in I$ . But now if we let  $\pi_1$ ,  $\pi_2$ , and  $\pi_3$  be the projections of I onto the three

factors of  $\tilde{S} \times \tilde{S} \times G(2,6)$ , we see that the fiber of the map

 $\pi_1 \times \pi_2 \colon I \to \tilde{S} \times \tilde{S}$ 

over a point (p,q) corresponds to the set of lines  $L \in G(2,6)$  meeting the line  $\overline{pq} \subset \mathbb{P}^5$ , i.e., to a Schubert cycle  $\sigma_3$ . Since  $\sigma_3$  has codimension 3 in the eight-dimensional G(2,6), the fibers of  $\pi_1 \times \pi_2$  have dimension 5, and so

 $\dim I = 9.$ 

Thus the fiber of the map  $\pi_3: I \to G(2, 6)$  over a generic point  $L \in G(2, 6)$  has dimension at most 1. Indeed, as we shall see,  $\pi_3^{-1}(L)$  cannot be empty or finite, so in fact  $\pi_3^{-1}(L)$  must be one-dimensional for a generic L, and hence the projection map  $\pi_L: \tilde{S} \to \mathbb{P}^3$  is one-to-one outside the closure  $\tilde{C}$  of the curve

$$\pi_1(\pi_3^{-1}(L)) \subset \tilde{S}.$$

The curve  $\tilde{C}$  is called the *double curve* of the map  $\pi_L$ ; its image  $C = \pi_L(\tilde{C})$  in the image surface  $S = \pi_L(\tilde{S}) \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  is likewise called the *double curve* of S.

We claim now that  $\pi_L$  will be 3-1 only at a finite number of points, and nowhere 4-1 or more. To see this let

$$I' \subset \tilde{S} \times \tilde{S} \times \tilde{S} \times G(2,6)$$

be given by

$$I' = \left\{ (p,q,r,L) \colon p \neq q \neq r \neq p, \dim \overline{pqrL} \leq 2 \right\}$$

and let  $\pi_1$ ,  $\pi_2$ ,  $\pi_3$ , and  $\pi_4$  be the projections of I' on the factors of  $\tilde{S} \times \tilde{S} \times \tilde{S} \times \tilde{S} \times G(2, 6)$ . Clearly the generic triple (p, q, r) of distinct points on  $\tilde{S}$  span a 2-plane; thus the fiber of

$$\pi_1 \times \pi_2 \times \pi_3 \colon I' \to \tilde{S} \times \tilde{S} \times \tilde{S}$$

over any point not in the locus

$$J = \{(p,q,r) \colon p \neq q \neq r \neq p \text{ collinear}\} \subset \tilde{S} \times \tilde{S} \times \tilde{S}$$

corresponds to lines L lying in  $\overline{pqr}$  and so is two-dimensional. Thus

$$\dim(\pi_1 \times \pi_2 \times \pi_3)^{-1} (\tilde{S} \times \tilde{S} \times \tilde{S} - J) = 8.$$

On the other hand, since a generic 3-plane  $V_3 \subset \mathbb{P}^5$  meets  $\tilde{S}$  in a collection of points in general position, the generic chord pq to  $\tilde{S}$  will meet  $\tilde{S}$  only at p and q, so J is at most three-dimensional. The fiber of  $\pi_1 \times \pi_2 \times \pi_3$  over a point of J being, as we have seen, five-dimensional, we have

$$\dim(\pi_1 \times \pi_2 \times \pi_3)^{-1} J \leq 8.$$

Thus I' is eight-dimensional, and so the generic fiber of the projection  $\pi_4: I' \rightarrow G(2, 8)$  is finite; this proves the first part of our present claim. In fact, we can say a bit more: from the proof of our basic lemma (p. 249), we

#### **NOETHER'S FORMULA**

see that among those 3-planes  $V_3$  meeting  $\tilde{S}$  in a collection of points not in general position, the generic one contains four points of  $\tilde{S}$  spanning a 2-plane, and *not three collinear points*. Thus if we define

$$K \subset \tilde{S} \times \tilde{S} \times \tilde{S} \times G(4,6)$$

by

$$K = \{ (p,q,r,\Lambda) \colon p \neq q \neq r \in \Lambda \text{ and } r \in \overline{pq} \},\$$

we see that the image of K under projection on the factor G(4, 6) has codimension at least 2, i.e., dimension at most 6. Assuming that  $\tilde{S}$  contains only finitely many lines, then, it follows that dim  $K \le 6$ , and since the fibers of the projection map  $\pi_1 \times \pi_2 \times \pi_3 : K \to \tilde{S} \times \tilde{S} \times \tilde{S}$  are all four-dimensional, that the dimension of  $J = \pi_1 \times \pi_2 \times \pi_3(K)$  is at most 2. If  $\tilde{S}$  does contain a family of lines, of course, J will be three-dimensional; but as we will see, this causes no trouble.

Now to see that  $\pi_L$  is never 4-1 or worse, let

$$I'' \subset \tilde{S} \times \tilde{S} \times \tilde{S} \times \tilde{S} \times G(2,6)$$

be given by

$$I'' = \{(p,q,r,t,L): p,q,r,t \text{ distinct and } \dim \overline{pqrtL} \leq 2\}$$

and let  $\pi_1, \ldots, \pi_5$  be the corresponding projection maps. First off, since the generic triple (p,q,r) of distinct points on  $\tilde{S}$  are linearly independent and the 2-plane they span contains no other points of  $\tilde{S}$ , the map  $\pi_1 \times \pi_2 \times \pi_3$  maps I'' into a proper subvariety of  $\tilde{S} \times \tilde{S} \times \tilde{S}$  with fiber dimension 2 away from J; i.e.,

$$\dim(\pi_1 \times \pi_2 \times \pi_3)^{-1} (\tilde{S} \times \tilde{S} \times \tilde{S} - J) \leq 7.$$

On the other hand,  $\pi_1 \times \pi_2 \times \pi_3$  has fiber dimension 5 over J, so if  $\tilde{S}$  does not contain a family of lines,

$$\dim(\pi_1 \times \pi_2 \times \pi_3)^{-1} J \leq 7.$$

Thus dim  $I'' \leq 7$ , and the projection  $\pi_5: I'' \to G(2,6)$  cannot be surjective. Finally, if S does contain a family of lines, then I'' may be 10-dimensional —but the generic point of I'' lies in a fiber of  $\pi_5$  of dimension 4, and so again  $\pi_5$  cannot be surjective.

In sum, then, we have seen that for generic L,  $\pi_L: \tilde{S} \to S \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  is 1-1 outside of the double curve  $\tilde{C} \subset \tilde{S}$ , generically 2-1 on  $\tilde{C}$ , and 3-1 over a finite collection of points. We consider now the possible singularities of  $\pi_L$ . First, let

$$I_1 \subset \tilde{S} \times G(2,6)$$

be given by

$$I_1 = \left\{ (q, L) \colon \dim \overline{T_q(\tilde{S}), L} \leq 3 \right\}$$

and let  $\pi_1, \pi_2$  be the projection maps. For each  $q \in \tilde{S}$ , the fiber  $\pi_1^{-1}(q)$  of  $\pi_1$  over q is the Schubert cycle  $\sigma_2$  of lines  $L \subset \mathbb{P}^5$  meeting  $T_q(\tilde{S})$ , and so has dimension 6; thus dim  $I_1 = 8$ . The generic fiber of  $\pi_2$  on  $I_1$  is thus finite, so that for generic L the set

$$\tilde{B} = \pi_1(\pi_2^{-1}(L)) \subset \tilde{S}$$

of points where  $\pi_L$  fails to be smooth is finite. (Note that if  $(q, L) \in I_1$ , then (q, q, L) lies in the closure of I above; thus we see that  $\tilde{B}$  lies in  $\tilde{C}$ .) Moreover, since for generic  $q \in \tilde{S}$  not every line tangent to  $\tilde{S}$  at q meets  $\tilde{S}$  in another point besides q, the locus

$$I'_{1} = \{(q,r,L): (q,L) \in I_{1}, (q,r,L) \in I\}$$

has dimension at most 7, so that  $\pi_L$  will be 1-1 at the points of  $\tilde{B}$ ; and since the generic tangent line to S is simply tangent, the 2-plane  $\overline{qL}$  will be simply tangent to  $\tilde{S}$  at each point of  $\tilde{B}$ .

All that remains is to check that if  $\pi_L(q) = \pi_L(r)$  for two points  $q \neq r \in S$ , then the images in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  of neighborhoods of q and r meet transversely, and likewise for triple points. In the first case, neighborhoods of q and r will fail to meet transversely in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  exactly when  $\overline{T_q(\tilde{S}), L} = \overline{T_r(\tilde{S}), L}$ ; thus we consider the variety

$$I_2 \subset I \subset \tilde{S} \times \tilde{S} \times G(2,6)$$

given by

$$I_2 = \left\{ (q,r,L): \ \overline{T_q(\tilde{S}),L} = \overline{T_r(\tilde{S}),L} \right\}.$$

Letting  $\pi_1$ ,  $\pi_2$ , and  $\pi_3$  denote the projection maps on  $I_2$ , we see that for  $(q,r) \in \tilde{S} \times \tilde{S}$ ,  $(\pi_1 \times \pi_2)^{-1}(\tilde{q}, \tilde{r})$  will be empty if  $T_q(\tilde{S})$  is disjoint from  $T_r(\tilde{S})$ , the Schubert cycle  $\sigma_{3,1} \subset G(2,6)$  of lines lying in  $\overline{T_q(\tilde{S})}$ ,  $T_r(\tilde{S})$  and meeting  $\overline{qr}$  if  $T_q(\tilde{S})$  and  $T_r(\tilde{S})$  meet in a point, and the Schubert cycle  $\sigma_3$  of lines meeting  $\overline{qr}$  if  $T_q(\tilde{S})$  and  $T_r(\tilde{S})$  have a line or more in common. The reader may check that in fact the only nondegenerate surface  $\tilde{S}$  in  $\mathbb{P}^5$  every two of whose tangent planes meet is the Veronese surface, and any surface  $\tilde{S} \subset \mathbb{P}^5$  such that  $T_p(\tilde{S})$  meets  $T_q(\tilde{S})$  in a line for all (p,q) in a three-dimensional subvariety of  $\tilde{S} \times \tilde{S}$  must contain a family of lines. Except for these exceptional cases, then, the variety  $I_2$  has dimension at most 7; if  $\tilde{S}$  is the Veronese surface or contains a family of lines, on the other hand, we see that  $I_2$  is at most eight-dimensional and the fiber of the map  $\pi_3$  through the generic point of  $I_2$  is positive dimensional. Thus in any case  $\pi_3: I_2 \rightarrow G(2, 6)$  cannot be surjective.

614

#### **NOETHER'S FORMULA**

Alternatively, we can guarantee the condition dim  $I_2 \leq 7$  by rechoosing our embedding of  $\tilde{S}$  in  $\mathbb{P}^5$ : if  $L \rightarrow \tilde{S}$  is a positive line bundle, then for  $k \gg 0$ we see by the proof of the Kodaira embedding theorem that  $L^k$  is very ample and for any two points  $p, q \in \tilde{S}$ ,

$$H^{1}\left(\tilde{S}, \mathfrak{G}_{p,q}(L^{k})\right) = H^{1}\left(\tilde{S}, \mathfrak{G}_{p,q}^{2}(L^{k})\right) = 0.$$

It follows that

$$h^{0}\left(\tilde{S}, \mathcal{G}_{p,q}(L^{k})\right) = h^{0}\left(\tilde{S}, \mathcal{O}(L^{k})\right) - 2$$

and

$$h^{0}\left(\tilde{S}, \mathcal{G}^{2}_{p,q}(L^{k})\right) = h^{0}\left(\tilde{S}, \mathfrak{O}(L^{k})\right) - 6,$$

i.e., the linear subspace of divisors  $D \in |L^k|$  singular at two fixed points  $p_0$ and  $q_0$  is codimension 6. Thus the generic sublinear system of dimension 5 in  $|L^k|$  contains no such divisor, or in other words no hyperplane section of the image of  $\iota_{L^k}(\tilde{S})$  under a generic projection to  $\mathbb{P}^5$  is singular at both  $p_0$  and  $q_0$ . This implies that the tangent spaces to  $\tilde{S} \subset \mathbb{P}^5$  at  $p_0$  and  $q_0$  do not both lie in any 4-plane, and so are disjoint. Likewise, we see that for fixed  $p_0$  the locus of divisors  $D \in |L^k|$  singular at  $p_0$  and at some other point  $q \in \tilde{S}$  as well has codimension 4. The generic five-dimensional sublinear system of  $|L^k|$  will then contain at most a finite number of lines from this locus, that is, under a generic projection of  $\iota_{L^k}(\tilde{S})$  to  $\mathbb{P}^5$ , there will be only finitely many  $q \in \tilde{S}$  such that a pencil of hyperplane sections of  $\tilde{S} \subset \mathbb{P}^5$  is singular at both  $p_0$  and q. The locus of pairs  $(p,q) \in \tilde{S} \times \tilde{S}$  with  $T_p(\tilde{S})$ meeting  $T_q(\tilde{S})$  in a line is thus at most two-dimensional, and so  $I_2$  has dimension  $\leq 7$ .

Lastly, if  $\pi_L(p) = \pi_L(q) = \pi_L(r)$  for distinct points  $p, q, r \in S$ , the images of neighborhoods of the three points will fail to meet transversely at  $\pi_L(p) \in \mathbb{P}^3$  exactly when the hyperplanes  $\overline{T_p(\tilde{S})}, L, \overline{T_q(\tilde{S})}, L$  and  $\overline{T_r(\tilde{S})}, L$  intersect in a 3-plane. Since we have seen that the generic  $L \subset \mathbb{P}^5$  will not meet any line containing three points of  $\tilde{S}$ , we consider

$$I'_2 \subset \tilde{S} \times \tilde{S} \times \tilde{S} \times G(2,6)$$

given by

$$I'_{2} = \left\{ (p,q,r,L) \colon L \subset \overline{pqr}, \\ \dim\left(\overline{T_{p}(\tilde{S}),q,r} \cap \overline{T_{q}(\tilde{S}),p,r} \cap \overline{T_{r}(\tilde{S}),p,q}\right) \ge 3 \right\}.$$

Again, we leave to the reader the verification that the projection map  $\pi_4: I'_2 \rightarrow G(2,6)$  cannot be surjective, and argue that for an appropriate embedding of  $\tilde{S}$ ,  $I'_2$  will have dimension at most 7. This is not hard: as

before, we take L a positive line bundle and choose k such that

$$H^{1}\left(\tilde{S}, \mathcal{G}_{p,q,r}(L^{k})\right) = H^{1}\left(\tilde{S}, \mathcal{G}_{p,q,r}^{2}(L^{k})\right) = 0.$$

It then follows that the space of divisors  $D \in |L^k|$  singular at p, q, and r has codimension 9, and hence that the spaces  $E_p$ ,  $E_q$ , and  $E_r \subset |L^k|$  of divisors  $D \in |L^k|$  containing all three points and singular at p, q, or r, respectively, have codimension 5 and are in general position in  $|L^k|$ . The generic five-dimensional sublinear system of  $|L^k|$  will therefore intersect  $E_p$ ,  $E_q$ , and  $E_r$  in three linearly independent points, or in other words under the generic projection of  $\iota_{L^k}(\tilde{S})$  into  $\mathbb{P}^T$ , no pencil of hyperplane sections of S through all three points can contain elements singular at p, q, and r. But if  $\overline{T_p(\tilde{S})}, q, r, \overline{T_q(\tilde{S})}, p, r$ , and  $\overline{T_r(\tilde{S})}, q, p$  met in a 3-plane, the set of hyperplane sections of  $\tilde{S}$  containing that 3-plane would be just such a pencil. Thus the projection

$$(\pi_1 \times \pi_2 \times \pi_3) \colon I'_2 \to \tilde{S} \times \tilde{S} \times \tilde{S}$$

maps onto a proper subvariety of  $\tilde{S} \times \tilde{S} \times \tilde{S}$ ; since the fiber dimension of the map is clearly  $\leq 2$ , we see that dim  $I'_2 \leq 7$ .

Putting this all together, then, we see that any singular point of the image  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  of  $\tilde{S}$  under a generic projection  $\pi$  is one of the following three types:

1. A transverse double point of S, i.e., the image of two distinct points of  $\tilde{S}$ . A neighborhood of p in S then consists of two smooth polydiscs intersecting transversely in the double curve C of S (see Figure 11); in terms of an appropriate local holomorphic coordinate system (u, v, w) for  $\mathbb{P}^3$  near p,

(\*) S = (uv=0)

and

$$C = (u = 0, v = 0).$$

Around the two points p', p'' in the inverse image of p, the functions



616

 $(\pi^*v, \pi^*w)$  and  $(\pi^*u, \pi^*w)$  furnish local holomorphic coordinates;  $\tilde{C}$  is given near p' and p'' by  $\pi^*v=0$  and  $\pi^*u=0$ , respectively. Note in particular that C and  $\tilde{C}$  are smooth at p and  $\pi^{-1}(p)$ , as is the map  $\pi: \tilde{C} \to C$ .

2. A triple point of S, that is, the image of three distinct points of  $\tilde{S}$ . A neighborhood of p in S then consists of three smooth polydiscs intersecting transversely (see Figure 12); we can choose holomorphic coordinates (u, v, w) for  $\mathbb{P}^3$  near p so that

(\*) 
$$S = (uvw = 0),$$
  
 $C = (u = v = 0) \cup (u = w = 0) \cup (v = w = 0)$ 

Around the three points p', p'', and p''' of  $\tilde{S}$  lying over p we may take as local coordinates  $(\pi^*v, \pi^*w)$ ,  $(\pi^*u, \pi^*w)$  and  $(\pi^*u, \pi^*v)$ ;  $\tilde{C}$  is then given in these coordinate systems by  $(\pi^*v\cdot\pi^*w=0)$ ,  $(\pi^*u\cdot\pi^*w=0)$ , and  $(\pi^*u\cdot\pi^*v=0)$ , respectively.

3. A cuspidal (or flat, or pinch) point of S, i.e., the image in S of a simple tangent line to  $\tilde{S}$ . Here the local character of the map  $\pi$  near p is not so plain. Choose Euclidean coordinates  $u_1, \ldots, u_5$  in  $\mathbb{P}^5$  so that the family of 2-planes containing the line of projection L is given by  $(u_1, u_2, u_3) = (c_1, c_2, c_3)$ , and so that the line  $u_1 = u_2 = u_3 = u_4 = 0$  is tangent to  $\tilde{S}$  at p, and choose local coordinates (s, t) on  $\tilde{S}$  such that under the inclusion  $T_p(\tilde{S}) \subset T_p(\mathbb{P}^5)$ ,

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} = \frac{\partial}{\partial u_5}$$
 and  $\frac{\partial}{\partial s} = \frac{\partial}{\partial u_3}$ 

Then the inclusion  $\tilde{S} \subset \mathbb{P}^5$  will have the form

 $(s,t)\mapsto ([2], [2], s+[2], [2], t+[2])$ 



Figure 12

#### **SURFACES**



and in terms of Euclidean coordinates  $u_1, u_2, u_3$  on  $\mathbb{P}^3$ ,

$$\pi: (s,t) \mapsto ([2], [2], s+[2]).$$

We can then find Euclidean coordinates u, v, w on  $\mathbb{P}^3$  such that (after a change in the coordinate s)

$$\pi: (s,t) \mapsto \left(st + \begin{bmatrix} 3 \end{bmatrix}, t^2 + \begin{bmatrix} 3 \end{bmatrix}, s + \begin{bmatrix} 3 \end{bmatrix}\right).$$

A local defining equation for S will then have the form

(\*) 
$$f(u,v,w) = u^2 - vw^2 + [4].$$

C is thus given near p by

$$C = (u + [2] = w + [2] = 0);$$

we see that both C and  $\tilde{C}$  are smooth near p and p', and that p' is a branch point of the map  $\pi: \tilde{C} \to C$ . The picture is this (Figure 13): at any point  $q \neq p \in C$  near p, the two branches of S—corresponding to the two points of  $\tilde{C}$  lying over q—meet transversely; at p, these two branches come together. (Although we shall not need the fact, we can find holomorphic coordinates (s, t) on  $\tilde{S}$  and (u, v, w) on  $\mathbb{P}^3$  near p such that

$$\pi(s,t) = (st,t^2,s)$$

and correspondingly

$$S = (u^2 - vw^2).$$

The local defining equations (\*) for the surface S given above are called the *normal forms* of the various singular points. A surface in general is said to have *ordinary singularities* if every singular point of S is one of the above types, i.e., if S can be given in a neighborhood of any point by one of the normal forms above.

## Noether's Formula for General Surfaces

We have now at our disposal all the tools necessary to prove Noether's formula along the lines suggested earlier. Given any algebraic surface S,

embed S in  $\mathbb{P}^5$  and choose a generic projection

$$\varphi: S \longrightarrow S_0 \subset \mathbb{P}^3$$

mapping S onto a surface  $S_0 \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  of degree *n* having ordinary singularities. Let  $p_1, \ldots, p_i$  be the triple points of  $S_0, C_1, \ldots, C_u$  the irreducible components of the double curve C of  $S_0$ , and  $d_i$  and  $g_i$  the degree and genus of  $C_i$ , respectively; call  $d = \sum d_i$  and  $g = \sum g_i$  the degree and genus of C.

Our object is to compute both sides of Noether's formula for S in terms of the numbers n, d, g, u, and t. The first step is to describe a blow-up  $X \xrightarrow{\pi} \mathbb{P}^3$  such that the proper transform of  $S_0$  in X is smooth; because of the relatively simple nature of ordinary singularities, this is not difficult. To begin with, let

$$\pi_1: Y \longrightarrow \mathbb{P}^3$$

be the blow-up of  $\mathbb{P}^3$  at the triple points  $p_1, \ldots, p_i$  of  $S_0$ ,  $E_i$  the exceptional divisor over  $p_i$ . In a neighborhood of each exceptional divisor  $E_i$ , the proper transform  $S_1$  of S will consist of three smooth sheets, intersecting pairwise in smooth arcs and intersecting  $E_i \cong \mathbb{P}^2$  in three lines; the double curve of  $S_1$  is the proper transform of C, that is, the three arcs comprising the pairwise intersections of the three components of  $S_1$ , as shown in Figure 14. Explicitly, suppose  $z_1, z_2, z_3$  are local coordinates in an open set U around the triple point p such that  $S_0$  is given in U as the locus  $(z_1z_2z_3=0)$ .  $\pi^{-1}(U)$  is then covered by three open sets  $U_1, U_2, U_3$ , where  $U_i$  is the complement in  $\pi_1^{-1}(U)$  of the proper transform of the coordinate hyperplane  $(z_i=0)$ ; and in terms of coordinates

$$z_i = z_i, \qquad z(i)_j = \frac{z_j}{z_i}, \qquad z(i)_k = \frac{z_k}{z_i}$$

on  $U_i$ , we see that

$$\pi_1^{-1}(S_0) = (z_i \cdot z_i z(i) \cdot z_i z(i)_k = 0)$$
  
=  $3E_i + (z(i)_i = 0) + (\tilde{z}(i)_k = 0)$ 



Figure 14

i.e.,  $S_1 \cap U_i$  consists of the proper transforms of the two coordinate hyperplanes  $(z_j=0)$  and  $z_k=0$ ). The double curve  $\tilde{C}$  of  $S_1$  is the union of the arcs  $(z(i)_j = z(i)_k = 0) \subset U_i$ ; in particular, we note that  $\tilde{C}$  is smooth, and hence that all the irreducible components  $\tilde{C}_i$  of  $\tilde{C}$  are disjoint.

Next, we let

 $\pi_2\colon X\longrightarrow Y$ 

be the blow-up of Y along the double curve  $\tilde{C} = \bigcup \tilde{C}_i$  of  $S_1, \pi = \pi_2 \circ \pi_2$  the combined blow-up. Let  $F_i$  denote the exceptional divisor over  $\tilde{C}_i$ ,  $\tilde{S}$  the proper transform of  $S_1$  in X, and  $E_i$  the inverse image of the exceptional divisor  $E_i \subset Y$ . Our first observation is that  $\tilde{S}$  is smooth in X. Clearly this has to be checked at the inverse image of a point  $p \in \tilde{C}$ . If p is not a pinch point of  $S_1$ , then we may take coordinates  $z_1, z_2, z_3$  on a neighborhood U of p in Y such that in U,

$$S_1 = (z_2 z_3 = 0), \qquad C = (z_2 = z_3 = 0).$$

The inverse image of U in X is covered by the complements  $U_2$  and  $U_3$  of the proper transforms of the coordinate hyperplanes  $(z_2=0)$  and  $(z_3=0)$ . In  $U_2$  we have coordinates

$$z_1 = z_1, \qquad z_2 = z_2, \qquad z(2)_3 = \frac{z_3}{z_2}$$

in terms of which  $F = (z_2 = 0)$  and

$$\pi_2^{-1}(S_1) = (z_2 \cdot z_2 z(2)_3 = 0)$$
  
= 2F + (z(2)\_3 = 0)

so  $\tilde{S}$  is smooth in  $U_2$ ; similarly in terms of coordinates

$$z_1 = z_1, \qquad z(3)_2 = \frac{z_2}{z_3}, \qquad z_3 = z_3$$

on  $U_3$ , we have

$$\pi_2^{-1}(S_1) = (z_3 \cdot z_3 \cdot z(3)_2 = 0)$$
  
= 2F + (z(3)\_2 = 0)

so  $\tilde{S}$  is smooth in  $U_3$ . Thus  $\tilde{S}$  is smooth around  $\pi_2^{-1}(p)$ ; indeed, we see that near p the intersection  $\tilde{S} \cap F$  is just the two sections of the bundle  $F \xrightarrow{\pi_2} \tilde{C}$  corresponding to the normal directions to  $\tilde{C}$  in the two branches of  $S_1$  around p.

If p is a pinch point of  $S_1$ , then we may choose coordinates  $z_1, z_2, z_3$  in a neighborhood U of p such that

$$S_1 = (z_2^2 - z_1 z_3^2 = 0),$$
  

$$C = (z_2 = z_3 = 0).$$

With  $U_i$ ,  $\tilde{z}_i$ , and  $\tilde{z}(j)_i$  as above, then, we see that in  $U_2$ ,

$$\pi_2^{-1}(S_1) = (z_2 - z_1 \cdot z_2^2 z(2)_3^2 = 0)$$
  
= 2F + (1 - z\_1 z(2)\_3^2 = 0)

i.e.,  $\tilde{S}$  intersects each fiber  $z_1 = c$  of F (except for z = 0) in the two points  $\tilde{z}(2)_3 = \pm \sqrt{1/c}$ , and in particular  $\tilde{S}$  is smooth. In  $U_3$ ,

$$\pi_2^{-1}(S_1) = \left(z_3^2 z^1 (3)_2^2 - z_1 z_3^2 = 0\right)$$
  
= 2F +  $\left(z(3)_2^2 - z_1\right)$ 

so  $\tilde{S}$  intersects the fiber  $z_1 = c$  of F in the two points  $z(3)_2 = \pm \sqrt{c}$ , and the fiber  $z_1 = 0$  tangentially at the point  $z(3)_2 = 0$ , i.e.,  $\pi_2^{-1}(p)$  is just a branch point of the twofold cover  $\pi_2 : \tilde{S} \cap F \to \tilde{C}$ . Again, we see immediately that  $\tilde{S}$  is smooth at  $\pi^{-1}(p)$ , and thus  $\tilde{S}$  is everywhere smooth.

We obtain in this fashion a desingularization of any surface  $S_0 \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  having only ordinary singularities. Note that in case  $S_0$  is the image under a generic projection of a smooth surface  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^5$ , the surface  $\tilde{S}$  is not the surface S: the identity map

$$\tilde{S} - \pi^{-1}(C) \longrightarrow S - \varphi^{-1}(C)$$

extends to an isomorphism

$$\tilde{S} - \pi^{-1}(\{p_1,\ldots,p_t\}) \longrightarrow S - \varphi^{-1}(\{p_1,\ldots,p_t\})$$

and then to a holomorphic map  $\tilde{S} \to S$  blowing down the curves  $\tilde{S} \cap E$ lying over  $p_1, \ldots, p_i$ ; i.e.,  $\tilde{S}$  is the blow-up of S at the 3t points  $\varphi^{-1}(\{p_1, \ldots, p_i\})$ . We will see later that if  $S_0 \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  is any surface with ordinary singularities and  $\tilde{S}$  is proper transform in the blow-up X of  $\mathbb{P}^3$  as constructed above, then the curves of  $\tilde{S} \cap E$  are all exceptional of the first kind. If we blow down these curves, we obtain a minimal desingularization of  $S_0$ , that is, a surface S mapping holomorphically to  $S_0 \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  which cannot be blown down to another smooth surface mapping holomorphically to  $S_0$ .

One point to be made here is that while the particularly simple nature of ordinary singularities allows us to remove them by only two blow-ups, any singularity may be eventually resolved by this process, i.e.,

**Theorem (Resolution of Singularities).** Given any variety  $V \subset \mathbb{P}^n$ , there exists a blow-up  $\tilde{\mathbb{P}}^n \to \mathbb{P}^n$  such that the proper transform of V in X is smooth.

The proof of this theorem, due to Hironaka (cf. p. 453 for the reference), is far beyond the scope of this book.

The next step is to compute the cohomology ring of X, at least in even dimensions. To start, the cohomology ring  $H^*(Y)$  is easily expressed: if  $E_1, \ldots, E_t$  are the exceptional divisors of  $Y \xrightarrow{\pi_1} \mathbb{P}^3$ ,  $L_i$  a line in  $E_i \cong \mathbb{P}^2$ , then we have

$$H^{2}(Y) = \pi^{*}H^{2}(\mathbb{P}^{3}) \oplus \mathbb{C}\lbrace E_{1}, \dots, E_{t} \rbrace$$
$$= \mathbb{C}\lbrace H, E_{1}, \dots, E_{t} \rbrace$$

and likewise

$$H^{4}(Y) = \mathbb{C}\left\{H^{2}, L_{1}, \ldots, L_{t}\right\}.$$

Clearly  $H \cdot E_i = E_j \cdot E_i = 0$  for  $i \neq j$ ; and since the restriction  $[E_i]|_{E_i} \approx [-L_i]$ ,  $E_i \cdot E_i = -L_i$ . In complementary dimensions, then,

$$\begin{array}{ll} H \cdot H^2 = 1, & H \cdot L_i = 0, \\ E_i \cdot H^2 = 0, & E_i \cdot L_j = -\delta_{ij} \end{array}$$

By our formulas,

$$c_1(Y) = \pi_1^* c_1(\mathbb{P}^3) - 2\sum E_i$$
$$= 4H - 2\sum E_i$$

and  $c_2(Y) = \pi^* c_2(\mathbb{P}^3) = 6H^2$ .

To find the class of  $\tilde{C}_i$  in  $H^4(Y)$ , let  $\tau_{ij}$  be the number of branches of C at  $p_j$  belonging to  $\tilde{C}_i$ . (Note that  $\sum_i \tau_{ij} = 3$  for all j, and so  $\sum_{i,j} \tau_{ij} = 3t$ .) Then

$$\tilde{C}_i \cdot H = d_i, \qquad \tilde{C}_i \cdot E_j = \tau_{ij},$$

and accordingly

$$\tilde{C}_i \sim d_i \cdot H^2 - \sum \tau_{ij} L_j.$$

In particular, we have

$$c_1(N_{\tilde{C}_i/Y}) = c_1(T_Y)|_{\tilde{C}_i} - c_1(T_{\tilde{C}_i})$$
  
=  $4d_i - 2\sum_i \tau_{ij} + 2g_i - 2.$ 

We proceed now to X. Letting  $F_i$  denote as before the exceptional divisor of the blow-up  $\pi_2: X \to Y$  over  $\tilde{C}_i$ ,  $M_i$  a fiber of the bundle  $\pi_2: F_i \to \tilde{C}_i$  and  $E_j$  and  $L_j$  the inverse images of  $E_i$  and  $L_j$  in Y, we see that

$$H^{2}(X) = \mathbb{C}\{H, E_{1}, \dots, E_{t}, F_{1}, \dots, F_{u}\}$$

and

$$H^{4}(X) = \mathbb{C}\left\{H^{2}, L_{1}, \dots, L_{t}, M_{1}, \dots, M_{u}\right\}$$

The intersection pairing in complementary dimensions is readily determined; we note first that as before

$$H \cdot H^2 = 1$$
,  $H \cdot L_i = 0$ ,  $E_i \cdot L_j = -\delta_{ij}$ ,  $E_i \cdot H^2 = 0$ ,

and similarly

$$H \cdot M_i = E_j \cdot M_i = H^2 \cdot F_i = F_i \cdot L_j = 0,$$

since in each case the cycles can clearly be made disjoint. Lastly, since  $[F_i]|_{F_i}$  is just the tautological bundle on  $F_i = \mathbb{P}(N_{\tilde{C}/Y})$ 

$$F_i \cdot M_j = -\delta_{ij}$$

In the pairing  $H^2(X) \times H^2(X) \rightarrow H^4(X)$ , the relations

$$H \cdot E_i = 0, \qquad E_i \cdot E_j = -\delta_{ij}L_j$$

are immediate. Since a hyperplane in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  will meet  $C_i$  in  $d_i$  points, its inverse image in X will intersect the exceptional divisor  $F_i$  in  $d_i$  fibers, i.e.,

$$H \cdot F_i = d_i M_i;$$

### **NOETHER'S FORMULA**

and likewise  $E_j$  will intersect  $F_i$  in the fibers of  $F_i$  over the points of intersection  $\tilde{C}_i \cap E_j$ , so

$$E_j \cdot F_i = \tau_{ij} M_i$$

Finally, since the class  $[F_i]|_{F_i}$  is the class  $\xi$  of the tautological bundle on  $F_i \cong \mathbb{P}(N_{\tilde{C}_i/Y}) \xrightarrow{\pi_2} \tilde{C}_i$  and by our relation

$$0 = \xi^{2} - \xi \cdot \pi_{2}^{*} c_{1}(N_{\tilde{C}_{i}/Y})$$
  
=  $F_{i}^{2}|_{F_{i}} - F_{i}|_{F_{i}} \cdot c_{1}(N_{\tilde{C}_{i}/Y}) \cdot M_{i}$   
=  $F_{i}^{2}|_{F_{i}} + 4d_{i} + 2g_{i} - 2 - 2\sum_{j} \tau_{ij}$ 

we have

$$F_i^3 = -\left(4d_i + 2g_i - 2 - 2\sum_j \tau_{ij}\right).$$

This, together with the products

$$F_i^2 \cdot H = F_i \cdot (F_i \cdot H) = F_i \cdot d_i M_i = -d_i$$

and

$$F_i^2 \cdot E_j = F_i(F_i \cdot E_j) = F_i \cdot \tau_{ij}M_i = -\tau_{ij}$$

yield the formula

$$F_i^2 = -d_i H^2 + \left(4d_i + 2g_i - 2 - 2\sum_j \tau_{ij}\right)M_i + \sum_j \tau_{ij}L_j.$$

In sum, then, the intersection form on  $H^{2*}(X)$  is given by the multiplication tables

			H	$E_i$	$F_i$		
		$H^2$	1	0	0		
		$L_{j}$	0	$-\delta_{ij}$	0		
		<i>M</i> <sub>j</sub>	0	0	$-\delta_{ij}$		
	H		$E_{j}$	$F_i$			
Н	$H^2$	0		$d_i M_i$			
$E_k$		$-\delta_{jk}L_{j}$		$ au_{ij}M_i$			
$F_k$				$\delta_{ij}(-d_iH)$	$\delta_{ij}(-d_iH^2+\sum_j au_{ij}L_j$		
				+(4	$d_i + 2g_i - 2 - $	$2\Sigma_j \tau_{ij} M_i$	

Note that the class of  $\tilde{S}$  is  $nH - 3\Sigma E_j - 2\Sigma F_i$ , so that  $\tilde{S} \cdot H^2 = n$ ,  $\tilde{S} \cdot L_i = 3$ , and  $\tilde{S} \cdot M_i = 2$ . Now, to compute  $c_1^2(S)$  and  $c_2(S)$  we have only to apply the adjunction formulas (\*) and (\*\*) of p. 601. First,

$$c_{1}(X) = \pi_{2}^{*}c_{1}(Y) - \sum F_{i}$$
  
=  $4H - 2\sum E_{j} - \sum F_{i}$ 

so

$$c_1(\tilde{S}) = (c_1(T_X) - (\tilde{S}))|_{\tilde{S}}$$
  
=  $-(n-4)H + \sum E_j + \sum F_i$ 

and

$$c_{1}^{2}(\tilde{S}) = \tilde{S}\left[(n-4)^{2}H^{2} - 2(n-4)\sum d_{i}M_{i} - \sum L_{i} + 2\sum_{i,j}\tau_{ij}M_{i} - \sum d_{i}H^{2} + \sum_{i}\left(4d_{i} + 2g_{i} - 2 - 2\sum_{j}\tau_{ij}\right)M_{i} + \sum_{i,j}\tau_{ij}L_{j}\right]$$
$$= n(n-4)^{2} - 4(n-4)d - 3t + 12t - nd + 8d + 4g - 4u - 12t + 9t$$
$$= n(n-4)^{2} - 5nd + 24d + 4g - 4u + 6t.$$

Since  $\tilde{S}$  is the blow-up of S at 3t points, then,

 $c_1^2(S) = c_1(\tilde{S}) + 3t = n(n-4)^2 - 5nd + 24d + 4g - 4u + 9t.$ Next, we have

$$c_{2}(X) = \pi_{2}^{*} \Big( c_{2}(Y) + \sum \tilde{C}_{i} \Big) - \pi_{2}^{*} c_{1}(Y) \cdot \sum F_{i}$$
  
=  $(d+6)H^{2} - \sum_{i} \Big( 4d_{i} - 2\sum_{j} \tau_{ij} \Big) M_{i} - 2\sum_{i,j} \tau_{ij} L_{j},$ 

hence

$$c_{2}(\tilde{S}) = (c_{2}(T_{X}) - c_{1}(\tilde{S}) \cdot \tilde{S})|_{\tilde{S}}$$

$$= \tilde{S} \cdot \left[ (d+6)H^{2} - \sum_{i} \left( 4d_{i} - 2\sum_{j} \tau_{ij} \right) M_{i} - 2\sum_{i,j} \tau_{ij} L_{j} + n(n-4)H^{2} - n\sum_{i} d_{i}M_{i} - 3\sum_{j} L_{j} - 2(n-4)\sum_{i} d_{i}M_{i} + 5\sum_{i,j} \tau_{ij}M_{i} - 2\sum_{i} d_{i}H^{2} + 2\sum_{i,j} \tau_{ij}L_{j} + 2\sum_{i} \left( 4d_{i} + 2g_{i} - 2 - 2\sum_{j} \tau_{ij} \right) M_{i} \right]$$

$$= n(d+6) - 8d + 12t - 9t - 4(n-4)d + n^{2}(n-4) - 2dn - 9t + 30t - 2nd + 18t + 16d + 8g - 8u - 24t$$

and

$$c_2(S) = c_2(\tilde{S}) - 3t$$
  
=  $n^2(n-4) + 6n + 24d - 7nd + 8g - 8u + 15t$ .

Thus, in sum,

$$\frac{c_1^2(S) + c_2(S)}{12} = \frac{(n-1)(n-2)(n-3)}{6} - (n-4)d + g - u + 2t + 1.$$

To prove Noether's formula we have now to express the holomorphic Euler characteristic  $\chi(\mathcal{O}_S) = \chi(\mathcal{O}_{\tilde{S}})$  also in terms of *n*, *d*, *g*, *u*, and *t*. To begin with, by the Poincaré residue sequence for  $\tilde{S} \subset X$ 

$$0 \longrightarrow \Omega^3_X \longrightarrow \Omega^3_X(\tilde{S}) \longrightarrow \Omega^2_{\tilde{S}} \longrightarrow 0$$

we see that

$$\chi(\mathfrak{O}_{\tilde{S}}) = \chi(\Omega_{\tilde{S}}^2) = \chi(\Omega^3(\tilde{S})) - \chi(\Omega_X^3) = \chi(\Omega_X^3(\tilde{S})) + 1$$

since  $\chi(\Omega_{\chi}^3) = \chi(\Omega_{p_3}^3) = -1$ . To evaluate the holomorphic Euler characteristic

$$\chi(\Omega_X^3(\tilde{S})) = \chi(\mathfrak{O}_X(K_X + \tilde{S}))$$
$$= \chi(\mathfrak{O}_X((n-4)H - \sum E_j - \sum F_i))$$

we use a succession of restriction maps. First, we consider the sequence

$$0 \to \mathfrak{O}_{\chi}\Big((n-4)H - \sum E_{j} - \sum F_{i}\Big) \to \mathfrak{O}_{\chi}\Big((n-4)H - \sum E_{j}\Big)$$
$$\to \bigoplus_{i} \mathfrak{O}_{F_{i}}\Big(\Big((n-4)H - \sum E_{j}\Big)\Big) \to 0.$$

To find the Euler characteristic of the last term, we use Riemann-Roch for line bundles on  $F_i$ : the divisor  $((n-4)H - \sum E_j)|_{F_i}$  is just the sum of  $d_i(n-4) - \sum_j \tau_{ij}$  fibers of the ruled surface  $F_i \rightarrow \tilde{C}_i$ ; since the fibers have self-intersection 0 and intersection number -2 with  $K_{F_i}$ ,

$$\chi\left(\mathfrak{O}_{F_i}\left((n-4)H-\sum E_j\right)\right) = \chi(\mathfrak{O}_{F_i}) + d_i(n-4) - \sum_j \tau_{ij}$$
$$= 2 - 2g_i + d_i(n-4) - \sum_j \tau_{ij}.$$

Thus

$$\chi \Big( \bigoplus_{i} \mathfrak{O}_{F_i} \Big( (n-4)H - \sum_{j} E_j \Big) \Big) = u - g + d(n-4) + 3t$$

and

$$\chi(\mathfrak{O}_S) = \chi\Big(\mathfrak{O}_X\Big((n-4)H - \sum E_j\Big)\Big) - d(n-4) + g - u + 3t + 1.$$

SURFACES

Next, from the sequence

$$0 \to \mathcal{O}_{\chi}((n-4)H - \sum E_{j}(\to \mathcal{O}_{\chi}(n-4)H) \to \bigoplus_{j}^{j} \mathcal{O}_{E_{j}}((n-4)H) \to 0$$

$$\parallel$$

$$\bigoplus_{j}^{j} \mathcal{O}_{E_{j}}$$

we see that

$$\chi \Big( \mathfrak{O}_{\chi} \Big( (n-4)H - \sum E_{j} \Big) \Big) = \chi (\mathfrak{O}_{\chi} ((n-4)H)) - \chi (\oplus \mathfrak{O}_{E_{j}})$$
$$= \chi (\mathfrak{O}_{\chi} ((n-4)H)) - t$$

and hence

$$\chi(\mathfrak{O}_{\tilde{S}}) = \chi(\mathfrak{O}_{\chi}((n-4)H)) - d(n-4) + g - u + 2t + 1.$$

Finally, to evaluate  $\chi(\mathcal{O}_X((n-4)H))$ , in case  $n \ge 4$  we let  $T \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  be a smooth surface of degree n-4 missing  $p_1, \ldots, p_i$  and meeting each curve  $C_i$  transversely; we let  $\tilde{T} \subset X$  be its inverse image and consider the sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathfrak{O}_{X} \longrightarrow \mathfrak{O}_{X}((n-4)H) \longrightarrow \mathfrak{O}_{\tilde{T}}((n-4)H) \longrightarrow 0.$$

On  $\tilde{T}$ , we have  $((n-4)H)^2 = (n-4)H \cdot K_{\tilde{T}}$ , and by Riemann-Roch,

$$\chi(\mathfrak{O}_{\tilde{T}}((n-4)H)) = \chi(\mathfrak{O}_{\tilde{T}}) = \chi(\mathfrak{O}_{T}) = \frac{(n-1)(n-2)(n-3)}{6} + 1$$

so

$$\chi(\mathcal{O}_{\chi}((n-4)H)) = \frac{(n-1)(n-2)(n-3)}{6}$$

In case n = 1, 2, or 3, we let T instead be a surface of degree 4 - n in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ , and from the sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathcal{O}_X((n-4)H) \longrightarrow \mathcal{O}_X \longrightarrow \mathcal{O}_{\tilde{T}} \longrightarrow 0$$

we deduce again that

$$\chi(\mathfrak{O}_{X}((n-4)H)) = 1 - \chi(\mathfrak{O}_{\tilde{T}}) = 0 = \frac{(n-1)(n-2)(n-3)}{6}$$

Thus, in either case, we have

$$\chi(\mathfrak{O}_{\tilde{S}}) = \chi(\mathfrak{O}_{\tilde{S}}) = \frac{(n-1)(n-2)(n-3)}{6} - d(n-4) + g - u + 2t + 1$$

and Noether's formula is proved.

It should be noted that neither the geometric genus or the irregularity of the surface S appears by itself in the above formulas. The fact is that

626

while, as we shall see, we can usually determine  $p_g(S)$  and q(S) for any given surface  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^3$ , these invariants are not determined by the numbers  $n, d_i, g_i, u$ , and t.

To find the geometric genus of a surface  $S \rightarrow S_0 \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  as given above, we return to the Poincaré residue sequence on the desingularization  $\tilde{S} \subset X$ :

$$0 \longrightarrow \Omega^3_X \longrightarrow \Omega^3_X(\tilde{S}) \longrightarrow \Omega^2_{\tilde{S}} \longrightarrow 0.$$

Since X is rational,

$$h^{0}(X, \Omega_{X}^{3}) = 0$$
 and  $h^{1}(X, \Omega_{X}^{3}) = h^{0}(X, \Omega_{X}^{2}) = 0$ 

so

$$p_g(S) = h^0(X, \Omega^3_X(\tilde{S}))$$
  
=  $h^0(X, \mathcal{O}_X((n-4)H - \sum E_j - \sum F_i)).$ 

Now, any section of the line bundle (n-4)H on  $\mathbb{P}^3$  vanishing along the curve C gives a section of  $(n-4)H - \sum E_j - \sum F_i$  on X, and conversely by Hartogs' theorem any section  $\sigma \in H^0(X, \mathfrak{O}_X((n-4)H - \sum E_i - \sum F_i))$  is the pullback of a section of (n-4)H on  $\mathbb{P}^3$  vanishing on C. Thus,

The canonical series  $|K_S|$  of S is cut out by surfaces of degree n-4 in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  containing the curve C;

and we may express  $p_g(S)$  accordingly: setting  $|\mathbf{E}| = \pi^* |\mathfrak{O}_{\mathbf{p}}((n-4)\mathbf{H})| \subset |\mathfrak{O}_{\tilde{C}}(\pi^*(n-4)\mathbf{H})|$ ,

The geometric genus  $p_g(S)$  is the number  $\binom{n-1}{3}$  of surfaces of degree n-4 in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ , less the vector space dimension of the linear system |E| they cut out on  $\tilde{C}$ .

Comparing this with our previous formula for the Euler characteristic  $\chi(\mathcal{O}_S) = p_g(S) - q(S) + 1$ , we obtain a particularly simple expression for q(S): we have

$$q(S) = p_g(S) - \chi(\mathfrak{O}_{\tilde{S}}) + 1$$
  
=  $\binom{n-1}{3} - \dim |E| - \binom{n-1}{3}$   
+  $d(n-4) - g + u - 2t$   
=  $\sum_{i=1}^{u} (d_i(n-4) - g_i + 1) - \dim |E|$   
=  $h^0(\tilde{C}, \mathfrak{O}_{\tilde{C}}((n-4)H)) - \dim |E|$   
 $- h^1(\tilde{C}, \mathfrak{O}_{\tilde{C}}((n-4)H)) - 2t.$ 

The difference of the first two terms represents the failure of the linear system |E| to be complete; it is called the *deficiency* of the system |E|. In these terms we have

The irregularity q(S) is the deficiency minus the index of speciality of the linear system |E| cut out on  $\tilde{C}$  by surfaces of degree n-4 in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ , less twice the number of triple points.

A final point to be made in this context is that the number b of pinch points of a surface  $S_0 \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  as given above is determined by the data n, d, g, u, and t: if  $D_i \subset \tilde{S}$  is the inverse image of the curve  $\tilde{C}_i \subset S_1$ , then the number  $b_i$  of pinch points of  $S_0$  along  $C_i$  is just the number of branch points of the two-sheeted covering map  $\pi_2: D_i \to \tilde{C}_i$ , and by Riemann-Hurwitz and adjunction this number is

$$b_i = (2g(D_i) - 2) - (2g_i - 2) = D_i \cdot K_{\tilde{S}} + D_i \cdot D_i - 4g_i + 4_i$$

But we have seen that

$$K_{\tilde{S}} = \left( (n-4)H - \sum E_j - \sum F_i \right)|_{\tilde{S}}$$
$$= \left( (n-4)H - \sum E_j \right)|_{\tilde{S}} - \sum D_i$$

so

$$D_i \cdot (K_{\tilde{S}} + D_i) = 2(n-4)d_i - 2\sum_j \tau_{i_j}$$

and

$$b_i = 2(n-4)d_i - 2\sum_j \tau_{ij} - 4g_i + 4.$$

The total number of pinch points on S is thus

$$b = 2d(n-4) - 6t - 4g + 4u.$$

## Some Examples

We consider now some examples of irreducible surfaces  $S_0 \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  with ordinary singularities. In each case we will let  $S \xrightarrow{\pi} S_0$  be the minimal desingularization of  $S_0$ ,  $C \subset S_0$  the double curve of  $S_0$ , and  $D \subset S$  its inverse image in S, and take n, d, g, u, and t as above.

To begin with, suppose  $S_0$  is a cubic surface. Inasmuch as the generic plane section  $H \cdot S_0$  of  $S_0$  is then an irreducible plane cubic curve singular at the *d* points of  $H \cdot C$ , we see that  $d \leq 1$ , i.e., *C* can be at most a line. Supposing that *C* is a line, it follows immediately that *S* is a rational ruled

surface: the pencil  $\{H_{\lambda}\}$  of planes in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  containing C cuts out on S a pencil  $\{L_{\lambda}\}$  of lines. In terms of the basis  $\{E_0, L_{\lambda}\}$  for  $S \cong S_n$ , we can write the class of a hyperplane on S as

$$H = aE_0 + bL_\lambda;$$

since  $H \cdot L_{\lambda} = 1$ , a = 1 and then from

$$3 = H \cdot H = (E_0 + bL_{\lambda})^2 = n + 2b$$

it follows that n = 1,  $H = E_0 + L_\lambda$ , and  $D = H - L_\lambda = E_0$ . Now, we have seen that the complete linear system  $|E_0 + L_\lambda|$  embeds the ruled surface  $S_1$  as the Steiner surface  $S_{1,1} \subset \mathbb{P}^4$ ; thus

A cubic surface  $S_0 \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  with a double line is the projection of the Steiner surface  $S_{1,1} \subset \mathbb{P}^4$ .

Conversely, any Steiner surface  $S \cong S_{1,1} \subset \mathbb{P}^4$  may be realized as the union of lines joining points on a line  $D_{\infty} \subset \mathbb{P}^4$  to corresponding points on a conic  $D_0$  in a complementary 2-plane  $W \subset \mathbb{P}^4$ ; and it is not hard to see that the projection  $\pi_p$  of  $S_{1,1}$  from a point  $p \in W - D_0$  is one-to-one away from  $D_0$  and maps  $D_0$  two-to-one onto a line. Since any irreducible curve in the two-dimensional system  $|E_0|$  may be chosen as  $D_0$  in this construction, any point  $p \in \mathbb{P}^4 - S_{1,1}$  lies in the 2-plane spanned by such a curve, and hence

The image of a Steiner surface  $S_{1,1} \subset \mathbb{P}^4$  under projection from any point  $p \in \mathbb{P}^4 - S_{1,1}$  is a cubic surface with a double line.

We turn now to quartic surfaces  $S_0$ . Note first that since the generic plane section of  $S_0$  is an irreducible quartic with  $d = \deg(C)$  singularities, we must have  $d \leq 3$ . Also, any line meeting C three times meets  $S_0$  six times and so lies in  $S_0$ ; and we accordingly eliminate the possibility of C being the union of three disjoint lines—as the reader may easily verify, the locus of lines in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  meeting each of three skew lines is a quadric surface. The remaining possibilities are:

- 1. C a line,
- 2. C a smooth plane conic,
- 3. C the union of two skew lines,
- 4. *C* a rational normal curve,
- 5. C the union of three lines meeting at a point.

Note that in all these cases

$$K_{\rm S}=-D<0$$

so that  $P_m(S)=0$  for all m; in cases 1, 2, 4, and 5 we see as well that q(S)=0, and hence S is rational. By cases, then,

2. C is a smooth plane conic. By our formula,

$$c_2(S) = n^2(n-4) + 24d - 7nd + 6n + 8g - 8u + 15t$$
  
= 0 + 48 - 56 + 24 + 0 - 8 + 0  
= 8

so S must be a ruled surface blown up four times, or  $\mathbb{P}^2$  blown up five times; since

$$K_{\rm s} = -D = -H$$

is strictly negative, no curve can have self-intersection less than -1; it follows as usual that S is  $\mathbb{P}^2$  blown up in five general points, no three collinear. We see in addition that each of the five exceptional divisors  $E_1, \ldots, E_5$  must meet  $D = -K_S$  once; thus if  $\iota: S \to \mathbb{P}^2$  is the blowing-up map, the image  $\iota(D)$  must be a curve of self-intersection

$$D \cdot D + 5 = 9,$$

containing all five blown-up points, i.e.,

$$H=\iota^*3H-E_1-\cdots-E_5.$$

But we have seen that the linear system  $|\iota^* 3H - E_1 - \cdots - E_5|$  embeds S in  $\mathbb{P}^4$  as the intersection of two quadrics; thus

a quartic S with a double conic is the projection into  $\mathbb{P}^3$  of the intersection of two quadrics in  $\mathbb{P}^4$ .

3. C is two disjoint lines  $C_1$  and  $C_2$ . Since  $H^0(\mathbb{P}^3, \mathfrak{O}_{\mathbb{P}^3}((n-4)H)) = h^0(\mathbb{P}^3, \mathfrak{O}_{\mathbb{P}^3}) = 1$  while  $h^0(C, \mathfrak{O}) = h^0(C_1, \mathfrak{O}) + h^0(C_2, \mathfrak{O}) = 2$ , and neither  $\mathfrak{O}_{C_1}$  nor  $\mathfrak{O}_{C_2}$  is special, we see that q(S) = 1; thus S is birationally ruled over an elliptic curve. Indeed, by our formula  $c_2(S) = 0$ , so S is ruled. We can locate the ruling: the pencil  $\{H_\lambda\}$  of hyperplanes through  $C_1$  cuts out on S a pencil of conics  $\{C_\lambda\}$  which, being singular at the points  $H_\lambda \cap C_2$ , must all consist of two lines  $L_\lambda, L'_\lambda$ . Since the pencil  $\{C_\lambda\}$  has no base points on S, moreover, the lines  $L_\lambda, L'_\lambda$  are disjoint there—one passes through each of the points of S lying over the point  $H_\lambda \cap C_2$ . The curves  $D_1$  and  $D_2$  are thus sections of the ruled surface S.

The reader may find it an amusing exercise to show that the surface  $S_0$  may be realized in two other ways: either as the union of the lines corresponding to the intersection of the Grassmannian  $G(2,4) \subset \mathbb{P}^5$  of lines in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  with a generic quadric surface  $Q \subset \mathbb{P}^3 \subset \mathbb{P}^5$ ; or as the union of the lines joining corresponding points on two skew lines  $C_1$  and  $C_2$  in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ , under a correspondence of bidegree (2, 2) between  $C_1$  and  $C_2$ .

630

#### **NOETHER'S FORMULA**

4. C is a rational normal curve. S is now regular, hence rational; and since by the formula (\*)

$$c_2(S) = 4,$$

we see that S is a rational ruled surface. To see the ruling, let Q be a generic element of the net N of quadrics through C; Q intersects S in a curve of type (4,4)—that is, homologous to a sum of four lines from each family—and since a rational normal curve has type (1,2) on Q, the residual intersection of Q with S is of type (4,4)-2(1,2)=(2,0)—that is, the sum of two lines, L, L', each meeting C twice. Since any quadric  $Q \in N$ containing a third point of L' contains L', we have a pencil of quadrics  $\{Q_{\lambda}\}$  containing L'; the residual intersection of  $\{Q_{\lambda}\}$  with S will then be a pencil  $\{L_{\lambda}\}$  of lines.

Now, consider the divisor D - H on S. By our formulas

$$D \cdot D = K \cdot K = 8$$

and since

$$H \cdot D = 6$$

we see that

$$h^{0}(D-H) \ge \frac{(D-H)(D-H-K)}{2} + 1$$
$$= \frac{(D-h)(2D-h)}{2} + 1$$
$$= \frac{16-18+4}{2} + 1$$
$$= 2$$

i.e., D - H moves in at least a pencil. Since

$$(D-H)^2 = 8 - 12 + 4 = 0$$

and

$$(D \cdot H) \cdot L_{\lambda} = \frac{1}{2}(D - H)(2H - D) = 1,$$

we see that the curves in |D-H| form a second ruling of S transverse to the first; thus  $S \cong \mathbb{P}^1 \times \mathbb{P}^1$  with  $L_{\lambda}$  and E = D - H the fibers. Finally, we have

$$H = (D - H) + (2H - D)$$
  
=  $E + 2L_{\lambda}$ ,

so we see that the complete linear system |H| embeds  $S \cong \mathbb{P}^1 \times \mathbb{P}^1$  as the rational normal scroll  $S_{2,0} \subset \mathbb{P}^5$ ; so

a quartic surface  $S_0$  double along a rational normal curve is a projection of the surface  $S_{2,0} \subset \mathbb{P}^5$ .

5. C consists of three lines  $C_1, C_2, C_3$  meeting in a point p. This is the easiest case: we have by our formulas

$$\chi(\mathfrak{O}_{S})=1,$$

hence q(S) = 0 and S is rational. But now

 $c_2(S) = 3$ 

and so  $S \cong \mathbb{P}^2$ . Since the degree of  $S_0$  is four,  $S_0$  is a projection of the Veronese surface  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^5$ .

Conversely, we can see that the projection of the Veronese surface  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^5$  from a generic line  $L \subset \mathbb{P}^5$  is such a quartic: we have seen that the chordal variety of the Veronese is equal to the union of the 2-planes spanned by the conic curves (i.e., the images in S of lines in  $\mathbb{P}^2$ ) on S, and that this is a cubic hypersurface in  $\mathbb{P}^5$ . L then meets this cubic hypersurface in three points; i.e., there are exactly three conics in S whose 2-planes intersect L and under the projection these three conics are mapped two-to-one onto double lines of the image  $S_0$ .

We leave it to the reader to show that a quartic surface with a double line is the image of  $\mathbb{P}^2$  blown up at nine points under the map given by the system of quartics double at one point and passing through the other eight.

Our last example is perhaps the most interesting. We found, in the previous section, two ways of representing an Enriques surface: as the quotient of a K-3 surface by a fixed-point-free involution, or as an elliptic surface with rational base, having two double fibers. We can now give, in addition, a projective realization of an Enriques surface, as follows. (See Figure 15.) Let T be a tetrahedron in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  with vertices  $p_1, p_2, p_3, p_4$ , edges  $l_{ij} = \overline{p_{ij}p_{j}}$  and faces  $H_{ijk} = \overline{pp_{j}p_{k}}$ , and let  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  be a surface of degree 6 with ordinary singularities whose double curve is exactly the sum of the six lines  $l_{ij}$ .



Figure 15
Now if  $\tilde{S} \xrightarrow{\pi} S \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  is the desingularization of  $\tilde{S}$ ,  $\tilde{l}_{ii} = \pi^{-1} l_{ii}$ , then we have

$$K_{\tilde{S}} = \pi^*(2H) - \sum \tilde{l}_{ij},$$

i.e., the canonical series on  $\tilde{S}$  is cut out by surfaces of degree 2 in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  passing simply through the edges of T. But any quadric containing the lines  $l_{ij}$ ,  $l_{jk}$ , and  $l_{ik}$  contains the plane  $H_{ijk}$ , so there are no such quadrics; thus

$$p_{g}(\tilde{S}) = 0.$$

On the other hand, twice the canonical series

$$2K_{\tilde{S}} = \pi^*(4H) - 2\sum \tilde{l}_{ii}$$

is cut out by quartic surfaces in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  passing doubly through the edges of T. There is one such quartic: namely the sum

$$Q = \sum H_{ijk}$$

of the four faces of T. Moreover, each plane  $H_{ijk}$  meets S in the sextic curve  $2l_{ij} + 2l_{jk} + 2l_{ik}$  and nowhere else; thus Q meets S only along the lines  $l_{ij}$ , and so the bundle  $2K_{\tilde{S}}$  is trivial.

Now, note that the desingularization  $\tilde{C}$  of the double curve  $C = \sum l_{ij}$  of S consists of six disjoint rational curves; so that the system |E| of p. 627 is nonspecial and has deficiency

$$h^{0}(\tilde{C}, 0(2)) - 10 = 3 \cdot 6 - 10 = 8.$$

The irregularity of  $\tilde{S}$  is thus

$$q(\tilde{S}) = 8 - 2t = 0$$

and hence  $\tilde{S}$  is an Enriques surface.

We can realize a canonical divisor of  $\tilde{S}$  explicitly as follows: let Q be the quadric

$$H_{iik} + H_{iii}$$

consisting of two faces of T. Then Q passes doubly through the common line  $l_{ij}$  of the two faces, simply through the edges  $l_{ik}$ ,  $l_{il}$ ,  $l_{jk}$ , and  $l_{jl}$  and not at all through the edge  $l_{kl}$ . Since the canonical curve of  $\tilde{S}$  is  $\pi^* 2H - \Sigma \tilde{l}_{ij}$ , then, we see that

$$K_{\tilde{S}} = \tilde{l}_{ij} - \tilde{l}_{kl},$$

i.e., the canonical divisor on  $\tilde{S}$  is the difference of the inverse images of any two opposite edges of T.

Now, in a previous discussion we showed that an Enriques surface  $\tilde{S}$  can be represented as an elliptic surface with rational base, having two double fibers. Indeed, if  $\tilde{S}$  is given as a sextic  $S \rightarrow S$  in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  double along the edges of a tetrahedron, we can find three elliptic pencils on S directly: take two

disjoint edges  $l_{ij}$ ,  $l_{kl}$  of T and consider the linear system of quadrics in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ passing through the remaining four edges  $l_{ik}$ ,  $l_{il}$ ,  $l_{jk}$ ,  $l_{jl}$  of T. To see that there is at least a pencil  $\{Q_{\lambda}\}$  of such quadrics, choose arbitrary points  $q_1 \in l_{ik}$ ,  $q_2 \in l_{il}$ ,  $q_3 \in l_{jk}$ , and  $q_4 \in l_{jl}$  distinct from the vertices of T; any quadratic containing the four vertices  $\{p_i\}$  of T and the four points  $\{q_i\}$  will then have three points in common with each of the edges  $l_{ik}$ ,  $l_{il}$ ,  $l_{jk}$ ,  $l_{jl}$  and so will contain them. Since the linear system of quadrics in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  is nine-dimensional, there will be at least a 9-8=1-dimensional family  $\{Q_{\lambda}\}$  of such quadrics. (Conversely, since the four lines comprise the complete intersection of any two quadrics containing them, there can be no more than a pencil of such quadrics.)

Note that the pencil  $\{Q_{\lambda}\}$  will contain exactly two reducible quadrics:  $Q_0 = H_{ilk} + H_{jlk}$  and  $Q_1 = H_{ijk} + H_{ijl}$ . Every other quadric in the pencil will be smooth, inasmuch as it contains, for example, the two disjoint lines  $l_{ik}$ and  $l_{jl}$ , whereas we have seen that every two lines on an irreducible singular quadric in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  meet.

Now write

$$Q_{\lambda} \cdot S = 2l_{ik} + 2l_{il} + 2l_{jk} + 2l_{jl} + C_{\lambda}.$$

Consider the pencil  $\{C_{\lambda}\}$  of curves on  $\tilde{S}$  and their inverse images  $\tilde{C}_{\lambda} = \pi^* C_{\lambda}$  in  $\tilde{S}$ . We note that

$$\tilde{C}_{\lambda} \cdot \tilde{C}_{\lambda} = 0,$$

since in particular

$$C_0 = 4l_{kl}$$
 and  $C_1 = 4l_{ij}$ 

and their inverse images

 $\tilde{C}_0 = 2\tilde{l}_{kl}$  and  $\tilde{C}_1 = 2\tilde{l}_{ij}$ 

are disjoint. Since  $\tilde{S}$  is an Enriques surface,  $K \cdot \tilde{C}_{\lambda} = 0$ ; so

$$\pi(\tilde{C}_{\lambda}) = \frac{\tilde{C}_{\lambda} \cdot \tilde{C}_{\lambda}}{2} + 1 = 1,$$

and by Bertini the generic  $\tilde{C}_{\lambda}$  is smooth. The surface  $\tilde{S}$  is thus an elliptic surface via the map

$$\Psi \colon \tilde{S} \longrightarrow \mathbb{P}^{1}$$

given by the pencil  $\{C_{\lambda}\}$ ; the two multiple fibers are  $2\tilde{l}_{ij}$  and  $2\tilde{l}_{kl}$ . Note that if L = [p] is the line bundle associated to a point  $p \in \mathbb{P}^1$ , by our formula

$$K_{\tilde{S}} = -\Psi^*L + \tilde{l}_{ij} + \tilde{l}_{kl} = \tilde{l}_{ij} - \tilde{l}_{kl},$$

since  $2\tilde{l}_{k,l} = \Psi^* L$ ; this agrees with our previous computation.

Finally, while we will not prove that every Enriques surface can be realized as a sextic in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ , we can suggest this fact by counting parameters

## **NOETHER'S FORMULA**

for sextics in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  double along the edges of a tetrahedron *T*. To begin with, we may take the vertices of *T* to be the coordinate points  $p_1 = [1, 0, 0, 0]$ ,  $p_2 = [0, 1, 0, 0]$ ,  $p_3 = [0, 0, 1, 0]$ , and  $p_4 = [0, 0, 0, 1]$ . The requirement that a sextic  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^3$ , given as the locus of a polynomial  $f(X_0, \ldots, X_3)$ , be double along the edges of *T* is simply that its intersection with each face  $H_{jkl} = (X_i = 0)$  of *T* be the double triangle

$$2l_{ik} + 2l_{il} + 2l_{kl};$$

e.g., that

$$f(0, X_1, X_2, X_3) = \lambda_0 \cdot X_1^2 X_2^2 X_3^2,$$
  
$$f(X_0, 0, X_2, X_3) = \lambda_1 \cdot X_0^2 X_2^2 X_3^2,$$

and so on. Every term in f other than the four terms  $X_j^2 X_k^2 X_l^2$  must thus contain the factor  $X_0 X_1 X_2 X_3$ , and so we can write

$$f(X_0, X_1, X_2, X_3) = \lambda_0 X_1^2 X_2^2 X_3^2 + \lambda_1 X_0^2 X_2^2 X_3^2 + \lambda_2 X_0^2 X_1^2 X_3^2 + \lambda_3 X_0^2 X_1^2 X_2^2 + Q(X) \cdot X_0 X_1 X_2 X_3,$$

where  $\lambda_0, \ldots, \lambda_3 \in \mathbb{C}$  and Q(X) is some homogeneous quadratic polynomial in  $X_0, \ldots, X_3$ . Conversely, since the sextics in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  given by polynomials f of this type form a linear system without base locus except along the edges of T, for generic Q the locus of f is an Enriques surface.

Now the group of automorphisms of  $\mathbb{P}^3$  fixing the tetrahedron T is generated by the permutations

$$[X_0,\ldots,X_3]\mapsto [X_{\sigma(0)},\ldots,X_{\sigma(3)}]$$

of the coordinates, plus the diagonal maps

$$[X_0,\ldots,X_3]\mapsto [\mu_0X_0,\ldots,\mu_3X_3].$$

There is, thus, up to a permutation  $\sigma \in \Sigma_4$ , a unique automorphism of  $\mathbb{P}^3$  carrying any sextic double along the edges of a tetrahedron into the locus of  $g(X_0, X_1, X_2, X_3)$ 

$$= X_1^2 X_2^2 X_3^2 + X_0^2 X_2^2 X_3^2 + X_0^2 X_1^2 X_3^2 + X_0^2 X_1^2 X_2^2 + Q(X) \cdot X_0 X_1 X_2 X_3.$$

We see from this that the family of such sextics, up to projective isomorphism, has dimension  $H^0(\mathbb{P}^3, \mathbb{O}(2H)) = 10$ . This is, of course, the dimension of the family of Enriques surfaces as we computed in the previous section; since the family of Enriques surfaces is irreducible and any Enriques surface—having irregularity 0—has only countably many divisor classes, hence at most countably many representations as a sextic in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ , this tells us that the generic Enriques surface may be realized as a sextic in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ , double along the edges of a tetrahedron.

# **Isolated Singularities of Surfaces**

Thus far we have dealt only with surfaces in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  having positive-dimensional singular locus, for the simple reason that these are the only singularities that necessarily arise from a projection of a smooth surface. Isolated singularities of surfaces are ubiquitous in other contexts, however, and we would be remiss if we did not mention them. Since the general theory is far too complex for our present purposes, we will give here a few examples of surfaces with ordinary isolated double points.

To begin with, if S is a surface lying on a smooth threefold X and  $p \in S$ is an isolated point of multiplicity m on S, then the tangent cone to S at p will be a curve of degree m (counting multiplicity) in  $\mathbb{P}(T_p(X)) \cong \mathbb{P}^2$ ; we say that p is an ordinary m-fold point of S if the tangent cone is smooth with multiplicity 1. We consider first the simplest possible case, that of an ordinary double point  $p \in S$ ; to avoid complication, assume for the time being that S is smooth away from p. We construct the desingularization of S as follows: choose local coordinates x, y, z on a neighborhood U of p in X so that the defining function f(x, y, z) of S has the form

$$f(x,y,z) = x^2 + y^2 + z^2 + [3].$$

Let  $\tilde{X} \xrightarrow{\pi} X$  be the blow-up of X at p. As per Section 5 of Chapter 1, we may take as local coordinates on the complement  $U_1$  in  $\pi^{-1}(U)$  of the closure of  $\pi^*(x=0, (y,z)\neq 0)$  the functions

$$x_{1} = x, \qquad y_{1} = \frac{y}{x}, \qquad z_{1} = \frac{z}{x};$$
  
on  $U_{2} = \pi^{-1}(U) - \overline{\pi^{-1}(y=0, (x,z)\neq 0)}$  the functions  
 $x_{2} = \frac{x}{y}, \qquad y_{2} = y, \qquad z_{2} = \frac{z}{y}$   
and on  $U_{3} = \pi^{-1}(U) - \overline{\pi^{-1}(z=0, (x,y)\neq 0)},$ 

$$x_3 = \frac{x}{z}, \qquad y_3 = \frac{y}{z}, \qquad z_3 = z.$$

We have, then,

$$\begin{aligned} x &= x_1 = x_2 y_2 = x_3 z_3, \\ y &= x_1 y_1 = y_2 = y_3 z_3, \\ z &= x_1 z_1 = y_2 z_2 = z_3. \end{aligned}$$

In  $U_1$  we have

$$\pi^{-1}(S) = (\pi^* f)$$
  
=  $x_1^2 + x_1^2 y_1^2 + x_1^2 z_1^2 + [x_1^3]$   
=  $(x_1^2)(1 + y_1^2 + z_1^2 + [x_1]),$ 

and so the proper transform  $\tilde{S}$  of S is given by

$$\tilde{S} = \pi^{-1}(S) - 2E = (1 + y_1^2 + z_1^2 + [x_1]),$$

where  $E = (x_1)$  is the exceptional divisor of the blow-up; clearly  $\tilde{S}$  is smooth over p. Likewise, in  $U_2$ ,  $E = (y_2)$  and we have

$$\pi^{-1}(S) = (\pi^*f)$$
  
=  $x_2^2 y_2^2 + y_2^2 + y_2^2 z_2^2 + [y_2^3]$   
=  $(y_2^2)(x_2^2 + 1 + z_2^2 + [y_2]),$ 

so  $\tilde{S} = (x_2^2 + 1 + z_2^2 + [y_2])$ , which is smooth in the locus  $y_2 = 0$ ; and similarly we check that  $\tilde{S}$  is smooth in  $U_3 \cap E$ . Since by hypothesis S is smooth away from p,  $\tilde{S}$  is everywhere smooth, and the map  $\pi: \tilde{S} \to S$  is the desingularization of S. Note that the inverse image of p in  $\tilde{S}$  is the smooth conic curve Cgiven, in terms of Euclidean coordinates  $y_1, z_1$  on  $E \cong \mathbb{P}^2$ , by

$$1 + y_1^2 + z_1^2 = 0$$

Now we can compute the canonical bundle of  $\tilde{S}$  readily: recalling from Section 5 of Chapter 1 that

$$K_{\tilde{X}} = \pi^* K_X + 2E$$

and

 $\tilde{S} \sim \pi^* S - 2E,$ 

we see that

$$K_{\tilde{S}} = (K_{\tilde{X}} + \tilde{S})|_{\tilde{S}}$$
  
=  $\pi^*(K_X + S),$ 

i.e., the canonical divisor on  $\tilde{S}$  is cut out by the linear system  $|K_X + S|$  on X, just as for a smooth surface S' of the same class as S on X; in particular,

$$c_1^2(\tilde{S}) = c_1^2(S').$$

Indeed, writing out the Poincaré residue sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \Omega^3_X \longrightarrow \Omega^3_X(S) \longrightarrow \Omega^2_{\tilde{S}} \longrightarrow 0$$

we see that the codimension in  $|K_S|$  of the series cut out by  $|K_X + S|$  is the dimension of the kernel of the map  $H^1(X, \Omega_X^3) \rightarrow H^1(X, \Omega_X^3(S))$ , just as it is for S'; thus we have also

$$p_g(\tilde{S}) = p_g(S').$$

Now, since  $K_{\tilde{S}} = \pi^*(K_X + S)$ ,

$$K_{\tilde{S}} \cdot C = 0.$$

SURFACES

By the adjunction formula, then,

$$C \cdot C = -2.$$

Alternatively, another way to find the self-intersection of C is to write

$$(C \cdot C)_{\tilde{S}} = (E \cdot E \cdot \tilde{S})_{X}$$
  
=  $(E \cdot E \cdot (\pi^* S - 2E))_{\tilde{X}}$   
=  $-2(E \cdot E \cdot E)_{\tilde{X}};$ 

since  $[E]|_E$  is the dual of the hyperplane bundle H on  $E \cong \mathbb{P}^2$ , we have

$$(E \cdot E \cdot E)_{\tilde{X}} = (-H \cdot -H)_E = 1,$$

and so  $C \cdot C = -2$ .

To find  $\chi(\mathfrak{G}_{\tilde{S}})$  we consider the exact sequence of sheaves

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathfrak{O}_{X}(-S) \longrightarrow \mathfrak{G}_{p,X} \xrightarrow{\pi^{*}} \mathfrak{O}_{\tilde{S}}(-E) \longrightarrow 0;$$

we have

$$\chi(\mathfrak{O}_{\tilde{S}}(-E)) = \chi(\mathfrak{O}_{\tilde{S}}) + \frac{E \cdot E + K \cdot E}{2} = \chi(\mathfrak{O}_{\tilde{S}}) - 1,$$

and from the exact sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathfrak{G}_{p,X} \longrightarrow \mathfrak{G}_{X} \longrightarrow \mathfrak{C}_{p} \longrightarrow 0$$

we see that

$$\chi(\mathfrak{G}_{p,X})=\chi(\mathfrak{O}_X)-1.$$

It follows that

$$\chi(\mathfrak{O}_{\tilde{S}}) = \chi(\mathfrak{O}_{\chi}) - \chi(\mathfrak{O}_{\chi}(-S)),$$

which, we see from the analogous exact sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathcal{O}_{X}(-S') \longrightarrow \mathcal{O}_{X} \longrightarrow \mathcal{O}_{S'} \longrightarrow 0,$$

is just the holomorphic Euler characteristic of a smooth surface  $S' \subset X$  of the same class as S. Since  $p_g(\tilde{S}) = p_g(S)$ , it follows that  $q(\tilde{S}) = q(S)$ ; from  $c_1^2(\tilde{S}) = c_1^2(S)$  and Riemann-Roch, it follows that  $c_2(\tilde{S}) = c_2(S)$ . In sum, then,

The desingularization  $\tilde{S}$  of a surface  $S \subset X$  with an ordinary double point p is the proper transform of S in the blow-up of  $\mathbb{P}^3$  at p; the inverse image of p in  $\tilde{S}$  is a smooth rational curve of self-intersection -2, and all the invariants q,  $\chi$ , and |K| of  $\tilde{S}$  are the same as those of a smooth surface of the same class on X.

One generalization of this case is straightforward: if p is an ordinary singular point of multiplicity m on  $S \subset X$ , then the proper transform  $\tilde{S}$  of S

# **NOETHER'S FORMULA**

in the blow-up of X at p will always be smooth. The invariants of  $\tilde{S}$ —while not in general equal to those of a smooth surface, equivalent to S as above —are then relatively easy to find. For example, since

$$\tilde{S} \sim \pi^* S - mE,$$

we see that

$$K_{\tilde{S}} = (\pi^* K_X - (m-2)E)|_{\tilde{S}},$$

i.e., the canonical divisor on  $\tilde{S}$  is cut out by surfaces in the series  $|K_X + S|$  on X containing p with multiplicity m-2. Likewise, we see that the inverse image  $C = \tilde{S} \cap E \subset \tilde{S}$  of p is a smooth plane curve of degree m in  $E \cong \mathbb{P}^2$ , having self-intersection -m in  $\tilde{S}$ , and so on.

Of course, in general the proper transform  $\tilde{S}$  of a surface  $S \subset X$  in the blow-up of X at a singular point p of S may still be singular at a point over p, necessitating further blow-ups. Consider, for example, a couple of nonordinary double points, both having as their tangent cone two distinct lines:

$$S_1 = (x^2 + y^2 + z^3 + [4] = 0)$$
  

$$S_2 = (x^2 + y^2 + z^4 + [5] = 0).$$

Taking  $\tilde{X} \xrightarrow{\pi} X$  the blow-up of X at p = (0,0,0) with open sets  $U_i$  and coordinate systems  $(x_i, y_i, z_i)$  as above, the proper transform  $\tilde{S}_1$  of  $S_1$  in  $\tilde{X}$  is given as

$$(1+y_1^2+[x_1])$$
 in  $U_1$ ,  
 $(1+x_2^2+[y_2])$  in  $U_2$ ,

and

and

$$(x_3^2 + y_3^2 + [z_3])$$
 in  $U_3$ 

We see than that  $\tilde{S}_1$  is smooth, with  $C = \pi^{-1}(p)$  the pair of rational curves  $C_1$  and  $C_2$ , given in  $U_1$ ,  $U_2$ , and  $U_3$  by

$$C_1 = (y_1 = i, x_1 = 0) = (x_2 = -i, y_2 = 0) = (y_3 = ix_3, z_3 = 0)$$

and

$$C_2 = (y_1 = -i, x_1 = 0) = (x_2 = i, y_2 = 0) = (y_3 = -ix_3, z_3 = 0),$$

respectively, each having self-intersection -2 and meeting in the point  $y_3 = x_3 = z_3 = 0$ , as in Figure 16. The proper transform  $\tilde{S}_2$  of  $S_2$ , however, is given by

$$\begin{pmatrix} 1+y_1^2+x_1^2z_1^4+[x_1^3] \end{pmatrix} & \text{in } U_1, \\ \begin{pmatrix} x_2^2+1+y_2^2z_2^4+[y_2^3] \end{pmatrix} & \text{in } U_2. \end{cases}$$



Ŭ

and

$$(x_3^2 + y_3^2 + z_3^2 + [z_3^3])$$
 in  $U_3$ .

Once again, the inverse image  $\pi^{-1}(p)$  in  $\tilde{S}_2$  is the two curves  $C_1$  and  $C_2$ , but this time their point  $p' = (x_3 = y_3 = z_3 = 0)$  of intersection is an ordinary double point of  $\tilde{S}_2$ . If we let  $\tilde{X} \xrightarrow{\pi'} \tilde{X}$  be the blow-up of  $\tilde{X}$  at p', then the proper transform  $\tilde{S}_2$  of  $\tilde{S}_2$  will be smooth, and  $\tilde{S}_{2} \rightarrow S_2$  the desingularization  $S_2$ . The inverse image  $(\pi \circ \pi')^{-1}(p)$  of p in  $\tilde{S}_2$  will thus consist of three curves: the proper transforms  $\tilde{C}_1$  and  $\tilde{C}_2$  of  $C_1$  and  $C_2$  and the inverse image  $C_3 = {\pi'}^{-1}(p')$ , forming the configuration shown in Figure 17.

To see how isolated singularities affect the geometry of surfaces in projective space, we consider a cubic surface S in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  having  $\delta$  isolated double points. By what we have said, the arguments of Section 4 of this chapter apply here to show that the desingularization  $\tilde{S}$  of S is  $\mathbb{P}^2$  blown up at six points  $\{p_i\}$ ; since  $\tilde{S}$  will contain  $\delta$  rational curves of self-intersection -2, however, it is no longer true that the points  $p_i$  are necessarily distinct (i.e., some  $p_i$  may lie on the exceptional divisor of the blow-up of  $\mathbb{P}^2$  at  $p_i$ ), or that they are in general position.

Suppose first that S has exactly one ordinary double point p; let  $\tilde{D}$  be its inverse image in  $\tilde{S}$ , and  $D = \pi(\tilde{D})$  the image of  $\tilde{D}$  under the blowing-down map  $\pi: \tilde{S} \rightarrow \mathbb{P}^2$ . There are then three possibilities:





deg D = 0, i.e.,  $\tilde{D}$  is an exceptional divisor. Since  $\tilde{D}$  is the only curve 1. of self-intersection < -1 on  $\tilde{S}$ , this can occur in only one way (see Figure 18): if the points  $p_1, p_3, \dots, p_6$  are all distinct,  $p_2$  is a point on the exceptional divisor  $E_1$  of the blow-up  $\tilde{\mathbb{P}}^2$  of  $\mathbb{P}^2$  at  $p_1$ , and  $\tilde{D}$  is the proper transform of  $E_1$  under the blow-up of  $\mathbb{P}^2$  at  $p_2$ . Also no three of the points  $p_1, p_3, \dots, p_6$ may be collinear, as this would give rise to a second curve of self-intersection -2 on  $\tilde{S}$ ; likewise, if v is the tangent direction to  $p_1$  specified by  $p_2$ , then the line through  $p_1$  in the direction v contains none of the points  $p_3, \ldots, p_6$ , and no conic containing  $p_3, \ldots, p_6$  passes through  $p_1$  with tangent v. We can count the number of lines on the surface  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^3$ : since the map  $\tilde{S} \rightarrow \mathbb{P}^3$  is given by the inverse canonical series  $|-K_S|$ , the lines on S are, as before, the rational curves of self-intersection -1 on  $\tilde{S}$ : namely, the five exceptional divisors  $E_2, E_3, \ldots, E_6$ , the ten lines  $\{L_{ij}\}_{i,j\neq 2}$  plus the line  $L_{12}$  through  $p_1$  in the direction v specified by  $p_2$ , the four conics  $\{C_i\}_{i\neq 1,2}$ passing through the points  $p_1, p_3, \dots, \hat{p_i}, \dots, p_6$  and having tangent line v at  $p_1$ , and the conic  $C_2$  passing through  $p_1, p_3, \dots, p_6$ . We have thus a total of 21 lines.

2. deg D = 1. In this case (Figure 19) exactly three of the points  $p_i$ —say  $p_1$ ,  $p_2$ , and  $p_3$ —lie on the line  $D_1$ ; apart from that, the points  $\{p_i\}$  are in general position. Again, we have 21 lines on S: the six exceptional divisors  $E_1, \ldots, E_6$ , the 12 lines  $\{L_{ij}\}$  for i, j not both in  $\{1, 2, 3\}$ , and the three conics  $\{C_i\}_{i=1,2,3}$ .





3. deg D=2. In this case (Figure 20) all the points  $p_i$  lie on the conic D and are otherwise in general position. Once more we have 21 lines on S: the six exceptional divisors  $E_i$  and the 15 lines  $L_{ii}$ .

The same argument as given for the smooth cubic surface shows that  $\deg D \leq 2$ , so these are the only possibilities.

Note, finally, that any S may be realized as any one of these types: in case 1, the six lines  $\{L_{1j}\}_{j=2,...,6}$ ,  $C_2$ , and  $E_2$  are disjoint and may be blown down to obtain  $\mathbb{P}^2$ ; the image of the exceptional divisor  $E_1$  is then a conic curve containing all six image points (this blowing-down amounts to projection of  $S_q$  from the double point). Likewise, the exceptional divisors  $E_2$ ,  $C_2$ ,  $L_{13}$ , and  $\{L_{3j}\}_{j=4,5,6}$  are all disjoint and may be blown down; under this map to  $\mathbb{P}^2 E_1$  maps a line containing the image points of  $E_2$ ,  $C_2$ ,  $L_{13}$ .

A cubic surface S with two double points may be obtained by blowing up a configuration as shown in Figure 21; the lines  $\overline{p_2p_3p_4}$  and  $\overline{p_2p_5p_6}$ become the double points. Such a surface will have 16 lines: the six exceptional divisors, the lines  $\{L_{1j}\}_{j=2,...,6}$  and  $\{L_{35}, L_{36}, L_{45}, L_{46}\}$ , and the conic  $C_2$ . Note that apart from the one line  $E_2$  joining the two double points, there will be four lines on S through each of the double points: for example, through the image of  $\overline{p_2p_3p_4}$  pass  $E_3$ ,  $E_4$ ,  $L_{15}$ , and  $L_{16}$ .

Of course, the desingularization  $\tilde{S}$  of a cubic surface S with two double points may also be realized as the blow-up of  $\mathbb{P}^2$  at other configurations of points (for example, projection of S from either of its two double points expresses  $\tilde{S}$  as the blow-up of  $\mathbb{P}^2$  at five points  $p_1, \ldots, p_5$ , blown up again at the point of the exceptional divisor  $E_5$  corresponding to the tangent line at  $p_5$  to the conic through  $p_1, \ldots, p_5$ ). The reader may, as an exercise, find all such configurations and then show that they are all equivalent, i.e., that by blowing down a suitable collection of six disjoint lines every cubic with two double points may be realized as  $\mathbb{P}^2$  blown up in any of these configurations. (For example, if the surface  $\tilde{S}$  is a priori the blow-up described above, we may blow down the exceptional divisors  $E_1$ ,  $E_2$ ,  $\tilde{L}_{34}$ ,



 $\tilde{L}_{45}$ ,  $\tilde{L}_{35}$ , and  $E_6$  to express  $\tilde{S}$  as  $\mathbb{P}^2$  blown up in the configuration of Figure 21, with  $p_1$ ,  $p_2$ ,  $\overline{p_2 p_3 p_4}$ , and  $\overline{p_2 p_5 p_6}$  the images of  $\tilde{L}_{34}$ ,  $E_6$ ,  $C_6$ , and  $E_5$ , respectively.) Note one configuration that does not work: in the blow-up  $\tilde{S}$  of  $\mathbb{P}^2$  at the points  $p_1, \ldots, p_6$  shown in Figure 22 the proper transforms of the lines  $\overline{p_1 p_2 p_3}$  and  $\overline{p_4 p_5 p_6}$  meet, and under the map of  $\tilde{S}$  to  $\mathbb{P}^3$  given by  $|-K_{\tilde{S}}|$  they will blow down to form a single nonordinary double point, of the same type as  $S_1$  in the example of p. 639.

A cubic with three double points may be obtained by blowing up the points  $p_1, \ldots, p_6$  as shown in Figure 23; the proper transforms of the lines  $\overline{L_{123}}, \overline{L_{345}}$ , and  $\overline{L_{156}}$  will map down to the double points. We have in this case 12 lines:  $E_1, \ldots, E_6, L_{24}, L_{25}, L_{26}, L_{41}, L_{46}$ , and  $L_{56}$ .

Note that, apart from the three lines  $E_1, E_3, E_5$  forming the edges of the triangle with vertices at the double points of S, there will be just two lines through each of these double points (e.g.,  $E_2$  and  $L_{46}$  pass through the image of  $L_{123}$ ).

To obtain a cubic with four double points, we specialize still further to the configuration of Figure 24. Here we have nine lines: again, the six  $E_i$ , plus the three lines  $L_{24}$ ,  $L_{15}$ , and  $L_{36}$ . Note that the lines  $E_i$  form the edges of the tetrahedron whose vertices are the double points of  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^3$ , while the lines  $L_{24}$ ,  $L_{15}$ , and  $L_{36}$  form a triangle of lines joining opposite edges of the tetrahedron, disjoint from the double points. (See Figure 25.)



Finally, we note that a cubic surface S cannot contain more than four isolated singularities. To see this, suppose S had five double points  $P_1, \ldots, P_5$ . (See Figure 26.) Then all the lines  $L_{ij} = \overline{P_i P_j}$  lie on S, from which it follows that no four of the points  $P_i$  are coplanar: if they were, the plane containing them would have six lines in common with the cubic S and so would necessarily lie in S. Now the points  $P_1, \ldots, P_4$  form the vertices of a





tetrahedron T all of whose edges lie on S, and each face of the tetrahedron will meet S in exactly the three edges lying on it. The line  $\overline{P_4P_5}$  must therefore meet the face  $\overline{P_1P_2P_3}$  at a point on one of the lines  $\overline{P_1P_2}$ ,  $\overline{P_2P_3}$ , or  $\overline{P_1P_3}$ —this implies that  $P_5$  lies on one of the faces of T containing  $P_4$ , a contradiction.

# REFERENCES

# General References

As in the case of curves, the literature is vast. Two sources are especially helpful:

- O. Zariski, *Algebraic Surfaces*, 2nd ed., Springer-Verlag, Berlin-Heidelberg-New York. 1971. Contains a summary of the classical theory and an extensive bibliography that has recently been updated.
- E. Bombieri and D. Husemuller, Classification and embeddings of surfaces, Proc. Symposia in Pure Math., Vol. 29, American Math. Society, Providence, 1975, pp. 329-420. This paper provides a survey of, and bibliographical guide to, the recent literature.

Further general references are:

- F. Enriques, Le superficie algebriche, Zanichelli, Bologna, 1949.
- F. Conforto, Le superficie razionali, Zanichelli, Bologna, 1939.

And, as mentioned in the introduction,

S. Lefschetz, L'analysis situs et la géométrie algébrique, selected papers, Chelsea, N.Y., 1971.

# 5 RESIDUES

Thus far in this book most of the methods we have developed for studying algebraic varieties have centered around the divisors—especially the linear systems—that lie on the variety. Not only does this technique generally suffice for obtaining a deep understanding of curves and surfaces, but it also entails a minimal amount of analytic and algebraic machinery. On the other hand, many of the outstanding questions in algebraic geometry are concerned with higher-dimensional varieties. Because of the Lefschetz theorems from Chapters 0 and 1, the "new"—i.e., not coming from a lower-dimensional subvariety—cohomology of a smooth *n*-dimensional algebraic variety *M* lies in  $H^{[n/2]}(M)$ , so that going to dimension  $n \ge 3$  or studying subvarieties of codimension  $k \ge 2$  are closely related, while divisors pertain to cohomology in degrees 1 and 2. So in this chapter we shall present a modest introduction to some of the methods for dealing with general higher-codimensional problems, both local and global, and in the last chapter we shall investigate a three-dimensional variety.

As in the divisorial case we will develop the theory around the concept of residue. The local residue, given by a variant of the *n*-variable Cauchy formula, has been present since the early days of several complex variables. It has recently come into focus in an algebraic context in connection with Grothendieck's general duality theorem, which in fact isolated the functorial aspects of the local analytic residue. The subsequent global residue theorem expresses the duality characteristic of a closed variety and should yield many specific applications.

In Section 1 we give an analytic definition of the residue as an integral. It may be alternatively interpreted as a cohomology class, and many of the various integral formulas in several complex variables are manifestations of this same class in different cohomology theories. We then proceed to derive its two most important local properties, the behavior of the residue under a change of variables and local duality theorem. Once the local residue has been properly understood, the global residue theorem turns out, not surprisingly, to be Stokes' theorem. Next in Section 2 we give some applications of residues. The first two are to intersection numbers and finite holomorphic mappings. These are topics in local analytic geometry, and the use of residues affords an elegant method for studying them. Then we turn to applications of the global residue theorem in projective space. Here it is a kind of Lagrange interpolation formula in several variables, and it provides an amusing technique for studying configurations of points in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  leading to several classical results in the theory of plane algebraic curves, including a discussion of the converse to the Bezout theorem.

In Section 3 some of the recent algebraic techniques are introduced. The discussion here is minimal and develops only those methods that will be applied to concrete geometric problems. Following a discussion of Ext, Tor, and Koszul complexes, a synthesis occurs when our analytically defined local residue reappears in a final intrinsic form, one that opens the way for globalization. Other standard applications of computations based on the Koszul complex include Hilbert's syzygy and Noether's "AF + BG" theorems.

Next, in this same section, coherent sheaves are introduced. In essentially the only violation of our principle of always proving the "hard" theorems used in the book, we discuss but do not prove the two main facts —Oka's lemma and the finite dimensionality of cohomology. In fact, these are not used in our study of any specific questions, but we felt it would be misleading in a book on algebraic geometry to leave such an important topic unmentioned.

As hinted above, in Section 4 we reap one dividend of the intrinsic understanding of residues when we arrive at a global duality theorem in functorial form. We only prove a special case of the most general duality statement—one that is at the opposite extreme from the Kodaira-Serre duality previously encountered and that suffices for our applications. The methods used will adapt to a more general context.

Our first application is a recent theorem of Carrell and Liebermann concerning vector fields with isolated zeros on compact Kähler manifolds. Following this we derive two "reciprocity formulas" which give methods for calculating the superabundance—or equivalently the measure of the failure to impose independent conditions on a linear system—of a configuration of points on an algebraic surface. Indeed, the second reciprocity formula deals with 0-dimensional schemes and not just points, and uses in an essential way the local and global duality theorems.

Finally we turn to a question, initiated by Schwarzenberger, of understanding the relation between points on a surface and rank-two vector bundles. This illustrates both the global duality theorem and original definition of "Ext" in terms of extensions. The end result is a generaliza-

# **ELEMENTARY PROPERTIES OF RESIDUES**

tion of the residue theorem to sections of vector bundles and subsequent interpretation of this as imposing necessary and sufficient Abel-type conditions on a configuration of points on a surface to be the zeros of a section of a rank-two vector bundle, perhaps helping to clarify those aspects of the fundamental correspondence between divisors and line bundles that will and will not generalize.

We would like to specifically thank Maurizio Cornalba and David Mumford for extremely valuable help in preparing this chapter.

# 1. ELEMENTARY PROPERTIES OF RESIDUES

#### **Definition and Cohomological Interpretation**

Let U be the ball  $\{z \in \mathbb{C}^n : ||z|| < \epsilon\}$  and  $f_1, \ldots, f_n \in \emptyset(\overline{U})$  functions holomorphic in a neighborhood of the closure  $\overline{U}$  of U. Since we are interested in the local theory around the origin, we shall allow ourselves to decrease the radius  $\epsilon$  as necessary. We assume that the  $f_i(z)$  have the origin as isolated common zero, or equivalently that set-theoretically  $f^{-1}(0) = \{0\}$ , where  $f = (f_1, \ldots, f_n)$ . We set

$$D_i = (f_i) = \text{divisor of } f_i,$$
  

$$D = D_1 + \dots + D_n,$$
  

$$U_i = U - D_i,$$
  

$$U^* = U - \{0\} = \bigcup_{i=1}^n U_i.$$

Note that  $U = \{U_i\}$  gives an open cover of the punctured ball  $U^*$ .

We shall be interested in residues associated to a meromorphic n-form

$$\omega = \frac{g(z)dz_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge dz_n}{f_1(z) \cdots f_n(z)} \qquad (g \in \mathcal{O}(\overline{U}))$$

having polar divisor D. The residue is a variant of the Cauchy integral in several variables, and is defined as follows: Let  $\Gamma$  be the real *n*-cycle defined by

$$\Gamma = \{ z : |f_i(z)| = \varepsilon_i \}$$

and oriented by

$$d(\arg f_1) \wedge \cdots \wedge d(\arg f_n) \ge 0.$$

Then the *residue* is given by

$$\operatorname{Res}_{(0)}\omega = \left(\frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}}\right)^n \int_{\Gamma} \omega.$$

Here are some elementary properties of the residue.

First, since  $\omega \in H^0(U-D,\Omega^n)$  is holomorphic in U-D, the exterior derivative  $d\omega = 0$ . Consequently, the residue depends only on the homology class of  $\Gamma \in H_n(U-D,\mathbb{Z})$  and the cohomology class  $[\omega] \in H_{DR}^n(U-D)$  of  $\omega$ .

Second, the residue is linear in g and alternating in the  $f_i$ , the latter being due to the manner in which the cycle  $\Gamma$  has been oriented.

Third, we shall say that  $f = (f_1, ..., f_n)$  is, nondegenerate in case the Jacobian determinant

$$\mathfrak{F}_f(0) = \left| \frac{\partial(f_1, \dots, f_n)}{\partial(z_1, \dots, z_n)}(0) \right| \neq 0$$

is nonzero at the origin. Later on we shall see that the Jacobian is not identically zero. In the nondegenerate case we find that

$$\operatorname{Res}_{(0)} = \frac{g(0)}{\oint_f(0)}.$$

To prove this, consider the mapping w = f(z), which by the inverse function theorem is biholomorphic in a neighborhood of the origin. Set

$$G(w) = g(f^{-1}(w)),$$
  

$$K(w) = \frac{dw_1}{w_1} \wedge \dots \wedge \frac{dw_n}{w_n} \qquad \text{(Cauchy kernel),}$$

and

 $\mathcal{G}_f(w) = \mathcal{G}_f(f^{-1}(w)).$ 

Then

$$\omega = f^* \left( \frac{GK}{\mathcal{G}} \right),$$

and by change of variables in the integral and the usual Cauchy integral formula from Section 1 of Chapter 0,

$$\int_{\Gamma} \omega = \int_{|w_i|=\epsilon} \frac{G(w)K(w)}{\mathcal{G}_f(w)} = (2\pi\sqrt{-1})^n \frac{G(0)}{\mathcal{G}_f(0)}$$

Finally, we denote by  $I(f) = f_1, \dots, f_n$  the ideal generated by the  $f_i$ 's in the ring of germs of holomorphic functions around 0. Then:

$$\operatorname{Res}_{\{0\}}\omega = 0$$
 in case  $g \in I(f)$ .

To prove this, it suffices by linearity to consider the case  $g = hf_1$ . But then

$$\omega = \frac{h(z)dz_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge dz_n}{f_2(z) \cdots f_n(z)}$$

is holomorphic in the larger open set  $U_{\{1\}^0} = U - (D_2 + \cdots + \hat{D_i} + \cdots + D_n)$ .

## ELEMENTARY PROPERTIES OF RESIDUES

If  $\Gamma_i$  is the chain

$$\Gamma_i = \{ z : |f_j(z)| = \varepsilon_j \text{ for } j \neq i, |f_i(z)| \leq \varepsilon_i \},\$$

then  $\Gamma_1 \subset U_{\{1\}^0}$  and  $\partial \Gamma_1 = \pm \Gamma$ . Hence  $\int_{\Gamma} \omega = \pm \int_{\Gamma_1} d\omega = 0$  by Stokes' theorem.

We now give a sheaf-cohomological interpretation of the residue. To motivate this we note that, even though the meromorphic form  $\omega$  has polar divisor  $D_1 + \cdots + D_n$ , it is the origin  $\{0\} = D_1 \cap \cdots \cap D_n$  with which we are most concerned. To express this, we consider  $\omega \in$  $H^0(U_1 \cap \cdots \cap U_n, \Omega^n)$  as a Čech (n-1)-cochain for the sheaf  $\Omega^n$  and covering  $U = \{U_i\}$  of  $U^*$ . Thus  $\omega \in C^{n-1}(U, \Omega^n)$ , and since trivially  $\delta \omega = 0$ , we obtain a class in  $H^{n-1}(U^*, \Omega^n)$ . Denote by  $\eta_{\omega}$  the image of  $(1/2\pi\sqrt{-1})^n \omega$  under the Dolbeault isomorphism

$$H^{n-1}(U^*,\Omega^n) \cong H^{n,n-1}_{\overline{\mathfrak{Z}}}(U^*).$$

Now, since  $d = \bar{\partial}$  on forms of type (n,q), there is a natural mapping

$$H^{n,n-1}_{\bar{\partial}}(U^*) \to H^{2n-1}_{\mathrm{DR}}(U^*).$$

The punctured ball  $U^*$  is homotopically just the 2n-1 sphere, and so the right side is  $\mathbb{C}$  with the isomorphism given by

$$\eta \to \int_{S^{2n-1}} \eta,$$

the orientation on the sphere being induced from that in  $\mathbb{C}^n$ . We shall prove that

**Lemma.** Res<sub>(0)</sub>  $\omega = \eta_{\omega}$ , or equivalently

$$\left(\frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}}\right)^n \int_{\Gamma} \omega = \int_{S^{2n-1}} \eta_{\omega}.$$

**Proof.** Recall that the  $\bar{\partial}$ -Poincaré lemma gives exact sheaf sequences

$$0 \to \mathcal{Z}^{n,n-p-1}_{\overline{\eth}} \to \mathcal{Q}^{n,n-p-1} \xrightarrow{\eth} \mathcal{Z}^{n,n-p}_{\overline{\eth}} \to 0,$$

where  $\mathscr{Q}^{p,q}$  is the sheaf of  $C^{\infty}(p,q)$  forms and  $\mathfrak{Z}^{p,q}_{\overline{\partial}} \subset \mathscr{Q}^{p,q}$  is the subsheaf of  $\overline{\partial}$ -closed forms. Since the sheaves  $\mathscr{Q}^{p,q}$  have no higher cohomology, the Dolbeault isomorphism is a composition of isomorphisms

$$i_p: H^p(U^*, \mathfrak{Z}^{n,n-p-1}_{\mathfrak{Z}}) \xrightarrow{\sim} H^{p-1}(U^*, \mathfrak{Z}^{n,n-p}_{\mathfrak{Z}})$$

obtained from coboundary maps in the exact cohomology sequence of the above sheaf sequence. For p = 1, the right-hand side is to be replaced by

$$H^{0}(U^{*}, \mathcal{Z}^{n,n-1}_{\bar{\partial}})/\bar{\partial}H^{0}(U^{*}, \mathcal{Q}^{n,n-1}) = H^{n,n-1}_{\bar{\partial}}(U^{*}).$$

Now we may follow our cocycle  $\omega$  through this sequence of isomorphisms. Beginning with

$$\omega_{n-1} = \left(\frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}}\right)^n \omega \in H^{n-1}(U^*, \mathfrak{Z}^{n,0}_{\overline{\partial}}),$$

we let  $U_I = \bigcup_{i \in I} U_i$  and

$$\omega_p = \left\{ \omega_{p,I} \in \mathcal{Z}^{\underline{n},n-p-1}_{\partial}(U_1) \right\}_{*I=p}$$

denote a representative of

$$i_{p+1}\circ\cdots\circ i_{n-1}(\omega_{n-1});$$

and then let

$$\xi_p = \left\{ \xi_{p,I} \in \mathcal{C}^{n,n-p-1}(U_I) \right\}_{I=p}$$

be cochains such that

$$\delta \xi_p = \omega_p, \qquad \bar{\partial} \xi_p = \omega_{p-1},$$

Next, let  $\Gamma_I$  be the chain defined by

$$\Gamma_{I} = \left\{ z : |f_{i}(z)| = \varepsilon \text{ for } i \in I, |f_{j}(z)| \leq \varepsilon \text{ for } j \notin I \right\}$$

and with orientation

$$d(\arg f_{i_1}) \wedge \cdots \wedge d(\arg f_{i_p}) \wedge \left(\bigwedge_{j \notin j} \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} df_j \wedge \overline{df_j}\right) \ge 0,$$

where  $I = \{i_1 < \cdots < i_p\}$ . Then the boundary

$$\partial \Gamma_I = \sum_{j \notin I} (-1)^{(j,I-\{j\})} \Gamma_{I \cup \{j\}},$$

where  $(j, I - \{j\})$  is the position from the rear of the index j when  $I \cup \{j\}$  is ordered in the usual manner. Now, since  $d\xi_I = \overline{\partial}\xi_I$  we may apply Stokes' theorem to obtain

$$\sum_{\substack{\#I=p\\ \#I=p}} \int_{\Gamma_I} \omega_{p-1,I} = \sum_{\substack{\#I=p\\ \#I=p}} \int_{\Gamma_I} d\xi_{p,I}$$
$$= \sum_{\substack{\#I=p\\ \#I=p}} \int_{\partial\Gamma_I} \xi_{p,I}$$
$$= \sum_{\substack{\#I=p\\ \#I=p+1}} \int_{\Gamma_I} (-1)^{(j,I)} \xi_{p,J-\{j\}}$$
$$= \sum_{\substack{\#J=p+1\\ \#I=p+1}} \int_{\Gamma_J} (\delta\xi_p)_J$$
$$= \sum_{\substack{\#J=p+1\\ \#I=p+1}} \int_{\Gamma_J} \omega_{p,J}$$

#### **ELEMENTARY PROPERTIES OF RESIDUES**

by the combinatorial definition of  $\delta$ . Consequently, the total sum

$$\sum_{\#I=p+1}\int_{\Gamma_I}\omega_{p,I}$$

is the same for all p. At the two extremes p = n - 1 and p = 0 we obtain

$$\left(\frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}}\right)^n \int_{\Gamma} \omega = \sum_{i \in I} \int_{\Gamma_i} \omega_{0,i}$$
  
=  $\sum_{i \in I} \int_{\Gamma_i} \eta_{\omega}$ , since  $\eta_{\omega} = \omega_{0,i}$  in  $U_i$ ,  
=  $\int_{\partial \Gamma_0} \eta_{\omega}$ , where  $\Gamma_0 = \{z : |f_1(z)| \le \varepsilon, \dots, |f_n(z)| \le \varepsilon\}$ ,  
=  $\int_{S^{2n-1}} \eta_{\omega}$ . Q.E.D.

We observe that this lemma does not use the assumption that  $\omega$  is meromorphic in U with polar divisor D. Only  $\omega \in H^0(U-D,\Omega^n)$  is required, so that  $\omega$  could have a higher order pole or even an essential singularity along D. In case  $\omega$  is meromorphic with polar divisor D, we may find a distinguished representative for the Dolbeault class  $\eta_{\omega}$  as follows. Set

$$\rho_i = \frac{|f_i|^2}{|f_1|^2 + \dots + |f_n|^2}$$

and observe that

$$\rho_i \text{ is } C^{\infty} \text{ in } U^*,$$

$$\sum_i \rho_i \equiv 1,$$

and

$$\operatorname{supp}(\rho_i) \subset U_i$$
.

Thus  $\{\rho_i\}$  looks something like a partition of unity for the covering  $\{U_i\}$  of  $U^*$  and may be used as such for any  $\omega$  having first-order poles on the  $D_i$ . Indeed, given

$$\omega = \frac{g(z)dz_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge dz_n}{f_1(z) \cdots f_n(z)}, \qquad g(z) \in \mathcal{O}(U),$$

we see that

$$\rho_i \omega = \frac{f_i g}{\|f\|^2} \cdot \frac{dz_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge dz_n}{f_1 \cdots \widehat{f_i} \cdots f_n} \in A^{n,0}(U_{\{i\}}),$$

so we can set

$$\xi_{\{i\}}{}^{_0} = \pm \rho_i \omega, \qquad \omega_{\{i\}}{}^{_0} = \pm \overline{\partial} \rho_i \omega.$$

Proceeding to the next step, for  $j \neq i$ ,

$$\rho_{j}\omega_{\{i\}}{}^{\scriptscriptstyle 0} \in A^{n,1}(U_{\{i,j\}}{}^{\scriptscriptstyle 0}),$$

so we can set

$$\xi_{\{i,j\}^0} = \pm \left(\rho_i \omega_{\{j\}^0} - \rho_j \omega_{\{i\}^0}\right)$$
  
$$\omega_{\{i,j\}^0} = \pm 2\bar{\partial}\rho_i \wedge \bar{\partial}\rho_j \wedge \omega.$$

Continuing, we finally arrive at

$$\eta_{\omega} = \omega_{\{i\}} = n! (-1)^{i-1} \overline{\partial} \rho_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge \overline{\partial} \overline{\rho_i} \wedge \cdots \wedge \overline{\partial} \rho_n \wedge \omega$$
$$= \frac{n! (-1)^{i-1} g \overline{\partial} \rho_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge \overline{\partial} \overline{\rho_i} \wedge \cdots \wedge \overline{\partial} \rho_n \wedge dz_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge dz_n}{f_1 \cdots f_n}$$

•

But, setting  $f = (f_1, ..., f_n)$  and  $||f||^2 = \sum_i |f_i|^2$ ,

$$\bar{\partial}\rho_i = \frac{f_i d\bar{f}_i}{\|f\|^2} - \frac{|f_i|^2 \sum f_j d\bar{f}_j}{\|f\|^4},$$

and so the wedge product

$$\begin{split} & \bigwedge_{j \neq i} \bar{\partial} \rho_j = \frac{\left(\bigwedge_{j \neq i} f_j d\bar{f}_j\right)}{\|f\|^{2n-2}} - \frac{\sum_{k \neq i} (-1)^{(k, \{i\}^0)} \left(\bigwedge_{j \neq i, k} f_j d\bar{f}_j\right) \sum f_i d\bar{f}_i |f_k|^2}{\|f\|^{2n}} \\ &= \frac{1}{\|f\|^{2n}} \left(\|f\|^2 \bigwedge_{j \neq i} f_j d\bar{f}_j - \sum_{k \neq i} |f_k|^2 \left(\bigwedge_{j \neq i} f_j d\bar{f}_j\right) \\ &- |f_k|^2 \sum_{k \neq i} (-1)^{k-i-1} \bigwedge_{j \neq k} f_j d\bar{f}_j \right) \\ &= \frac{1}{\|f\|^{2n}} \left(|f_i|^2 \bigwedge_{j \neq i} f_j d\bar{f}_j + \sum_{k \neq i} |f_k|^2 (-1)^{k-i} \bigwedge_{j \neq k} f_j d\bar{f}_j\right) \\ &= \frac{f_1 \cdots f_n (-1)^i \left(\sum (-1)^k \bar{f}_k \bigwedge_{j \neq k} d\bar{f}_j\right)}{\|f\|^{2n}}. \end{split}$$

Putting this all together, what we might call the distinguished Dolbeault representative of  $(1/2\pi\sqrt{-1})^n \omega$  is

$$\eta_{\omega} = g(z) \left( \frac{C_n \sum (-1)^{i-1} \overline{f_i} \, \overline{df_1} \wedge \cdots \wedge \overline{df_n} \wedge dz_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge dz_n}{\|f\|^{2n}} \right)$$

where  $C_n$  is a constant depending only on n.

At this juncture, recall from Section 1 of Chapter 3 the Bochner-Martinelli kernel

$$k(z,\xi) = C_n \frac{\sum (-1)^{i-1} (\overline{z_i - \xi_i}) \bigwedge_{j \neq i} (\overline{dz}_j - \overline{d\xi}_j) \wedge d\xi_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge d\xi_n}{\|z - \xi\|^{2n}}$$

on  $\mathbb{C}^n \times \mathbb{C}^n$ . If  $F: U \to \mathbb{C}^n \times \mathbb{C}^n$  is defined by

$$F(z) = (z + f(z), z),$$

then

$$\eta_{\omega} = gF^*k.$$

Taking  $f_i(z) = z_i$  and applying our lemma, we obtain another proof of the Bochner-Martinelli formula,

$$\int_{\|z\|=\epsilon} g(z)\beta(z,\bar{z}) = g(0).$$

Recall also from Section 2 of Chapter 3 on the holomorphic Lefschetz fixed-point formula that we proved that if the origin is an isolated nondegenerate fixed point of a map  $f: U \rightarrow \mathbb{C}^n$ , then

$$\int_{\|z\|=\varepsilon} F^* k = \mathcal{G}_f(0)$$

We now know that for any type of isolated fixed point,

$$\int_{\|z\|=\epsilon} F^* k = \operatorname{Res}_{\{0\}} \left( \frac{dz_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge dz_n}{f_1(z) \cdots f_n(z)} \right).$$

This leads to a corresponding extension of the holomorphic Lefschetz theorem.

# The Global Residue Theorem

Suppose that  $M \subset M'$  are complex *n*-manifolds, where *M* is relatively compact with smooth boundary  $\partial M = \overline{M} - M$ . The case that M = M' is itself compact will be in many respects the most interesting situation. Suppose that  $D_1, \ldots, D_n$  are effective divisors defined in some neighborhood *U* of  $\overline{M}$  in *M'* and whose intersection  $D_1 \cap \cdots \cap D_n$  is a discrete hence finite—set of points in *M*. By analogy with the previous notation, we set

$$D = D_1 + \dots + D_n,$$
  

$$U^* = U - (D_1 \cap \dots \cap D_n),$$
  

$$U_i = U - D_i,$$

so that  $U = \{U_i\}$  is an open covering of  $U^*$ . Suppose that

$$\omega \in H^0(U,\Omega^n(D))$$

is a meromorphic *n*-form on U with polar divisor D. For each point  $P \in U_1 \cap \cdots \cap U_n$  we may restrict  $\omega$  to a neighborhood  $U_P$  of P and define the residue

# $\operatorname{Res}_P \omega$

as in the previous section. On the other hand,

$$\omega \in C^{n-1}(U,\Omega^n)$$

defines a class  $[\omega] \in H^{n-1}(U^*, \Omega^n)$  that has a Dolbeault representative

$$\eta_{\omega} \in H^{n,n-1}_{\overline{\partial}}(U^*) \cong H^{n-1}(U^*,\Omega^n),$$

and we have the

**Residue Theorem** 

$$\sum_{P} \operatorname{Res}_{P} \omega = \int_{\partial M} \eta_{\omega}.$$

In particular, if M is compact, then

$$\sum_{P} \operatorname{Res}_{P} \omega = 0.$$

**Proof.** As in the Riemann surface case, we let  $U_P(\varepsilon)$  be an  $\varepsilon$ -ball around P and use  $d\eta_{\omega} = 0$  and Stokes' theorem to write

$$\int_{\partial M} \eta_{\omega} = \sum_{P} \int_{\partial U_{P}(\varepsilon)} \eta_{\omega}$$
$$= \sum_{P} \operatorname{Res}_{P} \omega \qquad \text{by the above lemma,}$$

since  $\eta_{\omega}|U_P^*$  is a Dolbeault representative of  $[\omega|_{U_p}] \in H^{n-1}(U_P^*, \Omega^n)$ . Q.E.D.

Of course, the essential step here is to convert the original *n*-dimensional path of integration into one of dimension 2n-1 so that Stokes' theorem may be utilized.

# The Transformation Law and Local Duality

We now explore what might be called the functorial aspects of the residue symbol. To begin with we shall use the residue theorem to derive one of our main techniques, the method of continuity. Suppose that  $f_t = (f_{t,1}, \ldots, f_{t,n})$  are *n*-functions of (z, t), holomorphic for z in a neighborhood of  $\overline{U}$  where U is a small ball around the origin in  $\mathbb{C}^n$ , and continuous in a parameter variable  $0 \le t \le \delta$ . We set  $f = f_0$ , and for a form

$$\omega = \frac{g(z)dz_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge dz_n}{f_1(z) \cdots f_n(z)} \qquad (g(z) \in \mathcal{O}(\overline{U}))$$

we let

$$\omega_t = \frac{g(z)dz_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge dz_n}{f_{t,1}(z) \cdots f_{t,n}(z)}$$

If we assume that  $f^{-1}(0)$  is a finite set of points interior to U, then  $||f(z)|| \ge \varepsilon > 0$  on the boundary  $\partial U = \overline{U} - U$ , and so  $||f_t(z)|| \ge \varepsilon/2 > 0$  for t sufficiently close to 0. Consequently  $f_t^{-1}(0)$  will again be a finite set of points interior to U. On the other hand, by the explicit formula

$$\eta_{\omega_i} = C_n g(z) \frac{\sum (-1)^{i-1} \bar{f}_{i,t} d\bar{f}_{t,1} \wedge \cdots \wedge d\bar{f}_{t,i} \wedge \cdots \wedge d\bar{f}_{t,n} \wedge dz_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge dz_n}{\|f_t(z)\|^2}$$

for the Dolbeault representative of  $[\omega_i] \in H^{n-1}(U^*, \Omega^n)$ , we see that the boundary integral

$$\int_{\partial U} \eta_{\omega_{t}}$$

is continuous in t. Going to the residue theorem, we find the principle of continuity:

(\*) 
$$\lim_{t\to 0} \sum_{P_t\in f_t^{-1}(0)} \operatorname{Res}_{P_t} \omega_t = \sum_{P\in f^{-1}(0)} \operatorname{Res}_P \omega.$$

To apply this, we need to discuss perturbations of a given map  $f: U \rightarrow \mathbb{C}^n$ having  $f^{-1}(0) = \{0\}$ . A family of maps  $f_t: U \rightarrow \mathbb{C}^n$  defined and holomorphic in a neighborhood of  $\overline{U}$ , varying continuously with t and such that  $f_0 = f$ , is said to be a good perturbation of f in case  $f_t$  has only nondegenerate zeros for  $t \neq 0$ . We will be able to easily see the existence of good perturbations when we discuss finite holomorphic mappings below. For the moment they may be deduced from Sard's theorem as follows: Since the critical values of  $f: U \rightarrow \mathbb{C}^n$  have measure zero in  $\mathbb{C}^n$ , we can find an arc  $\gamma(t), 0 \le t \le \varepsilon$ , with  $\gamma(0) = \{0\}$  and  $\gamma(t)$  not a critical value for  $t \neq 0$ . Then

$$f_t(z) = f(z) - \gamma(t)$$

is a good perturbation of f.

Now we use the existence of good perturbations and continuity method to prove the

**Transformation Law.** Suppose  $f = (f_1, ..., f_n)$  and  $g = (g_1, ..., g_n)$  give holomorphic maps  $f, g: \overline{U} \rightarrow \mathbb{C}^n$  with  $f^{-1}(0) = \{0\} = g^{-1}(0)$ . Suppose moreover that

$$g_i(z) = \sum_j a_{ij}(z) f_j(z)$$

for some holomorphic matrix  $A(z) = (a_{ij}(z))$ . Equivalently, the ideals should satisfy

$$\{g_1,\ldots,g_n\}\subset\{f_1,\ldots,f_n\}.$$

RESIDUES

Then, for  $h(z) \in \mathcal{O}(\overline{U})$ 

$$\operatorname{Res}_{\{0\}}\left(\frac{h\,dz_1\wedge\cdots\wedge dz_n}{f_1\cdots f_n}\right) = \operatorname{Res}_{\{0\}}\left(\frac{h\,\det A\,dz_1\wedge\cdots\wedge dz_n}{g_1\cdots g_n}\right).$$

**Proof.** We prove this in cases of increasing difficulty.

Case 1:  $\oint_{f}(0) \neq 0$  and det  $A(0) \neq 0$ 

Then  $\oint_g(0) = \oint_f(0) \det A(0)$ , and by the evaluation of the residue integral in the nondegenerate case

$$\operatorname{Res}_{\{0\}}\left(\frac{h\,dz_1\wedge\cdots\wedge dz_n}{f_1\cdots f_n}\right) = (2\pi\sqrt{-1}\,)^n \frac{h(0)}{\oint_f(0)}$$
$$= (2\pi\sqrt{-1}\,)^n \frac{h(0)\det A(0)}{\oint_g(0)}$$
$$= \operatorname{Res}_{\{0\}}\left(\frac{h\det A\,dz_1\wedge\cdots\wedge dz_n}{g_1\cdots g_n}\right).$$

Case 2: det  $A(0) \neq 0$  but f possibly degenerate

Since the result is local around the origin, we may shrink U and assume that det  $A(z) \neq 0$  in  $\overline{U}$ . If  $f_t$  is a good perturbation of  $f = f_0$ , then  $g_t = A \cdot f_t$  is a good perturbation of  $g = g_0$ , and by continuity and case 1

$$\operatorname{Res}_{\{0\}}\left(\frac{h\,dz_1\wedge\cdots\wedge dz_n}{f_1\cdots f_n}\right) = \lim_{t\to 0} \sum_{P_t\in f_t^{-1}(0)\cap U} \operatorname{Res}_{P_t}\left(\frac{h\,dz_1\wedge\cdots\wedge dz_n}{f_{t,1}\cdots f_{t,n}}\right)$$
$$= \lim_{t\to 0} \sum_{P_t\in g_t^{-1}(0)\cap U} \operatorname{Res}_{P_t}\left(\frac{h\,\det A\,dz_1\wedge\cdots\wedge dz_n}{g_{t,1}\cdots g_{t,n}}\right)$$
$$= \operatorname{Res}_{\{0\}}\left(\frac{h\,\det A\,dz_1\wedge\cdots\wedge dz_n}{g_1\cdots g_n}\right).$$

Case 3: f, g, and A arbitrary

Now we let  $A_i(z)$  be a continuous family of holomorphic matrices with  $A_0(z) = A(z)$  and det  $A_i(0) \neq 0$  for  $t \neq 0$ . Set  $g_i = A_i \cdot f$ , and observe that since  $g^{-1}(0) = \{0\}, g_t^{-1}(0) = \{P_i\}$  is an isolated set of points interior to U. For  $P_i \neq 0, f(P_i) \neq 0$ . Suppose  $f_1(P_i) \neq 0$  and denote by  $A_{i,j}$  the *i*, *j*th minor of A. Then by Laplace's expansion of the determinant, for z near  $P_i$ 

$$\det A_t(z) = \sum_j (-1)^j A_{ij,1}(z) a_{ij,1}(z)$$
  
=  $\frac{1}{f_1(z)} \left( \sum_{i,j} (-1)^j A_{ij,1} a_{ij,i} f_i(z) \right), \text{ since } \sum_j A_{ij,1} a_{ij,i} = 0 \text{ for } i \neq 1,$   
=  $\frac{1}{f_1(z)} \left( \sum_j (-1)^j A_{ij,1} g_{i,j}(z) \right).$ 

Thus det  $A_t(z)$  is in the ideal  $\{g_{t,1}, \ldots, g_{t,n}\}_{P_t}$ , and by the second elementary property of the residue integral

$$\operatorname{Res}_{P_t}\left(\frac{h \det A_t dz_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge dz_n}{g_{t,1} \cdots g_{t,n}}\right) = 0 \quad \text{for } P_t \neq 0.$$

Now then we use this together with case 2 to have:

$$\operatorname{Res}_{\{0\}}\left(\frac{h \det A \, dz_1 \wedge \dots \wedge dz_n}{g_1 \cdots g_n}\right) = \lim_{t \to 0} \left(\sum \operatorname{Res}_{P_t}\left(\frac{h \det A_t \, dz_1 \wedge \dots \wedge dz_n}{g_{t,1} \cdots g_{t,n}}\right)\right)$$
$$= \lim_{t \to 0} \left(\operatorname{Res}_{\{0\}}\left(\frac{h \det A_t \, dz_1 \wedge \dots \wedge dz_n}{g_{t,1} \cdots g_{t,n}}\right)\right)$$
$$= \lim_{t \to 0} \operatorname{Res}_{\{0\}}\left(\frac{h dz_1 \wedge \dots \wedge dz_n}{f_1 \cdots f_n}\right)$$
$$= \operatorname{Res}_{\{0\}}\left(\frac{h dz_1 \wedge \dots \wedge dz_n}{f_1 \cdots f_n}\right). \quad \text{Q.E.D.}$$

Local Duality. We now come to the local duality theorem. Given U a sufficiently small neighborhood of the origin and  $f: U \to \mathbb{C}^n$  with  $f^{-1}(0) = \{0\}$ , or equivalently given an ideal  $I = I(f) = \{f_1, \dots, f_n\}$  in the local ring  $\emptyset = \emptyset_{\{0\}}$  at the origin and having  $\{0\}$  as isolated common zero of the  $f_i$ 's, we may use the property

$$\operatorname{Res}_{\{0\}}\left(\frac{g\,dz_1\wedge\cdots\wedge dz_n}{f_1\cdots f_n}\right)=0 \quad \text{for } g\in I,$$

to define a symmetric pairing

$$\operatorname{res}_f: \ \mathfrak{O} / I \otimes \mathfrak{O} / I \to \mathbb{C}$$

by setting

$$\operatorname{res}_{f}(g,h) = \operatorname{Res}_{\{0\}}\left(\left(\frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}}\right)^{n}\frac{g(z)h(z)dz_{1}\wedge\cdots\wedge dz_{n}}{f_{1}(z)\cdots f_{n}(z)}\right).$$

The basic result is the

Local Duality Theorem I. The pairing "rest" is nondegenerate; i.e., if

$$\left(\frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}}\right)^n \int_{|f_i(z)|=\epsilon} \frac{g(z)h(z)dz_1\wedge\cdots\wedge dz_n}{f_1(z)\cdots f_n(z)} = 0$$

for all  $h(z) \in \emptyset$ , then g(z) lies in the ideal  $\{f_1, \dots, f_n\}$ .

**Proof.** The proof is based on the transformation law and two further general results in local analytic geometry. The first of these is that  $f_1, \ldots, f_n \in \mathbb{O}$  form a regular sequence, which by definition means that

 $f_i$  is not a zero divisor in  $\mathcal{O} / \{f_1, \dots, f_{i-1}\}$   $(1 \le i \le n)$ .

Intuitively, this amounts to saying that the analytic varieties  $V_i = \{f_1(z) = \cdots = f_i(z) = 0\}$  have codimension exactly equal to *i*, which seems quite reasonable and may be rigorously proved in the case n=2 as follows: We need to show that if  $gf_2=0$  in  $\mathcal{O}/\{f_1\}$ , then  $g=hf_1$  is a multiple of  $f_1$ . The problem is unchanged if we multiply the  $f_i$ 's or g by units, and so we may choose coordinates (z, w) such that  $f_1, f_2, g \in \mathcal{O}_z[w]$  are all Weierstrass polynomials. By the division theorem,

$$g = hf_1 + r,$$

where  $r \in \mathcal{O}_z[w]$  is a polynomial of degree less than  $d = \deg f_1$ . For  $|z| < \varepsilon$ , we denote by  $w_1(z), \ldots, w_d(z)$  the roots of

$$f_1(z,w)=0,$$

where some roots may be repeated. Then, since the equations  $f_1(z,w) = f_2(z,w) = 0$  have only (0,0) as common solution, for  $z^*$  close to zero all  $f_2(z^*, w_\nu(z^*)) \neq 0$ . But then, since by assumption  $g(z, w_\nu(z))f_2(z, w_\nu(z)) = 0$ , the equation  $r(z^*, w) = 0$  will have  $d > \deg r$  roots. Hence  $r \equiv 0$  and  $g = hf_1$ . O.E.D.

The general statement is:

For U a sufficiently small neighborhood of the origin and  $f = (f_1, ..., f_n): U \rightarrow \mathbb{C}^n$  a holomorphic mapping, the conditions

1.  $f^{-1}(0) = \{0\},\$ 

2.  $\operatorname{codim} \{f_{i_1}(z) = \cdots = f_{i_k}(z) = 0\} = k,$ 

3.  $f_1, \ldots, f_n$  is a regular sequence,

are all equivalent.

Since we shall be discussing regular sequences in detail in the section on Koszul complexes and shall give another proof of local duality there, we shall let our discussion in the case n=2 suffice for the moment.

The second result in local analytic geometry is the *nullstellensatz* for the ideal  $\{f_1, \ldots, f_n\}$ :

There exists  $k_i > 0$  such that

$$z_i^{k_i} \in \{f_1,\ldots,f_n\}.$$

We will prove this in the next section on finite holomorphic mappings.

Now to the proof of local duality. The idea is to directly verify the statement for ideals  $\{z_1^{k_1}, \ldots, z_n^{k_n}\}$ , and then to use the transformation law to deduce the result for the ideal  $\{f_1, \ldots, f_n\} \supseteq \{z_1^{k_1}, \ldots, z_n^{k_n}\}$ .

Step One. In case  $f_i(z) = z_i^{k_i+1}$ , we take  $h(z) = z_1^{l_1} \cdots z_n^{l_n}$  and write the

## **ELEMENTARY PROPERTIES OF RESIDUES**

power series

$$g(z) = \sum g_{i_1\cdots i_n} z_1^{i_1}\cdots z_n^{i_n}.$$

Then, by iterating the usual Cauchy integral formula,

$$\operatorname{res}_{f}(g,h) = \sum_{i_{1}\cdots i_{n}} g_{i_{1}\cdots i_{n}} \left(\frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}}\right)^{n} \int_{|z_{i}|=\varepsilon} \frac{dz_{1}\wedge\cdots\wedge dz_{n}}{z_{1}^{k_{1}+1-l_{1}-i_{1}}\cdots z_{n}^{k_{n}+1-l_{n}-i_{n}}}$$
  
=  $g_{k_{1}-l_{1},\dots,k_{n}-l_{n}}$ .

Thus,  $\operatorname{res}_f(g,h) = 0$  for all h is equivalent to  $g_{i_1 \cdots i_n} = 0$  for  $i_1 \le k_1, \dots, i_n \le k_n$ , in which case  $g \in \{z_1^{k_1+1}, \dots, z_n^{k_n+1}\}$ . This proves the local duality theorem in this case.

Step Two. We will use the transformation law to prove the

**Lemma.** Let  $f'_1, f_1, \ldots, f_n \in \mathbb{O}$  and set  $f' = (f'_1, f_2, \ldots, f_n)$ ,  $f = (f_1, \ldots, f_n)$ . Assume that  $f^{-1}(0) = \{0\} = f'^{-1}\{0\}$  and that  $f'_1 \in \{f_1, f_2, \ldots, f_n\}$ ; i.e.,  $I(f') \subseteq I(f)$ . Then, if the residue pairing is nondegenerate for f', it is nondegenerate for f.

**Proof.** Let  $\pi: \emptyset / I(f) \to \emptyset / I(f)$  be the natural projection, and write

$$f_1' = \sum_i b_i f_i,$$

so that f' = Af, where

$$A = \begin{pmatrix} b_1 & b_2 & \cdots & b_n \\ 0 & 1 & \cdots & 0 \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ 0 & 0 & & 1 \end{pmatrix}.$$

If  $g = \sum_{i} c_i f_i$  is in the ideal I(f), then

$$b_1 g = c_1 \left( \sum_i b_i f_i \right) + \sum_{i \ge 2} (b_1 c_i - c_1 b_i) f_i$$

is in the ideal I(f'). Thus multiplication by  $b_1$  gives a map

$$\alpha: \mathfrak{O}/I(f) \to \mathfrak{O}/I(f')$$

going in the opposite direction to  $\pi$ . Since det  $A = b_1$ , the transformation law states exactly that the diagram

$$\begin{array}{c} \emptyset / I(f) \otimes \emptyset / I(f) \xrightarrow{\operatorname{res}_{f}} \mathbb{C} \\ \alpha \downarrow \qquad \uparrow \pi \qquad \parallel \\ \emptyset / I(f') \otimes \emptyset / I(f') \xrightarrow{\operatorname{res}_{f}} \mathbb{C} \end{array}$$

is commutative; i.e.,

$$\operatorname{res}_{f}(g,h) = \operatorname{res}_{f'}(b_1g,h)$$

for all  $g,h \in \mathbb{O}$ . If  $\operatorname{res}_{f}(g,h) = 0$  for all h, then by the assumed nondegeneracy of  $\operatorname{res}_{f'}$  it follows that  $b_1g \in I(f')$ . Thus

$$b_1 g = c_1 f'_1 + \sum_{i>2} c_i f_i$$
  
=  $c_1 b_1 f_1 + \sum_{i>2} (b_1 c_i - b_i c_1) f_i$ ,

so that

$$b_1 g = c_1 b_1 f_1$$
 in  $\emptyset / \{f_2, ..., f_n\}$ .

This implies that either

 $g = c_1 f_1 \qquad \text{in } \mathcal{O} / \{ f_2, \dots, f_n \}$ 

or

 $b_1$  is a zero-divisor in  $\mathcal{O} / \{f_2, \dots, f_n\}$ .

In the first case,  $g \in \{f_1, f_2, ..., f_n\}$  as desired. In the second case,  $b_1 f_1$  is a zero-divisor in  $\emptyset / \{f_2, ..., f_n\}$ , and hence so is  $f'_1 = b_1 f_1 + (b_2 f_2 + \cdots + b_n f_n)$ . But this contradicts the regular sequence property of  $\{f'_1, f_2, ..., f_n\}$ . Q.E.D.

Step Three. The theorem now follows easily. Given  $f = (f_1, ..., f_n)$ , we inductively choose a coordinate system so that

$$F_i = (z_1, \dots, z_i, f_{i+1}, \dots, f_n)$$

has an isolated zero at the origin. Appealing to the nullstellensatz, we may take  $k_i$  sufficiently large so that  $z_i^{k_i} \in I(F_{i-1})$ . Then  $\operatorname{res}_{F_a}$  is nondegenerate by step one, and by the lemma

$$\operatorname{res}_{F_n} \operatorname{nondegenerate} \Rightarrow \operatorname{res}_{F_{n-1}} \operatorname{nondegenerate} \\ \vdots \\ \Rightarrow \operatorname{res}_{F_1} \operatorname{nondegenerate} \\ \Rightarrow \operatorname{res}_{F_0} = \operatorname{res}_f \operatorname{nondegenerate}. \qquad Q.E.D.$$

# 2. APPLICATIONS OF RESIDUES

# **Intersection Numbers**

Recall that our discussion of the local structure of those analytic varieties defined by a single function—i.e., analytic hypersurfaces—was based on the one-variable Cauchy formula and subsequent residue theorem. It is similarly possible to use the *n*-variable residue theorem to derive the local

## APPLICATIONS OF RESIDUES

properties of analytic varieties of codimension *n* defined by *n* holomorphic functions in  $U \subset \mathbb{C}^N$ . We shall now carry this out in case the variety is zero-dimensional—i.e., N = n. By allowing dependence on parameters, it is possible to adapt the method to the more general situation just mentioned.

We begin by discussing intersection numbers, thereby complementing our previous definitions, which were either topological or used the theory of currents—cf. Section 4 of Chapter 0 and Section 2 of Chapter 3.

Consider an ideal  $I(f) = \{f_1, \dots, f_n\}$  of holomorphic functions  $f_i \in \emptyset(\overline{U})$ whose divisors  $D_i$  have the origin as set-theoretic intersection—i.e.,  $f^{-1}(0) = \{0\}$ , where  $f = (f_1, \dots, f_n)$ . As usual, we allow ourselves to shrink Uwhen necessary. Doing this, we may assume that  $f^{-1}(w)$  is a discrete set of points in U for  $||w|| < \varepsilon$ , since we will have  $|f(z)| \ge C > 0$  for  $z \in \partial U$ .

We write w = f(z), denote by  $K = dw_1/w_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge dw_n/w_n$  the Cauchy kernel, and set

$$\omega(f_1,\ldots,f_n)=f^*K=\frac{df_1}{f_1}\wedge\cdots\wedge\frac{df_n}{f_n}.$$

The local intersection number is defined by

 $(D_1,...,D_n)_{\{0\}} = \operatorname{Res}_{\{0\}}\omega(f_1,...,f_n).$ 

We shall give a list of its properties:

(a)  $(D_1,...,D_n)_{\{0\}}$  is an integer that depends only on the ideal I(f) and not the choice of generators  $f_i$ . In particular, it depends only on the divisors  $D_i$  and not on their defining functions.

**Proof.**  $(1/2\pi\sqrt{-1})^n \omega(f_1,\ldots,f_n)$  represents an integral cohomology class in  $H^n_{DR}(U-D)$ , and so the intersection number is an integer. If

$$f_i' = \sum_j a_{ij} f_j$$

where  $\Delta = \det(a_{ij}) \neq 0$ , then

$$\frac{df'_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge df'_n}{f'_1 \cdots f'_n} = \Delta \frac{df_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge df_n}{f'_1 \cdots f'_n} + g \frac{dz_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge dz_n}{f'_1 \cdots f'_n},$$

where g is in the ideal. By the transformation law

$$\operatorname{Res}_{\{0\}}\left(\frac{\Delta df_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge df_n}{f'_1 \cdots f'_n}\right) = \operatorname{Res}_{\{0\}}\left(\frac{df_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge df_n}{f_1 \cdots f_n}\right),$$

while

$$\operatorname{Res}_{\{0\}}\left(g\frac{dz_1\wedge\cdots\wedge dz_n}{f_1'\cdots f_n'}\right)=0,$$

since g is in the ideal.

(b) The intersection number is linear in each divisor  $D_{i}$ .

**Proof.** If  $D_1 = D'_1 + D''_1$  corresponds to the factorization  $f_1 = f'_1 f''_1$ , then clearly

(\*) 
$$\omega(f_1, f_2, \dots, f_n) = \omega(f'_1, f_2, \dots, f_n) + \omega(f''_1, f_2, \dots, f_n).$$

This is not yet enough to prove linearity, owing to the complicated nature of the path of integration  $\Gamma = \{|f_i| = \varepsilon_i\}$  in the definition of the residue. What is suggested is that we use the Dolbeault isomorphism to convert  $\Gamma$  into the sphere  $||z|| = \varepsilon$ .

Thus, we consider  $\omega(f'_1, f_2, ..., f_n)$  as defining a class in  $H^{n-1}(\underline{U}', \Omega^n)$ , where  $\underline{U}' = \{U'_1, U_2, ..., U_n\}$  is the corresponding covering of  $U^* = \overline{U} - \{0\}$ . Since  $\overline{U}_1 \subset U'_1$ , there is a restriction mapping  $\rho'$  leading to a commutative diagram

$$H^{n-1}(\underline{U}',\Omega^n) \xrightarrow{\rho'} H^{n-1}(\underline{U},\Omega^n)$$

$$\chi^{\eta} H^{n,n-1}_{\mathfrak{z}}(U^*)$$

where  $\eta$  and  $\eta'$  are Dolbeault maps. Setting  $\eta(f_1, \ldots, f_n) = \eta(\omega(f_1, \ldots, f_n))$  and so forth, it follows from (\*) that

$$\eta(f_1, f_2, \dots, f_n) = \eta(f_1', f_2, \dots, f_n) + \eta(f_1'', f_2, \dots, f_n)$$

in  $H_{\delta}^{n,n-1}(U^*)$ . (It is not the case that  $\eta = \eta' + \eta''$  as differential forms, since the Bochner-Martinelli kernel is nonlinear. What the commutativity of the diagram proves is that  $\eta = \eta' + \eta'' + \overline{\partial}\xi$ .) By the lemma on p. 651 above,

$$(D_1,\ldots,D_n)_{\{0\}} = \int_{\|z\|=\epsilon} \eta(f_1,f_2,\ldots,f_n),$$

from which the linearity of the intersection number follows.

(c) Suppose now that the divisors  $D_i = (f_i)$  meet at a finite number of points  $P_{\nu}$  interior to U. The total number of intersections of the  $D_i$  in U is defined by

$$(D_1,\ldots,D_n)_U = \sum_{\nu} (D_1,\ldots,D_n)_{P_{\nu}}.$$

We shall prove:

The total intersection number is invariant under continuous deformation of the  $D_i$ .

**Proof.** We assume that  $f_{t,i}(z) \in \mathcal{O}(\overline{U})$  is continuous in t and has divisor  $D_i(t)$  with  $f_{0,i} = f_i$  and  $D_i(0) = D_i$ . Since  $\sum_i |f_i(z,t)|^2 \ge C > 0$  for  $z \in \partial U$  and  $|t| < \epsilon$ , the divisors  $D_i(t)$  will meet at isolated points interior to U. The total intersection number

$$(D_1(t),\ldots,D_n(t))_U$$

#### APPLICATIONS OF RESIDUES

is on the one hand an integer and on the other hand, by the continuity principle, continuous in t. Consequently, it is constant. Q.E.D.

Given divisors  $D_i$  having the origin as isolated point of intersection, we may perturb them slightly to smooth divisors  $D'_i$  having a finite number of transverse intersections near the origin (Figure 1). Each of these transverse intersections has local intersection number +1, and  $(D_1, \ldots, D_n)_{\{0\}}$  is the total number of such intersections.

(d) We now assume that the  $D_i$  meet at the origin and that  $D_1$  is nonsingular. Set  $D'_i = D_1 \cap D_i$  for  $i \ge 2$ . Then we claim that

$$(D_1,\ldots,D_n)_{\{0\}} = (D'_2,\ldots,D'_n)_{\{0\}}$$

**Proof.** We may choose coordinates so that  $f_1(z) = z_1$ . Set  $z = (z_1, z')$  and  $f'_i(z') = f_i(0, z') = f_i|_{D_1}$ . Then if  $\Gamma = \{|f_1(z)| = \cdots = |f_n(z)| = \epsilon\}$  and  $\Gamma' = \{|f'_2(z')| = \cdots = |f'_n(z')| = \epsilon\}$ , we may iterate the Cauchy integral formula to obtain

$$(D_1,\ldots,D_n)_{\{0\}} = \left(\frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}}\right)^n \int_{\Gamma} \frac{dz_1}{z_1} \wedge \frac{df_2}{f_2} \wedge \cdots \wedge \frac{df_n}{f_n}$$
$$= \left(\frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}}\right)^{n-1} \int_{\Gamma'} \frac{df'_2}{f'_2} \wedge \cdots \wedge \frac{df'_n}{f'_n}$$
$$= (D'_2,\ldots,D'_n)_{\{0\}}.$$

Using this, we shall prove:

The Jacobian  $\partial(f_1, \dots, f_n) / \partial(z_1, \dots, z_n) \neq 0$  and the local intersection number  $(D_1, \dots, D_n)_{(0)} > 0$ .

**Proof.** The proof is by induction on n, with the case n = 1 being clear.

Choose a point  $z_0$  that is a smooth point on  $D_1$  and is very close to the origin. If we assume that  $df_1 \wedge df_2 \wedge \cdots \wedge df_n \equiv 0$  and set  $f'_i = f_i | D_1$ , then  $df'_2 \wedge \cdots \wedge df'_n \equiv 0$  near  $z_0$ . Indeed, we may choose local coordinates



Figure 1

 $(u_1, u_2, ..., u_n)$  around  $z_0$  such that  $f_1 = u_1^m$ , where m > 0. Then  $df_1 \wedge df_2 \wedge \cdots \wedge df_n \equiv 0 \Rightarrow u_1^{m-1} du_1 \wedge df_2 \wedge \cdots \wedge df_n \equiv 0 \Rightarrow df_2 \wedge \cdots \wedge df_n \equiv 0$  modulo  $du_1 \Rightarrow df'_2 \wedge \cdots \wedge df'_n \equiv 0$ . On the other hand, if we let  $f'_i(z_0) = w'_i$ , then the equations  $f'_i(z') = w'_i$  have  $z_0$  as an isolated solution on  $D_1$  near  $z_0$ . Setting  $D'_i = (f'_i - w'_i)$ , the local intersection number  $(D'_2, ..., D'_n)_{(z_0)} > 0$  by induction hypothesis. This is in contradiction to  $df'_2 \wedge \cdots \wedge df'_n \equiv 0$ .

Now, assuming that  $df_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge df_n \neq 0$ , we shall prove that  $(D_1, \ldots, D_n)_{\{0\}} > 0$ . The Dolbeault representative is

$$\eta(f_1,\ldots,f_n) = C_n \frac{\sum (-1)^{i-1} \bar{f}_i d\bar{f}_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge d\bar{f}_i \wedge \cdots \wedge d\bar{f}_n \wedge df_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge df_n}{\|f\|^{2n}}$$
$$= f^*(\beta),$$

where, according to the Bochner-Martinelli formula in Section 1 of Chapter 3,

$$\beta = C_n \frac{\sum (-1)^{i-1} \overline{w}_i \, d\overline{w}_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge d\overline{w}_i \wedge \cdots \wedge d\overline{w}_n \wedge dw_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge dw_n}{\|w\|^{2n}}$$

is a closed (n, n-1)-form in  $\mathbb{C}^n - \{0\}$  whose restriction to every sphere  $||w|| = \varepsilon$  is a (2n-1)-form with total integral one. On every sphere  $||z|| = \varepsilon$  the form  $f^*(\beta)$  is  $\ge 0$ , and it is strictly positive at a point  $z_0$  where  $(df_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge df_n)(z_0) \ne 0$ . For a sphere passing through such a point,

$$\int_{\|z\|=\|z_0\|} f^*\beta > 0$$

This proves the positivity of the local intersection number.

(e) In fact it proves more. If we consider  $f = (f_1, \dots, f_n)$  as a mapping

$$f\colon U^*\to\mathbb{C}^n-\{0\},$$

then we have essentially shown that

The local intersection number is the topological degree deg(f) of f.

**Proof.** The form  $\beta$  gives an integral generator of  $H_{DR}^{2n-1}(S^{2n-1}(\epsilon))$  for any sphere  $||w|| = \epsilon$ . By definition of the degree,

$$\deg(f) = \int_{\|z\| = \epsilon} f^*\beta$$
$$= \int_{\|z\| = \epsilon} \eta(f_1, \dots, f_n)$$
$$= (D_1, \dots, D_n)_{\{0\}}$$

by our basic integral formula.

# **Finite Holomorphic Mappings**

We now want to tie in the local intersection number with the properties of f viewed as a holomorphic mapping  $f: U \rightarrow \mathbb{C}^n$ . For this, the following standard terminology will be useful: On a complex manifold M a zero cycle is a formal finite sum

$$\Gamma = \sum_{\nu} m_{\nu} P_{\nu}$$

of points  $P_{\nu} \in M$  with multiplicities  $m_{\nu} \in \mathbb{Z}$ . We set

$$\underbrace{P + \cdots + P}_{k} = k \cdot P.$$

The zero cycle is *effective* in case all  $m_{\nu} \ge 0$ . The *degree* of a zero cycle is given by

$$\deg(\Gamma) = \sum_{\nu} m_{\nu}.$$

Suppose now that  $f: U \to \mathbb{C}^n$  is a holomorphic mapping with  $f^{-1}(0) = \{0\}$ . We define the *multiplicity of* f *at the origin* to be the topological degree d of  $f: U^* \to \mathbb{C}^n - \{0\}$ . We then say that *the equation* 

$$f(z)=0$$

has the origin as a solution of multiplicity d.

Now, according to the continuity property (c) of the local intersection numbers, for  $||w|| < \varepsilon$  the equation

$$f(z) = w$$

will have exactly d solutions  $z_{\nu}(w)$  close to the origin. Of course, some of the  $z_{\nu}(w)$  may be repeated. Using the zero-cycle notation, we write

$$f^{-1}(w) = \sum_{\nu} z_{\nu}(w).$$

Let  $W = \{||w|| < \epsilon\}$  and redefine  $U = f^{-1}(W)$ . Then we claim that the holomorphic mapping

$$f: U \to W$$

has the following properties: It is *surjective, open*, and *finite*. The first of these is by definition. The second means that open sets map onto open sets, which is clear, as is the third property. These finite mappings behave quite differently from, for example, blowing-down mappings such as

$$(u,v) \rightarrow (u,uv),$$

which are not open. In general, they share most of the properties of maps

in one variable, as we shall now prove. For this we need the following:

**Lemma.** For  $h(z) \in \mathcal{O}(U)$ , the trace

$$\sigma_h(w) = \sum_{\nu=1}^d h(z_\nu(w))$$

is a holomorphic function of  $w \in W$ .

**Proof.** We consider  $\sigma_h$  as a distribution operating on the compactly supported (n,n) forms  $A_c^{n,n}(W)$  by the rule

$$\sigma_h(\varphi) = \int_W \sigma_h(w)\varphi(w)$$
$$= \int_U h(z)(f^*\varphi)(z)$$

where  $\varphi \in A_c^{n,n}(W)$ . By the regularity theorem from Section 1 of Chapter 3 it will suffice to show that  $\overline{\partial}\sigma_h = 0$  in the sense of currents. Now, for  $\psi \in A_c^{n,n-1}(W)$ ,  $f^*\psi$  is compactly supported and

$$\begin{split} \bar{\partial}\sigma_h(\psi) &= \int_W \sigma_h(w) \bar{\partial}\psi(w) \\ &= \int_U h(z) \bar{\partial}(f^*\psi)(z) \\ &= -\int_U \bar{\partial}h(z) f^*\psi(z) \\ &= 0, \end{split}$$
Q.E.D.

since  $h \in \mathcal{O}(U)$ .

If we apply the lemma to the power sums  $\sum_{\nu} h(z_{\nu}(w))^k$ , then we deduce that any symmetric function—such as

$$h(z_1(w)) \cdot \cdots \cdot h(z_d(w))$$

—is holomorphic in w.

One application is a proof of the proper mapping theorem for  $f: U \to W$ , and hence for general finite surjective mappings: If  $V \subset U$  is an analytic variety defined by equations  $\{h_{\alpha}(z)=0\}$ , then  $f(V) \subset W$  is defined by  $\{H_{\alpha}(w)=0\}$ , where  $H_{\alpha}(w)=h_{\alpha}(z_1(w))\cdots h_{\alpha}(z_d(w))$ .

Note in particular that the discriminant, or branch locus,  $D \subset W$ , defined as the image f(R) of the ramification divisor

$$\left\{\frac{\partial(f_1,\ldots,f_n)}{\partial(z_1,\ldots,z_n)}(z)=0\right\},\,$$

is an analytic hypersurface. For  $w \in W - D$ ,  $h^{-1}(w) = \sum_{\nu} z_{\nu}(w)$ , where the  $z_{\nu}(w)$  are distinct. Choosing a path w(t) with w(0) = 0 and  $w(t) \in W - D$  for  $t \neq 0$ , we find the explicit good perturbation  $f_t(z) = f(z) - w(t)$  of f(z).
#### APPLICATIONS OF RESIDUES

As another application of the lemma, we suppose that  $h(z) \in \mathcal{O}(U)$  and consider the expression

$$H(z) = \prod_{\nu=1}^{d} (h(z) - h(z_{\nu}(f(z)))).$$

On the one hand,  $H(z)\equiv 0$ , since  $z=z_{\nu}(f(z))$  for some  $\nu$ . On the other hand, H is a polynomial of the form

$$h(z)^{d} + a_{1}(w)h(z)^{d-1} + \cdots + a_{d}(w) \qquad (w = f(z)),$$

whose coefficients are holomorphic functions of w = f(z). Now, via the mapping  $f: U \rightarrow W$  the local ring  $\mathcal{O}_w = \{\text{germs of holomorphic functions } h(w)$  defined in some neighborhood of  $w = 0\}$  injects into  $\mathcal{O}_z$ , and we have proved

The degree of the extension  $[\mathfrak{O}_z:\mathfrak{O}_w]=d$ ; i.e., every  $h\in\mathfrak{O}_z$  satisfies a polynomial equation of degree  $\leq d$  with coefficients in  $\mathfrak{f}^*\mathfrak{O}_w\subset\mathfrak{O}_z$ , and moreover d is the least such integer.

As a corollary we have the following special case of the nullstellensatz:

If  $h(z) \in \mathcal{O}_z$  vanishes at z = 0, then

$$h(z)^{a} \in \{f_{1}(z), \dots, f_{n}(z)\}.$$

**Proof.** As  $z \to 0$ , both f(z) and  $z_{\nu}(f(z)) \to 0$ . Consequently, the coefficients  $a_{\nu}(w)$  in the polynomial H vanish at w=0. This implies that  $h^{d} \equiv 0 \mod\{f_{1}, \ldots, f_{n}\}$ .

(f) Finally, we can give one more interpretation of the local intersection number  $(D_1, \ldots, D_n)_{\{0\}}$ , where  $D_i = (f_i)$ . Let  $\emptyset = \emptyset_z$  and  $I \subset \emptyset$  be the ideal  $\{f_1, \ldots, f_m\}$  defined by  $f^*(m_w)$  where  $m_w \subset \emptyset_w$  is the maximal ideal of functions h(w) with h(0) = 0. Then we have:

 $\emptyset$  /I is a finite-dimensional complex vector space, and

 $\dim_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathfrak{O}/I) = (D_1, \dots, D_n)_{\{0\}}.$ 

Summarizing: Let  $D_i = (f_i)$  be *n* divisors given in some small neighborhood *U* of the origin in  $\mathbb{C}^n$  with  $\bigcap_i D_i = \{0\}$ . Then the local intersection number has the following interpretations:

(1) Analytic: The formula

$$(D_1,\ldots,D_n)_{\{0\}} = \operatorname{Res}_{\{0\}}\left(\frac{df_1}{f_1}\wedge\cdots\wedge\frac{df_n}{f_n}\right)$$

was taken as our definition.

RESIDUES

(2) Topological: Setting 
$$f = (f_1, \dots, f_n): U^* \to \mathbb{C}^n - \{0\},$$
  
 $(D_1, \dots, D_n)_{\{0\}} = \text{degree}(f).$ 

Equivalently,  $f: U \to W$  is a finite open surjective holomorphic mapping for some neighborhood W of the origin in  $\mathbb{C}^n$ . Since f is orientation preserving,  $(D_1, \ldots, D_n)_{(0)}$  is the sheet number of f.

(3) Algebraic: If  $\mathbb{O}$  is the local ring at the origin and  $I \subset \mathbb{O}$  the ideal generated by the  $f_i$ , then

$$(D_1,\ldots,D_n)_{\{0\}} = \dim_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathfrak{O}/I).$$

In general, if  $D_i$  are divisors on a complex manifold M meeting at a finite number of isolated points  $P_{\nu}$ , we define the effective zero cycle

$$D_1 \cdot \cdot \cdot \cdot D_n = \sum_{\nu} m_{\nu} P_{\nu},$$

where

$$m_{\nu} = (D_1, \ldots, D_n)_{p_{\nu}}$$

The degree

$$\deg(D_1 \cdots D_n) = \sum_{\nu} m_{\nu}$$

is the total intersection number of the  $D_i$ .

# **Applications to Plane Projective Geometry**

We shall apply the residue theorem to the simplest global case  $M = \mathbb{P}^n$ , with special attention to the case n = 2. Suppose then that  $D_1, \ldots, D_n$  are hypersurfaces of respective degrees  $d_1, \ldots, d_n$  and meeting in isolated points  $P_{\nu}$ . According to the discussion in the preceding section, we may write the intersection as a zero cycle

$$D_1 \cdot \cdots \cdot D_n = \sum_{\nu} m_{\nu} P_{\nu},$$

where the local intersection numbers  $m_{\nu} = (D_1, \dots, D_n)_{P_{\nu}}$  are given by a residue, and the global *Bezout theorem* 

$$\deg(D_1 \cdot \cdots \cdot D_n) = \sum_{\nu} m_{\nu} = d_1 \cdots d_n$$

is valid. In a suitable Euclidean coordinate system  $(x_1, \ldots, x_n)$ , we may assume that all  $P_{\nu}$  lie in  $\mathbb{C}^n \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  and that  $D_i$  is the divisor of a polynomial  $f_i(x_1, \ldots, x_n)$  of degree  $d_i$ . The most general meromorphic *n*-form on  $\mathbb{P}^n$  with polar divisor  $D = D_1 + \cdots + D_n$  has in  $\mathbb{C}^n$  an expression

$$\omega = \frac{g(x)dx_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge dx_n}{f_1(x) \cdots f_n(x)}$$

670

## APPLICATIONS OF RESIDUES

where g(x) is a polynomial. Under a typical change of coordinates in  $\mathbb{P}^n$ 

$$x_1 = \frac{1}{x_1'}, \quad x_2 = \frac{x_2'}{x_1'}, \quad \dots, \quad x_n = \frac{x_n'}{x_1'},$$

we have

$$dx_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge dx_n = -\frac{1}{(x'_1)^{n+1}} dx'_1 \wedge dx'_2 \wedge \cdots \wedge dx'_n,$$
  
$$f_i(x_1, \dots, x_n) = \frac{1}{(x'_1)^{d_i}} f'_i(x'_1, x'_2, \dots, x'_n).$$

It follows that  $\omega$  does not have the hyperplane at infinity as a component of its polar divisor exactly when the degree restriction

 $\deg(g) \leq (d_1 + \cdots + d_n) - (n+1)$ 

is satisfied. The global residue theorem then gives

(\*) 
$$\sum_{\nu} \operatorname{Res}_{P_{\nu}}\left\{\frac{g(x)dx_1\wedge\cdots\wedge dx_n}{f_1(x)\cdots f_n(x)}\right\} = 0.$$

In the case where the  $D_i$  meet transversely at  $d_1 \cdots d_n$  distinct points, (\*) reduces to the *Jacobi relation* 

$$\sum_{\nu} \frac{g(P_{\nu})}{(\partial(f_1,\ldots,f_n)/\partial(x_1,\ldots,x_n))(P_{\nu})} = 0, \qquad \deg(g) \leq \sum d_i - (n+1)$$

proved by him in 1834. For n=1 we obtain the Lagrange interpolation formula

$$\sum_{\nu} \frac{g(P_{\nu})}{f'(P_{\nu})} = 0, \qquad \deg(g) \leq \deg(f) - 2;$$

it was in this context that Jacobi was led to his formula.

In the case n=2 the Jacobi relation immediately implies the

**Cayley-Bacharach Theorem.** If C and D are curves in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  of respective degrees m and n and meeting at mn distinct points, then any curve E of degree m+n-3 that passes through all but one point of  $C \cap D$  necessarily passes through that remaining point also.

It is clear that the stronger relation (\*) gives a more general statement than the Cayley-Bacharach theorem when C and D may not have transverse intersections. Rather than attempt to formalize this, we shall usually go ahead and use the Cayley-Bacharach theorem in degenerate cases where the proof will be an immediate consequence of (\*).

To illustrate, we give an example of a degenerate case:

Suppose that the curves C and D above have intersection

$$C\cdot D = \sum_{\nu} m_{\nu} P_{\nu},$$

where all the points  $P_{\nu}$  are smooth points of C. If E is a curve of degree m+n-3 such that for some  $\nu_0$ ,

$$(C \cdot E)_{P_{\nu}} \ge m_{\nu}, \quad \nu \neq \nu_{0}, \\ (C \cdot E)_{P_{\nu_{0}}} \ge m_{\nu_{0}} - 1,$$

then

$$(C \cdot E)_{P_{\nu_0}} \geq m_{\nu_0}.$$

**Proof.** By hypothesis, we may choose local holomorphic coordinates (z, w) around  $P_{\nu_0}$  and defining functions f(z, w), g(z, w) for C, D, respectively, such that

$$\begin{cases} f(z,w) = z, \\ g(0,w) = w^{m_{p_0}} + \cdots. \end{cases}$$

The defining function h(z, w) for E will then satisfy

 $h(0,w) = \alpha w^{m_{\nu_0}-1} + \cdots$ 

and

$$(E,C)_{P_{\nu_0}} \ge m_{\nu_0} \Leftrightarrow \alpha = 0.$$

Consequently, if we can show that

$$\operatorname{Res}_{\{0\}}\left(\frac{b(z,w)dz\wedge dw}{f(z,w)g(z,w)}\right)=0 \Leftrightarrow \alpha=0,$$

our assertion will follow from (\*). By iterating the integral in the definition of the residue,

$$\operatorname{Res}_{\{0\}}\left(\frac{h(z,w)dz \wedge dw}{f(z,w)g(z,w)}\right) = \left(\frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}}\right)^2 \int_{|g(z,w)|=\varepsilon} \left(\int_{|z|=\varepsilon} \frac{h(z,w)dz}{g(z,w)z}\right) dw$$
$$= \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{|w|=\varepsilon} \frac{h(0,w)dw}{g(0,w)}$$
$$= \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}} \int_{|w|=\varepsilon} (\alpha + \cdots) \frac{dw}{w}$$
$$= \alpha. \qquad Q.E.D.$$

#### APPLICATIONS OF RESIDUES

The first nontrivial case is when m = n = 3; then we obtain the classical statement:

Suppose that C and D are cubic curves meeting in nine points that are not necessarily distinct but that are simple points of C. Then any cubic E passing through eight of these points must contain the remaining one also.

This fact was known in 1748 to Euler, who remarked that as a consequence polynomial functions in two or more variables would necessarily be much more complicated than in one variable, since then it is not generally the case that a set of mn points in plane is the common zero locus of a pair of polynomials.

As another application, we can prove

**Pascal's Theorem.** The pairs of opposite sides of a hexagon inscribed in a smooth conic Q meet in three collinear points.

**Proof.** Suppose that  $L_1L_2L_3L_4L_5L_6$  is the inscribed hexagon. Take  $C = L_1 + L_3 + L_5$ ,  $D = L_2 + L_4 + L_6$ , and  $E = Q + \overline{P_{12}P_{34}}$ , where  $P_{ij} = L_i \cap L_j$ . Then E passes through the remaining point  $P_{56}$  of  $C \cap D$ . Q.E.D.

There is also a

**Converse to Pascal's Theorem.** If  $H = L_1L_2L_3L_4L_5L_6$  is a hexagon such that the opposite sides meet in three collinear points, then the vertices of H are on a conic.

**Proof.** Set  $P_{ij} = L_i \cap L_j$  and let L be the line through  $P_{14}$ ,  $P_{25}$ , and  $P_{36}$ . Then if Q is a conic passing through the five vertices  $P_{12}$ ,  $P_{23}$ ,  $P_{34}$ ,  $P_{45}$ ,  $P_{56}$  of H, we may take  $C = L_1 + L_3 + L_5$ ,  $D = L_2 + L_4 + L_6$ , and E = Q + L to conclude that Q passes through  $P_{61}$ . Q.E.D.

Along similar lines but at a deeper level we shall prove a converse to the Cayley-Bacharach theorem. Suppose that

$$\Gamma = P_1 + \cdots + P_{n^2}$$

is a zero-cycle consisting of  $n^2$  distinct points. We say that  $\Gamma$  satisfies the Cayley-Bacharach property if every curve E of degree 2n-3 that passes through all but one point of  $\Gamma$  necessarily contains  $\Gamma$ . Since the dimension of the linear system of curves of degree 2n-3 is

$$n(2n-3)=2n^2-3n,$$

there are plenty of such "test curves" E. The result is the following.

**Proposition.** Suppose that  $\Gamma = P_1 + \cdots + P_{n^2}$  satisfies the Cayley-Bacharach property. Then  $\Gamma$  lies on a pencil of curves of degree n.

**Proof.** We consider the Veronese embedding

$$i_n: \mathbb{P}^2 \hookrightarrow \mathbb{P}^N, \qquad N = \frac{n(n+3)}{2},$$

given by the complete linear system of curves of degree n—i.e., by  $H^0(\mathbb{P}^2, \mathfrak{O}(nH))$ . Since the hyperplane sections of  $i_n(\mathbb{P}^2)$  are just the curves of degree n, we must show that:

(\*\*) The points 
$$i_n(P_n)$$
 lie on a  $\mathbb{P}^{N-2}$  in  $\mathbb{P}^N$ .

This in turn will be the case if any N of the points  $i_n(P_{\nu})$  are linearly dependent in  $\mathbb{P}^N$ .

Suppose we select N of the points  $P_{\nu}$ , say  $P_1, \ldots, P_{n(n+3)/2}$  for simplicity of notation, and let  $A \subset \mathbb{P}^N$  be any hyperplane containing N-1 of them, say  $P_2, \ldots, P_{n(n+3)/2}$ . Since

$$n^2 = \frac{n(n+3)}{2} + \frac{n(n-3)}{2}$$

and dim  $H^0(\mathbb{P}^2, \mathfrak{O}((n-3)H)) = n(n-3)/2+1$ , we may find a curve *B* of degree n-3 passing through  $P_{(n(n+3)/2)+1}, \ldots, P_{n^2}$ . Then A + B is a curve of degree 2n-3 passing through  $P_2, \ldots, P_{n^2}$ , and consequently A + B contains  $P_1$ . Now in general no n(n-3)/2+1 of the points  $P_{\nu}$  will lie on a curve of degree n-3. In this case  $P_1$  lies on *A*, and we have proved:

Given N of the points  $P_{\nu}$ , any hyperplane containing N-1 of  $i_n(P_{\nu})$  contains the Nth point also.

This clearly implies (\*\*).

In the exceptional case we label our points  $P_1, \ldots, P_{n(n+3)/2}$  so that the curve B of degree n-3 passes through exactly

$$P_k,\ldots,P_{n^2}, \qquad k \leq \frac{n(n+3)}{2}.$$

Given any curve  $A_i$  of degree *n* passing through  $P_1, \ldots, \hat{P}_i, \ldots, P_k, A_i + B$ will contain  $\Gamma$  and so  $P_i$  lies on  $A_i$ . Consequently, the points  $i_n(P_1), \ldots, i_n(P_k)$ are linearly dependent in  $\mathbb{P}^N$ .

This again implies (\*\*).

Q.E.D.

We have now illustrated the application of the residue theorem to points arising as intersections of plane algebraic curves having no multiple components. Multiple components arise naturally when we wish to know not only about the position in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  of the points of intersection, but also about higher-order infinitesimal behavior.

For example, let  $L \subset \mathbb{P}^2$  be a line. If we mark points  $P_1, \ldots, P_n$  on L, then it is trivially possible to find an algebraic curve C of degree n passing

674

through the  $P_{\nu}$ —just take C to be a union of lines. It is equally easy to prescribe the tangent lines  $T_{\nu}$  that C is to have at  $P_{\nu}$ . However, if we assign second-order elements of arc  $C_{\nu}$  passing through  $P_{\nu}$  and with tangent  $T_{\nu}$ , then it is not always possible to find an algebraic curve C having the prescribed second-order behavior  $C_{\nu}$  around  $P_{\nu}$ . There is one condition here, the *Reiss relation*, which we proceed to derive.

Suppose that C has affine equation f(x,y)=0, that L is the line  $\{x=0\}$ , and that the n points of intersection of C with L are distinct finite points on the y-axis. We shall prove the

**Reiss Relation.** With the notations  $f_y = (\partial f / \partial y)(x, y)$ , etc.

$$\sum \frac{\left(f_{xx}f_{y}^{2}-2f_{xy}f_{x}f_{y}+f_{yy}f_{x}^{2}\right)}{f_{y}^{3}}=0$$

the terms in the sum being evaluated at the points  $L \cdot C$ .

**Proof.** In a general vein, the *m*th-order behavior of C near the points of intersection  $C \cap L$  will be reflected in the residues of

$$\omega = \frac{p(x,y)\,dx \wedge dy}{xf(x,y)^m}\,.$$

If f(x,y) has degree *n*, then  $\omega$  will not have the line at infinity as a component of its polar divisor provided that  $\deg(p) \leq mn-2$ . In case m=2, the restriction  $\deg(p) \leq 2n-2$  suggests taking *p* to be of the form  $p(x,y) = \alpha f_{xx} f + \beta f_{xy} f + \gamma f_{yy} f + \delta f_x^2 + \epsilon f_x f_y + \kappa f_y^2$ . To see what *p* to choose, we assume that the origin is one of the points of intersection and will prove the

Lemma.

$$\operatorname{Res}_{\{0\}}\left(\frac{p(x,y)\,dx\,\wedge\,dy}{xf(x,y)^2}\right) = \frac{P_y}{f_y^2} - \frac{pf_{yy}}{f_y^3}$$

**Proof of Lemma.** This is an application of the transformation formula from Section 2. We may assume that f(x,y) has a Taylor series

$$f(x,y) = ax + by + \frac{cx^2}{2} + dxy + \frac{ey^2}{2} + \cdots, \qquad b \neq 0.$$

Consider the ideals

$$I = \{x, y^2\}, \qquad I' = \{x, f(x, y)^2\}.$$

For a suitable function g(x,y) holomorphic in a neighborhood of the origin,

$$f(x,y)^2 = g(x,y)x + (b^2 + bey + \cdots)y^2.$$

O.E.D. for Lemma.

Consequently,  $I' \subset I$  with transformation matrix

$$A = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & g(x,y) \\ 0 & b^2 + bey + \cdots \end{pmatrix}.$$

Note that the determinant  $\Delta = b^2 + bey + \cdots$  is nonzero at the origin. For h(x,y) holomorphic, the transformation law gives

$$\operatorname{Res}_{\{0\}}\left(\frac{h(x,y)\,dx\wedge dy}{xy^2}\right) = \operatorname{Res}_{\{0\}}\left(\frac{\Delta(x,y)h(x,y)\,dx\wedge dy}{xf(x,y)^2}\right)$$

By the Cauchy formula the left-hand side is  $h_y(0,0)$ . Taking  $h = p/\Delta$ , we obtain

$$\operatorname{Res}_{\{0\}}\left(\frac{p(x,y)\,dx\,\wedge\,dy}{xf(x,y)^2}\right) = \frac{p_y(0)}{f_y(0)^2} - \frac{p(0)f_{yy}(0)}{f_y(0)^3},$$

since  $f_y(0) = b$  and  $f_{yy}(0) = e$ .

On the basis of the lemma and elementary fiddling around, if we take

$$p = f_x^2 - f f_{xx},$$

then

$$\operatorname{Res}_{\{0\}}\left(\frac{p(x,y)\,dx\,\wedge\,dy}{xf(x,y)^2}\right) = -\frac{\left(f_{xx}f_y^2 - 2f_{xy}f_xf_y + f_{yy}f_x^2\right)}{f_y^3}$$

Applying the residue theorem in the form (\*) gives the Reiss relation. Q.E.D.

The expression in the Reiss relation has an interpretation encountered in the differential geometry of plane curves—in the calculus sense. Namely, suppose that (x,y(x)) is a parametric representation of C near the origin. Differentiating  $f(x,y(x)) \equiv 0$  at the origin gives the equations

$$\begin{cases} f_x + f_y y' = 0, \\ f_{xx} + 2f_{xy} y' + f_{yy} y'^2 + f_y y'' = 0, \end{cases}$$

and eliminating y' yields

$$y'' = -\frac{\left(f_{xx}f_{y}^{2} - 2f_{xy}f_{x}f_{y} + f_{yy}f_{x}^{2}\right)}{f_{y}^{3}}.$$

On the other hand, it is elementary calculus that

$$y''(0)=\frac{\kappa}{\sin^3\theta},$$

676

where  $\kappa$  is the curvature of C at the origin and  $\theta$  is the angle that the tangent to C makes with the y-axis. Consequently, the Reiss relation may be expressed in the very pretty metric form

$$\sum_{\nu} \frac{\kappa_{\nu}}{\sin^3 \theta_{\nu}} = 0,$$

where  $\kappa_{\nu}$  is the curvature of C at  $P_{\nu}$  and  $\theta_{\nu}$  is the angle that the tangent  $T_{\nu}$  makes with the line L.

We shall now show that the Reiss relation is sufficient. The polynomials f(x,y) of degree *n* form a vector space of dimmension (n+1)(n+2)/2. Those of the form  $g(x,y)x^3 (\deg(g) = n-3)$  form a vector space of dimension (n-2)(n-1)/2. The quotient space V has dimension

$$\frac{n^2+3n+2}{2}-\frac{n^2-3n+2}{2}=3n.$$

Finding a curve C of degree n and with prescribed second-order behavior at points  $P_{\nu}$  on the line  $\{x=0\}$  is equivalent to finding a suitable point in the projective space  $\mathbb{P}(V) \cong \mathbb{P}^{3n-1}$ . Each second-order arc element imposes three linear conditions, and so there are 3n conditions in all. It follows that the Reiss relation is both necessary and sufficient.

Finally, we wish to point out that the residue theorem from Section 1 applies to configurations of points on general algebraic surfaces, not just  $\mathbb{P}^2$ . More precisely, suppose that L, L' are holomorphic line bundles over a surface S and  $C \in |L|, C' \in |L'|$  are curves meeting transversely at  $d = L \cdot L'$  points. Then we have the

**Proposition.** Any curve  $D \in |K+L+L'|$  that passes through all but one point of  $C \cdot C'$  necessarily contains that remaining point.

**Proof.** If  $\sigma \in H^0(S, \mathcal{O}(L))$  and  $\sigma' \in H^0(S, \mathcal{O}(L'))$  define C and C', and if  $\psi \in H^0(S, \mathcal{O}(K+L+L')) = H^0(S, \Omega^2(L+L'))$ , then

$$\omega = \frac{\psi}{\sigma \cdot \sigma'}$$

is a meromorphic 2-form on S with polar curve C+C' to which the general residue theorem

$$\sum_{P_{\nu} \in C \cap C'} \operatorname{Res}_{P_{\nu}}(\omega) = 0$$

clearly implies the result.

An extension to general vector bundles will be given in Section 4 at the end of this chapter.

Q.E.D.

# 3. RUDIMENTS OF COMMUTATIVE AND HOMOLOGICAL ALGEBRA WITH APPLICATIONS

# **Commutative Algebra**

As the reader is no doubt aware, laying the proper algebraic foundations for the subject of algebraic geometry is an all-consuming task. On the other hand, just as sheaf cohomology greatly facilitates the study of divisors on a variety—a case where the local theory is relatively simple—the introduction of some algebraic machinery will clarify some of the preceding discussion concerning the local properties of a set of analytic equations  $f_1(z_1,...,z_n) = \cdots = f_n(z_1,...,z_n) = 0$  having the origin as isolated common zero. This will be especially true of the transformation law and local duality theorem associated to our analytically defined residues; these two results will eventually achieve a very symmetric form.

We use the notation

$$\mathbb{O} = \lim_{\{0\} \in U} \mathbb{O}(U)$$

for the germs of analytic functions defined in some neighborhood U of the origin in  $\mathbb{C}^n$ . Clearly,  $\emptyset = \mathbb{C}\{z_1, \ldots, z_n\}$  is the ring of convergent power series. When involved in inductive arguments we shall write  $\emptyset_n$  for  $\emptyset$ . Recall that a *local ring* is a ring having a unique maximal ideal.  $\emptyset$  is such a local ring with maximal ideal  $m = \{z_1, \ldots, z_n\}$  the ideal of functions  $f \in \emptyset$  with f(0) = 0. The units are just  $\emptyset^* = \emptyset - m$ .

In Section 1 of Chapter 0 we proved that, given  $f \neq 0$  in  $\mathfrak{O}_n$ , there is a linear coordinate system  $(z_1, z_2, \dots, z_n) = (z', z_n)$  and unique Weierstrass polynomial

$$w(z) = z_n^d + a_1(z')z_n^{d-1} + \cdots + a_d(z') \in \mathcal{O}_{n-1}[z_n],$$

where  $a_i(z') \in \mathcal{O}_{n-1}$  are nonunits such that

$$f(z) = u(z)w(z)$$

with  $u \in \emptyset^*$ . In addition to the Weierstrass preparation theorem, we also proved the division theorem: For  $g \in \emptyset_n$ ,

$$g = hf + r,$$

where  $r \in \mathcal{O}_{n-1}[z_n]$  has degree less than that of w. These two results provide the basic tools for studying the local ring  $\mathcal{O}$ —especially the ideals in  $\mathcal{O}$ .

The method is frequently by induction on *n*. For example, the inductive hypothesis and Gauss lemma imply that  $\mathcal{O}_{n-1}[z_n]$  is a unique factorization domain, and using the preparation theorem we deduced that

 $\mathfrak{O}_n$  is a unique factorization domain.

Similarly, we shall prove:

 $\mathfrak{O}_n$  is a Noetherian ring,

**Proof.** We must show that any ideal  $I \subset \emptyset$  has a finite number of generators. Let  $0 \neq f \in I$ . We may assume that  $f \in \emptyset_{n-1}[z_n]$  is a Weierstrass polynomial. Set  $I' = I \cap \emptyset_{n-1}[z_n]$ . By induction hypothesis  $\emptyset_{n-1}$  is Noetherian, and then the Hilbert basis theorem implies that I' has a finite set  $f_1, \ldots, f_k \in \emptyset_{n-1}[z_n]$  of  $\emptyset_{n-1}$  generators. We claim that

$$I = \{f, f_1, \dots, f_k\}.$$

To see this, let  $g \in I$  and apply the division theorem to obtain

$$g = hf + r$$

Then  $r \in I \cap \mathcal{O}_{n-1}[z_n] = I'$  and may be expressed in terms of  $f_1, \dots, f_k$ . Q.E.D.

Our discussion of commutative algebra will center around  $\mathcal{O}$ -modules, usually denoted by  $M, N, R, \ldots$  and which we always assume to be finitely generated. Choosing generators  $m_1, \ldots, m_k$  for an  $\mathcal{O}$ -module M, there is an exact sequence

$$0 \to R \to \mathcal{O}^{(k)} \xrightarrow{\pi} M \to 0$$

of  $\emptyset$ -modules, where

$$\mathbb{O}^{(k)} = \underbrace{\mathbb{O} \oplus \cdots \oplus \mathbb{O}}_{k}$$

is the free  $\emptyset$ -module of rank k,

$$\pi(g_1,\ldots,g_k)=g_1m_1+\cdots+g_km_k,$$

and

$$R = \{(g_1, \dots, g_k) : g_1 m_1 + \dots + g_k m_k = 0\}$$

is the module of relations among the  $m_i$ 's. We claim that R is again finitely generated. The proof is by induction on k, with the case k = 1 being that of an ideal in  $\mathcal{O}$  just discussed. Setting  $R' = R \cap \mathcal{O}^{(k-1)}$ , in the exact sequence

$$0 \to R' \to R \to R/R' \to 0$$

both R' and  $R/R' \subset \emptyset$  are finitely generated, and hence so is R.

As examples of  $\emptyset$ -modules, in addition to the free  $\emptyset$ -modules mentioned above, the most important ones are

$$\begin{cases} I = \{f_1, \dots, f_k\} & \text{an ideal in } \emptyset, \\ M = \emptyset / \{f_1, \dots, f_k\}. \end{cases}$$

Very roughly speaking, the second of these is the local ring at the origin of

0.E.D.

the variety  $f_1(z) = \cdots = f_k(z) = 0$ . We shall say more about this later. Given an ideal  $\{f_1, \ldots, f_k\}$ , where the  $f_i \in \mathcal{O}_{n-1}[z_n]$  are Weierstrass polynomials, it is natural to consider  $I' = I \cap \mathcal{O}_{n-1}[z_n]$  as a quotient-module of  $\mathcal{O}_{n-1}^{(k)}$  over  $\mathcal{O}_{n-1}$ . Consequently, even though ideals in  $\mathcal{O}_n$  may be our primary interest, more general modules arise naturally in inductive arguments.

 $\emptyset$ -modules admit the operations of linear algebra, such as

 $M \oplus N$ ,  $M \otimes_{\mathbb{Q}} N$ ,  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{Q}}(M, N)$ .

Given an exact sequence of  $\mathfrak{O}$ -modules

$$0 \to P \to Q \to R \to 0,$$

the resulting sequences

$$\begin{cases} P \otimes_{\mathfrak{G}} M \to Q \otimes_{\mathfrak{G}} M \to R \otimes_{\mathfrak{G}} M \to 0, \\ 0 \to \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathfrak{G}}(M, P) \to \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathfrak{G}}(M, Q) \to \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathfrak{G}}(M, R), \end{cases}$$

are exact. We express this by saying that  $\otimes$  is right-exact and Hom is *left-exact*. Much of our discussion will be centered around the kernel of  $P \otimes_{\mathbb{Q}} M \rightarrow Q \otimes_{\mathbb{Q}} M$  and cokernel of  $\text{Hom}_{\mathbb{Q}}(M, Q) \rightarrow \text{Hom}_{\mathbb{Q}}(M, R)$ .

Associated to an  $\mathbb{O}$ -module M is its fiber  $M_0 = M/mM$ —the motivation for this terminology will emerge when we discuss coherent sheaves. This is a module over  $\mathbb{O}/m = \mathbb{C}$  and is therefore a finite-dimensional vector space. Our main technical tool is the

## Nakayama Lemma. If M = mM, then M = (0).

**Proof.** We define the ideal  $I = \{f \in \emptyset : f \cdot M = 0\}$  and shall prove that  $I = \emptyset$ . Suppose  $m_1, \dots, m_k$  generate M and write

$$m_i = \sum_j a_{ij} m_j$$

or equivalently

$$\sum_{j} (\delta_{ij} - a_{ij}) m_j = 0,$$

where  $a_{ij} \in m$ . By Cramer's rule this implies

$$\Delta \cdot m_i = 0,$$

where

$$\Delta = \det(\delta_{ii} - a_{ii}) \in 1 + m$$

Thus  $\Delta$  is a unit, and so  $I = \emptyset$ .

The Nakayama lemma is most useful in the following form:

 $m_1, \ldots, m_k$  generate  $M \Leftrightarrow they$  generate  $M_0$ .

**Proof.** The implication  $\Rightarrow$  is obvious. Conversely, assume that  $m_1, \ldots, m_k$  generate  $M_0$  and let  $S \subset M$  be the submodule of M that they generate. To show that S = M we set Q = M/S and consider the exact sequence

$$0 \to S \to M \xrightarrow{\pi} Q \to 0.$$

If  $m \in M$ , then  $m - s \in mM$  for some  $s \in S$ . Consequently,  $\pi(m) = \pi(m-s) \in mQ$  and Q = mQ. Then Q = (0) as desired. Q.E.D.

We note one final version:

If  $\varphi: M \rightarrow N$  is a homomorphism of  $\mathfrak{G}$ -modules such that  $\varphi_0: M_0 \rightarrow N_0$  is surjective, then  $\varphi$  is surjective.

Now we come to a main standard definition. An  $\emptyset$ -module M is projective if the following diagram holds:



This diagram is to be interpreted as follows: K and L are given  $\mathfrak{O}$ -modules, and  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  are given  $\mathfrak{O}$ -module homomorphisms with  $\alpha$  being surjective. Then there exists  $\gamma$  such that the diagram is commutative. Briefly, *the solid* arrows are given and the dotted arrows can be filled in. This notation will be consistently used.

**Lemma.** M is projective  $\Leftrightarrow$  it is free.

**Proof.** Assume M is free—we may as well take  $M = \emptyset$ —and let  $l_i \in L$  be generators and  $k_i \in K$  with  $\alpha(k_i) = l_i$ . If  $\beta(1) = \sum_i f_i l_i$ , then we may set  $\gamma(1) = \sum_i f_i k_i$  to fill in the dotted arrow.

Conversely, assume M is projective. Taking M = L and K to be free, we have

$$\overset{(k)}{\overset{\alpha}{\underset{\kappa}{\longrightarrow}}} M \to 0$$

We may assume that k is the minimal number of generators of M, or equivalently that the map  $\mathbb{C}^k \xrightarrow{\alpha_0} M_0$  on fibers is an isomorphism. Then  $\gamma \circ \alpha$  is surjective and  $\gamma$  is surjective on the fibers. By Nakayama's lemma (third form)  $\gamma$  is surjective and  $\alpha$  is an isomorphism. Q.E.D. Note that the definition of projective may be rephrased as follows:

$$K \to L \to 0$$

$$\bigcup$$

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{C}}(M, K) \to \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{C}}(M, L) \to 0.$$

On the other hand, since projective modules are free, for M projective we have

$$0 \to P \to Q$$

$$\bigcup$$

$$0 \to M \otimes_{e} P \to M \otimes_{e} Q$$

Consequently, both the functors  $\text{Hom}_{\mathfrak{C}}(M, \cdot)$  and  $M \otimes_{\mathfrak{C}} \cdot$  are exact for M projective. We shall explore this systematically in the next discussion.

# Homological Algebra

We begin by remembering a series of definitions, most of which are probably familiar from algebraic topology.

(a) A complex is given by either

$$(K_{.}) \qquad \rightarrow K_{n} \xrightarrow{\partial} K_{n-1} \xrightarrow{\alpha} \dots, \qquad \partial^{2} = 0,$$

or

$$(K') \qquad \rightarrow K^n \stackrel{\delta}{\rightarrow} K^{n+1} \stackrel{\delta}{\rightarrow} \dots, \qquad \delta^2 = 0.$$

Here the K's will always be finitely generated  $\emptyset$ -modules and maps  $\emptyset$ -module homomorphisms, although most of the present discussion goes over to modules over general rings. Taking cycles/boundaries gives respectively  $H_*(K) = \bigoplus H_n(K)$  (homology) and  $H^*(K) = \bigoplus H^n(K)$  (cohomology). We shall give the remaining discussion in homology, leaving the dual considerations to the reader.

(b) A mapping or homomorphism of complexes  $\varphi: K \rightarrow L$  is given by a commutative diagram

It induces a map  $\varphi_*: H_*(K) \to H_*(L)$  on homology. When necessary we

682

shall write  $\varphi_n: K_n \to L_n$  and  $\partial_K, \partial_L$  for the boundary maps. The set Hom(K, L) of homomorphisms of complexes is a group with  $(\varphi + \psi)_* = \varphi_* + \psi_*$ .

(c) A homomorphism of complexes  $\varphi: K \to L$  is homotopic to zero, denoted  $\varphi \sim 0$ , if there is a chain homotopy

$$\varphi = \partial_L \alpha_n + \alpha_{n-1} \partial_K$$

as indicated by the diagram



In this case  $\varphi_* = 0$ . Two maps  $\varphi$  and  $\psi$  are homotopic if  $\varphi - \psi \sim 0$ ; then  $\varphi_* = \psi_*$ .

(d) Most importantly, an exact sequence of complexes

$$0 \to K_{,} \to L_{,} \to M_{,} \to 0$$

is defined in the obvious way. It gives rise to a long exact homology sequence

$$\cdots \to H_n(K_{\cdot}) \to H_n(L_{\cdot}) \to H_n(M_{\cdot}) \xrightarrow{\partial_*} H_{n-1}(K_{\cdot}) \to \cdots$$

The following definition and proposition are our primary technical tools:

DEFINITION. A projective resolution E(M) of an  $\emptyset$ -module M is given by an exact sequence

$$E_{.}(M): \cdots \to E_{m} \xrightarrow{\partial} E_{m-1} \xrightarrow{\partial} \cdots \xrightarrow{\partial} E_{0} \to M \to 0,$$

where the  $E_m$  are projective (= free)  $\emptyset$ -modules.

Note that  $H_n(E_{.}(M))=0$  for n>0 and  $H_0(E_{.}(M))\cong M$ . Given a projective resolution  $E_{.}(M)$  and an exact sequence

$$\to F_m \to F_{m-1} \to \cdots \to F_0 \to 0,$$

where the  $F_m$  are free, we obtain a new projective resolution E'(M) by setting  $E'_m = E_m \oplus F_m$ . We shall prove later that any projective resolution may be so modified as to have  $E'_m = 0$  for m > n (Syzygy theorem).

# **Proposition.** 1. Projective resolutions exist;

2. Given  $\varphi: M \rightarrow N$  and projective resolutions  $E_{\cdot}(M)$  and  $E_{\cdot}(N)$ , we may find a mapping of complexes  $\Phi: E_{\cdot}(M) \rightarrow E_{\cdot}(N)$  inducing  $\varphi$  in the sense of the

commutative diagram

3.  $\Phi$  is unique up to homotopy; and

4. If  $0 \rightarrow M' \rightarrow M \rightarrow M'' \rightarrow 0$  is exact, then we may choose projective resolutions and mappings of complexes so that  $0 \rightarrow E_{\cdot}(M') \rightarrow E_{\cdot}(M) \rightarrow E_{\cdot}(M'') \rightarrow 0$  is an exact sequence of complexes.

**Proofs.** Since we have proved that the kernel of any surjective map  $\mathbb{O}^{(k)} \to M \to 0$  is a finitely generated  $\emptyset$ -module, assertion 1 follows.

The proofs of assertions 2-4 are all similar, but with increasing complexity of notation. We shall therefore only prove assertion 2, leaving 3 and 4 for the reader to carry out or look up in the references.

Given the solid arrow in the diagram

$$E_0 \rightarrow M \rightarrow 0$$

$$\downarrow^{\Phi_0} \qquad \downarrow^{\varphi}$$

$$F_0 \rightarrow N \rightarrow 0$$

the dotted arrow  $\Phi_0$  exists by the definition of projective. Proceeding to the next step, if  $R_0$  and  $S_0$  are defined by

$$\begin{array}{cccc} 0 \to R_0 \to & E_0 \to & M \to 0 \\ & & & \downarrow^{\Phi_0} & \downarrow^{\varphi} & \downarrow \\ 0 \to S_0 \to & F_0 & \to N \to 0 \end{array}$$

then what we have is the solid arrows in the diagram

$$E_1 \rightarrow R_0 \rightarrow 0$$

$$\downarrow^{\Phi_1} \qquad \downarrow^{\Phi_0}$$

$$F_1 \rightarrow S_0 \rightarrow 0$$

and the dotted arrow fills in by projectivity. Continuing in this manner gives assertion 2. Q.E.D.

DEFINITION. Given finitely generated  $\emptyset$ -modules M and N,

$$\begin{cases} \operatorname{Ext}_{\mathcal{C}}^{n}(M,N) = H^{n}(\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{C}}(E_{\cdot}(M),N)), \\ \operatorname{Tor}_{n}^{\mathcal{C}}(M,N) = H_{n}(E_{\cdot}(M)\otimes_{\mathcal{O}}N). \end{cases}$$

684

## COMMUTATIVE AND HOMOLOGICAL ALGEBRA

We shall derive the main properties of Ext, for the most part leaving the analogous properties of Tor to the reader. We first note that by 2 and 3 Ext is well-defined independently of the projective resolution  $E_{.}(M)$ . More generally, maps

$$\varphi: M \to M', \qquad \psi: N \to N'$$

induce

$$\Phi^*: \operatorname{Ext}_{0}(M', N) \to \operatorname{Ext}_{0}(M, N),$$
  
$$\Psi_*: \operatorname{Ext}_{0}^*(M, N) \to \operatorname{Ext}_{0}(M, N'),$$

with functoriality properties such as



Thus,  $\operatorname{Ext}_{0}^{*}(M, N)$  is a functor contravariant in M and covariant in N.

Next, we note that the definitions of Ext and Tor are not symmetric in M and N. For Tor this may be rectified as follows: Take projective resolutions  $E_{\cdot}(M)$  and  $F_{\cdot}(N)$  for M and N and consider the double complex

 $(E_{\mathcal{A}}(M)\otimes F_{\mathcal{A}}(N),\partial_{\mathcal{A}}\otimes 1\pm 1\otimes \partial_{\mathcal{N}}).$ 

Recall from Chapter 3 that there are two spectral sequences with

$${}^{\prime}E_{1} = H_{*}(E_{\cdot}(M) \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} F_{\cdot}(N), 1 \otimes_{\mathbb{N}}),$$
  
$${}^{\prime\prime}E_{1} = H_{*}(E_{\cdot}(M) \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} F_{\cdot}(N), \partial_{M} \otimes 1),$$

both of which abut to the hypercohomology

$$H_*(E_{\cdot}(M) \otimes_{\mathfrak{O}} F_{\cdot}(N), \partial_M \otimes 1 \pm 1 \otimes \partial_N).$$

Since tensoring with a free module preserves exact sequences,  $E_1^{p,q} = 0$  for q > 0 and  $E_1^{p,q} = 0$  for p > 0. Thus both spectral sequences are trivial, and we deduce that

$$H_*(E_{\mathcal{O}}(M)\otimes_{\mathcal{O}} N) \cong \operatorname{Tor}^{\mathcal{O}}_*(M,N) \cong H_*(M\otimes_{\mathcal{O}} F_{\mathcal{O}}(N)).$$

For Ext the situation is more complicated and necessitates discussing injective resolutions for the second factor. Since this will not be required for our discussion, we won't get into these matters.

Next, we observe that

(\*) 
$$\operatorname{Ext}_{\mathbb{O}}^{0}(M,N) \cong \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{O}}(M,N).$$

**Proof.** If  $E_1 \rightarrow E_0 \rightarrow M \rightarrow 0$  is exact, then so is

$$0 \rightarrow \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathfrak{G}}(M, N) \rightarrow \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathfrak{G}}(E_0, N) \rightarrow \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathfrak{G}}(E_1, N).$$
 Q.E.D.

The main property of the Ext functor is:

Short exact sequences of 0-modules

$$\begin{cases} 0 \rightarrow M' \rightarrow M \rightarrow M'' \rightarrow 0, \\ 0 \rightarrow N' \rightarrow N \rightarrow N'' \rightarrow 0, \end{cases}$$

induce long exact sequences

$$\begin{cases} \cdots \to \operatorname{Ext}^{n}_{\mathfrak{C}}(M,N) \to \operatorname{Ext}^{n}_{\mathfrak{C}}(M',N) \to \operatorname{Ext}^{n+1}_{\mathfrak{C}}(M'',N) \to \cdots, \\ \cdots \to \operatorname{Ext}^{n}_{\mathfrak{C}}(M,N) \to \operatorname{Ext}^{n}_{\mathfrak{C}}(M,N'') \to \operatorname{Ext}^{n+1}_{\mathfrak{C}}(M,N') \to \cdots, \end{cases}$$

of Ext's.

**Proof.** First we note that a short exact sequence of free  $\emptyset$ -modules splits, as indicated by the dotted arrow in the diagram

$$0 \to E' \to E \to E'' \to 0.$$

Thus  $E \cong E' \oplus E''$ , and consequently

$$0 \rightarrow \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathfrak{G}}(E'', N) \rightarrow \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathfrak{G}}(E, N) \rightarrow \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathfrak{G}}(E', N) \rightarrow 0$$

is exact for any  $\emptyset$ -module N. Choosing projective resolutions so that

 $0 \to E_{.}(M') \to E_{.}(M) \to E_{.}(M'') \to 0$ 

is exact, it follows that

$$0 \to \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{O}}(E_{\mathcal{O}}(M''), N) \to \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{O}}(E_{\mathcal{O}}(M), N) \to \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{O}}(E_{\mathcal{O}}(M'), N) \to 0$$

is an exact sequence of complexes, and this gives the first long exact sequence. The second one is even simpler. Q.E.D.

For example, given  $0 \rightarrow N' \rightarrow N \rightarrow N'' \rightarrow 0$ , we obtain

$$(**) \ 0 \to \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{Q}}(M, N') \to \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{Q}}(M, N) \to \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{Q}}(M, N'') \to \operatorname{Ext}^{1}_{\mathbb{Q}}(M, N'),$$

so that  $\operatorname{Ext}^{1}_{\mathbb{O}}(M, \cdot)$  measures the extent to which  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{O}}(M, \cdot)$  fails to be right-exact.

We next shall prove:

 $\operatorname{Ext}^{q}_{0}(M, N) = 0$  for q > 0 and every  $\mathfrak{O}$ -module  $N \Leftrightarrow M$  is projective.

**Proof.** Clearly if M is projective, the higher Ext's are zero. Conversely, suppose that  $\operatorname{Ext}^{1}_{\mathbb{C}}(M, N) = 0$  for all N, and consider a

686

diagram

$$\begin{array}{c}
M\\
\beta \downarrow \searrow \alpha\\
0 \to N \to P \to Q \to 0
\end{array}$$

in which the solid arrows are given. Applying (\*\*) above and  $\operatorname{Ext}^{1}_{0}(M, N) = 0$  gives

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{O}}(M, P) \to \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{O}}(M, Q) \to 0,$$

so that the dotted arrow  $\beta$  can be filled in. Consequently *M* is projective. Q.E.D.

Finally we shall refine this to:

 $Ext_{0}^{1}(M, E) = 0$  for all projective modules  $E \Leftrightarrow M$  is projective.

**Proof.** Suppose that  $\operatorname{Ext}_{0}^{1}(M, E)$  for all projective (=free) modules E. Choosing generators for M, we obtain a short exact sequence

$$V \xrightarrow{\pi} 0 \to R \to E \to M \to 0$$

with E free. Applying the other long exact sequence of Ext's gives

 $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{O}}(E, E) \to \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{O}}(R, E) \to \operatorname{Ext}^{1}_{\mathbb{O}}(M, E) = 0.$ 

Consequently the dotted arrow  $\pi$  exists, and  $M \cong \ker \pi$ ,  $E \cong R \oplus M$ . Since a direct summand of a projective module is again projective, we are done. Q.E.D.

In closing we should like to comment that the name "Ext" suggests extensions, and it was in this context that  $Ext^1$  was first defined. We shall discuss this in Section 4, where it will arise quite naturally in context.

Another possible interpretation of Ext is pertaining to some sort of duality, since it reflects the properties of passing from an  $\emptyset$ -module M to the "dual"  $\emptyset$ -module Hom<sub> $\emptyset$ </sub>(M,  $\cdot$ ). This will be made precise in the next section, where in particular the local duality theorem will be put in intrinsic form.

Thus Ext has two quite different faces, each interesting in its own right.

## The Koszul Complex and Applications

Koszul Complex. We continue using the notation  $\mathfrak{O}$  for the local ring of germs of analytic functions defined in some neighborhood of the origin in  $\mathbb{C}^n$ . Suppose  $f_1, \ldots, f_r \in \mathfrak{O}$ ; denote by  $I_k = \{f_1, \ldots, f_k\}$  the ideal generated by the first k functions, and set  $I = I_r$ .

DEFINITION.  $(f_1, \ldots, f_r)$  is a regular sequence if  $f_k$  is not a zero divisor in  $\mathcal{O} / I_{k-1}$  for  $k = 1, \ldots, r$ .

We recall the geometric interpretation, mentioned above and proved in the case n=2, that this is equivalent to  $\operatorname{codim} V_k = k$ , where  $V_k = \{f_1(z) = \cdots = f_k(z) = 0\}$ .

Given a regular sequence, the Koszul complex will give a particularly nice projective resolution of the  $\emptyset$ -module *I*. It is modeled on the well-known fact from linear algebra that, for an *n*-dimensional vector space *V* and nonzero vector  $v^* \in V^*$ , the contraction operator

$$i(v^*): \wedge^k V \to \wedge^{k-1} V$$

induces an exact sequence of vector spaces

$$0 \to \bigwedge^n V \to \bigwedge^{n-1} V \to \cdots \to \bigwedge^2 V \to V \to \mathbb{C} \to 0$$

 $(\mathbb{C} = \Lambda^0 V)$ . The basis for our intrinsic formulation of local duality is that, under the identifications

$$\operatorname{Hom}(\wedge^{k}V,\mathbb{C})\cong\wedge^{k}V^{*}\cong\wedge^{n}V^{*}\otimes\wedge^{n-k}V,$$

the above sequence is *self-dual* in the sense that the diagram

is commutative.

Now to construct the Koszul complex let  $e_1, \ldots, e_k$  be the standard basis for  $\mathbb{C}'$  and set

$$\begin{cases} E_k = \emptyset \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} \wedge^k \mathbb{C}^r, \\ e_J = e_{j_1} \wedge \cdots \wedge e_{j_k}, \quad J = (j_1, \dots, j_k) \subset (1, \dots, r). \end{cases}$$

Then  $E_k$  is a free  $\emptyset$ -module with basis  $\{e_J\}$ , and we define

$$E_k \xrightarrow{\partial} E_{k-1}$$

by  $\mathcal{O}$ -linearity and the usual boundary formula

$$\partial(e_J) = \sum_{\nu=1}^{k} (-1)^{\nu-1} f_{j_{\nu}} e_{j_1} \wedge \cdots \wedge \hat{e}_{j_{\nu}} \wedge \cdots \wedge e_{j_k}.$$

For k = 1 we set  $E_0 = \emptyset$  and  $\partial(e_i) = f_i$ . This defines the Koszul complex  $E_i(f)$  for any set of functions  $f = (f_1, \dots, f_r)$ , and we have the

**Lemma.** In case  $(f_1, \ldots, f_r)$  is a regular sequence,

$$H_q(E_{\cdot}(f)) = 0 \quad \text{for } q > 0$$

and

$$H_0(E_{\cdot}(f)) \cong \mathcal{O}/I.$$

Consequently, E (f) gives a projective resolution of  $\mathcal{O}$  /I.

**Proof.** It is clear that the image of  $E_1 \xrightarrow{\partial} E_0 = \emptyset$  is just the ideal *I*, so that  $H_0(E_1(f)) \cong \emptyset / I$ . We shall prove by induction on *r* that the higher homology is zero.

In case r=1 the Koszul complex is  $0 \rightarrow \emptyset \xrightarrow{f_1} \emptyset$  since  $f_1 \neq 0$ , and the result is clear.

Now we assume the result for r-1, and let  $F_k \subset E_k$  be induced by the inclusion  $\bigwedge^k \mathbb{C}^{r-1} \subset \bigwedge^k \mathbb{C}^r$ , where  $\mathbb{C}^{r-1}$  is spanned by  $e_1, \ldots, e_{r-1}$ . There results a big commutative diagram:

$$0 \quad 0 \quad 0 \quad 0$$
  

$$\downarrow \quad \downarrow \quad \downarrow \quad \downarrow$$
  

$$F_{.}: \quad 0 \rightarrow F_{r-1} \rightarrow F_{r-2} \rightarrow \cdots \rightarrow F_{1} \rightarrow \quad I_{r-1} \rightarrow 0$$
  

$$\downarrow \quad \downarrow \quad \downarrow \quad \downarrow \quad \downarrow$$
  

$$E_{.}: \quad 0 \rightarrow E_{r} \rightarrow E_{r-1} \rightarrow E_{r-2} \rightarrow \cdots \rightarrow E_{1} \rightarrow \quad I_{r} \rightarrow 0$$
  

$$\downarrow \quad \downarrow \quad \downarrow \quad \downarrow \quad \downarrow \quad \downarrow$$
  

$$Q_{.}: \quad 0 \rightarrow Q_{r} \rightarrow Q_{r-1} \rightarrow Q_{r-2} \rightarrow \cdots \rightarrow Q_{1} \xrightarrow{\alpha} I_{r} / I_{r-1} \rightarrow 0$$
  

$$\downarrow \quad \downarrow \quad \downarrow \quad \downarrow \quad \downarrow \quad \downarrow$$
  

$$0 \quad 0 \quad 0 \quad 0 \quad 0$$

We make the identification

$$Q_k \cong \mathcal{O}(e_r \otimes \wedge^{k-1} \mathbb{C}^{r-1}).$$

This being done, for  $J = (j_1, ..., j_{k-1}) \subset (1, ..., r-1)$ .

$$\partial(e_r \otimes e_J) = f_r e_J \pm e_r \otimes \partial e_J$$
$$\equiv e_r \otimes \partial e_J \operatorname{modulo} F_k.$$

Thus  $Q_{\cdot}$  is again a Koszul complex, to which the induction assumption applies.

We now examine the lower right-hand corner

$$E_1 \rightarrow I_r \rightarrow 0$$

$$\downarrow \qquad \downarrow$$

$$Q_2 \rightarrow Q_1 \rightarrow I_r / I_{r-1} \rightarrow 0$$

$$\downarrow \qquad \downarrow$$

$$0 \qquad 0$$

Under the identifications

$$Q_2 \cong \emptyset (e_r \otimes \mathbb{C}^{r-1}), \qquad \partial (e_r \otimes e_j) = f_j e_r, Q_1 \cong \emptyset \cdot e_r, \qquad \alpha(ge_r) = gf_r,$$

the diagram is commutative. If  $\alpha(ge_r)=0$ , then  $gf_r \in \{f_1, \dots, f_{r-1}\}$ , and so  $g \in \{f_1, \dots, f_{r-1}\}$  by the regular sequence assumption. Thus  $ge_r \in \partial Q_2$ , and so the big diagram is commutative and exact. Since  $H_*(F)=0=H_*(Q)$ , we deduce that  $H_*(E_1)=0$  as desired. Q.E.D.

Intrinsic Form of Local Duality. We shall use the Koszul complex to compute  $\operatorname{Ext}_{\mathfrak{G}}^*(\mathfrak{O}/I, \mathfrak{O})$ , and then interpret the result as an intrinsic form of the duality theorem from Section 2 above. In fact, we shall reprove the duality theorem in this new form.

The following plays an analogous role to the \*-operator in Hodge theory:

**Lemma.** There are isomorphisms  $Hom_{\emptyset}(E_k, \emptyset) \cong E_{r-k}$  such that the diagram

is commutative.

**Proof.** For an index set  $J \subset (1,...,r)$ , we let  $J^0 = (1,...,r) - J$  be the complementary index set and define

$$e_{J^*} = \pm e_{J^0} \in E_{r-k}.$$

The sign is chosen to make  $e_J \wedge e_{J^*} = e_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge e_r$ . Then we define  $\hat{e}_J \in \text{Hom}_{\mathcal{C}}(E_k, \mathcal{O})$  by

$$\hat{e}_J(e_{J'}) = \begin{cases} 0, & J \neq J', \\ 1, & J = J'. \end{cases}$$

The isomorphism in the lemma is given by

$$\hat{e}_J \rightarrow e_{J^*}$$

It is a direct computation that the diagram is commutative. Q.E.D.

Applying this lemma gives the first part of the

**Proposition.** Suppose that  $f = (f_1, ..., f_r)$  is a regular sequence generating an ideal I = I(f). Then

(\*) 
$$\operatorname{Ext}_{\mathfrak{G}}^{k}(\mathfrak{O}/I,\mathfrak{O}) = 0, \quad k < r; \quad \operatorname{Ext}_{\mathfrak{O}}^{r}(\mathfrak{O}/I,\mathfrak{O}) \cong \mathfrak{O}/I.$$

The second isomorphism has the following functoriality property: Suppose that I' = I(f') is a regular ideal contained in I, so that

$$f_i' = \sum_j a_{ij} f_j.$$

Denote by  $\Delta = det(a_{ij})$  the determinant of the matrix  $(a_{ij})$ . Then the diagram

is commutative. Moreover, the vertical map is injective.

**Proof.** The computation of the  $\operatorname{Ext}_{\mathbb{O}}^{k}(\mathbb{O}/I,\mathbb{O})$  follows from the previous lemma. To prove the transformation formula (\*\*), we shall define mappings

$$E_{\cdot}(f): 0 \to E_{r} \to E_{r-1} \to \cdots \to E_{k} \to \cdots \to E_{1} \to E_{0} \to \emptyset/I \to 0$$

$$\uparrow A_{r} \uparrow A_{r-1} \uparrow A_{k} \uparrow A_{1} \uparrow A_{0} \uparrow$$

$$E_{\cdot}(f'): 0 \to E_{r}' \to E_{r-1}' \to \cdots \to E_{k}' \to \cdots \to E_{1}' \to E_{0}' \to \emptyset/I' \to 0$$

between the Koszul complexes as follows: The map  $\mathfrak{O}/I' \rightarrow \mathfrak{O}/I$  is the natural map induced by the inclusion  $I' \subset I$ , and  $A_0$  is the identity under the identifications  $E_0 \cong \mathfrak{O} \cong E'_0$ .  $A_1: E'_1 \rightarrow E_1$  is defined by

$$A_1(e_i') = \sum_j a_{ij} e_j,$$

so that

$$\partial A_1(e'_i) = \sum a_{ij}f_j = f'_i = A_0(\partial e'_i).$$

The remaining maps  $A_k: E'_k \to E_k$  are the kth exterior powers of  $A_1$ . The diagram is then commutative. Under the identifications

$$E_r \cong \emptyset, \qquad E'_r \cong \emptyset,$$

 $A_r$  is just the determinant  $\Delta$ .

It remains to prove the injectivity. Before doing this, it might be instructive to verify directly that

$$\Delta \cdot I \subset I',$$

so that multiplication by  $\Delta$  induces a map  $0/I \xrightarrow{\Delta} 0/I'$  going in the nonobvious direction. By Cramer's rule

$$\Delta \delta_{ij} = \sum_{k} a_{kj} A_{ik},$$

where  $A_{ik}$  is  $\pm$  the (i,k)th cofactor of  $(a_{ii})$ . Then

$$\Delta f_i = \sum_j \Delta \delta_{ij} f_j = \sum_{j,k} a_{kj} f_j A_{ik} = \sum_k A_{ik} f'_k,$$

so that  $\Delta I \subset I'$  as desired.

Consider now the exact sequence

$$0 \to I/I' \to \mathfrak{O}/I' \to \mathfrak{O}/I \to 0.$$

The long exact sequence of Ext's gives

$$\rightarrow \operatorname{Ext}^{k}_{\mathbb{O}}(\mathbb{O}/I',\mathbb{O}) \rightarrow \operatorname{Ext}^{k}_{\mathbb{O}}(I/I',\mathbb{O}) \rightarrow \operatorname{Ext}^{k+1}(\mathbb{O}/I,\mathbb{O}) \rightarrow \cdots$$

Our desired injectivity thus follows from

$$\operatorname{Ext}_{\mathfrak{G}}^{\prime-1}(I/I',\mathfrak{G})=0,$$

which we now prove.

Set  $I'_k = \{f'_1, \dots, f'_k\}$  and consider the following array of sequences of  $\emptyset$ -modules, which are exact by the regular sequence property of the  $f'_i$ :

$$0 \longrightarrow 0 \xrightarrow{f_1} 0 \longrightarrow 0/I'_1 \longrightarrow 0$$
$$0 \longrightarrow 0/I'_1 \xrightarrow{f_2} 0/I'_1 \longrightarrow 0/I'_2 \longrightarrow 0$$
$$\vdots \qquad \vdots \qquad \vdots \qquad \vdots$$
$$0 \longrightarrow 0/I'_{r-1} \xrightarrow{f_r} 0/I'_{r-1} \longrightarrow 0/I' \longrightarrow 0$$

Applying the exact sequences of Ext in the second variable gives

$$\operatorname{Ext}_{\mathbb{O}}^{r-2}(I/I', \mathbb{O}/I'_{1}) \to \operatorname{Ext}_{\mathbb{O}}^{r-1}(I/I', \mathbb{O}) \xrightarrow{f_{1}} \operatorname{Ext}_{\mathbb{O}}^{r-1}(I/I', \mathbb{O})$$

$$\operatorname{Ext}_{\mathbb{O}}^{r-3}(I/I', \mathbb{O}/I'_{2}) \to \operatorname{Ext}_{\mathbb{O}}^{r-2}(I/I', \mathbb{O}/I'_{1}) \xrightarrow{f_{2}} \operatorname{Ext}_{\mathbb{O}}^{r-2}(I/I', \mathbb{O}/I'_{1})$$

$$\vdots \qquad \vdots \qquad \vdots \qquad \vdots$$

$$\operatorname{Ext}_{\mathbb{O}}^{0}(I/I', \mathbb{O}/I'_{r-1}) \to \operatorname{Ext}_{\mathbb{O}}^{1}(I/I', \mathbb{O}/I'_{r-2}) \xrightarrow{f_{r-1}} \operatorname{Ext}_{\mathbb{O}}^{1}(I/I', \mathbb{O}/I'_{r-2})$$

Now, and this is the point, the maps

$$\operatorname{Ext}_{\mathbb{O}}^{r-k}(I/I', \mathbb{O}/I'_{k-1}) \xrightarrow{f'_{k}} \operatorname{Ext}_{\mathbb{O}}^{r-k}(I/I', \mathbb{O}/I'_{k-1})$$

are all zero, since these maps are  $\emptyset$ -linear, and therefore the multiplication by  $f'_k$  can be moved from the factor  $\emptyset/I'_{k-1}$  to I/I', where it is zero. Putting this all together, we obtain a surjective map

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathfrak{G}}(I/I', \mathfrak{G}/I'_{r-1}) \to \operatorname{Ext}_{\mathfrak{G}}^{r-1}(I/I', \mathfrak{G}) \to 0.$$

If  $\varphi \in \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{O}}(I/I', \mathbb{O}/I'_{r-1})$ , then for any  $g \in I/I'$ 

$$f'_r \varphi(g) = \varphi(f'_r g) = 0 \Rightarrow \varphi(g) = 0$$
$$\Rightarrow \operatorname{Ext}_{\mathbb{O}}^{r-1}(I/I', \mathbb{O}) = 0.$$
Q.E.D.

#### COMMUTATIVE AND HOMOLOGICAL ALGEBRA

We now return to the local duality theorem. Let  $I = \{f_1, ..., f_n\}$  and  $I' = \{f'_1, ..., f'_n\}$  be regular ideals with  $I' \subset I$ , and denote by  $\Omega^n$  the stalk at the origin of the sheaf of holomorphic *n*-forms. A choice of coordinates  $z_1, ..., z_n$  near the origin induces an isomorphism

$$\mathfrak{O} \simeq \Omega^n$$

given by

$$g(z) \to g(z) dz_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge dz_n.$$

We recall that the pairing

$$\operatorname{res}_{f}: \mathfrak{O}/I \otimes \mathfrak{O}/I \to \mathbb{C}$$

defined by

$$\operatorname{res}_{f}(h,g) = \operatorname{Res}_{\{0\}}\left(\frac{g(z)h(z)dz_{1}\wedge\cdots\wedge dz_{n}}{f_{1}(z)\cdots f_{n}(z)}\right)$$

depends on the choice of generators  $f_i$  for I and local coordinates  $z_1, \ldots, z_n$ . The behavior of res<sub>f</sub> under changing generators for I or changing local coordinates is given by the transformation formula. This brings us to the

Local Duality Theorem II. For regular ideals  $I = \{f_1, ..., f_n\}$  the pairing res:  $0/I \otimes \text{Ext}_0^n (0/I, \Omega^n) \to \mathbb{C}$ 

defined by the isomorphism (\*) in the previous proposition and residue res<sub>f</sub> is nondegenerate, independent of the choice of local coordinates and generators of I, and functorial in the sense that the diagram

$$\begin{array}{c} \mathbb{O}/I \otimes \operatorname{Ext}_{\mathbb{O}}^{n}(\mathbb{O}/I,\Omega^{n}) \xrightarrow{\operatorname{res}} \mathbb{C} \\ \uparrow_{\pi} & \downarrow_{\pi} & \downarrow_{\pi} & \parallel \\ \mathbb{O}/I' \otimes \operatorname{Ext}_{\mathbb{O}}^{n}(\mathbb{O}/I',\Omega^{n}) \xrightarrow{\operatorname{res}} \mathbb{C} \end{array}$$

is commutative for regular ideals  $I' \subset I$ .

**Proof.** The independence of the pairing "res" from choice of local coordinates and generators for *I*, together with the functoriality, all follow from the commutative diagram (\*\*) and transformation formula. To show that the pairing  $0/I \otimes \operatorname{Ext}_{0}^{n}(0/I,\Omega^{n}) \xrightarrow{\operatorname{res}} \mathbb{C}$  is nondegenerate, it will suffice to find a regular ideal  $I' \subset I$  for which the pairing is nondegenerate, and then use the functoriality together with the facts that  $0/I' \xrightarrow{\pi} 0/I$  is surjective (obvious) and  $\operatorname{Ext}_{0}^{n}(0/I,\Omega^{n}) \xrightarrow{\pi^{*}} \operatorname{Ext}_{0}^{n}(0/I',\Omega^{n})$  is injective, which was proved in the previous proposition. Appealing to nullstellensatz in Section 1, we may take  $I' = \{z_{1}^{d}, ..., z_{n}^{d}\}$ , where  $d = \dim_{\mathbb{C}}(0/I)$ .

Tor and the Syzygy Theorem. Having used Ext to put the local duality theorem in final form, we shall use Tor to prove the

Syzygy Theorem. Let M be a finitely generated  $\emptyset$ -module and

$$0 \to F \to E_{n-1} \to \cdots \to E_1 \to E_0 \to M \to 0$$

an exact sequence of  $\emptyset$ -modules where the  $E_k$  are projective (= free). Then F is also projective.

Let  $m = (z_1, ..., z_n)$  be the maximal ideal and  $\mathbb{C} = \emptyset / m$  considered as an  $\emptyset$ -module. We begin by proving:

**Lemma.**  $\operatorname{Tor}_{1}^{\mathbb{C}}(\mathbb{C}, \mathbb{N}) = 0 \Rightarrow \mathbb{N}$  is a free  $\mathbb{O}$ -module.

**Proof.** We first remark that

$$\operatorname{Tor}_{0}^{\mathbb{O}}(M,N) \cong M \otimes_{\mathbb{O}} N.$$

This is because  $\otimes$  is right-exact, so that  $E_1 \rightarrow E_0 \rightarrow M$  gives  $E_1 \otimes_{\mathbb{O}} N \rightarrow E_0 \otimes_{\mathbb{O}} N \rightarrow M \otimes_{\mathbb{O}} N \rightarrow 0$ .

Next, we note that short exact sequences

$$\begin{cases} 0 \rightarrow M' \rightarrow M \rightarrow M'' \rightarrow 0\\ 0 \rightarrow N' \rightarrow N \rightarrow N'' \rightarrow 0 \end{cases}$$

give rise to long exact sequences of Tor's

$$\begin{cases} \cdots \to \operatorname{Tor}_{k}^{\mathbb{C}}(M,N) \to \operatorname{Tor}_{k}^{\mathbb{C}}(M'',N) \to \operatorname{Tor}_{k-1}^{\mathbb{C}}(M',N) \to \cdots \\ \cdots \to \operatorname{Tor}_{k}^{\mathbb{C}}(M,N) \to \operatorname{Tor}_{k}^{\mathbb{C}}(M,N'') \to \operatorname{Tor}_{k-1}^{\mathbb{C}}(M,N') \to \cdots \end{cases}$$

for the same reason as for Ext.

Now to prove the lemma. Observe that

$$M \otimes_{\mathfrak{O}} \mathbb{C} \cong M/mM = M_0$$

is the fiber of M. Choose a free  $\emptyset$ -module E such that  $E_0 \cong M_0$ . By the Nakayama lemma, we may extend this isomorphism to a surjective map  $E \rightarrow M \rightarrow 0$ . Let R be the module of relations defined by

$$0 \to R \to E \to M \to 0.$$

By the exact sequence of  $\operatorname{Tor}_{k}^{\mathbb{O}}(\mathbb{C}, \cdot)$ ,

$$\operatorname{Tor}_{1}^{\mathbb{O}}(\mathbb{C}, M) \to \mathbb{C} \otimes_{\mathbb{O}} R \to \mathbb{C} \otimes_{\mathbb{O}} E \to \mathbb{C} \otimes_{\mathbb{O}} M \to 0$$

$$\| \quad \| \quad \| \quad \| \quad \|$$

$$0 \quad \to \quad R_{0} \quad \to \quad E_{0} \quad \xrightarrow{\sim} \quad M_{0}$$

$$\Rightarrow R_{0} = 0$$

$$\Rightarrow R = 0$$

#### COMMUTATIVE AND HOMOLOGICAL ALGEBRA

by Nakayama again. Thus  $E \cong M$  and the lemma is proved.

Now we can prove the syzygy theorem. For  $0 \le k \le n$ , we define  $R_k$  by

$$\begin{cases} R_0 = M, \\ R_k = \text{image } E_k \rightarrow E_{k-1} \quad (0 < k < n), \\ R_n = F. \end{cases}$$

Then we have short exact sequences

$$\begin{cases} 0 \to R_1 \to E_0 \to R_0 \to 0, \\ 0 \to R_{k+1} \to E_k \to R_k \to 0 \\ 0 \to R_n \to E_{n-1} \to R_{n-1} \to 0. \end{cases} \quad (0 < k < n),$$

Since higher Tor's are zero if one of the modules is free, the long exact sequence in the second factor gives

$$\operatorname{Tor}_{q+1}^{\mathbb{O}}(\mathbb{C}, R_{k-1}) \cong \operatorname{Tor}_{q}^{\mathbb{O}}(\mathbb{C}, R_{k}), \quad q \ge 1.$$

In particular

$$\operatorname{Tor}_{1}^{\mathfrak{G}}(\mathbb{C}, R_{n}) \cong \operatorname{Tor}_{n+1}^{\mathfrak{G}}(\mathbb{C}, M).$$

To show that the right-hand side is zero, we let

$$K_{n}: 0 \to K_{n} \to K_{n-1} \to \cdots \to K_{0} \to \emptyset / m = \mathbb{C} \to 0$$

be the Koszul complex associated to the maximal ideal  $m = \{z_1, ..., z_n\}$ . Since

$$\operatorname{Tor}^{\mathbb{O}}_{\ast}(\mathbb{C}, M) = H_{\ast}(K \otimes_{\mathbb{O}} M),$$

it follows that  $\operatorname{Tor}_{n+k}^{\emptyset}(\mathbb{C}, M) = 0$  for  $k \ge 1$ .

### A Brief Tour Through Coherent Sheaves

Definitions and Elementary Properties. On an open set  $U \subset \mathbb{C}^n$  we now denote by  $\mathfrak{O}$  the sheaf of holomorphic functions and by  $\mathfrak{O}_z = \lim_{z \in V} \mathfrak{O}(V)$  the stalk of  $\mathfrak{O}$  at a point  $z \in U$ . A sheaf mapping  $\mathfrak{O}^{(p)} \xrightarrow{F} \mathfrak{O}^{(q)}$  is given by a  $(p \times q)$  matrix of holomorphic functions defined on U. We define the sheaf of  $\mathfrak{O}$ -modules  $\mathfrak{R}$  by

$$0 \to \mathfrak{R} \to \mathfrak{O}^{(p)} \xrightarrow{F} \mathfrak{O}^{(q)}.$$

In the discussion of local rings, we pointed out that, because of the Noetherian property of  $\mathcal{O}_{z_0}, \mathcal{R}_{z_0}$  was a finitely generated  $\mathcal{O}_{z_0}$ -module. The following fundamental lemma is due to Oka:

**Oka's Lemma.** The sheaf  $\Re$  is locally finitely generated as a sheaf of  $\emptyset$ -modules. More precisely, if  $r_1, \ldots, r_m$  are sections of  $\Re$  in a neighborhood

O.E.D.

of  $z_0$  that generate the  $\mathfrak{G}_{z_0}$ -module  $\mathfrak{R}_{z_0}$ , then they generate the  $\mathfrak{G}_z$ -modules  $\mathfrak{R}_z$  for  $||z-z_0|| < \varepsilon$ .

We shall not give here the proof of this lemma, which is found in the references given at the end of this chapter.

Taking q = 1,  $F = (f_1, ..., f_p)$  generates an ideal sheaf  $I \subset \emptyset$ , and  $\Re$  is the sheaf of relations  $\sum r_i f_i = 0$  among the generators. Oka's lemma is therefore a sort of Noetherian property of  $\emptyset$ , not just in each stalk but, so to speak, spread out over sufficiently small open sets. We note the similarity to the following, which was proved in Section 1 of Chapter 0:

If f and g are holomorphic in U and are relatively prime in the local ring  $\mathcal{O}_{z_0}$ , then they are relatively prime in  $\mathcal{O}_z$  for  $||z-z_0|| < \varepsilon$ .

The proof of this result used the Weierstrass division theorem, and the same is true of the proof of Oka's lemma.

Here is the basic

DEFINITION. Let M be a complex manifold with structure sheaf  $\mathfrak{O}$  and  $\mathfrak{F}$  a sheaf of  $\mathfrak{O}$ -modules. Then  $\mathfrak{F}$  is *coherent* if locally it has a presentation

$$\mathbb{O}^{(p)} \to \mathbb{O}^{(q)} \to \mathcal{F} \to 0.$$

In other words,  $\mathcal{F}$  is coherent if, given any point  $z_0 \in M$ , there is a neighborhood U of  $z_0$  and finitely many sections of  $\mathcal{F}|U$  that generate each  $\mathcal{O}_z$ -module  $\mathcal{F}_z$  ( $z \in U$ ), and if moreover the relations among these generators are finitely generated over U.

Here are some remarks and examples. The gist throughout is that Oka's lemma allows properties in the local ring  $\mathfrak{O}_{z_0}$  to propagate to the same properties in nearby local rings  $\mathfrak{O}_z$ . We shall refer to this as the *propagation principle*; it gives rise to the name *coherent*.

We begin by noting that:

Coherent sheaves admit local syzygies

 $0 \to \mathfrak{O}^{(k_n)} \to \mathfrak{O}^{(k_{n-1})} \to \cdots \to \mathfrak{O}^{(k_0)} \to \mathfrak{F} \to 0.$ 

**Proof.** By definition we have

$$\mathcal{O}^{(p)} \to \mathcal{O}^{(q)} \to \mathcal{F} \to 0$$

in a neighborhood U of  $z_0$ . Applying Oka's lemma, we find

$$\mathcal{O}^{(r)} \to \mathcal{O}^{(p)} \to \mathcal{O}^{(q)} \to \mathcal{F} \to \mathbf{0}$$

in a possibly smaller neighborhood U' of  $z_0$ . Applying it again, we obtain

$$\mathcal{O}^{(s)} \to \mathcal{O}^{(r)} \to \mathcal{O}^{(p)} \to \mathcal{O}^{(q)} \to \mathcal{F} \to \mathbf{0}$$

in  $U'' \subset U'$ . After at most *n* steps, the syzygy theorem assures us that the kernel on the left will have as stalk at  $z_0$  a free  $\mathfrak{O}_{z_0}$ -module, and this then gives our local syzygy. Q.E.D.

As an application we have:

For a coherent sheaf  $\mathfrak{F}$ , the cohomology sheaves  $\mathfrak{H}^{q}(\mathfrak{F}) = 0$  for q > 0.

**Proof.** By the  $\bar{\partial}$ -Poincaré lemma,  $\mathcal{H}^q(\mathcal{O})=0$  for q>0. Arguing by induction on the length of a local syzygy, we may assume that we have

 $0 \to \mathfrak{R} \to \mathfrak{S}^{(k)} \to \mathfrak{F} \to \mathbf{0},$ 

where  $\mathfrak{H}^{q}(\mathfrak{R})=0$  for q>0. Our result then follows by the exact sequence of cohomology. Q.E.D.

A further property of coherent sheaves we shall repeatedly use is:

Given an exact sequence

$$\mathbf{0} \to \mathfrak{F}' \to \mathfrak{F} \to \mathfrak{F}'' \to \mathbf{0}$$

of sheaves of  $\mathfrak{O}$ -modules in which two of the three are coherent, then the remaining one is also.

The proof is just tedious checking of details and will be omitted.

Now we come to some examples. The simplest are those  $\mathcal{F}$  such that locally  $\mathcal{F} \cong \mathcal{O}^{(r)}$ . Then  $\mathcal{F}$  is said to be *locally free of rank* r, and such  $\mathcal{F}$  are exactly the sheaves  $\mathcal{O}(E)$ , where  $E \to M$  is a holomorphic vector bundle with fiber  $\mathbb{C}'$ .

A subsheaf  $I \subset \emptyset$  that is locally finitely generated is called an *ideal sheaf* or *sheaf of ideals*. By Oka's lemma, these are always coherent, and because of the exact sequence

$$0 \to I \to \mathfrak{O} \to \mathfrak{O} / I \to 0$$

the same is true for  $\emptyset/I$ . If locally  $I = \{f_1, \dots, f_m\}$  is generated by holomorphic functions  $f_1, \dots, f_m$ , then the support of  $\emptyset/I$  is defined as

$$Z = \sup_{z \in M} (\emptyset / I)$$
  
= {  $z \in M$  :  $I_z \neq \emptyset_z$  }  
= {  $z \in M$  :  $f_1(z) = \cdots = f_m(z) = 0$  }.

As a point set Z is an analytic variety. However, this should be refined, and the pair  $(Z, \mathfrak{O}_Z)$  should be thought of as a space whose support is an analytic variety but whose *structure sheaf*  $\mathfrak{O}_Z = \mathfrak{O}/I$  is a sheaf of rings possibly with nilpotent elements. These objects are called *Schemes*.

An ideal sheaf I that locally has a single generator f is locally free of rank one, and hence is of the form

$$I \cong \mathfrak{O}(L^*)$$

for some holomorphic line bundle  $L^* \to M$ . Denoting by D = (f) the divisor of f, we have previously used the notations  $L^* = [-D]$  and L = [D] for this line bundle and its dual. The sheaf  $\mathcal{O}(D)$  is then the sheaf of meromorphic functions g with  $(g) + D \ge 0$ . In general, sheaves  $\mathcal{O}(D)$  for a not necessarily effective divisor D are said to be *invertible*. The multiplicative group of invertible sheaves on an algebraic variety M is just  $H^1(M, \mathcal{O}^*) = \operatorname{Pic}(M)$ .

An ideal sheaf I is a *sheaf of regular ideals* if locally  $I = \{f_1, ..., f_r\}$ , where the  $f_i$  define a regular sequence in the local rings  $\mathcal{O}_z$ . For sheaves of regular ideals the Koszul complex from the preceding section provides an especially nice local syzygy. Later on we shall be especially concerned with the codimension-2 case. If locally  $I = \{f_1, f_2\}$ , then the Koszul complex gives the local syzygy

$$0 \to \mathfrak{S} \xrightarrow{\lambda} \mathfrak{S} \oplus \mathfrak{S} \xrightarrow{\eta} \mathfrak{S} \to \mathfrak{S} / I \to 0,$$

where

$$\lambda(g) = (-f_2g) \oplus (f_1g),$$
  
$$\eta(g_1 \oplus g_2) = f_1g_1 + f_2g_2.$$

To illustrate how nilpotents arise geometrically, suppose that  $Z \subset M$  is an irreducible subvariety defined by a sheaf of prime ideals  $I \subset \emptyset$ . Then the ideal sheaves  $I^{\mu+1}$  define spaces  $Z_{\mu} = (Z, \emptyset/I^{\mu+1})$ , which may be thought of as the  $\mu$ th infinitesimal neighborhood of Z.

In this context let us reexamine the Reiss relation discussed in Section 2. Here  $M = \mathbb{P}^2$  and Z = L is a line. We denote by  $\mathcal{O}_{(\mu)} = \mathcal{O}/I^{\mu+1}$  the structure sheaf of the  $\mu$ th infinitesimal neighborhood. The data of a second-order element of arc crossing L is equivalent to locally giving a section of  $\mathcal{O}_{(2)}$  defined up to multiplication by units in  $\mathcal{O}_{(2)}^*$ .

Explicitly, let  $\{U_{\alpha}\}$  be an open covering of a neighborhood of L in  $\mathbb{P}^2$ such that in  $U_{\alpha}$  we have holomorphic coordinates  $(z_{\alpha}, w_{\alpha})$  with  $L \cap U_{\alpha}$ defined by  $w_{\alpha} = 0$ . In  $U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta}$ ,  $z_{\alpha} = z_{\alpha}(z_{\beta}, w_{\beta})$  and  $w_{\alpha} = w_{\alpha}(z_{\beta}, w_{\beta})$ , where  $w_{\beta}(z_{\beta}, 0) = 0$ . In  $U_{\alpha}$  the sections of the sheaf  $\mathcal{O}_{(\mu)}$  are just the holomorphic functions  $f_{\alpha}(z_{\alpha}, w_{\alpha}) = f_0(z_{\alpha}) + f_1(z_{\alpha})w_{\alpha} + \cdots + f_{\mu}(z_{\alpha})w_{\alpha}^{\mu}$  taken modulo  $w_{\alpha}^{\mu+1}$ . The data in the Reiss relation are given by  $f_{\alpha} \in \mathcal{O}_{(2)}(U_{\alpha})$  with  $f_{\alpha}/f_{\beta} = f_{\alpha\beta} \in \mathcal{O}_{(2)}(U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta})$ . Thus, giving the second-order elements of arc is the same as giving an invertible sheaf  $\mathcal{L}_{(2)} \in \mathrm{H}^1(\mathrm{L}_{(2)}, \mathcal{O}_{(2)})$  and section  $\sigma_{(2)} \in \mathrm{H}^0(\mathcal{L}_{(2)})$ .

We now ask when there is an invertible sheaf  $\mathcal{L} \in H^1(\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{p}^2})$  that restricts to  $\mathcal{L}_{(2)}$ . For this we consider the exact sequence

$$0 \rightarrow 1 + I^3 \rightarrow \mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{p}^2}^{*} \rightarrow \mathcal{O}_{(2)}^{*} \rightarrow 0,$$

where  $I \cong \mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}^2}(-L)$  is the ideal sheaf of the line  $L \subset \mathbb{P}^2$  and  $1 + I^3$  denotes the multiplicative sheaf of functions 1 + f, where f vanishes to third order along L. Clearly  $1 + I^3 \cong I^3$ , and since  $I^3 \cong \mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}^2}(-3)$ ,

$$H^{1}(\mathfrak{O}_{\mathbf{P}^{2}}(-3L)) = 0 \qquad \text{by Kodaira vanishing,}$$
$$H^{2}(\mathfrak{O}_{\mathbf{P}^{2}}(-3L)) \cong H^{0}(\mathfrak{O}_{\mathbf{P}^{2}}) \cong \mathbb{C} \qquad \text{by Kodaira-Serre duality,}$$
$$H^{2}(\mathfrak{O}_{\mathbf{P}^{2}}) = 0,$$

where the last step follows from the cohomology sequence of  $0 \rightarrow \mathbb{Z} \rightarrow \mathfrak{O}_{\mathbf{p}^2} \rightarrow \mathfrak{O}_{\mathbf{p}^2} \rightarrow \mathfrak{l}$ . Thus we obtain

$$0 \to H^{1}(\mathfrak{O}_{\mathbb{P}^{2}}^{*}) \to H^{1}(\mathfrak{O}_{(2)}^{*}) \to \mathbb{C} \to 0,$$

and consequently: There is one condition on  $\mathcal{L}_{(2)} \in H^1(\mathcal{O}^*_{(2)})$  to be the restriction of some  $\mathcal{L} \in H^1(\mathcal{O}^*_{\mathbb{P}^2})$ .

Assuming now this to be the case, we have  $\mathcal{C} \cong \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^2}(n)$  (n > 0), and the exact sheaf sequence

$$0 \to \mathfrak{O}_{\mathbf{P}^2}(n-3) \to \mathfrak{O}_{\mathbf{P}^2}(n) \to \mathfrak{O}(\mathfrak{L}_{(2)}) \to 0$$

together with  $H^{1}(\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}^{2}}(n-3)) \cong H^{1}(\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}^{2}}(-n)) = 0$  gives in cohomology

$$0 \to H^0(\mathfrak{O}_{\mathbf{P}^2}(n-3)) \to H^0(\mathfrak{O}_{\mathbf{P}^2}(n)) \to H^0(\mathfrak{O}(\mathfrak{L}_{(2)})) \to 0.$$

Combining this with the previous paragraph, we conclude: There is exactly one condition that the second-order arcs  $C_i$  (i=1,...,n) be cut out by an algebraic curve C in  $\mathbb{P}^2$ . The Reiss relation gives this condition explicitly; this alternate approach illustrates the use of nilpotents.

As another example of nilpotents, we assume that  $I \subset \emptyset$  is a sheaf of regular ideals whose support Z consists of a finite set of points. Thus, locally  $I = \{f_1, \ldots, f_n\}$ , where  $n = \dim_{\mathbb{C}} M$ . Setting  $\emptyset_Z = \emptyset / I$  the ringed space  $(Z, \emptyset_Z)$  consists of the points  $P \in Z$  together with a finite- dimensional  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebra  $\emptyset_{Z,P} = \emptyset_P / I_P$ . The associated zero-cycle is  $\sum_{P \in Z} \dim_{\mathbb{C}} (\emptyset_{Z,P}) P$ . The space  $(Z, \emptyset_Z)$  contains more information than just the set of points  $P \in Z$ , even if we include the multiplicities  $\dim_{\mathbb{C}} (\emptyset_{Z,P})$ .

Now we come to the question of *sheafifying* Ext and Tor. Recall from the section on homological algebra that we proved a proposition giving four properties of projective resolutions of  $\mathfrak{G}_z$ -modules. The definition and basic properties of Ext and Tor for modules over local rings were formal consequences of this proposition. The point we wish to make here is this: By the propagation principle, the same four properties in that proposition are valid locally for coherent sheaves. For example, the first one, that projective resolutions exist, becomes that local syzygies exist, which we have already checked.

As a consequence, if one thinks matters through, the following conclusion emerges: Given coherent sheaves  $\mathcal{F}$  and  $\mathcal{G}$ , we may define sheaves

 $\underline{Ext}^k_{\mathfrak{C}}(\mathfrak{F},\mathfrak{G})$  and  $\underline{Tor}^{\mathfrak{C}}_k(\mathfrak{F},\mathfrak{G})$  with the properties:

1. 
$$\begin{cases} \underline{\operatorname{Ext}}_{\mathfrak{C}}^{k}(\mathfrak{T},\mathfrak{G})_{x} \cong \underline{\operatorname{Ext}}_{\mathfrak{C}_{x}}^{k}(\mathfrak{T}_{x},\mathfrak{G}_{x}), \\ \underline{\operatorname{Tor}}_{k}^{\ell}(\mathfrak{T},\mathfrak{G})_{x} \cong \underline{\operatorname{Tor}}_{k}^{\ell}(\mathfrak{T}_{x},\mathfrak{G}_{x}); \\ \end{cases}$$
2. 
$$\begin{cases} \underline{\operatorname{Ext}}_{\mathfrak{C}}^{0}(\mathfrak{T},\mathfrak{G}) \cong \underline{\operatorname{Hom}}_{\mathfrak{C}}(\mathfrak{T},\mathfrak{G}), \\ \underline{\operatorname{Tor}}_{\mathfrak{O}}^{\ell}(\mathfrak{T},\mathfrak{G}) \cong \mathfrak{T} \otimes_{\mathfrak{C}} \mathfrak{G}; \end{cases}$$

- 3. The exact sequences of Ext and Tor are valid; and
- 4. Ext<sup>\*</sup><sub> $\mathfrak{O}$ </sub>( $\mathfrak{F},\mathfrak{G}$ ) and Tor<sup> $\mathfrak{C}$ </sup><sub> $\star$ </sub>( $\mathfrak{F},\mathfrak{G}$ ) are coherent sheaves.

The last property is because Ext and Tor fit into exact sequences where two out of three terms are coherent.

As an illustration of property 3, given an exact sequence  $0 \rightarrow \mathfrak{G}' \rightarrow \mathfrak{G} \rightarrow \mathfrak{G}'' \rightarrow \mathfrak{O}$  of coherent sheaves, application of  $\otimes_{\mathfrak{C}} \mathfrak{F}$  gives

$$\cdots \to \operatorname{\underline{Tor}}_{1}^{\ell}(\mathcal{G}, \mathfrak{F}) \to \operatorname{\underline{Tor}}_{1}^{\ell}(\mathcal{G}'', \mathfrak{F}) \to \mathcal{G}' \otimes_{\ell} \mathfrak{F} \to \mathcal{G} \otimes_{\ell} \mathfrak{F} \to \mathcal{G}'' \otimes_{\ell} \mathfrak{F} \to 0.$$

This sequence will prove useful in a little while.

Cohomology of Coherent Sheaves. Suppose now that M is a compact complex manifold and  $\mathfrak{F}$  is a coherent sheaf on M. The fundamental global fact is: The cohomology  $H^*(M, \mathfrak{F})$  is a finite-dimensional vector space.

Again, this is proved in the references listed at the end of this chapter. We shall not prove it here but will show how the finite dimensionality may be used to draw consequences in case M is a smooth algebraic variety.

Suppose then that  $L \to M$  is a positive line bundle, which we may as well take to be the hyperplane bundle relative to a smooth projective embedding  $M \subset \mathbb{P}^N$ . We let  $\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{O}(L)$  and set  $\mathfrak{F}(k) = \mathfrak{F} \otimes_{\mathfrak{O}} \mathcal{L}^k$ . The sections of  $\mathfrak{F}(k)$  may be thought of as sections of  $\mathfrak{F}$  having poles of order k along a hyperplane. Consider the following two assertions:

**Theorem A.** The global sections  $H^{0}(M, \mathfrak{F}(k))$  generate each  $\mathfrak{O}_{x}$ -module  $\mathfrak{F}(k)_{x}$  for  $k \ge k_{0}$  and  $_{x} \in M$ ; *i.e.*,

$$H^{0}(M, \mathfrak{F}(k)) \to \mathfrak{F}(k)_{x}/m_{x}\mathfrak{F}(k) \to 0,$$

where  $m_x \subset \mathfrak{O}_x$  is the maximal ideal.

(The equivalence of the two statements in this theorem is the Nakayama lemma. In general,  $\mathfrak{F}_x/m_x\mathfrak{F}_x$  may be called the *fiber* of the coherent sheaf  $\mathfrak{F}$  at  $x \in M$ .)

**Theorem B.**  $H^q(M, \mathfrak{F}(k)) = 0$  for q > 0,  $k \ge k_0$ .

We have proved the finite dimensionality and also Theorems A and B in case  $\mathcal{F} = \mathcal{O}(E)$  is locally free so that potential-theoretic methods may be

700

#### **COMMUTATIVE AND HOMOLOGICAL ALGEBRA**

used. Now we prove the assertions:

- 1. Theorem  $A \Rightarrow$  Theorem B.
- 2. Theorem  $B \Rightarrow$  Theorem A.
- 3. dim H<sup>1</sup>(M,  $\mathfrak{F}$ ) <  $\infty$  for all coherent sheaves  $\mathfrak{F} \Rightarrow$  Theorem A.

**Proof of 1.** Assuming Theorem A, we have

$$0 \to \mathcal{G}' \to \mathcal{O}^{(p)} \to \mathcal{F}(k) \to 0$$

for some large k. Applying  $\otimes \mathbb{C}^{-k}$  to this exact sequence and setting  $\mathcal{G} = \mathcal{G}'(-k)$ , we obtain

$$0 \to \mathcal{G} \to \mathcal{E}_0 \to \mathcal{F} \to 0.$$

Now apply the same procedure to  $\mathcal{G}$ , and keep on going. After at most  $n = \dim_{\mathbb{C}} M$  steps we arrive at a global syzygy

(\*) 
$$0 \to \mathcal{E}_n \to \mathcal{E}_{n-1} \to \cdots \to \mathcal{E}_0 \to \mathcal{F} \to 0,$$

where each  $\mathcal{E}_l$  is locally free. Note that for  $0 \le l \le n-1$ ,  $\mathcal{E}_k$  is a direct sum of copies of  $\mathcal{L}^{m_k}$ , but all we can say about the last term is that  $\mathcal{E}_n = \mathcal{O}(E)$  for some holomorphic vector bundle  $E \rightarrow M$ . The existence of such global syzygies for coherent sheaves is of fundamental importance.

Returning to the proof of 1, we have proved in Section 4 of Chapter 1 that  $H^q(M, \mathcal{E}(k)) = 0$  for  $\mathcal{E}$  locally free, q > 0, and  $k \ge k_0$ . Applying this inductively on the length of a global syzygy gives Theorem B.

# **Proof of 2.** For each $x_0 \in M$ , we have

$$0 \to m_{x_0} \mathfrak{F}(k) \to \mathfrak{F}(k) \to \mathfrak{F}(k)_{x_0} / m_{x_0} \mathfrak{F}(k) \to 0,$$

where  $m_{x_0} \subset \emptyset$  is the sheaf of ideals given by the maximal ideal  $m_{x_0}$  at  $x_0$ . The fiber  $\mathfrak{F}(k)_{x_0}/m_{x_0}\mathfrak{F}(k)$  is an example of a coherent sheaf supported at a point—these are sometimes called *skyscraper sheaves*. Now  $m_{x_0}\mathfrak{F}(k) = (m_{x_0}\mathfrak{F})(k) = \mathfrak{G}(k)$ , where  $\mathfrak{G} = m_{x_0}\mathfrak{F}$  is a coherent sheaf. Using  $H^1(M, \mathfrak{G}(k)) = 0$  for  $k \ge k_0$ , we deduce that the global sections  $H^0(M, \mathfrak{F}(k))$  generate the fiber of  $\mathfrak{F}(k)$  at  $x_0$  for  $k \ge k_0$ . By the Nakayama lemma, these global sections generate the  $\mathfrak{G}_{x_0}$ -module  $\mathfrak{F}(k)_{x_0}$  for  $k \ge k_0$ . By Oka's lemma they generate the  $\mathfrak{G}_x$ -modules  $\mathfrak{F}(k)_x$  for x near to  $x_0$ . The result now follows by the compactness of M.

**Proof of 3.** The proof is by induction on  $n = \dim_{\mathbb{C}} M$ . Given a point  $x \in M$  and hyperplane  $\xi$  in the tangent space  $T'_x(M)$ , we may find a nonsingular hypersurface passing through x and with tangent plane  $\xi$ . Replacing  $\mathcal{L}$  by  $\mathcal{L}^k$ , we may assume that this hypersurface is a hyperplane H. Then we have an exact sequence

$$0 \to \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{M}}(-1) \xrightarrow{\circ} \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{M}} \to \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{H}} \to 0,$$

where  $\sigma \in H^0(M, \mathcal{O}(1))$  defines H and  $\mathcal{O}_H$  is the usual structure sheaf on

the complex manifold H. Applying  $\otimes \mathfrak{F}$  to this sequence gives  $(\mathfrak{G} = \mathfrak{G}_M)$ 

$$0 \to \operatorname{\underline{Tor}}_{1}^{\emptyset}(\mathfrak{O}_{H}, \mathfrak{F}) \to \mathfrak{F}(-1) \to \mathfrak{F} \to \mathfrak{F}_{H} \to 0,$$

where  $\mathcal{F}_{H} = \mathcal{F} \otimes_{\mathcal{O}_{M}} \mathcal{O}_{H}$  is a coherent sheaf of  $\mathcal{O}_{H}$ -modules, and where we used that  $\operatorname{Tor}_{1}^{\mathcal{O}}(\mathcal{O}_{M}, \mathcal{F}) = 0$ . The sheaf  $\mathcal{G} = \operatorname{Tor}_{1}^{\mathcal{O}}(\mathcal{O}_{H}, \mathcal{F})$  is a coherent sheaf of  $\mathcal{O}_{M}$ -modules. Multiplying a section of  $\mathcal{G}$  by  $\sigma$  gives zero, since  $\sigma \cdot \mathcal{O}_{H} = 0$ , and so  $\mathcal{G} = \mathcal{G}_{H}$  is a coherent sheaf of  $\mathcal{O}_{H}$ -modules.

Now apply  $\otimes^k \mathcal{L}$  to this sequence. Since locally  $\mathcal{L} \cong \emptyset$ , exactness is preserved and we obtain

$$(**) \qquad 0 \to \mathcal{G}_H(k) \to \mathfrak{F}(k-1) \to \mathfrak{F}(k) \to \mathfrak{F}_H(k) \to 0.$$

The induction hypothesis applies to give Theorem A, and hence Theorem B, for  $\mathcal{G}_H(k)$  and  $\mathcal{F}_H(k)$ . Thus  $H^q(\mathcal{G}_H(k)) = H^q(\mathcal{F}_H(k)) = 0$  for q > 0 and  $k \ge k_0$ . From the exact cohomology sequence of (\*\*) we obtain *surjective* maps

$$H^{1}(\mathfrak{F}(k)) \longrightarrow H^{1}(\mathfrak{F}(k+1)) \longrightarrow H^{1}(\mathfrak{F}(k+2)) \longrightarrow \cdots$$

for  $k \ge k_0$ . Since  $H^1(\mathcal{F}(k))$  is finite dimensional, we must have isomorphisms

$$H^{1}(\mathfrak{F}(k)) \longrightarrow H^{1}(\mathfrak{F}(k+1)) \longrightarrow H^{1}(\mathfrak{F}(k+2))$$

for  $k \ge k_1$ . But then the cohomology sequence of (\*\*) gives

$$H^{0}(\mathfrak{F}(k)) \to H^{0}(\mathfrak{F}_{H}(k)) \to 0$$

for  $k \ge k_1$ . Now  $H^0(\mathcal{F}_H(k))$  generates  $\mathcal{F}_H(k)_x$  as an  $\mathcal{O}_{H,x}$ -module for  $k \ge k_2$  and any  $x \in H$ . Since the tangent space to H at x was assigned arbitrarily, it follows easily that  $H^0(\mathcal{F}(k))$  generates  $\mathcal{F}(k)_x$  as an  $\mathcal{O}_{M,x}$ -module. Q.E.D.

Noether's "AF + BG" Theorem. As an illustration of a particular global syzygy and application of the local residue theorem, we shall discuss a classical result of Max Noether, which is traditionally used as a cornerstone in the algebraic treatment of plane curves.

In  $\mathbb{P}^2$  with homogeneous coordinates  $X = [X_0, X_1, X_2]$  let F(X) and G(X) be homogeneous polynomials of respective degrees *m* and *n* whose divisors are plane curves *C* and *D*, which we assume to have no common component. Given a homogeneous polynomial H(X) of degree d = m + k = n + l with  $k, l \ge 0$ , we ask when there is a relation

$$(*) H = AF + BG.$$

An obvious necessary condition is that (\*) should hold locally. This has the following meaning: Let  $P \in C \cap D$  and suppose that P is contained in the affine coordinate system (x,y)=[1,x,y]. Then f(x,y)=F(1,x,y) and g(x,y)=G(1,x,y) generate an ideal  $I_P$  in the local ring  $\mathcal{O}_P$  of germs of holomorphic functions defined in a neighborhood of *P*. The obvious necessary local condition is that, setting h(x,y) = H(1,x,y),

$$(**) h(x,y) \in I_P \subset \mathfrak{O}_P$$

for each  $P \in C \cap D$ . Conversely, we shall prove

**Noether's AF + BG Theorem.** If the local conditions (\*\*) are satisfied, then there is a global relation (\*).

**Proof.** We let  $I \subset \emptyset$  be the sheaf of ideals generated by the various localizations f and g as above. Then I is coherent and  $supp(\emptyset/I) = C \cap D$ . Setting d = m + k = n + l and r = k - n = l - m, the Koszul complex gives the global syzygy (cf. p. 698)

$$0 \to \mathfrak{O}(r) \to \mathfrak{O}(m) \oplus \mathfrak{O}(n) \to I(d) \to 0,$$

where  $I(d) = I \otimes_{0} \mathfrak{O}(d)$  and the maps in this sequence are

$$\begin{aligned} \eta \to \eta G \oplus -\eta F, & \eta \in \mathcal{O}(r), \\ \xi \oplus \psi \to F \xi + G \psi, & \xi \in \mathcal{O}(k), \quad \psi \in \mathcal{O}(l), \end{aligned}$$

where F, G are considered as global sections of  $\mathfrak{O}(m)$ ,  $\mathfrak{O}(n)$ , respectively.

Next we recall that  $H^{1}(\mathbb{P}^{2}, \mathbb{O}(r)) = 0$  for all r, since first  $H^{1}(\mathbb{P}^{2}, \mathbb{O}(r)) = 0$  for r < 0 by the Kodaira vanishing theorem, and second

$$H^{1}(\mathbb{P}^{2}, \mathfrak{O}(r)) \cong H^{1}(\mathbb{P}^{2}, \mathfrak{O}(-r-3)) = 0$$

for  $r \ge 0$  by Kodaira-Serre duality. The exact cohomology sequence then gives

$$H^{0}(\mathbb{P}^{2}, \mathfrak{O}(m)) \oplus H^{0}(\mathbb{P}^{2}, \mathfrak{O}(n)) \to H^{0}(\mathbb{P}^{2}, I(d)) \to 0.$$

Our local assumptions (\*\*) exactly mean that

 $H \in H^0(\mathbb{P}^2, I(d)) \subset H^0(\mathbb{P}^2, \mathcal{O}(d)),$ 

and this proves the theorem.

In order to apply Noether's theorem, it is useful to have numerical criteria for when the local conditions (\*\*) are satisfied. It is pretty clear that the local duality theorem is relevant to this question, and we shall pursue this lead in one rather simple case here.

Suppose that f(z, w) is holomorphic in a neighborhood of the origin and has divisor a nonsingular curve C passing through the origin. If g(z, w) is holomorphic near the origin, then we define  $\operatorname{Ord}_C(g)$  to be the order of vanishing of  $g|_C$  at the origin. Suppose now that g(z, w) has divisor D and that the set-theoretic intersection  $C \cap D = \{0\}$ . Denote by  $I \subset \emptyset$  the ideal  $\{f,g\}$  in the local ring at the origin.

Q.E.D.

Q.E.D.

**Lemma.** Given  $h(z, w) \in \emptyset$ , if  $Ord_{C}(h) \ge Ord_{C}(g)$ , then  $h \in I$ .

**Proof.** According to the local duality theorem we must prove that

$$\operatorname{Res}_{\{0\}}\left(\frac{hk\,dz\,\wedge\,dw}{fg}\right) = 0$$

for all  $k \in \emptyset$ . Since  $\operatorname{Ord}_{C}(hk) \ge \operatorname{Ord}_{C}(h)$  this will follow from showing that

$$\operatorname{Res}_{\{0\}}\left(\frac{h\,dz\,\wedge\,dw}{fg}\right)=0$$

whenever  $\operatorname{Ord}_C(h) \ge \operatorname{Ord}(g)$ . We may choose local coordinates so that f(z,w) = z. Then, by iteration of the residue integral

$$\operatorname{Res}_{\{0\}}\left(\frac{h\,dz\,\wedge\,dw}{fg}\right) = \left(\frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}}\right)\int_{|g|=\varepsilon} \left(\int_{|z|=\varepsilon} \frac{h(z,w)\,dz}{g(z,w)\,z}\right)dw$$
$$= \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{-1}}\int_{|g(0,w)|=\varepsilon} \frac{h(0,w)\,dw}{g(0,w)}$$
$$= 0,$$

since  $\operatorname{Ord}_{C}(h) \ge \operatorname{Ord}_{C}(g)$ .

Of course this particular lemma may be proved directly, but the method of using residues and local duality will work in a variety of circumstances. Using the Max Noether theorem and this lemma, we shall reprove the result on cubics encountered in Section 4:

Suppose that C, D, E are cubics in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  and that each point  $P \in C \cap D$  is a simple point on C. Suppose that for all but one such point  $Ord_C(E)_P \ge Ord_C(D)_P$ , and at the remaining one, say Q, we have  $Ord_C(E)_Q \ge Ord_C(D)_Q - 1$ . Then  $Ord_C(E)_Q \ge Ord_C(D)_Q$ . Briefly stated: any cubic E passing through eight of the nine points of  $C \cap D$  passes through the remaining point also.

**Proof.** Let F, G, H be homogeneous cubic polynomials defining C, D, E, respectively. Suppose L is a linear form vanishing at Q and at two points  $R_1, R_2$  on C but not on D. Applying the lemma and Max Noether theorem to HL, we have

$$HL = AF + BG.$$

The linear form B vanishes at  $R_1$  and  $R_2$ , and so  $B = \beta L$ . It follows that L divides AF, and since the line L=0 is not a component of C, it follows that  $A = \alpha L$ . Then  $H = \alpha F + \beta G$ , and so  $\operatorname{Ord}_C(H)_O \ge \operatorname{Ord}_C(G)_O$ . Q.E.D.

These methods may be generalized to prove the Cayley-Bacharach theorem from Section 4.
#### **GLOBAL DUALITY**

#### 4. GLOBAL DUALITY

## **Global Ext**

Let M be a compact, complex manifold and  $\mathcal{L}$  the invertible sheaf associated to a positive line bundle  $L \rightarrow M$ . Given coherent sheaves  $\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{G}$  on M, and using Theorem A discussed in the previous section, we may find a global syzygy

$$0 \to \mathcal{E}_n \to \mathcal{E}_{n-1} \to \cdots \to \mathcal{E}_1 \to \mathcal{E}_0 \to \mathcal{F} \to 0$$

for  $\mathfrak{F}$ . This gives rise to a complex of sheaves  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathfrak{C}}(\mathfrak{F},\mathfrak{G})$ , whose associated hypercohomology we take as the definition of global Ext, written

$$\operatorname{Ext}(M; \mathfrak{F}, \mathfrak{G}) = \mathbb{H}^{*}(M, \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathfrak{G}}(E_{\mathfrak{G}}, \mathfrak{G})).$$

Of course, we must prove that the right-hand side is independent of the choice of global syzygy. Moreover, we would like global Ext to have functorial properties analogous to those enjoyed by Ext for local rings and the sheaf Ext.

As was the case for the sheaf Ext, these matters will fall into place if we have at hand some global analogue of the four properties of projective resolutions given in the section on homological algebra. To achieve this, we recall the notation  $\mathcal{F}(k) = \mathcal{F} \otimes_{\mathbb{Q}} \mathbb{C}^k$  and note that since  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{Q}}(\mathcal{F}(k), \mathcal{G}(k)) \cong \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{Q}}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{G})$ , we may replace  $\mathcal{F}$  by  $\mathcal{F}(k)$  when convenient. Thus, suppose we are given a commutative diagram

of coherent sheaves on M where  $\mathcal{E}$  and  $\mathcal{E}'$  are locally free. It may not be possible to fill in the dotted arrow as it stands, but we can do the following: A section  $s \in H^0(M, \mathcal{L}^k)$  gives an inclusion  $\mathcal{E}'(-k) \subset \mathcal{E}'$ , and we claim that, for  $k \ge k_0$ , the dotted arrow in the diagram

may be filled in.

**Proof.** Since  $\mathcal{E}'(-k)$  is locally free,  $\underline{\operatorname{Ext}}^{1}_{0}(\mathcal{E}'(-k), \cdot) = 0$ , and so the exact sequence of Ext's gives

 $0 \to \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathfrak{G}}(\mathfrak{E}'(-k),\mathfrak{R}) \to \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathfrak{G}}(\mathfrak{E}'(-k),\mathfrak{E}) \to \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathfrak{G}}(\mathfrak{E}'(-k),\mathfrak{F}) \to 0.$ 

By Theorem B,

 $H^{1}(M, \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{C}}(\mathcal{E}'(-k), \mathfrak{R})) = H^{1}(M, \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{C}}(\mathcal{E}', \mathfrak{R})(k)) = 0$ 

for  $k \ge k_0$ . Consequently, we obtain a surjection

 $H^{0}(M, \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{C}}(\mathcal{E}'(-k), \mathcal{E})) \to H^{0}(M, \operatorname{Hom}(\mathcal{E}'(-k), \mathfrak{F})) \to 0.$  Q.E.D.

From this we may draw the following conclusion: When working globally with coherent sheaves on M, the four properties of projective resolutions of  $\mathfrak{C}$ -modules carry over to global syzygies, at least provided we allow ourselves to tensor with  $\mathfrak{L}^{-k}$ . As a consequence,  $\operatorname{Ext}(M; \mathfrak{F}, \mathfrak{G})$  is well-defined and has functorial properties analogous to those of local Ext. The most important of these are the two long exact sequences.

In order to calculate global Ext, a main tool are the two spectral sequences of hypercohomology. The first of these is a spectral sequence  $\{{}^{\prime}E_r\}$  with

$${}^{\prime}E_{2}^{p,q} = H^{p}(M, \underbrace{\operatorname{Ext}}_{\mathfrak{C}}^{q}(\mathfrak{F}, \mathfrak{G})),$$
$${}^{\prime}E_{\mathcal{D}}^{p,q} \Longrightarrow \operatorname{Ext}^{p+q}(M; \mathfrak{F}, \mathfrak{G}).$$

Two applications of this spectral sequence will be useful. The first one is: For  $\mathcal{E}$  a locally free sheaf on M,

$$\operatorname{Ext}^{q}(M; \mathcal{E}, \mathcal{G}) \cong H^{q}(M, \mathcal{E}^{*} \otimes_{\mathfrak{e}} \mathcal{G}).$$

In particular, for any coherent sheaf  $\mathfrak{F}$ ,

$$\operatorname{Ext}^{q}(M, \mathcal{O}, \mathfrak{F}) \cong H^{q}(M, \mathfrak{F})$$

This is clear, since for  $\mathcal{E}$  locally free,  $\operatorname{Ext}^{q}_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{G})=0$  for q>0 and  $\operatorname{Ext}^{0}_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{G})\cong \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{G})\cong \mathcal{E}^{*}\otimes_{\mathcal{C}}\mathcal{G}$ .

The second property is: Suppose  $Ext^q_{\mathcal{C}}(\mathfrak{F},\mathfrak{G}) = 0$  for  $0 \le q \le k$ . Then

$$\operatorname{Ext}^{k}(M; \mathfrak{T}, \mathfrak{G}) \cong H^{0}(M, \operatorname{Ext}^{k}_{\mathfrak{G}}(\mathfrak{T}, \mathfrak{G})).$$

**Proof.** The  $E_2$  term of the spectral sequence has only zeros below the horizontal line passing through (0, k), and this gives the result. Q.E.D.

We now are in a position to globalize the local duality theorem. Suppose that  $I \subset \emptyset$  is a sheaf of regular ideals such that the support  $Z = \text{supp}(\emptyset / I)$  has dimension zero. Equivalently, locally  $I = \{f_1, \ldots, f_n\}$ , where the  $f_i$  form a regular sequence and  $n = \dim_{\mathbb{C}} M$ . We consider Z as a ringed space with structure sheaf  $\emptyset_Z = \emptyset / I$ .

We now refer to the intrinsic form of the local duality theorem in Section 3 above. According to the proposition in that section, the sheaves  $\operatorname{Ext}_{\mathcal{C}}^{q}(\mathfrak{G}_{Z},\Omega^{n})=0$  for q < n. Moreover, since the sheaves  $\mathfrak{O}_{Z}$  and

 $\operatorname{Ext}_{\mathbb{O}}^{n}(\mathbb{O}_{Z},\Omega^{n})$  are skyscraper sheaves,

$$H^{0}(M, \mathbb{O}_{Z}) \cong \bigoplus_{P \in Z} \mathbb{O}_{Z,P},$$
  

$$H^{0}(M, \underbrace{\operatorname{Ext}}_{\mathbb{O}}^{n}(\mathbb{O}_{Z}, \Omega^{n})) \cong \bigoplus_{P \in Z} \underbrace{\operatorname{Ext}}_{\mathbb{O}_{P}}^{n}(\mathbb{O}_{Z,P}, \Omega^{n}_{P}),$$
  

$$H^{q}(M, \mathbb{O}_{Z}) = H^{q}(M, \underbrace{\operatorname{Ext}}_{\mathbb{O}}^{n}(\mathbb{O}_{Z}, \Omega^{n})) = 0 \quad \text{for } q > 0$$

Adding up the local duality theorems in each point  $P \in Z$  gives the

**Global Duality Theorem I.** Let  $I \subset \emptyset$  be a sheaf of regular ideals such that  $Z = \text{supp}(\emptyset / I)$  has dimension zero. Then there is a nondegenerate pairing

 $H^{q}(M, \mathfrak{O}_{\mathcal{T}}) \otimes \operatorname{Ext}^{n-q}(M; \mathfrak{O}_{\mathcal{T}}, \Omega^{n}) \to \mathbb{C}$ 

that is functorial in the sheaf of ideals I.

## Explanation of the General Global Duality Theorem

We have now found duality theorems for the coherent sheaf cohomology  $H^q(M, \mathfrak{F})$  in the two cases where  $\mathfrak{F} \cong \mathfrak{O}(F)$  is locally free and  $\mathfrak{F} = \mathfrak{O}_Z$  with dim Z = 0 and  $\mathfrak{O}_Z = \mathfrak{O}/I$  with I a sheaf of regular ideals. These represent the two extremes of a general duality theorem for  $H^q(M, \mathfrak{F})$ , which will now be explained.

The steps are the following:

1. Given modules L, M, N over the local ring  $\mathfrak{O} = \mathfrak{O}_n$ , the pairing

 $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{O}}(L,M) \otimes_{\mathbb{O}} \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{O}}(M,N) \to \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{O}}(L,N)$ 

induces a pairing, called the Yoneda pairing

 $\operatorname{Ext}_{\mathbb{Q}}^{p}(L, M) \otimes_{\mathbb{Q}} \operatorname{Ext}_{\mathbb{Q}}^{q}(M, N) \to \operatorname{Ext}_{\mathbb{Q}}^{p+q}(L, N)$ 

having associativity and graded commutativity properties analogous to the usual cup product. This is a formal exercise using the four-part proposition.

2. Applying the propogation principle, if  $\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{G}, \mathcal{H}$  are coherent sheaves on M, then there is

$$\operatorname{Ext}_{\mathbb{O}}^{p}(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{G}) \otimes_{\mathbb{O}} \operatorname{Ext}_{\mathbb{O}}^{q}(\mathcal{G},\mathcal{H}) \to \operatorname{Ext}_{\mathbb{O}}^{p+q}(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{H})$$

inducing the previous pairing in each stalk.

3. This procedure globalizes to give a pairing

$$\operatorname{Ext}^{p}(M; \mathcal{F}, \mathcal{G}) \otimes \operatorname{Ext}^{q}(M; \mathcal{G}, \mathcal{H}) \to \operatorname{Ext}^{p+q}(M; \mathcal{F}, \mathcal{H}).$$

Taking

$$\begin{array}{l} q = n - p, \\ \mathfrak{F} = \mathfrak{O}, \quad \mathfrak{G} = \mathfrak{F}, \quad \mathfrak{H} = \Omega^n, \end{array}$$

this pairing is

(\*) 
$$H^p(M, \mathfrak{F}) \otimes \operatorname{Ext}^{n-p}(M; \mathfrak{F}, \Omega^n) \to H^n(M, \Omega^n),$$

since  $\operatorname{Ext}^*(M; \mathfrak{O}, \mathfrak{F}) \cong H^*(M, \mathfrak{F})$ .

All this can be defined for any complex manifold M. For M an algebraic variety the proofs have essentially been given. In case M is compact and connected,  $H^n(M,\Omega^n) \cong \mathbb{C}$  and (\*) becomes

$$H^{p}(M, \mathfrak{F}) \otimes \operatorname{Ext}^{n-p}(M; \mathfrak{F}, \Omega^{n}) \to \mathbb{C}.$$

**Global Duality Theorem II.** The above pairing is nondegenerate and is functorial in the following sense: A sheaf mapping  $\rho: \mathfrak{F} \to \mathfrak{G}$  induces  $\rho_*: H^*(M, \mathfrak{F}) \to H^*(M, \mathfrak{G})$  and  $\rho^*: Ext^*(M; \mathfrak{G}, \Omega^n) \to Ext^*(M; \mathfrak{F}, \Omega^n)$  such that the diagram

$$H^{p}(M, \mathfrak{F}) \otimes \operatorname{Ext}^{n-p}(M; \mathfrak{F}, \Omega^{n}) \to \mathbb{C}$$

$$\stackrel{\rho_{\bullet} \downarrow}{\stackrel{\rho_{\bullet}}{\longrightarrow}} \stackrel{\uparrow_{\rho^{\bullet}}{\longrightarrow}}{\stackrel{\|}{\longrightarrow}} H^{p}(M, \mathfrak{G}) \otimes \operatorname{Ext}^{n-p}(M; \mathfrak{G}, \Omega^{n}) \to \mathbb{C}$$

is commutative.

As mentioned before, we have proved this in the two extreme cases  $\mathfrak{F} \cong \mathfrak{O}(E)$  and  $\mathfrak{F} = \mathfrak{O}_Z$ , which is all that we shall have geometric applications for. The general result can also be proved without too much additional effort—and most of this in the nature of formalism—from our local duality theorem.

Finally, there is an even more general duality theorem dealing with a map—cf. the reference to Hartshorne's notes at the end of this chapter.

## **Global Ext and Vector Fields with Isolated Zeros**

We shall prove a recent theorem, due to Carrell and Liebermann,\* which will illustrate several of the techniques developed above, and which also will tie in with several previous results in the book.

Let M be a compact Kähler manifold and v a holomorphic vector field having a set Z of isolated zeros.

**Theorem.** If Z is nonempty, then

$$H^{p,q}(M) = 0 \quad \text{for } p \neq q.$$

\*J. Carrell and D. Liebermann, Holomorphic vector fields and Kähler manifolds, *Inventiones Math.*, Vol. 21 (1973), pp. 303-309.

#### 708

Actually, Carrell and Lieberman proved the more general statement

$$H^{p,q}(M) = 0 \qquad \text{for } |p-q| > \dim_{\mathbb{C}} Z,$$

where Z is the zero set of any holomorphic vector field on M. Granted the general duality theorem, the proof of this stronger assertion runs about the same as the one we shall now give, which proceeds in two steps.

Step One in the Proof. We denote by u(v) the operation of contraction of a differential form with the vector field v. This operator was already encountered in the proof of the Bott residue theorem. If locally

$$\begin{cases} v = \sum_{i} v_i(z) \frac{\partial}{\partial z_i} \quad \text{and} \\ \varphi = \frac{1}{p! q!} \sum_{I,J} \varphi_{IJ} dz_I \wedge d\overline{z}_J \end{cases}$$

is a (p,q) form, then

$$\iota(v)\varphi = \frac{1}{(p-1)!q!} \sum_{I,J} \bigg( \sum_{i \in I} \pm v_i \varphi_{IJ} dz_{I-\{i\}} \wedge d\bar{z}_J \bigg).$$

From this the formal rules

$$\begin{cases} \iota(v): A^{p,q}(M) \to A^{p-1,q}(M), \\ \iota(v)^2 = 0, \\ \iota(v)\overline{\partial} + \overline{\partial}\iota(v) = 0, \\ \iota(v)(\varphi \land \psi) = \iota(v)\varphi \land \psi + (-1)^{\deg\varphi}\varphi \land \iota(v)\psi, \end{cases}$$

are easily verified.

In particular, contraction with v gives the complex of sheaves

$$\Omega^n \xrightarrow{\iota(v)} \Omega^{n-1} \to \cdots \to \Omega^1 \xrightarrow{\iota(v)} \emptyset.$$

We note that the image of  $\Omega^1 \longrightarrow \emptyset$  is the ideal sheaf *I* of *Z*; in fact, near a zero of *v* the above sequence is the Koszul complex associated to regular ideal  $\{v_1(z), \ldots, v_n(z)\}$ . Consequently we have a very natural global syzygy for  $\emptyset_Z = \emptyset / I$ , one which will be used to calculate global Ext.

For this we observe the commutative diagram

similar to the one encountered in the lemma in the discussion concerning the intrinsic form of local duality in Section 3 above. Recall that  $\text{Ext}^*(M; \mathcal{O}_Z, \Omega^n)$  is the hypercohomology of the complex of sheaves

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathfrak{O},\Omega^n) \to \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{C}}(\Omega^1,\Omega^n) \to \cdots$$
.

Using the identifications provided by the commutative diagram, we write this complex of sheaves as  $\Omega^{n-}$ . Thus

$$\operatorname{Ext}^*(M; \mathfrak{O}_Z, \Omega^n) \cong \mathbb{H}^*(M, \Omega^{n-1})$$

We note that the differential used to calculate the hypercohomology on the right is  $\delta \pm \iota(v)$ , where  $\delta$  is the Čech coboundary mapping.

Now, according to the general discussion of hypercohomology there are two spectral sequences  $\{ {}^{"}E_r \}$  and  $\{ {}^{'}E_r \}$  abutting to  $\mathbb{H}^*(M, \Omega^{n-})$ . One of them has

$${}^{"}E_{2}^{p,q} = H^{p}(M, \underbrace{\operatorname{Ext}}_{\mathfrak{G}}^{q}(\mathfrak{O}_{Z}, \Omega^{n}))$$
  
= 0, unless  $p = 0$  and  $q = n$ .

The other spectral sequence has

$$E_1^{p,q} = H^q(M,\Omega^{n-p}).$$

The differentials  $d'_1, d'_2, \cdots$  are induced from  $\iota(v)$ . If we can show that  $d'_1 = d'_2 = \cdots = 0$ , then

$$E_1^{p,q} \cong 'E_2^{p,q} \cong \cdots \cong 'E_{\infty}^{p,q}$$
  
= 0, unless  $p + q = n$ 

by the previous spectral sequence. This proves the theorem.

Step Two. Let  $L \in H^{1,1}(M)$  be the cohomology class of a Kähler metric  $\omega$ . The proof that  $d'_1 = d'_2 = \cdots = 0$  will use the hard Lefschetz theorem

$$L^k: H^{n-k}(M) \longrightarrow H^{n+k}(M)$$

and primitive decomposition

$$\begin{cases} H^{l}(M) = \bigoplus_{j < [l/2]} L^{j} P^{l-2j}(M), & \text{where} \\ P^{n-k}(M) = \ker \left\{ L^{k+1} \colon H^{n-k}(M) \to H^{n+k+2}(M) \right\} \end{cases}$$

both of which were proved in Section 6 of Chapter 0. We recall also that the primitive decomposition is compatible with the Hodge (p,q) decomposition.

Now, as noted above, the diagram

$$\begin{array}{ccc} {}^{\prime}E_{1}^{p,q} & \xrightarrow{d_{1}} {}^{\prime}E_{1}^{p+1,q} \\ \mathbb{R} & \mathbb{R} \\ H^{n-p,q}(M) & \xrightarrow{\iota(v)} H^{n-p-1,q}(M) \end{array}$$

is commutative, at least up to  $\pm 1$ . Thus, we must prove that  $\iota(v)$  induces zero as a map on cohomology. For a holomorphic 1-form  $\varphi \in H^{1,0}(M)$ ,  $\iota(v)\varphi$  is a holomorphic function on M that vanishes on  $Z \neq \varphi$ . Thus  $\iota(v)\varphi = 0$ . Using this, we shall prove

**Lichnerowicz' Lemma.**  $\iota(v)\omega = 0$  in  $H^{0,1}(M)$ .

Proof. By hard Lefschetz and Kodaira-Serre duality, the pairing

$$H^{1,0}(M) \otimes H^{0,1}(M) \to \mathbb{C}$$

given by

$$\varphi \otimes \psi \to \int_M \omega^{n-1} \wedge \varphi \wedge \psi$$

is nondegenerate. According to the formal rules for  $\iota(v)$  listed above, for all  $\varphi \in H^{1,0}(M)$ 

$$0 = \iota(v)(\omega^{n} \land \varphi) \qquad (\text{since } \omega^{n} \land \varphi \equiv 0 \text{ for trivial reasons})$$
  
=  $n\omega^{n-1} \land \iota(v)\omega \land \varphi \qquad (\text{since as observed above } \iota(v)\varphi \equiv 0)$   
 $\Rightarrow \int_{M} \omega^{n-1} \land \iota(v)\omega \land \varphi = 0$   
 $\Rightarrow \iota(v)\omega = 0 \text{ in } H^{0,1}(M)$ 

by the nondegeneracy of the pairing.

ing. Q.E.D. for lemma.

In particular,  $d_1'L=0$ , so that L defines a class in  $E_2^{n-1,1}$ . Since

$$d'_r: E_r^{n-1,1} \to E_r^{n-1+r,2-r} = 0$$

for  $r \ge 2$ , it follows that L defines a class in  $E_r^{n-1,1}$  for all r. Moreover, multiplication by  $L^k$  commutes with the differentials in the spectral sequence, as follows by the formal rules for calculating with  $\iota(v)$ . Therefore, to prove that  $d'_1=0$ , by using the primitive decomposition and hard Lefschetz it will suffice to prove that this is the case on primitive cohomology. Let

$$\psi \in P^{n-q-k,q}(M) \subset E^{q+k,q}.$$

Then, essentially repeating the argument from the degeneration of the Leray spectral sequence in Section 6 of Chapter 3,

$$0 = \iota(v)(\omega^{k+1}\psi) = \omega^{k+1}\iota(v)\psi$$

in cohomology. But  $\iota(v)\psi \in H^{n-k-1}(M)$ , and so  $L^{k+1}\iota(v)\psi = 0 \Rightarrow \iota(v)\psi = 0$ by hard Lefschetz. Thus  $d'_1 = 0$ .

The argument for  $d'_2 = d'_3 = \cdots = 0$  is the same. Q.E.D.

We note that this proof has not used the full strength of duality. For example, the equality

$$\dim \operatorname{Ext}^*(M; \mathcal{O}_Z, \Omega^n) = \deg(Z) = \dim H^0(M, \mathcal{O}_Z)$$

gives

$$\sum_{p} h^{p,p}(M) = \deg(Z).$$

Since  $h^{p,q}(M) = 0$  for  $p \neq q$  the left-hand side is just the topological Euler characteristic, what we have is just a special case of the Hopf index theorem. More substantial applications, including a proof of Bott's residue formula, arise by keeping track of the filtrations induced by the spectral sequences. These are given in the paper of Carrell and Liebermann.

## Global Duality and Superabundance of Points on a Surface

Let  $L \rightarrow S$  be a holomorphic line bundle over an algebraic surface. In the Riemann-Roch theorem for surfaces

$$\chi(\mathfrak{O}_{\mathcal{S}}(L)) = \frac{1}{2}(L \cdot L - K \cdot L) + \chi(\mathfrak{O}_{\mathcal{S}})$$

the terms

$$h^{0}(L), h^{2}(L) = h^{0}(K-L), p_{o}, q, L \cdot L, K \cdot L$$

all have immediate geometric interpretations, at least in case L=[D] for some effective divisor D on S. The Italian algebraic geometers first wrote this formula as

$$\dim |L| + h^{0}(K - L) = \frac{1}{2}(L \cdot L - K \cdot L) + p_{g} - q + \omega,$$

and then proved directly that the quantity  $\omega$  defined by this equation was nonnegative, which they then called the *superabundance*. The reader should keep in mind that the dual of  $H^1(\mathfrak{O}_S(L))$  is  $H^1(\mathfrak{O}_S(K-L))$ , and sheaf cohomology was 50 years in the future. Working backward historically, we shall use our global duality theorem for coherent sheaves to geometrically interpret the superabundance in some cases. We begin with an example; the final result is the Reciprocity Formula II on page 716.

Suppose that  $\Gamma_0$  is a set of distinct points in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  and  $|C_0| = |\mathcal{G}_{\Gamma_0}(n)|$  is the linear system of curves of degree *n* passing through  $\Gamma_0$ . Let *S* be the quadratic transform of  $\mathbb{P}^2$  along  $\Gamma_0$  and |C| the linear system on *S* of proper transforms of curves  $C \in |\mathcal{G}_{\Gamma_0}(n)|$ . Denote by  $\pi: S \to \mathbb{P}^2$  the projection map and  $E = \pi^{-1}(\Gamma_0)$  the exceptional curve. Then |C| is the complete linear system |L| where

$$L = \pi^* H^n - E$$

for  $H \rightarrow \mathbb{P}^2$  the hyperplane bundle. The canonical bundle of S is

$$K_S = \pi^* (K_{\mathbb{P}^2}) + E$$
  
=  $\pi^* H^{-3} + E$ .

712

and the numerical characters for  $L \rightarrow S$  in the Riemann-Roch formula are

$$h^{2}(L) = h^{0}(K_{S} - L) = 0, \qquad p_{g} = q = 0,$$
  

$$C \cdot C = C_{0}C_{0} - d = n^{2} - d, \qquad \text{where } d = \deg\Gamma_{0},$$
  

$$C \cdot K_{S} = C \cdot (\pi^{*}H^{-3} + E) = -3n + d.$$

Consequently, by the Riemann-Roch formula,

$$r = \dim |L| = \frac{1}{2}(C \cdot C - C \cdot K_S) + \omega$$
$$= \frac{n(n+3)}{2} - d + \omega.$$

On the other hand from the exact cohomology sequence of

$$0 \to \mathcal{G}_{\Gamma_0}(n) \to \mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}^2}(n) \to \mathcal{O}_{\Gamma_0}(n) \to 0$$

and  $h^1(\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}^2}(n)) = 0$ , we obtain

$$\begin{aligned} \mathbf{f} &= \dim |\mathfrak{G}_{\Gamma_0}(n)| \\ &= \frac{n(n+3)}{2} - d + h^1(\mathfrak{O}_{\mathbf{p}^2}(n)), \end{aligned}$$

so that the superabundance

$$\omega = h^{1}(\mathfrak{O}_{S}(L)) = h^{1}(\mathfrak{G}_{\Gamma_{0}}(n)).$$

It is now clear that  $\omega = 0$  if and only if the points in  $\Gamma_0$  impose independent conditions on the linear system  $|\mathfrak{G}_{\mathbf{P}^2}(n)|$ . As was seen in the Cayley-Bacharach theorem in Section 2 of this chapter, it may well happen that  $h^1(\mathfrak{G}_{\Gamma_n}(n)) > 0$ —indeed, this is frequently the interesting case.

Returning now to a general surface S with line bundle  $L \rightarrow S$ , we will show: Suppose that dim|L| > 0 and that the complete linear system |L| has no base curves. Assume moreover that the irregularity q=0. Then the superabundance  $\omega \doteq h^1(L)$  is given by

$$\omega = \dim |\mathfrak{G}_{\Gamma}(K_S + L)| - 2p_g + \dim |K_S - L| + 2,$$

where  $\Gamma = C \cdot C'$  for general curves  $C, C' \in |L|$ .

**Proof.** Let  $s, s' \in H^0(\mathfrak{O}_S(L))$  define C, C', respectively, and consider the Koszul complex

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathcal{O}(K_{S}-L) \longrightarrow \mathcal{O}(K_{S}) \oplus \mathcal{O}(K_{S}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{G}_{\Gamma}(K_{S}+L) \longrightarrow 0.$$

By our assumption

$$h^{1}(\mathcal{O}(K_{S})) = h^{2,1}(S) = h^{0,1}(S) = 0,$$

so we find

$$h^{1}(\mathfrak{O}(L)) = h^{1}(\mathfrak{O}(K_{S}-L)) \qquad \text{(by duality)}$$
  
=  $h^{0}(\mathfrak{G}_{\Gamma}(K_{S}+L)) - 2h^{0}(\mathfrak{O}(K_{S})) + h^{0}(\mathfrak{O}(K_{S}-L)),$ 

which gives our assertion.

713

O.E.D.

## In case $p_g = 0$ , dim $|K_S - L| = -1$ , and the formula simplifies to

$$\omega = \dim |\mathcal{G}_{\Gamma}(K_S + L)| + 1.$$

As an application, suppose that  $\Gamma_0$  is a set of d < n(n+3)/2 points in  $\mathbb{P}^2$ . Then the linear system  $|\mathcal{G}_{\Gamma_0}(n)|$  of curves of degree *n* passing through  $\Gamma_0$ contains at least a pencil, and either

- 1. this linear system has a fixed curve of degree less than n; or
- 2. general curves  $C, C' \in [\mathfrak{G}_{\Gamma_n}(n)]$  will have intersection

$$C \cdot C' = \Gamma_0 + \Gamma,$$

where  $\Gamma$  is a set of  $n^2 - d$  points that we call a *residue* of  $\Gamma_0$  with respect to curves of degree n. We shall prove the

## **Reciprocity Formula, I**

$$\dim|\mathfrak{G}_{\Gamma_0}(n)| = \left\{\frac{n(n+3)}{2} - d\right\} + h^0(\mathfrak{G}_{\Gamma}(n-3)).$$

Thus, the superabundance of  $\Gamma_0$  relative to the linear system  $|\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}^2}(\mathbf{n})|$  is given by

$$\omega = h^0(\mathfrak{G}_{\Gamma}(n-3)).$$

**Proof.** Let S be the blow-up of  $\mathbb{P}^2$  along  $\Gamma_0$  considered above and  $L = \pi^* H^n - E$ . Then  $K_S + L = \pi^* H^{n-3}$  and by the result of p. 713

$$\dim[\mathcal{G}_{\Gamma_0}(n)] = \dim[L]$$

$$= \left\{ \frac{n(n+3)}{2} - d \right\} + \omega,$$

$$K_S + L) = \dim[\mathcal{G}_{\Gamma}(n-3)] + 1.$$
Q.E.D.

where  $\omega = h^0(\mathcal{G}_{\Gamma}(K_{\alpha}))$ 

As a first illustration we shall show how the reciprocity formula may be used to derive the properties of linear systems of cubics that arose in Section 1 of Chapter 4 in our study of the cubic surface. We begin with:

A set  $\Gamma_0$  of seven points imposes independent conditions on  $|\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}^2}(3)|$ , unless five of the seven are collinear.

**Proof.** If there are two cubics  $C, C' \in [\mathfrak{G}_{\Gamma_{c}}(3)]$  without a common component, then for the residual set  $\Gamma$  we have  $h^0(\mathfrak{I}_{\Gamma})=0$ , and by (the most trivial case of) the reciprocity formula the points  $\Gamma_0$  impose independent conditions on  $|\mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^2}(3)|$ .

So we may assume that dim  $|\mathcal{G}_{\Gamma_0}(3)| \ge 3$  and that any two cubics in this linear system have a common component  $C_0$ , which must be a line or a conic. Since the linear system of lines has dimension 2,  $C_0$  cannot be a conic and so must be a line. If  $C_0$  contains  $\leq 4$  points from  $\Gamma_0$ , then there will be a set  $\Gamma'_0$  of  $\geq 3$  points left over. These will impose independent conditions on the linear system  $|\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}^2}(2)|$  of plane conics, and consequently

$$\dim|\mathfrak{G}_{\Gamma_0}(3)| = \dim|\mathfrak{G}_{\Gamma_0}(2)| \leq 5-3=2,$$

which is a contradiction.

A set  $\Gamma_0$  of eight points imposes independent conditions on  $|\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{P}^2}(3)|$ , unless five are on a line or all eight are on a conic.

**Proof.** If we assume that  $\Gamma_0$  fails to impose independent conditions, then  $\dim|\mathcal{G}_{\Gamma_0}(3)| \ge 2$  and, as before, we conclude that any two cubics from this linear system have a common component  $C_0$ . If  $C_0$  is a conic, then since  $\dim|\mathcal{G}_{\Gamma_0}(3)| \ge 2$ , all the points of  $\Gamma_0$  must lie on  $C_0$ . If  $C_0$  is a line, then the previous argument shows that at most three points of  $\Gamma_0$  can fail to lie on  $C_0$ .

The result we needed in the section on cubic surfaces now follows easily:

Let  $\Delta$  be six points in  $\mathbb{P}^2$ , no three of which are on a line and which are not on a conic. Then  $\Gamma_0 = \Delta + p + q$  imposes independent conditions on  $|\mathfrak{O}_{\mathbf{P}^2}(3)|$  for any  $\mathbf{p}, \mathbf{q} \in \mathbb{P}^2$ .

**Proof.** If not, then either five points from  $\Gamma_0$  must be collinear or all eight must be on a conic—this contradicts the assumption on  $\Delta$ . Q.E.D.

Here is one more illustration of the reciprocity formula.

Let  $\Gamma_0$  be a set of 12 points in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  that fails to impose independent conditions on  $|\mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^2}(4)|$ . Then either

 $\begin{cases} \Gamma_0 = C_4 \cdot C_3 \text{ is a complete intersection, or} \\ 10 \text{ points from } \Gamma_0 \text{ are on a conic, or} \\ \text{six points from } \Gamma_0 \text{ are collinear.} \end{cases}$ 

**Proof.** We assume that  $\dim|\mathcal{G}_{\Gamma_0}(4)| \ge 3$ . Recalling that  $\dim|\mathcal{G}_{\mathbf{P}^2}(4)| = 14$ , if there are two curves C, C' from this linear system having no common component, then

$$C \cdot C' = \Gamma_0 + \Gamma.$$

By the reciprocity formula,  $\Gamma$  consists of four collinear points, and this implies that  $\Gamma_0 = C_4 \cdot C_3$ .

Now assume that any two curves from  $|\mathcal{G}_{\Gamma_0}(4)| = |C|$  have a common component  $C_0$ . It is not possible that  $C_0$  is a cubic, since otherwise the residual system  $|C - C_0|$  would consist of lines and have dimension  $\geq 3$ . Suppose next that  $C_0$  is a conic containing  $\leq 9$  points from  $\Gamma_0$ . Then the linear system of conics  $|C - C_0|$  will pass through  $\geq 3$  points and have

Q.E.D.

dimension at least 3, which is a contradiction. So 10 or more points from  $\Gamma_0$  lie on a conic.

If, finally,  $C_0$  is a line containing  $\leq 5$  points from  $\Gamma_0$ , then  $|C - C_0|$  will be a linear system of  $\infty^{3+\rho}(\rho \geq 0)$  cubics passing through  $\geq 7$  points. By our previous result, either five will be on a line—in which case 10 points from  $\Gamma_0$  are on a (degenerate) conic—or eight will be on a conic. But then this conic must be a fixed component of the  $\infty^{3+\rho}$  cubics  $C - C_0$ , which is a contradiction. Q.E.D.

Now the Reciprocity Formula I was proved for  $\mathbb{P}^2$  under the assumption that  $C \cdot C' = \Gamma_0 + \Gamma$  where the 0-cycle  $\Gamma_0 + \Gamma$  consists of distinct points of transverse intersection. It is easy to extend the formula to a general surface, but relaxing the restriction on  $\Gamma_0 + \Gamma$  is more difficult by the previous method, which was to convert the ideal sheaf of  $\Gamma_0$  into a locally free one by a blowing up. In practice it is desirable to have a more general reciprocity formula, and as an application of global duality we shall give this extension.

Suppose that S is a regular algebraic surface—thus  $h^{1,0}(S) = h^{2,1}(S) = 0$ —and  $L \to S$  is a holomorphic line bundle with two sections s, s' such that the simultaneous equations s=0, s'=0 define a zero-dimensional subscheme Z of S. There is an ideal sheaf  $\mathcal{G} \subset \mathcal{O}$  with  $\mathcal{O}_Z = \mathcal{O}/\mathcal{G}$ ; in fact,  $\mathcal{G}$  is the image under the mapping

$$\mathcal{O}(L^*) \oplus \mathcal{O}(L^*) \to \mathcal{O}$$

given by  $(f,f') \rightarrow fs + f's'$ . Suppose that we decompose Z into two disjoint sets  $\Gamma_0$  and  $\Gamma$ ; we may think of  $\Gamma_0$  as part of the base of the pencil  $|s + \lambda s'| \subset |L|$ , and shall refer to  $\Gamma$  as the *residue* of  $\Gamma_0$ .

Reciprocity Formula (II). With the above notations,

$$h^{1}(\mathfrak{G}_{\Gamma_{\mathfrak{o}}}(L)) = h^{0}(\mathfrak{G}_{\Gamma}(K+L)) - 2p_{\mathfrak{o}} + h^{0}(\mathfrak{O}(K-L)).$$

In particular, if both  $q = p_g = 0$ , then

$$h^{1}(\mathfrak{G}_{\Gamma_{0}}(L)) = h^{0}(\mathfrak{G}_{\Gamma}(K+L)).$$

**Proof.** We consider the two exact sheaf sequences

$$\begin{cases} 0 \to \mathfrak{I}(L) \to \mathfrak{I}_{\Gamma_0}(L) \to \mathfrak{O}_{\Gamma}(L) \to 0, \\ 0 \to \mathfrak{O}(L^*) \to \mathfrak{O} \oplus \mathfrak{O} \to \mathfrak{I}(L) \to 0, \end{cases}$$

where  $\mathfrak{O}_{\Gamma} = \mathfrak{O} / \mathfrak{G}_{\Gamma}$  in the first, and the second is the Koszul resolution. By the duality theorem,  $H^{1}(\mathfrak{G}_{\Gamma_{0}}(L))$  and  $\operatorname{Ext}^{1}(S; \mathfrak{G}_{\Gamma_{0}}(L), \Omega^{2})$  are cononically dual vector spaces. We shall calculate the latter by applying the exact sequence of global Ext and interpreting the maps.

First we observe from  $\operatorname{Ext}^{0}(\mathbb{O}_{\Gamma}(L),\Omega^{2}) = \operatorname{Ext}^{1}(\mathbb{O}_{\Gamma}(L),\Omega^{2}) = 0$  and the

#### **GLOBAL DUALITY**

spectral sequence

$$E_{2}^{p,q} \Rightarrow \operatorname{Ext}^{*}(S; \mathfrak{O}_{\Gamma}(L), \Omega^{2})$$
$$\parallel$$
$$H^{p}(S, \operatorname{Ext}_{\mathfrak{O}}^{q}(\mathfrak{O}_{\Gamma}(L), \Omega^{2}))$$

for global Ext that  $\operatorname{Ext}^{1}(S; \mathfrak{O}_{\Gamma}(L), \Omega^{2}) = 0$ . Thus we have

$$(*) \quad 0 \to \operatorname{Ext}^{1}(S; \mathfrak{G}_{\Gamma_{0}}(L), \Omega^{2}) \to \operatorname{Ext}^{1}(S; \mathfrak{G}(L), \Omega^{2}) \xrightarrow{p} \operatorname{Ext}^{2}(S; \mathfrak{G}_{\Gamma}(L), \Omega^{2}).$$

For the middle term we use the second exact sheaf sequence, noting that  $\text{Ext}^{1}(S; \emptyset \oplus \emptyset, \Omega^{2}) \cong H^{1}(S; \Omega^{2} \oplus \Omega^{2}) = 0$  since S is regular, and also that

$$\begin{aligned} & \operatorname{Ext}^{0}(S; \mathfrak{O}(L^{*}), \Omega^{2}) \cong H^{0}(\mathfrak{O}(K+L)), \\ & \operatorname{Ext}^{0}(S; \mathfrak{O} \oplus \mathfrak{O}, \Omega^{2}) \cong H^{0}(\mathfrak{O}(K)) \oplus H^{0}(\mathfrak{O}(K)), \\ & \operatorname{Ext}^{0}(S; \mathfrak{G}(L), \Omega^{2}) \cong H^{0}(\operatorname{Hom}(\mathfrak{G}(L), \Omega^{2})) \cong H^{0}(\mathfrak{O}(K-L)) \end{aligned}$$

to obtain

$$0 \to H^{0}(\mathfrak{O}(K-L)) \to H^{0}(\mathfrak{O}(K)) \oplus H^{0}(\mathfrak{O}(K))$$
  
$$\to H^{0}(\mathfrak{O}(K+L)) \to \operatorname{Ext}^{1}(S; \mathfrak{G}(L), \Omega^{2}) \to 0.$$

This gives the interpretation

(\*\*) Ext<sup>1</sup>(S; 
$$\mathfrak{G}(L), \Omega^2$$
)  $\cong$   $\left\{ \begin{array}{l} H^0(\mathfrak{O}(K+L))/\{s\omega+s'\omega'\}, & \text{where} \\ \omega, \omega' \in H^0(\mathfrak{O}(K)). \end{array} \right\}.$ 

Now since  $\operatorname{Ext}_{0}^{0}(\mathfrak{O}_{\Gamma}(L),\Omega^{2}) = \operatorname{Ext}_{0}^{1}(\mathfrak{O}_{\Gamma}(L),\Omega^{2}) = 0$  and  $\operatorname{Ext}_{0}^{2}(\mathfrak{O}_{\Gamma}(L),\Omega^{2})$  is a skyscraper sheaf concentrated at points  $p \in \Gamma$  and with stalks *canonically* isomorphic to  $(\mathfrak{O}_{\Gamma}(L)_{p})^{*}$ ,

$$\operatorname{Ext}^{2}(S; \mathfrak{O}_{\Gamma}(L), \Omega^{2}) \cong \bigoplus_{p \in \Gamma} (\mathfrak{O}_{\Gamma}(L)_{p})^{*}.$$

Combining this with (\*) and (\*\*) yields

$$0 \to \operatorname{Ext}^{1}(S; \mathcal{G}_{\Gamma_{0}}(L), \Omega^{2}) \to \{H^{0}(\mathfrak{O}(K+L)) / \{s\omega + s'\omega'\}\} \xrightarrow{\rho} \bigoplus_{p \in \Gamma} (\mathfrak{O}_{\Gamma}(L)_{p})^{*}.$$

To interpret the mapping  $\rho$ , we suppose that  $\psi \in H^0(\mathfrak{O}(K+L))$  and  $\eta \in \mathfrak{O}_{\Gamma}(L)_p$ . Then

$$\operatorname{Res}_{p}\left(\frac{\eta\psi}{s\cdot s'}\right)$$

has intrinsic meaning since  $\eta \psi \in \mathcal{O}(K+2L)_p$  and  $s \cdot s' \in \mathcal{O}(2L)_p$ . Because duality is functorial, we deduce that

$$\rho(\psi)(\eta) = \operatorname{Res}_p\left(\frac{\eta\psi}{s\cdot s'}\right).$$

Q.E.D.

From the local duality theorem it follows that

$$\ker \rho \cong H^0(\mathfrak{G}_{\Gamma}(K+L))/\{s\omega+s'\omega'\}.$$

We conclude from (\*) and (\*\*) that

$$h^{1}(\mathcal{G}_{\Gamma_{0}}(L)) = \dim \operatorname{Ext}^{1}(S; \mathcal{G}_{\Gamma_{0}}(L), \Omega^{2})$$
  
= dim(ker  $\rho$ )  
=  $h^{0}(\mathcal{G}_{\Gamma}(K+L)) - 2p_{g} + h^{0}(\mathfrak{O}(K-L)),$ 

which establishes the reciprocity formula.

We now illustrate how the singularities enter in a special case. Suppose that C and C' are two irreducible plane quartic curves having three ordinary double points  $p_i$  (i = 1, 2, 3) in common. We assume that at each of these points the four tangent lines to the two curves are distinct. These curves then define an ideal  $\mathcal{G}_{p_i} \subset \mathcal{O}_{p_i}$ , which is contained in but not equal to the square  $m_i^2$  of the maximal ideal, and which we now shall describe: Choose local coordinates (x, y) relative to which C and C' have respective equations

$$\begin{cases} xy = 0, \\ (x - y)(x - \gamma y) = 0. \end{cases}$$

This is possible by identifying the directions through  $p_i$  with  $\mathbb{P}^1$  and noting that any four points of  $\mathbb{P}^1$  may be projectively transformed to  $\{0, 1, \gamma, \infty\}$ . So in fact  $\gamma$  is the *cross-ratio* associated to these four tangent lines in some order. Functions f(x,y) in the ideal have the form

 $f(x,y) = \alpha xy + \beta(x-y)(x-\gamma y).$ 

In general  $\beta$  will be a unit; then we may assume  $\beta = 1$  and

$$f(x,y) = (x - \mu y)(x - \lambda y) + (\text{higher-order terms})$$

where

$$\mu\lambda = \gamma, \quad \lambda + \mu = 1 + \gamma - \alpha.$$

Having fixed the tangent directions to C to correspond to the points  $0, \infty \in \mathbb{P}^1$ , the tangent directions to the curve  $C_f$  defined by f will be  $\mu, \lambda$  and the condition  $\mu \lambda = \gamma$  has intrinsic meaning and defines the ideal  $\mathcal{G}_{p_i} \subset \mathcal{O}_{p_i}$ . Geometrically, the curve  $C_f$  must have an ordinary double point at  $p_i$  and the cross-ratio of its tangents together with those of C is prescribed.

We now write

$$C \cdot C' = \Gamma_0 + \Gamma,$$

where  $\Gamma_0$  and  $\Gamma$  are zero-dimensional schemes with  $\mathfrak{G}_{\Gamma_0} = \mathfrak{G}_{p_1} \cap \mathfrak{G}_{p_2} \cap \mathfrak{G}_{p_3}$  and  $\Gamma$  is the residue of  $\Gamma_0$  relative to the pencil  $|C + \lambda C'|$ . We note that

deg  $\Gamma_0 = 12$  and consequently deg  $\Gamma = 4$ . The Reciprocity Formula II gives

$$h^{1}(\mathfrak{G}_{\Gamma_{0}}(4)) = h^{0}(\mathfrak{G}_{\Gamma}(1)) \leq 1,$$

where  $\mathscr{G}_{\Gamma_0}(4) = \mathscr{G}_{\Gamma_0} \otimes \mathscr{O}_{\mathbf{P}^2}(4)$ , and where equality holds on the right if and only if the points of  $\Gamma$  are distinct and collinear. Since  $h^0(\mathscr{O}_{\mathbf{P}^2}(4)) = 15$  and  $h^1(\mathscr{O}_{\mathbf{P}^2}(4)) = 0$ , it follows that: The linear system of plane quartics through  $\Gamma_0$ has dimension given by

$$\dim|\mathfrak{G}_{\Gamma_0}(4)| = 2 \text{ or } 3$$

where the second possibility holds exactly when the points of  $\Gamma$  are distinct and collinear.

To see when this happens we consider the triangle  $\Delta$  with vertices  $p_1, p_2, p_3$ . This is a plane cubic with double points at the  $p_i$ , and we shall say that our configuration is in *special position* in case the defining equation of  $\Delta$  is in the ideal  $\mathcal{G}_{p_i}$  at each vertex. We now prove that: The configuration is in special position if, and only if, the points of  $\Gamma$  are distinct and collinear.

**Proof.** If the points of  $\Gamma$  are distinct and collinear, then some member E of the pencil  $|C+\lambda C'|$  will have this line  $L_0$  as tangent, from which it follows that

$$E = \Delta + L_0$$

and so  $\Delta \in |\mathcal{G}_{\Gamma_0}(3)|$  and the configuration is in special position. If, conversely,  $\Delta \in |\mathcal{G}_{\Gamma_0}(3)|$ , then the curves  $\Delta + L$ , L a line in  $\mathbb{P}^2$ , give a  $\mathbb{P}^2$  in the projective space  $|\mathcal{G}_{\Gamma_0}(4)|$ . Since not all curves in this linear system are reducible, we deduce that dim $|\mathcal{G}_{\Gamma_0}(4)| = 3$ , which gives our conclusion. Q.E.D.

It is interesting to investigate the rational map

 $f: \mathbb{P}^2 \to \mathbb{P}^3$ 

defined by the linear system  $|\mathcal{G}_{\Gamma_0}(4)|$  when the configuration is in special position. The image is a surface S of degree four with the property that there are  $\infty^2$  reducible hyperplane sections.

To see what the image  $\tilde{S}$  of f is, we observe first that f is well-defined on the blow-up  $\tilde{\mathbb{P}}^2$  of  $\mathbb{P}^2$  at the points  $p_1, p_2, p_3$  of  $\Gamma_0$ . (See Figures 2 and 3.) If  $E_i$  is the exceptional divisor in  $\tilde{\mathbb{P}}^2$  over  $p_i$ , then the proper transform  $\tilde{D}$  of a generic element  $D \in |\mathcal{G}_{\Gamma_0}(4)|$  is given by

$$\tilde{D} \sim \pi^* D - 2E_1 - 2E_2 - 2E_3.$$

The degree of the image  $S = f(\tilde{\mathbb{P}}^2)$  in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  is thus

$$\vec{D} \cdot \vec{D} = D \cdot D - 4E_1 \cdot E_1 - 4E_2 \cdot E_2 - 4E_3 \cdot E_3$$
  
= 16 - 4 - 4 - 4  
= 4.





Figure 3

Now consider the map  $f: \mathbb{P}^2 \to \mathbb{P}^3$ . Since the linear system  $|\mathcal{G}_{\Gamma_0}(4)|$  contains, as a subsystem, the triangle  $\Delta$  plus the linear system of lines,  $\tilde{f}$  will be one-to-one and smooth away from the inverse image in  $\tilde{\mathbb{P}}^2$  of the triangle. The proper transforms  $\tilde{L}_{ij}$  of the lines  $L_{ij} = p_i p_j$ , on the other hand, are blown down to points: any curve  $D \in |\mathcal{G}_{\Gamma_0}(4)|$  containing a point  $q \in L_{ij}$  other than  $p_i$  and  $p_j$  has two double points and one single point of intersection with  $L_{ij}$ , and so contains  $L_{ij}$ . Also, while the proper transform of the linear system  $|\mathcal{G}_{\Gamma_0}(4)|$  in  $\tilde{\mathbb{P}}^2$  has intersection number 2 with each  $E_i$ , it does not cut out a complete linear system in  $E_i$ : fixing one tangent line to a curve  $D \in |\mathcal{G}_{\Gamma_0}(4)|$  at  $p_i$  determines the other, and so f maps  $E_i$  two-to-one onto a line in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ . These lines are double lines of the image S. Finally, since the triangle  $\Delta$  is in the ideal  $\mathcal{G}_{\Gamma_0}$ , the points of intersection of the proper transforms  $L_{ij}$  and  $L_{ik}$  with  $E_i$ , while distinct on  $\tilde{\mathbb{P}}^2$ , are identified under the map  $\tilde{f}$ . In other words, after blowing down the lines  $\tilde{L}_{ij}$  on  $\tilde{\mathbb{P}}^2$  the divisors  $E_i$  form a triangular configuration. (See Figure 4.) The map f then folds each side of this triangle over so that the vertices are identified; the resulting configuration is shown in Figure 5. The surface  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  is thus a quartic with three double lines meeting in a point.

In fact, we have already encountered this surface, in Section 5 of Chapter 4; we saw there that S is the image under projection to  $\mathbb{P}^3$  of the Veronese surface in  $\mathbb{P}^5$ . Indeed, we can see this directly in the present context: Since the transformation  $\varphi$  of  $\mathbb{P}^2$  which blows up  $p_1, p_2, p_3$  and blows down the lines  $\tilde{L}_{ij}$  is given by the linear system  $|\mathcal{G}_{p_1} \otimes \mathcal{G}_{p_2} \otimes \mathcal{G}_{p_2}(2)|$  of conics through the points  $p_i$ , the composition  $i_{|\mathcal{O}(2)|} \circ \varphi : \mathbb{P}^2 \to \mathbb{P}^5$  of  $\varphi$  with the map is given by the linear system  $|\mathcal{G}_{p_1}^2 \otimes \mathcal{G}_{p_2}^2 \otimes \mathcal{G}_{p_3}^2(4)|$  of quartics with double points at the points  $p_i$ ; the map f, given by the sublinear system  $|\mathcal{G}_{\Gamma_0}(4)| \subset |\mathcal{G}_{p_1}^2 \otimes \mathcal{G}_{p_2}^2 \otimes \mathcal{G}_{p_3}^2(4)|$ , is just the composition of  $i_{|\mathcal{O}(2)|} \circ \varphi$  with a projection to  $\mathbb{P}^3$ .



Figure 4



Figure 5

## **Extensions of Modules**

Ext<sup>1</sup> and Extensions—Local Case. We consider again the local ring  $\emptyset = \mathbb{C}\{z_1, \ldots, z_n\}$  and finitely generated modules over  $\emptyset$ . An extension of M by N is given by a short exact sequence

The trivial or split extension is  $M \oplus N$ , and two extensions are equivalent in case there is a commutative diagram

$$0 \to N \to E \to M \to 0$$
$$\parallel \qquad \downarrow \qquad \parallel \\ 0 \to N \to E' \to M \to 0$$

The name "Ext" is derived from the following

**Lemma.** There is a bijective correspondence between equivalence classes of extensions and  $Ext^{1}_{e}(M, N)$ , with zero corresponding to the trivial extension.

**Proof.** Given an extension (E) as above, we have

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{O}}(M, E) \to \operatorname{Hom}(M, M) \xrightarrow{\partial} \operatorname{Ext}^{1}_{\mathbb{O}}(M, N).$$

The obstruction to splitting the sequence (E) is  $\partial(1_M) \in \operatorname{Ext}^1_{\mathbb{C}}(M, N)$ , where

#### **GLOBAL DUALITY**

 $l_M$  is the identity map from M to itself. This gives the map from extensions to  $\text{Ext}^1_{\mathbb{C}}(M, N)$ .

Before giving the inverse map, we need one remark. Given the data

$$\begin{cases} 0 \rightarrow R \xrightarrow{i} S \xrightarrow{\pi} M \rightarrow 0, \\ R \xrightarrow{j} N, \end{cases}$$

we may construct an extension

 $(F) \qquad \qquad 0 \to N \to F \to M \to 0$ 

as follows: Define  $\mu = j \oplus i : R \to N \oplus S$  and  $F = N \oplus S/\mu(R)$ . Then  $n \oplus s \to \pi(s)$  and  $n \to n \oplus (0)$  gives the exact sequence (F).

To construct  $\operatorname{Ext}^{1}_{0}(M, N)$ , we start with part of a projective resolution

$$E_2 \to E_1 \to E_0 \to M \to 0$$

and take kernel/image in

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{O}}(E_0, N) \to \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{O}}(E_1, N) \to \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{O}}(E_2, N).$$

Thus a cycle gives a map  $E_1/E_2 \rightarrow N$ , and so a class in  $\text{Ext}_0^1(M,N)$  gives the data

$$\begin{cases} 0 \rightarrow E_1 / E_2 \rightarrow E_0 \rightarrow M \rightarrow 0, \\ E_1 / E_2 \rightarrow N \end{cases}$$

Applying the discussion of the previous paragraph gives an extension.

We leave it as an exercise to check that the two mappings

$$\left\{\begin{array}{l} \text{equivalent classes} \\ \text{of extensions} \end{array}\right\} \,\,\, \overbrace{}^{\sim} \quad \text{Ext}^{1}_{\emptyset}(M, \emptyset)$$

are well-defined and inverse to one another.

Now suppose that  $\mathbb{O} = \mathbb{C}\{z_1, z_2\}$  is the local ring in *two* variables and  $I = \{f_1, f_2\}$  is a regular ideal. From the exact sequence

$$0 \to I \to \mathfrak{O} \to \mathfrak{O} / I \to 0$$

and computation of Ext's in the section on Koszul complexes we have

$$\operatorname{Ext}^{1}_{\mathbb{O}}(I, \mathbb{O}) \cong \operatorname{Ext}^{2}_{\mathbb{O}}(\mathbb{O}/I, \mathbb{O}) \cong \mathbb{O}/I.$$

The second isomorphism depends on the choice of generators for I, but the assertion:

 $e \in Ext_{0}^{1}(I, \mathcal{O}) \cong \mathcal{O} / I$  is a unit—i.e.,  $e(0) \neq 0$ ,

has intrinsic meaning, since if also  $I = \{f'_1, f'_2\}$ , then

$$f'_i = \sum_j a_{ij} f_j$$
 and  $e = \Delta e'$ ,

where  $\Delta = \det(a_{ij})$  is a unit. For our construction of rank-two vector bundles on a surface, we will use the

**Lemma.** Suppose that  $e \in Ext^{1}_{\mathcal{C}}(I, \mathcal{O})$  gives an extension

 $0 \to \emptyset \to E \to I \to 0.$ 

Then E is projective  $\Leftrightarrow$  e is a unit.

**Proof.** The exact sequence of Ext gives

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{O}}(\mathbb{O},\mathbb{O}) \xrightarrow{\circ} \operatorname{Ext}^{1}_{\mathbb{O}}(I,\mathbb{O}) \to \operatorname{Ext}^{1}_{\mathbb{O}}(E,\mathbb{O}) \to 0.$$

By definition,  $\partial(1) = e$ , where 1 means the constant function "one" under the identification  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{C}}(\mathcal{O}, \mathcal{O}) \cong \mathcal{O}$ . Identifying  $\operatorname{Ext}^{1}_{\mathcal{C}}(I, \mathcal{O})$  with  $\mathcal{O}/I$  and using that  $\partial$  is  $\mathcal{O}$ -linear, if e is a unit,

$$\partial(e^{-1}) = 1 \in \mathcal{O} / I$$

It follows that  $\partial$  is surjective, and so  $\operatorname{Ext}^{1}_{\mathbb{C}}(E, \mathbb{O}) = 0$ . It is trivially the case that  $\operatorname{Ext}^{q}_{\mathbb{C}}(E, \mathbb{O}) = 0$  for  $q \ge 2$ .

We use this to prove that  $\operatorname{Ext}^{q}_{\mathfrak{G}}(M, N) = 0$  for any  $\mathfrak{G}$ -module N and  $q \ge 1$ . The argument is by induction on the length of a projective resolution of N. Thus we may assume given

$$0 \to R \to F \to N \to 0,$$

where F is free and  $\operatorname{Ext}^q_{\mathcal{C}}(M,R)=0$  for  $q \ge 1$ . The exact sequence of  $\operatorname{Ext}^*_{\mathcal{C}}(M,\cdot)$  then gives the result.

From our original discussion of Ext, it follows from the vanishing of  $\operatorname{Ext}_{\mathcal{C}}^{1}(E, N)$  for all N implies that E is projective (= free); this happens if e is a unit. If e is not a unit, then  $\operatorname{Ext}_{\mathcal{C}}^{1}(E, \mathfrak{G}) \neq 0$  and E is not projective. Q.E.D.

Ext<sup>1</sup> and Extensions—Global Case. Let M be an algebraic variety and  $\mathfrak{F}, \mathfrak{G}$  coherent sheaves on M. We may speak of global extensions

$$(\mathcal{E}) \qquad \qquad 0 \to \mathcal{F} \to \mathcal{E} \to \mathcal{G} \to 0,$$

by which we mean an exact sequence of sheaves of  $\emptyset$ -modules—then  $\mathscr{E}$  is necessarily coherent—and with the equivalence relation and notion of trivial extension as in the local case. One's first guess might be that such  $(\mathscr{E})$ 's are in bijective correspondence with  $H^0(M, \operatorname{Ext}^0_{\mathscr{O}}(\mathscr{F}, \mathscr{G}))$ . This is not quite correct for the following reason:

Given a global section of  $H^0(M, \operatorname{Ext}^1_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathcal{G}, \mathfrak{F}))$ , choose a sufficiently fine covering  $\underline{U} = \{U_{\alpha}\}$  and corresponding local extensions

$$(\mathcal{E}_{\alpha}) \qquad \qquad 0 \to \mathcal{F}|U_{\alpha} \to \mathcal{E}_{\alpha} \to \mathcal{G}|U_{\alpha} \to 0.$$

In  $U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta}$  there will be a commutative diagram

but it need not be the case that in  $U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta} \cap U_{\gamma}$  the triangle



is commutative—i.e., the "transition functions" for gluing the local extensions ( $\mathcal{E}_{\alpha}$ ) may not satisfy the cocycle rule, and thus may not patch together to give a global extension. What is true is the

**Lemma.** The equivalence classes of global extensions ( $\mathcal{E}$ ) are in bijective correspondence with Ext<sup>1</sup>(M;  $\mathcal{G}$ ,  $\mathfrak{F}$ ).

**Proof.** Given  $(\mathcal{E})$ , the exact sequence of global Ext's gives

and the obstruction to splitting the sequence ( $\mathcal{E}$ ) is just  $\partial(1_{\mathcal{G}})$  as in the local case.

The converse is more interesting. Let  $\mathscr{E}_{\circ}(\mathscr{G}): \dots \to \mathscr{E}_{2} \xrightarrow{\partial} \mathscr{E}_{1} \xrightarrow{\partial} \mathscr{E}_{0} \to \mathscr{G} \to \mathcal{G}$ 0 be the global syzygy for  $\mathscr{G}$ , and  $\underline{U} = \{U_{\alpha}\}$  a sufficiently fine covering of M so that a class  $e \in \operatorname{Ext}^{1}(M; \mathscr{G}, \overline{\mathscr{G}})$  is given by a cocycle in the hypercohomology group

$$\mathbb{H}^{1}(\underline{U}, \operatorname{Hom}_{0}(\mathfrak{S}(\mathfrak{G}), \mathfrak{F})).$$

In the diagram

$$C^{0}(\underline{U}, \underline{\operatorname{Hom}}_{\mathfrak{C}}(\mathfrak{S}_{1}, \mathfrak{F})) \oplus C^{1}(\underline{U}, \underline{\operatorname{Hom}}_{\mathfrak{C}}(\mathfrak{S}_{0}, \mathfrak{F}))$$

$$\overset{\circ}{\sim} \qquad \overset{\circ}{\sim} \qquad \overset{\circ}{\sim}$$

 $C^{0}(\underline{U}, \underline{\operatorname{Hom}}_{\ell}(\mathcal{E}_{2}, \mathcal{F})) \oplus C^{1}(\underline{U}, \underline{\operatorname{Hom}}_{\ell}(\mathcal{E}_{1}, \mathcal{F})) \oplus C^{2}(\underline{U}, \underline{\operatorname{Hom}}_{\ell}(\mathcal{E}_{0}, \mathcal{F})),$ 

The cocycle *e* is given by  $\varphi \oplus \eta$ , where

$$\varphi = \{\varphi_{\alpha}\} \quad \text{with } \varphi_{\alpha} \in H^{0}(U_{\alpha}, \underline{\text{Hom}}_{\emptyset}(\mathcal{E}_{1}, \mathcal{F})),$$
  
$$\eta = \{\eta_{\alpha\beta}\} \quad \text{with } \eta_{\alpha\beta} \in H^{0}(U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta}, \underline{\text{Hom}}_{\emptyset}(\mathcal{E}_{0}, \mathcal{F})).$$

Writing out the conditions that e be a cocycle gives the relations:

(1) 
$$\partial^* \varphi = 0 \Rightarrow \varphi_\alpha \in H^0(U_\alpha, \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathfrak{C}}(\mathfrak{E}_1/\mathfrak{E}_2, \mathfrak{F}))$$
  
 $\Rightarrow \varphi_\alpha \text{ defines an extension}$ 

$$(\mathcal{E}_{\alpha}) \qquad \qquad 0 \to \mathcal{F}|U_{\alpha} \to \mathcal{E}_{\alpha} \to \mathcal{G}|U_{\alpha} \to 0$$

by the same argument as in the proof of the first lemma in the preceding section,

Admittedly, step 3 needs some amplification, but the details to be checked are straightforward enough. Q.E.D.

## Points on a Surface and Rank-Two Vector Bundles

As an application of the global duality theorem (I), we shall discuss the following question:\* Given an algebraic surface S and sheaf of regular ideals  $I \subset \emptyset$  with supp $(\emptyset / I)$  a set of points Z, we define  $\emptyset_Z = \emptyset / I$  and ask whether there exists a rank-two holomorphic vector bundle  $E \rightarrow S$  with given first Chern class  $c_1(E)$  and section  $s \in H^0(S, \emptyset(E))$  whose divisor (s) is Z ideal-theoretically?

To answer this question, suppose first that  $E \to S$  is the rank-two bundle and  $s \in H^0(S, \mathcal{O}(E))$  the holomorphic section with divisor (s) = Z that we are trying to construct. We may consider s as a sheaf mapping  $\mathcal{E}^* \xrightarrow{s} \mathcal{O}$ ,  $\mathcal{E}^* = \mathcal{O}(E^*)$ , and what we are asking for is a short exact sequence

(\*) 
$$0 \to \mathcal{L} \xrightarrow{i} \mathcal{E} * \xrightarrow{s} I \to 0$$

where  $\mathcal{L}$  is locally free of rank one.

**Proof.** Locally, 
$$\mathcal{E} \cong \mathcal{O} \oplus \mathcal{O}$$
 and  $s = (f_1, f_2)$ . The map  $\mathcal{E}^* \xrightarrow{\sim} I$  is given by  $(g_1, g_2) \to f_1 g_1 + f_2 g_2$ ,

and by comparison with the Koszul complex—of which this is the first step— $\mathcal{L}$  is locally isomorphic to  $\mathcal{O}$  in such a way that  $i(h) = (-f_2h, f_1h)$ . Q.E.D.

The relation between the line bundle  $\mathcal L$  and vector bundle  $\mathcal E$  is

$$c_1(\mathcal{L}) = -c_1(\mathcal{E}).$$

\*This was first considered by R. L. E. Schwarzenberger, Vector bundles on algebraic surfaces, *Proc. London Math. Soc.*, Vol. 11 (1961), pp. 601–622, and Vector bundles on the projective plane, *loc. cit.*, Vol. 11 (1961), pp. 623–640.

**Proof.** On  $S^* = S - Z$  we have

$$\begin{split} 0 &\to \mathcal{E} \, | \, S^* \to \mathcal{E}^* | \, S^* \to \mathcal{O}_{S^*} \to 0 \\ &\Rightarrow c_1(\mathcal{E}) = c_1(\mathcal{E}^*) & \text{in } H^2(S^*, \mathbb{Z}) \\ &\Rightarrow c_1(\mathcal{E}) = c_1(\mathcal{E}^*) & \text{in } H^2(S, \mathbb{Z}), \end{split}$$

since in the exact cohomology sequence

$$H^{2}(S, S^{*}; \mathbb{Z}) \to H^{2}(S, \mathbb{Z}) \to H^{2}(S^{*}, \mathbb{Z})$$

we have by excision

1

$$H^{2}(S, S^{*}, \mathbb{Z}) \cong \sum_{p \in \mathbb{Z}} H^{2}(B_{p}, B_{p}^{*}; \mathbb{Z})$$
  
= 0,

where  $B_p$  is a ball around p.

Actually this makes sense, since, very roughly speaking, giving  $\mathcal{E}$  is the same as giving its Chern classes  $c_1(E)$  and  $c_2(E)$ , and  $c_2(E)$  is just Z. The assertion  $c_1(\mathcal{E}) = -c_1(\mathcal{E})$  may be refined to

$$\mathcal{L} = \bigwedge^2 \mathcal{E}^*$$
 in  $\operatorname{Pic}(S) = H^1(S, \mathcal{O}^*),$ 

which follows from the Levi Extension Theorem given in Section 2 of Chapter 3.

Referring to (\*), we may rephrase the problem as follows: Given  $(Z, \mathcal{O}_Z)$ and  $\mathcal{C} \in Pic(S)$ , we seek

(\*\*) 
$$\begin{cases} e \in Ext^{1}(S; I, \mathcal{E}), & such that e_{p} is a unit in \\ \underline{Ext}^{1}(I, \mathcal{E})_{p} \cong \mathcal{C}_{Z, p} \text{ for each point } p \in Z. \end{cases}$$

**Explanation.** For any open set  $U \subset S$ , there is a restriction mapping

$$\mathsf{Ext}^*(S; \mathfrak{F}, \mathfrak{G}) \to \mathsf{Ext}^*(U; \mathfrak{F}, \mathfrak{G})$$

of global Ext's. For U sufficiently small so that  $H^{q}(U, Ext^{*}_{\mathfrak{C}}(\mathfrak{F}, \mathfrak{G}))=0$  for q>0,

$$\mathsf{Ext}^*(U; \mathfrak{F}, \mathfrak{G}) \cong H^0(U, \mathsf{Ext}^*(\mathfrak{F}, \mathfrak{G}))$$

by the spectral sequence relating local and global Ext's. Thus  $e \in Ext^{1}(S; I, \mathcal{L})$  induces  $e_{p}$  in each stalk  $Ext^{1}_{\mathcal{C}}(I, \mathcal{L})_{p}$  for any point  $p \in S$ .

By the discussion in the preceding section, a class  $e \in \text{Ext}^1(S; I, \mathcal{C})$  defines a global extension

$$0 \to \mathcal{L} \to \mathcal{E}^* \to I \to 0$$

over S, and by the lemma on p. 724 the coherent sheaf  $\mathcal{E}^*$  will be locally free if each  $e_p$  is a unit for  $p \in \mathbb{Z}$ . Thus, solving (\*\*) and finding (\*) are entirely equivalent.

The first approximation to understanding (\*\*) is to look into the spectral sequence relating local and global Ext's.

Q.E.D.

Using that  $E_2^{p,q} = H^p(S, \operatorname{Ext}^q_{\mathcal{C}}(I, \mathcal{C}))$ , the picture of  $E_2$  is

$$E_2^{0.1} \qquad d_2$$

$$H^0(\underline{\operatorname{Ext}}^1_{\mathcal{C}}(I, \mathcal{L})) \qquad E_2^{2.0} = H^0(\underline{\operatorname{Ext}}^0_{\mathcal{C}}(I, \mathcal{L})) \cong H^0(\mathcal{L})$$

where the isomorphism results from

$$\begin{cases} 0 \to I \to \emptyset \to \emptyset_Z \to 0, & \text{and} \\ \underline{\text{Ext}}^0_{\mathcal{C}}(\emptyset_Z, \mathcal{L}) = 0 \\ \to \mathcal{L} \cong \underline{\text{Ext}}^0_{\mathcal{C}}(\emptyset, \mathcal{L}) \cong \underline{\text{Ext}}^0_{\mathcal{C}}(I, \mathcal{L}). \end{cases}$$

using the exact sequence of Ext.

In particular, if  $E_2^{2,0} = 0$ , then  $\operatorname{Ext}^1(S; I, \mathfrak{L}) \cong H^0(S, \operatorname{Ext}^1(I, \mathfrak{L}))$ , and (\*\*) may be solved. Thus: If  $\operatorname{H}^2(S, \mathfrak{L}) = 0$ , then we may find a rank-two holomorphic vector bundle  $E \to S$  and section  $s \in \operatorname{H}^0(S, \mathfrak{E})$  such that  $c_1(\mathfrak{L}) = -c_1(\mathfrak{E})$  and s defines Z ideal-theoretically. In particular, we may take  $\mathfrak{L} = \mathfrak{O}$ in case  $\operatorname{p}_g(S) = 0$ . Taking  $\mathfrak{L}$  to be sufficiently ample, we may always arrange that  $\operatorname{H}^2(S, \mathfrak{L}) = 0$ , so that our original problem will have at least one solution.

## Example

Take  $S = \mathbb{P}^2$ , so that the  $p_g = 0$  condition is satisfied. Then there exists a rank-two holomorphic vector bundle  $E \to \mathbb{P}^2$  and section  $s \in H^0(\mathbb{P}^2, \mathfrak{O}(E))$  that defines any given Z. If Z is nonempty, then we claim that s is unique up to a constant, and the vector bundle E is *not* a global extension

$$0 \to L \to E \to L' \to 0$$

of line bundles on  $\mathbb{P}^2$ . Thus, in this manner we have found a whole collection of "new" vector bundles over  $\mathbb{P}^2$ .

**Proof.** If  $s' \in H^0(\mathbb{P}^2, \mathfrak{O}(E))$  also defines Z, then  $s \wedge s' \in H^0(\mathbb{P}^2, \mathfrak{O}(\Lambda^2 E)) = H^0(\mathbb{P}^2, \mathfrak{O}) = \mathbb{C}$ , since  $\wedge^2 E$  is a trivial line bundle because  $c_1(E) = 0$ . Thus either  $s \wedge s' \equiv 0$ , in which case s' is a constant multiple of s, or else  $s \wedge s'$  is nowhere zero, which is excluded by the assumption that Z is nonempty.

If E is a global extension of line bundles, then  $\mathcal{L} \simeq \mathfrak{O}(n)$  and  $\mathcal{L}' \simeq \mathfrak{O}(n')$ , since  $\operatorname{Pic}(\mathbb{P}^2) \simeq \mathbb{Z}$ . Now  $\operatorname{Ext}^1(\mathbb{P}^2; \mathcal{L}', \mathcal{L}) \simeq H^1(\mathbb{P}^2, \mathfrak{O}(n-n')) = 0$ . Also, n+n' = 0, since  $c_1(E) = 0$ . Thus

$$\mathfrak{G} \cong \mathfrak{O}(n) \oplus \mathfrak{O}(-n),$$

where  $n \ge 0$ , and this is a contradiction, since any section of  $\mathcal{E}$  is either nowhere zero (n=0) or else vanishes on a curve (n>0). Q.E.D.

We still have not found necessary and sufficient conditions that (\*\*) may be solved. To do this, we assume for simplicity that

$$\begin{cases} \mathcal{L} = \emptyset, & \text{and} \\ I_p = m_p & \text{is the maximal ideal for each point } p \in \mathbb{Z}. \end{cases}$$

#### **GLOBAL DUALITY**

The exact sequence of global Ext applied to

$$0 \to I \to \mathfrak{O} \to \mathfrak{O}_Z \to 0$$

gives

$$\cdots \to H^{1}(S, \mathbb{O}) \to \operatorname{Ext}^{1}(S; I, \mathbb{O}) \to \operatorname{Ext}^{2}(S; \mathbb{O}_{Z}, \mathbb{O}) \to H^{2}(S, \mathbb{O}) \to \cdots$$

Since  $Ext^{\alpha}(\mathbb{O}_Z, \mathbb{O}) = 0$  for  $q \neq 2$  while  $Ext^{\alpha}(\mathbb{O}_Z, \mathbb{O})$  is a skyscraper sheaf concentrated on Z with stalks

$$\underline{\operatorname{Ext}}^{2}_{\mathfrak{O}}(\mathfrak{O}_{Z},\mathfrak{O})_{p}\cong\Lambda^{2}T'_{p}(S),$$

the above exact sequence is the top row in the diagram

The bottom row are the dual vector spaces, where the dual of  $\operatorname{Ext}^2(S, \mathfrak{O}_Z, \mathfrak{O})$  is  $H^0(S, \mathfrak{O}_Z \otimes \Omega^2)$  by the duality theorem (I). By functorality, the mapping  $\rho$  is simply the restriction of a global holomorphic 2-form on S to each point  $p \in Z$ .

Now what we are seeking is

$$e \in \operatorname{Ext}^1(S; I, \emptyset)$$
 with  $e_p \neq 0$  in each  $\bigwedge^2 T'_p(S)$   $(p \in Z)$ .

Applying the duality in (\*\*\*), we have the following result:

Given a set of points  $Z \subseteq S$ , there is a rank-two holomorphic vector bundle  $E \rightarrow S$  with  $\bigwedge^2 \mathcal{E} \cong \emptyset$  and section  $s \in H^0(S, \emptyset(\mathcal{E}))$  that defines Z $\Leftrightarrow$  there are bivectors  $0 \neq \tau_p \in \bigwedge^2 T'_p(S)$  ( $p \in Z$ ) such that

$$\sum_{P \in Z} \langle \psi, \tau_p \rangle = 0$$

for all  $\psi \in H^0(S, \Omega^2)$ . In particular, if deg  $Z > p_g(S)$ , then (E,s) always exists.

It remains to intrinsically interpret this relation, which we shall do in the next section.

## **Residues and Vector Bundles**

We will interpret the relation at the end of the preceding section as a residue theorem for general vector bundles and will then put our conclusions in a more geometric form.

Suppose that M is a compact, complex manifold of dimension n and

$$\mathbb{C}^n \to E \to M$$

is a rank-*n* vector bundle having a holomophic section  $s \in H^0(M, \mathcal{O}(E))$  with a set Z of isolated zeros. Using the notations

$$\begin{cases} \wedge^q \mathcal{E}^* = \mathfrak{O}(\wedge^q E^*), \\ \mathfrak{G}_Z = \text{ideal sheaf of } Z \text{ and } \mathfrak{O}_Z = \mathfrak{O} / I_Z, \end{cases}$$

the sequence

(\*) 
$$0 \to \bigwedge^n \mathcal{E}^* \xrightarrow{s} \cdots \to \bigwedge^2 \mathcal{E}^* \xrightarrow{s} \mathcal{E}^* \to \mathcal{G}_Z \to 0$$

localizes to the Koszul complex, and therefore gives a global projective resolution of both  $\mathfrak{G}_Z$  and  $\mathfrak{G}_Z$ . In particular (\*) gives an element

 $e \in \operatorname{Ext}^{n-1}(M; \mathfrak{g}_Z, \wedge^n \mathfrak{S}^*).$ 

In the spectral sequence relating global and local Ext's we consider

$$d_{n-1}\colon H^0(M; \underline{\operatorname{Ext}}^{n-1}_{\mathfrak{C}}(\mathfrak{G}_Z, \wedge^n \mathfrak{S}^*)) \to H^n(M, \wedge^n \mathfrak{S}^*),$$

where we have used the isomorphism

$$\operatorname{Ext}^{0}_{\mathfrak{C}}(\mathfrak{G}_{Z}, \wedge^{n}\mathfrak{S}^{*}) \cong \wedge^{n}\mathfrak{S}^{*}$$

from the section on Koszul complexes. For each  $p \in Z$  there is an induced local extension class

$$e_p \in \underline{\operatorname{Ext}}_{\mathfrak{C}}^{n-1}(\mathfrak{G}_Z, \wedge^n \mathfrak{S}^*)_p,$$

where  $\bigoplus_{p \in \mathbb{Z}} e_p \in H^0(M, \operatorname{Ext}_{\mathcal{C}}^{n-1}(\mathfrak{G}_{\mathbb{Z}}, \bigwedge^n \mathcal{E}^*))$  is the image of e, and therefore satisfies

$$d_{n-1}\left(\bigoplus_{p\in Z}e_p\right)=0$$
 in  $H^n(M,\wedge^n \mathbb{S}^*)$ .

We will interpret this relation as a residue theorem.

For this we consider the vector space  $H^0(M, \mathcal{O}(K \otimes \det E))$  dual to  $H^n(M, \bigwedge^n \mathcal{E}^*)$ . In terms of a local holomorphic frame  $e_1, \ldots, e_n$  for E and local holomorphic coordinates  $z_1, \ldots, z_n$  on M, a section

$$\psi \in H^0(M, \mathcal{O}(K \otimes \det E))$$

is

$$\psi = h(z)(dz_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge dz_n) \otimes (e_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge e_n)$$

Writing

$$s = s_1(z)e_1 + \cdots + s_n(z)e_n,$$

we consider the form

$$\frac{\psi}{s} = \frac{h(z)dz_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge dz_n}{s_1(z) \cdots s_n(z)}$$

Of course the right-hand side is not well-defined, but by the transforma-

tion formula the *residue* at a point  $p \in Z$ 

(\*\*) 
$$\operatorname{Res}_{p}\left(\frac{\psi}{s}\right) = \operatorname{Res}_{p}\left\{\frac{h(z)dz_{1}\wedge\cdots\wedge dz_{n}}{s_{1}(z)\cdots s_{n}(z)}\right\}$$

is independent of choices. Because of the functorial property of duality we have

$$0 = \langle d_{n-1} \Big( \bigoplus_{\rho \in Z} e_{\rho} \Big), \psi \rangle$$
$$= \sum_{\rho \in Z} \operatorname{Res}_{\rho} \Big( \frac{\psi}{s} \Big),$$

which we may state formally as the

**Residue Theorem for Vector Bundles.** Given a rank-n holomorphic vector bundle  $E \rightarrow M$  over a compact, complex n-manifold and holomorphic section  $s \in H^0(M, \emptyset(E))$  having a set Z of isolated zeros, if for each  $\psi \in H^0(M, \emptyset(K \otimes \det E))$  and  $p \in Z$  we define the residue

$$\operatorname{Res}_{p}\left(\frac{\psi}{s}\right)$$

by (\*\*) above, then

$$\sum_{p \in Z} \operatorname{Res}_{p}\left(\frac{\psi}{s}\right) = 0.$$

Corollary (Cayley-Bacharach for Vector Bundles). If Z consists of distinct simple points, then each  $D \in |K \otimes \det E|$  that passes through all but one point of Z necessarily contains that remaining point.

The result at the end of the preceding section may be rephrased as:

**Corollary.** On an algebraic surface S given a set Z of isolated points and holomorphic line bundle L, there exists a rank-two holomorphic vector bundle  $\mathbb{C}^2 \rightarrow E \rightarrow S$  with det E = L and having a section  $s \in H^0(S, \emptyset(E))$  with (s) = Z if, and only if, Z has the Cayley-Bacharach property relative to the linear system  $|K \otimes L|$ .

Finally, the Cayley-Bacharach property may be given a nice geometric interpretation in case the linear system  $|K \otimes L|$  gives a base-point-free mapping

 $S \rightarrow \mathbb{P}'$ .

We denote by  $\overline{Z}$  the linear span in  $\mathbb{P}^r$  of a set Z of d distinct points on S. For generic Z, dim $\overline{Z} = d-1$ ; the Cayley-Bacharach property implies that

$$\dim \overline{Z} = d - 2 - \rho \qquad (\rho \ge 0),$$

so that configurations Z satisfying that property may be roughly thought of as "multisecant planes" such as trichords, etc.

## REFERENCES

We give a few sources to assist the reader in amplifying the discussion in this chapter. These will also serve as a guide to the literature.

#### Section 1

R. Harvey, Integral Formulas Connected by Dolbeault's Isomorphism, Rice University Studies, Vol. 56 (1969), pp. 77-97.

#### Section 2

R. Gunning, Lectures in Complex Analytic Varieties—Finite Analytic Mappings, Princeton University Press, Princeton, N.J., 1974.

#### Section 3

M. F. Atiyah and I. G. MacDonald, Introduction to Commutative Algebra, Addison-Wesley, Reading, Mass., 1969.

#### Section 4

R. Gunning and H. Rossi, Analytic Functions of Several Complex Variables, Prentice-Hall, Englewood Cliffs, N.J., 1965. Gives a complete treatment of coherent sheaf theory.

Section 5

- A. Grothendieck, Théorems de dualité pour les faisceaux algebriques coherents, Séminaire Bourbaki, No. 49 (1957).
- R. Hartshorne, Residues and Duality, Springer-Verlag, Berlin-Heidelberg-New York, 1966.
- R. Hartshorne, Varieties of small codimension in projective space, Bull. Amer. Math. Soc., Vol. 80 (1974), pp. 1017-1032 (especially Section 6 and the bibliography).

### 732

# 6 THE QUADRIC LINE COMPLEX

This chapter occupies a somewhat anomalous position in the book: it falls, in fact, somewhere between a chapter and a protracted exercise. No new ground is broken: even the discussion of quadrics in Section 1 represents a gap in the previous material rather than further development. There are three reasons for its inclusion:

First of all in Chapters 2 and 4 we have discussed in some detail the theory of curves and surfaces; it is natural now to look at varieties of higher dimension, such as threefolds. Unfortunately, there is for threefolds no systematic body of knowledge comparable to what we have for curves and surfaces. Whatever the reason, the fact is that the only wholly successful treatment of threefolds has been in special cases; this is one such.

Second, while we have tried to provide applications of the theory and techniques developed in this book, we have not yet encountered a problem broad enough to bring to bear the full range of our techniques. The quadric line complex is just such a problem: in the course of our analysis of it we will have occasion to call upon results from Hodge theory, curves, Abelian varieties, surfaces, Chern classes, and the Schubert calculus.

The third and final reason for the inclusion of this chapter is simply the subject itself. The quadric line complex is an object of long-standing attraction: much of the material that follows was developed in the midnineteenth century and is still of interest today. It is a subject full of intricate symmetries and surprises; we hope the reader will find it as delightful to study as we did.

### 1. PRELIMINARIES: QUADRICS

### Rank of a Quadric

A quadric hypersurface  $F \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  may be represented as the locus of a quadratic form

$$Q(X,X) = \sum_{i,j=0}^{n} q_{ij} X_i X_j$$

with the matrix  $Q = (q_{ij})$  symmetric. The rank of the quadric F is defined to be the rank of the matrix Q; since the only invariant of a symmetric quadratic form over  $\mathbb{C}$  is its rank, two quadrics  $F, F' \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  will be projectively isomorphic if and only if they have the same rank. Now, taking partials,

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial X_i}Q(X,X)=2\sum_j q_{ij}X_j,$$

we deduce that the singular locus of F is just the linear subspace of  $\mathbb{P}^n$  corresponding to the kernel of the matrix Q on  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$ ; thus

A quadric  $F \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  is smooth if and only if it has maximal rank n+1,

and more generally,

A quadric  $F \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  of rank n-k is singular along a k-plane  $\Lambda \subset F \subset \mathbb{P}^n$ .

Indeed, we can be more explicit in our description: suppose  $F \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  is a quadric of rank k with singular set  $\Lambda \cong \mathbb{P}^{n-k}$ , and take  $V_{k-1}$  a generic (k-1)-plane complementary to, i.e., disjoint from,  $\Lambda$ ;  $\tilde{F} = F \cap V_{k-1}$  is then a smooth quadric of dimension k-2. Now if L is any line in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  meeting both  $\Lambda$  and  $\tilde{F}$ , L meets F three times and so is contained in F. Conversely, if  $p \in F$  is any point lying off  $\Lambda$ , the (n-k+1)-plane spanned by p and  $\Lambda$  must meet  $V_{k-1}$  in a point q. The line  $L = \overline{pq}$  then meets F at p and twice again in  $\Lambda$ , and so lies in F; in particular  $q \in \tilde{F}$ , so p lies on a line joining  $\Lambda$  and  $\tilde{F}$ . Consequently

A quadric  $F \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  of rank k is the cone through an (n-k)-plane  $\Lambda \subset F \subset \mathbb{P}^n$  over a quadric of rank k in  $\mathbb{P}^{k-1}$ .

Note, incidentally, that since F contains all lines joining any point  $p \in F$  to  $\Lambda$ , the tangent plane to F at any point contains  $\Lambda$ . Thus, any plane in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  disjoint from  $\Lambda$  intersects F smoothly.

#### PRELIMINARIES: QUADRICS

We can see most of this in terms of the Gauss map

$$\mathcal{G}: F \to \mathbb{P}^{n^*}$$

defined by sending a point  $p \in F$  to its tangent plane  $T_p(F) \in \mathbb{P}^{n^*}$ . Since the tangent plane to the quadric given by Q above at a point  $p = [a_0, ..., a_n]$  is

$$T_p(F) = \left(\sum_{i,j} q_{ij} a_j X_i = 0\right),$$

we see that the Gauss map on F is just the restriction to F of the rational map  $\mathbb{P}^n \to \mathbb{P}^{n^*}$  given by the matrix Q. If F is smooth,  $\mathcal{G}$  is an isomorphism, and the dual variety  $F^* = \mathcal{G}(F) \subset \mathbb{P}^{n^*}$  is again a smooth quadric. Note that in this case no hyperplane in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  will be tangent to F more than once; so every tangent hyperplane section  $T_p(F) \cap F$  of a smooth quadric in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  has rank n-1, i.e., is the cone through p over a smooth quadric in  $\mathbb{P}^{n-2}$ . In general, if F has rank k and singular set  $\Lambda_{n-k}$ , then every tangent hyperplane to F contains  $\Lambda$ , and  $\mathcal{G}$  maps F to a smooth quadric in the subspace  $\mathbb{P}^{k-1^*} \subset \mathbb{P}^{n^*}$  of hyperplanes containing  $\Lambda$ .

## Linear Spaces on Quadrics

One fascinating aspect of quadrics is the behavior of the linear spaces lying on them. This is described in the

**Proposition.** A smooth quadric F of dimension m contains no linear spaces of dimension strictly greater than m/2; on the other hand

1. If m=2n+1 is odd, then F contains an irreducible (n+1)(n+2)/2-dimensional family of n-planes; while

2. If m=2n is even, then F contains two irreducible, n(n+1)/2-dimensional families of n-planes and moreover for any two n-planes  $\Lambda, \Lambda' \subset F$ ,

$$\dim(\Lambda \cap \Lambda') \equiv n (2)$$

if and only if  $\Lambda$  and  $\Lambda'$  belong to the same family.

Before we prove this, note that we have already observed this phenomenon in the case m=2: on a quadric surface in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  there are two one-dimensional families of lines; and two lines of opposite families always meet in a point, while lines of the same family are either disjoint or meet in a line. The reader is also referred to the discussion in Section 2 of the geometry of the Grassmannian G(2,4) to see in detail the behavior of 2-planes on a quadric in  $\mathbb{P}^5$ .

The first statement of the proposition is readily verified: since the Gauss map  $\mathcal{G}$  on a smooth quadric  $F \subset \mathbb{P}^{m+1}$  is the restriction of a linear

isomorphism  $\mathbb{P}^{m+1} \to \mathbb{P}^{m+1^*}$ , the family of tangent planes to F along a linear subspace  $\Lambda_k \subset F$  forms a k-dimensional linear subspace of  $\mathbb{P}^{m^*}$ . Since the tangent space to F at any point of  $\Lambda$  contains  $\Lambda$ , moreover, the image  $\mathcal{G}(\Lambda)$  lies entirely in the (m-k)-dimensional subspace of  $\mathbb{P}^{m+1^*}$  of planes through  $\Lambda$ ; thus

$$k \leq m-k$$

i.e.,  $k \leq m/2$ .

To prove the remainder of the proposition we use an induction on *n*. Let  $\Sigma'_n \subset G(n+1,2n+3)$  be the set of *n*-planes  $\Lambda$  lying on a smooth quadric *F* of odd dimension 2n+1 in  $\mathbb{P}^{2n+2}$ , and  $\Sigma_n \subset G(n+1,2n+2)$  the family of *n*-planes on a smooth  $F_{2n} \subset \mathbb{P}^{2n+1}$ . Assume the statement of the proposition for m < n (it is trivially true for n=0), and for  $F \subset \mathbb{P}^{2n+2}$  a smooth quadric consider the incidence correspondence

$$I \subset F \times G(n+1,2n+3)$$

defined by

$$I = \{(p, \Lambda_n) \colon p \in \Lambda \subset F\}.$$

The projection map  $\pi_2: I \to G(n+1, 2n+3)$  maps *I* onto  $\Sigma'_n$ , with fibers isomorphic to  $\mathbb{P}^n$ . On the other hand, consider the fibers of the projection  $\pi_1: I \to F$ , that is, the *n*-planes on *F* passing through a point *p*. Clearly, any such *n*-plane  $\Lambda$  lies in the tangent plane to *F* at *p*, and hence in the intersection  $F \cap T_p(F)$ . But we have seen that  $F \cap T_p(F)$  is just the cone through *p* over a smooth quadric  $\tilde{F}_{2n-1} \subset \mathbb{P}^{2n}$ , and so the *n*-planes in *F* through *p* are exactly the *n*-planes spanned by *p* together with (n-1)planes in  $\tilde{F}$ . The fibers of  $\pi_1$  are therefore isomorphic to  $\Sigma'_{n-1}$ , which by hypothesis is irreducible of dimension n(n+1)/2; it follows that *I* itself is irreducible of dimension n, we see that  $\Sigma'_n$  is irreducible of dimension

$$\frac{n(n+1)}{2} + 2n + 1 - n = \frac{(n+1)(n+2)}{2},$$

and part 1 of our proposition is proved.

Now let  $F_{2n} \subset \mathbb{P}^{2n+1}$  be a smooth quadric; again, we set

$$I = \{(p, \Lambda_n) : P \in \Lambda \subset F\} \subset F \times G(n+1, 2n+2).$$

As before, the fibers of the projection map  $\pi_2: I \to \Sigma_n \subset G(n+1, 2n+2)$  are isomorphic to  $\mathbb{P}^n$ , and the fibers of  $\pi_1: I \to F$  isomorphic to  $\Sigma_{n-1}$ . In this case, however, by induction  $\Sigma_{n-1}$  is the disjoint union of two irreducible varieties of dimension n(n-1)/2. The connected components of the fibers of  $\pi_1$  thus constitute an unbranched 2-sheeted cover of F, which, since F is rational *and hence simply connected*, must be disconnected. It follows that Ihas two connected components, each mapping via  $\pi_1$  onto F with fibers isomorphic to one irreducible component of  $\Sigma_{n-1}$ ; as in the last argument,

#### **PRELIMINARIES: QUADRICS**

each of the connected components of I is irreducible of dimension n(n-1)/2+2n. Since the fibers of the projection map  $\pi_2: I \to \Sigma_n$  are irreducible of dimension n, we see that  $\Sigma_n$  has two connected components  $\Sigma_n^1$  and  $\Sigma_n^2$ , each irreducible of dimension

$$\frac{n(n-1)}{2} + 2n - n = \frac{n(n+1)}{2}.$$

Finally, it remains to show that for any two *n*-planes  $\Lambda, \Lambda' \subset F$ , the dimension of their intersection is congruent to *n* mod 2 if and only if they belong to the same family. Again, we proceed by induction: the statement is trivially true for n=0 (and more visibly for n=1); assume it for all m < n. Suppose first that  $\Lambda$  and  $\Lambda'$  intersect, and let p by any point of  $\Lambda \cap \Lambda'$ . Let  $\mathbb{P}^{2n}$  be any hyperplane in  $\mathbb{P}^{2n+1}$  not containing p; by what we have seen, the intersection  $F \cap T_p(F)$  of F with its tangent plane at p is just the cone through p over the smooth, (2n-2)-dimensional quadric  $\tilde{F} = F \cap T_p(F) \cap \mathbb{P}^{2n}$ . Set

$$\tilde{\Lambda} = \Lambda \cap \mathbb{P}^{2n}$$
 and  $\tilde{\Lambda}' = \Lambda' \cap \mathbb{P}^{2n}$ ;

 $\tilde{\Lambda}$  and  $\tilde{\Lambda}'$  are then (n-1)-planes in  $\tilde{F}$ , and by our previous argument  $\Lambda$  and  $\Lambda'$  belong to the same family on F if and only if  $\tilde{\Lambda}$  and  $\tilde{\Lambda}'$  belong to the same family on  $\tilde{F}$ . But the intersection  $\Lambda \cap \Lambda'$  is just the plane spanned by the intersection  $\tilde{\Lambda} \cap \tilde{\Lambda}'$  together with p. By the induction hypothesis we have

 $\Lambda, \Lambda'$  belong to the same family of *n*-planes on F  $\Leftrightarrow \tilde{\Lambda}, \tilde{\Lambda}$  belong to the same family of (n-1)-planes on  $\tilde{F}$   $\Leftrightarrow \dim(\tilde{\Lambda} \cap \tilde{\Lambda}') \equiv n-1(2)$  $\Leftrightarrow \dim(\Lambda \cap \Lambda') = \dim(\tilde{\Lambda} \cap \tilde{\Lambda}') + 1 \equiv n(2),$ 

and we are done. Suppose on the other hand that  $\Lambda$  and  $\Lambda'$  are disjoint. In this case, take any point  $p \in \Lambda$  and set

$$\Lambda'' = \overline{\Lambda' \cap T_p(F), p} \, .$$

Now  $T_p(F)$  cannot contain  $\Lambda'$ —all *n*-planes in  $T_p(F) \cap F$  contain *p* and hence meet  $\Lambda$ —so  $\Lambda''$  is an *n*-plane and

$$\dim(\Lambda' \cap \Lambda'') = n - 1,$$

and we deduce from our first argument that  $\Lambda'$  and  $\Lambda''$  belong to opposite families. We also see that  $\Lambda$  meets  $\Lambda''$  only in the point p—if  $\Lambda \cap \Lambda''$  contained a line,  $\Lambda$  would necessarily meet the hyperplane  $\Lambda' \cap T_p(F) \subset \Lambda''$ . Thus, by our first argument,  $\Lambda$  and  $\Lambda''$  belong to the same family on F if and only if  $n \equiv 0(2)$ ; it follows that

 $\Lambda$  and  $\Lambda'$  belong to the same family  $\Leftrightarrow n \equiv -1 = \dim(\Lambda \cap \Lambda')(2).$  This completes the proof of the proposition.

We can write down explicitly the two families of *n*-planes on the smooth 2*n*-dimensional quadric  $F \subset \mathbb{P}^{2n+1}$  given by

$$Q(X) = \sum_{i=0}^{n} X_i X_{n+i+1}.$$

In this case for B any  $(n+1) \times (n+1)$  matrix the *n*-plane  $\Lambda_B$  spanned by the row vectors  $e_i = (0, ..., 1, 0, ..., 0, b_{i,0}, ..., b_{i,n})$  of the  $2n \times n$  matrix (I, B) lies in F if and only if

$$Q(e_i, e_j) = b_{ij} + b_{ji} = 0$$

for all *i* and *j*, i.e., if and only if *B* is skew-symmetric. The *n*-planes  $\{\Lambda_B\}$  form an open set  $\Gamma_0$  in one of the two families of *n*-planes on *F*. (Note that

$$\dim(\Lambda_B \cap \Lambda_{B'}) = n - \operatorname{rank}(B - B') \equiv n(2)$$

for any B, B' skew-symmetric.) More generally, if  $I = \{i_1, ..., i_m\}$  is any subset of  $\{0, ..., n\}$ , then the automorphism  $\varphi_I$  of F defined by

$$\varphi_{I}[X] = [X'], \quad X'_{i} = \begin{cases} X_{n+i+1}, & i \in I, \\ X_{i}, & i \notin I, \end{cases}$$
$$X'_{n+1+i} = \begin{cases} X_{i}, & i \in I, \\ X_{n+1+i}, & i \notin I, \end{cases}$$

carries the set  $\Gamma_0 = \{\Lambda_B\}$  of *n*-planes into another set  $\Gamma_I$ ;  $\Gamma_I$  will be of the same family as  $\Gamma_0$  if and only if  $m = {}^{\#}I$  is even. In this way, we represent all *n*-planes on *F*.

We consider now the family of k-planes on a smooth quadric F in  $\mathbb{P}^{n+1}$ . The dimension of this family is easy to compute: we let  $|F| \cong \mathbb{P}^{(n+2)(n+3)/2-1}$  denote the linear system of all quadrics in  $\mathbb{P}^{n+1}$  and consider the incidence correspondence

$$I \subset |F| \times G(k+1,n+2)$$

given by

$$I = \{(F, \Lambda): \Lambda \subset F\}.$$

The linear system |F| cuts out on any k-plane  $\Lambda$  the complete (k+1)(k+2)/2-1-dimensional linear series of quadrics in  $\Lambda$ , so the fibers of the projection map  $\pi_2: I \rightarrow G(k+1, n+2)$  have dimension

$$\frac{(n+2)(n+3)}{2} - \frac{(k+1)(k+2)}{2} - 1,$$

and I has dimension

$$(k+1)(n-k+1) + \frac{(n+2)(n+3)}{2} - \frac{(k+1)(k+2)}{2} - 1;$$

it follows that a fiber of  $\pi_1: I \rightarrow |F|$ —the family of k-planes on a quadric F

738

#### **PRELIMINARIES: QUADRICS**

- has dimension

$$(k+1)(n-k+1) - \frac{(k+1)(k+2)}{2}$$

or, alternatively, codimension (k+1)(k+2)/2 in the Grassmannian G(k+1, n+2).

Let us now determine the class on G(k+1,n+2) of the cycle  $\Sigma_{k,n}$  of k-planes on a smooth quadric  $F \subset \mathbb{P}^{n+1}$ . Recall from Section 6 of Chapter 1 that for any flag  $V_0 \subset V_1 \subset \cdots \subset V_{n+1} \subset \mathbb{C}^{n+2}$  the cohomology group  $H^{(k+1)(k+2)}(G(k+1,n+2))$  is generated by the classes of the Schubert cycles

$$\sigma_{a_1,\ldots,a_{k+1}} = \left\{ \Lambda_{k+1} \colon \dim(\Lambda \cap V_{n-k+1+i-a_i}) \ge i \right\}$$

for all sequences

$$n-k+1 \ge a_1 \ge \cdots \ge a_{k+1} \ge 0$$

with  $\sum a_i = (k+1)(k+2)/2$ . The cohomology in complementary dimension is likewise generated by Schubert cycles  $\sigma_b$  with  $\sum b_i = (k+1)(n-k+1) - (k+1)(k+2)/2$ ; the intersection pairing is

$${}^{\#}(\sigma_{a_1,\ldots,a_{k+1}};\sigma_{b_1,\ldots,b_{k+1}}) = \begin{cases} 1, & \text{if } a_i + b_{k+2-i} = n-k+1 \text{ for all } i, \\ 0, & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

To find the class of  $\Sigma_{k,n}$ , accordingly, we have to evaluate the intersection numbers  ${}^{\#}(\Sigma_{k,n} \cdot \sigma_b)$  for all such  $b = (b_1, \ldots, b_{k+1})$  with  $\Sigma b_i = (k+1)(n-k-1)-(k+1)(k+2)/2$ . We start by noting that if the flag  $\{V_{\alpha}\}$  is generically chosen, each subspace  $\overline{V}_{\alpha} \subset \mathbb{P}^{n+1}$  will intersect F in a smooth  $(\alpha - 2)$ -dimensional quadric  $F_{\alpha-2}$ . Now, as we have seen,  $F_{\alpha-2}$  cannot contain any linear subspaces of projective dimension greater than  $(\alpha - 2)/2$ ; thus, no k-plane  $\Lambda_k$  lying on F can meet  $\overline{V}_{\alpha}$  in a space of projective dimension  $> (\alpha - 2)/2$ . If  ${}^{\#}(\Sigma_{k,n} \cdot \sigma_b)$  is to be nonzero, then we must have

$$n-k+1+i-b_i \ge 2i$$
 for all  $i$ ;

i.e.,

$$b_i \leq n-k-i+1.$$

But from

$$(n-k+1)(k+1) - \frac{(k+1)(k+2)}{2}$$
  
=  $\sum_{i=1}^{k+1} b_i$   
 $\leq \sum_{i=1}^{k+1} n-k-i+1$   
=  $(n-k+1)(k+1) - \sum_{i=1}^{k+1} i$   
=  $(n-k+1)(k+1) - \frac{(k+1)(k+2)}{2}$ 

we deduce that  $b_i = n - k - i + 1$ , i.e.,

The cycle  $\Sigma_{k,n} \subset G(k+1, n+2)$  has intersection number 0 with all Schubert cycles of complementary dimension except  $\sigma_{n-k,n-k-1,n-k-2,...}$ .

To compute the intersection number of  $\Sigma_{k,n}$  with

 $\sigma_{n-k,n-k-1,\ldots} = \left\{ \Lambda_k : \dim(\Lambda_k \cap V_{2i}) \ge i \right\}$ 

we read off the defining conditions for  $\sigma_{n-k,n-k-1,...}$  one by one. The first condition says that any  $\Lambda \in \Sigma_{k,n} \cap \sigma_{n-k,n-k-1,...}$  must meet a line  $\overline{V}_2 \subset \mathbb{P}^{n+1}$  in a point; since  $\Lambda \subset F$ , this point must be one of the two points  $p_1, p_2$ of intersection of  $\overline{V}_2$  with F. For each i = 1, 2, let  $\mathbb{P}_i^{n-1}$  be an (n-1)-plane contained in the tangent plane  $T_{p_i}(F)$  to F at  $p_i$  and not containing  $p_i$ ;  $\mathbb{P}_i^{n-1}$ then intersects F in a smooth quadric  $F_i$ , with  $F \cap T_{p_i}(F)$  the cone through  $p_i$  over  $F_i$ . Now the second condition on  $\sigma_{n-k,n-k-1,...}$  says that any  $\Lambda \in \Sigma_{k,n} \cap \sigma_{n-k,n-k-1,...}$  must meet the 3-plane  $\overline{V}_4$  in a line. But  $\overline{V}_4$  will meet  $\mathbb{P}_i^{n-1}$  in a line, and  $F_i$  in a pair of points  $p_{i1}, p_{i2}$ ; and writing any k-plane  $\Lambda \subset F$  through  $p_i$  as

$$\Lambda = \overline{p_i, \Lambda \cap \mathbb{P}_i^{n-1}}$$

we see that any  $\Lambda \in p_i$  meets  $\overline{V}_3$  in a line if and only if  $\Lambda$  contains either of the points  $p_{i1}$  or  $p_{i2}$ .

Consider now the set of k-planes on F passing through the points  $p_i$  and  $p_{ij}$ . Take  $\mathbb{P}_{ij}^{n-3}$  an (n-3)-plane lying in the intersection  $T_{p_i}(F) \cap T_{p_{ij}}(F)$  and missing the line  $\overline{p_i p_{ij}}$ ;  $\mathbb{P}_{ij}^{n-3}$  intersects F in a smooth quadric  $F_{ij}$ , with  $F \cap T_{p_i}(F) \cap T_{p_{ij}}(F)$  the cone through the line  $\overline{p_i p_{ij}}$  over  $F_{ij}$ . The third condition on  $\sigma_{n-k,n-k-1,\ldots}$  says that any  $\Lambda \in \Sigma_{k,n} \cap \sigma_{n-k,n-k-1,\ldots}$  meets the 5-plane  $\overline{V_6}$  in a 2-plane. But  $\overline{V_6}$  meets  $\mathbb{P}_{ij}^{n-3}$  in a line, and  $F_{ij}$  in a pair of points  $p_{ij1}$  and  $p_{ij2}$ ; and writing any k-plane  $\Lambda \subset F$  through  $p_i$  and  $p_{ij}$  as

$$\Lambda = \overline{p_i, p_{ij}, \Lambda \cap \mathbb{P}_{ij}^{n-3}} \,.$$

we see that  $\Lambda$  satisfies this condition if and only if it contains either  $p_{ij1}$  or  $p_{ij2}$ .

The process is now clear. Defining inductively a collection of points  $p_{i_1}, p_{i_1i_2}, \ldots, p_{i_1, \ldots, i_k}$  by letting  $p_{i_1, \ldots, i_{m-1}, 1}$  and  $p_{i_1, \ldots, i_{m-1}, 2}$  be the two points of intersection of  $\overline{V}_{2m}$  with a chosen (n-2m+1)-plane in the intersection of the tangent spaces to F at  $p_{i_1}, p_{i_1, i_2}, \ldots, p_{i_2, \ldots, i_{m-1}}$ , we find that the k-planes  $\Lambda \subset F$  lying in  $\sigma_{n-k, n-k-1, \ldots}$  are exactly the planes

$$p_{i_1}, p_{i_1, i_2}, p_{i_1, i_2, i_3}, \dots, p_{i_1, i_2, \dots, i_{k+1}}$$

and there are  $2^{k+1}$  of these. Consequently

 ${}^{\#}(\Sigma_{k,n} \cdot \sigma_{n-k,n-k-1,\ldots}) = 2^{k+1},$
#### **PRELIMINARIES: QUADRICS**

and we have

$$\Sigma_{k,n} \sim 2^{k+1} \cdot \sigma_{k+1,k,k-1,\ldots,1}$$

in the cohomology of G(k+1, n+2).

Note that since the two families of *n*-planes on a 2n-dimensional quadric in  $\mathbb{P}^{2n+1}$  may be taken into one another by an automorphism of  $\mathbb{P}^{2n+1}$ , they represent the same class on G(n+1,2n+1), and hence each represents the class  $2^{n} \cdot \sigma_{n+1,n,\dots,1}$ . Also, in case the quadric has odd dimension n=2m+1 and k=m, the codimension (m+1)(m+2)/2 of the cycle  $\sum_{m,2m+1}$  is exactly half the dimension of the Grassmannian G(m+1,2m+3), and so we may expect there to be a finite number of *m*-planes in the generic intersection of two quadrics in  $\mathbb{P}^{2m+2}$ ; indeed, by our calculation this number is

$${}^{\#}(\Sigma_{m,2m+1},\Sigma_{m,2m+1}) = 2^{2m+2} \cdot (\sigma_{m+1,m,\dots,1},\sigma_{m+1,\dots,1})$$
$$= 2^{2m+2}$$

We have already verified this in case n=3.

### Linear Systems of Quadrics

Thus far, we have examined the geometry of a single quadric hypersurface in  $\mathbb{P}^n$ . We would now like to consider linear systems of quadrics; specifically we will study linear systems of quadrics in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  and  $\mathbb{P}^3$ .

We begin with  $\mathbb{P}^2$ . In the complete system  $W \cong \mathbb{P}^5$  of conic plane curves, let  $W_1 \subset W$  be the subvariety of conics of rank two or less and  $W_2 \subset W_1$  the set of conics of rank one.  $W_1$  is a hypersurface in W; we first ask for its degree. This question may be answered in four ways:

1. Suppose  $L = \{F_{\lambda}\}$  is a generic line in W, that is, a generic pencil of quadrics in  $\mathbb{P}^2$ . The conics F of the pencil L may be given as the zero loci of the quadratic forms

$$Q^{\lambda}(X) = \sum q_{ij}^{\lambda} X_i X_j,$$

where

$$Q^{\lambda} = \left(q_{ij}^{\lambda}\right) = Q^{0} + \lambda Q^{\infty}$$

for suitable choice of nonsingular symmetric matrices  $Q^0$  and  $Q^\infty$ .  $F_\lambda$  will then be singular exactly when the determinant  $|Q^0 + \lambda Q^\infty|$  vanishes; since this determinant is a cubic polynomial in  $\lambda$ , this will occur for three values of  $\lambda$ . L thus intersects  $W_1$  three times, so deg $(W_1)=3$ . Note that in general by this argument the singular quadrics in  $\mathbb{P}^n$  form a hypersurface of degree n+1 in the system of all quadrics.

2. Letting L be, as above, a generic pencil of conics, we have by the

formula of p. 509

$$\chi(\mathbb{P}^2) = 2\chi(F_\lambda) + \mu - n,$$

where  $F_{\lambda}$  is a generic element of L,  $n = F_{\lambda} \cdot F_{\lambda}$  the number of base points of L, and  $\mu$  the number of singular conics in L. Since  $\chi(F_{\lambda}) = 2$  and n = 4, this yields

$$3 = 2 \cdot 2 + \mu - 4$$

i.e.,  $\mu = 3$ , and  $W_1$  is cubic.

3. Letting L again be a generic pencil of W, L will have four base points  $p_1, p_2, p_3, p_4$  and will consist of all conics in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  passing through the points  $\{p_i\}$ . (See Figure 1.) But since no three of the points  $p_i$  are collinear, if F is a conic consisting of two lines l, l' and containing  $\{p_i\}$ , then l and l' must each contain two of the points  $\{p_i\}$ . The singular conics passing through  $\{p_i\}$  are therefore

$$\overline{p_1p_2} + \overline{p_3p_4}$$
,  $\overline{p_1p_3} + \overline{p_2p_4}$  and  $\overline{p_1p_4} + \overline{p_2p_3}$ .

So we see again that L contains three singular conics.

4. Alternatively, note that  $W_1 \subset W$  is the image of  $\mathbb{P}^{2*} \times \mathbb{P}^{2*}$  under the map f sending a pair of lines  $(l_1, l_2)$  to the conic  $l_1 + l_2 \in W$ . Now the cohomology ring of  $\mathbb{P}^{2*} \times \mathbb{P}^{2*}$  is generated by the classes  $\omega_1$  and  $\omega_2$ , where



Figure 1

#### PRELIMINARIES: QUADRICS

 $\omega_1$  and  $\omega_2$  are the pullbacks of the hyperplane class in  $\mathbb{P}^{2*}$  via the two projection maps, with the relations  $\omega_1^3 = \omega_2^3 = 0$ ,  $\omega_1^2 \omega_2^2 = 1$ . If  $H \subset W$  is the hyperplane in W consisting of conics containing a point  $p \in \mathbb{P}^2$ , then the pullback  $f^*H$  is the divisor of pairs  $(l_1, l_2)$  with either  $p \in l_1$  or  $p \in l_2$ , and so it represents the class  $\omega_1 + \omega_2$ . Consequently, since f is two-to-one,

deg 
$$W_1 = (H)^4_{W_1}$$
  
=  $\frac{1}{2}(\omega_1 + \omega_2)^4_{\mathbb{P}^{2*} \times \mathbb{P}^{2*}}$   
=  $\frac{1}{2} \cdot 6 = 3.$ 

Note that the subvariety  $W_2 \subset W_1 \subset W$  is just the image under f of the diagonal  $\Delta \cong \mathbb{P}^{2*}$  in  $\mathbb{P}^{2*} \times \mathbb{P}^{2*}$ , which is the branch locus of f. Since the series  $|\omega_1 + \omega_2|$  cuts out the complete series  $|\mathfrak{G}_{\mathbf{P}^2}(2H)|$  on  $\Delta$ ,  $W_2$  is the Veronese surface  $\iota_{2H}(\mathbb{P}^2)$  in  $\mathbb{W} \cong \mathbb{P}^5$ .

We note that  $W_1$  is smooth away from  $W_2$ : if  $F \in W_1$  is a conic consisting of two distinct lines, we can find another conic G meeting F transversely so that the pencil L generated by F and G will have four distinct base points. By argument 3, L will meet  $W_1$  in three distinct points, so that  $m_F(L, W_1) = 1$  and F is a smooth point of  $W_1$ . On the other hand, if F is a double line and L a generic line through F, we see (Figure 2) that the pencil L will consist of all conics passing through the points p,p' of intersection of F with a second conic G of L, and tangent to (i.e., having intersection multiplicity >1 with) G at those points. The only singular conic of L other than F is thus the sum of the tangent lines to C at p and p'; so  $m_F(L, W_1)=2$  and F is a double point of  $W_1$ . The reader may check that the tangent space to  $W_1$  at a smooth point  $F=l_1+l_2$  is just the plane  $H \subset W$  of conics passing through the point  $p=l_1 \cap l_2 \in \mathbb{P}^2$ , while the tangent cone to  $W_1$  at a double point F=2l is the locus of conics tangent





to *l*. (Note that since  $W_2$  is the double locus of the cubic  $W_1$ , any line meeting  $W_2$  twice must lie in  $W_1$ ; this provides another proof that the chordal variety of the Veronese surface is a cubic hypersurface.)

Finally, it is interesting to observe that there are two distinct fourdimensional families of lines on the variety  $W_1$ —that is, two kinds of pencils of singular conics. First, there are the pencils formed by a fixed line  $l_0$  plus a pencil  $l_{\lambda}$  of lines; for example,

$$L = \{ (\lambda X_0 X_1 + X_0 X_2) \}_{\lambda} \qquad (l_0 = (X_0 = 0)).$$

(See Figure 3.) Such a pencil will either miss  $W_2$  altogether or meet it in a single point, depending on whether the base point of the pencil  $l_{\lambda}$  lies on  $l_0$ . Second, there are the chords to  $W_2$  in  $W_1$ ; such a pencil, containing two distinct double lines, will have only a single point p as its base locus and so will be just the pullback, via the rational projection  $\pi_p : \mathbb{P}^2 \to \mathbb{P}^1$ , of a pencil on  $\mathbb{P}^1$ . (See Figure 4.) For example,

$$L = \left\{ \left( \lambda X_0^2 + X_1^2 \right) \right\}$$

is such a pencil.

We now turn to quadrics in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ . Let  $W \cong \mathbb{P}^9$  be the complete linear system of all quadrics,  $W_1 \subset W$  the locus of quadrics of rank three or less,  $W_2 \subset W_1 \subset W$  the locus of quadrics of rank two or less and  $W_3$  the set of rank-one quadrics. By the first of our previous arguments,  $W_1$  is a hypersurface of degree 4 in W. Again,  $W_1$  is smooth away from  $W_2$ : if F is



Figure 3



any quadric of rank three-which we may take to be given by the matrix

$$Q = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 \end{bmatrix},$$

and L is the pencil generated by F and a generic quadric G, given by the matrix Q', then the polynomial

$$|\lambda Q + Q'|$$

has degree 3 in  $\lambda$ —i.e., L will contain three singular quadrics other than F, so  $m_F(L \cdot W_1) = 1$  and F is a smooth point of  $W_1$ . Note that the polynomial  $|\lambda Q + Q'|$  will fail to have degree 3 exactly when the upper left-hand entry of Q' is zero, i.e., when the quadric G contains the point [1,0,0,0]. The tangent plane to  $W_1$  at F is thus the space of quadrics containing the singular point of F.

Similarly, a quadric  $F \in W_2 - W_3$  of rank two may be represented by the matrix

for generic Q', then, the polynomial  $|\lambda Q + Q'|$  will have degree 2; that is, a generic pencil L in W containing F will meet  $W_1$  in only two other points. Thus F is a double point of  $W_1$ ; indeed, since the polynomial  $|\lambda Q + Q'|$  will have degree <2 exactly when the determinant of the upper left-hand  $2 \times 2$  minor of Q' is zero, we deduce that the tangent cone to  $W_1$  at a point  $F \in W_2$  is just the locus of quadrics tangent to the singular line of F.

To find the degree of  $W_2$ , we proceed as in 4 above:  $W_2$  is the image in W of  $\mathbb{P}^{3*} \times \mathbb{P}^{3*}$  by the map f sending a pair  $(H_1, H_2)$  of hyperplanes in  $\mathbb{P}^{3*}$ 

to the quadric  $H_1 + H_2$ . The cohomology of  $\mathbb{P}^{3*} \times \mathbb{P}^{3*}$  is generated by the pullbacks  $\omega_1$  and  $\omega_2$  of the hyperplane class in  $\mathbb{P}^{3*}$  via the two projection maps; as before, since f is 2-sheeted, we obtain

deg 
$$W_2 = \frac{1}{2}(\omega_1 + \omega_2)^6$$
  
=  $\frac{1}{2} \cdot 20\omega_1^3 \omega_2^3 = 10.$ 

## Lines on Linear Systems of Quadrics

Earlier in this section, we found the class on the Grassmannian of the cycle of k-planes lying on a smooth quadric in  $\mathbb{P}^n$ . It is interesting to try and answer the same question for the cycle of k-planes lying on a linear system of quadrics; we will discuss here the case of lines on quadrics in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ .

To begin with, recall that the integral homology of the Grassmannian G(2,4) is generated by the Schubert cycles

$$\sigma_1(l_0) = \{ x \in G : l_x \cap l_0 \neq \emptyset \}, \sigma_2(p_0) = \{ x \in G : l_x \ni p_0 \}, \sigma_{1,1}(h_0) = \{ x \in G : l_x \subset h_0 \},$$

and

$$\sigma_{2,1}(p_0,h_0) = \{ x \in G : p_0 \in l_x \subset h_0 \}$$

for  $p_0 \in l_0 \subset h_0$  any choice of point, line, and hyperplane in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ . The intersections of these Schubert cycles are

$$\sigma_{1} \cdot \sigma_{1} = \sigma_{2} + \sigma_{1,1}, \sigma_{1} \cdot \sigma_{2} = \sigma_{1} \cdot \sigma_{1,1} = \sigma_{2,1}, \sigma_{2} \cdot \sigma_{2} = \sigma_{1,1} \cdot \sigma_{1,1} = \sigma_{1} \cdot \sigma_{2,1} = 1, \sigma_{2} \cdot \sigma_{1,1} = 0.$$

We have seen in the preceding discussion that the variety V(F) of lines lying on a smooth quadric  $F \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  is homologous to  $4\sigma_{2,1}$ : consider now the variety  $V_0(L)$  of lines in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  lying on *some* quadric of a generic pencil  $L = \{F_{\lambda}\}$  of quadrics.

The base locus of the pencil L, being a smooth intersection of two quadrics, is an elliptic curve C of degree 4, and in fact it is not hard to see that  $V_0(L)$  is just the set of chords to C: on the one hand, if  $l \subset F_{\lambda}$  for some  $\lambda$ , then  $C \cap l = F_{\lambda} \cap F_{\lambda'} \cap l = F_{\lambda'} \cap l$  consists of two points; on the other hand, if l meets C in two points p and q, then for any third point  $r \in l$  some quadric  $F_{\lambda} \in L$  contains r, and so contains l.

This being established, it is easy to compute the class of  $V_0(L) \subset G(2,4)$ : First, since a generic hyperplane  $H \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  meets C in four points,  $\binom{4}{2} = 6$ 

746

### **PRELIMINARIES: QUADRICS**

chords of C will lie in H, so

$${}^{\#}(V_0(L)\cdot\sigma_{1,1})=6.$$

Second, projection of C from a generic point  $p \in \mathbb{P}^3$  to a plane maps C to a plane quartic, which by the genus formula will have two double points; consequently p lies on two chords of C and

$${}^{\#}(V_0(L) \cdot \sigma_2) = 2.$$

In sum,

$$V_0(L) \sim 2\sigma_2 + 6\sigma_{1,1}.$$

We proceed to a generic net  $N = \{F_{\lambda,\mu}\}_{(\lambda,\mu) \in \mathbb{P}^2}$  of quadrics. In this case we may associate to N two varieties of lines: the set  $V_0(N) = \bigcup_{\mu,\lambda} V(F_{\mu,\lambda})$ of all lines contained in some quadric of N, and the set  $V_1(N)$  of lines that lie on a pencil of quadrics in N. The latter is readily described: if  $l \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  lies on a pencil  $\overline{F_{\mu,\lambda}, F_{\mu',\lambda'}}$  of quadrics in N, then the intersection of l with the base locus of N consists of two points:

$$l \cap F_{\mu,\lambda} \cap F_{\mu',\lambda'} \cap F_{\mu'',\lambda''} = L \cap F_{\mu'',\lambda''}$$

for any third quadric  $F_{\mu'',\lambda''}$  in N. Conversely, if *l* contains two base points p,q, of N, choose a third point  $r \in l$ ; r will lie on a pencil of quadrics from N that, containing p, q, and  $r \in l$ , contain l. Since N has eight base points, no three collinear,  $V_1(N)$  will consist of the  $\binom{8}{2} = 28$  lines joining these points.

The class of  $V_0(N) \subset G(2,4)$  may be determined as follows: let p be a generic point of  $\mathbb{P}^3$ , H a generic plane containing p. Then the restriction to H of the set of quadrics in N containing p is a pencil L of conics with p as one base point, and by argument 3 above, p will lie on exactly three lines of L. Thus

$${}^{\#}(V_0(N) \cdot \sigma_{2,1}) = 3$$

and hence

$$V_0(N) \sim 3\sigma_1$$

Finally let W be a generic web of quadrics. Since in this case the set  $V_0(W)$  of all lines on W is all of G(2,4), we will be concerned with the variety  $V_1(W) \subset G(2,4)$  of lines lying on a pencil of quadrics from W. To begin with, if  $p \in \mathbb{P}^3$  is a generic point, then the set of quadrics in W through p forms a generic net  $N_p$ , with p as a base point. By the argument given in the count for  $V_1(N)$ , the lines through p lying on a pencil of quadrics from W will just be the lines joining p to the other seven base points of  $N_p$ . Consequently

$${}^{\#}(V_1(W) \cdot \sigma_2) = 7.$$

There is another way to make the count, based on the fact that a smooth point p on a quadric F will lie on two lines of F if F is smooth, but only one if F is singular. Let  $\mathbb{P}^2 \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  be a plane not containing  $p_1$  and  $I \subset \mathbb{P}^2 \times N_p$  the incidence correspondence defined by

$$I = \{(q, F): \overline{pq} \subset F\}.$$

The projection of I on the second factor expresses I as a double cover of  $N_p \cong \mathbb{P}^2$ , branched over the locus of singular quadrics in  $N_p$ . But by our analysis of the linear system of quadrics in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ , the locus of singular quadrics in  $N_p$  is a smooth quartic curve. Using the discussion of Section 4 of Chapter 4, I has Euler characteristic 10. On the other hand, the map  $I \to \mathbb{P}^2$  expresses I as the blow-up of  $\mathbb{P}^2$  at the points of intersection of  $\mathbb{P}^2$  with the lines  $I \in V_1(W)$  through p; there are thus  $\chi(I) - \chi(\mathbb{P}^2) = 10 - 3 = 7$  such lines.

The calculation for  ${}^{\#}(V_1(W) \cdot \sigma_{1,1})$  is somewhat more difficult. Let H be a generic plane in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ , and let X be the restriction to H of the web W. If  $l \subset H \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  lies on a pencil  $\{F_{\lambda}\}$  of quadrics in W, then the conics  $\{C_{\lambda} = F_{\lambda} \cap H\}$  in X are all singular; thus we may ask for the number of pencils of singular conics in X having a fixed line. Now, by our discussion of the system of conics, the locus of singular conics in X is a cubic surface with four double points, these corresponding to the double lines in X. Such a surface has, we have seen in Section 6 of Chapter 4, nine lines on it—but of these nine, six comprise the edges of the tetrahedron whose vertices are the double points of the surface, and the pencils corresponding to these lines are of the second type (p. 744). Of the nine pencils of singular conics in X, then, only three have fixed lines. Thus

$${}^{\#}(V_1(W) \cdot \sigma_{1,1}) = 3$$

and finally

$$V_1(W) \sim 7\sigma_2 + 3\sigma_{1,1}.$$

We may check this calculation as follows: let  $N_1, N_2$  be two generic nets in the web W,  $L = N_1 \cap N_2$  their common pencil, and consider the intersection  $V_0(N_1) \cap V_0(N_2)$ . If a line *l* lies on a quadric  $F_1 \in N_1$  and a quadric  $F_2 \in N_2$ , then either

(1)  $F_1 \neq F_2$ , so *l* lies on the pencil  $\overline{F_1F_2} \subset W$ , and hence  $l \in V_1(W)$ ; or (2)  $F_1 = F_2 \in L$ , i.e.,  $l \in V_0(L)$ .

Since, conversely, both  $V_0(L)$  and  $V_1(W)$  are contained in  $V_0(N_1) \cap V_0(N_2)$ ,

$$V_0(N_1) \cap V_0(N_2) = V_1(W) \cup V_0(L).$$

Now  $V_0(N_1) \sim V_0(N_2) \sim 3\sigma_1$ , so the intersection  $V_0(N_1) \cap V_0(N_2)$  has class

$$(3\sigma_1)^2 = 9\sigma_{1,1} + 9\sigma_2;$$

#### PRELIMINARIES: QUADRICS

on the other hand,  $V_0(L) \sim 2\sigma_2 + 6\sigma_{1,1}$ , so we find again that

$$V_1(W) \sim 7\sigma_2 + 3\sigma_{1,1}.$$

The reader may find it an interesting exercise to prove that, for a generic web W, the surface  $V_1(W)$  is an Enriques surface.

## The Problem of Five Conics

To conclude this section, we will use the computation of Section 6, Chapter 4, for the cohomology ring of a blow-up to solve a classical problem in enumerative geometry:

Given  $C_1, \ldots, C_5 \subset \mathbb{P}^2$  five smooth conic curves chosen generically, how many smooth conic curves in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  are tangent to all five?

To answer this question, consider first the linear system

 $W = |2H| \cong \mathbb{P}^5$ 

of all conic curves in  $\mathbb{P}^2$ . For any smooth conic curve C, let  $V_C \subset W$  be the set of conic curves tangent to C (that is, having a point of intersection multiplicity  $\ge 2$  with C);  $V_C$  is a hypersurface of some degree d in  $\mathbb{P}^5$ . If we could show that for a generic choice of five conics the hypersurfaces  $V_{C_1}, \ldots, V_{C_5} \subset W$ 

- 1. met transversely away from the subvariety of singular conics, and
- 2. contained no singular conics in common,

the answer to our question would be easy: it would just be the fivefold self-intersection  $(\deg V_C)^5$  of  $V_C$  in  $W \cong \mathbb{P}^5$ . Unfortunately, matters are not so simple: while assertion 1 above is the case, and half of assertion 2, namely

2'. for  $C_1, \ldots, C_5$  generically chosen, no conic consisting of two distinct lines will be tangent to all five

holds, the problem is that all the hypersurfaces  $\tilde{V}_C \subset W$  will contain the subvariety

$$W_2 = \{2L\}_{L \subset \mathbb{P}^2}$$

of double lines.

We can overcome this difficulty by blowing up. Precisely, let

$$\pi: \ \tilde{W} \longrightarrow W$$

be the blow-up of W along the variety  $W_2$  of double lines; for C any smooth conic, denote by  $\tilde{V}_C$  the proper transform of the subvariety

 $V_C \subset \mathbb{P}^5$ . Then, once we verify assertions 1 and 2 above and the additional assertion that for  $C_1, \ldots, C_5$  generically chosen,

3. the proper transforms  $\tilde{V}_{C_1}, \ldots, \tilde{V}_{C_5}$  have no common points in the exceptional divisor of  $\tilde{W}$ ,

the answer to our original question will be simply the fivefold self-intersection of the divisor  $\tilde{V}_C$  on  $\tilde{W}$ , and readily calculable. We will proceed with the computation, leaving the proof of assertions 1, 2, and 3 until later.

We first compute the degree of the hypersurface  $V_C \subset \mathbb{P}^5$  for smooth C; to do this, let  $L \subset W$  be a generic line and  $\{C_{\lambda}\}_{\lambda \in \mathbb{P}^1}$  the pencil of conics it represents. The curves  $\{C_{\lambda}\}$  then cut out on C a linear system of degree 4 without base points. The corresponding map expresses C as a 4-sheeted cover of  $\mathbb{P}^1$ ; and by the Riemann-Hurwitz formula, the number of branch points of this map is

$$b = 2g(C) - 2 - 4(2g(\mathbb{P}^1) - 2) = 6.$$

The pencil  $\{C_{\lambda}\}$  therefore contains six conics tangent to C, and consequently

 $\deg V_C = 6.$ 

In fact, this argument tells us a bit more. Suppose that C' is a smooth point of  $V_C$  and that C' is simply tangent to C at a single point  $p \in C$ . If  $L \subset W$  is a generic line through C' lying in the hyperplane  $H_p \subset W$  of conics containing p, the corresponding pencil  $\{C_{\lambda}'\}_{\lambda \in \mathbb{P}^1}$  will cut out on C a linear system of degree 4, with p as a base point. The corresponding map then expresses C as a 3-sheeted cover of  $\mathbb{P}^1$ , and so has only

$$b = 2(g(c)-2) - 3(2g(\mathbb{P}^1)-2) = 4$$

branch points—i.e., the pencil  $\{C_{\lambda}\}$  can contain at most four conics tangent to C other than C'. It follows that  $H_p$  is the tangent plane to  $V_C$  at C', and conversely if C' is simply tangent to C at only one point, then C' is a smooth point of  $V_C$ .

Next, we compute the multiplicity of the locus  $W_2$  of double lines in the generic divisor  $V_C$ . This is not hard: for C a conic, 2L a generic double line, and  $\{C_{\lambda}\}$  a generic pencil of conics containing the double line 2L as an element,  $\{C_{\lambda}\}$  again cuts out on C a pencil of degree 4, without base points. The corresponding map then has six branch points as before—but two of these are just the points of intersection of L with C.  $\{C_{\lambda}\}$  thus has four points of intersection with  $V_C$  other than 2L; it follows that

$$\operatorname{mult}_{2L}(\{C_{\lambda}\}, V_{C}) = 2,$$

and so, for generic C,

$$\operatorname{mult}_{W_{\mathcal{O}}}(V_{\mathcal{O}}) = 2.$$

### PRELIMINARIES: QUADRICS

We can thus write

$$\tilde{V}_C \sim 6\tilde{\omega} - 2e \in H^2(\tilde{W}, \mathbb{Z})$$

where  $\tilde{\omega} = \pi^* \omega$  is the pullback to  $\tilde{W}$  of the class  $\omega$  of the hyperplane in W, and e the class of the exceptional divisor E.

Now, to determine the fivefold self-intersection

 $(6\tilde{\omega}-2e)^5$ 

of  $V_C$  in  $\tilde{W}$ , recall from our discussion in Section 1 that the surface  $W_2$  is the Veronese surface  $\iota_{2H}(\mathbb{P}^2)$ . Let l and  $p = l^2$  denote the classes of a point and a line in  $W_2 \cong \mathbb{P}^2$ ; let  $\tilde{p} = \pi^* p$  and  $\tilde{l} = \pi^* l$  be the pullback classes in  $E \subset \tilde{W}$ . We have

$$\omega|_{W_1} = 2l,$$

and so

$$\omega^2|_{W_2} = (2l)^2 = 4p.$$

Now by the computation for the Chern classes of projective space,

$$c(T(W)|_{W_2}) = (1 + 6\omega + 15\omega^2)|_{W_2}$$
  
= 1 + 12/ + 60/<sup>2</sup>

and

$$c(T(W_2)) = 1 + 3l + 3l^2$$

From the  $C^{\infty}$  decomposition of vector bundles

$$T(W)_{W_2} = T(W_2) \oplus N_{W_1/W}$$

we obtain

$$c(N_{W_2/W}) = \frac{c(T(W))}{c(T(W_2))},$$

and performing the divison

$$\frac{1 + 9! + 30!^{2}}{1 + 3! + 3!^{2})1 + 12! + 60!^{2}} \\
\frac{1 + 3! + 3!^{2}}{1 + 3! + 3!^{2}} \\
\frac{9! + 57!^{2}}{9! + 27!^{2}} \\
\frac{9! + 27!^{2}}{30!^{2}} \\
30!^{2}$$

we find that

$$c(N_{W_2/W}) = 1 + 9l + 30l^2.$$

Thus if  $\zeta \in H^2(E, \mathbb{Z})$  denotes the Chern class of the tautological bundle on  $E \cong \mathbb{P}(N_{W,/W})$ , our general relation (p. 606) reads

(\*) 
$$\zeta^3 - 9\tilde{l}\cdot\zeta^2 + 30\tilde{l}^2\cdot\zeta = 0.$$

Now we have seen that the tautological bundle restricts to the universal bundle [-H] on each fiber  $E_p$  of  $E \rightarrow W_2$ , and so

$$\zeta^2 \cdot \tilde{l}^2 = c_1 (T|_{E_p})^2 = 1$$

Multiplying the basic relation (\*) by  $\tilde{l}$ —and recalling that  $\tilde{l}^3 = 0$ —we have

$$\tilde{l}\cdot\zeta^3 - 9\tilde{l}^2\cdot\zeta^2 = 0$$

and hence

 $\tilde{l}\cdot\zeta^3 = 9.$ 

Finally, multiplying (\*) by  $\zeta$ ,

$$\zeta^4 - 9\tilde{\ell}\zeta^3 + 30\tilde{\ell}^2\zeta^2 = 0$$
  
$$\Rightarrow \zeta^4 = 9\tilde{\ell}\zeta^3 - 30\tilde{\ell}^2\zeta^2$$
  
$$= 51.$$

It is now possible to calculate  $(6\tilde{\omega}-2e)^5$ . First, since the class  $\omega$  of a hyperplane in  $\mathbb{P}^5$  restricts to the class 2*l* on  $W_2$ 

$$\tilde{\omega}|_{F} = 2\tilde{l},$$

and the tautological bundle

 $T = N_{E/\mathbf{P}^{5}},$ 

we obtain

$$e|_E = c_1(T) = \zeta.$$

Also,

$$(\tilde{\omega}^5)_{\tilde{W}} = (\omega^5)_{W} = 1.$$
  

$$\tilde{\omega}^5 = 1,$$
  

$$\tilde{\omega}^4 \cdot e = ((2\tilde{l} \ )^4)_E = 0,$$
  

$$\tilde{\omega}^3 \cdot e^2 = ((2\tilde{l} \ )^3 \cdot \zeta)_E = 0,$$
  

$$\tilde{\omega}^2 \cdot e^3 = ((2\tilde{l} \ )^2 \cdot \zeta^2)_E = 4(\tilde{l}^2 \zeta^2)_E = 4,$$
  

$$\tilde{\omega} \cdot e^4 = (2\tilde{l} \cdot \zeta^3)_E = 18,$$
  

$$e^5 = \zeta^4 = 51.$$

#### PRELIMINARIES: QUADRICS

and so

$$(6\tilde{\omega} - 2e)^5 = 6^5\tilde{\omega}^5 - 5 \cdot 6^4 \cdot 2 \cdot \tilde{\omega}^4 \cdot e + 10 \cdot 6^3 \cdot 2^2 \cdot \tilde{\omega}^3 \cdot e^2 - 10 \cdot 6^2 \cdot 2^3 \cdot \tilde{\omega}^2 \cdot e^3 + 5 \cdot 6 \cdot 2^4 \cdot \tilde{\omega} \cdot e^4 - 2^5 \cdot e^5 = 6^5 - 10 \cdot 6^2 \cdot 2^3 \cdot 4 + 5 \cdot 6 \cdot 2^4 \cdot 18 - 2^5 \cdot 51 = 7776 - 11520 + 8640 - 1632 = 3264.$$

The answer, then, is that

For a generic choice of five conic curves in  $\mathbb{P}^2$ , there will be exactly 3264 smooth conics tangent to all five.

We now go back and verify the transversality assertions 1, 2, and 3. For assertion 1, note that for C smooth, the divisor  $V_C$  is irreducible: to see this, let

$$I' \subset V_C \times C$$

be the incidence correspondence given by

 $I' = \{ (C_0, p) : C_0 \text{ is tangent to } C \text{ at } p \}.$ 

Since C is irreducible and the fibers of the projection map

$$\pi_2 \colon I' \to C$$

are linear subspaces of W, I' is irreducible. This implies that  $V_C$  is irreducible. Now let  $U \subset W$  be the open set of smooth conics and denote by I the incidence correspondence

$$I \subset (W)^5 \times U$$

defined by

$$I = \{ (C_1, ..., C_5; C') : C' \in V_{C_i} \text{ for all } i \};$$

let  $J \subset I$  be the closed subvariety of I consisting of  $(C_1, \ldots, C_5; C')$  such that C' is a nontransverse point of intersection of  $V_{C_1}, \ldots, V_{C_5}$ . The fibers of the projection

$$\pi_2: I \to U$$

on the last factor are isomorphic to  $(V_{C'})^5$ , and so irreducible; consequently I is irreducible. Since the map  $\pi_1: I \to (W)^5$  is generically finite-toone, then, we see that assertion 1 can fail to hold—i.e., J can map surjectively onto  $(W)^5$ —only if J = I. To verify this assertion it will suffice to exhibit a point of I-J; that is, six conics  $C_1, \ldots, C_5$  and C' such that  $V_{C_1}, \ldots, V_{C_5}$  meet transversely at C'. But this is clear: if C' is any smooth conic,  $C_1, \ldots, C_5$  conics simply tangent to C' at distinct points  $p_1, \ldots, p_5$ , then the tangent hyperplanes  $T_C(V_{C'}) = H_{p_1}$  are independent. Assertions 2' and 3 are easier. Note first that in general if  $\{D_{\mu}\}$  is any family of divisors without base points on an n-dimensional variety V, the generic choice of n + 1 divisors  $D_{\mu_1}, \ldots, D_{\mu_{n+1}}$  of the family have no points in common. This follows by an induction argument: if we assume the result for varieties of dimension n-1, then by restricting the divisors  $\{D_{\mu}\}$  to a hyperplane section of V the generic choice of n divisors  $D_{\mu_1}, \ldots, D_{\mu_n}$  will have only finitely many points in common. Since the family  $\{D_{\mu}\}$  has no base points, for generic  $D_{\mu_{n+1}}$ 

$$D_{\mu_1} \cap \cdots \cap D_{\mu_n} \cap D_{\mu_{n+1}} = \emptyset$$

Now since the locus  $W_1 \subset W$  of conics of rank two has dimension 4, to prove assertion 2' we need only check that the family  $\{V_C\}_{C \in W}$  has no base points on this locus. This is immediate: for any conic of rank two, we can obviously find a conic not tangent to it.

Assertion 3 remains. We must prove that the family  $\{\tilde{V}_C\}$  has no base points in E. To do this, note that for any point  $2L \in W_2$  and a normal vector v to  $W_2$  at 2L represented by a line  $\{C_\lambda\}$  in W, the proper transform  $\tilde{V}_C$  will contain the point of E corresponding to v if and only if the line  $\{C_\lambda\}$  has intersection multiplicity 3 or more with  $V_C$  at 2L; it will thus suffice to show that for any point  $2L \in W_2$  and any line  $\{C_\lambda\}$  through 2L but not tangent to  $W_2$  at 2L, there exists a conic C such that

$$\operatorname{mult}_{2L}(V_C, \{C_\lambda\}) = 2.$$

Now, if any pencil of conics contains two double lines 2L and 2L', it has a single base point of order 4, and so must consist entirely of singular conics. In the limiting case, then, we see that any pencil tangent to  $W_2$  at 2L consists entirely of singular conics; the tangent plane  $T_{2L}(W_2)$  to  $W_2$  at a point 2L is therefore contained in—hence equal to—the 2-plane

$$\{L+L'\}_{L'\in\mathbb{P}^{2^*}}\subset W.$$

If  $\{C_{\lambda}\}$  is any pencil through 2L but not in the tangent space  $T_{2L}(W_2)$ , then, it can have only finitely many base points. Choosing the conic C to miss these base points, the same argument as before shows that  $\{C_{\lambda}\}$  meets  $V_C$ with multiplicity 2 at 2L.

A note: The problem of determining the number of conics tangent to five conics is of some historical importance, being one of the first problems requiring nontrivial intersection theory; it is interesting to see how it may be solved without explicit reference to abstract blow-ups or cohomology. One argument proceeds as follows: let  $I_p$  and  $I_l \subset W$  be, respectively, the variety of conics passing through the point p, and tangent to the line l; let  $\tilde{I}_p$  and  $\tilde{I}_l$  be their proper transforms in the blow-up  $\tilde{W}$  of W along  $W_2$ . Then it is easy to see that, in the cohomology ring of  $\tilde{W}$ ,

$$\tilde{I}_p \sim \tilde{\omega}$$
 and  $\tilde{I}_l \sim 2\tilde{\omega} - e$ ,

so

$$\tilde{V}_C \sim 2\tilde{I}_p + 2\tilde{I}_l$$

Without reference to blow-ups or cohomology, then, one could make the statement: "the condition that a conic be tangent to a conic C is equivalent to the condition that it contain either of two points, or be tangent to either of two lines"; this can be seen by noting that, as the conic C degenerates into a pair of lines  $l_1 + l_2$ , the variety  $V_C$  degenerates into the variety  $I_{l_1} + I_{l_2} + I_{l_1 \cdot l_2}$ , the latter component occurring with multiplicity 2. (In fact, the blow-up W may be constructed geometrically as follows: let  $W^*$  denote the linear system of conics in  $\mathbb{P}^{2^*}, W_1^*$  W\* the locus of singular conics, and take the closure in  $W \times W^*$  of the locus

$$\{(C,D): D = C^*\} (W - W_1) \times (W^* - W_1^*).$$

A pair (C, D) in this closure was classically called a *complete conic*). Now, the product

$$\begin{split} \tilde{V}_{C}^{5} &= 32 \big( \tilde{I}_{p} + \tilde{I}_{l} \big)^{5} \\ &= 32 \big( \tilde{I}_{p}^{5} + 5 \tilde{I}_{p}^{4} \tilde{I}_{l} + 10 \tilde{I}_{p}^{3} \tilde{I}_{l}^{2} + 10 \tilde{I}_{p}^{2} \tilde{I}_{l}^{3} + 5 \tilde{I}_{p} \tilde{I}_{l}^{4} + \tilde{I}_{l}^{5} \big) \end{split}$$

can be evaluated by elementary geometry: since there is a unique conic in the plane through five generically chosen points,

$$\tilde{I}_{p}^{5} = 1.$$

Likewise, the conics through four generic points cut out on a generic line l a pencil of degree 2, which then has two branch points; so

$$\tilde{I}_p^4 \tilde{I}_l = 2.$$

Next, the quadratic transformation of  $\mathbb{P}^2$  based at three points  $p_1, p_2, p_3$  transforms the net of conics through  $p_1, p_2, p_3$  into the complete series of lines in  $\mathbb{P}^2$ , and the generic lines in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  into conics; the number of conics through  $p_1, p_2, p_3$  tangent to two lines is just the number of lines in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  tangent to two conics. Since the tangent lines to a conic in  $\mathbb{P}^2$  form a conic curve in  $\mathbb{P}^{2^*}$ , this number is

$$\tilde{I}_p^3 \cdot \tilde{I}_l^3 = 4.$$

The remaining three products of  $\tilde{I}_p$  and  $\tilde{I}_l$  are dual to the ones above—e.g., a conic  $C \subset \mathbb{P}^2$  will be tangent to five lines  $l_1, \ldots, l_5 \subset \mathbb{P}^2$  if the dual conic  $C^* \subset \mathbb{P}^{2^*}$  of tangent lines to C contains the five points  $l_1, \ldots, l_5 \in \mathbb{P}^{2^*}$ —so we have

$$\tilde{I}_{p}^{2}\tilde{I}_{l}^{3} = \tilde{I}_{p}^{3}\tilde{I}_{l}^{2} = 4, \quad \tilde{I}_{p}\tilde{I}_{l}^{4} = \tilde{I}_{p}^{4}\tilde{I}_{l} = 2, \quad \tilde{I}_{l}^{5} = \tilde{I}_{p}^{5} = 1.$$

The answer to the problem-modulo the checking of transversality assumptions-is then

$$\tilde{V}_C^5 = 32(1+5\cdot 2+10\cdot 4+10\cdot 4+5\cdot 2+1) = 32\cdot 102 = 3264.$$

## 2. THE QUADRIC LINE COMPLEX: INTRODUCTION

## Geometry of the Grassmannian G(2,4)

First we will discuss the geometry of the Grassmannian G(2,4) of 2-planes in  $\mathbb{C}^4$ , viewed primarily as the set of lines in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ . Recall from Section 5 of Chapter 1 that the Plücker embedding

$$G(2,4) \longrightarrow \mathbb{P}(\Lambda^2 \mathbb{C}^4) = \mathbb{P}^5$$

is given by mapping the 2-plane  $\Lambda$  spanned by vectors  $v_1, v_2 \in \mathbb{C}^4$  into the wedge product  $v_1 \wedge v_2 \in \Lambda^2 \mathbb{C}^4$ . As was proved there, a general multivector  $\omega$  will be decomposable—that is, of the form  $v_1 \wedge v_2$ —exactly when

$$\omega \wedge \omega = 0$$

This is a quadratic relation; the image of G(2,4) under the Plücker embedding is therefore a quadric hypersurface in  $\mathbb{P}^5$ , which we will henceforth denote by G. The reader is referred to p. 746 for the definition and intersection numbers of the Schubert cycles  $\sigma_1(l_0)$ ,  $\sigma_2(p_0)$ ,  $\sigma_{1,1}(h_0)$ , and  $\sigma_{2,1}(p_0, h_0)$  on G.

Now, since the wedge product

$$\wedge : \Lambda^2 \mathbb{C}^4 \times \Lambda^2 \mathbb{C}^4 \to \Lambda^4 \mathbb{C}^4 \cong \mathbb{C}$$

is a nondegenerate pairing, every hyperplane in  $\mathbb{P}(\Lambda^2 \mathbb{C}^4)$  is of the form

$$H_{\omega_0} = \{ \omega \colon \omega \land \omega_0 = 0 \}.$$

In particular, if  $\omega_0 = v_1 \wedge v_2$  the hyperplane section  $H_{\omega_0} \cap G$  of G consists of the Schubert cycle  $\sigma_1(l_0)$  of lines in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  meeting the line  $l_0 = \overline{v_1, v_2}$  spanned by  $v_1$  and  $v_2$ . Thus

Every Schubert cycle  $\sigma_1(l_0) \subset G$  is a hyperplane section of G.

Since the Schubert cycle  $\sigma_{2,1}(p,h) \subset G$  has intersection number 1 with the hyperplane class  $\sigma_1$ , it follows that

Every Schubert cycle  $\sigma_{2,1}(\mathbf{p},\mathbf{h}) \subset \mathbf{G}$  is a line in  $\mathbb{P}^5$ .

Similarly, since

$$\sigma_1^2 \cdot \sigma_{1,1} = \sigma_1^2 \cdot \sigma_2 = 1,$$

Every Schubert cycle  $\sigma_2(\mathbf{p})$  or  $\sigma_{1,1}(\mathbf{h}) \subset \mathbf{G}$  is a 2-plane in  $\mathbb{P}^5$ .

756

#### INTRODUCTION

To prove the converse of the last two statements, let  $x \in G$  be any point. Since  $G \subset \mathbb{P}^5$  is a quadric, by what we have seen the intersection  $T_x(G) \cap G$ is just the locus of lines in G through x. But if  $x' \in G$  is any point whose corresponding line in  $\mathbb{P}^3$   $l_{x'}$  meets  $l_x$ , then x and x' both lie on the Schubert cycle  $\sigma_{2,1}(p,h)$  of lines in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  through the point  $p = l_x \cap l_{x'}$  and contained in the hyperplane  $h = \overline{l_x, l_{x'}}$ . Since  $\sigma_{2,1}(p,h)$  is a line, it follows that  $\sigma_{2,1}(p,h)$ —and hence x'—lies in the locus  $T_x(G) \cap G$ . The hyperplane section  $T_x(G) \cap G$  thus contains the Schubert cycle  $\sigma_1(l_x)$  of lines meeting  $l_x$ —but  $\sigma_1(l_x)$  is itself a hyperplane section of G, and so we have:

For any  $x \in G$ 

$$T_{x}(G) \cap G = \sigma_{1}(l_{x}).$$

It follows that for any  $x, x' \in G$ ,

$$l_x \cap l_{x'} \neq \phi \Leftrightarrow x' \in T_x(G)$$
  
$$\Leftrightarrow \overline{x, x'} \subset G.$$

We see from this that

Any line L lying on the Grassmannian is a Schubert cycle  $\sigma_{2,1}(p,h)$ .

For any two points  $x \neq x' \in L$ , let  $p = l_x \cap l_{x'}$  be the point of intersection of the corresponding lines and  $h = \overline{l_x, l_{x'}}$  the plane they span; the line  $\sigma_{2,1}(p,h)$  in G then contains x and x', and so equals L.

Finally, to see that

Every 2-plane  $V_2 \subset \mathbb{P}^5$  contained in G is a Schubert cycle  $\sigma_2(p)$  or  $\sigma_{1,1}(h)$ .

Observe that for any point  $x \in V_2$  the tangent plane section  $T_x(G) \cap G$  contains  $V_2$ ; thus for  $x_1, x_2, x_3$  any three noncollinear points of  $V_2$ ,

$$V_2 \subset G \cap T_{x_1}(G) \cap T_{x_2}(G) \cap T_{x_3}(G) = \{ x \in G : l_x \cap l_{x_i} \neq \emptyset, i = 1, 2, 3 \}.$$

But the line  $\overline{x_i x_j}$  lies in  $V_2 \subset G$ , and so the corresponding lines  $l_{x_i}$  and  $l_{x_j}$  must have a point  $p_{ij}$  in common. Since by hypothesis  $x_1, x_2$ , and  $x_3$  do not all lie on a Schubert cycle  $\sigma_{2,1}(p,h)$ , we must have either

1.  $p_{12}, p_{23}$ , and  $p_{13}$  are distinct, in which case a line  $l \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  will meet  $l_{x_1}$ ,  $l_{x_2}$ , and  $l_{x_3}$  if and only if *l* lies in the hyperplane  $h = \overline{p_{12}, p_{23}, p_{13}} = \overline{l_{x_1}, l_{x_2}, l_{x_3}}$ ; or 2.  $p_{12} = p_{23} = p_{13}$ , in which case, since  $l_{x_1}, l_{x_2}$ , and  $l_{x_3}$  cannot be coplanar, a line  $l \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  will meet  $l_{x_1}, l_{x_2}$ , and  $l_{x_3}$  if and only if it passes through the point  $p = p_{12}$ .

In the first case,  $V_2$  is contained in—hence equal to—the Schubert cycle  $\sigma_{1,1}(h)$  of lines lying in h; in the second case  $V_2$  is contained in, and so equal to, the Schubert cycle  $\sigma_2(p)$  of lines through p.

We will henceforth write the Schubert cycles on G simply as  $\sigma(p)$ ,  $\sigma(h)$ ,  $\sigma(l)$ , and  $\sigma(p,h)$ . In particular, the Schubert cycle  $L = \sigma(p,h)$  of lines through a point p and lying in a hyperplane  $h \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  is called a *pencil* of lines. The common point  $p = \bigcap_{x \in L} l_x$  of a pencil L is called its *focus* and will be denoted  $p_L$ ; the plane  $h = \bigcup_{x \in L} l_x$  swept out by the lines of the pencil is

called simply its *plane* and will be denoted  $h_{L}$ .

Note that we can write, for any  $x \in G$ ,

$$T_x(G) \cap G = \sigma(l_x) = \bigcup_{p \in l_x} \sigma(p) = \bigcup_{h \supset l_x} \sigma(h),$$

and conversely, for any line  $L \subset G$ ,

$$G \cap \bigcap_{x \in L} T_x(G) = \sigma(p_L) \cup \sigma(h_L).$$

We can get a nice picture of the relations among the Schubert cycles on G by considering again the locus  $T_x(G) \cap G$ . As we have seen, if  $V_3 \subset T_x(G)$  is any 3-plane not containing x

$$G \cap T_x(G) = \bigcup_{y \in V_3 \cap G} \overline{xy},$$

i.e.,  $G \cap T_x(G)$  is the cone over the smooth quadric surface  $Q = V_3 \cap G$ . (See Figure 5.) Now, Q has two families  $\{L_\lambda\}_{\lambda \in \mathbb{P}^1}$  and  $\{L'_\lambda\}_{\lambda \in \mathbb{P}^1}$  of lines on it, with two lines meeting if and only if they are of different families. Let L be any line of the first family. Then the 2-plane  $\overline{x, L}$  spanned by x and L lies in G, and so must be of the form

$$\sigma(p)$$
, for some  $p \in l_x$ ,

or

$$\sigma(h)$$
, for some  $h \supset l_x$ .

Indeed, since two Schubert cycles  $\sigma(p), \sigma(p')$  intersect only in one point, while for  $p \in I_x \subset h$  the Schubert cycles  $\sigma(p)$  and  $\sigma(h)$  intersect in a line, we see that the 2-planes  $\{\overline{x, L_\lambda}\}_{\lambda \in \mathbb{P}^1}$  spanned by x and the lines of one ruling



**Figure 5.**  $T_x(G) \cap G$ .

must be all the Schubert cycles  $\{\sigma(p)\}_{p \in I_x}$ , while the planes  $\{\overline{x}, \overline{L_\lambda}\}_{\lambda \in \mathbb{P}^1}$ associated to lines of the second ruling must be the Schubert cycles  $\{\sigma(h)\}_{h \supset I_x}$ . Note that since the tangent plane  $T_y(Q)$  to Q at any point  $y \in Q$  meets Q in the sum of two lines, one from each family, the 3-plane  $\overline{x}, \overline{T_y(Q)}$  meets G in the sum of a  $\sigma(p)$  and a  $\sigma(h)$ , showing directly that

$$\sigma_1^2 = \sigma_{1,1} + \sigma_2.$$

# Line Complexes

We have given, above and in Section 1 of this chapter, accounts of various cycles in the Grassmannian G(2,4) arising from the geometry of  $\mathbb{P}^3$ . Of interest classically was the converse problem: to describe the geometry of the family of lines in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  cut out in  $G(2,4) \subset \mathbb{P}^5$  by hypersurfaces in  $\mathbb{P}^5$ . In particular, we define

DEFINITION. A *line complex* of degree d in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  is the three-parameter family of lines in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  corresponding to the intersection of the Grassmannian  $G(2,4) \subset \mathbb{P}^5$  with a hypersurface of degree d in  $\mathbb{P}^5$ .

We consider first *lin 2ar line complexes*, that is, line complexes  $X = G \cap H$  given as the intersection of G with a hyperplane  $H \subset \mathbb{P}^5$ . If X is singular--i.e., if  $H = T_x(G)$  is the tangent plane to G at some point x—then, as we have seen, the complex X is the Schubert cycle  $\sigma(l_x)$  of lines in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  meeting  $l_x$ . Suppose on the other hand that X is smooth. For each  $p \in \mathbb{P}^3$ , then, the set

$$X_p = \sigma(p) \cap H$$

of lines of the complex X passing through p is either all of  $\sigma(p)$ , or a line in  $\sigma(p)$ . But the set of tangent planes

$$\{T_x(G)\}_{x\in\sigma(p)}$$

to G at points of  $\sigma(p)$  form the linear system of all hyperplanes containing  $\sigma(p)$ , i.e., any hyperplane containing  $\sigma(p)$  is tangent to G. Thus  $X_p$  must be a line, that is,

For each  $p \in \mathbb{P}^3$ , the lines of X through p form a pencil  $\sigma(p,h)$ .

Likewise, H cannot contain the 2-plane  $\sigma(h)$  for any hyperplane  $h \subset \mathbb{P}^3$ , and so

For each hyperplane  $h \subset \mathbb{P}^3$ , the lines of X lying in h form a pencil  $\sigma(p,h)$ .

Here is another way to view this: any element  $\omega$  of  $\Lambda^2 \mathbb{C}^4$  corresponds to

a skew-symmetric quadratic form

$$\Gamma_{\omega}(v,v') = \omega \wedge v \wedge v' \in \Lambda^4 \mathbb{C}^4 \cong \mathbb{C};$$

the corresponding linear line complex  $X = H_{\omega} \cap G$  is then given by

$$X = \left\{ l = \overline{v, v'} : \Gamma_{\omega}(v, v') = 0 \right\}.$$

If  $\omega = v \wedge v'$  is decomposable, then  $H_{\omega}$  is tangent to G at  $l = \overline{v, v'}$ , and  $X = H_{\omega} \cap G$  is the Schubert cycle  $\sigma(l)$ ; if, on the other hand,  $\omega$  is indecomposable, then the form  $\Gamma_{\omega}$  is nondegenerate and for any  $p = [v] \in \mathbb{P}^3$ 

$$X_p = \sigma(p,h),$$

where the hyperplane  $h \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  is the kernel of the linear functional  $\Gamma_{\omega}(v, \cdot)$  on  $\mathbb{C}^4$ .

An amusing construction associated to a nonsingular linear complex  $X = G \cap H$  is the *configuration of Möbius*, defined as follows: Let T be any tetrahedron in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ , with sides  $h_1, h_2, h_3, h_4$  and vertices

$$p_i = \bigcap_{j \neq i} h_j.$$

For each *i*, let  $h'_i$  be the plane of the pencil  $X_{p_i} = \sigma(p_i) \cap H$  of lines of X through  $p_i$  and  $p'_i$  the focus of the pencil  $X_{h_i} = \sigma(h_i) \cap H$  of lines of X lying in  $h_i$ . Note first that the planes  $h'_i$  are linearly independent: if all four contained a point q, then all four points  $p_i$  would have to lie in the plane swept out by the pencil  $X_q$  of lines of X through q; dually, the points  $\{p'_i\}$ are independent. Next, we observe that for any  $i \neq j$  the line  $h_i \cap h'_j$  is a line of the complex X, lying in  $h'_i$  and passing through the point  $p'_i$ . Thus

$$p_i' = \bigcap_{j \neq i} h_j',$$

i.e., the points  $\{p'_i\}$  are the vertices of the tetrahedron T' having sides  $\{h'_i\}$ . (See Figure 6.)

The line complex X thus associates to any tetrahedron T in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  a "dual" tetrahedron T\* both inscribed in and circumscribed about T.



Figure 6

This process, moreover, is self-dual: the tetrahedron associated to  $T^*$  is T again.

We now claim that conversely any such configuration of two tetrahedrons T and T' inscribed in and circumscribed about each other determines uniquely a smooth linear line complex in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ : if T has sides  $\{h_i\}$  and vertices  $\{p_i\}$ , T' sides  $\{h'_i\}$  and vertices  $\{p'_i\}$  as above, then T' will be the dual tetrahedron of T with respect to the complex X exactly when the lines

$$L_i = \sigma(p_i, h'_i), \quad i = 1, 2, 3, 4,$$

and

$$L'_{i} = \sigma(p'_{i}, h_{i}), \quad i = 1, 2, 3, 4,$$

in G all lie in X. But we have

 $L_i \cap L'_i \neq \emptyset$  for  $i \neq j$ ;

and

 $L_i \cap L'_i = \emptyset.$ 

The lines  $\{L_i\}, \{L'_i\}$  in  $\mathbb{P}^5$  thus form the configuration shown in Figure 7, and so all lie in the 4-plane spanned by the points  $L'_1 \cap L_3, L'_1 \cap L_4, L'_2 \cap L_3, L'_2 \cap L_4$ , and  $L'_3 \cap L_2$ . On the other hand, no quadric surface  $Q = G \cap V_3$  in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  can contain such a configuration of lines: if Q were smooth, then clearly the lines  $\{L_i\}$  and  $\{L'_i\}$  would belong to opposite families—but in that case  $L_1$  and  $L'_1$  would meet; if Q had rank three, all lines on Q would meet, and if Q were the union of two planes, any hyperplane containing  $V_3$ would be tangent to G. Consequently the lines  $\{L_i, L'_i\}$  lie in a unique 4-plane. In sum, we have proved the rather amusing result:

The set of nondegenerate skew-symmetric quadratic forms on  $\mathbb{C}^4$ , up to multiplication by scalars, is in one-to-one correspondence with the set of tetrahedra inscribed in and circumscribed about a given tetrahedron  $T_0$  in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ .



## The Quadric Line Complex and Associated Kummer Surface I

We come now to the main object of study in this chapter: the *quadric line* complex, defined to be the family of lines in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  corresponding to the smooth intersection  $X = G \cap F$  of the Grassmannian  $G \subset \mathbb{P}^5$  with a quadric hypersurface F. As in the case of the linear complex, our initial problem in regard to the quadric line complex is to identify the pencils of lines in X and to determine, for any point p and any hyperplane h in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ , the locus of lines in our complex passing through p or contained in h. We first check that

**Lemma.** No 2-plane  $\sigma(p)$  or  $\sigma(h)$  lies in the quadric line complex  $X = F \cap G$ .

**Proof.** We will give two proofs of this fact. First, in an elementary but rather special vein, we can argue as follows: if the quadrics F and G contained a 2-plane  $V_2 \subset \mathbb{P}^5$  in common, then the Gauss maps

$$\mathscr{G}_{F}: F \to \mathbb{P}^{5^{\star}}$$
 and  $\mathscr{G}_{G}: G \to \mathbb{P}^{5^{\star}}$ 

would each map  $V_2$  isomorphically onto the set  $V_2^*$  of hyperplanes containing  $V_2$ . But then the isomorphism

$$\mathcal{G}_F^{-1} \circ \mathcal{G}_G : \ V_2 \to V_2$$

would have a fixed point—i.e., for some  $x \in V_2$  we would have  $T_x(F) = T_x(G)$ , contradicting the assumption that F and G meet transversely.

Alternatively, we see by the Lefschetz theorem on hyperplane sections that the generator of

$$H^{2}(X,\mathbb{Z}) \cong H^{2}(G,\mathbb{Z}) \cong H^{2}(\mathbb{P}^{5},\mathbb{Z})$$

is the restriction to X of the hyperplane class  $\omega$  in  $\mathbb{P}^5$ ; in particular, that every surface on X has even degree. Note that this argument may be used in general to show that a smooth nondegenerate complete intersection of dimension n in  $\mathbb{P}^N$  cannot contain a linear subspace of dimension > n/2.

Now, we deduce from the lemma that for each  $p \in \mathbb{P}^3$  the set

$$X_p = X \cap \sigma(p)$$

of lines in the complex X passing through p forms a conic curve in  $\sigma(p)$ . There are three possible cases:

1. F meets  $\sigma(p)$  transversely, i.e.,  $X_p$  is a smooth conic curve. The locus of lines in X through p will then be a cone through p over a smooth conic curve (Figure 8). As we shall see, this is the generic case.

2. F is tangent to  $\sigma(p)$  at a point, i.e.,  $X_p$  consists of two pencils with focus p. In this case the locus of the lines in  $X_p$  will be two hyperplanes (Figure 9).

762





3. F is tangent to  $\sigma(p)$  along a line, i.e.,  $X_p$  consists of one double line. In this case, the locus of  $X_p$  will be a single hyperplane (Figure 10).

Dually, for every hyperplane  $h \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  the set  $X_h = X \cap \sigma(h)$  of lines of X lying in h is a conic curve; again, there are three possible cases:

1'. F meets  $\sigma(h)$  transversely, so that  $X_h \subset \sigma(h)$  is a smooth conic curve. The lines of X lying in h are thus the set of tangent lines to a smooth conic curve in h (Figure 11).

2'. F is tangent to  $\sigma(h)$  at one point, so that  $X_h$  consists of two pencils with plane h (Figure 12).

3'. F is tangent to  $\sigma(h)$  along a line. In this case,  $X_h$  will consist of one pencil in h (Figure 13).

Let  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  be the locus of points  $p \in \mathbb{P}^3$  such that  $X_p$  is singular, i.e., such that case 2 or 3 above occurs. S is called the *associated Kummer surface* of the quadric line complex X; it may be thought of, in slightly different terms, as the set of foci of pencils of lines in the complex X. We denote by  $R \subset S$  the locus of points  $p \in S$  such that case 3 occurs. We define the *dual Kummer surface*  $S^* \subset \mathbb{P}^{3^*}$  to be the locus of hyperplanes  $h \in \mathbb{P}^{3^*}$  such that  $X_h$  is singular, i.e., the set of planes in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  swept out by the pencils of X; let  $R^* \subset S^*$  be the set of hyperplanes  $h \in \mathbb{P}^{3^*}$  such that case 3' above occurs. Inasmuch as the set of singular plane conic curves has codimension 1 in the linear system of all conics, and the set of double lines codimension 3, we would expect the varieties S and R to be a surface and a finite collection of points, respectively. That S is indeed a surface will be apparent from the following computations; that R is finite will emerge later.



Figure 9



Our first task will be to determine the degree of S. To this end, we offer a computation and a proof, as follows.

1. Let  $l_x \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  be a generic line of the complex X—which we will assume is not tangent to S—and consider the locus  $l_x \cap S$ . For every point  $p \in l_x \cap S$ , the line  $l_x$  will be an element of one or both of the two pencils in our complex with focus p; in other words, x will lie on one or both of the lines of  $F \cap \sigma(p)$ . Conversely, of course, any pencil of lines in X containing  $l_x$  has its focus on  $l_x$ , and hence in  $l_x \cap S$ . Thus, if we make the assumption that the generic line  $l_x$  does not lie on two confocal pencils of X, the points of intersection of  $l_x$  with S correspond exactly to the lines L on X through x. But we have seen that the locus of lines in G (resp. F) through any point x is just the intersection  $T_x(G) \cap G$  (resp.  $T_x(F) \cap F$ ), so the locus of lines in  $X = F \cap G$  through x is

$$T_x(X) \cap X = T_x(F) \cap F \cap T_x(G) \cap G.$$

 $T_x(X) \cap X$  has degree 4, and—making the final assumption that it contains no multiple components-it must consist of four lines. We thus have

$$\deg S = {}^{\#}(l_x \cap S) = 4.$$

Now, all the assumptions made about the generic line  $l_x$  of our complex are in fact the case, but their verifications are best left until we know more about the complex. There is one point worth mentioning now, which will emerge from this computation once we have established that S is quartic: Since  $T_{x}(X) \cap X$  can never contain more than four lines, for any point  $p \in S - R$  the line  $l_x$  held in common by the two pencils in X through p—that is, the line of intersection of the two hyperplanes comprising the



Figure 11



locus of  $X_p$ —can lie on at most two lines in X not on  $\sigma(p)$ . Thus  $l_x$  meets S in at most three points and so must be a tangent line to S.

2. A more conclusive argument for the degree of S goes as follows: we first claim that for a generic  $x \in G$ , the surface

$$U = T_{x}(G) \cap X \subset \mathbb{P}^{5}$$

is smooth-this fact will emerge in a moment. Granting this, we recall

$$G \cap T_x(G) = \bigcup_{p \in I_x} \sigma(p)$$

so that the curves

$$X_p = \sigma(p) \cap F \subset U$$

form a linear system on U without base point. In fact, we see that

 $\deg S = {}^{\#}(l_x \cap S) = {}^{\#}\{p: X_p \text{ is singular}\}$ 

is just the number  $\mu$  of singular curves in this pencil. Now the generic curve  $X_p$  is a smooth conic, with Euler characteristic 2, and if we take  $l_x$  disjoint from R, all the singular curves  $X_p$  in our pencil will consist of two distinct lines, i.e., the pencil will be Lefschetz. By the general formula

$$\chi(S) = 2\chi(C_{\lambda}) - n + \mu$$

of Section 2, Chapter 4, we have

$$\chi(U) = 4 + \mu.$$

But U, being the smooth intersection of two quadrics in  $\mathbb{P}^4$ , is biholomorphic to  $\mathbb{P}^2$  blown up five times (Section 4, Chapter 4) and so has Euler



Figure 13

characteristic 8. Consequently

$$\deg S = \mu = 4.$$

In fact, this last argument gives us something more: it tells us that S is smooth away from the locus R. To see this, let q be any point of S-R. Then the hyperplane sections

$$\{T_x(G) \cap X\}_{x \in \sigma(a)}$$

form a linear system on X; by Bertini's theorem, for generic  $x \in \sigma(q)$  the surface  $U_x = T_x(G) \cap X$  will be smooth away from the base locus  $X_q = \sigma(q) \cap X$  of the linear system. If  $q \notin R$ , moreover, then each  $U_x$  can be singular only at the singular point of  $X_q$ —but the hyperplanes  $\{T_x(G)\}_{x \in \sigma(q)}$  are exactly all the hyperplanes in  $\mathbb{P}^5$  containing  $\sigma(q)$ , and so the generic one will not contain the tangent space to X at the singular point of  $X_q$ . We have thus shown that for  $l_x$  a generic line in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  through  $q \in S - R$ , the surface  $U_x$  is smooth. The argument above then shows that  $l_x$  meets S in four distinct points, and hence meets S transversely; a fortiori, it shows that q is a smooth point of S.

Note that all three of these arguments apply as well to show that the dual Kummer surface  $S^*$  is a quartic surface smooth away from the locus  $R^*$ . In the first argument, we observe that the points of intersection of  $S^*$  with the pencil  $l_x^* \subset \mathbb{P}^{3^*}$  of hyperplanes in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  containing a line  $l_x$  of our complex again correspond to the pencils in X containing  $l_x$ , and hence to the lines L on X containing x. Likewise, the second argument goes over, and indeed establishes an important point: given any line  $l_x \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  not passing through any points of R or lying in any hyperplanes of  $R^*$ , we have two pencils on the surface  $U = T_x(G) \cap X$ :

$$\{X_p = \sigma(p) \cap U\}_{p \in I_n}$$
 and  $\{X_h = \sigma(h) \cap U\}_{h \supset I_n}$ .

Both are Lefschetz, and so the number of singular fibers in each is  $\chi(U)-4$ . But while the singular fibers of the pencil  $\{X_p\}$  correspond to points of intersection of  $l_x$  with S, singular fibers of  $\{X_h\}$  correspond to points of intersection of the dual line  $l_x^* \subset \mathbb{P}^{3^*}$  of hyperplanes containing  $l_x$  with S\*. In particular,  $\#(l_x \cap S) < 4 \Leftrightarrow \#(l_x^* \cap S^*) < 4$ , i.e.,  $l_x$  is tangent to S if and only if  $l_x^*$  is tangent to S\*. Now suppose  $p \in S$  is any point,  $h = T_p(S)$  its tangent plane, and let  $p^*$  and  $h^*$  be the hyperplane and point in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  dual to p and h, respectively. The dual lines  $\{l_x^*\}$  to the pencil of lines  $\{l_x\}$  in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  through p and lying in h form the pencil of lines in  $\mathbb{P}^{3^*}$  containing  $h^*$  and lying in  $p^*$ , and they are all tangent to S\*. Every element of the pencil  $\{l_x^* \cdot S^*\}$  they cut out on the curve  $p^* \cap S^*$  is therefore singular, and so by Bertini they are all singular at the base locus  $h^*$  of  $\{l_x^*\}$ , i.e.,  $h^* \in S^*$  and

 $p^* = T_{h^*}(S^*)$ . We see, then, that

S and S\* are dual surfaces,

that is,  $S^*$  is the locus of tangent planes to S and vice versa.

## Singular Lines of the Quadric Line Complex

The next step in our study of X is to introduce a subvariety  $\Sigma \subset X$  closely related to the Kummer surface S.

DEFINITION. For any  $x \in X$ , the line  $l_x$  is called a *singular line* of the complex X if it is an element of two confocal pencils of X—in other words, if  $\sigma(p)$  is tangent to F at x for some point  $p \in l_x$ .

For  $p \in S - R$ , of course, there is a unique singular line through p: the line of intersection of the two hyperplanes comprising the locus of  $X_p$ ; for  $p \in R$ , any line  $l_x$  of X through p is singular. We denote by  $\Sigma \subset X$  the set of  $x \in X$  such that  $l_x$  is singular.

We first check that no line  $l_x$  is singular at more than one point, i.e., that if  $\sigma(p)$  is tangent to F at x, then for  $q \neq p \in l_x$ ,  $\sigma(q)$  cannot also be tangent to F at x. But  $\sigma(p) \cap \sigma(q) = \{x\}$ , so the linear span of  $\sigma(p)$  and  $\sigma(q)$  in  $\mathbb{P}^5$  is all of  $T_x(G)$ ; thus  $\sigma(p)$  and  $\sigma(q)$  cannot both be contained in  $T_x(F) \neq T_x(G)$ . We can therefore define a map

$$\pi \colon \Sigma \to S$$

sending each  $x \in \Sigma$  to the unique  $p \in l_x$  for which  $\sigma(p)$  is tangent to F at x. By what was said above,  $\pi$  is one-to-one and surjective over S - R, with  $\pi^{-1}(p) = X_p \cong \mathbb{P}^1$  for  $p \in R$ .

 $\Sigma$  is easy to describe, once we have the following characterization.

**Lemma.** For  $x \in X$ ,

 $x \in \Sigma \Leftrightarrow T_x(F)$  is tangent to G.

**Proof.** Say  $T_x(F)$  is tangent to G at x'. Then  $x \in T_{x'}(G)$ , and so  $l_x$  meets  $l_{x'}$  at a point  $p \in \mathbb{P}^3$ . The plane  $\sigma(p)$  is then contained in  $T_{x'}(G) = T_x(F)$ , i.e., is tangent to F at x; thus  $x \in \Sigma$ .

Conversely, if  $\sigma(p) \subset T_x(F)$ , then the quadric threefold  $T_x(F) \cap G$  contains a 2-plane and so by our earlier argument must be singular; thus  $T_x(F)$  must be tangent to G somewhere. Q.E.D.

This argument will become clearer if we refer back to our picture of the locus  $T_x(G) \cap G$  as the cone over a quadric  $Q = T_x(G) \cap G \cap H$ , H a hyperplane disjoint from x. (See Figure 14.) Recall that the 2-planes



Figure 14.  $T_x(G) \cap G$ .

 $\{\sigma(p)\}_{p \in I_x}$  lying in  $T_x(G) \cap G$  are spanned by x together with the lines of one of the rulings of Q, while the planes  $\{\sigma(h)\}_{h \supset I_x}$  are spanned by x and the lines of the other ruling of Q. Now if  $T_x(F)$  is tangent to G at some point y, we may take  $y \in H$ , so that the locus  $T_x(F) \cap T_x(G) \cap G$  consists of the two 2-planes  $\sigma(p)$  and  $\sigma(h)$  spanned by x and the two lines of intersection  $Q \cap T_x(F)$ . (See Figure 15.) Of the four lines of  $T_x(X) \cap X =$  $T_x(F) \cap T_x(G) \cap G \cap F$ , then, two will lie on the 2-plane  $\sigma(p)$  and two on  $\sigma(h)$ . Conversely, if  $T_x(F)$  is nowhere tangent to G, then the locus  $T_x(F) \cap$  $T_x(G) \cap G$  will just be the cone over the smooth conic  $T_x(F) \cap Q$ , and no two of the lines of  $T_x(X) \cap X$  will lie on the same 2-plane  $\sigma(p)$ —unless, of course, F is tangent to  $T_x(F) \cap Q$ , i.e.,  $T_x(X) \cap X$  contains a multiple line. (See Figure 16.)

One corollary of our lemma implied by this picture is that the locus  $T_x(X) \cap X$  will contain two lines from the same  $\sigma(p)$  if and only if it contains two lines from the same  $\sigma(h)$ : in other words,

A line  $l_x$  of our complex is singular—i.e., lies on two confocal pencils—if and only if it lies on two coplanar pencils.

We can now give an explicit description of  $\Sigma \subset X$ . Let  $X = [x_0, ..., x_5]$  be homogeneous coordinates on  $\mathbb{P}^5$ , and suppose that G and F are given as the loci

$$(Qx, x) = 0$$
 and  $(Q'x, x) = 0$ ,



**Figure 15.**  $T_x(G) \cap G \cap T_x(F)$  if  $x \in \Sigma$ .



**Figure 16.**  $T_x(G) \cap G \cap T_x(F)$  if  $x \notin \Sigma$ .

respectively. Then, in terms of dual coordinates  $x^*$  on  $\mathbb{P}^{5^*}$ , the Gauss maps of G and F are given by

$$x^* = Qx$$
 and  $x^* = Q'x;$ 

the dual hypersurfaces  $G^*$  and  $F^* \subset \mathbb{P}^{5^*}$  of tangent hyperplanes to G and F are thus

$$G^* = ((x^*, Q^{-1}x^*) = 0)$$

and

$$F^* = ((x^*, Q'^{-1}x^*) = 0.)$$

We see from this that for  $x \in F$ ,  $T_x(F)$  will be tangent to G if and only if  $\mathcal{G}_F(x) \in G^*$ ,

i.e., when

$$(Q'x, Q^{-1}Q'x) = (Q'Q^{-1}Q'x, x) = 0.$$

The surface  $\Sigma \subset X$  is thus cut out by the quadric hypersurface

$$H = ((Q'Q^{-1}Q'x, x) = 0).$$

We claim now that in fact the intersection

$$\Sigma = F \cap G \cap H$$

is everywhere transverse. To see this, suppose that for some  $x \in F \cap G \cap H$  the hyperplanes  $T_x(F), T_x(G)$ , and  $T_x(H)$  were linearly dependent, i.e., that the points

$$\mathfrak{G}_G(x) = Qx, \qquad \mathfrak{G}_F(x) = Q'x, \quad \text{and} \quad \mathfrak{G}_H(x) = Q'Q^{-1}Q'x$$

in  $\mathbb{P}^{5^*}$  lay on a line. The three points

x, 
$$x' = Q^{-1}Q'x$$
, and  $x'' = (Q^{-1}Q')^2x$ 

would then likewise be collinear in  $\mathbb{P}^5$ ; since all three lie on G, the line L they span would lie on G. But now the linear transformation

$$M: x \mapsto Q^{-1}Q'x$$

taking G into G takes x and x' (distinct, since by hypothesis  $Qx \neq Q'x$  for any  $x \in F \cap G$ ) into L, and so takes L into itself; thus  $L \subset F \cap G$ . M must

have a fixed point y somewhere on L, i.e., for some  $y \in L$ ,

$$Qy = Q'y.$$

But since  $L \subset F \cap G$ , this implies that F and G are tangent at y, a contradiction.

Now that we have described  $\Sigma$  as the smooth intersection of three quadrics in  $\mathbb{P}^5$ , the reader will recognize  $\Sigma$  as a K-3 surface (Section 5, Chapter 4); in particular,  $\Sigma$  has numerical invariants

$$K_{\Sigma} \equiv 0, \quad q(\Sigma) = 0, \quad p_g(\Sigma) = 1, \quad c_1^2(\Sigma) = 0, \quad c_2(\Sigma) = 24.$$

Inasmuch as  $\Sigma$  is minimal and smooth, moreover, the map

$$\Sigma \xrightarrow{\pi} S$$

is the minimal desingularization os S; and since the inverse images  $\pi^{-1}(p) = X_p$  of the singular points  $p \in S$  in  $\Sigma$  are all smooth rational curves, having by adjunction self-intersection -2 on  $\Sigma$ , we see from our discussion of isolated singularities of surfaces that *the points of* R *are all ordinary double points of* S.

It remains to determine the number  ${}^{\#}R$  of double points on S. We will do this first by an Euler characteristic argument, as follows: Let  $\{h_{\lambda}\}$  be a generic pencil of hyperplanes in  $\mathbb{P}^{3}$ —specifically, one such that for each  $p \in R$ , p lies on a unique  $H_{\lambda}$  and  $H_{\lambda}$  is generic among hyperplanes containing p; and such that the pencil  $\{H_{\lambda} \cap S\}$  is Lefschetz on S - R. Let

$$\left\{C_{\lambda}=\pi^{-1}(H_{\lambda})\right\}$$

be the corresponding pencil of curves on  $\Sigma$ . The generic curve  $C_{\lambda}$  is isomorphic to a smooth plane quartic, hence has genus 3 and Euler characteristic -4;  $C_{\lambda}$  will be singular if  $H_{\lambda}$  either contains a point  $p \in R$  or is tangent to S. (See Figure 17.) In the first case, we can write

$$C_{\lambda} = \tilde{C}_{\lambda} + X_{p}$$

with—by taking  $H_{\lambda}$  generic— $\tilde{C}_{\lambda}$  a smooth curve meeting  $X_p$  in two distinct points. Now  $\tilde{C}_{\lambda}$  is the disingularization of the plane quartic  $H_{\lambda} \cap S$  having one double point at p, and so has genus 2; since  $X_p$  is a line and meets  $\tilde{C}_{\lambda}$  in two points,

$$\chi(C_{\lambda}) = \chi(\tilde{C}_{\lambda}) = -2.$$

In the latter case—when  $H_{\lambda}$  is simply tangent to  $S-C_{\lambda}$  is isomorphic to a plane quartic with one ordinary double point and

$$\chi(C_{\lambda}) = -3.$$

Thus if v is the number of tangent hyperplanes to S in a pencil, the pencil

770



Figure 17

 $\{C_{\lambda}\}$  on  $\Sigma$  has exactly

$$\mu = \nu + {}^{\#}R$$

singular elements. By the formula of p. 509, then, we see that

$$\chi(\Sigma) = 2 \cdot -4 + \nu + 2^{\#}R$$

But as we have seen the dual Kummer surface  $S^*$  is the dual surface to S, so that

$$\nu = \deg S^* = 4,$$

and, since  $\chi(\Sigma) = 24$ , this yields

$${}^{\#}R = \frac{1}{2}(24+8) = 16.$$

Another way to compute the number of double points of S is by Schubert calculus, inasmuch as  ${}^{\#}R$  will be just the number of points of

intersection of the three- and six-dimensional cycles

 $\tau = \{\sigma(p)\}_{p \in \mathbf{P}^3}$ 

and

$$\omega_F = \left\{ \Lambda_2 \subset \mathbb{P}^5 \colon V_2 \cdot F \text{ is a double line} \right\}$$

in the Grassmannian G(3,6) of 2-planes in  $\mathbb{P}^5$ . We have seen that

$$\tau \sim 4\sigma_{3,2,1},$$

where

$$\sigma_{3,2,1} = \left\{ \Lambda_2 \subset \mathbb{P}^5 \colon \Lambda \ni p, \dim(\Lambda \cap V_2) \ge 1, \Lambda \subset V_4 \right\}$$

for any point, 2-plane, and hyperplane  $p \in V_2 \subset V_4$ . To compute

$${}^{\#}(\tau \cdot \omega_F) = 4 \cdot {}^{\#}(\sigma_{3,2,1} \cdot \omega_F)$$

let p,  $V_2$ , and  $V_4$  be generic, so that  $p \notin F$ ,  $V_2$  intersects F in a smooth conic curve C, and  $V_4$  intersects F in a smooth quadric threefold Q. Say  $\Lambda \in \omega_F \cap \sigma_{3,2,1}$ , i.e.,  $\Lambda$  is a 2-plane containing p, having a line in common with  $V_2$ , lying in  $V_4$ , and meeting F in a line. (See Figure 18.) Then the line  $\Lambda \cap V_2$  can meet C in only one point, hence must be one of the two tangent lines  $L_1, L_2$  to C through p in  $V_2$ . Let  $x_1, x_2$  denote the points of tangency of  $L_1, L_2$  with C; the locus of lines on  $Q = F \cap V_4$  through  $x_i$  is



Figure 18

just  $T_{x_i}(Q) \cap Q$ . Let  $U_i$  be a 2-plane in  $T_{x_i}(Q)$  containing p and not containing  $x_i$ ; then  $F \cap U_i$  is a smooth conic curve  $C_i$  and  $T_{x_i}(Q) \cap Q$  is just the locus of lines through  $x_i$  meeting  $C_i$ . A must therefore intersect  $U_i$ , i=1 or 2, in one of the two tangent lines  $L_{i_1}, L_{i_2}$  to  $C_i$  through p; i.e., A must be one of the four 2-planes  $\Lambda_{ij}$  spanned by  $L_i$  and  $L_{ij}$ . Clearly all four 2-planes  $\Lambda_{ij}$  lie in  $\omega_F \cap \sigma_{3,2,1}$ , so we see that

$$(\omega_F \cdot \sigma_{3,2,1}) = 4$$

and finally

$$(\tau \cdot \omega_F) = 16.$$

Note that, since any line of the complex X lies in two confocal pencils of X if and only if it lies in two coplanar pencils, we can also define a map

$$\pi': \Sigma \longrightarrow S^*$$

by sending any point  $x \in \Sigma$  to the common plane  $h \in S^*$  of the two coplanar pencils containing  $l_x$ , or equivalently to the unique plane  $h \supset l_x$ for which  $\sigma(h)$  is tangent to F at x. The map  $\pi'$  is, by virtue of the same arguments, the desingularization of  $S^*$ ; note, however, that the lines  $\{X_h = {\pi'}^{-1}(h)\}_{h \in R^*}$  of  $\Sigma$  lying over the double points of  $S^*$  are not the lines  $X_p$  of  $\Sigma$  lying over the double points of S.

For later use, we compute the Euler characteristic  $\chi(S)$ , as follows. Take a triangulation of  $\Sigma$  that extends a triangulation of  $\pi^{-1}(R) = \bigcup X_p$ . Then the images of the simplices in  $\Sigma$  not in  $\pi^{-1}(R)$ , together with the points  $p \in R$  as vertices, form a cell decomposition of S. Since, in the course of passing from  $\Sigma$  to S, we lose all the simplices in  $\bigcup X_p$  and gain one new vertex for each p, we have

$$\chi(S) = \chi(\Sigma) - \sum_{p \in R} (\chi(X_p) - 1)$$
$$= \chi(\Sigma) - 16 = 8.$$

## **Two Configurations**

There are two classical configurations associated to the Kümmer surface  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  and its desingularization  $\Sigma \subset \mathbb{P}^5$ . The first has to do with the 16 double points of S and may be described as follows. Let  $p_0 \in R$  be any of the double points of S, let  $\tilde{S}$  be the blow-up of S at  $p_0$ , and consider the map

$$r: \tilde{S} \longrightarrow \mathbb{P}^2$$

obtained by projection from  $p_0$  onto a hyperplane. The generic hyperplane section  $C_h$  of S through  $p_0$  is a plane quartic curve with one double point at

 $p_0$ , its proper transform  $\tilde{C}_h \subset \tilde{S}$  its desingularization.  $\tilde{C}_h$  thus has genus 2, and since r expresses  $\tilde{C}_h$  as a 2-sheeted cover of its image  $L = h \cap \mathbb{P}^2 \cong \mathbb{P}^1$ , r must be branched at exactly six points over L. The branch locus  $F \subset \mathbb{P}^2$  of r is thus a sextic plane curve without multiple components. On the other hand, if h is a generic hyperplane passing through  $p_0$  and another double point  $p_i$  of S, then the curve  $C_h$ , having two double points, is elliptic, and the map  $r: \tilde{C}_h \to \mathbb{P}^1$ , expressing  $\tilde{C}_h$  as a 2-sheeted cover of  $\mathbb{P}^1$ , can be branched at at most four points other than  $r(p_i)$ . The generic line  $L \subset \mathbb{P}^2$ through  $r(p_i)$  thus meets F at most four times away from  $r(p_i)$ , and so we see that the images  $p_i = r(p_i)$  of the double points of S are double points of F.

Now, suppose the curve F has irreducible components  $F_i$  of degree  $d_i$ . Singular points of F then arise in two ways: either as points of intersection of components  $F_i$ ,  $F_j$  or as singular points of a component  $F_i$ . There are, of course, at most  $\sum_{i \neq j} d_i d_j$  singular points of F of the former kind and, by the result of Section 2, Chapter 4, at most  $\sum_i ((d_i - 1)(d_i - 2)/2)$  of the latter. But we know that  $\sum d_i = \deg F = 6$ , and we have seen that F has at least the 15 singular points  $r(p_i)$ , i = 1, ..., 15. From the chain of inequalities

$$15 \leq \sum_{i \neq j} d_i d_j + \sum \frac{(d_i - 1)(d_i - 2)}{2}$$
$$= \frac{1}{2} \left( \sum d_i \right)^2 - \sum \frac{d_i}{2} - \sum (d_i - 1)$$
$$= 18 - 3 - \sum (d_i - 1)$$

we conclude that  $d_i = 1$  for all *i*, i.e., that *F* consists of the sum of six distinct lines  $L_i$ . *F* then has exactly the 15 double points  $L_i \cdot L_j$ ; these must, of course, be the images  $r(p_i)$ . It follows that each of the lines  $L_i$  contains exactly five of the points  $r(p_i)$ , and correspondingly that the plane  $\overline{p_0, L_i \subset}$  $\mathbb{P}^3$  contains exactly six of the double points  $p_i$  of *S*. Our first observation, then, is that

Through each double point p of S there pass six hyperplanes, each containing six of the points  $p_i$ .

Let us consider in more detail one of the hyperplanes  $h = \overline{p_0, L}$  found in the last argument. We note first that, inasmuch as L is part of the branch locus of the map r, every line through  $p_0$  in the plane h meets S in exactly one more point and is tangent to S there. It follows from Bertini's theorem that h is tangent to S at every point  $p \in S \cap h$ , since otherwise the pencil cut out on  $C_h$  by the lines in h through p would be generically singular away from its base locus p. The curve  $C_h$  is thus a plane conic, counted with multiplicity 2 in the intersection S·h. We see from this that the hyperplane h is a double point of the dual Kummer surface  $S^* \subset \mathbb{P}^{3^*}$ : clearly  $h \in S^*$ , so that if h were not in  $R^*$ , then X would contain two pencils lying in h, and through a generic point  $p \in C_h$  there would pass two distinct lines of the complex. But the common line of the two pencils of X through each  $p \in C_h$ , we have seen, is tangent to S at p and so lies in h; if X contained a secant line through p in h, it would follow that X contained the pencil  $\sigma(p,h)$ , hence all of  $\sigma(h)$ . Thus, X can contain a priori only one pencil in  $\sigma(h)$ , and so  $h \in R^*$ .

Finally, applying the same arguments to the dual Kummer surface  $S^* \subset \mathbb{P}^{3^*}$ , we see that every point  $h^* \in \mathbb{R}^*$  lies on six of the hyperplanes  $p^* \in \mathbb{R}$ , or in other words every hyperplane h in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  corresponding to a point of  $\mathbb{R}^*$  contains six of the points  $p_i$ ; in sum, then, we have that:

Every hyperplane  $h \in \mathbb{R}^*$  contains exactly six of the 16 double points of S and every double point of S lies on exactly six of the 16 hyperplanes  $h \in \mathbb{R}^*$ .

This configuration of 16 points and 16 hyperplanes is called the  $(16_6)$  configuration.

Now consider the K-3 surface  $\Sigma \subset \mathbb{P}^5$ .  $\Sigma$  contains 32 lines: the 16 lines  $\{X_p\}_{p \in R}$  forming the inverse image  $\pi^{-1}(R)$  of the double points of S, and likewise the 16 lines  $\{X_h\}_{h \in R^*}$ ; the latter may be thought of either the exceptional divisors of the desingularization  $\pi': \Sigma \to S^*$  or as the inverse images  $\{\pi^{-1}(C_h)\}_{h \in R^*}$  of the 16 double hyperplane sections of S. The lines  $\{X_p\}$  are, of course, all disjoint, as are the lines  $\{X_h\}$ ; and from our last argument we see that each line  $X_p$  on  $\Sigma$  meets exactly six of the lines  $\{X_h\}$ , and vice versa.

Note that these are all the lines on  $\Sigma$ : if  $L \subset \Sigma$  is any line,  $\sigma(p,h)$  the corresponding pencil, then by definition every line  $l \in \sigma(p,h)$  belongs to two confocal pencils of X. If the common focus of these two pencils is p for every l, then clearly  $\sigma(p,h) = X_p$ , while if for generic  $l \in \sigma(p,h)$  the common focus of the pencils containing l is a point  $q \neq p \in C_h$ , then clearly h cannot contain two pencils, and so  $\sigma(p,h) = X_h$ .

We wish now to describe a set of special hyperplane sections of  $\Sigma$ . To do this, we go back to the picture of the (16<sub>6</sub>) configuration obtained by projection from a point  $p_0 \in R$ . We saw that under such a projection, the 15 remaining points of R were mapped to the points of intersection of six lines  $L_1, \ldots, L_6 \subset \mathbb{P}^2$ ; let  $\overline{p_{ij}} = L_i \cdot L_j$  and let  $p_{ij}$  be the point of R lying over  $\overline{p_{ij}}$ . Choose three of the lines  $L_i, L_j$ , and  $L_k$ , and consider the lines on  $\Sigma$ corresponding to the points  $p_0, p_{ij}, p_{jk}$ , and  $p_{ik} \in R$ , and the hyperplanes  $h_i = \overline{p_0 L_i}, h_j = \overline{p_0 L_j}$ , and  $h_k = \overline{p_0 L_k} \in R^*$ ; these form on  $\Sigma$  a configuration as



shown in Figure 19. Note that these seven lines lie in the hyperplane in  $\mathbb{P}^5$ spanned by the points that are circled. Now in that hyperplane,  $X_{p_{ik}}$  and  $X_{p_{ik}}$  span a 3-plane, which must then meet  $X_{p_{ij}}$  in a point; thus there is a line  $L \subset \mathbb{P}^5$  meeting  $X_{p_{ij}}$ ,  $X_{p_{ik}}$ , and  $X_{p_{jk}}$ . But since  $\Sigma \subset \mathbb{P}^5$  is cut out by quadrics, the line L, meeting  $\Sigma$  in three points, must lie in  $\Sigma$ ; since L meets lines of the form  $X_p$  on  $\Sigma$ , we must have  $L = X_h$  for some  $h \in \mathbb{R}^*$ ; and since L meets  $X_{p_{ij}}$ ,  $X_{p_{ik}}$ , and  $X_{p_{jk}}$ , we must have  $h = \overline{p_{ij}p_{jk}p_{ik}}$ . Thus all four faces of the tetrahedron in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  with vertices  $p_0$ ,  $p_{ij}$ ,  $p_{jk}$ , and  $p_{ik}$  are hyperplanes  $h \in \mathbb{R}^*$ . Such a tetrahedron will be called special; corresponding to a special tetrahedron we have a hyperplane section of  $\Sigma$  consisting of eight lines forming the configuration of Figure 19. Indeed, since we have one special tetrahedron passing through  $p_0$  for every choice of three lines  $L_i, L_j, L_k$  out of the six  $\{L_i\}$ , every line  $X_p$  (and likewise every line  $X_h$ ) on  $\Sigma$ lies on 20 such hyperplanes. Finally, since we have 16 points  $p \in \mathbb{R}$ , 20 special tetrahedra containing each p as a vertex, and four vertices on each tetrahedron, we see that there are exactly 80 such hyperplane sections of  $\Sigma$ . In sum, then,

The surface  $\Sigma \subset \mathbb{P}^5$  contains 32 lines, forming two families of 16 disjoint lines, with each line meeting exactly six members of the opposite family. There are 80 hyperplanes in  $\mathbb{P}^5$  intersecting  $\Sigma$  in the sum of eight lines—four from each family—forming the configuration of Figure 19; and every line in  $\Sigma$  lies on 20 such hyperplane sections of  $\Sigma$ .
#### INTRODUCTION

This configuration of 32 lines and 80 hyperplanes in  $\mathbb{P}^5$  we will call the  $(32_{20}80_8)$  configuration.

This last discussion sheds some additional light on the (16<sub>6</sub>) configuration. In terms of our description of the 16 points of R above, we could a priori identify only six of the 16 hyperplanes of  $R^*$ : the planes  $h_i = \overline{p_0, L_i}$ , containing the points  $p_0$  and  $\{p_{ij}\}_j$ . We can now describe the remaining 10: as we saw, for each triple  $L_i, L_j, L_k$  of lines, the hyperplane  $h_{ijk} = \overline{p_{ij}p_{ik}p_{jk}} \in R^*$ ; we want now to identify the remaining three points  $q_1, q_2, q_3$  of R lying on  $h_{ijk}$ . (See Figure 20.) To do this, we recall that the points  $p_{ij}, p_{jk}, p_{ik}, q_1$ ,  $q_2$ , and  $q_3$  all lie on a conic curve, and hence so do their images  $\overline{p_{ij}}, \overline{p_{jk}}, \overline{p_{ik}}, \overline{q_1}, \overline{q_2}, \text{ and } \overline{q_3}$ . In particular, this means that no three of these points are collinear, i.e., that  $\overline{q_1}, \overline{q_2}$ , and  $\overline{q_3}$  must lie off the lines  $L_i, L_j$ , and  $L_k$ . These three lines, however, account for 12 of the 15 points  $\{p_{ij}\}$ ; consequently the points  $q_1, q_2$ , and  $q_3$  can only be the points  $p_{lm}, p_{mn}$ , and  $p_{ln}$ . Thus, if we label the 16 double points of S by  $\{p_0, p_{ij}\}$  and the 16 double points of  $S^*$ as  $\{h_i, h_{ijk} = h_{lmn}\}$ , the incidence relationships are

$$\begin{array}{ccc} h_i \supset \{p_0, p_{ij}\}, & j \neq i, \\ h_{ijk} \supset \{p_{ij}, p_{ik}, p_{jk}, p_{lm}, p_{mn}, p_{nl}\}, \\ p_0 \in h_i, & i = 1, \dots, 6, \end{array}$$

and



 $p_{ii} \in h_i, h_i, h_{ijk}, \qquad k \neq i,j.$ 

# 3. LINES ON THE QUADRIC LINE COMPLEX

## The Variety of Lines on the Quadric Line Complex

We now introduce a central variety in our study: the variety  $A = \{L \subset \mathbb{P}^5 : L \subset X\} \subset G(2,6)$  of lines lying on the quadric line complex X. To show that A is smooth, we first compute its cohomology class in G(2,6). Recalling from Section 1 of Chapter 6 that the cycle  $\tau(F) \subset G(2,6)$  of lines in  $\mathbb{P}^5$  lying on a quadric hypersurface is homologous to the Schubert cycle

 $\tau(F) \sim 4 \cdot \sigma_{2,1},$ 

we see that the variety  $A = \tau(F) \cdot \tau(G)$  represents the cycle

 $A \sim 16(\sigma_{2,1} \cdot \sigma_{2,1});$ 

in particular, the intersection number of A with the Schubert cycles

$$\sigma_{1,1}(V_4) = \left\{ L \subset \mathbb{P}^5 \colon L \subset V_4 \right\}$$

and

$$\sigma_2(V_2) = \left\{ L \subset \mathbb{P}^5 \colon L \cap V_2 \neq \emptyset \right\}$$

in G(2,6) is given, according to our reduction formulas, by

$${}^{*}(A \cdot \sigma_{1,1}) = 16(\sigma_{2,1} \cdot \sigma_{2,1} \cdot \sigma_{1,1})_{G(2,6)}$$
  
=  $16(\sigma_{1} \cdot \sigma_{1})_{G(2,3)}$   
=  $16$ 

and

$${}^{\#}(A \cdot \sigma_2) = 16 \cdot (\sigma_{2,1} \cdot \sigma_{2,1} \cdot \sigma_2)_{G(2,6)}$$
  
= 16 \cdot (\sigma\_1 \cdot \sigma\_2)\_{G(2,4)}  
= 16.

Thus we can write

$$A \sim 16 \cdot \sigma_{4,2} + 16 \cdot \sigma_{3,3}$$

Now, for any point  $a \in A$ , we can find a hyperplane  $V_4 \subset \mathbb{P}^5$  containing the corresponding line  $L_a \subset X$  and intersecting X transversely (by Bertini, the generic  $V_4$  containing  $L_a$  meets  $X - L_a$  transversely, and by direct examination we see that  $V_4 \cap X$  is smooth along  $L_a$  for a generic such 4-plane). But we have seen in Section 4 of Chapter 4 that any smooth intersection of two quadrics in  $\mathbb{P}^4$  contains exactly 16 lines, so that the Schubert cycle  $\sigma_{1,1}(V_4) \subset G(2,6)$  will meet A in 16 distinct points, including a. Since  ${}^{\#}(A \cdot \sigma_{1,1}) = 16$ , it follows that A has intersection multiplicity 1 with  $\sigma_{1,1}(V_4)$  at every point of  $\sigma_{1,1}(V_4) \cap A$ , and hence that a is a smooth point of A.

#### LINES ON THE QUADRIC LINE COMPLEX

For every pencil  $L \subset X$  in the complex X, the focus  $p_L$  of L is by definition a point of the Kummer surface S and the plane  $h_L$  of L likewise a point of the dual Kummer surface S<sup>\*</sup>; thus we have natural maps

$$j: A \to S$$
 and  $j': A \to S^*$ 

defined by

$$j: L \mapsto p_L$$
 and  $j': L \mapsto h_L$ .

For  $p \in S - R$ , X contains two pencils with focus p, while for  $p \in R$ , X contains a single such pencil p; thus j expresses A as a double cover of S branched in the 16 points of R. Similarly, a hyperplane  $h \in S^* - R^*$  contains two pencils of X while a hyperplane  $h \in R^*$  contains only one; thus  $j': A \rightarrow S^*$  is a double cover of  $S^*$  branched at  $R^*$ . Let

 $\iota: A \to A$ 

be the involution of A that exchanges the sheets of  $j: A \rightarrow S$ , sending each pencil  $L \subset X$  to the unique other pencil of X confocal with L; let

$$\iota': A \to A$$

similarly be the involution exchanging sheets of  $j': A \rightarrow S^*$ , sending each  $L \subset X$  to the other pencil of X coplanar with L.

We can now describe A intrinsically. First, from the expression of A as a double cover of S branched in the 16 points of R, we see that

$$\chi(A) = 2\chi(S) - 16 = 2 \cdot 8 - 16 = 0.$$

We have seen that  $K_{\Sigma} = 0$ ; let  $\omega$  be a holomorphic nonzero 2-form on  $\Sigma$ . Let  $\pi^{-1}(\omega)$  denote the corresponding 2-form on  $(S-R) \cong \Sigma - \bigcup_{p \in R} X_p$ . Then  $j^* \pi^{-1}(\omega)$  is a holomorphic nonzero 2-form on  $A - j^{-1}R$  and by Hartogs' theorem it extends to a global nonzero holomorphic 2-form on A; so

$$K_A = 0$$

By Riemann-Roch,

$$\chi(\mathfrak{O}_{A}) = \frac{c_{1}^{2} + c_{2}}{12} = 0,$$

so q(A)=2; and from the classification theorem of Section 5, Chapter 4, we recognize that

## A is an Abelian variety.

The involutions  $\iota$  and  $\iota'$  are readily identified: Let  $z_1, z_2$  be Euclidean coordinates on  $\mathbb{C}^2$ , and consider the holomorphic 1-forms  $dz_1, dz_2$  on A: the forms

$$\omega_i = dz_i + \iota^* dz_i$$

are invariant under  $\iota^*$ , and so we can write

$$\omega_i = j^* \tilde{\omega}_i$$

for  $\tilde{\omega}_1, \tilde{\omega}_2$  holomorphic 1-forms on S - R.  $\{\pi^* \tilde{\omega}_i\}_{i=1,2}$  are then bounded holomorphic 1-forms on  $\Sigma - \bigcup_{p \in R} X_p$ ; by Riemann's theorem they extend to all of  $\Sigma$ , and, since  $\Sigma$  is simply connected, it follows that  $\omega_i \equiv 0$ . Thus  $\iota^* dz_i = -dz_i$ , i.e.,  $\iota$  is the standard involution of the Abelian variety  $A = \mathbb{C}^2 / \Lambda$  induced by the map  $(z_1, z_2) \mapsto (-z_1, -z_2)$  on  $\mathbb{C}^2$ ; precisely the same argument shows that the involution  $\iota'$  is likewise induced by the involution  $z \mapsto -z$  on  $\mathbb{C}^2$ , but with a different choice of base point.

# Curves on the Variety of Lines

We wish now to consider curves on the Abelian variety A. To start with, recall that the Schubert cycle  $\sigma_1$  on G(2,6) is given by

$$\sigma_1(V_3) = \{ L \subset \mathbb{P}^5 \colon L \cap V_3 \neq \emptyset \},\$$

and that  $\sigma_1$  is the hyperplane section of G(2,6) under the Plücker embedding  $G(2,6) \rightarrow \mathbb{P}(\Lambda^2 \mathbb{C}^6)$ . For any 3-plane  $V_3 \subset \mathbb{P}^5$  we set

$$D_{V} = A \cap \sigma_{1}(V_{3})$$
  
= {  $L \subset X : L \cap V_{3} \neq \emptyset$  }  $\subset A$ .

The self-intersection of  $D_V$  on A is given by

$$(D_V \cdot D_V)_A = (A \cdot \sigma_1 \cdot \sigma_1)_{G(2,6)} = (A \cdot (\sigma_{1,1} + \sigma_2))_{G(2,6)} = 16 + 16 = 32.$$

We claim now that for a generic 3-plane V, the curve  $D_V \subset A$  is smooth. Note that this does not follow immediately from Bertini's theorem: the divisors  $\{D_V\}_{V \subset \mathbb{P}^5}$  are all linearly equivalent, but they do not form a linear system. Indeed, the complete linear system  $|\sigma_1|$  of hyperplane sections of the Grassmannian  $G(2,6) \subset \mathbb{P}(\Lambda^2 \mathbb{C}^6)$  corresponds naturally to the projective space

$$\mathbb{P}(\Lambda^2 \mathbb{C}^6)^* = \mathbb{P}(\Lambda^4 \mathbb{C}^6);$$

and the map

$$G(4,6) \rightarrow \mathbb{P}(\Lambda^4 \mathbb{C}^6)$$

given by

$$V_3 \mapsto \sigma_1(V_3) \in |\sigma_1|$$

is just the Plücker embedding of the dual Grassmannian G(4,6) of 3-planes in  $\mathbb{P}^5$ . However, since the Schubert cycle

$$\sigma_{2,2,2,1}(V_2, V_4) = \{ V_3 \subset \mathbb{P}^5 \colon V_2 \subset V_3 \subset V_4 \}$$

780

## LINES ON THE QUADRIC LINE COMPLEX

in G(4,6) has degree

$${}^{\#}(\sigma_{2,2,2,1} \cdot \sigma_1)_{G(4,6)} = 1$$

under the dual Plücker embedding, the family

$$\{D_V\}_{V \in \sigma_{2,2,2,1}(V_2, V_4)}$$

of divisors on A is in fact a pencil. Now, as we have seen, through a generic  $x \in X$  there pass four lines in X, comprising the locus  $X \cap T_x(X)$ . Let  $V_2$  be a generic 2-plane, meeting X in four distinct such points, and let  $V_4$  be a generic hyperplane containing  $V_2$ , not containing any line on X meeting  $V_2$ ; consider the pencil  $\{D_V\}_{V:V_2 \subset V \subset V_4}$  on A. By Bertini, the generic element of this pencil is smooth away from the base locus. But the base locus of this pencil consists of the 16 lines of X passing through the four points of  $V_2 \cap X$ , and the 16 lines lying in the hyperplane section  $V_4 \cap X$  of X-32 distinct lines in all. The base points of our pencil are therefore all simple points and hence smooth points of every curve  $D_V$  in our pencil. Thus the generic divisor  $D_V$  is smooth. Note that the genus of a smooth  $D_V$  is then given by

$$\pi(D_V) = \frac{D_V \cdot D_V}{2} + 1 = 17.$$

A second family of curves on A, more fundamental than the curves  $D_V$ , are the *incidence divisors*  $B_L \subset A$ , defined to be the set of lines on X meeting a given line L. More precisely—since it is not a priori clear when L itself is to be counted among the lines meeting L—we will define  $B_L$  to be the closure in A of the set of lines  $L' \in A - \{L\}$  meeting L; the Lévi theorem assures us that  $B_L$  is analytic, and we will see later under what circumstances  $L_0 \in B_{L_0}$ . The curves  $\{B_L\}_{L \in A}$  form a continuous, connected family, and so all represent the same homology class on A. Since we can find 3-planes  $V_3 \subset \mathbb{P}^5$  intersecting X in the sum of four lines  $L_1, L_2, L_3, L_4$ —for example,  $T_x(X)$ —we see from this that

$$D_V = B_{L_1} + B_{L_2} + B_{L_3} + B_{L_4}$$
  
~ 4B<sub>L</sub>.

We have then

$$B_L \cdot B_L = \frac{1}{16} D_V \cdot D_V = 2$$

and hence the virtual genus

$$\pi(B_L) = \frac{B_L \cdot B_L}{2} + 1 = 2.$$

Note also that since  $D_V$  is positive, so is  $B_L$ .

We claim now that for any  $L \subset X$ , the curve  $B_L \subset A$  is smooth. To see this, we observe that if two lines L and L' in X meet—i.e., if the

corresponding pencils have a line l in common—then the focus  $p_{L'}$  of the second pencil must lie on the line l, and hence on the plane  $h_L$  of the first pencil. The map

$$j: A \to S$$

sending each line  $L \subset X$  to its focus  $p_L$  thus maps the curve  $B_L$ 

 $j: B_L \to h_L \cap S$ 

onto the hyperplane section  $h_L \cap S$  of S;  $j|_{B_L}$  is clearly generically one-to-one. By the duality of S and S\*,  $h_L$  is tangent to S, so that for generic L the curve  $C_L = h_L \cap S$  is a plane quartic with one ordinary double point. By the genus formula, then,

$$g(B_L) = g(C_L) = 2,$$

so  $B_L$  is smooth. (Note that since  $\pi(B_L)=2$  implies a priori that  $g(C_L)=g(B_L)$  is less than or equal to 2, this affords another proof that  $h_L$  is tangent to S, i.e., that S and S\* are dual.)

Now, since  $B_L$  is a positive divisor on A by the Lefschetz theorem the inclusion map on integral homology

$$i_*: H_1(B_I,\mathbb{Z}) \longrightarrow H_1(A,\mathbb{Z})$$

is surjective. But since  $B_L$  has genus 2,

$$H_1(B_L,\mathbb{Z}) \cong H_1(A,\mathbb{Z}) \cong \mathbb{Z} \oplus \mathbb{Z} \oplus \mathbb{Z} \oplus \mathbb{Z};$$

so the kernel of  $i_*$  must have rank zero; since  $H_1(B_L, \mathbb{Z})$  has no torsion, this implies that the map  $i_*$  is an isomorphism. Likewise, by Lefschetz the restriction map

$$H^{1,0}(A) \to H^{1,0}(B_L)$$

is an isomorphism, and so we have

$$A \cong \frac{(H^{1,0}(A))^*}{H_1(A,\mathbb{Z})} = \frac{(H^{1,0}(B_L))^*}{H_1(B_L,\mathbb{Z})} = \mathcal{G}(B_L),$$

i.e.,

The Abelian variety A is the Jacobian of the curve  $\mathbf{B}_{\mathbf{L}}$ .

Note that since the analytic representative  $B_L$  of the cohomology class  $[B_L] \in H^2(A, \mathbb{Z})$  is unique up to translations, all the curves  $B_L \subset A$  are translates of one another. Hence all the curves  $B_L$  are smooth, and  $A = \oint (B_L)$  for any  $L \in A$ .

To relate the various curves  $B_L$  on A, let  $L_0$  be one of the 16 lines in  $j'^{-1}(R^*)$  and take  $L_0$  to be the origin in A. Since clearly

$$\iota'(L) \in B_L$$
 for  $L \neq \iota'(L)$ ,

782

by continuity,

$$L_0 \in B_{L_0};$$

so we can also take  $L_0$  as base point on the curve  $B_{L_0}$ . Now, we saw in Section 6 of Chapter 2 that the theta-divisor of a principally polarized Abelian variety cannot be carried into itself by a translation other than the identity. Thus we may define a map

$$\kappa: A \to A^{-}$$

by setting, for each L,

$$B_L = B_{L_0} + \kappa(L);$$

our first problem is to identify  $\kappa$ . This is not hard: since  $\kappa(0)=0$ , by the result of Section 6 of Chapter 2,  $\kappa$  is a group homomorphism. We have

$$\iota'(L) \in B_L = B_{L_0} + \kappa(L)$$

for each L, and hence

$$\kappa(L) + L \in -B_{L_0} = B_{L_0}$$

for each L. But the map  $L \mapsto \kappa(L) + L$  is again a group homomorphism, and since  $B_{L_0} + B_{L_0} = A$ , this implies that  $\kappa(L) + L$  is constant, i.e.,

 $\kappa(L) = -L$ 

or in other words

$$B_L = B_{L_0} - L$$
 for all L.

We can now identify the line bundles  $j^*H$  and  $j'^*H$  associated to the maps j and j'. To begin with, we note that for any hyperplane  $h \subset \mathbb{P}^3$ , the inverse image  $j^*h$  in A is just the set of pencils  $L \in A$  with focus lying on the hyperplane section  $h \cap S$  of S. In particular, if we take  $h \in S^*$ —so that h contains two pencils L and  $\iota'(L)$  from X—then  $j^*h$  will consist simply of the set of pencils having a line in common with either L or  $\iota'(L)$ —i.e.,

$$j^*h = B_L \cup B_{\iota'(L)}.$$

(To avoid confusion, we will here use the union symbol  $\cup$  to denote addition of divisors.) Similarly, for any point  $p \in S$ , the pullback  $j'^*(p^*)$  of the dual hyperplane  $p^* \subset \mathbb{P}^{3^*}$  of hyperplanes containing p will consist of pencils whose plane contains p—that is, of pencils having a line in common with either of the pencils L' and  $\iota(L')$  with focus p. Thus

$$j'^*P^* = B_L \cup B_{\iota(L)}$$

Now in general, for any two lines L and L' and any element  $\lambda \in A$ , the divisors

$$B_L \cup B_{L'}$$
 and  $(B_L + \lambda) \cup (B_{L'} - \lambda)$ 

are linearly equivalent: the map

$$A \to \hat{A} = \operatorname{Pic}^{0}(A)$$

defined by

$$\lambda \mapsto \left[ (B_L + \lambda) \cup (B_{L'} - \lambda) \right] - \left[ B_L \cup B_{L'} \right]$$

sends the points  $\lambda$  and  $\lambda' = L - L' - \lambda$  into the same point—but being a group homomorphism, this implies it is constant. Thus we can write

$$j^*h = B_L \cup B_{i'(L)} = (B_{L_0} - L) \cup (B_{L_0} + L) = 2B_{L_0}$$

and

$$j^{\prime *}H = B_L \cup B_{i'(L)} = (B_{L_0} - L) \cup (B_{L_0} + L + \mu) = 2B_{L_0} + \frac{1}{2}\mu,$$

for some  $\mu \in A$ , i.e., the line bundles  $j^*H'$  and  $j'^*H$  differ by translation. Since by the theorem of p. 317,

$$h^{0}(2B_{L_{0}}) = h^{0}(2B_{L_{0}} + \frac{1}{2}\mu) = 4,$$

we see that both j and j' are given by complete linear systems, it follows that

The Kummer surfaces S and S\* are projectively isomorphic.

Combined with the fact that  $S^* \subset \mathbb{P}^{3^*}$  is the dual variety of  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^3$ , this proves that

The Kummer surface S is self-dual.

## **Two Configurations Revisited**

We may, by considering the Kummer surface  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  and its desingularization  $\Sigma \subset \mathbb{P}^5$  as the images of the Abelian variety A, get a new slant on the configurations associated to these varieties. To see this, think of A as the Jacobian of the curve  $B = B_I$ , and realize B as the locus of

$$y^2 = \prod_{i=0}^5 (x-\lambda_i),$$

with  $p_i = (\lambda_i, 0)$  the Weierstrass points of *B*. Then, since the hyperelliptic series on *B* contains the divisors  $2p_i$ , the points

$$\mu_i = (p_i - p_0) \in \operatorname{Pic}^0(B) = A, \quad i = 0, \dots, 5,$$

784

## LINES ON THE QUADRIC LINE COMPLEX

are points of order 2 on A, as are the points

$$\mu_{ij} = (p_i + p_j - 2p_0) \in A, \qquad 1 \le i < j \le 5.$$

Inasmuch as the hyperelliptic series on *B* is unique, no pair  $p_i + p_j$  is linearly equivalent to another pair  $p_k + p_l$ , so the points  $\mu_i, \mu_{ij}$  are all distinct; these, then, are the 16 half-lattice points of *A*. The group law on the points  $\mu_i, \mu_{ii}$  is easily written down: clearly

$$\mu_i + \mu_j = \mu_{ij},$$

and since the meromorphic function

$$f(x,y) = \frac{y}{\left(x - \lambda_0\right)^3}$$

on B has divisor

$$(f) = \sum_{i=0}^{5} p_i - 6p_0$$

we see that

$$\mu_{i} + \mu_{jk} \sim (p_{i} + p_{j} + p_{k} - 3p_{0})$$
  
 
$$\sim (-p_{l} - p_{m} + 2p_{0}) \sim -\mu_{lm} = \mu_{lm}$$

for i, j, k, l, m distinct; and

$$\mu_{ij} + \mu_{kl} \sim (p_i + p_j + p_k + p_l - 4p_0)$$
  
 
$$\sim (-p_m + p_0) \sim -\mu_m = \mu_m.$$

Note that the standard theta-divisor

$$\Theta = \{ (p - p_0) \colon p \in B \} \subset A$$

of course contains the six half-lattice points { $\mu_i$ }; likewise its translate

$$\Theta_i = \Theta + \mu_i = \{(p + p_i - 2p_0)\}$$

contains the six points  $\mu_0 = 0$ ,  $\mu_i$  and  $\{\mu_{ii}\}_{i \neq 0, i}$  and

$$\Theta_{ij} = \Theta + \mu_{ij} = \left\{ \left( p + p_i + p_j - 3p_0 \right) \right\}$$

contains the six points  $\mu_i$ ,  $\mu_j$ ,  $\mu_{ij}$ , and  $\{\mu_{lm}\}_{l,m\neq i,j}$ . Conversely, each of the half-lattice points  $\mu_i \mu_{ii}$  lies on exactly six of the divisors  $\Theta_i, \Theta_{ii}$ :

 $\mu_i \in \Theta, \Theta_i$ , and  $\Theta_{ii}$  for  $j \neq 0, i$ 

and

$$\mu_{ii} \in \Theta_i, \Theta_i, \Theta_{ii}, \text{ and } \Theta_{kl} \text{ for } k, l \neq i, j.$$

Now, we have seen that the map  $j: A \to S$  from A to the Kummer surface  $S \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  is given by some translate  $|2\Theta + \lambda|$  of the linear system  $|2\Theta|$  on A;

since  $|2\Theta + \lambda|$  is invariant under the involution  $\mu \mapsto -\mu$  fixing the 16 points  $\mu_i, \mu_{ij}$ , we must have  $\lambda = 0$ . In particular, then, the divisors  $2\Theta_i, 2\Theta_{ij}$  are all elements of the linear series  $|2\Theta|$ ; and being invariant under the involution  $\mu \mapsto -\mu$  they are mapped 2-1 onto hyperplane sections of S, consisting of double conic curves. Each divisor  $\Theta_i, \Theta_{ij}$  contains exactly six of the half-lattice points of A; consequently each of the corresponding hyperplane sections of S will pass through exactly six of the double points of S, and every double point of S is contained in exactly six of these hyperplanes, giving us the (16<sub>6</sub>) configuration.

Now consider the map  $\rho$  from A to the K-3 surface  $\Sigma \subset \mathbb{P}^5$ .  $\rho$  is given, as the reader may check, by the linear series of curves in the system  $|4\Theta|$  passing through the 16 half-lattice points of A, or more properly by the linear system

$$|4\pi^*\Theta - \sum E_i|$$

on the blow-up  $\tilde{A}$  of A at the half-lattice points of A. The map is 2-sheeted, branched exactly at the 16 exceptional divisors  $E_i$  of the blow-up.

We first locate the 32 lines of  $\Sigma$ . Sixteen are obvious: there are the images  $X_p$  of the 16 exceptional divisors  $E_i$ , each of which has intersection number 1 with the system  $|\pi^*4\Theta - \Sigma E_i|$  and maps 1-1 onto a line in  $\mathbb{P}^5$ . The other 16 are the images in  $\mathbb{P}^5$  of the proper transforms of the theta-divisors  $\Theta_i, \Theta_{ij}$  on A. Each of these has intersection number 8 with  $\pi^*4\Theta$ , and, meeting six of the exceptional divisors  $E_i$ , intersection number 2 with  $\pi^*4\Theta - \Sigma E_i$ ; being invariant under the involution fixing the half-lattice points, it maps 2-1 onto a line in  $\mathbb{P}^5$ .

Now, by the same argument as before, for any  $\lambda_1$ ,  $\lambda_2$ ,  $\lambda_3$ , and  $\lambda_4 \in A$  the divisor

$$(\Theta + \lambda_1) \cup (\Theta + \lambda_2) \cup (\Theta + \lambda_3) \cup (\Theta + \lambda_4)$$

will be in the linear system  $|4\Theta|$  if and only if  $\Sigma\lambda_i = 0$ . In particular, we see that the system  $|4\Theta|$  contains the 80 divisors

$$\begin{aligned} \alpha_{ij} &= \Theta \cup \Theta_i \cup \Theta_j \cup \Theta_{ij} & (1 \le i < j \le 5), \\ \beta_{ijk} &= \alpha_{jk} + \mu_i = \Theta_i \cup \Theta_{ij} \cup \Theta_{ik} \cup \Theta_{lm} & (1 \le i \le 5; 1 \le j < k \le 5), \\ \gamma_{ij} &= \Theta_{ij} \cup \Theta_k \cup \Theta_l \cup \Theta_m & (1 \le i < j \le 5), \\ \delta_{ij} &= \gamma_{ij} + \mu_j = \Theta_i \cup \Theta_{jk} \cup \Theta_{jl} \cup \Theta_m & (1 \le i \le 5, 1 \le j \le 5), \\ \varepsilon_{ijk} &= \gamma_{lm} + \mu_k = \Theta \cup \Theta_{ij} \cup \Theta_{ik} \cup \Theta_{jk} & (1 \le i < j < k \le 5). \end{aligned}$$

Each of these divisors contains all 16 half-lattice points, and each contains exactly four of them with multiplicity 3: three of the four components of  $\alpha_{ij}$ , for example, pass through each of  $\mu_0$ ,  $\mu_i$ ,  $\mu_j$ , and  $\mu_{ij}$ , while three components of  $\gamma_{ii}$  pass through each of  $\mu_{kl}$ ,  $\mu_{lm}$ ,  $\mu_{km}$ , and  $\mu_0$ ; the



remaining divisors  $\beta_{ijk}$ ,  $\delta_{ij}$ , and  $\epsilon_{ijk}$  are all translates of these two types. The corresponding elements of the linear series  $|\pi^*4\Theta - \Sigma E_i|$  on  $\tilde{A}$  thus all consist of four of the curves  $\tilde{\Theta}_i, \tilde{\Theta}_{ij}$  and four of the exceptional divisors  $E_i$  taken with multiplicity 2; and the corresponding hyperplane sections of  $\Sigma \subset \mathbb{P}^5$  consist of eight lines forming the configuration of Figure 19. These, then, are the 32 lines and 80 hyperplanes of the  $(32_{20}80_8)$  configuration on  $\Sigma$ .

The incidence relations among the 16 theta-divisors  $\Theta_0, \Theta_i, \Theta_{ij}$  and the 16 points  $\mu_0, \mu_i, \mu_{ij}$  (that is, among the points and planes of the 16<sub>6</sub> configuration, or among the 32 lines on  $\Sigma$ ) are diagramed in Figure 21.

## The Group Law

We will now give an abstract representation of the curves  $B_L$ , which will allow us both to identify  $B_L$  (and hence  $A = \oint (B_L)$ ) and to describe geometrically the group law on the variety A of lines of X.

First, we consider not just the two quadrics F and G in  $\mathbb{P}^5$ , but the entire pencil  $\{F_{\lambda}\}$  spanned by F and G, that is, the pencil of all quadrics in  $\mathbb{P}^5$  containing X.

We define a map

$$\pi: B_I \to \mathbb{P}^1$$

as follows: for any line  $L' \subset X$  meeting L, let  $\Lambda = \overline{L, L'}$  be the 2-plane spanned by L and L'. There is then a unique quadric  $F_{\lambda(L')}$  in the pencil  $\{F_{\lambda}\}$  containing the 2-plane  $\Lambda$ . To see this, let  $q \in \Lambda$  be any point of  $\Lambda$ lying off L and L'. (See Figure 22.) q is then contained in some quadric  $F_{\lambda(L')}$ —but  $F_{\lambda(L')}$ , containing L, L', and q, has three points of intersection with any line L'' in  $\Lambda$  through q, and so contains L''; thus  $F_{\lambda(L')}$  contains  $\Lambda$ .  $F_{\lambda(L')}$  is clearly unique; if  $\Lambda$  lay on two quadrics of the pencil  $F_{\lambda}$ , it would be contained in X; but X, as we saw, contains no 2-planes. We may thus define the map  $\pi$  by sending any line  $L' \in B_L$  to  $\lambda(L')$ .

Now let  $F_{\lambda}$  be any quadric in our pencil, and consider the inverse image  $\pi^{-1}(\lambda)$ . If  $\Lambda$  is any 2-plane in  $F_{\lambda}$  containing L, then the intersection of  $\Lambda$ with X—that is, the intersection of  $\Lambda$  with any second element  $F_{\mu}$  of the pencil—will consist of L plus a second line L'; the inverse image  $\pi^{-1}(\lambda)$ thus corresponds to the 2-planes in  $F_{\lambda}$  containing L. There are two possibilities: first, if  $F_{\lambda}$  is smooth, then, as we have seen, the 2-planes on  $F_{\lambda}$ fall into two connected three-dimensional components. Now if  $p \in L \subset F_{\lambda}$ is any point of L, the intersection  $T_p(F_{\lambda}) \cap F_{\lambda}$  will be a cone over the smooth quadric surface  $\tilde{F}_{\lambda}$  cut out on  $F_{\lambda}$  by any 3-plane in  $T_{p}(F_{\lambda})$  missing p, and the 2-planes on  $F_{\lambda}$  through the point p will be spanned by the lines on  $\tilde{F}_{\lambda}$  together with p. Since there are two lines on  $\tilde{F}_{\lambda}$  containing the point  $L \cap \tilde{F}_{\lambda}$ , there will be two 2-planes on  $F_{\lambda}$  containing L, one from each family. Suppose, on the other hand, that  $F_{\lambda}$  is singular. Inasmuch as  $X = F_{\lambda} \cap F_{\mu}$  is smooth, the singular locus of  $F_{\lambda}$  must lie outside  $F_{\mu}$ ; in particular, it follows that the singular locus of  $F_{\lambda}$  is only a point q, and that  $F_{\lambda}$  is the cone through q over a smooth quadric  $\tilde{F}_{\lambda}$  in a  $\mathbb{P}^4 \subset \mathbb{P}^5$ . In this



Figure 22

case, the 2-planes on  $F_{\lambda}$  will form a single irreducible three-dimensional family: namely, the 2-planes spanned by q together with the lines on  $\tilde{F}_{\lambda}$ ; and the 2-plane  $\overline{q,L}$  will clearly be the only 2-plane in  $F_{\lambda}$  containing L.

We see then that the map  $\pi: B_L \to \mathbb{P}^1$  expresses  $B_L$  as a 2-sheeted cover of  $\mathbb{P}^1$ , branched at the points of  $\mathbb{P}^1$  corresponding to the singular quadrics in the pencil  $\{F_{\lambda}\}$ ; indeed, all the curves  $B_L$  may be naturally identified with the abstract curve B of irreducible families of 2-planes in the quadrics of the pencil  $\{F_{\lambda}\}$ .

To be explicit, suppose that our original pair of quadrics G and F are given as the locus of two symmetric quadric forms Q and Q'. We can, of course, take Q to be given by the identity matrix, and by standard linear algebra we may at the same time diagonalize Q'; i.e., we may take

$$G = \left(\sum X_i^2 = 0\right)$$
 and  $F = \left(\sum \lambda_i X_i^2 = 0\right)$ .

The singular elements of the pencil

$$F_{\lambda} = \left(\sum_{i=0}^{5} (\lambda - \lambda_i) X_i^2 = 0\right)$$

are then the six quadrics  $F_{\lambda_0}, \ldots, F_{\lambda_5}$ . The map  $\pi$  is thus branched at the six points  $\lambda_0, \ldots, \lambda_5$ ; and consequently

The variety A of lines on the quadric line complex X given as the intersection of the two quadrics  $X = \frac{1}{2} \frac{1}{$ 

$$G = \left(\sum X_i^2 = 0\right) \quad and \quad F = \left(\sum \lambda_i X_i^2 = 0\right)$$

is the Jacobian of the curve expressible as a double cover of  $\mathbb{P}^1$  branched at the six points  $\lambda_0, \ldots, \lambda_5$ .

As promised, we can now describe geometrically the group law on A. There are basically two ingredients in this construction. The first is to note that the sum on A of four lines comprising the intersection of X with a 3-plane V is constant. This is because if  $V \cdot X = L_1 + L_2 + L_3 + L_4$ , then by the argument of p. 784 we may write

$$D_{V} = B_{L_{1}} \cup B_{L_{2}} \cup B_{L_{3}} \cup B_{L_{4}}$$
  
=  $(B_{L_{0}} - L_{1}) \cup (B_{L_{0}} - L_{2}) \cup (B_{L_{0}} - L_{3}) \cup (B_{L_{0}} - L_{4})$   
=  $3B_{L_{0}} \cup (B_{L_{0}} - L_{1} - L_{2} - L_{3} - L_{4}).$ 

Since all divisors  $D_V$  are linearly equivalent, and since no translation of A fixes  $B_{L_0}$ , it follows that the sum  $L_1 + L_2 + L_3 + L_4$  does not depend on V. Choose as the origin in A a line  $L_0$  with  $4L_0 \sim D_V$ , so that the sum of any four lines on S lying in a 3-plane is zero on A. The second point is to identify the isomorphism

$$t_{L_0-L}: B_{L_0} \to B_L$$

of  $B_{L_0}$  and  $B_L$  given by translation on A. To do this, consider the set of all isomorphisms

$$\varphi_L: B_{L_0} \to B_L;$$

since  $B_L$  can have only finitely many automorphisms, the set  $\{\varphi_L\}_L$  forms an unbranched covering of A, of which the isomorphisms  $\{t_{L_0-L}\}$  form one sheet. But we can also define for each L an isomorphism  $\varphi_2: B_{L_0} \rightarrow B_L$ via the natural identification of both  $B_{L_0}$  and  $B_L$  with the abstract curve Bintroduced above; since  $\varphi_{L_0} = t_0 = id$ , it follows that  $\varphi_2 = t_{L_0-L}$  for all L.

Now suppose we are given two lines  $L_1$  and  $L_2$  in X, and we want to find their sum  $L_1 + L_2$  in A.

The first step is to express  $L_1$  as the sum of two points on the curve  $B_{L_0}$ . This is easy:  $L_1$  and  $L_0$  together span a 3-plane V in  $\mathbb{P}^5$ , which will intersect X in  $L_0$  and  $L_1$  plus two additional lines  $M_1$  and  $M_2$  meeting  $L_0$ and  $L_1$ ; we have

$$L_1 = -M_1 - M_2$$

in A. (See Figure 23.) The second step is to translate the points  $M_1, M_2 \in A$  by  $L_2$ ; this is done by identifying the curves  $B_{L_0}$  and  $B_{L_2}$  via the abstract curve B, as follows: each of the lines  $M_1$  and  $M_2$  determines, together with  $L_0$ , a unique quadric  $F_{\lambda_1}$  in the pencil spanned by F and G, and an irreducible family of 2-planes in  $F_{\lambda_2}$ . In that family of 2-planes, moreover,



Figure 23

#### REPRISE

there will be a unique element  $\Lambda_i$  containing  $L_2$ ; if we let  $M'_i$  be the remaining line of intersection of  $A_i$  with X, then as we have seen,

$$M_i'=M_i-L_2.$$

Finally, the lines  $L_2$ ,  $M'_1$ , and  $M'_2$  span a 3-plane  $V' \subset \mathbb{P}^5$  that will intersect S in  $L_2, M'_1, M'_2$ , and a fourth line  $L_3$ . We have then

$$L_3 = -M'_1 - M'_2 - L_2$$
  
= -M\_1 - M\_2 + L\_2  
= L\_1 + L\_2

in A; this is the group law.

# 4. THE QUADRIC LINE COMPLEX: REPRISE

#### The Quadric Line Complex and the Associated Kummer Surface II

We return now to the geometry of the complex X of lines in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ . Our starting point this time around is the question: which lines  $l_x$  of our complex are tangent lines to the Kummer surface S? To answer this, we go back to our initial computation of the degree of the Kummer surface:

Let  $l_x, x \in X$ , be any line of the complex. Then for any point  $p \in l_x \cap S$  of intersection of  $l_x$  with S,  $l_x$  will be an element of one or both of the pencils of lines in the complex through the point p—that is, the point  $x \in X$  will lie on one or both of the lines of  $X_p = \sigma(p) \cap F$ ; and conversely, for any line  $L \subset X$  containing x, the focus  $p_L$  of the corresponding pencil of lines in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  must by definition lie in  $l_x \cap S$ . Now the locus

$$T_{x}(X) \cap X = T_{x}(G) \cap G \cap T_{x}(F) \cap F$$

of lines on X passing through the point x has degree 4. We concluded, then, if  $l_x$  did not lie on any pair of confocal pencils, and if  $T_x(X) \cap X$ contained no multiple components, that  $l_x$  met S in four distinct points. We have since seen that the degree of S is indeed four, and so we can now invert our argument to obtain the characterization:

For any  $x \in X$ , the line  $l_x$  will be tangent to S if and only if either

1.  $l_x$  is a singular line, i.e., it is held in common by two confocal pencils; or

2. the intersection  $T_x(X) \cap X$  contains a multiple component.

We have already seen that the locus  $\Sigma \subset X$  of singular lines is the smooth intersection of X with a quadric hypersurface in  $\mathbb{P}^5$ ; we turn our attention now to the second possibility. Now we notice something unexpected: the

intersection of  $T_x(X)$  with X will fail to be transverse—that is, fail to consist of four distinct lines—everywhere along a line  $L \subset X$  if the intersection

$$T_x(X) \cap T_y(X) = T_x(F) \cap T_y(F) \cap T_x(G) \cap T_y(G)$$

is two-dimensional for all  $y \in L$ . But the family of hyperplanes

 $\{T_x(F)\}_{x\in L}$ 

forms a pencil, as does the family  $\{T_x(G)\}_{x \in L}$ ; thus for any  $x \neq x' \in L$ ,

$$T_x(G) \cap T_{x'}(G) = \bigcap_{y \in L} T_y(G)$$

and

$$T_x(F) \cap T_{x'}(F) = \bigcap_{y \in L} T_y(F).$$

This says that the intersection

$$T_x(X) \cap T_y(X) = \bigcap_{x \in L} T_x(X)$$

will be two-dimensional for *any* pair of distinct points  $x, y \in L$  if and only if it is two-dimensional for *all* pairs  $x, y \in L$ ; in other words, the line L will be a multiple component of the intersection  $T_x(X) \cap X$  for some  $x \in L$  if and only if it is for all  $x \in L$ , if and only if the locus

$$\bigcap_{x \in L} T_x(X)$$

contains a 2-plane. In this case, all the lines  $\{l_x\}_{x \in L}$  of the corresponding pencil will be tangent to S; thus we see that

A line  $l_x$  of the complex X, other than a singular line, is tangent to S if and only if it lies on a pencil of lines of X all tangent to S.

Note that if  $L \subset X$  is any pencil of lines, all tangent to S, then by Bertini they must all be tangent at the focus  $p_L$  of the pencil, i.e., the plane  $h_L$  of the pencil must be the tangent plane to S at  $p_L$ . We may thus make the following definition:

DEFINITION. A line  $L \subset X$  is called *special* if, equivalently,

1. dim $(\cap_{x \in L} T_x(X)) = 2$ ; or

2. the locus  $T_x(X) \cap X$  of lines in X through a generic point  $x \in L$  consists of fewer than four lines;

3.  $h_L = T_{p_l}(S)$ , i.e., all the lines  $\{l_x\}_{x \in L}$  are tangent to S at  $p_L$ .

Let  $\tilde{D} \subset A$  be the set of special lines of X, and

$$\Delta = \bigcup_{L \in \tilde{D}} L \subset X$$

the locus of all special lines. We can also write

 $\Delta = \{ x \in X : T_x(X) \cap X \text{ contains fewer than four lines} \}$ 

and

$$\{x \in X: l_x \text{ is tangent to } S\} = \Sigma \cup \Delta.$$

To find the degree of  $\Delta$ , we make a second computation for the genus of the curve

$$D_V = \{ L \subset X \colon L \cap V_3 \neq \emptyset \} \subset A.$$

Note that the generic  $V_3 \subset \mathbb{P}^5$  meets X in a curve  $E \subset V_3$  that is the smooth intersection of two quadrics on  $V_3 \cong \mathbb{P}^3$ . By the adjunction formula, E is an elliptic curve. Since E contains no lines, every line  $L \subset X$  meeting E meets E in only one point, and so we may define a map

$$\tau: D = \{ L \subset X: L \cap V_3 \neq \emptyset \} \to E = V_3 \cap X$$

expressing D as a fourfold branched cover of E. Now

$$K_E = 0$$

and, as we have seen, the generic curve  $D_{\nu}$  is smooth, so

$$\deg K_D = 32;$$

thus the map  $\tau$  must have 32 branch points. But the branch locus of  $\tau$  in E is just the set of points  $x \in E$  having fewer than four lines through them; thus

$$\deg \Delta = {}^{\#} (\Delta \cdot V_3)_{\mathbf{P}^5} = 32.$$

Similarly, this argument yields

$$^{\#}(D_{V}\cdot\tilde{D})_{A}=32,$$

hence

$${}^{\#}(B_L \cdot \tilde{D})_A = \frac{1}{4}{}^{\#}(D_V \cdot \tilde{D})_A = 8$$

and likewise

$$^{\#}(\Delta \cdot L)_{X} = 8$$

We are now in a position to sketch a picture of the generic pencil L of the complex X in relation to the Kummer surface S. Assume that neither L

nor its coplanar pencil  $L' = \iota'(L)$  is special, and let

 $h_L = h_{L'}$  be the plane of the pencil  $\{l_x\}_{x \in L}$ ,  $p_L, p_{L'}$  be the foci of the pencils L and L',  $C_L = h_L \cap S$ ,

$$j|_{B_i}: B_L \to C_L$$

the map sending a line  $M \subset X$  meeting L to the focus  $p_M$  of the corresponding pencil, and

 $\gamma: B_I \rightarrow L$ 

the extension of the map from  $B_L - \{L\}$  to L sending each line  $M \neq L \in B_L$  to its point of intersection with L. Note that  $\gamma$  can be realized as the composition of  $j|_{B_L}$  with the projection map of  $C_L$  from the point  $p_L$ .

To start, we note that the pencil  $\{I_x\}_{x \in L}$  contains 10 tangent lines to S: two singular lines corresponding to points of intersection of L with  $\Sigma = X \cap H$ , and eight nonsingular tangents, corresponding to the eight points of intersection of L with  $\Delta$ . (In fact only eight of these lines—namely the eight nonsingular tangent lines—correspond to honest branch points of the map  $\gamma: B_L \to L$ .) We can locate the two singular lines in the pencil L readily enough: first, the common line of the pencil L and its confocal pencil  $\iota(L)$ , i.e., the tangent line to  $C_L$  at  $p_L$ . Second, we have seen that a line  $l_x$  of the complex lies in two confocal pencils if and only if it lies on two other coplanar pencils, so the line  $\overline{p_L p_{L'}}$  held in common by L and its coplanar pencil L' must be the second singular line of the pencil L. (See Figure 24.) In particular, we see that the line  $\overline{p_L p_{L'}}$  meets S in just one point q other than  $p_L$  and  $p_{L'}$ .



Figure 24

794

#### REPRISE

We can now identify the singular point  $q' \in C_L$ . Clearly, the lines  $\overline{p_L, q'}$  and  $\overline{p_{L'}, q'}$  are both tangent lines to S; we claim that in fact

$$\overline{p_L,q'}=\overline{p_{L'}}\,,\,\overline{q'}\,,$$

i.e.,

q = q'

is the singular point of  $C_L$ . This is clear: if  $\overline{p_L,q'}$  and  $\overline{p_{L'},q'}$  were distinct and nonsingular, then they would necessarily lie in one special pencil, which could only be the pencil of lines through q' in  $h_L$ —but L and L' are the only pencils of X in  $h_L$ . On the other hand, through a point  $q' \notin R$  in Sthere is only one singular line of X, and so we must have  $\overline{p_L,q'}=\overline{p_{L'},q}$ . Thus in general, if  $h \in S^*$  is any hyperplane and L, L' the two pencils of X in h, h is tangent to S at the focus of the two confocal pencils of X containing the singular line  $\overline{p_L,p_{L'}}$ .

Dually, of course, for  $p \in S$  any point, L and  $L' = \iota(L)$  the two pencils of X confocal at p,

The tangent plane to S at p is swept out by the two coplanar pencils of X containing the singular line  $h_L \cap h_{L'}$ .

Note in particular that the map

$$j: B_L \to C_L$$

is one-to-one at  $p_L$ , and that

$$j(\iota(L)) = p_L.$$

It follows from this that  $B_L - \{L\}$  is closed, and hence that

 $L \notin B_L$ 

for L a nonspecial line. This, finally, gives us the means to describe the divisor  $\tilde{D} \subset A$  of special lines on X. Let

 $\tilde{D}' = \{ L \in A : L \in B_L \}.$ 

Then we have

$$\tilde{D}' = \{ L : L \in B_{L_0} - L \} \\ = \{ L : 2L \in B_{L_0} \} \\ = m_2^* B_{L_0},$$

where  $m_2: A \rightarrow A$  is the map multiplication by two. In particular,

$${}^{\dagger}\left(\tilde{D}'\cdot B_{L_0}\right)=4\cdot \left(B_{L_0}\cdot B_{L_0}\right)=8.$$

Now, since no nonspecial line L is an element of  $\tilde{D}'$ ,

$$ilde{D'} \subset ilde{D},$$
  
i.e.,  $ilde{D} - ilde{D'}$  is an effective divisor on A. But we have seen that

 $\left(\tilde{D}\cdot B_L\right)=8,$ 

and so

$$\left( (\tilde{D} - \tilde{D}') \cdot B_L \right) = 0;$$

since  $B_I$  is positive and  $\tilde{D} - \tilde{D}'$  effective, this implies that

$$\tilde{D}-\tilde{D'}=0.$$

In sum, then,

A line  $L \subset X$  is special if and only if  $L \in B_L$ ; the divisor  $\tilde{D} \subset A$  of special lines is the pullback  $m_2^*B_{L_0}$  of  $B_{L_0}$  under multiplication by two.

# **Rationality of the Quadric Line Complex**

We now shift our focus to consideration of the quadric line complex  $X = F \cap G$  as an abstract variety. In particular, we want to consider, for any line  $L \cup X$ , the rational map

$$f_L: X \to \mathbb{P}^3$$

obtained by projection from L onto a complementary 3-plane  $V_3 \subset \mathbb{P}^5$ . We claim first that  $f_L$  is a birational isomorphism of X with  $\mathbb{P}^3$ . To see this, simply note that if any 2-plane  $V_2 \subset \mathbb{P}^5$  containing L contains two points  $p \neq q$  of X not on L, then the line  $\overline{pq} \subset V_2$  must meet X in at least three points—p, q, and the point of intersection  $\overline{pq} \cup L$ —and so must lie in X. (See Figure 25.) Thus the map  $f_L$  is one-to-one away from the locus of lines in X meeting L; this is sufficient to establish that  $f_L$  is birational.

A closer examination of  $f_L$ , in fact, tells us a good deal more about X. To begin with, note that if

$$\pi: \ \tilde{X}_L \to X$$

is the blow-up of X along L and  $F = \pi^{-1}(L) \subset \tilde{X}_L$  the exceptional divisor of the blow-up, then  $f_L$  may be extended to a holomorphic map

$$\tilde{f}_L: \tilde{X}_L \to \mathbb{P}^3$$

by sending a point  $(p,\eta) \in F$ , corresponding to the normal vector  $\eta$  to L at p, to the point of intersection of  $V_3$  with the 2-plane spanned by L and any line through p representing the vector  $\eta$ —since  $\eta$  is defined as a tangent vector to X at p modulo tangent vectors to L at p, this is well-defined.

Now let  $E_L \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  be the image under  $f_L$  of the locus  $\bigcup_{L' \in B_L} L'$  of lines in X meeting L, and let  $Q \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  be the image  $\tilde{f}_L(F)$  of the exceptional divisor

796



of  $\tilde{X}_L$ .  $E_L$  is a curve naturally isomorphic to  $B_L$ , and we can compute its degree as follows: for any hyperplane  $V_2 \subset V_3$ , the points of intersection  $V_2 \cap E_L$  will correspond to the lines in X meeting L and lying in the hyperplane  $\overline{L}, \overline{V}_2 \subset \mathbb{P}^5$ . But for generic  $V_2$ , the hyperplane section  $\overline{L}, \overline{V}_2 \cap X$ is the smooth intersection of two quadrics in 4-space, and we have seen that each of the 16 lines on such a surface meets exactly five other lines on the surface. Thus  $E_L$  is a quintic space curve. The image Q of F, on the other hand, is readily seen to be a quadric surface—in fact, it is just the intersection of  $V_3 \subset \mathbb{P}^5$  with the quadric hypersurface

$$\bigcup_{x\in L}T_x(S).$$

The map  $\tilde{f}_L$  is best understood by cases: for each point  $r \in V_3$ , let  $V_2(r)$  be the 2-plane spanned by r and L, and write

$$G \cdot V_2(r) = L + L_1, \qquad F \cdot V_2(r) = L + L_2$$

There are then a number of possibilities:

1. Generically, L,  $L_1$ , and  $L_2$  are all distinct, and  $L_1$  meets  $L_2$  at a point  $p \in X$  not on L. (See Figure 26.) In this case  $V_2(r)$  will not be tangent to X anywhere along L, so

$$\tilde{f}_L^{-1}(r) = \{p\}.$$

2. In case  $L_1$ ,  $L_2$ , and L are again distinct, but have a point  $p \in L$  in common—i.e.,  $V_2(r) \cap X = L$ —we see that  $V_2(r)$  is tangent to X exactly at p. (See Figure 27.) The point r is thus the image of the point  $r(p) \in F$  on the exceptional divisor of  $\tilde{X}_L$  corresponding to the normal vector to  $L \subset X$  at p lying in  $V_2(r)$ .



3. In case  $L_1 = L \neq L_2$ —or similarly  $L_2 = L \neq L_1$ —we see as in the least case that  $V_2(r)$  is tangent to X at the point p of intersection of L with  $L_2$ (resp.  $L_1$ ). (See Figure 28.) r is thus the image of the normal vectors to  $L \subset X$  at p lying in  $V_2(r)$ .

4. If  $L_1 = L_2 \neq L$ , then clearly r is the image of the proper transform in  $\tilde{X}_L$  of the line  $L_1 = L_2 \subset X$ . (See Figure 29.) 5. The final possibility is  $L_1 = L_2 = L$ . This can occur only when L is a

special line and

$$V_2(r) = \bigcap_{x \in L} T_x(X).$$

In this case,  $V_2(r)$  contains a normal vector to  $L \subset X$  at each point of L, and the map  $\tilde{f}_L$  sends the curve consisting of these normal vectors to the point r.



Figure 27



Suppose now that the line L of projection is not a special line. Then by the above, the map  $\tilde{f}_L$  is one-to-one away from the proper transforms in  $\tilde{X}_L$  of the lines on X meeting L, and maps each of these proper transforms onto the corresponding point of  $E_L$ , i.e., that

$$\tilde{f}_L: \tilde{X}_L \to \mathbb{P}^3$$

is the blow-up of the quintic curve  $E_L \subset \mathbb{P}^3$ . We can identify one of the rulings on the quadric  $Q = \tilde{f}_L(F)$ : first, for every  $x \in L$ , the image under  $\tilde{f}_L$  of  $\pi^{-1}(x) \subset \tilde{X}_L$  is just the line  $V_3 \cap T_x(X)$  lying on Q. Note that since L is nonspecial, for  $x \neq x' \in L$ ,  $T_x(X)$  meets  $T_x(X)$  only in L, so that the corresponding lines  $\tilde{f}_L(\pi^{-1}x)$  and  $\tilde{f}_L(\pi^{-1}x')$  are disjoint; thus Q is a smooth quadric. Two of the lines in the second ruling are also visible: at each point  $p \in L$ , one normal vector to  $L \subset X$  will lie in the 3-plane  $\bigcap_{x \in L} T_x(G)$ , and the images of the points of  $F \subset X_L$  corresponding to these normal vectors will be the line  $(\bigcap_{x \in L} T_x(G)) \cap V_3$  in Q; similarly the intersection of  $V_3$  with  $\bigcap_{x \in L} T_x(F)$  will be a line of the second ruling in Q. Note that the



Figure 29

lines of the first ruling—the fibers of the blow-up  $\pi: \tilde{X}_L \to X$ —each meet  $E_L$  three times, while the lines in the second ruling meet  $E_L$  twice.

The situation is slightly different in case L is a special line of X. Now all the lines  $\{\tilde{f}_L(\pi^{-1}x) = V_3 \cap T_x(X)\}_{x \in L}$  on the quadric Q have in common the point

$$p = V_3 \cap \bigcap_{x \in L} T_x(X)$$

corresponding to the 2-plane tangent to X everywhere along L. Thus Q is singular—it is the cone over a conic curve, with vertex p. Away from the inverse image  $\tilde{f}_L^{-1}(p)$ ,  $\tilde{f}_L$  is as before one-to-one except on the locus of lines in X meeting L and as we shall see later, the vertex p of Q lies in the closure  $E_L$  of the image of this locus. Thus  $\tilde{f}_L: \tilde{X}_L \to \mathbb{P}^3$  is again the blow-up of the curve  $E_L$ . (Recalling that a special line  $L \subset X$  is to be counted among the lines meeting L, we may think of the line  $\tilde{f}_L^{-1}(p)$  of points corresponding to normal vectors to  $L \subset X$  in  $\bigcap_{x \in L} T_x(X)$  as the "proper transform of L" itself in the blow-up  $\tilde{X}_L$  of X).

In either case, then, we have seen that the birational map  $f_L: X \to \mathbb{P}^3$  consists of the blow-up of the line  $L \subset X$ , followed by the blowing-down of the proper transforms in  $\tilde{X}_L$  of the lines in X meeting L. In reverse, then, the quadric line complex X is obtained by blowing up the quintic curve  $E_L \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  and blowing down the proper transform of the quadric Q containing it (more precisely, the proper transforms of the family of trichords to  $E_L$ ) to a curve.

One question that arises in this context is: what is the hyperplane bundle on the curve  $E_L$ ? Explicitly, we have seen that for every line  $L \in A$  on the quadric line complex, we obtain an embedding  $E_L \subset \mathbb{P}^3$  of the curve *B*. Accordingly, we may define a map

$$\rho: A = \mathcal{G}(B) \to \mathcal{G}(B)$$

by sending each line  $L \in A$  to the class of the hyperplane bundle on  $B \cong E_L \subset \mathbb{P}^3$ ; we ask now for a description of the map  $\rho$ .

To answer this question, we argue as follows. First, we note that the linear system associated to any divisor D of degree 5 on the curve B gives an embedding of B in  $\mathbb{P}^3 \mathbb{P}^3$  as a quintic curve  $E_D$  (Section 1, Chapter 2). Second, since by Riemann-Roch

$$h^{0}(2D) = 10 - 2 + 1 = 9$$

and the vector space  $H^0(\mathbb{P}^3, \mathcal{O}(2H))$  of quadrics on  $\mathbb{P}^3$  has dimension 10, the restriction map

$$H^{0}(\mathbb{P}^{3}, \mathcal{O}(2H)) \rightarrow H^{0}(B, \mathcal{O}(2D))$$

must have a kernel—i.e.,  $E_D$  must lie on a quadric surface Q in  $\mathbb{P}^3$ . Since

 $E_D$  is nondegenerate of degree 5, moreover, we see that the quadric Q is uniquely determined by  $E_D$ .

Suppose first that Q is a singular quadric, i.e., Q is the cone pC over a smooth conic curve C. Q then contains a single family of lines  $\{L_q = \overline{pq}\}_{q \in C}$ ; since any two of these lines comprise a hyperplane section of Q, it follows that  $E_D$  contains the vertex p of Q and every line  $L_q \subset Q$  meets  $E_D$  in two points other than p. But now the divisors

$$D_q = L_q \cdot E_D - p$$

form a linear system of degree 2, and so  $D_q$  must be the standard hyperelliptic divisor  $D_0$  on B. Thus the divisor  $D = H \cdot E_D$  on B is of the form

$$D = 2D_0 + p.$$

Conversely, suppose that D is of the form  $2D_0 + p$  for some  $p \in C$ . Then the divisors

$$\{p+D_0+D_\lambda\}_{D_\lambda\sim D_0}$$

are all hyperplane sections of  $E_D \subset \mathbb{P}^3$ , and so p must be collinear with the points of  $D_0$ . The lines  $L_{\lambda} = \{\overline{pD_{\lambda}}\}_{D_{\lambda} \sim D_0}$ , containing three points of  $E_D$ , must lie on the quadric Q; it follows that

$$Q = \cup L_{\lambda}$$

is a singular quadric with singular point p.

We have seen then that among all divisors D of degree 5 on B, the divisors for which  $E_D = \iota_D(B)$  lies on a singular quadric are exactly those of the form  $2D_0 + p$ . Now the set of such divisors forms a translate of the theta-divisor  $\Theta$  on  $\mathcal{G}(B)$ . But by what we have said, the inverse image  $\rho'\Theta$  of lines  $L \in A$  such that  $E_L$  lies on a singular quadric is just the divisor  $\tilde{D} \subset A \cong \mathcal{G}(B)$ , i.e., up to translation

$$\rho^*\Theta = \tilde{D} = m_2^*\Theta$$

it follows—at least in case B has no automorphisms other than the hyperelliptic—that, up to translation, the map  $\rho$  is simply multiplication by two.

One point that emerges from this discussion is this: since  $\rho$  is surjective, the quadric line complex X is determined by the curve B. Indeed, we can give an explicit recipe for the reconstruction of X from B: first embed B in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  as a quintic  $E_D$ —by the above, it will not matter what divisor D we employ for the embedding. Then blow up  $\mathbb{P}^3$  along the curve  $E_D$ , and blow down the family of proper transforms in  $\mathbb{P}^3_{E_D}$  of the trichords of  $E_D$  into a curve. (Note that if D and D' are two divisors of degree 5 on B, not linearly equivalent, then  $\mathbb{P}^3_{E_D}$  will not in general be isomorphic to  $\mathbb{P}^3_{E_D}$ ; they become isomorphic only after we blow down the trichlords to  $E_D$  and  $E_{D'}$ . respectively). In particular, since B is itself determined by the Abelian variety A,

The quadric line complex X is determined up to isomorphism by the abstract variety A of lines lying on it.

Note, incidentally, that the preceding gives us another characterization of the special lines on X: for any line  $L \subset X$  we have a  $C^{\infty}$  decomposition of vector bundles on L:

$$T(\mathbb{P}^5)|_L = N_{\chi/\mathbb{P}^5|_L} \oplus N_{L/\chi} \oplus T(L).$$

Now we have

$$c_{1}(T(\mathbb{P}^{5}))|_{L} = 6,$$
  

$$c_{1}(N_{X/\mathbb{P}^{5}|_{L}}) = c_{1}(N_{F/\mathbb{P}^{5}|_{L}}) + c_{1}(N_{G/\mathbb{P}^{5}|_{L}})$$
  

$$= 2 + 2 = 4,$$

and of course

$$c_1(T(L)) = 2;$$

it follows that

$$c_1(N_{L/S}) = 0.$$

Thus, by our classification (Section 3, Chapter 4) of vector bundles on  $\mathbb{P}^1$ , we can write

$$N_{L/X} = H^n \oplus H^{-n}, \qquad n \ge 0,$$

where H is the hyperplane bundle on  $L \cong \mathbb{P}^1$ . If L is nonspecial, then we have seen that

$$\mathbb{P}(N_{L/X}) = \mathbb{P}^1 \times \mathbb{P}^1$$

and it follows that n=0, i.e., the normal bundle of L in X is trivial. On the other hand, if L is special, then  $\mathbb{P}(N_{L/X})$  is the ruled surface  $S_{0,2} = \mathbb{P}(H^m \oplus H^{m+2})$ , and so

$$N_{L/X} = H \oplus H^{-1}.$$

Thus we see that the special lines  $L \subset X$  are exactly the lines in X having normal bundle  $H \oplus H^{-1}$  in X; the nonspecial lines in X are exactly the lines having trivial normal bundle.

If we use the intermediate Jacobian  $J(X) = H^3(X, \mathbb{R}H^3(X, \mathbb{Z}))$  defined on p. 331, then many of the results of this chapter may be summarized as follows:

The intermediate Jacobian J(X), together with its principal polarization determined by the intersection form on  $H^3(X, \mathbb{Z})$ , is biholomorphic to the

#### REFERENCES

surface A of lines in X with the corresponding polarization on A being given by the incidence curve B.

In general, if X is the transverse intersection of two smooth quadrics in  $\mathbb{P}^{2n+1}$ , then the set A of  $\mathbb{P}^{n-1}$ 's contain in X has the structure of an Abelian variety which may be identified with the middle intermediate Jacobian of X; a proof of this may be found in Ran Donagi, The variety of linear spaces on the intersection of two quadrics, to appear. The principally polarized Abelian variety determines the variety X so that we have a Torelli theorem—i.e., the Hodge structure of X determines the variety X.

Particular to the case n=2 is the Kummer surface S defined by taking the quotient of A by the involution  $z \rightarrow -z$ , and which we have identified geometrically as the surface in  $\mathbb{P}^3$  defined by the condition that the conic  $X_i p$  of lines in the quadric line complex passing through p should be singular. The Kummer surface S uniquely determines A and hence X: If we desingularize S to obtain a K-3 surface  $\tilde{S}$  having a divisor  $E = \sum_{i=1}^{16} E_i$ lying over the double points of S, then the class of E in  $H^2(\tilde{S}, \mathbb{Z})$  is even so that we may construct a two-sheeted covering  $\pi: \tilde{A} \rightarrow \tilde{S}$  branched over E. The curves  $\tilde{C}_i = \pi^{-1}(C_i)$  are rational curves with  $\tilde{C}_i^2 = -1$ ; blowing them down gives the Abelian surface A.

# REFERENCES

The quadric line complex and its associated Kummer surface were extensively studied in the last century; a classic source is

F. Klein, Zur Theorie der Linencomplexe des ersten und zweiten Grades, Math. Ann., Vol. 2 (1870), pp. 198-226.

It has reappeared in connection with the moduli of stable vector bundles over curves; the reference here is

M. S. Narasimhan and S. Ramanan, Moduli of vector bundles on a compact Riemann surface, Ann. of Math., Vol. 89 (1969), pp. 14-51.

This paper contains the result that the Kummer surface associated to the quadric line is obtained from the Jacobian of the hyperelliptic curve defined by the pencil of quadrics.

Finally, an interesting general reference for threefolds and their intermediate Jacobians is

A. N. Turin, Five lectures on three-dimensional varieties, Uspeki Math. Nauk., Vol. 27 (1972), pp. 4-50 (English translation: Russian Math. Surveys, Vol. 27 (1972), 1-53). This page intentionally left blank

# INDEX

Abelian integrals, 225 Abelian sums, 226 Abelian surface, 324, 583, 779 Abelian variety, 301 polarized, 359 Abel's theorem, 226, 227, 232, 235 A-cycles, 228 Acyclic covering, 40, 45 Addition theorem, 240 Adjunction formula, 146, 147, 157, 220, 471 AF + BG theorem, 703 Affine algebraic variety, 453 Albanese map/variety, 331, 552 Algebraic curve, 215 Algebraic equivalence of divisors, 461 Algebraic de Rham theorem, 453 Algebraic variety, 128, 166 affine, 453 homogeneous, 326 nondegenerate, 173 normal, 177 Antiholomorphic, 17 Arithmetic genus, 494 Associated curve, 263 Associated line bundle, 134 Automorphisms, of Abelian varieties, 326 of hypersurface, 178 of projective space, 64 of Riemann surface, 275, 276

Base locus, 137, 176 B-cycles, 228 Bertini's theorem, 137, 536 Bezout's theorem, 172, 670 Bianchi identity, 406 Birational invarients, 494 Birational maps, 237, 493, 510 Bitangential correspondence, 294 Bitangent line, 278

Bitype, 383 Blow-up, of point, 182, 373, 473, 510, 558 of submanifold, 603, 749 Bochner-Martinelli formula, 372, 384, 426, 433,655,666 Bochner-Martinelli kernel, 383, 425, 655 Bott residue formula, 427, 437 Branch locus, 217, 668 Branch point, 217 Brill-Noether problem, 260 Canonical basis, 227 Canonical bundle, 146 of blow-up, 187, 608 of divisor, 147 of projective space, 146 Canonical curve, 247, 535 Canonical map, 247 Cartan structure equations, 75 Castelnuovo curves, 527 Castelnuovo-de Franchis theorem, 554 Castelnuovo-Enriques criterion, 476, 505 Castelnuovo-Enriques theorem, 536 Castelnuovo lemma, 531 Cauchy integral formula, 2 Cauchy-Riemann equations, 2 Cauchy kernel, 369, 663 Cayley-Bacharach, 671 property, 671 for vector bundles, 731 Cayley-Brill formula, 287 Cech cohomology, 35, 39 Chern classes, 407 of blow-up. 608 of line bundle, 139, 144 of projective space, 409, 413, 433 Chern-Gauss-Bonnet theorem, 410, 413, 416 Chordal variety, 173

# 806

Chow's theorem, 167 Classification theorem for surfaces, 590 Clifford's theorem, 251 Coboundary, 38 Cochain, 38 Cocycle, 39 Coframe, 28 Coherent sheaves, 181, 696 Cohomology, analytic, 162 of blow-up, 473, 605, 751 Cech, 35, 39 of complex, 439 of currents, 382 Dolbeault, 25, 80, 100, 150 of Grassmannians, 205 primitive, 122 of projective bundles, 606 of projective space, 60 de Rham, 23 simplicial, 42 singular, 43 Coincident point, 283 Common point, 284 Complete linear system, 137 Complexes, 438, 682 double, 442, 685 homology and cohomology of, 682 of sheaves, 445 Complex manifold, 14, 20 Cone, 172, 734 Conics, 529, 551, 630, 673 linear systems of, 484, 497, 741 five, 749 Connection, 72, 400 Conormal bundle, 71, 145 Continuity principle, 657 Coordinates, euclidean, 15 holomorphic, 14 homogenous, 15 Plucker, 193 Correspondence, 282 associated to pencil, 283 bitangential, 294 tangential, 283 trisecant, 291 Cousin problem, 47 Covering, branched, 9, 217, 255 unbranched, 192, 542 Cremona transformation, 496 Cubic plane curve, 222, 280, 599, 673, 704

linear system of, 480, 551 see also Curves of genus 1, Elliptic curve Cubic surfaces, 480, 545 with double ine, 531, 629 lines, on, 485, 522, 546 with ordinary double points, 640-646 in **P**<sup>4</sup>, 531, 629 Currents, 368 positive, 386 Curvature, 75, 140, 401 Curve of correspondence, 282 Curves of genus 0, 222. See also Rational normal curve Curves of genus 1, 222, 238, 286. See also Cubic plane curve; Elliptic curve Curves of genus 2, 298, 359, 770, 782 Curves of genus 3, 256, 281, 546-549, 770. See also Quartic plane curve Curves of genus 4, 258, 298, 359 Curves of genus 5, 259 Curves of genus 6, 298, 349, 359. See also Quintic plane curve Curves of genus 8, 299, 359 Curves of genus 10, 593 Cusp of curve, 277 Cuspidal point of surface, 617

δ-function, 367 **ð**-Laplacian, 82 ð-operator, 24, 70 a-Poincare lemma, 5, 25 d<sup>c</sup>-operator, 109 Decomposable holomorphic vector bundle, 516 Deficiency of linear system, 628 Degeneracy set, 411 Degree, of line bundle, 144, 214 of map, 217, 666 of 0-cycle, 667 of variety, 171, 172 Desingularization, of algebraic curve, 498, 506 theorem of Hironaka, 621 Differentials of first kind, 124, 230, 241, 454 Differentials of second kind, 231, 241, 454,460 Differentials of third kind, 231

## INDEX

Dimension, of linear system, 137 of variety, 22, 173 Direct image sheaf, 463 Directrix of rational normal scroll, 525 Dirichlet norm, 93 Distributions, 90, 366 Divisor, 130 algebraic equivalence of, 461 effective, 130, 238 exceptional, 182, 603 exceptional (of first kind), 478 of function, 131 linear equivalence of, 134, 161 line bundle associated to, 134 with normal crossings, 449 of section, 135 very ample, 192 Divisors, elementary, 306 Dolbeault cohomology, 25, 80, 100, 150 Dolbeault complex, 448 Dolbeault theorem, 45, 100 Double curve of surface, 612 Double points of curve, cusp, 277 ordinary, 215, 277 tacnode, 293, 507 Double points of surface, ordinary, 636 pinch or cuspidal point, 617 transverse, 616 Dual, Abelian variety, 314 Dual bundle, 66 Dual cell decomposition, 53 Dual curve, 264 Dual Kummer surface, 763 Dual projective space, 15 Dual Schubert cycle, 200

Effective divisor, 130, 238 Effective 0-cycle, 667 Elementary divisors, 306 Elementary invariant polynomials, 402 Elliptic curve, 222, 225, 238, 286, 564, 575, 586. See also Cubic plane curve; Curves of genus 1 Elliptic surface, 564, 573, 574 with rational base, 577 see also Enriques surface; Hyperelliptic surface; and K-3 surface Enriques classification of surfaces, 590 Enriques-Petri theorem, 535 Enriques surface, 544, 583, 594, 599, 632, 749 Enriques theorem, 580 Equivalence of divisors, algebraic, 461 linear, 134, 161 Euclidean co-ordinates, 15 Euclidean metric, 30 Euler, 673 Euler characteristic, holomorphic, 246, 436 topological, of blow-up, 474 of branched cover, 218, 508, 548 of curve, 218, 508 of surface with pencil, 509-510 of surface in space, 601, 625 Euler sequence, 409 Exact sequence, long, 40 of sheaves, 37 Exceptional divisor, 182, 603 Exceptional divisor of first kind, 478 Exponential map, 325 Exponential sheaf sequence, 37 Ext, of modules, 684 of sheaves, 700 Extensions of modules, 722 Fermat quartic surface, 541 Fermat quintic surface, 572 Fiber, of coherent sheaf, 700 of vector bundle, 66 Fiber bundle, holomorphic, 514 Fine sheaf, 42 Finite cycles, 123 Five conics, 749 Fixed component, 137 Fixed point formulas, 421, 430 Flag, 60, 194 Flat vector bundle, 465 Flex, 277 hyper-, 547 Focus of pencil of lines, 758 Form, holomorphic, 24, 110, 148 type (p, q), 23 Frame, 68 Frohlicher relations, 444 Frohlicher spectral sequence, 444 Fubini-Study metric, 31, 109, 373 Functions, analytic, 2, 6 holomorphic, 2, 6 meromorphic, 36, 168

# 808

Fundamental class, 61, 140, 144, 356, 386.475 Fundamental group, 484 G(2,4), 197, 290, 297, 630, 746, 756 G(2,5), 550 G(2,6), 611, 778 G(3,6), 772 G.A.G.A. principle, 171 Gap values, 273 Garding's inequality, 93, 97, 381 Gauss-Bonnet formula, 144, 216, 410, 413,416 Gaussian curvature, 77 Gauss map, 264, 360, 496, 735 General type, 573 Generic, 20 Genus, 216 arithmetic, 494 geometric, 494 real. 500 virtual, 471 Genus formula, 219 Geometric genus, 494 Giambelli's formula, 205 Global duality theorem, 707, 708 Godeaux surface, 572 Graph of rational map, 492 Grassmannian, 193 Green's function, 378 Green's operator, 84, 90, 96, 149

Hard Lefschetz theorem, 122 Harmonic forms, 82, 83, 152, 376 Harmonic space, 82, 100, 152 Hartog's theorem, 7, 49, 165, 494 Hermitian metric, 27, 71 Hermitian vector bundle, 72 Hirzebruch-Riemann-Roch formula, 437 Hodge conjecture, 163 Hodge decomposition on cohomology, 116 Hodge decomposition on forms, 84 Hodge diamond, 117 Hodge filtration, 444 Hodge identities, 111 Hodge metric, 191 Hodge-Riemann bilinear relations, 123 Hodge theorem, 84, 116 Holomorphic Euler characteristic, 246, 436

Holomorphic Lefschetz fixed point formula, 430 Homogeneous algebraic variety, 326 Homogeneous coordinates, 15 Homotopy formula for Bochner-Martinelli, 384 Hopf fibration, 465 Hopf index theorem, 421 Hopf surface, 16 Hypercohomology, 446 Hyperelliptic curve, 247, 253, 362 Hyperelliptic involution, 253 Hyperelliptic surface, 585, 590 Hyperelliptic Weierstrass point, 274 Hyperflex, 547 Hyperplane, 15 Hyperplane bundle, 145, 150, 164 Hypersurface, algebraic, 107 analytic, 12, 13, 129 Identity theorem, 7 Implicit function theorem, 19 Incidence correspondence, 182 Incidence divisors, 781 Index, 125 Index theorem, 126, 471, 472 Infinitely near point, 185, 482 Inhomogeneous form, 166 Intermediate Jacobian, 331, 802 Intersection of currents, 392 cycle, 53 index, 49, 51 multiplicity, 62, 64, 65 number, 49, 51, 63, 392, 470, 663 pairing, 52 Invariant polynomial, 402 Inverse function theorem, 18 Irrational ruled surface, 553 Irreducible, 12, 21 Irregularity, 494 Irregular linear system, 245 Isogeny, 329 Iwasawa manifold, 444 Jacobian of map, 17 Jacobian variety, 228, 235, 306, 327, 333, 496 intermediate, 331, 802 Jacobi inversion theorem, 235, 336, 340 Jacobi relation, 671

K-3 surface, 583, 590, 596, 770, 775. See also Kummer surface; Quartic surface Kahler manifold, 109 Kahler metric, 72, 107 Kodaira classification of surfaces, 590 Kodaira embedding theorem, 181-191, 207, 209, 214 Kodaira identity, 100 Kodaira-Nakano vanishing theorem, 128, 154 Kodaira numbér, 573 Kodaira-Serre duality, 102, 153 Koszul complex, 688 Kummer surface, 763 Kunneth formula, 58, 104 Lagrange interpolation, 671 Laplacian, 82 Lefschetz decomposition, 122 Lefschetz fixed point formula, 421 Lefschetz hard Lefschetz theorem, 122 Lefschetz hyperplane theorem 156 Lefshcetz holomorphic fixed point formula, 430 Lefschetz holomorphic Lefschetz number, 424 Lefschetz number, 421 Lefschetz pencil, 509 Lefschetz theorem on (1,1)-classes, 163 Lefschetz theorem on theta-functions, 317 Lelong number, 391 Leray spectral sequence, 463 Leray theorem, 40 Levi extension theorem, 396 Lichnerowicz lemma, 711 Lie group, complex, 325 Linear equivalence of divisors, 134, 161 Linear subspace, 15 Linear system, 137, 176 of conics, 484, 497, 741 dimension of, 137 irregular, 245 of plane cubics, 480, 551 proper transform of, 476 of quadrics, 744 special, 245 Line bundle, 66, 132 associated to divisor, 134 Chern classes of, 139, 144

degree of, 144, 214 positive/negative, 148 on projective space, 145, 165 tautological, 605 very ample, 192 Line complex, linear, 759 quadric, 762 Local defining function, 130, 132 Local duality theorem, 659, 693 Local ring, 10, 678 Logarithmic transformation, 566-568 Log complex, 449 Long exact sequence, 40 Luroth's theorem, 541 Map of sheaves, 36 Maximal ideal, 10 Maximum principle, 7 Meromorphic function, 36, 168 Meromorphic section, 135 Metric connection, 73 Minimal degree, 173 Minimal surfaces, 552 Mittag-Leffler problem 34 Mobius configuration, 760 Module, 679 Monodromy group, 467 Morse theory, 157 Multiple fibers, 564 Multiplicity, 20, 22 Multipliers, 308 Nakayama lemma, 680 Natural orientation, 18 Negative line bundle, 148 Neron-Severi group, 454, 461 Net. 137 Node, 215 Noether "AF + BG" theorem, 703 Noether formula, 438, 472, 601 Noetherian ring, 679 Noether lemma, 513 Noether theorem, 253 Nondegenerate curve, 253 Nondegenerate variety, 173

Normal bundle, 71, 145

618

Normal form of curve, 266

Normal form for singularities of surface,

Normal crossings, 449

809

Normalized basis, 231 Normalized period matrix, 305 Normal variety, 177 Normal Weierstrass point, 274 Nullstellensatz, 11, 660, 669 0(D), 138, 139 Oka's lemma, 695 Order, 130 Ordinary double point of curve, 215, 278 Ordinary double point of surface, 636 Ordinary m-fold point of surface, 636 Ordinary singularities of surface, 618 Ordinary triple point of curve, 508 Ordinary triple point of surface, 617 Orientation, natural, 18 Osculating k-plane, 264 IP<sup>1</sup>, characterization of, 222. See also Rational curve, Rational normal curve vector bundles on, 145, 516 IP<sup>2</sup>, birational automorphisms of, 496 characterizations of, 487, 575, 580 IPn, see Projective space Partition of unity, 42 Pascal's theorem, 673 Pencil, 137 Pencil of lines, 758 Periods, 226, 228 Period matrix, 228, 231, 304 Perturbation, 657 Pfaffian, 328 Picard group, 133, 161, 235, 313 Picard number, 457, 593, 594 Picard variety, 313, 461 Pieri's formula, 203 Pinch point, 617 Plane of pencil of lines, 758 Plucker coordinates, 193, 354 Plucker embedding/map, 209, 756 Plucker formulas, 269, 270, 280 Plucker relations, 211 Pluricanonical ring, 573 Plurigenera, 494, 558, 572, 580 Plurisubharmonic function, 387 Poincare duality, 53 Poincare formula, 350 Poincare-Lelong equation, 388 Poincare lemmas, 25, 38, 385, 450 Poincare line bundle, 328

Poincare residue map, 147, 221, 500 Poisson formula, 379 Polarization, 306 Polycylinder, punctured, 445 Porteous' formula, 415 Positive current, 386 Positive curvature operator, 78 Positive divisor, 148, 307 Positive line bundle, 148, 307 Positive (1,1)-form, 29 (p,p), classes, 163, 416 currents, 385 forms, 23 (p.g)-forms, 23 Primitive cohomology, 122 Primitive cycles, 159 Principal part, 34 Principal polarization, 306 Projective bundle, 515 Projective module, 681 Projective resolution, 683 Projective space, 15 automorphisms of, 64 canonical bundle of, 146 Chern classes of, 409, 413, 433 cohomology of, 60 Hodge numbers of, 118 line bundles on, 145 subvarieties of, 167 Proper mapping theorem, 34, 395 for finite maps, 668 Proper transform, 474, 495 of linear system, 476 Propagation principle, 696 Pseudo-metric, 268 Pullback divisor, 132 Punctured polycylinder, 445 Quadratic transformation, 497 Quadrics, 495, 529, 592, 734 intersection of two in IP<sup>4</sup>, 550, 630 intersection of two in IP<sup>5</sup>, 762 intersection of three in IP<sup>4</sup>, 259 intersection of three in IP<sup>5</sup>, 592 lines on, 199 linear spaces on, 735-741

linear systems of, 530, 741 Quadric line complex, 762 Quadric surface, 478, 484, 744 lines on, 298, 478

# INDEX

Quadrisecant, 295, 299 Quartic plane curve, 256, 281, 546-549, 770 bitangent lines to, 282, 549 with double point, 770 Quartic surface, 591, 764 with 16 double points, 763 Fermat, 541 with ordinary singularities, 630-632 in IP<sup>4</sup>, 550 with two double lines, 531, 630 Quasi-isomorphism, 446 **Ouintic Fermat surface**, 572 Ouintic plane curve, 535 Ouotient bundle, 68 Quotient sheaf, 37 Ramification divisor, 668 Ramification index of branched curve, 217 of curve in projective space, 264 Rank of bundle, 66 Rank of quadric, 734 Rational functions, 167 Rational map, 490-493 Rational normal curve, 179, 270, 523, 530, 631 Rational normal scroll, 525, 532, 631 Rational ruled surface, 514 Rational surface, 513, 536 Real genus, 500 Reciprocity laws, 230, 241, 242 Regularity lemma, 94 Regular sequence, 659, 688 Reiss relation, 675, 698 Rellich lemma, 88, 93 Residue of complete intersection, 714 of differential, 454 n-variables, 649 Poincare, 147, 221, 500 of singular form, 369 theorem, 222, 656 theorem for vector bundles, 731 Resolution of singularities, 621 Resultant, 9, 12-14 de Rham, cohomology, 23 isomorphism, 45 theorem, 44, 447 algebraic, 453 Ricci curvature, 97

Riemann bilinear relations, 123, 231, 232 Riemann conditions, 303, 304, 306, 327 Riemann count, 255-256 Riemann extension theorem, 9 Riemann-Hurwitz formula, 216, 219 Riemann-Kempf singularity theorem, 348 Riemann metric, 28 Riemann-Roch formula, 245, 248, 437, 472,600 Riemann surface, 15, 215 Riemann theorem, 338 Riemann theta-divisor, 321 Riemann theta-function, 320 Riemann relation, 438, 601 Ruled surface, 558, 573, 575, 580 irrational, 553 rational, 514

S<sub>k,n</sub>, 524 S<sub>n</sub>, 517 Scheme, 697 Schubert calculus, 197 Schubert cycles, 196, 353 Second fundamental form, 78 Section. 68 meromorphic, 135 Segre map, 192 Sextic Enriques surface, 632 Sextic plane curve, 593 Sheaf, 35 coherent, 181, 696 fine, 42 holomorphic, 40 ideal, 36, 38, 697 invertible, 698 locally free, 697 skyscraper, 701 structure, 36, 170 Sheafify, 699 Sheet number, 217 Signature, 125 Singularities of curves, cusps, 277 nodes, 215 normal form of, 277 resolution of, 621 tacnodes, 293, 298, 507 traditional, 277 triple points, 508 Singularities of surfaces, cuspidal points, 617 double curves, 612

m-fold points, 636 normal form of, 618 ordinary, 618 ordinary double points, 636 transverse double points, 616 triple points, 617 Singular line, 767 Singular locus/point, 20 Skyscraper sheaf, 701 Smooth point, 20 Sobolev lemma, 86, 93 Sobolev space, 85, 368 Space curves, 290 Span, 15 Special line, 792 Special linear system, 245 Spectral sequences, 440, 442 Star operator, 82, 151 Stationary trisecant, 293 Steiner constructions, 528 Steiner surface, 531, 629 Stein manifold, 445 Stokes' theorem, 365, 647 Stokes' theorem for analytic varieties, 33 Structure sheaf, 36, 170, 697 Superabundance, 481-483, 528, 531, 712 Symmetric product of curve, 236, 496 Syzygy, global, 705 Syzygy theorem, 683, 694

Tacnode, 293, 507 Tangent bundle, complex, 70 holomorphic, 71 Tangent cone, 22, 175, 391 Tangential correspondence, 283 Tangential ruled surface, 272 Tangential trisecant, 292 Tangent space, anitholomorphic, 17 complex, 16 holomorphic, 16 in projective space, 175 Tautological line bundle, 605 Theorem A, 700 Theorem B, 159, 700 Theorem of base, 461 Theta-divisor, 321, 496, 785 Theta-functions, 317 Todd polynomial, 437

Tor, of modules, 684 of sheaves, 700 Torelli's theorem, 359 Torsion of metric, 77, 107, 429 Torus, complex, 16, 225, 300 real, 85, 368 Total Chern class, 407 Total transform, 495 Trace, 668 Traditional signularities, 277 Transformation law, 657 Transition functons, 66 Transverse double point, 616 Triple point, of curve, 508 of surface, 617 Trisecant, correspondence, 291 stationary, 293 tangential, 292 Trivialization, 66 Type, 23

UFD, 9 Unitary frame, 71 United point, 284 Universal bundle, 145, 164 Universal quotient bundle, 207, 411 Universal Schubert coefficients, 199 Universal subbundle, 207, 410

Valence, 284 Variety, affine algebraic, 453 algebraic, 166 analytic, 12-14 nondegenerate, 173 normal, 177 Vector bundle, 66 holomorphic, 69 Veronese map, 178, 674 Veronese surface, 179, 349, 525, 532, 535, 632, 743 Very ample, 192 Virtual genus, 471

Web, 137 Weierstrass division theorem, 11, 6783 Weierstrass P-function, 238 Weierstrass point, 274
## INDEX

Weierstrass polynomial, 8, 502, 678 Weierstrass preparation theorem, 8, 678 Weil homomorphism, 406 Weil reciprocity, 242 Weitzenbock identity, 97 Whitney product formula, 408 Wirtinger theorem, 31, 390

Yoneda pairing, 707

Zero-cycle, 667

This page intentionally left blank